Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences

Hamed Barabadi Ebrahim Mostafavi Muthupandian Saravanan *Editors*

Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy



Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences

Series Editor

Ram Prasad, Department of Botany, Mahatma Gandhi Central University, Motihari, Bihar, India

Nano and biotechnology are two of the 21st century's most promising technologies. Nanotechnology is demarcated as the design, development, and application of materials and devices whose least functional make up is on a nanometer scale (1 to 100 nm). Meanwhile, biotechnology deals with metabolic and other physiological developments of biological subjects including microorganisms. These microbial processes have opened up new opportunities to explore novel applications, for example, the biosynthesis of metal nanomaterials, with the implication that these two technologies (i.e., thus nanobiotechnology) can play a vital role in developing and executing many valuable tools in the study of life. Nanotechnology is very diverse, ranging from extensions of conventional device physics to completely new approaches based upon molecular self-assembly, from developing new materials with dimensions on the nanoscale, to investigating whether we can directly control matters on/in the atomic scale level. This idea entails its application to diverse fields of science such as plant biology, organic chemistry, agriculture, the food industry, and more.

Nanobiotechnology offers a wide range of uses in medicine, agriculture, and the environment. Many diseases that do not have cures today may be cured by nanotechnology in the future. Use of nanotechnology in medical therapeutics needs adequate evaluation of its risk and safety factors. Scientists who are against the use of nanotechnology also agree that advancement in nanotechnology should continue because this field promises great benefits, but testing should be carried out to ensure its safety in people. It is possible that nanomedicine in the future will play a crucial role in the treatment of human and plant diseases, and also in the enhancement of normal human physiology and plant systems, respectively. If everything proceeds as expected, nanobiotechnology will, one day, become an inevitable part of our everyday life and will help save many lives.

Hamed Barabadi Ebrahim Mostafavi • Muthupandian Saravanan Editors

Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy



Editors Hamed Barabadi Department of Pharmaceutical Biotechnology, School of Pharmacy Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Science Tehran, Iran

Muthupandian Saravanan AMR and Nanotherapeutics Laboratory Department of Pharmacology, Saveetha Dental College Saveetha Institute of Medical and Technical Sciences (SIMATS) Chennai, India Ebrahim Mostafavi Stanford Cardiovascular Institute & Department of Medicine Stanford University School of Medicine Stanford, CA, USA

ISSN 2523-8027 ISSN 2523-8035 (electronic) Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences ISBN 978-3-031-12657-4 ISBN 978-3-031-12658-1 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1

@ The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

Preface

The field of nanotechnology for targeted therapy initiated more than a decade ago has grown fast, and interest in it is increasing. Given the importance of the field for targeted drug and gene delivery systems, there are a large number of laboratory investigations today researching nanobiomaterials for diagnostic and therapeutic applications. Because of the ability of scientists to load nanoparticles with any agent, interest continues to grow, and technology in this arena is rapidly evolving. These emerging nanobiomaterials-based medicines can overcome the disadvantages of traditional medicines by target-oriented and site-specific delivery of precise medicines (immunotherapeutic agents, chemotherapeutic agents, diagnostic agents, and so on).

Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy presents an updated overview of recent advancements in the field of pharmaceutical nanobiotechnology and nano-based drug and gene delivery systems. This comprehensive knowledge will allow researchers to discover innovative nanobiomaterials for targeted therapeutics. The chapters deal with various emerging nanobiomaterials for targeted therapeutic delivery systems and the writing is in a style that is easily disseminated and in a manner that can be readily adopted as sources for new and further studies.

This book should be useful for researchers and professionals from academia and industry working in the field of nanotechnology and nanobiotechnology, as well as in the field of pharmaceutical nanotechnology. It should also be useful to those interested in a range of disciplines from material science, chemistry, molecular biology, polymer chemistry, and many more interdisciplinary areas.

Tehran, Iran Stanford, CA, USA Chennai, India Hamed Barabadi Ebrahim Mostafavi Muthupandian Saravanan

Contents

Outer Membrane Vesicles (OMVs) as a Platform for Vaccination and Targeted Drug Delivery	1
Amal A. Al-Dossary, Adaugo C. Isichei, Songqi Zhang, Jiahe Li, Abdelhamid Errachid, and Abdelhamid Elaissari	1
CRISPR/Cas9 Nano-delivery Approaches for Targeted Gene Therapy Eden Mariam Jacob, Ankita Borah, and D. Sakthi Kumar	27
Lipoplexes and Polyplexes for Targeted Gene Delivery Dimitrios Selianitis, Martha Kafetzi, Natassa Pippa, Stergios Pispas, and Maria Gazouli	65
Aptamer-Based Targeted Drug Delivery Systems Rahul Tiwari, Arvind Gulbake, Pramod Kumar, Anamika Sahu Gulbake, Rupa Gupta, Dheeraj Bisht, and Neeraj Kumar Sethiya	93
Artificial Exosomes as Targeted Drug Delivery Systems	123
Nanoarchaeosomes in Drug Delivery Eder Lilia Romero and Maria Jose Morilla	149
Bioengineered Metallic Nanomaterials for Nanoscale Drug Delivery Systems Hamed Morad, Kamyar Jounaki, Mojtaba Ansari, Salar Sadeghian-Abadi, Hossein Vahidi, and Hamed Barabadi	187
Nanobody-Based Delivery Systems for Diagnosis and Therapeutic Applications Ranjit De, Manoj Kumar Mahata, Yo Han Song, and Kyong-Tai Kim	227
Phytosomes Used for Herbal Drug Delivery Mansab Ali Saleemi and Vuanghao Lim	255

Porphysomes and Porphyrin-Based Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery System	281
Prasad Ravikumar, Natarajan Raman, Hardeo Singh Yadav, and Ponnusamy Thillai Arasu	
Ethosomes for Dermal and Transdermal Drug Delivery Systems Debasis Nayak, Yugal Kishore Mohanta, Pradipta Ranjan Rauta, Ishani Chakrabartty, and Muthupandian Saravanan	313
Liposomes and Niosomes for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems	337
Dendrimers as Targeted Systems for Selective Gene and Drug Delivery Brenda Gibbens-Bandala, Maydelid Trujillo-Nolasco, Pedro Cruz-Nova, Liliana Aranda-Lara, and Blanca Ocampo-García	361
Polymersomes for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems Rita Y. P. da Silva, Larissa C. G. da Silva, Maria F. C. S. Ricardo, and Ádley A. N. de Lima	399
Quantum Dot-Based Nanomaterials for Diagnostic and TherapeuticApplicationsSongul Ulag and Oguzhan Gunduz	429
Carbon-Based Nanomaterials for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems. Tendai Makwikwi, Govindarajan Venkat Kumar, Amanda-Lee Ezra Manicum, Saravanan Sekaran, and David Katerere	455
Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials for Diagnosticand Therapeutic ApplicationsNefeli Lagopati, Efstathios P. Efstathopoulos, Dimitris Veroutis,Hector Katifelis, George Theocharous, Pavlos Pantelis,Konstantinos Evangelou, Vassilis G. Gorgoulis, and Maria Gazouli	489
Polymeric Micelles for Targeted Drug Delivery Systems Olga I. Guliy, Alexander S. Fomin, Elena G. Zhnichkova, Sergey V. Kozlov, Sergey A. Staroverov, and Lev A. Dykman	521

Polymeric Nanoparticles for Targeted Drug and Gene	
Delivery Systems	561
Alazne Moreno-Lanceta, Mireia Medrano-Bosch, Elazer R. Edelman,	
and Pedro Melgar-Lesmes	

Magnetic Nanoparticles for Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications . . . 609

Parameswaran Kiruthika Lakshmi, Chockaiyan Usha, Selvaraj Meenakshi, and Muthupandian Saravanan

About the Editors



Hamed Barabadi, PharmD, PhD works as an assistant professor in the Department of Pharmaceutical Biotechnology, School of Pharmacy, Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran. He received a PhD degree from Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran, in 2019. He graduated as a Doctor of Pharmacy (PharmD) from Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran, in 2014. He has to his credit a number of research papers and book chapters. He has received many awards, such as IET-Nanobiotechnology Premium Awards two times continuously in the years 2019 and 2020. Dr. Barabadi has been featured on the World's Top 2% scientists list, according to a Stanford University study 2020. He is the guest editor/editor for various reputed indexed journals such as Current Nanomedicine, Nanoscience and Nanotechnology-Asia, Frontiers in Pharmacology, MDPI International Journal of Molecular Sciences, and a few other prestigious journals. His research interests lie in the area of pharmaceutical nanobiotechnology, ranging from green synthesis, characterization, and optimization of nanobiomaterials to their pharmaceutical potential evaluations, such as anticancer, antimicrobial, and antioxidant. Moreover, he has collaborated actively with researchers in several other disciplines of pharmaceutical sciences, particularly the nanoformulation of drugs for drug delivery systems and nanomedicine.



Ebrahim Mostafavi is currently at Stanford Cardiovascular Institute, Stanford School of Medicine. His research interests revolve around the use of cardiac iPS cells to design and develop in vitro models (organoids, 3D bioprinted constructs, and vascular grafts) for cardiovascular disease modeling and drug screening, as well as CRISPR/Cas gene-editing for cardiovascular diseases. During the course of his PhD, Dr. Mostafavi received training at both Northeastern University and Harvard Medical School on engineering and development of (nano)biomaterials, nanocarriers, and 3D in vitro models (hydrogels, 3D bioprinted constructs, and nanoporous scaffolds) to create biologically complex tissues and organs for tissue engineering, regenerative/translational medicine, cancer therapy, biosensing, and infectious diseases. He also obtained both master's and bachelor's degrees in nanoscience and materials science and engineering, respectively. Dr. Mostafavi currently serves as associate editor-in-chief of the International Journal of Nanomedicine (O1, IF=7.033) at Dove Medical Press/Taylor & Francis, and an associate editor of OpenNano (Q1, CS=21.9); Springer Environmental Chemistry Letters (Q1, IF=13.615), Frontiers in Nanotechnology-Biomedical Nanotechnology, as well as academic editor of The Innovation from Cell Press publisher. He is also on the editorial board of 25+ prestigious biomedical, medicine, and materials science journals. His scholarly work comprises >140 publications with an H-index of 27 (i10-index= 60) including papers published in The Lancet family journals. So far, he has contributed to writing more than 35 book chapters and edited several books.



Muthupandian Saravanan has more than 21 years of teaching and research experience and is presently working as a professor in the AMR and Nanotherapeutics Lab, Department of Pharmacology, Saveetha University, SIMATS, Chennai, India. Since January 2021, he has graduated in microbiology from Madurai Kamaraj University and obtained a doctorate with a specialization in medical microbiology and nanomedicine from Sathyabama University, India. Thereafter, he worked as a postdoctoral researcher (2011–2012), focusing his research on nanobiomaterials and their biomedical

applications. Prior to his postdoc, he worked as an assistant professor (SG) in the Department of Biotechnology at SRM University for 6 years, from 2005 to 2011. After his postdoctoral research, he worked as an associate professor, under the United Nation Development Program, Department of Medical Microbiology and Immunology, School of Medicine, Mekelle University, Ethiopia, till 2021. His research specialization is Development of Novel Biomaterials for Emerging and Re-emerging Infection in particular Antimicrobial Resistance (AMR) & Cancer. He has published more than 180 research papers including high-impact journal The Lancet and Nature in peerreviewed Journal with more than 20,000 citations and h-index of 55 and i10 index of 125. He has published 5 edited books and 15 book chapters. Prof. Dr. Saravanan has participated in more than 75 national and international conferences and is reviewer of more than 100 peerreviewed journals. He is guest editor for various reputed PubMed and Scopus indexed journals, in particular. He is an associate editor of Frontiers in Pharmacology, Frontiers in Oncology, and MDPI Functional Biomaterials. Prof. Dr. Saravanan has received many fellowships and awards, notably top 2% scientist listed by Stanford University in 2021; IET-Nanobiotechnology Premium Award two times continuously in the years 2019 and 2020; the international fellowship "Advanced Course on Diagnostics," sponsored by LSH&TM & Fondation Mérieux, in France, 2013; international fellowship "Pertussis: Biology, epidemiology, and prevention" meeting sponsored by Fondation Mérieux & WHO in France 2014; International Union of Microbiological Societies (IUMS) travel grant in 2015 to Canada; and international fellowship "Advanced Course on Antibiotics" (AdCAb) sponsored by Institut Pasteur and Fondation Mérieux France, 2016.

Outer Membrane Vesicles (OMVs) as a Platform for Vaccination and Targeted Drug Delivery



Amal A. Al-Dossary, Adaugo C. Isichei, Songqi Zhang, Jiahe Li, Abdelhamid Errachid, and Abdelhamid Elaissari

Abbreviations

APCs	Antigen-presenting cells
ClyA	Cytolysin A
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic
DCs	Dendritic cells
DLS	Dynamic light scattering
DOX	Doxorubicin
ETEC	Enterotoxigenic E. coli
HEK293T	Human epithelial cells
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor 2
IM	Inner membrane
KSP	Kinesin spindle protein
LPS	Lipopolysaccharides
MALS	Multiangle light scattering
MR	Mannose receptor
NOVC OMVs	Vibrio cholerae-derived OMVs
NPs	Nanoparticles
NSCLC	Non-small-cell lung cancer
NTA	Nanoparticle tracking analysis
OM	Outer membrane

A. A. Al-Dossary (🖂) · A. C. Isichei

Department of Basic Sciences, Deanship of Preparatory Year and Supporting Studies, Imam Abdulrahman Bin Faisal University, Dammam, Saudi Arabia e-mail: amaldossary@iau.edu.sa

S. Zhang · J. Li Department of Bioengineering, Northeastern University, Boston, MA, USA

A. Errachid · A. Elaissari Univ Lyon, Université Claude Bernard Lyon-1, Lyon, France

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_1

OmpA	Outer membrane protein A
OMPs	Outer membrane proteins
OMVs	Outer membrane vesicles
PAMPs	Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
PD-1	Programmed death 1
PD-L1	Programmed death 1 ligand 1
PGN	Peptidoglycan
PLs	Phospholipids
PRRs	Pattern recognition receptors
PTE	Phosphotriesterase
PTX	Paclitaxel
SEC	Size exclusion chromatography
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
TAM	Tumor-associated macrophages
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TME	Tumor microenvironment

1 What Are OMVs

Outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) are nanosized vesicular structures generated through a "budding out" of the bacterial outer membrane surface. OMVs are spherical vesicles with a diameter ranging between 10 and 300 nm [1] and possess similar characteristics to the cell from which they are derived [2] (Fig. 1). OMVs were initially reported by Chatterjee and Das [3] to be an artifact of bacterial growth from observation of *Vibrio cholerae*.



Fig. 1 (a) Cryo-TEM micrograph of OMVs. OMVs are spherical in shape and range from 10 to 300 nm in size. (b) A schematic illustrating the biogenesis of OMVs production in flagellindeficient *S*. Typhimurium. Scale bars = 200 nm. (Adapted with permission from [112])

Today, they are well studied and known to be a common phenomenon observed in almost all Gram-negative bacteria purposefully secreted to serve as a mediator of bacterial communication and homeostasis and also harnessed for their potential in biotechnological applications. OMVs contain cargo derived from their parent bacterium such as phospholipids (PLs), membrane proteins, periplasmic proteins, nucleic acids (DNA and RNA), ions, metabolites and signaling molecules, and pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Notably, PAMPs such as lipopolysaccharides (LPS) and peptidoglycans (PGN) can activate the host innate immune response via activation of the pattern recognition receptors (PRRs). Their cargo transportation ability makes them ideal for bacterial communication to distant sites, transfer of virulence factors, and maintenance of bacterial communities [4]. Due to their small size, diverse cargo, transportation ability, and immune-stimulatory properties, they are pliable and gaining popularity in the scientific community. They are currently genetically engineered by protein expression for use in diverse biotechnological applications such as adjuvants, vaccine development, drug delivery, fluorescence tracking, cancer immune therapy, and antibacterial therapy. For this chapter, we focus on vaccine development and target drug delivery (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2 Schematic representation of the structure composition of OMVs and their potential in biomedical applications. OMVs packed with a variety of PAMPs, including LPS, lipoprotein, DNA, RNA, and peptidoglycans. (Adapted with permission from [84]. Copyright (2020) Elsevier)

1.1 Biogenesis of OMVs

Despite over 60 years of studying OMVs [3, 5], there is no unified mechanism for their formation. Several models have been developed over the years and it has been extensively reviewed by Avila-Calderón et al. [6]. However, three key mechanisms exist elucidating the role of lipoproteins, LPS, flagellin, and PGN, respectively, on the biogenesis of OMVs, but more than one molecule may be involved in the biogenesis of OMVs. Overall, OMVs' biogenesis seems to be a collective set of multifactorial mechanisms that influence their production and cargo selection.

Mashburn and Whiteley showed that the accumulation of the outer membrane with LPS, PLs, and other curvature-inducing molecules causes curvature and OMV production [7]. Conditions of stress also lead to the production of OMVs such as a change in temperature in *Serratia marcescens* [8] and *E. coli* [9]. Kadurugamuwa and Beveridge showed the presence of antibiotics caused *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* to produce OMVs [10].

A recent study described a highly conserved model for the biogenesis OMVs in Gram-negative bacteria. Briefly, Roier et al. [11] have identified genes that are involved in the biogenesis of OMVs. Their result showed that the deletion of the outer membrane lipoprotein *VacJ* and/or the inner membrane permease *Yrb* genes significantly increases the production of OMVs by *H. influenzae*, where VacJ and Yrb proteins play a role in maintaining the lipid asymmetry in the Gram-negative bacteria outer membrane by reverse trafficking of PLs from the outer membrane to the inner membrane. The authors conclude that the distribution of VacJ and Yrb proteins causes the accumulation of PLs in the outer leaflet of the OM, which initiated the outward bulging of the OM [1]. Thus, the accumulation of PLs in the outer leaflet of the bud-ding of the OM [2] and eventually, pinching of the OM (Fig. 3) [11].

1.2 Structure, Function, and Composition of OMVs

1.2.1 Structure and Compositions of OMVs

OMVs are produced by all Gram-negative bacteria in both planktonic culture and the native host environment [12]. OMVs belong to a type of lipid bilayer nanostructure of spherical structures, and the compositions of OMVs include proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids, which were analyzed by high-speed (\geq 40,000× g) density gradient centrifugation and mass spectroscopy [13].

I. Proteins

The protein content of OMVs has been well studied by immunoblotting, mass spectrometry, and other functional experiments. To date, over 3500 diverse proteins have been identified in OMVs that originate from the membranes of host bacteria



Fig. 3 Schematic representation of the biogenesis of OMVs. (Adapted with permission from [11]. Copyright (2022) Springer Nature)

such as OM proteins and periplasmic proteins. OM proteins are related to transport systems, adhesins, enzymes (e.g., phospholipases and proteases), and flagellum or pilus proteins. Of note, periplasmic proteins that are associated with the inner surface of OM display increased incorporation within OMVs, in comparison to proteins firmly bound to the inner membrane. However, certain cytoplasmic and inner membrane proteins were also identified in OMVs.

II. Lipids

Lipids are a crucial structural component of OMVs. According to Chowdhury and Jagannadham's paper, OMVs are primarily composed of phosphatidylglycerol and phosphatidylethanolamine [14]. In addition, a high extent of saturated fatty acids builds a rigid structure for OMVs [15]. Although virulence factors, such as LPS, are present in the Gram-negative bacteria, only a small percentage of parent LPS are found in the OMVs [16]. According to the investigation of Kadurugamuwa and Beveridge, they found that charged B-band types of LPS in OMVs are enrichment in *P. aeruginosa* [10]. However, in *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, they are high components of A-band LPS of OMVs [17].

III. Nucleic Acids

OMVs also contain nucleic acids, including DNA, RNA, plasmid, phage, and chromosomal DNA, in several studies. In addition, surface-associated and luminal DNA are both present in OMVs [18]. The DNA fragments can be circular and linear

[19]. However, Zhou et al. discovered that some strains' OMVs didn't contain DNA. Zhou et al. found the presence of OMVs without DNA in *Porphyromonas gingivalis* strain 33,277 and *P. gingivalis* strains W50 and A7436 [20].

1.2.2 Functions of OMVs

OMVs exhibit diverse functions in the interactions between bacteria and the host. For example, Lee et al. reported that OMVs provided a long-distance delivery system for several specific components, such as adhesion molecules and virulence factors [13], and certain toxins transported by OMVs have been demonstrated to modulate the physiology of host cells [1]. Additionally, OMVs have been shown to be responsible for promoting homeostasis, formatting biofilm, and inducing the SOS response to repair DNA.

Furthermore, Mashburn-Warren and Whiteley found that OMVs signal between cells through encapsulated small molecules to control gene expression and confer favorable mutations in bacteria [21, 22]. Of note, Li et al. reported that OMVs could be utilized by bacteria for horizontal gene transfer [23]. In addition, OMVs-based communication is also associated with antibacterial activity because the small size and endogenous membrane structure of OMVs facilitate the entry of antibacterial molecules into the bacteria [24].

The production of OMVs can be elevated in response to stress conditions [25]. For instance, OMVs can help remove misfolded proteins when bacteria are subject to physical or chemical stresses [26]. Additionally, OMVs play a role in scavenging or neutralizing antibiotics when bacteria are exposed to antibiotics [27]. Of note, OMVs are also responsible for nutrient acquisition by carrying metal ions, degradative enzymes, and target-specific receptors [2, 28]. For example, in Myxococcus *xanthus*, their OMVs are equipped with alkaline phosphatase to liberate phosphate which can provide nutrition to promote the improvement of a multicellular community [29]. Pulido et al. demonstrated that Acinetobacter baumannii OMVs are deficient in LPS synthesis and that immunization with these OMVs elicits protective immunity against infection with A. baumannii [30]. Interestingly, this strain of bacteria is resistant to antibiotics and is difficult to treat. Furthermore, Martora et al. confirmed the secretion of OMVs by Klebsiella pneumoniae, an important pathogen of nosocomial infections due to resistance to antibiotics, and they showed the presence of outer membrane proteins (OMPs) and porins (OmpA and OmpC), which are important innate immune-activating ligands that play a role in the activation of host innate immune response pathways. The authors concluded the involvement of OMVs in the pathogenesis of Klebsiella pneumoniae could be future targets for novel therapy and potential vaccine against Klebsiella pneumoniae [31]. However, as existing studies of OMVs suggest more functions than we have previously thought, it warrants further investigation into the roles of OMVs for both fundamental and translational studies.

1.3 Isolation and Purification of OMVs

To accelerate OMV-based therapeutic applications, it is critical to report a detailed description method of isolation and purification of OMVs from pathogenic species. The majority of techniques for isolation and purification of OMVs were described in the literature with very similar procedures, starting with low-speed centrifugation followed by subsequential filtration of the supernatants through the use of both 0.22 and 0.45 µm filters, and this primarily depends on the size of the vesicles [32]. After filtration, the filtrate was subjected to several steps including concentration and purification which have been listed in Table 1. Hence, ultracentrifugation alone is not sufficient for the purification of OMVs. Thus, OMVs need to be purified by density gradient ultracentrifugation which will be resulted in the purest fraction of OMVs [32–34].

1.4 Characterization of OMVs

In OMV vaccine development, it is essentially important to check the consistency of production, size, quality, and stability [41]. For the last two decades, researchers have been interested in understanding the proteinaceous cargos of OMVs from different species of bacteria; however, the characteristics and functions of the OMVs are still lacking. Particle size, appearance, structure, and stability need to be reported for the complete characterization of OMV particles.

Mostly, the Gram-negative OMVs are spherical nanoparticles consisting of a single lipid bilayer encapsulating a proteinaceous lumen [42]. Their lipid bilayer is composed of an inner membrane (IM) and outer membrane (OM), separated by a thin layer of peptidoglycan [43, 44] (Fig. 4). OMVs carry nucleic acids (DNA, RNA), LPS, PLs, peptidoglycan hydrolases, periplasmic content, as well as proteins localized to the cytoplasm, IM, periplasm, and OM, and other insoluble components

Method	Advantage	Disadvantage	Reference(s)
Differential centrifugation	Low technical requirements; ease of execution	Laborious, low purity, generally needs to be combined with density gradient centrifugation for further purification	[36]
Size-exclusion chromatography	Rapid isolation process; high purity	High cost; unsuitable for large-scale production	[37]
Hydrostatic filtration dialysis	Low cost; suitable for large-scale production	Limited data on the purity of the isolated OMVs	[38, 39]
Affinity purification	Fast; specific isolation of targeted OMV populations	Only available for OMVs carrying exposed tags; low recovery rate	[40]

 Table 1
 Isolation methods of OMVs

Adapted with permission from [35]. Copyright (2021) Zhu et al.



Fig. 4 Observation and characterization of OMV by cryo-TEM from three strains of Gramnegative bacteria. (a) OMV from *Neisseria gonorrhoeae*. (b) OMV from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. (c) OMV from *Acinetobacter baumannii*. All images showing spherical bilayered membrane vesicles surrounded with outer membrane (OM) and inner membrane which correspond to the plasma membrane (PM), separated by thin layer of peptidoglycan (PG). Bar = 100 nm. (Adapted with permission from [44]. Copyright (2015) Pérez-Cruz et al.)

that are delivered to the environment to accomplish several functions. OMVs are membrane-bound proteins, including protein channels, signaling molecules, transporters, antigens, and receptors [1, 30, 45–48]. The OMV's cargos depend on the species of bacteria from which they originate, the mechanism of biogenesis, and stress conditions [49–51]. Numerous studies have demonstrated that the composition of OMSs differs from that of the bacterial outer membrane by the enrichment or exclusion of specific OMPs and LPS modifications [10, 52].

There are multiple techniques to determine the OMV particle size including dynamic light scattering (DLS), nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA), and multiangle light scattering (MALS) coupled with high-performance liquid chromatography-size exclusion chromatography (SEC) [41].

1.5 Mechanisms of OMVs' Entry Into Cells

OMVs can transfer a diverse range of cargo, including DNA, RNA, microRNA, protein, and lipids, to proximal host cells. A recent study demonstrated the presence of DNA on the external and internal surfaces of OMVs [53]. Moreover, they showed that most of the DNA is present externally, and the authors concluded that external and internal OMV-associated DNA plays a vital role in pathogen-host communication and may modulate host cell responses and highlighted their importance for their use as vaccines.

OMVs can interact with many host cell types including mucosal epithelial cells and with immune cell populations in the host's submucosa, where they can directly interact with immune cells, including macrophages, neutrophils, and dendritic cells (DCs), where the latter suggests the involvement of OMVs as a modulator for immune response. Moreover, OMVs can interact with cells that are distal to the site of OMV entry [12]. Consistently, they can enter host cells and deliver their DNA, LPS, peptidoglycan, and protein cargos [12, 54]. Bielig et al. reported that *Vibrio cholerae*-derived OMVs (NOVC OMVs) deliver PGN to host cells and had intrinsic inflammatory potential. NOVC OMVs were internalized by human epithelial cells (HEK293T) and induced inflammatory responses via activation of two cytosolic-expressed members of the nucleotide-binding domain-containing proteins (NOD1, NOD2) [55].

Notably, OMVs express several physiologically relevant PAMPs on their surface that can be recognized by host PRRs and that may facilitate their entry into host cells.

OMVs enter host epithelial cells by the use of multiple endocytic mechanisms including lipid raft-dependent and lipid raft-independent endocytosis, micropinocytosis, clathrin-mediated endocytosis, caveolin-mediated endocytosis, and dynamindependent entry [12, 56, 57]. Moreover, OMVs present a range of surface-exposed antigens such as Toll-like receptor (TLR) activating components (flagellin, triacylated lipoproteins, acylated lipoproteins) which allow them to be internalized by the host cells via activation of TLR. Kaparakis-Liaskos and Ferrero concluded that OMVs use multiple routes of entry into host cells and this may be regulated by the size and membrane composition of OMVs [12].

The most commonly reported mechanism of OMVs' entry into host cells involves lipid rafts. Kesty et al. were the first group who identified the ability of OMVs to enter non-phagocytic host's epithelial cells via lipid raft fusion. They have demonstrated that enterotoxigenic *E. coli*-derived OMVs were internalized by host cells via cholesterol-rich lipid rafts in a temperature-dependent manner [58]. Following endocytosis into host cells, OMVs traffic into early endosomes and trigger signaling cascades where they interact with intracellular PRRs. In addition, OMVs are degraded by autophagy, and their degradation results in the generation of a pro-inflammatory response which is mediated by the production of Cytokines and chemokines. This ultimately results in the recruitment and activation of DCs to facilitate the development of T cell immunity [58].

2 Cargo Loading and Surface Modification Using OMVs

OMVs have become well appreciated in recent times as nanodrug delivery systems because they could be utilized as delivery agents by encapsulating drugs and delivering them to target tissues. They have several unique properties desirable for development of drug delivery systems including biodegradable, biocompatible, nontoxic, easy to synthesize, cost-effective, prolonged circulation, evading the immune system, and selective targeting. The lipid bilayer of OMVs acts as a barrier to protect the loading materials from decomposition in the circulation system and prolong the half-life. Ligands and proteins can be functionalized on OMVs' surface to achieve targeted delivery [59]. There are two strategies through which cargos are loaded into OMVs: passive and active loading approaches (Fig. 5).



Fig. 5 Strategies for cargo loading into OMVs involve (A) (i) loading a cargo directly into parental bacteria cell to produce cargo-loaded OMVs, or (ii) by transformation of parental bacteria cell using expression vector that contains desired gene which encoded protein / cargo or (B) via various active and passive cargo loading methods post OMVs isolation. (Adapted with permission from [113]. Copyright (2021) Pharmaceutics)

2.1 Active Cargo Loading

Active loading is commonly used for loading small molecules or hydrophilic drugs into the OMVs' lumen. OMVs can be functionalized via different physical methods including electroporation, extrusion, and sonication [60, 61]. However, only a few studies have addressed the mechanism behind specific cargo loading into OMVs. Take electroporation methods as an example.

2.1.1 Electroporation

The electroporation technique involves the application of short high-voltage pulses to the OMV membrane to create a transient state of permeability which allows the entry of drugs and different cargos. The phospholipid membrane then recovers its structure once this process is completed. Ayed et al. showed for the first time the successful encapsulating of metallic gold (Au) nanoparticles into bacteria-derived OMVs using electroporation. In this study, small gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) were loaded into OMVs derived from *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* by applying an optimal voltage of 470 V and 1 pulse yielding an encapsulation efficiency of ~35% and further validated the integrity of the vesicles after electroporation. They concluded that their approach could be adapted to include other nanomaterials or drugs for biomedical applications [60].

In another encapsulation approach, wherein OMVs derived from genetically engineered *E. coli* BL21 (Δ msbB) were used for the delivery of nucleic acid drugs and genetic medicine with less endotoxicity to triple-negative brest cancer model



Fig. 6 (a) Schematic representation of cargo loading into OMVs via electroporation technique. (b) TEM images of empty OMVs and siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs displayed a bowl-like bilayer structure (scale bar = 100 nm). (c) Nanoparticle tracking analysis (NTA) demonstrated that the average size of empty OMVs and siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs was $(104 \pm 12.3 \text{ nm}) (130 \pm 15.6)$. (Adapted with permission from [66]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society)

(66). They designed a pH-sensitive drug delivery system coloaded with therapeutic siRNA (Redd1 siRNA) and paclitaxel (PTX, a microtubule-stabilizing drug) (siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs) that sequentially targets different cells in the tumor microenvironment (TME) and regulates the tumor metabolic and suppresses tumor growth. The loading of Redd1 siRNA, in this case, was achieved through the electroporation technique leading to a high loading efficiency of siRNA in OMVs. The surface of OMVs was modified with mannose to target M2 macrophages via the mannose receptor (MR, CD206⁺). Upon the arrival of siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs to the tumor site where the pH is 6.8, this triggers the release of PTX and the rest of the system is taken up by M2 macrophages to increase their level of glycolysis. Their system showed a promising potential for tumor-associated macrophage (TAM) repolarization, tumor suppression, tumor immune activation, and TME remolding in the triple-negative breast cancer model (Fig. 6).

2.2 Passive Cargo Loading

2.2.1 Simple Incubation

Passive loading is to load the drugs of interest OMVs that have been isolated via simple incubation with cargo. Passive diffusion is suitable for small-molecule drugs that are positively charged and hydrophobic, which interact with the negatively charged membranes and subsequently are retained in or cross the membranes. Kuerban et al. reported the successful encapsulating of doxorubicin (DOX) into

OMVs. OMVs were obtained from *Klebsiella pneumonia* to drive chemotherapeutic agents to non-small-cell lung cancer (NSCLC) A549 cells. OMVs were isolated from attenuated *Klebsiella pneumonia* and loaded with DOX (DOX-OMVs) through a gentle co-incubation approach and further found that DOX-OMVs nanocarriers exhibited promising positive immune responses with no obvious cytotoxicity in the NSCLC mouse model. The efficacy of their approach was characterized by the accumulation of OMVs and DOX inside tumor cells [62].

3 OMVs in Vaccination

3.1 OMVs as Modulators of the Innate Immune Response

Naturally derived bacterial OMVs contain a large number of PAMPs which can induce the activation of antigen-presenting cells of the host tissues, including the maturation of DCs and their production of cytokines, and drive the activation of the innate immune response and qualified as immunoadjuvants [12, 63]. Moreover, OMVs can function as vaccine carriers. In fact, OMVs are safe as immunotherapeutic agents and have been approved by the European Commission to be used as a meningococcal B vaccine against gonorrhea disease. Both OMV-based vaccines (MeNZB and Bexsero) induced anti-gonococcal antibodies which recognize gonococcal proteins [64, 65]. Furthermore, OMVs can be genetically engineered and modified to express any chosen antigen and can be manipulated to reduce their endotoxicity. Intravenous injection of OMVs produced by E. coli BL21 mutant showed a reduction in systemic cytokine release and low endotoxicity compared to wild-type OMVs [66]. Moreover, their system siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs induced a favorable synergistic antitumor effect at the tumor site. Upon reaching the tumor site where the pH is 6.8, this causes the release of PTX from the complex due to the pH-sensitive linker inserted in the OMVs, and this causes a direct tumor killing and the rest of the system was taken up by M2 macrophages and downregulates and suppresses Redd1 and increases the macrophage glycolysis and blocks tumor metabolic microenvironment and inhibits tumor growth and metastasis (Fig. 7).

In a previous report, Li et al. developed a genetically engineered OMVs carrying on their surface the ectodomain of programmed death 1 (PD-1) which functions as immune suppressive on active T cells and has been used to normalize the immune system. Briefly, their data shows a strong accumulation of OMV-PD1 at the tumor site which increased the infiltration of immune cells and activated the immune response. Simultaneously, PD1 ectodomain binds to its ligand, immune checkpoint programmed death 1 ligand 1 (PD-L1) on the surface of tumor cells and antigenpresenting cells (APCs) facilitating their internalization and reduction, thereby protecting CD8⁺ T cells from the PD1/PD-L1 immune inhibitory axis and leading to tumor growth reduction both in mouse melanoma and colorectal cancer models (Fig. 8) [67].



Fig. 7 Schematic representation of the process of drug release from siRNA@M-/PTX-CA-OMVs and the interaction of their components with different cell types in TEM. Firstly, PTX is released at 6.8 pH. Secondly, the rest of the system will be taken up by macrophages which induce suppression of tumor. (Adapted with permission from [66]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society)



Fig. 8 Schematic representation of the production and purification of OMV-PD1 from engineered *E. coli* and their use as effective antitumor agents. The injection of OMV-PD1 causes (1) activation of the immune response and (2) immune checkpoint blockade with PDI. (Adapted with permission from [67]. Copyright (2022) American Chemical Society)

3.2 Bioengineered OMVs for Vaccination

Over the past decades, OMVs have been used as vaccine delivery vehicles by incorporating antigens of interest. Engineering efforts of OMVs for antigen delivery largely center around genetic fusion between antigens and anchor proteins such as cytolysin A (ClyA). Furthermore, some researchers revealed that engineered OMVs with some fusion proteins would dramatically enhance OMVs' functions [68].

3.2.1 Recombinant OMVs Based on ClyA Fusion Protein

OMVs can present antigens on the outer layer of the vesicles through proteins, like a ClyA fusion protein. The ClyA protein is a transmembrane protein with a molecular weight of 34 kDa found in OMVs [69]. By fusing green fluorescent protein (GFP) with ClyA protein, Cheng et al. successfully expressed GFP on the surface of OMVs [70] by producing OMVs in *E. coli*. Of note, while no additional adjuvant was applied in their immunization protocol, the GFP-OMVs elicited GFP-specific antibodies, suggesting the effect of self-adjuvanticity. In addition, Kim et al. demonstrated that only the C terminal fusion of ClyA could produce desired functions of derived OMVs, while the N terminal fusion of ClyA is often problematic [68]. To further prove the translational potential of recombinant OMVs, in a murine sepsis model, Omp22 antigens from *Acinetobacter baumannii* were fused into *E. coli* DH5 α -derived OMVs for treating *Acinetobacter baumannii* infection. The results showed that active immunization with Omp22-OMVs increased the survival rate of mice [71]. Meanwhile, Rosenthal et al. demonstrated that recombinant OMVs could produce novel antiviral vaccines [72].

3.2.2 Recombinant OMVs Based on Other Carrier Fusion Proteins

Currently, other carrier fusion proteins are also applied for OMV-mediated vaccine delivery (Table 2). Salverda et al. expressed the lipoprotein outer surface protein A (OspA) in *Borrelia burgdorferi* on the surface of OMVs through fusion with fHbp in *Neisseria meningitidis* for Lyme's disease [73], and their experimental results proved that OMVs in Neisseria can generate OspA-specific antibodies for *Borrelia* vaccines.

Additionally, Basto et al. explored the outer membrane protein I (OprI) from *E. coli* fusion can infuse A104R antigen into OMVs in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* to defend against African swine fever [74]. Also, researchers infused outer membrane protein A (OmpA) protein to locate antigens of *S. pyogenes*, such as SpyCEP, streptolysin O, and Spy0269, in *E. coli* OMVs' lumen to treat *Streptococcus* disease. And experiment results proved that Slo-OMVs and SpyCEP-OMVs could help mice against *S. pyogenes* infection [75]. However, according to several analyses, lumen-fused OMVs just evoked minor specific antibody production and even

OMVs' source	Fusion	Antigen	Diseases	Reference
Scherichia coli	ClyA	Omp22	Acinetobacter baumannii	[71]
Escherichia coli	ClyA	M2e	Influenza A	[77]
Salmonella Typhimurium	fHbp	PspA or Ply	Pneumococcal disease	[78]
Neisseria meningitidis	fHbp	OspA	Lyme's disease	[73]
Salmonella Typhimurium	fHbp	MOMP fragments	Chlamydia	[79]
Salmonella Typhimurium/ Escherichia coli	fHbp	ESAT6, Ag85B fragments, and Rv2660c	Tuberculosis	[79]

Table 2 Common antigens for application of OMVs' vaccine

decreased protection [76]. Therefore, we can conclude that bioengineered OMVs which focus on the surface of OMVs would produce higher antibodies and could practice protection abilities. However, we need more research to clarify the mechanism of the different results between lumen and surface of OMVs.

In summary, while we have discussed the potential of using OMVs as a novel platform for vaccines, there remain many limitations for clinic applications. As a result, innovative approaches must be developed in order to scale up the manufacturing of OMVs with high purity.

4 OMVs in Drug Delivery

Synthetic nanocarriers have been studied for many decades and optimized, as drug carriers however are unable to effectively replicate the trafficking pathways seen by OMVs. Cytotoxicity is another disadvantage of liposomes and other synthetic nanocarriers. OMVs possess many attributes that make them beneficial for use in drug delivery and have gained attention in the scientific community due to the aforementioned properties such as the diversity of proteins on its surface, small size, and pliability to enable them to carry diverse cargos. Target drug delivery can also be achieved by modification of the outer membrane surface composition as well as genetic manipulations [80].

The effective delivery of enzymes has posed a problem for scientists, but OMVs' native ability to carry enzymes in their cargo and deliver enzymes without degradation is another advantage of OMVs in drug delivery. Alves et al. successfully packaged phosphotriesterase (PTE) into OMVs by conjugating it to outer membrane protein A. The study showed that enzyme activity was unchanged [81]. Koeppen et al. also showed that OMVs protect nucleic acid cargo from degradation [51]. Several studies have also shown that genes encapsulated in OMVs were protected from DNAse digestion [18, 82]. Alves and colleagues went on to further show that the protein cargo of OMVs remained protected in OMVs at different stability

testing parameters such as varying temperature conditions and freeze-drying [81], making OMVs an effective vehicle for delivery of drugs in vivo. Furthermore, the protection of cargo in storage would enhance the drug formulation development and improve the efficacy of the drug as lower quantities would need to be delivered [83].

4.1 Cancer Therapy

The application of OMVs in cancer therapy is just in its infancy. However, OMVs have gained great attention in the biotechnology fields as a novel cancer-targeting nanocarrier. OMVs have the added advantage of being non-replicating but possessing immunostimulatory molecules that enable recognition and uptake by immune cells, thereby inducing an immune response. Their nano-size allows for accumulation at the tumor site to induce local immunity through enhanced permeation and retention effect [84].

Gujrati et al. reported for the first time the use of bioengineered OMVs as targeted drug delivery vehicles for tumor cells. In their study, they have co-deliver anti-HER2 and therapeutic siRNA targeting kinesin spindle protein (KSP). OMVs were generated from ClyA-affibody-overexpressing *E. coli* to express human epidermal growth factor 2 (HER2) affibody on their outer membrane surface (Affi_{EGFR}-OMVs) [59]. In addition, Sepahdar and colleagues showed that bioengineered Affi_{EGFR}-OMVs were more internalized into triple-negative breast cancer cells expressing EGF receptors [85].

Kim et al. were the first to successfully utilize OMVs' capability to elicit an immune response to develop OMVs for use as cancer immunotherapeutic agents. In their study, OMVs were engineered to reduce the endotoxic effects of LPS by using modified *E. coli* with an inactivated gene for lipid A acyltransferase (msbB), which is the lipid component of LPS. Mice were subcutaneously transplanted with CT26 murine colon adenocarcinoma and treated with varying amounts of W3110 Δ msbB OMVs derived from *E. coli* [86]. Their OMVs accumulated mostly in the tumor cells displaying high specificity and also induced an immune response. The study showed that OMV treatments significantly reduced tumors in dose-dependent manner and with IFN- γ antibody determined to be the major mechanism of antitumor response. Immune memory was also established as cured mice rejected a second and third challenge of tumor cells. Whereas IFN-Y-deficient mice were unable to reject the tumor cells after OMV treatment, OMVs' immunomodulatory effects have also been studied by several scientists [62, 67, 87, 88].

OMV can elicit an antitumor immune response, to completely eradicate tumors and prevent recurrence and metastasis. Combination therapy would be required to enhance the immune therapeutic effects of OMVs [67]. Chen et al. combined OMVs and polymeric nanoparticles to boost the efficacy of cancer immunotherapy and prevent cancer metastasis. In their study, they collected OMVs from the culture of attenuated *Salmonella* and fused OMVs with DSPE-PEG-RGD through extrusion to generate OMV-DSPE-PEG-RGD (OR). Then, they coated OR with pluronic F127 micelles (ORFT). They demonstrated that the functionalized OMV-coated polymeric micelles hold great potential as an immunotherapeutic and anti-metastatic delivery system.

Kuerban et al. went a step further to harness the immune stimulation function of OMV in combination with their role as effective nanocarriers for the delivery of chemotherapeutics [62]. OMVs derived from *Klebsiella pneumonia* were loaded with DOX (DOX-OMV) and treated against NSCLC cells A549. Their results showed that DOX-OMV had better uptake than DOX alone and DOX liposomal formulation. Although DOX is an FDA-approved drug for the treatment of neoplastic diseases including NSCLC, its clinical application has been limited due to its side effects of cardiac toxicity such as cardiac myopathy [89]. Kuerban and colleagues successfully showed that OMV-DOX enhanced the effects of DOX without any obvious toxicity in vivo [62]. OMVs have also been used for the delivery of nucleic acids for cancer therapy [59]. Gujrati and colleagues bioengineered *E. coli* to generate OMVs displaying anti-HER2 affibody as a targeting ligand for the delivery of small interfering RNA (siRNA) targeting kinesin spindle protein (KSP) which resulted in tumor regression and tolerability in animal models.

4.2 Antibacterial Therapy

One of the special properties of OMVs is their ability to be utilized to kill other bacteria to reduce competition in bacterial flora. Many NPs have been developed as antibacterial carriers; however, one impediment remains which is the tissue of bacterial resistance that inhibits the drugs from penetrating infected cells or the bacterial membrane. OMVs being derived from bacteria possess the characteristic of the bacterial membrane and therefore are advantageous over other synthetic NPs in terms of easier delivery of their cargo to Gram-negative bacterial cells because they are recognized as biocompatible. Studies showed that Shigella flexneri exposed to gentamycin produces OMVs containing gentamycin. Interestingly, when these OMVs were delivered to Henle cells infected by Shigella, it caused a reduction in the growth of the pathogen [90]. Kudurugamuwa and colleagues also observed that OMVs play a role in microbiota interactions and have an inherent bacteriolytic effect on other bacteria. The group also demonstrated that OMVs from Pseudomonas aeruginosa contain virulence factors, hydrolytic enzymes, DNA, and endotoxin, and the amount of OMVs produced increased in the presence of gentamycin [10, 91]. Li et al. observed the lytic effects of OMVs from several strains of bacteria and noted that they contained peptidoglycan hydrolases, which serve to dissolve the peptidoglycan layer of dissimilar cells to increase the nutrient load [48]. Goes and colleagues explored the use of OMVs derived from myxobacterial strains Cystobacter velatus Cbv34 and Cystobacter ferrugineus Cbfe23 as natural antibacterials for the treatment of intracellular infections caused by Staphylococcus aureus [92]. Myxobacteria are found in soil and are known to produce potent antimicrobial compounds [93-95] that are nonpathogenic to humans. Their results showed that the OMVs displayed selective uptake by infected cells and displayed a bacteriostatic effect against S. aureus intercellular infection versus bacteriomimetic liposomes which were rapidly taken up by all cells. The OMVs from Cbv34 also showed storage stability at different storage conditions and maintained its dose-dependent antibacterial effect, which is an important criterion for successful formulation development for clinical use. Interestingly, scientists have combined NPs and OMVs for active targeting of bacteria-infected cells. Gao et al. developed an actively targeted nanoparticle coated with OMV from E. coli and showed that in vitro NP@ OMV had higher uptake in S. aureus-infected macrophages compared to NP coated with polyethylene glycol or NPs coated with EVs derived from S. aureus (NP@EV) [96]. However, when loaded with antibiotics, the NP@EV showed significantly higher uptake than the OMV, and this could be because the EVs used were secreted from S. aureus and would therefore have higher biocompatibility and uptake in S. aureus-infected cells compared to the OMVs which were obtained from E. coli. These results suggest high selectivity of bacterial OMVs for infected cells and could be harnessed for the development of nano-biotic sepsis management [97].

Free antibiotics have poor accumulation at infection sites [98] therefore requiring high doses to achieve an effective bactericidal concentration. Long-term use of high doses leads to adverse events [99], and over time, prolonged use of antibiotics leads to drug resistance by bacteria [100]. It is therefore important to develop antibacterial drug delivery platforms that can deliver effective doses to target sites. Huang and colleagues secreted OMVs from *Acinetobacter baumannii* loaded with high concentrations of antibiotics via the efflux pump method. These OMVs penetrated and killed enterotoxigenic *E. coli* (ETEC) infection in mice model of intestinal infection. They demonstrated that quinolone-loaded OMVs effectively reduced bacterial infection versus the free antibiotic of the same concentration. For example, levofloxacin at a low dose of 1.4×10^{11} particles/kg effectively reduced the CFU in ETEC-infected mice model of intestinal infection compared to the same dose of free levofloxacin [101]. Their study showed that OMVs have good biocompatibility and high specificity. OMVs are therefore a novel way to effectively deliver antibiotics without the risk of adverse effects associated with antibiotics.

5 Future Perspective of Utilizing OMV for Vaccination and Drug Delivery

OMVs are spontaneously shed from Gram-negative bacteria during the exponential phase both in vitro and in vivo [102]. OMVs typically range from approximately 10 to 300 nm in diameter which possesses the optimal size to be internalized by host cells [28]. OMVs' components are typically representative of the outer surface of parental cells. OMVs consist of a lipid bilayer and contain biological active products, such as nucleic acids, toxins, proteins, and lipids. OMVs are associated with a variety of biological functions including pathogenesis, biofilm formation, antibiotic

resistance transfer, modulation of host immune response, interspecies communication, DNA transfer, and virulence factor delivery into the cytosol of the host cell [10, 21, 46, 58, 103, 104]. Interestingly, some specific proteins have been shown to be enriched or excluded from OMVs suggesting a specific sorting mechanism(s) for these proteins [69, 105, 106].

The composition of OMVs and their mechanism of cargo delivery hold great promise as cargo delivery vehicles. In 2013 a meningococcal group B vaccine (4CMenB), Bexsero[®], was approved in Europe and Australia, which is formulated with vesicles from the *Neisseria meningitidis* New Zealand strain and contains a bacterial OMV component [107].

Nanovaccines have advantages compared to conventional vaccines against infectious diseases. They can induce a protective immune response via an efficient display of specific antigens and lymph node accumulation. During the ongoing coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic (COVID-19), lipid nanoparticle vaccination has proven the effectiveness of nanovaccines in defense against pathogens. OMVs are becoming increasingly popular and have become a highly effective vaccine platform due to several attractive features, including, but not limited to, the intrinsic adjuvanticity [46, 70], the ease of their surface decoration with heterologous antigens [108–110], the simplicity of their production [111], and the ability of the vesicles to accumulate in lymph nodes.

Thus, nano-sized and lipid membrane vesicles of Gram-negative bacteria are an ideal platform for broad applications in vaccine designs and drug delivery. However, there is also a pressing need for further investigation and creation of safer and more effective OMV-based platforms for human health.

Acknowledgments The authors extend their appreciation to the Research Mobility Program (A.A. Al-Dossary) provided by French Embassy, Saudi Arabia, for funding this research work.

References

- Kuehn MJ, Kesty NC. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles and the host-pathogen interaction. Genes Dev. 2005;19(22):2645–55.
- Schwechheimer C, Kuehn MJ. Outer-membrane vesicles from Gram-negative bacteria: biogenesis and functions. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2015;13(10):605–19.
- Chatterjee SN, Das J. Electron microscopic observations on the excretion of cell-wall material by Vibrio cholerae. J Gen Microbiol. 1967;49(1):1–11.
- Pathirana RD, Kaparakis-Liaskos M. Bacterial membrane vesicles: biogenesis, immune regulation and pathogenesis. Cell Microbiol. 2016;18(11):1518–24.
- Bishop DG, Work E. An extracellular glycolipid produced by Escherichia coli grown under lysine-limiting conditions. Biochem J. 1965;96(2):567–76.
- Avila-Calderón ED, Ruiz-Palma MDS, Aguilera-Arreola MG, Velázquez-Guadarrama N, Ruiz EA, Gomez-Lunar Z, et al. Outer membrane vesicles of Gram-negative bacteria: an outlook on biogenesis. Front Microbiol. 2021;12:557902.
- Mashburn LM, Whiteley M. Membrane vesicles traffic signals and facilitate group activities in a prokaryote. Nature. 2005;437(7057):422–5.

- McMahon KJ, Castelli ME, García Vescovi E, Feldman MF. Biogenesis of outer membrane vesicles in Serratia marcescens is thermoregulated and can be induced by activation of the Rcs phosphorelay system. J Bacteriol. 2012;194(12):3241–9.
- McBroom AJ, Kuehn MJ. Release of outer membrane vesicles by Gram-negative bacteria is a novel envelope stress response. Mol Microbiol. 2007;63(2):545–58.
- Kadurugamuwa JL, Beveridge TJ. Virulence factors are released from Pseudomonas aeruginosa in association with membrane vesicles during normal growth and exposure to gentamicin: a novel mechanism of enzyme secretion. J Bacteriol. 1995;177(14):3998–4008.
- Roier S, Zingl FG, Cakar F, Durakovic S, Kohl P, Eichmann TO, et al. A novel mechanism for the biogenesis of outer membrane vesicles in Gram-negative bacteria. Nat Commun. 2016;7(1):10515.
- Kaparakis-Liaskos M, Ferrero RL. Immune modulation by bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Nat Rev Immunol. 2015;15(6):375–87.
- Lee EY, Choi DS, Kim KP, Gho YS. Proteomics in Gram-negative bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Mass Spectrom Rev. 2008;27(6):535–55.
- Chowdhury C, Jagannadham MV. Virulence factors are released in association with outer membrane vesicles of Pseudomonas syringae pv. tomato T1 during normal growth. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2013;1834(1):231–9.
- 15. Tashiro Y, Uchiyama H, Nomura N. Multifunctional membrane vesicles in Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Environ Microbiol. 2012;14(6):1349–62.
- Kulkarni HM, Jagannadham MV. Biogenesis and multifaceted roles of outer membrane vesicles from Gram-negative bacteria. Microbiology (Reading). 2014;160(Pt 10):2109–21.
- Haurat MF, Aduse-Opoku J, Rangarajan M, Dorobantu L, Gray MR, Curtis MA, et al. Selective sorting of cargo proteins into bacterial membrane vesicles. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(2):1269–76.
- Yaron S, Kolling GL, Simon L, Matthews KR. Vesicle-mediated transfer of virulence genes from Escherichia coli O157:H7 to other enteric bacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2000;66(10):4414–20.
- Dorward DW, Garon CF, Judd RC. Export and intercellular transfer of DNA via membrane blebs of Neisseria gonorrhoeae. J Bacteriol. 1989;171(5):2499–505.
- Zhou L, Srisatjaluk R, Justus DE, Doyle RJ. On the origin of membrane vesicles in Gramnegative bacteria. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 1998;163(2):223–8.
- Mashburn-Warren LM, Whiteley M. Special delivery: vesicle trafficking in prokaryotes. Mol Microbiol. 2006;61(4):839–46.
- 22. Toyofuku M, Morinaga K, Hashimoto Y, Uhl J, Shimamura H, Inaba H, et al. Membrane vesicle-mediated bacterial communication. ISME J. 2017;11(6):1504–9.
- Li C, Zhu L, Wang D, Wei Z, Hao X, Wang Z, et al. T6SS secretes an LPS-binding effector to recruit OMVs for exploitative competition and horizontal gene transfer. ISME J. 2022;16(2):500–10.
- 24. Huang W, Meng L, Chen Y, Dong Z, Peng Q. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles as potential biological nanomaterials for antibacterial therapy. Acta Biomater. 2022;140:102–15.
- Macdonald IA, Kuehn MJ. Stress-induced outer membrane vesicle production by Pseudomonas aeruginosa. J Bacteriol. 2013;195(13):2971–81.
- 26. Baumgarten T, Sperling S, Seifert J, von Bergen M, Steiniger F, Wick LY, et al. Membrane vesicle formation as a multiple-stress response mechanism enhances Pseudomonas putida DOT-T1E cell surface hydrophobicity and biofilm formation. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2012;78(17):6217–24.
- Manning AJ, Kuehn MJ. Contribution of bacterial outer membrane vesicles to innate bacterial defense. BMC Microbiol. 2011;11:258.
- Kulp A, Kuehn MJ. Biological functions and biogenesis of secreted bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Annu Rev Microbiol. 2010;64:163–84.
- Evans AGL, Davey HM, Cookson A, Currinn H, Cooke-Fox G, Stanczyk PJ, et al. Predatory activity of Myxococcus xanthus outer-membrane vesicles and properties of their hydrolase cargo. Microbiology (Reading). 2012;158(Pt 11):2742–52.

- Pulido MR, García-Quintanilla M, Pachón J, McConnell MJ. A lipopolysaccharide-free outer membrane vesicle vaccine protects against Acinetobacter baumannii infection. Vaccine. 2020;38(4):719–24.
- Martora F, Pinto F, Folliero V, Cammarota M, Dell'Annunziata F, Squillaci G, et al. Isolation, characterization and analysis of pro-inflammatory potential of Klebsiella pneumoniae outer membrane vesicles. Microb Pathog. 2019;136:103719.
- Liu J, Hsieh CL, Gelincik O, Devolder B, Sei S, Zhang S, et al. Proteomic characterization of outer membrane vesicles from gut mucosa-derived fusobacterium nucleatum. J Proteome. 2019;195:125–37.
- Lee J, Kim OY, Gho YS. Proteomic profiling of Gram-negative bacterial outer membrane vesicles: current perspectives. Proteomics Clin Appl. 2016;10(9–10):897–909.
- Bitar A, Aung KM, Wai SN, Hammarström ML. Vibrio cholerae derived outer membrane vesicles modulate the inflammatory response of human intestinal epithelial cells by inducing microRNA-146a. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):7212.
- 35. Zhu Z, Antenucci F, Villumsen KR, Bojesen AM. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles as a versatile tool in vaccine research and the fight against antimicrobial resistance. mBio. 2021;12(4):e0170721.
- 36. Momen-Heravi F, Balaj L, Alian S, Mantel PY, Halleck AE, Trachtenberg AJ, et al. Current methods for the isolation of extracellular vesicles. Biol Chem. 2013;394(10):1253–62.
- Hong J, Dauros-Singorenko P, Whitcombe A, Payne L, Blenkiron C, Phillips A, et al. Analysis of the Escherichia coli extracellular vesicle proteome identifies markers of purity and culture conditions. J Extracell Vesicles. 2019;8(1):1632099.
- Musante L, Tataruch D, Gu D, Benito-Martin A, Calzaferri G, Aherne S, et al. A simplified method to recover urinary vesicles for clinical applications, and sample banking. Sci Rep. 2014;4:7532.
- Antenucci F, Arak H, Gao J, Allahgadry T, Thøfner I, Bojesen AM. Hydrostatic filtration enables large-scale production of outer membrane vesicles that effectively protect chickens against Gallibacterium anatis. Vaccine. 2020;8(1):40.
- Alves NJ, Turner KB, DiVito KA, Daniele MA, Walper SA. Affinity purification of bacterial outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) utilizing a His-tag mutant. Res Microbiol. 2017;168(2):139–46.
- 41. De Benedetto G, Cescutti P, Giannelli C, Rizzo R, Micoli F. Multiple techniques for size determination of generalized modules for membrane antigens from Salmonella typhimurium and Salmonella enteritidis. ACS Omega. 2017;2(11):8282–9.
- Beveridge TJ. Structures of Gram-negative cell walls and their derived membrane vesicles. J Bacteriol. 1999;181(16):4725–33.
- Collins SM, Nice JB, Chang EH, Brown AC. Size exclusion chromatography to analyze bacterial outer membrane vesicle heterogeneity. J Vis Exp. 2021;(169) https://doi.org/10.3791/62429.
- Pérez-Cruz C, Delgado L, López-Iglesias C, Mercade E. Outer-inner membrane vesicles naturally secreted by Gram-negative pathogenic bacteria. PLoS One. 2015;10(1):e0116896.
- Chattopadhyay MK, Jaganandham MV. Vesicles-mediated resistance to antibiotics in bacteria. Front Microbiol. 2015;6:758.
- 46. Ellis TN, Kuehn MJ. Virulence and immunomodulatory roles of bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2010;74(1):81–94.
- 47. Roier S, Zingl FG, Cakar F, Schild S. Bacterial outer membrane vesicle biogenesis: a new mechanism and its implications. Microb Cell. 2016;3(6):257–9.
- Li Z, Clarke AJ, Beveridge TJ. Gram-negative bacteria produce membrane vesicles which are capable of killing other bacteria. J Bacteriol. 1998;180(20):5478–83.
- Lindmark B, Rompikuntal PK, Vaitkevicius K, Song T, Mizunoe Y, Uhlin BE, et al. Outer membrane vesicle-mediated release of cytolethal distending toxin (CDT) from Campylobacter jejuni. BMC Microbiol. 2009;9:220.
- Vanaja SK, Russo AJ, Behl B, Banerjee I, Yankova M, Deshmukh SD, et al. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles mediate cytosolic localization of LPS and caspase-11 activation. Cell. 2016;165(5):1106–19.

- Koeppen K, Hampton TH, Jarek M, Scharfe M, Gerber SA, Mielcarz DW, et al. A novel mechanism of host-pathogen interaction through sRNA in bacterial outer membrane vesicles. PLoS Pathog. 2016;12(6):e1005672.
- Bauman SJ, Kuehn MJ. Purification of outer membrane vesicles from Pseudomonas aeruginosa and their activation of an IL-8 response. Microbes Infect. 2006;8(9–10):2400–8.
- Bitto NJ, Chapman R, Pidot S, Costin A, Lo C, Choi J, et al. Bacterial membrane vesicles transport their DNA cargo into host cells. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):7072.
- 54. Riley DR, Sieber KB, Robinson KM, White JR, Ganesan A, Nourbakhsh S, et al. Bacteriahuman somatic cell lateral gene transfer is enriched in cancer samples. PLoS Comput Biol. 2013;9(6):e1003107.
- 55. Bielig H, Rompikuntal PK, Dongre M, Zurek B, Lindmark B, Ramstedt M, et al. NOD-like receptor activation by outer membrane vesicles from Vibrio cholerae non-O1 non-O139 strains is modulated by the quorum-sensing regulator HapR. Infect Immun. 2011;79(4):1418–27.
- Rewatkar PV, Parton RG, Parekh HS, Parat MO. Are caveolae a cellular entry route for nonviral therapeutic delivery systems? Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2015;91:92–108.
- O'Donoghue EJ, Krachler AM. Mechanisms of outer membrane vesicle entry into host cells. Cell Microbiol. 2016;18(11):1508–17.
- Kesty NC, Mason KM, Reedy M, Miller SE, Kuehn MJ. Enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli vesicles target toxin delivery into mammalian cells. EMBO J. 2004;23(23):4538–49.
- Gujrati V, Kim S, Kim S-H, Min JJ, Choy HE, Kim SC, et al. Bioengineered bacterial outer membrane vesicles as cell-specific drug-delivery vehicles for cancer therapy. ACS Nano. 2014;8(2):1525–37.
- Ayed Z, Cuvillier L, Dobhal G, Goreham RV. Electroporation of outer membrane vesicles derived from Pseudomonas aeruginosa with gold nanoparticles. SN Appl Sci. 2019;1(12):1600.
- 61. Chen Q, Bai H, Wu W, Huang G, Li Y, Wu M, et al. Bioengineering bacterial vesicle-coated polymeric nanomedicine for enhanced cancer immunotherapy and metastasis prevention. Nano Lett. 2020;20(1):11–21.
- 62. Kuerban K, Gao X, Zhang H, Liu J, Dong M, Wu L, et al. Doxorubicin-loaded bacterial outer-membrane vesicles exert enhanced anti-tumor efficacy in non-small-cell lung cancer. Acta Pharm Sin B. 2020;10(8):1534–48.
- Kim OY, Choi SJ, Jang SC, Park K-S, Kim SR, Choi JP, et al. Bacterial protoplastderived nanovesicles as vaccine delivery system against bacterial infection. Nano Lett. 2015;15(1):266–74.
- 64. Petousis-Harris H, Paynter J, Morgan J, Saxton P, McArdle B, Goodyear-Smith F, et al. Effectiveness of a group B outer membrane vesicle meningococcal vaccine against gonorrhoea in New Zealand: a retrospective case-control study. Lancet. 2017;390(10102):1603–10.
- 65. Semchenko EA, Tan A, Borrow R, Seib KL. The serogroup B meningococcal vaccine Bexsero elicits antibodies to Neisseria gonorrhoeae. Clin Infect Dis. 2019;69(7):1101–11.
- 66. Guo Q, Li X, Zhou W, Chu Y, Chen Q, Zhang Y, et al. Sequentially triggered bacterial outer membrane vesicles for macrophage metabolism modulation and tumor metastasis suppression. ACS Nano. 2021;15(8):13826–38.
- 67. Li Y, Zhao R, Cheng K, Zhang K, Wang Y, Zhang Y, et al. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles presenting programmed death 1 for improved cancer immunotherapy via immune activation and checkpoint inhibition. ACS Nano. 2020;14(12):16698–711.
- Kim JY, Doody AM, Chen DJ, Cremona GH, Shuler ML, Putnam D, et al. Engineered bacterial outer membrane vesicles with enhanced functionality. J Mol Biol. 2008;380(1):51–66.
- Wai SN, Lindmark B, Söderblom T, Takade A, Westermark M, Oscarsson J, et al. Vesiclemediated export and assembly of pore-forming oligomers of the enterobacterial ClyA cytotoxin. Cell. 2003;115(1):25–35.
- Chen DJ, Osterrieder N, Metzger SM, Buckles E, Doody AM, DeLisa MP, et al. Delivery of foreign antigens by engineered outer membrane vesicle vaccines. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107(7):3099–104.

- 71. Huang W, Wang S, Yao Y, Xia Y, Yang X, Li K, et al. Employing Escherichia coli-derived outer membrane vesicles as an antigen delivery platform elicits protective immunity against Acinetobacter baumannii infection. Sci Rep. 2016;6:37242.
- 72. Rosenthal J. Engineered outer membrane vesicles derived from probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 as recombinant subunit antigen carriers for the development of pathogenmimetic vaccines. 2014
- Salverda ML, Meinderts SM, Hamstra HJ, Wagemakers A, Hovius JW, van der Ark A, et al. Surface display of a borrelial lipoprotein on meningococcal outer membrane vesicles. Vaccine. 2016;34(8):1025–33.
- 74. Basto AP, Piedade J, Ramalho R, Alves S, Soares H, Cornelis P, et al. A new cloning system based on the OprI lipoprotein for the production of recombinant bacterial cell wall-derived immunogenic formulations. J Biotechnol. 2012;157(1):50–63.
- 75. Fantappiè L, de Santis M, Chiarot E, Carboni F, Bensi G, Jousson O, et al. Antibody-mediated immunity induced by engineered Escherichia coli OMVs carrying heterologous antigens in their lumen. J Extracell Vesicles. 2014:3. https://doi.org/10.3402/jev.v3.24015.
- Muralinath M, Kuehn MJ, Roland KL, Curtiss R 3rd. Immunization with Salmonella enterica serovar Typhimurium-derived outer membrane vesicles delivering the pneumococcal protein PspA confers protection against challenge with Streptococcus pneumoniae. Infect Immun. 2011;79(2):887–94.
- Rappazzo CG, Watkins HC, Guarino CM, Chau A, Lopez JL, DeLisa MP, et al. Recombinant M2e outer membrane vesicle vaccines protect against lethal influenza A challenge in BALB/c mice. Vaccine. 2016;34(10):1252–8.
- Kuipers K, Daleke-Schermerhorn MH, Jong WS, ten Hagen-Jongman CM, van Opzeeland F, Simonetti E, et al. Salmonella outer membrane vesicles displaying high densities of pneumococcal antigen at the surface offer protection against colonization. Vaccine. 2015;33(17):2022–9.
- Daleke-Schermerhorn MH, Felix T, Soprova Z, Ten Hagen-Jongman CM, Vikström D, Majlessi L, et al. Decoration of outer membrane vesicles with multiple antigens by using an autotransporter approach. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2014;80(18):5854–65.
- Wang S, Gao J, Wang Z. Outer membrane vesicles for vaccination and targeted drug delivery. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2019;11(2):e1523.
- Alves NJ, Turner KB, Medintz IL, Walper SA. Protecting enzymatic function through directed packaging into bacterial outer membrane vesicles. Sci Rep. 2016;6:24866.
- 82. Rumbo C, Fernández-Moreira E, Merino M, Poza M, Mendez JA, Soares NC, et al. Horizontal transfer of the OXA-24 carbapenemase gene via outer membrane vesicles: a new mechanism of dissemination of carbapenem resistance genes in Acinetobacter baumannii. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2011;55(7):3084–90.
- Collins SM, Brown AC. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles as antibiotic delivery vehicles. Front Immunol. 2021;12:733064.
- 84. Li M, Zhou H, Yang C, Wu Y, Zhou X, Liu H, et al. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles as a platform for biomedical applications: an update. J Control Release. 2020;323:253–68.
- Sepahdar Z, Miroliaei M, Bouzari S, Khalaj V, Salimi M. Surface engineering of Escherichia coli-derived OMVs as promising nano-carriers to target EGFR-overexpressing breast cancer cells. Front Pharmacol. 2021;12:719289.
- Kim OY, Park HT, Dinh NTH, Choi SJ, Lee J, Kim JH, et al. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles suppress tumor by interferon-γ-mediated antitumor response. Nat Commun. 2017;8(1):626.
- Gnopo YMD, Watkins HC, Stevenson TC, DeLisa MP, Putnam D. Designer outer membrane vesicles as immunomodulatory systems – reprogramming bacteria for vaccine delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;114:132–42.
- Wang S, Huang W, Li K, Yao Y, Yang X, Bai H, et al. Engineered outer membrane vesicle is potent to elicit HPV16E7-specific cellular immunity in a mouse model of TC-1 graft tumor. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:6813–25.

- Wu S, Ko YS, Teng MS, Ko YL, Hsu LA, Hsueh C, et al. Adriamycin-induced cardiomyocyte and endothelial cell apoptosis: in vitro and in vivo studies. J Mol Cell Cardiol. 2002;34(12):1595–607.
- Kadurugamuwa JL, Beveridge TJ. Delivery of the non-membrane-permeative antibiotic gentamicin into mammalian cells by using Shigella flexneri membrane vesicles. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 1998;42(6):1476–83.
- Kadurugamuwa JL, Beveridge TJ. Bacteriolytic effect of membrane vesicles from Pseudomonas aeruginosa on other bacteria including pathogens: conceptually new antibiotics. J Bacteriol. 1996;178(10):2767–74.
- 92. Goes A, Lapuhs P, Kuhn T, Schulz E, Richter R, Panter F, et al. Myxobacteria-derived outer membrane vesicles: potential applicability against intracellular infections. Cell. 2020;9(1):194.
- Weissman KJ, Müller R. Myxobacterial secondary metabolites: bioactivities and modes-ofaction. Nat Prod Rep. 2010;27(9):1276–95.
- Reichenbach H. Myxobacteria, producers of novel bioactive substances. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol. 2001;27(3):149–56.
- Hoffmann T, Krug D, Bozkurt N, Duddela S, Jansen R, Garcia R, et al. Correlating chemical diversity with taxonomic distance for discovery of natural products in myxobacteria. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):803.
- 96. Gao F, Xu L, Yang B, Fan F, Yang L. Kill the real with the fake: eliminate intracellular Staphylococcus aureus using nanoparticle coated with its extracellular vesicle membrane as active-targeting drug carrier. ACS Infect Dis. 2019;5(2):218–27.
- Luo G, Zhang J, Sun Y, Wang Y, Wang H, Cheng B, et al. Nanoplatforms for sepsis management: rapid detection/warning, pathogen elimination and restoring immune homeostasis. Nanomicro Lett. 2021;13:88.
- Joukhadar C, Frossard M, Mayer BX, Brunner M, Klein N, Siostrzonek P, et al. Impaired target site penetration of beta-lactams may account for therapeutic failure in patients with septic shock. Crit Care Med. 2001;29(2):385–91.
- 99. Diaz L, Ciurea AM. Cutaneous and systemic adverse reactions to antibiotics. Dermatol Ther. 2012;25(1):12–22.
- Andersson DI, Hughes D. Persistence of antibiotic resistance in bacterial populations. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2011;35(5):901–11.
- 101. Huang W, Zhang Q, Li W, Yuan M, Zhou J, Hua L, et al. Development of novel nanoantibiotics using an outer membrane vesicle-based drug efflux mechanism. J Control Release. 2020;317:1–22.
- Amano A, Takeuchi H, Furuta N. Outer membrane vesicles function as offensive weapons in host-parasite interactions. Microbes Infect. 2010;12(11):791–8.
- Jan AT. Outer membrane vesicles (OMVs) of Gram-negative bacteria: a perspective update. Front Microbiol. 2017;8:1053.
- Horstman AL, Kuehn MJ. Enterotoxigenic Escherichia coli secretes active heat-labile enterotoxin via outer membrane vesicles. J Biol Chem. 2000;275(17):12489–96.
- 105. Wensink J, Witholt B. Outer-membrane vesicles released by normally growing Escherichia coli contain very little lipoprotein. Eur J Biochem. 1981;116(2):331–5.
- 106. Kato S, Kowashi Y, Demuth DR. Outer membrane-like vesicles secreted by Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans are enriched in leukotoxin. Microb Pathog. 2002;32(1):1–13.
- O'Ryan M, Stoddard J, Toneatto D, Wassil J, Dull PM. A multi-component meningococcal serogroup B vaccine (4CMenB): the clinical development program. Drugs. 2014;74(1):15–30.
- 108. Irene C, Fantappiè L, Caproni E, Zerbini F, Anesi A, Tomasi M, et al. Bacterial outer membrane vesicles engineered with lipidated antigens as a platform for Staphylococcus aureus vaccine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2019;116(43):21780–8.
- 109. Kesty NC, Kuehn MJ. Incorporation of heterologous outer membrane and periplasmic proteins into Escherichia coli outer membrane vesicles. J Biol Chem. 2004;279(3):2069–76.
- 110. Gerritzen MJH, Martens DE, Wijffels RH, van der Pol L, Stork M. Bioengineering bacterial outer membrane vesicles as vaccine platform. Biotechnol Adv. 2017;35(5):565–74.
- Berlanda Scorza F, Colucci AM, Maggiore L, Sanzone S, Rossi O, Ferlenghi I, et al. High yield production process for Shigella outer membrane particles. PLoS One. 2012;7(6):e35616.
- 112. Li R, Liu Q. Engineered bacterial outer membrane vesicles as multifunctional delivery platforms. Front Mater. 2020;7:1–18.
- 113. Fazal S, Lee R. Biomimetic bacterial membrane vesicles for drug delivery applications. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(9):1430.

CRISPR/Cas9 Nano-delivery Approaches for Targeted Gene Therapy



Eden Mariam Jacob, Ankita Borah, and D. Sakthi Kumar

1 Introduction

Human genome alterations contribute to several well-identified genetic diseases out of which only a few hundreds have found efficient treatment in the modern day of healthcare technologies. In recent years, progress in the development of groundbreaking genome-editing techniques like programmable sequence-specific endonucleases that include zinc-finger nucleases (ZFNs), and transcription activator-like effector nucleases (TALENs), and meganucleases have been observed exponentially [1]. Gene editing is a genetic engineering technique where DNA modification in living cells is carried out by insertion, removal, and modifying target DNA sequences precisely. ZFNs and TALENs are restriction enzyme-based gene-editing tools where the DNA-binding domain binds to the target DNA sequence, which is then cleaved by the restriction-endonuclease domain. A wide array of scientific disciplines such as agriculture, synthetic biology, and medicine has greatly benefitted from these breakthrough gene-editing tools. Although ZFNs and TALENs experienced their fair share of success, lately they have been deterred in areas like extensive design strategy because of their laborious, time-consuming, and expensive procedures, making it difficult for researchers to use them in the long run. This desire to seek a reliable and efficient gene-editing tool propelled scientists to look in a different direction, which ultimately made them utilize the unprecedented features of the bacterial immune system used to fight viral infections. The discovery of a protective immune system mechanism that existed in the prokaryotes called the

E. M. Jacob · D. Sakthi Kumar (🖂)

A. Borah

Bio-Nano Electronics Research Centre, Toyo University, Kawagoe, Saitama, Japan e-mail: sakthi@toyo.jp

Japan Advanced Institute of Science and Technology (JAIST), Nomi, Ishikawa, Japan

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022

H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_2

clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR) was made in 1987 in the IAP gene of Escherichia coli (E. coli) [2]. Bacteria employ CRISPR/ Cas9 system as an adaptive immune defense mechanism to fight against phage infections and plasmid transfer. Due to its unique mechanism of selectively targeting and manipulating the target genomic site directed by a short stretch of RNA known as guide RNA (gRNA), scientists tried to repurpose the CRISPR/Cas9Cas9 machinery and realized that it could be a potentially powerful tool in the realm of gene-editing machinery harnessed for beneficial purposes in microbes, plants, and humans. It was in the year 2012 when Jennifer A. Doudna and Emmanuelle Charpentier discovered that this extraordinary bacterial genome-editing machinery could be used to manipulate any DNA sequences by providing the correct template that ultimately earned them the Nobel Prize in Chemistry in 2020 [3]. Doudna, Charpentier, and co-workers simplified the CRISPR/Cas9 machinery in such a way that the Cas9 nuclease protein requires only a template sequence within the CRISPR RNA (crRNA) and a conserved protospacer adjacent motif (PAM) upstream of the crRNA binding site for target recognition along with the gRNA that comprises crRNA and trans-activating crRNA (tracrRNA) [3]. This simplified CRISPR/Cas9 machinery offers a user-friendly platform and flexibility while conducting genomeediting experiments eliminating the requirement for additional proteins to recognize the target sequence. CRISPR/Cas9 possess advantages like curing a variety of genetic disorders including cancer, cardiovascular diseases, Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD), sickle cell anemia, cystic fibrosis, etc. by repairing/activating/ deactivating genes involved in the development and progression of such disorders and also promising to elucidate multiple gene functions simultaneously involved in large sets of mutations responsible for disease pathological process [4]. It is also essential that the cons associated with such great technological inventions must be approached and resolved in the right direction to unleash the full potential, which is also the case with CRISPR/Cas9 system. CRISPR/Cas9 system has certain obstacles in terms of inducing off-target mutations at homology sequences and its safe and effective delivery to the target sites that are paramount before its clinical applications. In this chapter, we discuss CRISPR/Cas9 biology and its mechanism and present delivery approaches, nanotechnology-mediated delivery strategies, and clinical applications that have become one of the revolutionary biomedical discoveries in the twenty-first century.

2 Features of CRISPR/Cas9 Gene-Editing Machinery

Ishino et al. in 1987 discovered an odd pattern of DNA sequence in the IAP (isoenzyme of alkaline phosphatase) gene of *E. coli* that is composed of 30 base pairs of recurring DNA repeats [2]. These recurring patterns of DNA repeats are often referred to as palindromic sequences and are commonly present in the microbial domains of the prokaryotic class that denoted the name CRISPR. CRISPR and Cas9 genes together play a crucial role in the immune intervention process of the bacterial system where they also possess the ability to incorporate newer spacer sequences to develop phage resistance. These spacer sequences are homologous to the target sequences assisting the CRISPR/Cas9 to specifically cleave the target DNA sequence upstream of the protospacer adjacent motif (PAM). This RNAguided adaptive immune system that helps bacteria and archaea in its acquired immunity process has evolved in a sophisticated manner, and currently, the CRISPR systems are categorized into six types based on their CRISPR/Cas loci each having a unique group of Cas proteins together with crRNA for CRISPR interference [5]. In addition to their classification based on their Cas9 protein structure and function, they are grouped into class I and II systems [6]. Class I systems comprise types (I, III, IV) having a multi-subunit Cas9 protein complex, while class II systems include types (II, V, VI) that possess a single Cas9 protein [7, 8]. Among the different types of CRISPR/Cas9 systems, type II acquired immense popularity over the years due to its relatively simple structure of a single DNA endonuclease Cas9 protein recognizing its target dsDNA and cleaving the strands with high precision, thus making it an extensively studied system for gene-editing purposes [9].

The three essential components of this efficient and cutting-edge gene-editing tool are Cas9 endonuclease protein, crRNA, and tracrRNA [4]. The Cas9 protein was first isolated from Streptococcus pyogenes (SpyCas9) and was also reported to have structural variants and orthologues across different bacterial species. Cas9 extracted from S. pyogenes (SpyCas9) [3, 10] and Staphylococcus aureus (SaCas9) [11] are the popular types of Cas9 proteins widely used for genome-editing research purposes. Cas9 is a large multifunctional and multi-domain DNA endonuclease protein having 1368 amino acids that snip the target DNA 3bp upstream of the PAM sequence like molecular scissors [12]. The crystal structure of Cas9 protein reveals the presence of two regions called the recognition (REC) lobe and one nuclease (NUC) lobe (Fig. 1a) [13]. The REC lobe is a long α -helix Cas9-specific functional domain that has a REC1 domain and REC2 domain binding to the guide RNA [13], while the NUC lobe has three components: RuvC, HNH, and PAM-interacting (PI) domains [12]. The HNH and RuvC domains are known to function in target DNA binding and cleavage of both the complementary and noncomplementary strands, respectively, whereas PI domain is responsible for conferring PAM specificity on the noncomplementary strand and initiating binding to the target DNA sequence [13]. Besides these crucial components, Cas9 also has an arginine-rich motif called the binding helix (BH) domain playing a central role in bridging the lobes of REC and NUC, thus assisting in the direct and indirect interaction with the target DNA and single-guide RNA (sgRNA) [14].

The CRISPR-RNA (crRNA) and trans-activating RNA (tracrRNA) together comprise the single-guide RNA (sgRNA) molecules that recruit Cas9 to its assembly for guiding it to the target DNA, and ultimately cleaving it via complementary base-pair formation. The crRNA is 18–20 nucleotides long and has an extra 12 nucleotides repeat region assisting in target DNA recognition and consequently pairing with the DNA sequence. The tracrRNA has 14 nucleotides anti-repeat region with three stem-loops (loops 1, 2, and 3) and serves as a binding scaffold for Cas9 nuclease [12]. The tracrRNA base pairs with the crRNA repeat sequence forming a



Fig. 1 (a) Overall structure of the Cas9-sgRNA-DNA ternary complex; (A) Domain organization of S. pyogenes Cas9. BH, bridge helix; (B) Schematic representation of the sgRNA/target DNA complex; (C) Ribbon representation of the Cas9-sgRNA-DNA complex. Disordered linkers are shown as red dotted lines; (D) Surface representation of the Cas9-sgRNA-DNA complex. The active sites of the RuvC (D10A) and HNH (H840A) domains are indicated by dashed yellow circles: (E) Electrostatic surface potential of Cas9. The HNH domain is omitted for clarity. Molecular graphic images were prepared using CueMol. (Adapted from [13]) (b) The potential applications of CRISPR-Cas systems in genome editing. CRISPR-Cas systems mediated genome modification depending on the two main double-stranded break (DSB) repair pathways. Indel mutation and gene deletion are outcomes of the dominant nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ) repair pathway. Gene insertion, correction, and replacement, using a DNA donor template, are outcomes of the homology-directed repair (HDR) pathway. (Adapted from [20]) (c) Schematic of the mechanisms of different types of CRISPR systems. (A) The working principle of type II Cas9. In the presence of the PAM sequence (NGG), the targeting effect of sgRNA is used to guide Cas9 protein to cleave both the complementary and noncomplementary strands, forming a blunt-ended nick; (B) The working principle of type V Cas12a protein. In the presence of the PAM sequence (NTTT), the targeting effect of crRNA is used to guide Cas12a protein to cleave both the complementary and noncomplementary strands, forming a sticky-ended nick; (C) The working principle of type I Cas systems. In the presence of the PAM sequence, the targeting effect of crRNA is used to guide the Cas3 protein to cleave the noncomplementary strand to form a large gap; (D) The working principle of type III Cas systems. In the absence of a PAM sequence, the targeting effect of sgRNA is used to guide Csm protein to cleave the noncomplementary strand to form short nucleic acid fragments. The green transverse U represents sgRNA or crRNA, the nucleotide sequences marked in red represent the PAM sequence, and scissors represent the cleavage site of nucleases. (Adapted from [6])

dual-RNA hybrid structure followed by guiding to the Cas9 protein to recognize the target DNA sequence forming a ternary complex of Cas9-sgRNA-target DNA [3, 9]. This is followed by DNA cleavage on the target complementary 20 nucleotides sequence adjacent to the PAM motif via Watson-Crick base-pairing interactions

[15] using one-metal-ion/two-metal-ion catalytic mechanism [16] by the HNH and RuvC endonuclease domains, respectively [13]. The guide RNA in the bacterial kingdom cleaves the viral DNA; however, in terms of its application in the genetic engineering, crRNA and tracrRNA could be customized and combined as a result of which any target sequence could be edited to achieve the desired outcome.

3 Mechanism of CRISPR/Cas9 System and Advantages

The accuracy at which the CRISPR/Cas9 system cleaves their target DNA sequences is a natural marvel to wonder in the bacterial kingdom, which is adapted and refined for its gene-editing applications in biomedical research. The CRISPR/Cas9mediated genome engineering mechanism is divided into three fundamental steps: recognition, cleavage, and repair [17]. The synthetic and customizable sgRNA (crRNA and tracrRNA) directs a Cas9 endonuclease to its target DNA sequence in the genome through its 20 nucleotides long 5' crRNA component of the sgRNA complementary base pairing. The nuclease activity of Cas9 remains curtailed in the absence of sgRNA. Once the recognition is made on the DNA sequence, Cas9 induces double-stranded breaks (DSBs) at three base pairs upstream of the conserved PAM site having the common sequence 5'-NGG-3', but the size varies across different bacterial species [4, 18]. The prepositioning of the PAM recognition sites assists Cas9 protein to interrogate the potential target DNA sequences. Cas9 after having found its target genomic DNA within the appropriate PAM triggers the unwinding of the local DNA to form the RNA-DNA hybrid and continues searching for additional target sequences. The base pairing of gRNA and target DNA facilitates conformational changes of Cas9 reaching an active state that finally leads to the complete annealing of the gRNA and target DNA and is cut by the Cas9 protein's HNH domain. Followed by the target strand cleavage by the HNH due to its conformational changes also triggers the concerted catalytic cleavage of the nontarget strand by the RuvC domain. During this time, the Cas9 remains tightly bound to the cleaved target DNA, which will be later displaced by cellular factors for recycling. The cleavage results in the formation of blunt-ended double-stranded breaks (DSBs) to be repaired by the host machinery culminating in the final step of the CRISPR/Cas9 mechanism [4]. The human body utilizes two major pathways for the repair of DSBs, namely, nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ) and homologydirected repair (HDR) depending on the length of the 3' single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) overhang formed due to the DNA resection [19, 20] (Fig. 1b). In the case of NHEJ, it does not rely on the creation of a 3' ssDNA tail but on the other cofactors like 53BP1 and RIF1-shieldin that protect the broken DNA and repair the DNA via an enzymatic process. NHEJ is one of the predominant DNA-repair mechanisms that occur throughout the cell-cycle phases, causing direct ligation of the two strands, which is often associated with an error-prone process. It often leads to insertion/deletion of DNA strands generating random frameshift mutations or premature stop codons (nonsense mutation) [19, 21]. Contrary to the NHEJ, HDR occurs during the S/G2 phase and requires an exogenous DNA template or end processed to form the 3' ssDNA tail ensuring the accurate insertion of DNA into the target site. HDR mechanism is a more feasible and precise approach to repairing the DSBs in CRISPR/Cas9 mechanism by inserting the correct gene sequence with the assistance of a homologous sequence DNA template at the predicted DSB site [22, 23]. Both of these mechanisms could be employed by scientists for genome-editing purposes depending on the requirements of whether to correct, disrupt/delete, and insert a target gene and accomplish the desired goal. Figure 1c depicts the mechanisms of different CRISPR systems especially types I, II, III, and V [6].

Ever since the advent of CRISPR/Cas9 as a groundbreaking gene-editing tool became popular in the realm of biomedical applications especially to treat genetic disorders with great efficiency, it has rendered other existing genome-editing approaches like ZFNs and TALENs obsolete. The rising popularity of CRISPR/Cas9 over other techniques is attributed to its simplicity, high efficiency, and cost-effective nature allowing researchers to design and construct appropriate guide RNA sequences against the target DNA site using bioinformatics tools and optimization protocols thus leaving no room for error. CRISPR/Cas9 additionally enables to perform multiple loci editing with the help of one Cas9 protein and disparately designed sequence-specific guide RNAs aided by versatile programmability. The resounding success of this promising tool is often hampered by certain setbacks, which require retrospection and further studies before its implementation in gene therapy applications, which is discussed later in this chapter.

4 Delivery Approaches of CRISPR/Cas9 System

The effective and safe delivery of the CRISPR/Cas9 complex into the cells, tissues, and organs is one of the pertinent questions and a primary prerequisite that needs to be addressed to potentially exploit its advantages in therapeutic applications. To date, the desired way of safely delivering the Cas9 protein and sgRNA has remained a challenging aspect due to the large molecular weight (160 kDa) and hydrodynamic diameter (~7 nm) of Cas9 protein [24] and the negative charge of sgRNA owing to its PO³⁻ groups of the bases [25]. Keeping these caveats in mind, one must analyze to find tangible solutions on how to efficiently deliver the critical components of the CRISPR/Cas9 system into the cellular space to achieve the desired gene effects. The use of delivery vehicles including viral and nonviral to load the CRISPR cargo in different formats is one of the sought-after strategies that has been utilized for a long time ensuring that the cargo components reach their targeted destination effectively (Fig. 2a) [26]. The commonly used viral delivery systems for CRISPR/ Cas9 include adenovirus, adeno-associated virus (AAV), and lentivirus, which are widely employed for the treatment of genetic disorders [25, 27]. Having said that viral delivery systems are also criticized for several of the associated side effects despite their superiority in terms of high transfection efficiency. Viral vectors accompany issues like immunotoxicity, risk of host genome integration, limited



Fig. 2 (a) CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing through viral or nonviral delivery. Representative depiction of mechanisms and strategies involved in CRISPR/Cas9 delivery with both viral and nonviral vectors. AAV and lentivirus both bind to cell surface receptors prior to cellular infection. Following cellular internalization, AAVs have the capacity to escape the endosomes and transport across the nuclear membrane prior to uncoating, though the capsid degradation mediated by proteasome can also occur in the cytoplasm. Following lentiviral cell membrane fusion is uncoating and release of its RNA contents, which then undergo reverse transcription to form complementary DNA. Nonviral vectors offer the advantage of carrying various forms of CRISPR/Cas9 cargoes including plasmid DNA, RNA, donor DNA, and RNP. Cellular entry of nonviral vectors is accomplished via endocytosis which requires the NP to escape these endosomes in order to carry out its intended genome editing. Following endosomal escape and cytosolic release, the cargo carried by a nonviral NP must travel to varying sites, such as the nucleus for transcription and/or cytoplasm for translation. Once necessary transcription and translation steps have taken place with nucleic acid delivery approaches, a RNP is formed and can translocate across the nuclear membrane for targeted genome editing. RNPs work to perform targeted DSBs by PAM- and sgRNA-mediated recognition of a specific sequence of chromosomal DNA. Once this recognition occurs, the Cas9 nuclease can perform a DSB utilizing its two nuclease domains the HNH and RuvC which cleave complementary and noncomplementary DNA strands, respectively. Following a DSB, there are multiple fates for genome editing such as, but not limited to, NHEJ and HDR. NHEJ is utilized for genomic disruption or deletion, while HDR is utilized for gene correction, but requires the administration of an exogenous donor DNA template. AAV, adeno-associated virus; NP, nanoparticle; CRISPR, clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats; Cas9, CRISPR-associated protein 9; RNP, ribonucleoprotein complexes; PAM, protospacer adjacent motif; DSB, double-stranded break; NHEJ, nonhomologous end joining; HDR, homology-directed repair. (Adapted from [26]) (b) Representative genome editing by three forms of clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR)/Cas9. Cas9 plasmid DNA, RNA, or protein delivery via nanoparticles to be used for precise genome editing. PAM, protospacer adjacent motif. (Adapted from [31]) (c) Representative schematic showing different vectors including viral vectors, physical transduction methods, and nonviral vectors for the delivery of CRISPR/Cas 9 components. (Adapted from [35])

packaging capacity, and tumorigenicity [28], which could be overcome by the use of nonviral delivery vehicles to a certain extent. Nonviral vectors include physical and chemical methods, which are most suitable for the ex vivo-based gene-editing technique [29]. Electroporation, hydrodynamic injection, and microinjection are some of the well-known physical methods utilized for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery directly into the cells, whereas the use of lipid nanoparticles and polymeric nanoparticles has gained popularity as the chemical method for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery [30] due to their biocompatible nature, low immunogenic risk, and flexible loading capacity.

CRISPR/Cas9 systems are delivered via these carriers in three different formats. The first format relies on the delivery of a plasmid DNA encoding both the Cas9 protein and the sgRNA (Fig. 2b) [31]. The second format posits the delivery of a Cas9 mRNA (Fig. 2b) and sgRNA where the host cellular machinery translates the Cas9 mRNA molecule and finally the delivery of Cas9 and sgRNA as a ribonucleo-protein complex [32] (Fig. 2b). Now each of these formats has a fascinating outlook to make CRISPR/Cas9 delivery a success story, nevertheless burdened with few shortcomings. For example, plasmid DNA may often result in the persistent expression of the CRISPR/Cas9 elements that might lead to consequential off-target effects such as undesired genetic mutations. mRNA and protein delivery compared to plasmid DNA offer safety in circumventing off-target effects and effective geneediting outcomes, however limited by their short half-life property [25]. In this section, we will discuss in detail the pros and cons of the different types of CRISPR/Cas9 delivery vehicles and how each of them has presented to be the front-runner to be potentially translated into a clinical setting for genome-editing purposes.

4.1 Viral-Mediated Delivery

Viruses are the natural vectors that possess the ability of tropism and high transduction efficiency, which can be exploited to deliver the components of the CRISPR/ Cas9 machinery. The delivery of the foreign genetic material via viral carrier is accomplished through fundamental steps of infection and replication [33]. The infection stage involves the recognition and entering of the specific cells via cell surface receptors followed by internalization where the viral genome releases its genetic material in the cytoplasm for RNA-based viruses or the nucleus for DNAbased viruses. Once the nucleic acid is released, it undergoes replication to produce copies of the virus, which then exits the cells to repeat the infection-replication cycle in the neighboring cells [34]. Currently, the widely used viral vectors for CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing include adeno-associated virus (AAV), lentivirus (LV), and adenovirus (AdV) (Fig. 2c) [35].

Adeno-associated virus (AAV) is a single-stranded DNA virus belonging to the genus *Dependovirus* and *Parvoviridae* family and is a popular choice for the CRISPR/Cas9 delivery [36]. The reasons for using AAV as the first choice for genome-editing purposes in recent times are multifarious. To begin with, the safety

profile of these vectors is well-established through numerous clinical trials in gene augmentation therapies [37]. AAV has multiple serotypes that allow them to transduce multiple cell types without provoking acute innate or adaptive immune responses imparting low immunogenicity contrary to other viruses [36]. The advantage of having multiple serotypes manifests to develop vectors for tissue-targeted gene-editing strategies. In addition to that, it does not contribute to tumorigenesis because after transduction it largely remains episomal and integrates only to the mitochondrial DNA hotspots and specific location of chromosome 19 called AAVS1, where both the regions are considered to be safe [38, 39]. Furthermore, AAVs impart persistent transgene expression not only in dividing cells [40] but also exist long term in nondividing cells either as exogenous DNA or with some modifications [41]. Finally, AAVs are nontoxic or mildly toxic even at high doses in reported animal studies [37]. Naturally, AAVs have a single-stranded DNA genome of 4.7 kb in length encapsulated by an icosahedral protein capsid, though the recombinant versions used for gene-editing applications are composed of double-stranded DNA devoid of any genes that may express viral replication proteins freeing up space for the transgenes or CRISPR components [42, 43]. A few examples of clinically successful AAV-mediated gene therapy are Zolgensma[®], Glybera[®], and Luxturna[®] [44]. There are four different methods of dual AAV created to meet the objective of packaging large foreign genes: overlapping, fragmented, trans-splicing, and hybrid [45]. The overlapping AAV system features two transgenes having a

specified overlap flanked by an inverted terminal repeat (ITR) sequences on both the ends to mediate AAV genome recombination [46]. In the case of a fragmented dual AAV system, transgenes are truncated at unspecified points to be packaged as incomplete fragments inside separate AAVs, which then translates into a complete target protein once the DNA strands with the overlapping regions undergo homologous recombination (HR) [47]. Hybrid AAV systems comprise an overlapping region and splice donor/acceptor sites and express the final transgene product after a combination of HR processes aided by the overlapping region and trans-splicing approaches by the splicing sites [48]. The trans-splicing dual AAV vectors are the only systems that do not feature an overlapping region; instead, the transgene fragments are separated by ITR, which facilitates 5' end to 3' end joining. The ITR is then removed by splicing mechanisms to create the complete transgene product [49]. The use of dual AAV systems for gene therapy research is the current favorite with researchers due to their expanded size capacity to incorporate all the essential elements of the CRISPR/Cas9 system and other elements like reporters, DNA templates, etc. to meet the gene-editing objectives. Dual AAV systems were harnessed by Bak et al. [50], to serve as donor DNA templates in separate AAV vectors when co-transduced to cells (primary human T-cells and CD34+ hematopoietic stem cells and progenitor cells) to facilitate large transgene cassette integration via consecutive HR. This methodology is a single-step procedure allowing the integration of transgenes of larger size in the genomes of primary cells via HR-mediated genome editing. The progress in the development of AAV-mediated CRISPR/Cas9 delivery ever since its first report in gene editing has been unparalleled, and several evidence

of its applications in a myriad of disease models like blood-related disorders [51], muscular disorders [52], and metabolic diseases have been demonstrated [53].

Lentivirus (LV) is a single-stranded RNA spherical virus that belongs to the *Retroviridae* family transducing both dividing and nondividing cells, thus having a broad tropism. Being a retrovirus, the replication of lentiviral genomic materials occurs via reverse transcription in the host cells. Once the virion infects the cell, it is endocytosed via the host cellular receptors, and the virion releases its core components like integrase and reverses transcriptase enzymes. The reverse transcriptase enzyme transcribes the cDNA from the viral RNA utilizing the host nucleotides, followed by nuclear transportation of the cDNA and integration into the host genome [54]. LV vectors have a cargo-carrying capacity of 8 kb [55] making provision for the simultaneous delivery of Cas9 protein and sgRNA and reported to elicit low immunogenicity as the vital genes are removed from the viral genome before its application [56]. The safety profile in the current generation of the LV vectors is ensured by splitting the essential genes across three different plasmids to prevent any production of viable virions inside the host cell [57]. Another advantage of using LV vectors is they can be pseudotyped with other viral proteins to tune their cellular tropism [57]. The genome integration ability of LV can be leveraged to some extent in case stable long-term transgene expression is required to construct gene libraries to study disease mechanisms [58, 59]. However, this feature is not feasible for ensuing therapeutic applications as the integration of transgenes at undesired locations such as protooncogenic sites will result in the likelihood of developing random mutations, which will eventually give rise to tumorigenesis. Therefore, non-integrating LV vectors are designed and developed in a way to eliminate the activities of the integrase coding region while [60] still keeping the functions of reverse transcriptase and nuclear transport activity of the pre-integrating complex intact [61], thus finding a niche for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery purposes.

Studies related to the usage of LV delivery vectors for CRISPR elements in diverse therapeutic applications, for example, cancer [62], HIV [63], eye-related disorders [61], etc., have been encouraging so far. In another study conducted on HIV-related infection, Hou et al. used the LV-mediated CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing technique proposed to disrupt the CXCR4 gene, which is responsible for the entry of HIV into the CD4+ human T-cells [64]. The results of this study elucidated that Cas9-mediated ablation of CXCR4 conferred resistance to the CD4+ T-cells against HIV-1 infection, without eliciting any off-target effects or affecting the cellular proliferation [64]. Other viral-related infections caused by the retrovirus porcine reproductive and respiratory syndrome virus (PRRSV) were also studied to disrupt the viral RNA via LV-mediated CRISPR/Cas 13b system [65]. The authors strategized the design of a single vector system to incorporate double crRNAs against two PRRSV genes (ORF5 and ORF7) and also the Cas 13b protein. The uniform delivery of the CRISPR components to the transgenic MARC-145 cells resulted in the stable knockdown of the target genes concurrently to abrogate viral infections [65]. Additionally, LV-mediated CRISPR/Cas9 also finds their role in constructing gene libraries and genome screening that has been exploited in numerous independent studies, for example, creating genome screens to identify genes involved in T-cell activation [66], investigating various host factors involved in the replication of influenza virus [67] and norovirus causing gastroenteritis [68], and finally detecting novel drug targets conferring sorafenib resistance in hepatocellular carcinoma [69].

Adenovirus (AdV) from the Adenoviridae family is a non-enveloped virus with an icosahedral nucleocapsid that possesses a linear double-stranded DNA genome. AdVs are responsible for causing a range of illnesses including cold-like symptoms, sore throat, fever, and bronchitis, to name a few [45]. The AdV genome is approximately 34-43 kb long flanked by two ITRs, and following infection into the host cells, it largely remains extrachromosomal, thus limiting potential off-target effects associated with the host genome integration [45, 70]. Due to its episomal nature similar to the AAVs, it can be used for transduction purposes in both dividing and nondividing cells, thereafter been optimized and developed over the years to serve as a CRISPR/Cas9 delivery vector. The first-generation AdV vectors even though devoid of the viral gene E1 were still causing acute and chronic immune responses, which could be inferred from the viral capsid and viral gene expression respectively accompanied by severe toxicities [71]. The second- and third-generation AdV vectors were designed to delete the viral genes E2 and E4, thus mitigating chronic immune responses [72, 73]. The current generation of AdV vectors is devoid of any viral genes, possesses ITRs and encapsidation ψ , and has a packaging capacity of 35 kb sufficient enough to deliver all the components of the CRISPR system at one go [74, 75]. The state-of-the-art AdV vectors still carry the potential to provoke acute immune responses in humans due to constant exposure to the virus, which might generate neutralizing antibodies. This preexisting immunity might be a bottleneck in the clinical efficacy of gene augmentation therapies while using these AdV vectors. Even with these caveats, the use of AdV vectors in CRISPR/Cas9 delivery has been studied extensively in the past and recently in diverse areas such as treating diseases, establishing disease models, and as a tool for drug discovery [76].

Wang et al. successfully attempted to model nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH), a condition in which excessive fat buildup in the liver is reported, by targeting the Pten gene involved in NASH and as a negative regulator in the PI3K-Akt pathway active in the liver [77]. AdV vector was employed to deliver the Sp-Cas9 system targeting the Pten gene in mouse liver, demonstrating features of NASH and a substantial increase in hepatomegaly after 4 months of injection. Both humoral and cellular immune responses were also reported against Sp-Cas9, which provides an idea to understand immune responses against Cas9 and model human liver disease in experimental animal models [77]. In another example of disease modeling using AdV-mediated CRISPR delivery involving cancer, Maddalo et al. tried to generate chromosomal rearrangements in a mouse model leading to gene fusions that play a central role in cancer pathogenesis [78]. The authors used an AdV-based CRISPR/Cas9 delivery system in somatic cells to induce genetic fusion products of the genes echinoderm microtubule-associated protein-like 4 (EML4) and anaplastic lymphoma kinase (ALK) via chromosomal rearrangements causing non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) in humans and also develop resistance against ALK inhibitors [78]. For the treatment of diseases using AdV vectors, promising results have come out so far in the direction of reducing plasma cholesterol levels in the mouse liver by targeting PCSK9 [79], improving the quality of life in Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD) patients by restoring muscle function in vivo *mdx* mice [80], and also generating HIV-resisting CD4+ T-cells [81].

4.2 Physical Transduction

Physical methods of transduction for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery do not include the use of external vectors, instead employ electrical energy, mechanical forces, and thermal energy to directly introduce the cargo into the target cells. There are no limitations in cargo size and also the internalization of the cargo does not depend on endocytosis but rather on the diffusion of the cargo owing to a compromised cell membrane. The widely adopted techniques for the physical method of CRISPR/Cas9 delivery include microinjection, electroporation (Fig. 2c), and hydrodynamic injection. Unlike viral vectors, these techniques are not accompanied by drawbacks like off-target effects, genome integration, and limited packaging size.

Microinjection is the "gold standard" technique that involves the mechanical transfection of the CRISPR components using a micro-sized capillary needle directly into the cells [57, 82]. The common cargo choice for microinjection delivery is nucleic acids, which are introduced to the cells by three different modes: (i) directly as DNA to the nucleus, in vitro transcribed mRNA to the (ii) cytoplasm, and (iii) nucleus [57]. For CRISPR cargo delivery, plasmid DNA and mRNA encoding the Cas9 protein and sgRNA or the Cas9-sgRNA complex with the help of a microscopic needle of 0.5-5.0 µM diameter can be directly injected into the target site inside the cell cytoplasm or nucleus circumventing cellular barriers like extracellular matrices and other cytoplasmic contents, finally allowing to have a high delivery efficiency and improved transgene expression, thus minimizing off-target effects [57]. Using microinjection-mediated delivery in CRISPR gene editing overcomes the limited packaging size encountered with viral delivery and cargo of any molecular weight and quantities could be delivered simply. The technique is more suitable for in vitro and ex vivo transfection due to its precise delivery to the target site which often precludes the use in in vivo experimentation and is also accompanied by arduous procedures [82].

Another well-established method of gene-editing tools that has stood the test of time is electroporation utilizing an electrical field to transfer genes of interest into cells [83]. Short pulses of high voltage electrical currents when administered to cells result in the transient opening of the cellular membranes in the form of nanosized pores that allows the transfer of the cargo inside the cell cytoplasm [57]. Parameters to be considered for the effective cargo delivery via electroporation method include the amount of voltage, duration of the electrical pulse, type of cells, type of target molecules, and the buffer solution to ensure reduced cell death and reverse cellular permeabilization [82]. Often electroporation has shown to pose cellular health risks in terms of pH and ionic imbalance, heat shock to the cells, and buffer solutions affecting cell viability [82]. Despite all these concerning issues, it still finds a place to be a sought-after choice for scientists to conduct gene editing due to its simple and efficient nature making it a commercially viable option. To ensure the cell health and other setbacks encountered during the conventional electroporation process such as bubble formation and nonuniform distribution of electric field, manufacturers have now started coming up with next-generation solutions to confront such issues like developing improved buffer solutions to minimize cell death [84] contrary to regular phosphate buffer saline and incorporating nanotechnology like nanostraws [85] to enhance the local electric field preventing bubble formation, respectively. For CRISPR/Cas9 delivery to a myriad of cell types, electroporation can deliver all three types of cargo with RNP as a more frequently opted cargo due to its relatively smaller size and easier delivery. This approach to effectively target T-cells and perform efficient gene editing in primary T-cells was conducted by Seki et al., using an optimized Cas9/RNP cargo delivery via electroporation [86]. The study demonstrated that a single transfection of Cas9/RNP in both human and mouse T-cells resulted in the knockout of the target gene measured by the reduced protein expression and did not require the prior T-cell activation, allowing to perform studies on genes that are involved in the activation and differentiation of T-cells [86]. As a proof of concept, the group performed to create knockouts of cell surface receptors such as CXCR4, CTLA4, PD-1, transcription factors, and cytokines that will be relevant for developing effective immunotherapies using this optimized approach [86]. Nucleofection is a specialized electroporation technique developed to deliver cargoes to the nucleus directly without compromising the nuclear envelope or disturbing the cells in the cell division state [57]. Few examples of this technique have been applied to generate resistance against HIV infection by introducing CCR5 Δ 32 mutation to human cells [87], developing cancer models [88], and also curing herpesvirus infections by CRISPR-mediated destruction of viral genomes [89]. Shortcomings currently accompanying electroporation include the inability to transfect certain cell types with the risk of damaging the mammalian cells due to repeated exposure to electrical currents and also not feasible for in vivo studies.

The hydrodynamic injection is another method of physical transduction initially developed to deliver naked DNA in vivo but also found its application in siRNA delivery and other molecules [90–92]. Hydrodynamic delivery involves injecting large volumes of a solution containing the gene cargo solution rapidly into the blood circulation of an animal via the tail vein [54, 57]. The rapid pushing of the gene solution creates a hydrodynamic pressure resulting in the cell membrane permeabilization transiently enabling gene transfer into parenchymal and endothelial cells [54]. The technique is quite advantageous for liver-specific delivery of gene-editing cargo. Once the gene solution enters the bloodstream via the inferior vena cava to finally reach the heart, the excess gene solution in the heart flows into the hepatic vein in a retrograde manner, ultimately finding its destination in other tissues like kidneys, muscles, and lungs [93]. Furthermore, to achieve more tissue-specific delivery, the gene solution could be injected directly into the blood vessels supplying the organ of interest [93, 94]. Gene delivery by hydrodynamic injection is

advantageous to other physical transduction techniques due to its applicability in animals, simplicity, and without the requirement of a sophisticated instrument. CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing in the human metabolic disease model could be undertaken effectively by hydrodynamic injection as evidentially through several studies, for example, hereditary tyrosinemia caused by Fah mutation that encodes fumarylacetoacetate hydrolase. Separate groups have previously attempted to rectify the Fah-mutated gene in hereditary tyrosinemia through different approaches [95, 96] in Fah-deficient mice thus restoring the mutation to therapeutically cure the disease. Similarly, many infectious diseases caused by the hepatitis B virus (HBV) have been conducted independently to target the virus via hydrodynamic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 components [97]. Zhen et al. investigated targeting the surface antigen HBsAg-encoding region of HBV via CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing approach [98]. Their results demonstrated the inhibition of HBV replication and antigen expression by downregulation in the HBV DNA and HBsAg levels from the gPCR, ELISA, and immunohistochemical analysis, respectively [98]. In addition to its application in therapeutic purposes, hydrodynamic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 components was also studied to create cancer disease models [99, 100] and assist in exploring the molecular basis of cancer pathogenesis. Despite the success in the application of hydrodynamic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 components, it still struggles to pave its way to clinical translation due to the requirement of large volumes of gene solution for human administration, which is not clinically feasible [54]. Moreover, there have been adverse side effects such as an increase in intravascular pressure [101] and hemodynamic changes [102] observed upon injection that might lead to trauma and other associated long-term morphological complications in organs.

4.3 Nonviral Transduction

As discussed in the earlier sections, the use of viral carriers and physical transduction methods for CRISPR delivery is reputable in innumerable ways and has seen considerable success in a plethora of experimental studies to date. Nonetheless, the side effects that accompany these delivery methods, for instance, gene integration, sustained Cas9 expression triggering off-target effects, in the long run, cellular damage due to external forces involved in physical transduction methods, etc. precincts their likelihood of translating into clinics. Since CRISPR/Cas9 has demonstrated immense possibilities as a resourceful tool for gene-editing purposes, the designing of a suitable vector for the safe and effective delivery of the CRISPR components would propel their applications in the clinic. Nonviral delivery methods including the use of nanoparticles have attracted attention in the past few decades as a practical solution for a myriad of biomedical applications owing to their facile preparation methods, safety, and biocompatibility profile, among others. Henceforth, the idea of implementing these nanoscale carriers for the delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 cargo could evade all the shortcomings arising from viral carriers and physical transduction methods and accomplish the goal of targeted and effective genome editing. Nanoparticles such as liposomes, lipid nanoparticles, polymeric nanoparticles, and cell-penetrating peptides (CPPs) (Fig. 2c) are some noteworthy examples of nonviral carriers utilized for CRISPR delivery in recent years. These carriers bear low immunogenicity risks, high cargo-loading capacity, flexibility in designing parameters, easy scalability, and cost-effectiveness and also protect the CRISPR/ Cas9 cargo from the physiological environment increasing their half-life.

Lipid nanoparticles have been in use as a delivery vehicle for a variety of molecules including nucleic acids for multiple decades. In delivering CRISPR/Cas9 via lipid nanoparticles, two strategies are generally followed: Cas9 and sgRNA delivery in the form of plasmid or mRNA and Cas9-sgRNA RNP complexes [57]. The anionic nature of nucleic acids makes them impermeable to cellular internalization; hence, encapsulating them inside cationic lipid-based vectors eases their delivery inside the cells without raising any immunogenic and toxicity concerns. A few considerations that must be addressed while using lipid nanoparticles for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery are an endosomal escape to avoid lysosomal degradation and the ability to translocate to the nucleus to ensure high efficacies. Liposomes are another class of lipid-based vectors characterized by an aqueous core surrounded by one or two concentric layers of hydrophobic lipid bilayers. Based on their physical characteristics liposomes used for the delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 components are divided into four categories: stable nucleic acid lipid particles, lipopolyplexes, lipoplexes, and membrane/core nanoparticles [103], and parameters concerning liposomal fusogenicity, surface charge, PEGylation degree, size, type of cargo, and target location will finally affect the delivery efficiency [104]. Lipid nanoparticles differ from liposomal vectors structurally where it lacks the continuous hydrophobic bilayer and the inner aqueous pool [105]. The common feature between lipid nanoparticles and liposomes is that they have natural phospholipid composition, cationic/ionizable lipids, cholesterol moieties, and PEG-lipids, and over the years, developments are made to replace the permanently charged lipids (DOTAP and DOTMA) with ionizable cationic lipids (ALC-0315) improving the transfection efficiency and minimizing toxicity for the delivery of nucleic acids [26]. Lipofectamine is one of the commercially available common cationic liposomal formulations widely used for gene delivery. Due to its cationic nature, it complexes readily with the anionic nucleic acids, followed by endocytosis which takes place because of the complex formation with the negatively charged cell membrane [57].

Polymeric nanoparticles are another category of nonviral carriers popular with drug delivery researchers for their unparalleled strengths in terms of their biocompatibility, biodegradability, and controlled drug release features. Frequently used polymers for gene and protein delivery include poly-lactic-co-glycolic-acid (PLGA), polyethyleneimine (PEI), and poly (β -amino ester) (PBAE), to name a few [26]. PEI and chitosan are cationic polymers commonly utilized for the delivery of different nucleic acid types like mRNA and plasmid DNA, hence a suitable carrier choice for CRISPR/Cas9 cargo delivery. Polymeric nanoparticles like lipid-based vectors traverse the cellular membrane and are endocytosed while protecting the cargo from nucleases [31]. Polymers offer more flexibility in terms of their design

functionality and chemical composition that helps scientists to continuously evolve the design parameters and generate multifunctional polymers like amphiphilic block polymers [106] and stimuli-responsive polymers [107] to achieve target specificity while delivering CRISPR/Cas9 cargo for effective genome editing.

Cell-penetrating peptides (CPPs) are polycationic, amphipathic/nonpolar short stretches of amino acids facilitating the uptake of different proteins into a variety of cell types. CPPs are an interesting choice for the delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 RNP complexes where they can be attached covalently to the Cas9 protein followed by complexation with the sgRNA ready for delivery into the cells. CPPs could be used for in vitro and ex vivo CRISPR/Cas9 delivery purposes requiring an extensive optimization process to ensure efficiency in the transfection [57]. Peptide nanoparticles have garnered interest in recent years as an additional carrier option for CRISPR/Cas9 delivery in addition to the existing list of nonviral vectors. Peptides not only could be used as the core backbone material but also find their application as a surface-modifying molecule [26]. Peptide nanoparticles could be formed by the self-assembly process [108] providing protection to the cargo, assisting in endosomal escape, and achieving intracellular targeting [109]. Several preclinical studies [110–112] have been conducted to demonstrate the ability of peptide nanoparticlemediated delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 payload, though there's a long road before peptide nanoparticles to reach clinical translation in CRISPR therapeutics.

5 Nanoparticles in CRISPR/Cas9 Delivery

The concept of "genome editing" is not new in the pharmaceutical field and focuses on the betterment of human society through research findings. This permits the exactly designated change of genomic groupings of living cells and the entire creatures, filling in as a useful asset in organic fields, and the adjustment interaction for hereditary problem treatment. The initial phase during the time spent exact genome altering at the objective site by the nuclease actuating a twofold abandoned break. CRISPR-based genome-altering innovation has opened a succeeding possible stage for the restorative viewpoint of genomic altering [113]. Although accessibility of CRISPR system technology is new to the genetic engineering field, technically versatile insusceptible components are utilized by numerous microbes to safeguard themselves from unfamiliar nucleic acids, for example, infections or plasmids. Because of expanded flexibility, straightforwardness, and viability, the CRISPR/ Cas9 frameworks have incredible potential for RNA-directed exact genome altering in different cell types. A vital challenge includes providing a protective, proficient, and clinically appropriate delivery of a CRISPR-associated protein and a singleguide (sg) RNA. The key credits incorporate (i) a transient, non-coordinating Cas9 articulation build to restrict potential off-target occasions, foundational harmfulness to typical cells/tissue, surprising spillage, insusceptible reactions, and reconciliation occasions into the genome, (ii) ingenious conveyance capacitating the vehicle of the little to enormous Cas9 protein (or its encoding mRNA) including numerous

sgRNAs, (iii) controlled dose in pertinence to the degree of altering, and (iv) versatility of the definition empowering gross-scale assembling to address different infectious diseases [114]. A typical conceivable translational way to deal with the application of CRISPR-based innovation is by using viral vectors, for example, an adeno-related virus. However, such vectors may induce off-target impacts and the risk of immunogenicity in vivo upon long-standing exposure. The inefficiency of clinically relevant delivery systems hinders the advancement of CRISPR/Cas9 from proof-of-principle to in vivo clinical treatment explicitly, and the clinical relevance of the delivery system along with the capability to target the site of delivery and minimizing immune system stimulation are top priorities [115]. Nonviral conveyance frameworks, for example, nanoparticles (NPs)-based conveyance techniques, can resolve these issues. The beauty of NPs delivery systems in gene therapeutics is arising as a result of its ability in specific targeting, tuneable sizing of the particles, the power of customization, minimized activation of the immune response, and reduced exposure to nucleases [116].

5.1 Polymeric-Based CRISPR/Cas9 Delivery System

Systemic and sustained release polymeric gene systems guarantee efficient uptake, resistance to nuclease degradation, strong biocompatibility, strong biodegradability, and controlled dose-dependent administration of the gene to the targeted site of delivery [117]. The bioavailability of the therapy can be amplified using biodegradable NPs by postponing the untimely release of the biomaterial from the body [118]. Cellular uptake of polymeric NPs can be done by conjugating with superficial cell-infiltrating peptides, and for delivery to the nucleus, the single peptide can be localized inside the nucleus [119]. Research depicts that compared to lipids, polymer-based NPs convey CRISPR genome-altering material with prevalent altering viability and target specificity [120]. Polymeric transporters are normally intended to cross layers and safeguard the payloads from immunological reactions and corruption pathways and can have explicit capacities for various purposes in vivo and in vitro. They impeccably encapsulate various cargos followed by explicit in riggers of explicit intracellular microenvironments.

Poly-lactic-co-glycolic acid (PLGA) copolymer has been long employed in vaccine and drug delivery. A recent study conducted has successfully developed polyethylene glycol (PEG)-PLGA-based lipid-assisted NPs (CLAN) encapsulating CRISPR/Cas9 expressing guide (g) RNA targeting the overhanging fusion region of the breakpoint cluster region (BCR) and the Abelson murine leukemia viral oncogene homolog (ABL) (pCas9/gBCR-ABL) usually disrupted in chronic myeloid leukemia (CML). Through intravenous infusion, CLANs stacked with pCas9/ gBCR-ABL proficiently took out the BCR-ABL combination quality of CML cells subsequently working on the endurance of a CML mouse model while saving the BCR and ABL qualities in ordinary cells. This experiment superbly exhibits the immeasurable potential of combining the CRISPR/Cas9 system with nanocarrier strategy for targeted therapies [121]. Another study displayed the capability of CLAN encapsulated with CRISPR/Cas9 plasmid that is macrophage-specific promoting the expression of Cas9 in macrophages and their precursor monocytes both in vitro and in vivo. The human CD68 advertiser, equipped for driving explicit gene articulation in monocytes and macrophages, was utilized for the macrophage-explicit gene-altering technique. The CRISPR/Cas9 was encoded with gRNA to disrupt the netrin (Ntn)-1 gene for enhancing symptoms of type 2 diabetes. The Ntn1 gene present in the normal cells was not hindered because of the particular articulation of Cas9 by the CD68 promoter [106].

Hyperbranched cationic poly (β-amino esters) (PBAEs) have recently procured interest as an equipped quality conveyance specialist for exceptionally negatively charged nucleic acids. Rui et al. [122] designed and approved a progression of carboxylated branched PBAE encapsulating a wide range of protein types into selfassembled NPs. The polymer terminating with C5 was found to be outperforming the other ligands in the degree of cellular intake and endosomal interruption. The C5 polymer NPs induced CRISPR/Cas9 ribonuclease protein (RNP) delivery inducing the gene alteration in engineered orthotopic mouse brain tumors in vivo [122]. Branched polyethyleneimine (PEI) 25 kDa was utilized to convey CRISPR/Cas9 encoding with single gRNA in Neuro2a cells for conveying genome-altering materials for genetic control. Specialists accept that PEI isoform-interceded gene therapy in the cochlea by delivering Cas9 straightforwardly to the internal ear of infected animal models can be contemplated to safeguard genetic disorders [123]. Nonetheless, delivery of an enormous bulk of plasmid vector would build the cytotoxicity brought about by BPEI-25K, restricting its effectiveness. Therefore, coating the carrier with PEG can modify the purpose of CRISPR/Cas9 gene therapy. This can improve efficiency, can minimize cytotoxicity, and can be implied to target specific tissues such as tumors [124].

PEGylation of chitosan nanocomplexes was found to be suitable as carriers for delivering CRISPR/Cas9 genome-editing systems in vitro in a mucus model and HEK293 cell lines, attaining optimal transfectant efficiency at N/P (amine/phosphatase) ratios of 5 at pH 6.5 and 6.8. The PEGylated chitosan not only improved the mucus-penetration capability of nanocomplexes but also secured CRISPR/Cas9 in the setup of DNA against DNase I digestion and nebulization [125]. Poly (betaamino ester) NPs being biodegradable were designed to co-deliver CRISPR geneediting complexes with Cas9 and short gRNA as plasmid DNA. This CRISPR-stop reporter system was to enable gene knockout mediating cleavage of iRFP fluorescent reporter can be hushed by indels after 1-cut alters, as well as gene deletion involving a ReNL reporter upstream expression stopper using 2-cut edits for gainof-function ReNL expression. The expression cassette was duplicated into a piggyBac transposon framework which can be utilized in generating stably articulating cell lines for further exploration of gene-editing efficacy in vitro, terminating culturing of primary cells from the Ai9 mouse. These results present the numerous possibilities of designing and screening cutting-edge nonviral conveyance frameworks committed to CRISPR/Cas9 gene altering [126].

5.2 Lipid-Based CRISPR/Cas9 Delivery System

Probably the earliest modes of gene therapy include lipid-mediated gene transfer. 1,2-Dioleoyl-3-trimethylammonium propane (DOTAP) [127] and N-[1-(2,3-dioleyloxy)propyl]-N,N,N-trimethylammonium chloride (DOTMA) [128] are widely used commercial cationic lipids in this delivery systems. The cationic lipids have three areas: a cationic head section, a hydrophobic tail, and a linker between these two areas. Apart from the CRISPR/Cas9 delivery, the lipid layer protects enzymatic degradation, RNases, and immunological reactions [129]. Once the nanoparticle is encased within an endosome after passing through the surface of the cell, it tends to be coordinated into the lysosomal pathway by the cell, causing the corruption of all lysosome constituents. Escaping the endosome is a crucial factor. Likewise, if the Cas9/sgRNA complex escapes the endosome, it should translocate to the nucleus, which can likewise be a possible weak spot. Other variables incorporate the size of the freight, the objective cell type, and the kinds of lipids that are proper or valuable in the framework [57]. The two types of lipid-based vectors included liposomes and solid lipid NPs (LNPs).

Liposomes are irrefutably the most broadly investigated transporters for CRISPR/ Cas9 conveyance. Liposomes have high encapsulation efficiency, carry complex cargo, minimize unintended immune activation, and have meticulous control over drug delivery. Multiple parameters are entangled in determining the gene delivery efficiency. They include the size, surface charge, PEGylation, ligands targeted, type of CRISPR/Cas9, and site of delivery [104]. Anionic liposomes and neutral liposomes are less efficient in encapsulating CRISPR/Cas9 as they have passive loading capacity, poor circulation time, and inadequate tumor penetration. Although PEGylation of these liposomes is the next best choice, it is a tedious operation, and PEGylated anionic liposomes would display similar to unPEGylated neutral liposomes. Therefore, these liposomes do not serve as potential applicants for a geneediting conveyance framework. The pH-sensitive cationic liposomes with stable nucleic acid lipid particle are PEGylated and have gene slicing capabilities in vivo. They have high encapsulation capacity for CRISPR/Cas9, neutral surface charge with generally lengthy flow time, and effective cancer infiltration, guaranteeing maximum cancer aggregation [130].

Lipoplex is a type of liposomal CRISPR/Cas9 that can be formed only with cationic liposomes. In a lipoplex, lipids from various bilayers and CRISPR/Cas9 are inserted between nearby lipid bilayers. Synthesizing lipoplex involves the simple method of blending cationic liposomes and CRISPR/Cas9 at known proportions. For example, PEGylated lipoplexes were developed for the conveyance of CRISPR/ Cas9 to knockout human papillomavirus E6 and E7 oncogenes in cervical cancer. Two variants of Cas9, wild-type (WT) and highly specific FokI-dCas9, were used to study the editing efficiency. This delivery method conferred the foundational delivery of the CRISPR/Cas9 system by minimizing cytotoxicity, proper targeting of the organ, and internalization of the cargo by the cells [131]. A light-sensitive liposome incorporating verteporfin into the lipid bilayer for the delivery of the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing system. Verteporfin can lead to damage to the liposomal structure for the delivery of CRISPR when coming in contact with light by reacting with the available oxygen, releasing singlet oxygen that oxidizes unsaturated lipids. Liposomal delivery induced the reduction in eGFP fluorescence intensity and tumor necrosis factor α -induced protein (TNFAIP) 3 gene in HEK293 cells. In vivo analysis using zebrafish also confirmed the deficiency of green fluorescent signal over individual slow-twitch muscle fibers demonstrating the diminishing of eGFP expression; however, the control group deprived of eGFP sgRNA displayed no defect of the green fluorescent signal [132]. To lay out a framework for the concurrent conveyance of protein and nucleic acids, Chen et al. [133] designed and synthesized liposome-templated hydrogel NPs (LHNPs) for the efficient delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 gene-altering system in a mouse flank tumor model. The LHNPs were also engineered through an autocatalytic brain tumor-targeting (ABTT) mechanism designated for the conveyance of CRISPR/Cas9 to cancers in the cerebrum.

By far most of LNPs presently utilized in clinical applications bring about bioaccumulation in the liver and possible dangers as they comprise a nondegradable ionizable lipid. To address this issue, Finn et al. [114] designed LNPs (LNP-INT01) to be biodegradable utilizing labile ester linkages. In contrast to the commercially used DLin-MC3-DMA with no apparent corruption over 24 h, LNP-INT01 was found to be cleared with a T1/2 of \sim 6 h from the liver. These LNPs were designed to deliver CRISPR/Cas9 components (LNP-INT01), for targeting the mouse transthyretin (TTR) gene, the homolog of objective for corrective gene alteration in the treatment of amyloidosis in humans. Through the aid of LNP-INT01, in vivo editing resulted in >97% knocked down of the mouse TTR protein. This delivery system was found to provide clinically pertinent levels of CRISPR/Cas9 genome editing sustainable over 52 weeks following a single dose. The powerful and solid knockdown in a solitary organization in vivo editing was achieved due to the chemical modification pattern in sgRNA. The designed lipid NPs can fill in as a clinically feasible treatment for liver-based hereditary illnesses as they are synthetically prepared, scalable, and nonviral. Zhang et al. [134] designed cationic lipid nanoparticles modified with polyethylene glycol phospholipid (PLNP) encapsulating Cas9/single-guide RNA (sgRNA) plasmid (DNA) to frame a core-shell structure (PLNP/DNA) focusing on barriers that are usually met with the current commercial lipid systems like Lipofectamine 2000. These barriers are probably due to the enormous quantity of Cas9/sgRNA-fused plasmid (>10,000 bp) and mediocre encapsulation of anionic plasmid causing repelling from the like-charged cell membrane. The PLNP/DNA system was capable of mediating interceding 47.4% effective transfection of Cas9/ sgPLK-1 plasmid in A375 cells in vitro (Fig. 3) [134]. LNP is also designed to convey Cas9 mRNA alongside single-guide RNA that designated genome editing of SERPINC1 encoding antithrombin (AT) in the mouse liver. Improvement in thrombin generation was observed through LNP-mediated inhibition of AT. Bleedingrelated phenotypes were recuperated in both hemophilia A and B mice. No dynamic off-targets, liver-incited poisonousness, and significant autoimmune enemies of Cas9 are recognized. The LNP-interceded CRISPR/Cas9 conveyance fills in as a protected and capable methodology exerting durable therapeutic effects with a possibility of limited dose requirement [135].



Fig. 3 (a) Schematic illustration of the strategy for delivering CRISPR/Cas9 system targeting tumors. (A) Schematic illustration of the CRISPR/Cas9 system; (B) The packaging and encapsulation processes of the Cas9-sgRNA plasmid by chondroitin sulfate, protamine, 1,2-dioleoyl-3trimethylammoniumpropane (DOTAP), dioleoylphosphatidylethanolamine (DOPE). and DSPE-PEG; (C) The targeting sites of different single-guide RNAs (sgRNAs) on human Polo-like kinase 1 (PLK-1) locus indicated by blue lines with corresponding protospacer adjacent motifs (PAMs); (D) The map of the Cas9/sgPLK-1-fused plasmid. pCAG, chicken β -actin promoter with cytomegalovirus enhancer; T7, T7 RNA polymerase promoter; T7 promoter can drive transcription of the downstream coding of hCas9 in the presence of T7 RNA polymerase. EGFP, enhanced green fluorescent protein; gRNA, guide RNA; hCas9, human Cas9 endonuclease; hU6, human U6 promoter; pGK, mouse phosphoglycerate kinase 1 promoter; puro, Puro gene; 2A, "self-cleaving" 2A sequenc. (b) High-resolution transmission electron microscopy (HR-TEM) and dynamic light scattering (DLS) analysis of the nanoparticles. HR-TEM image of chondroitin/protamine/Cas9sgRNA plasmid DNA (A) and PLNP/DNA-a (B), DLS analysis of the PLNP/DNA-a and Lipo2000/ DNA-a in serum-free Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (C), Opti-MEM reduced serum medium (D) and 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) DMEM (E). (c) Confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM) and flow cytometry (FCM) analysis of CRISPR/Cas9 system transfection in vitro. A375, PC3, and MCF-7 cells were transfected with Cas9-sgPLK-1a (DNA-a), Lipo2000/ DNA-a, and PLNP/DNA-a, respectively. Images were taken 48h after transfection. (Adapted from [134])

5.3 Porous-Based CRISPR/Cas9 Delivery System

Synthetic bio-organic vectors have been explored to surpass the drawbacks of viral vectors. Similarly, inorganic silica-based NPs have also provided an innovative possibility for gene therapy with DNA/RNA delivery. The mesoporous silica NPs (MSN) have the most attractive properties including stable molecular structure, modifiable particle size, large pore volume, suitable surface reactivity, and natural

biocompatibility [136]. During transmembrane transport, MSNs can resist different biological disintegrations throughout intracellular transport. Post internalization, MSNs can lead toward the cytoplasm avoiding the endosome, thereby protecting the cargo from any destructive damage. Moreover, features involving focusing on and enigmatic covering functionalization to MSNs can adjust dynamic focusing on, layer transport process, forestall the spilling of stacked cargoes, and endosomal departure of MSN [137]. MSN nanocarriers have been designed as an effective cancer cell targeting, stimuli response release, and drug controlled-releasing system [138]. The stacking capability of siRNA in MSN is 10–100 times higher and has significant security in the physiological circumstances in comparison to LNPs [139]. Zhang et al. [140] designed a polyamidoamine-aptamer-coated hollow MSN for the co-delivery of sorafenib and CRISPR/Cas9 to inhibit angiogenesis, demonstrating >60% EGFR-altering productivity without off-target impacts. The codelivery of CRISPR/Cas9 with sorafenib harmoniously hindered the EGFR expression and the PIK3-Akt downstream pathway with zero askew effects, steering dynamic antiangiogenesis effect. Almost 85% growth restraint in a mouse model was achieved with efficient EGFR gene therapy. In vivo and in vitro accumulation of the nanocomplex at the tumor site was extraordinary. The aptamer adjustment on the outer layer of NPs progressed their take-up by HCC cells lessening the symptoms of sorafenib. The NPs applied cytotoxicity to HCC cells by definitively joining the EpCAM receptor on the cancer cell layer. The nanocomplex exhibited nontoxic nature without injuring major organs. This nanocomplex filled in as a multipurpose conveyance approach for proficient co-stacking of gene-drug blends, endorsing characterized gene altering, and cooperative prevention of cancer development with minimalized secondary effects and annihilation on ordinary tissues [140].

Another strategy includes biomimetic lipid-coated MSN for introducing new possibilities toward secured CRISPR component conveyance and heightened gene editing. One such effective delivery of CRISPR RNP and plasmid into A549 lung and HeLa cervical cancer cells along with prosperous gene editing in the brain neurons of murine models showed remarkable results. However, the attained editing proficiency proved to be subpar, since there were some adverse outcomes in gene editing, with regard to the size of the plasmid. Nonetheless, the gene-editing tool encapsulated MSN accomplished 10% editing in reporter cancer cells in vitro including over 70% release of RNP within 72 h. In vivo injection of NPs showed 10% tdTomato expression in the brain neurons of an Ai9-tdTomato reporter mouse model albeit the restriction in the area of editing [141]. Liu et al. [142] developed MSNs modified to the state of "viruslike nanoparticle (VLN)" for co-conveyance of the CRISPR/Cas9 system and smaller-sized drugs targeting malignant tumors. This nano-drug delivery system is comprised of a hardcore/shell structure, loaded with the drug and CRISPR/Cas9 system encoded with sgRNA-targeting programmed death-ligand (PD-L) encapsulated in the MSN-based core, embodied within a lipid shell. The complexity of this structure promotes the stability of VLN in blood flow. Surface-thiolated (MSN-SH), had pores encapsulated with axitinib. The disulfide bonds were used to conjugate RNP to MSN-SH. After internalizing NPs, the disulfide bond present among RNP and MSN-SH is broken up by the elevated levels of glutathione in the tumor environment. The released RNP enters the nucleus for further PD-L1-targeted gene editing. Multiple immunosuppressive pathways were inhibited opting for this approach along with concealment of the development of melanoma in vivo. This platform demonstrated new heights of application intravenously and co-delivery of gene-drug combinations with room for improvement in the enhancement of the VLN build for a more explicit focus on the tumor cells [142]. Polymer coating of MSN with poly (dimethyl diallyl ammonium chloride) (PDDA) demonstrated prominent safeguarding against denaturation and forestalled untimely delivery. The pH-responsive disaggregation of the cationic PDDA covered MSNs acquired supported cellular uptake (16 h) and endosomal escape within 4 h. Nuclear localization sequence (NLS) was conjugated on the surface of a polymercoated MSN functionalized with a fluorescent dye (Cv5.5), unveiling elevated cargo-loading capability toward the paxillin (PXN) targeting GFP-Cas9-paxillin gRNA, plasmid, and repair plasmid. The fruitful GFP-tag knock-in of the PXN genomic sequence in human bone osteosarcoma epithelial cells (U2OS) by the CRISPR/Cas9 plasmids was conceived due to the presence of NLS [143]. Regardless of the staggering advances, the accomplishment of clinical preliminaries of silicabased NPs for different disease treatments and imaging is as yet lingering profoundly behind the examination. Subsequently, it would be really useful to mix upgraded appeal for embarking on clinical preliminaries and interpretation into clinical work on utilizing MSNs-based nanosystems.

5.4 Gold Nanoparticles

Gold NPs have been extensively applied in biomedical sciences, from imaging specialists to inert carriers of various constituents. The inert nature of gold NPs restricts the unintended immune response post-delivery, which thereby intensifies their security profile. The large surface area of the NPs is also another attractive feature for the conveyance of the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing system. Linking of anionic medications including siRNA and plasmid DNA to gold NPs with cationic polymer surface can be made possible through the method of covalent bonding or electrostatic interaction [144]. Attachment of cell-explicit targeting components to gold NPs can suffice active cancer-explicit delivery of the drug and passive enhanced penetration and retention (EPR) effects. Modification of shape, size, and composition of gold NPs can be made possible through the surface plasmon resonance (SPR) effect. This SPR effect is brought about by the aggregate intelligible swaying of the free electrons in gold NPs. These properties allow AuNPs to be utilized as nanoprobes for biomedical analysis [145, 146]. Engineering of Cas9/sgRNA RNP with gold NPs to create a complex for drastically enhancing the cytoplasmic/nuclear delivery with simultaneously effective gene editing and causing the desired mutation. The Cas9 system was direct to the cytosol with the aid of supramolecular delivery vehicles. The nuclear accumulation was maintained via an attached NLS. Almost ~90% of cells were conveyed with the gene-altering instrument with rapid altering in the

PTEN (30%) and AAVS1 (29%) gene loci. This combination can enhance spatiotemporal control of gene transcription and imaging chromatin dynamics for future contributions to this genomic editing system. Although this study yielded promising in vitro outcomes, the fundamental pertinence of this delivery vector has not yet been illustrated [147]. CRISPR-Gold NPs were also designed by Lee et al. [148] for the direct delivery of Cas9 RNP and donor DNA in vivo via local administration for inducing homology-directed repair (HDR). Conjugation of gold NPs is done through 5' thiol-modified single-stranded DNA sequences hybridized to singlestranded donor DNA. The fabricated NPs were later coated in a silicate and an endosomal disruptive polymer, poly(N-(N-(2-aminoethyl)-2-aminoethyl) aspartame) PAsp(DET). Due to the presence of cationic PAsp(DET), the internalization of CRISPR-Gold NPs by cells via endocytosis was effortless. Following the successful endocytosis, the PAsp(DET) polymer on CRISPR-Gold triggers endosomal disturbances prompting the discharge of the NPs system into the cytoplasm. Significantly, once in the cytoplasm, DNA is let out of the gold core of CRISPR-Gold due to the excess glutathione level, triggering the immediate release of Cas9 RNP and donor DNA. Achievement of 3-4% HDR productivity in different human cell types, including primary bone marrow-determined dendritic cells and embryonic stem cells, was made possible. Approximately 5.4% of the mutated Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD)-causing dystrophin gene was amended and demonstrated recuperated expression of dystrophin with a solitary infusion of the CRISPR-Gold NPs. Proper efficiency was also observed in primary myoblasts from mdx mice exhibiting reduced levels of fibrosis and partial restoration of muscle function. These results support the application of this nonviral delivery using gold NPs as vehicles in a plethora of genetic pathologies [148]. Moreover, the CRISPR-Gold system utilized for intracranial injection to murine models of fragile X syndrome (FXS) demonstrated articulated and unpredictable mannerisms reliable with this illness. The conveyance framework was intended to convey the RNA-guided endonucleases Cas9 and Cpf1 to adult mice cerebrums and lead gene editing in Thy1-YFP and Ai9 mice. The mGluR5 gene was targeted to lower the amplified mGluR5 signaling in the FXS mouse striatum. CRISPR-Gold-intervened mGluR5 restraint was used to free striatum-subordinate overstated monotonous practices, as estimated by the marble-burying assays and hopping behavior. Following CRISPR/ Cas9-assisted knockdown of mGluR5, the treated animals displayed stable and normal behaviors along with remarkably diminished disease symptoms after 2 weeks. One major concern of the developed CRISPR-Gold system was to prioritize effective endosomal escape [149].

5.5 Cell Membrane-Derived Nanoparticles

Exosomes are nanoscale membrane vesicles emitted by a wide range of cells and steadily exist in every single natural liquid and deliver bio-information intercellularly. Their diameter ranges from 30 to 100 nm and can be used to communicate an

assortment of molecules, including microRNA, mRNA lipids, and functional protein [150]. Exosomes are also capable of avoiding rapid phagocytosis by mononuclear phagocytes, containing themselves stably in the circulation, and pass through vascular endothelium to target cells [151]. Exosomes are also capable of crossing over the most stringent biological barriers including blood-brain barrier (BBB) and the placental barrier. They have great tissue or cell-focusing on inferable from the presence of surface protein like tetraspanin. The application of hybrid exosomes for the encapsulation of enormous nucleic acids, including the CRISPR/Cas9 expression vectors into, has been studied. Hybrid exosomes loaded with the cargo are endocytosed by mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) and aid the release of the cargos inside. Endogenous exosomes from SKOV3 human ovarian cancer cells (SKOV3-Exos) loaded with CRISPR/Cas9 were intravenously injected. The expression of the PARP-1 gene was inhibited, and subsequently, apoptosis of ovarian cancer cells was attained by the delivery of a gene-editing tool [152]. The transfection of HPV- or HBV-specific CRISPR/Cas9 expression plasmids into HeLa cells and HuH7 cells, respectively, was studied in endogenous exosomes. This transfection destroyed the HBV genome of neighboring cells [153]. Albeit endogenous exosomes are continually utilized as a protected and successful conveyance vector for the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing tool, there are concerns in regard to the off-target impacts and security issues of gene-altering innovation. Recent studies have testified that hybrid NPs can elevate the efficient encapsulation of plasmid DNA [31]. The hybridization of exomes with lipid to form NPs fruitfully stimulated the expression of the encapsulated genes in MSCs, which would not have been transfected by the liposome alone. These hybrid NPs guarantee in vivo gene manipulation through the delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing systems [154]. McAndrews et al. [155] successfully demonstrated that the loading of CRISPR/Cas9 in exosome nanoparticles knocked out the mutant KrasG12D oncogenic allele in pancreatic cancer cells in vitro. This editing framework had the option to stifle proliferation and restrain tumor growth development in syngeneic subcutaneous and orthotopic models of pancreatic cancer in vivo.

6 Applications of Genome Editing

The emergence of the CRISPR/Cas9 tool as a pioneering and amazing asset to control the genome for helpful designs is obvious. The CRISPR/Cas9 innovation has been applied for the identification of the gene, gene performance investigation, and disease/infection model foundation. The two main clusters of clinical trials including CRISPR/Cas9 could be arranged into adoptive cell treatment (ACT) and in vivo therapy. In ACT applications, CRISPR/Cas9 system is used for precise genome editing of stem cells or immune cells isolated from patients, followed by the transplanting of the engineered cells back into the patient's body. The altered cells can be examined to ensure altering proficiency and exactness. Two of the mature delivery strategies designed to deliver the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing system into cell lines to procure the engineered cells are electroporation and viral vectors. This method of import can avoid unintended immune responses by the host when encountered with gene-editing reagents [156]. On the contrary, the in vivo genome-editing therapies accompany a difficult grip because of the gene-editing efficiency, tissue and cell sensitivity, and biosafety. However, clinical studies of EDIT-101 have demonstrated tremendous improvement in in vivo gene therapy. Leber congenital amaurosis (LCA) is a debilitating monogenic disease resulting in childhood blindness caused by the CEP290 gene mutation. So far, no treatment options were available for this condition. However, with EDIT-101 CRISPR/Cas9 can straightforwardly be delivered into the retina of LCA patients explicitly with the intronic IVS26 transformation. In EDIT-101, the expression of Cas9 is controlled by the photoreceptor cell-specific GRK1 promoter, which can improve the specificity of tissue and cell selectivity for gene editing after subretinal injection inducing reduced side effects. Either an erasure or reversal of the IVS26 intronic area is progressed by Cas9, and both guides prevent the aberrant splicing and thereby allow successive translation of the functional protein [157]. Manipulation of postmitotic and highly differentiated cells is possible through in vivo studies; however, isolation and in vitro editing of different cell types are limited. Nonetheless, gene correction of various diseases can become a reality through the mode of various vectors for in vivo CRISPR/Cas9mediated genome editing [35]. Another application of CRISPR/Cas-9 in clinical trials is targeting sickle cell disease (SCD) therapy and β -thalassemia. The two main advances of CRISPR/Cas-9 treatment for SCD involve either direct repairing the hemoglobin S gene or boosting fetal γ -globin. However, the commonly applied method in a clinical trial is boosting fetal hemoglobin. Initially, the removal of bone marrow cells from the patient is conducted followed by the CRISPR/Cas-9 disabling of the B-cell lymphoma 11A (BCL11A) gene that deactivates fetal hemoglobin production. The gene-engineered cells are later imbued back into the body. The disabling of this gene using CRISPR/Cas-9 can increase the production of fetal hemoglobin comprising γ -globin in the red blood cells, consequently letting the severity and the manifestations of SCD relieved [158]. Presently, technologies involved in gene exploitation and molecular targets are likewise being investigated in other diseases including Alzheimer's [159] and cystic fibrosis [160]. Although it is in the beginning phases of advancement, the utilization of CRISPR/Cas-9 technology for genome editing reflects immense possibilities in the management of various diseases.

The importance of CRISPR/Cas9 has shifted throughout history (Fig. 4a) [161] especially in cancer treatments starting with in vitro and in vivo followed by its introduction into clinical trials (Fig. 4b) [162]. The first clinical phase 1 CRISPR-based therapy was directed to treat patients with refractory lung cancer. T-cells were refracted from three patients' blood, and utilizing the CRISPR/Cas-9 tool *TRAC*, *TRBC*, and *PD-1* genes was deleted meddling in the inhibition of cancer cells. The designed T-cells were subsequently imbued once again into the patients. Targeting of specific antigens by the engineered T-cells effectuates the killing of cancer cells. The modified T-cells were distinguished as long as 9 months post-mixture with no fundamental systemic side effects identified [163]. Taking into consideration the



Fig. 4 (a) Development history of the CRISPR/Cas9-based gene-editing tools. The "CRISPR" repeat sequence was reported in 1987 and named in 2002. In 2012, in vitro experiments demonstrated that mature crRNA formed a special double-stranded RNA structure with tracrRNA by base complementary pairing, thus directing Cas9 protein to cause double-stranded fracture on the target DNA. In 2013, the type II Cas system was applied to the cutting of DNA in mammalian cells, which paved the way for the application of the CRISPR/Cas9 system for gene editing. Since then, the CRISPR/Cas9 technology developed rapidly, and several CRISPR/Cas9-based tools were generated for gene editing at both DNA and RNA levels by 2020. (Adapted from [161]) (b) Applications of CRISPR/Cas9 technology in cancer research: (A) Modifications of cancer cell genomes with different types of CRISPR/Cas9 systems in vitro and in vivo; (B) CAR T-cell therapy combined with CRISPR/Cas9 technology. (Adapted from [162])

internal barriers of the vehicles hindering gene-editing tool's application in cancer treatments is just a small pit stop until its maximum capacity is restored in the near future (Fig. 5) [115]. Since the discovery that CRISPR/Cas9 could be applied to treat irresistible ailments brought about by microorganisms, research studies demonstrated that the application of the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing system in animal models could bring closure to HIV-1 replication and kill the infection from contaminated cells through the excision of the HIV-1 gene. Editing of chemokine coreceptor type 5 (CCR5) can block HIV entry into host cells. This was upheld by an in vitro preliminary drive in China that exhibited that CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing of the CCR5 quality could successfully be shielded from HIV disease and showed no proof of harmfulness (contamination) on cells contrasted with the unmodified cells [164]. Gene editing has only been currently sanctioned in a somatic cell, be that as it may, a dubious CRISPR preliminary in human embryos might have effectively penetrated the moral norms set up for such preliminaries. The genetic engineering of the CCR5 gene in human embryos, conferring HIV resistance, was conducted in this study. The evidence received so far is limited on the effect of CRISPR/Cas9 in targeting this gene. The gene editing simply initiated DSBs toward one side of the erasure, instead of replicating the naturally noticed and useful 32-base deletion. This allowed NHEJ to fix the impaired DNA while initiating irregular, uncharacterized mutations. Thus, the fate of the resultant protein is unclear, whether it will work basically in the same manner as the typically happening CCR5 Δ 32 protein and give HIV obstruction. The two embryos, named with the pseudonym Nana, had productive alters in the two duplicates of the CCR5 quality; nonetheless, the subsequent embryo, with the pseudonym Lulu, had compelling altering in just one duplicate. Irrespective of the outcome, the two incipient organisms were embedded back inside their mom, realizing that the HIV opposition will be sketchy in Nana and nonexistent in Lulu [165, 166].



Fig. 5 Schematic illustration of different barriers in the process of CRISPR/Cas9 delivering for cancer therapy. (Adapted from [115])

7 Future Directions and Challenges

CRISPR/Cas9 genome-editing system without no doubt has conquered genome engineering with advanced editing tools in vitro and in vivo. However, the safety and efficacy of gene editing are still a concern. Addressing many challenges can aid in the identification of the full capacity of CRISPR/Cas9 systems. Within the system itself, the concern lies in off-target cutting. The resolution to this problem includes the engineering of Cas9 nickases and mutants that diminishes vague DNA restricting; however, they are an imperfect solution. The advancement of a few prescient software sgRNA design tools is required to understand sgRNA binding and mismatch; nevertheless, research studies of off-target effects remain deficient [57]. Prime editing can address gene mutations without initiating double-stranded breaks joined by undesirable focuses during CRISPR/Cas9 gene editing. Catalytically weakened Cas9 is meddled to reverse transcriptase and channeling is guided by a

prime-editing guide RNA (pegRNA). The latter directs the framework to the designated DNA site and encodes the ideal adjustment. Upcoming studies are necessary to ascertain the capability and off-target edits of this new editing tool [167]. In vitro and ex vivo applications of CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing systems are rapidly increasing with the advance in research possibilities and technology. Ex vivo modification of hematopoietic stem cells can be conducted prior to the autologous transplantation of the altered/changed cells back into patients but is very expensive. Therefore, induced pluripotent stem cells (iPSCs) produced from effectively available cell types, for example, fibroblasts and peripheral blood cells, are more well-known in gene-editing platforms. After human leukocyte antigen classes, I and II, are knocked out in iPSCs, the differentiated cell items are contemplated "off the shelf" and universally viable, modernizing the application of ex vivo cell therapies [29]. In spite of the exceptional gene-editing capability of CRISPR/Cas9, in vivo genome editing is arguably difficult for application in clinical trials. The incapacity of the delivery systems is one cautionary reason for this delay. The CRISPR/Cas9 cargo is nothing like the customary biomolecular drug, such as therapeutic mRNA, siRNA, or protein. It can either be in the pattern of Cas9/sgRNA RNP, plasmid (DNA), or a mixture of Cas9 mRNA/sgRNA, which is cumbersome for the vehicles to successfully wrap and convey. In addition, when methodically administrating the obligation of performance in the specific target cells, tissues and organs managing reduced offtarget effect are very crucial [168]. Genome editing is distinguished as an irreversible iterative process; the protection of CRISPR/Cas9 therapy needs multidisciplinary research studies. Examining the drawn-out impacts of CRISPR treatment and possible off-targets is as yet inadequate. Strong ethical considerations are resilient pillars behind the fundamental purpose of CRISPR/Cas9 editing in humans. One of the advantages of the gene-editing system lies in the fact that it is somatic rather than germline. Therefore, results of the CRISPR/Cas9 gene editing will be manifested just in the treated individual and not passed down to next generations [169].

Every delivery system of CRISPR/Cas9 has both advantageous and disadvantageous properties. All around planned delivery systems ought to moderate different restrictions and accomplish a few victories with respect to (i) encapsulation of a large cargo inter- and intracellular uptake, (ii) improved loading efficacy and elevated gene-editing capability, (iii) escaping the endosomes, (iv) subduing toxicity and immunogenic responses, (v) specificity of targeting cells/tissues and preventing undesirable off-target editing, (vi) precluding the leakage/degradation of cargo intracellular, and (vii) delivering unblemished gRNA and functional Cas9 proteins to the nucleus [116]. An important factor of translatability is remaining during the delivery of the protein; the Cas9 expression can be difficult, and when detached its nuclease movement is lost surprisingly fast [170]. Currently, limited information is existing on the fate of nanoparticle delivery systems after internalization, including the period of their circulation, and if there is any lasting toxicity related to any part of the nanoparticle that relates to the body. This is a crucial aspect for the extended investigation of CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing systems to fathom its promise.

8 Conclusions

The outlook of genome editing and genome regulation has been modernized by the CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing system. Although in vivo applications of Cas9 remain apprehensive, a few tweaks in the administration of current delivery approaches clarify the performance of the CRISPR/Cas9 system. Since 2011, the interest in the CRISPR tool is evolving at a mind-blogging pace, with a 1453% surge in the research articles regarding CRISPR/Cas9 [57]. Mitigating the inadequacies connected with plasmid-based, viral, mRNA-based, nonviral, and protein-based delivery methods for the CRISPR/Cas9 system can be addressed with the rise of research technology involving multidisciplinary participation. The elements connected to safety, efficiency, and feasibility are of fundamental significance in assessing the practicality of each methodology. The advances in the customization of the delivery medium with the exceptional ability for delivering CRISPR/Cas9 gene-editing systems can surpass many obstacles that once obstructed its translatability. RNAguided CRISPR/Cas9 system is the modern face of genomic editing, simplifying the preceding cumbersome genetic manipulation. Lately, CRISPR/Cas9 system is introduced to therapeutic applications through disease modeling. Unquestionably, with improved technology, its application will extensively be more prosperous and beyond expectation shortly.

References

- Gaj T, Sirk SJ, Shui S-I, Liu J. Genome-editing technologies: principles and applications. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol [Internet]. 2016;8(12):a023754. Available from: http://cshperspectives.cshlp.org/lookup/doi/10.1101/cshperspect.a023754.
- Ishino Y, Shinagawa H, Makino K, Amemura M, Nakata A. Nucleotide sequence of the iap gene, responsible for alkaline phosphatase isozyme conversion in Escherichia coli, and identification of the gene product. J Bacteriol [Internet]. 1987;169(12):5429–33. Available from: https://journals.asm.org/doi/10.1128/jb.169.12.5429-5433.1987.
- Jinek M, Chylinski K, Fonfara I, Hauer M, Doudna JA, Charpentier E. A programmable dual-RNA–guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. Science (1979) [Internet]. 2012;337(6096):816–21. Available from: https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/ science.1225829.
- Jiang F, Doudna JA. CRISPR–Cas9 structures and mechanisms. Annu Rev Biophys [Internet]. 2017;46(1):505–29. Available from: http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/10.1146/ annurev-biophys-062215-010822.
- Makarova KS, Wolf YI, Alkhnbashi OS, Costa F, Shah SA, Saunders SJ, et al. An updated evolutionary classification of CRISPR–Cas systems. Nat Rev Microbiol [Internet]. 2015;13(11):722–36. Available from: http://www.nature.com/articles/nrmicro3569.
- Liu Z, Dong H, Cui Y, Cong L, Zhang D. Application of different types of CRISPR/Casbased systems in bacteria. Microb Cell Fact [Internet]. 2020;19(1):172. Available from: https://microbialcellfactories.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12934-020-01431-z.
- 7. Wiedenheft B, Sternberg SH, Doudna JA. RNA-guided genetic silencing systems in bacteria and archaea. Nature [Internet]. 2012;482(7385):331–8. Available from: http://www.nature.com/articles/nature10886.

- Bayat H, Modarressi MH, Rahimpour A. The conspicuity of CRISPR-Cpf1 system as a significant breakthrough in genome editing. Curr Microbiol [Internet]. 2018;75(1):107–15. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s00284-017-1406-8.
- Gasiunas G, Barrangou R, Horvath P, Siksnys V. Cas9-crRNA ribonucleoprotein complex mediates specific DNA cleavage for adaptive immunity in bacteria. Proc Natl Acad Sci [Internet]. 2012;109(39):E2579–86. Available from: http://www.pnas.org/cgi/doi/10.1073/ pnas.1208507109.
- Jiang W, Bikard D, Cox D, Zhang F, Marraffini LA. RNA-guided editing of bacterial genomes using CRISPR-Cas systems. Nat Biotechnol [Internet]. 2013;31(3):233–9. Available from: http://www.nature.com/articles/nbt.2508.
- Ran FA, Hsu PD, Lin CY, Gootenberg JS, Konermann S, Trevino AE, et al. Double nicking by RNA-guided CRISPR Cas9 for enhanced genome editing specificity. Cell [Internet]. 2013;154(6):1380–9. Available from: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/ S0092867413010155.
- Mei Y, Wang Y, Chen H, Sun ZS, Ju XD. Recent progress in CRISPR/Cas9 technology. J Genet Genom. 2016;43(2):63–75.
- 13. Nishimasu H, Ran FA, Hsu PD, Konermann S, Shehata SI, Dohmae N, et al. Crystal structure of Cas9 in complex with guide RNA and target DNA. Cell. 2014;156(5):935–49.
- Babu K, Amrani N, Jiang W, Yogesha SD, Nguyen R, Qin PZ, et al. Bridge helix of Cas9 modulates target DNA cleavage and mismatch tolerance. Biochemistry. 2019;58(14):1905–17.
- Garneau JE, Dupuis MÈ, Villion M, Romero DA, Barrangou R, Boyaval P, et al. The CRISPR/Cas bacterial immune system cleaves bacteriophage and plasmid DNA. Nature. 2010;468(7320):67–71.
- Yang W. An equivalent metal ion in one- and two-metal-ion catalysis. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2008;15(11):1228–31.
- 17. Shao M, Xu TR, Chen CS. The big bang of genome editing technology: development and application of the CRISPR/Cas9 system in disease animal models. Dongwuxue Yanjiu. 2016;37(4):191–204.
- Mengstie MA, Wondimu BZ. Mechanism and applications of CRISPR/Cas-9-mediated genome editing. Biologics. 2021;15:353–61.
- 19. Xu Y, Xu D. Repair pathway choice for double-strand breaks. Wu Q, editor. Essays Biochem. 2020;64(5):765–77.
- Wan L, Wang Z, Tang M, Hong D, Sun Y, Ren J, et al. CRISPR-Cas9 gene editing for fruit and vegetable crops: strategies and prospects. Horticulturae. 2021;7(7):193.
- Lieber MR. The mechanism of double-strand DNA break repair by the nonhomologous DNA end-joining pathway. Annu Rev Biochem. 2010;79(1):181–211.
- 22. Yang H, Ren S, Yu S, Pan H, Li T, Ge S, et al. Methods favoring homology-directed repair choice in response to CRISPR/Cas9 induced-double strand breaks. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(18):6461.
- Lin S, Staahl BT, Alla RK, Doudna JA. Enhanced homology-directed human genome engineering by controlled timing of CRISPR/Cas9 delivery. Elife. 2014;3:e04766.
- Mout R, Ray M, Lee YW, Scaletti F, Rotello VM. In vivo delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 for therapeutic gene editing: progress and challenges. Bioconjug Chem. 2017;28(4):880–4.
- Xu X, Wan T, Xin H, Li D, Pan H, Wu J, et al. Delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 for therapeutic genome editing. J Gene Med. 2019;21(7):e3107.
- Behr M, Zhou J, Xu B, Zhang H. In vivo delivery of CRISPR-Cas9 therapeutics: progress and challenges. Acta Pharm Sin B. 2021;11(8):2150–71.
- Luther DC, Lee YW, Nagaraj H, Scaletti F, Rotello VM. Delivery approaches for CRISPR/Cas9 therapeutics in vivo: advances and challenges. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2018;15(9):905–13.
- Kotterman MA, Chalberg TW, Schaffer DV. Viral vectors for gene therapy: translational and clinical outlook. Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2015;17(1):63–89.
- 29. Yip B. Recent advances in CRISPR/Cas9 delivery strategies. Biomol Ther. 2020;10(6):839.

- Ashok B, Peppas NA, Wechsler ME. Lipid- and polymer-based nanoparticle systems for the delivery of CRISPR/Cas9. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2021;65:102728.
- Duan L, Ouyang K, Xu X, Xu L, Wen C, Zhou X, et al. Nanoparticle delivery of CRISPR/ Cas9 for genome editing. Front Genet. 2021;12:673286.
- Wan T, Niu D, Wu C, Xu FJ, Church G, Ping Y. Material solutions for delivery of CRISPR/Casbased genome editing tools: current status and future outlook. Mater Today. 2019;26:40–66.
- Vannucci L, Lai M, Chiuppesi F, Ceccherini-Nelli L, Pistello M. Viral vectors: a look back and ahead on gene transfer technology. New Microbiol. 2013;36(1):1–22.
- Chandrasekaran AP, Song M, Kim KS, Ramakrishna S. Different methods of delivering CRISPR/Cas9 into cells. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci. 2018;159:157–76.
- 35. Cheng H, Zhang F, Ding Y. CRISPR/Cas9 delivery system engineering for genome editing in therapeutic applications. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(10):1649.
- Daya S, Berns KI. Gene therapy using adeno-associated virus vectors. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2008;21(4):583–93.
- Lau CH, Suh Y. In vivo genome editing in animals using AAV-CRISPR system: applications to translational research of human disease. F1000Res. 2017;6:2153.
- Giraud C, Winocour E, Berns KI. Site-specific integration by adeno-associated virus is directed by a cellular DNA sequence. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1994;91(21):10039–43.
- Linden RM, Winocour E, Berns KI. The recombination signals for adeno-associated virus site-specific integration. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1996;93(15):7966–72.
- 40. Xu ZX, Chen JZ, Yue YB, Zhang JQ, Li ZH, Feng DM, et al. A 16-bp RBE element mediated Rep-dependent site-specific integration in AAVS1 transgenic mice for expression of hFIX. Gene Ther. 2009;16(5):589–95.
- Deyle DR, Russell DW. Adeno-associated virus vector integration. Curr Opin Mol Ther. 2009;11(4):442–7.
- 42. Weitzman MD, Linden RM. Adeno-associated virus biology. Methods Mol Biol. 2012;807:1–23.
- Li C, Samulski RJ. Engineering adeno-associated virus vectors for gene therapy. Nat Rev Genet. 2020;21(4):255–72.
- 44. High KA. Turning genes into medicines—what have we learned from gene therapy drug development in the past decade? Nat Commun. 2020;11(1):5821.
- 45. Xu CL, Ruan MZC, Mahajan VB, Tsang SH. Viral delivery systems for CRISPR. Viruses. 2019;11(1):28.
- Maddalena A, Tornabene P, Tiberi P, Minopoli R, Manfredi A, Mutarelli M, et al. Triple vectors expand AAV transfer capacity in the retina. Mol Ther. 2018;26(2):524–41.
- 47. Lopes VS, Boye SE, Louie CM, Boye S, Dyka F, Chiodo V, et al. Retinal gene therapy with a large MYO7A cDNA using adeno-associated virus. Gene Ther. 2013;20(8):824–33.
- Ghosh A, Yue Y, Lai Y, Duan D. A hybrid vector system expands adeno-associated viral vector packaging capacity in a transgene-independent manner. Mol Ther. 2008;16(1):124–30.
- Yan Z, Zak R, Zhang Y, Engelhardt JF. Inverted terminal repeat sequences are important for intermolecular recombination and circularization of adeno-associated virus genomes. J Virol. 2005;79(1):364–79.
- Bak RO, Porteus MH. CRISPR-mediated integration of large gene cassettes using AAV donor vectors. Cell Rep. 2017;20(3):750–6.
- 51. Chen H, Shi M, Gilam A, Zheng Q, Zhang Y, Afrikanova I, et al. Hemophilia A ameliorated in mice by CRISPR-based in vivo genome editing of human Factor VIII. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):16838.
- 52. Zhang Y, Li H, Min YL, Sanchez-Ortiz E, Huang J, Mireault AA, et al. Enhanced CRISPR-Cas9 correction of Duchenne muscular dystrophy in mice by a self-complementary AAV delivery system. Sci Adv. 2020;6(8):eaay6812.
- 53. Richards DY, Winn SR, Dudley S, Nygaard S, Mighell TL, Grompe M, et al. AAV-mediated CRISPR/Cas9 gene editing in murine phenylketonuria. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2020;17:234–45.

- 54. Ates I, Rathbone T, Stuart C, Bridges PH, Cottle RN. Delivery approaches for therapeutic genome editing and challenges. Genes (Basel). 2020;11(10):1113.
- Vogt VM, Simon MN. Mass determination of Rous sarcoma virus virions by scanning transmission electron microscopy. J Virol. 1999;73(8):7050–5.
- Pauwels K, Gijsbers R, Toelen J, Schambach A, Willard-Gallo K, Verheust C, et al. State-ofthe-art lentiviral vectors for research use: risk assessment and biosafety recommendations. Curr Gene Ther. 2009;9(6):459–74.
- Lino CA, Harper JC, Carney JP, Timlin JA. Delivering CRISPR: a review of the challenges and approaches. Drug Deliv. 2018;25(1):1234–57.
- Wang T, Wei JJ, Sabatini DM, Lander ES. Genetic screens in human cells using the CRISPR-Cas9 system. Science (1979). 2014;343(6166):80–4.
- Koike-Yusa H, Li Y, Tan EP, Velasco-Herrera MDC, Yusa K. Genome-wide recessive genetic screening in mammalian cells with a lentiviral CRISPR-guide RNA library. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32(3):267–73.
- 60. Philippe S, Sarkis C, Barkats M, Mammeri H, Ladroue C, Petit C, et al. Lentiviral vectors with a defective integrase allow efficient and sustained transgene expression in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2006;103(47):17684–9.
- 61. Ling S, Yang S, Hu X, Yin D, Dai Y, Qian X, et al. Lentiviral delivery of co-packaged Cas9 mRNA and a Vegfa-targeting guide RNA prevents wet age-related macular degeneration in mice. Nat Biomed Eng. 2021;5(2):144–56.
- 62. Kim W, Lee S, Kim HS, Song M, Cha YH, Kim YH, et al. Targeting mutant KRAS with CRISPR-Cas9 controls tumor growth. Genome Res. 2018;28(3):374–82.
- Wang W, Ye C, Liu J, Zhang D, Kimata JT, Zhou P. CCR5 gene disruption via lentiviral vectors expressing Cas9 and single guided RNA renders cells resistant to HIV-1 infection. Jiang S, editor. PLoS One. 2014;9(12):e115987.
- Hou P, Chen S, Wang S, Yu X, Chen Y, Jiang M, et al. Genome editing of CXCR4 by CRISPR/ cas9 confers cells resistant to HIV-1 infection. Sci Rep. 2015;5(1):15577.
- 65. Cui J, Techakriengkrai N, Nedumpun T, Suradhat S. Abrogation of PRRSV infectivity by CRISPR-Cas13b-mediated viral RNA cleavage in mammalian cells. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):9617.
- 66. Shang W, Jiang Y, Boettcher M, Ding K, Mollenauer M, Liu Z, et al. Genome-wide CRISPR screen identifies FAM49B as a key regulator of actin dynamics and T cell activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2018;115(17):E4051–60.
- 67. Han J, Perez JT, Chen C, Li Y, Benitez A, Kandasamy M, et al. Genome-wide CRISPR/ Cas9 screen identifies host factors essential for influenza virus replication. Cell Rep. 2018;23(2):596–607.
- Orchard RC, Wilen CB, Doench JG, Baldridge MT, McCune BT, Lee YCJ, et al. Discovery of a proteinaceous cellular receptor for a norovirus. Science (1979). 2016;353(6302):933–6.
- 69. Sun W, He B, Yang B, Hu W, Cheng S, Xiao H, et al. Genome-wide CRISPR screen reveals SGOL1 as a druggable target of sorafenib-treated hepatocellular carcinoma. Lab Investig. 2018;98(6):734–44.
- 70. Tatsis N, Ertl HCJ. Adenoviruses as vaccine vectors. Mol Ther. 2004;10(4):616-29.
- 71. Wilmott RW, Amin RS, Perez CR, Wert SE, Keller G, Boivin GP, et al. Safety of adenovirusmediated transfer of the human cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator cDNA to the lungs of nonhuman primates. Hum Gene Ther. 1996;7(3):301–18.
- Engelhardt JF, Ye X, Doranz B, Wilson JM. Ablation of E2A in recombinant adenoviruses improves transgene persistence and decreases inflammatory response in mouse liver. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1994;91(13):6196–200.
- Armentano D, Sookdeo CC, Hehir KM, Gregory RJ, St George JA, Prince GA, et al. Characterization of an adenovirus gene transfer vector containing an E4 deletion. Hum Gene Ther. 1995;6(10):1343–53.
- Palmer D, Ng P. Improved system for helper-dependent adenoviral vector production. Mol Ther. 2003;8(5):846–52.

- Parks RJ, Chen L, Anton M, Sankar U, Rudnicki MA, Graham FL. A helper-dependent adenovirus vector system: removal of helper virus by Cre-mediated excision of the viral packaging signal. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1996;93(24):13565–70.
- Voets O, Tielen F, Elstak E, Benschop J, Grimbergen M, Stallen J, et al. Highly efficient gene inactivation by adenoviral CRISPR/Cas9 in human primary cells. Lewin AS, editor. PLoS One. 2017;12(8):e0182974.
- 77. Wang D, Mou H, Li S, Li Y, Hough S, Tran K, et al. Adenovirus-mediated somatic genome editing of Pten by CRISPR/Cas9 in mouse liver in spite of Cas9-specific immune responses. Hum Gene Ther. 2015;26(7):432–42.
- Maddalo D, Manchado E, Concepcion CP, Bonetti C, Vidigal JA, Han YC, et al. In vivo engineering of oncogenic chromosomal rearrangements with the CRISPR/Cas9 system. Nature. 2014;516(7531):423–7.
- 79. Ding Q, Strong A, Patel KM, Ng SL, Gosis BS, Regan SN, et al. Permanent alteration of PCSK9 with in vivo CRISPR-Cas9 genome editing. Circ Res. 2014;115(5):488–92.
- Maggio I, Liu J, Janssen JM, Chen X, Gonçalves MAFV. Adenoviral vectors encoding CRISPR/Cas9 multiplexes rescue dystrophin synthesis in unselected populations of DMD muscle cells. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):37051.
- Li C, Guan X, Du T, Jin W, Wu B, Liu Y, et al. Inhibition of HIV-1 infection of primary CD4+ T-cells by gene editing of CCR5 using adenovirus-delivered CRISPR/Cas9. J Gen Virol. 2015;96(8):2381–93.
- Fajrial AK, He QQ, Wirusanti NI, Slansky JE, Ding X. A review of emerging physical transfection methods for CRISPR/Cas9-mediated gene editing. Theranostics. 2020;10(12):5532–49.
- Neumann E, Schaefer-Ridder M, Wang Y, Hofschneider PH. Gene transfer into mouse lyoma cells by electroporation in high electric fields. EMBO J. 1982;1(7):841–5.
- 84. Yen J, Fiorino M, Liu Y, Paula S, Clarkson S, Quinn L, et al. TRIAMF: a new method for delivery of Cas9 ribonucleoprotein complex to human hematopoietic stem cells. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):16304.
- Xie X, Xu AM, Leal-Ortiz S, Cao Y, Garner CC, Melosh NA. Nanostraw–electroporation system for highly efficient intracellular delivery and transfection. ACS Nano. 2013;7(5):4351–8.
- Seki A, Rutz S. Optimized RNP transfection for highly efficient CRISPR/Cas9-mediated gene knockout in primary T cells. J Exp Med. 2018;215(3):985–97.
- 87. Ye L, Wang J, Beyer AI, Teque F, Cradick TJ, Qi Z, et al. Seamless modification of wild-type induced pluripotent stem cells to the natural CCR5Δ32 mutation confers resistance to HIV infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2014;111(26):9591–6.
- Choi PS, Meyerson M. Targeted genomic rearrangements using CRISPR/Cas technology. Nat Commun. 2014;5(1):3728.
- 89. Wang J, Quake SR. RNA-guided endonuclease provides a therapeutic strategy to cure latent herpesviridae infection. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2014;111(36):13157–62.
- Liu F, Song YK, Liu D. Hydrodynamics-based transfection in animals by systemic administration of plasmid DNA. Gene Ther. 1999;6(7):1258–66.
- McCaffrey AP, Meuse L, Pham TTT, Conklin DS, Hannon GJ, Kay MA. RNA interference in adult mice. Nature. 2002;418(6893):38–9.
- 92. Suda T, Liu D. Hydrodynamic delivery. Adv Genet. 2015;89:89-111.
- Herweijer H, Wolff JA. Gene therapy progress and prospects: hydrodynamic gene delivery. Gene Ther. 2007;14(2):99–107.
- 94. Suda T, Liu D. Hydrodynamic gene delivery: its principles and applications. Mol Ther. 2007;15(12):2063–9.
- 95. Yin H, Xue W, Chen S, Bogorad RL, Benedetti E, Grompe M, et al. Genome editing with Cas9 in adult mice corrects a disease mutation and phenotype. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32(6):551–3.
- 96. Song CQ, Jiang T, Richter M, Rhym LH, Koblan LW, Zafra MP, et al. Adenine base editing in an adult mouse model of tyrosinaemia. Nat Biomed Eng. 2020;4(1):125–30.

- 97. Lin SR, Yang HC, Kuo YT, Liu CJ, Yang TY, Sung KC, et al. The CRISPR/Cas9 system facilitates clearance of the intrahepatic HBV templates in vivo. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids. 2014;3:e186.
- 98. Zhen S, Hua L, Liu YH, Gao LC, Fu J, Wan DY, et al. Harnessing the clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeat (CRISPR)/CRISPR-associated Cas9 system to disrupt the hepatitis B virus. Gene Ther. 2015;22(5):404–12.
- 99. Engelholm LH, Riaz A, Serra D, Dagnæs-Hansen F, Johansen JV, Santoni-Rugiu E, et al. CRISPR/Cas9 engineering of adult mouse liver demonstrates that the Dnajb1–Prkaca gene fusion is sufficient to induce tumors resembling fibrolamellar hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2017;153(6):1662–1673.e10.
- 100. Gao M, Liu D. CRISPR/Cas9-based Pten knock-out and Sleeping Beauty Transposonmediated Nras knock-in induces hepatocellular carcinoma and hepatic lipid accumulation in mice. Cancer Biol Ther. 2017;18(7):505–12.
- Suda T, Gao X, Stolz DB, Liu D. Structural impact of hydrodynamic injection on mouse liver. Gene Ther. 2007;14(2):129–37.
- 102. Kamimura K, Yokoo T, Abe H, Kobayashi Y, Ogawa K, Shinagawa Y, et al. Imageguided hydrodynamic gene delivery: current status and future directions. Pharmaceutics. 2015;7(3):213–23.
- 103. Zhen S, Li X. Liposomal delivery of CRISPR/Cas9. Cancer Gene Ther. 2020;27(7-8):515-27.
- Wang L, Zheng W, Liu S, Li B, Jiang X. Delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 by novel strategies for gene therapy. ChemBioChem. 2018;20(5):cbic.201800629.
- Witzigmann D, Kulkarni JA, Leung J, Chen S, Cullis PR, van der Meel R. Lipid nanoparticle technology for therapeutic gene regulation in the liver. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2020;159:344–63.
- Luo YL, Xu CF, Li HJ, Cao ZT, Liu J, Wang JL, et al. Macrophage-specific in vivo gene editing using cationic lipid-assisted polymeric nanoparticles. ACS Nano. 2018;12(2):994–1005.
- 107. Liu Q, Zhao K, Wang C, Zhang Z, Zheng C, Zhao Y, et al. Multistage delivery nanoparticle facilitates efficient CRISPR/dCas9 activation and tumor growth suppression in vivo. Adv Sci. 2019;6(1):1801423.
- Fan T, Yu X, Shen B, Sun L. Peptide self-assembled nanostructures for drug delivery applications. J Nanomater. 2017;2017:1–16.
- 109. Spicer CD, Jumeaux C, Gupta B, Stevens MM. Peptide and protein nanoparticle conjugates: versatile platforms for biomedical applications. Chem Soc Rev. 2018;47(10):3574–620.
- 110. Krishnamurthy S, Wohlford-Lenane C, Kandimalla S, Sartre G, Meyerholz DK, Théberge V, et al. Engineered amphiphilic peptides enable delivery of proteins and CRISPR-associated nucleases to airway epithelia. Nat Commun. 2019;10(1):4906.
- 111. Shen Y, Cohen JL, Nicoloro SM, Kelly M, Yenilmez B, Henriques F, et al. CRISPR-delivery particles targeting nuclear receptor–interacting protein 1 (Nrip1) in adipose cells to enhance energy expenditure. J Biol Chem. 2018;293(44):17291–305.
- 112. Park H, Oh J, Shim G, Cho B, Chang Y, Kim S, et al. In vivo neuronal gene editing via CRISPR–Cas9 amphiphilic nanocomplexes alleviates deficits in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease. Nat Neurosci. 2019;22(4):524–8.
- 113. Li L, He ZY, Wei XW, Gao GP, Wei YQ. Challenges in CRISPR/CAS9 delivery: potential roles of nonviral vectors. Hum Gene Ther. 2015;26(7):452–62.
- 114. Finn JD, Smith AR, Patel MC, Shaw L, Youniss MR, van Heteren J, et al. A single administration of CRISPR/Cas9 lipid nanoparticles achieves robust and persistent in vivo genome editing. Cell Rep. 2018;22(9):2227–35.
- 115. Xu X, Liu C, Wang Y, Koivisto O, Zhou J, Shu Y, et al. Nanotechnology-based delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 for cancer treatment. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;176:113891.
- Chen F, Alphonse M, Liu Q. Strategies for nonviral nanoparticle-based delivery of CRISPR/ Cas9 therapeutics. WIREs Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2020;12(3):e1609.
- 117. Cohen H, Levy RJ, Gao J, Fishbein I, Kousaev V, Sosnowski S, et al. Sustained delivery and expression of DNA encapsulated in polymeric nanoparticles. Gene Ther. 2000;7(22):1896–905.
- 118. Jo A, Ringel-Scaia VM, McDaniel DK, Thomas CA, Zhang R, Riffle JS, et al. Fabrication and characterization of PLGA nanoparticles encapsulating large CRISPR–Cas9 plasmid. J Nanobiotechnol. 2020;18(1):16.
- 119. Verma R, Sahu R, Singh DD, Egbo TE. A CRISPR/Cas9 based polymeric nanoparticles to treat/inhibit microbial infections. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2019;96:44–52.
- 120. Kang YK, Kwon K, Ryu JS, Lee HN, Park C, Chung HJ. Nonviral genome editing based on a polymer-derivatized CRISPR nanocomplex for targeting bacterial pathogens and antibiotic resistance. Bioconjug Chem. 2017;28(4):957–67.
- 121. Liu Y, Zhao G, Xu CF, Luo YL, Lu ZD, Wang J. Systemic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 with PEG-PLGA nanoparticles for chronic myeloid leukemia targeted therapy. Biomater Sci. 2018;6(6):1592–603.
- 122. Rui Y, Wilson DR, Choi J, Varanasi M, Sanders K, Karlsson J, et al. Carboxylated branched poly(β-amino ester) nanoparticles enable robust cytosolic protein delivery and CRISPR-Cas9 gene editing. Sci Adv. 2019;5(12):eaay3255.
- 123. Ryu N, Kim MA, Park D, Lee B, Kim YR, Kim KH, et al. Effective PEI-mediated delivery of CRISPR-Cas9 complex for targeted gene therapy. Nanomedicine. 2018;14(7):2095–102.
- 124. Thomas M, Klibanov AM. Non-viral gene therapy: polycation-mediated DNA delivery. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 2003;62(1):27–34.
- 125. Zhang H, Bahamondez-Canas TF, Zhang Y, Leal J, Smyth HDC. PEGylated chitosan for nonviral aerosol and mucosal delivery of the CRISPR/Cas9 system in vitro. Mol Pharm. 2018;15(11):4814–26.
- 126. Rui Y, Varanasi M, Mendes S, Yamagata HM, Wilson DR, Green JJ. Poly(beta-amino ester) nanoparticles enable nonviral delivery of CRISPR-Cas9 plasmids for gene knockout and gene deletion. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids. 2020;20:661–72.
- 127. Porteous D, Dorin J, McLachlan G, Davidson-Smith H, Davidson H, Stevenson B, et al. Evidence for safety and efficacy of DOTAP cationic liposome mediated CFTR gene transfer to the nasal epithelium of patients with cystic fibrosis. Gene Ther. 1997;4(3):210–8.
- 128. Ren T, Song YK, Zhang G, Liu D. Structural basis of DOTMA for its high intravenous transfection activity in mouse. Gene Ther. 2000;7(9):764–8.
- 129. Mintzer MA, Simanek EE. Nonviral vectors for gene delivery. Chem Rev. 2009;109(2):259-302.
- 130. Budker V, Gurevich V, Hagstrom JE, Bortzov F, Wolff JA. pH-sensitive, cationic liposomes: a new synthetic virus-like vector. Nat Biotechnol. 1996;14(6):760–4.
- 131. Jubair L, Fallaha S, McMillan NAJ. Systemic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 targeting HPV oncogenes is effective at eliminating established tumors. Mol Ther. 2019;27(12):2091–9.
- 132. Aksoy YA, Yang B, Chen W, Hung T, Kuchel RP, Zammit NW, et al. Spatial and temporal control of CRISPR-Cas9-mediated gene editing delivered via a light-triggered liposome system. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2020;12(47):52433–44.
- 133. Chen Z, Liu F, Chen Y, Liu J, Wang X, Chen AT, et al. Targeted delivery of CRISPR/Cas9mediated cancer gene therapy via liposome-templated hydrogel nanoparticles. Adv Funct Mater. 2017;27(46):1703036.
- 134. Zhang L, Wang P, Feng Q, Wang N, Chen Z, Huang Y, et al. Lipid nanoparticle-mediated efficient delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 for tumor therapy. NPG Asia Mater. 2017;9(10):e441.
- 135. Han JP, Kim M, Choi BS, Lee JH, Lee GS, Jeong M, et al. In vivo delivery of CRISPR-Cas9 using lipid nanoparticles enables antithrombin gene editing for sustainable hemophilia A and B therapy. Sci Adv. 2022;8(3):eabj6901.
- 136. Niu Y, Popat A, Yu M, Karmakar S, Gu W, Yu C. Recent advances in the rational design of silica-based nanoparticles for gene therapy. Ther Deliv. 2012;3(10):1217–37.
- 137. Zhang W, Liu A, Zhai G. Advances in functionalized mesoporous silica nanoparticles for tumor targeted drug delivery and theranostics. Curr Pharm Des. 2017;23(23):3367–82.
- Zhu CL, Song XY, Zhou WH, Yang HH, Wen YH, Wang XR. An efficient cell-targeting and intracellular controlled-release drug delivery system based on MSN-PEM-aptamer conjugates. J Mater Chem. 2009;19(41):7765.

- 139. Ashley CE, Carnes EC, Epler KE, Padilla DP, Phillips GK, Castillo RE, et al. Delivery of small interfering RNA by peptide-targeted mesoporous silica nanoparticle-supported lipid bilayers. ACS Nano. 2012;6(3):2174–88.
- 140. Zhang BC, Luo BY, Zou JJ, Wu PY, Jiang JL, Le JQ, et al. Co-delivery of sorafenib and CRISPR/Cas9 based on targeted core-shell hollow mesoporous organosilica nanoparticles for synergistic HCC therapy. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2020;12(51):57362–72.
- 141. Noureddine A, Maestas-Olguin A, Saada EA, LaBauve AE, Agola JO, Baty KE, et al. Engineering of monosized lipid-coated mesoporous silica nanoparticles for CRISPR delivery. Acta Biomater. 2020;114:358–68.
- 142. Liu B, Ejaz W, Gong S, Kurbanov M, Canakci M, Anson F, et al. Engineered interactions with mesoporous silica facilitate intracellular delivery of proteins and gene editing. Nano Lett. 2020;20(5):4014–21.
- 143. Xu X, Koivisto O, Liu C, Zhou J, Miihkinen M, Jacquemet G, et al. Effective delivery of the CRISPR/Cas9 system enabled by functionalized mesoporous silica nanoparticles for GFPtagged paxillin knock-in. Adv Ther. 2021;4(1):2000072.
- 144. Zhang J, Mou L, Jiang X. Surface chemistry of gold nanoparticles for health-related applications. Chem Sci. 2020;11(4):923–36.
- 145. Wei Q, Arami H, Santos HA, Zhang H, Li Y, He J, et al. Intraoperative assessment and photothermal ablation of the tumor margins using gold nanoparticles. Adv Sci. 2021;8(5):2002788.
- 146. Bouché M, Hsu JC, Dong YC, Kim J, Taing K, Cormode DP. Recent advances in molecular imaging with gold nanoparticles. Bioconjug Chem. 2020;31(2):303–14.
- 147. Mout R, Ray M, Yesilbag Tonga G, Lee YW, Tay T, Sasaki K, et al. Direct cytosolic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9-ribonucleoprotein for efficient gene editing. ACS Nano. 2017;11(3):2452–8.
- 148. Lee K, Conboy M, Park HM, Jiang F, Kim HJ, Dewitt MA, et al. Nanoparticle delivery of Cas9 ribonucleoprotein and donor DNA in vivo induces homology-directed DNA repair. Nat Biomed Eng. 2017;1(11):889–901.
- 149. Lee B, Lee K, Panda S, Gonzales-Rojas R, Chong A, Bugay V, et al. Nanoparticle delivery of CRISPR into the brain rescues a mouse model of fragile X syndrome from exaggerated repetitive behaviours. Nat Biomed Eng. 2018;2(7):497–507.
- Ibrahim A, Marbán E. Exosomes: fundamental biology and roles in cardiovascular physiology. Annu Rev Physiol. 2016;78(1):67–83.
- 151. van den Boorn JG, Schlee M, Coch C, Hartmann G. SiRNA delivery with exosome nanoparticles. Nat Biotechnol. 2011;29(4):325–6.
- 152. Kim SM, Yang Y, Oh SJ, Hong Y, Seo M, Jang M. Cancer-derived exosomes as a delivery platform of CRISPR/Cas9 confer cancer cell tropism-dependent targeting. J Control Release. 2017;266:8–16.
- 153. Chen R, Huang H, Liu H, Xi J, Ning J, Zeng W, et al. Friend or foe? Evidence indicates endogenous exosomes can deliver functional gRNA and Cas9 protein. Small. 2019;15(38):1902686.
- 154. Lin Y, Wu J, Gu W, Huang Y, Tong Z, Huang L, et al. Exosome-liposome hybrid nanoparticles deliver CRISPR/Cas9 system in MSCs. Adv Sci. 2018;5(4):1700611.
- 155. McAndrews KM, Xiao F, Chronopoulos A, LeBleu VS, Kugeratski FG, Kalluri R. Exosomemediated delivery of CRISPR/Cas9 for targeting of oncogenic Kras ^{G12D} in pancreatic cancer. Life Sci Alliance. 2021;4(9):e202000875.
- 156. Xu CF, Chen GJ, Luo YL, Zhang Y, Zhao G, Lu ZD, et al. Rational designs of in vivo CRISPR-Cas delivery systems. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;168:3–29.
- 157. Maeder ML, Stefanidakis M, Wilson CJ, Baral R, Barrera LA, Bounoutas GS, et al. Development of a gene-editing approach to restore vision loss in Leber congenital amaurosis type 10. Nat Med. 2019;25(2):229–33.
- 158. Esrick EB, Lehmann LE, Biffi A, Achebe M, Brendel C, Ciuculescu MF, et al. Posttranscriptional genetic silencing of *BCL11A* to treat sickle cell disease. N Engl J Med. 2021;384(3):205–15.

- 159. Sun J, Carlson-Stevermer J, Das U, Shen M, Delenclos M, Snead AM, et al. CRISPR/Cas9 editing of APP C-terminus attenuates β-cleavage and promotes α-cleavage. Nat Commun. 2019;10(1):53.
- 160. Schwank G, Koo BK, Sasselli V, Dekkers JF, Heo I, Demircan T, et al. Functional repair of CFTR by CRISPR/Cas9 in intestinal stem cell organoids of cystic fibrosis patients. Cell Stem Cell. 2013;13(6):653–8.
- 161. Zhang H, Qin C, An C, Zheng X, Wen S, Chen W, et al. Application of the CRISPR/Cas9based gene editing technique in basic research, diagnosis, and therapy of cancer. Mol Cancer. 2021;20(1):126.
- 162. Zhao Z, Li C, Tong F, Deng J, Huang G, Sang Y. Review of applications of CRISPR-Cas9 gene-editing technology in cancer research. Biol Proced Online. 2021;23(1):14.
- 163. Stadtmauer EA, Fraietta JA, Davis MM, Cohen AD, Weber KL, Lancaster E, et al. CRISPR-engineered T cells in patients with refractory cancer. Science (1979). 2020;367(6481):eaba7365.
- 164. Liu Z, Chen S, Jin X, Wang Q, Yang K, Li C, et al. Genome editing of the HIV co-receptors CCR5 and CXCR4 by CRISPR-Cas9 protects CD4+ T cells from HIV-1 infection. Cell Biosci. 2017;7(1):47.
- 165. Greely HT. CRISPR'd babies: human germline genome editing in the 'He Jiankui affair'*. J Law Biosci. 2019;6(1):111–83.
- 166. Cohen J. Did CRISPR help—or harm—the first-ever gene-edited babies? Science (1979). 2019. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aay9569.
- 167. Anzalone AV, Randolph PB, Davis JR, Sousa AA, Koblan LW, Levy JM, et al. Searchand-replace genome editing without double-strand breaks or donor DNA. Nature. 2019;576(7785):149–57.
- 168. Xu Y, Liu R, Dai Z. Key considerations in designing CRISPR/Cas9-carrying nanoparticles for therapeutic genome editing. Nanoscale. 2020;12(41):21001–14.
- 169. Tozzo P, Zullo S, Caenazzo L. Science runs and the debate brakes: somatic gene-editing as a new tool for gender-specific medicine in Alzheimer's disease. Brain Sci. 2020;10(7):421.
- 170. Cong L, Zhang F. Genome engineering using CRISPR-Cas9 system. Methods Mol Biol. 2015;1239:197–217.

Lipoplexes and Polyplexes for Targeted Gene Delivery



Dimitrios Selianitis, Martha Kafetzi, Natassa Pippa, Stergios Pispas, and Maria Gazouli

1 Introduction

Targeted gene delivery is a scientific approach with numerous advantages in the fields of bio- and personalized medicine [1-10]. The success of targeted gene therapy relies on gene transfer to cells and subcellular organelles and effective transgene expression. The in vivo effectiveness is strongly dependent on the delivery system, the physicochemical properties of the gene, the route of administration, and the target organelles [1-10]. Firstly, different chemical modifications have been used to alter the pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic behavior of nucleic acids and to achieve targeting to cells and issues. This scientific approach presented many limitations. For this reason, the nonviral delivery vectors and the nanosystems were the ideal carriers for the improvement of the stability of nucleic acids. According to the literature, up to 2016, "Nonviral gene therapy has maintained its position as an

Dimitrios Selianitis and Martha Kafetzi contributed equally with all other contributors.

D. Selianitis · M. Kafetzi · S. Pispas

N. Pippa

Department of Pharmaceutical Technology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Panepistimiopolis Zografou, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

M. Gazouli (🖂)

Theoretical and Physical Chemistry Institute, National Hellenic Research Foundation, Athens, Greece

Theoretical and Physical Chemistry Institute, National Hellenic Research Foundation, Athens, Greece

Department of Basic Medical Science, Laboratory of Biology, School of Medicine National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece e-mail: mgazouli@med.uoa.gr

approach for treating cancer. This is reflected by the fact that more than 17% of all gene therapy trials employ nonviral approaches. Thus, nonviral vectors have emerged as a clinical alternative to viral vectors for the appropriate expression and delivery of therapeutic genes" [7]. Nowadays, this percentage has increased by more than 30% [10]. Additionally, they can ameliorate their administration, distribution, metabolism, and Excretion (ADME) profile of them because they can achieve cellular and tissue targeting. Furthermore, these nanosystems that have been modified by proteins and/or peptides are also able to facilitate nuclear translocation and enhance the efficacy of gene expression [5]. The overcome of intracellular barriers and the sustained targeted expression can also be designed by the nanosystems [3–8].

Delivery systems based on nanomaterials have been already used as nanomedicines and nanovaccines, as marketed products, and they exhibit higher loading capacity and ease of fabrication [9, 10]. Formulation scientists can manipulate their characteristics (i.e., surface charge, size, etc.) and the method of their preparation to achieve the ideal properties in vitro and in vivo. Namely, a positive surface charge allows carriers to interact electrostatically with anionic nucleic acids and antigens. In fact, cationic lipids and polymers can be utilized as carriers in gene therapy, especially for cancer treatment [1-10]. Except for cancer treatment, gene therapy is also widely utilized in ocular gene delivery and cardiovascular diseases. For gene therapy, lipid and polymer gene vectors condense negatively charged oligonucleotides and form a well-organized complex, also called lipoplex and polyplex, respectively. In general, these complexes because of Coulomb attractions and ion-pair mechanism interact with plasma and endosomal membranes leading to rapid cellular uptake, endosomal escape, and as a result gene silencing efficacy. However, it is well-known that cationic vectors exhibit extensive cytotoxicity and rapid clearance from the bloodstream, also called as "polycation dilemma" due to positive surface charge, which induces reactive oxygen species (ROS) formation and rather significant interactions with blood cell membranes and proteins [5-10]. There has been extensive research to solve these problems and a prominent solution is a PEGylation, although there are limitations to this approach, such as the "PEG dilemma," and efforts are needed to overcome them [9, 10].

This chapter aims to present the technology and the applications of lipoplexes and polyplexes in the field of targeted gene delivery. Special attention will be given to the mechanisms by which lipoplexes and polyplexes are used for the delivery and the release of the complexed nucleic acids. Several examples from the recent literature will be discussed.

2 The Technology of Lipoplexes

In the late 1990s, Radler et al. described the complexation process of cationic liposomes with DNA [11]. The formation of multilamellar lipid/DNA complexes was observed by several techniques and was fully characterized regarding their structure and their properties. The mechanism of lipoplex formation is well established in the literature [11-15]. The negatively charged nucleic acids are attached to positively charged lipid molecules. This formation mechanism generally produces multilamellar liposomal structures [11-15]. The thickness of the lipid bilayer is around 4 nm and is spaced 2 nm apart from each other lipid bilayer by the negatively RNA/DNA biomacromolecules. These complexes opened a new horizon for gene delivery in several biomedical areas [11-15].

The main lipids that are used for the formation of lipoplexes are the ones with quaternary ammonium function, i.e., 1,2-dioleoyl-3-trimethylammonium-propane (DOTAP) or N-[1-(2,3-dioleoyloxy)propyl]-N,N,N-trimethyl-ammonium methyl sulfate (DOTMA). DOTAP is also characterized as pH-sensitive lipid and is used for lysosome delivery. Synthetic lipids are also used for the preparation of lipoplexes [11–20]. For example, Sato et al. synthesized a cationic pH-responsive lipid to formulate a multifunctional envelope-type nanodevice for gene delivery and targeting useful in cancer immunotherapy [15]. Cholesterol and other "helper" lipids are also components of the lipoplexes [16]. Their role is important because lipoplexes possessing cholesterol domains exhibit higher transfection efficiency in systematic circulation. Generally, the "rich" cholesterol domains in the lipid-DNA complex do not bind serum proteins such as albumin, and this may enable these moieties to enhance transfection efficiency by ameliorating membrane interactions and the final fusion [16, 17]. Cholesterol and the "helper" lipids influence the physicochemical and biological characteristics of the lipoplexes and for this reason, are extensively used for the development of lipoplexes [15-17].

From the technological point of view, several factors are crucial for the design and delivery of lipoplexes [18-26]. Firstly, the lipid/nucleic acid ratio and the chemical treatment of lipid before the complexation process with the nucleic acids are the main preformulation studies that should be done before choosing the formulation protocol [18]. Several studies in the literature showed that different lipids exhibit different transfection efficiency of DNA [18]. According to the literature findings, the chemical structure and the concentration of salts and biomolecules (i.e., serum components) present in the lipid/nucleic acid complexation medium are also crucial preformulation parameters [12, 18]. Except the lipid composition, the size, the size distribution, the fluidity, and the lamellarity of cationic liposomes affect the transfection efficiency of lipoplexes [19]. For example, Ramenzani et al. developed liposomes using several types of cationic lipids like 1,2-dioleoyl-3-trim ethylammonium-propane (DOTAP) or 3-beta-[N-(N'N'-dimethylaminoethane)carbamoyl] cholesterol (DC-CHOL) in combination with other (helper) lipids including 1,2-dipalmitoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine (DPPC), 1,2-dioleoyl-sn-(DOPE), glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine egg L-alpha-phosphatidylcholine (EPC), and 1,2-dipalmitoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine (DPPE) [19]. The different formulations caused lipoplexes with different sizes, lamellarity, and consequently different transfection efficiency of the attached nucleic acid [19]. According to Koynova [20], "the phase evolution of lipoplex lipids upon interaction and mixing with membrane lipids appears to be decisive for transfection success: specifically, lamellar lipoplex formulations, which were readily susceptible

to undergoing lamellar-nonlamellar phase transition upon mixing with cellular lipids and were found rather consistently associated with superior transfection potency, presumably as a result of facilitated DNA release." Furthermore, the formation of cubic phases of lipoplexes composed of two novel cationic lipids (O-alkyl-phosphatidylcholines, 1.2-dioleoyl- sn-glycero-3-hexylphosphocholine (C6-DOPC) and 1,2-dierucoyl- sn-glycero-3-ethylphosphocholine (di22:1-EPC)) showed that the transfection efficiency is also related to lipoplex microstructure and microfluidity [21]. On the other hand, it seems therefore that the lipoplex structures have not any influence on transfection efficiency and cytotoxicity in the experimental procedure followed by Congiu et al. [22]. It should be highlighted that according to other authors, the morphologies of lipoplexes should be evaluated at two levels, size and self-assembled structures of lipoplexes, and understanding these aspects would be very important for formulation scientists to develop innovative systems with high transfection efficiency and low toxicity [23]. Regarding the formulation protocols, thin-film hydration method, ethanol injection, and a modified ethanol injection method have been used for the preparation of lipoplexes with DNA [23-25]. The selection of lipids is also crucial for the selection of the preparation protocol [23-25].

The aforementioned parameters, i.e., structure, size, lamellarity, and method of preparation, are important for the serum protein attraction, the toxicity, and the transfection efficiency [26–28]. Additionally, the coating of the lipoplex surface with hydrophilic polymers like polyethylene glycol (PEG) is a strategy to ameliorate the stability of the prepared complexes and the selectivity of cellular targeting [29–31]. In the case of PEG or PEGylated lipid utilization, the biodistribution of the complexes is also ameliorated because the blood concentration is elaborated and the targeting of specific tissues is achieved [29–31]. Lipoplexes can be administrated by different routes including the i.v. delivery, nasal route for brain delivery, intramuscular, etc. [11–31].

On the other hand, there are some limitations in the use of lipoplexes that the formulation scientists should overcome for their effective utilization in gene delivery and targeting [32–36]. Firstly, the toxicity of cationic lipids should be considered in several studies, i.e., evaluation of toxic effects in physiological cell lines and long-term adverse reactions (mutations, etc.) [32–36]. Additionally, the transfection efficiency of lipoplexes is low in comparison to other engineered nanoparticles and viral vectors. Some authors believe that the deeper study of interactions of the lipoplexes with the cellular membranes is the crucial step to understanding the toxicity and the low transfection efficiency of the lipoplexes [32–36]. Marchini et al. proposed the formation of multicomponent lipoplexes to overcome the low transfection efficiency of lipoplexes [36]. This kind of complex exhibited a distinctive ability of endosomal escape and release DNA into the nucleus [36].

3 The Technology of Polyplexes

Polyplexes are the complexes between polymers and nucleic acids (DNA/RNA). Several parameters ranging from the structure of polymers to the physicochemical characteristics of the resulting complexes are crucial for the design and development of polyplexes. Tang and Szoka [37] studied the ability of four cationic polymers to interact with DNA, forming polyplexes and delivering their cargo to cultured cells. The polymers that they used exhibited different chemical structures including polylysine, intact polyamidoamine dendrimer, fractured polyamidoamine dendrimer, and polyethyleneimine. All these cationic polymers interact via electrostatic attractive interactions with DNA forming a unit structure with nanoscopic size and variable morphology. On the other hand, the morphology of the resulted complexes was found to be strongly dependent on the structure/architecture of the polymer [37]. The charge density of chitosan, a biopolymer, and the number of charges per chain were found to be the crucial factors for the morphology and colloidal stability of its DNA complexes [38]. The presence of surfactant is also important for the control of size and colloidal stability of the resulting polyplexes [39]. The branched and linear polyethyleneimines, poly[N-ethyl-4-vinyl pyridinium bromide], polyamidoamine dendrimer, poly(propyleneimine) dendrimer, and a conjugate of Pluronic P123 and polyethyleneimine (P123-g-PEI(2K)) also block copolymers that have been studied for gene transfection [40]. The highest transfection activity and lowest cytotoxicity were achieved by the linear structures in comparison to branched ones [40]. The particle size, the colloidal stability, the cellular uptake, and the resistance to nuclease degradation were also studied by the same researchers [41]. Zheng et al. demonstrated that poly(ethylene oxide) grafted with short polyethyleneimine gives DNA polyplexes with superior colloidal stability, low cytotoxicity, and potent in vitro gene transfection under serum conditions [42].

Petersen et al. studied the influence of polyethyleneimine-graft-poly(ethylene glycol) copolymer block structure on DNA complexation as a gene delivery system. The blood compatibility, cytotoxicity, and transfection activity were also evaluated [43]. The molecular weight and the degree of PEG grafting were found to be crucial for the biological activities of the resulted polyplexes [43]. Other studies also revealed that the copolymer block structure significantly influenced not only the physicochemical properties of complexes but also their cytotoxicity and transfection efficiency [44–46].

Except for the colloidal stability, the particle size/size distribution and the surface charge of polyplexes are also crucial for their in vitro and in vivo transfection [47, 48]. These parameters also influence the attraction toward serum components [47, 48]. The serum protein binding can lead to the alteration of polyplex structure and properties [47, 48]. For example, poly-L-lysine (PLL) polyplexes are quickly removed from blood circulation because they interact extensively with plasma proteins [49–52]. The steric stabilization of poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)-based polyplexes complexed with plasmid DNA showed colloidal stability in vitro, extended circulation times, and tumor targeting in mice [50]. The same polymers

were also used for gene transfer into human ovarian carcinoma cells via active targeting [51]. The importance of lateral and steric stabilization of polyelectrolyte gene delivery vectors for extended systemic circulation has also appeared in the literature several years ago [52]. Oupicky et al. studied polyplexes containing DNA. They used PLL or polyethyleneimine (PEI) systems, surface-modified with PEG, or multivalent copolymers of N-(2-hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide (PHPMA) via intravenous administration [52]. According to the findings, the molecular characteristics and the dose of the coating were the most important parameters for the prolonged circulation of the complexes in the plasma [52]. Furthermore, the ideal ratio of cationic and hydrophobic content of PEGylated siRNA polyplexes can ameliorate the colloidal stability, endosome escape, blood circulation half-life, and bioactivity/effectiveness of the polyplexes in vivo [53]. A polyplex library was designed for the investigation of combinatorial optimization of PEG architecture and hydrophobic content [54]. These design parameters can improve ternary siRNA polyplex stability, the pharmacokinetics of the cargo, and effectiveness in vivo [54]. Sarett et al. demonstrated that hydrophobic interactions between polyplex vector and palmitic acid-conjugated siRNA improve PEGylated complexes' colloidal stability and enhance in vivo pharmacokinetics, as well as the tumor gene silencing [55]. In the same line, Jackson et al. declared that charge ratio optimization maximizes the safety and avoids the rapid clearance of polyplexes from circulation [56]. Recently, thermo-responsive polymers were utilized as vectors for the transfection of nucleic acids [57]. The combination of polyoxazoline moieties, possessing great biocompatibility, with DNA-binding PEI into a single copolymer chain was found as a good candidate for improved transfection efficiency [57]. It should be pointed out that in the majority of the published data, PEGylation is a successful strategy to improve gene delivery via polyplexes and enhance the prolonged circulation times [49–58].

4 Lipoplexes for Targeted Gene Therapy

In the following section, we are going to discuss several examples from the recent literature regarding the targeted gene therapy of lipoplexes. An interesting approach to evaluate the efficiency of the non-covalent association of folate to lipoplexes (FA-associated lipoplexes) was demonstrated by Duarte and coworkers. They studied the ability of this novel gene delivery lipoplex system in two different cancer cell lines (SCC-VII and TSA cells). They found that the addition of 40 μ g of FA to lipoplexes was positive for transfection and permitted to get over the prohibitive action induced under physiological conditions. Also, they compared the transfection efficacy between the FA-associated lipoplexes and FA-conjugated lipoplexes. The data presented that the electrostatic association of FA to the lipoplex results in significantly higher levels of biological action than that involving the covalent coupling of FA. Furthermore, the FA-associated lipoplexes provide better DNA protection than FA-conjugated lipoplexes. In conclusion, the FA-associated lipoplexes

seem to have better efficacy in gene delivery than FA-conjugated lipoplexes, and this fact made them potential candidates for in vivo gene delivery [59]. Buñuales et al. designed a rapid, simple, and reliable technique based on lipoplexes, which was utilized in gene delivery [60]. For this reason, they prepared liposomes with a common cationic lipid, 1,2 diodeoyl-3-trimethylammonium propane (DOTAP), and cholesterol (Chol) as the neutral helper lipid. Mixing of cationic lipid and DNA at variable ratios leads to the spontaneous formation of lipoplexes by electrostatic interactions. This work aimed to determine the ability of targeted lipoplexes to improve transgene expression in EGF receptors (EGFR, overexpressed in tumor cells) utilizing lipoplexes. The EGF-lipoplexes presented sizes at the nanoscale and were able to transfect different cancer cell lines effectively in comparison with non-targeted systems. Also, these EGF-lipoplexes showed an augmentation transfection action and were noncytotoxic and extremely capable of protecting DNA from DNase I attack. These observations indicate that these vectors could be a sufficient alternative to viral vectors for gene delivery [60].

The impact of the different structural orientations of amide linkers in modulating in vitro gene transport efficacy of cationic amphiphiles is reported by Srujan et al. They found that the reversible structural orientation of amide linkers strongly affected the serum compatibility and lung transfection efficacy of these amphiphiles. Significantly, cationic lipoplexes of the amide linker-based amphiphiles presented a more effective mouse lung eclectic gene transport ability than a commercial lipid (DOTAP) utilized in liposomal lung transfection [61]. Duarte and coworkers developed a novel formulation of lipoplexes via electrostatic non-covalent interactions of folate (FA) to 1-palmitoyl-2-oleoyl-sn-glycero-3-ethylphosphocholine (EPOPC)/cholesterol liposomes composed of various lipid/DNA ratios. They investigated the potential of the biological action in different cell lines, and they found that the FA-lipoplexes had highly improved transfection efficiency in both cell lines and decreased the tumor growth in an animal model of oral cancer [62]. Furthermore, Cardarelli et al. prepared two different lipoplex formulations to explore the efficiency of intracellular delivery of DNA. The first lipoplex formulation was formed by DOTAP and schizophrenic helper lipid dioleoylphosphocholine (DOPC), while the second one was prepared by the cationic lipid 3β -[N-(N.N-dimethylaminoethane)-carbamoyl] cholesterol (DC-Chol) and the schizophrenic lipid dioleoylphosphatidylethanolamine (DOPE). They utilized a combination of pharmacological and imaging approaches, and they concluded that both DOTAP-DOPC/DNA and DC-Chol-DOPE/DNA lipoplexes are taken up in Chinese hamster ovary living cells, mainly via fluid-phase micropinocytosis. The obtained results demonstrate that lipoplex micropinocytosis is a cholesterol-responsive uptake process. Also, the exploration of the intracellular fate of these lipoplexes was accomplished, and it was found that low efficacy DOTAP-DOPC/DNA lipoplexes are highly degraded in the lysosomes, in contrast to DC-Chol-DOPE/DNA lipoplexes that successfully escape the endosome pathway [63]. In another important example, a group of formulation scientists utilized O-(2R-1,2-di-O-(1'Z-octadecenyl)-glycerol)-3-N-(bis-2-aminoethyl)-carbamate (BCAT) to construct targeted cationic lipoplexes with mannose-poly(ethylene glycol, MW3000)-1,2distearoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine (Mannose-PEG3000-DSPE) and





DOPE for effective delivery of gWIZ GFP plasmid DNA into dendritic cells (DCs) [64]. The structure of the system is visualized in Fig. 1. The transfection performance presented by Mannose-PEG₃₀₀₀-DSPE (10%), BCAT (60%), and DOPE (30%) demonstrates that the most productive delivery into DCs takes place by the synergistic interaction between mannose targeting and acid-labile fusogenic BCAT/DOPE formulations. These outstanding results suggest that these cationic lipoplexes could be potential candidates for gene delivery vectors to DCs [64].

Xu et al. reported the preparation of lipoplexes containing the ideal lipid composition with different conjugates of the folate ligand included in or kept out from the cholesterol component. Using a xenograft tumor model, it was able to evaluate the influence of locating the ligand within the cholesterol segment. The acquired results of the lipoplexes containing the ligand within the cholesterol component revealed a considerably higher luciferase expression and plasmid accumulation in tumors, in comparison to lipoplexes in which the locating ligand was kept out of the cholesterol component. These important data indicate that the environment of the ligand can influence gene delivery to tumors [65]. Wojcicki et al. designed a lipoplex system containing hyaluronic acid (HA) and the lipid DOPE. Subsequently, HA-DOPE has complexed with DNA at different lipid/DNA ratios, where the most efficient formulation of them was the 10%w/w HA-DOPE including lipid/DNA ratio of 2. The transfection efficacy was defined on the CD44-expressing A549 cells via flow cytometry. The desired HA-DOPE rate leads to the creation of the most effective formulation for transfection and increases significantly the GFP expression. Also, a slow transfection of these lipoplexes was presented when a higher level of GFP was achieved after 6 h of incubation. The acquired data indicate the strong ability of DNA targeting via the CD44 receptor utilizing HA as a ligand [66]. Hattori and coworkers reported a promising approach to treating blood lipoplex aggregation in the context of systematic gene delivery work. Specifically, they focused on the coating of liposomes based on DOTAP and Chol, with a series of anionic polymers such as HA, chondroitin sulfate (CS), and poly-L-glutamic acid (PLE), which obstruct accumulation in the lung and enhanced DNA expression in tumor via inhibition of the lipoplex interactions with erythrocytes. The dimensions of HA, CS, and PLEcoated lipoplexes were ca. 200 nm. CS and PLE-coated lipoplexes did not exhibit aggregation after mixing with erythrocytes, while the HA-coated lipoplexes revealed aggregation. Furthermore, CS and PLE-coated lipoplexes did not reveal high gene expression levels in the lung and mainly accumulated in the liver. Their results for CS and PLE-coated lipoplexes determined that these anionic polymers-coated lipoplexes are exceptional tools for effective and secure gene delivery [67].

An interesting work was reported by He and coworkers. They utilized a folate receptor α (FR α)-targeted lipoplex which then was complexed with short hairpin RNA (shRNA) targeting claudin3 (CLDN3) gene forming a folate-modified lipoplex (F-P-LP/CLDN3) to investigate the pharmaceutical properties of the complex. Afterward, the antitumor study of F-P-LP/CLDN3 was carried out in an in vivo model of ovarian cancer. In vivo antitumor experiments presented benign differentiation of tumor and managed to achieve about 90% tumor growth inhibition.

Considering these lipoplexes, it is observed that they are an ideal formulation for ovarian cancer therapy [68].

Additionally, Puras et al. developed a novel niosome system based on the 2,3-di(tetradecyloxy)propan-1-amine cationic lipid in combination with squalene and a nonionic surfactant, namely, polysorbate 80, to investigate the transfection efficiency in rat retinas. These new niosomes, acquired by the solvent emulsificationevaporation procedure, were mixed with pCMSEFGP plasmid to form lipoplexes. In vitro experiments were carried out to determine transfection efficacy and viability in HEK-293 and ARPE-19 cells. The results displayed the successful transfection of HEK-293 and especially of ARPE-19 cells, without affecting the viability. Furthermore, the lipoplexes entered mainly retina cells by clathrin-mediated endocytosis, whereas HEK-293 cells exhibited an important caveolae-dependent entry. This novel niosome formulation leads to a promising process to deliver genetic material into the retina for the treatment of inherited retinal illness [69]. Naicker et al. explored the effect of PEGylation degree in terms of physicochemical properties, cytotoxicity, and transfection efficiency of lipoplexes including cationic liposomes. These lipoplexes contained the cytofectin 3β-[N-(N'-, N'-dimethylaminopropane)-carbamoyl] cholesterol (Chol-T), helper lipid (DOPE), asialoglycoprotein receptor (ASGP-R) targeting the cholesteryl-β-Dgalactopyranoside (Chol-B-Gal) ligand, and plasmid DNA in ASGP-R-negative (HEK293) and receptor-positive (HepG2) human cell lines. The results presented important advantages of PEGylated lipoplexes in comparison to non-PEGylated lipoplexes such as well-defined and colloidally stable nanoparticles. Moreover, the transgene efficacy raised by 63% and 77% when HepG2 was encountered by the 2 and 5mole% PEGylated lipoplexes, respectively, in comparison to non-PEGylated lipoplexes. In the case of Chol-T Chol-β-Gal 5% PEG, lipoplexes recorded an achievement of 164% augmentation in transfection activity in the ASGP-R-positive cell line (HepG2) in contrast to HEK293(ASGP-R negative) [70]. Huang's team developed a series of cyclen-based cationic lipids with histidine-containing ester groups or amide bonds in the backbone for gene delivery. The preparation of cationic liposomes was done by mixing the lipids and the neutral lipid DOPE in a proper molar ratio. The synthesized liposomes presented excellent stability and formed lipoplex-encapsulated pDNA into nanoparticles. Cell viability studies based on CCK-8 cells revealed low-level cytotoxicity of these lipoplexes in comparison to the commercial Lipofectamine® 2000. Green fluorescent protein and luciferase experiments were performed to explore the in vitro transfection efficacy of these lipoplexes. The experimental data presented that the structures of the hydrophobic chain and the linking bond influenced notably the transfection efficiency. Also, the imidazole group is indicated to have an important role in the transfection by such a type of lipid. In summarizing, these data recommend that the cyclen-imidazole cationic lipids could be a promising nonviral gene delivery vector [71].

Luo et al. reported an FR α -targeted lipoplex loading plasmid interleukin-12 (PIL12) forming a folate-modified lipoplex (F-PLP/PIL12). In vivo studies were performed, such as an in vivo model of CT26 colon cancer to explore the antitumor effect of these lipoplexes. F-PLP/PIL12 could prevent about 56.6% tumor growth,

and also IL12 expression rise in the F-PLP/PIL12 group, while at the same time, FRα expression was downregulated. Furthermore, toxicity studies of F-PLP/PIL12 indicated no toxicity in the mice. Therefore, the F-PLP/PIL12 could be a promising formulation for clinical colon cancer immunogenic therapy [72]. Zheng's team synthesized two amino acid-based cationic lipids, which included an α -tocopherol moiety and a biocompatible amino acid head group (histidine or lysine) linked by a biodegradable disulfide and carbamate bond. These lipoplexes were evaluated in cell culture experiments as nonviral DNA delivery vehicles. DNA and cationic liposomes formed lipoplexes which present low cytotoxicity and comparable transfection efficacy compared with the commercially available Lipofectamine 2000. Under physiological conditions, especially in the presence of 10% serum, the transfection efficacy of the cationic lipid based in histidine was 4.3 times higher than that of branched polyethylamine. The acquired results indicate that the amino acid-based lipids are capable of a safe and efficient gene delivery [73]. Cardarelli et al. constructed a Lipofectamine/DNA lipoplex to evaluate the intracellular trafficking mechanism of them in live cells. They discovered that Lipofectamine (LFN), in comparison with alternative formulations, could effectively avoid intracellular transport along microtubules and the following encapsulation and degradation of the payload within acidic lysosomal components. This observation is accomplished by following the random Brownian motion of LFN-including vesicles into the cytoplasm (Fig. 2). Also, they indicate that Brownian diffusion is an effective process for LFN/DNA lipoplexes to avoid metabolic degradation, thus resulting in optimal transfection. Based on their results, it would be possible to developed new generations of more optimized nonviral, lipid-based, gene delivery vectors [74].

Another important work was reported by Rak et al. They utilized a set of cationic polyprenyl derivatives (trimethylpolyprenylammonium iodides (PTAI)) as part of effective DNA vectors. Optimization experiments were accomplished for PTAI combined with lipid DOPE on DU145 human prostate cancer cell lines. The acquired data present that the lipofection action of PTAI enhances transfection efficiency of pDNA complexes in negatively charged lipoplexes into cells with no important side effects on cell physiology and incidence of eukaryotic cell proliferation. Considering these results, the PTAI-based lipoplexes could be promising candidates for gene delivery to eukaryotic cells [75].

Another interesting study was the construction of the DNA-liposome complex (lipoplex) by Rasoulianboroujeni et al. This work refers to cationic liposomes and their modified preparation process utilizing the dry lipid film method, including lyophilization, for DNA delivery applications. Using a particle size instrument, it was possible to determine the dimensions of liposomes before and after lyophilization and of course the mean particle size of DNA-lipoplexes. Transfection assays were accomplished by using human embryonic kidney 293 (HEK-293) cell lines. Overall, the acquired data indicated that the DNA expression of these lipoplexes is almost equal to the Lipofectamine[®] 2000. Furthermore, the acquired cellular protein of the developed lipoplexes was at higher levels than in Lipofectamine[®] 2000 based on studies [76]. Mohammed-Saeid et al. developed a novel cyclic arginyl-glycyl-aspartic acid (cRGD)-modified gemini surfactant-based lipoplexes for use and



Fig. 2 (a) Schematic evaluation of a single particle track from a set of confocal images acquired within 300 s, with a time lapse $\Delta t = 1$ s. Representative trajectories of complexes in not treated Chinese hamster ovarian (CHO) cells: (b) Lipofectamine/DNA; (c) DOTAP/DOPC/DNA (DD/DNA). Representative trajectories of complexes in nocodazole (NCZ)-treated CHO cells: (d) Lipofectamine/DNA and (e) DD/DNA. Diffusion (red) and flow motion (blue) segments are shown. Relative populations of the acquired tracks for Lipofectamine and DD in not treated (f) and NCZ-treated (g) CHO cells. (h) Mean square displacement (MSD) analysis of two representative tracks. MSD calculation was used for the measurement of the dynamic parameters, i.e., diffusion coefficients and flow speed. (Adapted from Ref. [74])

evaluation in an in vitro human melanoma model (A375) cell line as a different option to conventional chemotherapy. These peptide-modified lipoplexes exhibited an important enhancement in gene transfection action in A375 human melanoma cell lines in contrast to the standard non-targeted formulations, specifically when RGD was chemically coupled to the gemini surfactant (RGD-G). The IFN- γ expression in A375 cells at 48-h posttreatment with lipoplexes is presented in Fig. 3. These results demonstrate the useful action of RGD-modified gemini surfactant-based lipoplexes in melanoma therapy [77].

A colloidal stable lipoplex formulation of single unilamellar vesicles (SUV) containing a PEGylated stearyl amine (pegSA), which maintains the SUV properties after complexation with DNA, was designed for targeted purposes [78]. The pegSA lipoplexes presented a lower N/P ratio (1.5) for BMP-9 gene complexation, suitable for intravenous infusion for delivery to bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells via sinusoidal vessels in the bone marrow. Furthermore, these lipoplexes exhibited low



Fig. 3 (a) IFN- γ expression in A375 cells at 48-h posttreatment with lipoplexes constructed at 1:10 –/+ charge ratio. P, pDNA; G, 12-7 N(GK)-12; L, DOPE; RGD-G, 12-7 N(RGD)-12; RGD, RGD peptide. (Ch) indicates that the lipoplexes were built using chemically conjugated RGD-gemini, and (Ph) indicates a physical co-formulation of free RGD with the non-targeted lipoplexes. IFN- γ level was determined by ELISA. Significant increase (*p < 0.01, one-way ANOVA) in IFN- γ expression was observed when cell treated with RGD chemically conjugated lipoplexes (F2: Ch[P.G.RGD-G.L]) compared to non-modified lipoplexes (F1:[P.G.L]). (b) Cell viability in A375 cells after a 48-h treatment with RGD-modified lipoplex formulations as determined by MTT assay. Cell viability was calculated as % relative to non-transfected cells. Four wells of each formulation were loaded in three different experiments. The results are expressed as mean of the three experiments (n = 3). Bars represent standard deviation. * Indicates significance at p < 0.01 in comparison to standard formulation [P.G.L] (F1). (Adapted from Ref. [77])



Fig. 4 In vitro BMP-9 transfection in C2C12 cells by pegSA lipoplexes. (**a**) Osteogenic differentiation of C2C12 cells by BMP-9 lipoplexes (n = 3), (**b**) in vitro calcium mineralization after transfection by BMP-9 lipoplexes (n = 3) (All images were captured on a Nikon-2000 microscope, Nikon, Japan). (Adapted from Ref. [78])

toxicity to the C2C12 and NIH3T3 cells and erythrocytes. Also, transfection experiments presented an effective gene delivery to C2C12 cells inducing osteogenic differentiation via BMP-9 expression (Fig. 4). Complementary in vivo studies further proved the safety of the constructed lipoplexes [78].

Lipoplexes based on pH-responsive cationic liposomes were also developed by varying molar mass ratios with respect to pDNA utilized [79]. The authors evaluated the lipoplex abilities for in vivo tumor-targeted gene transfection compared to the conventional reagent Lipofectamine® 2000. In vitro hemocompatibility estimation of pDNA lipoplexes presented <8.5% of hemolysis in contrast to the hemolysis by Lipofectamine[®] 2000 which was 15.9%. Cell viability studies exhibited >80% values along with 4.42, 5.18, and 5.00 higher transfection efficacy than Lipofectamine[®] 2000 in MCF-7, HeLa, and HEK-293 cells, respectively. Also, pDNA lipoplexes revealed higher tumor transfection compared with Lipofectamine® 2000, demonstrating outstanding abilities for in vivo gene delivery [79]. Nie et al. by utilizing a flash nanocomplexation controlled procedure mixed the 1,2-dimyrist oyl-rac-glycero-3-methoxy poly(ethylene glycol)-2000(DMG-PEG)/DOTAP liposomes with plasmid DNA and formed lipoplex nanostructures with small sizes (60 nm). DMG-PEG acted as a hydrophilic and neutral layer-coated cationic lipid in the DNA-containing nanoparticles to decrease the barrier of penetration via the mucus. Lipoplexes with a PEG surface showed improvement of transportation in the mucus layer of the GI tract. A repetitive transgene expression was verified, and the expressed insulin was found to retain the blood glucose level for 24 h, presenting repetitive therapeutic properties by multiple doses. The results indicate the fast translation effects of DMG-PEG/DOTAP-DNA nanostructures in type I diabetes through oral delivery [80].

Buck et al. developed a combinatorial process for the synthesis of short-chain aminolipids with various headgroups, containing aliphatic and heterocyclic groups [81]. These lipids in combination with the cationic lipid DOTAP can be used to increase the delivery of DNA. This combination leads to the development of novel lipoplex systems able to complex minicircle DNA and explore the transfection efficiency in human liver-derived cell lines (HuH7). Cytotoxicity studies revealed that the combination of these lipoplexes remarkably mitigated the cytotoxicity and increased the transfection ability in HuH7 cells in vitro, in contrast to common DOTAP/chol lipoplexes. These new lipoplex systems would be a potential candidate to promote effective DNA delivery [81].

Recently, Harrys and coworkers reported an interesting work aimed to investigate the utility of LFN as a lipid-based alternative to positively charged polymers and lentiviral transduction for T-cell gene delivery. The cationic lipid LFN facilitates the formation of a lipoplex containing negatively charged DNA and positively charged liposomes capable of transfecting Jurkat cells. Transfection of Jurkat cells was accompanied with high efficiency by transfecting cells with LFN in X-VIVO15 media. On the other hand, a much lower transfection efficacy was observed in T cells. This observation, made by confocal microscopy, revealed that the lipoplexes did not enter the primary T cells. Pyrin and HIN (PYHIN) DNA sensors which could prompt apoptosis after complexation with cytoplasmic DNA were also recorded at high concentrations in primary T cells. Consequently, transfection of primary T cells seems to be restricted in the process of cellular uptake [82].

5 Polyplexes for Targeted Gene Therapy

As mentioned above, polyplexes are complexes formed by cationic polyelectrolytes and nucleic acids via the development of electrostatic interactions. Polyplexes comprise an alternative, safer, and propitious approach, toward addressing or averting acquired and hereditary diseases since the cationic polymer carriers facilitate the nonviral delivery/distribution of DNA or RNA in diseased tissues [83-86]. Since the breakthrough investigation by Tang and Szoka, who introduced cationic polymers as nonviral carriers for nucleic acids directly to target cells [37, 87], fundamental advancements involving design approaches, preparation, and exploration of polyplexes by numerous scientific groups have been added to the constantly increasing field of targeted gene therapy. New-generation vectors based on synthetically and physicochemically evolved cationic polymer classes have overcome several barriers concerning polyplex detection by the host's immune system, while their dismissal from the organism has been averted [88–90]. The most essential qualities that polyplexes should possess are the decreased cytotoxicity to block unwanted adversary actions in patients and to maintain the functionality of the transfected cells to employ therapeutic efficacy, the obstruction of the nuclease-intervened decomposition prior to approaching target cells, and the evasion of host eviction procedures, such as filtration in the spleen and absorption by collector cells [91].

The fact that DNA undergoes extensive folding and is finally condensed when connected with cationic polymers has been confirmed by numerous investigations [92]. Hitherto, polyplexes of globular, rodlike, and toroid structures have been reported as the outcome of cationic polyelectrolyte complexation with DNA molecules [93–95], poly(amidoamine) (PAA) [96], poly(dimethylamino ethyl methacrylate) (PDMAEMA) [97], and poly{N-[N-(2-aminoethyl)-2-aminoethyl]aspartamide} [PAsp(DET)] [98] being some typical examples of positively charged polyelectrolytes. Nevertheless, polyplexes tend to aggregate when the complexation process occurs at charge stoichiometric conditions [88]. Incorporation of a neutral hydrophilic block such as poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) to a cationic block toward the preparation of block copolymers can inhibit further aggregation and permits the compaction of a DNA molecule inside a polyplex nanostructure protected by a PEG corona (Fig. 5) [94].

A detailed study regarding the effect of PEG functionalization of polymeric carriers on the efficient distribution of gene material to target cells was presented by Clima and her collaborators [99]. They created a collection of vectors consisting of the hydrophobic component PEGylated squalene SQ-PEG-NH₂, namely, poly-(ethyleneglycol)-bis(3-aminopropyl)) (NH₂-PEG-NH₂) of different molecular weight (Mn 1500, 2000, and 3000 Da), and branched polyethyleneimine (bPEI) of low molecular weight (Mn 800 Da). The concept behind the creation of the nonviral vector collection was to alter the composition of the vectors by slowly increasing both the H₂N-PEG-NH₂ ratio and the molecular weight of H₂N-PEG-NH₂ (from 1500 Da to 3000 Da). TEM and DLS techniques showed that an increase in molecular weight of H₂N-PEG-NH₂ induced the formation of structures of smaller dimensions due to steric interactions among PEG clocks and the scaffolding components (Fig. 6). Additionally, it was determined that increasing the molecular weight of H₂N-PEG-NH₂ to 3000 Da in the carrier composition pDNA-binding capability was becoming more fragile, resulting in the formation of larger polyplexes, ascribed to the shaping of a protective veil over the bPEI800 units triggered by PEG units. The group also performed biological evaluation studies on HeLa cell culture to determine transfection efficacy and cytotoxicity parameters of the aforementioned nonviral vectors. All examined samples exhibited transfection efficacy higher at an N/P ratio equal to 100 than at an N/P ratio equal to 50. The chain length of H₂N-PEG-NH₂ exhibited an important effect on both the cytotoxicity and transfection efficacy. Finally, the group concluded that the presence of H₂N-PEG-NH₂ component with comparatively high molecular weight as part of the polymeric vector contributed at the enhanced biocompatibility of the latter, yet reduced transfection efficiency of the cells.

Haladjova et al. studied the physicochemical properties of DNA carriers based on novel poly(vinyl benzyl trimethylammonium chloride) (PVBTMAC) homopolymers and block copolymers [100]. The investigations involved the utilization of two types of linear DNA in terms of chain length. The outcome of the complexation process between the homopolymers and block copolymers with the DNAs was determined by factors such as the length of a cationic block, total polymer composition and architecture, N/P ratio, and salt concentration, which were expected to



Fig. 5 Transmission electron microscopy pictures of poly-L-lysine/pDNA complexes at 1/2 charge ratio 4:1. Toroid "in a net," size of 200 nm formed by unpegylated third-generation dendrimer (a). Aggregate of unpegylated linear PLL 20 kDa, about 500 nm in size (b). A perfect complex of unpegylated third-generation dendrimer and plasmid DNA (c). The size is about 200 nm. Twisted complex formed by pegylated fifth-generation dendrimer (d) l250 nm size. General picture of usual forms of rods and toroids with grafted PLL (d); linear PLL showed similar forms. The size of rods is about 150–250 nm and toroids about 100 nm. (Adapted from Ref. [94])



Fig. 6 Schematic representation for the formation of vectors NV1–NV30 and polyplexes. (Adapted from Ref. [99])

affect the structure, stability, and efficacy of the formed polyplexes. The group ascertained that the presence of POEGMA groups provided stabilizing and shielding functionality that eventually prevented aggregation and precipitation and assured colloidal stability to the polyplexes. In fact, precipitation phenomena were monitored only in the case of complexation of the shorter DNA with the shorter PVBTMA homopolymer (20 K), as the absence of POEGMA block allowed the polyplexes to aggregate by forming structures of high dimensions at a specific solution ionic strength. Moreover, they established PVBTMAC as a very promising gene vector as they discovered that the high content of charged segments and the average hydrophobicity contributed to compressing DNA dimensions. Specifically, they declared that as long as the molecular weight of the polyelectrolyte block increased, it acted more efficiently in shrinking DNA regardless of the molar mass and secondary structure of the nucleic acid.

Another important contribution to the field was reported by Tan and coworkers [101]. The group compared the efficacy of the poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (PDMAEMA) homopolymer and poly(ethylene glycol)-block-poly(2-(dimethylamino) ethyl methacrylate) (PEG-b-PDMAEMA) double hydrophilic diblock copolymer pair along with poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)block-poly(n-butyl methacrylate) (PDMAEMA-b-PnBMA) amphiphilic diblock copolymer poly(ethylene glycol)-block-poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl and methacrylate)-block-poly(n-butyl methacrylate) amphiphilic triblock terpolymer pair, as plasmid DNA (pDNA) carriers. Upon complexation with pDNA, PDMAEMA and PEG-b-PDMAEMA formed polyplexes, while PDMAEMA-b-PnBMA and PEG-b-PDMAEMA-b-PnBMA micelleplexes. The polyplexes were aggregates of high mass and size in the case of PDMAEMA and of globular morphology in the case of PEG-b-PDMAEMA. In both cases, pDNA was compressed in the core of the nanostructure. On the contrary, micelleplexes formed beads-on-astring morphologies with pDNA chains surrounding and connecting with multitudinous micelles. The results of the study demonstrated that even though both kinds of complexes exhibited similar cytotoxicity, micelleplexes outperformed polyplexes regarding transfection efficacy. Indeed, the micelleplexes presented four times greater transfection efficiency than the polyplexes. The fact is correlated to multiple aspects of the nanosystems. First, the micelleplexes seem to be incorporated more efficiently. Moreover, the introduction of a greater number of amine segments to each micelleplex might help endosomal getaway. More significantly, the "beads on a string" morphology of the micelleplexes imitate the way the cells enclose DNA all over histones in chromatin and preserve the endogenous geometry of helix B of DNA chains. The preservation of DNA geometry is essential since it prompts more beneficial protein expression relative to that where DNA is located within polyplexes, in complexed and compacted conformation, and with its B-form considerably modified.

Equally interesting is the case of the double DNA delivery ensemble, nanoparticlein-microsphere (NIM) toward DNA vaccine formulations, proposed by Lu and his group [102]. They designed and developed a hybrid system (NIM) that would combine the features of nano-dimensional polyplexes along with the continuous release microsphere concept for DNA vaccine preparations. Specifically, they synthesized polyethylene glycol-graft-polyethyleneimine (PEG-g-PEI) copolymers that acted as DNA vectors. In the next step, lyophilization of DNA along with PEG-g-PEI occurred to condense DNA into a nanostructure for DNA micronization. The resulted polyplexes were formulated into NIMs by following the solid-in-oil-inwater (S/O/W) emulsion protocol to encapsulate DNA polyplexes. In this case, PEG contributed to the colloidal stability of the hybrid system and to maintain the solubility of the polyplexes in a nonaqueous environment. The authors stated that by implementing this strategy, the DNA vaccine could be shielded by increased homogenization and by avoiding the water-oil interface that would trigger DNA denaturation. NIMs comprise a novel, beneficial technology for gene distribution to phagocytic cells that would speed up the intracellular release of DNA vaccine. Further investigations proved that this particular DNA vaccine ensemble presents the ability to provoke immune responses even at low DNA doses in big animals. Therefore, this type of vaccine technology offers great potential for application in humans to treat life-threatening diseases.

Similarly, Soares et al. proposed a novel approach to developing vaccine formulations [103]. They introduced nonviral vectors consisting of poly(β -amino ester) (P β AE) and poly[2-(dimethylamino)ethylmethacrylate] (PDMAEMA) polymers to address low transfection efficiency and immune endurance, parameters that create obstacles to the effectiveness of DNA vaccine technology. The group via a series of methods, such as size measurements, gel retardation studies, cell viability assays, transfection experiments, blood compatibility investigations, etc., established that pDMA/PDMAEMA/P β AE polyplexes can be adjusted to acquire a small size by increasing the pDNA ratios and are eligible for utilization in mice vaccination investigations. Subsequently, they accomplished to include two types of β -glucan in vaccine formulations to finally collect polyplexes of ameliorated transfection efficiency in RAW 267.4 macrophages. The conducted experiments revealed that the cytotoxicity and the hemocompatibility are strongly influenced by the dose rate. Thus, a secure operating set was arranged. Mice vaccination investigations through the subcutaneous route were not successful as originally anticipated producing a 40% HBsAg seroconversion, unaffected by the β -glucan presence.

Other works involving the formation of polyplexes for nonviral gene delivery include that of Faria and coworkers [104]. Hitherto, conventional delivery vehicles that present serious limitations such as restricted lifetime in the patient body and undesirable side effects are the ones mostly used in combating most cancer cases. The group conducted studies that combine drug and gene delivery strategies. Specifically, they incorporated the anticancer drug methotrexate (MTX) into the polyplexes that resulted from the complexation of polyethyleneimine (PEI) with p35 encoding pDNA. The polymeric vehicles, apart from being capable of encapsulating MTX, acquire a plethora of advantages such as size, structure, surface charge, and cargo complexation for intracellular transportation. The MTX cancer cell-targeting quality tested over folate receptors has been established and produces proof for receptor-intervened endocytosis. Confocal microscopy studies established the integration of vectors into cells and pDNA access in the nucleus, along with the regulation of the cell transfection efficacy with the aim of ameliorating protein expression rates.

Another group that has dealt among others with the formation of DNA polyplexes is that of Valente. In one particular case, they studied the complexation ability of chitosan (CH) or polyethyleneimine (PEI) with different lengths of pDNA [105]. ζ -Potential and encapsulation efficacy experiments confirmed the hypothesis of synthesizing cationic polymeric vehicles, able to load DNA in dependence on the ratio of both components. Cell viability assays were conducted in cases of CH/ pDNA at N/P = 0.75 and PEI/pDNA at N/P = 100, where the encapsulation efficiency, zeta potential, and size values were evaluated as the most suitable. Cytotoxicity evaluation demonstrated that CH/pDNA polyplexes were biocompatible, but PEI/p53-pDNA polyplexes presented exiguous cytotoxicity in healthy cells which could prevent their future employment as therapeutic agents. The results obtained by transfection assays showed that all the studied polyplexes can transfect the cell lines utilized (Fig. 7). However, higher transfection rates were monitored in the case of complexation with the smaller DNA. In the next step, the group investigated the possibility of P53 protein expression via employing the Hela cancer cell line. P53 rates increased up to 54.2% and 32% when chitosan and PEI polymers, respectively, acted as vectors. A direct comparison between the two types of polymers based on experimental conditions and the obtained results defined chitosan/ pDNA polyplexes at N/P = 7.5 as less cytotoxic, more productive regarding cell transfection, and more effective triggering agents toward protein expression. To sum up, chitosan/pDNA polyplexes are more eligible to pDNA delivery approaches relative to PEI/pDNA polyplexes.

Sentoukas et al. described the complexation process of (2-[dimethylamino]ethyl methacrylate)-b-poly(hydroxypropyl methacrylate) (PDMAEMA-b-PHPMA) dual-responsive block copolymers, in terms of pH and temperature, and their quaternized derivatives QPDMAEMA-b-PHPMA with short, 113-base DNA [106].



Fig. 7 Evaluation of p53 protein expression following administration of p53-pDNA polyplexes of CH and PEI in HeLa cervix carcinoma. Data are represented as mean \pm S.D., n = 2. (Adapted from [105])

Studies have shown that complexation with a block copolymer of smaller length resulted in well-defined polyplexes only at N/P = 1, while the one with the longer chain length formed well-structured polyplexes at all N/P ratios. However, salt addition induced the formation of aggregates of large dimensions due to the occurrence of charge screening effects that eventually triggered a decrease in the electrostatic interactions between the positive charges of the block copolymer and DNA. The occurrence of stronger interactions between DNA molecules and the PDMAEMA segment compared with the quaternized one was determined by optical absorption studies. Fluorescence quenching studies demonstrated that the block copolymer interacts efficiently with DNA, suggesting a distinctive inner association of the preorganized copolymer nanoparticles, regardless of the low ionization degree of the PDMAEMA block. Surface charge measurements indicated that the most suitable N/P ratio is equal to 1, producing polyplexes under the highest complexation with DNA. Finally, the authors suggested that for all cases of polymers used, the most possible scenario about the location of the DNA is on the surface of the resulted complexes, because the cationic segments, interacting with DNA, should also be sited on the surface of the preorganized polymer aggregates.

Along the same lines, Chroni et al. proposed an innovative multirole nanosystem that entailed the cationic poly[oligo(ethylene glycol) methacrylate]-b-poly[(vinyl benzyl trimethylammonium chloride)] (POEGMA-b-PVBTMAC) diblock copolymer, combined with hydrophilic negatively charged magnetic nanoparticles (MNPs), and its subsequent complexation with linear DNA, comprised of 113 base pairs [107]. The preassembled nanostructures were spherical. The design and investigation of the novel triple-functional DNA delivery system were based on the development and subsequent monitoring of the electrostatic interactions between the positively charged PVBTMAC segments and the negatively charged magnetic nanoparticles and DNA phosphate groups. Parameters such as solution

concentration, solvent, and ionic strength strongly affected both the self-assembly behavior of the diblock copolymer and the co-assembly of DNA and cationic block copolymer with the magnetic nanoparticles. DLS measurements showed the formation of magnetopolyplexes resulting from the complexation of the hybrid MNPs/ copolymer aggregates along with the short DNA molecule. The obtained magnetopolyplexes presented a hydrodynamic radius equal to 283 nm at N/P = 4. Physicochemical investigations revealed that surface charge, size, mass, and complexation ability between the hybrid MNPs/copolymer aggregates and DNA were regulated by the N/P ratio. The group observed the formation of magnetopolyplexes of lower mass as the salt concentration increased, while the size was relatively constant. Analysis of the images obtained by cryo-TEM disclosed an important inclination toward aggregation phenomena of the NMPs/copolymer structures upon interaction with the DNA molecules. The observed behavior is assigned to the accretion of the DNA molecules on the surface of the hybrid NMPs/copolymer complexes. The magnetic properties of the MNPs were preserved after the complexation process with DNA, prompting the multifunctional MNP/polyelectrolyte copolymer/DNA system eligible for therapeutics and bioimaging applications.

Another noteworthy study was reported by Rumschöttel et al. [108]. The group explored polyplexes formed between DNA extracted from salmon tastes along with either hyperbranched poly(ethyleneimines) (PEIs) of molecular weights equal to 5000 g/mol and 25,000 g/mol or modified PEI (5000 g/mol) with maltose segments (PEI-Mal), according to molar N/P ratio adaptation by implementing DLS, surface charge, DSC, STEM, and cryo-SEM techniques. Particularly, polyplexes derived from hyperbranched PEI and DNA exhibit dissimilar tendencies, depending on the N/P ratio. Polyplexes of small dimensions (ca. 80 nm) were observed when DNA content was higher relative to that of the polymer. Those polyplexes were formed by relaxed stacked DNA network regions, linked with DNA strands. However, when cationic PEI content was in excess, every DNA molecule was located inside the cationic polyplex. At the specific N/P ratio equal to 8, the majority of DNA molecules are placed in the core of spherical configurated polyplexes, encircled by PEI chains. At an extremely high excess of PEI (ca. N/P = 40), polyplexes of onion-like configuration and 200 nm dimension are detected. Therefore, the morphology of the resulted polyplexes is tremendously affected by the N/P ratio. Moreover, the authors discovered a deviation at the melting point of DNA from 88 °C to 86 °C attributed to the strong electrostatic interactions developed between DNA and PEI. In the case of interaction of the less toxic PEI-MaI with DNA, polyplexes of positive charges were detected at lower N/P ratios. Moreover, the participation of PEI-Mal instead of unmodified PEI forges larger aggregates a tendency ascribed to the occurrence of more hydrogen bonds. According to DSC studies, solely on the occasion of a high quantity of PEI-Mal at N/P ratio above 40, dense polyplexes characterized by two melting points are detected. Relatively to polyplexes obtained as the result of the interaction between the unmodified PEI and DNA, the ones derived by PEI-Mal and DNA are of spherical morphology and dimensions of 100-250 nm. The latter exhibited enhanced stability, attributable to the combination of electrostatic and H-bonding interactions.

6 Conclusions

In this chapter, we presented the current technology and the applications of lipoplexes and polyplexes in the field of targeted gene delivery. These nanosystems are very useful for the delivery of nucleic acids for the treatment of several diseases like cancer. We also gave special attention to the mechanisms by which lipoplexes and polyplexes are used for the delivery and the release of the complexed nucleic acids. The physicochemical characteristics of nucleic acid complexes were discussed, in some detail. Several examples from the recent literature were analyzed. Current research which has already utilized several types of lipo- or polyplexes to target a plethora of molecular and cellular mechanisms has been presented. The research outcomes show that both of these cationic carriers open new horizons for the fast clinical translation of nanomedicines with added value for the treatment of several diseases.

References

- Salim L, Islam G, Desaulniers JP. Targeted delivery and enhanced gene-silencing activity of centrally modified folic acid-siRNA conjugates. Nucleic Acids Res. 2020;48(1):75–85.
- Shim G, Kim D, Le QV, Park GT, Kwon T, Oh YK. Nonviral delivery systems for cancer gene therapy: strategies and challenges. Curr Gene Ther. 2018;18(1):3–20.
- Hsu CY, Uludağ H. Nucleic-acid based gene therapeutics: delivery challenges and modular design of nonviral gene carriers and expression cassettes to overcome intracellular barriers for sustained targeted expression. J Drug Target. 2012;20(4):301–28.
- 4. Mellis D, Caporali A. MicroRNA-based therapeutics in cardiovascular disease: screening and delivery to the target. Biochem Soc Trans. 2018;46(1):11–21.
- 5. Yao J, Fan Y, Li Y, Huang L. Strategies on the nuclear-targeted delivery of genes. J Drug Target. 2013;21(10):926–39.
- Oliveira AV, Rosa da Costa AM, Silva GA. Non-viral strategies for ocular gene delivery. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl. 2017;77:1275–89.
- 7. Pahle J, Walther W. Vectors and strategies for nonviral cancer gene therapy. Expert Opin Biol Ther. 2016;16(4):443–61.
- Keles E, Song Y, Du D, Dong WJ, Lin Y. Recent progress in nanomaterials for gene delivery applications. Biomater Sci. 2016;4(9):1291–309.
- Zhou Z, Liu X, Zhu D, Wang Y, Zhang Z, Zhou X, Qiu N, Chen X, Shen Y. Nonviral cancer gene therapy: delivery cascade and vector nanoproperty integration. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;115:115–54.
- Vaughan HJ, Green JJ. Recent advances in gene therapy for cancer theranostics. Curr Opin Biomed Eng. 2021;20:100300.
- Rädler JO, Koltover I, Saldit T, Safinnya CR. Structure of DNA-cationic liposome complexes: DNA intercalation in multilamellar membranes in distinct interhelical packing regimes. Science. 1997;275(5301):810–4.
- 12. Fasbender AJ, Zabner J, Welsh MJ. Optimization of cationic lipid-mediated gene transfer to airway epithelia. Am J Phys. 1995;269(1 Pt 1):L45–51.
- Wasungu L, Hoekstra D. Cationic lipids, lipoplexes and intracellular delivery of genes. J Control Release. 2006;116(2):255–64.

- Liu C, Zhang L, Zhu W, Guo R, Sun H, Chen X, Deng N. Barriers and strategies of cationic liposomes for cancer gene therapy. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2020;18:751–64.
- Sato Y, Nakamura T, Yamda Y, Harashima H. Development of a multifunctional envelopetype nano device and its application to nanomedicine. J Control Release. 2016;244(B):194–204.
- Xu L, Anchordoqut TJ. Cholesterol domains in cationic lipid/DNA complexes improve transfection. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1778;2008:2177–81.
- 17. Hirsch-Lerener D, Zhang M, Eliyahu H, Ferrari ME, Wheeler CJ, Barenholz Y. Effect of helper lipid on lipoplex electrostatics. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1714;2005:71–84.
- Zhao DD, Watarai S, Lee JT, Kouchi S, Ohmori H, Yauda T. Gene transfection by cationic liposomes: comparison of the transfection efficiency of liposomes prepared from various positively charge lipids. Acta Med Okayama. 1997;51(3):149–54.
- Ramezani M, Khoshhamdam M, Dehshahri A, Malaekeh-Nikouei B. The influence of size, lipid composition and bileyr fluidity of cationic liposomes on the transfection efficiency of nanolipoplexes. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2009;72(1):1–5.
- Koynova R. Analysis of lipoplex structure and lipid phase changes. Methods Mol Biol. 2010;606:399–423.
- Koynova R, Wang L, Tarahovsky Y, MacDonald RC. Lipid phase control of DNA delivery. Bioconjug Chem. 2005;16(6):1335–9.
- Congiu A, Pozzi D, Esposito C, Castellano C, Mossa G. Correlation between structure and transfection efficiency: a study of DC-Chol—DOPE/DNA complexes. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2004;36(1):43–8.
- 23. Ma B, Zhang S, Jiang H, Zhao B, Hongtao LV. Lipoplex morphologies and their influences on transfection efficiency in gene delivery. J Control Release. 2007;123(3):184–94.
- Maitani Y, Igarashi S, Sato M, Hattor Y. Cationic liposome (DC-chol/DOPE=1:2) and a modified ethanol injection method to prepare liposomes, increased gene expression. Int J Pharm. 2007;342(1–2):33–9.
- Maitani Y. Lipoplex formation using liposomes prepared by ethanol injection. Method Mol Biol. 2010;605:393–403.
- 26. Esposito C, Generosi J, Mossa G, Masotti A, Castellano AC. The analysis of serum effects on structure, size and toxicity of DDA-DOPE and DC-chol-DOPE lipoplexes contributes to explain different transfection efficiency. Colloids Suf B Bionterfaces. 2006;53(2):187–92.
- Muñoz-Ubeda M, Rodríguez-Pulido A, Nogales A, Martín-Molina A, Aicart E, Junquera E. Effect of lipid composition and theoretical phase diagrams of DC-chol/DOPE-DNA lipoplexes. Biomacromolecules. 2010;11(12):3332–40.
- Rodríguez-Pulido A, Ortega F, Llorca O, Aicart E, Junquera E. A physicochemical characterization of the interaction between DC-Chol/DOPE cationic liposomes and DNA. J Phys Chem B. 2008;112(39):12555–65.
- Meyer O, Kirpotin D, Hong K, Sternberg B, Park JW, Woodle MC. Cationic liposomes coated with polyethylene glycol as carriers for oligonucleotides. J Biol Chem. 1998;273:15621–7.
- 30. Shi J, Yan WW, Qi XR, Maitani Y, Nagai T. Characteristics and biodistribution of soybean sterylglucoside and polyethylene glycol-modified cationic liposomes and their complexes with antisense oligodeoxynucleotide. Drug Deliv. 2005;12(6):349–56.
- 31. Shi F, Wasungu L, Nomden A, Stuart MC, Polushkin E, Engberts JB, Hoekstra D. Interference of poly(ethylene glycol)-lipid analogues with cationic-lipid-mediated delivery of oligonucleotides; role of lipid exchangeability and non-lamellar transitions. Biochem J. 2002;366:333–41.
- 32. Masotti A, Mossa G, Cametti C, Ortaggi G, Bianco A, Grosso ND, Malizia D, Esposito C. Comparison of different commercially available cationic liposome-DNA lipoplexes: parameters influencing toxicity and transfection efficiency. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2009;68(2):136–44.
- Schroeder A, Levins CG, Cortez C, Langer R, Anderson DG. Lipid-based nanotherapeutics for siRNA delivery. J Intern Med. 2010;267(1):9–21.
- Caracciolo G, Amenitsch H. Cationica liposome/DNA complexes: from structure to interactions with cellular membranes. Eur Biophys. 2012;41(10):815–29.

- Caracciolo G, Marchini C, Pozzi D, Caminiti R, Amenitsch H, Montani M, Amici A. Structural stability against disintegration by anionic lipids rationalizes the efficiency of cationic liposome/DNA complexes. Langmuir. 2007;23(8):4498–508.
- 36. Marchini C, Pozzi D, Montani M, Alfonsi C, Amici A, Candeloro De Sanctis S, Digman MA, Sanchez S, Gratton E, Amenitsch H, Fabbretti A, Gualerzi CO, Caracciolo G. Role of temperature-dependent lipoplex-cell membrane interactions in the efficiency boost of multi-component lipoplexes. Cancer Gene Ther. 2011;18(8):543–52.
- Tang MX, Szoka FC Jr. The influence of polymer structure on the interactions of cationic polymers with DNA and morphology of the resulting complexes. Gene Ther. 1997;4:823–32.
- Strand SP, Danielsen S, Christensen BE, Vårum KM. Influence of chitosan structure on the formation and stability of DNA-chitosan polyelectrolyte complexes. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6(6):3357–66.
- Ikonen M, Murtomäki L, Kontturi K. Controlled complexation of plasmid DNA with cationic polymers: effect of surfactant on the complexation and stability of the complexes. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2008;66(1):77–83.
- Gebhart CL, Kabanov AV. Evaluation of polyplexes as gene transfer agents. J Control Release. 2001;73:401–16.
- Gebhart CL, Sriadibhatla S, Vinogradov S, Lemieux P, Alakhov V, Kabanov AV. Design and formulation of polyplexes based on pluronic-polyethyleneimine conjugates for gene transfer. Bioconjug Chem. 2002;13(5):937–44.
- 42. Zheng M, Zhong Z, Zhou L, Meng F, Peng R, Zhong Z. Poly(ethylene oxide) grafted with short polyethylenimine gives DNA polyplexes with superior colloidal stability, low cytotoxicity, and potent in vitro gene transfection under serum conditions. Biomacromolecules. 2012;13(3):881–8.
- Petersen H, Fechner PM, Martin AL, Kunath K, Stolnik S, Roberts CJ, Fischer D, Davies MC, Kissel T. Polyethylenimine-graft-poly (ethylene glycol) copolymers: influence of copolymer block structure on DNA complexation and biological activities as gene delivery system. Bioconjug Chem. 2002;13:845–54.
- 44. Zhang X, Pan SR, Hu HM, Wu GF, Feng M, Zhang W, Luo X. Poly(ethylene glycol)-blockpolyethylenimine copolymers as carriers for gene delivery: effects of PEG molecular weight and PEGylation degree. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2008;84(3):795–804.
- 45. Brus C, Petersen H, Aigner A, Czubayko F, Kissel T. Physicochemical and biological characterization of polyethylenimine-graft-poly(ethylene glycol) block copolymers as a delivery system for oligonucleotides and ribozymes. Bioconjug Chem. 2004;15(4):677–84.
- Petersen H, Kunath K, Martin AL, Stolnik S, Roberts CJ, Davies MC, Kissel T. Star-shaped poly(ethylene glycol)-block-polyethylenimine copolymers enhance DNA condensation of low molecular weight polyethylenimines. Biomacromolecules. 2002;3(5):926–36.
- 47. Zhang W, Liu J, Tabata Y, Meng J, Xu H. The effect of serum in culture on RNAi efficacy through modulation of polyplexes size. Biomaterials. 2014;35(1):567–77.
- Kazemi Oskuee R, Dabbaghi M, Gholami L, Taheri-Bojd S, Balali-Mood M, Mousavi SH, Malaekeh-Nikouei B. Investigating the influence of polyplex size on toxicity properties of polyethylenimine mediated gene delivery. Life Sci. 2018;197:101–8.
- Tros de Ilarduya C, Sun Y, Düzgüneş N. Gene delivery by lipoplexes and polyplexes. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2010;40(3):159–70.
- Verbaan FJ, Oussoren C, Snel CJ, Crommelin DJA, Hennink WE, Storm G. Steric stabilization of poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)-based polyplexes mediates prolonged circulation and tumor targeting in mice. J Gene Med. 2004;6:64–75.
- Verbaan FJ, Klein Klouwenberg P, van Steenis JH, Snel CJ, Boerman O, Hennink WE, Storm G. Application of poly(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)-based polyplexes for gene transfer into human ovarian carcinoma cells. Int J Pharm. 2005;304(1–2):185–92.
- Oupicky D, Ogris M, Howard KA, Dash PR, Ulbrich K, Seymour LW. Importance of lateral and steric stabilization of polyelectrolyte gene delivery vectors for extended systemic circulation. Mol Ther. 2002;5:463–72.

- 53. Nelson CE, Kintzing JR, Hanna A, Shannon JM, Gupta MK, Duvall CL. Balancing cationic and hydrophobic content of PEGylated siRNA polyplexes enhances endosome escape, stability, blood circulation time, and bioactivity in vivo. ACS Nano. 2013;7:8870–80.
- 54. Werfel TA, Jackson MA, Kavanaugh TE, Kirkbride KC, Miteva M, Giorgio TD, Duvall C. Combinatorial optimization of PEG architecture and hydrophobic content improves ternary siRNA polyplex stability, pharmacokinetics, and potency in vivo. J Control Release. 2017;255:12–26.
- 55. Sarett SM, Werfel TA, Chandra I, Jackson MA, Kavanaugh TE, Hattaway ME, Giorgio TD, Duvall CL. Hydrophobic interactions between polymeric carrier and palmitic acid-conjugated siRNA improve PEGylated polyplex stability and enhance in vivo pharmacokinetics and tumor gene silencing. Biomaterials. 2016;97:122–32.
- 56. Jackson MA, Bedingfield SK, Yu F, Stokan ME, Miles RE, Curvino EJ, Hoogenboezem EN, Bonami RH, Patel SS, Kendall PL, Giorgio TD, Duvall CL. Dual carrier-cargo hydrophobization and charge ratio optimization improve the systemic circulation and safety of zwitterionic nano-polyplexes. Biomaterials. 2019;192:245–59.
- 57. Haladjova E, Rangelov S, Tsvetanov C. Thermoresponsive polyoxazolines as vectors for transfection of nucleic acids. Polymers (Basel). 2020;12(11):2609.
- Suk JS, Xu Q, Kim N, Hanes J, Ensign LM. PEGylation as a strategy for improving nanoparticle-based drug and gene delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;99:28–51.
- 59. Duarte S, Faneca H, de Lima MCP. Non-covalent association of folate to lipoplexes: a promising strategy to improve gene delivery in the presence of serum. J Control Release. 2011;149(3):264–72.
- 60. Buñuales M, Düzgüneş N, Zalba S, Garrido MJ, Tros de ILarduya C. Efficient gene delivery by EGF-lipoplexes in vitro and in vivo. Nanomedicine. 2011;6(1):89–98.
- 61. Srujan M, Chandrashekhar V, Reddy RC, Prabhakar R, Sreedhar B, Chaudhuri A. The influence of the structural orientation of amide linkers on the serum compatibility and lung transfection properties of cationic amphiphiles. Biomaterials. 2011;32(22):5231–40.
- Duarte S, Faneca H, de Lima MCP. Folate-associated lipoplexes mediate efficient gene delivery and potent antitumoral activity in vitro and in vivo. Int J Pharm. 2012;423(2):365–77.
- Cardarelli F, Pozzi D, Bifone A, Marchini C, Caracciolo G. Cholesterol-dependent macropinocytosis and endosomal escape control the transfection efficiency of lipoplexes in CHO living cells. Mol Pharm. 2012;9(2):334–40.
- 64. Kim H-K, Wei H, Kulkarni A, Pogranichniy RM, Thompson DH. Effective targeted gene delivery to dendritic cells via synergetic interaction of mannosylated lipid with DOPE and BCAT. Biomacromolecules. 2012;13(3):636–44.
- Xu L, Betker J, Yin H, Anchordoquy TJ. Ligands located within a cholesterol domain enhance gene delivery to the target tissue. J Control Release. 2012;160(1):57–63.
- Wojcicki AD, Hillaireau H, Nascimento TL, Arpicco S, Taverna M, Ribes S, et al. Hyaluronic acid-bearing lipoplexes: physico-chemical characterization and in vitro targeting of the CD44 receptor. J Control Release. 2012;162(3):545–52.
- 67. Hattori Y, Yamasaku H, Maitani Y. Anionic polymer-coated lipoplex for safe gene delivery into tumor by systemic injection. J Drug Target. 2013;21(7):639–47.
- He Z-Y, Wei X-W, Luo M, Luo S-T, Yang Y, Yu Y-Y, et al. Folate-linked lipoplexes for short hairpin RNA targeting claudin-3 delivery in ovarian cancer xenografts. J Control Release. 2013;172(3):679–89.
- 69. Puras G, Mashal M, Zárate J, Agirre M, Ojeda E, Grijalvo S, et al. A novel cationic niosome formulation for gene delivery to the retina. J Control Release. 2014;174:27–36.
- Naicker K, Ariatti M, Singh M. PEGylated galactosylated cationic liposomes for hepatocytic gene delivery. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2014;122:482–90.
- Huang Z, Liu Y-H, Zhang Y-M, Zhang J, Liu Q, Yu X-Q. Cyclen-based cationic lipids containing a pH-sensitive moiety as gene delivery vectors. Org Biomol Chem. 2015;13(2):620–30.

- Luo M, Liang X, Luo S-T, Wei X-W, Liu T, Ren J, et al. Folate-modified lipoplexes delivering the interleukin-12 gene for targeting colon cancer immunogene therapy. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2015;11(11):2011–23.
- 73. Zheng L-T, Yi W-J, Su R-C, Liu Q, Zhao Z-G. Reducible amino acid based cationic lipids as highly efficient and serum-tolerant gene vectors. ChemPlusChem. 2016;81(1):125.
- 74. Cardarelli F, Digiacomo L, Marchini C, Amici A, Salomone F, Fiume G, et al. The intracellular trafficking mechanism of Lipofectamine-based transfection reagents and its implication for gene delivery. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):1–8.
- 75. Rak M, Ochałek A, Bielecka E, Latasiewicz J, Gawarecka K, Sroka J, et al. Efficient and non-toxic gene delivery by anionic lipoplexes based on polyprenyl ammonium salts and their effects on cell physiology. J Gene Med. 2016;18(11–12):331–42.
- Rasoulianboroujeni M, Kupgan G, Moghadam F, Tahriri M, Boughdachi A, Khoshkenar P, et al. Development of a DNA-liposome complex for gene delivery applications. Mater Sci Eng C. 2017;75:191–7.
- Mohammed-Saeid W, Chitanda J, Al-Dulaymi M, Verrall R, Badea I. Design and evaluation of RGD-modified gemini surfactant-based lipoplexes for targeted gene therapy in melanoma model. Pharm Res. 2017;34(9):1886–96.
- Vhora I, Lalani R, Bhatt P, Patil S, Patel H, Patel V, et al. Colloidally stable small unilamellar stearyl amine lipoplexes for effective BMP-9 gene delivery to stem cells for osteogenic differentiation. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2018;19(8):3550–60.
- Kumar Y, Kuche K, Swami R, Katiyar SS, Chaudhari D, Katare PB, et al. Exploring the potential of novel pH sensitive lipoplexes for tumor targeted gene delivery with reduced toxicity. Int J Pharm. 2020;573:118889.
- 80. Nie T, He Z, Zhu J, Liu L, Chen Y. One-pot synthesis of PEGylated lipoplexes to facilitate mucosal permeation for oral insulin gene delivery. Adv Ther. 2020;3(3):2000016.
- Buck J, Mueller D, Mettal U, Ackermann M, Grisch-Chan HM, Thöny B, et al. Improvement of DNA vector delivery of DOTAP lipoplexes by short-chain aminolipids. ACS Omega. 2020;5(38):24724–32.
- Harris E, Zimmerman D, Warga E, Bamezai A, Elmer J. Nonviral gene delivery to T cells with Lipofectamine LTX. Biotechnol Bioeng. 2021;118(4):1674–87.
- Tros de Ilarduya C, Sun Y, Düzgünes N. Gene delivery by lipolexes and polyplexes. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2010;40(3):159–70.
- Yin H, Kauffman KJ, Anderson DG. Delivery technologies for genome editing. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2017;16(6):387–99.
- Dunbar CE, High KA, Joung JK, Kohn DB, Ozawa K, Sadelain M. Gene therapy comes of age. Science. 2018;359(6372):eaan4672.
- Hajj KA, Whitehead KA. Tools for translation: non-viral materials for therapeutic mRNA delivery. Nat Rev Mater. 2017;2(10):17056.
- Blomfield VA, Wilson RW, Rau DC. Polyelectrolyte effects in DNA condensation by polyamines. Biophys Chem. 1980;11:339–43.
- Osada K. Versatile DNA folding structures organized by cationic block copolymers. Polym J. 2019;51:381–7.
- Takeda KM, Osada K, Tockary TA, Dirisala A, Chen Q, Kataoka K. Poly(ethylene glycol) crowding as critical factor to determine pDNA packaging scheme into polyplex micelles for enhanced gene expression. Biomacromolecules. 2016;18:36–43.
- Lächelt U, Wagner E. Nucleic acid therapeutics using polyplexes: a journey of 50 years (and beyond). Chem Rev. 2015;115(19):11043–78.
- Uchida S, Kataoka K. Design concepts of polyplex micelles for in vivo therapeutic delivery of plasmid DNA and messenger RNA. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2019;107(5):975–90.
- 92. Sergeyev VG, Pyshkina OA, Lezov AV, Mel AB, Ryumtsev EI, Zezin AB. DNA complexed with oppositely charged amphiphile in low-polar organic solvents DNA complexed with oppositely charged amphiphile in low-polar organic solvents. Langmuir. 1999;9(13):4434–40.

- Golan R, Pietrasanta LI, Hsieh W, Hansma HG. DNA toroids: stages in condensation. Biochemistry. 1999;38(42):14069–76.
- 94. Vanderkerken S, Toncheva V, Elomaa M, Mannisto M, Ruponen M, Schacht E. Structure activity relationships of poly (Llysines): effects of pegylation and molecular shape on physicochemical and biological properties in gene delivery. J Control Release. 2002;83(1):169–82.
- Kwoh DY, Co CC, Lollo CP, Jovenal J, Banaszczyk MG, Mullen P. Stabilization of poly-L-lysine/DNA polyplexes for in vivo gene delivery to the liver. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1999;1444(2):171–90.
- Rackstraw BJ, Martin AL, Stolnik S, Roberts CJ, Garnett MC, Davies MC, Tendler SJB. Microscopic investigations into PEG-cationic polymer-induced DNA condensation. Langmuir. 2001;17(11):3185–93.
- Lam JKW, Ma Y, Armes SP, Lewis AL, Baldwin T, Stolnik S. Phosphorylcholine–polycation diblock copolymers as synthetic vectors for gene delivery. J Control Release. 2004;100(2):293–312.
- Chen Q, Osada K, Ishii T, Oba M, Uchida S, Tockary TA, Endo T, Ge Z, Kinoh H, Kano MR, Itaka M, Kataoka K. Homo-catiomer integration into PEGylated polyplex micelle from block-catiomer for systemic anti-angiogenic gene therapy for fibrotic pancreatic tumors. Biomaterials. 2012;33(18):4722–30.
- Clima L, Craciun BD, Gavril G, Pinteala M. Tunable composition of dynamic non-viral vectors over the DNA polyplex formation and nucleic acid transfection. Polymers. 2019;11:1313.
- 100. Haladjova E, Mountrichas G, Pispas S, Rangelov S. Poly(vinyl benzyl trimethylammonium chloride) homo and block copolymers complexation with DNA. J Phys Chem B. 2016;120(9):2586–95.
- 101. Tan Z, Jiang Y, Zhang W, Karls L, Lodges TP, Reineke TM. Polycation architecture and assembly direct successful gene delivery: micelleplexes outperform polyplexes via optimal DNA packaging. J Am Chem Soc. 2019;141(40):15804–17.
- 102. Lu Y, Wu F, Duan W, Mu X, Fang S, Lu N, Kong W. Engineering a "PEG-g-PEI/DNA a nanoparticle-in- PLGA microsphere" hybrid controlled release system to enhance immunogenicity of DNA vaccine. Mater Sci Eng C. 2020;106:110294.
- 103. Soares E, Cordeiro R, Faneca H, Borges O. Polymeric nanoengineered HBSAg DNA vaccine designed in combination with β-glutan. Int J Biol Macromol. 2018;122:930–9.
- 104. Faria R, Sousa Â, Neves AR, Queinoz JA, Costa D. Methotrexate-plasmid DNA polyplexes for cancer therapy: characterization, cancer cell targeting ability and tuned in vitro transfection. J Mol Liq. 2019;292:111–391.
- 105. Valente JEA, Pereira P, Sousa A, Queiroz JA, Sousa E. Effect of plasmid DNA size on chitosan or polyethyleneimine polyplexes formulation. Polymers. 2021;13:793.
- 106. Sentoukas T, Pispas S. Poly(2-[dimethylamino]ethyl methacrylate)-b-poly(hydroxypropyl methacrylate)/DNA polyplexes in aqueous solutions. J Polym Sci. 2020;58(9):1241–52.
- 107. Chroni A, Forys A, Trzebicka B, Alemayehu A, Tyrpecki V, Pispas S. Poly[oligo(ethylene glycol) methacrylate]-b-poly[(vinyl benzyl trimethyl ammonium chloride)] based multifunctional hybrid nanostructures encapsulating magnetic nanoparticles and DNA. Polymers. 2020;12:1283.
- 108. Rumschöttel J, Kosmella S, Prietzel C, Appelhans D, Koetz J. Change in size, morphology and stability of DNA polyplexes with hyperbranched poly(ethyleneimines) containing bulky maltose units. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2016;138:78–85.

Aptamer-Based Targeted Drug Delivery Systems



Rahul Tiwari , Arvind Gulbake , Pramod Kumar , Anamika Sahu Gulbake, Rupa Gupta, Dheeraj Bisht , and Neeraj Kumar Sethiya

1 Introduction

Aptamers are short, chemically synthesized generally single strands of RNA or DNA oligonucleotide having the ability to bind to a specific target [1]. Most aptamers are made up of sequence of nucleic acid, where various nucleotide chains are linked with sugar at 50 and the 30 extremities through phosphodiester bonds [2]. Further, the flexible nature of these nucleotides provides possible interactions with others and the associated surrounding environment [3]. As a result, these molecules can form a variety of structures through combination with or without proteins (Fig. 1). Frequently, these complex structures are composed of several secondary

R. Tiwari · A. S. Gulbake · N. K. Sethiya (🖂)

Faculty of Pharmacy, DIT University, Dehradun, Uttarakhand, India e-mail:neeraj.sethiya@dituniversity.edu.in

A. Gulbake

P. Kumar

R. Gupta

D. Bisht

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_4

Department of Pharmaceutics, National Institute of Pharmaceutical Education & Research (NIPER), Guwahati, Assam, India

Institute of Lung Biology and Disease (ILBD), Helmholtz Zentrum München- German Research Center for Environmental Health, Neuherberg, Germany

Department of Pharmacy, School of Health Sciences, Sushant University, Gurugram, Haryana, India

Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Sir J. C. Bose Technical Campus Bhimtal, Kumaun University, Nainital, Uttarakhand, India



Fig. 1 Aptamer architectures for therapy

structure motifs and formed through Watson-Crick base pair methods [4]. Moreover, sequences of these stems may transform into bulges or loops to get three-dimensional complex structures [5]. Currently, several structural prediction software have been developed that can be utilized to predict exactly the transformation of stems from the primary nucleic acid sequence [6]. However, many times these predictions are not that much of perfect to consider secondary structures as rigid elements. The major reasons are due to the flexible nature of both single-stranded and secondary structure loops, formation and breaking of base pairs, and development of flex at helical regions [7].

The size and ease of synthesis of aptamers make them as a ligand of choice when compared with counterpart antibodies during medical research for targeted delivery [8]. Moreover, high specificity which is critical for functioning, especially to biomarkers of cancer, makes them a highly applicable choice of ligand for drug targeting and delivery system development. Additionally, the high affinity of aptamers can be achieved as similar to antibodies. Moreover, ease of modification and modeling, lower toxicity, higher stability, shorter screening cycles, and immunogenicity are some of the additional features of aptamers over antibodies [9].

Geysen and collaborators in 1984 reported for the first time the use of a novel combinatorial synthesis approach to develop viral protein aptamers of 213 amino acids, which was further tested for their affinity toward antibodies and resulted to have a binding and recognition of each other. At the later stage, similar approaches have been widely explored with peptides and some molecules of chemical origin by others [10].

Bereft of oligonucleotides, peptide-based aptamers, or affirmers are other types of aptamers also included in this group [11]. All aptamers are unique in features with constant at 5' and 3' end regions and having random nucleotide bases in the middle region [12]. The random region of the aptamer is mainly responsible for heterogeneity and is mainly utilized for library formation of the aptamer. SELEX (systematic evolution of ligand by exponential enrichment) is an iterative method, to incubate a library of aptamer followed by a further selection of targets [13].

Aptamers are mainly utilized in nanomedicine for the diagnosis of cancer cells [14]. The unique features of aptamers are their small molecular weight and high affinity to the target molecules enabling them for targeted therapy [15]. The aptamers exhibit to reach the cancer cells' core via the internalization process through the endosomal pathway. This is mainly due to higher flexible configuration, which causes target specific and high binding recognition [16].

Interestingly, aptamers can be further suitable to be utilized for the production of nanoimaging agents via linking with radionuclide probes or imaging nanomaterials [17]. The present chapter covers the various roles and applications of targeted delivery through aptamer delivery systems after reviewing several published studies carried out in the recent past. Further, the application of aptamer is included and discussed at the end of this chapter and also has been summarized recently with reference to a recently published study [18].

2 DNA Aptamers as Targeted Drug Delivery

DNA aptamers are known for the folding of short single-stranded nucleotide sequences (versatile molecular species), which exhibit significant advantages for multiple therapeutic applications. Generally, two important therapeutic functions can be achieved through DNA-based aptamer delivery system.

DNA aptamers specifically bind to the target protein and function as agonist or antagonist by promoting the activity of the target protein or inhibiting the proteinprotein interactions, respectively [19]. Although the non-immunogenicity of DNAbased aptamers provides them an edge as future therapeutics, which in terms make them similar to antibodies [20]. This is due to easier uptake considering their small size [21] and through recognition of a broad range of target species such as proteins, smaller molecules, and cells. Moreover, DNA-based aptamers are more economical in production cost than correspondence antibodies due to the easiest design and selected based on simpler in vitro methods. These characteristics of DNA-based aptamers mentioned above suggest the enormous clinical value of DNA aptamers [16]. Some of the important innovative development in this connection is discussed herewith:

2.1 AS1411

Antisoma is an aptamer rich in guanine base, having a guanine quadruplex structure and nucleolin (a eukaryotic with nucleolar phosphoprotein targeting for anticancer therapies) protein [22, 23]. The guanine quadruplex structure of AS1411 improves the resistance toward nuclease degradation and the cell uptake process. Further, AS1411 also exhibits antitumor activity in vitro in breast cancer cells [24] and acute myeloid leukemia [25]. In 2009, clinical trial (NCT00740441) phase 2 of AS1411 aptamers to treat carcinoma of renal cells was completed with significant activity (NCT01034410). In another clinical trial (NCT01034410) phase 2, accomplishing treatment of acute myeloid leukemia disease was completed in 2011.

2.2 ARC1779

ARC1779 is a PEGylated DNA aptamer by Achemix, which selectively identified platelet ligand-receptor, i.e., von Willebrand factor, to mediate recruitment of platelet [26]. It induces an antithrombotic effect by blocking the binding between the blood platelet and the von Willebrand factor. Further, platelet inhibition activity has been demonstrated by ARC1779 during clinical trial phase 2 for treating platelet dysfunction associated with von Willebrand factor (NCT00632242). A recent study demonstrated that ARC1779 is also effective in preventing thromboembolism [27]. Further, in phase 2 clinical study in patients with congenital thrombotic thrombocy-topenic purpura, it was observed that ARC1779 demonstrated favorable pharmaco-kinetics and pharmacodynamics parameters [28].

2.3 NU172

It is an unmodified DNA aptamer targeting the thrombin protein (ARCA biopharma), to prolong the blood clotting process [29]. The antithrombin activity of NU172 was further validated in the clinical trial (NCT00808964) phase 2 in patients undergoing off-pump coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) surgery [30].

2.4 E10030

It is a PEGylated DNA aptamer (from Ophthotech) and acts as a platelet-derived growth factor antagonist. Evidence suggested that E10030 can effectively prevent angiogenesis when given in combination with anti-VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor). In this context, a phase 3 clinical trial study (NCT01944839) is

ongoing against the treatment of wet-associated age-related macular degeneration in combination with ranibizumab (Lucentis[®]) of E10030 as a platelet-derived growth factor antagonist [31].

2.5 Miscellaneous

Further, many other DNA aptamer candidates are currently in preclinical studies against various diseases including viral infections, somatic tumors, and diseases of the central nervous systems. A recent study is based on DNA aptamer, where recognition of the receptor for binding influenza A hemagglutinin region was effective against viral infection in an animal model. The antiviral effect of these aptamers on different influenza strains showed a 90–99% reduction of the lung-treated mice virus burdens [32]. An earlier study (included both in vitro and in vivo) demonstrated that DNA-based aptamer NAS-24 induces the mouse ascites apoptosis of adenocarcinoma cells which was binding with vimentin [33]. Another study also depicted that DNA aptamers NAS-24 were able to retard the gastric cancer tumorigenic growth in mice by targeting human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (ErbB-2/HER2) with superior activity in comparison with anti-ErbB-2/HER2 monoclonal antibody [34].

3 RNA Aptamers as Targeted Drug Delivery

Therapeutic potentials of several RNA-based therapeutics have been extensively studied in the past, including short hairpin RNA (shRNA), ribozymes, small interfering RNA (siRNA), and antisense oligonucleotides (AS OGNs), microRNA (miRNA), and RNA aptamers [35]. RNA aptamers have unique advantages that they can directly target the extracellular molecule and activate the target specific functions.

The RNA-based therapeutics are generally uptaken by the cells to carry out their functions [36]. Due to the binding ability of RNA aptamers with cell surface proteins, RNA aptamers were able to deliver several therapeutic agents including peptides, small molecules, and specific cell type-based RNA therapeutics.

RNA aptamers which have developed against a variety of cell surface markers associated with several human diseases have shown many potential applications including RNA interferences (RNAi): siRNA, shRNA, or miRNA [37]. Thus, RNA-based aptamers have provided a unique opportunity for specificity and delivery to the targeted site [38]. Herein, a few potential examples are illustrated on recent advancements in using RNA-based aptamers as therapeutic agents including delivery tools for the cell-specific site [39].
3.1 Prostate-Specific Membrane Antigen

Prostate-specific membrane antigen (PSMA) is a prostate cancer marker which was highly expressed at the prostate cancer cells' surface and vascular endothelium tumor without affecting normal prostate epithelia [40].

In past, RNA-based aptamers (both A9 and A10) have been isolated against PSMA and used for delivery of therapeutics intracellularly, i.e., use of siRNAs as elaborated earlier [41]. The application of a non-covalently coupled A9 biotinylated aptamer with siRNA against lamin A/C or GAPDH via streptavidin was studied. As a result, knockdown of target genes was demonstrated successfully for specific targeting of these particles without affecting PSMA non-expressing prostate cancer cells [42].

Additionally, RNA conjugated aptamer, i.e., A10 to siRNAs against survival genes of cancer [polio-like kinase 1 (*PLK1*) and *BCL2*], was tested in prostate cancer cell growth in both in vitro and in vivo settings [43]. These A10-siRNA chimeras downregulate the expression of survival genes and subsequent cell death through successful internalization and processing by Dicer, as an evidence from in vitro study [44]. In an in vivo study using a mouse prostate cancer xenograft model, A10-Plk1 siRNA and control mutant A10-PlK1 siRNA chimeras were injected into prostate tumors. It was found that mutant A10-Plk1 siRNAs were able to prevent the tumor growth of the prostate to mediate regression of the tumor.

Moreover, PSMA-based aptamer has also been reported to use in multifactorial approaches, e.g., it can deliver siRNAs to induce tumor immunity followed by ionizing radiation sensitivity for prostate cancer therapy [16]. A10-based aptamer was utilized for the delivery of siRNA against both Smg1 and Upf2 [regarded as a key target of the RNA surveillance or non-sense mRNA decay (NMD) pathway], which was found to be responsible for preventing mRNA expression from premature termination [43]. It was demonstrated that in both in vivo and cell culture xenograft studies, A10 conjugated Upf2 and Smg1 siRNA can specifically target and inhibit the tumor cells' growth. Another aptamer A10-Smg1 was found to be superior in tumor growth inhibition activity over-vaccination with irradiated tumor cells expressing granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) [45]. Similarly, A10 aptamer-shRNA chimera targeted to DNA-activated protein kinase (DNA-PK) demonstrates the improvement in radiosensitivity of prostate cancer cells expressing PSMA [46]. High-throughput screening of siRNA library is carried out to identify the important gene members responsible for the cell's repair mechanisms in PSMA-expressing prostate cancer cells. During the both in vitro and in vivo (in a human prostate tissue specimen and xenograft models) studies, DNA-PK was found to be one of the potential targets of prostate cancer cells which could be specifically downregulated using the A10-3 aptamer-DNA-PK shRNA. Further, A10-3-DNAPK shRNA chimeras administered intravenously improve sensitization of PSMA-positive prostate tumor toward ionized radiation. Thus, low levels of radiation are required to treat cancer cells to avoid surrounding healthy tissue deprivation such as the gallbladder and rectum [46].

3.2 CD4 Aptamer and pRNA Nanodelivery System

The major challenge and limitation associated with RNA-based therapy is systemic and intracellular delivery of RNA therapeutics (e.g., siRNA, ribozyme, etc.) to the desired and specific target cells. RNA aptamers also could open a new avenue to provide cellular targeting specificity. However, they suffer from accelerated body clearance [47]. Thus, pRNA nanoparticles are the first choice for the delivery of RNA therapeutics as they are composed of several types of RNA. Further, retention of added advantages of RNAs as therapeutic agents is always due to maximum utilization of all types of RNA delivery systems [48]. Additionally, pRNA monomer is an RNA molecule of about 117-nt long and 11 nm in size constituting the DNA subunit packaging motor of bacteriophage phi29. The pRNA is composed of two functional domains, i.e., pro-head binding and DNA translocation domain, that can fold independently. Structurally, the DNA translocation domain has a 3'/5' double helix loop in which left- and right-hand loops are of the pro-head binding domain. Term survivin is used for replacing pRNA sequence (at 3'/5' double helix loop) with siRNA against a pro-survival gene. A study (included both in vivo and in vitro) demonstrated for the first time that this replacement improves proper folding to knock down the target gene expression followed by tumor growth inhibition. One major significant feature of pRNA-based delivery system is to form pRNA dimers or multimers by interactions of right- (A) and left-hand loop. Subsequently, pRNA dimers were generated with one pRNA(a'-B) having RNA aptamer against CD4 receptor, while the other pRNA(A-b') was conjugated with siRNA against survivin to inhibit the cancer growth. In conclusion, evidence from the studies suggested that the developed dimer can target specific CD4-positive lymphocytes, reduce cell viability, and silence the target gene expression [49].

3.3 gp120

Research on human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infections utilized RNA aptamer against gp120 target for targeted delivery of siRNA [50]. It was demonstrated that people infected with HIV-1 are susceptible to target cells expressing the CD4 receptor. Cell surface protein known as glycoprotein gp120 (express during infection) is primarily used in the HIV-1 virus to recognize the CD4 cell receptor followed by membrane fusion initiation and following the delivery of both viral RNA and enzymes intracellularly [51]. Using this mechanism of HIV, siRNA and gp120 aptamer chimeras targeting the HIV-1 tat/rev region were developed. It was observed that these chimeras can channelized into the cells expressing gp120 to abolish the target gene expression. Evidence from a study suggested that these gp120 aptamer-siRNA-based chimeras are potent and sustainable in action toward inhibition of HIV growth by T cells without any interferon response [52].

4 Aptamer Selection Methods

Oligonucleotide-based aptamers have been popularized for target specificity and affinity. Generally, the selection of aptamers is based on a large set of nucleic acid libraries as a random candidate through relative interaction with the target. As per the stochastic hybrid model, which illustrates the combined impact for success of many important evolutionary factors including randomness, competition, and changes in the environment. For this, the culture environment may be modified with parameters such as target concentration, competition variance (aptamer-target binding affinities differences during initial distribution), and random events (sometimes may eliminate even the ligands with the highest affinity) followed by SELEX approaches. This process dictates an unknown population distribution of fitness parameters, shown by the binding affinities, toward SELEX targets. These uncertainties are created to isolate high-affinity ligand aptamers. Bereft this, the stochastic hybrid model is also defined in terms of the evolutionary selection method of aptamers to explore the impact of these unknown parameters. A single copy of a high-affinity ligand in a pool of billions can strongly influence population dynamics; however, their survival is highly unpredictable. Another simulation technique, Monte Carlo simulation, which is suitable to analyze the impact of environmental parameters including target concentration and selection efficiency in SELEX and identify methods to control these uncertainties was better which leads to ultimate improvement in the outcome and rate of this time- and resource-intensive process accelerated.

4.1 Positive Selection

This process includes aptamers' library incubation with potential targets immobilized on support molecules or vice versa [53]. Such incubation is generally performed at room temperature with an incubating solution that is composed of monovalent salts and can convert into a secondary structure from a linear single strand for improved aptamer affinity toward a target [53]. Subsequently, during incubation high-affinity aptamers make a non-covalent bond with target molecules, while low-affinity aptamers remain in the suspension. The bounded aptamers are segregated from unbound ones, and the bond between the aptamer-target complex is broken down using EDTA, urea, and high temperature [54]. These aptamers are amplified by the PCR method for the next round of positive selection with the target. The whole process is iterative in nature and carried out to remove low target affinity aptamers. The process of positive selection is carried out around in 10–15 rounds to get high-affinity aptamers for the designed target molecule [55].

4.2 Counterselection

Counterselection through SELEX only chooses aptamers that have a higher affinity for the target without using the information on the selective nature of these synthetic molecules [56]. Counterselection is generally carried out to evaluate selectivity via incubating aptamers with counterselector molecules immobilized on support molecules. Generally, these molecules are very similar to the target but not identical in nature [57].

4.3 Negative Selection

The abovementioned selection process of aptamers is followed by the third selection step which is also known as negative selection [58]. However, it was believed that the binding of counter/target molecules is never reached with 100% efficiency and several times resulted in a naked form. Further, the selection process begins with incubating aptamers with naked support molecules to find out the unbound aptamers [29].

5 Aptamer Internalization Mechanism

It is observed that the potential value of any aptamers results due to greater target sensitivity. Apart from this, aptamers have better structure recognition on the intracellular epitopes and can also support intracellular targeting and intracellular imaging. Some of the following internalization mechanisms have been recorded earlier:

5.1 Aptamer Internalization Mechanism Using Temperature

Mostly, aptamers are used at body temperature (37 °C) via in vivo bloodstream transport. Subsequently, binding with membrane receptors and internalization mechanisms of aptamers need to be determined at 37 °C [59]. The secondary structure of aptamers is also temperature-dependent and selection is often based on incubation with a library at 37 °C [60]. Thus, the cells are incubated along with aptamers at different temperatures (4 and 37 °C) conditions to assess the internalization mechanism. For example, when DU145 cells were incubated with fluorescently labeled Cy5-labeled DML-7 aptamers at 4 °C or 37 °C for 2 h, fluorescence was observed within cells incubated at 37 °C [61].

5.2 Aptamer Internalization Mechanism by Chemical Inhibitor

It was established that proteinases (e.g., trypsin and proteinase K) can degrade the extracellular protein [62]. To explore the membrane receptors' aptamer internalization mechanism, the cells are often allowed briefly to proteinase digestion followed by incubation with aptamers [63]. The aptamer internalization is compared against the control group to assess the role of membrane proteins [64]. To evaluate the intracellular uptake of fluorescently labeled aptamers, the digestion of extracellular cell surface-bound aptamers is performed after the internalization has been completed [63].

6 Nanocarrier Functionalization by Aptamers for Targeted Drug Delivery

Some potent therapeutic agents exhibit significant toxicity on healthy cells due to the lack of specificity, and this interaction may also lead to severe side effects, intolerance, and effectiveness. Clinical data from several studies have demonstrated that healthy blood-forming cells, hair follicles, and the nervous system are most sensitive to being attacked and affected by the chemotherapeutic agents. It was well established that targeted delivery systems are the key approach to overcoming unwanted cytotoxicity. Thus, aptamers combined with nanocarrier (Fig. 2) for target drug delivery are currently gaining high impetus and are capable of preventing damage to healthy cells, and increasing drug efficacy on tumors without side effects. Some of the possible functionalizations are herewith further discussed:

6.1 Aptamer-Functionalized Liposomes

Liposomes are generally considered to be versatile and self-assembling vesicular carriers containing one or more lipid bilayers of phospholipids and/or cholesterol and are generally used to encapsulate hydrophobic drugs [65]. Liposomes are comparatively easy to produce, nontoxic, and biodegradable in nature, with smaller (approx. 50–150 nm) in size [66] to get access up to the molecular level. Liposomes are effective for loading drugs having suboptimal therapeutic index due to unfavorable pharmacokinetic properties [67]. Many value-added procedures currently added new features to liposomes including coating with polyethylene glycol (PEG), which is mainly responsible for opposing interaction by the mononuclear phagocyte system (MPS) for improvement of circulation time, if injected intravenously [68]. Further, it supports improving the liposome extravasation into the tumor microenvironment compared to healthier counterparts [69]. Currently, virus-derived and non-virus-derived vectors for delivering DNA to the cells are utilized for a clinical trial



Fig. 2 Schematic illustration of aptamer functionalized nanocarriers

conducted through gene therapy [70]. Additionally, viral vectors are considered to cause higher transfection efficiencies over a variety of cell targets, which many times limits the process of immune response induction and insertional mutagenesis during clinical trials [71]. Therefore, nonviral gene transfer methods are preferred over viral gene transfer. Additionally, nonviral vectors, including liposomes, are a promising alternative to viral vectors, as they are safer, versatile, and easy to develop and scale up.

6.2 Aptamer-Functionalized Micelles

Micelles are generally regarded as self-assembly of amphiphilic copolymers block in certain solvents above critical micelle concentration (CMC) level. Further, many recently developed amphiphilic diblock polymers used in nanotherapeutics were studied and designed to develop delivery systems and also act as an inhibitor for multidrug resistance [72]. Micelles have been developed in a variety of shapes and sizes including rods, spheres, vesicles, lamellae, and tubules, based on the relative length of hydrophobic/hydrophilic blocks and solvent nature [73].

Additionally, micelle-based nanocarriers offer selective recognition of targets which ultimately increases the cellular uptake and reduces the systematic toxicity.

It was shown that micelle nanocarriers composing AS1411 aptamers, copolymers β -CD-PELA, and amphiphilic polymer Pluronic F127 could be used for targeting DOX delivery to human breast tumors [74, 75]. The study revealed that aptamers AS1411 improved the cellular uptake of DOX via nucleolin-mediated endocytosis through selective recognition of nucleolin-positive MCF-7 cells.

DOX loaded in micelles exhibited stronger anticancer efficacy and lower cardiotoxicity in mice bearing MCF-7 tumors over free drugs. Thus, conjugation of AS1411 aptamers significantly improves the delivery of micelle-based drug nanocarriers [75]. Surprisingly, aptamer-micelle nano-conjugates could also achieve versatile applications by adding multiple functional elements such as responsive stimuli or imaging agents. For an instant, in a recent study, a multifunctional aptamermicelle nanocarrier was developed via integrating a pH-activated fluorescent probe (BDP-668) as well as a near-infrared photosensitizer (R16FP) to detect target cancer cells, MDA-MB-231. The payload of R16FP was capable of lysosomal degradation of target cells via generating reactive oxygen species (ROS) upon NIR irradiation. The BDP-668 introduction enabled the change in lysosomal pH, to monitor the real-time-based therapeutic progress. Therefore, such a multifunctional approach is a great addition to cancer therapy with effective drug delivery combined with an imaging-guided approach [76].

6.3 Aptamer-Functionalized Nanoparticles

Drug delivery systems utilizing nanoparticles (NPs) have several unaided advantages including treatment of cancer, precise tumor targeting, desired pharmacokinetics, avoiding drug resistance, and comparative least side effects [77]. Besides this NPs offer designing as per the size and required characteristics to act on tumor pathophysiology [69, 78]. Additionally, these NPs have targeting efficiency and positioning effect over tumor cells after absorption [79]. Further, choice of size, surface properties, improvement of half-life, drug localization at the tumor site, specificity to tumor cells/environment (without affecting normal cells), enhancement of retention, and permeability associated with NPs also make them suitable delivery weapons [80]. Formulation of the key novel nanocarriers and the mechanism of pH-induced drug delivery are discussed in Fig. 3 [81].

In this connection, a study proposed a robust aptamer-based Au-NPs co-drug delivery system to co-deliver photosensitizing agent (TMPyP4) and potential anticancer drug doxorubicin. It was observed that an anti-nucleolin aptamer, i.e. AS1411, was assembled on the surface of the nanoparticle by a dsDNA annealing. Then, DOX and TMPyP4 were loaded by physical intercalation with the aptamer sequences. Further, the light induction allows TMPyP4-dependent photodamage, while doxorubicin is released at the target site parallel, thus enhancing the final therapeutic value of developed nanocarriers [81, 82]. Subsequently, novel AuNP-aptamer complexes were used for the anthracycline drug daunorubicin (Dau) for pH-dependent release of the drug adjacent to the leukemia cells [83]. In this study,



Fig. 3 Formulation of the potential PEG-based nanocarrier drug delivery platform and pH-dependent drugs release the mechanism [81]

anti-PTK-7 sgc8c aptamers were complexed to AuNPs via electrostatic interaction, and Dau was loaded using the electrostatic adsorption at the nanoparticle periphery and also via intercalation into polyvalent aptamers. The developed complex has shown selective binding to the cells and potential cytotoxicity in an in vitro study. Later on, a similar approach was then further developed to obtain a dual-targeted drug delivery vehicle by using blocks of the polyvalent aptamer composed of the anti-PTK-7 sgc8c and anti-nucleolin AS1411 aptamers [83]. In addition to the selectivity, there is a strong possibility to reverse the functional effect of the complex by using antisense of the polyvalent aptamers. The AuNP-based dual therapeutic approach was also demonstrated by using a novel nano-platform having cyclic Arg-Gly-Asp (cRGD) effective against $\alpha\nu\beta$ 3integrins, and the AS1411 aptamer [84]. This delivery complex was functionalized either with near-infrared (NIR) fluorescence dye or DOX, to produce a dual-targeting NIR fluorescent probe or tumor microenvironment-sensitive prodrug. In another study, a pH-sensitive anti-CD30 aptamer-hollow gold nanosphere (HAuNS) was developed to deliver the therapeutic molecules after observing change in pH at targeted site [85].

6.4 Aptamer-Functionalized Dendrimers

Dendrimers are generally considered to be outstanding example of molecules of chemical origin having several biological potentials. Apart from this, dendrimers can be functionalized with higher surface groups than a protein of similar size [86].

Recently, aptamer-based dendrimer bioconjugates with potential target specificity have been studied. For an instant, the outermost layer of oligodeoxynucleotides was complexed with poly(amidoamine) (PAMAM) succinamic acid dendrimers to get single-stranded oligodeoxynucleotide-dendrimer (sONT-DENs) conjugates. This complex (i.e., sONT-DENs) was further hybridized with anti-PSMA aptamers to make double-stranded aptamer-dONT-DEN conjugates as well as DOX intercalation. Surprisingly, resulting bioconjugates exhibited antitumor activity and target specificity in animal prostate tumor models [87]. Similarly, PAMAMPEG-based dendrimers conjugated with anti-nucleolin aptamer and encapsulated with 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) which achieve 5-FU accumulation at target sites were demonstrated [88]. Three aptamers, i.e., AS1411, MUC-1, and ATP, which functionalize dendrimer for targeted epirubicin delivery also demonstrated the anticancer activity [89]. It was observed that this complex is specifically uptaken by target cells and has shown effective cytotoxicity through in vitro as well as in vivo settings.

6.5 Other Aptamer-Functionalized Nanocarriers

There are several other nanocarrier-based delivery systems developed for aptamerguided drug delivery as well as imaging purpose, e.g., metal- or silica-based nanoparticles. The toxicity profile and biodegradation of metal-based nanocarriers may raise concerns. However, they allow a high degree of control over physicochemical properties that is many times not flexible with the aforementioned biomimetic or organic nanocarriers [41]. Particularly, metal-based nanoparticles display higher monodispersity, where several chemical groups can be conjugated with a variety of ligands to achieve drug targeting. Interestingly, metal-based nanoparticles exhibit wide ranges of applications which include magnetic separation, species concentration, and analyte detection for diagnostics besides imaging and therapeutics. The major limitation of these metallic nanoparticles is that they can produce longterm toxicity to normal tissue due to difficulty in elimination from blood circulation. However, these nanoparticles when functionalized with aptamers were found to have promised for the delivery of both imaging and drug molecules as a piece of evidence from many supportive studies [90]. AS1411 aptamer functionalized gold nanoparticles with the improved 17% cell death when compared with free AS1411 aptamer tested against four different types of cancer using 12 cancer cell lines. Interestingly, the visualizing of the active trafficking of AS1411-Au nanoparticles shows the active movement into the nucleus. Further, S1411-Au nanoparticles induced the phenotypic changes to the nuclear envelope which ultimately lead to cell apoptosis [91]. Moreover, the combination of hyperthermia and movement of metal nanocarriers in the cancer cells has been verified by targeting the MCF7 cell line by using multimodal nanoparticles, i.e., Gd2O3 and Ag nanoparticles, bearing the AS1411-based aptamer [9]. Subsequently, the conjugation of the AS141-based aptamer-functionalized doxorubicin with 21 base pairs of (CGATCGA)3 repeats

and to Au nanoparticles allows the effective co-drug delivery of doxorubicin and TMPyP4 photosensitizer. It was observed that the release of doxorubicin in cancer cells was induced by photodynamic stimulation of the constructs [82].

7 Application of Aptamer as a Therapeutic Molecule

Aptamers have shown as one of the promising approaches as evidence that many developing therapeutic agents with several aptamers are either in the preclinical development stage or a few of them have also reached in clinical trial phases (Table 1).

Further, the binding of the aptamers (Fig. 4) to a clinical target to modulate downstream signaling is one of the key features of this delivery system [36].

Other aptamer-based approaches for cancer treatment include target adherence factors (TAFs), receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs), cell growth modulators, and the immune system [104]. While retrieving information about therapeutic aptamers used for cancer, it was surprising that aptamers have been formulated and investigated for their usefulness in several neurological diseases. Aptamers are flexible to conjugate with many therapeutic nucleic acids as well as small molecules using both covalent and non-covalent approaches (Fig. 5).

This characteristic feature of aptamers has been primarily utilized to develop different chimeric molecules where the aptamer is conjugated with a short hairpin RNA (shRNA) or small interfering RNA (siRNA) to target RNA interference (RNAi). Several nanocarriers may sometimes incorporate the complexes to enhance the delivery of aptamer-siRNA chimeras. The delivery and therapeutic utility (including both cancer and neurological diseases) and application of several aptamers were discussed in the current chapter by citing evidence collected from in vitro as well as in vivo experiments [105]. Several patents as discussed in Table 2 are filled based on novel and innovative approaches toward aptamer-based drug delivery technology and processes. In summary, potential applications of aptamers in several diseases are mentioned below.

7.1 Cancer

The therapeutic aptamers that target the specific molecule on the cell surface primarily modulate the downstream signaling pathways. This activity of the aptamers is due to structural modification in the target molecule, downstream phosphorylation, or inhibiting dimerization to associated molecules. The anticancer activity of aptamers is due to the combination of these effects and can be regarded as one of the leading applications of aptamers [106]. Few aptamers that can distinguish the healthy and tumorigenic cells are especially more helpful for the detection and/or

Application of aptamers	Outcome application	References
Aptamer-based delivery system of the drug to synovium	Osteoarthritis application	[92]
HER2 aptamer-conjugated, pH-sensitive mesoporous silica nanocarrier	Synergistic cytotoxic effects in HER2- overexpressing cells to improve the efficacy of chemotherapy	[93]
MSN-PEM-aptamer conjugate- based drug delivery system	Promising target-specific intracellular drug transport which may offer better efficacy in cancer therapy	[94]
Cascaded aptamer-governed multifunctional drug delivery system based on biodegradable envelope-type nanocarrier for the treatment of HER2-overexpressing breast cancer	Exhibits improved inhibitory actions on tumor cells overexpressing the human epithelial growth factor receptor. Reduced tumor growth and minimum side effects to the healthier organs. Higher transport precision and biological safety	[95]
Aptamer-modified DNA bodies for targeted cancer therapy	Exhibit an effective paradigm of DNA-based nanostructure for targeted therapy	[96]
Aptamer-modified liposomes for reversible intracellular drug delivery	Cisplatin encapsulating in nucleolin-aptamer- conjugated liposome delivery system successfully demonstrated the enhanced activity. Further, the amount of drug delivery can be controlled using a complementary antidote aptamer DNA	[97]
Aptamer integrated with diverse nanomaterials including gold nanorods, carbon nanotubes, DNA micelles, or hydrogels	Such integration using these nanomaterials exhibits wide applications in nanomedicine, including the treatment of cancer	[98]
Liposomal nanostructure for aptamer delivery	Delivery to target cells with higher specificity results in excellent efficiency	[99]
Silver nanoclusters embedded in zirconium metal-organic framework tagged with aptamer-templated	A novel drug delivery system for targeted cancer therapy was demonstrated	[100]
A novel nanoscale-based dynamic drug delivery system	Application in various diseased microenvironments, e.g., pH, redox potential, etc.	[101]
Aptamer complex	5-FU-CS-CQD-Apt exhibits the potential activity in breast cancer treatment with improved half-life and bioavailability of the drug	[102]
ICG-tagged aptamer targeted against malignant melanoma	AS1411 aptamer demonstrated antitumor activity against melanoma by acting as the delivery system of ligands	[103]

 Table 1
 Aptamer-based drug delivery system

treatment of cancer [107]. Interestingly, aptamers can be designed for targeting cancer cells for selective treatment and abolition of especially malignant cells [108]. This quality of aptamers is most important for cancer treatment, as several other currently used chemotherapeutics are associated with potential side effects



Fig. 4 Schematic diagram showing the aptamer binding to the disease sites

including massive amounts of healthy cell death and also depletion of immune cells which further reduce the activity of the patient's body to fight infectious disease. The properties of specificity and effectivity of aptamers to treat various aspects of tumorigenesis enable them as one of the current choices for developing the cancer drug delivery system [1].



Fig. 5 Schematic diagram showing that the aptamers can be conjugated to the drug using the covalent as well as non-covalent methods

Patent number	Patent title
International patent	
PCT/US2004/039329	Nucleic acid aptamer-based compositions and methods
PCT/US2013/049212	Aptamer-targeted antigen delivery
PCT/JP2014/081954	Nucleic acid aptamer for microvesicle
PCT/US2013/038006	Transferrin receptor aptamers and aptamer-targeted delivery
PCT/IB2015/051964	Aptamers for topical delivery
PCT/US2007/069144	Aptamer-directed drug delivery
PCT/SG2015/050240	Aptamers
PCT/KR2008/002282	Preparation of drug delivery systems using pH-sensitive block copolymer and their application
PCT/US1999/006466	Aptamer-based bacterial inhibition systems (ABBIS)
PCT/KR2016/007410	Aptamer-coated microneedle-based diagnostic skin patch
PCT/KR2013/011851	Protein transduction domain based on gold nanoparticle-aptamer conjugate and method for producing same
PCT/US2005/016201	Aptamer-nanoparticle conjugates and method of use for target analyte detection
PCT/AU2013/000850	Cd133 aptamers for detection of cancer stem cells
PCT/EP2013/071003	DNA aptamers to diagnose mycobacterium tuberculosis bacteria and treat tuberculosis disease, specific for <i>M. tuberculosis</i> bacteria

Table 2 Patents filled on aptamer-based innovation and technology

Patent number	Patent title
PCT/JP2014/060458	Conjugate composed of EpCAM-binding peptide aptamer and phosphorylcholine polymer copolymer
PCT/NL2011/050509	Tunable, biodegradable linker molecules for transient conjugation of components in drug delivery systems, and drug delivery systems prepared therewith
PCT/CA2015/050212	DNA aptamers specific to CD200R1 and their therapeutic uses
PCT/IL2016/051232	Functional transfer t-RNA aptamer molecules
PCT/AU2013/000850	CD133 aptamers for detection of cancer stem cells
EP04720328A	Oligonucleotide mimetics
EP15767725.3A	Aptamer for FGF2 and use thereof
EP09807096A	Nucleic acid aptamers
EP13886916.9A	Targeting aptamer for atherosclerosis and preparation method and application thereof
CN201510087938.6A	Complement-binding aptamers and anti-C5 agents useful in the treatment of ocular disorders
CN201510486116.5A	Aptamer specifically bound with glyphosate and application
EP11814899.8A	Interior functionalized hyperbranched dendron-conjugated nanoparticles and uses thereof
EP14842475.7A	PDGF and VEGF aptamers having improved stability and their use in treating PDGF- and VEGF-mediated diseases and disorders
US13/310,287	Aptamer bioconjugate drug delivery device
US13/008,568	Aptamer-based colorimetric sensor systems
US11/880,013	Aptamer-based methods for identifying cellular biomarkers
US11/318,227	Aptamer therapeutics useful in the treatment of complement-related disorders
US13/643,408	Methods of preparing targeted aptamer prodrugs
US14/198,546	Drug delivery systems and use thereof
US13/991,650	Aptamer labeled with F-19 nucleus for targeted molecular imaging by MRI
US10/762,915	Aptamer therapeutics useful in ocular pharmacotherapy
US12/299,596	Aptamers directed to MUCI
US12/422,971	Novel aptamers that bind to listeria surface proteins
US14/498,444	Pharmaceutical compositions for high-capacity targeted delivery
US13/026,244	Lariat aptamer: aptamer candidate exclusion by nuclease digestion
US11/121,165	Aptamer-nanoparticle conjugates and method of use for target analyte detection
US14/801,710	Cell-specific internalizing RNA aptamers against human ccr5 and uses therefore
US14/128,152	Aptamer which selectively binds to ERBB2 receptor and uses thereof
US13/286,847	System and method for delivery of DNA-binding chemotherapy drugs using nanoparticles
US13/092,209	Aptamer sandwich assays
US10/831,632	Gene knockdown by intracellular expression of aptamers

 Table 2 (continued)

Patent number	Patent title
1 atent number	Microfluidia platform and related methods and systems
US12/370,209	Selection of DNA entempre os enti melorio egente
US14/013,195	DNA antematic for promoting remuclination
US14/114,392	Multivalant antenan theren aution with immersed a hormood duration
0510//18,855	properties and methods of making and using the same
US13/651.265	RNA aptamers against BAFF-R as cell-type-specific delivery agents and
0.010/001,200	methods for their use
US12/221,429	Aptamer based point-of-care test for glycated albumin
Indian patent	
202127031220	Aptamer against irinotecan
202117029646	DNA aptamer specifically binding to yellow fever virus Ediii and use thereof
202117029426	DNA aptamer binding specifically to dengue virus Ediii and use thereof
202117028810	DNA aptamer binding specifically to Chikungunya virus E2 and use thereof
202117025882	A novel aptamer and an electrochemical biosensor for the rapid detection and diagnosis of tuberculous meningitis
202147020075	Method for preventing oxidation of polyphenol by means of aptamer, material thereof, and use thereof
202137006312	Aptamer-based Car T-cell switch
202037056506	Aptamer preparation
202047027164	Anti-chymase aptamer and use for same
202047022945	Aptamer for adamts5, and use for aptamer for adamts5
202017017259	Aptamer against M. Tb Mpt51 and uses thereof
201937038968	Regulation of gene expression by aptamer-modulated RNAse P cleavage
201917035873	Regulation of gene expression by aptamer-mediated accessibility of polyadenylation signals
201937029521	Aptamer-drug conjugate and use thereof
201947020322	TNF-A-binding aptamer and therapeutic use for same
201917013080	Method for preventing oxidation of antioxidant material using aptamer material and use thereof
201817049360	Aptamer-based analyte assays
201817031855	Regulation of gene expression via aptamer-mediated control of self-cleaving ribozymes
201817031856	Regulation of gene expression through aptamer-modulated polyadenylation
201811023360	Aptamer against M. Tb Mpt51 and use thereof
201837019590	DNA aptamer binding to cancer cell
201837019347	DNA aptamer capable of bonding to VWF
201717031044	Regulation of gene expression by aptamer-mediated modulation of alternative splicing
201711001246	Aptamer against M. Tb HUPB and use thereof
201637039785	Aptamer for bonding to autotaxin and inhibiting biological activity of autotaxin and use for same

 Table 2 (continued)

Patent number	Patent title
201637036215	Aptamer-inhibiting biological activity of autotaxin by binding with autotaxin and use thereof
201644035860	Neural network for processing aptamer data
201637035389	Aptamer for FGF2 and use thereof
201611021901	Aptamer against mycobacterial malate synthase and uses thereof
6499/CHENP/2015	Aptamer to II-17 and use thereof
3147/DEL/2015	Aptamer, method of detection of SEB and KIT thereof
636/DELNP/2015	EPCAM aptamer for detection of cancer stem cells
8861/CHENP/2014	Compositions comprising an anti-PDGF aptamer and a VEGF antagonist
2647/KOLNP/2014	Aptamer-based multiplexed assays
2720/DEL/2014	A combinatorial selex method for selection of aptamer(S) for target protein
6796/DELNP/2014	Aptamer method
8436/DELNP/2013	Aptamer-coated measurement and reference electrodes and methods using same for biomarker detection
3036/KOLNP/2012	Aptamer for NGF and use thereof
6773/CHENP/2012	Method and apparatus for forming of an automated sampling device for the detection of <i>Salmonella enterica</i> utilizing an electrochemical aptamer biosensor
5029/KOLNP/2011	Aptamer for chymase and use thereof
1551/KOLNP/2011	Aptamer for NGF and use thereof
891/CHENP/2011	Aptamer against II-17 and use thereof
1863/MUMNP/2009	Methods for detecting a target nucleotide sequence in a sample utilizing a nuclease-aptamer complex
2166/KOLNP/2009	Aptamer against midkine and use thereof
3357/DELNP/2009	Nuclease-resistant RNA aptamer-inhibiting replication of hepatitis C virus replicon
3208/KOLNP/2007	Aptamer therapeutics useful in the treatment of complement-related disorders
3103/DELNP/2007	Multidomain RNA molecules comprising at least one aptamer for delivering double-stranded RNA to pest organisms
774/KOLNP/2007	Aptamer medicinal chemistry
1400/DELNP/2005	A biopharmaceutical composition comprising an siRNA or antisense oligonucleotide or ribozyme or antibody or aptamer or spiegelmer and a pharmaceutically acceptable vehicle

Table 2 (continued)

7.2 Immune System Manipulation

It is well established that tumorigenesis is frequently associated with the modulation of the immune system. Tumor cells are generally responsible for the inactivation of the immune system to diminish the tumor clearance activity of immune cells [109]. Aptamer-based cytotoxic T-cell antigen 4 (CTLA-4) inhibition is one of the possible therapeutic strategies to prevent immune system inactivation, which consequently will promote tumor elimination. Moreover, CTLA-4 also acts as an "off" switch for T-cell differentiation and therefore diminishes the T-cell-mediated immune responses. Additionally, anti-CTLA-4 aptamer induces T-cell proliferation and thus produces antitumor immune activity in mice. It also increases the susceptibility of weakly immunogenic tumors in chemotherapeutic treatment. These aptamers can also be utilized to act as an adjuvant to tumor vaccine through simultaneous delivery of tumor antigen to the dendritic cells. Besides this, along with antibodies, the aptamer can be used to improve the antitumor property in a tetrameric form [110].

The inhibition of the activity of myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) and tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) is another potential approach to cancer treatment. These cells can increase angiogenesis, inhibit antitumor immunotherapy, and promote tumor cell invasion on activation of the IL-4R α signaling pathway [111]. Therefore, anti-IL-4R α aptamer binding leads to TAM and MDSC depletion, as it was evident in tumor progression inhibition and tumor size in the mice model [112].

7.3 Neurological Disease

The complexity of the nervous system is always interfering to identify the right neurological diseases. Although brain biopsy and some methods support the investigation, scarce options exist for clinical treatments [113, 114]. In this connection, aptamers provide viable options for treatment due to higher affinity and smaller size, which further facilitate deep tissue penetration and blood-brain barrier passing, and reduce adverse effects, in a more controlled manner [105]. Many of the neurological therapies discussed in the entire chapter are similar strategies which can be utilized for cancer treatment. Further, immune system regulation also plays a key role in treating neurological diseases [105].

7.4 Multiple Sclerosis

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is an incurable condition due to CNS inflammation and results in leukocyte infiltration in the CNS. Generally, treatment available merely opposes the disease progression and also the treatment of the phenotypic symptoms is low [115]. Experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE) is a similar disease in animals that closely resembles MS and is used as a pharmacological model of MS (using a mouse) to study the disease progression. Since the exact pathology of MS is doubtful, that's why the utilization of aptamer is more significant for the determination of both EAE and MS biology to provide new strategies for their treatment [116, 117]. A study including the IL-17 and midkine aptamer shows that IL-17 aptamers can hinder the IL-17-mediated pro-inflammatory activity, which is

followed by reduction of neurological symptoms as observed in the EAE mouse model [118].

7.5 Stroke

Ischemic strokes generally occur due to blockage in blood flow to the brain or due to the presence of blood clots [119]. Besides this, inflammation and restricted blood supply in ischemic stroke may lead to brain damage. Further, tissue plasminogen activator (TPA) is the only approved treatment available that acts by dissolving blood clots to resume normal flow. However, TPA is generally recommended within 4.5 h of onset of stroke [120], which restricts the number of patients who can receive the TPA during the prescribed time, and one of the associated demerits is to cause hemorrhaging. Taking all together, it is worth searching for better therapeutic option strategies [121]. Surprisingly, aptamer has a similar activity as TPA (Factor IXa, RB006 from Regado Biosciences) and is currently under clinical trials in phase 2 against acute coronary syndrome (NCT00932100 and NCT00113997) [122]. Further, hemorrhaging can be prevented through aptamer inactivation via the use of aptamer antidote RB007. In summary aptamer-based treatment of stroke is to be a safe and possible alternative to TPA [122].

7.6 Alzheimer's Disease

The reason for Alzheimer's pathology is still unknown; however, the deposition of β -amyloid (A β) proteins is one of the leading factors which interrupts the connectivity of neurons in the brain's healthy areas. Further, Aß is also associated with the accumulation of synuclein in the brain of AD and PD. Certainly, diagnosis occurs through brain biopsy, and still limited or null treatment options are available for both AD and PD due to a lack of precise evidence about Alzheimer's disease progression. Several biomarker assays based on SOMAmers have been developed for both AD and PD [123]. SOMAmers are the class of aptamers having different functional groups on uracil residues that was able to enhance both the stability and functionality of the aptamer. This assay can identify the age-related differences in proteins present in the cerebrospinal fluid. Subsequently, over 200 biomarkers associated with aging which may be used to support in diagnosis and eventually treatment of AD or PD have been identified to date. Progressively, an aptamer-based delivery targeted to the β -secretase (BACE1) protein was developed to inhibit the formation of A β for the treatment of AD [112, 124]. As A β is created due to the cleavage of β -amyloid precursor protein by BACE1, the anti-BACE1 aptamer may support elucidation of the primary reason for AD and provide new possibilities in treatment options for Aß accumulation. However, it needs to undergo further testing in culture or animal models to validate the activity.

8 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

As per the description provided throughout the chapter, it is well established that aptamer-based research provides an opportunity for precise drug delivery options focusing on targeting therapeutic molecules. Moreover, the possibility to deliver drug substances in response to specific stimuli molecules enables the aptamer-based drug delivery systems as a unique therapeutic strategy for providing spatially and temporally controlled drug release. Current research on aptamer-based gating is still in the infancy phase without many reports on biological model systems. However, the promising results offered by the aptamer-based drug delivery approach are potentially attractive, and future interest in this area should be much expected. Interestingly, encouraging results obtained by aptamer-based gating suggest huge potential for developing the many future therapeutic applications in the drug delivery area. Thus, the drug delivery research fraternity should benefit from further investigating the aptamer-based nanoparticular drug delivery systems, which can offer the clinical translation of such a therapeutic approach for unmet clinical needs.

References

- 1. Han J, Gao L, Wang J, Wang J. Application and development of aptamer in cancer: from clinical diagnosis to cancer therapy. J Cancer. 2020;11(23):6902.
- Belmont P, Constant J-F, Demeunynck M. Nucleic acid conformation diversity: from structure to function and regulation. Chem Soc Rev. 2001;30(1):70–81.
- 3. Debiais M, Lelievre A, Smietana M, Müller S. Splitting aptamers and nucleic acid enzymes for the development of advanced biosensors. Nucleic Acids Res. 2020;48(7):3400–22.
- Costales MG, Childs-Disney JL, Haniff HS, Disney MD. How we think about targeting RNA with small molecules. J Med Chem. 2020;63(17):8880–900.
- 5. Takahashi S, Sugimoto N. Watson–Crick versus Hoogsteen Base Pairs: chemical strategy to encode and express genetic information in life. Acc Chem Res. 2021;54(9):2110–20.
- Puig Lombardi E, Londoño-Vallejo A. A guide to computational methods for G-quadruplex prediction. Nucleic Acids Res. 2020;48(1):1–15.
- Kocak DD, Josephs EA, Bhandarkar V, Adkar SS, Kwon JB, Gersbach CA. Increasing the specificity of CRISPR systems with engineered RNA secondary structures. Nat Biotechnol. 2019;37(6):657–66.
- Cheng WW, Allen TM. Targeted delivery of anti-CD19 liposomal doxorubicin in B-cell lymphoma: a comparison of whole monoclonal antibody, Fab' fragments and single chain Fv. J Control Release. 2008;126(1):50–8.
- 9. Odeh F, Nsairat H, Alshaer W, Ismail MA, Esawi E, Qaqish B, et al. Aptamers chemistry: chemical modifications and conjugation strategies. Molecules. 2020;25(1):3.
- Fang Y-M, Lin D-Q, Yao S-J. Review on biomimetic affinity chromatography with short peptide ligands and its application to protein purification. J Chromatogr A. 2018;1571:1–15.
- 11. Longinotti G, Ybarra G, Vighi S, Perandones C, Montserrat J, Yakisich JS, et al. One step histological detection and staining of the PTEN tumor suppressor protein by a single strand DNA. Diagnostics. 2021;11(2):171.
- 12. Rose KM, Alves Ferreira-Bravo I, Li M, Craigie R, Ditzler MA, Holliger P, et al. Selection of 2'-deoxy-2'-fluoroarabino nucleic acid (FANA) aptamers that bind HIV-1 integrase with picomolar affinity. ACS Chem Biol. 2019;14(10):2166–75.

- 13. Komarova N, Kuznetsov A. Inside the black box: what makes SELEX better? Molecules. 2019;24(19):3598.
- Ladju RB, Pascut D, Massi MN, Tiribelli C, Sukowati CH. Aptamer: a potential oligonucleotide nanomedicine in the diagnosis and treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. Oncotarget. 2018;9(2):2951.
- Xiao X, Li H, Zhao L, Zhang Y, Liu Z. Oligonucleotide aptamers: recent advances in their screening, molecular conformation and therapeutic applications. Biomed Pharmacother. 2021;143:112232.
- Zhou J, Rossi J. Aptamers as targeted therapeutics: current potential and challenges. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2017;16(3):181–202.
- 17. Sun H, Zu Y. Aptamers and their applications in nanomedicine. Small. 2015;11(20):2352-64.
- Zon G. Recent advances in aptamer applications for analytical biochemistry. Anal Biochem. 2020:113894.
- Zhang T, Tian T, Lin Y. Functionalizing framework nucleic acid-based nanostructures for biomedical application. Adv Mater. 2021:2107820.
- Liu M, Yu X, Chen Z, Yang T, Yang D, Liu Q, et al. Aptamer selection and applications for breast cancer diagnostics and therapy. J Nanobiotechnol. 2017;15(1):1–16.
- Tanaka K, Okuda T, Kasahara Y, Obika S. Base-modified aptamers obtained by cellinternalization SELEX facilitate cellular uptake of an antisense oligonucleotide. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids. 2021;23:440–9.
- Bates PJ, Reyes-Reyes EM, Malik MT, Murphy EM, O'toole MG, Trent JO. G-quadruplex oligonucleotide AS1411 as a cancer-targeting agent: uses and mechanisms. Biochim et Biophys Acta (BBA) Gen Sub. 2017;1861(5):1414–28.
- 23. Jia W, Yao Z, Zhao J, Guan Q, Gao L. New perspectives of physiological and pathological functions of nucleolin (NCL). Life Sci. 2017;186:1–10.
- Vindigni G, Raniolo S, Iacovelli F, Unida V, Stolfi C, Desideri A, et al. AS1411 aptamer linked to DNA nanostructures diverts its traffic inside cancer cells and improves its therapeutic efficacy. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(10):1671.
- 25. Tan Y, Li Y, Tang F. Nucleic acid aptamer: a novel potential diagnostic and therapeutic tool for leukemia. Onco Targets Ther. 2019;12:10597.
- Zhu Q, Liu G, Kai M. DNA aptamers in the diagnosis and treatment of human diseases. Molecules. 2015;20(12):20979–97.
- Jilma-Stohlawetz P, Knöbl P, Gilbert JC, Jilma B. The anti-von Willebrand factor aptamer ARC1779 increases von Willebrand factor levels and platelet counts in patients with type 2B von Willebrand disease. Thromb Haemost. 2012;108(08):284–90.
- Gragnano F, Sperlongano S, Golia E, Natale F, Bianchi R, Crisci M, et al. The role of von Willebrand factor in vascular inflammation: from pathogenesis to targeted therapy. Mediat Inflamm. 2017;2017:5620314.
- Riccardi C, Meyer A, Vasseur J-J, Cavasso D, Russo Krauss I, Paduano L, et al. Design, synthesis and characterization of cyclic NU172 analogues: a biophysical and biological insight. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(11):3860.
- Gómez-Outes A, Suárez-Gea ML, Lecumberri R, Rocha E, Pozo-Hernández C, Vargas-Castrillón E. New parenteral anticoagulants in development. Ther Adv Cardiovasc Dis. 2011;5(1):33–59.
- 31. Hwang CK, Chew EY, Cukras CA, Keenan TD, Wong WT, Linehan WM, et al. Intravitreous treatment of severe ocular von Hippel–Lindau disease using a combination of the VEGF inhibitor, ranibizumab and PDGF inhibitor, E10030: results from a phase 1/2 clinical trial. Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2021;49:1048–59.
- Zhang Y, Lai BS, Juhas M. Recent advances in aptamer discovery and applications. Molecules. 2019;24(5):941.
- Zamay TN, Kolovskaya OS, Glazyrin YE, Zamay GS, Kuznetsova SA, Spivak EA, et al. DNAaptamer targeting vimentin for tumor therapy in vivo. Nucleic Acid Ther. 2014;24(2):160–70.

- Mahlknecht G, Maron R, Mancini M, Schechter B, Sela M, Yarden Y. Aptamer to ErbB-2/ HER2 enhances degradation of the target and inhibits tumorigenic growth. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2013;110(20):8170–5.
- 35. Pandey M, Ojha D, Bansal S, Rode AB, Chawla G. From bench side to clinic: potential and challenges of RNA vaccines and therapeutics in infectious diseases. Mol Asp Med. 2021;81:101003.
- Dammes N, Peer D. Paving the road for RNA therapeutics. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 2020;41(10):755–75.
- Devi S, Sharma N, Ahmed T, Huma ZI, Kour S, Sahoo B, et al. Aptamer-based diagnostic and therapeutic approaches in animals: current potential and challenges. Saudi J Biol Sci. 2021;28(9):5081–93.
- Castanotto D, Rossi JJ. The promises and pitfalls of RNA-interference-based therapeutics. Nature. 2009;457(7228):426–33.
- Coutinho MF, Matos L, Santos JI, Alves S. RNA therapeutics: how far have we gone? In: The mRNA metabolism in human disease. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2019. p. 133–77.
- 40. Chen W, Lee Z, Awadallah A, Zhou L, Xin W. Peritumoral/vascular expression of PSMA as a diagnostic marker in hepatic lesions. Diagn Pathol. 2020;15(1):1–7.
- Alshaer W, Hillaireau H, Fattal E. Aptamer-guided nanomedicines for anticancer drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2018;134:122–37.
- Chu TC, Twu KY, Ellington AD, Levy M. Aptamer mediated siRNA delivery. Nucleic Acids Res. 2006;34(10):e73-e.
- Germer K, Leonard M, Zhang X. RNA aptamers and their therapeutic and diagnostic applications. Int J Biochem Mol Biol. 2013;4(1):27.
- 44. Thiel KW, Giangrande PH. Intracellular delivery of RNA-based therapeutics using aptamers. Ther Deliv. 2010;1(6):849–61.
- 45. Soldevilla MM, Meraviglia-Crivelli de Caso D, Menon AP, Pastor F. Aptamer-iRNAs as therapeutics for cancer treatment. Pharmaceuticals. 2018;11(4):108.
- 46. Ni X, Zhang Y, Ribas J, Chowdhury WH, Castanares M, Zhang Z, et al. Prostate-targeted radiosensitization via aptamer-shRNA chimeras in human tumor xenografts. J Clin Invest. 2011;121(6):2383–90.
- Yu A-M, Tu M-J. Deliver the promise: RNAs as a new class of molecular entities for therapy and vaccination. Pharmacol Ther. 2021:107967.
- 48. Arshad R, Fatima I, Sargazi S, Rahdar A, Karamzadeh-Jahromi M, Pandey S, et al. Novel perspectives towards RNA-based nano-theranostic approaches for cancer management. Nanomaterials. 2021;11(12):3330.
- 49. Guo S, Tschammer N, Mohammed S, Guo P. Specific delivery of therapeutic RNAs to cancer cells via the dimerization mechanism of phi29 motor pRNA. Hum Gene Ther. 2005;16(9):1097–110.
- Zhou J, Rossi J. Cell-type–specific aptamer and aptamer-small interfering RNA conjugates for targeted human immunodeficiency virus type 1 therapy. J Investig Med. 2014;62(7):914–9.
- Bour S, Geleziunas R, Wainberg MA. The human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (HIV-1) CD4 receptor and its central role in promotion of HIV-1 infection. Microbiol Rev. 1995;59(1):63–93.
- 52. Zhou J, Swiderski P, Li H, Zhang J, Neff CP, Akkina R, et al. Selection, characterization and application of new RNA HIV gp 120 aptamers for facile delivery of Dicer substrate siRNAs into HIV infected cells. Nucleic Acids Res. 2009;37(9):3094–109.
- Kaiser L, Weisser J, Kohl M, Deigner H-P. Small molecule detection with aptamer based lateral flow assays: applying aptamer-C-reactive protein cross-recognition for ampicillin detection. Sci Rep. 2018;8(1):1–10.
- Cho EJ, Collett JR, Szafranska AE, Ellington AD. Optimization of aptamer microarray technology for multiple protein targets. Anal Chim Acta. 2006;564(1):82–90.

- 55. Wang T, Chen C, Larcher LM, Barrero RA, Veedu RN. Three decades of nucleic acid aptamer technologies: lessons learned, progress and opportunities on aptamer development. Biotechnol Adv. 2019;37(1):28–50.
- Ye M, Hu J, Peng M, Liu J, Liu J, Liu H, et al. Generating aptamers by cell-SELEX for applications in molecular medicine. Int J Mol Sci. 2012;13(3):3341–53.
- Mallikaratchy P. Evolution of complex target SELEX to identify aptamers against mammalian cell-surface antigens. Molecules. 2017;22(2):215.
- Li W, Ma Y, Guo Z, Xing R, Liu Z. Efficient screening of glycan-specific aptamers using a glycosylated peptide as a scaffold. Anal Chem. 2020;93(2):956–63.
- Murakami K, Izuo N, Bitan G. Aptamers targeting amyloidogenic proteins and their emerging role in neurodegenerative diseases. J Biol Chem. 2021:101478.
- Wan L-Y, Yuan W-F, Ai W-B, Ai Y-W, Wang J-J, Chu L-Y, et al. An exploration of aptamer internalization mechanisms and their applications in drug delivery. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2019;16(3):207–18.
- Duan M, Long Y, Yang C, Wu X, Sun Y, Li J, et al. Selection and characterization of DNA aptamer for metastatic prostate cancer recognition and tissue imaging. Oncotarget. 2016;7(24):36436.
- 62. Skowron PM, Krefft D, Brodzik R, Kasperkiewicz P, Drag M, Koller K-P. An alternative for proteinase K-heat-sensitive protease from fungus Onygena corvina for biotechnology: cloning, engineering, expression, characterization and special application for protein sequencing. Microb Cell Factories. 2020;19(1):1–15.
- 63. Tawiah KD, Porciani D, Burke DH. Toward the selection of cell targeting aptamers with extended biological functionalities to facilitate endosomal escape of cargoes. Biomedicine. 2017;5(3):51.
- 64. Yu Q, Liu M, Wei S, Wu S, Xiao H, Qin X, et al. Characterization of ssDNA aptamers specifically directed against Trachinotus ovatus NNV (GTONNV)-infected cells with antiviral activities. J Gen Virol. 2019;100(3):380–91.
- 65. Bozzuto G, Molinari A. Liposomes as nanomedical devices. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10:975.
- Mufamadi MS, Pillay V, Choonara YE, Du Toit LC, Modi G, Naidoo D, et al. A review on composite liposomal technologies for specialized drug delivery. J Drug Deliv. 2011;2011:939851.
- Sercombe L, Veerati T, Moheimani F, Wu SY, Sood AK, Hua S. Advances and challenges of liposome assisted drug delivery. Front Pharmacol. 2015;6:286.
- Suk J, Xu Q, Kim N, Hanes J, Ensign L, Sciences H, Sciences M. PEGylation as a strategy for improving nanoparticle-based drug and gene delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;99:28–51.
- Yingchoncharoen P, Kalinowski DS, Richardson DR. Lipid-based drug delivery systems in cancer therapy: what is available and what is yet to come. Pharmacol Rev. 2016;68(3):701–87.
- 70. Mali S. Delivery systems for gene therapy. Ind J Hum Genet. 2013;19(1):3.
- Ura T, Okuda K, Shimada M. Developments in viral vector-based vaccines. Vaccine. 2014;2(3):624–41.
- Ghezzi M, Pescina S, Padula C, Santi P, Del Favero E, Cantù L, et al. Polymeric micelles in drug delivery: an insight of the techniques for their characterization and assessment in biorelevant conditions. J Control Release. 2021;332:312–36.
- 73. Hanafy NA, El-Kemary M, Leporatti S. Micelles structure development as a strategy to improve smart cancer therapy. Cancers. 2018;10(7):238.
- Xiong H, Liu L, Wang Y, Jiang H, Wang X. Engineered aptamer-organic amphiphile selfassemblies for biomedical applications: progress and challenges. Small. 2022;18(4):2104341.
- Liu M, Wang L, Lo Y, Shiu SC-C, Kinghorn AB, Tanner JA. Aptamer-enabled nanomaterials for therapeutics. Drug Targeting Imaging Cells. 2022;11(1):159.
- 76. Tian J, Ding L, Ju H, Yang Y, Li X, Shen Z, et al. A multifunctional nanomicelle for real-time targeted imaging and precise near-infrared cancer therapy. Angew Chem. 2014;126(36):9698–703.
- 77. Yao Y, Zhou Y, Liu L, Xu Y, Chen Q, Wang Y, et al. Nanoparticle-based drug delivery in cancer therapy and its role in overcoming drug resistance. Front Mol Biosci. 2020;7:193.

- Chen Y, Gao D-Y, Huang L. In vivo delivery of miRNAs for cancer therapy: challenges and strategies. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2015;81:128–41.
- Wei Q-Y, Xu Y-M, Lau AT. Recent progress of nanocarrier-based therapy for solid malignancies. Cancers. 2020;12(10):2783.
- Golombek SK, May J-N, Theek B, Appold L, Drude N, Kiessling F, et al. Tumor targeting via EPR: strategies to enhance patient responses. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2018;130:17–38.
- Catuogno S, Esposito CL, De Franciscis V. Aptamer-mediated targeted delivery of therapeutics: an update. Pharmaceuticals. 2016;9(4):69.
- Shiao Y-S, Chiu H-H, Wu P-H, Huang Y-F. Aptamer-functionalized gold nanoparticles as photoresponsive nanoplatform for co-drug delivery. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2014;6(24):21832–41.
- Danesh NM, Lavaee P, Ramezani M, Abnous K, Taghdisi SM. Targeted and controlled release delivery of daunorubicin to T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia by aptamer-modified gold nanoparticles. Int J Pharm. 2015;489(1–2):311–7.
- 84. Wu P-H, Onodera Y, Ichikawa Y, Rankin EB, Giaccia AJ, Watanabe Y, et al. Targeting integrins with RGD-conjugated gold nanoparticles in radiotherapy decreases the invasive activity of breast cancer cells. Int J Nanomed. 2017;12:5069.
- Zhao N, You J, Zeng Z, Li C, Zu Y. An ultra pH-sensitive and aptamer-equipped nanoscale drug-delivery system for selective killing of tumor cells. Small. 2013;9(20):3477–84.
- 86. Sampathkumar S-G, Yarema KJ. Targeting cancer cells with dendrimers. Chem Biol. 2005;12(1):5–6.
- Farokhzad OC, Cheng J, Teply BA, Sherifi I, Jon S, Kantoff PW, et al. Targeted nanoparticle-aptamer bioconjugates for cancer chemotherapy in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2006;103(16):6315–20.
- Barzegar Behrooz A, Nabavizadeh F, Adiban J, Shafiee Ardestani M, Vahabpour R, Aghasadeghi MR, et al. Smart bomb AS 1411 aptamer-functionalized/PAMAM dendrimer nanocarriers for targeted drug delivery in the treatment of gastric cancer. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2017;44(1):41–51.
- 89. Taghdisi SM, Danesh NM, Ramezani M, Lavaee P, Jalalian SH, Robati RY, et al. Double targeting and aptamer-assisted controlled release delivery of epirubicin to cancer cells by aptamers-based dendrimer in vitro and in vivo. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2016;102:152–8.
- Sharma A, Madhunapantula SV, Robertson GP. Toxicological considerations when creating nanoparticle-based drugs and drug delivery systems. Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol. 2012;8(1):47–69.
- 91. Alshaer W. Functionalizing liposomes with aptamers for active targeting of tumor cells: Université Paris Saclay (COmUE); 2016.
- 92. Liu X, Guo R, Huo S, Chen H, Song Q, Jiang G, et al. CaP-based anti-inflammatory HIF-1 α siRNA-encapsulating nanoparticle for rheumatoid arthritis therapy. J Control Release. 2022;343:314–25.
- 93. Shen Y, Li M, Liu T, Liu J, Xie Y, Zhang J, et al. A dual-functional HER2 aptamer-conjugated, pH-activated mesoporous silica nanocarrier-based drug delivery system provides in vitro synergistic cytotoxicity in HER2-positive breast cancer cells. Int J Nanomedicine. 2019;14:4029.
- Zhu C-L, Song X-Y, Zhou W-H, Yang H-H, Wen Y-H, Wang X-R. An efficient cell-targeting and intracellular controlled-release drug delivery system based on MSN-PEM-aptamer conjugates. J Mater Chem. 2009;19(41):7765–70.
- 95. Liang T, Yao Z, Ding J, Min Q, Jiang L, Zhu J-J. Cascaded aptamers-governed multistage drug-delivery system based on biodegradable envelope-type nanovehicle for targeted therapy of HER2-overexpressing breast cancer. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2018;10(40):34050–9.
- Cao M, Sun Y, Xiao M, Li L, Liu X, Jin H, et al. Multivalent aptamer-modified DNA origami as drug delivery system for targeted cancer therapy. Chem Res Chin Univ. 2020;36(2):254–60.
- Cao Z, Tong R, Mishra A, Xu W, Wong GC, Cheng J, et al. Reversible cell-specific drug delivery with aptamer-functionalized liposomes. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2009;48(35):6494–8.

- Tan W, Wang H, Chen Y, Zhang X, Zhu H, Yang C, et al. Molecular aptamers for drug delivery. ery. Trends Biotechnol. 2011;29(12):634–40.
- Kang H, O'Donoghue MB, Liu H, Tan W. A liposome-based nanostructure for aptamer directed delivery. Chem Commun. 2010;46(2):249–51.
- 100. Su F, Jia Q, Li Z, Wang M, He L, Peng D, et al. Aptamer-templated silver nanoclusters embedded in zirconium metal–organic framework for targeted antitumor drug delivery. Microporous Mesoporous Mater. 2019;275:152–62.
- 101. Hu X, Li F, Xia F, Wang Q, Lin P, Wei M, et al. Dynamic nanoassembly-based drug delivery system (DNDDS): learning from nature. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;175:113830.
- 102. Zavareh HS, Pourmadadi M, Moradi A, Yazdian F, Omidi M. Chitosan/carbon quantum dot/aptamer complex as a potential anticancer drug delivery system towards the release of 5-fluorouracil. Int J Biol Macromol. 2020;165:1422–30.
- 103. Lopes-Nunes J, Lifante J, Shen Y, Ximendes EC, Jaque D, Iglesias-de la Cruz MC, et al. Biological studies of an ICG-tagged aptamer as drug delivery system for malignant melanoma. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2020;154:228–35.
- 104. Mansour MA, Caputo VS, Aleem E. Highlights on selected growth factors and their receptors as promising anticancer drug targets. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2021;140:106087.
- Amero P, Khatua S, Rodriguez-Aguayo C, Lopez-Berestein G. Aptamers: novel therapeutics and potential role in neuro-oncology. Cancers. 2020;12(10):2889.
- 106. Pützer BM, Solanki M, Herchenröder O. Advances in cancer stem cell targeting: how to strike the evil at its root. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;120:89–107.
- 107. Tang X, Feng C, Pan Q, Sun F, Zhu X. Engineered aptamer for the analysis of cells. TrAC Trends Anal Chem. 2021;145:116456.
- 108. Xiong H, Yan J, Cai S, He Q, Peng D, Liu Z, et al. Cancer protein biomarker discovery based on nucleic acid aptamers. Int J Biol Macromol. 2019;132:190–202.
- 109. De Matos AL, Franco LS, McFadden G. Oncolytic viruses and the immune system: the dynamic duo. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2020;17:349–58.
- 110. Mascarelli DE, Rosa RS, Toscaro JM, Semionatto IF, Ruas LP, Fogagnolo CT, et al. Boosting antitumor response by costimulatory strategies driven to 4-1BB and OX40 T-cell receptors. Front Cell Dev Biol. 2021;9:692982.
- 111. De Cicco P, Ercolano G, Ianaro A. The new era of cancer immunotherapy: targeting myeloidderived suppressor cells to overcome immune evasion. Front Immunol. 2020;11:1680.
- 112. Zhou J, Bobbin M, Burnett JC, Rossi JJ. Current progress of RNA aptamer-based therapeutics. Front Genet. 2012;3:234.
- 113. Bukari B, Samarasinghe RM, Noibanchong J, Shigdar SL. Non-invasive delivery of therapeutics into the brain: the potential of aptamers for targeted delivery. Biomedicine. 2020;8(5):120.
- 114. Hays EM, Duan W, Shigdar S. Aptamers and glioblastoma: their potential use for imaging and therapeutic applications. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(12):2576.
- 115. Bascuñana P, Möhle L, Brackhan M, Pahnke J. Fingolimod as a treatment in neurologic disorders beyond multiple sclerosis. Drugs R & D. 2020:1–11.
- McKenzie BA, Mamik MK, Saito LB, Boghozian R, Monaco MC, Major EO, et al. Caspase-1 inhibition prevents glial inflammasome activation and pyroptosis in models of multiple sclerosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2018;115(26):E6065–E74.
- 117. Wang J, Wang J, Wang J, Yang B, Weng Q, He Q. Targeting microglia and macrophages: a potential treatment strategy for multiple sclerosis. Front Pharmacol. 2019;10:286.
- 118. Lee B, Jo Y, Kim G, Ali LA, Sohn DH, Lee S-G, et al. Specific inhibition of soluble γc receptor attenuates collagen-induced arthritis by modulating the inflammatory T cell responses. Front Immunol. 2019;10:209.
- 119. Pariama G, Yudawijaya A. Description of triglyceride risk factors with ischemic stroke patients at UKI Hospital for 2018. J Drug Deliv Ther. 2021;11(3):79–85.
- 120. Liu S, Feng X, Jin R, Li G. Tissue plasminogen activator-based nanothrombolysis for ischemic stroke. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2018;15(2):173–84.

- 121. Sarvari S, Moakedi F, Hone E, Simpkins JW, Ren X. Mechanisms in blood-brain barrier opening and metabolism-challenged cerebrovascular ischemia with emphasis on ischemic stroke. Metab Brain Dis. 2020;35(6):851–68.
- 122. Liu M, Zaman K, Fortenberry YM. Overview of the therapeutic potential of aptamers targeting coagulation factors. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(8):3897.
- 123. Vasili E, Dominguez-Meijide A, Outeiro TF. Spreading of α-Synuclein and tau: a systematic comparison of the mechanisms involved. Front Mol Neurosci. 2019;12:107.
- 124. Rohloff JC, Gelinas AD, Jarvis TC, Ochsner UA, Schneider DJ, Gold L, et al. Nucleic acid ligands with protein-like side chains: modified aptamers and their use as diagnostic and therapeutic agents. Mol Ther Nucleic Acids. 2014;3:e201.

Artificial Exosomes as Targeted Drug Delivery Systems



Maria Tsakiri, Nikolaos Naziris, Vasiliki Mahairaki, and Costas Demetzos

1 Introduction

In the last few decades, researchers of Pharmaceutical and Medical Sciences have realized that the development of new active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs) is less than enough to address current medicinal needs. It is not a rare phenomenon that potentially efficacious APIs do not have a favorable pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic profile. This is the main reason why the science of drug delivery systems has flourished. In this area, Pharmaceutical Nanotechnology and Nanomedicine are pioneers due to their unique properties that are inextricably connected with the size of the delivery systems (1 nm = 10^{-9} m). Drug delivery nanosystems function as a Trojan horse that protects the API from biodegradation, drives it to the tissue or organ of desire, and eliminates its toxicity to healthy tissues. The first medicine based on pharmaceutical nanotechnology was approved in 1995 and since then many others have followed [1]. Lipid-based and polymeric nanoparticles

M. Tsakiri · C. Demetzos (🖂)

N. Naziris

V. Mahairaki

Department of Genetic Medicine, Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Section of Pharmaceutical Technology, Department of Pharmacy, School of Health Sciences, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece e-mail: demetzos@pharm.uoa.gr

Section of Pharmaceutical Technology, Department of Pharmacy, School of Health Sciences, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

Department of General Biophysics, Faculty of Biology and Environmental Protection, University of Lodz, Lodz, Poland

The Richman Family Precision Medicine Center of Excellence in Alzheimer's Disease, Johns Hopkins Medicine and Johns Hopkins Bayview Medical Center, Baltimore, MD, USA

are the main platforms that are used, though other platforms such as inorganic nanoplatforms and carbon nanotubes are also studied [2]. All of these nanosystems have undoubtedly optimized drug delivery. But what happens when the API is not just a classic small molecule? The recent example of coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) has proved there is a need for innovative platforms that can encapsulate and deliver bioactive molecules, such as proteins or RNAs. Indeed, the majority of the authorized COVID-19 vaccines utilize nanoplatforms to induce human immunity and achieve their protective role [3].

In this chapter, we will discuss exosomes as API delivery nanovesicles, their limitations in clinical practice, and the development of artificial exosomes. The artificial exosomes are fully- or semisynthetic nanoplatforms that can encapsulate a variety of different biomolecules while being free of the main disadvantages of cell-derived exosomes.

2 Exosomes

Extracellular vehicles (EVs) are cell-derived lipid bilayer structures that were first observed by P. Wolf in human plasma [4]. They are produced by both prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells and are classified into three main categories, based on their biogenesis mechanism, cargo, and size: (i) apoptotic bodies (1000–10,000 nm), (ii) microvesicles (100–1000 nm), and (iii) exosomes (50–150 nm). All types of EVs carry bioactive molecules, such as proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids, that are connected to their parent cell. Thus, depending on the endogenous messages they carry, each of these EV types leads to the activation of different biological signaling pathways [5]. The aim of this unit is the presentation of the biological behavior of exosomes, the smallest group of EVs, and their potential role as well as their main difficulties as effective therapeutic delivery platforms.

2.1 Biogenesis

In contrast with the other types of EVs, which are formed by the outward bending of the plasma membrane, exosomes are released after the fusion of the plasma membrane with the endogenous multivesicular bodies. The term "exosome" comes from the Greek words " $\acute{\epsilon}\xi\omega$ " (exo), meaning outside and " $\sigma\acute{\omega}\mu\alpha$ " (soma), meaning body. It was first proposed by Johnstone and her team, due to their formation mechanism: these bodies are formed mainly into the cytoplasm and afterward, they are released in the extracellular plasma [6].

2.1.1 ESCRT-Dependent Pathway

Exosome biogenesis is connected with the endosomal formation mechanism. Extracellular molecules, such as proteins, ions, and lipids, are inserted into the cell through endocytosis. In this way, the early endosomes are formed. Interactions between the early endosomes and intercellular organelles, mitochondria, and trans-Golgi network lead to the insertion of intercellular constituents into the endosomes and their transformation into late endosomes [7]. Some additional modifications and content exchange between these blebs and the cytoplasm give rise to the multivesicular bodies (MVBs). During the formation of the late endosomes and the MVBs, the inward invagination of the bleb membrane results in the development of the intraluminal vesicles (ILVs), which are the future exosomes (Fig. 1). Two pathways are responsible for the production of the ILVs: (a) the endosomal sorting complex required for transport (ESCRT)-dependent and (b) the ESCRT-independent, as analyzed below. MVBs can either undergo a degradation process, direct interaction with lysosomes, or degradation after fusion of MVBs with the autophagosomes first, or anchor into the plasma membrane and release their constituents into the extracellular environment [8].



Fig. 1 (a) Exosome biogenesis. Extracellular molecules, such as proteins, ions, and lipids, are inserted into the cell through endocytosis and early endosomes are formed. Early endosomes interact with organelles (i.e., mitochondrion) and are converted into late endosomes. Further modifications and interactions with the trans-Golgi network lead to the formation of multivesicular bodies (MVBs) that encapsulate small vesicles that are called intralumilar bodies (ILVs). MVBs can be either degraded or attach to the cell membrane and release their cargo, which contains the modified ILVs known as exosomes, in the extracellular matrix. (b) Structure of exosomes. Exosomes carry a variety of biomolecules such as proteins, lipids, and nucleic acids that are produced in the parent cells. (Figure (b) adapted from [27])



Fig. 2 Possible mechanisms of exosomes internalization by the target cells: (a) clathrin-mediated endocytosis, (b) lipid raft-mediated endocytosis, (c) caveolin-mediated endocytosis, (d) phagocytosis, (e) micropinocytosis. (Adapted from [8])

Four protein complexes (ESCRT-0, ESCRT-I, ESCRT-II and ESCRT-III), as well as the AAA ATPase Vps4 complex (VPS4, ALIX, TSG₁₀₁), play a key role in the biogenesis of the exosomes via the ESCRT-dependent pathway. ESCRT-0 complex recognizes and binds to the mono-ubiquitinated proteins of the endosomal surface [9]. ESCRT-0 and phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (an endosome-enriched lipid) recruit ESCRT-I and ESCRT-II into this area. Subsequently, ESCRT-I and ESCRT-II induce membrane deformation and the development of small blebs into the surface. These blebs enclose soluble molecules and cytoplasm into their center [10, 11]. ESCRT-III and VPS4 (vacuolar protein sorting-associated protein 4) are necessary for the inward endosomal membrane abscission and the release of the ILVs into the late endosomes or MVBs [12]. Next, de-ubiquitylating enzymes de-ubiquitylate the ubiquitylated proteins so that the vesicles will not be degraded [13]. During all of the mentioned processes, the role of ESCRT-accessory proteins ALIX (apoptosislinked gene 2-interacting protein X), TSG101 (tumor susceptibility gene 101), and SNARE [soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor (NSF) attachment protein receptor] complex proteins is of extreme importance as they control the production, the homogeneity, and the value of the ILVS content [14]. For instance, ALIX binds to the de-ubiquitylated proteins and transfer them in the ILVs, with the help of syndecans and tetraspanin CD63 [15]. SNARE complex proteins are responsible for the fusion of MVBs with the plasma membrane and subsequently in the release of exo-somes [11].

2.1.2 ESCRT-Independent Pathway

The ESCRT-independent pathway is mainly driven by some areas in the surface of lipidic bilayer membranes that are called lipid rafts or microdomains. Lipid rafts have a very sticked composition and conformation. They are enriched in cholesterol, sphingolipids, glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI), ceramides, and saturated phospholipids. The architecture of lipid rafts is stabilized by the high quantity of tetraspanins or other GPI-anchored proteins [16]. These areas seem to be rich in information content, encrypted into the so-called thermodynamic epitopes [17]. The information is translated into an enthalpic content that is capable of interacting with the neighbor molecules [18]. Indeed, lipid rafts are responsible for the encapsulation of certain RNA molecules into exosomes due to enhanced affinity for specific RNA motifs. This process seems to be lipid- and not protein-mediated, while entropic phenomena of the lipidic surface are translated into a "bind-here" message for the RNA motifs [19]. Although this type of information content may be unusual in biological sciences, it is mathematically explained by the Shannon equation of information [20]:

$$H(x) = -\sum_{i=1}^{n} p(x_i) \log_b p(x_i)$$

where *H* represents the entropy for x_i possible outcomes. $p(x_i)$ represents the probability of the possible outcomes and *b* is the base of the logarithm used. The corresponding entropy units are bits when b = 2.

The above equation can explain the thermodynamic behavior of biological epitopes taking into account the quality and quantity of information (bits) they carry. Thus, the information content of the lipid rafts activates an early-exosome production mechanism that is thermodynamically favored.

Although the complete mechanism of exosome production and release is currently not fully understood, both ESCRT-dependent and ESCRT-independent pathways have an important role on exosomes' biogenesis. Recent studies support that these two processes act complementary to each other, providing a complex biogenesis algorithm [21–24].

2.2 Biological Role

In the early ages of their discovery, exosomes were thought to be cellular waste carriers so that the unwanted cell cargo is released outside of the cell compartment. However, recent research has proved that their role in cell-to-cell communication is much more complex [25]. Figure X presents possible mechanisms of exosomes' internalization into the receiver cells. As they are carriers of several molecules (i.e., proteins, lipids, or nucleic acids) of the parent cells and have the ability to transfer these contents intercellularly, they affect both physiological or pathological biochemical routes [26]. For instance, their role in the progress of different types of cancer or metastasis [13, 27], in the activation of immune responses [28], or even in progress of the neurodegenerative diseases has been detected [14].

2.2.1 The Role of Exosomes in Carcinogenesis

The function of tumor-derived exosomes (TDEs), also known as oncosomes, is one of the most investigated topics concerning their pathogenesis-associated function. Different cancer types have been studied for this purpose. Breast, gastric, and melanoma cancers are some examples [29–31].

Tumor-derived exosomes that are produced and released by the malignant cells affect the tumor microenvironment and thus the progression of the pathogenicity. Specifically, stress tumor conditions such as hypoxia and oxidative stress increase the rate of exosomal biogenesis and the release by the tumor cells. These exosomes interact with the neighboring area, which subsequently results in the remodeling of the microenvironment [13]. The main cells of the tumor microenvironment (fibroblasts, immune and stromal cells) receive the tumorigenic content of the TDE.

Furthermore, TDE seem to have a crucial role in the metastasis process. TDE can transit their content in more or less distant areas (in transit or satellite metastasis) or even organs [32]. As the development of the pre-metastatic niche is equally important with the cells' mutations in the metastasis formation, the TDE should be taken into account when the secondary tumor tissues are studied [33]. Indeed, according to Emmanouilidi et al., pancreatic TDE were found to carry more than 300 tumorigenic proteins [34], while Hoshino et al. claim that the unique integrins of the TDE drive the organotropic selection of the metastasis site [35]. Moreover, exosomal miR-25-3p induces the modeling of the pre-metastatic niche in foreign sites [36].

Finally, TDE are of importance due to their active role in drug resistance of tumors. On the one hand, TDE can actively remove the chemotherapeutic drugs outside the malignant cells. Notably, HER-2 overexpressing exosomes bind with trastuzumab and inhibit its action [37]. Nevertheless, the basic role of exosomes in drug resistance is attributed to biochemical pathways. For instance, TDE transmit the information for upregulation of certain active molecules such as P-glycoprotein [38, 39] and GSTP₁ [40]. Most of the times, nucleic acids are responsible for this upregulation, mainly miRNAs [13, 41, 42].

2.2.2 The Role of Exosomes in the Immune System

As exosomes regulate intercellular communication, they may trigger or suppress the immune response. Interestingly, exosomes that are produced by infected, malignant, or immune cells exert influence on both innate and adaptive immunity.

The innate system, which is the nonselective way of the human organism to fight exogenous, and harmful, factors is composed of macrophages, dendritic and natural killer cells, granulocytes, as well as complement and chemoattractants. Exosomes derived from infected macrophages are considered to enhance pro-inflammatory conditions and activation of the innate system [43, 44]. Zhou et al. suggest that exosomes derived from pancreatic cancer cells are uploaded with miR-203 that downregulate the expression of the membrane toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) of dendritic cells [35] and thus decrease the capability of dendritic cells to identify bacterial components or host heat shock proteins [45]. Recent studies show that activation of natural killer cells, which are the responsible cells to recognize and cytolyze infected, cancer, or allogenic cells, by TDE might have a beneficial role in the elimination of tumors [46, 47].

On the other hand, the function of adaptive immunity is affected by exosomal messages too. Exosomes produced by activated dendritic cells were found to be more efficient in the immunomodulation than the ones from immature dendritic cells [48]. These vesicles carry in their surface MHC-I and MHC-II complexes that are bound with pathogenic molecules [49]. Notably, humoral immunity (CD4⁺ T-lymphocytes and B-lymphocytes) induced by the vaccination with dendritic cell-derived exosomes that were infected with *Eimeria tenella* proved to be more efficient than the antigenic-subunit vaccine when intramuscularly administrated in chicken [50]. Moreover, cellular immunity, mainly caused via the T_h1 route and the production of CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes, is also synergistically activated by exosomes from immune cells [51, 52].

Except for the physiological role of exosomes in the immune system, they seem to trigger or control autoimmune diseases under certain conditions. For instance, miRNAs that are released under rheumatoid arthritis can either up- or downregulate the progress of the disease [53–55]. Miao and colleagues review their role in a variety of autoimmune diseases, such as systemic lupus and sclerosis [56].

2.2.3 The Role of Exosomes in the Central Nervous System and Neurodegeneration

The mechanism of action, communication, and interaction between the central nervous system (CNS) cells is highly complicated and not yet fully understood. However, exosomes have proved to be important information transporters for these mechanisms. Indeed, great studies show that CNS-derived exosomes that were isolated from human fluids such as plasma carry miRNAs and protein aggregates that could help in the very early diagnosis of CNS neurodegenerative diseases like Alzheimer's or Parkinson's disease [57–60]. Microglia, neurons, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes all produce exosomes that are important factors for neuronal health and normal neural functionality [61–66]. Interestingly, Venturini et al. have recently shown that astrocyte-derived exosomes can be selectively up-taken by neuron cells although the mechanism of action for the above activity is not yet clear. These exosomes transferred neuroglobin, a molecule that is assumed to have a neuroprotective role [67]. Likewise, exosomes from cortical neurons were found to interact only with neurons and not glial cells [68]. This selectivity empowers the perspective that exosomes are not just "junk carriers" but they do support neural homeostasis by selective cell-to-cell communication.

A controversy exists of whether exosomes provide a protective or aggressive profile in the case of neurodegeneration. Recent studies prove that brain-derived exosomes of AD patients have increased rates of pathological proteins and protein complexes such as A β oligomers and hyperphosphorylated tau (p-tau) [69, 70]. Some research groups support that these exosomes that are produced by pathological AD parent cells promote the spread of the above toxic proteins and consequently, the evolution of neurodegeneration [69, 71, 72]. On the contrary, some other groups found that exosomes might also have a neuroprotective functionality under certain circumstances: recently, Wei and colleagues proved that in in vitro experiments mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes were found to aid in the A β clearance in nonhuman primates with AD pathologies [74]. Contrariwise, glia-derived exosomes, enriched in α -synuclein, a main pathological protein found in patients with Parkinson's disease, are accused of causing α -synuclein aggregation and low protein clearance of the neurons [75, 76].

2.3 Applications in Preclinical and Clinical Stages

The most common way to develop exosomes as innovative medicinal platforms is through genetic modification of the parent cell. In this way, exosomes are modified to carry increased or decreased quantities of certain cargoes such as proteins or nucleic acids. Notably, Duarte-Sanmiguel and colleagues developed a protocol for the isolation of exosomes derived from modified dendritic cells, mentioning the importance of these exosomes as up- or downregulators of protein biogenesis in the receiver cells [77]. A pioneering study by Alvarez-Erviti et al. achieved more than 60% knockdown of the enzyme beta-secretase 1 (BACE-1) in mice by administration of exosomes derived from genetically modified dendritic cells [78]. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes that are overexpressing Anti-miRNA-221 or miR-34a proved to be beneficial in the treatment of different cancer types [79–81].

Another way to develop effective therapeutic exosomes is by loading them with drug molecules. The loading procedure takes place after the exosome production via passive or active cargo loading [82]. For instance, a passive process is the incubation of the parent cell with the drug molecule [83], while active ones are sonication [84] or electroporation [78, 85].

Last but not least, certain categories of exosomes, such as mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes, show a therapeutic effect due to their inherent regenerative properties without the need of any biochemical or drug loading modifications. For instance, bone marrow mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes have recently proved through in vitro and ex vivo models to promote tendon regeneration [86]. Similar regenerative properties have been found in preclinical and clinical trials against musculoskeletal pathologies such as osteoarthritis [87, 88]. Furthermore, mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes could have a therapeutic effect in wound healing [89]. Interestingly, Yang et al. showed promising results in the treatment of diabetic wounds after the administration of polymeric hydrogel loaded with umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes [90].

Till today, no medicine based on exosomes has been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) or the European Medicines Agency (EMA). Nevertheless, as of February 2022, by using the keyword "exosome" in the US National Institutes of Health (NIH) clinicaltrials.gov, 251 trials appear. Most of these trials concern the diagnosis of diseases, while a few targets in the evaluation of exosomal therapeutic products. Table 1 presents the clinical trials that evaluate the exosomes as advanced therapeutic medicines. Only two trials appear to be in phase III, from whom only one is active (NCT05216562). The active one evaluates the safety and efficacy of mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes to reduce hyper-inflammation in COVID-19 patients. The effect of the intravenous administration of the exosomes will be evaluated additionally with the administration of standard COVID-19 treatments. As it is shown, the majority of the clinical trials presented in Table 1 involve mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes are ideal delivery platforms as they are easily modified, nontoxic, and biodegradable [91]. However, other parent cells have also been utilized such as dendritic cells (NCT01159288) or plant cells (NCT01294072, NCT01668849).

2.4 Difficulties and Disadvantages

Although exosomes show tremendous advantages as innovative medicinal platforms, some serious limitations also exist. Firstly, because the production of exosomes requires a parent cell culture, specific quality and safety procedures should be followed. Different cell banks, e.g., mesenchymal stem cells, dendritic cells, or plant cells, require different culture conditions and have unique proliferation rates. Unique microenvironment conditions such as pH, oxygen, or specialized growth factors shall be applied in each case [92]. As it is necessary for every type of medicinal biological factor and in appliance with the guidelines of the worldwide health administrations [93], the culture of cell lines should be done under good manufacturing practice (GMP) conditions, which are stricter for biological products than conventional drug formulations. Indeed, according to the EMA, exosomes belong to the category of advanced therapy medicinal products (ATMPs), and their evaluation

	Route of			
Name	administration	Phase	NTC number	Location
COVID-19			·	
EXOMSC-COV19	IV	2/3	NCT05216562	Indonesia
Exosomes overexpressing CD24	Intranasal	2	NCT04969172	Israel
CovenD24	Intranasal	2	NCT04902183	Greece
COVID-19EXO	Intranasal	2	NCT04602442	Russia
ARDOXSO	IV	1/2	NCT04798716	USA
COVID-19EXO	Intranasal	1/2	NCT04491240	Russia
EXO-CD24	Intranasal	1	NCT04747574	Israel
CSTC-Exo	Intranasal	1	NCT04389385	Turkey
MSCs-derived exosomes	Intranasal	1	NCT04276987	China
Diabetes mellitus type 1			·	
MSC exosomes	IV	2/3	NCT02138331	
Non-small cell lung cancer	·		·	
Dex2	N/A	2	NCT01159288	France
Pulmonary infection			·	
MPCs-derived exosomes	Intranasal	1/2	NCT04544215	China
Dry eye			·	
Umbilical mesenchymal stem	Intra-ocularly	1/2	NCT04213248	China
cell-derived exosomes				
Alzheimer's disease				
MSCs-Exos	Intranasal	1/2	NCT04388982	China
Acute respiratory distress syndrome				
hMSC-Exos	Intranasal	1/2	NCT04602104	China
Degenerative disc disease				
Platelet-rich plasma (PRP) with	Intra-discal	1	NCT04849429	India
exosomes				
Osteoarthritis			1	1
ExoOA-1	Intra-articular	1	NCT05060107	N/A
Colon cancer				
Curcumin conjugated with plant	N/A	1	NCT01294072	USA
exosomes				
Familial hypercholesterolemia	27/1			C1 1
ENDFH	N/A	1	NC105043181	China
Metastatic pancreas cancer with Kra	IsG12D mutation			
iExosomes		1	NCT03608631	USA
Oral mucositis associated with chem	oradiation treatment o	of head and	l neck cancer	
Grape exosomes	Per-os	1	NCT01668849	USA
Cerebrovascular disorders				
Allogenic mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosome enriched by miR-124	Stereotaxis/ intraparenchymal	1/2	NCT03384433	Iran
	· ·		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

 Table 1
 Clinical trials of exosomes as advanced therapeutic medicines

	Route of			
Name	administration	Phase	NTC number	Location
Periodontitis				
Adipose-derived stem cell exosomes	Oral topical injection	Early 1	NCT04270006	Egypt
Ulcer				
Plasma-derived exosomes	Transdermal	Early 1	NCT02565264	Japan
Macular holes				
MSC-Exo	Intra-ocularly	Early 1	NCT03437759	China

Table 1	(continu	ed)
---------	----------	-----

follows EMA/CAT/852602/2018 guidelines [94]. As this category of therapeutics is new, there are not yet certain advice or recommendations from the medicine agencies [95].

Moreover, the isolation of exosomes necessitates the development of elegant techniques that are able to distinguish them from other extracellular vesicles, like microvesicles or apoptotic bodies. Fortunately, in 2015, the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles (ISEV) published a position paper regarding the isolation methods that should be applied for EVs that are studied in clinical trials [96], and this paper brought a new era in the exosome clinical trials. However, till today, the distinguished line between the different types of EVs is not yet fully understood and more research is necessary. Recognizing the need for more certain guidelines, ISEV recently published another position paper to promote the need for a legislative framework concerning EV medicinal products. In this paper, ISEV report that according to current EMA guidelines, EV products are categorized in ATMPs, though it supports that certain details differentiate them from the other ATMPs and is correct to be taken into account [97].

Last but not least, exosomes are biological vesicles that contain sensitive cargo. Thus, the storage conditions might be a limitation too. For instance, especially when exosomes are used as RNA carriers that can be affected and inactivated very easily, special storage is required. Indeed, Yamashita and colleagues support that the optimized storage temperature is -80 °C [98]. Such a temperature would dramatically increase the price of these therapeutical products that could eliminate their use in low-income countries.

3 Artificial Exosomes

All of the above create obvious difficulties in the manufacturing production of exosomal medicines. As a result, scientists are currently trying to go a step further and develop new platforms that could acquire the advantages of exosomes and eliminate their disadvantages. The category of artificial exosomes as innovative therapeutic medicinal products is a new area in nano-biotherapeutics with promising results in
the development of safe and effective platforms that could fight currently incurable diseases. In this section, we will discuss the developmental processes of artificial exosomes and their loading efficiency.

3.1 Development Approaches

Three main approaches for producing artificial exosomes can be found in the literature: (a) the bottom-up, (b) the top-down, and (c) the hybrid method (Fig. 3). Each procedure has unique characteristics and limitations that shall be taken into account in each case.

3.1.1 Bottom-Up Method

The bottom-up approach is a method to develop fully artificial exosomes. Building block molecules, e.g., phospholipids, cholesterol, proteins, or peptides, are mixed in the appropriate ratios to self-assemble into biomimetic platforms. The main advantage of the present methodology is that it utilizes the same manufacturing processes with the development of liposomes and other lipid nanoparticle formulations that are already authorized [99-101]. For example, thin-film hydration, microfluidics, or extrusion can be applied for the production of artificial exosomes. This approach, though, requires deep knowledge of the physicochemical properties of exosomes. As it is not possible to utilize all the components of biologically derived exosomes, the choice of certain key molecules leads to a "clean" result when we have targeted certain exosomal properties of interest [102]. Proof-of-concept experiments on the role of each molecule in the surface of exosomes or extracellular vesicles as well as lipidomics analysis are necessary tools for the design of experiment (DoE) methodology to develop such innovative biomimetic nanoplatforms [103–106]. The work of Peña et al. in 2009 is one of the first in the area of artificial exosome development. Although the lipids and the ratios that were utilized do not approach the ones of exosomes, the researchers achieved the complexation of their liposomes with major histocompatibility complex-1 (MHC-1) peptide complexes, enhancing the interaction with T-lymphocytes in a similar way with exosomes [107]. In another study, artificial exosomes carrying DEC205 antibody were developed by a microemulsion process. The conjugation of the antibody, which is negatively charged, is favored due to electrochemical interactions with the positively charged lipids. Interestingly, these platforms do not only have high encapsulation efficiency of the API, but they also show decreased cytotoxicity because of the charge neutralization [108]. Similarly, Staufer et al. developed fully synthetic extracellular vesicles (fsEVs) decorated with tetraspanins, which are naturally present in EVs' membranes and loaded with miRNA molecules. The wound-healing abilities of fsEVs were evaluated by in vitro and ex vivo experiments showing promising results as therapeutic platforms. Although this study is the most accurate concerning the membrane



Fig. 3 Development approaches of artificial exosomes. (a) Top-down method: cells pass through polycarbonate filters or microfluidics devices and cell membranes are isolated and form pseudo-spherical vesicles. (b) Bottom-up method: block molecules, e.g., phospholipids, cholesterol, proteins, or peptides, are mixed in the appropriate ratios to self-assemble into exosome-like particles. (c) Hybrid method: exosome-like particles or liposomes and biologically derived exosomes are mixed through fusion techniques and hybrid liposomal-exosomal particles are formed. (Adapted from [102])

composition, the physicochemical characteristics of the fsEVs need further optimization as the polydispersity index (PDI) of the empty platforms is approximately 0.8 [109]. Finally, it is worth mentioning that there is a gray area in the literature of the definition of artificial exosomes which should be based on their functionality and their morphological characteristics. For instance, Aday et al. mention the development of artificial exosomes loaded with RNA molecules [110]. However, the developed platforms are basically lipid nanoparticles (LNPs) that carry an miRNA that is found in small EVs. In our point of view, the functionality of such nanomorphologies based on their surface characteristics, i.e., the lipid rafts, could be the road map for characterizing such nanoplatforms as artificial exosomal membranes and not as artificial exosomes. However, the platform cargo, such as a single nucleic acid, is not sufficient to characterize the nanovesicles as artificial exosomes without proving their functionality.

3.1.2 Top-Down Method

The top-down method to produce exosome-like particles, also known as nanovesicles, is based on cell membrane fractions that assemble into pseudospherical blebs. Two main processes, extrusion over polycarbonate filters and microfluidics, are utilized for the production. Both methodologies require a cell culture. These cells will then be driven in membrane pressure that conclude in the formation of small nanovesicles. In this way, cell membranes as it is, including the transmembrane proteins and other signal molecules, are part of the final platforms. Thus, the produced artificial exosomes have a very similar proteomic and lipidomic consistency as biologically derived exosomes. Goh et al. presented those data and compared cell-derived nanovesicles (CDNs) with exosomes resulting that CDNs might play an important role as ATMPs [111]. Although a similarity between them is wellestablished, someone should take into account that differences do exist. For example, in this study, an important differentiation in the percentage of sphingomyelin is observed. Such an observation might seem insignificant, but we believe that it is possibly connected with the formation of lipid rafts, areas of high importance for exosomes, as mentioned above. Various producer cells, such as U937 cells [112], NIH3T3 fibroblasts [113], hMSF10A [113], or ASC cells [114], are cultured to produce NVs. Depending on the desired pharmacological effect, the origin of the NVs is decided as the final vesicles appear with high affinity to their parent cells. Such an approach has tremendous advantages in artificial exosome development. However, many of the limitations that appear in the classic exosome development are also present here.

3.1.3 Hybrid Method

Some recent studies focus on a more complex design by mixing synthetic liposomal formulations with biologically derived exosomal membranes. That semisynthetic approach is a result of the technological combination of both top-down and bottomup methods and targets the design and development of ATMPs that will take advantage of both synthetic and biological platforms while eliminating their problems in clinical use [110]. A pioneering study that took place in 2016 by Sato et al. presents the successful development of hybrid exosomes by freeze-thaw and their in vitro evaluation. Notably, the researchers pointed out that the lipids used for the liposomal platforms affected the final behavior of the hybrid systems. Thus, the variety of synthetic lipids could lead to unique biological behavior of the final platform [115]. For instance, the incorporation of PEGylated lipids could eliminate the recognition and neutralization by the mononuclear phagocyte system (MPS), correspondingly to liposome's behavior [116]. At the same time, another research group studied the endogenous production of hybrid EVs after infection of the producer cells with membrane fusogenic liposomes [117]. Results concerning the loading of both hydrophobic and hydrophilic molecules into the produced EVs showed that the efficiency was higher when membrane fusogenic liposomes are utilized in comparison with non-fusogenic highly cationic liposomes.

Two years after, two different research groups applied simple incubation methods to mix synthetic liposomes with mesenchymal-derived EVs [118] or HEK293FT exosomes [119]. According to Piffoux et al., the hybrid systems maintain the intrinsic properties of the EVs while adopting the high loading efficiency and prolonged circulation time from the synthetic cells [118]. Lin et al. benefit from this technology to deliver the CRISPR/CAS9 system into cells. The isolated exosomes were incubated with liposomes that carried the above gene modification tool and created hybrid exosomes that could transfer CRISPR/CAS9 intracellular without the need of a viral vector, as it is often presented [119].

Another method to produce hybrid exosomes is by extrusion through polycarbonate filters. Ryamajhi et al. developed hybrid anticancer exosomes from macrophage-derived EVs and doxorubicin-loaded liposomes. Their results showed enhanced in vitro internalization of the hybrid exosomes into the tumor cells in comparison to the normal cell lines. That observation attributed to the ability of macrophage EVs to actively interact with the cancer cells over the physiological cultures [120]. Moreover, Jhan et al. succeeded to encapsulate siRNA molecules into hybrid EVs. They follow a protocol that the hybrid EVs were first developed by simultaneous extrusion of lung carcinoma (A549) or mouse fibroblast (3T3) cell lines with the liposomal formulation. Afterward, the hybrid systems were loaded with the siRNA via an electroporation process. The scientists achieved an eightfold increase of the hybrid EVs' quantity over the natural production, but believe that further system optimization could lead to less toxic platforms (a parameter that is correlated with the electroporation method) and more effective and "clean" delivery systems [121]. On the other hand, Evers et al. achieved a siRNA encapsulation efficiency of 50-60% into hybrid EV-liposomal systems by adding the siRNA during the liposomes' thin film hydration stage [122].

3.2 Cargo Loading

As it is mentioned above, artificial exosomes have been used for a plethora of different drug molecules or biomolecules. First of all, artificial exosomes have proved beneficial for the loading of small molecules. For instance, Wu et al. developed advanced platforms that carry doxorubicin. In vitro and in vivo models showed that these novel platforms might potentially aid in the treatment of glioblastoma [123]. Moreover, another study by Go et al. achieved the production of EV-mimetic platforms loaded with anti-inflammatory drug molecules (dexamethasone). The researchers support that their ghost nanovesicles preserve the properties of the EVs, produced by U937 cell cultures. At the same time, the quantity of vesicles is significantly increased and the loading capacity is enhanced [124].

Furthermore, surface molecules of various molecular weights are able to attach in the surface of artificial exosomes. Notably, Yenerni et al. designed a click chemistry methodology that enables the binding of biomolecules in the exosomal surface. A cholesterol-DNA tether is responsible for the interaction with the bioactive molecules. In that study, the researchers attached an immunomodulatory protein, FasL. Nevertheless, due to the nature of click chemistry methodology, the experimental protein is just an example and many other molecules could replace it [125].

Lastly, different nucleic acids have also been delivered in in vivo preclinical experiments by artificial biomimetic vesicles. For example, EV-mimetic nanovesicles loaded with long noncoding RNA H19 that are produced through a top-down extrusion procedure provide promising results in the treatment of diabetic wounds [126]. Similarly, in vivo and in vitro uptake studies showed that artificial exosomes can effectively deliver siRNA [127].

4 Future Perspectives and Conclusion

The development of artificial exosomes provides new possibilities and opens new roads in the area of ATMPs and the technology of delivery systems. Due to their smart design, they combine the benefits of both biological systems and liposomal vesicles. First of all, their small size allows the easy drug or biomolecule delivery when they are in vivo administrated. A lower degree of interaction with the MPS has also been observed, compared to classical liposomal formulations. Moreover, membrane EV proteins that are incorporated in the surface of artificial exosomes might lead to enhanced active targeting to the desired tissue. Finally, the well-established liposome technology allows the production of platforms that can carry a variety of different types of molecules. Small drugs, proteins, nucleic acids, or even complexes, as in the case of the CRISPR/Cas9 complex, could be effectively loaded into artificial exosomes. Although the encapsulating efficiency of the drugs or biomolecules might be lower than in the case of classic liposomes (especially in the case of hydrophilic molecules), the artificial platforms eliminate the toxicity and adverse effects as they provide higher targeting efficiency. Thus, these bio-mimicking platforms might be morphologically complicated, due to the variety of their components, but they present a very clear, noncomplex functionality that we believe is strongly connected with the biophysical routes of biosystems.

However, a lot of points are yet to be cleared or optimized. For instance, although the top-down approaches are the most common ones, as mentioned above, they often need advanced manufacturing equipment and supplies that increase the cost of the final product. In addition, stricter instructions concerning GMPs are necessary for comparison with fully synthetic nanoparticles. Thus, the acceptance process is more demanding and currently under discussion. On the other hand, bottom-up approaches are still on an early stage, and thus, highly functional nanoplatforms are yet to be developed.

The hybrid systems present interesting behavior as advanced nano-therapeutic medicinal products. They combine the benefits of both synthetic and biological nanoplatforms resulting in the development of innovative procedures in the area of therapeutics. However, thorough design and targeted experiments are necessary to achieve the development of platforms that present the advantages and lack the limitations of these two technologies.

Nevertheless, exosomes and especially artificial exosomes breathen ew life into the area of therapeutics, as they bring together the classic synthetic techniques of Pharmaceutical Sciences and the biological processes that are used in bio-medicinal products.

References

- Barenholz Y. (Chezy). Doxil® The first FDA-approved nano-drug: lessons learned. J Control Release [Internet]. 2012;160(2):117–34. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S0168365912002301
- 2. Anselmo AC, Mitragotri S. Nanoparticles in the clinic: an update. Bioeng Transl Med. 2019;4(3):e10143.
- Tsakiri M, Naziris N, Demetzos C. Innovative vaccine platforms against infectious diseases: under the scope of the COVID-19 pandemic [Internet]. Int J Pharm. 2021;610:121212. Available from: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0378517321010188
- 4. Wolf P. The nature and significance of platelet products in human plasma. Br J Haematol. 1967;13(3):269–88.
- O'Brien K, Breyne K, Ughetto S, Laurent LC, Breakefield XO. RNA delivery by extracellular vesicles in mammalian cells and its applications. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol [Internet]. 2020;21(10):585–606. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41580-020-0251-y.
- Johnstone RM, Adam M, Hammond JR, Orr L, Turbide C. Vesicle formation during reticulocyte maturation. Association of plasma membrane activities with released vesicles (exosomes). J Biol Chem [Internet]. 1987;262(19):9412–20. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/S0021-9258(18)48095-7.
- Hessvik NP, Llorente A. Current knowledge on exosome biogenesis and release. Cell Mol Life Sci [Internet]. 2018;75(2):193–208. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00018-017-2595-9.
- Gurung S, Perocheau D, Touramanidou L, Baruteau J. The exosome journey: from biogenesis to uptake and intracellular signalling. Cell Commun Signal [Internet]. 2021;19(1):47. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12964-021-00730-1.
- Ren X, Hurley JH. VHS domains of ESCRT-0 cooperate in high-avidity binding to polyubiquitinated cargo. EMBO J [Internet]. 2010;29(6):1045–54. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1038/emboj.2010.6.

- Raiborg C, Stenmark H. The ESCRT machinery in endosomal sorting of ubiquitylated membrane proteins. Nature [Internet]. 2009;458(7237):445–52. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1038/nature07961.
- van Niel G, D'Angelo G, Raposo G. Shedding light on the cell biology of extracellular vesicles. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol [Internet]. 2018;19(4):213–28. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1038/nrm.2017.125.
- Henne WM, Stenmark H, Emr SD. Molecular mechanisms of the membrane sculpting ESCRT pathway. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol [Internet]. 2013;5(9). Available from: http://cshperspectives.cshlp.org/content/5/9/a016766.abstract
- Mashouri L, Yousefi H, Aref AR, Mohammad AA, Molaei F, Alahari SK. Exosomes: composition, biogenesis, and mechanisms in cancer metastasis and drug resistance. Mol Cancer [Internet]. 2019;18(1):75. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12943-019-0991-5.
- Raghu K, S LV. The biology, function, and biomedical applications of exosomes. Science (80-) [Internet]. 2020;367(6478):eaau6977. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1126/science. aau6977.
- Roucourt B, Meeussen S, Bao J, Zimmermann P, David G. Heparanase activates the syndecansyntenin-ALIX exosome pathway. Cell Res [Internet]. 2015;25(4):412–28. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/cr.2015.29.
- Yue B, Yang H, Wang J, Ru W, Wu J, Huang Y, et al. Exosome biogenesis, secretion and function of exosomal miRNAs in skeletal muscle myogenesis. Cell Prolif [Internet]. 2020;53(7):e12857. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32578911
- Demetzos C. Nanoplatforms as information carriers and thermodynamic epitopes in neurodegenerative and immune diseases BT. In: Vlamos P, Kotsireas IS, Tarnanas I, editors. Handbook of computational neurodegeneration. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2020. p. 1–13. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-75479-6_59-2.
- Naziris N, Chountoulesi M, Stavrinides S, Hanias M, Demetzos C. Chaotic dynamics and stability of liposomal Nanosystems [Internet]. Curr Nanosci. 2021;17:1–16. Available from: http://eurekaselect.com/article/117502
- Janas T, Janas MM, Sapoń K, Janas T. Mechanisms of RNA loading into exosomes. FEBS Lett [Internet]. 2015;589(13):1391–8. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S001457931500294X
- 20. Shannon CE. A mathematical theory of communication. Bell Syst Tech J. 1948;27(3):379–423.
- Liao P-C, Garcia EJ, Tan G, Tsang CA, Pon LA. Roles for L o microdomains and ESCRT in ER stress-induced lipid droplet microautophagy in budding yeast. Mol Biol Cell [Internet]. 2021;32(22):br12. Available from: https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85121947917&doi=10.1091%2Fmbc.E21-04-0179&partnerID=40&md5=f3e35ce09b52b 9d3dd570a93ace984af
- 22. Datta A, Kim H, McGee L, Johnson AE, Talwar S, Marugan J, et al. High-throughput screening identified selective inhibitors of exosome biogenesis and secretion: a drug repurposing strategy for advanced cancer. Sci Rep [Internet]. 2018;8(1) Available from: https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85047824214&doi=10.1038%2Fs4 1598-018-26411-7&partnerID=40&md5=74e76040d7bf59be1de35a1444172ccb
- 23. Babst M. MVB vesicle formation: ESCRT-dependent, ESCRT-independent and everything in between. Curr Opin Cell Biol [Internet]. 2011;23(4):452–7. Available from: https://www. scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-79960743373&doi=10.1016%2Fj.ceb.2011.04.00 &&partnerID=40&md5=75cf19e1ebd6bfdbac5d452a2f9f67b0
- 24. Stuffers S, Sem Wegner C, Stenmark H, Brech A. Multivesicular endosome biogenesis in the absence of ESCRTs. Traffic [Internet]. 2009;10(7):925–37. Available from: https://www. scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-67249110996&doi=10.1111%2Fj.1600-0854.200 9.00920.x&partnerID=40&md5=ee716e1f2bdf5df58ed217b3bfb2e7b0
- Mathieu M, Martin-Jaular L, Lavieu G, Théry C. Specificities of secretion and uptake of exosomes and other extracellular vesicles for cell-to-cell communication. Nat Cell Biol [Internet]. 2019;21(1):9–17. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41556-018-0250-9.

- 26. Zhang Y, Bi J, Huang J, Tang Y, Du S, Li P. Exosome: a review of its classification, isolation techniques, storage, diagnostic and targeted therapy applications. Int J Nanomedicine. 2020;15:6917.
- 27. Rios-Colon L, Arthur E, Niture S, Qi Q, Moore JT, Kumar D. The role of exosomes in the crosstalk between adipocytes and liver cancer cells. Cell. 2020;9(9):1988.
- Harrell CR, Jovicic N, Djonov V, Arsenijevic N, Volarevic V. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes and other extracellular vesicles as new remedies in the therapy of inflammatory diseases. Cell. 2019;8(12):1605.
- 29. Famta P, Shah S, Khatri DK, Guru SK, Singh SB, Srivastava S. Enigmatic role of exosomes in breast cancer progression and therapy. Life Sci [Internet]. 2022;289. Available from: https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85120755597&doi=10.1016%2Fj. lfs.2021.120210&partnerID=40&md5=9da49648ba37ed683347ed7d711d7990
- 30. Li Q, Wang D, Ding D, Feng Y, Hou R, Liu D, et al. The role and application of exosomes in gastric and colorectal cancer. Front Pharmacol [Internet]. 2022;12. Available from: https:// www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85123799436&doi=10.3389%2Ffphar.2021 .825475&partnerID=40&md5=4adcbb654b73077c7dada2ebbee6e488
- 31. Vignard V, Labbe M, Marec N, Andre-Gregoire G, Jouand N, Fonteneau J-F, et al. MicroRNAs in tumor exosomes drive immune escape in melanoma. Cancer Immunol Res [Internet]. 2020;8(2):255–67. Available from: https://www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85079018393&doi=10.1158%2F2326-6066.CIR-19-0522&partnerID=40&md5=c7c1d1f6f ccc1da130343d462bcba9bd
- Wortzel I, Dror S, Kenific CM, Lyden D. Exosome-mediated metastasis: communication from a distance. Dev Cell [Internet]. 2019;49(3):347–60. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.devcel.2019.04.011.
- Qian JJ, Akçay E. Competition and niche construction in a model of cancer metastasis. PLoS One [Internet]. 2018;13(5):e0198163. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0198163.
- 34. Emmanouilidi A, Paladin D, Greening DW, Falasca M. Oncogenic and non-malignant pancreatic exosome cargo reveal distinct expression of oncogenic and prognostic factors involved in tumor invasion and metastasis. Proteomics. 2019;19(8):1800158.
- Hoshino A, Costa-Silva B, Shen T-L, Rodrigues G, Hashimoto A, Tesic Mark M, et al. Tumour exosome integrins determine organotropic metastasis. Nature. 2015;527(7578):329–35.
- 36. Zeng Z, Li Y, Pan Y, Lan X, Song F, Sun J, et al. Cancer-derived exosomal miR-25-3p promotes pre-metastatic niche formation by inducing vascular permeability and angiogenesis. Nat Commun [Internet]. 2018;9(1):5395. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30568162
- Ciravolo V, Huber V, Ghedini GC, Venturelli E, Bianchi F, Campiglio M, et al. Potential role of HER2-overexpressing exosomes in countering trastuzumab-based therapy. J Cell Physiol. 2012;227(2):658–67.
- Muralidharan-Chari V, Kohan HG, Asimakopoulos AG, Sudha T, Sell S, Kannan K, et al. Microvesicle removal of anticancer drugs contributes to drug resistance in human pancreatic cancer cells. Oncotarget. 2016;7(31):50365.
- Ning K, Wang T, Sun X, Zhang P, Chen Y, Jin J, et al. UCH-L1-containing exosomes mediate chemotherapeutic resistance transfer in breast cancer. J Surg Oncol. 2017;115(8):932–40.
- Checa-Rojas A, Delgadillo-Silva LF, del Castillo V-HM, Andrade-Domínguez A, Gil J, Santillán O, et al. GSTM3 and GSTP1: novel players driving tumor progression in cervical cancer. Oncotarget. 2018;9(31):21696.
- Zhang C, Ji Q, Yang Y, Li Q, Wang Z. Exosome: function and role in cancer metastasis and drug resistance. Technol Cancer Res Treat [Internet]. 2018;17:1533033818763450. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29681222
- 42. Dai J, Su Y, Zhong S, Cong L, Liu B, Yang J, et al. Exosomes: key players in cancer and potential therapeutic strategy. Signal Transduct Target Ther [Internet]. 2020;5(1):145. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32759948

- 43. Bhatnagar S, Shinagawa K, Castellino FJ, Schorey JS. Exosomes released from macrophages infected with intracellular pathogens stimulate a proinflammatory response in vitro and in vivo. Blood J Am Soc Hematol. 2007;110(9):3234–44.
- 44. Bhatnagar S, Schorey JS. Exosomes released from infected macrophages contain Mycobacterium avium glycopeptidolipids and are proinflammatory. J Biol Chem. 2007;282(35):25779–89.
- 45. Frazão JB, Errante PR, Condino-Neto A. Toll-Like Receptors' pathway disturbances are associated with increased susceptibility to infections in humans. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz) [Internet]. 2013;61(6):427–43. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00005-013-0243-0.
- 46. Borrelli C, Ricci B, Vulpis E, Fionda C, Ricciardi MR, Petrucci MT, et al. Drug-induced senescent multiple myeloma cells elicit NK cell proliferation by direct or exosome-mediated IL15 trans-presentation. Cancer Immunol Res [Internet]. 2018;6(7):860–9. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1158/2326-6066.CIR-17-0604.
- 47. Li Q, Huang Q, Huyan T, Wang Y, Huang Q, Shi J. Bifacial effects of engineering tumour cellderived exosomes on human natural killer cells. Exp Cell Res [Internet]. 2018;363(2):141–50. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S001448271730647X
- Bobrie A, Colombo M, Raposo G, Théry C. Exosome secretion: molecular mechanisms and roles in immune responses. Traffic. 2011;12(12):1659–68.
- Lindenbergh MFS, Stoorvogel W. Antigen presentation by extracellular vesicles from professional antigen-presenting cells. Annu Rev Immunol [Internet]. 2018 Apr 26;36(1):435–59. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055700.
- 50. del Cacho E, Gallego M, Lee SH, Lillehoj HS, Quilez J, Lillehoj EP, et al. Induction of protective immunity against Eimeria tenella infection using antigen-loaded dendritic cells (DC) and DC-derived exosomes. Vaccine [Internet]. 2011;29(21):3818–25. Available from: https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0264410X11003744
- Aline F, Bout D, Amigorena S, Roingeard P, Dimier-Poisson I. Toxoplasma gondii antigenpulsed-dendritic cell-derived exosomes induce a protective immune response against T. gondii infection. Infect Immun [Internet]. 2004;72(7):4127–37. Available from: https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/15213158
- 52. Beauvillain C, Ruiz S, Guiton R, Bout D, Dimier-Poisson I. A vaccine based on exosomes secreted by a dendritic cell line confers protection against T. gondii infection in syngeneic and allogeneic mice. Microbes Infect [Internet]. 2007;9(14):1614–22. Available from: https:// www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1286457907002602
- Meng Q, Qiu B. Exosomal microRNA-320a derived from mesenchymal stem cells regulates rheumatoid arthritis fibroblast-like synoviocyte activation by suppressing CXCL9 expression. Front Physiol. 2020;11:441.
- 54. Maeda Y, Farina NH, Matzelle MM, Fanning PJ, Lian JB, Gravallese EM. Synoviumderived microRNAs regulate bone pathways in rheumatoid arthritis. J Bone Miner Res. 2017;32(3):461–72.
- 55. Tavasolian F, Moghaddam AS, Rohani F, Abdollahi E, Janzamin E, Momtazi-Borojeni AA, et al. Exosomes: effectual players in rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimmun Rev [Internet]. 2020;19(6):102511. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ \$156899722030063X
- 56. Miao C, Wang X, Zhou W, Huang J. The emerging roles of exosomes in autoimmune diseases, with special emphasis on microRNAs in exosomes. Pharmacol Res [Internet]. 2021;169:105680. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S1043661821002644
- 57. Niu M, Li Y, Li G, Zhou L, Luo N, Yao M, et al. A longitudinal study on α-synuclein in plasma neuronal exosomes as a biomarker for Parkinson's disease development and progression. Eur J Neurol. 2020;27(6):967–74.
- Pulliam L, Sun B, Mustapic M, Chawla S, Kapogiannis D. Plasma neuronal exosomes serve as biomarkers of cognitive impairment in HIV infection and Alzheimer's disease. J Neurovirol [Internet]. 2019;25(5):702–9. Available from: https://www.

scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85059569151&doi=10.1007%2Fs1 3365-018-0695-4&partnerID=40&md5=97debd381bd593581199f7ebd8879d09

- 59. Nogueras-Ortiz CJ, Mahairaki V, Delgado-Peraza F, Das D, Avgerinos K, Eren E, et al. Astrocyte- and neuron-derived extracellular vesicles from Alzheimer's disease patients effect complement-mediated neurotoxicity. Cells [Internet]. 2020;9(7). Available from: https:// www.scopus.com/inward/record.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85087721239&doi=10.3390%2Fcells9071 618&partnerID=40&md5=2c5aa5d41ca90860402d4d31f068df3a.
- 60. Kapogiannis D, Boxer A, Schwartz JB, Abner EL, Biragyn A, Masharani U, et al. Dysfunctionally phosphorylated type 1 insulin receptor substrate in neural-derived blood exosomes of preclinical Alzheimer's disease. FASEB J. 2015;29(2):589–96.
- Reynolds JL, Mahajan SD. Transmigration of Tetraspanin 2 (Tspan2) siRNA via microglia derived exosomes across the blood brain barrier modifies the production of immune mediators by microglia cells. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. 2020;15(3):554–63.
- 62. Huang S, Ge X, Yu J, Han Z, Yin Z, Li Y, et al. Increased miR-124-3p in microglial exosomes following traumatic brain injury inhibits neuronal inflammation and contributes to neurite outgrowth via their transfer into neurons. FASEB J. 2018;32(1):512–28.
- 63. Wang JKT, Langfelder P, Horvath S, Palazzolo MJ. Exosomes and homeostatic synaptic plasticity are linked to each other and to Huntington's, Parkinson's, and other neurodegenerative diseases by database-enabled analyses of comprehensively curated datasets [Internet]. Front Neurosci. 2017;11. Available from: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/ fnins.2017.00149
- Kalani A, Tyagi N. Exosomes in neurological disease, neuroprotection, repair and therapeutics: problems and perspectives. Neural Regen Res [Internet]. 2015;10(10):1565–7. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/26692841
- 65. Luarte A, Cisternas P, Caviedes A, Batiz LF, Lafourcade C, Wyneken U, et al. Astrocytes at the hub of the stress response: potential modulation of neurogenesis by miRNAs in astrocytederived exosomes. Stem Cells Int. 2017;2017:1–13.
- Frühbeis C, Fröhlich D, Krämer-Albers E-M. Emerging roles of exosomes in neuron-glia communication. Front Physiol [Internet]. 2012;30(3):119. Available from: https://pubmed. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22557979
- 67. Venturini A, Passalacqua M, Pelassa S, Pastorino F, Tedesco M, Cortese K, et al. Exosomes from astrocyte processes: signaling to neurons [Internet]. Front Pharmacol. 2019;10. Available from: https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fphar.2019.01452
- Chivet M, Javalet C, Laulagnier K, Blot B, Hemming FJ, Sadoul R. Exosomes secreted by cortical neurons upon glutamatergic synapse activation specifically interact with neurons. J Extracell vesicles. 2014;3(1):24722.
- 69. Sardar Sinha M, Ansell-Schultz A, Civitelli L, Hildesjö C, Larsson M, Lannfelt L, et al. Alzheimer's disease pathology propagation by exosomes containing toxic amyloid-beta oligomers. Acta Neuropathol. 2018;136(1):41–56.
- 70. Chiarini A, Armato U, Gardenal E, Gui L, Dal Prà I. Amyloid β-exposed human astrocytes overproduce phospho-tau and overrelease it within exosomes, effects suppressed by calcilytic NPS 2143-further implications for Alzheimer's therapy. Front Neurosci. 2017;11:217.
- Baker S, Polanco JC, Götz J. Extracellular vesicles containing P301L mutant tau accelerate pathological tau phosphorylation and oligomer formation but do not seed mature neurofibrillary tangles in ALZ17 mice. J Alzheimers Dis. 2016;54(3):1207–17.
- Winston CN, Goetzl EJ, Akers JC, Carter BS, Rockenstein EM, Galasko D, et al. Prediction of conversion from mild cognitive impairment to dementia with neuronally derived blood exosome protein profile. Alzheimer's Dement Diagnosis, Assess Dis Monit [Internet]. 2016;3:63–72. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2352872916300252
- 73. Wei H, Xu Y, Chen Q, Chen H, Zhu X, Li Y. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomal miR-223 regulates neuronal cell apoptosis. Cell Death Dis. 2020;11(4):1–11.

- 74. Yuyama K, Sun H, Usuki S, Sakai S, Hanamatsu H, Mioka T, et al. A potential function for neuronal exosomes: sequestering intracerebral amyloid-β peptide. FEBS Lett. 2015;589(1):84–8.
- Xia Y, Zhang G, Han C, Ma K, Guo X, Wan F, et al. Microglia as modulators of exosomal alpha-synuclein transmission. Cell Death Dis [Internet]. 2019;10(3):174. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-019-1404-9.
- 76. Guo M, Wang J, Zhao Y, Feng Y, Han S, Dong Q, et al. Microglial exosomes facilitate α-synuclein transmission in Parkinson's disease. Brain [Internet]. 2020;143(5):1476–97. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awaa090.
- Duarte-Sanmiguel S, Higuita-Castro N, Gallego-Perez D. Nanoelectroporation and collection of genetically modified exosomes in primary cultures of dendritic cells. Methods Mol Biol. 2020;2050:79–84.
- Alvarez-Erviti L, Seow Y, Yin H, Betts C, Lakhal S, Wood MJA. Delivery of siRNA to the mouse brain by systemic injection of targeted exosomes. Nat Biotechnol [Internet]. 2011;29(4):341–5. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.1807.
- Thakur A, Parra DC, Motallebnejad P, Brocchi M, Chen HJ. Exosomes: small vesicles with big roles in cancer, vaccine development, and therapeutics. Bioact Mater. 2022;10:281–94.
- Vakhshiteh F, Rahmani S, Ostad SN, Madjd Z, Dinarvand R, Atyabi F. Exosomes derived from miR-34a-overexpressing mesenchymal stem cells inhibit in vitro tumor growth: a new approach for drug delivery. Life Sci. 2021;266:118871.
- Han S, Li G, Jia M, Zhao Y, He C, Huang M, et al. Delivery of anti-miRNA-221 for colorectal carcinoma therapy using modified cord blood mesenchymal stem cells-derived exosomes. Front Mol Biosci. 2021;8:743013.
- Luan X, Sansanaphongpricha K, Myers I, Chen H, Yuan H, Sun D. Engineering exosomes as refined biological nanoplatforms for drug delivery. Acta Pharmacol Sin [Internet]. 2017;38(6):754–63. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28392567
- Pascucci L, Coccè V, Bonomi A, Ami D, Ceccarelli P, Ciusani E, et al. Paclitaxel is incorporated by mesenchymal stromal cells and released in exosomes that inhibit in vitro tumor growth: a new approach for drug delivery. J Control Release [Internet]. 2014;192:262–70. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0168365914005239
- Kim MS, Haney MJ, Zhao Y, Mahajan V, Deygen I, Klyachko NL, et al. Development of exosome-encapsulated paclitaxel to overcome MDR in cancer cells. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2016;12(3):655–64.
- Wahlgren J, De L Karlson T, Brisslert M, Vaziri Sani F, Telemo E, Sunnerhagen P, et al. Plasma exosomes can deliver exogenous short interfering RNA to monocytes and lymphocytes. Nucleic Acids Res [Internet]. 2012/05/22. 2012;40(17):e130. Available from: https:// pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/22618874
- 86. Yu H, Cheng J, Shi W, Ren B, Zhao F, Shi Y, et al. Bone marrow mesenchymal stem cellderived exosomes promote tendon regeneration by facilitating the proliferation and migration of endogenous tendon stem/progenitor cells. Acta Biomater [Internet]. 2020;106:328–41. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1742706120300696
- Mianehsaz E, Mirzaei HR, Mahjoubin-Tehran M, Rezaee A, Sahebnasagh R, Pourhanifeh MH, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes: a new therapeutic approach to osteoarthritis?. Stem Cell Res Ther [Internet]. 2019;10(1):340. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1186/s13287-019-1445-0.
- Kim YG, Choi J, Kim K. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes for effective cartilage tissue repair and treatment of osteoarthritis. Biotechnol J. 2020;15(12):2000082.
- Heo JS, Kim S, Yang CE, Choi Y, Song SY, Kim HO. Human adipose mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes: a key player in wound healing. Tissue Eng Regen Med [Internet]. 2021;18(4):537–48. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33547566
- 90. Yang J, Chen Z, Pan D, Li H, Shen J. Umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes combined Pluronic F127 hydrogel promote chronic diabetic wound healing and

complete skin regeneration. Int J Nanomed [Internet]. 2020;15:5911–26. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32848396

- Lee B-C, Kang I, Yu K-R. Therapeutic features and updated clinical trials of Mesenchymal Stem Cell (MSC)-derived exosomes. J Clin Med [Internet]. 2021;10(4):711. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33670202
- Patel DB, Santoro M, Born LJ, Fisher JP, Jay SM. Towards rationally designed biomanufacturing of therapeutic extracellular vesicles: impact of the bioproduction microenvironment. Biotechnol Adv. 2018;36(8):2051–9.
- 93. EMA. Biological guidelines. Available from: https://www.ema.europa.eu/en/ human-regulatory/research-development/scientific-guidelines/biological-guidelines
- 94. EMA. Guideline on quality, non-clinical and clinical requirements for investigational advanced therapy medicinal products in clinical trials. 2019.
- 95. Song Y, Kim Y, Ha S, Sheller-Miller S, Yoo J, Choi C, et al. The emerging role of exosomes as novel therapeutics: biology, technologies, clinical applications, and the next. Am J Reprod Immunol [Internet]. 2020;85(2):e13329. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/32846024
- Lener T, Gimona M, Aigner L, Börger V, Buzas E, Camussi G, et al. Applying extracellular vesicles based therapeutics in clinical trials - an ISEV position paper. J Extracell Vesicles. 2015;4(1)
- Silva AKA, Morille M, Piffoux M, Arumugam S, Mauduit P, Larghero J, et al. Development of extracellular vesicle-based medicinal products: a position paper of the group "Extracellular Vesicle translatiOn to clinicaL perspectiVEs – EVOLVE France." Adv Drug Deliv Rev [Internet]. 2021;179:114001. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/ pii/S0169409X2100394X.
- Yamashita T, Takahashi Y, Takakura Y. Possibility of exosome-based therapeutics and challenges in production of exosomes eligible for therapeutic application. Biol Pharm Bull. 2018;41(6):835–42.
- Roces CB, Lou G, Jain N, Abraham S, Thomas A, Halbert GW, et al. Manufacturing considerations for the development of lipid nanoparticles using microfluidics. Pharmaceutics. 2020;12(11):1–19.
- 100. Liu P, Chen G, Zhang J. A review of liposomes as a drug delivery system: current status of approved products, regulatory environments, and future perspectives. Molecules. 2022;27
- 101. Šturm L, Poklar UN. Basic methods for preparation of liposomes and studying their interactions with different compounds, with the emphasis on polyphenols. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(12): 6547.
- 102. Li Y-J, Wu J-Y, Liu J, Xu W, Qiu X, Huang S, et al. Artificial exosomes for translational nanomedicine. J Nanobiotechnology [Internet]. 2021;19(1):242. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1186/s12951-021-00986-2.
- 103. Haraszti RA, Didiot M-C, Sapp E, Leszyk J, Shaffer SA, Rockwell HE, et al. High-resolution proteomic and lipidomic analysis of exosomes and microvesicles from different cell sources. J Extracell Vesicles [Internet]. 2016;5(1):32570. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3402/jev. v5.32570.
- 104. Donoso-Quezada J, Ayala-Mar S, González-Valdez J. The role of lipids in exosome biology and intercellular communication: function, analytics and applications. Traffic [Internet]. 2021;22(7):204–20. Available from: https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/34053166
- 105. Skotland T, Sandvig K, Llorente A. Lipids in exosomes: current knowledge and the way forward. Prog Lipid Res [Internet]. 2017;66:30–41. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/pii/S0163782716300492
- 106. Katarina T, Chieh H, Salvatore C, Lawrence R, Dirk W, Felix W, et al. Ceramide triggers budding of exosome vesicles into multivesicular endosomes. Science (80-) [Internet]. 2008;319(5867):1244–7. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1153124.

- 107. De La Peña H, Madrigal JA, Rusakiewicz S, Bencsik M, Cave GWV, Selman A, et al. Artificial exosomes as tools for basic and clinical immunology. J Immunol Methods [Internet]. 2009;344(2):121–32. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/pii/S0022175909000775
- 108. Li K, Chang S, Wang Z, Zhao X, Chen D. A novel micro-emulsion and micelle assembling method to prepare DEC205 monoclonal antibody coupled cationic nanoliposomes for simulating exosomes to target dendritic cells. Int J Pharm [Internet]. 2015;491(1):105–12. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378517315004974
- 109. Oskar S, Franziska D, Rahul R, Martin S, Sebastian F, Heike B, et al. Bottom-up assembly of biomedical relevant fully synthetic extracellular vesicles. Sci Adv [Internet]. 2022;7(36):eabg6666. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abg6666.
- 110. Aday S, Hazan-Halevy I, Chamorro-Jorganes A, Anwar M, Goldsmith M, Beazley-Long N, et al. Bioinspired artificial exosomes based on lipid nanoparticles carrying let-7b-5p promote angiogenesis in vitro and in vivo. Mol Ther [Internet]. 2021;29(7):2239–52. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1525001621001441
- 111. Goh WJ, Zou S, Ong WY, Torta F, Alexandra AF, Schiffelers RM, et al. Bioinspired cell-derived nanovesicles versus exosomes as drug delivery systems: a cost-effective alternative. Sci Rep [Internet]. 2017;7(1):14322. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-14725-x.
- 112. Jang SC, Kim OY, Yoon CM, Choi D-S, Roh T-Y, Park J, et al. Bioinspired exosome-mimetic nanovesicles for targeted delivery of chemotherapeutics to malignant tumors. ACS Nano [Internet]. 2013;7(9):7698–710. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/nn402232g.
- 113. Lunavat TR, Jang SC, Nilsson L, Park HT, Repiska G, Lässer C, et al. RNAi delivery by exosome-mimetic nanovesicles-implications for targeting c-Myc in cancer. Biomaterials. 2016;102:231–8.
- 114. Kim Y-S, Kim J-Y, Cho R, Shin D-M, Lee SW, Oh Y-M. Adipose stem cell-derived nanovesicles inhibit emphysema primarily via an FGF2-dependent pathway. Exp Mol Med. 2017;49(1):e284.
- 115. Sato YT, Umezaki K, Sawada S, Mukai S, Sasaki Y, Harada N, et al. Engineering hybrid exosomes by membrane fusion with liposomes. Sci Rep [Internet]. 2016;6(1):21933. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/srep21933.
- 116. Foteini P, Pippa N, Naziris N, Demetzos C. Physicochemical study of the protein–liposome interactions: influence of liposome composition and concentration on protein binding. J Liposome Res. 2019;29(4):313–21.
- 117. Lee J, Lee H, Goh U, Kim J, Jeong M, Lee J, et al. Cellular engineering with membrane Fusogenic liposomes to produce functionalized extracellular vesicles. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces [Internet]. 2016;8(11):6790–5. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsami.6b01315.
- Piffoux M, Silva AKA, Wilhelm C, Gazeau F, Tareste D. Modification of extracellular vesicles by fusion with liposomes for the design of personalized biogenic drug delivery systems. ACS Nano [Internet]. 2018;12(7):6830–42. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsnano.8b02053.
- 119. Lin Y, Wu J, Gu W, Huang Y, Tong Z, Huang L, et al. Exosome–liposome hybrid nanoparticles deliver CRISPR/Cas9 system in MSCs. Adv Sci. 2018;5(4):1700611.
- 120. Rayamajhi S, Nguyen TDT, Marasini R, Aryal S. Macrophage-derived exosome-mimetic hybrid vesicles for tumor targeted drug delivery. Acta Biomater [Internet]. 2019;94:482–94. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1742706119303812
- 121. Jhan Y-Y, Prasca-Chamorro D, Palou Zuniga G, Moore DM, Arun Kumar S, Gaharwar AK, et al. Engineered extracellular vesicles with synthetic lipids via membrane fusion to establish efficient gene delivery. Int J Pharm [Internet]. 2020;573:118802. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0378517319308476
- 122. Evers MJW, van de Wakker SI, de Groot EM, de Jong OG, Gitz-François JJJ, Seinen CS, et al. Functional siRNA delivery by extracellular vesicle–liposome hybrid nanoparticles. Adv Healthc Mater. 2021;11(5):e2101202.

- 123. Wu J-Y, Li Y-J, Hu X-B, Huang S, Luo S, Tang T, et al. Exosomes and biomimetic nanovesicles-mediated anti-glioblastoma therapy: a head-to-head comparison. J Control Release [Internet]. 2021;336:510–21. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0168365921003473
- 124. Go G, Lee J, Choi D-S, Kim SS, Gho YS. Extracellular vesicle–Mimetic Ghost nanovesicles for delivering anti-inflammatory drugs to mitigate gram-negative bacterial outer membrane vesicle–induced systemic inflammatory response syndrome. Adv Healthc Mater. 2019;8(4): e1801082.
- 125. Yerneni SS, Lathwal S, Shrestha P, Shirwan H, Matyjaszewski K, Weiss L, et al. Rapid ondemand extracellular vesicle augmentation with versatile Oligonucleotide tethers. ACS Nano [Internet]. 2019;13(9):10555–65. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acsnano.9b04651.
- 126. Tao S-C, Rui B-Y, Wang Q-Y, Zhou D, Zhang Y, Guo S-C. Extracellular vesicle-mimetic nanovesicles transport LncRNA-H19 as competing endogenous RNA for the treatment of diabetic wounds. Drug Deliv [Internet]. 2018;25(1):241–55. Available from: https://doi.org/1 0.1080/10717544.2018.1425774.
- 127. Yang Z, Xie J, Zhu J, Kang C, Chiang C, Wang X, et al. Functional exosome-mimic for delivery of siRNA to cancer: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. J Control Release [Internet]. 2016;243:160–71. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0168365916306526

Nanoarchaeosomes in Drug Delivery



Eder Lilia Romero and Maria Jose Morilla

1 Introduction: The Archaea Domain – Ubiquitous and Relevant but Poorly Known Life Forms

Archaea lipids have been the subject of academic research for nearly 20 years before archaea were classified as a new form of life, separated from bacteria and eukaryotes. Today, a meaningful amount of information is available on a notable product, the archaeal enzymes or extremozymes. Extremozymes catalyze reactions in harsh media, where extreme pH and T, osmolarity, and absence of water make the activity of ordinary enzymes impossible. In particular, because of its high fidelity and strong thermostability, the family B of archaeal DNA polymerases has found extensive application in high-fidelity PCR, DNA sequencing, and site-directed mutagenesis. Currently, the DNA polymerases from the genera *Pyrococcus* (Pfu, Pwo, Deep VentTM, Platinum[®] Pfx) and *Thermococcus* (KOD1, Tli, 9°N-7) are the only archaeal extremozymes commercially available [1–3].

This chapter, therefore, will not be focused on archaeal extremozymes, but on archaeal lipids or archaeolipids: the building blocks of a promising new type of nano drug delivery system, known as nanoarchaeosomes. The leading structural features of archaeolipids will be described, followed by an updated survey on the most relevant preclinical therapeutic uses of nanoarchaeosomes. To meet that aim, the environmental conditions where archaea groups thrive will be first overviewed. Next, the more significant structural features of polar and nonpolar archaeolipids will be highlighted as a function of their original environment. Finally, the main

E. L. Romero (🖂) · M. J. Morilla

Nanomedicines Research and Development Centre (NARD), Science and Technology Department, National University of Quilmes, Bernal, Buenos Aires, Argentina e-mail: elromero@unq.edu.ar

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022

H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_6

preclinical applications of nanoarchaeosomes according to their administration route will be described and compared with their liposomal counterparts.

In 1977, Woese and Fox published a seminal paper reporting a new unicellular life form, whose phylogeny was determined as a function of a molecular chronometer, a different type of 16S ribosomal RNA (and not on phenotypic criteria, ordinarilv used to separate bacteria from eukaryotes such as the absence of nuclear envelope and histones, or low DNA content) [4]. Such microorganisms, initially known as archaebacteria and later renamed archaea, were comprised into a new major evolutionary line or domain Archaea that was added to the Eukarya and Bacteria domains [5]. Under the microscope, archaea may look like bacteria, displaying comparable sizes [between 0.2 and 10 µm], volumes (from one of the smallest organisms, close to a theoretical size limit for the life of 0.008 μ m³ [6] to 2.5 mm³, which is ideal for maximizing the surface area-to-volume ratio, to optimize the exchange of nutrients and reaction products via diffusion), and shape (looking like cocci, straight or curved cylinders, filaments, discs, or squares). Archaea may be Gram-positive or Gram-negative, live in anaerobic or aerobic conditions, or be facultative. Archaea are broadly distributed in Earth's ecosystems, their lifestyles being highly heterogeneous. Despite not all archaea being extremophiles, many of them live in hostile environments and are involved in processes of global significance, such as the methanogens and Thaumarchaeota members (see below) [7].

Archaea are classified into Euryarchaeota, Crenarchaeota, Korarchaeota, Nanoarchaeota, and Thaumarchaeota phyla, but the rigorous taxonomic location of each member is complex, controversial, in constant revision, and out of the scope of this chapter. To our aims, it will be sufficient to distinguish two big phenotypic groups as (a) sulfur-dependent and (b) the reminder archaea.

1.1 Sulfur-Dependent Archaea

These are considered the oldest archaea; they use inorganic forms of sulfur in diverse ways and are mostly thermoacidophilic; and their molecules display structural features radically different from those of the reminder archaea. Sulfur-dependent archaea dwell in extreme environments such as hot acid springs (pH < 2, 80–90 °C), submarine volcanic areas, and smoldering piles of coal tailing. Their respiration can be either anaerobic or aerobic; some of them display a chemolitho-autotrophic anaerobic metabolism involving H₂, CO₂, and elemental S. Some can be used to remove S from coal aiming to minimize the pollutant effects of sulfur-containing gases emitted during combustion. The *Sulfolobales*, hyperthermophilic and slightly halophilic organisms first cultivated from volcanic hot springs at pH values of 2–3 and 80 °C, and the anaerobic, hyperthermophilic *Thermococcales* cultivated at >90 °C are examples of ecologically and biotechnologically important sulfur-dependent archaea.

1.2 The Reminder Archaea, Divided According to Their Life Conditions (Niche) or Metabolism

1.2.1 Halophilic Archaea (Haloarchaea)

These archaea grow optimally in 2.5–5.2 M NaCl and lyse at concentrations below 1.7 M. All are aerobic chemoheterotrophic microorganisms that oxidize simple organic compounds employing molecular oxygen as the electron acceptor for respiration. Halophilic archaea can be found from marine solar salterns, alkaline salt lakes, and natural brines, with salt concentrations as high as halite saturation [8] to the Atacama Desert, the Argentinean Patagonia, or the Dead Sea. Halophilic archaea can survive extreme desiccation, starvation, and radiation, sometimes apparently for millions of years, found worldwide in rock salt deposits, from the Pliocene (5.3–1.8 million years) up to the Silurian (419 million years) [9].

1.2.2 Methanogens

These are obligate anaerobic archaea that reduce CO_2 to the greenhouse gas methane, from a few simple molecules such as H_2 and 1C. Methanogens depend on other organisms for a supply of substrate such as volatile fatty acids, alcohols, or gases in the terminal step of the anaerobic food chain [10]. They are widely distributed around the globe, and their estimated contribution to the global carbon cycle is foremost, nearly 1 Gt carbon yr-1 [11]. Methanogens are responsible for the formation of marsh gas and can be found in anaerobic sediments, sewage treatment plants, cattle rumen, insect guts, and human intestine, as well as in hot vents in the deep oceans and ice-cold permafrost soils.

1.2.3 Psychrophile Archaea

This group of archaea is capable to proliferate in cold environments at 0–10 °C, metabolizes in snow and ice at -20 °C, is predicted to metabolize at -40 °C, and can survive at -45 °C. Most (~75%) of the Earth's biosphere is cold (alpine and polar habitats, terrestrial and ocean subsurface, upper atmosphere), and psychrophiles can be found in permanently cold environments (≤ 5 °C) [12]. Remarkably, vast amounts of psychrophile archaea (estimated in ~10²⁸ cells) thrive in the deep ocean covering 70% of the surface of the planet [13]. The members of the big archaeal phylum Thaumarchaeota [7] are a metabolically diverse group of microbes found in almost every environment ranging from marine waters and arctic soils to the human skin biome. Many cold-adapted archaea are Thaumarchaeota members capable to perform ammonium oxidation, the only biological process converting reduced to oxidized inorganic nitrogen species on Earth and the first and

rate-limiting step in nitrification [14]. Methanogenic Euryarchaeota, together with Thaumarchaeota members resident in the open ocean, significantly contribute to the global N-cycle and C-cycle [13]. The largest proportion and greatest diversity of archaea exist in cold environments, including methanogens, Thaumarchaeota members, and some halophilic archaea [15]. Curiously, despite their relevance, cold-adapted archaea remain understudied [16].

2 The Archaea Domain as a Source for Extremolytes and Novel Biomaterials for Drug Delivery

The resemblance between archaea and bacteria abruptly diverges when their genome sequence, information processing machinery, and, particularly, membrane lipid structures [17] are compared.

Such divergence captured first the interest of the academic community and later became attractive for members of the biotech and nanobiotech field. Unique properties were identified on nonenzymatic proteins such as those conforming the outer wall and, on the lipids, forming the membranes of archaea. The glycoproteins conforming the outer wall or S (surface) layer [excepting the members of Thermoplasmatales, which lack outer wall] constitute a self-assembled monomolecular armor conforming a repetitive arrangement of low surface energy [18]. The S layer displays antifouling properties; provides surface hydration, resilience to osmotic stress and proteases; is involved in surface recognition and cell shape maintenance; and acts as a molecular sieve and as a trap for ions and molecules [19]. S layers from archaea are soft and predominantly of hexagonal symmetry (p6); importantly, they lack lipopolysaccharide and murein [20], which are replaced by n-acetylated glucosamine, galactosamine, L-lysine, L-glutamic acid, L-alanine or threonine, and n-acetyl talose derived acid (talose is a sugar only found in archaea). Since prokaryote biomass overcomes that of eukaryotes, S layer proteins are among the most abundant biopolymers on the planet [21]. Specifically, S layer proteins from archaea are considered of high technological value because their ability to retain structure and function either in highly saline environments or extreme pH or temperature, according to its archaeal source [22].

Both wild and engineered archaea can be used as cell factories for other valuable raw materials different from proteins, for instance, biofuels (such as biomethane produced by methanogens, biohydrogen produced by membrane-bound hydrogenases from hyperthermophilic non-methanogenic archaea that use ferredoxin as reducing equivalent), bioethanol or biobutanol, and bioplastics such as polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA) (used as intracellular carbon and energy storage compounds and produced by halophilic archaea). Archaea are also a source for chemical precursors (e.g., acetate, 2,3-butanediol) needed for the industrial synthesis of expensive chemicals. A striking advantage of using halophilic archaea as cell factories is that because of their extremophile nature, it is feasible to culture them under non-sterile conditions, employing cheap feedstocks that may be toxic to other microorganisms and significantly reducing cultivation costs [22]. In such sense, halophilic archaea are of major biotechnological relevance compared to other extremophile archaea that require heterologous systems as production platform because of their low yields of products [23, 24]. The other side of halophilic cultures is the need for massive amounts of salt, linked to a subsequent need for desalinization and culture media recycling [25, 26].

Extremolytes are small organic molecules such as sugars, polyols, heterosides, amino acids, and derivatives produced by extremophiles, which protect macromolecules or cell structures in extreme environments currently drawing great industrial interest [27]. Examples of that are archaeal osmolytes (also known as compatible solutes), the negatively charged versions of carbohydrates, and polyols used as osmolytes by bacteria and eukaryote. The negative charge is provided by phosphate, carboxylate, and sulfate groups; such osmolytes act as counterions for K⁺ in halophilic archaea [28]. α -D-mannopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 2)-D glycerate (mannosylglycerate (MG) also known as digeneaside, or firoin) and di-glycerol-phosphate levels, for example, are increased in response to osmotic stress by halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms adapted to hot environments [29]. These osmolytes stabilize and protect proteins under salt, heat, and freeze-drying stresses as well as against aggregation. The effect of MG has been preclinically explored to reduce the aggregation of beta-amyloid peptides [30]. Examples of other extremolytes are the di-myoinositol-1,1'-phosphate (DIP), which tends to increase in concentration according to the growth temperature [31], glucosylglycerate, and sulfotrehalose.

A portfolio plenty of new biomaterials is in theory available from different genders and species of archaea. The industrial manufacture of these biomaterials, however, is limited by the extreme life requirements of archaea, their slow growth rate, and their low production yield. To objectively analyze their biotechnological potentialities, a recent report has positioned each archaeal biomaterial within a scale of nine biotechnological readiness levels (B-TRL) (Pfeifer et al. [22]), linking each level to a determined work achievement. The status of the first four levels corresponds to basic and applied research: level 1 (fundamental research/ideation: identifying fundamental concepts, identification of suitable archaea or components thereof); level 2 (proof of principle: development of experimental designs; basic principles observed on plate/flask scale experiments; systematically screening suitable archaea or components thereof); level 3 (concept demonstration: identification and optimization of scale-up parameters and cultivation systems; identification of possible downstream processes <10 L); and level 4 (proof of concept: transferring optimized parameters to a bioreactor level; optimization of up-/downstream processes 10 <100 L). Level 9 is the highest level, corresponding to commercialization, a technology, or system that has shown to function continuously and economically and/or financing and construction of commercial production. Currently, the only commercially available products of archaeal cell factories are bacterioruberin,

squalene, bacteriorhodopsin, and diether/tetraether lipids all of them employing halophilic archaea [27]. Their B-TRL, however, do not exceed the level 3. This signifies that none of them are produced in industrial amounts and that despite of being commercialized, their demand is satisfied selling small amounts at very high prices.

3 Lipids from Archaea

3.1 Nonpolar Archaeolipids

About 7–20% total lipids from halophiles and thermoacidophiles and up to 30% in methanogens are nonpolar lipids, mainly isoprenoid and hydroisoprenoid hydrocarbons. The most abundant are the acyclic isoprenoids, such as C30 hexaisoprenoids (squalenes, available in different hydrogenation degrees, from dihydrosqualene to squalane), C25 pentaisoprenoids, and C20 tetraisoprenoids (phytanes). The major hydrocarbon in the cell is the squalene, a natural antioxidant and a key intermediate in the formation of eukaryotic sterols and bacterial hopanoids [32, 33]. Because of its nonpolar structure, the incorporation of squalene into biological membranes is limited, being mostly accumulated in lipid storage compartments. In membranes the squalene may, however, adopt a sterol-like conformation and span the bilayer from side to side. It is hypothesized that in membranes, squalene plays a role equivalent to cholesterol, inducing local order by moving away the tails of the isoprenoid chains from the surface and prompting a tighter packing. As a consequence, the membrane fluidity is reduced, the average area per lipid molecule is condensed, and the formation of domain with increased average height at the edges is favored [34, 35]. Halophilic archaea produce also C40 and C50 carotenoids. Bacterioruberin is a bright red C50 carotenoid that acts as cell membrane stabilizer increasing its rigidity, confers protection against the natural exposition to high UV and gamma radiation, and displays potent antioxidant activity [36, 37].

The plasma membrane of archaea also contains isoprenoid quinones that function mainly as electron and proton carriers in photosynthetic and respiratory electron transport chains, some of them acting as antioxidant. Menaquinones (MK) are a type of naphthoquinones that act in respiratory and photosynthetic electron transport chains of bacteria. Archaea possess thermoplasmaquinone (TPQ) and methionaquinone (MTQ) differing in length and saturation of the C-3 polyprenyl side chain. The isoprenoid sulfoquinones from thermophilic and aerobic archaea Sulfolobales participate in electron transfer during chemosynthetic oxidation of sulfur compounds, and aerobic respiratory chain contains an additional sulfur heterocyclic ring [38]; and these are known as caldariellaquinone, sulfolobusquinone, and benzodithiophenoquinone (CQ, SQ, SSQ type, respectively) [39, 40]. These benzothiophene quinones and are supposed to appear later than MKs during evolution while adapting to aerobic conditions (Fig. 1).





Fig. 1 Representative nonpolar archaeolipids

3.2 Polar Archaeolipids

In this section, an overview on structures and properties of polar archaeolipids, unique molecules of unusual chemical structure considered as taxonomic markers of archaea [41], and the building blocks of nanoarchaeosome bilayers, is provided.

The plasma membrane from bacteria and eukaryotes is mainly constituted by glycerolipids, amphiphile esters of glycerol with fatty acids, named acylglycerols (glycerides). Because of the glycerol C2 asymmetry, the acylglycerols are levorotary having the D- or sn-1,2-glycerol stereoconfiguration, being their polar heads attached to carbon 3 of glycerol. The fatty acids are either straight chained, monomethyl-branched, or unsaturated, ester linked to carbons 1 and 2. The glycerol ether lipids are mostly absent; tough trace amounts of alk-1-enylglycerols (plasmalogens), alkylglycerols (monoethers), and dialkylglycerols (diethers) can be found in few organisms.

The glycerolipids constituting the plasma membrane from archaea instead are mainly di- or tetraether (between 2% and 4% of the cell dry weight of halophiles and thermoacidophiles (*Sulfolobus, Thermoplasma*) and 2% and 6% of methanogens) [42]. The glycerol C2 from archaea glycerolipids is also asymmetric and optically active, resulting the specular images of its bacteria and eukaryote counterpart [38]. Fatty acids are practically absent in archaea; and rather than glycerol ester linked to fatty acids, the glycerol is ether-linked to phytanyl chains. These phytanyl chains are more hydrophobic [43], with a transverse section in the order of 100 Å2 (nearly twofold larger (40–60 Å2)), and packed loosely in comparison with the straight acyl chains [43].

Specific features of polar lipids, as a function of gender and habitat of each group of archaea, are detailed below.

3.3 Structural Features of Polar Archaeolipids and Membranes from Halophilic Archaea

The 100% of glycerolipids from halophilic archaea are acidic glycerol diethers. Such diethers were first isolated and studied long before the concept of archaea was formulated [44, 45]. The diethers are made of two C20 fully saturated phytanyl chains in ether linkage to glycerol (0-alkyl chains) ($C_{20}H_{42}$): 2,3-di-O-phytanyl-*sn*-glycerol (C20, C20), named archaeol ($C_{43}H_{88}O_3$, MW 652) [46] (Fig. 2). In some haloalkaliphile and *Halococcus* species, C20,C25- and C25,C25-diether variants of the diphytanylglycerol diether lipid core were also identified [47]. Archaeols are dextrorotary (L- or sn-2,3-glycerol stereoconfiguration), with polar head groups attached to carbon 1 of the glycerol molecule. Ordered in relative abundance, archaeols can be found as four analogues of phosphatidyl glycerosulfate > phosphatidylglycerol and phosphatidyl glycerosulfate, plus a triglycosyl diether glycolipid containing a terminal sulfate radical [46].



Fig. 2 Structure of a generic diether archaeolipid archaeol

The surface of the halophilic archaea displays a strong acidic character because of the presence of glycolipids, mainly acidic sulfated derivatives. These glycolipids are associated exclusively with the purple membrane fraction, which contains the photosensitive purple pigment bacteriorhodopsin. Such pigment has only been found in halophilic archaea and converts light into chemical energy to synthesize ATP. The purple membrane is a light-driven proton pump; its content increases in low O₂ tension and under UV light irradiation [48]; sulfated polar lipids are thought to be required as proton donors [46].

Halophilic archaea produce also cardiolipins, analogues to those from bacteria and eukaryote phospholipid dimers, mainly bisphosphatidylglycerol (BPG) (Fig. 3), with four identical C20 phytanyl chains, named sn-2,3-di-O-phytanyl-1--phosphoglycerol-3-phospho-*sn*- di-O-phytanylglycerol or archaeal BPG. The stereoconfiguration of archaeal BPG is S/S, whereas stereoconfiguration of those from bacterial or mitochondrial cardiolipin is in the R/R configuration. BPG is omnipresent in all genera of the family Halobacteriaceae [49]. Another glyco-cardiolipin analogue, the S-TGD-1-PA from halophilic archaea, is found strongly associated to the outer leaflet of purple membrane, probably accounting to the assembly of bacteriorhodopsin into the membrane [50]. Cardiolipins are found in high proportion, nearly 20% polar lipids or 4 × PG content, and were recently reported to display cytochrome c oxidase activity [51].

In contrast to the methanogenic and thermophilic archaea, no nitrogenous basecontaining phospholipids, such as phosphatidylserine or phosphatidylethanolamine, are present in halophilic archaea [52].

A recent study on model halophilic archaea membrane analogues confirms that apolar polyisoprenoids, such as squalene (Fig. 1), are placed inside the bilayer midplane, extending their domain stability, reducing its permeability to protons but increasing that of water, and inducing a negative curvature in the membrane, allowing the transition to novel non-lamellar phases. The presence of squalane is thought to be related to the tolerance to temperature over 100 °C in halophilic adapted to hot environment archaea having a bilayer membrane [53].

Halophilic archaea thrive in extreme saline habitats, exposed to high ultraviolet radiation, conditions that preclude the viability of most living beings [54]. The survival of members of the family Halobacteriaceae depends on their distinctive metabolism that equilibrates the osmotic unbalance with the outer side with high intracellular K⁺ levels and proteins rich in acidic amino acids [31]. The membrane of halophilic archaea is adaptable to sudden changes in environmental salinity,



Fig. 3 Representative cardiolipins found in halophilic archaea

caused by rainfall, or water evaporation in dry periods. This is achieved at expenses of the phytanyl ether membranes, of highly stable membrane packing, due to the low degree of movement of the bulky branched methyl groups in the phytanyl chains, plus the van der Waals interactions between them [55]. Because of that, the membrane of halophilic archaea is impermeable to polyols such as glycerol, carboxyfluorescein, and NaCI and other salts, allowing the intracellular accumulation of Na⁺ and K+ at concentrations higher than those in the outer side [56–58]. In addition, halophilic bilayers are rich in PGP-Me (Fig. 4), a double negatively charged archaeolipid of voluminous polar head. PGP-Me is thought to be responsible for steric repulsion between opposite bilayers or out of plane bilayer undulations; this prevents membrane agglomeration at high (3-4 M) NaCl concentration [59]. The chemical changes experienced by halophilic membranes against physical stress are minimal compared to those suffered by thermoacidophiles. Their content in carotenoids, for example, is modulated in response toward environmental stressors: chronically submitted to high doses of UV light, halophilic archaea can cope with severe UV-generated oxidative stress caused by oxidative radicals such as



Fig. 4 Polar lipids from the halophilic archaea Halorubrum tebenquichense

superoxide (O_2^{-}). This is thought to be performed by increasing the bacterioruberin content, which is also increased under saline stress. It is hypothesized, therefore, that besides being photoprotector and antioxidant, bacterioruberin stabilizes the bilayer against decreased salinity [37, 60, 61]. The cardiolipin content seems to play a protective role as well: when submitted to hipoosmolarity, halophilic archaea increase their content in BPG and, in a glyco-cardiolipin analogue, the sulfodiglycosyl-diether-phosphatidic acid (S-DGD-5-PA) (Fig. 3), contents, at expenses of PG and the glycolipid SDGD-5, respectively. Cardiolipins, therefore, are regarded as osmoprotectants [51].

3.4 Structural Features of Polar Archaeolipids from Thermoacidophile Archaea

To perform vital functions, the bilayer of thermoacidophile, thermoanaerobic, and some methanogenic archaea needs to maintain the structural stability of its membranes against thermal variations, specifically by maintaining a reduced ion/proton permeability. This is fulfilled by the presence of diglycerol tetraethers, special lipids constituted by two fully saturated C40-biphytanyl chains ether-linked simultaneously to two opposite glycerol molecules. The $C_{40}H_{82}$ biphytane tetraether skeleton is made up of two C20-phytane units condensed at the 16,16'-gem-dimethyl ends [62–64], being the two diether molecules in antiparallel arrangement. The tetraether lipid is named caldarchaeol (2,3,2'3'-tetra-0-dibiphytanyl-di-*sn*-glycerol) ($C_{86}H_{172}O_{6}$, MW 1300) [65] (Fig. 5). Caldarchaeols are dextrorotary (both glycerols have the L- or *sn*-2,3-glycerol stereoconfiguration), and the primary -OH groups of the two opposed glycerol at either or both carbon-1 or 1' when present. *Sulfolobus* and *Thermoplasma* species produce the parallel isomer of the caldarchaeol known as isocaldarchaeol [17].

Caldarchaeols form monolayers which present a more compact and stable packaging than membranes made of two monolayers of diethers and preserve better the bilayer integrity against high temperatures [66, 67]. In addition, tetraethers may experience chemical modifications in response to increased temperature or acidity, displaying a higher number of structural variations than the dieters from halophilic or methanogenic archaea.

For example, thermoacidophile archaea avoid the excess of fluidity and of rotational freedom induced by high temperatures, introducing macrocyclic rings in up to 8 cyclopentyl rings/biphytanyl chain [62–64, 68–71]. Pentacycles are variable with species and are found above 85 °C and at pH 2–3, up to the highest temperature of 121 °C. The cyclization has been connected with the ability of growing in the presence of oxygen. Such strategy, together with the presence of hydrogen bonds between polar head groups, accounts for a higher membrane toughness and increases its tight packaging [72, 73]. Thus far, pentacyclic biphytanyl tetraethers have been found only in the thermoacidophilic archaea *Thermoplasma, Sulfolobus*, and *Thermoproteus*. At the highest temperatures and acidity, the membrane stability is reinforced by the introduction of covalent links between the tetraether hydrocarbon chains, giving rise to the H-shaped caldarchaeol [17] (Fig. 5).

Besides cyclization, 50–85% of *Sulfolobus* tetratethers present one glycerol substituted by a molecule of branched nine-carbon nonitol (C9H20O9), constituting the glycerol-alkylnonitol tetraether or calditol (Fig. 5), or glycerol-nonitol tetraether (C92H180_168O12, MW 1476–1464), of higher polarity than the ordinary glycerol dialkyl glycerol tetraether structure [63]. *Sulfolobales* tetratethers may also contain different chain lengths and include cyclohexanes, giving rise to structures known as crenarchaeol (Fig. 5).

Polar head groups of thermoacidophiles are restricted to either glucose, a glucosylgalactosyl disaccharide, phosphorylinositol, or sulfate.



Fig. 5 Tetraether lipids found in thermoacidophile archaea

3.5 Structural Features of Polar Archaeolipids from Methanogens and Psychrophilic Archaea

Depending on the species, the plasma membrane of methanogens can be either made of 100% glycerodiethers, such as those of coccal morphology mostly, or contain a mixture of diethers and up to 60% tetraethers. The tetraethers are though to confer structural stability to the bilayer in the presence of huge concentration of methane gas. The thermophilic methanogens possess tetraethers whose biphytanyl chains are identical.

The presence of branched methyl groups in the isoprenoid chain is responsible for maintaining its liquid crystalline state at very low temperatures and across a wide range of temperatures (10–100 °C) [74]. At very the phase transition to gellike phase (and subsequent reduced stability with increased permeability), by inducing selective unsaturation of isoprenoid chains [75, 76]. *Hrr. lacusprofundi*, for instance, has the ability (infrequent in halophilic) of synthesizing unsaturated diether lipids, as a crucial adaptation to life at low temperatures [77].

4 General Properties of Nanoarchaeosome Bilayers

In the absence of a rigorous definition of nanoarchaeosomes, we will describe them as nanovesicles exhibiting specific properties according to the mixture of polar and nonpolar lipids extracted from each species of archaea. The presence of archaeolipids in a membrane will always account for a higher resistance to phospholipases activity, oxidation, physical and chemical hydrolysis, thermal degradation, as well as lower permeability to Na⁺, Cl⁻, K⁺, and polyols than a liposomal membrane. The term nanoarchaeosome, thus, encompasses different vesicular structures having in common a membrane fully made of archaeolipids, or combined in variable proportions with other amphiphiles such as natural or synthetic phospholipids or detergents. In the extreme, for example, the nanoarchaeosomes containing only complex tetraethers such as caldarchaeols and isocaldarchaeols extracted from thermoacidophiles, namely, Sulfolobus acidocaldarius [78] or Thermoplasma acidophilum [79], present a minimal H⁺ permeability at high temperatures that can be further reduced by adding cyclopentane rings [80, 81] and polar heads having two or more sugar units [81]. On the other hand, if more permeable to protons than tetraether monolayers, diether bilayers offer higher structural endurance than liposomes. Besides, the z potential of halophilic nanoarchaeosomes is highly negative, because of the negatively charged nature of their archaeolipids; such type of nanoarchaeosomes spontaneously forms relatively small-sized, oligolamellar nanovesicles (below nearly 600 nm diameter) [82] (Fig. 6).

5 Preparation Methods of Nanoarchaeosomes

Liposomes are vesicles made of phospholipids extracted from eukaryote or bacteria or of synthetic origin, self-sealed in aqueous media upon the input of a small amount of energy, which were first described by Alec Bangham in the 1960s [83, 84]. In aqueous media, and upon a small input of energy, thin films of archaeolipids form sealed bilayers or monolayers, to form nanovesicles enclosing an inner aqueous space, the same as liposomes. Therefore, either at lab or industrial scale, the preparation of nanoarchaeosomes can be carried out employing the same methods used for liposomes. An updated review on lab- and industrial-scale preparation methods of liposomes has been recently published [85].



Fig. 6 Polar lipids forming different membranes in archaea. (a) Zip-type membrane made of C20C25 and C20C20 diethers from alkalophilic archaea; (b) rigid monolayers formed by C40C40 tetraethers found in thermoacidophile archaea; (c) C20C20 diether bilayers from halophilic archaea; (d) mixes of structures formed by C20C20 diethers and C40C40 tetraethers found in methanogen archaea

Archaeolipids, however, possess a remarkable property that simplifies the preparation of nanoarchaeosomes: their glass transition temperature is below 0 °C, an attribute that allows their handling at room temperature [86]. In contrast, high phase transition temperature (Tm) phospholipids such as HSPC or DSPC (53 and 55 °C Tm, respectively) used to prepare commercial liposomal formulations such as Doxil and AmBisome or DaunoXome and Vyxeos and that remain structurally stable avoiding drug release during circulation must be handled at temperatures above their Tm [87]. Nanoarchaeosomes employed in preclinical assays compiled in this chapter have been prepared by the thin lipid film hydration method, followed by extrusion or bath sonication and by dual asymmetric centrifugation (DAC) in lesser extent [88].

6 Nanoarchaeosomes in Drug Delivery

Both liposome and nanoarchaeosomes are lipid layered vesicles, but the latter, because of the unique chemical nature of archaeolipids, display a higher structural strength and, as described below, are distinguished by their peculiar pharmacodynamics. As discussed later, both features may positively influence the potential industrial manufacture of nanoarchaeosomes.

Because of their size, liposomes and nanoarchaeosomes are considered nanoparticulate material or nano-objects, constituting, when associated to different molecules of interest, new supramolecular entities known as non-biological complex drug or nanomedicines [89]. Between the approval of Doxil, the first nanomedicine in 1995, and 2020, the FDA approved nearly 60 more nanomedicines at a rate of 2 per year from 2010. Nanomedicines represent only the 6% of the pharmaceutical market of the USA (the world's largest) but constitute 14% of the FDA approval in the last 20 years, reflecting its fast growth in comparison to other well-established technologies [90]. An additional 12.8% growth by the year 2025 propelled by the evolution of vaccines against COVID-19 based on nanomedicines and the expected huge global demand for these products is expected [91]. The size of the global market of nanomedicines is nearly USD 142 billion, with a growth rate of 26.7% compared to 4 years earlier and more than a twofold growth compared to 2010 analytics [92], with nearly 50 more in advanced clinical trials as of 2020. Liposomal nanomedicines are top-ranked nanomedicines approved by the FDA [90], mostly because of their well-known low toxicity and feasibility of industrial scaling up [93]. In the pharmaceutical field, liposomal nanomedicines undoubtedly occupy the B-TRL 9.

The first preclinical application of liposomes was 44 years ago for intracellular delivery of the antileishmanial agent pentavalent antimonial [94]. The first preclinical application of nanoarchaeosomes instead was more recent – 1997 – and as vaccine adjuvant [95]. In the last 10 years, a sustainedly growing number of preclinical reports have been gathered on that subject. In this chapter however, the performance of nanoarchaeosomes as nanovaccination platform will not be addressed. Instead, we will exclusively be focused on their drug delivery uses.

Few research groups in the world are sustainedly focused in developing and testing nano drug delivery systems based on natural or synthetic nanoarchaeosomes:

- The group of Prof. Gert Fricker and colleagues (Institute of Pharmacy and Molecular Biotechnology, Department of Pharmaceutical Technology and Biopharmacy, University of Heidelberg, Germany) employs the tetraether lipids (GCTE) isolated from *S. acidocaldarius*, aimed to the oral delivery of peptides.
- The group of Prof. Udo Bakowsky and colleagues (Department of Pharmaceutics and Biopharmaceutics, University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany) employs tetratether lipids isolated from *S. acidocaldarius* to perform photodynamic therapy, including inhaled antitumoral photodynamic therapy.
- The group of Prof. Eder Lilia Romero and colleagues (Science and Technology Department, Nanomedicine Research and Development Centre (NARD), Quilmes National University, Buenos Aires, Argentina) employs diether lipids and nonpolar isoprenoids extracted from *H. tebenquichense* for oral delivery of peptides and proteins, for inhaled drug delivery, as anti-atherosclerotic agents and as vaccine adjuvants.
- The group of Prof. Thierry Benvegnu and colleagues (Ecole Nationale Superieure de Chimie de Rennes, Université Europeenne de Bretagne, Rennes, France) has shown that synthetic tetraether lipids could be used for the delivery of genes to cells in vitro and in vivo.
- The group of Prof. Jerry Yang and colleagues (Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry University of California San Diego La Jolla, USA) has synthesized a series of glycerol monoalkyl glycerol tetraether lipids to prepare antitumoral nanoarchaeosomes.

6.1 Nanoarchaeosomes in Oral Drug Delivery

Because of their high stability in acid media, presence of phospholipases, and bile salts [72, 96–98], nanoarchaeosomes are used to minimize peptides and protein lysis across the gastrointestinal (GI) tract and increase their bioavailability when administered by oral route (Table 1).

6.1.1 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Thermoacidophile Tetraether Lipids

In an earliest approach, insulin was loaded within nanoarchaeosomes made of the polar lipid fraction E (PLFE; Fig. 7) from *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius* [99]. Such nanoarchaeosomes minimized the insulin release in simulated intragastric fluid (pH 2.0) and intraintestinal fluid (sodium taurocholate, pH 7.4), compared to liposomes made of egg phosphatidylcholine (EPC)/cholesterol (chol) at 3:2 molar ratio. They also enabled fluorescently labelled insulin to reside for longer periods in the GI tract, than conventional liposomes after oral administration. Finally, oral nanoarchaeosomal insulin induced hypoglycemia of diabetic mice, while free or liposomal insulin did not.

Octreotide, an eight-amino acid synthetic analogue of somatostatin, was loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of glycerylcaldityl tetraether (GCTE) (Fig. 8) isolated

Route of administration	Source of archaeolipids	Drug	Assays	Reference
Oral	Tetraether lipids (PLFE) from Sulfolobus acidocaldarius	Insulin	In vivo	[99]
	Tetraether lipid (GCTE) from <i>S.</i> <i>acidocaldarius</i>	Octreotide peptide 8 amino acids (1019 Da)	In vivo	[100]
	GCTE	Human growth hormone (hGH)	In vivo	[101]
	GCTE	Hepatitis B peptide drug Myrcludex B lipopeptide (5399 Da)	In vivo	[102]
	GCTE	Vancomycin	In vivo	[88]
	GCTE	Vancomycin	In vivo	[103]
	Synthetic tetraether lipids	Carboxyfluorescein (376 Da) hydrophilic	In vitro <i>drug</i> release	[104]
	Diether lipids from Halorubrum tebenquichense	99Tc-DTPA	In vivo	[105]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	Superoxide dismutase (SOD)	In vitro Caco-2 cells	[107]
Inhalable	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	Dexamethasone phosphate	In vitro A549 and J774A.1 cells	[109, 110]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	Azithromycin	In vitro Pseudomonas aeruginosa	[111]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	Curcumin	In vitro A549 cells	[113]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Curcumin	In vitro A549 cells	[114]
Parenteral	Synthetic neutral and cationic tetraether lipids	pDNA	In vitro A549 cells	[115]
	Synthetic neutral tetraether lipids	pDNA	In vivo	[116]
	Synthetic diether and tetraether lipids-Peg 570-folic acid	pDNA	In vitro HeLa cells	[117]
	Synthetic Folic acid-Peg 5000-tetraether Peg 2000-tetraether	Peptide (17 amino acids, 2302 Da)	In vitro HeLa cells	[119]

Table 1 Administration routes and detailed composition of nanoarchaeosomes-based drug delivery systems

(continued)

Route of	Source of	-		
administration	archaeolipids	Drug	Assays	Reference
	Synthetic tetraether lipid (GMGTPC)	Cytarabine Vincristine Methotrexate	In vitro drug release	[120]
	GMGTPC derivative with 1 cyclohexane ring and 2 cholesterol (GcGTPC-CH)	Gemcitabine	In vitro drug release	[122]
	GcGTPC-CH derivative with 1 disulfuric linkage	Doxorubicin	In vitro drug release HeLa cells	[123]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Chlorin e6 Hydrophilic	In vitro Neuro-2a and SK-OV-3 cells CAM	[124]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Curcumin Hydrophobic	In vitro SK-OV-3 cell CAM	[125]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Hypericin Hydrophobic	In vitro SK-OV-3 cell CAM	[127]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Temoporfin Hydrophobic	In vitro SK-OV-3 cell CAM	[126]
	PLFE from <i>S.</i> acidocaldarius	Doxorubicin	MCF-7 breast cancer cells	[128]
	TPL from <i>Haloarcula</i> 2 <i>TK</i> 2	Isoniazid and rifampicin	In vitro drug release	[129]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	Alendronate	In vitro J774A.1 cells	[130]
Topical	Diether lipids from Halobacterium salinarum	Betamethasone dipropionate	Ex vivo pig skin	[131]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. salinarum</i>	Phenolic extract from olive mill waste	In vitro	[132]
	Tetraether lipids from <i>S. acidocaldarius</i>	Methylene blue	In vivo rat skin	[134]
	Diether lipids from Aeropyrum pernix K1	Calcein (fluorescent hydrophilic dye, 622 Da), listeriolysin (60 kDa), keratin 14, and plasmid DNA	In vitro HaCaT cells	[135]
	Diether lipids from <i>H. tebenquichense</i>	<i>Thymus vulgaris</i> essential oil	In vitro Staphylococcus aureus	[133]

Table 1 (continued)

Abbreviations: *CF* carboxyfluorescein, *DTPA* diethylene-triamine-pentaacetate, *GCTE* glycerylcaldityl tetraether, *GMGTPC* glycerol monoalkyl glycerol tetraether lipids with phosphocholine head groups, *PLFE* polar lipid fraction E



Fig. 7 Tetraether lipids in the polar fraction E (PLFE) of *S. acidocaldarius*. (a) Glycerol dialkyl glycerol tetraether (GDGT) (~10% of the extract) and (b) glycerol dialky calditol tetraether (GDNT) (~90% of the extract). In the hydrophobic region, PLFE lipids may contain 0–8 cyclopentene rings in each dibiphytanyl chain



Fig. 8 Thermoacidophile archaeolipids glycerylcaldityl tetraether (GCTE) and diglyceryltetraether (DGTE) with an average number of four to six cyclopentyl rings

from *S. acidocaldarius* combined with variable amounts of dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine (DPPC) ((up) DPPC/GCTE at 2:1 molar ratio), in order to increase its bioavailability [100]. Radiolabelled nanoarchaeosomes (0.75% ³H-labelled DGTE added to EPC/GCTE at 4:1 molar ratio) were orally administered to rats, only a minor fraction of radioactivity (1.5–1.6%) was found in blood, while most of the radioactivity remained in the GI tract, suggesting a poor intestinal uptake of nanovesicles or of radioactive label. In a subsequent study however, nanoarchaeosomes made of DPPC/GCTE at 3:1 molar ratio improved by 4.1-fold the oral bioavailability of octreotide compared with free octreotide. Authors hypothesized that nanoarchaeosomes protected octreotide along the GI tract, allowing its permeation into the blood after leak from enterocytes-adsorbed nanoarchaeosomes, with none or a minor fraction of intact nanoarchaeosomes being taken up. In line with these results, nanoarchaeosomes containing the bio-enhancer cetylpyridinium chloride (CpCl) and 0.9% mol GCTE (EPC/chol/GCTE/CpCl at 4:2.4:1:3.6 molar ratio) increased in 3.4% the bioavailability of human growth hormone, compared with s.c. administration. The bioavailability of orally administered free hormone on the other hand was only of 0.01% [101].

A substantial enhancement of liver uptake of I-131-labelled hepatitis B peptide drug Myrcludex B after oral administration to rats of 3.5-fold increase compared to the free peptide was obtained upon loading in nanoarchaeosomes made of EPC/ chol/GCTE at 8.5:1:0.5 molar ratio [102]. Opposite to Parmentier et al. [101] however, these authors reported that the inclusion of cetylpyridinium chloride in nanoarchaeosomes did not increase the oral bioavailability of Myrcludex B. In another study, the stability of the glycopeptide antibiotic vancomycin formulation loaded in the same nanoarchaeosomes was assessed, finding it more stable in simulated gastric and intestinal fluid, without significant changes in size and PDI along 5 h than in liposomes [88]. Blood concentration of vancomycin 1 h after vancomycin-loaded nanoarchaeosomes orally administered to rats was three- and twofold higher compared to free vancomycin and liposomal vancomycin, respectively. The increased oral bioavailability observed in this study, however, was considered not sufficiently high enough to grant a future clinical use [88]. Recently, Uhl et al. [103] modified the surface of nanoarchaeosomes with cell-penetrating peptides (CPP), aiming to increase its epithelial internalization and further vancomycin bioavailability. To that aim, cyclic arginine-rich CPP (known as R9K, more stable in simulated gastric and intestinal fluid than linear CPP)-phospholipid conjugates were synthetized and incorporated into nanoarchaeosomes (EPC/chol/GCTE/CPP conjugate at 8.4:1:0.5:0.1 molar ratio). Such CPP-nanoarchaeosomes rendered higher (in the order of fivefold) 125 I-vancomycin bioavailability compared to free, liposomal (EPC/ chol at 9:1 molar ratio) vancomycin and nonconjugated nanoarchaeosome ¹²⁵I-vancomycin. The therapeutic efficacy of the formulation was assessed in a methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) strain LAC* lux systemic infection mouse model. CPP-nanoarchaeosomes reduced the CFU in the kidneys of the infected mice in comparison to the negative control groups.

6.1.2 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Synthetic Tetraether Lipids

Synthetic lipids allow a rigorous study of the effect caused by chain length, presence of rings, nature of polar heads, and conjugation with different molecules such as polyethylene glycol, folic acid, or cholesterol (see below) on the structure and performance of nanoarchaeosomes. Benvegnu et al. [104] synthesized analogues of



Fig. 9 Structure of a generic synthetic tetraether lipid. On this structural base, lipids with different polar head groups were synthesized including lactose, phosphatidylcholine, pegylated, and folic acid-pegylated

asymmetric tetraethers from thermoacidophile archaea, having one cyclopentane ring and different polar heads, and prepared pure or mixed nanoarchaeosomes by combining archaeolipids with EPC (Fig. 9). This work revealed that the polar heads were relevant to provide stability to the nanoarchaeosomes in terms of release of the low molecular weight fluorescent dye carboxyfluorescein. The presence of hydroxyl or lactosyl groups increased the membrane stability in the presence of detergents and serum lipoproteins, whereas the presence of phosphocholine head groups at both sides of the tetraether monolayer provided membrane integrity at low pH that resulted comparable to that of nanoarchaeosomes made of tetraether lipids extracted from *Thermoplasma acidophilum*.

6.1.3 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Halophilic Diether Lipids

Nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids extracted from Halorubrum tebenquichense (Fig. 6) were first reported to be more extensively captured by M-like cells, compared with liposomes [105]. The uptake by M cells led to hypothesize that upon oral administration, nanoarchaeosomes could be transcytosed across the epithelia, to the lymphatic. When orally administered to rats, 22.3% (3.5-fold higher than liposomes) radiopharmaceutical 99mTc-DTPA loaded in nanoarchaeosomes was shuttled to the blood circulation. This study showed that not only tetraethers [106] but also diether lipids could be used to design nanoarchaeosomes to protect the structure of orally administered molecules. In a subsequent approach, the enzyme superoxide dismutase (SOD) loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids from *H. tebenquichense* was observed to retain its antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activity upon digestion in simulated gastrointestinal fluids and after 5 months of storage; in contrast, the activity of liposomal SOD (hydrogenated soybean phosphatidylcholine (HSPC)/chol at 3:2 molar ratio) was lost upon preparation, gastrointestinal digestion, and storage [107]. The colloidal stability of SOD in nanoarchaeosomes was higher at low pH and in presence of sodium cholate than that of liposomal SOD, retaining enzymatic activity upon 1 h incubation at pH 1.2.
6.2 Inhaled Drug Delivery

The use of nanoarchaeosomes for inhaled drug delivery is recent and relies upon their superior structural stability to the shear stress during nebulization and subsequent retention and protection of loaded drugs.

6.2.1 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Halophilic Diether Lipids

The diether lipids from *H. tebenquichense* are rich in archaeol PGP-Me [108], which was shown to be a ligand for scavenger receptor A1 (SRA1) [109]. The SRA1 is highly expressed by macrophages and certain vascular endothelial cells and is responsible for the extensive internalization of *H. tebenquichense* nanoarchaeo-somes. Such nanoarchaeosomes, thus, are naturally targeted to SRA1-expressing cells.

The first work in this field was done to deliver phosphate dexamethasone within pH-sensitive nanoarchaeosomes to the alveoli [109]. The pH-sensitive nanoarchaeosomes (*H. tebenquichense* diether lipids (Fig. 4)/dioleylphosphatidylethanolamine (DOPE)/cholesteryl hemisuccinate at 2.8:4.2:3 w:w) became more stable during storage and nebulization employing a NE-U22 vibrating mesh Omron nebulizer, than ordinary pH-sensitive liposomes. Nebulized on phagocytic cells stimulated with lipopolysaccharides (LPS), phosphate dexamethasone within pH-sensitive nanoarchaeosomes efficiently suppressed the production of interleukin-6 (IL-6) and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α). Nanoarchaeosomes crossed the lung surfactant laying on the cell surface without inducing inactivation and upon endocytosis acceded to cell cytoplasm delivering higher amount of cargo than pH-sensitive liposomes [110]. The archaeolipids, thus, may be used to design structurally stable nanoparticles to provide efficient intracellular drug delivery, without damaging the compression-expansion dynamics of the surfactant.

The preparation of azithromycin solutions requires the addition of high salt concentrations, making difficult its efficient nebulization. In another approach, nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids from *H. tebenquichense* and loaded with the antibiotic azithromycin were observed to display lower MIC and minimal bactericidal concentration (MBC), higher disruptive activity on preformed biofilm, and higher anti-*Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (PAO1) activity than free azithromycin, without cytotoxicity on adenocarcinomic human alveolar basal epithelial cells (A549 cells) and human THP-1-derived macrophages [111]. Azithromycin was strongly trapped into the nanoarchaeosomes bilayer, by a combination of electrostatic attraction and mechanical immobilization by perpendicular methyl groups from polyisoprenoids. Such interaction was key to retain the azithromycin during storage and endure shear forces of nebulization.

The use of curcumin as therapeutic agent is limited by its poor aqueous solubility and by being prone to degradation [112]. To address these issues, a recent work showed that nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids from *H. tebenquichensel* Tween 80 at 1:0.4 w:w was efficiently trapped, increased aqueous solubility, and

retained curcumin against dilution, storage, and nebulization with vibrating mesh nebulizer. This time, the trapping of curcumin within the polyisoprenoid chains required the addition of Tween 80. Nebulized on an inflamed air-liquid interface of A549 cells, curcumin loaded in nanoarchaeosomes increased transepithelial electrical resistance (TEER), normalized the permeation of the low molecular weight marker Lucifer yellow, and decreased IL-6, TNF- α , and IL-8 levels, suggesting a promising use in epithelia reparation upon inflammatory damage [113].

6.2.2 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Thermoacidophile Tetraether Lipids

Curcumin loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of *S. acidocaldarius* tetraether lipids/DPPC at 1:9 molar ratio was used for photodynamic therapy (PDT) against lung cancer. Nanoarchaeosomes provided higher encapsulation efficiency and loading capacity of curcumin than liposomes made of DPPC/chol at 7:3 molar ratio or DPPC/DOPE at 7.5:2.5 molar ratio. As stated above, the curcumin stabilization in the archaeolipid membrane is a determinant factor during nebulization stress. After nebulized with a vibrating mesh nebulizer (PARI VELOX[®], PARI GmbH, Starnberg, Germany), nanoarchaeosomes and DPPC/chol liposomes retained polydispersity index (PDI), z potential, and loading capacity, while fluid liposomes of DPPC/ DOPE did not. In vitro irradiation experiments on A549 cells revealed an excellent cytotoxic response to both nebulized nanoarchaeosomes and liposomes, all showing significant differences between dark control and irradiated nebulized cells [114]. Nebulized curcumin-loaded nanoarchaeosomes can be considered as a promising approach for photodynamic therapy against lung cancer.

6.3 Parenteral Drug Delivery

To date, the parenteral route of administration of nanoarchaeosomes remains relatively unexplored. Most works in the field are focused on gene, drug delivery, or PDT, but their activities are shown in vitro only.

6.3.1 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Synthetic Tetraether Lipids for Gene Delivery

Neutral and cationic archaeal tetraether-like analogues having a central cyclopentane ring were combined with bilayer-forming cationic aliphatic lipid glycine betaine derivative MM18 or synthetic cationic tetraether lipids with DOPE for in vitro gene transfection of A549 cells [115]. The nanoarchaeosome made of MM18/neutral archaeal tetraether-like lipid at 95.5 w/w was found to be as efficient as the widely used reagent Lipofectamine (at +8 charge ratio). In a further work, the in vivo transfection efficacy of complexes formed between a synthetic neutral tetraether-like lipid with different cationic lipids and pDNA for luciferase was found to depend on factors such as the cationic lipid, the lipid/co-lipid molar ratio, and the administration route (intravenous or intranasal) [116]. Intravenously administered MM18/neutral archaeal tetraether-like lipid at 10:1 molar ratio provided efficient in vivo gene transfection, especially into the lungs, with some bioluminescence in the spleen. Such ratio seems to be ideal to ensure complex stability in plasma and to be able to disassemble, especially in endosomes, with subsequent release of pDNA. Besides, the complexes were also effective upon the addition of PE-Peg 500, after intranasal instillation.

Aiming to target tumoral cells overexpressing the folate receptor, there were synthesized diether and tetraether lipids, functionalized with a short poly(ethylene glycol) chain (Peg 570) and a folate group. These lipids, combined with conventional bilayer-forming glycine betaine-based cationic lipid at 5–10 w %, displayed significant transfection activity on HeLa cells that was inhibited in the presence of free folic acid. The diether derivative exhibited a very high transfection efficiency at neutral charge ratio that was much higher than that of Lipofectamine [117].

6.3.2 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Synthetic Tetraether Lipids for Delivery of Antitumoral Drugs

Aiming to increase the circulation lifetime of the antitumoral peptide A1, it was loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of synthetic tetraethers and functionalized with Peg 2000 linked to folic acid (EPC/Peg 2000-tetraether lipid (synthesized by Barbeau et al. [118])/folic acid-Peg 5000-tetraether lipid at 90:5:5 w:w) and its efficacy tested on HeLa cells, known to overexpress the folate receptor. The activity of the free peptide 1 h later was found to be higher than if loaded within nanoarchaeosomes loaded with a non-active peptide induced comparable or of higher cytotoxicity that the A1 peptide loaded within nanoarchaeosomes [119]. The authors hypothesize that in vivo, the A1 peptide will be protected by nanoarchaeosomes.

More recently, cytarabine and vincristine were loaded within nanoarchaeosomes made of synthetic glycerol monoalkyl glycerol tetraether lipids, linked to phosphocholine head groups (GMGTPC) (Fig. 10). The nanoarchaeosomes retained these drugs more pronouncedly (up to ~ninefold decrease in drug leakage rate) compared to liposomes made of EPC. When loaded with methotrexate however, no appreciable differences in drug leakage were observed between nanoarchaeosomes or liposomes



Fig. 10 Structure of the synthetic archaeolipid GMGTPC-CH

[120]. The addition of a cyclohexane ring to the isopranyl chain (GMGTPC-CH) is reported to form stable monolayers at room temperature with reduced leakage compared to EPC liposomes [121]. Nanoarchaeosomes prepared with a derivative of GMGTPC-CH by linking two cholesterols to the polyisoprenoid chains (GcGTPC-CH) [122] reduced by 30- and 10-fold the release of gemcitabine, compared to liposomes (palmitoyloleoylglycerophosphocholine (POPC)/chol at 6:4 molar ratio) and nanoar-chaeosomes made of GMGTPC/chol at 6:4 molar ratio. These nanoarchaeosomes were stable in plasma, retaining 80% of loaded carboxyfluorescein along 5 days. Aiming to increase the nanoarchaeosomes stability in circulation, retaining doxorubicin but at the same time providing its intracellular release, a new derivative was synthesized, containing a disulfide linker near the polar head groups of the GcGTPC-CH lipid [123]. These nanoarchaeosomes showed an inhibitory concentration 50 (IC50) value similar to free doxorubicin and ~4- and 20-fold lower IC50 than nanoarchaeosomes without disulfide groups and Doxil, respectively, on HeLa cells.

6.3.3 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Thermoacidophile Tetraether Lipids for Photodynamic Therapy

Different photosensitizers were loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of tetraether lipids extracted from *S. acidocaldarius*. In a first work, the water-soluble photosensitizer chlorin e6 (Ce6) loaded into nanoarchaeosomes (tetraether lipids/dioleoyl-trimethylammonium propane (DOTAP)/DPPC at 1.8:37.2:60.9 molar ratio) was reported to display phototoxic activity both in neuroblastoma (Neuro-2a cells) and in ovarian cell carcinoma (SK-OV-3) cells. The chick chorioallantoic membrane (CAM) model showed effective localized vascular destruction, without damaging the nonirradiated zones [124].

Curcumin loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of tetraether lipids extracted from S. acidocaldarius at tetraether lipids/DSPC at 1:9 molar ratio resulted to be hemocompatible, with a coagulation time less than 50 s and a hemolytic potential below 40%. Their phototoxicity on SK-OV-3 ovarian carcinoma cells, however, was lower than that of liposomal curcumin (distearoylphosphatidylcholine (DSPC)/distearoylphosphatidylglycerol (DSPG) at 8:2 molar ratio). The authors explained that the tight trapping of curcumin within nanoarchaeosome monolayer made the release of curcumin difficult and thereby reduced its activity. Both curcumin-loaded nanoarchaeosomes and liposomes induced a complete destruction of the blood vessels at the site of irradiation, observed in a CAM model [125]. Comparable results were achieved with the second-generation photosensitizer temoporfin loaded into nanoarchaeosomes of composition identical to Duse (2017) that induced lower phototoxicity on SK-OV-3 carcinoma cells than liposomal (DPPC/chol at 9:1 molar ratio and DPPC/DPPE-Peg 5000 at 9.5:0.5 molar ratio) curcumin [126]. The highest reduction of IC50 was induced by the pegylated liposomes, with highest amount of reactive oxygen species (ROS) generated and blood vessel destruction in the CAM model at the irradiated area, without harming the developing embryo.

Nanoarchaeosomes of identical composition to Duse et al. [125] were loaded with hypericin or a hypericin-hydroxypropyl- β -cyclodextrin inclusion complex [127]. Nanoarchaeosomes showed to be hematocompatibles (hemolytic potential less than 20% and a coagulation time less than 50 s), whereas both formulations induced photocytotoxicity on SK-OV-3 cells in a therapeutic dosage range, and their effect on the CAM model was different: nanoarchaeosomes loaded with hypericin induced a substantial destruction of the microvasculature, while nanoarchaeosomes loaded with drug-in-cyclodextrin did not induce any effect. The authors suggest that nanoarchaeosomes loaded with hypericin would be suited for vascular targeting while hypericin-cyclodextrin-loaded nanoarchaeosomes could deliver the photosensitizer to the tumor site.

6.3.4 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Thermoacidophile Tetraether Lipids Form Delivery of Antitumoral Drugs

Nanoarchaeosomes made of polar lipid fraction E (PLFE) isolated from *S. acido-caldarius* and DPPC at PLFE/DPPC at 3:7 molar ratio were found to be temperaturesensitive, experiencing an abrupt increase of the z potential when transitioning from 37 °C (-48 mV) to 44 °C (-16 mV) [128]. Authors hypothesize this is owed to the induction of DPPC domain melting and "flip-flop" of tetraether lipids. Loaded with doxorubicin, its release is induced when the temperature is raised from 37 to 42 °C, independently of the presence of serum proteins. A 15-min preincubation of doxorubicin loaded into nanoarchaeosomes with MCF-7 breast cancer cells at 42 °C caused a significant increase in the amount of doxorubicin entering the nuclei and an increase of cytotoxicity than at 37 °C. These results suggest that thermosensitive nanoarchaeosomes could be used for mild hyperthermia treatment of tumors triggering the drug release as temperature rises.

6.3.5 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Halophilic Diether Lipids

The antituberculosis drugs rifampicin and isoniazid were loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids extracted from *Haloarcula 2TK2* strain at higher ratios than in liposomes (PC/chol at 2:1 molar ratio) and were released with different profiles [129].

The nitrogenate bisphosphonate alendronate was recently loaded within nanoarcheosomes made of diether lipids from *H. tebenquichense*. Such formulations extensively interacted with serum proteins but resulted refractory to phospholipases and constituted a better macrophage-targeted apoptotic inducers than alendronate in liposomes made of HSPC/chol at 7.5:2.5 w:w [130]. The addition of cholesterol to nanoarchaeosomes at diether lipids/chol 7:3 w:w decreased their cytotoxicity, making them pronouncedly anti-inflammatory on J774.1 cells, strongly reducing the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and IL-6 induced by LPS. Trapped in nanoarchaeosomes, the alendronate pharmacodynamics was modified, potentially constituting a tool to target it to tissues other than the bone.

6.4 Topical Drug Delivery

The use of nanoarchaeosomes for topical drug delivery has been poorly addressed. A few manuscripts published nearly 10 years ago report the performance of tough nanoarchaeosomes used for drug delivery to the skin.

6.4.1 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Halophilic Diether Lipids

The hydrophobic and moderate to potent glucocorticoid steroid betamethasone dipropionate loaded into nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids from the halophilic *Halobacterium salinarum* (diether lipids/chol at 15:2 w:w) was reported to achieve a slightly higher penetration and accumulation in pig epidermis, than in soybean phosphatidylcholine (SPC)/chol at 15:2 w:w [131]. In a subsequent work, these nanoarchaeosomes showed to be better suited than liposomes for topical delivery of natural antioxidant phenolic compounds recovered from olive mill waste, in terms of stability, percentage of loading, antioxidant activity, and feasibility of incorporation into gels [132].

Bacterial infections of the skin are highly common and involve mostly Grampositive bacteria; those caused by methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) comprise nearly 50% of the isolates from *S. aureus*. In such context, Perez et al. [133] showed that *Thymus vulgaris* essential oil loaded into nanoarchaeosomes (*H. tebenquichense* diether lipids/SPC/Tween 80/*Thymus vulgaris* essential oil at 0.5:0.5:0.75:0.7 w:w) displayed better antibacterial activity (lower minimal inhibitory concentration 90 (MIC90) against planktonic *S. aureus* ATCC 25923 and four MRSA clinical strains, higher antibiofilm formation capacity) and stability during storage, than *Thymus vulgaris* essential oil in Tween 80 emulsions and in liposomes (SPC/Tween 80/*Thymus vulgaris* essential oil at 1:0.75:0.3 w:w). Besides essential oils being currently accepted as food additive, their loading in nanoarchaeosomes opened new avenues to explore their performance as intracellular antimicrobials.

6.4.2 Nanoarchaeosomes Made of Thermoacidophile Tetraether and Thermophilic Diether Lipids

Nanoarchaeosomes made of tetraether lipids extracted from *S. acidocaldarius* were shown to increase the permeability of loaded methylene blue across rat skin, compared with free methylene blue. The report, however, did not compare the permeability with that of ultradeformable liposomes, specially designed to increase the skin penetration [134]. On the other hand, nanoarchaeosomes made of diether lipids

extracted from hyperthermophile *Aeropyrum pernix K1* were shown to provide intracellular delivery of small molecules, small and large proteins, and plasmid DNA, into epithelial cells grown in culture (HaCaT cells), without noticeable cytotoxicity up to 500 μ g/ml [135].

7 Preparation Methods of Solid Archaeolipid Nanoparticles and Nanostructured Lipid Carriers

Diether and tetraether archaeolipids as well as neutral lipids can be used to prepare solid lipid nanoparticles (SLN) and nanostructured lipid carriers (NLC), the polar lipids in the outer shell and the neutral within the hydrophobic core of the nanoparticles. Briefly, SLN are particles containing a core made of safe and biodegradable lipids which are solid at body temperature, whereas the core of NLC is a combination of solid and liquid lipids; both are covered by a shell of surfactants and cosurfactants. The NLC are mainly used to load hydrophobic drugs, but hydrophilic drugs, large biomacromolecules (polysaccharides, etc.), genetic material (DNA/ siRNA), and vaccine antigens are also admitted as cargo [136]. The preparation methods of SLN and NLC have been recently reviewed by Duan et al. [137]. The nanoparticles described below were prepared the emulsionby ultrasonication method.

8 Solid Archaeolipid Nanoparticles and Nanostructured Lipid Carriers in Drug Delivery

Two recent works employed diethers from halophilic archaea as part of the structure of SLN and NLC. The first of them loaded dexamethasone into SLN made of Compritol/H. tebenquichense diether lipids/SPC/Tween 80 at 4:0.9:0.3:3% w/w for oral targeted delivery to macrophages of inflamed mucosa [138]. The dietherscontaining SLN strongly reduced the levels of TNF- α , IL-6, and IL-12 on J774A1 cells stimulated with LPS as compared with free dexamethasone or dexamethasone loaded in SLN without diether lipids. After in vitro digestion, the anti-inflammatory activity of diethers-containing SLN was retained, while that of dexamethasone loaded in SLN without diether lipids was lost. In the following, a core was made of bacterioruberin, Compritol, and dexamethasone and covered with *H. tebenquichense* diether lipids and Tween 80 (2:2:1.2:3% w/w) [139]. These NLC were extensively captured by macrophages and Caco-2 cells and showed high anti-inflammatory (reduced 65% and 55% TNF- α and IL-8 release) and antioxidant activities (reduced by 60% ROS production) on a gut inflammation model made of Caco-2 cells and LPS-stimulated THP-1-derived macrophages. The NLC reversed the morphological changes induced by inflammation and increased the transepithelial electrical resistance, partly reconstituting the barrier function. The activity of bacterioruberin and dexamethasone in NLC was partially protected after simulated gastrointestinal digestion.

9 Conclusions

Today, the therapeutic potentialities of nanoarchaeosomes in drug delivery remain confined to the preclinical field. The production of their building blocks, the natural polar archaeolipids, is still in the B-TRL 3, being manufactured in very low amounts compared to ordinary phospholipids. A successful scale-up of nanomedicines requires nanostructures of maximal simplicity and reduced preparation steps. The use of archaeolipids offers the opportunity for a rational design of nanomedicines to better deal with such critical aspects.

For instance, one typical issue of liposomal nanomedicines is their high lability. Their production methods and storage conditions must be tailored in order to maximize their preservation as longest as possible [140]. Nanoarchaeosomes instead exhibit higher structural strength against physical, chemical, and enzymatic attacks than liposomes. Other properties, such as the ability to remain in liquid crystalline phase at low temperatures, are partly responsible for their increased shelf life. The avoidance of phase transition (which leads to membrane discontinuities), together with the fully saturated isoprenoid chains, makes nanoarchaeosomes less sensitive to temperature fluctuations that may induce loss of inner cargo, or oxidation. Their manipulation can be performed at room temperature, eventually making their industrial production easier.

Another challenge that makes difficult the industrial nanomedicines to scale up is the obtention of reproducible batches of nanoparticles derivatized with surface ligands exhibiting complex nanostructures. Nanoarchaeosomes offer a collection of different anionic and oligosaccharide head groups that vary according to the archaea gender and species. Selected head groups thus can be combined to provide surfaces exhibiting ligands of specific interest, reducing the need for derivatization. In other words, some nanoarchaeosomes are naturally targeted, being their structure simpler than that of artificially derivatized liposomes, a critical point that may simplify their industrial scale-up [141]. Despite its significance, however, the search for receptors for different head groups is still poorly explored.

The hydrophobic polyisoprenoid core from nanoarchaeosomes is a disorganized but much more viscous environment, of lower lateral mobility, than the liner acyl chains of liposomes. To increase the acyl chain viscosity and reduce the lateral viscosity of liposomes, artificially hydrogenated lipids and cholesterol must be added. Remarkably, the methyl groups perpendicular to the polyisoprenoid chains from nanoarchaeosomes may tightly trap low molecular weight drugs, which are difficult to dissolve in ordinary organic solvents. Such ability aids to simplify their membrane composition and/or avoid the use of high ionic strength or extreme pHs to dissolve the cargo. Overall, the experimental evidence gathered so far shows that nanoarchaeosomas may well be used to design nanomedicines for drug delivery with abilities equal or superior to those from liposomes. Besides, the industrial fabrication of nanoarchaeosomes-based nanomedicines would not differ or, as discussed earlier, is expected to be less challenging than that of liposomes. Nanoarchaeosomes, however, should transit an uncertain pathway before gaining the acceptance of pharmaceutical regulatory organisms. Different from liposomes, critical aspects of their in vivo performance, such as pharmacodynamics and toxicology, that will vary according to the type of archaeolipid, source, and manufacture process remain poorly explored by the academic community.

Recent works show that, different from liposomes, upon being extensively endocytosed, *H. tebenquichense* nanoarchaeosomes reduce the mitochondrial membrane potential and would induce autophagy in macrophages [130]. A recently discovered aspect is that such nanoarchaeosomes display anti-inflammatory activity on human vascular endothelia activated by TLR 2 and 4 agonists, probably owed to changes induced in cell membrane fluidity. The additional ability to reduce the release of von Willebrand factor suggests that in vivo these nanoarchaeosomes may display antithrombotic activity [142]. The pharmacological activity of nanoarchaeosomes, thus, is emerging as another feature that, together with their structure, differentiates them from liposomes. Moreover, the effects of nanoarchaeosomes on clinically relevant models are, for the moment, completely unknown.

As described above, synthetic archaeolipids are so far prepared mainly ad hoc at lab scale. In such sense, neither egg-derived (require additional testing for viral contamination) nor bovine-derived ordinary phospholipids are suitable for clinical applications, due to stability problems and the possibility of viral or protein (bovine spongiform encephalopathy (BSE)) contamination. Besides, the quality control of synthetic products may be complicated by the presence of stereochemical impurities, as occurs with semisynthetic lipids prepared from glycerol or glycero-3phosphocholine (GPC) derived from a plant or animal source [143]. In case of nanomedicines, this magnifies the difficulties of preparing reproducible batches [144]. The problem of the origin or the enantiomeric impurities is absent for natural archaeolipids. On the other hand, reproducibly harvesting massive quantities of specific lipid mixtures from cultured archaeal species can be challenging, especially from thermoacidophiles that require high temperatures (80-100 °C) and low pH (2–3). The consistence and reproducibility of the lipid mixtures must be granted, by controlling the growth parameters in a fermenter environment. The extraction/purification of the polar lipids needs to be scaled up to obtain a reproducible product of defined composition, with the use of a minimum volume of solvents. To that aim, methodologies that do not require or minimize the use of solvents, such as the supercritical fluids, can be used.

Overall, the popularization of the abilities of the diverse types of nanoarchaeosomes through the academic community, together with the aid of biotechnology and of molecular biology tools to increase the speed of biomass growth and product yield, will be critical to fill the main gaps toward translation: their suboptimal availability and their poorly known biocompatibility.

References

- Terpe K. Overview of thermostable DNA polymerases for classical PCR applications: from molecular and biochemical fundamentals to commercial systems. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 2013;97(24):10243–54.
- Ishino S, Ishino Y. DNA polymerases and DNA ligases. In: Thermophilic microbes in environmental and industrial biotechnology; 2013. p. 429–57.
- Cline J, Braman JC, Hogrefe HH. PCR fidelity of pfu DNA polymerase and other thermostable DNA polymerases. Nucleic Acids Res. 1996;24(18):3546–51.
- Woese CR, Fox GE. Phylogenetic structure of the prokaryotic domain: the primary kingdoms. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1977;74(11):5088–90.
- 5. Blohs M, Moissl-Eichinger C, Mahnert A, Spang A, Dombrowski N, Krupovic M, et al. Archaea-an introduction. Encycl Microbiol. 2019;1:243–52.
- Comolli LR, Baker BJ, Downing KH, Siegerist CE, Banfield JF. Three-dimensional analysis of the structure and ecology of a novel, ultra-small archaeon. ISME J. 2009;3(2):159–67.
- 7. Pester M, Schleper C, Wagner M. The Thaumarchaeota: an emerging view of their phylogeny and ecophysiology. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2011;14(3):300–6.
- Oren A. Diversity of halophilic microorganisms: environments, phylogeny, physiology, and applications. J Ind Microbiol Biotechnol. 2002;28(1):56–63.
- Gramain A, Díaz GC, Demergasso C, Lowenstein TK, Mcgenity TJ. Archaeal diversity along a subterranean salt core from the Salar Grande (Chile). Environ Microbiol. 2011;13(8):2105–21.
- Boone DR, Whitman WB, Rouvière P. Diversity and taxonomy of methanogens. In: Methanogenesis. Boston: Springer; 1993. p. 35–80.
- Thauer RK, Kaster AK, Seedorf H, Buckel W, Hedderich R. Methanogenic archaea: ecologically relevant differences in energy conservation. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2008;6(8):579–91.
- 12. Madigan MT, Martinko JM, Parker J. Brock biology of microorganisms. Prentice-Hall: Upper Saddle River; 2003.
- 13. Karner MB, Delong EF, Karl DM. Archaeal dominance in the mesopelagic zone of the Pacific Ocean. Nature. 2001;409(6819):507–10.
- Gruber N, Galloway JN. An Earth-system perspective of the global nitrogen cycle. Nature. 2008;451(7176):293–6.
- 15. Cavicchioli R. Cold-adapted archaea. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2006;4(5):331-43.
- Cavicchioli R, Thomas T, Curmi PMG. Cold stress response in Archaea. Extremophiles. 2000;4(6):321–31.
- Koga Y, Morii H. Recent advances in structural research on ether lipids from archaea including comparative and physiological aspects. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem. 2005;69(11):2019–34.
- Sleytr UB, Schuster B, Egelseer EM, Pum D. S-layers: principles and applications. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 2014;38(5):823–64.
- Schuster B, Sleytr UB. Relevance of glycosylation of S-layer proteins for cell surface properties. Acta Biomater. 2015;19:149.
- Kandler O, König H. Chemical composition of the peptidoglycan-free cell walls of methanogenic bacteria. Arch Microbiol. 1978;118(2):141–52.
- Whitman WB, Coleman DC, Wiebe WJ. Prokaryotes: the unseen majority. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998;95(12):6578–83.
- Pfeifer K, Ergal İ, Koller M, Basen M, Schuster B, Rittmann SKMR. Archaea biotechnology. Biotechnol Adv. 2021;47:107668.
- Fernandez-Castillo R, Rodriguez-Valera F, Gonzalez-Ramos J, Ruiz-Berraquero F. Accumulation of poly (β-Hydroxybutyrate) by halobacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol. 1986;51(1):214.
- Schiraldi C, Giuliano M, De Rosa M. Perspectives on biotechnological applications of archaea. Archaea. 2002;1(2):75.

- Koller M. Recycling of waste streams of the biotechnological poly(hydroxyalkanoate) production by Haloferax mediterranei on whey. Int J Polym Sci. 2015;2015:370164.
- 26. Bhattacharyya A, Saha J, Haldar S, Bhowmic A, Mukhopadhyay UK, Mukherjee J. Production of poly-3-(hydroxybutyrate-co-hydroxyvalerate) by Haloferax mediterranei using rice-based ethanol stillage with simultaneous recovery and re-use of medium salts. Extremophiles. 2014;18(2):463–70.
- 27. Becker J, Wittmann C. Microbial production of extremolytes high-value active ingredients for nutrition, health care, and well-being. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 2020;65:118–28.
- Roberts MF. Osmoadaptation and osmoregulation in archaea: update 2004. Front Biosci. 2004;9:1999–2019.
- 29. Borges N, Jorge CD, Gonçalves LG, Gonçalves S, Matias PM, Santos H. Mannosylglycerate: structural analysis of biosynthesis and evolutionary history. Extremophiles. 2014;18(5):835–52.
- Ryu J, Kanapathipillai M, Lentzen G, Park CB. Inhibition of beta-amyloid peptide aggregation and neurotoxicity by alpha-d-mannosylglycerate, a natural extremolyte. Peptides. 2008;29(4):578–84.
- da Costa MS, Santos H, Galinski EA. An overview of the role and diversity of compatible solutes in Bacteria and Archaea. Adv Biochem Eng Biotechnol. 1998;61:117–53.
- 32. Kohno Y, Egawa Y, Itoh S, Nagaoka SI, Takahashi M, Mukai K. Kinetic study of quenching reaction of singlet oxygen and scavenging reaction of free radical by squalene in n-butanol. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1995;1256(1):52–6.
- Xu R, Fazio GC, Matsuda SPT. On the origins of triterpenoid skeletal diversity. Phytochemistry. 2004;65(3):261–91.
- Spanova M, Daum G. Squalene biochemistry, molecular biology, process biotechnology, and applications. Eur J Lipid Sci Technol. 2011;113(11):1299–320.
- 35. Gilmore SF, Yao AI, Tietel Z, Kind T, Facciotti MT, Parikh AN. The role of squalene in the organization of monolayers derived from lipid extracts of Halobacterium salinarum. Langmuir. 2013;29(25):7922.
- Singh OV, Gabani P. Extremophiles: radiation resistance microbial reserves and therapeutic implications. J Appl Microbiol. 2011;110(4):851–61.
- 37. Giani M, Garbayo I, Vílchez C, Martínez-Espinosa RM. Haloarchaeal carotenoids: healthy novel compounds from extreme environments. Mar Drugs. 2019;17(9):524.
- Langworthy TA, Tornabene TG, Holzer G. Lipids of archaebacteria. Zbl Bakt Mik Hyg I C. 1982;3(2):228–44.
- 39. Lübben M. Cytochromes of archaeal electron transfer chains. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1995;1229(1):1–22.
- Nowicka B, Kruk J. Occurrence, biosynthesis and function of isoprenoid quinones. Biochim Biophys Acta Bioenerg. 2010;1797(9):1587–605.
- 41. Sinninghe Damsté JS, Schouten S, Hopmans EC, Van Duin ACT, Geenevasen JAJ. Crenarchaeol: the characteristic core glycerol dibiphytanyl glycerol tetraether membrane lipid of cosmopolitan pelagic crenarchaeota. J Lipid Res. 2002;43(10):1641–51.
- Caforio A, Driessen AJM. Archaeal phospholipids: structural properties and biosynthesis. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids. 2017;1862(11):1325–39.
- 43. Yamauchi K, Akiyama F, Kitano T. Highly hydrophobic surface material: poly(phytanyl methacrylate). Macromolecules. 2000;33(11):4285–7.
- 44. Sehgal SN, Kates M, Gibbons NE. Lipids of Halobacterium cutirubrum. Can J Biochem Physiol. 1962;40:69–81.
- 45. Kates M, Yengoyan LS, Sastry PS. A diether analog of phosphatidylglycerophosphate in Halobacterium cutirubrum. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1965;98(2):252–68.
- 46. Kates M, Kushwaha SC. Biochemistry of lipids of extremely halophilic bacteria. In: Caplan SR, Ginzburg M, editors. Energetics and structure of halophilic microorganisms. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 1978. p. 461–80.

- Kates M, Moldoveanu N, Stewart LC. On the revised structure of the major phospholipid of Halobacterium salinarium. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1993;1169:46–53.
- Oesterhelt D, Stoeckenius W. Rhodopsin-like protein from the purple membrane of Halobacterium halobium. Nat New Biol. 1971;233(39):149–52.
- 49. Lattanzio VMT, Corcelli A, Mascolo G, Oren A. Presence of two novel cardiolipins in the halophilic archaeal community in the crystallizer brines from the salterns of Margherita di Savoia (Italy) and Eilat (Israel). Extremophiles. 2002;6(6):437–44.
- 50. Weik M, Patzelt H, Zaccai G, Oesterhelt D. Localization of glycolipids in membranes by in vivo labeling and neutron diffraction. Mol Cell. 1998;1(3):411–9.
- 51. Corcelli A. The cardiolipin analogues of Archaea. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009;1788(10):2101–6.
- Corcelli A, Lobasso S. 25 characterization of lipids of halophilic archaea. Methods Microbiol. 2006;35:585–613.
- 53. Salvador-Castell M, Golub M, Erwin N, Demé B, Brooks NJ, Winter R, et al. Characterisation of a synthetic Archeal membrane reveals a possible new adaptation route to extreme conditions. Commun Biol. 2021;4(1):1–13.
- Oren A. Halophilic archaea on Earth and in space: growth and survival under extreme conditions. Philos Trans R Soc A Math Phys Eng Sci. 2014;372(2030):20140194.
- 55. Shinoda W, Mikami M, Baba T, Hato M. Molecular dynamics study on the effect of chain branching on the physical properties of lipid bilayers: structural stability. J Phys Chem B. 2003;107(50):14030–5.
- Christian JHB, Waltho JA. Solute concentrations within cells of halophilic and non-halophilic bacteria. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1962;65(3):506–8.
- Yamauchi K, Doi K, Kinoshita M, Kii F, Fukuda H. Archaebacterial lipid models: highly salttolerant membranes from 1,2-diphytanylglycero-3-phosphocholine. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr. 1992;1110(2):171–7.
- 58. Yamauchi K, Sakamoto Y, Moriya A, Yamada K, Hosokawa T, Kinoshita M, et al. Archaebacterial lipid models. Highly thermostable membranes from 1,1'-(1,32-dotriacontamethylene)-bis(2-phytanyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine). J Am Chem Soc. 2002;112(8):3188–91.
- 59. Tenchov B, Vescio EM, Sprott GD, Zeidel ML, Mathai JC. Salt tolerance of archaeal extremely halophilic lipid membranes. J Biol Chem. 2006;281(15):10016–23.
- 60. Bidle KA, Hanson TE, Howell K, Nannen J. HMG-CoA reductase is regulated by salinity at the level of transcription in Haloferax volcanii. Extremophiles. 2006;11(1):49–55.
- Kaur A, Van PT, Busch CR, Robinson CK, Pan M, Pang WL, et al. Coordination of frontline defense mechanisms under severe oxidative stress. Mol Syst Biol. 2010;6:393.
- 62. de Rosa M, de Rosa S, Gambacorta A. 13C-NMR assignments and biosynthetic data for the ether lipids of Caldariella. Phytochemistry. 1977;16(12):1909–12.
- 63. De Rosa M, De Rosa S, Gambacorta A, Bu'Lockt JD. Structure of calditol, a new branchedchain nonitol, and of the derived tetraether lipids in thermoacidophile archaebacteria of the Caldariella group. Phytochemistry. 1980;19(2):249–54.
- 64. de Rosa M, de Rosa S, Gambacorta A, Minale L, Bu'lock JD. Chemical structure of the ether lipids of thermophilic acidophilic bacteria of the Caldariella group. Phytochemistry. 1977;16(12):1961–5.
- Langworthy TA. Long-chain diglycerol tetraethers from Thermoplasma acidophilum. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1977;487(1):37–50.
- Shinoda W, Shinoda K, Baba T, Mikami M. Molecular dynamics study of bipolar tetraether lipid membranes. Biophys J. 2005;89(5):3195–202.
- 67. Jacquemet A, Barbeau J, Lemiègre L, Benvegnu T. Archaeal tetraether bipolar lipids: structures, functions and applications. Biochimie. 2009;91(6):711–7.
- 68. De Rosa M, Gambacorta A. The lipids of archaebacteria. Prog Lipid Res. 1988;27(3):153-75.
- Gliozzi A, Paoli G, De Rosa M, Gambacorta A. Effect of isoprenoid cyclization on the transition temperature of lipids in thermophilic archaebacteria. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr. 1983;735(2):234–42.

- Gabriel JL, Lee Gau Chong P. Molecular modeling of archaebacterial bipolar tetraether lipid membranes. Chem Phys Lipids. 2000;105(2):193–200.
- Benvegnu T, Lemiègre L, Cammas-Marion S. Archaeal lipids: innovative materials for biotechnological applications. Eur J Org Chem. 2008;28:4725–44.
- Gliozzi A, Relini A, Chong PLG. Structure and permeability properties of biomimetic membranes of bolaform archaeal tetraether lipids. J Membr Sci. 2002;206(1–2):131–47.
- Benvegnu T, Brard M, Plusquellec D. Archaeabacteria bipolar lipid analogues: structure, synthesis and lyotropic properties. Curr Opin Colloid Interface Sci. 2004;8(6):469–79.
- 74. Koga Y. Thermal adaptation of the archaeal and bacterial lipid membranes. Archaea. 2012;2012:789652.
- Nichols DS, Miller MR, Davies NW, Goodchild A, Raftery M, Cavicchioli R. Cold adaptation in the Antarctic Archaeon Methanococcoides burtonii involves membrane lipid unsaturation. J Bacteriol. 2004;186(24):8508–15.
- 76. Oger PM, Cario A. Adaptation of the membrane in Archaea. Biophys Chem. 2013;183:42-56.
- Franzmann PD, Stackebrandt E, Sanderson K, Volkman JK, Cameron DE, Stevenson PL, et al. Halobacterium lacusprofundi sp. nov., a halophilic bacterium isolated from Deep Lake, Antarctica. Syst Appl Microbiol. 1988;11(1):20–7.
- Elferink MGL, de Wit JG, Driessen AJM, Konings WN. Stability and proton-permeability of liposomes composed of archaeal tetraether lipids. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr. 1994;1193(2):247–54.
- 79. Mathai JC, Sprott GD, Zeidel ML. Molecular mechanisms of water and solute transport across archaebacterial lipid membranes. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(29):27266–71.
- Dannenmuller O, Arakawa K, Eguchi T, Kakinuma K, Blanc S, Albrecht AM, Schmutz M, Nakatani YOG. Membrane properties of archaeal macrocyclic diether phospholipids. Chem Eur J. 2000;6(4):645–54.
- Shimada H, Nemoto N, Shida Y, Oshima T, Yamagishi A. Effects of pH and temperature on the composition of polar lipids in Thermoplasma acidophilum HO-62. J Bacteriol. 2008;190(15):5404–11.
- Parra FL, Caimi AT, Altube MJ, Cargnelutti DE, Vermeulen ME, Farias MA, et al. Make it simple: (SR-A1+TLR7) macrophage targeted NANOarchaeosomes. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2018;6:163.
- Bangham AD, Standish MM, Watkins JC. Diffusion of univalent ions across the lamellae of swollen phospholipids. J Mol Biol. 1965;13(1):238–IN27.
- Beamer DW. From "Banghasomes" to liposomes: a memoir of Alec Bangham, 1921–2010. FASEB J. 2010;24(5):1308–10.
- Shah S, Dhawan V, Holm R, Nagarsenker MS, Perrie Y. Liposomes: advancements and innovation in the manufacturing process. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2020;154–155:102–22.
- Gambacorta A, Gliozzi A, De Rosa M. Archaeal lipids and their biotechnological applications. World J Microbiol Biotechnol. 1995;11(1):115–31.
- Fan Y, Zhang Q. Development of liposomal formulations: from concept to clinical investigations. Asian J Pharm Sci. 2013;8(2):81–7.
- Uhl P, Pantze S, Storck P, Parmentier J, Witzigmann D, Hofhaus G, et al. Oral delivery of vancomycin by tetraether lipid liposomes. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2017;108:111–8.
- Klein K, Stolk P, De Bruin ML, Leufkens HGM, Crommelin DJA, De Vlieger JSB. The EU regulatory landscape of non-biological complex drugs (NBCDs) follow-on products: observations and recommendations. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2019;133:228–35.
- Younis MA, Tawfeek HM, Abdellatif AAH, Abdel-Aleem JA, Harashima H. Clinical translation of nanomedicines: challenges, opportunities, and keys. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2022;181:114083.
- 91. Nanomedicine Market Size, Share, Trends, Growth | 2022 to 2027. Available from: https:// www.marketdataforecast.com/market-reports/nanomedicine-market.
- 92. Nanomedicine Market Size and Share | Growth Prediction- 2030. Available from: https://www.alliedmarketresearch.com/nanomedicine-market.

- Khalil IA, Younis MA, Kimura S, Harashima H. Lipid nanoparticles for cell-specific in vivo targeted delivery of nucleic acids. Biol Pharm Bull. 2020;43(4):584–95.
- 94. Alving CR, Steck EA, Chapman WL, Waits VB, Hendricks LD, Swartz GM, et al. Therapy of leishmaniasis: superior efficacies of liposome-encapsulated drugs. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1978;75(6):2959.
- Sprott GD, Tolson DL, Patel GB. Archaeosomes as novel antigen delivery systems. FEMS Microbiol Lett. 1997;154(1):17–22.
- 96. Gliozzi A, Relini A. Lipid vesicles as model systems for archaea membranes handbook of nonmedical applications of liposomes. In: Barenholz Y, Lasic DD, editors. Handbook of nonmedical applications of liposomes. CRC Press; 1996. p. 329–48.
- Patel GB, Sprott GD. Archaeobacterial ether lipid liposomes (archaeosomes) as novel vaccine and drug delivery systems. Crit Rev Biotechnol. 1999;19(4):317–57.
- Jensen SM, Christensen CJ, Petersen JM, Treusch AH, Brandl M. Liposomes containing lipids from Sulfolobus islandicus withstand intestinal bile salts: an approach for oral drug delivery? Int J Pharm. 2015;493(1–2):63–9.
- Li Z, Chen J, Sun W, Xu Y. Investigation of archaeosomes as carriers for oral delivery of peptides. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2010;394(2):412–7.
- Parmentier J, Thewes B, Gropp F, Fricker G. Oral peptide delivery by tetraether lipid liposomes. Int J Pharm. 2011;415(1–2):150–7.
- 101. Parmentier J, Hofhaus G, Thomas S, Cuesta LC, Gropp F, Schröder R, et al. Improved oral bioavailability of human growth hormone by a combination of liposomes containing bioenhancers and tetraether lipids and omeprazole. J Pharm Sci. 2014;103(12):3985–93.
- 102. Uhl P, Helm F, Hofhaus G, Brings S, Kaufman C, Leotta K, et al. A liposomal formulation for the oral application of the investigational hepatitis B drug Myrcludex B. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2016;103:159–66.
- 103. Uhl P, Sauter M, Hertlein T, Witzigmann D, Laffleur F, Hofhaus G, et al. Overcoming the mucosal barrier: tetraether lipid-stabilized liposomal nanocarriers decorated with cellpenetrating peptides enable oral delivery of vancomycin. Adv Ther. 2021;4(4):2000247.
- Benvegnu T, Réthoré G, Brard M, Richter W, Plusquellec D. Archaeosomes based on novel synthetic tetraether-type lipids for the development of oral delivery systems. Chem Commun. 2005;44:5536–8.
- 105. Morilla MJ, Gomez DM, Cabral P, Cabrera M, Balter H, Tesoriero MVD, et al. M cells prefer archaeosomes: an in vitro/in vivo snapshot upon oral gavage in rats. Curr Drug Deliv. 2011;8(3):320–9.
- Choquet CG, Patel GB, Sprott GD, Beveridge TJ. Stability of pressure-extruded liposomes made from archaeobacterial ether lipids. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 1994;42(2–3):375–84.
- 107. Schilrreff P, Simioni YR, Jerez HE, Caimi AT, de Farias MA, Villares Portugal R, et al. Superoxide dismutase in nanoarchaeosomes for targeted delivery to inflammatory macrophages. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2019;179:479–87.
- Higa LH, Schilrreff P, Perez AP, Iriarte MA, Roncaglia DI, Morilla MJ, et al. Ultradeformable archaeosomes as new topical adjuvants. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2012;8(8):1319–28.
- Altube MJ, Selzer SM, De Farias MA, Portugal RV, Morilla MJ, Romero EL. Surviving nebulization-induced stress: dexamethasone in pH-sensitive archaeosomes. Nanomedicine. 2016;11(16):2103–17.
- Altube MJ, Cutro A, Bakas L, Morilla MJ, Disalvo EA, Romero EL. Nebulizing novel multifunctional nanovesicles: the impact of macrophage-targeted-pH-sensitive archaeosomes on a pulmonary surfactant. J Mater Chem B. 2017;5(40):8083–95.
- 111. Altube MJ, Martínez MMB, Malheiros B, Maffía PC, Barbosa LRS, Morilla MJ, et al. Fast biofilm penetration and anti-PAO1 activity of nebulized azithromycin in nanoarchaeosomes. Mol Pharm. 2020;17(1):70–83.
- 112. Anand P, Kunnumakkara AB, Newman RA, Aggarwal BB. Bioavailability of curcumin: problems and promises. Mol Pharm. 2007;4(6):807–18.

- 113. Altube MJ, Caimi LI, Huck-Iriart C, Morilla MJ, Romero EL. Reparation of an inflamed air-liquid interface cultured A549 cells with nebulized nanocurcumin. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(9):1331.
- 114. Lehmann J, Agel MR, Engelhardt KH, Pinnapireddy SR, Agel S, Duse L, et al. Improvement of pulmonary photodynamic therapy: nebulisation of curcumin-loaded tetraether liposomes. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(8):1243.
- 115. Réthoré G, Montier T, Le Gall T, Delépine P, Cammas-Marion S, Lemiègre L, et al. Archaeosomes based on synthetic tetraether-like lipids as novel versatile gene delivery systems. Chem Commun. 2007;20:2054–6.
- 116. Le Gall T, Barbeau J, Barrier S, Berchel M, Lemiègre L, Jeftić J, et al. Effects of a novel archaeal tetraether-based colipid on the in vivo gene transfer activity of two cationic amphiphiles. Mol Pharm. 2014;11(9):2973–88.
- 117. Lainé C, Mornet E, Lemiègre L, Montier T, Cammas-Marion S, Neveu C, et al. Folateequipped pegylated archaeal lipid derivatives: synthesis and transfection properties. Chem Eur J. 2008;14(27):8330–40.
- 118. Barbeau J, Cammas-Marion S, Auvray P, Benvegnu T. Preparation and characterization of stealth archaeosomes based on a synthetic PEGylated archaeal tetraether lipid. J Drug Deliv. 2011;2011:1–11.
- 119. Jiblaoui A, Barbeau J, Vivès T, Cormier P, Glippa V, Cosson B, et al. Folate-conjugated stealth archaeosomes for the targeted delivery of novel antitumoral peptides. RSC Adv. 2016;6(79):75234–41.
- 120. Leriche G, Cifelli JL, Sibucao KC, Patterson JP, Koyanagi T, Gianneschi NC, et al. Characterization of drug encapsulation and retention in archaea-inspired tetraether liposomes. Org Biomol Chem. 2017;15(10):2157–62.
- 121. Koyanagi T, Leriche G, Onofrei D, Holland GP, Mayer M, Yang J. Cyclohexane rings reduce membrane permeability to small ions in archaea-inspired tetraether lipids. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2016;55(5):1890–3.
- 122. Koyanagi T, Cao KJ, Leriche G, Onofrei D, Holland GP, Mayer M, et al. Hybrid lipids inspired by extremophiles and eukaryotes afford serum-stable membranes with low leakage. Chemistry. 2017;23(28):6757–62.
- 123. Koyanagi T, Cifelli JL, Leriche G, Onofrei D, Holland GP, Yang J. Thiol-triggered release of intraliposomal content from liposomes made of extremophile-inspired tetraether lipids. Bioconjug Chem. 2017;28(8):2041–5.
- 124. Mahmoud G, Jedelská J, Strehlow B, Bakowsky U. Bipolar tetraether lipids derived from thermoacidophilic archaeon Sulfolobus acidocaldarius for membrane stabilization of chlorin e6 based liposomes for photodynamic therapy. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2015;95:88–98.
- 125. Duse L, Pinnapireddy SR, Strehlow B, Jedelská J, Bakowsky U. Low level LED photodynamic therapy using curcumin loaded tetraether liposomes. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2018;126:233–41.
- 126. Ali S, Amin MU, Ali MY, Tariq I, Pinnapireddy SR, Duse L, et al. Wavelength dependent photo-cytotoxicity to ovarian carcinoma cells using temoporfin loaded tetraether liposomes as efficient drug delivery system. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2020;150:50–65.
- 127. Plenagl N, Duse L, Seitz BS, Goergen N, Pinnapireddy SR, Jedelska J, et al. Photodynamic therapy hypericin tetraether liposome conjugates and their antitumor and antiangiogenic activity. Drug Deliv. 2019;26(1):23–33.
- 128. Ayesa U, Chong PLG. Polar lipid fraction E from Sulfolobus acidocaldarius and dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine can form stable yet thermo-sensitive tetraether/diester hybrid archaeosomes with controlled release capability. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(21):1–21.
- 129. Attar A, Bakir C, Yuce-Dursun B, Demir S, Cakmakci E, Danis O, et al. Preparation, characterization, and in vitro evaluation of isoniazid and rifampicin-loaded archaeosomes. Chem Biol Drug Des. 2018;91(1):153–61.

- Jerez HE, Altube MJ, Gándola YB, González L, González MC, Morilla MJ, et al. Macrophage apoptosis using alendronate in targeted nanoarchaeosomes. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2021;160:42–54.
- 131. González-Paredes A, Manconi M, Caddeo C, Ramos-Cormenzana A, Monteoliva-Sánchez M, Fadda AM. Archaeosomes as carriers for topical delivery of betamethasone dipropionate: in vitro skin permeation study. J Liposome Res. 2010;20(4):269–76.
- 132. González-Paredes A, Clarés-Naveros B, Ruiz-Martínez MA, Durbán-Fornieles JJ, Ramos-Cormenzana A, Monteoliva-Sánchez M. Delivery systems for natural antioxidant compounds: archaeosomes and archaeosomal hydrogels characterization and release study. Int J Pharm. 2011;421(2):321–31.
- 133. Perez AP, Perez N, Lozano CMS, Altube MJ, de Farias MA, Portugal RV, et al. The anti MRSA biofilm activity of Thymus vulgaris essential oil in nanovesicles. Phytomedicine. 2019;57:339–51.
- 134. Moghimipour E, Kargar M, Ramezani Z, Handali S. The potent in vitro skin permeation of archaeosome made from lipids extracted of sulfolobus acidocaldarius. Archaea. 2013;2013:782012.
- 135. Zavec AB, Ota A, Zupancic T, Komel R, Ulrih NP, Liovic M. Archaeosomes can efficiently deliver different types of cargo into epithelial cells grown in vitro. J Biotechnol. 2014;192 Pt A(Part A):130–5.
- 136. Vyas S, Rai S, Paliwal R, Gupta P, Khatri K, Goyal A, et al. Solid lipid nanoparticles (SLNs) as a rising tool in drug delivery science: one step up in nanotechnology. Curr Nanosci. 2008;4(1):30–44.
- 137. Duan Y, Dhar A, Patel C, Khimani M, Neogi S, Sharma P, et al. A brief review on solid lipid nanoparticles: part and parcel of contemporary drug delivery systems. RSC Adv. 2020;10(45):26777–91.
- 138. Higa LH, Jerez HE, De Farias MA, Portugal RV, Romero EL, Morilla MJ. Ultra-small solid archaeolipid nanoparticles for active targeting to macrophages of the inflamed mucosa. Nanomedicine. 2017;12(10):1165–75.
- 139. Higa LH, Schilrreff P, Briski AM, Jerez HE, de Farias MA, Villares Portugal R, et al. Bacterioruberin from Haloarchaea plus dexamethasone in ultra-small macrophagetargeted nanoparticles as potential intestinal repairing agent. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2020;191:110961.
- Muthu MS, Feng SS. Pharmaceutical stability aspects of nanomedicines. Nanomedicine. 2009;4(8):857–60. Available from: https://www.futuremedicine.com/doi/full/10.2217/ nnm.09.75.
- 141. Dormont F, Rouquette M, Mahatsekake C, Gobeaux F, Peramo A, Brusini R, et al. Translation of nanomedicines from lab to industrial scale synthesis: the case of squalene-adenosine nanoparticles. J Control Release. 2019;307:302–14.
- 142. Charó N, Jerez H, Tatti S, Romero EL, Schattner M. The anti-inflammatory effect of nanoarchaeosomes on human endothelial cells. Pharmaceutics. 2022;14:736.
- 143. What are the differences between (advantages of) synthetic and natural phospholipids? | Avanti Polar Lipids. Available from: https://avantilipids.com/tech-support/faqs/ synthetic-vs-natural-phospholipids.
- 144. Paliwal R, Babu RJ, Palakurthi S. Nanomedicine scale-up technologies: feasibilities and challenges. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2014;15(6):1527–34.

Bioengineered Metallic Nanomaterials for Nanoscale Drug Delivery Systems



Hamed Morad, Kamyar Jounaki, Mojtaba Ansari, Salar Sadeghian-Abadi, Hossein Vahidi, and Hamed Barabadi

1 Introduction

Drug delivery systems (DDSs) are known as effective carriers for active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs), which are responsible for providing therapeutic response, targeting, stability, and safety. The pharmacokinetic behavior of APIs could be manipulated by formulating various DDSs [1].

Conventional DDSs (CDDSs) have been mostly formulated as oral dosage forms with immediate-release profiles which lead to multiple dosing. The risk of fluctuation would be high, and maintenance of plasma concentration in the range of therapeutic window is one of the challenges against the administration. Therefore, controlled DDSs as one of the branches of novel DDSs were developed [2]. Other limitations of conventional dosage forms include poor patient compliance, risk of

H. Morad

M. Ansari

Hamed Morad, Kamyar Jounaki and Mojtaba Ansari contributed equally to this work.

Department of Pharmaceutics, Faculty of Pharmacy, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Sari, Iran

Ramsar campus, Mazandaran University of Medical Sciences, Ramsar, Iran

K. Jounaki · S. Sadeghian-Abadi · H. Vahidi · H. Barabadi (⊠) Department of Pharmaceutical Biotechnology, School of Pharmacy, Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran e-mail: barabadi@sbmu.ac.ir

Department of Nuclear Medicine, Imam Hossein Hospital, Shahid Beheshti University of Medical Sciences, Tehran, Iran

missing dose, poor absorption and bioavailability, targeting, premature metabolism, and elimination [3, 4].

Generally, the novel DDSs could be classified into three major categories including macroscale, microscale, and nanoscale. The formulation of macroscale DDSs was initiated by utilizing nonbiodegradable polymers like polyurethane or silicone rubber [5]. Norplant[®] [6] and Progestasert[®] as contraceptives [7]. Ocusert[®] in glaucoma therapy [8], Viadur[®] implant for prostate tumors [9], and Geo-Matrix-based tablets loaded with paroxetine, ropinirole, or diltiazem [10-12] have been approved by FDA and belong to this category. Microscale DDSs evolution was triggered by the study of Robert Langer and Judah Folkman in 1970, which formulated the controlled DDSs of macromolecules by using hydrophobic polymers [13]. Polymers like PLA, PLGA, polycyanoacrylate, and polyanhydrides have been utilized for microscale DDSs [14]. A wide range of different molecules could be loaded in microstructures. Nafarelin as a contraceptive, LHRH, triptorelin for prostate cancer, and even atenolol for hypertension are some representative drugs that were formulated in microparticles [15, 16]. The difficulty of formulating monodisperse microparticles is one of the limiting obstacles against microscale DDSs [17]. Nanoscale DDSs with higher encapsulation efficiency, smaller size, the potential for target therapy, higher bioavailability, and manipulated release kinetic have been introduced as efficient DDSs [18]. As nanomaterials are known as materials with particle sizes under 100 nm, they bear specific physicochemical, electromagnetic, mechanical, optical, and biological characteristics [19, 20]. Nanomaterials are in various sizes, appearances, constructions, and sources. The reported shapes are spherical, conical, rod, spiral, tubular, porous, etc. They could be organic, inorganic, carbonic, or composite [21]. Nanodiamonds, carbon nanotubes, fullerene, and graphene are some examples of carbonic nanomaterials [22]. Inorganic nanomaterials are consisting of metals and metal oxide nanostructures. Silver, iron, gold, palladium, copper, and zinc are some examples of this group [23]. Organic nanomaterials could be originated from nature or could be synthesized. Liposomes, polymersomes, and chitosan-based nanoparticles (NPs) are some typical examples of this group. Apart from the components, one of the main differences between organic NPs and inorganic NPs is the basis of the fabrication process. The reduction of ions and precipitation of inorganic salts leads to the production of inorganic NPs. The covalent or metallic binding is responsible for making a 3D structure of inorganic NPs. However, the 3D structure of organic NPs is formed by the self-assembling or chemical binding of organic molecules [24]. The composite nanomaterials as the last group are materials that were incorporated with any kinds of nanomaterials including metallic, carbonic NPs, or even organic nanomaterials [25, 26]. The advantages of inorganic nanomaterials compared with other groups include their specific electrical, magnetic, optical, and colloidal properties [27]. The physicochemical characteristics of metal NPs (MNPs) are related to their shapes and sizes which makes them desirable to be utilized as novel drug delivery systems. The attitude of the researches has been oriented to develop economical, environmentally safe, and stable MNPs [28]. The applied methods for synthesis of MNPs have been categorized in three main groups as physical, chemical, and biological methods. Each of these methods has been considered based on the provided conditions and utilized resources. Biological methods use natural origins as reducing agents for production of MNPs from metal ions. Green synthesis which is known as the mentioned biological methods has been recently noted in most of the researches as green nanotechnology. This preference is originated from advantages like nontoxic condition, stability, and monodispersity of MNPs and cost-benefit procedures [29]. Evaporationcondensation, laser ablation, thermolysis, and spluttering are some representatives of physical approaches. Chemical methods include UV-initiated photoreduction, sono-electrochemistry, microemulsion techniques, electrochemical synthesis method, irradiation methods, solgel method, and hydrothermal synthesis. Finally, biological methods are consisting of utilizing plant, microbial, and marine sources [30, 31]. In this chapter, various kinds of nanomaterials would be explained and classified based on their application as DDSs. The metal-based nanomaterials are fully discussed as DDSs with emphasis on biogenic fabrication of MNPs. The various resources for biofabrication of MNPs are separately provided and explained. Next, recent advances in application of biogenic metal-based nanomaterials for drug delivery systems would be presented, and it ends with a conclusion with a future outlook.

2 Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery Systems: An Overview

Nanometer scale has exhibited unique physicochemical and biological properties in materials and pharmaceutical sciences. The extraordinary characteristics which have been provided by nanotechnology lead to an improvement of the functions of materials by manipulation at the levels of atoms and molecules [32, 33]. The combination of nanotechnology and materials sciences with a biological approach has provided a great opportunity in medicine including diagnosing, drug delivery, gene delivery, bioimaging, etc. DDSs have been developed for prevention, management, and therapy. Increasing therapeutic efficacy, drug targeting, and decreasing the side effects are the main goals in this field [34].

It could be expressed that the revolution of DDSs was initiated by the entrance of nanomaterials which have been making a significant improvement in the efficacy of the DDSs [35]. Nanotechnology has provided an opportunity for biodegradable and biocompatible materials to be optimized based on physicochemical parameters and formulate more effective carriers for drugs which could bring better pharmacokinetic properties and delivery to cells. Formulating biosimilar and biocompatible DDSs could lead to improved cell attachment, entrance, and drug release at the site [36]. Nanotechnology could also manipulate the sensitivity of DDSs to various factors which control the release of drug by changing pH, magnetic field, temperature, ultrasonic waves, and other stimulants [37]. Nano drug delivery systems (NDDSs) could inhibit some physiological obstacles to the administration of conventional DDSs like rapid plasma elimination, high immunogenicity, lack of stability, low therapeutic activity, and vital adverse effects [38, 39]. NDDSs have the opportunity

of delivering the drug molecules straightly to the cells in contrast to CDDSs which only target the tissue [40]. NDDSs could improve drug delivery by active and passive targeting and also improve the duration of drug residence in plasma and decrease toxic side effects [41, 42].

The prominent advantages of NDDSs compared with CDDSs include enhanced residence time in plasma, improved permeation to tissues and retention in organs, better cellular attachment and uptake, increased therapeutic effectiveness by target delivery, and prolonged administration intervals by sustaining drug release [43]. There are critical parameters that should be considered for developing efficient NDDSs like hydrophilicity of the structure, distribution, biocompatibility, biodegradability, release profile, entrapment, size, and shape [44]. NDDSs could be formulated for various routes of administration like oral, parenteral, topical, transdermal, ocular, etc. [45]. Some NPs could act as a contrast agent and would be used as a bioimaging agent for tumor cell diagnosis. Iron oxide NPs have been widely utilized for tumor detection because of their rapid and long effectiveness [46]. Some nanomaterials demonstrate a mucoadhesive property which provides a remarkable depot of the drug at the targets. NPs as drug carriers also have shown an improved bioavailability as ocular DDSs [47]. Achieving efficient and safe DDSs to CNS has been reached by NDDSs. The characteristics of NPs have provided this opportunity to be able to cross the blood-brain barrier [48]. The new studies on cancers also revealed that NDDSs play an impressive role in novel chemotherapy management. The therapeutic results of applying CDDSs in chemotherapy protocols showed that only a small proportion of chemotherapeutic agents would be delivered to the tumor tissue which refers to general biodistribution without any cellular selectivity, while NDDSs could provide a better concentration in the cancerous cells based on the EPR theory and also reduce the toxic effect of the agents on normal cells. Moreover, they could have a slower plasma elimination which enhances the residence time of the drug in blood circulation. In addition to passive targeting, the NDDSs could be engineered to be utilized for active targeting of the tumor cells. The explained properties of NDDSs could help the physicians to overcome the current multiresistance of chemotherapies [49]. Therefore, the nanoscale size, less side effects, release sustainability, and pharmacokinetic adjustment are main responsible factors for unique effectiveness of NDDSs [50].

Based on the definition of the International Organization for Standardization (ISO), nanomaterials are materials with at least one dimension on the scale of a nanometer. The nanoscale is defined as 1–100 nm [51]. The European Commission also adds more details and notices no limitation on the structures like unbounded, agglomerated, or even aggregated particles [52]. Generally, nanomaterials are classified based on dimension, size, shape, composition, and source. The priority of each categorization is related to its beneficial capability to predict the special properties of nanomaterials. Dimensionally, nanomaterials with all three dimensions in the scale of nanometers belong to zero-dimensional classification. Quantum dots are examples of this group. One-dimensional nanomaterials like nanofibers have two dimensions on the nanometer scale. Two-dimension nanomaterials bear one dimension in the scale of nanometers. Graphene which has a sheet structure with a

thin layer of atoms at the scale of a nanometer is a 2D nanomaterial. 3D nanomaterials do not externally have any dimensions in nanometers and are named bulk nanomaterials. However, they consist of nanostructures. Box-shaped graphene could be mentioned as an example of this group [53]. Considering the shapes, they could be classified as spherical, sheet, fiber, cylindrical, tubular, hollow, irregular, etc. In terms of size, it could be in any size under 100 nm. Based on composition and source, the nanomaterials could be classified into four major groups organic, inorganic, composite, and carbonic.

2.1 Carbonic Nanomaterials

Carbonic nanomaterial progression has been initiated after the introduction of the C60 because of their distinct structure and activity compared with similar macroscopic scale. Fullerenes (C60, C80, and C240), graphene, carbonic nanotubes (CNTs), diamonds, carbonic-based NPs, nanofibers, nanobubbles, and any composite nanomaterials are merged in this group [54, 55]. The reason for paying great attention to this group is related to their particular structure, small size under 50 nm, great surface area, amorphous nature, and geometrical structure [55]. The size of these nanomaterials is near the size of the organelles, and also their special surface areas help better cellular attachment and intake. Moreover, they have depicted a desirable characteristic in providing a controlled release profile of the drug. Considering all these parameters makes them an adorable choice for developing NDDSs. The capability of carbonic nanomaterials for conjugation with DNA molecules, proteins, and peptides provides modification opportunities which makes them more efficient as NDDSs [56]. The main obstacle against utilizing carbonic nanomaterials as DDSs is the reported toxicity. Based on the cellular toxicity studies, carbonic nanofibers and NPs are more toxic than carbonic nanotubes. Moreover, it was reported that the toxicity of carbonic nanotubes with carbonyl, hydroxyl, and carboxyl groups was higher [57, 58]. Therefore, utilizing carbonic nanomaterials for drug delivery is still in doubt. Despite this, it was believed that the functionalization of carbonic nanomaterials could reduce their toxicity but there is uncertainty about guaranteeing the maintenance of their safety in a biological system [59].

2.1.1 Fullerene

Fullerenes (C60, C70, C80, C90, etc.) are spherical carbon molecules that consist of carbon atoms. The diameter of single-layer fullerenes is under 8.2 nm, while the multilayer ones are under 36 nm [60]. The drug molecules could be conjugated to hydrophilic functional groups of the modified fullerenes [61]. There are many studies on the evaluation of the toxicity of fullerenes, but it could not be certainly concluded that they are toxic DDSs [62–64].

2.1.2 Carbon Nanotubes

Carbon nanotubes are consisting of carbons in a tubular morphology which could be arranged as a single-wall or multiwall constructions. Their diameter ranges from 0.7 nm for single walls up to 100 nm for multiwalls [65]. Drug molecules including antifungal peptides, folic acid, antibodies, and various chemotherapeutic agents have been conjugated to carbon nanotubes as NDDSs [66]. As a representative, the conjugation of paclitaxel to carbonic nanotubes exhibited better efficacy toward tumor cells compared with the paclitaxel [67, 68]. Cellular toxicity, blood coagulation disorders, pulmonary inflammations like foreign-body granuloma, or other inflammatory reactions such as interstitial lung fibrosis are reported toxicity for carbonic nanotubes [69].

2.1.3 Graphene

Graphene as a sheet construction of carbon atoms with a single atomic diameter dimensionally belongs to the 2D nanomaterial group [70]. Graphene oxide and reduced graphene oxide were also utilized for biopharmaceutical purposes. Significant adsorption of the drug on graphene oxide nanomaterials was exhibited in comparison with all kinds of carbonic nanomaterials [71]. Besides, the hydrophilic polymers and functional groups have been working to improve the characteristics of graphene oxide [72]. Graphene, having the capability to permeate the cells, is responsible for the efficient delivery of carried drug molecules within the cellular targets [73]. Moreover, diverse materials like metals, proteins, polymers, quantum dots, etc. have been linked to graphene to improve the physicochemical characteristics of graphene molecules for chemotherapeutic purposes [74]. However, based on the intrinsic optical properties of graphene, they have been utilized for photothermal chemotherapy of cancerous cells too [75]. Considering the cellular and in vivo studies, the graphene oxide individually demonstrates toxicity, but the surface functionalization of them with biocompatible molecules omits the toxicity [76].

2.1.4 Nanodiamonds

Nanodiamonds are diamond-shaped structures of saturated carbon atoms on nanometer scale which have the capacity of being loaded with active pharmaceutical agents [77]. They have been utilized as a DDS in parenteral and topical dosage forms. However, they have the potential of being fabricated for other administration routes with various properties like controlled release or targeted formulations too [78].

2.2 Organic Nanomaterials

The most utilized nanomaterials as DDSs belong to organic nanostructures. Polymeric NPs, dendrimers, liposomes, and micelles are some examples of this group. Safety, biodegradability, biocompatibility, encapsulation capability, etc. are some properties of these kinds of nanomaterials that make them desirable for formulating efficient DDSs.

2.2.1 Polymeric NPs

Polymeric-based DDSs can be formulated by conjugation of drug molecules to the polymeric chains or by encapsulation of the drug molecules. The linkage of the drug molecules could be done by physical adsorption or chemical reaction over the surface of the polymeric NPs. The encapsulation approach is divided into two main methods including polymerization and desolvation of macromolecules which directly influence their physical characteristics and release profile [79, 80]. They are in a colloidal manner with a particle size of less than 1000 nm which could be formulated by natural or synthetic biocompatible polymers [81]. The smart polymeric NDDSs were also formulated based on sensitivity to a magnetic field, pH, heat, etc. [72]. Generally, polymeric NDDSs are safe, and various nanostructures like NPs, nanocapsules, and nanoemulsions have been studied, and some of them even progressed as far as clinical trials [82].

2.2.2 Dendrimers

Dendrimers are polymeric NPs that consist of a core with many symmetric branches around them. Drug molecules could be loaded within the core or be linked to the branches. The main advantages of dendrimers that make them desirable for being utilized as DDSs include surface manipulation capability, low polydispersity, weight predetermination, controlled pharmacokinetics, enhanced cellular attachment and permeation, safety, and non-immunogenicity [83]. Dendrimer-based DDSs have been formulated for both active and passive targeting of drugs, DNA molecules, proteins, peptides, etc. No limitations were reported for the loading of hydrophilic and hydrophobic active agents [84, 85].

2.2.3 Nanofibers

Nanofibers (NF) are fibers with diameters on a nanometer scale that have been utilized as NDDSs for oral, topical, transdermal, ocular, transmucosal, rectal, and other administration routes. Electrospinning is the most applied method. However, self-assembling, phase separation, and template synthesis are other production methods. High surface-volume ratio, high encapsulation yield, flexibility, porosity, production simplicity, monodispersity, biocompatibility, drug release control, capability to be functionalized, and cellular attachment are the main advantages of utilizing nanofibers for DDSs [86, 87].

2.2.4 Liposomes

Liposomes are small unilamellar (SUV), large unilamellar (LUV), multilamellar (MLV), and oligolamellar (OLV) phospholipid-based structures. The type of utilized phospholipid, zeta potential, particle size, and production method are the key parameters that affect their properties [88]. These organic nanomaterials have been largely applied as NDDSs with a majority in cosmeceuticals. The characteristics which make them a suitable carrier for drugs are the structure of the double-layer phospholipid which is similar to cell membrane, nanoscale size, flexibility, stability against drug decomposition, zeta potential determination for targeted delivery, capability to be functionalized, drug loading capacity, improvement in drug solubility, pharmacokinetic parameters and drug potency, reduction in cytotoxicity, and potential of being used in active or passive targeting of the tumor cells [89, 90]. The release profile of the drug is related to the lipid composition, acidity, gradient, and the exposed medium [91]. The main obstacles against utilizing liposomes as NDDSs are their limited entrapment efficiency, leakage, rapid burst release, and low stability [92]. Exosomes, niosomes, ethosomes, transferosomes, marinosomes, DNAsomes, etc. have similar vesicular morphology with different compositions from surfactants up to protein and DNA [93–95].

2.2.5 Solid Lipid NPs (SLNs), Nanostructured Lipid Carriers (NLCs), and Lipid Drug Conjugates (LDCs)

SLN and NLC are lipid-based structures that consist of solid lipids and combined liquid-solid lipids which could be loaded by drug molecules, while LDCs are made by covalent conjugation of drug molecules with lipids [96, 97]. These lipid-based nanocarriers are preferred to liposomes for preparing NDDSs in case of their biological stability [98]. NLCs have been widely used as transdermal DDSs [99]. LDCs have been utilized for delivering lyophobic active agents [100]. The toxicity of lipid NPs is less than other nanostructures [101]. SLNs have been widely formulated in topical, oral, and ocular routes of administration. They have been also used in inhalers, suppositories, and injection dosage forms [102]. The three main types of SLNs as DDSs are homogenous dispersion of drugs in the matrix, shell deposition, or core deposition. Although SLNs could provide a stable controlled release formulation, their encapsulation efficiency is low, while the NLCs have more capacity for drug entrapment with higher stability. The three main types of NLC DDSs are imperfect kind with adequate spaces for drug loading, multiple kinds in which drug molecules would be dispersed in oil and then incorporated within the lipid nanocarrier, and

amorphous kind which inhibits drug crystallization. Obviously, the production method and the utilized surfactants are responsible for the release behavior of the lipid-based NDDSs [103].

2.2.6 Micelles

Micelles are spherical NPs consisting of amphiphilic building blocks with a hydrophobic core and hydrophilic shell which have been utilized as a DDS for lipophilic and hydrophilic drugs [104]. Their desirable stability in biological systems is related to their low critical micellar concentration which makes them a great choice to be used as NDDSs [105]. Considering the various building blocks, copolymers are more stable than surfactants in physiological medium [106]. Different modifications could be done over micelles from conjugation by ligands like antibodies, affibodies, etc. up to smart groups like pH-sensitive or thermosensitive ligands. Chemotherapeutic agents like docetaxel were loaded in micelles as NDDSs [107]. Active targeting was also investigated by linkage of special ligands like transferrin [108]. MNPs were incorporated in micelles for bioimaging and therapeutic goals in tumor cells [109]. Ocular DDS was prepared by micelles for delivery of cyclosporine A [110]. The brain delivery by micelles was accomplished by loading rhodamine PE [111]. The polymeric-based micelles have been significantly noticed to be used as NDDSs because of the special characteristics of these nanomaterials like the capability of being formed by self-assembly, biodegradability, and biocompatibility of the polymers, stability, long presence in blood circulation, etc. [112].

2.2.7 Nanowire, Nanoflower, and Nanocoil Nanomaterials

Nanowires are wires with a diameter on the scale of a nanometer. Nanoflowers are flower-like assemblies of materials in nanometer dimensions. Nanocoils or nanosprings are helical assembling morphology of materials on the nanometer scale. There are limited reports about utilizing these nanomaterials as DDSs.

2.2.8 DNA-Based Nanomaterials

DNAsomes, DNA nanotubes, and cloverleaf-like DNA nanostructures are some examples of DNA-based nanostructures. Some studies showed the valuable potential of these particles for drug delivery purposes [113].

2.2.9 Virus-Like Particles (VLPs)

VLPs are derived from viruses through viral replication which is similar in size to viruses. They are known to have immunogenic characteristics, but they have been studied to be utilized as NDDSs too [114].

2.3 Inorganic Nanomaterials

Metallic and metal oxide materials with at least one dimension on the nanometer scale belong to this group. Despite a bit of complication in the synthesis of inorganic NPs, small sizes with various shapes could be produced which provides special physiochemical and biological properties for them. Au, Ag, Fe, and mesoporous silica are some examples of this group that have been used as NDDSs and also in bioimaging for diagnosis [115].

2.3.1 Ceramic NPs

Ceramic NPs, like silica, titanium, and alumina, are porous NPs that have been mostly utilized as a stabilizer in dental and bone scaffolds and implants [116]. However, they have been used as NDDSs because of their ability to provide more stability for entrapped drug molecules and prevent them from thermal and pH tensions. The main characteristics of ceramic NPs which make them a great option to be used as NDDSs include biocompatibility; safe carrier for biomolecules like peptides; the capability of manipulation in their size, shape, and porosity for enhancing their presence in blood circulation; and potential of being modified by targeting agents like antibodies for active targeting of the tumor cells [117].

2.3.2 Silica NPs

Silica NPs' characteristics like biocompatibility, small size, the hydrophilicity of the surface, amorphous manner, simple synthesis, high stability, and porous structures which not only provide high surface-area volume but also could lead to efficient drug encapsulation with controlled release capability, drug protection from the immune system, and surface manipulation potential make them a great choice for NDDSs. Generally, solid, nonporous, and mesoporous are three kinds of silica NPs. The monodispersity, homogenous morphology, capacity for even large molecules, and greater surface-to-volume ratio of mesoporous silica NPs make them a better choice for DDSs than two other types. Based on in vivo studies, only NPs larger than 100 nm may cause liver inflammation. The cellular studies also confirmed that silica NPs with particle size less than 100 nm and concentrations less than 100 mg/ mL are safe [118–120].

2.3.3 Metal-Based NPs

Gold, silver, palladium, nickel, copper, iron, and gadolinium are some main MNPs that have been studied as NDDSs so far [27]. Magnetic NPs are great options for delivering drugs and also contrast-making agents in magnetic resonance imaging. Iron oxide NPs possess superparamagnetic properties which make them a desirable choice for target drug delivery which not only selectively would target the tumors but also could improve the permeability of drug molecules [121]. The thermosensitive metal-based NDDSs could be also prepared which provide thermal-dependent release formulations [122]. Gold nanoparticles (AuNPs) are famous in DDSs, bioimaging, and biosensors. They have a size range of 1 nm to 8 µm with spherical, decahedral, icosahedral, hexagonal, rod, triangular, prismatic, and irregular shapes. MNPs could be widely formulated as smart NDDSs like pH-sensitive, thermosensitive, and light-sensitive and also for active and passive targeting of the tumor cells [123]. The conjugation of specific ligands like amino acids could prevent cytotoxicity of MNPs [124].

2.3.4 Quantum Dots (QDs)

QDs are combined inorganic-organic NPs. The core part consists of metals and the shell is responsible for the optical properties. Their high surface-area-to-volume ratio and optical activity are responsible for utilizing them as NDDSs and in diagnosis imaging and conjugation of QDs with macromolecules like DNA, peptides, etc, which have made them a desirable choice for cellular and subcellular labeling. The QD utilization as NDDS could be done by two main methods including direct conjugation of drug molecules to QDs and the drug and QDs co-encapsulated in other nonmaterial like lipid or polymeric NPs [125, 126].

2.3.5 Nanocrystalline Materials

Nanocrystalline materials have a crystallite size under 100 nm. Both hydrophilic and lipophilic drugs could be incorporated into nanocrystalline materials. Doxorubicin (DOX), tetracycline, paclitaxel, and docetaxel are some examples that have been loaded into nanocrystalline materials [127].

2.4 Nanocomposites

Nanocomposites are materials loaded with any kinds of NPs like metallic, carbonic, or organic types. They have been widely used for topical and transdermal DDSs. Chitosan-based nanocomposites in hydrogels and biofilms are well studied. Magnetic NPs, hydroxyapatite NPs, metals, carbon nanotubes, and graphene are

examples of nanostructures that were incorporated into bulk materials for the production of nanocomposite-based DDSs [25, 26, 128].

3 Bioengineered Metal-Based Nanomaterials: An Overview of Biofabrication

The metals which possess special electrical and thermal characteristics have been noticed in nanotechnology. Considering all types of nanomaterials, the synthesis of MNPs has been more attractive for scientists because of their unique features like increased reactivity which relates to their high surface area. Silver, gold, copper, iron, and zinc are examples of MNPs [129]. MNPs as inorganic nanomaterials bear priority over other nanomaterials to formulate DDSs. These characteristics include biological compatibility, stability, size-related performance, non-immunogenicity, desirable monodispersity, conjugation potential, catalyzing property, renewability, productibility, and potential of manipulating the charge, size, encapsulation, and structure with color change detectability [27]. The synthesis of MNPs by biological resources belongs to green nanotechnology as a bottom-up approach to engineering nanomaterials. The priority of this approach compared with other methods including chemical and physical methods is related to biological compatibility, safety, high efficacy, financial acceptability, fewer energy resource consumption, and less pollution making which protects our planet. Plants, bacteria, fungi, yeast, virus, and algae are main green resources for biofabrication of MNPs [130]. Figure 1 exhibited a schematic description of biogenic resources and involved compounds in synthesis of silver nanoparticles (AgNPs) as a representative of MNPs. The reducing compounds like alkaloids, terpenoids, polysaccharides, proteins, enzymes, coenzymes, bio-surfactants, etc. are responsible for reducing the metal ions to MNPs. Microorganisms, strictly bacteria, have shown higher fabrication yield and also less medium acidity and thermal and pressure control compared with other green resources. However, plants and algae are more available and safe compared to microorganisms [131, 132].

3.1 Plant-Mediated Synthesis of Metal-Based Nanomaterials

Biofabrication of metal-based nanomaterials by plants provided ecological benefits which also possess detoxification features. Two main stages are known for the production of biogenic metal-based nanomaterials including reduction and stabilization procedures which would be conducted by reducing and capping agents, respectively. Various components in plant extract are responsible for acting as reducing and capping agents including polyphenolic compounds, alkaloids, sugars, isoprenoids, etc. The procedure is consisting of exposing the solution of metal salts to the plant extract at room temperature and leaving it until the color changes as indicating criteria to prove the bioformation of MNPs [133, 134]. Some parameters could be modified during the procedure including the reaction period, the plant extract concentration, the metal solution concentration, acidity of the medium, and the room temperature. Changing any of these parameters could alter the particle size, structure, and physicochemical properties of the MNPs. Thus, these parameters could be utilized for controlling the above characteristics of the MNPs [135]. AgNPs were also produced by seed extract of *Medicago sativa* in nanoflower, triangular and spherical morphologies with 5–108 nm sizes which demonstrate the high manipulation potential of MNPs by plant-mediated method [136].

The priority of this approach compared with other methods is related to properties like the non-pathogenicity, non-immunogenicity, being available, large-scale production capacity, providing capping agents, and less dedicated time. The energy consumption for heating in the extraction process and polydispersity could be considered disadvantages of this method. The demonstrated polydispersity could be related to the action of utilizing various reducing compounds in the plant extracts or the different levels of each of these compounds in the plants which grow in diverse climates. Based on the compound deposition, any parts of the plant could be utilized for extraction like aerial sections, leaves, seeds, rhizomes, peels, petals, fruits, or the whole body. Boiling or Soxhlet apparatus is utilized for extraction. Generally, the biosynthesis procedures of MNPs include two important stages [137, 138]. The first stage consists of reducing the chain of metal ions by nucleation followed by a growing step. The second stage is stabilization which would be conducted by capping agents. Gold, silver, copper, copper oxide, iron, palladium, zinc, selenium, platinum, and indium are examples of metals that have been fabricated as MNPs by plant-mediated method [139]. Some conducted studies for plant-mediated synthesis of MNPs are listed in Table 1.

3.2 Fungal-Mediated Synthesis of Metal-Based Nanomaterials

Fungi are beneficial bioreactors for the synthesis of metal-based nanomaterials with a bottom-up approach. The production procedures could be in extracellular or intracellular pathways [140]. The function of fungus in an extracellular pathway for producing MNPs includes the excretion of enzymes when exposed to metallic salts to defend itself from unknown compounds in the medium around. This action would provide the opportunity for the metal ions to be reduced by the secreted enzymes [141]. The naphthoquinones and anthraquinones are also excreted by fungi which could act as reducing agents too.

Fungi have some superiorities over bacteria and other organisms which relate to specific characteristics like high biofabrication yield. Their excessive yield of extracellular MNP biofabrication is significant. The mycelia which improve protein secretion are responsible for this phenomenon. On the other hand, some fungi have a great potential for entering extra amounts of metal ions which leads to fabricating



Fig. 1 Schematic description of biogenic resources and involved compounds in the synthesis of AgNPs as a representative of MNPs [221]. (Reprinted from open-access article under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 3.0 Unported Licence (CC BY-NC 3.0); Royal Society of Chemistry, 2019)

MNPs in a smaller size. Other advantages of fungal resources include facile production on large scales, excessive excretion of enzymes which promotes the biofabrication yield in an extracellular pathway, financial acceptability, and easy handling of biomass harvest and purification. Based on previous studies on using the fungus *Verticillium* for the production of AgNPs with intracellular pathway, it was revealed that the MNPs were formed beneath the cell wall and declared that the enzymes exist in the cell wall. Since the intracellular pathway imposes a financial burden on the purification process, the extracellular pathway is more acceptable [142, 143]. The extracellular biosynthesis of AgNPs by *Aspergillus fumigatus* leads to a fast production period and stable MNPs. The production of MNPs by *Aspergillus* strains has a pathological limitation. The downstream processing for MNPs produced by

			Particle size		
Microorganism	MNPs	Pathway	(nm)	Reference	
Plants					
Tinospora cordifolia	Silver	Extracellular	50-70	[161]	
Medicago sativa	Silver	Extracellular	5-108	[136]	
Geranium leaves extract	Sliver	-	16–40	[162]	
Alfalfa sprouts	Silver	Intracellular	2-20	[163]	
Ziziphus zizyphus	Gold	Extracellular	40-50	[164]	
Lemongrass extract	Gold	-	200-500	[165]	
Aloe vera	Gold	Extracellular	50-350	[166]	
Avena sativa	Gold	Extracellular	5-85	[167]	
Euphrasia officinalis	Silver and gold	Extracellular	38.57–42.17 for AgNPs 48.52–50.92 for AuNPs	[168]	
Indigofera tinctoria	Gold and silver	Extracellular	9–26 for AgNPs 6–29 for AuNPs	[169]	
Cinnamomum camphora	Gold and silver	Extracellular	5-80	[170]	
Azadirachta indica	Gold, silver, and gold/silver	Extracellular	5-100	[171]	
Bacteria	1	1			
Bacillus cereus	Silver	Extracellular	20-40	[172]	
Plectonema boryanum	Silver	Intracellular	1–10	[173]	
Morganella sp.	Silver	Extracellular	20-30	[174]	
Klebsiella pneumoniae	Silver	Extracellular	5-32	[175]	
Pseudomonas stutzeri	Silver	Intracellular	About 200	[176]	
Lactobacillus spp.	Silver and gold	Intracellular	-	[177]	
Rhodopseudomonas capsulate	Gold	Extracellular (pH = 7) Extracellular (pH = 4)	10–20 50–400	[178]	
Escherichia coli	Gold	Intracellular	25–33	[179]	
Rhodococcus sp.	Gold	Intracellular	5-15	[180]	
Thermomonospora sp.	Gold	Extracellular	8	[181]	
Pseudomonas aeruginosa	Gold	Extracellular	15-30	[182]	
Kocuria flava	Copper	Extracellular	5-30	[183]	
Acinetobacter spp.	Magnetite	Extracellular	10-40	[157]	
Clostridium thermoaceticum	Cadmium	Intracellular and extracellular	-	[184]	
Escherichia coli	Cadmium	Intracellular	2-5	[185]	
Shewanella oneidensis	Uranium	Extracellular	-	[186]	
Fungi					
Rhizopus oryzae	Gold	Extracellular	16–43	[187]	

 Table 1
 Some examples of biosynthesized MNPs with plants, bacteria, fungi, and algae resources

(continued)

			Particle size	
Microorganism	MNPs	Pathway	(nm)	Reference
Penicillium diversum	Silver	Extracellular	10–50	[188]
Penicillium waksmanii	Iron oxide	Extracellular	71–151	[189]
Chrysosporium indicum	Silver	Extracellular	10–31	[190]
Aspergillus fumigatus	Silver	Extracellular	5-25	[191]
Trichoderma asperellum	Silver	Extracellular	13–18	[192]
Verticillium	Silver	Intracellular	13–37	[193]
Phanerochaete chrysosporium	Silver	Extracellular	50-200	[194]
Phoma sp.	Silver	Extracellular	71–74	[195]
Fusarium oxysporum	Silver	Extracellular	20-40	[196]
<i>Fusarium oxysporum</i> and <i>Verticillium</i> sp.	Magnetite	Extracellular	20–50	[197]
Algae				
Oscillatoria willei NTDM01	Silver	Extracellular	10–25	[198]
Chlorococcum humicola	Silver	Intracellular	16	[199]
Oscillatoria sp.	Silver	Extracellular	14-48	[153]
Nostoc ellipsosporum	Gold	Intracellular	20-40	[200]
Spirulina platensis	Gold	Extracellular	20-30	[201]
Sargassum wightii	Gold	Extracellular	8-12	[202]

Table 1 (continued)

these fungi not only bears risks but also is hard [144]. On the other hand, some nonpathogenic fungi could be utilized for this purpose. As an instance, in a study AgNPs were synthesized by *Trichoderma asperellum* with nanocrystalline morphology [145]. Various MNPs like gold, silica, magnetite, titania, and zirconia were fabricated by different fungi including *Penicillium* sp., *Fusarium* sp., etc. [143].

3.3 Bacterial-Mediated Synthesis of Metal-Based Nanomaterials

The most utilized microorganisms for biogenic fabrication of metal-based nanomaterials are bacteria [146]. *Staphylococcus aureus, Escherichia coli, Thiobacillus ferrooxidans, Bacillus subtilis, Bacillus megaterium*, and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* are some examples of bacteria used in the biosynthesis of metal-based nanomaterials [147]. Actinomycetes also were utilized for this purpose because of the high contents of proteins and bio-reductant compounds [148]. Figure 2 illustrated the production process of AgNPs as a representative which was conducted by extracellular NADH-dependent nitrate reductase of actinomycetes [149]. Silver, gold, palladium, iron, and cadmium are some metals that have been fabricated to MNPs by bacteria. There are some advantages to using bacteria as reducing bioreactors which include controllable changes in size, structure, and shape of the particles,



Fig. 2 Biofabrication procedures of AgNPs by extracellular NADH-dependent nitrate reductase of actinomycetes [155]. (Reprinted from open-access article under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 3.0 Unported Licence (CC BY-NC 3.0); Royal Society of Chemistry, 2019)

biocompatibility, non-immunogenicity, high production yield, and financial benefits. Studies showed the concentration of metal ions is in direct relationship with the achieved particle size [150].

Bacteria could also bear both two pathways – extracellular and intracellular. AuNPs were firstly biofabricated with an extracellular pathway in 1980 by using *B. subtilis* [151]. On the other hand, silver, iron, cobalt, rhodium, palladium, nickel, and lithium NPs were produced intracellularly by *P. aeruginosa* [152]. There are two main factors affecting the reduction process of producing MNPs from metal ions including the mineralization-inducing compounds in the cell wall and the medium conditions. The concentration of metal ions, pH, compounds present in the environment, and temperature are conditions that should be considered. These parameters are responsible for the size, shape, structure, and morphology of the attained MNPs. Therefore, the optimization of these parameters through the biofabrication process is essential [153, 154]. For instance, changing the mentioned parameters leads to biosynthesis of various shapes of AgNPs and AuNPs including spherical, cubic, and even plate forms with diverse sizes [155]. The polydispersity of AuNPs was reduced by increasing the temperature accompanied by pH

enhancement. Moreover, the pH enhancement could increase the particle size of MNPs. Preserving the pH value at 3 could form particles under 10 nm [155, 156]. The magnetic NPs could be produced by sulfate-reductant bacteria in an anaerobic situation and also by *Actinobacteria* in an aerobic situation [157, 158]. Other than the described parameters, the bacterial strain, reductant exposure time, and radiation could affect the size, structure, and polydispersity. More reductant exposure time could produce larger particles with a lower polydispersity index. The biofabrication rate efficiency of MNPs would be improved by temperature elevation [159].

3.4 Algal-Mediated Synthesis of Metal-Based Nanomaterials

Algae mainly grow in watery conditions and are known as photosynthetic eukaryotes with no specified application parts like leaves, roots, or stems. Algae are estimated to be more than one million species. Cyanophyta, Phaeophyta, Chrysophyta, Chlorophyta, Bacillariophyta, Rhodophyta, and Dinophyta are some examples of this organism. The algae have shown various properties including anti-inflammation, anticancer, and antioxidant effects. Besides, the bioreducing agents of algae could provide the opportunity for biogenic synthesis of MNPs. Their high capacity for taking metal ions and availability and being cheap make them a desirable choice for bioengineering the MNPs. Similar to plants, these organisms have special compounds like alkaloids, terpenoids, phenols, amines, amides, flavonoids, and even proteins which could act as reductant and capping agents. Various MNPs like silver, palladium, gold, iron, cadmium, zinc, and platinum have been fabricated by algaemediated method [160]. Algae do not need an expensive culture medium for growing and have a low cost of MNP production. Less required bioengineering time, no chemical byproducts, and no environmental pollution are significant characteristics of using algae in the biofabrication of MNPs. Sargassum spp. compared with other algae demonstrated a great ability to synthesize various types of MNPs like gold, silver, zinc oxide, and titanium dioxide. Important parameters like acidity, ion concentration, temperature, exposure time, and medium condition should be optimized for achieving specified shapes, sizes, and structures. Despite the declared potential of using algae, the limited information about related biosynthesis mechanisms would be an obstacle to utilizing all types of algae for this approach [159].

4 Biogenic Metal-Based Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery Systems: Recent Advances

The core issue in designing and developing novel drug delivery platforms is the precise and effective delivery of drugs to their designated locations at the appropriate time [203]. An ideal drug delivery system would supply the medical agent

throughout a defined treatment duration while achieving the most significant therapeutic impact possible, and it would be enhanced with a carrier system such as NPs [204]. Targeted nanocarriers must navigate blood tissue barriers to reach target cells [205]. Furthermore, to reach targeted cells, specifically, aimed nanocarriers must make contact with cytoplasmic recipients via unique endocytosis and transcytosis transfer pathways [206].

It is expected that nanoparticle-interceded targeted delivery of medications with improved properties, efficiency, and low toxicity would significantly reduce the number of anticancer treatments available [203]. This is important since many anticancer medicines' hydrophobicity is a hindrance to their practical usage. To reach cells in conventional treatment, the molecules must be dissolved in hazardous solvents, penetrating less deeply than expected. Therefore, various conjugated and encapsulated nanoparticle formulations have indeed been developed to improve the solubility of these drugs [207]. It is expected that the usage of nanotechnology-based therapies and diagnostics in clinics will increase in the next years. Individual medicine is another important sector in which nanotechnology can play a critical role. Because of cancer heterogeneity and the increase of drug persistence, every especially targeted therapy may not work for every sick population [203].

In a related context, MNPs have been developed as prospective structure for drug and gene delivery, with roles that complement more traditional delivery carriers [208]. The novel targeted delivery of anticancer drugs to malignant cells without damaging normal cells improves pharmacokinetics and biodistribution of therapeutic components, reducing the adverse effects of standard chemotherapeutic treatments [209]. Because of its capacity to bind strongly to thiols (-SH) and amines (-NH2), gold, for example, could well be easily modified. Covering the AuNP surface with biomolecules that function as chemotherapeutic and targeting agents is thus quite straightforward [210]. In line with the goals of this section of the book, functionalized bioderived MNPs with unique physicochemical characteristics are stated to be effectively used as nanocarriers to treat endocellular diseases through targeted delivery of drugs [204]. Bioconjugated MNPs could be synthesized with a combination of reduced innate toxicity, increased surface area to volume proportion, stability, and tunability, providing them with different properties [210]. Therefore, attaching the required quantity of drugs to the MNPs, as well as controlling the release of chemotherapeutic drugs to the afflicted region, enables the use of low-dose chemotherapy treatments [204, 211]. Because of their enormous surface area, biomediated nano assemblies can form covalent or ionic interactions with medicines, proteins, and other chemical substances [204]. Eventually, the cytotoxic action of MNPs can be exploited for both medication delivery and cancer cell targeting by using various capping agents. Whether the targeted NPs themselves act as therapeutic or the NPs serve as carriers for another drug, biosynthesized NPs are becoming increasingly important in nanomedicine [209, 210].

As mentioned earlier, the targeted drug delivery approach has received much interest in cancer treatment during the last few decades. When it comes to nanocarrier-based targeted delivery systems, AuNPs stand out due to their exceptional physicochemical features, photothermal properties, controlled size, and biocompatibility. Further, AuNPs may be concentrated in target cells via endocytosis and have been employed as a targeted vehicle for delivering anticancer drugs [212, 213]. For example, a study reported exploiting extracts of Mappia foetida leaves as bioreducing agents to synthesize AuNPs and their use in the effective delivery of chemotherapeutic medicines to human cancerous cells. The authors conjugated activated folic acid (FA) as a navigational component for targeted delivery of DOX to form spherical nanoconjugated DOX-loaded AuNPs-FA with a 20-50 nm size range. MTT assay was used to assess the cytotoxic effect of bioconjugated DOX-loaded AuNPs-FA complex on several cell lines, including HeLa, SiHa, MDA-MB-231, and Hep-G2 (human cancer cells) and epithelial Vero cell lines (normal cells). The cell viability followed by DOX-loaded AuNPs-FA treatment was ~50% for normal cells and ~7% for cancer cells at 50 µg/mL concentration. In comparison, with 50 µg/mL of DOX, cell survival is reported to be around 40% for normal cells and 35% for malignant cells. In addition, the IC₅₀ values of DOXloaded AuNPs-FA on normal and cancer cells were 50 and 20 µg/mL, correspondingly. The cytotoxic effect of DOX-loaded AuNPs-FA was shown to be lower on normal Vero cells and higher on cancer cell lines when compared to standard DOX. For the sustained drug delivery to the tumor environment, DOX-loaded AuNPs-FA were evaluated for drug release utilizing a dialysis tube in phosphate buffer solution at various pH levels. The quantity of medication released was greatest at pH 5.3 (the ambient pH for I.V. cancer medications), followed by pH 7.2 and 6.8. At a slightly acidic pH, the non-covalent chemical interaction between AuNPs and DOX may be hydrolyzed. As a result, the authors concluded that the DOXloaded AuNPs-FA complex is fairly biocompatible for normal cells, most likely due to the influence of potential cancer cell targeting [214].

Furthermore, a study explored porphyran, a marine red algal-derived sulfated polysaccharide (Porphyra vietnamensis) used as both a reducing agent and a capping agent in a one-pot size-controlled biosynthesis of AuNPs. These AuNPs have been used as carriers for DOX. Based on their TEM study, DOX-loaded AuNPs had a consistently spherical 14 ± 3 nm morphology. The following diagram depicts a schematic illustration of porphyran-reduced AuNPs and subsequent loading of cationic DOX on porphyran-capped AuNPs (Fig. 3). The percent loading of DOX onto AuNPs was measured using the DOX concentration in the supernatant and the resulting pellet after centrifugation, and it was found to be 38% and 60%, respectively. Additionally, the cytotoxic effect of the DOX-loaded AuNPs was determined utilizing an in vitro MTT assay method to prove the capabilities of the biofabricated AuNPs as an effective drug carrier. With increasing DOX concentration, both native DOX and DOX-loaded AuNPs reduce the viability of human glioma cells (LN-229). But it was shown that the cytotoxic impact of DOX-loaded AuNPs was statistically superior to that of native DOX. After 48 h, the reduction in cell viability with natural DOX and DOX-loaded AuNPs in the examined concentration range (1.0-20 µg/ mL) was determined to be between 60-35% and 45-15%, correspondingly. The authors ascribed the increased cytotoxicity of drug-loaded NPs to an increase in the internalization of DOX-loaded AuNPs via an endocytosis process as opposed to the passive diffusion method of native DOX into cells [215].


Fig. 3 Porphyran-reduced AuNPs are shown schematically, followed by the loading of cationic DOX-HCl on porphyran-capped AuNPs. (Reprinted with permission from Venkatpurwar et al. [215])

Moreover, another study approached the biogenesis of AuNPs employing leaf extract of Peltophorum pterocarpum as a vehicle for a DOX delivery system. As described in the study, an exact concentration of the mentioned extract was adequate to decrease all Au ions (HAuCl₄), resulting in optimal, stable, spherical, and 5-15 nm AuNPs as determined by TEM. The surface plasmon resonance wavelength of the AuNPs was shifted toward a higher wavelength when they were conjugated with DOX, confirming the attachment of DOX to the nanoconjugate. As DOX-loaded AuNPs were administered, they substantially suppressed the proliferation of lung cancer cells (A549) and melanoma cells (B16F10) in vitro, as well as tumor growth in an in vivo model, when compared to DOX individually. Besides, cellular uptake and release of nanoconjugated DOX were quicker than unconjugated DOX uptake and release. Additionally, to investigate the mechanism of the enhanced anticancer activity of DOX-loaded AuNPs toward the B16F10 cells, Western blotting analysis was executed to show the upregulation of p53 protein (a cell cycle regulator and tumor suppressor protein) in the mentioned cells treated with the DOX-loaded AuNPs for 24 h compared with untreated B16F10 cells and cells treated with free DOX. Moreover, the in vivo toxicity investigation found no significant alterations in the hematology, serum clinical biochemistry, or histopathology of important organs in melanoma model mice following 7 days of successive intraperitoneal (IP) injections of nanoconjugated particles [216].

Additionally, using the plant pathogenic fungus *Helminthosporium solani*, researchers set out to investigate the possibility of generating and separating morphologically distinct AuNPs. The abovementioned fungi's mycelia were incubated

with a solution of chloroaurate ions, yielding a heterogeneous assortment of extracellular Au nanostructures ranging in size from 2 to 70 nm. The majority of biosynthesized particles were polydisperse spheres, although TEM investigation reveals a large number are homogeneously sized rods, pentagons, stars, triangles, and pyramids. The mixture of biosynthesized AuNPs was sorted by size and shape via a microcentrifuge using the sucrose density gradient approach. The separated AuNPs appeared to be hydrophilic, and the researchers indicated bioconjugation through carbodiimide-mediated cross-linking of the smallest size fractions (2-5 nm) to DOX. The results of their DOX-loaded AuNP labeling pattern in HEK293 cells obtained by epifluorescence microscopy were markedly different from those obtained with DOX alone. Most fluorescence occurred in the nucleus in DOX-only cells, and cells under phase contrast look smooth-edged and healthy. DOX-loaded AuNPs, on the other hand, did not penetrate the nucleus and fluoresced brightly throughout the cytoplasm, and phase-contrast imaging showed membrane damage in the shape of blebbing. Additionally, the findings of the pseudocolor confocal images of DOX alone and DOX-loaded AuNPs in HEK293 cells confirmed that the conjugates stayed at the cytoplasmic phase, a problem that, as indicated by the authors, may affect the genotoxicity of the drug [217]. Moreover, carrageenan oligosaccharide (CAO) was employed as a biocompatible reducing agent in the green fabrication of CAO-AuNPs, and the resulting CAO-AuNPs were then used as a delivery vehicle for pH-triggered delivery of epirubicin (EPI). Carrageenans are sulfated linear polysaccharides derived from marine red algae. Using electron microscopy and DLS analysis, the biogenic EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs were shown to be spherical and homogenous, with an average diameter of 141 ± 6 nm. Figure 4a depicted a schematic representation of the EPI-loaded CAO-AuNP drug delivery platform and subsequent pH-triggered drug release under intracellular endo-/lysosomal environments. The cytotoxicity of EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs on normal human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) and malignant human hepatoma cells (HepG2) was assessed using a colorimetric test using sulforhodamine B (SRB). The results indicated that the EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs had lesser cytotoxic activity on normal cells than free EPI, signifying that EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs decreased the cytotoxicity of free EPI on normal cells. Both EPI and EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs inhibited cell viability against HepG2 cells in a dose-dependent manner; however, the inhibition of EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs was greater than that of EPI at the same dose. The scientists ascribed the viability assay results in AuNP specificity to improve cellular uptake and increase drug bioavailability. Furthermore, CAO with a certain amount of anticancer action may have a synergistic impact when combined with EPI. Besides, confocal laser scanning microscopy with DAPI staining (Fig. 4b) and flow cytometry analysis with Annexin V-FITC, and propidium iodide staining revealed that EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs were confined in the cellular nucleus and reported to induce more apoptosis in HCT-116 and HepG2 cells than free EPI in a concentration-dependent manner. The results of an in vitro drug release test revealed that the release of EPI from NPs was considerable under acidic environment resembling a cancer condition. At the same time, it was minimal at physiological pH,



Fig. 4 (a) The EPI-loaded CAO-AuNP drug delivery system and subsequent pH-triggered drug release under intracellular endo-/lysosomal conditions are depicted schematically; (b) CLSM pictures of HCT116 cells treated with EPI-loaded CAO-AuNPs and free EPI for 4 h at 37 °C and DAPI for 10 min at room temperature [212]. (Reprinted from open-access article under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (CC BY 4.0); Springer Nature, 2019)

which helps decrease the toxicity of EPI on normal tissue. As a result, the fabricated NPs have shown potential for cancer therapy [212].

On the other hand, a study reported using a rapid and straightforward in vivo biosynthesis method to prepare AuNPs using heavy metal-binding proteins (HMBPs) expressed in recombinant E. coli. The HMBPs were determined to serve as reducing, stabilizing, and capping agents in the formation of 5–20-nm-diameter spherical NPs. In HeLa cancer cells, the cytotoxic effects of AuNPs synthesized utilizing recombinant proteins (AuNPs@HMBPs) were compared to chemically formed AuNPs using the MTT assay. A citrate reduction of HAuCl₄ was used to create chemically generated AuNPs. The cell death rate for AuNPs@HMBPs was found to be 57.99% at 1 μ M concentration (Fig. 5a), and the IC₅₀ value was confirmed to be more than 1 μ M. Moreover, at a 1 μ M concentration of chemically produced AuNPs, high cytotoxicity (82.42% cell death) was found (Fig. 5a), with the IC₅₀ value determined to be 0.05 μ M. Additionally, DOX was conjugated to biogenic AuNPs (AuNPs@HMBPs@DOX) to provide significant toxicity for cancer treatment, which may be a more effective anticancer agent than free DOX. Figure 5b depicted the procedure used to fabricate and evaluate the cytotoxicity of DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs. HeLa cells were treated with DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs or free DOX at concentrations corresponding to 1 mg/mL of DOX



Fig. 5 (**A**) Dose-dependent cytotoxic effect of the (**a**) chemically synthesized AuNPs and (**b**) biologically synthesized AuNPs against HeLa cells; (**B**) schematic illustration of the preparation process used to synthesize biogenic AuNPs and subsequent conjugation of DOX. DOX-loaded biogenic AuNP complexes that are biodegradable may be easily fragmented to release DOX from AuNPs; (**C**) fluorescence photos of HeLa cells treated for 24 h with free DOX and DOX-loaded AuNPs@HMBPs. (Reprinted (adapted) with permission from Seo et al. [218])

before being studied with a fluorescence microscope equipped with phase contrast and fluorescence modules. Figure 5c revealed that DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs had a stronger cytotoxic impact on HeLa cancer cells than free DOX. Cancer cells treated with DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs had a higher proliferation inhibition than cells treated with free DOX. The morphology of the cells altered completely after incubation with DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs, with cells acquiring a spherical shape rather than their characteristic spindle configuration, indicating apoptosis. The red fluorescence detected in cells treated with DOX-loaded biogenic AuNPs suggested cellular damage caused by AuNP uptake inside the cells. Nevertheless, no apparent apoptotic cellular death was seen in cells treated with free DOX, showing that AuNPs biosynthesized via HMBPs and DOX have synergistic toxicity [218].

Furthermore, a study reported the conjugation of DOX to pectin-capped AuNPs (PEC-AuNPs) for delivering it to hepatocellular carcinoma cells (HepG2 cells) wherein the asialoglycoprotein receptor (ASGPR) was overexpressed. As a bioreducing, capping, and stabilizing agent, pectin, a natural linear polymer comprising α -(1,4)-linked d-polygalacturonic acid residues, was utilized. DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs had a high drug loading efficiency of 78%, were spherical with a particulate size of 17 ± 3 nm, and had a zeta potential value of -21.64 ± 2.93 mV, without any aggregation. The results of the in vitro drug release study revealed that the rate and quantity of DOX released from the DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs demonstrated pHresponsive drug release behavior, with preferred release at pH 5. DOX will be released preferentially in an acidic environment since it will be released in endosomes and lysosomes following uptake by receptor-mediated endocytosis in target cells. MTT assay was used to assess the cytotoxicity of DOX solution, developed PEC-AuNPs, and DOX-loaded AuNPs against HepG2 and HeLa cells. Because of the intrinsic biocompatibility of pectin, the stability of PEC-AuNPs in the intracellular environment, and the absence of contact between anionic AuNPs and negatively charged cell membrane, synthesized PEC-AuNPs are noncytotoxic. DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs were shown to have concentration-dependent cytotoxicity. The viability of HepG2 and HeLa cells reduced as drug concentration increased. In HepG2 cells, the IC₅₀ values for pure DOX and DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs were 4.11 and 0.74 μ g/mL, respectively, demonstrating a considerable difference in IC₅₀ values, which can be attributable to the interaction between DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs and ASGPR. As a result, the intracellular drug concentration rises. In ASGPR-negative HeLa cells, though, the IC₅₀ values for DOX and DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs were 3.88 and 3.27 µg/mL, respectively, with no significant difference in the IC₅₀ values. Furthermore, to understand the mechanism of PEC-AuNPs by HepG2 cells, the AuNPs were incubated with the cells at either a low temperature (4 °C rather than 37 °C) or in ATP-depleted conditions (cells pretreated with NaN₃). Following cell lysis and determination of the quantity of gold accumulated in cells, their results revealed that the underlying mechanistic route for uptake of PEC-AuNPs by HepG2 cells was receptor-mediated endocytosis. To establish that DOXloaded PEC-AuNPs were internalized by ASGPR-mediated endocytosis, HepG2 cells were co-incubated with DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs and galactose. Their findings proved that the addition of free galactose resulted in a considerable decrease in absorption of DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs in comparison to when galactose was not present. The authors stated that the decrease in absorption was caused by an overabundance of free galactose, which has a high affinity for ASGPR. The binding sites are effectively competed with and saturated by free galactose. As a result, the capacity of ASGPR to bind and internalize DOX-loaded PEC-AuNPs is reduced, resulting in a lower intracellular concentration of DOX [219].

Interestingly, a study developed a method to synthesize biocompatible green chemistry-based AuNPs by combining the gold solution with Punica granatum fruit peel extract and functionalizing it with folic acid for targeted delivery of 5-Fu to MCF-7 cancer cells, which are known to overexpress folate receptors. The average particle size of 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs was 70 nm, and 78% of the 5-Fu bound to AuNPs was discovered. The in vitro release profile of 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs revealed an early burst release of the drug during the first hour, followed by a steady, gradual drug release of 22.92% until 48 h. The authors argue that the presence of epigallocatechin in the plant extract might be a factor in the reduction of Au³⁺ to create Au⁰. Furthermore, the AuNPs generated using this approach were shown to be exceptionally stable, which might be attributed to the inclusion of ellagitannins such as punicalagin. In zebra fish embryos, the in vivo toxicity of AuNPs, 5-Fu, and 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs was studied over 4 days. Toxicity was determined by examining the hatching rate, percentage survival rate, and embryo morphology. As shown in Fig. 6a, AuNPs at a concentration of 1000 ng were determined to be less toxic than the control. Up to the maximal concentration of AuNPs, the hatching rate remains constant. The larvae survival rate remained stable up to 800 ng AuNPs and then declined. The larvae's overall body form, heart, and pericardial sac were normal at all AuNP concentrations; however, poor pigmentation was detected as the AuNP concentration increased from 800 to 1000 ng. Figure 6a showed that the free 5-Fu and 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs did not exhibit any hatching delay or morphological alterations. When the concentration of free 5-Fu and 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs increased compared to the control, the survival percentage fell. The cytotoxicity of free 5-Fu, and 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs, against MCF-7 cells (breast cancer) was assessed using MTT, and it was discovered that the quantity of 5-Fu required to achieve 50% growth inhibition (IC₅₀) was substantially lower when compared to free 5-Fu. The inhibitory effects of 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs on MCF-7 cell cycle progression were investigated further using flow cytometry. In a dose-dependent manner, 5-Fu-loaded AuNP therapy caused G0/G1 phase cell cycle arrest. After 24 h of treatment with various doses of drug-loaded NPs, the fraction of cells in the G0/G1 phase increased compared to the control. In addition, in the presence of drug-loaded AuNPs, the fraction of cells in the G2/M and S phase was reduced. The high dose of 500 ng/mL, on the other hand, revealed a significant increase in G0/G1 phase (71.81%) compared to the control (29.17%), demonstrating that 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs promoted apoptotic cell death via G0/G1 cell cycle arrest. The study was conducted to determine if receptor-mediated pathways induced cell death by looking at whether the 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs downregulated Bcl-2 (B cell lymphoma 2 gene) and upregulated Fas and FasL (Fas ligand) expression. As shown in Fig. 6b, the IC₅₀



Fig. 6 (A) Morphologic analysis of zebra fish embryo toxicity of (a) AuNPs, (b) 5-Fu, (c) 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs; (B) (a) the effect of 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs-FA on Bcl-2 (B cell lymphoma 2 gene) downregulation and upregulation of Fas and FasL (Fas ligand) expression. (b) The effect of 5-Fu-loaded AuNPs-FA on the downregulated PI3K/AKT/mTOR activation pathway in MCF-7 cells. (Reprinted (adapted) with permission from Ganeshkumar et al. [220])

concentration of drug-loaded NPs elevated the expression of caspase 8 and proapoptotic proteins Bax and Fas/APO-1 receptor [220].

5 Conclusions and Future Outlook

Natural resources for developing efficient and safe formulations have recently grown at an exponential rate. To capitalize on the synergy between nanotechnology and natural resources, the green synthesis of nanomaterials has lately gained much attention. The "green" approach for synthesizing nanostructures, which is expeditiously displacing the current costly physical and traditional non-eco-friendly chemical techniques, seems to be of great interest due to its high sustainability, economic perspectives, convenience, nontoxicity (chemical-free), less energyintensive solution, and variety of applications in several areas such as drug delivery, cancer treatment, gene therapy, antibacterial factors, as well as biosensors. In a related context, in the last few years, bioactive NPs have been synthesized using a variety of biological components that function as both reducing and stabilizing agents. The natural machinery used by all biocomplex systems to execute specific redox reactions in aqueous solution and under standard conditions of temperature and pressure offers a robust approach for generating a wide range of nanosized structures, often at a fraction of the expense of conventional chemical methods. However, the exact role of active metabolites and functional groups in partial or complete bioreduction of metal ions is still being debated. As a result, developing a logical strategy requires a detailed understanding of the bioreduction processes involved in reducing metallic ions to NPs.

To achieve effective and reproducible characteristics, biofabrication of MNPs is always accomplished under controlled reaction settings. It is worth noting that pH, reactants, temperature, and reducing agents all had an impact on the biosynthesis pathway of NPs as well as their pharmacological implications, which included antibacterial, antitumor, antioxidant, and drug delivery. More thorough research on the optimization of reaction conditions and the creation of hybrid biological resources is recommended to increase the production of proteins, enzymes, and other biomolecules engaged in the construction and stability of NPs. With that being said, biosynthesized NPs have been utilized in practically every sector where conventional NPs have been used. One of these applications is the role of biosynthesized MNPs as nanocarriers for active or passive drug delivery systems. As thoroughly explained earlier, although there are various advantages to depositing drugs on the surface of NPs, papers highlighting the potential of MNPs as nanocarriers are scarce. As a result, scientific investment and collaboration are required to develop the drugmetal conjugated complex. Considering various benefits, the toxicological factor is a major worry. As a result, substantial research in this field will be required to efficiently exploit noble MNPs coated with biopolymers in drug delivery.

Last but not least, given the amount and progress of nanoparticle biosynthesis research in recent years, the mentioned field looks to be on the verge of considerably more broad applied research. Meanwhile, no clear ideal condition has been identified for the proper synthesis and development of bioconjugated NPs with specified properties; consequently, greater study and enhancement of the underlying synthesis procedures are necessary for the described subject. Besides, extensive pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic profiling is required to determine the precise pathway, distribution, and side effects. Long-term in vivo investigations of drug-conjugated nanocarriers are also required to assess the toxicity and effectiveness of biosynthesized MNPs.

References

- Adepu S, Ramakrishna S. Controlled drug delivery systems: current status and future directions. Molecules. 2021;26(19):5905.
- 2. Langer R. New methods of drug delivery. Science. 1990;249(4976):1527-33.
- Hardenia A, Maheshwari N, Hardenia SS, Dwivedi SK, Maheshwari R, Tekade RK. Scientific rationale for designing controlled drug delivery systems. In: Basic fundamentals of drug delivery. Elsevier; 2019. p. 1–28.
- 4. Tiwari G, Tiwari R, Sriwastawa B, Bhati L, Pandey S, Pandey P, et al. Drug delivery systems: an updated review. Int J Pharm Investig. 2012;2(1):2.
- Abu-Thabit NY, Makhlouf ASH. Historical development of drug delivery systems: from conventional macroscale to controlled, targeted, and responsive nanoscale systems. In: Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications, volume 1. Elsevier; 2018. p. 3–41.
- Rowlands S, Searle S. Contraceptive implants: current perspectives. Open Access J Contracept. 2014;5:73–84.
- Pharriss BB, Erickson R, Bashaw J, Hoff S, Place VA, Zaffaroni A. Progestasert: a uterine therapeutic system for long-term contraception: I. Philosophy and clinical efficacy. Fertil Steril. 1974;25(11):915–21.
- 8. Langer R. Implantable controlled release systems. Pharmacol Ther. 1983;21(1):35–51.
- 9. Wright JC, Leonard ST, Stevenson CL, Beck JC, Chen G, Jao RM, et al. An in vivo/in vitro comparison with a leuprolide osmotic implant for the treatment of prostate cancer. J Control Release. 2001;75(1–2):1–10.
- Conte U, La Manna A, Colombo P. Tablets with controlled-rate release of active substances. Google Patents; 1995.
- 11. Conte U, Maggi L, Colombo P, La Manna A. Multi-layered hydrophilic matrices as constant release devices (GeomatrixTM systems). J Control Release. 1993;26(1):39–47.
- 12. Siepmann J, Peppas NA. Modeling of drug release from delivery systems based on hydroxypropyl methylcellulose (HPMC). Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012;64:163–74.
- Langer R, Folkman J. Polymers for the sustained release of proteins and other macromolecules. Nature. 1976;263(5580):797–800.
- 14. Jana P, Shyam M, Singh S, Jayaprakash V, Dev A. Biodegradable polymers in drug delivery and oral vaccination. Eur Polym J. 2021;142:110155.
- Blasi P. Poly (lactic acid)/poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid)-based microparticles: an overview. J Pharm Investig. 2019;49(4):337–46.
- Enayati-Fard R, Akbari J, Saeedi M, Morteza-Semnani K, Morad H, Nokhodchi A. Preparation and characterization of atenolol microparticles developed by emulsification and solvent evaporation. Lat Am J Pharm. 2019;38(7):1342–9.
- Luo K, Lee D-H, Adra HJ, Kim Y-R. Synthesis of monodisperse starch microparticles through molecular rearrangement of short-chain glucans from natural waxy maize starch. Carbohydr Polym. 2019;218:261–8.
- Vega-Vásquez P, Mosier NS, Irudayaraj J. Nanoscale drug delivery systems: from medicine to agriculture. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2020;8:79.

- Jahangirian H, Lemraski EG, Webster TJ, Rafiee-Moghaddam R, Abdollahi Y. A review of drug delivery systems based on nanotechnology and green chemistry: green nanomedicine. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:2957.
- Lam P-L, Wong W-Y, Bian Z, Chui C-H, Gambari R. Recent advances in green nanoparticulate systems for drug delivery: efficient delivery and safety concern. Nanomedicine. 2017;12(4):357–85.
- Nasrollahzadeh M, Issaabadi Z, Sajjadi M, Sajadi SM, Atarod M. Chapter 2 Types of nanostructures. In: Nasrollahzadeh M, Sajadi SM, Sajjadi M, Issaabadi Z, Atarod M, editors. Interface science and technology, vol. 28. Elsevier; 2019. p. 29–80.
- 22. Khanna V, Kumar V, Bansal SA. Effect of carbonaceous nanomaterials' reinforcement on mechanical properties of aluminium metal-based nanocomposite: a review. Mater Today: Proc. 2021;38:289–95.
- Nethi SK, Das S, Patra CR, Mukherjee S. Recent advances in inorganic nanomaterials for wound-healing applications. Biomater Sci. 2019;7(7):2652–74.
- Dang S, Zhu Q-L, Xu Q. Nanomaterials derived from metal–organic frameworks. Nat Rev Mater. 2017;3(1):1–14.
- 25. Asgarirad H, Ebrahimnejad P, Mahjoub MA, Jalalian M, Morad H, Ataee R, et al. A promising technology for wound healing; in-vitro and in-vivo evaluation of chitosan nano-biocomposite films containing gentamicin. J Microencapsul. 2021;38(2):100–7.
- 26. Morad H, Jahanshahi M, Akbari J, Saeedi M, Gill P, Enayatifard R. Novel topical and transdermal delivery of colchicine with chitosan based biocomposite nanofiberous system; formulation, optimization, characterization, ex vivo skin deposition/permeation, and antimelanoma evaluation. Mater Chem Phys. 2021;263:124381.
- Jamkhande PG, Ghule NW, Bamer AH, Kalaskar MG. Metal nanoparticles synthesis: an overview on methods of preparation, advantages and disadvantages, and applications. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2019;53:101174.
- Hadinejad F, Jahanshahi M, Morad H. Microwave-assisted and ultrasonic phyto-synthesis of copper nanoparticles: a comparison study. Nano Biomed Eng. 2021;13(1):6–19.
- Dahoumane SA, Jeffryes C, Mechouet M, Agathos SN. Biosynthesis of inorganic nanoparticles: a fresh look at the control of shape, size and composition. Bioengineering. 2017;4(1):14.
- Altavilla C, Ciliberto E. Inorganic nanoparticles: synthesis, applications, and perspectives. CRC Press; 2017.
- Mustapha T, Misni N, Ithnin NR, Daskum AM, Unyah NZ. A review on plants and microorganisms mediated synthesis of silver nanoparticles, role of plants metabolites and applications. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2022;19(2):674.
- Boverhof DR, Bramante CM, Butala JH, Clancy SF, Lafranconi M, West J, et al. Comparative assessment of nanomaterial definitions and safety evaluation considerations. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol. 2015;73(1):137–50.
- 33. Bayda S, Adeel M, Tuccinardi T, Cordani M, Rizzolio F. The history of nanoscience and nanotechnology: from chemical-physical applications to nanomedicine. Molecules. 2020;25(1):112.
- 34. Thakur S, Riyaz B, Patil A, Kaur A, Kapoor B, Mishra V. Novel drug delivery systems for NSAIDs in management of rheumatoid arthritis: an overview. Biomed Pharmacother. 2018;106:1011–23.
- Khan AU, Khan M, Cho MH, Khan MM. Selected nanotechnologies and nanostructures for drug delivery, nanomedicine and cure. Bioprocess Biosyst Eng. 2020;43(8):1339–57.
- 36. Guo J, Zeng H, Chen Y. Emerging nano drug delivery systems targeting cancer-associated fibroblasts for improved antitumor effect and tumor drug penetration. Mol Pharm. 2020;17(4):1028–48.
- 37. Aghdam MA, Bagheri R, Mosafer J, Baradaran B, Hashemzaei M, Baghbanzadeh A, et al. Recent advances on thermosensitive and pH-sensitive liposomes employed in controlled release. J Control Release. 2019;315:1–22.

- Perinelli DR, Cespi M, Bonacucina G, Palmieri GF. PEGylated polylactide (PLA) and poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid)(PLGA) copolymers for the design of drug delivery systems. J Pharm Investig. 2019;49(4):443–58.
- Wang L, Yu D, Dai R, Fu D, Li W, Guo Z, et al. PEGylated doxorubicin cloaked nanographene oxide for dual-responsive photochemical therapy. Int J Pharm. 2019;557:66–73.
- Yoo J, Park C, Yi G, Lee D, Koo H. Active targeting strategies using biological ligands for nanoparticle drug delivery systems. Cancers. 2019;11(5):640.
- Alavi M, Hamidi M. Passive and active targeting in cancer therapy by liposomes and lipid nanoparticles. Drug Metab Pers Ther. 2019;34(1) https://doi.org/10.1515/dmpt-2018-0032.
- 42. Sharma K. Nanomaterials for drug delivery. In: Advances in personalized nanotherapeutics. Springer; 2017. p. 57–77.
- Patra JK, Das G, Fraceto LF, Campos EVR, del Pilar R-TM, Acosta-Torres LS, et al. Nano based drug delivery systems: recent developments and future prospects. J Nanobiotechnol. 2018;16(1):1–33.
- 44. Sung YK, Kim SW. Recent advances in polymeric drug delivery systems. Biomater Res. 2020;24(1):1–12.
- 45. Ragelle H, Danhier F, Préat V, Langer R, Anderson DG. Nanoparticle-based drug delivery systems: a commercial and regulatory outlook as the field matures. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2017;14(7):851–64.
- Geppert M, Himly M. Iron oxide nanoparticles in bioimaging–an immune perspective. Front Immunol. 2021;12:2366.
- 47. Silva B, São Braz B, Delgado E, Gonçalves L. Colloidal nanosystems with mucoadhesive properties designed for ocular topical delivery. Int J Pharm. 2021;606:120873.
- 48. Zhu F-D, Hu Y-J, Yu L, Zhou X-G, Wu J-M, Tang Y, et al. Nanoparticles: a hope for the treatment of inflammation in CNS. Front Pharmacol. 2021;12:1114.
- 49. Kenchegowda M, Rahamathulla M, Hani U, Begum MY, Guruswamy S, Osmani RAM, et al. Smart Nanocarriers as an emerging platform for cancer therapy: a review. Molecules. 2022;27(1):146.
- González-Félix MA, Mejía-Manzano LA, González-Valdez J. Biological nanoparticles: relevance as novel target drug delivery systems and leading chromatographic isolation approaches. Electrophoresis. 2022;43(1–2):109–18.
- 51. ISO I. TS 80004–1: 2010, nanotechnologies--vocabulary--part 1: core terms. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization; 2010.
- Nasrollahzadeh M, Issaabadi Z, Sajjadi M, Sajadi SM, Atarod M. Types of nanostructures. Interface Sci Technol. 2019;28:29–80.
- 53. Schneider R, Facure MH, Chagas PA, Andre RS, dos Santos DM, Correa DS. Tailoring the surface properties of micro/nanofibers using 0D, 1D, 2D, and 3D nanostructures: a review on post-modification methods. Adv Mater Interfaces. 2021;8(13):2100430.
- 54. Cataldo F. Fullerenes. In: New frontiers in nanochemistry. Apple Academic Press; 2020. p. 219–25.
- Sheka E. Fullerenes: nanochemistry, nanomagnetism, nanomedicine, nanophotonics. CRC Press; 2019.
- Thotakura N, Sharma G, Singh B, Kumar V, Raza K. Aspartic acid derivatized hydroxylated fullerenes as drug delivery vehicles for docetaxel: an explorative study. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2018;46(8):1763–72.
- Madannejad R, Shoaie N, Jahanpeyma F, Darvishi MH, Azimzadeh M, Javadi H. Toxicity of carbon-based nanomaterials: reviewing recent reports in medical and biological systems. Chem Biol Interact. 2019;307:206–22.
- Magrez A, Kasas S, Salicio V, Pasquier N, Seo JW, Celio M, et al. Cellular toxicity of carbonbased nanomaterials. Nano Lett. 2006;6(6):1121–5.
- 59. Yuan X, Zhang X, Sun L, Wei Y, Wei X. Cellular toxicity and immunological effects of carbon-based nanomaterials. Part Fibre Toxicol. 2019;16(1):1–27.

- Nimibofa A, Newton EA, Cyprain AY, Donbebe W. Fullerenes: synthesis and applications. J Mater Sci. 2018;7:22–33.
- Maleki R, Khoshoei A, Ghasemy E, Rashidi A. Molecular insight into the smart functionalized TMC-fullerene nanocarrier in the pH-responsive adsorption and release of anti-cancer drugs. J Mol Graph Model. 2020;100:107660.
- Indeglia PA, Georgieva AT, Krishna VB, Martyniuk CJ, Bonzongo J-CJ. Toxicity of functionalized fullerene and fullerene synthesis chemicals. Chemosphere. 2018;207:1–9.
- Kazemzadeh H, Mozafari M. Fullerene-based delivery systems. Drug Discov Today. 2019;24(3):898–905.
- Shah P, Lalan M, Jani D. Toxicological aspects of carbon nanotubes, fullerenes and graphenes. Curr Pharm Des. 2021;27(4):556–64.
- Simon J, Flahaut E, Golzio M. Overview of carbon nanotubes for biomedical applications. Materials. 2019;12(4):624.
- Kaur J, Gill GS, Jeet K. Applications of carbon nanotubes in drug delivery: a comprehensive review. In: Characterization and biology of nanomaterials for drug delivery; 2019. p. 113–35.
- Liu Z, Chen K, Davis C, Sherlock S, Cao Q, Chen X, et al. Drug delivery with carbon nanotubes for in vivo cancer treatment. Cancer Res. 2008;68(16):6652–60.
- Rathod V, Tripathi R, Joshi P, Jha PK, Bahadur P, Tiwari S. Paclitaxel encapsulation into dual-functionalized multi-walled carbon nanotubes. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2019;20(2):1–13.
- Mohanta D, Patnaik S, Sood S, Das N. Carbon nanotubes: evaluation of toxicity at biointerfaces. J Pharm Anal. 2019;9(5):293–300.
- 70. Tiwari SK, Sahoo S, Wang N, Huczko A. Graphene research and their outputs: status and prospect. J Sci: Adv Mater Devices. 2020;5(1):10–29.
- Vasilev K, Chen H, Murray P, Mantovani D. The potential of nanomaterials for drug delivery, cell tracking, and regenerative medicine 2014. J Nanomater. 2015;2015:869308.
- 72. Li J, Zeng X, Ren T, Van der Heide E. The preparation of graphene oxide and its derivatives and their application in bio-tribological systems. Lubricants. 2014;2(3):137–61.
- Imani R, Mohabatpour F, Mostafavi F. Graphene-based nano-carrier modifications for gene delivery applications. Carbon. 2018;140:569–91.
- 74. de Melo-Diogo D, Lima-Sousa R, Alves CG, Costa EC, Louro RO, Correia IJ. Functionalization of graphene family nanomaterials for application in cancer therapy. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2018;171:260–75.
- de Melo-Diogo D, Lima-Sousa R, Alves CG, Correia IJ. Graphene family nanomaterials for application in cancer combination photothermal therapy. Biomater Sci. 2019;7(9):3534–51.
- 76. Xiaoli F, Qiyue C, Weihong G, Yaqing Z, Chen H, Junrong W, et al. Toxicology data of graphene-family nanomaterials: an update. Arch Toxicol. 2020;94(6):1915–39.
- Kumar S, Nehra M, Kedia D, Dilbaghi N, Tankeshwar K, Kim K-H. Nanodiamonds: emerging face of future nanotechnology. Carbon. 2019;143:678–99.
- 78. Chauhan S, Jain N, Nagaich U. Nanodiamonds with powerful ability for drug delivery and biomedical applications: recent updates on in vivo study and patents. J Pharm Anal. 2020;10(1):1–12.
- Zhang WJ, Hong CY, Pan CY. Polymerization-induced self-assembly of functionalized block copolymer nanoparticles and their application in drug delivery. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2019;40(2):1800279.
- Begines B, Ortiz T, Pérez-Aranda M, Martínez G, Merinero M, Argüelles-Arias F, et al. Polymeric nanoparticles for drug delivery: recent developments and future prospects. Nano. 2020;10(7):1403.
- Hu J, Sheng Y, Shi J, Yu B, Yu Z, Liao G. Long circulating polymeric nanoparticles for gene/ drug delivery. Curr Drug Metab. 2018;19(9):723–38.
- Zielińska A, Carreiró F, Oliveira AM, Neves A, Pires B, Venkatesh DN, et al. Polymeric nanoparticles: production, characterization, toxicology and ecotoxicology. Molecules. 2020;25(16):3731.

- Sherje AP, Jadhav M, Dravyakar BR, Kadam D. Dendrimers: a versatile nanocarrier for drug delivery and targeting. Int J Pharm. 2018;548(1):707–20.
- Dubey SK, Salunkhe S, Agrawal M, Kali M, Singhvi G, Tiwari S, et al. Understanding the pharmaceutical aspects of dendrimers for the delivery of anticancer drugs. Curr Drug Targets. 2020;21(6):528–40.
- Pedziwiatr-Werbicka E, Milowska K, Dzmitruk V, Ionov M, Shcharbin D, Bryszewska M. Dendrimers and hyperbranched structures for biomedical applications. Eur Polym J. 2019;119:61–73.
- Ghosal K, Augustine R, Zaszczynska A, Barman M, Jain A, Hasan A, et al. Novel drug delivery systems based on triaxial electrospinning based nanofibers. React Funct Polym. 2021;163:104895.
- Morad H, Jahanshahi M, Akbari J, Saeedi M, Gill P, Enayatifard R. Formulation, optimization and evaluation of nanofiber based fast dissolving drug delivery system of colchicine for pediatrics. Int J Pediatr. 2021;9(3):13213–24.
- Filipczak N, Pan J, Yalamarty SSK, Torchilin VP. Recent advancements in liposome technology. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2020;156:4–22.
- Large DE, Abdelmessih RG, Fink EA, Auguste DT. Liposome composition in drug delivery design, synthesis, characterization, and clinical application. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;176:113851.
- Yamazaki N, Yamakawa S, Sugimoto T, Yoshizaki Y, Teranishi R, Hayashi T, et al. Carboxylated phytosterol derivative-introduced liposomes for skin environment-responsive transdermal drug delivery system. J Liposome Res. 2018;28(4):275–84.
- 91. Deng W, Chen W, Clement S, Guller A, Zhao Z, Engel A, et al. Controlled gene and drug release from a liposomal delivery platform triggered by X-ray radiation. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):1–11.
- Sopyan I, Gozali D. A review: a novel of efforts to enhance liposome stability as drug delivery approach. Syst Rev Pharm. 2020;11(6):555–62.
- Bheri S, Hoffman JR, Park H-J, Davis ME. Biomimetic nanovesicle design for cardiac tissue repair. Nanomedicine. 2020;15(19):1873–96.
- 94. Carita AC, Eloy JO, Chorilli M, Lee RJ, Leonardi GR. Recent advances and perspectives in liposomes for cutaneous drug delivery. Curr Med Chem. 2018;25(5):606–35.
- Huo S, Li H, Boersma AJ, Herrmann A. DNA nanotechnology enters cell membranes. Adv Sci. 2019;6(10):1900043.
- Banerjee S, Kundu A. Lipid-drug conjugates: a potential nanocarrier system for oral drug delivery applications. DARU J Pharm Sci. 2018;26(1):65–75.
- Nasirizadeh S, Malaekeh-Nikouei B. Solid lipid nanoparticles and nanostructured lipid carriers in oral cancer drug delivery. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2020;55:101458.
- Duan Y, Dhar A, Patel C, Khimani M, Neogi S, Sharma P, et al. A brief review on solid lipid nanoparticles: part and parcel of contemporary drug delivery systems. RSC Adv. 2020;10(45):26777–91.
- Czajkowska-Kośnik A, Szekalska M, Winnicka K. Nanostructured lipid carriers: a potential use for skin drug delivery systems. Pharmacol Rep. 2019;71(1):156–66.
- 100. Date T, Paul K, Singh N, Jain S. Drug-lipid conjugates for enhanced oral drug delivery. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2019;20(2):1–11.
- Shankar R, Joshi M, Pathak K. Lipid nanoparticles: a novel approach for brain targeting. Pharm Nanotechnol. 2018;6(2):81–93.
- 102. Campos J, Severino P, Santini A, Silva A, Shegokar R, Souto S, et al. Solid lipid nanoparticles (SLN): prediction of toxicity, metabolism, fate and physicochemical properties. In: Nanopharmaceuticals. Elsevier; 2020. p. 1–15.
- 103. Gordillo-Galeano A, Mora-Huertas CE. Solid lipid nanoparticles and nanostructured lipid carriers: a review emphasizing on particle structure and drug release. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2018;133:285–308.

- Majumder N, Das NG, Das SK. Polymeric micelles for anticancer drug delivery. Ther Deliv. 2020;11(10):613–35.
- 105. Kesharwani SS, Kaur S, Tummala H, Sangamwar AT. Multifunctional approaches utilizing polymeric micelles to circumvent multidrug resistant tumors. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2019;173:581–90.
- Bakshi MS. Engineered nanomaterials growth control by monomers and micelles: from surfactants to surface active polymers. Adv Colloid Interf Sci. 2018;256:101–10.
- 107. Andisheh F, Oroojalian F, Shakour N, Ramezani M, Shamsara J, Khodaverdi E, et al. Docetaxel encapsulation in nanoscale assembly micelles of folate-PEG-docetaxel conjugates for targeted fighting against metastatic breast cancer in vitro and in vivo. Int J Pharm. 2021;605:120822.
- 108. Kumari P, Rompicharla SVK, Muddineti OS, Ghosh B, Biswas S. Transferrin-anchored poly (lactide) based micelles to improve anticancer activity of curcumin in hepatic and cervical cancer cell monolayers and 3D spheroids. Int J Biol Macromol. 2018;116:1196–213.
- 109. Lin W, Yang C, Xue Z, Huang Y, Luo H, Zu X, et al. Controlled construction of gold nanoparticles in situ from β-cyclodextrin based unimolecular micelles for in vitro computed tomography imaging. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2018;528:135–44.
- 110. Yu Y, Chen D, Li Y, Yang W, Tu J, Shen Y. Improving the topical ocular pharmacokinetics of lyophilized cyclosporine A-loaded micelles: formulation, in vitro and in vivo studies. Drug Deliv. 2018;25(1):888–99.
- 111. Sezgin-bayindir Z, Ergin AD, Parmaksiz M, Elcin AE, Elcin YM, Yuksel N. Evaluation of various block copolymers for micelle formation and brain drug delivery: in vitro characterization and cellular uptake studies. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2016;36:120–9.
- 112. Ghosh B, Biswas S. Polymeric micelles in cancer therapy: state of the art. J Control Release. 2021;332:127–47.
- 113. Getts R, Muro S. DNA-based drug carriers: the paradox of a classical "cargo" material becoming a versatile "carrier" to overcome barriers in drug delivery. Curr Pharm Des. 2016;22(9):1245–58.
- Zdanowicz M, Chroboczek J. Virus-like particles as drug delivery vectors. Acta Biochim Pol. 2016;63(3):469–73.
- 115. Wang X, Zhong X, Li J, Liu Z, Cheng L. Inorganic nanomaterials with rapid clearance for biomedical applications. Chem Soc Rev. 2021;50(15):8669–742.
- 116. Shekhawat D, Singh A, Bhardwaj A, Patnaik A, editors. A short review on polymer, metal and ceramic based implant materials, IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering. IOP Publishing; 2021.
- 117. Zang S, Chang S, Shahzad MB, Sun X, Jiang X, Yang H. Ceramics-based drug delivery system: a review and outlook. Rev Adv Mater Sci. 2019;58(1):82–97.
- 118. Chen L, Liu J, Zhang Y, Zhang G, Kang Y, Chen A, et al. The toxicity of silica nanoparticles to the immune system. Nanomedicine. 2018;13(15):1939–62.
- Manzano M, Vallet-Regí M. Mesoporous silica nanoparticles for drug delivery. Adv Funct Mater. 2020;30(2):1902634.
- 120. Meng H, Liong M, Xia T, Li Z, Ji Z, Zink JI, et al. Engineered design of mesoporous silica nanoparticles to deliver doxorubicin and P-glycoprotein siRNA to overcome drug resistance in a cancer cell line. ACS Nano. 2010;4(8):4539–50.
- 121. Aisida SO, Akpa PA, Ahmad I, Zhao T-K, Maaza M, Ezema FI. Bio-inspired encapsulation and functionalization of iron oxide nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Eur Polym J. 2020;122:109371.
- 122. Li R, Xu F-F, Gong Z-L, Zhong Y-W. Thermo-responsive light-emitting metal complexes and related materials. Inorg Chem Front. 2020;7(18):3258–81.
- Elahi N, Kamali M, Baghersad MH. Recent biomedical applications of gold nanoparticles: a review. Talanta. 2018;184:537–56.
- 124. Liang R, Wei M, Evans DG, Duan X. Inorganic nanomaterials for bioimaging, targeted drug delivery and therapeutics. Chem Commun. 2014;50(91):14071–81.

- 125. Badıllı U, Mollarasouli F, Bakirhan NK, Ozkan Y, Ozkan SA. Role of quantum dots in pharmaceutical and biomedical analysis, and its application in drug delivery. TrAC Trends Anal Chem. 2020;131:116013.
- Lee JS, Youn YH, Kwon IK, Ko NR. Recent advances in quantum dots for biomedical applications. J Pharm Investig. 2018;48(2):209–14.
- 127. Karimian A, Parsian H, Majidinia M, Rahimi M, Mir SM, Samadi Kafil H, et al. Nanocrystalline cellulose: preparation, physicochemical properties, and applications in drug delivery systems. Int J Biol Macromol. 2019;133:850–9.
- 128. Gholamali I, Yadollahi M. Bio-nanocomposite polymer hydrogels containing nanoparticles for drug delivery: a review. Regen Eng Transl Med. 2021;7:129–46.
- 129. Chen Y, Fan Z, Zhang Z, Niu W, Li C, Yang N, et al. Two-dimensional metal nanomaterials: synthesis, properties, and applications. Chem Rev. 2018;118(13):6409–55.
- 130. Barabadi H. Nanobiotechnology: a promising scope of gold biotechnology. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-Grand). 2017;63(12):3–4.
- 131. Kamran U, Bhatti HN, Iqbal M, Nazir A. Green synthesis of metal nanoparticles and their applications in different fields: a review. Z Phys Chem. 2019;233(9):1325–49.
- 132. Rana A, Yadav K, Jagadevan S. A comprehensive review on green synthesis of nature-inspired metal nanoparticles: mechanism, application and toxicity. J Clean Prod. 2020;272:122880.
- 133. Behzad F, Naghib SM, Tabatabaei SN, Zare Y, Rhee KY. An overview of the plant-mediated green synthesis of noble metal nanoparticles for antibacterial applications. J Ind Eng Chem. 2021;94:92–104.
- 134. El-Seedi HR, El-Shabasy RM, Khalifa SA, Saeed A, Shah A, Shah R, et al. Metal nanoparticles fabricated by green chemistry using natural extracts: biosynthesis, mechanisms, and applications. RSC Adv. 2019;9(42):24539–59.
- Nazri MKHM, Sapawe N. A short review on green synthesis of iron metal nanoparticles via plants extracts. Mater Today: Proc. 2020;31:A48–53.
- 136. Lukman AI, Gong B, Marjo CE, Roessner U, Harris AT. Facile synthesis, stabilization, and anti-bacterial performance of discrete Ag nanoparticles using Medicago sativa seed exudates. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2011;353(2):433–44.
- 137. Dhayalan M, Denison MIJ, Ayyar M, Gandhi NN, Krishnan K, Abdulhadi B. Biogenic synthesis, characterization of gold and silver nanoparticles from coleus forskohlii and their clinical importance. J Photochem Photobiol B Biol. 2018;183:251–7.
- 138. Paiva-Santos AC, Herdade AM, Guerra C, Peixoto D, Pereira-Silva M, Zeinali M, et al. Plantmediated green synthesis of metal-based nanoparticles for dermopharmaceutical and cosmetic applications. Int J Pharm. 2021;597:120311.
- 139. El Shafey AM. Green synthesis of metal and metal oxide nanoparticles from plant leaf extracts and their applications: a review. Green Process Synth. 2020;9(1):304–39.
- 140. Honary S, Gharaei-Fathabad E, Barabadi H, Naghibi F. Fungus-mediated synthesis of gold nanoparticles: a novel biological approach to nanoparticle synthesis. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2013;13(2):1427–30.
- 141. Saravanan A, Kumar PS, Karishma S, Vo D-VN, Jeevanantham S, Yaashikaa P, et al. A review on biosynthesis of metal nanoparticles and its environmental applications. Chemosphere. 2021;264:128580.
- 142. Khan AU, Malik N, Khan M, Cho MH, Khan MM. Fungi-assisted silver nanoparticle synthesis and their applications. Bioprocess Biosyst Eng. 2018;41(1):1–20.
- 143. Yadav A, Kon K, Kratosova G, Duran N, Ingle AP, Rai M. Fungi as an efficient mycosystem for the synthesis of metal nanoparticles: progress and key aspects of research. Biotechnol Lett. 2015;37(11):2099–120.
- 144. Akintelu SA, Bo Y, Folorunso AS. A review on synthesis, optimization, mechanism, characterization, and antibacterial application of silver nanoparticles synthesized from plants. J Chem. 2020;2020:3189043.
- 145. Zhao X, Zhou L, Riaz Rajoka MS, Yan L, Jiang C, Shao D, et al. Fungal silver nanoparticles: synthesis, application and challenges. Crit Rev Biotechnol. 2018;38(6):817–35.

- 146. Thakkar KN, Mhatre SS, Parikh RY. Biological synthesis of metallic nanoparticles. Nanomedicine. 2010;6(2):257–62.
- 147. Kato Y, Suzuki M. Synthesis of metal nanoparticles by microorganisms. Crystals. 2020;10(7):589.
- 148. Otari S, Patil R, Nadaf N, Ghosh SJ, Pawar S. Green biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles from an actinobacteria Rhodococcus sp. Mater Lett. 2012;72:92–4.
- 149. Karthik L, Kumar G, Kirthi AV, Rahuman A, Rao KB. Streptomyces sp. LK3 mediated synthesis of silver nanoparticles and its biomedical application. Bioprocess Biosyst Eng. 2014;37(2):261–7.
- 150. Mohanta YK, Hashem A, Abd-Allah EF, Jena SK, Mohanta TK. Bacterial synthesized metal and metal salt nanoparticles in biomedical applications: an up and coming approach. Appl Organomet Chem. 2020;34(9):e5810.
- Beveridge T, Murray R. Sites of metal deposition in the cell wall of Bacillus subtilis. J Bacteriol. 1980;141(2):876–87.
- 152. Srivastava SK, Constanti M. Room temperature biogenic synthesis of multiple nanoparticles (Ag, Pd, Fe, Rh, Ni, Ru, Pt, Co, and Li) by Pseudomonas aeruginosa SM1. J Nanopart Res. 2012;14(4):1–10.
- 153. Klaus-Joerger T, Joerger R, Olsson E, Granqvist C-G. Bacteria as workers in the living factory: metal-accumulating bacteria and their potential for materials science. Trends Biotechnol. 2001;19(1):15–20.
- 154. Vosoughian N, Mohammadi A, Hamayeli H. Bacteria as an efficient bacteriosystem for the synthesis of nanoparticles: a bibliometric analysis. Nano. 2021;16:2130014.
- 155. Gahlawat G, Choudhury AR. A review on the biosynthesis of metal and metal salt nanoparticles by microbes. RSC Adv. 2019;9(23):12944–67.
- 156. Naganthran A, Verasoundarapandian G, Khalid FE, Masarudin MJ, Zulkharnain A, Nawawi NM, et al. Synthesis, characterization and biomedical application of silver nanoparticles. Materials. 2022;15(2):427.
- 157. Bharde A, Wani A, Shouche Y, Joy PA, Prasad BL, Sastry M. Bacterial aerobic synthesis of nanocrystalline magnetite. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127(26):9326–7.
- 158. Watson J, Ellwood D, Soper A, Charnock J. Nanosized strongly-magnetic bacteriallyproduced iron sulfide materials. J Magn Magn Mater. 1999;203(1–3):69–72.
- 159. Pantidos N, Horsfall LE. Biological synthesis of metallic nanoparticles by bacteria, fungi and plants. J Nanomed Nanotechnol. 2014;5(5):1.
- Khanna P, Kaur A, Goyal D. Algae-based metallic nanoparticles: synthesis, characterization and applications. J Microbiol Methods. 2019;163:105656.
- 161. Sharma V, Kaushik S, Pandit P, Dhull D, Yadav JP, Kaushik S. Green synthesis of silver nanoparticles from medicinal plants and evaluation of their antiviral potential against chikungunya virus. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 2019;103(2):881–91.
- Shankar SS, Ahmad A, Sastry M. Geranium leaf assisted biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles. Biotechnol Prog. 2003;19(6):1627–31.
- 163. Gardea-Torresdey JL, Gomez E, Peralta-Videa JR, Parsons JG, Troiani H, Jose-Yacaman M. Alfalfa sprouts: a natural source for the synthesis of silver nanoparticles. Langmuir. 2003;19(4):1357–61.
- 164. Aljabali AAA, Akkam Y, Al Zoubi MS, Al-Batayneh KM, Al-Trad B, Abo Alrob O, et al. Synthesis of gold nanoparticles using leaf extract of Ziziphus zizyphus and their antimicrobial activity. Nano. 2018;8(3):174.
- 165. Shankar SS, Rai A, Ankamwar B, Singh A, Ahmad A, Sastry M. Biological synthesis of triangular gold nanoprisms. Nat Mater. 2004;3(7):482–8.
- Chandran SP, Chaudhary M, Pasricha R, Ahmad A, Sastry M. Synthesis of gold nanotriangles and silver nanoparticles using Aloe vera plant extract. Biotechnol Prog. 2006;22(2):577–83.
- 167. Armendariz V, Herrera I, Jose-yacaman M, Troiani H, Santiago P, Gardea-Torresdey JL. Size controlled gold nanoparticle formation by Avena sativa biomass: use of plants in nanobiotechnology. J Nanopart Res. 2004;6(4):377–82.

- 168. Singh H, Du J, Singh P, Yi TH. Ecofriendly synthesis of silver and gold nanoparticles by Euphrasia officinalis leaf extract and its biomedical applications. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2018;46(6):1163–70.
- 169. Vijayan R, Joseph S, Mathew B. Indigofera tinctoria leaf extract mediated green synthesis of silver and gold nanoparticles and assessment of their anticancer, antimicrobial, antioxidant and catalytic properties. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2018;46(4):861–71.
- 170. Huang J, Li Q, Sun D, Lu Y, Su Y, Yang X, et al. Biosynthesis of silver and gold nanoparticles by novel sundried Cinnamomum camphora leaf. Nanotechnology. 2007;18(10):105104.
- 171. Shankar SS, Rai A, Ahmad A, Sastry M. Rapid synthesis of Au, Ag, and bimetallic Au core-Ag shell nanoparticles using Neem (Azadirachta indica) leaf broth. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2004;275(2):496–502.
- 172. Sunkar S, Nachiyar CV. Biogenesis of antibacterial silver nanoparticles using the endophytic bacterium Bacillus cereus isolated from Garcinia xanthochymus. Asian Pac J Trop Biomed. 2012;2(12):953–9.
- 173. Lengke MF, Fleet ME, Southam G. Biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles by filamentous cyanobacteria from a silver (I) nitrate complex. Langmuir. 2007;23(5):2694–9.
- 174. Parikh RY, Singh S, Prasad B, Patole MS, Sastry M, Shouche YS. Extracellular synthesis of crystalline silver nanoparticles and molecular evidence of silver resistance from Morganella sp.: towards understanding biochemical synthesis mechanism. Chembiochem. 2008;9(9):1415–22.
- 175. Shahverdi AR, Fakhimi A, Shahverdi HR, Minaian S. Synthesis and effect of silver nanoparticles on the antibacterial activity of different antibiotics against Staphylococcus aureus and Escherichia coli. Nanomedicine. 2007;3(2):168–71.
- Klaus T, Joerger R, Olsson E, Granqvist C-G. Silver-based crystalline nanoparticles, microbially fabricated. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 1999;96(24):13611–4.
- 177. Nair B, Pradeep T. Coalescence of nanoclusters and formation of submicron crystallites assisted by Lactobacillus strains. Cryst Growth Des. 2002;2(4):293–8.
- 178. He S, Guo Z, Zhang Y, Zhang S, Wang J, Gu N. Biosynthesis of gold nanoparticles using the bacteria Rhodopseudomonas capsulata. Mater Lett. 2007;61(18):3984–7.
- 179. Du L, Jiang H, Liu X, Wang E. Biosynthesis of gold nanoparticles assisted by Escherichia coli DH5α and its application on direct electrochemistry of hemoglobin. Electrochem Commun. 2007;9(5):1165–70.
- 180. Ahmad A, Senapati S, Khan MI, Kumar R, Ramani R, Srinivas V, et al. Intracellular synthesis of gold nanoparticles by a novel alkalotolerant actinomycete, Rhodococcus species. Nanotechnology. 2003;14(7):824.
- 181. Ahmad A, Senapati S, Khan MI, Kumar R, Sastry M. Extracellular biosynthesis of monodisperse gold nanoparticles by a novel extremophilic actinomycete, Thermomonospora sp. Langmuir. 2003;19(8):3550–3.
- Husseiny M, Abd El-Aziz M, Badr Y, Mahmoud M. Biosynthesis of gold nanoparticles using Pseudomonas aeruginosa. Spectrochim Acta A Mol Biomol Spectrosc. 2007;67(3–4):1003–6.
- 183. Kaur H, Dolma K, Kaur N, Malhotra A, Kumar N, Dixit P, et al. Marine microbe as nanofactories for copper biomineralization. Biotechnol Bioprocess Eng. 2015;20(1):51–7.
- Cunningham DP, Lundie LL Jr. Precipitation of cadmium by Clostridium thermoaceticum. Appl Environ Microbiol. 1993;59(1):7–14.
- 185. Sweeney RY, Mao C, Gao X, Burt JL, Belcher AM, Georgiou G, et al. Bacterial biosynthesis of cadmium sulfide nanocrystals. Chem Biol. 2004;11(11):1553–9.
- 186. Marshall MJ, Beliaev AS, Dohnalkova AC, Kennedy DW, Shi L, Wang Z, et al. c-Type cytochrome-dependent formation of U (IV) nanoparticles by Shewanella oneidensis. PLoS Biol. 2006;4(8):e268.
- 187. Kitching M, Choudhary P, Inguva S, Guo Y, Ramani M, Das SK, et al. Fungal surface protein mediated one-pot synthesis of stable and hemocompatible gold nanoparticles. Enzym Microb Technol. 2016;95:76–84.

- 188. Ganachari SV, Bhat R, Deshpande R, Venkataraman A. Extracellular biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles using fungi Penicillium diversum and their antimicrobial activity studies. BioNanoScience. 2012;2(4):316–21.
- Honary S, Barabadi H, Ebrahimi P, Naghibi F, Alizadeh A. Development and optimization of biometal nanoparticles by using mathematical methodology: a microbial approach. J Nano Res. 2015;30:106–15. Trans Tech Publ.
- 190. Gaikwad S, Ingle A, Gade A, Rai M, Falanga A, Incoronato N, et al. Antiviral activity of mycosynthesized silver nanoparticles against herpes simplex virus and human parainfluenza virus type 3. Int J Nanomedicine. 2013;8:4303.
- 191. Bhainsa KC, D'souza S. Extracellular biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles using the fungus Aspergillus fumigatus. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2006;47(2):160–4.
- 192. Mukherjee P, Roy M, Mandal B, Dey G, Mukherjee P, Ghatak J, et al. Green synthesis of highly stabilized nanocrystalline silver particles by a non-pathogenic and agriculturally important fungus T. asperellum. Nanotechnology. 2008;19(7):075103.
- 193. Mukherjee P, Ahmad A, Mandal D, Senapati S, Sainkar SR, Khan MI, et al. Fungus-mediated synthesis of silver nanoparticles and their immobilization in the mycelial matrix: a novel biological approach to nanoparticle synthesis. Nano Lett. 2001;1(10):515–9.
- 194. Vigneshwaran N, Kathe AA, Varadarajan P, Nachane RP, Balasubramanya R. Biomimetics of silver nanoparticles by white rot fungus, Phanerochaete chrysosporium. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2006;53(1):55–9.
- 195. Chen J, Lin Z, Ma X. Evidence of the production of silver nanoparticles via pretreatment of Phoma sp. 3.2883 with silver nitrate. Lett Appl Microbiol. 2003;37(2):105–8.
- 196. Ahmad A, Mukherjee P, Senapati S, Mandal D, Khan MI, Kumar R, et al. Extracellular biosynthesis of silver nanoparticles using the fungus Fusarium oxysporum. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2003;28(4):313–8.
- 197. Bharde A, Rautaray D, Bansal V, Ahmad A, Sarkar I, Yusuf SM, et al. Extracellular biosynthesis of magnetite using fungi. Small. 2006;2(1):135–41.
- 198. Ali DM, Sasikala M, Gunasekaran M, Thajuddin N. Biosynthesis and characterization of silver nanoparticles using marine cyanobacterium, Oscillatoria willei NTDM01. Dig J Nanomater Biostruct. 2011;6(2):385–90.
- 199. Jena J, Pradhan N, Dash BP, Sukla LB, Panda PK. Biosynthesis and characterization of silver nanoparticles using microalga Chlorococcum humicola and its antibacterial activity. Int J Nanomater Biostruct. 2013;3(1):1–8.
- 200. Parial D, Patra HK, Roychoudhury P, Dasgupta AK, Pal R. Gold nanorod production by cyanobacteria—a green chemistry approach. J Appl Phycol. 2012;24(1):55–60.
- 201. Kalabegishvili TL, Kirkesali EI, Rcheulishvili AN, Ginturi EN, Murusidze IG, Pataraya DT, et al. Synthesis of gold nanoparticles by some strains of Arthrobacter genera. J Mater Sci Eng A: Struct Mater: Prop Microstruct Process. 2012;2(2):164–73.
- 202. Singaravelu G, Arockiamary J, Kumar VG, Govindaraju K. A novel extracellular synthesis of monodisperse gold nanoparticles using marine alga, Sargassum wightii Greville. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2007;57(1):97–101.
- Boroumand Moghaddam A, Namvar F, Moniri M, Azizi S, Mohamad R. Nanoparticles biosynthesized by fungi and yeast: a review of their preparation, properties, and medical applications. Molecules. 2015;20(9):16540–65.
- 204. Soni V, Raizada P, Singh P, Cuong HN, Rangabhashiyam S, Saini A, et al. Sustainable and green trends in using plant extracts for the synthesis of biogenic metal nanoparticles toward environmental and pharmaceutical advances: a review. Environ Res. 2021;202:111622.
- 205. Häfeli UO, Riffle JS, Harris-Shekhawat L, Carmichael-Baranauskas A, Mark F, Dailey JP, et al. Cell uptake and in vitro toxicity of magnetic nanoparticles suitable for drug delivery. Mol Pharm. 2009;6(5):1417–28.
- 206. Fadeel B, Garcia-Bennett AE. Better safe than sorry: understanding the toxicological properties of inorganic nanoparticles manufactured for biomedical applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2010;62(3):362–74.

- 207. Cho K, Wang X, Nie S, Shin DM. Therapeutic nanoparticles for drug delivery in cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14(5):1310–6.
- Giljohann DA, Seferos DS, Daniel WL, Massich MD, Patel PC, Mirkin CA. Gold nanoparticles for biology and medicine. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2010;49(19):3280–94.
- Schröfel A, Kratošová G, Šafařík I, Šafaříková M, Raška I, Shor LM. Applications of biosynthesized metallic nanoparticles-a review. Acta Biomater. 2014;10(10):4023–42.
- 210. Patra CR, Bhattacharya R, Mukhopadhyay D, Mukherjee P. Fabrication of gold nanoparticles for targeted therapy in pancreatic cancer. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2010;62(3):346–61.
- 211. Rai M, Ingle AP, Gupta I, Brandelli A. Bioactivity of noble metal nanoparticles decorated with biopolymers and their application in drug delivery. Int J Pharm. 2015;496(2):159–72.
- 212. Chen X, Han W, Zhao X, Tang W, Wang F. Epirubicin-loaded marine carrageenan oligosaccharide capped gold nanoparticle system for pH-triggered anticancer drug release. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):1–10.
- 213. Wang S-H, Lee C-W, Chiou A, Wei P-K. Size-dependent endocytosis of gold nanoparticles studied by three-dimensional mapping of plasmonic scattering images. J Nanobiotechnol. 2010;8(1):1–13.
- 214. Yallappa S, Manjanna J, Dhananjaya B, Vishwanatha U, Ravishankar B, Gururaj H. Phytosynthesis of gold nanoparticles using Mappia foetida leaves extract and their conjugation with folic acid for delivery of doxorubicin to cancer cells. J Mater Sci Mater Med. 2015;26(9):1–12.
- 215. Venkatpurwar V, Shiras A, Pokharkar V. Porphyran capped gold nanoparticles as a novel carrier for delivery of anticancer drug: in vitro cytotoxicity study. Int J Pharm. 2011;409(1–2):314–20.
- 216. Mukherjee S, Sau S, Madhuri D, Bollu VS, Madhusudana K, Sreedhar B, et al. Green synthesis and characterization of monodispersed gold nanoparticles: toxicity study, delivery of doxorubicin and its bio-distribution in mouse model. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2016;12(1):165–81.
- 217. Kumar SA, Peter Y-A, Nadeau JL. Facile biosynthesis, separation and conjugation of gold nanoparticles to doxorubicin. Nanotechnology. 2008;19(49):495101.
- 218. Seo JM, Kim EB, Hyun MS, Kim BB, Park TJ. Self-assembly of biogenic gold nanoparticles and their use to enhance drug delivery into cells. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2015;135:27–34.
- Borker S, Pokharkar V. Engineering of pectin-capped gold nanoparticles for delivery of doxorubicin to hepatocarcinoma cells: an insight into mechanism of cellular uptake. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2018;46(sup2):826–35.
- 220. Ganeshkumar M, Sathishkumar M, Ponrasu T, Dinesh MG, Suguna L. Spontaneous ultra fast synthesis of gold nanoparticles using Punica granatum for cancer targeted drug delivery. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2013;106:208–16.
- 221. Roy A, Bulut O, Some S, Mandal AK, Yilmaz MD. Green synthesis of silver nanoparticles: biomolecule-nanoparticle organizations targeting antimicrobial activity. RSC Adv. 2019;9(5):2673–702.

Nanobody-Based Delivery Systems for Diagnosis and Therapeutic Applications



Ranjit De, Manoj Kumar Mahata, Yo Han Song, and Kyong-Tai Kim

1 Introduction to Nanobodies

Nanobodies, also known as nanocarriers, nanoparticles, nanomaterials, etc., are being increasingly used for disease diagnosis, drug delivery, nanomedicine design, and bioimaging. Nanotechnology has brought a revolution into the field of drug delivery and thereby reshaped the approaches used by the pharmaceutical industries. Tremendous efforts are vested to improve the fate and function of nanobodies being employed for better health services. In modern medical science, nanotechnology is all over the areas of drug delivery, in vitro diagnostics, in vivo imaging, therapy techniques, biomaterials, tissue engineering, etc. [1]. Recent pharmaceutical techniques are increasingly inclining toward the utilization of multifunctional properties of nanomaterials and employ them as multipurpose smart nanobodies for diagnosis and therapeutic applications. Various engineering strategies are being continuously opted to improve their efficiency to achieve targeted delivery with precision [2]. These nanobodies can significantly contribute to overcome the barriers faced by the solo therapeutics and permeate through biological barriers like the

Y. H. Song Department of Chemistry, Gwangju Institute of Science in Technology, Gwangju, South Korea

R. De $(\boxtimes) \cdot$ K.-T. Kim (\boxtimes)

Laboratory of Molecular Neurophysiology, Department of Life Sciences, Pohang University of Science and Technology, Pohang, South Korea

Division of Integrative Biosciences and Biotechnology, Pohang University of Science and Technology, Pohang, South Korea

e-mail: deranjit@postech.ac.kr; ktk@postech.ac.kr

M. K. Mahata

Drittes Physikalisches Institut, Georg-August-Universität Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

blood-brain barrier (BBB), skin, small intestine, mucosa, etc. Nanobodies for drug delivery are increasingly contributing to overcome the challenges posed by patient heterogeneity. These nanobodies can protect drugs from premature degradation, improve their half-life inside the circulatory system, reduce immunogenicity, and enhance sustained delivery. Thus, both the toxic side effects and the administration frequency of drugs have got substantially reduced. Since its inception, this field of study is focusing on developing delivery platforms which can address numerous such problems to minimize any adverse impact but maximize therapeutic activity. After the first description of liposomes in the 1960s, a variety of nanobody-based drug delivery systems have been developed, and several of them are approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). A summary of the progress of such nanobody-based drug delivery systems highlighting their important milestones is presented in Fig. 1 [3].

1.1 Basic Properties

Traditionally employed drug delivery systems often suffer from various drawbacks. They are sensitive to toxicity, demonstrate relatively poor targeted delivery, and result in reduced therapeutic efficiency. Moreover, due to their large size, it is often challenging for such materials to permeate through biological barriers, their uptake through endocytosis is inefficient, and the drug loading efficiency is poor. At this juncture, the necessity of nanobody-based drug delivery systems is huge. These nanobodies, having at least one of their dimensions below 200 nm, which is



Fig. 1 A timeline to show the progress on the development and use of nanobody-based drug delivery systems highlighting some significant milestones achieved. (Adapted with permission from [3])

desirable for drug delivery carrier design, are often found to demonstrate improved cellular uptake and achieve sustained and targeted drug delivery. The properties of nanobodies are different than that of their bulk materials. These nanobodies can have a substantially high surface-area-to-volume ratio which thereby can exhibit high drug loading capacity. They can also be modified to load multiple drugs and be multi-stimuli responsive for drug release. Incorporation of a suitable fluorescent entity into these nanobodies is also possible and hence can simultaneously be used for disease diagnosis and drug delivery monitoring purposes through bioimaging. They can also be used for 3D live cell bioimaging purposes [4, 5]. These advantages have significantly contributed to explore the pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics of various therapeutics. In the field of biomedicine, these nanobodies contribute to improve water solubility/dispersibility, biocompatibility, bioavailability, biodegradability, antioxidant and antimicrobial activity, bioimaging, etc. In modern medical science, these nanobodies are also being used on medical devices, such as lenses, stents, etc., for localized drug delivery [6–9]. Being of nanoscale dimension, these nanobodies can easily pass through the tiny capillaries in physiological bodies. Thus, these nanobodies are often called "smart nanocarriers" and are advantageous over the conventional drug delivery systems [10].

1.2 Different Types of Nanobodies Used in Drug Delivery

The nanobodies used for drug delivery can be divided into three main categories, namely, (i) organic, (ii) inorganic, and (iii) hybrid nanobodies (Fig. 2a). Representative examples for each type of these nanobodies are presented in Fig. 2b [11]. Based on the materials used for their formation and application fields, these nanobodies can have multiple subcategories.



Fig. 2 (a) The three types of nanobodies popularly used for drug delivery, organic, inorganic, and hybrid nanobodies. (b) Schematic presentation of different types of nanobodies. (i) Organic, (ii) inorganic, and (iii) hybrid. (Adapted with permission from [11])

1.2.1 Organic Nanobodies

Organic nanobodies for drug delivery are mainly composed of dendrimers, polymers, and lipid-based (liposomes) materials. These nanobodies are being explored and developed for decades. The first nanobody-based drug approved by FDA in 1995 was liposome-based which had the outer layer made of lipid and the core as a hydrophilic milieu. Thus they can encapsulate both the hydrophilic drugs at the core and hydrophobic drugs at the outer layer [12]. These nanobodies have gone through several breakthroughs and improved their circulation half-life by modifying their size, charge, and composition. This has resulted in improvement in their stability and contributed to overcome the challenge of rapid clearance that often occurred after injection. It has been found that by modifying the surface of liposome shells using hydrophilic polymers, such as polyethylene glycol (PEG), the circulation lifetime can significantly be increased. This can reduce the adsorption of blood protein during circulation (opsonization) and thereby their clearance from the body. However, it is mentioned that a longer half-life may not be required for all the cases, especially when the drugs are to be released quickly after their intake by the body. Hence, various liposome-based nanobodies have been developed with controllable half-life. Due to the availability of PEG having different molecular weights (i.e., variable chain length), the circulation time, solubility in aqueous and/or organic media, improved biocompatibility, etc. can easily be achieved via the appropriate surface modification of liposomes. Improved elasticity, skin penetration, delivery of insoluble drugs, sensitivity to stimuli, and targeted delivery have contributed to the widespread applications of liposome-based nanobodies in clinical practices.

Polymer-based nanobodies also come under this category. Unprecedented progress has been made in developing various types of polymeric nanobodies for drug delivery. It is relatively easy to synthesize polymers of variable properties, such as different chain lengths, biocompatibility, biodegradability, conformational flexibility, ability to host ionic charges, and numerous functional groups. Hence, these materials are highly promising to introduce a variety of properties into the polymeric nanobodies [13-17]. Various types of organic nanobodies can be prepared for their use as drug delivery nanocarriers, such as nanomicelle, dendrimer, nanosphere, nanocapsule, nanogel, nanocomposite, polymersome, etc., and can be stimuli-responsive for drug loading and release (Fig. 3) [18]. The possibility of the use of the physical, chemical, and biological stimuli, both independently and together, has presented these nanobodies as promising candidates for various clinical trials. Moreover, the use of biodegradable polymers for fabricating nanobodies has shown the way to overcome the concern of chronic toxicity and high immunological response. Such nanobodies are already in use for designing surgical materials, bone replacement, vaccine delivery, plasma expander, etc. [18]. However, it is to note that some popularly considered biodegradable polymers have also been recently found to demonstrate some toxicity. This is because the properties of a polymer can get altered when they are in the form of nanobodies [19]. It is also to note that variation in sizes of nanobodies can also alter cytotoxicity, as demonstrated by Xiong et al. using poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) nanobodies of



Fig. 3 (a) Different types of polymeric nanobodies based on their structural varieties and (b) various types of stimuli which can regulate drug release from these nanobodies. (Adapted with permission from [18])

different sizes [20]. Polymer-based nanomicelles can be prepared of different sizes ranging from 20 to 200 nm and have low critical micelle concentration (cmc) values which are beneficial in their biomedical applications as they would be comparatively more stable. The *cmc* values of micelles prepared using poly(poly-(ethylene glycol) methyl ether monomethacrylate were very low (1.4 to 2.6 mg L^{-1}), and the average diameter was in the range of 140 to 250 nm. These nanobodies exhibited 96% drug release when tested for a hydrophobic drug nifedipine at pH 7.4 within 24 h of administration [21]. Polymeric nanovesicles, also known as polymersomes, of size 80 to 150 nm have also shown good uptake by the biological cells [22]. These types of nanobodies can co-load both the hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs using their aqueous interior and the exterior membrane, respectively [23]. Recently, nanogels that are the swellable nanostructures of polymeric materials are being popularly used due to their enhanced drug loading capacity and improved stability [24–26]. Organic nanobodies can also be of different structures, such as nanosphere, hollow, core-shell, multilayered, surface-functionalized, etc. They can be responsive to pH, magnetic field, temperature, light, biomolecules, etc. They can also be multi-stimuli responsive and at the same time capable of delivering multiple loads. For example, multi-stimuli-responsive polymeric nanogel has been investigated for the co-delivery of paclitaxel, Nile red, and doxorubicin [27]. Nanocapsules are another type of organic nanobody which hosts a cavity in which drugs can be loaded. The outer membrane of such nanobodies plays a role of protecting the loaded drug and thereby contributes to diminish premature degradation or delivery [28]. Another widely used organic nanobody is made of star-like oligomeric or polymeric dendrimers. These nanobodies can be of size 5 to 10 nm and hence highly preferable for intravenous as well as pulmonary systems. The size of these nanobodies can be altered depending on the number of generations, and the size can increase as the number of generations increases [29]. Their architectures can also be varied by altering molecular chirality, branching, and molecular composition of the dendrimer at G0 generation.

These organic nanobodies can also be prepared to be fluorescent and multifunctional materials that can respond to stimuli to deliver drugs at the targeted sites at the same time. Jana et al. have designed perylene-3-ylmethanol fluorescent nanobodies which have demonstrated four roles, (i) served as a nanocarrier for drug loading and delivery, (ii) responded to photons for drug release, (iii) functioned as a chromophore for imaging of biological cells, and (iv) real-time monitoring for drug release [30]. Thus, organic nanobodies are highly potential for drug delivery as they can be designed as multifunctional carrier systems. Despite various advantages of these organic nanobodies, their susceptibility to destabilization or disassembly influenced by an environmental milieu or harsh condition parameters often triggers them to cause premature delivery, which is a great challenge that needs to be addressed.

1.2.2 Inorganic Nanobodies

Inorganic nanobodies mainly include carbon-based nanomaterials (e.g., carbon nanotubes, quantum dots), metal and metal oxide-based nanobodies (e.g., gold, silver, copper, iron oxides), lanthanide-doped upconversion nanoparticles, silica nanoparticles, etc. [31]. Different types of inorganic nanobodies often used for drug delivery are presented in Fig. 4a [32]. These nanobodies are advantageous due to their high surface-area-to-volume ratio. They are comparatively more stable, and



Fig. 4 (a) Different types of inorganic nanobodies often used for drug delivery. (Adapted with permission from [32]). (b) Use of inorganic nanoparticles in various bioapplications. (Adapted with permission from [36])

modification of their surfaces is relatively easier. However, they often exhibit poor biocompatibility and biodegradability resulting in non-negligible toxicity concerns and limited use in clinical practices [33]. Among various inorganic nanocarriers, gold nanobodies are most investigated for drug delivery [32]. Inorganic nanobodies have been prepared as nanospheres, nanorods, nanoshells, nanocages, etc. [34]. These nanobodies can also serve as nano-templates as their surfaces can be modified by various molecules suitable for loading, protection, and delivery of drugs. It has been found that such inorganic nanocores can also serve as nanoprobes so that bioimaging can be carried out [5, 35]. The surface modifications contribute to improve the biocompatibility and pharmacological properties of inorganic nanobodies and thereby have got various bioapplications (Fig. 4b) [36]. At present, various inorganic nanobody-based nanomedicines are being evaluated for their suitability through clinical trials [37]. Thus, the inorganic nanobodies can be used for therapy, theranostic, and imaging purposes.

Though these inorganic nanobodies have various advantages, their biological compatibility issues are prominent. Injected nanobodies are often engulfed by the reticuloendothelial systems within a few minutes to hours of administration which hinders their targeted delivery and can lead to nonspecific delivery of payloads resulting in damages to healthy cells or tissues. Of course, to maximize biocompatibility their surfaces are modified by biocompatible polymers, such as polyethylene glycol, etc.; nevertheless, their cytotoxicity, immunogenicity, and poor cellular uptake are still the challenges. Hence, more alternative ways are to be explored, such as the use of proteins, peptides, etc. for the modification of inorganic nanobodies [38]. The challenges of permeating through the biological barriers are also to be taken care of. Even though the permeation through biological barriers by inorganic nanobodies is often more efficient in comparison to other nanomaterials, modifying them to target antibodies is found to be advantageous as observed through various in vivo studies. Thus, the efficient permeation favors effective biodistribution of these nanobodies to the targeted pathological tissues and limits nonspecific delivery of drugs. These inorganic nanobodies are also designed to achieve better renal clearance. Nevertheless, renal clearance is one of the major challenges faced during their clinical translation because most of these inorganic nanobodies are made of heavy metals which are toxic to physiological bodies [39]. It is to note that there are not yet sufficient studies evaluating the toxicity of inorganic nanobodies, especially in vivo; hence there are various facts that remained unknown in this field. At present more than ten different compositions of inorganic nanobodies are being used in clinical practices. They are being used to improve pathological targeting, drug loading, and escaping the immune system. In addition, they are also being used as contrast agents for magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), X-ray, and computed tomography (CT) scan. These nanobodies are also in use for generating localized heat or reactive oxygen species (ROS) as they can be stimulated by external inducements, such as magnetic fields, near-infrared (NIR) radiation, radioactive exposure, etc. However, incautious use of these inorganic nanobodies always has the risk of adverse effects, such as diarrhea, skin rash, electrolyte disbalance, chest pain, decreased oxygen saturation, dyspnea, hypotension, and many more. Thus, more

studies are to be carried out to design novel inorganic nanobodies for future nanomedicine so that they can become suitable to transfer from bench to bed.

1.2.3 Hybrid Nanobodies

As mentioned earlier that both the organic and inorganic nanobodies have their benefits as well as drawbacks, hence it is always desired to design nanobodies that can incorporate benefits from both of these nanobodies while their drawbacks are minimized. To achieve this target, the most common strategy is to form nanobodies which are a hybrid of these two [40]. Thus, these hybrid nanobodies used for drug delivery are mainly composed of complexes formed using both organic and inorganic materials. Some of the examples could be organic-inorganic, lipid-polymer, cell membrane-coated nanobodies, etc. (Fig. 5) [41–43]. They can be in the form of nanospheres, nanocomposites, nanocapsules, nano-hydrogels, core-shell-type nanobodies, etc.

One of the very common practices is to combine the organic and inorganic nanobodies to prepare the organic-inorganic-type nanobodies for drug delivery. These nanobodies have gained the great interest for controlled delivery. For example, the surface of iron oxide nanobodies modified by chitosan-grafted polylactic acid is an example of such organic-inorganic nanobodies which have demonstrated good stability and high anticancer drug loading efficiency of doxorubicin at about 500 μ g/ mg of the carrier [44]. For targeted drug delivery, Liang et al. designed organicinorganic nanobodies through self-assembly having multi-functionalized surfaces [45]. Here, they have designed KALA/heparin-biotin/heparin/chitosan/calcium



Fig. 5 Different types of hybrid nanobodies used for drug delivery. (a) Organic-inorganic [41], (b) lipid-polymer [42], and (c) cell membrane coated [43]. (Adapted with permission from [41–43])

carbonate (KALA is a cell-penetrating peptide) pH-responsive hybrid nanobodies which have been used to deliver anticancer drugs and showed active targeting phenomenon with penetrating capability. Kawamura et al. have designed bisphenol A-responsive organic-inorganic hybrid nanobodies that had cyclodextrin as ligands attached to a polymer that was on the silica nanobodies [46]. Similarly, liposome-silica hybrid nanobodies have been designed and used for treating breast and prostate cancers, where the silica nanobody served as the core and the lipid bilayer as a shell [47].

Similarly, lipid-polymer hybrid nanobodies have also shown promising results in delivering drugs to treat pancreatic, breast, as well as the prostate cancers. In most of these cases, polymer has served to form the core nanostructure, while the lipid formed the shell of such nanobodies. Dehaini et al. have developed ultrasmall lipid-polymer hybrid nanobodies having polymeric core coated with a layer of lipids, of size sub-25 nm to achieve the target delivery of chemotherapeutic docetaxel to treat mouse tumors [48]. Lipid-polymer-based hybrid nanobodies have also been found to use for the delivery of both the hydrophilic and lipophilic drugs for cancer therapy. Tahir et al. have designed such hybrid nanobodies using lecithin, poly(D,L-lactide-*co*-glycolide), and

1,2-distearoyl-Sn-glycero-3-phosphoethanolamine-*N*-[methoxy(polyethylene glycol)]-2000 which delivered both the hydrophilic and lipophilic drugs [49]. Similarly, Gao et al. prepared iRGD (arginyl-glycyl-aspartic) peptide-modified lipid-polymer nanobodies to deliver isoliquiritigenin to improve anti-breast cancer effect and tumor-targeting capability [50]. Thus, these types of nanobodies often demonstrate high biocompatibility and biodegradability and can be prepared to load and deliver both the hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs to provide better therapeutic effects. They can also avoid fast clearance from the body and get well internalized by cells [51].

Recently, cell membrane-coated hybrid nanobodies are getting increasing attention as this technique imparts biological properties directly onto the nanobodies [52, 53]. Naturally derived cell membrane can facilitate immune escape, long circulation time, drug delivery potency, and biocompatibility. The membranes used for nanobody coating can be derived from cancer cells, immune cells, red blood cells, macrophages, etc. [54]. Fang et al. have reported polymer nanoparticles coated with a layer of membrane derived from cancer cells for anticancer vaccination and therapeutic delivery [55]. Similarly, nanoparticles coated with the cell membrane and functionalized with neurotoxin-derived peptide have been used for the targeted delivery of drugs to the brain [56]. Stem cell membrane-coated nanogels have also been used for tumor-targeted delivery of drugs [57]. Though nanobodies coated with cell membranes are rising as next-generation therapeutics, it is found that achieving perfect coating of nanobodies is often challenging and hence requires further attention to improve the coating process. It is to note that nanobodies perfectly coated with membrane can enter the cells individually whereas the partially coated nanobodies get aggregated before their internalization by cells [58]. By controlling this phenomenon, the mechanism and efficacy of nanobody internalization by cells could also be controlled.

1.3 Nanobodies Achieving Various Targets in Drug Delivery

Targeted delivery of therapeutics at a desired site is an important characteristic of nanobodies which thereby reduces undesired damage to the normal cells or tissues. These nanobodies contribute to overcome the limitations of traditional drug carriers. There are several studies where the emphasis is given to design nanobodies to achieve targeted delivery.

Progress in targeted delivery is achieved by designing suitable nanobodies that can cross through various biological barriers, such as blood-brain barrier, skin, mucus membrane, etc. Suitable modification of nanobodies can facilitate targeted delivery. These nanobodies can improve the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of drugs and result in effective intravenous administration which thereby can maximize drug stability while minimizing its degradation. To achieve targeted delivery by supplying drugs at the diseased sites, these nanobodies are to be biocompatible, permeable through biological barriers, able to protect drugs from premature release and degradation, an optimized lifetime in the circulatory system, etc. Here, the shape and size of nanobodies along with their surface properties play crucial roles both in cellular uptake and targeted delivery. They can also enhance the solubility of otherwise poorly soluble drugs and thereby decrease their dosage which brings safety to untargeted healthy cells or tissues from undesired toxicity.

There are mainly two mechanisms for targeted delivery. One is known as active targeting and the other is passive targeting. Both of these mechanisms are employed to achieve targeted delivery. The active delivery pathway often results in a significant increase in drug delivery to the target cells in comparison to the passive delivery pathway or the delivery of solo drugs (without carrier). An example of an active targeting strategy could be the use of ligand on the surface of nanobodies, which is specific to an acceptor located at the target site. This is often practiced for drug delivery to the cancer cells or endothelial cells of tumors which overexpress specific receptors. Thus, a drug-loaded nanobody having ligands specific to these receptors will specifically interact with them and cause specific binding resulting in the arrival of drugs at the targeted cancer/tumor site. For example, hyaluronic acid (HA) is a suitable targeting moiety for the nanobodies made of poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) as it can bind to CD44 receptors which are overexpressed in some tumor types. Cerqueira et al. designed PLGA nanobodies whose surfaces were modified with HA to achieve targeted delivery of paclitaxel to treat triple-negative breast cancer [59]. On the other hand, it has been observed that the chitosan nanoparticles can achieve targeted delivery to the tumors on specific organs through the enhanced permeability and retention (EPR); this process is known as the passive delivery pathway [60]. In some cases, to achieve even higher targeted delivery, both active and passive pathways can be adopted simultaneously. For example, 5-fluorouracilloaded chitosan nanobodies incorporated with HA were used to target colon tumors by exploiting the elevated level of HA receptors expressed by the tumor cells as well as the EPR effect of the nanobodies [61]. There are a growing number of works employing these techniques to achieve targeted delivery of drugs with adequate success.

2 Necessity of Nanobodies in Drug Delivery

Traditional drug carriers have various drawbacks in comparison to the nanobodies used in modern health science. For example, traditional drug delivery carriers often show very poor loading capacity; as a result, the drug dosage must be high and frequent to heal a disease. This increases the possibility of side effects on the healthy cells and tissues. Additionally, due to their bulkiness, they often cannot pass through the tiny pores or passages in a physiological body to reach the targeted site. This also makes them available for a longer period in the circulatory system where they are susceptible to degradation by various enzymatic actions. Reaching the sufficient local concentration of a drug at the targeted site is highly challenging in traditional drug delivery methods. Thus, though the conventional delivery methods have been successful to some extent, the main disadvantages are their requirement of high dosage, inadequate bioavailability, harmful side effects, a rise in drug resistance, lack of targeted delivery, low therapeutic effects, etc. [62]. To overcome these drawbacks, various nanobodies for drug delivery are being developed.

2.1 Selected Challenges of Drug Delivery

Rapid developments in nanotechnology have a huge contribution to designing different types of nanobodies, and their applications in drug delivery science have resulted in unprecedented progress. With the help of nanotechnology, one can engineer various functional materials at the molecular level. A well-known advantage of this is the progress achieved in developing various nanomedicines. In drug delivery science, nanobodies are engineered in various forms, such as nanoparticles, nanomicelles, liposomes, nanoemulsions, polymer-therapeutic conjugates, nanocrystals, nanovesicles, nanogels, nanotubes, etc. Though these nanobodies have extraordinary contributions to nanomedicine, one of the most needed steps is to carry out proper physicochemical characterization before their in vivo applications. However, the diversity and complexity of different nanobodies often pose hurdles to prepare a general guideline, so the characterization of nanobodies could not be harmonized yet [63]. Moreover, since different nanobodies interact with biological components differently, a validated method to test their safety and toxicity concerns is yet to be established. This is one of the major challenges in evaluating the toxicity of these nanobody-based drug delivery systems. This is also a vital impediment to translating the discoveries from bench to bed. Though one of the most popular uses of nanobodies is their delivery to the cancer cell, the greatest challenge here is to deliver drugs efficiently and safely. In a review by Wilhelm et al., it is pointed out that the full benefit of nanobodies in drug delivery is not yet achieved [64]. Analyzing the data available for the last 10 years in nanobody-based drug delivery to tumor cells, they found that only about 0.7% of the administered nanoparticles have reached the targeted site. The reasons are attributed to low delivery efficacy, competition between organs to receive the nanobodies, extravasation of nanobodies, inter-interactions between nanobodies at a targeted site, etc. In addition to these, large-scale production following the standards of good manufacturing practice (GMP), quality control, need for more toxicological studies, inadequate understanding of the interactions between the nanobodies and the cells/tissue, and low stability of nanobodies after in vivo administration are some of the challenges often faced during the development of suitable nanobody-based drug delivery carrier [65]. Hence, solving these issues can only expedite the translation of the findings from bench to bed.

2.2 Advantages and Disadvantages of Nanobodies in Drug Delivery

Nanobodies can prolong the duration of actions of the loaded drugs which thereby reduces the frequency of dosage. A suitable choice of materials for designing these nanobodies can also protect against premature drug degradation and increases their bioavailability. These nanobodies can minimize the negative side effects of the drugs and contribute to improve patient compliance. They can also stabilize the concentration fluctuation in plasma and thereby improve drug utilization. Along with these advantages, the nanobodies can be toxic and, in some cases even if their constituent materials are not toxic, the side products generated after their degradation can show toxicity. Sometimes surgery may be necessary to remove such materials from the body and the process may become tedious and expensive. The low stability of some of the nanobodies is also a big concern. Additionally, many of the nanobodies are unable to protect sensitive therapeutics, such as therapeutic proteins, from being degraded by harsh condition parameters, such as heat, high or low pH, the enzymatic actions of protease, etc.

2.2.1 Nanobodies in Cancer Therapy

The traditional cancer therapies, such as radiation therapy, chemotherapy, immunotherapy, and targeted therapy, often suffer from a lack of specificity, toxicity, and high drug resistance. Hence, the search for alternative therapies became an immediate necessity, which triggered the investigations of nanobody-based drug delivery systems. The use of nanobody-based therapeutics for cancer therapy has an immense contribution; in fact, the most investigated nanobody-based therapeutics are for cancer therapy (Fig. 6) [66]. This is mainly because the efficacy of a specifically designed nanobody to deliver the therapeutics to the target cancer cells is relatively high. They can deliver the cargo only after they reach the targeted site. As a result, the side effects of damaging the untargeted healthy cells or tissues become



Fig. 6 Application of nanobodies in cancer therapy. (Adapted with permission from [66])

relatively low. These nanobodies can also show enhanced permeability and retention (EPR) effect as they can be designed employing the tumor and its environmental characteristics. With the progress in understanding the mechanisms of multidrug resistance phenomena, nanobodies are getting increasing attention for their employment in cancer therapy. All the three types of nanobodies, namely, organic, inorganic, and hybrid, are in use for cancer therapy. Some of the examples of nanobodies used for this therapy are made of polymers, dendrimers, extracellular vesicles, liposomes, solid-lipid particles, nanoemulsions, carbon-based materials, quantum dots, metal elements, magnetic materials, calcium phosphate, silica, etc. The stability of nanobodies in the blood, their biodistribution, endocytic pathway, and intracellular distribution as well as the bioavailability can be controlled by modifying the shape, size, and surface properties of nanobodies. Palanikumar et al. have designed a hybrid nanobody comprised of an anticancer drug-loaded PLGA core covalently wrapped with a bovine serum albumin shell which could escape interaction with serum proteins and macrophages and thereby facilitated target recognition [67]. Dendrimer nanobodies have also shown potential theranostic properties for the treatment of prostate cancer [68]. Exosome loaded with doxorubicin has been used for the treatment of breast cancer which exhibited enhanced cytotoxicity and minimized cardiotoxicity [69]. Liposomes have also shown successful delivery of various anticancer drugs such as paclitaxel, doxorubicin, and nucleic acid with improved bioavailability of the drugs and efficient anti-tumor effect [70]. However, due to relatively poor loading efficacy, liposome-based nanobodies could not achieve widespread applications. One of the advantages of liposome-based nanobodies is that they can transport both the hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs simultaneously. Spirulina polysaccharide-loaded nanoemulsion showed improved anti-tumor effects of paclitaxel [71]. Carbon-based materials (fullerene modified with poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG)) have shown promising photodynamic effects on tumor cells [72]. It has been seen that graphene quantum dots-aptamer-doxorubicin conjugate can target prostate cancer cells; however, due to the lack of an optimized development process, these carbon-based nanobodies have got limited applications [73]. Recently, quantum dots have also been used to achieve targeted delivery of doxorubicin in the human lung cancer cell [74]. Iron oxide nanobodies loaded with ferumoxytol have been approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to treat nodal metastases in both testicular and prostate cancer [75]. Thus, there are various potential candidate nanobodies to be considered in clinical trials.

2.2.2 Conquering Drug Resistance

Drug resistance is an action by the diseased cells or tissues to inhibit the function of a drug and thereby reduce the success of medication. In addition, tumor cells can also develop resistance to chemotherapeutic drugs. A drug, which acted well on tumor cells, may not be able to respond with the same efficacy as the cells may also develop an ability to resist actions of drugs resulting reduced therapeutic impact. Overexpression of efflux transporters, such as P-glycoprotein, which is also known as multidrug resistance protein, can reduce the intracellular drug accumulation and thereby suppress the drug efficacy. Similarly, hypoxic environment, low pH, defective apoptotic pathways, etc. can also favor drug resistance properties of cancer cells. There are various nanobody-based approaches opted so far to overcome these challenges. As more mechanisms of multidrug resistance are getting revealed, nanobodies with better capabilities are being designed to target them. Since drug resistance is one of the most significant reasons of failure in treating cancer by chemotherapy, hence various new nanobody-based strategies are emerging to address this. The most common primary drug resistance factors in chemotherapy are tumor microenvironment (TME) and heterogeneity, drug transporter and multidrug resistance, epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT), cancer stem cells, and tumor metastasis (Fig. 7a) [76]. Furthermore, secondary resistance can also develop during the therapeutic periods, such as overexpression of therapeutic targets and the activation of the alternative signaling pathways, which are initially responsive to cytotoxic agents. Other reasons for resistance could be genomic instability and gene mutations, methylation in DNA, protein acetylation, etc. All these resistances ultimately impair the traditional therapeutic delivery [77]. Nanobodies are found to be promising materials to overcome drug resistance as their physicochemical properties can be exploited to achieve safe and effective cancer treatment. To overcome tumor heterogeneity, such nanobodies can be used to develop precision nanomedicine which not only can have better performance in treating the disease but also can contribute to improve the prognosis of patients. The exploitable multifunctional properties of nanobodies can remarkably accelerate revolutionary cancer treatment. Based on tumor acidity, a variety of pH-responsive nanobodies can be designed which can release drugs triggered by the acidic environment of tumor. For example, PEG-functionalized polymeric micelle prepared through the self-assembly of amphiphilic copolymer and loaded with doxorubicin can release drug once it



Fig. 7 (a) Schematic presentation of various drug resistances in chemotherapy and the crosstalk between them. (b) A schematic presentation of various chemotherapy resistance pathways and the advantages of nanobody-based chemotherapy. (Adapted with permission from [76]). Abbreviations: TME tumor microenvironment, EMT epithelial-mesenchymal transition

reaches the acidic environment of tumor [78]. Such nanobodies can also be designed to be dual- or multi-stimuli-responsive (e.g., pH and redox) and dual pH (e.g., two different pH values) and even can be co-loaded with dual or multiple drugs [79, 80]. Huo et al. have demonstrated pH-responsive co-delivery of paclitaxel/disulfiram from surface charge-switchable polymeric nanomicelle and their ability to overcome multidrug resistance in cancer [81]. Nanobody-based drug delivery carriers have also shown success in targeting the hypoxic tumor microenvironment. Tian et al. have designed nanobody-based drug delivery carrier by mimicking cancer cell membrane to carry oxygen and used it for breaking hypoxia-induced chemoresistance [82]. PEG-modified gold nanobodies have been employed to overcome drug pump efflux. Song et al. have used a hybrid nanobody composed of DNA origami and gold nanorods having doxorubicin and a tumor-specific aptamer MUC-1 to circumvent drug resistance [83]. Nanobody-based carriers have also been used for the co-delivery of chemotherapeutic doxorubicin and siRNA as excellent nanotherapeutic strategy for the reversal of resistance mechanism shown by human lung cancer cells [84]. Thus, there are various works demonstrating significant potentials of nanobodies to combat drug resistance at various circumstances.

3 Optically Active Nanobodies for Disease Diagnosis

Optically active nanobodies are nanomaterials that can respond to light of various wavelengths and are popularly being employed for bioimaging and targeted therapy. They have huge success rates of being used for noninvasive tracking and monitoring of therapeutics to explore their function both in vitro and in vivo. So far different nanobodies have been developed for the bioimaging of tissues and treatment of diseases including cancer, inflammation, cardiovascular diseases, etc. Optically active nanobodies are being employed in the fields of fluorescence imaging, persistent luminescence imaging, photodynamic therapy, NIR surface-enhanced Raman

scattering (SERS)-based imaging, photothermal therapy, photoacoustic imaging, optical-responsive therapeutic delivery, etc., to name some [85]. One of the prominent advantages of nanobodies to be used for optical imaging is that modifying their structures and composition makes it easy to modulate not only optical properties but also their physical properties. There are also some nanobodies that can be used for simultaneous imaging and therapeutic purposes. Though there are various challenges often faced during the production and use of these nanobodies, which include loading efficacy, image quality, in vivo stability, toxicity, long-duration storage, reproducibility, etc., they have found increasing use in imaging applications as these nanobodies are being continuously improved. By altering their structural elements and surface properties, these nanobodies are also being developed as multifunctional.

3.1 Optically Active Nanobodies

All the three types of nanobodies, namely, organic, inorganic, and hybrid, are in use as optically active nanomaterials. Inorganic nanobodies made of gold, silver, iron, carbon, silica, lanthanides, etc. have been studied for designing various optically active nanomaterials. Among various inorganic nanobodies, the most studied gold nanomaterials have been designed in various sizes (1 to 120 nm) and shapes (nanosphere, nanorod, nanocage), and by modulating their aspect ratio, various optical properties have also been achieved. These nanobodies have exhibited excellent stability and biocompatibility, and their surfaces can be modified to serve purposes of drug loading and targeted delivery along with bioimaging [86]. However, their longterm toxicity is a concern for their full-fledged clinical translation. Similarly, there are a variety of carbon-based nanobodies which can be optically active, such as carbon nanotubes, graphene, and its oxide forms, nanodiamonds, carbon quantum dots, etc. [87]. Modifying their surface using amine, carboxylic, epoxy, and hydroxyl groups widened the applicability of these nanobodies. Their inherent optical properties, such as photoluminescence, Raman scattering, etc., are exploited to track the status of various therapeutics in vivo. Such optical properties are also used to study pharmacodynamics, drug delivery efficacy, and disease detection [88]. Along with various carbon-based nanomaterials, graphene and graphene oxide-based nanobodies have recently attracted significant attention in bioimaging and biosensing [89]. Porous silica nanobodies have also gained huge attention in biomedical applications mainly due to their low toxicity to avoid many conventional side effects during noninvasive therapies. Porous silicon nanobodies can be engineered to form tunable nanocarriers, and they can degrade inside the physiological body and finally achieve renal clearance [90, 91]. They are also popularly known for their high enough (up to 1000 m²/g) surface area which is favorable for high drug loading and bioimaging [92]. Nevertheless, these nanobodies need to be further studied to achieve sufficient data for their safe use in vivo. Lanthanide-doped upconversion nanoparticles can be excited using multiple photons of low energy, say NIR, and these nanobodies can emit high-energy photons in the region of UV to visible [93]. Due to the high tissue penetration capability of NIR and minimal photodamage to cells, they are often used for bleeding-free noninvasive imaging purposes. These nanobodies are highly resistant to photobleaching and photoblinking; hence they can be used as nanoprobes having a negligible autofluorescent background [94]. However, sufficient surface modification and toxicological studies are required before they could be considered for clinical applications. Quantum dots are nanobodies displaying significant optical properties in terms of absorption and luminescence. They can be excited with a single light source to emit diverse colors with a minimal spectral overlap which is in demand for multiple imaging purposes [39]. Quantum dots are used as versatile and bright biosensors for both in vitro and in vivo imaging [95]. However, the possible hazardous properties of many quantum dots have often been a matter of concern which needs further improvements.

Though the inorganic nanobodies are widely employed, their safety concerns are keeping them limited. At this juncture, organic nanobodies are often favored. Aggregation-induced emission (AIE) fluorogens are often used as fluorescent nanoparticles for bioimaging [96]. These materials emit very week emission when in molecular state, while they can emit strong fluorescence while aggregated. They can also be designed to emit wavelength of broad range, such as from UV to NIR. The possibility of conjugating these to various biomolecules has allowed them to be used for bioimaging purposes. However, they often present complex molecular structure and require multistep synthesis processes. Organic semiconducting materials including polymer nanobodies are also in use as optically active materials [97]. These nanobodies have high absorption coefficient and their optical properties are tunable. They can be designed in various sizes. So far, various organic semiconducting nanobodies have been used for deep tissue imaging purposes [98]. They are also used for tumor and cardiovascular imaging. These nanobodies are promising candidates for real-time imaging as investigated by Shuhendler et al. for testing oxidative and nitrosative stress in live animal liver [99]. Polymer nanoparticles have also received huge attention for diagnosis and therapy of various diseases as they can load different types of drugs with high efficacy and exhibit extraordinary fluorescence intensity with good photostability, biocompatibility, and biodegradability [18]. However, more in vivo studies are required to improve their stability in the circulatory systems and to realize their further applications in clinical practices.

3.2 Optically Active Nanobodies for Bioimaging

Thus, optically active nanobodies have found their applications in bioimaging through various techniques, such as fluorescence imaging, persistent luminescence imaging, NIR-SERS imaging, photoacoustic imaging, etc. Fluorescence imaging techniques are popularly used in biological studies as well as fluorescence-guided surgical procedures. This technique can provide information even at the molecular level during their use to investigate the tumor microenvironment [100]. In the
persistent luminescence technique, the luminescence from nanobodies can continue for a few seconds to several days after the excitation is ceased which makes them valuable for bio-tracing. Nanobodies having this characteristic can demonstrate high sensitivity and signal-to-noise ratio. These nanobodies are emerging materials showing extraordinary advantages in nanomedicine. Using these nanobodies bioimaging can be carried out by UV, visible light, photostimulation, NIR, etc. that can emit from these nanoprobes [101]. These nanobodies are also being used for imageguided chemotherapy, photothermal therapy, and photodynamic therapy. NIR-SERS nanobody is typically consisting of nanostructures made of noble metals (e.g., Au, Ag, Cu), Raman-active reporter molecules, and the biocompatible surface coating. For example, gold nanorods wrapped with graphene oxide have been developed as robust nanoplatforms for ultrafast NIR-SERS bioimaging [102]. Even though the strong cytotoxicity of these nanobodies is often a challenge, their surface coating possibilities using various biomolecules can present them as biocompatible nanoplatforms. One of the advantages of such nanoplatforms is that they produce distinct signals (sharp band) which help to identify the target molecules very distinctively. Photoacoustic imaging is an imaging sensory system where heat-induced pressure transients are created by pulsed laser illumination which is detectable using traditional ultrasound. Here, a contrast agent converts the excitation light energy to thermal energy which thereby produces a wideband ultrasound. Both the organic and inorganic nanobodies are in use for this imaging technique. Recently plasmonic nanobodies have also been used for enhanced photoacoustic imaging [103, 104].

3.3 Optically Active Nanobodies for Targeted Therapy and Drug Delivery

As mentioned above, to achieve targeted therapy and drug delivery, optically active nanobodies have found their applications in the fields of photodynamic therapy, photothermal therapy, and light-responsive drug delivery. In photodynamic therapy, an organism having the diseased cells is allowed to intake a drug, which has a photosensitizer, and tissue having the diseased cells is illuminated in combination with molecular oxygen. On illumination, the molecular oxygen produces reactive oxygen species (ROS) which can kill cancerous cells by oxidizing various biomolecules and organelles. However, as the organic molecules are often susceptible to degradation by enzymes, recently the use of optically active nanobodies is being explored where it is proposed that in some cases plasmonic nanobodies can be suitable substitutes [105]. In addition, the use of nanobodies can also favor targeted delivery of hydrophobic photosensitizers to the hydrophilic bloodstream, enhance permeability and retention into the tumor microenvironment and surface modification of nanobodies to facilitate efficient cellular uptake [106]. Combining the optical properties of nanobodies and photosensitizers, multimodal imaging can be achieved. These nanobodies can also be chosen to transduce energy. Nanobodies made of polymers,

silica, noble metals, lanthanides, quantum dots, etc. are already in use for photodynamic therapies.

In photothermal therapy, a photothermal transduction agent capable of increasing the local temperature can trigger the death of cancer cells by converting the energy of light into heat during the illumination. An ideal transduction agent should be efficient in converting photons to heat, should have strong absorption in the NIR region, and should be able to accumulate in the tumor cells. So far both the organic and inorganic nanobodies are being used as photothermal transduction agents as they can be designed to achieve targeted delivery with enhanced permeability and retention. Nanobodies made of noble metals, carbon-based materials, chalcogenides, polymers, porphysomes, dyes, etc. are being used for photothermal therapy [107]. Especially, the recent development of nanoparticles which can generate heat on laser illumination is gaining quick attention. It is to mention that plasmonic photothermal therapy based on Au nanobodies has advanced toward clinical translation [108].

Light-responsive drug delivery systems can release drugs once they are directly or indirectly sensitized by light. There are different drug delivery nanobodies designed using various materials, such as carbon dots, plasmonic materials, photochromic moieties, photosensitizers, polymers, liposomes, dendrimers, etc. [109]. Carbon dots can be designed as drug carriers as well as nanoprobes for bioimaging. The triple-doped zinc gallogermanate photoluminescent nanobodies (ZGGO:Cr³⁺,Yb³⁺,Er³⁺) showed superlong NIR persistent emission, and red light renewability has been successfully used for long-term oral-administered bioimaging and drug release in vivo [110]. Thus, such nanobodies can serve as drug carriers and can be triggered externally using light simultaneously.

4 Impact of Size, Shape, and Architecture of Nanobodies in Nanocarrier Design

The advantages of highly tunable physical properties of nanobodies along with the availability of an ever-expanding library of molecules for the surface modifications of such nanobodies have presented them as the most advantageous materials to design nanomedicines. Nanobodies of various sizes, shapes, and architectures are in use for drug delivery and bioimaging. The size of nanobodies is a crucial factor as it influences both the drug loading efficacy and delivery mechanisms. These nanobodies can be designed as spherical or nonspherical. For nonspherical nanobodies aspect ratio often determines their cellular uptake. It has been reported that the nanobodies having a higher aspect ratio demonstrated higher cellular uptake [111]. Such high uptake efficiency is due to the large surface area which thereby facilitates interaction between the nanobody with a high aspect ratio and the biological cell. Permeabilities of polymeric nanomicelles of different sizes in tumors have also demonstrated that as the size increases, the permeability decreases. Once the size

exceeds 100 nm, the biodistribution, as well as their pharmacokinetics, changes greatly as they can easily be detected by the liver, spleen, kidney, lung, etc. The size and shape of nanobodies can be controlled by varying the condition parameters adopted during their fabrication process. It is also to note that smaller nanobodies have high surface-to-volume ratio; however they can get aggregated easily. Thus, to design nanobodies for nanocarrier development, one must optimize their size for a particular use. Beside the size and surface properties, the shape or morphology of nanobodies also plays crucial role in drug delivery science. It has been observed that the nanobodies having spherical shapes can move smoothly whereas the nonspherical ones can tumble in the circulatory system which is found to be more prominent in filtering organs, such as the kidney, spleen, and liver. Eliezar et al. have shown that spherical micelles got more accumulated in the filtering organs while the wormlike micelles pass through smoothly [112]. Nanobodies can also be designed in various architectures, and accordingly their loading capacity or ability to load different types of drugs (multidrug loading) varies. For example, they can be designed as nanomicelle, dendrimer, nanosphere, nanocapsule, nanogel, nanocomposite, polymersome, core-shell type, nanostar, etc., and their drug loading efficacy will be different even when their size is similar. Furthermore, a simple nanomicelle can load say either a hydrophilic or a hydrophobic drug at a time, whereas a polymersome can load both the hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs simultaneously [18]. Thus, based on the purpose, a nanobody with required architecture can be selected.

5 Stimuli-Responsive Nanobodies for Drug Delivery

Nanobodies can deliver loaded drugs as a response to stimuli, which can be chemical (e.g., pH, redox, ions, etc.), physical (e.g., light, sound, time, magnetic field, heat, etc.), and biological (e.g., enzyme, protein, DNA, etc.) in nature. pH-responsive nanobodies can donate or accept protons at pathological pH and thereby influence the drug-nanobody conjugation [113]. For example, a drug that remained conjugated to the nanobody at normal physiological pH 7.4 can get detached from the nanobody at low pH as it reaches the tumor microenvironment or in the early endosomal compartment. It is mentioned that the pH-responsive drug delivery may follow various mechanistic pathways, such as through physical dissociation between the drug and host nanobody or through the cleavage of chemical bonds that may result in the dissociation of a nanobody. It may happen through the cleavage of chemical bonds to release the drug, and there are also reports showing the release of payloads through the swelling of nanobodies [114]. Light-responsive nanobodies contain conjugated photochromes on to the nanobodies. In presence of light, they may undergo structural changes which thereby can release the drug to be free [115]. The sound may cause drug release via thermal effect. In this pathway, the acoustic energy may cause an increase in the local temperature resulting in the perturbation of the cell membrane which can facilitate the permeability of drug-loaded carriers into the intracellular milieu. The ultrasound-assisted drug release from nanobodies can also occur via shear and shock waves from the collapsed nanobodies [116]. Amin et al. reported ultrasound-responsive lipid-coated mesoporous silica nanobodies which released drugs triggered by rupturing of the lipid layer [117]. This rupture was caused by the mechanical and thermal effects induced by the ultrasound. Enzyme-responsive drugloaded nanobodies can selectively interact with specific enzymes expressed in the tumor which thereby trigger anti-tumor drugs [118]. This can result in targeted delivery and reduce toxicity to the healthy cells. Redox-responsive nanobodies can show high stability in the circulatory system. These systems respond to intracellular milieu having a high concentration of glutathione and can release the drug rapidly, and this happens only when they reach the tumor sites [119]. Furthermore, to overcome the challenges of achieving highly targeted and efficient delivery of a drug, the development of multi-stimuli-responsive nanobodies is also being increasingly investigated. An et al. have recently reported a multifunctional nanobody which exhibited NIR light/pH/reduction-responsive drug release property and intracellular drug translocation to treat cancer. This further demonstrated photoinduced hyperthermia to cause synergistic anticancer efficiency that led to tumor ablation [120]. Thus, stimuliresponsive nanobodies play a crucial role to achieve targeted drug delivery and reduced cytotoxicity with efficient drug release.

6 Cellular Compatibility of Nanobodies

It is understood that there are various advantages of using nanobodies for drug delivery; however, their biocompatibility and biodegradability are of great concern [121]. Many of such nanobodies need special attention to reduce their direct or indirect toxicity. In many cases, the surfaces of the nanobodies are modified by various biodegradable or biocompatible materials. The sizes of these nanobodies are also receiving serious attention so that they can be designed to get easily cleared from the body. There are also efforts being made to prepare these nanobodies completely made of biodegradable materials. Nevertheless, each system has its advantages and disadvantages. Hence, it is almost impossible to design a universal nanobody with no cytotoxicity. In this aspect, more studies are required, and further information is to be analyzed to decide on how to reduce the toxic effect of nanobodies on healthy cells and tissues and how they can get easily cleared from the body. In some cases, the nanobodies are modified using biodegradable molecules which finally get degraded to small molecules, and these small fragments can sometimes be toxic. Hence, this aspect has also to be considered. The success of nanobodies in biomedical applications and their clinical translations greatly depends on their biocompatibility and biodegradability. Thus, more attention must be paid to exploring the cellular response to nanobodies before they are considered for in vivo tests.

Though there are various advantages of nanobodies in the biomedical field, their toxicological impacts are to be investigated seriously. For example, inhalation of nanobodies may cause lung inflammation and heart problems. Nanoparticle dissolution can also induce significant toxicity to cells. They can also interact with various

biomaterials in the cellular milieu and generate ROS, increase inflammatory cytokine generation, and finally cause cell death. It is to note that improper choice of nanobodies may cause physical impairment to cell membranes, structural alterations in cytoskeleton components, disruption of transcription and oxidative damage to DNA, damage to mitochondria, lysosomal dysfunction, ROS generation, membrane protein dysfunction, generation of inflammatory factors, etc. [122]. Thus, histopathological studies of cells, tissues, or organs, once they are exposed to nanobodies, should be carried out to determine the level of toxicity.

7 Conclusion and Future Perspective

One of the biggest challenges of drug development is to deliver therapeutics at the targeted site at an effective concentration without causing any toxicity to the healthy cells and tissues. Here, the use of nanobodies for drug delivery plays a significant role. Such nanobodies can protect drugs from degradation and premature release. They can contribute to extending the lifetime of the drug in the circulatory system and improve their pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics. These nanobodies assist drugs to withstand environmental changes, such as changes in pH, ionic concentrations, actions of enzymes and heat, etc. Developments in nanotechnology have contributed to the design of nanobodies of various shapes, sizes, and structures. The possibilities of using various materials for designing these nanobodies and the ease of modifying their physicochemical properties via surface modification have contributed to overcome many of the challenges faced in drug development. Thus, nanotechnology has tremendous potential for advancing drug delivery and bioimaging; however, it is to note that these nanobodies can be toxic if suitable modification is not carried out. Therefore, toxicity needs to be reduced and standardized across all nanotechnology platforms to translate its full benefit to clinical practice. It is also to note that increasing the introduction of multifunctional properties into the nanobodies for drug delivery is also necessary to meet clinical requirements. Thus, the designing of nanobody-based drug delivery systems for diagnosis and therapeutic applications still has a vast scope for further development.

Acknowledgments R. De. gratefully acknowledges the support by the National Research Foundation (NRF), South Korea, Grant No. 2020R111A1A01072502.

References

 Zhang RX, Li J, Zhang T, Amini MA, He C, Lu B, et al. Importance of integrating nanotechnology with pharmacology and physiology for innovative drug delivery and therapy -An illustration with firsthand examples. Acta Pharmacol Sin [Internet]. 2018;39(5):825–44. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/aps.2018.33

- Mitchell MJ, Billingsley MM, Haley RM, Wechsler ME, Peppas NA, Langer R. Engineering precision nanoparticles for drug delivery. Nat Rev Drug Discov [Internet]. 2021;20(2):101–24. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41573-020-0090-8
- 3. Shi J, Votruba AR, Farokhzad OC, Langer R. Nanotechnology in drug delivery and tissue engineering: from discovery to applications. Nano Lett. 2010;10(9):3223–30.
- Jo HL, Song YH, Park J, Jo EJ, Goh Y, Shin K, et al. Fast and background-free threedimensional (3D) live-cell imaging with lanthanide-doped upconverting nanoparticles. Nanoscale. 2015;7(46):19397–402.
- Song YH, De R, Lee KT. Uptake of polyelectrolyte functionalized upconversion nanoparticles by Tau-aggregated neuron cells. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(1):102.
- 6. Mani G. Stent-based drug-delivery systems: current challenges and future trends. Ther Deliv. 2013;4(9):1079–82.
- Ng JCK, Toong DWY, Ow V, Chaw SY, Toh H, Wong PEH, et al. Progress in drugdelivery systems in cardiovascular applications: stents, balloons and nanoencapsulation. Nanomedicine [Internet]. 2022; Available from: https://www.futuremedicine.com/doi/ epub/10.2217/nnm-2021-0288
- 8. Lee DH, Hernandez JM. d. la T. The newest generation of drug-eluting stents and beyond. Eur Cardiol Rev. 2018;13(1):54–9.
- 9. Choi SW, Kim J. Therapeutic contact lenses with polymeric vehicles for ocular drug delivery: a review. Materials (Basel). 2018;11(7):1125.
- Cui W, Li J, Decher G. Self-assembled smart Nanocarriers for targeted drug delivery. Adv Mater. 2016;28(6):1302–11.
- 11. Silva S, Almeida AJ, Vale N. Combination of cell-penetrating peptides with nanoparticles for therapeutic application: a review. Biomol Ther. 2019;9(1):22.
- Zylberberg C, Matosevic S. Pharmaceutical liposomal drug delivery: a review of new delivery systems and a look at the regulatory landscape. Drug Deliv. 2016;23(9):3319–29.
- De R, Jung M, Lee H. Designing microparticle-impregnated polyelectrolyte composite: the combination of ATRP, fast azidation, and click reaction using a single-catalyst, single-pot strategy. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(22):5582.
- 14. De R, Das B. Coiling/uncoiling behaviour of sodium polystyrenesulfonate in 2-ethoxyethanol-watermixed solvent media as probed using viscometry. Polym Int. 2014;63(11):1959–64.
- De R, Das B. Concentration, medium and salinity-induced shrinkage/expansion of poly(sodium styrenesulfonate) in 2-ethoxyethanol-water mixed solvent media as probed by viscosimetry. J Mol Struct. 2020;1199:126992.
- Tyagi N, Song YH, De R. Recent progress on biocompatible nanocarrier-based genistein delivery systems in cancer therapy. J Drug Target. 2019;27(4):394–407.
- Tyagi N, De R, Begun J, Popat A. Cancer therapeutics with epigallocatechin-3-gallate encapsulated in biopolymeric nanoparticles. Int J Pharm. 2017;518(1–2):220–227.
- De R, Mahata MK, Kim K. Structure-based varieties of polymeric Nanocarriers and influences of their physicochemical properties on drug delivery profiles. Adv Sci. 2022;9(10):2105373.
- Makadia HK, Siegel SJ. Poly Lactic-co-Glycolic Acid (PLGA) as biodegradable controlled drug delivery carrier. Polymers (Basel). 2011;3(3):1377–97.
- Xiong S, George S, Yu H, Damoiseaux R, France B, Ng KW, et al. Size influences the cytotoxicity of poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) and titanium dioxide (TiO2) nanoparticles. Arch Toxicol. 2013;87(6):1075–86.
- Yang YQ, Lin WJ, Zhao B, Wen XF, Guo XD, Zhang LJ. Synthesis and physicochemical characterization of amphiphilic triblock copolymer brush containing pH-sensitive linkage for oral drug delivery. Langmuir. 2012;28(21):8251–9.
- Drummond DC, Meyer O, Hong K, Kirpotin DB, Papahadjopoulos D. Optimizing liposomes for delivery of chemotherapeutic agents to solid tumors. Pharmacol Rev. 1999;51(4):691–743.
- Wang X, Liu G, Hu J, Zhang G, Liu S. Concurrent block copolymer polymersome stabilization and bilayer permeabilization by stimuli-regulated "traceless" crosslinking. Angew Chemie - Int Ed. 2014;53(12):3138–42.

- 24. Li Y, Gao GH, Lee DS. Stimulus-sensitive polymeric nanoparticles and their applications as drug and gene carriers. Adv Healthc Mater. 2013;2(3):388–417.
- Ding J, Zhuang X, Xiao C, Cheng Y, Zhao L, He C, et al. Preparation of photo-cross-linked pH-responsive polypeptide nanogels as potential carriers for controlled drug delivery. J Mater Chem. 2011;21(30):11383–91.
- Kousalová J, Etrych T. Polymeric nanogels as drug delivery systems. Physiol Res. 2018;67:s305–17.
- Qiao ZY, Zhang R, Du FS, Liang DH, Li ZC. Multi-responsive nanogels containing motifs of ortho ester, oligo(ethylene glycol) and disulfide linkage as carriers of hydrophobic anticancer drugs. J Control Release [Internet]. 2011;152(1):57–66. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2011.02.029
- Deng S, Gigliobianco MR, Censi R, Di Martino P. Polymeric nanocapsules as nanotechnological alternative for drug delivery system: current status, challenges and opportunities. Nano. 2020;10(5):847.
- 29. Chauhan AS. Dendrimers for Drug Delivery. Molecules. 2018;23(4):938.
- 30. Jana A, Devi KSP, Maiti TK, Singh NDP. Perylene-3-ylmethanol: fluorescent organic nanoparticles as a single-component photoresponsive nanocarrier with real-time monitoring of anticancer drug release. J Am Chem Soc. 2012;134(18):7656–9.
- Shi Z, Zhou Y, Fan T, Lin Y, Zhang H, Mei L. Inorganic nano-carriers based smart drug delivery systems for tumor therapy. Smart Mater Med [Internet]. 2020;1(March):32–47. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smaim.2020.05.002
- 32. Li W, Cao Z, Liu R, Liu L, Li H, Li X, et al. AuNPs as an important inorganic nanoparticle applied in drug carrier systems. Artif Cells, Nanomedicine Biotechnol [Internet]. 2019;47(1):4222–33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/21691401.2019.1687501
- 33. Yang G, Phua SZF, Bindra AK, Zhao Y. Degradability and clearance of inorganic nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Adv Mater. 2019;31(10):1–23.
- 34. Devi M, Awasthi S. Gold nanoparticles in drug delivery systems: therapeutic applications. AIP Conf Proc. 2019;2142(August)
- Mahata MK, De R, Lee KT. Near-infrared-triggered upconverting nanoparticles for biomedicine applications. Biomedicine. 2021;9(7):1–25.
- 36. Tonga GY, Moyano DF, Kim CS, Rotello VM. Inorganic nanoparticles for therapeutic delivery: trials, tribulations and promise. Curr Opin Colloid Interface Sci [Internet]. 2014;19(2):49–55. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cocis.2014.03.004
- Huang H, Feng W, Chen Y, Shi J. Inorganic nanoparticles in clinical trials and translations. Nano Today [Internet]. 2020;35:100972. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. nantod.2020.100972.
- Rodriguez PL, Harada T, Christian DA, Pantano DA, Tsai RK, Discher DE. Minimal "Self" peptides that inhibit phagocytic clearance and enhance delivery of nanoparticles. Science (80-). 2013;339(6122):971–5.
- Yong KT, Law WC, Hu R, Ye L, Liu L, Swihart MT, et al. Nanotoxicity assessment of quantum dots: from cellular to primate studies. Chem Soc Rev. 2013;42(3):1236–50.
- 40. Yao Y, Zhou Y, Liu L, Xu Y, Chen Q, Wang Y, et al. Nanoparticle-based drug delivery in cancer therapy and its role in overcoming drug resistance. Front Mol Biosci. 2020;7(August):1–14.
- Manatunga DC, Godakanda VU, de Silva RM, de Silva KMN. Recent developments in the use of organic–inorganic nanohybrids for drug delivery. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2020;12(3):1–29.
- Ferreira Soares DC, Domingues SC, Viana DB, Tebaldi ML. Polymer-hybrid nanoparticles: current advances in biomedical applications. Biomed Pharmacother [Internet]. 2020;131(September):110695. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biopha.2020.110695
- 43. Lei W, Yang C, Wu Y, Ru G, He X, Tong X, et al. Nanocarriers surface engineered with cell membranes for cancer targeted chemotherapy. J Nanobiotechnol. 2022;20(1):1–21.
- 44. Di Martino A, Guselnikova OA, Trusova ME, Postnikov PS, Sedlarik V. Organic-inorganic hybrid nanoparticles controlled delivery system for anticancer drugs. Int J Pharm [Internet]. 2017;526(1–2):380–90. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2017.04.061

- Liang P, Liu CJ, Zhuo RX, Cheng SX. Self-assembled inorganic/organic hybrid nanoparticles with multi-functionalized surfaces for active targeting drug delivery. J Mater Chem B. 2013;1(34):4243–50.
- Kawamura A, Katoh T, Uragami T, Miyata T. Design of molecule-responsive organicinorganic hybrid nanoparticles bearing cyclodextrin as ligands. Polym J. 2015;47(2):206–11.
- Colapicchioni V, Palchetti S, Pozzi D, Marini ES, Riccioli A, Ziparo E, et al. Killing cancer cells using nanotechnology: Novel poly(I:C) loaded liposome-silica hybrid nanoparticles. J Mater Chem B. 2015;3(37):7408–16.
- Dehaini D, Fang RH, Luk BT, Pang Z, Hu CMJ, Kroll AV, et al. Ultra-small lipid-polymer hybrid nanoparticles for tumor-penetrating drug delivery. Nanoscale. 2016;8(30):14411–9.
- 49. Tahir N, Madni A, Correia A, Rehman M, Balasubramanian V, Khan MM, et al. Lipid-polymer hybrid nanoparticles for controlled delivery of hydrophilic and lipophilic doxorubicin for breast cancer therapy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2019;14:4961–74.
- 50. Gao F, Zhang J, Fu C, Xie X, Peng F, You J, et al. iRGD-modified lipid–polymer hybrid nanoparticles loaded with isoliquiritigenin to enhance anti-breast cancer effect and tumortargeting ability. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:4147–62.
- 51. Hu Y, Hoerle R, Ehrich M, Zhang C. Engineering the lipid layer of lipid-PLGA hybrid nanoparticles for enhanced in vitro cellular uptake and improved stability. Acta Biomater [Internet]. 2015;28:149–59. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2015.09.032
- Zou S, Wang B, Wang C, Wang Q, Zhang L. Cell membrane-coated nanoparticles : research advances. Nanomedicine (Lond). 2020;15(6):625–41.
- 53. Kroll AV, Fang RH, Zhang L. Biointerfacing and applications of cell membrane-coated nanoparticles. Bioconjug Chem. 2017;28(1):23–32.
- 54. Jin J, Bhujwalla ZM. Biomimetic nanoparticles Camouflaged in cancer cell membranes and their applications in cancer theranostics. Front Oncol. 2020;9(January):1–11.
- 55. Fang RH, Hu CMJ, Luk BT, Gao W, Copp JA, Tai Y, et al. Cancer cell membrane-coated nanoparticles for anticancer vaccination and drug delivery. Nano Lett. 2014;14(4):2181–8.
- Chai Z, Hu X, Wei X, Zhan C, Lu L, Jiang K, et al. A facile approach to functionalizing cell membrane-coated nanoparticles with neurotoxin-derived peptide for brain-targeted drug delivery. J Control Release [Internet]. 2017;264(February):102–11. Available from: https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2017.08.027
- Gao C, Lin Z, Jurado-Sánchez B, Lin X, Wu Z, He Q. Stem cell membrane-coated Nanogels for highly efficient in vivo tumor targeted drug delivery. Small. 2016;12(30):4056–62.
- Liu L, Bai X, Martikainen MV, Kårlund A, Roponen M, Xu W, et al. Cell membrane coating integrity affects the internalization mechanism of biomimetic nanoparticles. Nat Commun [Internet]. 2021;12(1):1–12. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-021-26052-x
- Cerqueira BBS, Lasham A, Shelling AN, Al-Kassas R. Development of biodegradable PLGA nanoparticles surface engineered with hyaluronic acid for targeted delivery of paclitaxel to triple negative breast cancer cells. Mater Sci Eng C [Internet]. 2017;76:593–600. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2017.03.121
- Park JH, Saravanakumar G, Kim K, Kwon IC. Targeted delivery of low molecular drugs using chitosan and its derivatives. Adv Drug Deliv Rev [Internet]. 2010;62(1):28–41. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2009.10.003
- Jain A, Jain SK. In vitro and cell uptake studies for targeting of ligand anchored nanoparticles for colon tumors. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2008;35(5):404–16.
- 62. Senapati S, Mahanta AK, Kumar S, Maiti P. Controlled drug delivery vehicles for cancer treatment and their performance. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2018;3(1):1–19.
- 63. Pasut G. Grand challenges in Nano-based drug delivery. Front Med Technol. 2019;1(December):1.
- 64. Willhelm S, Tavares AJ, Dai Q, Ohta S, Audet J, Dvorak HF, et al. Analysis of nanoparticle delivery to tumours. Nat Rev Mater [Internet]. 2016;1:160114. Available from: https://www. nature.com/articles/natrevmats201614
- 65. Hua S, de Matos MBC, Metselaar JM, Storm G. Current trends and challenges in the clinical translation of nanoparticulate nanomedicines: pathways for translational development and commercialization. Front Pharmacol. 2018;9(JUL):1–14.

- 66. Gavas S, Quazi S, Karpiński TM. Nanoparticles for cancer therapy: current progress and challenges. Nanoscale Res Lett [Internet]. 2021;16(1). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s11671-021-03628-6
- Palanikumar L, Al-Hosani S, Kalmouni M, Nguyen VP, Ali L, Pasricha R, et al. pHresponsive high stability polymeric nanoparticles for targeted delivery of anticancer therapeutics. Commun Biol. 2020;3(1):95.
- Lo ST, Kumar A, Hsieh JT, Sun X. Dendrimer nanoscaffolds for potential theranostics of prostate cancer with a focus on radiochemistry. Mol Pharm. 2013;10(3):793–812.
- Raposo G, Stoorvogel W. Extracellular vesicles: exosomes, microvesicles, and friends. J Cell Biol. 2013;200(4):373–83.
- Rommasi F, Esfandiari N. Liposomal nanomedicine: applications for drug delivery in cancer therapy. Nanoscale Res Lett [Internet]. 2021;16(1). Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/ s11671-021-03553-8
- Du M, Yang Z, Lu W, Wang B, Wang Q, Chen Z, et al. Design and development of spirulina polysaccharide-loaded nanoemulsions with improved the antitumor effects of paclitaxel. J Microencapsul [Internet]. 2020;37(6):403–12. Available from: https://doi.org/10.108 0/02652048.2020.1767224.
- 72. Guan M, Ge J, Wu J, Zhang G, Chen D, Zhang W, et al. Fullerene/photosensitizer nanovesicles as highly efficient and clearable phototheranostics with enhanced tumor accumulation for cancer therapy. Biomaterials [Internet]. 2016;103:75–85. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2016.06.023
- Jamieson T, Bakhshi R, Petrova D, Pocock R, Imani M, Seifalian AM. Biological applications of quantum dots. Biomaterials. 2007;28(31):4717–32.
- 74. Ruzycka-Ayoush M, Kowalik P, Kowalczyk A, Bujak P, Nowicka AM, Wojewodzka M, et al. Quantum dots as targeted doxorubicin drug delivery nanosystems. Cancer Nanotechnol [Internet]. 2021;12(1):1–27. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12645-021-00077-9
- Schroeder A, Heller DA, Winslow MM, Dahlman JE, Pratt GW, Langer R, et al. Treating metastatic cancer with nanotechnology. Nat Rev Cancer. 2012;12(1):39–50.
- Cao L, Zhu Y, Wang W, Wang G, Zhang S, Cheng H. Emerging Nano-based strategies against drug resistance in tumor chemotherapy. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2021;9(December):798882.
- 77. Ke L, Li Z, Fan X, Loh XJ, Cheng H, Wu YL, et al. Cyclodextrin-based hybrid polymeric complex to overcome dual drug resistance mechanisms for cancer therapy. Polymers (Basel). 2021;13(8):1254.
- Xu M, Zhang CY, Wu J, Zhou H, Bai R, Shen Z, et al. PEG-detachable polymeric micelles self-assembled from amphiphilic copolymers for tumor-acidity-triggered drug delivery and controlled release. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2019;11:5701–13.
- Mao J, Li Y, Wu T, Yuan C, Zeng B, Xu Y, et al. A simple dual-pH responsive prodrug-based polymeric micelles for drug delivery. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2016;8(27):17109–17.
- Wang Z, Li X, Wang D, Zou Y, Qu X, He C, et al. Concurrently suppressing multidrug resistance and metastasis of breast cancer by co-delivery of paclitaxel and honokiol with pH-sensitive polymeric micelles. Acta Biomater [Internet]. 2017;62:144–56. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2017.08.027
- Huo Q, Zhu J, Niu Y, Shi H, Gong Y, Li Y, et al. PH-triggered surface charge-switchable polymer micelles for the co-delivery of paclitaxel/disulfiram and overcoming multidrug resistance in cancer. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:8631–47.
- Tian H, Luo Z, Liu L, Zheng M, Chen Z, Ma A, et al. Cancer cell membrane-biomimetic oxygen Nanocarrier for breaking hypoxia-induced Chemoresistance. Adv Funct Mater. 2017;27(38):1–7.
- Song L, Jiang Q, Liu J, Li N, Liu Q, Dai L, et al. DNA origami/gold nanorod hybrid nanostructures for the circumvention of drug resistance. Nanoscale. 2017;9(23):7750–4.
- 84. Li L, He S, Yu L, Elshazly EH, Wang H, Chen K, et al. Codelivery of DOX and siRNA by folate-biotin-quaternized starch nanoparticles for promoting synergistic suppression of

human lung cancer cells. Drug Deliv [Internet]. 2019;26(1):499–508. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/10717544.2019.1606363.

- Yang Y, Wang L, Wan B, Gu Y, Li X. Optically active nanomaterials for bioimaging and targeted therapy. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2019;7(November):320.
- Si P, Razmi N, Nur O, Solanki S, Pandey CM, Gupta RK, et al. Gold nanomaterials for optical biosensing and bioimaging. Nanoscale Adv. 2021;3(10):2679–98.
- Wen J, Xu Y, Li H, Lu A, Sun S. Recent applications of carbon nanomaterials in fluorescence biosensing and bioimaging. Chem Commun. 2015;51(57):11346–58.
- Bhunia SK, Saha A, Maity AR, Ray SC, Jana NR. Carbon nanoparticle-based fluorescent bioimaging probes. Sci Rep. 2013;3:1473.
- Lin J, Chen X, Huang P. Graphene-based nanomaterials for bioimaging graphical abstract HHS public access. Adv Drug Deliv Rev [Internet]. 2016;105:242–54. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5039069/pdf/nihms793159.pdf
- Tzur-Balter A, Gilert A, Massad-Ivanir N, Segal E. Engineering porous silicon nanostructures as tunable carriers for mitoxantrone dihydrochloride. Acta Biomater [Internet]. 2013;9(4):6208–17. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2012.12.010.
- Kumar R, Roy I, Ohulchanskky TY, Vathy LA, Bergey EJ, Sajjad M, et al. In vivo biodistribution and clearance studies using multimodal ORMOSIL nanoparticles. ACS Nano. 2010;4(2):699–708.
- Gomes MC, Cunha Â, Trindade T, Tomé JPC. The role of surface functionalization of silica nanoparticles for bioimaging. J Innov Opt Health Sci. 2016;9(4):1–16.
- Park YI, Lee KT, Suh YD, Hyeon T. Upconverting nanoparticles: a versatile platform for wide-field two-photon microscopy and multi-modal in vivo imaging. Chem Soc Rev. 2015;44(6):1302–17.
- 94. Shin K, Song YH, Goh Y, Lee KT. Two-dimensional and three-dimensional single particle tracking of upconverting nanoparticles in living cells. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(6):1424.
- Wegner KD, Hildebrandt N. Quantum dots: bright and versatile in vitro and in vivo fluorescence imaging biosensors. Chem Soc Rev. 2015;44(14):4792–834.
- Yan L, Zhang Y, Xu B, Tian W. Fluorescent nanoparticles based on AIE fluorogens for bioimaging. Nanoscale. 2016;8(5):2471–87.
- 97. Sun J, Zhang Q, Dai X, Ling P, Gao F. Engineering fluorescent semiconducting polymer nanoparticles for biological applications and beyond. Chem Commun. 2021;57(16):1989–2004.
- Miao Q, Pu K. Organic semiconducting agents for deep-tissue molecular imaging: second near-infrared fluorescence, self-luminescence, and Photoacoustics. Adv Mater. 2018;30(49):1801778.
- 99. Shuhendler AJ, Pu K, Cui L, Uetrecht JP, Rao J. Real-time imaging of oxidative and nitrosative stress in the liver of live animals for drug-toxicity testing. Nat Biotechnol. 2014;32(4):373–80.
- Wolfbeis OS. An overview of nanoparticles commonly used in fluorescent bioimaging. Chem Soc Rev. 2015;44(14):4743–68.
- Wang J, Ma Q, Wang Y, Shen H, Yuan Q. Recent progress in biomedical applications of persistent luminescence nanoparticles. Nanoscale. 2017;9(19):6204–18.
- 102. Qiu X, You X, Chen X, Chen H, Dhinakar A, Liu S, et al. Development of graphene oxidewrapped gold nanorods as robust nanoplatform for ultrafast near-infrared SERS bioimaging. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:4349–60.
- Mantri Y, Jokerst JV. Engineering Plasmonic nanoparticles for enhanced photoacoustic imaging. ACS Nano. 2020;14(8):9408–22.
- 104. Li W, Chen X. Gold nanoparticles for photoacoustic imaging. Nanomedicine. 2015;10(2):299–320.
- 105. Krajczewski J, Rucińska K, Townley HE, Kudelski A. Role of various nanoparticles in photodynamic therapy and detection methods of singlet oxygen. Photodiagnosis Photodyn

Ther [Internet]. 2019;26(December 2018):162–78. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. pdpdt.2019.03.016

- 106. Lucky SS, Soo KC, Zhang Y. Nanoparticles in photodynamic therapy. Chem Rev. 2015;115(4):1990–2042.
- 107. Jaque D, Martínez Maestro L, Del Rosal B, Haro-Gonzalez P, Benayas A, Plaza JL, et al. Nanoparticles for photothermal therapies. Nanoscale. 2014;6(16):9494–530.
- Ali MRK, Wu Y, El-Sayed MA. Gold-nanoparticle-assisted Plasmonic Photothermal therapy advances toward clinical application. J Phys Chem C. 2019;123(25):15375–93.
- Koryakina I, Kuznetsova DS, Zuev DA, Milichko VA, Timin AS, Zyuzin MV. Optically responsive delivery platforms: from the design considerations to biomedical applications. Nano. 2020;9:39–74.
- 110. Li YJ, Yan XP. Synthesis of functionalized triple-doped zinc gallogermanate nanoparticles with superlong near-infrared persistent luminescence for long-term orally administrated bioimaging. Nanoscale. 2016;8(32):14965–70.
- 111. Gratton SEA, Ropp PA, Pohlhaus PD, Luft JC, Madden VJ, Napier ME, et al. The effect of particle design on cellular internalization pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(33):11613–8.
- 112. Eliezar J, Scarano W, Boase NRB, Thurecht KJ, Stenzel MH. In vivo evaluation of folate decorated cross-linked micelles for the delivery of platinum anticancer drugs. Biomacromolecules. 2015;16(2):515–23.
- 113. De R, Song YH, Mahata MK, Lee KT. pH-responsive polyelectrolyte complexation on upconversion nanoparticles: a multifunctional nanocarrier for protection, delivery, and 3D-imaging of therapeutic protein. J Mater Chem B [Internet]. 2022;10(18):3420–33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1039/D2TB00246A.
- 114. Mu Y, Gong L, Peng T, Yao J, Lin Z. Advances in pH-responsive drug delivery systems. OpenNano [Internet]. 2021;5:100031. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. onano.2021.100031.
- 115. Yap JE, Zhang L, Lovegrove JT, Beves JE, Stenzel MH. Visible light—responsive drug delivery nanoparticle via donor–Acceptor Stenhouse Adducts (DASA). Macromol Rapid Commun. 2020;41(21):1–8.
- 116. Wei P, Cornel EJ, Du J. Ultrasound-responsive polymer-based drug delivery systems. Drug Deliv Transl Res [Internet]. 2021;11(4):1323–39. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13346-021-00963-0
- 117. Amin MU, Ali S, Tariq I, Ali MY, Pinnapreddy SR, Preis E, et al. Ultrasound-responsive smart drug delivery system of lipid coated mesoporous silica nanoparticles. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(9):1396.
- Li M, Zhao G, Su WK, Shuai Q. Enzyme-responsive nanoparticles for anti-tumor drug delivery. Front Chem. 2020;8(July):647.
- 119. Guo X, Cheng Y, Zhao X, Luo Y, Chen J, Yuan WE. Advances in redox-responsive drug delivery systems of tumor microenvironment. J Nanobiotechnology [Internet]. 2018;16(1):1–10. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/s12951-018-0398-2
- 120. An X, Zhu A, Luo H, Ke H, Chen H, Zhao Y. Rational design of multi-stimuli-responsive Nanoparticles for precise cancer therapy. ACS Nano. 2016;10(6):5947–58.
- 121. Ganguly P, Breen A, Pillai SC. Toxicity of nanomaterials: exposure, pathways, assessment, and recent advances. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2018;4(7):2237–75.
- 122. Sukhanova A, Bozrova S, Sokolov P, Berestovoy M, Karaulov A, Nabiev I. Dependence of nanoparticle toxicity on their physical and chemical properties. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2018;13:44.

Phytosomes Used for Herbal Drug Delivery



Mansab Ali Saleemi and Vuanghao Lim

1 Introduction

The twenty-first century has brought about a greater awareness of the importance of maintaining a healthy lifestyle, so the use of herbs and active extracts has gained widespread acceptance [1]. Due to the various advantages of herbal drugs, their increasing popularity has raised concerns about the safety and efficacy of modern drugs. Due to the limitations of modern medicine, the use of herbal medicines has increased. Apart from this, there is a rising interest in the safety and efficacy of synthetic drugs [2, 3]. Since ancient times, the active constituents of plants have been used to treat diseases. A number of plant-based compounds known as phytochemicals have been studied extensively for their various health benefits [4]. These compounds belong to the family of bioactive polyphenols, which can be found naturally in plants. Their various properties have been studied extensively and are being used by scientists for their cosmetic and dietary supplement applications. Their low cytotoxicity and potent bioactivity have been acknowledged by the scientific community [5]. One example is the extract of milk thistle fruit, which has been used for thousands of years to treat liver damage. Curcumins derived from turmeric have been shown to have antioxidant properties and anticancer effects. Furthermore, polyphenols, such as flavonoids, are among the most thoroughly investigated active components [4, 6].

Terpenoids, alkaloids, and phenolic compounds are separated into three groups based on their various structural elements. Some of these include geraniol, caryophyllene, and linalool. Pyrrolidine, pyridine-piperidine, and isoquinoline are among

M. A. Saleemi · V. Lim (🖂)

Advanced Medical and Dental Institute, Universiti Sains Malaysia, Kepala Batas, Penang, Malaysia e-mail: vlim@usm.my the most widely used alkaloids for their phytochemical effects. They can be used to inhibit enzymes or act as substrate holders [6, 7]. By improving the chelating properties of compounds, phytochemicals can help remove harmful substances from the gastrointestinal tract. They can also enhance the stability of various nutrients. Another benefit of phytochemicals is their antioxidant activity, which can help remove free radicals from the body and improve the uptake of various nutrients [8, 9]. As a phytochemical, salicin can be used as a precursor of drugs that contain nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). Due to their properties, some phytochemicals are referred to as nutraceuticals. They can be extracted from various plant species to develop effective treatments for different diseases [10]. However, due to poor oral bioavailability, the clinical applicability of many potent plant compounds is a topic of debate. The low absorption rate of such elements could be attributed to their low lipid solubility, the presence of multi-ring polyphenols in their structures, and their high molecular weight [3]. It has been estimated that up to 70% of the new compounds that have been discovered could have low bioavailability. Most of the bioactive compounds in phytomedicines, such as flavonoids, phenolics, and glycosides, are water-soluble. Their poor absorption due to their large size and their inability to pass through the membranes of the small intestine limits their ability to interact with the intestine's lipid-rich outer membranes. Polyphenols' multi-ring structures are too big to be absorbed through passive diffusion or nonactive absorption [1, 4].

The properties of certain constituents are known to cause drawbacks when used as drugs. Therefore, a system that can deliver these constituents into the systemic circulation is needed. Various solutions have been suggested to improve the bioavailability of pharmaceutical drugs, such as the formation of emulsions, liposomes, or nanos [4, 10]. Nevertheless, the use of phyto-phospholipid complexes (phytosomes) is considered a great method for improving the bioavailability of drugs.

2 Background

The concept of phytosomes was first introduced in 1989 by Indena, a company based in Italy. A study conducted by these researchers reveals that phenolic compounds have poor bioavailability and can be complexed with phospholipids. The study shows that these compounds have a high binding affinity to phospholipids [2, 3]. The term phytosome comes from the words "plant" and "some," implying that the substance is cell-like [3, 11]. Phytosomes are complexes of phospholipids and naturally active phytochemicals that are bound in a structure, and these complex molecules are formed by the reaction between plant extracts and phosphatidylcho-line (PC) [12, 13]. The advantage of phytosomes over other drug delivery systems is that they minimize any harmful effects of a drug while delivering it to a certain site of action. Aside from improving the drug's distribution, phytosomes can also control how much of the drug is used [2, 14]. Another benefit of this process is that it allows the drug to be transported in a controlled manner. The use of phospholipids

for drug delivery has been acknowledged as a promising strategy for increasing the effectiveness and efficiency of medication. Various types of phospholipid-related formulations, such as Doxil, Cleviprex, and Valium, have been widely used in the treatment of numerous conditions. Various phospholipids, such as PC and artificial PC, are commonly utilized in different formulations. Due to their versatility, they can be applied in many ways [1, 4, 12].

Phytosome production protects the valuable compounds of herbs from damage by gut bacteria and digestive secretions. A transition can also be made from a cellfree environment to a lipid-friendly one. Once they reach the cell membrane, they can enter the bloodstream [2, 3]. Water-soluble bioactive constituents, such as flavonoids, can become lipid-compatible molecular complexes by conversion to the outer membrane of the cells. This process can then be accelerated for them to reach the blood. A phyto-phospholipid complex is formed when a stoichiometric amount of lipoid (mostly PC) is combined with extracts or polyphenolic constituents, such as simple flavonoids, in an aprotic solvent [15]. PC is also the main component in cell membranes, which can be miscible in both water and oil phases. Its molecular properties make it a good candidate for phytosomes. The molecular group that phytosomes are linked to is known to form a bond between two molecules [16]. When combined with another flavonoid or PC-containing substance, this hybrid can convert into a lipid-miscible membrane. This bond can then transform into a hybrid structure that merges into the outer membrane of a cell [11, 15, 16]. As a biocarrier, PC is not just a means to carry the bioactive flavonoids of the plant into the bloodstream. It is also a known bioactive nutrient that can provide a variety of health benefits. When compared to commonly used preparations, these formulations have and pharmacokinetic features. better pharmacological The hydrophilic phytoconstituent-choline complexes are entirely covered by the lipid-soluble phosphatidyl part [2, 5, 6]. High drug encapsulation, better stability, and improved bioavailability are just a few of the advantages of phytosomes [17]. A higher rate of absorption also results in a lower dosage of the active constituents required to elicit a biological impact, which is true for both polar and nonpolar phytoconstituents [11, 12].

3 Properties of Phytosomes

1. Physicochemical Properties

Phytosomes are made up of natural substances and phospholipids, such as soy phospholipids. A complex is obtained by the reaction of stoichiometric amounts of a substrate and phospholipids in an aprotic solvent. The creation of hydrogen bonds and polar functionalities of phospholipids is thought to be the main interaction between phospholipids and their substrates. When a phytosome is treated with water, it assumes that a micellar shape forms liposomal structures. In phytosomes, the active principle is embedded in the polar head of phospholipiase, and in



Fig. 1 Schematic representation of the differences between liposomes and phytosomes. (Created with ChemDraw Professional)

liposomes, it is dissolved in the inner pocket of the layered membrane. For instance, in the case of a catechindistearoylphosphatidylcholine complex, H-bonds between the phenolic compounds and the phosphate ions are formed. A comparison between liposomes and phytosomes is represented in Fig. 1. In addition, PC can be determined by comparing the complex's ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectra to those of the pure precursors. It has also been demonstrated that the presence of long aliphatic chains in the active principle allows the complex to produce a lipophilic envelope, which helps the complex to dissolve in low polarity solvents [18].

Phyto-complexes are formed as a result of the reactions among various substrate and polymer groups [19]. They are generally prepared in 1:2 or 1:1 ratios [19]. During contact with each other, the interaction between hydrogen bonds and substrate molecules can link the polar parts of phospholipids with their substrate molecules. This can be studied with a spectroscopic system [20]. Phytosomes are attached to the glacial tops of phospholipids. They can become an interior division of molecular film for the creation of bonding involving the phenol hydroxyls of flavone moiety [21]. It is possible to induce the similarity of the NMR of phytosomes by individualizing the untainted precursor, after which the signals of the fatty sequence are largely unaffected. This confirmation of the intention of the complex was used to demonstrate the accessibility of phytosomes through the evaluation of the substance properties [11].

2. Biological Properties

Phytosomes are the sophisticated world of herbs used for making various drugs. The goal is to make these products more effective and efficient at reducing the side effects of drugs [22]. As a consequence of in vitro and in vivo investigations for the better invention of herbs in living things, it has been demonstrated that phytosomes are more useful for building bioavailability than noncomplex botanical herbs [23]. Phytosomes are advanced forms of herbs, making them more effective than traditional herbal extracts. Various pharmacokinetic investigations have demonstrated that phytosomes have higher bioavailability than non-complexed plant derivatives [24]. They are more advantageous in terms of reducing serum levels and improving the pharmacodynamic effects of various drugs [23].

4 Phytosomes' Significance in Herbal Drug Delivery

Phytosome is a novel, lipid-based delivery system that can improve the absorption of various phenolic compounds [25]. The company of Indena developed the first phytosome. Their goal was to improve the bioavailability of drugs by creating phospholipids. Phytosomes are made up of phospholipids, predominantly PC, that have been infused with standardized polyphenolic plant extracts [5]. The lipid vesicles in phytosomes are formed by an H-bonding interaction between bioactive compounds and non-polarizing phospholipids [26]. The hydrophilic moiety of phospholipids (such as choline) chemically binds the water-soluble polyphenolic rings of phytochemicals (such as flavonoids) to form the body of phytosomes, whereas the phosphatidyl lipophilic moiety of phospholipids forms a tail to incorporate the water-soluble phytoconstituents [27].

The absorption of phenolic compounds is significantly influenced by the encapsulation of poorly soluble compounds into phytosomal delivery vehicles. This effect helps in penetrating and enhancing the bioabsorption of phenolic compounds [28]. A phytosome is a bifunctional compound that can be used as a topically applied drug. Its capabilities have been demonstrated to improve the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of its formulations [29]. Phytosomes have been identified as a promising tool for developing new formulations due to their potential function in improving the characteristics of diverse polyphenolic substances. Phytosomes are often made by combining active biological phytoconstituents with phospholipids, such as phosphatidylethanolamine and phosphatidylserine (PS), in certain stoichiometric ratios under specific conditions [16]. To isolate the complex, aprotic solvents, such as methylene chloride, acetone, and ethyl acetate, are evaporated under a vacuum after mixing. The resulting phytoconstituents are then integrated into lipid vesicles [30]. The development of phytosome nanoscale technology for the delivery of bioactive compounds has the potential to improve the



Fig. 2 The chemical structure of silybin, generated using the InChI code from http://pubchem. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/

bioavailability of phytochemicals, such as polyphenolic compounds. Silybin is a water-soluble flavonoid that has antioxidant and hepatoprotective properties. The chemical structure of silvbin is shown in Fig. 2. It is produced by the Silvbum marianum plant [31]. Silybin has a low solubility and cannot be absorbed by a biological membrane that is rich in lipids. Its improved absorption is achieved through the use of milk thistle extracts [32]. It was also observed that the use of silybin-phytosome preparation exhibits excellent bioavailability in rats [12]. When broiler chicks are exposed to aflatoxin B1, the silvmarin phytosome can protect them from the harmful consequences [33]. A study shows that silymarin phytosomes can improve fetoprotectant properties toward ethanol-induced behavioral deficits [34]. Studies reveal that the silymarin phytosome, which is derived from the seeds of the S. marianum plant, could protect pregnant women from ingesting ethanol [35]. One study discovers that silvmarin, a standardized mixture of flavanolignans, forms a complex with phospholipids [36]. When compared to single constituents, phytosomes show a high level of activity, long-lasting action, and antioxidant properties [36]. Moreover, silybin from phytosomes enters the liver, which is the intended target organ. Nine patients who had their gallbladders removed were used to prove the effectiveness of this procedure. They were given a single oral dose of silybin, 120 mg. The total quantity of the drug recovered after 48 hours accounted for 11% of the total dose in the case of phytosomal silvbin. Researchers discovered that about 3% of the silvbin was retrieved in the case of silymarin. This data reveals that phytosomal silybin passes through the liver four times faster than silymarin [37]. The pharmaceutical scope of phytosomes includes the following:

- (a) It appreciates the entrapment of drugs.
- (b) It improves the oral and topical absorption of polar-insoluble phytoconstituents and their bioavailability.
- (c) The dose required for active constituent(s) decreases as the rate of absorption increases.

- (d) The chemical bonds between a PC molecule and its phytoconstituent help in maintaining a better stability profile for phytosomes.
- (e) PC is a substance that can be used in the preparation of phytosomes and possesses a hepatoprotective effect.
- (f) Phytoconstituents can be utilized as functional cosmetics after being applied to the skin to promote percutaneous absorption.

Another study analyzed silvbin absorption after it was conjugated with phosphatidylcholine [38]. The silvbin plasma level was determined after a single oral dose of the phytosome was administered. The effects of the silvbin-phytosome on the liver function of patients with chronic hepatitis C were studied. Those taking the drug for up to 120 days showed a significant improvement in their liver function [39]. Using phytosome nanotechnology to deliver ginkgo extract has beneficial effects on the brain and vascular protection [40]. The study reveals that the addition of plant extracts to phytosome delivery systems boosts the absorption of flavonoid compounds [41]. Oleaselect is a polyphenols-based olive oil product. It possesses antiinflammatory and antioxidant properties, in addition to other health benefits [42]. The preparation of *Centella asiatica* is shown to lower oxidative stress in diabetic patients and prevent strokes in rats [43]. Green select herbal extracts exhibit various beneficial effects, such as reducing free radicals, improving antioxidant properties, and reducing the generation of proinflammatory cytokine. Greenselect's formulation as phytosomes is shown to boost the extract's bioactivity and bioavailability [44]. Rutin phytosomal formulations have more skin absorption than conventional rutin formulations, resulting in increased anti-arthritis action [45]. The addition of poorly soluble curcumin to a phytosome delivery system improves liver injury protection by restoring the antioxidant glutathione [46]. The properties of flavonoids in curcumin have been observed to facilitate the absorption of bioactive curcumin in rats. This is due to the PC moiety of the 1,2-dimyristoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine in the bioactive curcumin [47]. The therapeutic activity of various phytoconstituents, such as Echinacea angustifolia [48], Vitis vinifera [5], and Crataegus species [2], is significantly improved when added to phytosomes.

Grape seed phytosomes are made up of several oligomeric polyphenols, which are found in grape seed extract. Moreover, procyanidin flavonoids are known to increase the antioxidant capacity of blood and stimulate the physiological antioxidant defense of plasma. They also offer protection against the effects of ischemia and reperfusion [49]. Researchers discovered that rabbits who were fed a high-cholesterol diet for 6 weeks had higher blood cholesterol levels and inflammatory lesions in their carotid arteries. One group of these rabbits was fed grape seed phytosomes during this study, and compared to the control group, they had a significantly less aortic plaque. Grape seed phytosomes were administered once daily to healthy young participants in a randomized human trial. The blood tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase (TRAP) was tested at various intervals during the first and fifth days. After administration on the first day of treatment, blood TRAP levels were elevated over the control group that was given conventional grape seed extract [50]. In one study, researchers used a simple and reproducible method to develop a

phytosomal complex containing quercetin-phospholipids. The complex exhibited better efficacy than a molecule used for liver injury [51]. The phytosomes of naringenin and curcumin were produced by a group of scientists in different experiments [51]. This study reveals that naringenin's phytosome possesses higher antioxidant properties. This could be because the prolonged duration of action limits the molecular elimination of the compound.

Citrus fruits are high in hesperetin, which is a phytomolecule. Despite numerous therapeutic benefits, the use of antioxidant drugs remains restricted primarily due to their shorter half-life and lower body clearance. Another group of scientists has successfully developed a novel hesperetin phytosome to overcome this limitation. The produced complex was examined for its antioxidant properties in CCl_4 -instituted rats. The phytosome was discovered to have long-term release properties and increased antioxidant activity. The higher relative bioavailability of the phytosome is due to its higher concentration, according to a pharmacokinetic investigation [52].

5 Recent Phytosomes for Herbal Drugs

Phytosomes are known as effective nanocarrier delivery systems [9]. However, successful product commercialization is still far off. Despite the advantages of phytosomal drugs, few final products have been commercialized [9]. Safety proofing the product is a primary barrier to its entry into the market. There are numerous products available in the market that are based on phytosomes that work great in therapeutic applications and can be used to treat various conditions. Some of the products being formulated and commercialized are shown in Table 1.

Phytosomes are biological-neutral compounds that can be safely introduced into the human body [54]. Before they are commercialized, certain parameters should be considered regarding their nano-size structure, such as metabolism and excretion [55]. A curcumin phytosome prepared by scientists was successfully introduced into rats and was shown to produce high accumulation in bone marrow tissues [56]. Normal cells can also be passively targeted by phytosomes. Animal models and a clinical study should be conducted to investigate their biological effects [54]. However, various studies show the biological safety of phytosomes [57]. Further, designing a phytosome should involve the evaluation of its pharmacodynamic and pharmacokinetic properties. Finding the best dosage form is a step in the right direction for marketing a final product [58]. Phytosomes should also be reproducible and quality-monitored over time [55]. Popularity is another factor that influences a product's commercialization. Due to the safety and biocompatibility of natural products, their increasing popularity has become more prevalent in recent years. The process of introducing phytosomal technology to the industrial market is relatively simple due to the rapid commercialization of phytosomes [1]. In addition, polar phytoconstituents have been studied by several pharmaceutical industries for their biological activities and enhanced bioavailability.

Source plant	Phytosome	Application	References
Ruscus	Roscugenin	Anti-inflammatory property	[53]
aculeatus			
<i>Crataegus</i> species	Hawthorn	Antihypertensive property	[2]
Vitis vinifera	Leucoselect	Antioxidant activity	[5]
Ammi visnaga	Visnadine	Circulation improver	[14]
Curcuma longa	Curcumin	Hepatoprotective property	[47]
Crataegus mexicana	Crataegus	Antioxidant activity	[14]
Vaccinium myrtillus	Bilberry	Potent antioxidant activity	[14]
Echinacea angustifolia	Echinacea	Acts as immunomodulator	[48]
Ruta graveolens Sophora japonica	Rutin	Rheumatoid arthritis	[45]
Melilotus officinalis	Lymphaselect phytosomes	Indicated for insomnia	[14]
Horse chestnut bark	PA2 phytosomes	UV protectant and anti-wrinkles	[14]
Olea europaea	Oleaselect [™] phytosome	Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory activities	[14]
Zanthoxylum bungeanum	Zanthalene phytosomes	Anti-itching and soothing	[14]
Serenoa repens	Sabalselect phytosome	Benign prostate hyperplasia	[14]
Camellia sinensis	Greenselect	Antioxidant activity	[44]
Polygonum cuspidatum	Rexatrol	Antiaging and antioxidant activity	[14]
Centella asiatica	Centella	Skin and vascular disorders	[43]
Terminalia sericea	Sericoside phytosome	Skin improver	[14]
Silymarin marium	Silybin	Liver protection and antioxidant activity	[12]
Ginkgo biloba	Ginkgo	Vascular and brain tissue protection	[40]
Europaea oil	Olive oil	Antihyperlipidemic, antioxidant, and anti-inflammatory activities along with cardiovascular protection	[42]

 Table 1 Bioactive phytochemicals based on phytosomes are available in the market

6 Targeted Delivery of Herbal/Phytochemical Phytosomes

Two key factors that determine the success of phytochemical drug carriers are targeted delivery and sustained release rates [59]. Various types of nano-systems are employed in disease imaging and therapy [60]. The use of nanocarriers for phytochemicals is widely based on their spherical shape [61, 62]. Some vesicular drug delivery systems have been developed, such as ethosomes, transfersomes, liposomes, and niosomes [63–67]. A schematic illustration of the numerous vesicle architectures involved in phytochemical delivery is shown in Fig. 3a.

7 Ethosomes

Ethosomes are carriers that deliver natural products and drugs to deep tissues and into circulation [68]. These are mainly composed of phospholipids. They include PC, PS, and ethanol [69]. The high concentration of ethanol in ethosomes helps to minimize the effects of impairing the skin's lipid bilayer. When ethanol is integrated into a cell membrane, it allows the ethanol to reach the targeted vesicles. The lipid membrane in ethosomes is less rigid than other vesicles due to the presence of ethanol, which increases drug trafficking capabilities in stratum corneum lipids [70]. Ethosomes are well-suited to various industries for different purposes, such as in pharmaceutical, veterinary, biotechnology, cosmetic, and nutraceutical applications. Also, these soft vesicles are used as carriers for the improvement of skin



Fig. 3 Possible vesicles to produce phytosomes; (a) schematic illustration of various types of vesicles in phytochemical delivery, ethosomes, liposomes, transfersomes, and niosomes; (b) represents the composition of phospholipid moiety. (Created with ChemDraw Professional)

Characteristics	Phytosomes	Ethosomes	Transfersomes	Liposomes	Niosomes
Composition	Phytoconstituents of phospholipids and polyphenolics	Water, phospholipid, alcohol, and polyglycol	Surfactant and phospholipid mixture	Cholesterol and phospholipids	Cholesterol and nonionic surfactants
Flexibility	Rigid	Elastic	Ultra-deformable	Rigid	Rigid
Significant application	Phyto-delivery	Skin delivery	Skin delivery	Gene and drug delivery	Drug delivery and cosmetics
Route of administration	Transdermal and oral	Transdermal and topical	Topical and transdermal	Topical, oral, transdermal, and parenteral	Topical, oral, transdermal, and parenteral
Key properties	High entrapment efficiency (EE) helps in releasing the contents slowly	Improves the efficiency of drug penetration across/ through the skin	Deforming ability is high, allowing for deeper penetration into the epidermal layers	Biocompatibility, self-assembly capability, and the ability to transport large drug payloads	Improved dispersion of compounds with solubility difficulties and excellent stability
Commercialized product	Leucoselect, Sabalselect, etc.	MaccabiCARE, Trima, etc.	Daktarin	Doxil, Visudyne, etc.	L'Oréal and Lancôme
Limitations	The phytoconstituents' leaching, which lowers the targeted drug concentration, indicates that they are unstable	Poor yield, coalescence, disintegration when transferred to water, and product loss during transition from organic to water media	Cytotoxicity of surfactants	Low stability and low dermal penetration	Cytotoxicity of surfactants and low dermal penetration

Table 2 A comparative evaluation of phytosomes, ethosomes, transfersomes, liposomes, and niosomes

delivery [71]. Ethosomes can range in size from nanometers to micrometers and are more effective at delivering drugs to the skin than liposomes. They have been found to have superior properties over other commercially available dermal delivery systems [72]. A comparative evaluation of the various components of nano-delivery systems, including phytosomes, ethosomes, transfersomes, liposomes, and niosomes, is presented in Table 2.

Many authors show that ethosomes are effective as topical vehicles of phytochemical compounds. A study conducted by scientists evaluated the cytotoxicity of different extracts loaded with ethosome for transdermal delivery. An evaluation of the cell-line data revealed that compounds containing the extract inhibited testosterone production and improved the viability of the cell, despite the fact that a histological analysis showed that the encapsulated vesicles did not affect the rat's epidermis layer [73]. The disadvantage of ethosomes is their poor consistency and evaporation. This contributes to the large size variation from nanometers to micrometers. Alcohol combined with trehalose and propylene glycol can manage this deficiency [74]. A brief description of surfactants and phospholipids that are used in the preparation of phytosomes, liposomes, niosomes, ethosomes, and transfersomes is presented in Fig. 3a. The phospholipid moiety of phytosomes, which consists of a polar head and a hydrophobic tail, is shown in Fig. 3b.

8 Transfersomes

Transfersomes are a type of flexible nanocarrier initially developed in the 1990s [71]. Regular liposomes do not penetrate the skin's outer layer and are restricted to the stratum corneum's outer portion [75]. Transfersomes are a new type of lipid vesicle developed to improve the efficiency of liposomes. They are flexible and elastic carriers that increase the delivery of compounds to deep dermal tissues [76]. They are composed of one amphipathic molecular, such as PC, and a bilayer softening agent. Transfersome components are designed to self-assemble into a lipid bilayer after being applied to an aqueous system [76]. Transfersomes have been proven in studies to penetrate the skin more deeply. They can also be used as drug carriers [77]. In a recent study, scientists developed resveratrol (RSV)-loaded transfersomes made up of PC and edge stimulators (EA) [78]. The results show that distilled water with 5% ethanol and 5% PC/EA might be utilized to generate an optimum formulation. The vesicles were found to be 40 nm in size and exhibited antioxidant activity similar to the free RSV group. Also, D1-20(W) demonstrated an improvement in its in vitro transdermal delivery performance. It was also noted that its cell viability was decreased by over 30% compared to the free RSV group [79]. Transfersomes are not chemically stable due to their susceptibility to damage caused by oxidation. Also, their purity is not ideal for use as a standard vehicle for drug delivery. However, large-scale production of transfersomes can be done without the use of additives [80].

9 Liposomes

The term liposomes come from the Greek words referring to fat and body parts [81]. Liposomes are spherical structures made up of phospholipids and cholesterol. The particles have a diameter of 0.05 to 5 micrometers. They are very promising carriers for various drug delivery systems because of their unique features, such as their ability to deliver drugs in different configurations [82–84]. The goal of this system is to deliver a drug to a specific site of action [85]. Liposomes are very stable and are equipped with a unique structure that traps various agents in their compartments [86, 87]. Liposomes are designed to be used in various pathological conditions, such as skin diseases and arthritis [88, 89]. Most liposome preparation methods involve lipid solvation by organic solvents, evaporation, condensation, and the hydration of lipid [90, 91]. Some synthesis methods can help improve the encapsulation of drugs [92, 93].

However, liposomes are designed to increase biological impact, solubility, and defense against degradation [94, 95]. Many reports suggest that the use of natural extracts in liposomes can improve their biological activity [96, 97]. For instance, one study reported that CD44 receptor-phyto-liposomes are loaded with stigmasterol (STS) for synergistic chemotherapy. In comparison to MCF-7 cells, the anticancer efficacy of HA-DOX-STS-lipo was significantly increased in MDA-MB-231, and CD44-overexpressing cells in vitro, showing an HA-mediated targeting effect. This suggests that the carrier system could be used against CD44-overexpressing tumors [98]. In another study, researchers prepared nanoliposomes by applying a simple hydration process with polyphenols. They studied the various aspects of these nanoliposomes, including their particle size, EE, and morphology. The study reported that the highest EE of nanoliposomes was 52.93%, which was composed of 1% lecithin and 1,000 ppm phenolic compounds. The Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) findings show that the phenolic compounds, hydroxy (OH) group, and phospholipid polar zone form hydrogen bonds. In addition, nanoliposomes have a long shelf life. The study also shows that liposomes can be used to enhance the maintenance and/or improvement of bio-functional active agents in food products [99]. A group of researchers studied the therapeutic efficacy of various drugs including rosmarinic acid, sinensetin, and eupatorin. They also evaluated the formulation of Orthosiphon stamineus extract OS-E nanoliposomes in rat plasma. All the compounds were poorly distributed and slowly removed from the body after intravenous administration of OS-E nanoliposomes. In contrast, the bioavailability of compounds was higher after oral administration of OS-E nanoliposomes. These findings show that the OS-E nanoliposome's higher bioavailability and solubility may be because of its use of liposome encapsulation [100].

Currently, it is observed that the antioxidant properties of *Capsicum annuum* pepper are extracted after being loaded with liposome. The effects of these extracts show no cytotoxicity, a reduced amount of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and an increased expression of endogenous antioxidants in the HepG2 cell line, as shown in Fig. 4 [101]. Aside from their improved ability to deliver phytochemicals,



Fig. 4 (a) Viability of cells treated with different concentrations of *C. annuum* extract (CAE) for 24 and 48 hours; (b) effects of liposomes (L) and CAE (E) on intracellular ROS production in HepG2 cells induced by *tert*-butyl hydroperoxide (t-BuOOH); cells were pre-treated for 24 hours with extracts before being incubated with 5 mM *t*-BuOOH. The ROS production was evaluated by using 2',7'-dichlorodihydrofluorescein diacetate staining and flow cytometry. (Reproduced with permission from [101]; copyright [2020] MDPI; the article was printed under a CC-BY license)

liposomes also have disadvantages. For instance, the development of drugs for use in liposomes requires a high cost and can result in encapsulated drug fusion and leakage, and phospholipid liposomes may experience accelerated hydrolysis and/or oxidation, which can result in a shorter half-life.

10 Niosomes

Niosomes are nanometric lamellar vessels made up of nonionic surfactants [102, 103]. Nonionic surfactants can create a stable bilayer structure by effectively agitating and heating [104, 105]. The sections of the bilayer structure that are hydrophobic are guided away from the aqueous phase, while the sections with the hydrophilic tails remain in contact with the aqueous side. Biocompatible and non-immunogenic surfactants should be employed in the development of niosomes [106]. Both in vivo and in vitro studies demonstrate that niosomes mimic liposomes by prolonging the circulation of phytochemicals, altering organ distribution, and increasing bioactivity [107]. Niosome formulations are more prone to cause leaky patches than liposomes when mixed with the same cholesterol level [107]. The amount of cholesterol has a significant impact on vesicle leakage [108]. As a result, the efficiency of liposomal drug trapping is lower than niosomes [109]. The components of liposomes are unstable and require special handling and storage [110]. Niosomes are considered a new herbal drug delivery system that can improve the solubility of phytochemicals. In one study, it was determined that the niosome encapsulation of antioxidant phytochemicals includes lawsone, diosgenin, and Carum spp. [111].



Fig. 5 (a) Appearance of blank niosome and quercetin-loaded niosome; (b) TEM image of empty niosome; (c) quercetin-loaded niosome. (Reproduced with permission from [8]; copyright [2019] MDPI; the article was printed under a CC-BY license)

Moreover, researchers also developed a natural anticancer niosome vesicle based on nonionic surfactants and *Carum carvi* extract. Various formulations were tested for in vitro cytotoxicity, DNA fragmentation, flow cytometry, and cell migration. *Carum*-encapsulated niosomes demonstrate good anticancer effects against cancer cell lines (MCF-7), based on the results of flow cytometry and MTT assay. The cell cycle analysis reveals that the formulations of *Carum*-encapsulated niosomes exhibit a G2/M arrest that prevents the migration of MCF7 cells [111].

However, niosome is formulated to increase the solubility and stability of antioxidant flavonoids. A group of researchers loaded phytochemicals into niosome and found that a spherical shape was generated with 87.3% drug trapping efficiency, and the quercetin demonstrated substantial whitening and antioxidant potential, as shown in Fig. 5 [8]. The transmission electron microscopy (TEM) image in Fig. 5b shows that quercetin-loaded niosome is oval or spherical. Another study reports an in vitro determination of nanovesicles incorporated with marigold extract and finds that marigolds can be entrapped in a bio-delivery vesicle containing surfactants. Their findings also indicate that noisome-based marigold extract could be used as a food additive. Niosomes significantly improve the photostability and bioavailability of quercetin. Quercetin-loaded niosomes exhibit prolonged release and increased skin absorption compared with quercetin solutions [112]. Niosomes have various benefits over liposomes, but they also have drawbacks. For instance, nonionic surfactants of niosomes are not generally considered safe. They are also more of an irritant than liposomes [113].

11 Phytosomes in Clinical Trials

Several phytosome-based drugs have progressed to the level of human trials after completing clinical studies. The effects of these drugs on the human body are being investigated. This is the first step toward receiving the Food and Drug Administration

(FDA) final approval. In 2007, the first clinical trial for a phytosome-based formulation was performed (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT00487721). Silvbin, which has anticancer properties, was integrated into a variety of phytosomes for use in prostate cancer patients. [114]. The researchers discovered that a high concentration of silvbin-phytosome might result in a high blood concentration, suggesting that it could be used as an alternative treatment for prostate cancer patients [6, 115]. The silvbin-phytosome formulation was used in the second clinical study (ClinicalTrials. gov Identifier: NCT02146118). Siliphos was developed using a combination of erlotinib (Tarceva) and phytosomal formulations. Although this research is still in its early phases, experts believe that this combination could have a synergistic effect on the treatment of epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) mutant lung cancer patients. In 2014, a study was conducted to evaluate the effects of green tea extract in reducing obesity (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02542449). A clinical trial was carried out to study this using an administrated formulation. The clinical trial for this study is currently in phase IV. The results reveal that green tea extract phytosomal preparation has a significant effect on maintaining weight in obese patients [7]. Moreover, a clinical trial was conducted to investigate the efficacy of grape seed extracts against lung cancer when synthesized as a phytosome-based formulation (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04515004). The study reveals that the formulation of phytosomes could delay the surgery by up to 14 days. When coupled with dry extracts from artichoke leaves, the anti-hypercholesterolemic effect of bergamotphytosome formulations was investigated in patients with mild hypercholesterolemia (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04697121). The results demonstrated that administering the produced formulation has a beneficial effect on lipid and metabolic parameters, indicating a strong anti-hypercholesterolemic efficacy. The most recent clinical trial was conducted on the effects of quercetin phytosome on the treatment of COVID-19 patients (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT04578158). It is hypothesized that quercetin phytosomes will boost the subjects' natural immunity and prevent the development of the COVID-19 disease. At present, this study is still being investigated. The numerous phytosome-based formulations presented in clinical trials are summarized in Table 3.

12 Patent Perspective

Numerous academic scientists and industrialists are working on phytosome technology in various regions of the world, resulting in multiple breakthroughs. A search on www.lens.org with the keyword "phytosome," a date range of January 1, 2020– January 1, 2022, and "granted patent" as the document type yielded the ten latest patents granted on phytosomes. This includes the phospholipid complexes of extracts of standardized extracts in medicinal and cosmetic formulations for skin aging prevention. This invention relates to a composition that includes a skinhealing extract of *Centella asiatica* and *Mori cortex* phytosomes. The composition of this extract has been shown to reduce the production of iNOS and COX-2 and

Condition	Phytosome formulation	Clinical trial phase and number	Outcome	References
COVID-19	Quercetin	Phase III (NCT00487721)	Under investigation	-
Early stages of lung cancer	Grape seed extract	Phase II (NCT04515004)	Delayed planned surgery of >14 days	-
Hypercholesterolemia	Bergamot	Not applicable (NCT04697121)	Anti- hypercholesterolemic activity	-
EGFR mutant lung adenocarcinoma	Silybin	Phase II (NCT02146118)	Under investigation	-
Prostate cancer	Silybin	Phase II (NCT00487721)	High blood concentration of silybin	[6, 115]
Obesity	Green tea extract	Phase IV (NCT02542449)	Maintaining weight following weight loss	[7]

Table 3 Various phytosome-based formulations on clinical trials

The data was retrieved from www.clinicaltrials.gov; accessed on November 21, 2021

inhibit the secretion of histamine in atopic-induced mast cells. This finding is made possible by the composition of the two plants' phytosomes, which are expected to be used as therapeutic agents for the treatment of inflammatory diseases. Other inventions include a formulation that provides a variety of nutrients and prevents age-related macular degeneration (AMD). It contains the optimal daily doses of various nutrients such as vitamin C, zinc, and copper. Phytosomes used in topical applications that contain a broad spectrum of active substances (sorbitylbenzal and sorbitylvanillinal) can help nourish and protect the skin from free radicals. It can also contribute to healing processes by reducing the spread of inflammatory factors. Table 4 summarizes the several patents on phytosomes and their related innovative technologies.

13 Future Prospects

The use of complex active ingredients with phospholipids has been identified as a prominent method for improving the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic profile of phytoconstituents. A phyto-phospholipid complex that was initially developed for cosmetic use has been successfully used as a drug carrier [3, 5]. Although the field is still relatively new, studies are being conducted to improve the clinical capabilities of these systems. A deep dive into the literature shows that various studies are still being conducted on the use of herbal active ingredients for drug delivery. Researchers should also pay attention to the systems that can transport the various plant components needed for their effective delivery.

Although solvent evaporation is commonly used for the production of phytophospholipids, the process is often time-consuming and carries various steps that are not optimized in any studies. The supercritical fluid technique allows for the

			Patent no.
No.	Title	Innovation	year)
1	Formulation and method for supporting retinal health and reducing the risk of AMD	The incorporation of about 10–30 mg of Bio-Quercetin phytosomes into an appropriate dosage form to reduce the risk of AMD	US 11090274 B2 (2021)
2	Composition for prevention or treatment of skin inflammation comprising <i>Centella asiatica</i> phytosome and <i>Mori radicis</i> Cortex extracts	Phytosomes of <i>Mori cortex</i> and <i>Centella asiatica</i> extracts for preventing, ameliorating, or treating skin inflammation	KR 102073009 B1 (2020)
3	Topical compositions comprising extract of <i>Coriolus versicolor</i> for autoimmunity enhancement	Composition of <i>Coriolus</i> <i>versicolor</i> for preventing and/or treating by vaginal or cervical administration	US 10874702 B2 (2020)
4	Insulin-lipid complex, preparation method therefor, and preparation thereof	Preparation of an insulin-lipid complex	US 10611852 B2 (2020)
5	Cosmetic formulation to reduce facial flushing	Compositions of novel cosmetic skin care products for the treatment of flushed or rosacea- affected skin	US 10596090 B2 (2020)
6	Compounds with antioxidant properties against free radicals, anti-inflammatory activity, and corresponding pharmaceutical compositions for skin care	Topical composition with anti-inflammatory and antioxidant properties	EP 3274347 B1 (2020)
7	Compositions containing silymarin and sulfoalkyl ether cyclodextrin and equal usage methods	Composition comprising silybin A, isosilybin A, and sulfoalkyl ether cyclodextrin	EP 3270941 B1 (2021)
8	Ferment extract of <i>Eupenicillium</i> <i>crustaceum</i> and cosmetic use thereof	A ferment extract used to treat and/or care for the skin, mucous membranes, hair, and/or nails on a cosmetic, nontherapeutic basis	EP 3265184 B1 (2020)
9	Administration of berberine metabolites	A technique for regulating an individual's glucose tolerance	US 11026929 B2 (2021)
10	Multi-supplement compositions	Compositions including multiple dietary supplement formulas	US 11207388 B2 (2021)

Table 4 Patents on phytosomes and related technologies

The data was retrieved from https://link.lens.org/96alkkDrO5h, accessed on January 23, 2022; keyword, phytosome; date range, January 1, 2020–January 1, 2022; document type, granted patent

precise control of the particle size and distribution, which can improve the systemic bioavailability of pharmaceutical products. The CO_2 supercritical fluid's properties make it an excellent choice for the development of sensitive drugs [23]. However, further studies are needed to analyze its effects on the in vivo properties of drugs. Although it has been commonly used to formulate drugs and phospholipids at a 1:1

molar ratio, much of the research has been focused on the use of compounds with a different ratio. Studies reveal that a drug with a higher phospholipid content can produce a better product in terms of its pharmacological properties [3, 5]. The exact steps involved in producing and drying phyto-phospholipid complexes vary depending on the method used. The statistical technique can also be used to design a plant extract with superior quality and trapping efficiency [23]. It can also be used to determine the proportions of phospholipids and plant extracts that are required to achieve this goal. Aside from targeting antigens, phyto-phospholipid complexes can also be used to target other cellular structures. This will allow users to treat other debilitating conditions, such as arthritis and osteoporosis [9, 23].

14 Conclusion

Due to the rise in phytochemicals, their medical benefits are expected to be studied more extensively in the future. However, their low solubility and sensitivity limit their use in food and pharmaceutical products. Understanding the characteristics of vesicular drug delivery systems can help improve their usefulness in the development of phytochemicals. Phytosomes are complex compounds that consist of phytochemicals and phospholipids. They contribute to the improved absorption and bioavailability of drugs. In terms of release efficiency, transfersomes, niosomes, and liposomes are the most commonly used nanocarriers for the preparation of phytochemicals. As for phytosomes, their development is also related to the increasing demand for plant-based nutraceuticals. This step involves carrying out a comprehensive analysis of the product's stability and release dynamics.

This chapter provides an overview of the characteristics of phytosomes, which are mainly used as delivery products. Studies show that their use can improve the bioavailability of formulated compounds. The presence of a clinical study does not always mean that a product is superior to its components. In most cases, the superiority of a product's formula is only assessed in comparison with its components. Most of the clinical evidence supporting the use of certain phytochemicals for various applications has been collected. However, the results of these studies are not yet clear enough to support the biological activities of these preparations. The development of standardized products that have superior efficacy will be the main focus of future studies.

Acknowledgment This work was supported by the Research University Top-Down Grant Scheme, Universiti Sains Malaysia with Project No: 1001/CIPPT/8070019, Project Code: NO0060 (Reference No: 2021/0318).

References

- Agarwal A, Chakraborty P, Chakraborty DD, Saharan VA. Phytosomes: complexation, utilisation and commerical status. J Biol Active Products Nat. 2012;2(2):65–77.
- Gandhi A, Dutta A, Pal A, Bakshi P. Recent trends of phytosomes for delivering herbal extract with improved bioavailability. J Pharmacogn Phytochem. 2012;1(4):6–14.
- Mane K, Baokar S, Bhujbal A, Pharande S, Patil G, Patil R, et al. Phyto-phospholipid complexes (phytosomes): a novel approach to improve the bioavailability of active constituents. J Adv Sci Res. 2020;11(3):68–78.
- 4. Kumar A, Kumar B, Singh SK, Kaur B, Singh S. A review on phytosomes: novel approach for herbal phytochemicals. Asian J Pharm Clin Res. 2017;10(10):41–7.
- Lu M, Qiu Q, Luo X, Liu X, Sun J, Wang C, et al. Phyto-phospholipid complexes (phytosomes): a novel strategy to improve the bioavailability of active constituents. Asian J Pharm Sci. 2019;14(3):265–74.
- Flaig TW, Gustafson DL, Su L-J, Zirrolli JA, Crighton F, Harrison GS, et al. A phase I and pharmacokinetic study of silybin-phytosome in prostate cancer patients. Invest New Drugs. 2007;25(2):139–46.
- Gilardini L, Pasqualinotto L, Di Pierro F, Risso P, Invitti C. Effects of Greenselect Phytosome® on weight maintenance after weight loss in obese women: a randomized placebo-controlled study. BMC Complement Altern Med. 2016;16(1):1–7.
- 8. Lu B, Huang Y, Chen Z, Ye J, Xu H, Chen W, et al. Niosomal nanocarriers for enhanced skin delivery of quercetin with functions of anti-tyrosinase and antioxidant. Molecules. 2019;24(12):2322.
- Permana AD, Utami RN, Courtenay AJ, Manggau MA, Donnelly RF, Rahman L. Phytosomal nanocarriers as platforms for improved delivery of natural antioxidant and photoprotective compounds in propolis: An approach for enhanced both dissolution behaviour in biorelevant media and skin retention profiles. J Photochem Photobiol B Biol. 2020;205:111846.
- Chauhan NS, Gowtham R, Gopalkrishna B. Phytosomes: a potential phyto-phospholipid carriers for herbal drug delivery. J Pharm Res. 2009;2(7):1267–70.
- 11. Singh A, Singh AP, Verma N. Phytosome: a revolution in herbal drug delivery system. Asian J Chem. 2011;23(12):5189.
- 12. Yanyu X, Yunmei S, Zhipeng C, Qineng P. The preparation of silybin–phospholipid complex and the study on its pharmacokinetics in rats. Int J Pharm. 2006;307(1):77–82.
- 13. Verma H, Prasad SB. Phytosome: phytolipid delivery system. Inventi impact: NDDS; 2011.
- 14. Kumar AKB, Singh SK, Kaur B, Singh S. A review on phytosomes: novel approach for herbal phytochemicals. Asian J Pharm Clin Res. 2017;10(10):41–7.
- 15. Barani M, Sangiovanni E, Angarano M, Rajizadeh MA, Mehrabani M, Piazza S, et al. Phytosomes as innovative delivery systems for phytochemicals: a comprehensive review of literature. Int J Nanomedicine. 2021;16:6983.
- Gaikwad AR, Ahire KD, Gosavi AA, Salunkhe K, Khalkar A. Phytosome as a novel drug delivery system for bioavailability enhancement of phytoconstituents and its applications: a review. J Drug Deliv Therap. 2021;11(3):138–52.
- Kumar AB, Habbu P, Hullatti P, Kumar RS. Phytosomes as novel drug delivery system for herbal medicine-A review. Syst Rev Pharm. 2017;8(1):5.
- 18. Kumar P, Yadav S, Agarwal A, Kumar N. Phytosomes: a noval phyto-phospholipid carriers: an overview. Int J Pharm Res Dev. 2010;2(6):1–7.
- 19. Keshwani B, Sharma D, Chatterjee A, Jaimini M. Phytosomes: a promising system of herbal drug delivery. J Chem Pharm Res. 2016;8(1):804–8.
- Prasad SB, Bhatia S, Singh S. Phytosome: phytoconstituent based lipid derived drug delivery system. J Chem Pharm Res. 2016;8(5):664–7.
- Santanu RCNB, Pooja V. Phytosomes an emerging technology in phytomedicine: a review. Int Res J Pharm. 2012;10(3):61–4.

- Amit P, Tanwar Y, Rakesh S, Poojan P. Phytosome: Phytolipid drug delivery system for improving bioavailability of herbal drug. J Pharm Sci Biosci Res. 2013;3(2):51–7.
- Jain N, Gupta BP, Thakur N, Jain R, Banweer J, Jain DK, et al. Phytosome: a novel drug delivery system for herbal medicine. Int J Pharm Sci Drug Res. 2010;2(4):224–8.
- Gao L, Liu G, Wang X, Liu F, Xu Y, Ma J. Preparation of a chemically stable quercetin formulation using nanosuspension technology. Int J Pharm. 2011;404(1-2):231–7.
- Rahman HS, Othman HH, Hammadi NI, Yeap SK, Amin KM, Samad NA, et al. Novel drug delivery systems for loading of natural plant extracts and their biomedical applications. Int J Nanomedicine. 2020;15:2439.
- Shakeri A, Sahebkar A. Phytosome: a fatty solution for efficient formulation of phytopharmaceuticals. Recent Patents Drug Deliv Form. 2016;10(1):7–10.
- Rathore P, Swami G. Planterosomes: A potential phyto-phospholipid carriers for the bioavailability enhancement of herbal extracts. Int J Pharm Sci Res. 2012;3(3):737.
- 28. Yang B, Dong Y, Wang F, Zhang Y. Nanoformulations to enhance the bioavailability and physiological functions of polyphenols. Molecules. 2020;25(20):4613.
- 29. Kidd P, Head K. A review of the bioavailability and clinical efficacy of milk thistle phytosome: a silybin-phosphatidylcholine complex (Siliphos). Altern Med Rev. 2005;10(3):193–203.
- Arora S, Sharma A, Kaur P. Preparation and characterization of phytosomal-phospholipid complex of p. amarus and its tablet formulation. J Pharm Technol Res Manag. 2013;1(1):1–18.
- Bijak M. Silybin, a major bioactive component of milk thistle (Silybum marianum L. Gaernt.)—Chemistry, bioavailability, and metabolism. Molecules. 2017;22(11):1942.
- Loguercio C, Festi D. Silybin and the liver: from basic research to clinical practice. World J Gastroenterol: WJG. 2011;17(18):2288.
- Tedesco D, Steidler S, Galletti S, Tameni M, Sonzogni O, Ravarotto L. Efficacy of silymarinphospholipid complex in reducing the toxicity of aflatoxin B1 in broiler chicks. Poult Sci. 2004;83(11):1839–43.
- 34. Busby A, Grange LL, Edwards J, King J. The use of a silymarin/phospholipid compound as a fetoprotectant from ethanol-induced behavioral deficits. J Herb Pharmacother. 2002;2(1):39–47.
- 35. La Grange L, Wang M, Watkins R, Ortiz D, Sanchez M, Konst J, et al. Protective effects of the flavonoid mixture, silymarin, on fetal rat brain and liver. J Ethnopharmacol. 1999;65(1):53–61.
- Bombardelli E, Cristoni A, Morazzoni P. Phytosome® s in functional cosmetics. Fitoterapia (Milano). 1994;65(5):387–401.
- Schandalik R, Perucca E. Pharmacokinetics of silybin following oral administration of silipide in patients with extrahepatic biliary obstruction. Drugs Exp Clin Res. 1994;20(1):37–42.
- Barzaghi N, Crema F, Gatti G, Pifferi G, Perucca E. Pharmacokinetic studies on IdB 1016, a silybin-phosphatidylcholine complex, in healthy human subjects. Eur J Drug Metab Pharmacokinet. 1990;15(4):333–8.
- 39. Moscarella S, Giusti A, Marra F, Marena C, Lampertico M, Relli P, et al. Therapeutic and antilipoperoxidant effects of silybin-phosphatidylcholine complex in chronic liver disease: preliminary results. Curr Therap Res. 1993;53(1):98–102.
- 40. Naik SR, Pilgaonkar VW, Panda VS. Evaluation of antioxidant activity of Ginkgo biloba phytosomes in rat brain. Phytother Res. An International Journal Devoted to Pharmacological and Toxicological Evaluation of Natural Product Derivatives. 2006;20(11):1013–6.
- 41. Amin T, Bhat SV. A review on phytosome technology as a novel approach to improve the bioavailability of nutraceuticals. Int J Adv Res Technol. 2012;1(3):1–5.
- 42. Shivanand P, Kinjal P. Phytosomes: technical revolution in phytomedicine. Int J PharmTech Res. 2010;2(1):627–31.
- 43. Sbrini G, Brivio P, Fumagalli M, Giavarini F, Caruso D, Racagni G, et al. Centella asiatica l. Phytosome improves cognitive performance by promoting bdnf expression in rat prefrontal cortex. Nutrients. 2020;12(2):355.

- Belcaro G, Ledda A, Hu S, Cesarone MR, Feragalli B, Dugall M. Greenselect phytosome for borderline metabolic syndrome. Evid Based Complement Alternat Med. 2013;2013:869061.
- 45. Das MK, Kalita B. Design and evaluation of phyto-phospholipid complexes (phytosomes) of rutin for transdermal application. J Appl Pharm Sci. 2014;4(10):051–7.
- 46. Tung BT, Hai NT, Son PK. Hepatoprotective effect of Phytosome Curcumin against paracetamol-induced liver toxicity in mice. Brazilian. J Pharm Sci. 2017;53(1):e16136.
- 47. Li Z, Shi M, Li N, Xu R. Application of functional biocompatible nanomaterials to improve curcumin bioavailability. Front Chem. 2020;8:929.
- Burger A, Mengs U, Kelter G, Schüler J, Fiebig H. No evidence of stimulation of human tumor cell proliferation by a standardized aqueous mistletoe extract in vitro. Anticancer Res. 2003;23(5A):3801–6.
- Schwitters B, Masquelier J. OPC in practice: Biflavanals and their application. Rome: Alfa Omega; 1993.
- Carini M, Aldini G, Bombardelli E, Morazzoni P, Morelli R. Free radicals scavenging action and anti-enzyme activities of procyanidines from Vitis vinifera. A mechanism for their capillary protective action. Arzneimittelforschung. 1994;44(5):592–601.
- 51. Maiti K, Mukherjee K, Gantait A, Nazeer Ahamed H, Saha BP, Kumar MP. Enhanced therapeutic benefit of quercetinphospholipid complex in carbon tetrachloride-induced acute liver injury in rats: a comparative study. Iran J Pharmacol Ther. 2005;4(2):84.
- Venkatesh M, Mukherjee K, Maiti K, Mukherjee P. Enhancement of bioavailability of phytomolecules with value added formulation. Planta Med. 2008;74(09):PC11.
- Singh A, Saharan VA, Singh M, Bhandari A. Phytosome: drug delivery system for polyphenolic phytoconstituents. Iranian J Pharm Sci. 2011;7(4):209–19.
- 54. Babazadeh A, Zeinali M, Hamishehkar H. Nano-phytosome: a developing platform for herbal anti-cancer agents in cancer therapy. Curr Drug Targets. 2018;19(2):170–80.
- Kaur IP, Kakkar V, Deol PK, Yadav M, Singh M, Sharma I. Issues and concerns in nanotech product development and its commercialization. J Control Release. 2014;193:51–62.
- Sou K, Inenaga S, Takeoka S, Tsuchida E. Loading of curcumin into macrophages using lipid-based nanoparticles. Int J Pharm. 2008;352(1-2):287–93.
- 57. Kidd PM. Bioavailability and activity of phytosome complexes from botanical polyphenols: the silymarin, curcumin, green tea, and grape seed extracts. Altern Med Rev. 2009;14(3):226–46.
- Gupta S, Kesarla R, Omri A. Formulation strategies to improve the bioavailability of poorly absorbed drugs with special emphasis on self-emulsifying systems. Int Scholar Res Notices. 2013;2013:848043.
- Baishya R, Boruah JLH, Bordoloi MJ, Kumar D, Kalita P. Novel drug delivery system in phytochemicals: modern era of ancient science. Herbal Medicine in India: Springer; 2020. p. 175–189.
- 60. Trohopoulos P, Christensen JB, Torres-cebada T, Moghimi SM, Ylä-herttuala SPA, Ficker M, et al. Nano-systems for therapy and/or diagnosis and/or therapy monitoring and/or theranostics of disease. Google Patents; 2019.
- Lagoa R, Silva J, Rodrigues JR, Bishayee A. Advances in phytochemical delivery systems for improved anticancer activity. Biotechnol Adv. 2020;38:107382.
- Supraja B, Mulangi S. An updated review on pharmacosomes, a vesicular drug delivery system. J Drug Deliv Therap. 2019;9(1-s):393–402.
- 63. Ma H, Guo D, Fan Y, Wang J, Cheng J, Zhang X. Paeonol-loaded ethosomes as transdermal delivery carriers: design, preparation and evaluation. Molecules. 2018;23(7):1756.
- 64. Shariare MH, Rahman M, Lubna SR, Roy RS, Abedin J, Marzan AL, et al. Liposomal drug delivery of Aphanamixis polystachya leaf extracts and its neurobehavioral activity in mice model. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1–16.
- 65. Barani M, Mirzaei M, Torkzadeh-Mahani M, Adeli-Sardou M. Evaluation of carum-loaded niosomes on breast cancer cells: physicochemical properties, in vitro cytotoxicity, flow cytometric, DNA fragmentation and cell migration assay. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):1–10.

- Nangare S, Dhananjay B, Mali R, Shitole M. Development of novel freeze-dried mulberry leaves extract-based transfersomal gel. Turkish J Pharm Sci. 2019:98624. https://doi. org/104274/tjps
- 67. Jangdey MS, Gupta A, Saraf S, Saraf S. Development and optimization of apigenin-loaded transfersomal system for skin cancer delivery: in vitro evaluation. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2017;45(7):1452–62.
- Paliwal S, Tilak A, Sharma J, Dave V, Sharma S, Yadav R, et al. Flurbiprofen loaded ethosomes-transdermal delivery of anti-inflammatory effect in rat model. Lipids Health Dis. 2019;18(1):1–15.
- Natsheh H, Vettorato E, Touitou E. Ethosomes for dermal administration of natural active molecules. Curr Pharm Des. 2019;25(21):2338–48.
- 70. Nasr S, Rady M, Gomaa I, Syrovets T, Simmet T, Fayad W, et al. Ethosomes and lipid-coated chitosan nanocarriers for skin delivery of a chlorophyll derivative: a potential treatment of squamous cell carcinoma by photodynamic therapy. Int J Pharm. 2019;568:118528.
- Niu X-Q, Zhang D-P, Bian Q, Feng X-F, Li H, Rao Y-F, et al. Mechanism investigation of ethosomes transdermal permeation. Int J Pharm X. 2019;1:100027.
- Fathalla D, Youssef EM, Soliman GM. Liposomal and ethosomal gels for the topical delivery of anthralin: Preparation, comparative evaluation and clinical assessment in psoriatic patients. Pharmaceutics. 2020;12(5):446.
- Sasindran S, Easwaran M, Shyamala G, Karuppaiah A, Siram K, Veintramuthu S. Phytochemical screening and cytotoxicity evaluation of crude extracts: Toxicity comparison of crude extracts and its ethosomal formulations. J Cosmet Dermatol. 2020;19(7):1794–803.
- 74. Liu Y, Feng N. Nanocarriers for the delivery of active ingredients and fractions extracted from natural products used in traditional Chinese medicine (TCM). Adv Colloid Interface Sci. 2015;221:60–76.
- Ghanbarzadeh S, Arami S. Enhanced transdermal delivery of diclofenac sodium via conventional liposomes, ethosomes, and transfersomes. Biomed Res Int. 2013;2013:616810.
- Bhardwaj V, Shukla V, Singh A, Malviya R, Sharma P. Transfersomes ultra flexible vesicles for transdermal delivery. Int J Pharm Sci Res. 2010;1(3):12–20.
- 77. Vasanth S, Dubey A, Ravi G, Lewis SA, Ghate VM, El-Zahaby SA, et al. Development and investigation of vitamin C-enriched adapalene-loaded transfersome gel: a collegial approach for the treatment of acne vulgaris. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2020;21(2):1–17.
- Wu P-S, Li Y-S, Kuo Y-C, Tsai S-JJ, Lin C-C. Preparation and evaluation of novel transfersomes combined with the natural antioxidant resveratrol. Molecules. 2019;24(3):600.
- Cheng C, Wu Z, McClements DJ, Zou L, Peng S, Zhou W, et al. Improvement on stability, loading capacity and sustained release of rhamnolipids modified curcumin liposomes. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2019;183:110460.
- Harandi H, Majd A, Falahati-Pour SK, Mahmoodi M. Anti-cancer effects of hydro-alcoholic extract of pericarp of pistachio fruits. Asian Pac J Trop Biomed. 2018;8(12):598–603.
- 81. Chauhan BP. Hybrid nanomaterials: synthesis, characterization, and applications. Wiley; 2011.
- Lian T, Ho RJ. Trends and developments in liposome drug delivery systems. J Pharm Sci. 2001;90(6):667–80.
- Sharma A, Sharma US. Liposomes in drug delivery: progress and limitations. Int J Pharm. 1997;154(2):123–40.
- Daraee H, Etemadi A, Kouhi M, Alimirzalu S, Akbarzadeh A. Application of liposomes in medicine and drug delivery. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2016;44(1):381–91.
- Eroğlu İ, İbrahim M. Liposome–ligand conjugates: a review on the current state of art. J Drug Target. 2020;28(3):225–44.
- Li T, Cipolla D, Rades T, Boyd BJ. Drug nanocrystallisation within liposomes. J Control Release. 2018;288:96–110.
- Kaddah S, Khreich N, Kaddah F, Charcosset C, Greige-Gerges H. Cholesterol modulates the liposome membrane fluidity and permeability for a hydrophilic molecule. Food Chem Toxicol. 2018;113:40–8.

- 88. Gabizon AA, Tahover E, Golan T, Geva R, Perets R, Amitay Y, et al. Pharmacokinetics of mitomycin-c lipidic prodrug entrapped in liposomes and clinical correlations in metastatic colorectal cancer patients. Invest New Drugs. 2020;1–10
- La-Beck NM, Liu X, Shmeeda H, Shudde C, Gabizon AA, editors. Repurposing aminobisphosphonates by liposome formulation for a new role in cancer treatment. Seminars in Cancer Biology. Elsevier; 2021.
- 90. Akhlaghi SP, Ribeiro IR, Boyd BJ, Loh W. Impact of preparation method and variables on the internal structure, morphology, and presence of liposomes in phytantriol-Pluronic® F127 cubosomes. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2016;145:845–53.
- 91. Amoabediny G, Haghiralsadat F, Naderinezhad S, Helder MN, Akhoundi Kharanaghi E, Mohammadnejad Arough J, et al. Overview of preparation methods of polymeric and lipidbased (niosome, solid lipid, liposome) nanoparticles: a comprehensive review. Int J Polym Mater Polym Biomater. 2018;67(6):383–400.
- Lamichhane N, Udayakumar TS, D'Souza WD, Simone CB II, Raghavan SR, Polf J, et al. Liposomes: clinical applications and potential for image-guided drug delivery. Molecules. 2018;23(2):288.
- van der Geest T, Laverman P, Metselaar JM, Storm G, Boerman OC. Radionuclide imaging of liposomal drug delivery. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2016;13(9):1231–42.
- Karpuz M, Gunay MS, Ozer AY. Liposomes and phytosomes for phytoconstituents. Advances and avenues in the development of novel carriers for bioactives and biological agents. Elsevier; 2020. p. 525–53.
- Gnananath K, Nataraj KS, Rao BG. Phospholipid complex technique for superior bioavailability of phytoconstituents. Adv Pharm Bullet. 2017;7(1):35.
- Le NTT, Pham LPT, Nguyen DHT, Le NH, Tran TV, Nguyen CK, et al. Liposome-based nanocarrier system for phytoconstituents. Novel drug delivery systems for phytoconstituents. CRC Press; 2019. p. 45–68.
- Singh AK, Singh A. Phyto-phospholipid complexes: a potential novel carrier system for improving bioavailability of phytoconstituents. Res J Pharm Technol. 2020;13(2):1059–66.
- Gautam M, Thapa RK, Gupta B, Soe ZC, Ou W, Poudel K, et al. Phytosterol-loaded CD44 receptor-targeted PEGylated nano-hybrid phyto-liposomes for synergistic chemotherapy. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2020;17(3):423–34.
- 99. Rafiee Z, Barzegar M, Sahari MA, Maherani B. Nanoliposomal carriers for improvement the bioavailability of high–valued phenolic compounds of pistachio green hull extract. Food Chem. 2017;220:115–22.
- 100. Shafaei A, Saeed M, Aisha A, Ismail Z. Pharmacokinetics and bioavailability of Orthosiphon stamineus ethanolic extract and its nano liposomes in Sprague–Dawley rats. Int J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2017;9:199–206.
- 101. Sinisgalli C, Faraone I, Vassallo A, Caddeo C, Bisaccia F, Armentano MF, et al. Phytochemical profile of Capsicum annuum L. cv Senise, incorporation into liposomes, and evaluation of cellular antioxidant activity. Antioxidants. 2020;9(5):428.
- 102. Matos M, Pando D, Gutiérrez G. Nanoencapsulation of food ingredients by niosomes. Lipid-Based Nanostructures for Food Encapsulation Purposes: Elsevier; 2019. p. 447–81.
- 103. Muzzalupo R, Mazzotta E. Do niosomes have a place in the field of drug delivery? Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2019;16(11):1145–7.
- Yeo LK, Chaw CS, Elkordy AA. Effects of preparation methods on the characteristics of niosomes. Br J Pharm. 2019;4(1):S24–25.
- 105. Sbrini G, Brivio P, Sangiovanni E, Fumagalli M, Racagni G, Dell'Agli M, et al. Chronic treatment with a phytosomal preparation containing Centella asiatica L. and Curcuma longa L. Affects local protein synthesis by modulating the BDNF-mTOR-S6 pathway. Biomedicine. 2020;8(12):544.
- 106. Barani M, Mirzaei M, Torkzadeh-Mahani M, Lohrasbi-Nejad A, Nematollahi MH. A new formulation of hydrophobin-coated niosome as a drug carrier to cancer cells. Mater Sci Eng C. 2020;113:110975.

- 107. Bartelds R, Nematollahi MH, Pols T, Stuart MC, Pardakhty A, Asadikaram G, et al. Niosomes, an alternative for liposomal delivery. PLoS One. 2018;13(4):e0194179.
- 108. Nematollahi MH, Pardakhty A, Torkzadeh-Mahanai M, Mehrabani M, Asadikaram G. Changes in physical and chemical properties of niosome membrane induced by cholesterol: a promising approach for niosome bilayer intervention. RSC Adv. 2017;7(78):49463–72.
- 109. Rezvani M, Hesari J, Peighambardoust SH, Manconi M, Hamishehkar H, Escribano-Ferrer E. Potential application of nanovesicles (niosomes and liposomes) for fortification of functional beverages with Isoleucine-Proline-Proline: A comparative study with central composite design approach. Food Chem. 2019;293:368–77.
- 110. Kumavat S, Sharma PK, Koka SS, Sharma R, Gupta A, Darwhekar G. A review on niosomes: potential vesicular drug delivery system. J Drug Deliv Therap. 2021;11(5):208–12.
- 111. Hajizadeh MR, Maleki H, Barani M, Fahmidehkar MA, Mahmoodi M, Torkzadeh-Mahani M. In vitro cytotoxicity assay of D-limonene niosomes: an efficient nano-carrier for enhancing solubility of plant-extracted agents. Res Pharm Sci. 2019;14(5):448.
- 112. Ersoy E, Ozkan EE, Boga M, Yilmaz MA, Mat A. Anti-aging potential and anti-tyrosinase activity of three Hypericum species with focus on phytochemical composition by LC–MS/ MS. Ind Crop Prod. 2019;141:111735.
- 113. Singh TG, Sharma N. Nanobiomaterials in cosmetics: current status and future prospects. Nanobiomaterials in galenic formulations and cosmetics. Elsevier; 2016. p. 149–174.
- 114. Agarwal R, Agarwal C, Ichikawa H, Singh RP, Aggarwal BB. Anticancer potential of silymarin: from bench to bed side. Anticancer Res. 2006;26(6B):4457–98.
- 115. Flaig TW, Glodé M, Gustafson D, van Bokhoven A, Tao Y, Wilson S, et al. A study of highdose oral silybin-phytosome followed by prostatectomy in patients with localized prostate cancer. Prostate. 2010;70(8):848–55.
Porphysomes and Porphyrin-Based Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery System



Arumugam Murugan , Pon Janani Sugumaran , Chunchana Kuppe Renuka Prasad Ravikumar , Natarajan Raman , Hardeo Singh Yadav , and Ponnusamy Thillai Arasu

1 Introduction

1.1 Evolution of Phototherapy

Phototherapy or light-based therapy dates back to several thousand years used to treat various diseases by various ancient civilizations. In 1903, Finsen used phototherapy to treat skin cancer by applying eosin dye topically over the target area and irradiating it with white light, which earned him the Nobel Prize. By the end of the nineteenth century, research on the usage of PDT (photodynamic therapy) to treat various cancer began to flourish, leading to the development of new classes of photosensitizes. Light-absorbing compounds and nanostructures are widely used for biomedical applications, ranging from diagnosis to therapy. Owing to their enhanced

A. Murugan (🖂) · H. S. Yadav

P. J. Sugumaran Department of Biomedical Engineering, National University of Singapore, Singapore, Singapore e-mail: sponjanani@u.nus.edu

C. K. R. P. Ravikumar Department of Chemistry, East-West Institute of Technology, Bangalore, Karnataka, India

N. Raman

Department of Chemistry, VHNSN College (Autonomous), Virudhunagar, Tamil Nadu, India

P. T. Arasu Department of Chemistry, College of Natural and Computational Sciences, Wollega University, Nekemte, Ethiopia

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_10

Department of Chemistry, North Eastern Regional Institute of Science and Technology, Nirjuli, Papum Pare, Arunachal Pradesh, India e-mail: amu@nerist.ac.in

destruction coefficients, gold inorganic nanoparticles are employed for therapeutic and imaging applications, such as fluorescence imaging, photoacoustic imaging, lateral flow immune sensing, photothermal therapy, and targeted delivery. Quantum dots are used for MRI (magnetic resonance imaging), fluorescence imaging, PDT, and targeted distribution due to their photostability and superior brightness to proteins and fluorescent dyes. Conversion of these inorganic nanoparticles from research to real-time applications has been stalled owing to their indefinite longstanding possessions on the body. Liposomes (organic nanoparticles) are known for their biocompatibility, biodegradability, tunability and as a carrier for drug loading. Nevertheless, these do not fundamentally absorb light and often act as a dye loading and delivery carrier. Porphyrins are naturally occurring organic, light-absorbing molecules found in many plant and animal systems. Most clinically approved photosensitizers (PS) used for PDT-based cancer therapy are porphyrin derivatives, except methylene blue dye.

1.2 Porphyrin

Porphyrins are a group of macrocycle organic compounds (heterocyclic). It comprises pyrrole rings (four conjugated) settled in a circle-like fashion via methylene bridges (=CH–) at their α -carbon atoms [1]. Porphyrin is made of 26 π -electrons, of which 18 are arranged continuously in a planar form. The name "porphyrin" was derived using the Greek word "Porphyra," which means the color purple. Porphyrins could absorb light in the region of visible light and exhibit photonic properties such as fluorescence or PDT, aided by the large conjugated structure. Various classes of porphyrin exist in nature, such as in the blood, and the cytochrome chain aiding aerobic mechanisms. The elementary porphyrin structure and its notable group associates are shown in Fig. 1.

Hematoporphyrin is the first porphyrin molecule discovered by Scherer in early 1841 while exploring the properties of blood [2]. The fluorescence properties and PDT abilities were not explained until 1871 and 1911, respectively, followed by the demonstration of hematoporphyrin's photosensitization by Meyer-Betz in 1913, self-injecting himself with porphyrin [3]. First, PDT was attempted to suppress the



Fig. 1 Basic structures of porphyrin and its family

tumor growth in bladder cancer, followed by skin and lung cancer. Even though porphyrins were discovered in the eighteenth century, their unlimited potential was not explored until the late nineteenth century. In 1984, Dougherty demonstrated PDT-based tumor suppression in animal models by administering porphyrins and irradiation with red light [4]. In 1984, the first human trial of PDT involving a single patient with bladder cancer, who did not respond to all conventional treatments such as chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and surgery, was administered with porphyrin. On irradiation, the fluorescence at the tumor site, followed by tumor necrosis in selected malignant tissues, was observed. Only after reflecting on the affinity of porphyrin to tumor tissue, many studies targeted combining the fluorescent and phototoxic effects of porphyrin with tumor-selective localization properties in the cancer treatment, leading to the expansion of photoimaging and photodynamic therapy [5].

1.3 First- and Second-Generation Porphyrin-Based Drugs

Porphyrin-based compounds that are clinically approved and under clinical trial for detection and treatment of cancer and other diseases are listed in Table 1. Hematoporphyrin, isolated from the blood (RBCs), is the first isolated porphyrin compound. Further purification of hematoporphyrin resulted in Photofrin®, the first-generation porphyrin-based drug used as a photosensitizing agent in PDT. Photofrin® (porfimer sodium) was the first officially approved PS in over 120 countries for photodynamic therapy of several cancers, such as lung adenocarcinoma and esophageal, superficial bladder, gastric, cervical, and endobronchial cancers. The drug is administered intravenously near the tumor, allowing accumulation in the tumor surroundings. The tumor was irradiated with a laser at a wavelength of 630 nm, 24–48 h after the injection, resulting in necrosis of malignant tissues. Despite the advantages offered by Photofrin®, there are various limitations such as long photosensitivity over several weeks due to prolonged half-life time, inability to target deep-seated tumors due to short wavelength, erythema, constipation, and poor chemical purity [1].

Second-generation porphyrin-based drugs attempted to improve on the limitations of the previous generation PS. The chemical purity of the drugs was enhanced using various techniques. Furthermost, the other-generation PS were grounded on modified porphyrin and chlorin structures. Either the core was modified, or additional side chains or functional groups were introduced to improve their specificity to tumor cells. Also, the first-generation PS had a very short excitation wavelength. The structural modifications enabled excitement at a sophisticated wavelength, which allowed innermost tissue dispersion to treat deep-seated tumors. Some of the second-generation PS include Foscan (temporfin), Visudyne (verteporfin), talaporfin, redaporfin, Lutrin® (motexafin lutetium), motexafin gadolinium, Tookad (palladium-bacteriopheophorbide), etc. [6]. Their chemical structures are given in Fig. 2.

			Excitation wavelength and		Power (J/cm ²) and fluence			Clinical approval
Generic name	Chemical name	Application	drug-light interval	Dose (mg/kg)	(mW/ cm ²)	Advantage	Disadvantages/ side effects	status and year
First generation								
Photofrin®	Hematoporphyrin derivative (HpD), porfimer sodium	Lung adenocarcinoma, esophageal, cervical, superficial bladder, gastric, and endobronchial cancers	630 nm; 24-48 h	2 mg/kg	120–180	First developed. Preparation is less heterogenous than the original hematoporphyrin derivative	Long photosensitivity, erythema, mild constipation, long drug-light interval	Yes, 1993
Second generati	no							
Foscan®/ temporfin	<i>meta</i> -etra(hydroxyphenyl) chlorin (m-THPC)	Head and neck cancer	652 nm; 90-110 h	kg 0.15 mg/	20 J/cm ² 100 (mW/ cm ²)	High singlet oxygen yield, chemically pure	Headache, hemorrhage, dysphagia, edema, scarring, long photosensitivity, long drug-light interval, hvdrobobic	Yes, 2001
Visudyne®/ verteporfin	Benzoporphyrin derivative monoacid ring A (BPD-MA)	Advanced pancreatic cancer, age-related macular degeneration, myopic choroidal neovascularization	690 nm; 15 min	6 mg/kg	50 J/cm ² ; 600 (mW/ cm ²)	Induce tumor necrosis, rapid clearance, short drug-light interval, better selectivity	Pain, edema, inflammation, hemorrhage, discoloration, visual impairment, visual field defects	Yes, 2000

 Table 1
 List of selected first- and second-generation porphyrin-based PS

(continued)	-							
No, approved for AMD	Not effective, shorter excitation wavelength	Effective for treatment against AMD	200 J/cm ² 150 mW/ cm ²	1.2 mg/kg	660 nm; 24 h	Kaposi sarcoma, metastatic breast cancer	Tin ethyl etiopurpurin	Purlytin®/ rostaporfin
for AMD	synthesis, cancer recurrence	penetration, soluble				cancer		
approved	pain, multistep	deeper tissue	cm ²	vJ−∠ mg/ kg	3 h	Brain and lung	Motexafin gadolinium	Luum & Xcytrin®
		;		1		sarcoma		
In trial	Shorter excitation wavelength	Effective and selective	50-600 J/ cm ²	2–2.5 mg/ kg	665 nm 2–3 h	Skin melanoma, nasopharyngeal sarcoma	Chlorin e6-PVP	Fotolon®
In trial	Hydrophobic, skin photosensitivity	Long wavelength, significant ROS generation, and cellular uptake	NA^{a}	NA^{a}	749 nm 3–20 h	Biliary tract cancer	5,10,15,20-tetrakis(2,6- difluoro-3-N- methylsulfamoylphenyl)- bacteriochlorin	Redaporfin®
Yes, 2004	Long drug-light interval, short excitation wavelength	Chemically pure, rapid clearance	200 J	1 mg/kg	664 nm; 90–110 h	Early lung cancer (central), head and neck cancer	Mono-L-aspartyl chlorin e6	Laserphyrin®/ talaporfin
Clinical approval status and year	Disadvantages/ side effects	Advantage	Power (J/cm ²) and fluence (mW/ cm ²)	Dose (mg/kg)	Excitation wavelength and drug-light interval	Application	Chemical name	Generic name

					Power			
			Excitation		(J/cm^2)			
			wavelength		and			Clinical
			and		fluence			approval
			drug-light	Dose	(mW/		Disadvantages/	status
Generic name	Chemical name	Application	interval	(mg/kg)	cm ²)	Advantage	side effects	and year
Radachlorin®	Sodium chlorin e6	Skin cancer,	662 nm;	0.5-	200-	Short drug-light	Shorter excitation	Yes,
		advanced non-small	3 h	2.4 mg/kg	300 J/cm^2	interval, better	wavelength	2009; Pussia
		con tung cance				SUIVERVILY		preenvi
Photochlor®	2-(1-Hexyloxyethyl)-2-	Head and neck	664 nm	NA^{a}	NA^{a}	Chemically pure	Shorter excitation	In trial
	devinyl	cancer					wavelength	
	pyruprieupiruruue-a							
Tookad®	Palladium	Prostate cancer	762 nm;	NA^{a}	200 J/cm	Soluble, short	NA^{a}	In trial,
	bacteriopheophorbide		15 min		150 mW/	half-life, long		2005
	1				cm	wavelength, high		
						singlet oxygen		
						yield, pure, rapid		
						clearance		
Talaporfin®	Mono-L-aspartyl chlorin	Liver cancer,	664 nm;	1 mg/kg	200 J/cm^2	Water soluble,	Shorter excitation	In trial
	e6	colorectal	0.25–4 h	•		rapid elimination	wavelength	
		neoplasms,						
		hepatocellular						
		carcinoma						
aNIA information	and and table (table maintained	his one of the out	hore Dr Don	Ionori Sum	(across)			

^aNA information not available (table was prepared by one of the authors – Dr. Pon Janani Sugumaran)

286

 Table 1 (continued)



Fig. 2 Porphyrin-based photosensitizers (clinically approved/in trial)

Foscan/temporfin is a clinically approved second-generation photosensitizing agent used to treat head, neck, breast, and pancreatic cancers. After the injection of the drug, temporfin is allowed to accumulate at the tumor for not less than 90 h and is exposed to a wavelength of 652 nm, which triggers the generation of ROS. It had good specificity to cancer cells and a more than 50% survival rate. Metal-based porphyrin complexes, commonly known as metalloporphyrin compounds such as motexafin lutetium, motexafin gadolinium, and palladium bacteriopheophorbide, were also used as PS for PST [7, 8]. In general, most metal-associated porphyrin complexes tend to have longer excitation wavelength, making them suitable for deep-seated tumor PDT. For example, Tookad is activated at 762 nm, allowing deep tissue penetration. They are frequently used as PDT (vascular-targeted), in which after the excitation, it experiences universal movement leading to the intravascular

group of hydroxy and superoxides, which triggers PDT. Another main advantage of Tookad is the short drug-light interval and faster clearance. Light can be instantly administered within 10 min after administration, and it has a very short half-life time of 0.02–0.03 h. The most common disadvantage of porphyrin-based PS, prolonged skin sensitivity to light after treatment, is addressed by Tookad's faster elimination rate [8]. The chemical name, excitation wavelength, drug-light interval time, application, advantages, and disadvantages of first- and second-generation porphyrin-based PS are listed in Table 1 [1, 6, 9, 10].

Even though the chemical purity was improved, the second-generation PS still suffer from several limitations: poor water solubility, prolonged photosensitivity, photobleaching, low penetration depth, poor selectivity, and a slower clearance rate. To address this, third-generation PS are targeted to improve tumor selectivity through targeting and longer excitation wavelength activation. Poor water solubility can be addressed by encapsulating the existing PS in nanocarriers that render hydrophilicity to the complex. Sensitivity can be improved by conjugating the complex with ligands/antibodies for targeting specific tumor receptors. Porphyrin-based nanomaterial for drug delivery is further discussed in detail in the latter part, after discussing the mechanisms and requirements of photodynamic therapy (PDT) and photothermal therapy (PTT).

2 Drug Delivery Mechanism

Cancer is the subsequent foremost cause of passing worldwide, secretarial for roughly 10 million deaths in 2020. If the cancer is detected and treated early, the number would be considerably less. Despite constant improvements, conventional cancer treatment methods such as radiotherapy and chemotherapy still pose some serious disadvantages. Their hydrophobicity and poor stability limit the usage of several potential drugs. Development in nanotechnology has led to some break-throughs in drug delivery [11, 12]. Several nano-drug delivery systems have been developed for cancer therapy that is more localized and selective and can surpass the protected organization and even cross the blood-brain barrier. By suitable surface ligands, the nanoparticle system could selectively target and bind to the cancer cells, offering excellent selectivity and not affecting normal cells [13]. An ideal drug carrier should be (a) biocompatible, (b) non-immunogenic, (c) biodegradable, (d) able to form a stable drug-ligand complex, (e) specific to the target cells, and (f) able to cross the blood-brain barrier and should (g) release the drug at a target site, making them active, and (h) provide hydrophilicity and good water solubility.

It is mandatory to understand the tumor environment to develop a better delivery method. In general, all cells undergo cell division to sustain life and undergo cell death after a certain number of cycles, or the immune system eliminates an error in the division. Tumor is formed when such a normal cell undergoes random mutagenesis, escapes from the immune system, and divides uncontrollably, becoming cancer. Such divided cells secrete certain chemical signals, like vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), which results in the formation of newer blood vessels and supplies nutrients to the tumor leading to further growth. These newly formed blood cells are imperfect, irregular, and dilated. The tumor does not have a proper lymphatic drainage system. The combination of imperfect dilated blood vessels and poor lymphatic drainage contributes to the enhanced permeation and retention (EPR) consequence, mostly taken benefit of unreceptive pointing. The nano-drug carriers take advantage of this tumor microenvironment. When the drug is administered intra-tumor or near the blood vessel that caters to the tumor, the nano-drug gets accumulated more in the tumor tissue than normal cells due to the dilated blood vessels. It gets retained there due to poor lymphatic drainage. The tumor cells are also characterized by over expression of certain receptors, such as folate receptors, G protein-coupled receptors, etc. The conjugation of ligands specific to certain receptors/markers to the drug molecules can aid in the active targeting of the drugs to the tumor [14–16].

2.1 Photodynamic Therapeutics (PDT)

Photodynamic therapy is a localized and robust cancer treatment. PDT is a multistep process concerning the direction of photosensitizer (PS) at the tumor site, which is activated on the absorption of light of suitable wavelength and triggers a series of biological and photochemical processes that result in irreparable photodamage to cells [17]. PDT relies on three important constituents: photosensitizer, suitable excitation wavelength, and oxygen. The photosensitizer is administered via intra-tumor injection or at nearby areas, either targeted or accumulated at the site through EPR. When excited at a suitable wavelength, the photosensitizer excites the ground state (PS₀) to a higher energy state (¹PS*). This is followed by the short-lived excited singlet PS (¹PS*) movement to the ground state. These drops to the ground state occur directly or via an intermediate step to the long-lived triplet state (³PS*) before reaching the ground state. The movement from triplet PS (³PS*) to the ground state (PS₀) initiates the necessary pathways for photodynamic therapy. Based on the mechanism of electron transfer/reaction with oxygen, it is classified as (i) electron transfer (Type I) and (ii) energy transfer (Type II) pathways [18, 19].

In the Type I pathway, an electron allocation mechanism occurs between the organic component and excited PS of the cell, which results in the generation of reactive free radical species (ROS), such as hydroxyl radical (•OH), hydrogen peroxide, and superoxide (•O₂[•]). These ROS molecules are extremely robust and attack the neighboring cells, resulting in irreversible cell membrane damage via lipid peroxidation, abetting in PDT. The Type II pathway occurs when the eager triplet PS reacts straight with the O₂ molecules and causes the generation of highly reactive singlet oxygen (¹O₂). The triplet PS (³PS*) interaction with biomolecules present in the cell wall/membrane can instigate oxidative damage and impair the cells. This can prompt functional and morphological changes in the cells, resulting in one or more damages leading to cell death, such as impairment in the membrane transport system, cell membrane mutilation, cytoplasmic leakage, mitochondrial damage, lipid peroxidation, metabolic inhibition, DNA impairment, etc. The damage may be triggered by Type I/Type II pathways or by acting together. However, damage instigated by singlet oxygen generated via Type II pathway is the most common. The singlet oxygen and ROS generated to have an inadequate generation and effective action radius. Typical singlet oxygen generated has a short lifetime of 0.04 µs and a radius of 0.02 µm; this enables localized treatment and necessitates the need to activate the photosensitizer at the target site. Figure 3 shows a representation design of the mechanism of PDT and associated cell death pathways. PDT provides better tumor selectivity than conventional therapies and can be used for multiple rounds of treatment without damaging the immune and hematopoietic systems. Some studies have shown that the ROS-mediated PST process can successfully reverse the chemoresistant tumor. This could be attributed to the ROS-mediated conversion of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide with hydrogen (NADH) to nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD), which in turn reduces the ATP available for the efflux pumps.

PDT's efficiency is dependent on the dosage of PS, excitation wavelength, and exposure time. The wavelength of light required depends on the type of PS, ranging from UV-visible light (300–700 nm) to NIR light (700–1000 nm). The penetration depth depends on the wavelength of light. Short-range wavelength is typically used for surface/skin cancer, whereas long NIR-based wavelength is used for deep-seated tumors [19–21].



Fig. 3 Schematic illustration of the mechanism of PDT and associated cell death pathways. A PS took energy from light to killing tumor cells through ROS group. The induced modes (PDT) of cell passing include necroptosis, necrosis, autophagy, and apoptosis, depending on the cell category, concentration or PS type, oxygen partial pressure, light dose, and intracellular localization. PDT, photodynamic therapy; PS, photosensitizer; ER, endoplasmic reticulum [18]. (Reproduced from open-access journal under the term of Creative Commons Attribution License (Ref. [18]) Copyright © 2021)

2.2 Photothermal Therapy (PTT)

Photothermal or hyperthermia is a targeted, localized, and minimally invasive treatment modality with negligible toxicity. Thermal ablative therapies have shown promising results in preclinical and clinical studies. Localized heat generation could be achieved by several thermal therapies, including administration of inorganic gold nanoparticles or magnetic hyperthermia in which exposing magnetic nanoparticles such as an iron oxide to a magnetic field, radiofrequency ablation, and high-intensity focused ultrasound results in heating causing tumor destruction [16, 22-24]. Thermal therapy discussed in the chapter excludes those techniques and discusses only the photosensitizers-based PTT. PTT involves irradiating target tumor tissue with light, causing localized heat generation due to the light absorption and subsequent vibration of molecular chromophores [25]. PTT is mainly based on activating a localized photosensitizer by electromagnetic radiation, such as NIR, or visible light to generate heat, damaging the surrounding cancer tissue and leading to cytotoxicity. Cells are highly sensitive to their surrounding environments, such as temperature or pH. When the temperature goes beyond 42 °C, it causes denaturation/ oxidation of protein resulting in several dangerous phenomena, such as membrane damage, altered cell signaling mechanisms, inhibition of cell proliferation, and nuclear protein damage inhibiting DNA repair mechanisms, thereby leading to apoptotic cell death. For even higher temperatures above 45 °C, the cell undergoes necrosis [5, 11, 25, 26]. Cancer cells are inherently sensitive to heat compared to normal cells. Treatment/exposure time depends on the heat generated at the tumor site. Lower temperatures need extended exposure time for the cell to undergo deterioration, whereas higher temperatures result in rapid necrosis/carbonization of the tumor, with heat radiating the entire tumor volume.

After administration of the photosensitizer and intra-tumoral accumulation, PS is activated with irradiation of light, typically near-infrared (NIR) light. It causes the PS conduction band electrons to undergo synchronized oscillations to convert NIR light into heat, eventually leading to cell death. The main advantages of PTT associated to predictable chemotherapy or radiotherapy are the localized approach and minimal non-targeted cell expiry in the neighboring well tissue. NIR has the ability for bottomless tissue diffusion and targeting deep-seated tumors. Unlike photodynamic therapy, PTT does not depend on the presence of oxygen for the generation of ROS. This facilitates the PTT in hypoxic regions in a tumor, where other treatments are ineffective. The supreme photosensitizing agent should possess huge absorption cross sections for optical wavelengths, affluence in functionalization, small deadliness, biocompatibility, and good solubility. PTT is often used in association with conventional treatment modalities like chemotherapy, as PTT could act even in oxygen-deprived hypoxic tumor regions and make the tumor sensitive to chemotherapeutic drugs [26, 11].

3 Porphyrin-Based Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery

The sympathetic of structures (porphyrin) has progressed significantly in current ages, and numerous journals have defined complete metalloporphyrin and porphyrin structures and their dissimilar parts in applications of biomedicals. Commonly, porphyrins are a class of macrocycles belonging to the tetrapyrrole type with a 2-D or 1-D or occasionally 3-D skeleton. By substituting the carbon α - and β -atoms of porphyrins with nitrogen atoms and the additional replacements, their belongings and applications biomedically can alter intensely. Additionally, characteristics of the porphyrin's chemistry are associated to act as a ligand in coordination complexes, corresponding to their properties structurally, which are measured by bond distances and bond angles, as well as the nature of the metal and also the occurrence of functional clusters. Commonly, transition metals (first row) are used in the structure of porphyrins; poisonousness is diminished to the lowest. Nevertheless, some second- and third-row transition metals such as Pt, Pd, and Ru also have little cellular poisonousness. By using amine-based ligands as the alternatives, the applications biomedically in drug delivery, photodynamic therapy, and gene delivery are expanded. Nevertheless, carboxy-based linkers are also effective for the delivery of drugs due to their potential attraction to numerous drugs through H-bonds.

3.1 Polymer-Based Nanomaterials for Drug Delivery System

Conjugated polymers have been shown for various biological applications like biosensors, drug delivery, cell imaging, in vivo imaging, and PDT. For PDT applications [27], conjugated polymers have been generating the singlet oxygen ($^{1}O_{2}$) by their efficient energy and absorption coefficient passing to the multichromophoric photosensitizers. The large length of the conjugated chain of polymers exhibits an absorption peak in the red wavelength area, further developing the tissue infiltration of excitation light. In one methodology, photosensitizer atoms can be physically captured in conjugated polymer nanoparticles by hydrophobic connections. The tightly packed multichromophoric nanoparticles contained conjugated polymer and photosensitizer in the closeness that works to enhance singlet oxygen age by energy transmission [28].

Notwithstanding, the encapsulation tactic has certain difficulties. For instance, the photosensitizer particles captured in the nanoparticles incline to form collections, limiting the loading capacity and reducing singlet oxygen generation [29]. Conjugated polymerized photosensitizers have limitations such as low water solubility, poor absorption coefficients, and leaching from delivery carriers. Also, the photosensitizer can filter from the nanoparticles, bringing about undesirable fears such as dark poisonousness. In elective methodologies, electrostatic compounds of anionic porphyrins and cationic conjugated polymer could enhance the oxygen (singlet) production when contrasted with the corresponding polymer or porphyrin species.

Moreover, porphyrin as a suspended group was joined covalently to cationic polythiophene, which increased the oxygen production (singlet) effectively by energy moving from the conjugated backbone to porphyrin pendants [30]. Covalentbased conjugated porphyrin polymer has made the effective polymer-dot photosensitizer. Spectroscopic analysis indicates that the light-harvesting polymer overwhelmingly moves the excitation energy to the porphyrin unit, yielding effective singlet oxygen production for photodynamic treatment. The polymer dots (Pdots) also have great security that defeats the photosensitizer leaching problem experienced in additional nanoparticle transporters. Photodynamic adequacy and in vitro cytotoxicity of the Pdots have been assessed in MCF-7 cells by in vitro test, showing that the Pdots can effectively destroy cancer cells. The high product singlet oxygen formation and outstanding stability of porphyrin-added Pdots are hopeful for the photodynamic action of cancer [30]. Porphyrin-containing conjugated polymer (PCP) and a fluorescent conjugated polymer of poly(9,9-dihexylfluorenealt-2,1,3-benzothiadiazole (PFBT) were coloaded into nanoparticles, and the obtained PorCP-PFBT-Tat nanoparticles permit clear perception of nanoparticles which take up into cancer cells. The fruitful model along these lines offers another chance to create multi-useful nanoparticles for imaging and therapy applications [31]. This study has exhibited that the encapsulation of meso-tetra(hydroxyphenyl) porphyrin (p-THPP) into sterile and freeze-dried sub-130 nm nanoparticles should be measured as a viable technique for delivering p-THPP to cancer cells. The somewhat low drug concentrations and short incubation times expected to incite good photodynamic harms after cell treatment, particularly with 50:50 PLGA (poly(D,Llactide-co-glycolide)) nanoparticles, show these plans offer predominant photoactivity. Considering the possible clinical uses of nanoparticulate definitions for photodynamic treatment, a more noteworthy comprehension of the biological interactions and the involved PDT mechanism is of most extreme significance [32]. Because of the hydrophobic properties of porphyrins and their partiality to aggregate by stacking the planar atoms, they are hard to work within aqueous media. Consequently, epitomizing them in nanoparticles (NPs) or connection to dissimilar transfer vehicles has been utilized to develop distribution features further. Porphyrins

can be utilized in a composite planned material with belongings that permit exact directing, extended tissue lifetime, improved hydrophilicity, and immune tolerance [33].

3.2 Microporous Organic Polymers

Microporous organic polymers have enormous explicit surface regions and porous structures. Microporous natural polymers have entered the structure through physical interactions or hydrophobicity [34]. This new type of porous material stands out because of its huge pore sizes, high clear surface regions, specific take-up of small particles, and optical or magnetic responses to the consideration of guests [35]. Metal-organic frameworks (MOFs) and covalent organic frameworks (COFs) are

crystalline hybrid microporous organic polymers. In COFs, the covalently bonded organic ligands, while in MOFs, polydentate organic linkers are linked to metal cations of transition elements. Mutually COFs and MOFs have been widely exploited as drug delivery or nanocarriers for various applications biomedically. Specifically, COFs and MOFs consist porphyrins which are examined in the accompanying sector [33].

3.2.1 Metal-Organic Frameworks (MOFs)

Metal-organic frameworks (MOFs), additionally called coordination networks or coordination polymers, are a group of hybrid materials enclosed by the groups of metal particles and polydentate bridging ligands normally below slight circumstances. Because of boundless mixes of ligands and metals, the physicochemical properties of MOFs can be prudently adjusted for precise requests. Therefore, mass stage MOFs have guaranteed various assorted applications, including nonlinear optics, light-harvesting, catalysis, sensing, separations, and gas storage, since MOFs can display extraordinarily extreme external areas with huge pore sizes and additionally have been researched for applications in controlled release and loading of numerous molecules of the drug [36].

Nanoscale metal-organic framework (MOF)-based porphyrin system was developed from metal particle/particle groups and natural spanning ligands of porphyrins. Nanoscale metal-organic framework (MOF) has as of late arisen as a talented nanocarrier step for remedial and imagination specialists. Contrasted with other nano-transporters, nanoscale metal-organic framework (MOF) merges numerous gainful elements into a single distribution phase and involves tuneable crystalline structures and chemical compositions, biodegradability, and high porosity. Hf-based DBP-UiO nanoscale (DBP-UiO,1,5-di(p-benzoato)porphyrin-Universitetet i Oslo from ruixi.UiO series MOFs) has been utilized as a profoundly dynamic photosensitizer (PS) or drug delivery system for PDT of the resistant neck and head cancer. DBP-UiO capably produces ¹O₂, attributable to site isolation of porphyrin ligands, upgraded intersystem crossing by metal Hf centers, and effortless ¹O₂ dissemination through porous DBP-UiO nanoplates. Thus, DBP-UiO showed incredibly improved PDT efficiency both in vitro and in vivo, prompting total tumor destruction in the portion of the mice getting a single DBP-UiO dose and a single light exposure. Metal-organic framework (MOF) subsequently addresses another class of profoundly powerful PDT specialists and holds extraordinary guarantee in treating resistant cancers in the clinic [37].

The chlorin-based nanoscale metal-organic framework (NMOF), DBC-UiO, has been intended for the upgrade of PDT's action. While receiving the stability, porosity, nanoplate morphology, and crystallinity of DBP-UiO, DBC-UiO sensitizes a more creative ¹O₂ group and displays upgraded PDT adequacy on two colon malignant growth mouse models because of their better photophysical possessions. Both immunogenic cell demise and apoptosis added to the slaughter of malicious growth cells in DBC-UiO-induced PDT. Figure 4 explains singlet oxygen generation by



Fig. 4 Schematic explanation of singlet oxygen production by DBC-UiO photosensitization with LED light [38]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [38]) Copyright © 2015, Journal of the American Chemical Society)

DBC-UiO photosensitization with LED light [38]. Furthermore, a chlorine-based MOF planned with huge channels for extremely effective PDT while simultaneously loading an indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) inhibitor into its channels to accomplish mixed treatments of PDT checkpoint blockade immunotherapy. The outcome can raise the complete tumor-specific immune retort rates of checkpoint blockade cancer immunotherapy and lead to clinical advantages for the therapy of metastatic colorectal cancer and other problematic-to-treat cancers. Figure 5 shows the graphical representation of immunotherapy and combined PDT by IDOi@ TBC-Hf [39]. Other studies show the focus on photodynamic treatment (PDT) with Zr(IV)-based metal-organic framework (MOF) nanoparticles. The size of subordinate cell take-up and resulting PDT were examined with different sizes of PCN-224 (PCN represents porous coordination network) nanoparticles with an imaging and a remedial methodology from the porphyrinic linker. Likewise, further functionalization with folic acid (FA) onto the Zr₆ group in the metal-organic framework showed upgraded PDT viability inferable from the active targeting of the altered metalorganic framework nanomaterial [40]. Nanoscale metal-organic frameworks (MOFs), Ti-TBP, made out of Ti-oxo chain second structure units (SBUs) and photosensitizing 5,10,15,20-tetra(p-benzoate) porphyrin (TBP) ligands, for hypoxiaopen minded sort I PDT. Upon light illumination, Ti-TBP sharpens singlet oxygen creation. In addition, it moves electrons from excited TBP* species to Ti4+-based



Fig. 5 Schematic presentation of combined PDT and immunotherapy by IDOi@TBC-Hf. Local injection of IDOi@TBC-Hf and irradiation of light to generate sensitive oxygen species, causing immunogenic cell death (ICD) and discharging tumor-associated antigens, which are presented to T cells. Meanwhile, the IDO inhibitor released from IDOi@TBC-Hf modulates tryptophan/kynurenine catabolism to activate the immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment. The combination of antigen presentation from PDT and checkpoint blockade by IDO inhibition causes T-cell proliferation and infiltration, leading to the eradication of local, treated tumors and the rejection of distant, untreated tumors [39]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [39]) Copyright © 2016, Journal of the American Chemical Society)

SBUs to afford TBP⁺⁺ ligands, and Ti³⁺ focuses consequently spreading the age of superoxide, hydrogen peroxide, and hydroxyl extremists. By producing four unmistakable ROS, Ti-TBP-intervened PDT inspires wonderful anticancer capability with >98% cancer relapse and 60% cure rate [41].

A short cytotoxic porphyrin-based metal-organic framework (MOF) PCN-221 acted as an oral drug carrier. Methotrexate (MTX) was picked as the classical drug element, assimilated into channels and inward pores of MOFs by diffusion. PCN-221 showed high drug loading and sustained release behavior under physiological climate without "burst impact." The controlled pH-responsive arrival of medications by PCN-221 uncovered its promising application in oral drug delivery [42]. A multifunctional nanoparticle-based porphyrinic Zr-metal-organic framework is utilized

simultaneously as the photosensitizer and the conveyance vehicle of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2 (VEGFR2) inhibitor lapatinib [43]. Porphyrin-based MOF nanomaterials have been used as drug delivery for biomedical applications in tumor therapy and biosensing [44]. Porphyrin-based, paddle-wheel system (PPF) structures are joined with slow-dissolving dual-kinetic sorafenib (SOR) nanocarriers which are powerful components for releasing the drug from the nanocarrier against hepatoma. Obtained drug delivery systems with the slow and fast release of SOR affected the malignant growth cell expansion, albeit in an alternate way (reflected with ERK and EC50 1/2 phosphorylation level). The in vivo examinations demonstrate that quick delivered SOR@PPF lessens the growth extent extensively, while the sluggish delivered SOR@PPF much better keeps from lymph hub contribution and far-off metastases [45].

3.2.2 Covalent-Organic Frameworks (COFs)

COPs (covalent organic polymers), POP (porous organic polymers), or COFs (covalent organic frameworks) are recently developing functional and permeable compounds, which are made from multipurpose organic monomers and connected by covalent bonds. Inferable from high surface area and good stability, these materials display incredible gas storage and separation capacities, catalysis, optoelectronic devices, and energy-related applications [46]. Porphyrin-having materials could create cytotoxic singlet oxygen ($^{1}O_{2}$) productively, which will oxidize biomacromolecules and in this way act as drug delivery to the cancer cell apoptosis and necrosis because porphyrin-based conjugated polymers are predictable to show photothermal effect and good stability owing to the stretched conjugated structures and strong π - π stacking communications. 2-D polymers (conjugated) have been generally considered for PTT and PDT [47]. Nanoscale porphyrin-containing covalent organic polymers (PCOP) have been used for drug delivery. The subsequent nanoparticles have high photothermal transformation effectiveness (21.7%) and brilliant photodynamic consequence.

Interestingly, the in vivo and in vitro tests showed an improved antitumor efficiency for PCOP with consolidated PTT and PDT. This learning successfully deals with creating nano COP and shows the extraordinary capability of porphyrincontaining COP for applications in biomedicals [48]. The nano-based fluorinated covalent organic polymers (COPs) are synthesized by cross-linking the photosensitizer meso-5, 10, 15, 20-tetra(4-hydroxyphenyl) porphyrin (THPP) with PFSEA (perfluorosebacic acid) and PEG (polyethylene glycol) through one-pot esterification to empower synchronous cancer photodynamic and oxygenation therapy. Because of the occurrence of PFSEA, the THPPpf-PEG shows effective loading of perfluoro-15-crown-5-ether (PFCE), a type of perfluorocarbon, and consequently molecular oxygen, the two of which would essentially improve the photodynamic impact of THPP. After chelating THPP with a radioisotope, 99mTc (technetium), both THPPpf-PEG and PFCE-loaded THPPpf-PEG (PFCE@THPPpf-PEG) can be distinctively pictured under the single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) imaging, which uncovers effective cancer aggregation of those COPs' post-intravenous injection. Attributable to the oxygen delivery capacity of PFCE, effective tumor oxygenation is noticed for mice postinjection of PFCE@THPPpf-PEG, which further prompts incredibly improved photodynamic handling of cancers. This learning offers the creation of an exceptional kind of numerous functional fluorinated COPs with a distinct structure, long blood flow time, and sustained tumor oxygenation capacity, showing incredible potential for likely clinical interpretation in the photodynamic treatment of cancer [49]. A porphyrin-containing nanoscale nCOP-PX-12 is noticeable in vitro and in vivo because of meso-tetrakis(4aminophenyl) porphyrin (TAPP). With the acid-cleavable imine group, it exhibits pH-responsive drug discharge. Also, the delivered TAPP accomplishes mitochondria targeting, which can prompt mitochondrial-subordinate growth cell apoptosis with laser illumination. The combination treatment can make immunogenic cell passing and APC initiation, while PX-12 is found to redesign the growth hypoxic microenvironment, impeding the downstream flagging pathways of thioredoxin-1. The nanosystem additionally displays tumor accumulation and biosafety. After a single intra-tumoral dose of nCOP-PX-12 with moderately low density of laser, 98.5% of primary cancer, 65.3% untreated distant tumors, and 83.2% lung metastasis are restrained. Generally speaking, this study works on the combination of multifunctional nCOP and proposes a strong photodynamic treatment with high explicitness to conquer the opposition of hypoxic tumors [50]. The porphyrin nanocage installed in single subatomic nanoparticles (porSMNPs) can be used as a theranostic stage. Positron emission tomography imaging gives dynamic bio-dissemination of porSMNPs, confirming their excellent circulation time and particular aggregation at the tumor site, crediting the improved retention and permeability consequence. Besides, the enclosure structure altogether advances the photosensitizing impact of porSMNs by restraining the π - π stacking interactions of the photosensitizers, removing the cancer without decline by exploiting photodynamic treatment [51].

3.3 Porphyrin Based Self-Assembly Nanoparticles

Atomic length scales, colloidal or molecular, are self-assembled to form a new complex structure through chemical forces through metal coordination, hydrophobic, hydrogen bonding, π - π aromatic stacking, van der Waals forces, electrostatic, etc. [52]. Self-assembling of molecules helps obtain stable assemblies of materials, viz., liquid crystals, phase-separated polymers, semicrystalline, and molecular crystals. It also changes the development of huge molecules [53]. Self-assembly of nanostructures from amphiphiles (vesicles, hydrogels, and micelles) occurs because of different physical interactions. Current developments in drug delivery have undone up fresher roads to foster novel drug delivery systems (DDSs), and self-assembly nanostructures have demonstrated their great potential to be utilized as easy and productive materials for this purpose [54]. Nanomaterials of porphyrin with the donor-acceptor-donor compound have formed by self-assembly. This nanomaterial has improved fluorescence quenching and near-infrared absorption and showed enhanced drug delivery for photodynamic/photothermal combination cancer therapy due to its good biocompatibility, ¹O₂ generation volume, and high photothermal conversion efficiency [55]. Self-assembled meso-A₂B₂ porphyrin nanomaterials have enhanced the near-infrared absorption and increased the drug delivery activities with desired fluorescence imaging presentation for photodynamic cancer therapy [56]. Self-assembled zinc porphyrin nanoparticle (ZnTPvP) has enhanced the light absorption for increased drug delivery properties of photodynamic therapy. The electron spin resonance (ESR) spectroscopy results indicate that porphyrin nanoparticles generate a high production of singlet oxygen and increased antibacterial photodynamic therapy activity [57]. In addition, water-soluble porphyrin nanomaterials have connected with various lengths of glycol chains. These nanomaterials have enhanced drug delivery due to their hydrophobic and hydrophilic units. Minor molecular self-assembly is a capable method to understand a water-soluble photosensitizer with a clear structure used in the clinic [58].

3.4 Porphysomes

Porphysomes are self-assembly of pyropheophorbide-conjugated phospholipid (pyro-lipid) forming liposome-like structures [59, 60]. Each porphysome nanoparticle comprises about 80,000 porphyrin molecules and is approximately 100 nm in size. Several studies have explored the use of porphysomes in both the structurally intact (nanoparticle) state and their disrupted states (pyro-lipid subunits). The porphyrin molecules are tightly packed in the porphyrin-lipid bilayer in the structurally intact nanoparticle state. This results in the dissipation of absorbed light energy, leading to poor fluorescence emission, resulting in almost 99% of emission quenching. In the disrupted state, the pyro-lipid subunits are loosely packed, allowing fluorescence and photochemical reactions. The conversion of porphysomes from their entire state to a disrupted state is dependent on time. The use of porphysomes is explored in therapy and imaging, such as for targeted photothermal therapy, drug delivery, fluorescence imaging, magnetic resonance imaging, positron emission imaging, and photodynamic therapy [25, 61–64]. Due to their smaller size, they are taken up due to EPR (enhanced permeation and retention) effect and cleave into several pyro-lipid subunits at the tumor sites. The spreading and movement of dissociated pyro-lipid and porphysome nanoparticles in the tumor are shown in Fig. 6.

Porphysomes show high extinction coefficients in the near-infrared and shifting of absorption spectrum contingents on the type of metal present in the porphyrinslipid chelating bilayer. Porphysomes show high self-quenched fluorescence due to the high-density packing of porphyrins in the bilayer, forming a supramolecular arrangement of porphyrin-lipid molecules that permits close intermolecular interaction [65]. Figure 7a shows the mechanism of hydrophobic self-assembly porphysomes. Porphysomes with a monodisperse diameter of 100 nm might improve their



Fig. 6 Schematic representation of the activity and distribution of dissociated pyro-lipid and porphysome nanoparticles in the tumor, irradiated with 671 nm light; the complete porphysomes in the extracellular space reply photothermally, while the interrupted intracellular porphysomes (pyro-lipid) are unquenched and generate reactive oxygen species (ROS; e.g., $^{1}O_{2}$) for photodynamic therapy [61]. (Reproduced from open-access journal under the term of Creative Commons Attribution License (Ref. [61]) Copyright © 2021)

passive accumulation in tumor tissues through the osmotic cycle effect (Fig. 7b). Moreover, a diameter of 100 nm of porphysomes can be loaded with approximately 8×10^4 porphyrin molecules. Also, porphysomes can be degraded in living cells (Fig. 7c) [11]. Pyropheophorbide porphysome is a multifunctional structure square to gather nanomedicines from the bottom-up. Pyropheophorbide porphysome created in the definition, multi-modular targeting, and imaging of a praiseworthy "one-for-all" nanomaterial, and it is preserved from a hitherto unfamiliar clinical proposal and expansion viewpoint [61, 66].

Vesicular drug delivery system assumes a significant part in particular targeting of different kinds of drugs. Among them, porphysomes are an arising and a more liked drug delivery system. It tends to be utilized as a substitute drug delivery system for liposomes as it presents the same structure as that of liposomes. Porphysomal drug delivery systems have a wide scope of utilization in photothermal treatment, photoacoustic imaging, radiolabelling, and so on. It has extremely high bioavailability when contrasted with different drug delivery systems [63]. In 2014, Huynh and Zheng have reviewed that porphysome nanovesicles in supramolecular structures have been removed from simple provision to a therapeutic agent and intrinsic imaging and submissions in imaging, and activatable fluorescence imaging and photodynamic therapy [67]. In addition, applications and future works of multifunctional properties of porphysome derivative nanoparticles were discussed [60].



Fig. 7 (a) The self-assembling mechanism of porphysomes; (b) scanning electron microscopy (SEM) images of porphysomes; (c) the intracellular degradation mechanisms of the porphysome [11] (Reproduced from open-access journal under the term of Creative Commons Attribution License (Ref. [11]) Copyright © 2019)

Phospholipase A2 from honey bee venom (PLA2HBV) and lipase from *Thermomyces lanuginosus* (LTL) have been used for sn-1 and sy-2 porphyrin-lipid conjugates isometrically. The sn-2 porphyrin-lipid may be used to ablate tumors using porphysome-mediated photothermal therapy. The results indicated physically

similar biodegradation of nanoparticle-based regioisomeric phospholipid conjugates [68]. Photoacoustic and photothermal belongings of porphysome nanovesicles have permitted the delicate imaging of lymphatic systems employing photoacoustic tomography. The near-IR fluorescence shows that porphysomes have reinstated dissociation, generating chances for low-background fluorescence imaging and biodegradability and made slight acute toxicity. The huge aqueous core of porphysomes was loaded. Resulting in complete management, porphysomes gathered in tumors of xenograft-bearing mice, and laser irradiation-induced photothermal tumor ablation. Porphysomes prove the multimodal potential of porphyrin-lipid nanoparticles for biophotonic imaging and therapy [62]. High-density porphyrin nanoparticle loading imparts improved photonic properties and empowers highpayload tumor delivery. A patient-determined orthotopic pancreas xenograft model was utilized to assess the attainability of porphysome-enhanced PTT for pancreatic cancer. Biodistribution and tumor collection were assessed by utilizing fluorescence intensity measurements from homogenized tissues and imaging of extracted organs. Tumor surface temperature was recorded by utilizing IR optical imaging during light illumination to screen treatment progress. Histological examinations were directed to decide the degree of PTT thermal damage. These investigations might understand the impact of the heat sink effect on thermal treatment dosimetry for all-around perfused pancreatic cancers [25]. The metal particles can be straightforwardly joined into the porphyrin building blocks of the preformed porphysomes, opening their potential for PET and MRI. By changing the way porphyrin-lipid gathers, HDL-like porphyrin nanoparticles (~2 µm) gain porphyrin vesicle (~100 µm), and a mixture of porphyrin-gold nanoparticles are prepared, growing the domain of porphyrin nanophotonics. High-ordered porphyrin aggregates into supramolecular assemblies were introduced by mimicking light harvest systems in photosynthetic bacteria with extraordinary photonic properties (e.g., reversible photoacoustic nanosensors). Such optical properties are likewise liable to the ultrasoundinitiated microbubbles-to-nanoparticle transformation peculiarity, which might make way for sidestepping the improved penetrability and maintenance impact while delivering drugs to cancer cells, moreover, by "growing" the four-coordination condition of porphyrins to the five-coordination condition of texaphyrin-lipid building blocks with stable chelation of 18 metal particles, hence releasing the metal chelating force of texaphyrins for a wide cluster of nanomedicine applications. Together, the straightforward yet characteristic multimodal nature of porphyrin selfgathering addresses another outskirt in cancer imaging and treatment [69]. The single-molecule of ⁶⁵Cu porphyrin molecule in a porphysome nanoparticles has shown the properties of bot fluorescent and PET active (Fig. 8) [70]. Liu et al. (2013) confirmed the first in vivo application of ⁶⁴Cu-porphysomes in clinically important orthotopic prostate and hard metastatic malignant growth models. They show a clear multimodal depiction of orthotopic growths on both the large scale and the tiny scales (utilizing both PET and fluorescence) and sensitively detected small bony metastases (<2 mm). The novel and diverse properties of porphysomes offer a promising across the board, prostate malignant growth imaging specialist for cancer



Fig. 8 Schematic diagram of the multimodal properties of 64 Cu-porphysomes as a result of directly radiolabeling a fraction of the porphyrin-lipid bilayer of preformed photonic porphysomes creating intrinsic multimodal nanoparticles [70]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [70]) Copyright © 2013, Journal of the American Chemical Society)

identification and therapy reaction/repeat observing utilizing both radionuclide-and photonic-based procedures [70].

Microbubble containing bacteriochlorophyll-lipid or porphysome has changed over nanoparticles of different sizes. Their nano-sized particle empowers better diffusion into tissue; however, it negatively affects acoustic reflectivity. The delivery of drugs can be traced by image direction in light of ultrasound imaging and estimating the drug concentration in the tissue by fluorescence imaging [71].

The supramolecular porphysome nanovesicles have been prepared from amphiphilic porphyrin glutathione with high doxorubicin (DOX) loading capacity. The drug loading and in vitro drug discharge examinations show that these nanovesicles can embody doxorubicin (DOX) to accomplish DOX-loaded nanovesicles and could especially deliver the loaded drug triggered by high centralization of glutathione (GSH). Hence, the porphysome nanovesicles showed between smart delivery systems and imaging-directed medication discharge [72]. These initial research discoveries are inspiring, but there are restrictions to address and more capacities to investigate (Fig. 9) [70].



Fig. 9 The forthcoming porphysomes' potential: (a) pointing the nanoparticles by functionalizing with antibodies, receptor ligands, etc., (b) chelating paramagnetic metal ions with the porphyrin building blocks for MRI contrast, (c) exploiting porphysomes' high-payload chelating abilities to deliver radiotherapeutics, and (d) entrapping soluble drugs or contrast agents within the aqueous core and exploiting the strong absorbance of porphyrins for (e) photothermal therapy with highly quenched, intact porphysomes and (f) photodynamic therapy with porphyrin-lipid monomers following dissociation of the nanostructure [70]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [70]) Copyright © 2013, Journal of the American Chemical Society)

3.5 Inorganic-Based Porphyrin Nanoparticles

Porphyrins can be formed inorganic nanoparticles to give organic-inorganic hybrid systems for different applications. An enormous assortment of work in this class is centered around shipping PDT agents through the bloodstream to the target site [65]. Homogeneously multifunctional GdTPP/ZnTPP nanocomposites (GZNs) from gadolinium porphyrin (GdTPP) contrast agent and zinc porphyrin (ZnTPP) photosensitizer have been constructed. The GZNs acquire surprising fluorescence imaging, high relaxation rate, and singlet oxygen creation from GdTPP and ZnTPP metalloporphyrins. In the wake of disguising with homotypic cancer cell layer for immunologic escape, the HeLa membrane-covered GZNs (mGZNs) show upgraded in vivo MR/FL imaging-directed antitumor targeting efficiency of 80.6% for HeLa cells. Homogeneously multifunctional GdTPP/ZnTPP nanocomposite

photosensitizer to improve drug delivery for photodynamic therapy [13]. The gold nanoparticlewasformedbycouplingbetween 5, 10, 15, 20-tetrakis(pentafluorophenyl)-21H,23H-porphine (PF6) dye and nanoparticle of gold (Au). Highly stable Au nanoparticles were accomplished utilizing PF6 with poly(N-vinyl caprolactam-co-N-vinyl imidazole)-g-poly(D,L-lactide) graft copolymer hybridization. These polymers were used to enhance drug delivery for photothermal and photodynamic treatments. The core-shell PF6-Au nanoparticles were ardently taken up by cells and exhibited cell phototoxicity upon illumination with 300 W halogen lamps. The structural arrangement of PF6 dyes in the core-shell particles guarantees singlet oxygen creation efficacy [23]. The nanoparticles of iron porphyrin have been manufactured with a crystalline structure of size 1.4 nm. Its electrochemical sensor activity has good performance for H₂O₂ detection. The iron-porphyrin-based covalent organic framework could be used as a mimic peroxidase to apply in biological fields [73]. Doxorubicin-gold porphyrin nanoparticles (DOX@TPPS-AuNPs) go about as nanocarriers (Figs. 10 and 11). DOX is stacked on the porphyrin-altered gold nanosurface noncovalently with high epitome viability (~90%) and firmly related under typical physiological circumstances. However, it is equipped for delivering $\sim 81\%$ of medication in a low-pH climate. In this manner, DOX-stacked TPPS-AuNPs displayed higher restraint of cell metastasis, attack, and angiogenesis, proposing that TPPS-altered AuNPs could work on the therapeutic viability of the drug particle.



Fig. 10 Graphical depiction of the conceivable mechanism of establishment of TPPS-conjugated AuNPs and succeeding loading of DOX on their surface [16]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [16]) Copyright © 2018, Journal of the American Chemical Society)



Fig. 11 Schematic representation of electrostatic interaction and hydrogen bonding between adsorbed TPPS and adsorbed DOX molecules on AuNP surface [16]. (Adapted with permission from (Ref. [16]) Copyright © 2018, Journal of the American Chemical Society)

Doxorubicin-gold porphyrin nanomaterials enhanced the drug delivery for cancer therapy due to porphyrin interacting with the gold nanosurface through the coordination between gold and pyrrolic nitrogen atoms of the porphyrin and forming a strong association complex [16].

Mn (III)-porphysome inorganic nanoparticles that can match gadolinium diethylenetriamine pentaacetate (Gd-DTPA) have increased drug delivery. Their MRI contrast production, photothermal effectiveness, and photostability are remarkable for an all-organic nanoparticle made up of a single functional component [74]. Recently, porphyrins have been attached with different nanomaterials to enhance drug delivery and biodistribution. These mixtures permit nanoparticles to improve photodynamic therapy (PDT) cancer treatment and improve photodynamic diagnosis (PDD) to the reaction [5].

4 Advantages and Disadvantages of Porphyrin and Porphysome-Based Drug Delivery

Most of the clinically approved photosensitizers used for PDT and PTT-based cancer therapies are porphyrin derivatives. Porphyrins are naturally occurring organic, light-absorbing molecules found in many plant and animal systems. Porphyrins could absorb light in the visible region and exhibit photonic properties such as fluorescence or PDT, aided by the large conjugated structure. The fluorescent and phototoxic effects of porphyrin with tumor-selective localization properties have led to many developments in photoimaging and photodynamic therapy, aiding cancer diagnosis and treatment. PTT is often associated with conventional treatment modalities like chemotherapy, as PTT could act even in oxygen-deprived hypoxic tumor regions and make the tumor sensitive to chemotherapeutic drugs [10]. Despite the advantages of porphyrin derivatives, there are various limitations such as long photosensitivity in patients over several weeks due to their prolonged half-life time, and short excitation wavelength that cannot target deep-seated tumors, poor chemical purity, erythema, etc. Recently developed second-generation porphyrin compounds address these issues by developing metal-associated porphyrin derivatives that tend to have longer excitation wavelength, which makes them suitable for deep-seated tumor PDT. Even though the chemical purity has been improved, the second-generation PS still suffer from several limitations like poor water solubility, prolonged photosensitivity, photobleaching, low penetration depth, poor selectivity, and a slower clearance rate [33, 67].

5 Future Work

To address the challenges imposed by first- and second-generation PS, thirdgeneration PS are targeted to improve the tumor selectivity through targeting and longer excitation wavelength activation. Poor water solubility can be addressed by encapsulating the existing PS in nanocarriers that render hydrophilicity to the complex, and sensitivity can be improved by conjugating the complex with ligands/ antibodies for targeting specific tumor receptor. By incorporating metal compounds or by improving the structure, the excitation wavelength of the PS should be longer, rendering them useful in the treatment of deep-seated tumors. The half-life time of the PS should be reduced to prevent prolonged photosensitivity in patients.

6 Conclusion

Multifunctional properties of porphyrin nanomaterials have shown the possibility of enhanced drug delivery of phototherapy agents to designated tissues utilizing porphyrin-based active targeting because porphyrins display great properties of phytochemicals, particularly singlet oxygen production, which makes them a reasonable contender for PDT. Along these lines, various nanoparticles have been planned to ship the porphyrin of hydrophobic type of atoms in the biological environment. Porphyrins' multifunctional nature and their derivatives are relied upon to assume a crucial part in upcoming experimental treatment. The profound abuse of original porphyrins and their by-products has newly acquired expanding researcher interest. Growing new porphyrins with various belongings is of significance for some biological applications. Future examinations into broadening the kinds of porphyrins utilized could additionally extend the capacities of these particles. Investigating very much evolved porphyrin nanoparticles that are utilized in nonmedical fields regarding photomedicine may likewise offer extra chances.

References

- Liu TW, Huynh E, Macdonald TD, Zheng G. Porphyrins for imaging, photodynamic therapy, and photothermal therapy. In: Chen X, Wong S, editors. Cancer theranostics. London: Elsevier Inc./Academic Press; 2014. p. 229–54. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-407722-5.00014-1.
- 2. Scherer J. Chemische-physiologische untersuchungen. Ann Chem Phar. 1841;40:1-64.
- Meyer-Betz F. Untersuchungen uber die biologische (photodynamische) wirkung des hamatoporphyrins und anderen derivated des blut und gallenfarbstoffs. Deutsch Arch Klin Med. 1913;112:476–503.
- 4. Dougherry TJ, Potter WR, Weishaupt KR. An overview of the status of photoradiation therapy. In: Doiron TJ, Gomer CJ, editors. Porphyrin localisation and treatment of tumors. New York: Alan R. Lass; 1984.
- Montaseri H, Kruger CA, Abrahamse H. Recent advances in porphyrin-based inorganic nanoparticles for cancer treatment. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(9):3358. Available from: https://doi. org/10.3390/ijms21093358.
- Baskaran R, Lee J, Yang SG. Clinical development of photodynamic agents and therapeutic applications. Biomater Res. 2018;22:25. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1186/ s40824-018-0140-z.
- Finlay JC, Zhu TC, Dimofte A, Stripp D, Malkowicz SB, Busch TM, Hahn SM. Interstitial fluorescence spectroscopy in the human prostate during motexafin lutetium-mediated photodynamic therapy. Photochem Photobiol. 2006;82:1270–8. Available from: https://doi.org/1 0.1562/2005-10-04-RA-711.
- Azzouzi AR, Barret E, Moore CM, Villers A, Allen C, Scherz A, Muir G, De Wildt M, Barber NJ, Lebdai S, Emberton M. TOOKAD((R)) soluble vascular-targeted photodynamic (VTP) therapy: determination of optimal treatment conditions and assessment of effects in patients with localised prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2013;112:766–74. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1111/bju.12265.
- Rocha LB, Soares HT, Mendes MIP, Cabrita A, Schaberle FA, Arnaut LG. Necrosis depth and photodynamic threshold dose with redaporfin-PDT. Photochem Photobiol. 2020;96:692–8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/php.13256.
- Hamblin MR. Photodynamic therapy for cancer: what's past is prologue. Photochem Photobiol. 2020;96:506–16. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1111/php.13190.
- Yang Z, Sun Z, Ren Y, Chen X, Zhang W, Zhu X, Mao Z, Shen J, Nie S. Advances in nanomaterials for use in photothermal and photodynamic therapeutics (review). Mol Med Rep. 2019;20:5–15. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2019.10218.
- 12. Kralova J, Kejik Z, Briza T, Pouckova P, Kral A, Martasek P, Kral V. Porphyrin-cyclodextrin conjugates as a nanosystem for versatile drug delivery and multimodal cancer therapy. J Med Chem. 2010;53:128–38. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/jm9007278.
- Wang J, Wang Z, Zhong Y, Zou Y, Wang C, Wu H, Lee A, Yang W, Wang X, Liu Y, Zhang D, Yan J, Hao M, Zheng M, Chung R, Bai F, Shi B. Central metal-derived co-assembly of biomimetic GdTPP/ZnTPP porphyrin nanocomposites for enhanced dual-modal imaging-guided photodynamic therapy. Biomaterials. 2020;229:119576. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2019.119576.
- Kato T, Jin CS, Ujiie H, Lee D, Fujino K, Wada H, Hu HP, Weersink RA, Chen J, Kaji M, Kaga K, Matsui Y, Wilson BC, Zheng G, Yasufuku K. Nanoparticle targeted folate receptor 1-enhanced photodynamic therapy for lung cancer. Lung Cancer. 2017;113:59–68. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lungcan.2017.09.002.
- Yao S, Chen L, Jia F, Sun X, Su H, Liu H, Yang L, Wang Z, Wu F, Wang K. Platinated porphyrin tailed with folic acid conjugate for cell-targeted photodynamic activity. J Lumin. 2019;214:116552. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jlumin.2019.116552.
- Bera K, Maiti S, Maity M, Mandal C, Maiti NC. Porphyrin-gold nanomaterial for efficient drug delivery to cancerous cells. ACS Omega. 2018;3:4602–19. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1021/acsomega.8b00419.

- Tang M, Zhu X, Zhang Y, Zhang Z, Zhang Z, Mei Q, Zhang J, Wu M, Liu J, Zhang Y. Nearinfrared excited orthogonal emissive upconversion nanoparticles for imaging-guided ondemand therapy. ACS Nano. 2019;13:10405–18. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsnano.9b04200.
- Sai DL, Lee J, Nguyen DL, Kim YP. Tailoring photosensitive ROS for advanced photodynamic therapy. Exp Mol Med. 2021;53:495–504. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/ s12276-021-00599-7.
- Liang L, Lu Y, Zhang R, Care A, Ortega TA, Deyev SM, Qian Y, Zvyagin AV. Deep-penetrating photodynamic therapy with KillerRed mediated by upconversion nanoparticles. Acta Biomater. 2017;51:461–70. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2017.01.004.
- Chen Y, Lin H, Tong R, An N, Qu F. Near-infrared light-mediated DOX-UCNPs@mHTiO₂ nanocomposite for chemo/photodynamic therapy and imaging. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2017;154:429–37. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfb.2017.03.026.
- Zhu X, Zhang J, Liu J, Zhang Y. Recent progress of rare-earth doped upconversion nanoparticles: synthesis, optimization, and applications. Adv Sci (Weinh). 2019;6:1901358. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/advs.201901358.
- Sugumaran PJ, Liu XL, Herng TS, Peng E, Ding J. GO-functionalized large magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles with enhanced colloidal stability and hyperthermia performance. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2019;11:22703–13. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ acsami.9b04261.
- Chen RJ, Chen PC, Prasannan A, Vinayagam J, Huang CC, Chou PY, Weng CC, Tsai HC, Lin SY. Formation of gold decorated porphyrin nanoparticles and evaluation of their photothermal and photodynamic activity. Mater Sci Eng C. 2016;63:678–85. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.msec.2016.03.034.
- 24. Sugumaran PJ, Yang Y, Wang Y, Liu X, Ding J. Influence of the aspect ratio of iron oxide nanorods on hysteresis-loss-mediated magnetic hyperthermia. ACS Appl Bio Mater. 2021;4:4809–20. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acsabm.1c00040.
- Maclaughlin CM, Ding L, Jin C, Cao P, Siddiqui I, Hwang DM, Chen J, Wilson BC, Zheng G, Hedley DW. Porphysome nanoparticles for enhanced photothermal therapy in a patient-derived orthotopic pancreas xenograft cancer model: a pilot study. J Biomed Opt. 2016;21:84002. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1117/1.JBO.21.8.084002.
- 26. Yan S, Zeng X, Tang Y, Liu BF, Wang Y, Liu X. Activating antitumor immunity and antimetastatic effect through polydopamine-encapsulated core-shell upconversion nanoparticles. Adv Mater. 2019;31:1905825. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201905825.
- Feng L, Zhu C, Yuan H, Liu L, Lv F, Wang S. Conjugated polymer nanoparticles: preparation, properties, functionalization and biological applications. Chem Soc Rev. 2013;42:6620–33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1039/C3CS60036J.
- Feng X, Lv F, Liu L, Tang H, Xing C, Yang Q, Wang S. Conjugated polymer nanoparticles for drug delivery and imaging. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2010;2:2429–35. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/am100435k.
- Yuan H, Wang B, Lv F, Liu L, Wang S. Conjugated-polymer-based energy-transfer systems for antimicrobial and anticancer applications. Adv Mater. 2014;26(40):6978–82. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201400379.
- Chang K, Tang Y, Fang X, Yin S, Xu H, Wu C. Incorporation of porphyrin π-conjugated backbone for polymer-dot sensitized photodynamic therapy. Biomacromolecules. 2016;17(6):2128–36. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.biomac.6b00356.
- Guo B, Feng G, Manghnani PN, Cai X, Liu J, Wu W, Xu S, Cheng X, The C, Liu B. A porphyrinbased conjugated polymer for highly efficient in vitro and in vivo photothermal therapy. Small. 2016;12(45):6243–54. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/smll.201602293.
- 32. Konan YN, Berton M, Gurny R, Allemann E. Enhanced photodynamic activity of meso-tetra(4-hydroxyphenyl)porphyrin by incorporation into sub-200 nm nanoparticles. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2003;18:241–9. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0928-0987(03)00017-4.

- 33. Rabiee N, Yaraki MT, Garakani SM, Garakani SM, Ahmadi S, Lajevardi A, Bagherzadeh M, Rabiee M, Tayebi L, Tahriri M, Hamblin MR. Recent advances in porphyrin-based nanocomposites for effective targeted imaging and therapy. Biomaterials. 2020;232:119707. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2019.119707.
- 34. Yan X, Song Y, Liu J, Zhou N, Zhang C, He L, Zhang Z, Liu Z. Two-dimensional porphyrinbased covalent organic framework: a novel platform for sensitive epidermal growth factor receptor and living cancer cell. Biosens Bioelectron. 2019;126(1):734–42. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bios.2018.11.047.
- Rowsell JLC, Yaghi OM. Metal-organic frameworks: a new class of porous materials. Microporous Mesoporous Mater. 2004;73:3–14. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. micromeso.2004.03.034.
- Rocca JD, Liu D, Lin W. Nanoscale metal-organic frameworks for biomedical imaging and drug delivery. Acc Chem Res. 2011;44(10):957–68. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ ar200028a.
- Lu K, He C, Lin W. Nanoscale metal-organic framework for highly effective photodynamic therapy of resistant head and neck cancer. J Am Chem Soc. 2014;136:16712–5. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ja508679h.
- Lu K, He C, Lin W. A chlorin-based nanoscale metal-organic framework for photodynamic therapy of colon cancers. J Am Chem Soc. 2015;137(24):7600–3. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1021/jacs.5b04069.
- 39. Lu K, He C, Guo N, Chan C, Ni K, Weichselbaum RR, Lin W. Chlorin-based nanoscale metal-organic framework systemically rejects colorectal cancers via synergistic photodynamic therapy and checkpoint blockade immunotherapy. J Am Chem Soc. 2016;138(38):12502–10. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.6b06663.
- Park J, Jiang Q, Feng D, Mao L, Zhou H. Size-controlled synthesis of porphyrin metalorganic framework and functionalization for targeted photodynamic therapy. J Am Chem Soc. 2016;138(10):3518–25. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.6b00007.
- 41. Lan G, Ni K, Veroneau SS, Feng X, Nash GT, Luo T, Xu Z, Lin W. Titanium-based nanoscale metal-organic framework for type I photodynamic therapy. J Am Chem Soc. 2019;141(10):4204–8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/jacs.8b13804.
- 42. Lin W, Hu Q, Jiang K, Yang Y, Cui Y. A porphyrin based metal-organic frameworks as a pHresponsive drug carrier. J Solid State Chem. 2016;237:307–12. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jssc.2016.02.040.
- 43. Min H, Wang J, Qi Y, Zhang Y, Han X, Xu Y, Xu J, Li Y, Chen L, Cheng K, Liu G, Yang N, Li Y, Nie G. Biomimetic metal-organic framework nanoparticles for cooperatively combination of antiangiogensis and photodynamic therapy for enhanced efficacy. Adv Mater. 2019:e1808200. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201808200.
- Chen J, Zhu Y, Kaskel S. Porphyrin-based metal-organic frameworks for biomedical applications. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2021;60(10):5010–35. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/ anie.201909880.
- 45. Bieniek A, Wisniewski M, Czarnecka J, Wierzbicki J, Zietek M, Nowacki M, Grzanka D, Kloskowski T, Roszek K. Porphyrin base 2D-MOF structures as dual-kinetic sorafenib nanocarriers for hepatoma treatment. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(20):11161. Available from: https://doi. org/10.3390/ijms222011161.
- Waller PJ, Gandara F, Yaghi OM. Chemistry of covalent organic frameworks. Acc Chem Res. 2015;48(12):3053–63. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.accounts.5b00369.
- Zhou Y, Liang X, Dai Z. Porphyrin-loaded nanoparticles for cancer theranostics. Nanoscale. 2016;8:12394–405. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1039/C5NR07849K.
- 48. Shi Y, Liu S, Liu Y, Sun C, Chang M, Zhao X, Hu C, Pang M. Facile fabrication of nanoscale porphyrinic covalent organic polymers for combined photodynamic and photothermal cancer therapy. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2019;11(13):12321–6. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1021/acsami.9b00361.

- 49. Tao D, Feng L, Chao Y, Liang C, Song X, Wang H, Yang K, Liu Z. Covalent organic polymers based on fluorinated porphyrin as oxygen nanoshuttles for tumor hypoxia relief and enhanced photodynamic therapy. Adv Funct Mater. 2018;28:1804901. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/adfm.201804901.
- 50. Lu Y, Song G, He B, Zhang H, Wang X, Zhou D, Dai W, Zhang Q. Strengthened tumor photodynamic therapy based on a visible nanoscale covalent organic polymer engineered by microwave assisted synthesis. Adv Funct Mater. 2020;30:2004834. Available from: https:// doi.org/10.1002/adfm.202004834.
- 51. Yu G, Cen T, He Z, Wang S, Wang Z, Ying X, Li S, Jacobson O, Wang S, Wang L, Lin L, Tian R, Zhou Z, Ni Q, Li X, Chen X. Porphyrin nanocage-embedded single molecular nanoparticles as cancer nanotheranostics. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2019;58(26):8799–803. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.201903277.
- Mendes AC, Baran ET, Reis RL, Azevedo HS. Self-assembly in nature: using the principles of nature to create complex nanobiomaterials. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2013;5:582–612. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/wnan.1238.
- Whitesides GM, Boncheva M. Beyond molecules: self-assembly of mesoscopic and macroscopic components. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002;99:4769–74. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.082065899.
- Yadav S, Sharma AK, Kumar P. Nanoscale self-assembly for therapeutic delivery. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2020;8:Article 127. Available from: https://doi.org/10.3389/fbioe.2020.00127.
- 55. Yang L, Zhou J, Wang Z, Li H, Wang K, Liu H, Wu F. Biocompatible conjugated porphyrin nanoparticles with photodynamic/photothermal performances in cancer therapy. Dyes Pigm. 2020;182:108664. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dyepig.2020.108664.
- 56. Pan D, Liang P, Zhong X, Wang D, Cao H, Wang W, He W, Yang Z, Dong X. Self-assembled porphyrin-based nanoparticles with enhanced near-infrared absorbance for fluorescent imaging and cancer photodynamic therapy. ACS Appl Bio Mater. 2019;2:999–1005. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acsabm.8b00530.
- Wang D, Niu L, Qiao Z, Cheng D, Wang J, Zhong Y, Bai F, Wang H, Fan H. Synthesis of self-assembled porphyrin nanoparticles photosensitizers. ACS Nano. 2018;12(4):3796–803. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acsnano.8b01010.
- Jiang M, Wu J, Liu W, Ren H, Zhang W, Lee C, Wang P. Self-assembly of amphiphilic porphyrins to construct nanoparticles for highly efficient photodynamic therapy. Chem Eur J. 2021;27(43):11195–204. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.202101199.
- 59. Jin CS, Zheng G. Liposomal nanostructure for photosensitizer delivery. Lasers Surg Med. 2011;43(7):744–8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/lsm.21101.
- MacDonald TD, Zheng G. Porphysome nanoparticles: tailoring treatments with nature's pigments. Photonics Lasers Med. 2014;3(3):183–91. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1515/ plm-2013-0059.
- 61. Guidolin K, Ding L, Chen J, Wilson BC, Zheng G. Porphyrin-lipid nanovesicles (Porphysomes) are effective photosensitizers for photodynamic therapy. Nanophotonics. 2021;10(2):3161–8. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1515/nanoph-2021-0220.
- Lovell JF, Jin CS, Huynh E, Jin H, Kim C, Rubinstein JL, Chan WCW, Cao W, Wang LV, Zheng G. Porphysome nanovesicles generated by porphyrin bilayers for use as multimodal biophotonic contrast agents. Nat Mater. 2011;10:324–32. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/ NMAT2986.
- Menon RB, Lakshmi VS, Aiswarya MU, Raju K, Nair SC. Porphysomes-a paradigm shift in targeted drug delivery. Int J Appl Pharm. 2018;10(2):1–6. Available from: https://doi. org/10.22159/ijap.2018v10i2.23493.
- 64. Jin CS, Cui L, Wang F, Chen J, Zheng G. Targeting-triggered porphysome nanostructure disruption for activatable photodynamic therapy. Adv Healthc Mater. 2014;3:1240–9. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/adhm.201300651.

- 65. Shakiba M, Chen J, Zheng G. Porphyrin nanoparticles in photomedicine. In: Hamblin MR, Avci P, editors. Applications of nanoscience in photomedicine. Woodhead Publishing; 2015. p. 511–26. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1533/9781908818782.511.
- 66. Valic MS, Zheng G. Rethinking translational nanomedicine: insights from the 'bottom-up' design of the porphysome for guiding the clinical development of imageable nanoma-terials. Curr Opin Chem Biol. 2016;33:126–34. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cbpa.2016.06.015.
- Huynh E, Zheng G. Porphysome nanotechnology: a paradigm shift in lipid-based supramolecular structures. Nano Today. 2014;9:212–22. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j. nantod.2014.04.012.
- Lovell JF, Jin CS, Huynh E, MacDonald TD, Cao W, Zheng G. Enzymatic regioselection for the synthesis and biodegradation of porphysome nanovesicles. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2012;51:2429–33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.201108280.
- 69. Zheng G. Porphysome nanotechnology for image-guided phototherapy. Photodiagnosis Photodyn Ther. 2017;17:A33. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pdpdt.2017.01.074.
- Liu TW, MacDonald TD, Jin CS, Gold JM, Bristow RG, Wilson BC, Zheng G. Inherently multimodal nanoparticle-driven tracking and real-time delineation of orthotopic prostate tumors and micrometastases. ACS Nano. 2013;7(5):4221–32. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ nn400669r.
- Huynh E, Leung B, Helfield B, Shakiba M, Gandier A, Jin C, Master E, Wilson B, Goertz D, Zheng G. In situ conversion of porphyrin microbubbles to nanoparticles for multimodality imaging. Nat Nanotechnol. 2015;10:325–32. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1038/ nnano.2015.25.
- 72. Xu X, Zhao L, Qu Q, Wang J, Shi H, Zhao Y. Imaging-guided drug release from glutathioneresponsive supramolecular porphysome nanovesicles. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2015;7(31):17371–80. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/acsami.5b06026.
- 73. Xie Y, Xu M, Li W, Liang H, Wang L, Song Y. Iron-porphyrin based covalent-organic frameworks for electrochemical sensing H₂O₂ and pH. Mater Sci Eng C. 2020;112:110864. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2020.110864.
- Macdonald TD, Liu TW, Zheng G. An MRI-sensitive, non-photobleachable porphysome photothermal agent. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2014;53:6956–9. Available from: https://doi. org/10.1002/anie.201400133.

Ethosomes for Dermal and Transdermal Drug Delivery Systems



Debasis Nayak, Yugal Kishore Mohanta, Pradipta Ranjan Rauta, Ishani Chakrabartty, and Muthupandian Saravanan

1 Introduction

The process by which a therapeutic agent or drug is administered to the body for achieving desired effects is known as drug delivery. The most important criteria for choosing the drug delivery route are enhanced drug efficacy and site-specific release without any unwanted side effects in patients [1]. The drug delivery route is selected depending upon the disease condition, the desired effect on the body, and the type of drug intended for administration. Depending upon the disease and the target organ, the drug administration routes can be:

(a) *Oral route*: It is one of the most commonly preferred drug delivery routes which has excellent efficacy and patient-friendly. One of the drawbacks of this route is the slow release of drug with chances of drug degradation due to stomach acid and enzymes [2].

D. Nayak

Seemanta Mahavidyalal, Jharpokharia, Mayurbhanj, Odisha, India

Y. K. Mohanta (🖂) · I. Chakrabartty

P. R. Rauta

Department of Life Sciences, AIPH University, Bhubaneswar, Odisha, India

M. Saravanan

Department of Wildlife and Biodiversity Conservation, Maharaja Sriram Chandra Bhanjadeo University, Takatpur, Baripada, Mayurbhanj, Odisha, India

Department of Applied Biology, School of Biological Sciences, University of Science and Technology Meghalaya (USTM), 9th Mile, Techno City, Baridua, Ri-Bhoi, Meghalaya, India e-mail: yugalkmohanta@ustm.ac.in

AMR and Nanotherapeutics Laboratory, Department of Pharmacology, Saveetha Dental College, Saveetha Institute of Medical and Technical Sciences (SIMATS), Chennai, India

- (b) Parenteral route: This route comprises the administration of the drug through intravenous, intra-arterial, and subcutaneous routes. For quick delivery and efficacy of the intended drug, the parenteral route is preferred as the administered drug directly reaches the systemic circulation. Some of the drawbacks of this route are patient discomfort for needle fearing patients, local infections, and expensive IV injections [3].
- (c) *Transdermal route*: In this route, the drug is delivered topically through the skin. It is one of the most patient-friendly drug delivery routes favoring instant local effect. The intended drug is released at regular intervals and gradually reaches the systemic circulation. The stratum corneum of the epidermis becomes the main hindrance to effective delivery of the drug which becomes one of the drawbacks in this drug delivery route [4, 5].
- (d) Nasal route: This route is mostly preferred when dealing with respiratory diseases, whereupon administration the drug directly reaches the lungs and increases its bioavailability [6].

The stratum corneum is the outermost layer of the epidermis which is composed of 15–30 layers of the dead keratinocytes making it the toughest layer for penetration of any outside component. The permeability barrier of the stratum corneum is provided by the presence of an equimolar ratio of cholesterol, ceramides, and fatty acids [7, 8]. To counter the problems arising during the transdermal delivery route, various drug delivery carriers are specifically designed to overcome the barrier function of skin guarded by the tough stratum corneum. The ethosomes were therefore conceptualized for providing an appropriate mechanism for the delivery of intended drugs directly to the targeted area through the transdermal route. The concept and design of ethosomes were first reported by Elka Touitou in 1996 during her research on lipid vesicles. Ethosomes are soft, malleable vesicles which are primarily composed of phospholipids (phosphatidylcholine/phosphatidylserine/phosphatidic acid), ethanol, and water. The percentage of ethanol in the ethosomes governs their morphological aspects with their surface charge. The barrier function of the stratum corneum is disrupted by the collective action of ethanol and phospholipid. Being a penetration enhancer, ethanol disturbs the arrangement of the lipid bilayer in the stratum corneum, thereby facilitating the soft and malleable ethosomal vesicles to squeeze and fuse with the inner lipid bilayer. The drug is subsequently released to the deeper layer of the skin for intended therapeutic application. Consequently, the drug is released into the systemic circulation after providing its effect on the local and periphery targeted area [9].

2 Structural Organization of the Skin

The skin comprises the largest organ of our body which comprises around 16% of the total body weight and is commonly referred to as the integumentary system. Primarily its main function is to provide a protective shield against any physical, thermal, and mechanical injury as well as protect the harmful UV radiation of the



Fig. 1 Structural anatomy of the human skin showing a different layer of the epidermis

sun and prevent excessive loss of water from the body. Apart from this, the skin also helps in regulating the body temperature and synthesis of vitamin D, scrutinize the attack of any facultative opportunistic microbial invasion, and acts as a sensory organ [10]. This multi-dynamic property of the skin is assisted by the three structural layers, i.e., the epidermis (outer), dermis (middle), and hypodermis (inner) (Fig. 1).

The hypodermis is the innermost layer of the skin which is mainly composed of adipose tissue and connective tissues. This layer is important because it connects the dermis to the muscles and bones. Further, this layer also helps in regulating the body temperature and stores fats which help in insulating the body against any trauma and water loss. The dermis constitutes the main foundation pillar of the integumentary system which contains blood and lymph vessels, sweat glands, nerves, and hair follicles. It also helps in the production of collagen, elastin fibers, mast cells, and macrophages. This layer is further differentiated into the papillary layer which is composed of a loose mesh-like layer of collagen and elastin fibers. This papillary layer contains the Meissner corpuscles (touch layer), phagocytes, and nerve and lymphatic capillaries. Under the papillary layer lies the reticular layer which contains a strong mesh-like presence of connective tissues with a robust supply of sensory and sympathetic nerves.

The uppermost layer of the skin is the epidermis which does not contain any blood vessels. The epidermis is mainly composed of keratinocytes, melanocytes, Merkel cells, and Langerhans cells. Depending on the site, the epidermis is further subdivided into five layers, namely, stratum basale, stratum spinosum, stratum granulosum, stratum lucidum (present only in palms of hands and soles of feet), and stratum corneum. Stratum basale is the deepest layer of the epidermis connecting to the dermis layer by the formation of the dermal papilla. From the basal cells, keratinocytes are continuously produced followed by periodic replacement of old cells by newly forming cells from the stratum basale. The other two important cells that are found in the stratum basale are Merkel cells (receptors for stimulating sensory nerves) and melanocyte cells (producing pigment melanin). Above the stratum basale lays the stratum spinosum which is primarily composed of many layers of keratinocyte interlinking through desmosomes. Among the layers of keratinocytes, the Langerhans cells are dispersed which act as macrophages. The waterproof nature of the skin lies in this section of the epidermis as during the synthesis of keratin water-repelling glycolipid is released at this layer. Following the stratum spinosum lays the stratum granulosum. Due to the continuous production of the basal layer, old keratinocytes are further pushed upward to the stratum granulosum where they appear more granular due to the large production of keratin and keratohyalin which are mainly deposited as lamellar granules in the cytoplasm.

Just above the stratum granulosum lies the translucent layer of stratum lucidum which is majorly composed of dead keratinocytes. From the keratohyalin, a protein called eleidin is produced that is rich in lipid, thereby providing water barrier property to the skin. Stratum lucidum is strictly found in the palms of hands and soles of feet and digits. The outermost layer of the epidermis is the stratum corneum which is mainly composed of 15–30 layers of dead keratinocytes making it the toughest layer for penetration of any outside component (Walters and Roberts, 2002). The permeability barrier of the stratum corneum is provided by the presence of an equimolar ratio of cholesterol, ceramides, and fatty acids. These lipids are produced through the catabolic modification of the lamellar bodies of the stratum corneum is maintained by the periodic replacement of dead layers with new layers of cells. The brick-and-mortar model of the stratum corneum is associated with the corneocytes being the bricks and extracellular lipids being the mortar.

2.1 Problems Associated with Drug Delivery

The skin is one of the most vital organs of our body. Being the largest organ, the skin covers every part of our body. Hence, its detailed biochemical organization and composition should be taken into consideration before designing any drug delivery vehicle [12, 13]. The most important concern in transdermal drug delivery is skin irritability reactions which may otherwise prove to be fatal with numerous underlying side effects [14, 15]. Further, in most the drugs, the biochemical composition of the transporting vehicle may initiate a hypersensitization reaction that may subsequently lead to microbial growth if used for a prolonged period [16].
2.2 Drug Absorption via the Skin

India being the land of Ayurveda has a vast treasury of traditional knowledge which is locally preserved community-wise. Most of the form of this knowledge is transported by word of mouth from generation to generation. Hence, in the premedieval ages, for treatment of bone fractures and chest congestions or other skin-related problems, various plant parts (leaf, bark, roots, flowers) were used [17-19]. However, it is clear in modern times that drug delivery through the transdermal route takes place by passive diffusion. The skin is the outermost covering and an important barrier; thus, most the encounters occur with the skin such as bacterial, viral, fungal, and parasitic attacks, mechanical injury, and sometimes skin carcinomas [20–22]. Topical ointments or gels are preferentially used for their treatment; hence, barely the active drug molecule reaches the systemic circulation. Therefore, the chances of any systemic side effects are rarely seen. Whenever higher doses are required, the drugs are administered by intradermal injection. The delivery of hydrophilic drugs through the transdermal route is a challenge, as most of the delivery vehicles used are hydrophobic in nature. Hence, the nature of the delivery vehicle, the incorporated drug, and their concentration play a significant role in determining the success of the transdermal drug delivery [23, 24].

3 History of Transdermal Drug Delivery System

The transdermal delivery route uses the skin for the delivery of specific drugs to the systemic circulation. The advantages of the transdermal delivery system are as follows: it eliminates the chances of first-pass mechanism in the oral route, evades the harsh acidic and alkaline conditions of the gut, directly reaches the systemic blood circulation, and facilitates controlled release of drugs at the specific site of action and patient-friendly approach for delivery of drugs [25]. Transdermal delivery also has an added advantage that apart from being inexpensive, it does not increase the biohazard burden on the environment with extra biomedical waste which is dangerous and a potential source of infection (reuse of the needle) [5].

The knowledge of Ayurveda and its importance are now getting recognition in recent years as they provide a holistic approach to treatment. Although the delivery of drugs through the dermal route is gaining popularity in the present century, it was practiced more than 2500 years ago in India. Despite being advantageous, till now only eight drugs (scopolamine, clonidine, estradiol, oxybutynin, nitroglycerine, fentanyl, testosterone, and nicotine) are approved for delivery across the skin since its inception in 1979 [26]. The greatest challenge faced by the drugs for penetration into the skin is the tough stratum corneum. The presence of intracellular lipids as mortar and corneocytes as bricks provides the barrier function of the stratum corneum [27]. Targeting the intracellular lipids that are present between the adjacent corneocytes provides a successive platform for penetration or diffusion of drugs to

the deeper layers of the skin where they can reach their targeted site of action or the systemic circulation [9].

The three basic components of transdermal delivery are a reservoir, matrix system, rate-controlling system, and the adhesive which remains fixed with the skin. The transdermal delivery systems can be broadly divided into three categories based on their generation: first-generation transdermal delivery systems, second-generation transdermal delivery systems, and third-generation transdermal delivery systems [28, 29].

3.1 First-Generation Delivery System

The first-generation transdermal delivery systems consist of the early developed transdermal patches that are currently available in the market after passing the clinical trials. Patient compliance with easy delivery of selected drugs has made them very popular and widely accepted by the masses. In this delivery system, the drug is contained in a reservoir which is released through a semipermeable membrane that controls its flow rate and an adhesive that sticks to the skin surface. The main challenge of the first-generation delivery systems is the thick stratum corneum which hinders the drug to reach its proper target site [9].

3.2 Second-Generation Delivery System

The second-generation transdermal system consists of more advanced techniques to overcome the barrier function of the stratum corneum by employing skin permeability enhancers.

Surfactants: Many commercially available cosmetic and therapeutic formulations contain surfactants that have the potential to solubilize lipophilic active compounds. Thus, the surfactant works by solubilizing the lipid layers present in the stratum corneum, thereby providing a free passage for the drug to reach its destination point. Some of the examples of popularly used surfactants are sodium lauryl sulfate, cetyltrimethylammonium bromide, and dodecyl betaine. Some of the drawbacks associated with surfactants are that they cause epidermal water loss and skin irritation and some of them interact with intracellular keratin [30].

Liposomes, dendrimers, and microemulsions are also well-known chemical enhancers that not only act as carrier vehicles but also increase the permeability and drug solubility across the skin surface [5]. Through these carrier vehicles, very low molecular weight drugs and small molecules are transported across the skin which has found its utility in topical creams and dermatological products. *Iontophoresis* is the use of continuous low voltage current to increase skin permeability across the stratum corneum. This methodology is mostly favored for small molecules that carry a charge and thus they can be either moved through electrophoresis or the electroosmotic flow of water generated by mobile cations (Na⁺). The advantage of iontophoresis is that the patient can control the flow rate of drug molecules by modulating the electrical charge, whereas the disadvantage is that upon an increase in time duration, skin irritation and pain increase [31]. *Non-cavitational ultrasound* was the first extensively accepted penetration enhancer used commonly by a physiotherapist. The non-cavitational ultrasound acts by disrupting the lipid structure of the stratum corneum and thereby forcing the drug molecules to the inner layers owing to the enhanced permeability of the membrane. The disadvantage of this methodology is that it can damage deeper layers of the skin with permanent damage to the stratum corneum [32].

3.3 Third-Generation Delivery System

The third-generation transdermal delivery systems are the most advanced delivery systems using high-end techniques making the drug delivery options more accurate and medically profitable. The techniques employ more vigorous disruptions of the skin barrier function with more effective, deeper, and specific delivery of formulated drug molecules [5]. Some of the used methodologies are *combination of chemical enhancers* – as some chemical enhancers work at a specific concentration whereas some work at a specific area. The combination of two or more penetration enhancers can cause more aggressive penetration, thereby enhancing deeper delivery of drugs without causing any unwanted side effects [33].

3.3.1 Electroporation

In this methodology, short, high-voltage pulses are employed for milliseconds duration to reversibly disrupt the lipid bilayer structure in the stratum corneum. As the resistant power of the stratum corneum is higher than its successive lower layers, the application of electrical energy causes a disturbance in the lipid bilayers of the stratum corneum. Therefore, the drug applied to the above area diffuses directly to the inner layers for its therapeutic use. The disadvantage of this technique is that the motor and sensory neurons present in the dermal layers can cause extreme muscle pain and stimulation to the patient [5].

3.3.2 Microneedles

This is a direct technique of transferring the drugs through the stratum corneum using very small needles in a negligibly invasive way. Through this method insulin, vaccines, antibodies, nanoparticles, and drug-encapsulated formulations can be directly delivered to the inner layers of skin. The advantage of using microneedles is that the drug can be targeted directly to the inner layers of the dermis with an increased rate of efficacy [34].

3.3.3 Thermal Ablation

In the thermal ablation technique, a very high amount of heat is applied to the selected area of the skin surface for a period of milli-/microseconds which causes the formation of punctures (in micrometer) in the stratum corneum. As the applied heat energy is very high, the underlying water present in the stratum corneum vaporizes leaving large pores/craters in the surface of the skin. This facilitates the diffusion of the drug molecule to its targeted area [5].

3.3.4 Microdermabrasion

In this method sandpaper is employed to mechanically scrub and remove the stratum corneum. This methodology is used extensively for cosmetic purposes. Delivery of lidocaine and 5-fluorouracil across the skin has been reported using this technique [9].

The delivery vehicle should be decided based upon applicability, production cost, drug stability, site of action, and patient compliance. For the delivery of drugs for skin cancer, ethosomes show a promising application for delivery of selected drugs by disturbing the barrier function of the stratum corneum [35, 36].

3.4 Vehicles for Transdermal Drug Delivery

Drug delivery vehicles are an essential component for designing strategies for enhanced and effective delivery of active pharmaceutical drugs or compounds necessary for targeting a disease or therapy. In terms of preferability of patients, the oral route of drug delivery is the preferred mode of administrating active pharmaceutical drugs owing to its ease, patient convenience, dosage compatibility, and overall safety [37, 38]. However, the oral route possesses some drawbacks such as drug degradability due to acid and enzymes in the gastrointestinal tract and quick clearance from the body [39]. Hence, the transdermal drug delivery route proposes various innovative tools for the effective delivery of various hydrophilic and hydrophobic pharmaceutically active drugs and molecules for site-specific delivery.

Innovative and target-oriented design of transdermal vehicles is a very important criterion for targeted drug delivery with proper encapsulation of pharmaceutically active drugs without exhibiting any possible side effects when applied through the skin surface [40, 41]. Hence, various vehicles for the transdermal delivery route were developed for enhancing the proper penetration of drugs, pharmacologically active ingredients, and synthesized compounds through them.

3.4.1 Liposomes

Liposomes were first conceptualized in 1965 by Dr. Alec D. Bangham, at Babraham Institute. Dr. Bangham worked as a hematologist, where he experimented with lipids and their interaction with water [42]. He found that when dried lipids were immersed in water solution, they rearranged spontaneously due to the unfavorable hydrophobic interactions between water molecules and lipids which generated repulsive effects [43]. Hence, liposomes can be defined as spherical vesicles composed of amphiphilic molecules characterized by a thin bilayer of phospholipid lipid core having an inner closed aqueous layer. The arrangement of the hydrophilic polar head and two lipophilic tails encourages the encapsulation of both hydrophilic and hydrophobic pharmacologically active molecules [44, 45].

Based on the preparatory methodology applied, liposomes can be further classified into unilamellar and multilamellar liposomes, which can again be tuned accordingly for their size from macromolecular to nanoparticle range. Liposomes can be synthesized from various sources of phospholipids and cholesterol such as phosphatidylcholine, phosphatidylethanolamine, phosphatidyl serine, phosphatidylinositol, and phosphatidylglycerol [46, 47]. Liposomes have been explored in various fields of drug delivery, and hence their popularity is based on their biocompatibility with the phospholipids of our biological membranes, biodegradability, nontoxicity, and tremendous interaction with the pharmacologically active molecules [48]. However, liposomes demonstrate some potential drawbacks such as poor drug storage stability, leakage, rapid systemic clearance, and a higher rate of oxidation due to the presence of organic solvents during the preparatory phase [49].

3.4.2 Glycerosome

Effective and controlled distribution of drugs through the skin surface provides various challenges; hence, various methods are employed by different researchers for transdermal delivery of drugs. In 2013, Manca's group reported a new methodology to proliferate the physiochemical properties of liposomes by substituting various concentrations of glycerol to the core phospholipids used during the preparatory phases [50]. They evaluated the basic physiochemical parameters of the novel glycerosomes with conventional liposomes; further, their in vitro toxicity was studied using normal keratinocyte cell lines. The formulations were designed to deliver diclofenac, which is one of the most commercially used nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and the ideal and potential drug for transdermal drug delivery [51].

Glycerol is a nontoxic compound with fully acceptable short-chain alcohol that is abundantly used in various commercially available skin-related applications [52]. Glycerosomes can be defined as modified liposomal bilayer vesicles containing glycerol as the primary compound with cholesterol or other phospholipids for active delivery of pharmacologically active ingredients through the topical surface with higher efficacy. The presence of a high concentration of glycerol provides additional flexibility, malleability, and deformability of the bilayer lipid vesicles, thereby enhancing the penetration rate through the skin surface during transdermal drug delivery [53].

3.4.3 Transferosomes

The potentiality of liposomes for transdermal delivery was first exploited by Mezei and Gulasekharam in 1980 for the effective delivery of a steroid compound triamcinolone acetonide. However, later it was observed that liposomes generally accumulate in the tough stratum corneum layer of the skin with minimal rate of penetration, thereby promoting researchers to design new models for effective transdermal delivery of drugs. In 1992, Cevc and Blume reported the development of a new class of liposomal vesicles, transferosomes which were highly elastic, flexible, and highly deformable vesicles that can infiltrate as intact vesicles through the stratum corneum of the skin layer and reach the systemic circulation [54].

The basic composition of transferosomes remains the same as traditional liposomes were prepared from phosphatidylcholine with additional components such as sodium cholate, deoxycholate, tween 80, di-potassium glycyrrhizinate, and ethanol (<10%) [55]. Cevc's group suggested that as transferosomes were smaller in size aided with higher rate flexibility and difference in osmotic gradient, they could squeeze and penetrate through the stratum corneum and reach the targeted site of action for delivery of active pharmaceutical drugs effectively [56]. Further, to validate their findings, Cevc's group used confocal laser scanning microscopy to observe the lipid vesicles using murine skin [57]. They reported that the transferosome vesicles penetrate through intercorneocyte routes to reach the inner layers of the skin surface, thereby reaching the systemic pathways.

3.4.4 Ethosomes

Ethosomes were first conceptualized by Elka Touitou in 1996 during her research on lipid vesicles for the delivery of drugs for the treatment of skin diseases. Ethosomes can be defined as soft malleable vesicles primarily composed of phospholipids (phosphatidylcholine/phosphatidylserine/phosphatidic acid), ethanol, and water [58]. Phospholipids being non-immunogenic owing to their biological origin are suitable for skin delivery. They are extensively found in soy oil, corn oil, egg yolk, liver, and marrow [59]. Ethanol is a very important component of the ethosomal formulations as it provides the penetration enhancer effect to the delivery vehicle, thereby surpassing the barrier function of the stratum corneum [60] (Fig. 2). The higher concentration of ethanol (10–45%) not only helps in the deeper penetration of the drugs but also in maintaining the required nano-size and malleable property of the ethosomes [35, 61].

Ethosomes are considered to have a higher efficiency rate than liposomes owing to the presence of ethanol, water, and phospholipids that combine to provide a



Fig. 2 Various drug delivery vehicles for transdermal drug delivery

synergistic effect for deeper penetration of the drug [60]. The phospholipids provide the hydrophilic and lipophilic properties to the ethosomes and thus are considered effective for targeted delivery through the skin surface. Some of the advantages associated with ethosomes are their nontoxic and noninvasive properties and low production cost with high production capacity without using any sophisticated instruments [35].

Ethosomes can be prepared very easily because it does not require any costly chemicals or any sophisticated instrument. Conventionally, ethosomes are prepared by the "hot" or "cold" method [58]. In the "cold method," the phospholipid, drug, and ethanol are mixed in a covered flask in a magnetic stirrer. After getting a clear solution, water (30 °C) is added separately and the solution is mixed until a milky solution is visible. To obtain the desirable size, the solution can be sonicated using a probe sonicator [62]. In the "hot method," the phospholipid and water are heated on a hot plate at 40 °C and are mixed until a colloidal suspension is obtained. In a separate flask, ethanol, propylene glycol, and drug are mixed and heated up to 40 °C. When both the solution reach 40 °C, the organic phase is injected into the aqueous phase with the help of a syringe. The solution is mixed properly, and to get the desired size, the ethosomal solution can be sonicated by using a probe sonicator [63].

Unlike liposomes that deliver drugs mostly to outer layers of the skin, ethosomes have displayed enhanced permeation by disrupting the barrier function of the stratum corneum assisted by ethanol [64]. The presence of phosphatidylcholine (soya

lecithin) and ethanol facilitates the encapsulation of a wide variety of hydrophilic, lipophilic, and amphiphilic drugs [62]. Bhalaria et al. reported that fluconazole encapsulated ethosomes possessed better fluidity and demonstrated enhanced antifungal activity when compared with liposomes, marketed formulations, and hydroethanolic solution of the same encapsulated drug [65]. The prepared ethosomal formulations also demonstrated increased skin residence time in the in vitro experiments with reduced side effects within a shorter therapy duration. Similarly, Dubey et al. reported that an ethosomal formulation containing indinavir increases the halflife of the encapsulated drug proved through in vivo experiments (Dubey et al. 2010). Davan and Touitou reported effective formulation and skin permeation potential of the psychoactive drug trihexyphenidyl hydrochloride which is a commonly used drug for treating Parkinson's disease [67]. Similarly, Lodzki et al. reported the increased skin permeation, accumulation, and overall increased biological activity of cannabidiol encapsulated ethosomal formulation [68]. Apart from the encapsulation of many essential drugs, ethosomes have been reported to successfully encapsulate antigens and hormones. In 2007, Mishra et al. prepared HBsAg-loaded ethosomes for transcutaneous immunization against hepatitis B [69]. The ethosomal formulations showed efficient uptake by murine dendritic cells in vitro, higher skin penetration in human cadaver skin, and greater protective immune response when applied topically in mice models. Besides transdermal drug delivery, the role of ethosomes in topical drug delivery is also well documented [60].

4 Preparation of Ethosomes for Transdermal Delivery of Drugs

The preparatory steps employed for the synthesis of ethosomal vesicles are very critical as they provide the basic phytochemical characteristics for the targeted transdermal drug delivery. Various classes of phospholipids such as soya phosphatidylcholine, egg phosphatidylcholine, dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine, and distearoylphosphatidylcholine are some of the basic choices of researchers as the main vesicle-forming component of the ethosomes. Apart from them, propylene glycol being nontoxic has been used abundantly as a penetration enhancer along with ethanol in various concentrations for providing flexibility and deformability to the designed ethosomal vesicles [61]. Two techniques are presently used for the preparation of ethosomes which are very simple, cost-effective, and convenient methods as they don't use any high-end sophisticated equipment and apparatus or don't have any potential biohazardous end products formed during the preparatory steps (Fig. 3).



Fig. 3 Methods of ethosome preparation: cold plate method and hot plate method

4.1 Cold Method

In this method, the drug of interest and the phospholipid of our choice are mixed together using a magnetic stirrer with dropwise addition of propylene glycol at 30 °C. When the organic phase of phospholipid, drug, and propylene glycol are completely mixed, warm distilled water (30 °C) is added to the organic phase using a syringe under continuous stirring. Based on the requirement of vesicle, size ethanol is added in various concentrations followed by probe or water bath sonication [65].

4.2 Hot Method

In this method, the phospholipid of our choice is dispersed in water using a magnetic hot plate with continuous stirring at a high temperature. In a separate beaker, propylene glycol and ethanol are mixed using a water bath. When both the solutions have reached equal temperature, both the solutions are mixed together. Depending upon the solubility of the drug of interest, it is mixed with ethanol or water, and then it is added dropwise to the mixture solution. Finally, the reaction mixture is subjected to probe or water sonication depending upon the requirement [70].

4.3 Penetration Enhancers

The *permeation enhancers* are nothing but chemicals that help in increasing the influx of drugs to the deeper layers of skin. The ideal properties of penetration enhancer are that they should be nontoxic, non-irritating, and non-allergic, should not cause damage to the healthy neighboring cells, should change the permeability of the stratum corneum in a reversible reaction, should not have any pharmacological effect on the body, should be compatible with the enclosed drug, and should not react with the drug of interest [71].

Some of the popularly used penetration enhancers include:

- (a) Water: This is the most commonly used penetration enhancer in ointments and patches. As the stratum corneum contains around 15–20% water, increasing the water content causes swelling of the underlying cells, and thereby hydrophilic and lipophilic drugs are taken up along with the water. However, the exact mechanism of action through which water increases the influx rate of drug through the transdermal route is still unclear.
- (b) Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO): This is the most widely studied penetration enhancer owing to its "universal solvent" property. It is a component of a commercially available drug used for the treatment of *Herpes simplex*. Despite being an excellent penetration enhancer, it has certain drawbacks such as at higher concentrations it can denature proteins and cause skin irritation and erythema and wheals of the stratum corneum.
- (c) *Azone*: Azone (1-dodecylazacycloheptan-2-one) was the molecule that was specifically designed as a penetration enhancer. It acts by interaction with the lipid domains of the stratum corneum and disrupts its arrangement. It has been observed that azone is very effective in lower concentrations of 0.1–5%.
- (d) Ethanol: This is another widely used penetration enhancer that is popularly used in various formulations and transdermal patches. In many cases, ethanol is mixed with water to increase the flux rate. Ethanol works by disturbing the polar head groups of the lamellar lipids present in the stratum corneum and thereby increases the efflux of the drug to the deeper layer of skin. Eventually, the ethanol evaporates the concentration of the drug increase, thereby making it supersaturated and allowing the diffusion of the drug from higher concentration to lower concentration.

4.4 Characterization Studies of Ethosomes

4.4.1 Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM)

The surface morphology of the ethosomes can be observed through scanning electron microscopy (SEM) (Touitou, 1990). The ethosomal solution is made with proper dilution and placed onto the grid and allowed to dry. The images are recorded on a scanning electron micrograph at different magnification (magnification, 60x; accelerating voltage, 12.0 kV; at 25 ± 2 °C) [72].

4.4.2 Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)

Vesicular morphology of ethosomes can also be evaluated by using transmission electron microscopy (TEM). The ethosomal solution is placed onto a carbon or copper grid and then negatively stained by adding 2% phosphotungstic acid, followed by drying at room temperature. Then the grid is visualized in a transmission electron microscope with an accelerating voltage of 80 to 120 kV [72].

4.4.3 Ethosomal Size and Charge Distribution

The vesicular size and size distribution can be evaluated by various techniques such as size exclusion chromatography (Sec), microscopy techniques, or dynamic light scattering (DLS). A newly developed technique, atomic force microscopy (AFM), is a rapid, noninvasive, and effective tool to evaluate the vesicular size, morphology, and stability [73]. The physical stability of ethosomes is determined by measuring zeta potential using a Zeta meter. The vesicular size ranges from micrometer to nanometer that is mainly regulated by the ethosomal composition, e.g., the average size of ethosomes formulated with 30% ethanol was 153 ± 4 nm, while the vesicular size of ethosomes formulated with 20% ethanol was 193 ± 8 nm. When ethanol concentration was increased from 20 to 45%, the size of ethosomes was found to be decreased. The ethosomes formulated with 45% ethanol were found to be 103 ± 9 nm. The phospholipid content has minimal influence on ethosomal size as observed in various studies. The ethosome size was doubled only when the phospholipid concentration increased eight times. The ethosomal formulation containing 30% ethanol and 0.5–4% phospholipid has minimal impact on vesicular size [74].

4.4.4 Encapsulation Efficiency

The entrapment efficiency of the drug in the ethosome can be measured by using either the ultracentrifugation technique or the dialysis method.

Ultracentrifugation

The drug entrapment in ethosomes is determined by the total amount of drug added to the formulation and the amount of drug that is not encapsulated in ethosomes and remained free in the supernatant after ultracentrifugation. The formulated ethosomal solution is kept overnight and subjected to ultracentrifugation at optimized conditions (speed and time). The concentration of pure drug in the supernatant is evaluated either by a simple spectrophotometric method or a sophisticated developed method, high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC).

The entrapment efficiency is calculated as per below-mentioned formula:

Entrapment Efficiency (%) = $\frac{\text{Total amount of Drug}(Dt) - \text{Free Drug in the Supernantant}(Ds)}{\text{Total amount of Drug}(Dt)} \times 100$

Dialysis

The drug-loaded ethosomes or free drugs in an aqueous solution are placed into the dialysis bag made up of cellulose acetate and then shifted into an appropriate buffer (phosphate buffer saline, pH 7.0) with stirring conditions. The aliquots with equal amounts are withdrawn at a fixed time from the outer medium and replaced equal volume of buffer to maintain the perfect sink conditions. The samples were further assayed for drug content using either spectrophotometer or HPLC methods. The entrapment efficiency can be then evaluated using the formula mentioned above [75].

4.4.5 In Vitro and Skin Drug Permeation Study

The drug release from ectosomes is studied in vitro using diffusion cells [76]. The effective permeation area of the diffusion cell and receptor cell volumes is 1 cm² and 20 ml, respectively. The receptor cell contains 20 ml of buffer at a specific temperature and constant stirring. The synthetic semipermeable membrane or the mice's skin is mounted between the donor and receptor compartments. The ethosomal solution is applied to the abovementioned membrane. The sample from receptor cells is withdrawn at a specified time interval and evaluated for the drug content by either UV spectrophotometer or high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC). The receptor cell is immediately replenished with an equal volume of buffer to maintain the sink condition. The in vitro release is employed to evaluate the drug content deposited on the skin. The degree of drug penetration in the skin can also be visualized by using advanced microscopy SEM, TEM, and confocal laser scanning microscopy (CLSM) [1] (Table 1).

Sl. No.	Study parameter	Techniques	Significance
1	Size and morphology	SEM, TEM, AFM, DLS	Determine skin penetration
2	Charge distribution (zeta potential)	DLS	Stability
3	Entrapment efficiency	Ultracentrifugation, dialysis, UV spectrophotometry, or HPLC	Determine drug content
4	Stability of ethosomes	SEM, TEM, UV spectrophotometry or HPLC	Determine the shelf life of vesicle formulation
5	In vitro drug permeation	UV spectrophotometry, HPLC	Determine drug release kinetics
6	Skin permeation	CLSM	Determines rate of drug transport through the skin

 Table 1
 Physicochemical characterization of ethosomes

4.5 Mechanism of Action of Ethosomes

Cevc's group proposed that transdermal delivery of drugs through ethosomes may occur due to the elasticity of the deformed vesicles and the osmotic gradient across the skin. According to this theory, the driving force for the movement of the ethosomes is presumably generated by the hydration gradient across the skin which varies from 15% water content in the stratum corneum to 60% in the stratum granulosum. When the elastic vesicles are applied to the skin and allowed to dry, they are attracted through their moisture content in the epidermis and, due to their flexible nature, they penetrate the skin. The osmotic gradient caused by the differences in water concentration between the skin surface and the interiors has been proposed as the major driving force for the penetration of vesicles [77].

Two simultaneous mechanisms of action have been proposed by Touitou et al.:

- "Ethanol effect" which affects lipid fluidity of the skin because ethanol acts as a penetration enhancer that effectively enhances its capacity to penetrate the stratum corneum of the skin [8]. Ethanol interacts with the lipid molecules in the polar head group regions stimulating the reduction of the transition temperature of the lipids in the stratum corneum, thus resulting in the increase of its fluidity and decrease in density of lipid bilayer.
- 2. "Ethosome effect" which helps in the penetration of the lipid by opening a route due to the malleability and fusion of ethosomes with the skin's lipid layer resulting in the release of the drug into deep layers of skin and/or systemic circulation (Fig. 4). It is a known fact that ethanol is a relatively volatile solvent which evaporates when it comes in contact with the skin temperature, thus making the encapsulated drug highly concentrated which will influence drug flux across the membrane [30].



Fig. 4 Mechanism of drug penetration using ethosomes due to the combined effect of ethanol and phospholipids

5 In Vivo and Clinical Trials on Ethosomes

In comparison to traditional lipid-based vesicles, ethosomes exhibit enhanced therapeutic applications in transdermal delivery. Following Touitou's group novel innovation, ethosomes have overcome many hurdles, and subsequently, they have experimented with various combinations of penetration enhancers, ethanol concentration, and methods of preparation [58]. In 2000, Touitou's group prepared testosterone ethosomes and compared their efficacy against commercially marketed testosterone transdermal patches using rabbit pinna skin. It was observed that testosterone ethosomal formulations demonstrated a higher rate of skin permeability of the inbound testosterone compared to the marketed patch. Further in another study by the same group, the systemic circulation and plasma concentration of testosterone were found to be comparatively less than the commercial gel (AndroGel, USA) formulation with respect to the ethosomal gel formulation [78]. In 2001, Dayan's lab developed an ethosomal formulation for the treatment of Parkinson's disease containing the drug trihexyphenidyl hydrochloride (THP). Basically, THP is used as a psychoactive drug that is supplemented orally to the patients; however, its half-life is only 3 hours. When Dayan and Touitou compared the THP formulated ethosomes with classical liposomes using mouse skin, it was observed that the ethosomal formulations exhibited a higher rate of transdermal delivery of active THP molecules up to 18 h of treatment [67].

In 2003, Lodzki's group synthesized cannabidiol-loaded ethosomal formulation for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis through the transdermal route. In vivo studies using a mice model exhibited significant accumulation of cannabidiol in the skin and underlying muscles, thereby increasing its penetration and accumulation to the targeted region for rheumatoid arthritis [68]. In 2004, Maiden's laboratory developed minoxidil containing ethosomal formulation for its enhanced delivery for treating baldness in men [79]. Using a nude mice model, it was observed that the accumulation and penetration of minoxidil enhanced in comparison to the conventional topical ointment. In 2005, Paolino's group examined the efficacy of ammonium glycyrrhizinate-loaded ethosomal formulations for the treatment of inflammatory skin diseases through the transdermal route [80]. In a clinical trial, they observed that after 48 h of application, the ammonium glycyrrhizinate-loaded ethosomal formulations exhibited excellent skin tolerability and enhanced biological anti-edema activity in human volunteers. In 2007, Mishra's group reported the development of antigen-loaded ethosomal formulation for transcutaneous immunization against hepatitis B [81]. When compared to conventional lipid-based formulations, the antigen-loaded ethosomes exhibited excellent encapsulation efficiency and physiochemical characteristic studies. In vitro studies using murine dendritic cells demonstrated efficient uptake of the ethosomes followed by higher skin penetration in the human cadaver skin model. In vivo studies in a mice model exhibited enhanced systemic and humoral immune response in comparison to intramuscular vaccine administration. In 2008, Koli's group reported the development of vitamins A, C,

and E containing ethosomal formulation as a synergistic antioxidant formulation [82].

Clinical studies against the herpes virus using acyclovir ethosomal formulations were reported by Horwitz et al. in comparison to commercial acyclovir cream which demonstrated significant improvement in patient compliance with relation to the time of cure and pain relief without any additional side effects using 40 random human volunteers [83]. Another clinical trial was conducted using clindamycin phosphate and salicylic acid containing ethosomal gel in 40 random volunteers having severe acne problems [84]. The volunteer patients were treated by topical application of the prepared ethosomal gel daily twice for a duration of 8 weeks. When the trial was completed, the patient volunteers exhibited improved acne condition when compared to the control group. Further, in vivo safety studies and human clinical trials must be conducted to evaluate the efficacy and long-term side effects of differently prepared ethosomes which are currently investigated for nanocarriers and targeted drug delivery tools.

6 Ethosome-Based Marketed Products

In recent years with the advancement of innovations and technological expertise, various ethosomal formulations have evolved to address the smooth and effective delivery of drugs through the skin. Most importantly, the barrier effect of the stratum corneum has been addressed for quick and efficient delivery. In the case of ethosomes, the investigator gets ample autonomy during the formulation and designing stage for the selection of a diverse range of starting materials, penetration enhancers, drugs, and various concentrations of ethanol to overall change its property based on its efficacy. Hence, ethosomal formulations containing various pharmaceutically active molecules and compounds have been reported for their incorporation in gels, creams, and sprays in different cosmetic and skin care products [85]. Various physicochemical parameters were observed and several stages of clinical trials were conducted for understanding the viability and utility of the proposed ethosomal formulations. Though the commercialization of ethosomes started in early 2000, very few products are available which are produced by some companies in Israel (Novel Therapeutics Technologies, Osmotics, and Trima), Germany (Sinere), the UK (Physonics), and the USA (Hampden Health and Genome Cosmetics). The formulations were precisely used for wrinkles, anti-aging creams, Anti-cellulite lotion, hair growth promoters, and delivery of antifungals and antibiotics [86].

Various research groups have reported the effective delivery of active ingredients through the skin and topical ointments and gels such as 5-aminolevulinic acid, ammonium glycyrrhizinate, epigallocatechin gallate, erythromycin, isoeugenol, matrine, minoxidil, methotrexate, azelaic acid, bacitracin, colchicine, finasteride, fluconazole, ibuprofen, ligustrazine, salbutamol, sotalol, amphotericin B, econazole nitrate, ketoconazole, lopinavir, losartan, meloxicam, testosterone, tretinoin, valsartan, 5-fluorouracil, aceclofenac, methoxsalen, vinpocetine, clotrimazole, psoralen,

benzocaine, black tea extracts, buspirone hydrochloride, capsaicin and capsicum tincture, ligustrazine phosphate, repaglinide, valsartan, cetirizine, griseofulvin, felodipine hydroxypropyl, and vitamins A, C, and E. Hence, from the above-reported results with a wide variety of active pharmaceutical compounds, it was observed that gels exhibited more prominent efficacy in ethosomal formulations in comparison to creams which were mostly preferred for cosmetic and beauty supplements [79].

7 Future Perspectives and Conclusion

Delivery of potential drugs without any proficient side effects is an important criterion for the transdermal route. The stratum corneum is the primary hindrance to transporting the pharmaceutically active molecule/compound to the deeper layers of the skin. The success of any transdermal delivery vehicle is measured by the effective and systemic release of the drug to the concerned site of interest. Ethosomes owing to their soft and malleable property aided by the presence of ethanol have gained much appreciation for the delivery of drugs without affecting their chemical property. The presence of a diverse range of penetration enhancers and ethanol concentration has provided an undue advantage to the ethosomal vesicles to simultaneously disrupt the lipid bilayer as well as malleability to squeeze through the small opening to their its site of action. Hence, this extremely proficient delivery vehicle has owned its position as an emerging and promising contender for the administration of pharmacologically bioactive molecules/compounds in various ethosomal gels, creams, and sprays through the topical and skin route.

Acknowledgments All authors sincerely appreciate their respective institutes for providing the necessary facilities to conduct the research.

Conflict of Interests The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

Bibliography

- 1. Narasimhan B, Goodman JT, Vela Ramirez JE. Rational design of targeted next-generation carriers for drug and vaccine delivery. Annu Rev Biomed Eng. 2016;18:25–49.
- Sastry SV, Nyshadham JR, Fix JA. Recent technological advances in oral drug delivery–a review. Pharm Sci Technolo Today. 2000;3(4):138–45.
- 3. Pitt CG. The controlled parenteral delivery of polypeptides and proteins. Int J Pharm. 1990;59(3):173–96.
- 4. Guy RH. Transdermal drug delivery. In: Drug delivery. Springer; 2010. p. 399-410.
- 5. Prausnitz MR, Langer R. Transdermal drug delivery. Nat Biotechnol. 2008;26(11):1261-8.
- Illum L. Nasal drug delivery—possibilities, problems and solutions. J Control Release. 2003;87(1):187–98.

- 7. Matsui T, Amagai M. Dissecting the formation, structure and barrier function of the stratum corneum. Int Immunol. 2015;27(6):269–80.
- Kirjavainen M, Urtti A, Jääskeläinen I, Marjukka Suhonen T, Paronen P, Valjakka-Koskela R, et al. Interaction of liposomes with human skin in vitro - the influence of lipid composition and structure. Biochim Biophys Acta - Lipids Lipid Metab. 1996;1304(3):179–89.
- Benson HAR. Transdermal drug delivery: penetration enhancement techniques. Curr Drug Deliv. 2005;2(1):23–33.
- 10. Tortora GJ, Derrickson B. Principles of anatomy and physiology. Wiley; 2014. p. 1127.
- Feingold KR, Elias PM. Role of lipids in the formation and maintenance of the cutaneous permeability barrier. Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Biol Lipids. 2014;1841(3):280–94.
- 12. Manish G, Vimukta S. Targeted drug delivery system: a review. Res J Chem Sci. 2011;1(2):135-8.
- 13. Shingade GM. Review on: recent trend on transdermal drug delivery system. J Drug Deliv Ther. 2012;2(1):66–75.
- 14. Tiwari G, Tiwari R, Sriwastawa B, Bhati L, Pandey S, Pandey P, et al. Drug delivery systems: An updated review. Int J Pharm Investig. 2012;2(1):2.
- 15. Tanwar H, Sachdeva R. Transdermal drug delivery system: A review. Int J Pharm Sci Res. 2016;7(6):2274.
- Zidan AS, Spinks CB, Habib MJ, Khan MA. Formulation and transport properties of tenofovir loaded liposomes through Caco-2 cell model. J Liposome Res. 2013;23(4):318–26.
- 17. Singh V. Medicinal plants and bone healing. Natl J Maxillofac Surg. 2017;8(1):4.
- Attanayake A, De Silva U, Jayaweera J, Perera DL. Use of Ayurveda and Sri Lankan traditional medicine for healing shaft of humerus fracture following nonunion. J Ayurveda Integr Med. 2018;9(3):217–20.
- Mishra L, Singh BB, Dagenais S. Ayurveda: a historical perspective and principles of the traditional healthcare system in India. Altern Ther Health Med. 2001;7(2):36–43.
- 20. Jana GK, Gupta A, Das A, Tripathy R, Sahoo P. Herbal treatment to skin diseases: a global approach. Drug Invent Today. 2010;2(8):381–4.
- Toshikhane HD, Sangeeta HJ. Fracture management in traditional Indian medicine. Pacific J Sci Technol. 2009;10(1):342–4.
- 22. Pradhan SL, Pradhan PS. Ayurvedic medicine and anaesthesia. Indian J Anaesth. 2011;55(4):334.
- Dhote M, Rathi B, Dongare R. Pharmaceutical evaluation of Vidangadi Lepaguti: an Ayurvedic topical formulation. Int J Ayurvedic Med. 2020;11(2):212–7.
- 24. Sharma AK. Panchakarma therapy in ayurvedic medicine. In: Scientific basis for Ayurvedic therapies. Routledge; 2003. p. 67–86.
- 25. Tanwar Y, Chauhan C, Sharma A. Development and evaluation of carvedilol transdermal patches. Acta Pharma. 2007;57(2):151–9.
- Kusum Devi V, Saisivam S, Maria GR, Deepti PU. Design and evaluation of matrix diffusion controlled transdermal patches of verapamil hydrochloride. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 2003;29(5):495–503.
- Proksch E, Fölster-Holst R, Jensen JM. Skin barrier function, epidermal proliferation and differentiation in eczema. J Dermatol Sci. 2006;43:159–69.
- Murphy M, Carmichael AJ. Transdermal drug delivery systems and skin sensitivity reactions. Am J Clin Dermatol. 2000;1(6):361–8.
- 29. Ranade VV. Drug delivery systems. 6. Transdermal drug delivery. J Clin Pharmacol. 1991;31(5):401–18.
- 30. Williams AC, Barry BW. Penetration enhancers. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2004;56(5):603-18.
- Rawat S, Vengurlekar S, Rakesh B, Jain S, Srikarti G. Transdermal delivery by iontophoresis. Indian J Pharm Sci. 2008;70(1):5–10.
- 32. Polat BE, Hart D, Langer R, Blankschtein D. Ultrasound-mediated transdermal drug delivery: mechanisms, scope, and emerging trends. J Control Release. 2011;152(3):330–48.

- Pathan IB, Setty M. Chemical penetration enhancers for transdermal drug delivery systems. Trop J Pharm Res. 2009;8(82):173.
- Ita K. Transdermal delivery of drugs with microneedles: potential and challenges. Olatunji O, editor. Pharmaceutics. 2015;7(3):90–105.
- 35. Rakesh R, Anoop KR. Ethosomes for transdermal and topical drug delivery. Int J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2012;4:17–24.
- Pirvu CD, Hlevca C, Ortan A, Prisada R. Elastic vesicles as drugs carriers through the skin. Farmacia. 2010;58:128–35.
- 37. Tiwari S, Batra N. Oral drug delivery system: a review. Am J Life Sci Res. 2014;2(1):27-35.
- Choonara BF, Choonara YE, Kumar P, Bijukumar D, du Toit LC, Pillay V. A review of advanced oral drug delivery technologies facilitating the protection and absorption of protein and peptide molecules. Biotechnol Adv. 2014;32(7):1269–82.
- Homayun B, Lin X, Choi H-J. Challenges and recent progress in oral drug delivery systems for biopharmaceuticals. Pharmaceutics. 2019;11(3):129.
- 40. Freeman AI, Mayhew E. Targeted drug delivery. Cancer. 1986;58(S2):573-83.
- 41. Mills JK, Needham D. Targeted drug delivery. Expert Opin Ther Pat. 1999;9(11):1499-513.
- Bangham AD, Hill MW, Miller NGA. Preparation and use of liposomes as models of biological membranes. In: Methods in membrane biology. Springer; 1974. p. 1–68.
- 43. Bangham AD. Liposomes: realizing their promise. Hosp Pract. 1992;27(12):51-62.
- Chang H-I, Yeh M-K. Clinical development of liposome-based drugs: formulation, characterization, and therapeutic efficacy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2012;7:49.
- Dua JS, Rana AC, Bhandari AK. Liposome: methods of preparation and applications. Int J Pharm Stud Res. 2012;3(2):14–20.
- Guimarães D, Cavaco-Paulo A, Nogueira E. Design of liposomes as drug delivery system for therapeutic applications. Int J Pharm. 2021;601:120571.
- 47. Large DE, Abdelmessih RG, Fink EA, Auguste DT. Liposome composition in drug delivery design, synthesis, characterization, and clinical application. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;176:113851.
- 48. Hu YJ, Ju RJ, Zeng F, Qi XR, Lu WL. Liposomes in drug delivery: status and advances. In: Lu WL, Qi XR. (eds) Liposome-Based Drug Delivery Systems. Biomaterial Engineering. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg; 2021.
- 49. Antimisiaris SG, Marazioti A, Kannavou M, Natsaridis E, Gkartziou F, Kogkos G, et al. Overcoming barriers by local drug delivery with liposomes. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2021;174:53–86.
- 50. Manca ML, Zaru M, Manconi M, Lai F, Valenti D, Sinico C, et al. Glycerosomes: a new tool for effective dermal and transdermal drug delivery. Int J Pharm. 2013;455(1–2):66–74.
- Manca ML, Cencetti C, Matricardi P, Castangia I, Zaru M, Sales OD, et al. Glycerosomes: use of hydrogenated soy phosphatidylcholine mixture and its effect on vesicle features and diclofenac skin penetration. Int J Pharm. 2016;511(1):198–204.
- 52. Rani D, Sharma V, Manchanda R, Chaurasia H. Formulation, design and optimization of glycerosomes for topical delivery of minoxidil. Res J Pharmacol Technol. 2021;14:2367–74.
- Gupta P, Mazumder R, Padhi S. Glycerosomes: advanced liposomal drug delivery system. Indian J Pharm Sci. 2020;82(3):385–97.
- Cevc G, Blume G. New, highly efficient formulation of diclofenac for the topical, transdermal administration in ultradeformable drug carriers, Transferosomes. Biochim Biophys Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes. 2001;1514(2):191–205.
- 55. Fernández-García R, Lalatsa A, Statts L, Bolás-Fernández F, Ballesteros MP, Serrano DR. Transferosomes as nanocarriers for drugs across the skin: quality by design from lab to industrial scale. Int J Pharm. 2020;573:118817.
- Reddy YD, Sravani AB, Ravisankar V, Prakash PR, Reddy YSR, Bhaskar NV. Transferosomes a novel vesicular carrier for transdermal drug delivery system. J Innov Pharm Biol Sci. 2015;2(2):193–208.

- 57. Solanki D, Kushwah L, Motiwale M, Chouhan V. Transferosomes-a review. World J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2016;5:435–49.
- Touitou E, Godin B, Weiss C. Enhanced delivery of drugs into and across the skin by ethosomal carriers. Drug Dev Res. 2000;50(3–4):406–15.
- 59. van Hoogevest P, Wendel A. The use of natural and synthetic phospholipids as pharmaceutical excipients. Eur J Lipid Sci Technol. 2014;116(9):1088–107.
- 60. Verma P, Pathak K. Therapeutic and cosmeceutical potential of ethosomes: an overview. J Adv Pharm Technol Res. 2010;1(3):274–82.
- 61. Akiladevi D, Basak S. Ethosomes a noninvasive approach for transdermal drug delivery. Int J Curr Pharm Res. 2010;2(4):2–5.
- 62. Verma DD, Fahr A. Synergistic penetration enhancement effect of ethanol and phospholipids on the topical delivery of cyclosporin A. J Control Release. 2004;97(1):55–66.
- Kumar R, Asla M, Tripathi A, Prasad D, Chaudhary V, Jain V, et al. Ethosomes: novel vesicular carriers in transdermal drug delivery. J Global Pharma Technol. 2010;2:1–7.
- 64. Hua S. Lipid-based nano-delivery systems for skin delivery of drugs and bioactives. Front Pharmacol. 2015;6:219.
- 65. Bhalaria MK, Naik S, Misra AN. Ethosomes: a novel delivery system for antifungal drugs in the treatment of topical fungal diseases. Indian J Exp Biol. 2009;47(5):368–75.
- Dubey V, Mishra D, Nahar M, Jain V, Jain NK. Enhanced transdermal delivery of an anti-HIV agent via ethanolic liposomes. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2010;6(4):590–6.
- Dayan N, Touitou E. Carriers for skin delivery of trihexyphenidyl HCl: ethosomes vs. liposomes. Biomaterials. 2000;21(18):1879–85.
- Lodzki M, Godin B, Rakou L, Mechoulam R, Gallily R, Touitou E. Cannabidiol-transdermal delivery and anti-inflammatory effect in a murine model. J Control Release. 2003 Dec;93(3):377–87.
- 69. Mishra D, Mishra PK, Dubey V, Nahar M, Dabadghao S, Jain NK. Systemic and mucosal immune response induced by transcutaneous immunization using Hepatitis B surface antigenloaded modified liposomes. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2008;33(4–5):424–33.
- Sala M, Diab R, Elaissari A, Fessi H. Lipid nanocarriers as skin drug delivery systems: properties, mechanisms of skin interactions and medical applications. Int J Pharm. 2018;535(1):1–17.
- Maibach H. Dermatological formulations: percutaneous absorption. By Brian W. Barry. Marcel Dekker, 270 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10016. 1983. 479 pp. 16 × 23.5 cm. Price \$55.00 (2070 higher outside the US. and Canada). J Pharm Sci. 1984;73(4):573.
- Niu X-Q, Zhang D-P, Bian Q, Feng X-F, Li H, Rao Y-F, et al. Mechanism investigation of ethosomes transdermal permeation. Int J Pharm X. 2019;1:100027.
- Jyothi A, Sowjanya Sai K, Sreekanth N, Karuna B, Rao BC. ETHOSOMES: A novel drug carrier for transdermal drug delivery. Int J Innov Drug Discov. 2013;3:39–44.
- 74. Bendas ER, Tadros MI. Enhanced transdermal delivery of salbutamol sulfate via ethosomes. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2007;8(4):213–20.
- Lopez-Pinto JM, Gonzalez-Rodriguez ML, Rabasco AM. Effect of cholesterol and ethanol on dermal delivery from DPPC liposomes. Int J Pharm. 2005;298(1):1–12.
- Maurya SD, Prajapati S, Gupta A, Saxena G, Dhakar RC. Formulation development and evaluation of ethosome of stavudine. Int J Pharm Edu Res. 2010;13:16.
- Cevc G, Gebauer D. Hydration-driven transport of deformable lipid vesicles through fine pores and the skin barrier. Biophys J. 2003;84(2):1010–24.
- Lu J, Guo T, Fan Y, Li Z, He Z, Yin S, et al. Recent developments in the principles, modification and application prospects of functionalized ethosomes for topical delivery. Curr Drug Deliv. 2021;18(5):570–82.
- 79. Antunes FA, Pereira P, Reis C, Rijo P, Reis C. Nanosystems for skin delivery: from drugs to cosmetics. Curr Drug Metab. 2017;18(5):412–25.
- Ainbinder D, Paolino D, Fresta M, Touitou E. Drug delivery applications with ethosomes. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2010;6(5):558–68.

- Mishra D, Mishra PK, Dabadghao S, Dubey V, Nahar M, Jain NK. Comparative evaluation of hepatitis B surface antigen-loaded elastic liposomes and ethosomes for human dendritic cell uptake and immune response. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2010;6(1):110–8.
- Hariharanb S, Justinc A. Topical delivery of drugs using ethosomes: a review. Indian Drugs. 2019;56(08):7.
- Horwitz E, Pisanty S, Czerninski R, Helser M, Eliav E, Touitou E. A clinical evaluation of a novel liposomal carrier for acyclovir in the topical treatment of recurrent herpes labialis. Oral Surgery, Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endodontology. 1999;87(6):700–5.
- 84. Aroraa S, Dhoke V, Moharir K, Yende S, Shah S. Novel drug delivery system of Phytopharmaceuticals: a review. Curr Tradit Med. 2021;7(5):73–86.
- 85. Sguizzato M, Ferrara F, Hallan SS, Baldisserotto A, Drechsler M, Malatesta M, et al. Ethosomes and transethosomes for mangiferin transdermal delivery. Antioxidants. 2021;10(5):768.
- Nayak D, Tippavajhala VK. A comprehensive review on preparation, evaluation and applications of deformable liposomes. Iran J Pharm Res IJPR. 2021;20(1):186.

Liposomes and Niosomes for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems



Mohammad Zaki Ahmad, Devyani Bhatnagar, Shreya Ladhe, Dileep Kumar, Kalyani Pathak, Ratna Jyoti Das, Himanghsu Sarma, and Gulam Mustafa

1 Liposomes

Liposomes are tiny spherical structures that may completely enclose single or multiple aqueous sections with hydrophilic and hydrophobic compounds like phospholipids and cholesterol (Fig. 1). Liposomal properties are influenced by various factors like their composition, vesicular size, the ionic charge on the surface, and synthesis techniques. They may be composed of one or several lipid bilayers. Liposomes are commonly used as a means of delivery or as a carrier for a variety of bioactive compounds. The positively or negatively charged lipids, along with the stabilizing agents present, decide the surface charge reported on the liposome (Fig. 1b). When compared to the freely available medicines in solution, medications bound to liposomes are widely utilized to manage systemic toxicity and to keep the encapsulated medicines from deteriorating rapidly once they have been ingested. PEGylated or stealth liposomes have been developed with polymers like polyethylene glycol (PEG) and can demonstrate prolonged blood circulation [1]. Certain

M. Z. Ahmad (\boxtimes)

Department of Pharmaceutics, College of Pharmacy, Najran University, Najran, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

D. Bhatnagar \cdot S. Ladhe \cdot D. Kumar

K. Pathak · R. J. Das · H. Sarma Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Dibrugarh University, Dibrugarh, Assam, India

G. Mustafa College of Pharmacy, Shaqra University, AD-Dawadmi Riyadh, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_12

Poona College of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmaceutical Chemistry, Bharati Vidyapeeth (Deemed to be University), Erandwane, Pune, Maharashtra, India



Fig. 1 Liposome. (a) Conventional liposome with a hydrophilic and hydrophilic core. (b) Multifunctional liposome

liposomal antibodies or ligands can also be attached to liposomes to improve targetspecific medication treatment.

Visser et al. investigated the targeting of PEGylated liposomes tagged with transferrin and loaded with horseradish peroxidase (HRP) [2]. The possibility of effectively targeting liposomes laden with proteinaceous or peptide drugs to the endothelial cells of the brain capillaries was demonstrated by the team, and it was posited that this method is an appealing approach for brain medication delivery [2]. By applying the liposomes in a non-occlusive manner to rat skin, Lopez-Pinto and his colleagues investigated the dermal administration and delivery of a lipophilic medication, minoxidil, from ethosomes as compared to the traditional liposomes [3]. Different liposomal systems were examined to study their pattern of permeation, the depth of permeation across several layers into the skin, and the major penetration pathways [3].

Leibiger et al. explored the utilization of liposomes bearing the expression vector pRSVneo which codes for neomycin phosphotransferase-II for an in vivo gene transfer into rat liver cells [4]. Non-integrated vector DNA was identified in isolated nuclei of hepatocytes of Wistar rats after the administration of liposomes in them, intravenously [4]. Cirli and Hasirci created reverse-phase evaporation vesicles enclosed by calcein, and in the lipidic bilayer, suprofen was incorporated as a photoactive destabilizer [5]. The group investigated how the UV photoactivation of the photoactive destabilizer, suprofen, might affect the integrity of the bilayer of the liposome. Additionally, its impact on the release of encapsulated calcein, as a model active agent, was studied [5].

The role of liposomes as genes, DNA fragments, and cell transporters is also being probed by scientists. Kunisawa et al. developed a method for the encapsulation of nanoparticles within the liposomes, which were later developed to form fusogenic liposomes by the fusion of the former with the UV-inactivated Sendai virus. It was realized with further studies that these fusogenic liposomes exhibit an excellent ability to transfer nanoparticles containing DNA molecules into the surrounding cytoplasm [6]. The adjuvanticity of two gamma inulin/liposomes/vitamin E combinations in the contraceptives administered to mice was investigated by Fuentes et al. by employing sperm protein extracts or a synthetic HE2 peptide as an antigen [7]. They discovered that a mixture of gamma inulin, liposomes, and vitamin E, as well as sperm protein extracts, outperformed Freund's adjuvant [7].

Vierling and co-investigators provide a review of fluorinated liposomes and fluorinated lipoplexes [8]. The properties of fluorinated lipoplexes like their stability as well as their in vitro cell transfection were elucidated [8]. The integration of activators or surfactants into the liposomes showed an enhanced skin delivery of estradiol [9]. The negatively charged ion of diclofenac interacts with the ammonium group of the phospholipid present in the lipid bilayer. It was also suggested in the established model for sodium diclofenac (SD) interaction with liposome phosphatidylcholine that the dichlorophenyl ring occupied a site near the phosphate group which was more internal on the bilayer [10]. They showed that hydrophilic medications may be loaded into liposomal vesicles with an average diameter of less than 300 nm without any difficulties [10]. When the vesicles were administered intravenously into rats, they discovered that the liposomes whose surface was modified circulated for an extended period than the untreated liposomes. Koynova and MacDonald researched the lipid exchange using differential scanning calorimetry between model lipid systems, vesicles of the cationic lipids ethyl dimyristoylphosphatidylcholine, ethyl dipalmitoylphosphatidylcholine, or their combinations with zwitterionic lipids and DNA [11]. Cationic ethyl phosphatidylcholines were significantly easier to exchange via lipid monomers than zwitterionic phosphatidylcholines or the positively charged liposomes [11].

It was observed that when serum was present in the dispersion media, the lipid transfer between cationic liposomes enhanced significantly; however, no effect was seen on the zwitterionic liposomes [11]. The phenomenon described above has been put forward as a significant feature in the nonviral gene delivery technique using cationic liposomes. The administration of sodium ascorbyl phosphate (SAP) which is an efficient scavenger of the oxygen species, as a way of preventing the deteriorating effects of UV radiation on our skin, was examined by Foco et al. [12]. SAP was encapsulated in liposomes to allow it to pass through the epidermal barrier and into the deeper layers [12]. They created two forms of cholesterol-containing multilamellar vesicular structures, the first one was made using non-hydrogenated soybean lecithin, while the second one was made using hydrogenated soybean lecithin [12]. Sinico et al. looked at how the liposomal architecture, size ranges, lamellarity, and charge affected the transdermal distribution of tretinoin. They studied anionic and cationic liposomes of various forms, including multilamellar and unilamellar vesicles, synthesized from either hydrogenated or non-hydrogenated soy phosphatidylcholine and cholesterol, along with the addition of stearylamine or dicetyl phosphate [13]. Negatively charged liposomes were found to significantly increase hydration and tretinoin retention in newborn pig skin [13]. Arcon et al. managed to encapsulate cisplatin, an anticancer drug within stabilized liposomes, and examined the complexes using the prolonged X-ray absorption fine structural (EXAFS) method. They finally concluded with the studies that the medicinal drug contained in liposomes is highly stable and does not hydrolyze [14].

1.1 Therapeutics Applications of Liposome

During the early developments in the study of liposomes, it was believed that a way to enhance the selectivity of the liposome and diseased cell interaction was necessary. Liposomes are acknowledged to be perhaps one of the most prosperous drugcarrier systems identified hitherto due to their various biological and technical benefits as ideal delivery vehicles for biologically active compounds in vitro as well as in vivo. Momentous advancements made over the past few years have helped us push various novel biomedical applications of liposomes into clinical trials, while some are already available in the market for public use. The liposomal formulation can be used for many parenteral delivery methods, including intramuscular, intravenous, and intraperitoneal routes. When matched against other existing routes of administration, the oral route is found to be more convenient for patients and so improves compliance. Numerous studies show liposomes can be used effectively for oral delivery of medication. Liposomes improve lymphatic circulation, which increases medication bioavailability in liposomes [15]. Similarly, liposomes like dry-powder inhalers, nebulizers, etc. have many pros for specifically the pulmonary drug delivery since it has remarkable stability, tiny particle size, and a high affinity to control the delivery of drugs to the lung tissue along with good absorption and local action in the respiratory tract [16]. Lipids let medications penetrate and diffuse through the skin more effectively, avoiding first-pass metabolism. It gives a longacting dosage form of a drug with a comparatively shorter half-life and limited solubility, improving the bioavailability of medicines like aceclofenac and nicotine [17].

1.2 Liposomal Small Therapeutic Agent

One of the first therapeutic applications of traditional liposomes was the administration of small molecule medicines [18]. In comparison to free medicines, liposomalmediated delivery of medications exhibited an enhanced pharmacokinetic profile and therapeutic efficacy. To preferentially cause the aggregation of chemotherapeutics at the site of the uncontrolled cell growth, a method of passive targeting moderated by the increased permeability and retention (EPR) effect is utilized by the liposomes (conventional/PEGylated) [19]. Other chemicals being probed for their potential therapeutic activities in association with liposomes include aptamers, antibodies, folic acid, etc. [20–22]. Xing, along with his colleagues, discovered that a PEGylated liposome system functionalized with a DNA aptamer can bind to an mRNA-stabilizing protein called nucleolin (NCL) which tends to get overexpressed on the cell membrane of many cancerous cells, selectively. On analyzing the interactions found between PEG backfilling and DNA aptamers on the surface of liposomes, Lu et al. put forward that there was a need for a long spacer for the targeting of the aptamer sequence to differentiate from the nearby PEG molecules and generate an optimal targeting impact [23]. Tumor targeting may be improved if we focus on targeting the aspects related to the microenvironment of the tumor-like elevated activity of protease enzyme, etc. Suitably, matrix metalloproteinase 2, whose levels are heightened in the tumor microenvironment, has been targeted by the attachment of anti-nucleosome monoclonal antibody 2C5 to PEGylated liposomes for boosting specific delivery [24]. Other disorders have also been treated with liposomal small molecule medicines. Linoleic acid was successfully loaded into liposome lipids phosphatidylcholine and cholesterol and showed substantial antibacterial activity against antibiotic-resistant Helicobacter pylori [25]. The effect of the liposomal surface alterations and the content present inside them, on cardiovascular disorders, was investigated by Szebeni et al. with an array of phospholipid constitutions like EPC, HSPC, etc. [26].

1.3 Liposomal DNA Vaccines

DNA vaccines are a promising substitute for traditional vaccines to trigger the immune response against antigens which are difficult to be generated in a recombinant form. Nucleic acid vaccines are a potent alternative for weakened bacterial antigens/protein or peptide vaccines. Rodriguez and colleagues used MLVs (multi-lamellar vesicles) as inexpensive carriers to conduct the delivery of DNA to mice along with plasmids encoded with type 1 bovine herpesvirus. Specific IgG responses were developed by vaccinated mice [27]. Liu and colleagues used the M1 gene of influenza A virus to generate a positively charged liposome called DNA vaccine by M1-encoding plasmid using the oral route of administration. As a result, the expression of the M1 gene in the vaccinated mice's intestine was seen along with powerful immune responses and protection against various severe diseases [28].

For the treatment of pulmonary fungal infection called paracoccidioidomycosis liposomes loaded with plasmid DNA encoded with heat shock protein, 65 (hsp65) were used. It may decrease the fungal burden and increase the immune response [29]. The concept of artificial microbes as liposomes was proposed by Amidi and colleagues, programmed to design and synthesize specific antigens intended for vaccination. On a liposome, a bacterial translation and transcription system was laden along with a gene coding for β -galactosidase or a luciferase-nucleoprotein (NP) fusion epitope as antigens. On administration of this vaccine, it was observed that such antigen-generating liposomes triggered greater specific immune responses to counter the produced antigen as compared to the control vaccine [30].

1.4 Liposome-Loaded Peptides and Proteins as Antigens

The antigen site of liposomes is affected by immunogenicity. The immunogenic responses of T-cells can be induced by both entrapped and surface antigens present in the cell. However, surface antigens are more accessible for B-cell recognition than the endogenous antigens that need disruption of the vesicle for recognition by the B-cell. The important role of CD4+ cells in increasing the amount of memory CD8+ cells was studied in mice that were administered with liposome-loaded surface-coupled OVA peptides. The response of CD4+ T-cells was not binding for the increased production of CD8+ cells as CTL response had been reported in mice missing CD4+ cells as well [31]. Phosphatidylserine (PS) liposome conjugated with antigens results in rapid detection by APCs which will amplify the TH cell stimulus and can be listed as an adjuvant intended for peptide vaccines [32]. Liposomeloaded protein antigen has been used recurrently hitherto; recently, Nagill and his team contrasted an encapsulated antigen of Leishmania donovani and antigen plus monophosphoryl lipid A (MPLA), and it resulted in decreased parasite load after challenge [33]. Again, studies on encapsulated OVA and the TLR ligand Pam3CysSK4 or CpGs in dioleoyl-3-trimethyl ammonium propane (DOTAP) liposomes revealed that there was no prevention of TLR-transfected cell activation by the encapsulation of both of the ligands [34]. Gupta and Vyas had developed hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) encapsulated liposomes combined with Ulex europaeus agglutinin 1 used in latinized liposomes which principally targeted the M cells of the intestinal Peyer's patches after orally immunizing the model [35]. The encapsulated Streptococcus Equi antigens in cholesterol/PC/stearyl amine liposomes or chitosan nanoparticles had been developed by Figueiredo and colleagues as a mucosal vaccine, which had been administered to mice via intranasal immunization and lead to cellular, humoral, and mucosal responses with elevated levels of serum IgA due to increased mucoadhesive properties of the chitosan nanoparticles [36]. In another study, liposome was altered with pH-sensitive 3-methyl-glutarylated hyperbranched poly (glycidol) (MGlu-HPG) which had been encapsulated with OVA and showed strong immune responses when suppressed with anti-MHC-I/ MHC-II antibodies (Hebishima et al. 2012). RAFTsomes arose from OVAprimed DCs by the isolation of membrane microdomains that contain MHC-I and I-Abrestricted epitopes and reconstituted on liposome surfaced by Ding and colleagues which shows antiOVA IgG1 levels and protection against EG.7 tumor challenge caused by the expression of OVA [37].

1.5 Liposomes as Carriers for Adjuvants

CpGs are adjuvants that are comprised of unmethylated CpG dinucleotide sequences that are alike the DNA seen in bacteria which had been found to activate DC maturation, trigger TLR9, and enhance the expression of antigens and induce TH1

immune responses [38]. For the generation of desirable immune responses, CpGs and antigen must be colocalized in one APC [39]. Encapsulation of CpG in different properties of liposomes had shown altered encapsulation of antigen efficiency, delivery rates, and release which affect the immune response [40]. The immune response can be shaped by using encapsulated OVA and Pam3CysSK4 or CpGs in cationic liposomes from IgG1/IgG2a to IgG2a [34]. Nuclease-sensitive phosphodiester CpGs (PO-CpGs) or nuclease-resistant phosphorothioate CpGs (PS-CpGs) encapsulated in DOTAP liposomes can also be used as adjuvants, which have been studied in mice inoculated with soluble liposomal leishmania antigens (SLA) integrated with PO-CpGs or PS-CpGs which has shown no major shift in immune response from what had been studied in a leishmaniasis model by Shargh and colleagues [41]. However, CpGs assimilated in cationic DOTAP liposome give complete protection against *Burkholderia pseudomallei* in a mouse model but not in neutral 1,2-dioleoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine (DOPC) liposomes [42].

1.6 Cationic Liposome Adjuvant Vaccines (CLDC)

Currently, the use of cationic compounds to modify the properties of liposomes is a relatively widespread technique that is repeatedly utilized in cell transfection reagents and vaccine adjuvants. Although numerous positively charged lipids can form bilayer liposomes, frequently other lipids are also required. The positive charges have a high density on the surface, which attracts and thus increases the adsorption of negatively charged cell surfaces on it. Cationic liposomes move through cells in a variety of ways and activate multiple cellular pathways, relying on the nature of the cationic lipid, the type of cell, and the liposome formulation and size [43, 44]. An extensively studied cationic liposome complex comprises cationic lipid 1-[2-(oleoyloxy)- ethyl]-2-oleyl-3-(2-hydroxyethyl) imidazolinium chloride and cholesterol. CLDC is formulated by combining DNA with liposomes. CLDCs promote APC absorption, stimulate IFN production and TLR activation, and trigger the adaptive immune response. A large number of CLDC vaccines have already been evaluated in a variety of animal models. Gowen and coworkers investigated the liposomal transport of plasmid DNA and its CpG content using CLDCs [45]. They examined the ability of CpG-free or CpG-containing plasmids with and without liposomes, as well as poly (I: C), to protect hamsters from the deadly Punta Toro virus [45]. CLDCs containing the CpG plasmid dramatically increased survival, decreased hepatic damage, and reduced the viral loads [45].

CLDC augmented immunological responses against simian immunodeficiency virus (SIV) generated by SIV vaccinations. Rhesus macaques inoculated with CLDC developed stronger SIV-specific T- and B-cell responses as compared to the controls, causing an increased persistence and memory responses [46]. Hong and coworkers evaluated an influenza A virus vaccine in which the adjuvant was CLDC or alum. CLDC generated stronger adaptive immune responses characterized by increased levels of virus-specific IgG2a/c, CD4+, and CD8+ T-cells, as well as

Name	Disease	Route of administration	Description	Status	Sponsor	References
TVDV with Vaxfectin	Dengue fever	Intramuscular injection	Tetravalent dengue vaccine (TVDV) with Vaxfectin I cationic lipid-based adjuvant	Phase 1	US Army Medical Research and Materiel Command	[49]
Ag85BESAT-6 with CAF01	Tuberculosis	Intramuscular injection	Subunit protein antigen Ag85B-ESAT-6 with a two-component liposomal adjuvant system composed of a cationic liposome vehicle (dimethyl dioctadecyl ammonium (DDA)) stabilized with a glycolipid immunomodulator (trehalose 6,6-behenate (TDB))	Phase 1	Statens Serum Institute	[50]
Biocide with lipid A	VIH	Intradermal	Recombinant envelope protein rgp120/HIV-1SF2 I combined with lipid A	Phase 1	National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases	[51]
ID93 with GLA-SE	Tuberculosis	Intramuscular injection	Four <i>M. tuberculosis</i> antigens (ID93) recombinant fusion protein formulated in a glucopyranosyl lipid adjuvant (GLA-) stable emulsion (SE)	Phase 1	National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases	[52]
Maxime with CCS/C	Influenza	Intramuscular injection	Commercial split influenza virus and polycationic I liposome as adjuvant (CCS/C)	Phase 2	NasVax Ltd.	[53]
Fluzone with JVRS-100	Influenza	Intradermal	JVRS-100, a cationic lipid-DNA complex adjuvant, 1 was used to administer an inactivated trivalent influenza vaccine	Phase 2	Colby Pharmaceutical Company and Juvaris BioTherapeutics	[54]
RTS/S with AS01	Malaria	Intramuscular injection	Repeated sequences of the <i>Plasmodium falciparum</i> circumsporozoite protein (RTS/S) fused to the hepatitis B surface antigen using a liposome-based adjuvant system containing monophosphoryl lipid A (MPL) and <i>Quillaja saponaria</i> Molina, fraction 21	Phase 3	KEMRI-Wellcome Trust Collaborative Research Program and GlaxoSmithKline	[55]
Amphenol	Visceral leishmaniasis	Intramuscular injection	Amphotericin B lipid emulsion	Phase 3	Bharat Serums and Vaccines Limited	[56]

Table 1 Clinical trials of some liposome adjuvant vaccines against infectious disease

cross-protection against deadly viral challenges [47]. Jones and colleagues studied the efficacy of an oral CLDC-adjuvanted vaccination to fight against fatal pneumonic plague. Oral inoculation with the *Y. pestis* F1 antigen in combination with CLDC resulted in significant anti-F1 antibody titers and enduring CD4+ T-cell-dependent protection against deadly lung challenges with *Y. pestis* [48]. Liposome adjuvant vaccines against infectious diseases are listed in Table 1.

2 Niosomes

Niosomes are vesicles made of nonionic surfactants that were created to replace liposomes as a controlled drug delivery method owing to sterilization, large-scale production, and stability difficulties. Nonionic surfactants are monoalkyl or dialkyl polyoxyethylene ether, hydrated cholesterol, and a charge-inducing chemical accumulate in liposome-like vesicles. These vesicles do not form on their own in most cases. The presence of the correct mixtures of surfactants and charge-inducing substances indicates the creation of thermodynamically stable vesicles. After encapsulation of hydrophobic material, niosomes can entrap/bind hydrophilic medications and other bioactive compounds by separating these molecules into hydrophobic domains/regions (Fig. 2). The structure of these vesicles might be unilamellar or multilamellar. Additionally, niosomes have a high degree of stability, pricing, and simplicity in terms of regular and vast-scale production without the use of damaging solvents. However, niosomes are utilized in various medical and nonmedical fields (food technology, cosmetics, medicine, diagnostics). The role of the noisome in drug distribution can be regarded from a variety of perspectives, including the method of administration and the active substance for which the noisome is a



Fig. 2 Representative image of niosome

carrier. The various means of administration employed in niosomes were explored, and it was observed that the route of administration had a significant impact on the pharmaceutical formulation. The superiorities and advantages of niosomes, compared to other micro- and nanoencapsulation technologies, are first compared to phospholipid molecules used in liposome formulations, the surfactants used in the formation of niosomes are more stable, and basic procedures are mandatory for manufacturing and huge-scale manufacture of niosomes, which is the second most significant factor.

2.1 Transdermal Applications of Niosomes

Transdermal applications are thought to provide a substantial advantage in terms of circumventing hepatic first-pass metabolism. The skin's stratum corneum layer functions as a barrier, causing absorption to be delayed at the application site. In the synthesis of noisome, nonionic surfactants are commonly used to create vesicles; hence, they are attractive candidates for transdermal medication administration [57]. The cosmetic industry has produced and treated niosomes containing urea formulations as practically supernatural compounds. For transdermal vesicle absorption, two methods have been proposed. The first is the overall dispersion of niosomes from the stratum corneum layer of skin as a whole, and the second is the reformation of vesicles by each component. The latter occurs exclusively in particular areas of the stratum corneum with high water content.

The key benefit of transdermal drug delivery above the other types of medication delivery is that the patch facilitates a controlled release of medication into the patient, usually through a porous membrane covering a medication reservoir or by body heat melting thin layers of medication implanted in the adhesive. The stratum corneum intercellular lipid barrier is so porous that vesicles like niosomes can pass through it. Passive diffusion is utilized to absorb a drug into and across skin whenever the driving force is a concentration gradient. Throughout the preceding decade, several studies employing niosomes to improve medication delivery through the skin were done. Transdermal or dermal delivery is one of these approaches of ellagic acid [58], salidroside [59], clomipramine [60], gallidermin [61], and curcumin [62].

2.2 Parenteral Applications

For parenteral delivery, submicron-sized niosomes are employed through I.p. or i.m. administration of up to 10 microns. Florence and Cable created 59 Fe-deferoxamine trioxyethylene cholesterol vesicles for intravenous injection and discovered that vesicle size affects distribution, as indicated by enhanced distribution in the liver and spleen [63]. Uchegbu et al. examined the effect of dosage on drug concentration in the plasma. The findings demonstrated that dose affects plasma drug concentration [64–66]. Niosomes assist in increasing the concentration of a drug in circulation. They also performed toxicity studies and discovered that dosage and toxicity had a beneficial connection [64–66]. However, Florence and Cable discovered that intravenously administered doxorubicin in the form of niosomes reduces cardiac toxicity [63].

2.3 Peroral Applications

In a study utilizing 100 nm methotrexate C16G3 niosomes, Azmin and colleagues demonstrated the oral use of niosomal formulations [67]. Significantly higher levels of methotrexate were found in the blood, liver, and brain of PKW mice after orally administrating the niosomal formulation [67]. As a result, it appears that certain niosomal formulations improve medication absorption [67]. Rentel et al. (1996) used two distinct types of surfactants to make niosome-based ovalbumin vaccines, which they then gave to mice p.o [68]. The antibody titer of niosome-based vaccinations was higher than that of conventional vaccines [68]. The type of surfactant, on the other hand, did not affect antibody formation [68, 69]. Drugs are administered by this route to address issues such as acid and digestive enzymes in the stomach and small intestine, poor absorption, and variable bioavailability. As a result, reliable and innovative medications, such as niosomes, were used to increase the bioavailability of drugs [68, 69]. Ganciclovir could be delivered orally using a niosome formulated using Span 40, Span 60, and cholesterol. In vivo experiments conducted in rats reveal a significant increase in medication bioavailability after oral administration of an optimized formulation in comparison with a tablet dosage form [70].

2.4 Ocular Delivery

It is challenging to attain higher bioavailability from traditional ocular doses like ointment, suspension, and ophthalmic solution, because of corneal epithelial impermeability and precorneal tear film barriers which hinder drug absorption [71]. Various ocular medication delivery systems, such as niosomes, have been investigated to alleviate the problems associated with standard eye formulations. Since the size of the noisome is big enough to survive draining by reflex tearing and eye blinking, and because the structure of the niosomes is such that it remains on the eye surface, niosomes are favored for ocular medicine delivery [72]. Niosome formulations containing tacrolimus [73] and gatifloxacin [74] have been tested for ocular drug delivery. The biological assessment of a niosomal cyclopentolate delivery system for ophthalmic distribution was published by Saettone et al. [75]. The niosome formulations contained polysorbate 20 and cholesterol [75]. Within these niosomes, cyclopentolate was found to permeate the cornea in a pH-dependent way [75]. In vivo findings, however, showed that the niosomal formulation improved mydriatic response regardless of pH [75]. In summary, changing permeability features of the conjunctival and scleral membranes may be the cause of enhanced cyclopentolate absorption. Niosomes larger than 10 microns can be used to provide drugs to the eyes [75].

2.5 Pulmonary Delivery

In recent years, researchers have started studying drug delivery via the respiratory system since it enables direct targeting of the drug to the lung for both systemic and local therapies. Due to the high permeability and large surface areas of the alveolar region, the concept of the pulmonary pathway seemed to have sparked experts' interest. Regardless of the potential benefits of pulmonary administration, there are more than a few disadvantages, such as limited inhalation systems, decreased drug exposure per puff, and drug formulation constancy. Niosomes may be used to address these difficulties, resulting in more efficient drug delivery to the respiratory system. To date, physicians have recommended a variety of niosome formulations for pulmonary drug delivery [76, 77]. The anti-asthma steroid beclomethasone dipropionate proniosomes were formulated to produce niosomes that could be aerosolized using either an air-jet or a vibrating mesh nebulizer [78].

2.6 Cancer Therapy

Anticancer medicines could benefit from new novel drug delivery systems that boost bioavailability and reduce drug degradation and adverse side effects. Niosomes have long been known to be efficient carriers of genetic material. The majority of anticancer drugs have a slew of negative side effects. Niosomes can minimize pharmacological side effects by altering metabolism (prolonging circulation and halflife of drugs). If niosomes carrying anticancer drugs are formed successfully, they should be able to aggregate efficaciously within the tumors. One of the many anticancer drugs such as paclitaxel (PCT) has been successfully entrapped in many noisome formulations. Niosomes containing optimized ratios of Span 40, cholesterol, and diacetyl phosphate increased PCT stability and entrapment efficiency against gastrointestinal enzymes. The delayed release found in these formulations might be beneficial in lowering PCT's harmful side effects [79]. Niosomes encapsulating cisplatin efficiently averted loss of weight and lowered bone marrow toxicity when compared with free medicines [80]. Niosomes encapsulating methotrexate are engineered to have a significantly greater area exposure compared to methotrexate solution [81].

Paolino et al. developed bola-niosomes, which contain 5-fluorouracil, to treat skin cancer [82]. The transport greatly increased medication penetration when

compared to an aqueous solution of 5-fluorouracil [82]. Rogerson and associates investigated the niosomal delivery of doxorubicin to mice having S-180 tumors, which is commonly employed in combination chemotherapy and is classified as an anthracycline antibiotic [83]. After just one injection, doxorubicin bolus injection into the tail vein of mice boosts drug concentration in S180 sarcoma [83]. After the first peaks, the levels of niosomal-DOX created by surfactant alone were slightly higher than those generated by pure drug administration, but only to a significant degree following treatment in cholesterol-containing niosomes [83]. The enhancement in drug concentration in plasma is attributable to the fact that niosome entrapment and sluggish release are more likely than vesicle entrapment and accumulation in the liver [83]. However, recent research in mice demonstrated that niosomes may be gobbled up by the reticuloendothelial system, and methotrexate was deposited in the liver after niosome administration [67]. In one study, niosomal formulations based on dodecyl glucuronamide surfactant were employed to entrap doxorubicin and 5-fluorouracil as model medicines, and it was discovered that dodecyl glucuronamide surfactant could create niosomes with or without cholesterol [84]. To analyze the physicochemical properties of a medicine, Tavano et al. used magnetized niosomes to transport doxorubicin. This study implemented the surfactants Tween 60 and Pluronic L64 to show that magnetized noisome formulations have been consistent over time and performed a controlled drug release [85]. Tamoxifen citrate (TMC) niosomes were utilized to treat localized cancer therapy based on in vitro breast cancer cytotoxicity and in vivo solid antitumor efficacy. In comparison to the free medication, niosomal TMC demonstrated a higher reduction in tumor size in the in vivo experiment [86].

2.7 Immunological Applications

Immune niosomes are vesicles that have antibodies linked to their surfaces which operate as a potent adjuvant with great immunologic specificity, minimal toxicity, and long-term stability. According to in vivo investigations, niosomes encapsulating *Leishmania major* (ALM) showed a modest impact in the anticipation of cutaneous leishmaniasis in BALB/c mice [87]. The immune-stimulating efficacy of niosomes made from Span 85/cholesterol for encapsulating DNA encoding and HBsAg has been examined by topical treatment of niosomes in Balb/c mice. The results were compared to both bare DNA and DNA contained in liposomes [88]. Pardakhty et al. studied sorbitan esters, cholesterol, and CTAB in a series of positively charged micron-sized niosomal formulations for the trapping of autoclaved *Leishmania major* [89].

2.8 Delivery of Peptide Drugs/Peptide Drug Administration

Peptide drugs are usually challenging to administer orally due to issues such as gastrointestinal enzyme digestion. The ability of niosomes to protect this class of medications against breakdown has been demonstrated in several investigations. PEG 6000, Span 80, and Tween 80 were used in one investigation to make a niosomal carrier for hemoglobin (Hb) [90]. Their findings reveal that Hb can be adsorbed and disseminated on the noisome membrane surface, where it can be stabilized [90]. Researchers created insulin encapsulated in niosomes that was stable in bile salt solutions. The findings of this study suggested that niosomes could be used as oral insulin carriers since they could successfully prolong insulin release in both simulated gastric fluid and simulated in niosomes and was stable in bile salt solutions. The outcomes of this study revealed that niosomes can be utilized as oral insulin carriers since they successfully prolonge in both simulated gastric fluid and simulated in niosomes can be utilized as oral insulin carriers since they successfully prolonge in bile salt solutions. The outcomes of this study revealed that niosomes can be utilized as oral insulin carriers since they successfully prolonged insulin response in both simulated gastric and intestinal fluid.

2.9 Radiopharmaceuticals

Erdogan et al., in 1996, were the first to use niosomes as radiopharmaceuticals. They made positively charge 131I-labeled iopromide niosomes to improve contrast during CT in rats [92]. Gel and liquid crystal compositions were used. They were identified in greater numbers in the kidneys and remained active for more than a day [93]. 99mTc-labeled DTPA-containing niosomes in another study and discovered that considerable quantities of DTPA were collected in the liver and spleen. 99mTc-DTPA niosomes produced improved gamma scintigraphic pictures in mice. Similarly, 99mTc-labeled DMSA niosomes accumulated in the liver, kidneys, and spleen of mice for 24 h and maintained activity. In addition, because noisome formulations become less vulnerable to light, temperature, and oxidation than traditional DMSA solutions, they provide superior stability. Iobitridol, a diagnostic chemical used in X-ray imaging, is carried by niosomes. Polyoxyethylene glycol 1000 succinate, and dicetyl phosphate were used to create these niosomes [94].

Luciani et al. examined a magnetic resonance (MR) imaging contrast dye for tumor identification based on a mixture of PEG (polyethylene glycol) and glucose conjugates to the surface of niosomes for the targeting of overexpressed glucose receptors [95]. In a human carcinoma xenograft model, they discovered that niosomal system talked about earlier dramatically enhanced tumor targeting of an encapsulated paramagnetic drug tested by MR imaging [95].

2.10 Niosomes as DNA Targeted Drug Delivery

Non-ionic surfactant vesicles (NSVs), niosomes, are the hydrated lipids that consist mainly of various classes of nonionic surfactants, familiarized in the 1970s as a cosmetic vehicle. Currently, numerous researchers are using niosomes as major novel drug delivery methods, as well as useful immuno-adjuvants in which certain commercial versions are available on the marketplace. Later, these vesicles are utilized as vectors for gene transfer.

2.11 Niosomes as Gene Delivery Vectors

As bilayer vesicles are decomposable, lesser immunogenic, and less toxic and can activate lower levels of a complement as compared to the viral vectors; hence, using this type of gene carrier is more suitable and harmless than the viral vectors. Sorbitan monoesters cationic niosomes were used by Huang et al. (2005), for the administration of antisense oligonucleotides (OND) using COS-7 cell line in which Span 40 and span 60 vesicles demonstrated a more substantial effect [96]. Generally, positively charged particulate matter is more susceptible to nonspecific interactions through plasma proteins that may result in dissociation, destabilization, and speedy clearance of gene/carrier complexes [97]. Huang Y et al. (2008) proposed using PEGylated cationic niosomes to create an efficient non-phospholipid vesicular gene delivery vector [98]. They employed DSPE-mPEG 2000 for PEGylation of cationic liposomes in which resultant OND-vesicle complexes presented a neutral zeta potential having a particle size of about 300 nm [98]. The discovered complexes have low serum protein binding affinity and aggregate stability in serum [98]. Alternatively, the PEGylated niosomes presented more efficiency toward OND cellular uptake in serum on comparing with cationic niosomes. Manosroi et al. reported a new rising problem that there was lower stability of luciferase plasmid (pLuc) loaded either in Span 60 or Tween 61/dimethyl dioctadecyl ammonium bromide (DDAB)/CHOL than to cationic liposomes [99]. However, DDAB/Tween 61/CHOL nanovesicles were reported as a potential cationic vector for pLuc delivery ensuing the use of iontophoresis on the stratum corneum of rat skin [100]. These researchers reported lately the fruitful gene expression, transdermal absorption, and stability of tyrosinase plasmid (pMEL34)-loaded DDAB/Tween 61/CHOL nanovesicles as a challenging topical delivery for vitiligo therapy [101]. Scientists also effectively articulated a human tyrosinase plasmid (pAH7/Tyr) and increased melanin synthesis by knocking out the tyrosinase gene in human melanoma (M5) cells and tyrosineproducing mouse melanoma (B16F10) cells utilizing plasmid loaded in elastic cationic niosomes [102].

2.12 Niosomes in Vaccine Delivery

2.12.1 Niosomes in Protein Subunit Vaccines

The major goal of many researchers throughout the world is to create unique, safe, and effective vaccinations. Although due to very limited effectiveness, DNA or subunit protein from many species is safer to administer than live attenuated vaccines. Adjuvanted systems have been shown to improve the immunogenicity of these subunit vaccines by preventing antigen degradation and enhancing antigens targeting professional antigen-presenting cells [103]. Niosome antigen delivery for vaccination was first applied by Brewer and Alexander against bovine serum albumin (BSA) [87]. They reported that niosomes were effectively improved stimulators for the Th1 lymphocyte subset and potent stimulators for cellular insusceptibility [87]. According to Hassan et al., there is better immunogenicity in mice for herpes simplex virus 1 antigen-loaded 1-mono palmitoyl (MP) glycerol/CHOL/DCP niosomes [104]. Furthermore, a challenging infection offered for mice by HSV-2 antigenloaded niosomes (80) indicated the efficacy of the technique and composition of niosomal formulations for partial protection against type 2 herpes simplex virus HSV-2 [104]. Span/CHOL/DCP niosomes were fabricated by Yoshioka et al. (1995), consisting of a tetanus toxoid (TT) in an external oil phase. Cottonseed oil, when utilized as an external oil phase, demonstrated more immune activity than unbound antigen/vesicles [105]. Murdan S et al. (1999) reported the application of encapsulated BSA or haemagglutinin (HA) in the case of v/w/o emulsion. From the immunogenicity studies, it was observed that water-in-oil (w/o) gel and v/w/o gel both as control showed immunoadjuvant properties and can accelerate both the primary and secondary antibody titers, i.e., total IgG1, IgG, IgG2b, and IgG2a, to HA antigen [106]. According to Chambers MA et al. (2004), a subcutaneous dose of the killed Mycobacterium bovis BCG vaccine in Brij® 52-based nano-niosomes (Novasome TM) can protect guinea pigs from tuberculosis [107]. According to Vangala et al. (2007), DDA niosome formulations containing TDB demonstrated markedly enhanced proliferation of hepatitis B surface antigen-specific splenocytes and encouraged cytokine making in relation to a durable T-cell-driven response, representing the benefit of the use of the formulations for evaluation of their clinical effects [108].

2.12.2 DNA Vaccines

DNA encapsulation in liposomes may be owing to the biological milieu shielding genetic material, supporting improved humoral and cell-facilitated resistance responses against the encoded antigen in vaccinated mice [109]. The ability of niosome to deliver by topical [88], parenteral [110], and oral administration makes them novel nontoxic and active vaccine delivery tools. According to Perrie et al., subcutaneous injection of a nucleoprotein containing plasmid of the H3N2
influenza virus in niosomes led to improved vaccination of treated mice as compared to bare DNA [110]. Encapsulating plasmid pRc/CMV-HBs(S) expressed coding sequence for the minor proteins of hepatitis B virus, HBsAg, in mannosylated niosomes indicated the effectiveness of the formulations as DNA vaccine carrier as well as an adjuvant for beneficial oral immunization of hepatitis B [111]. Vyas et al. fabricated niosomes of Span 85/CHOL encapsulating DNA encoded with HBsAg for topical application in Balb/c mice. An increase in the level of serum anti-HBsAg titer, as well as cytokines level (IL-2 and IFN- γ), specified the efficiency of its use as topical delivery of the vesicular vaccine [88].

3 Conclusions

The road from the discovery of therapeutic applications for liposomes to their recognition as a conventional drug delivery method has been long and winding, spanning more than four decades. Liposomes, with both "traditional" and "stealthing," have become ubiquitous as effective drug delivery systems for everything from small molecule therapies to nucleic acids in vivo. The formulations have undergone clinical trials for many applications, including imaging tumors and infection sites, administering vaccines and gene therapy, curing infections and cancer, and controlling respiratory illness and dermal problems. Liposomal medications have been demonstrated to be the most beneficial in clinical applications due to their capacity to "inactively" accumulate at locations of higher vascular permeability and to lessen the negative effects of encapsulated pharmaceuticals when compared to free drugs. The therapeutic index and bioavailability improvements have favored reduced toxicity over increased effectiveness. When compared to free unentrapped medicines, liposomes exhibit poor extravasation into tissues with tight endothelial connections, which can lead to a large reduction in adverse effects. When free doxorubicin is encapsulated in liposomes, the drug's irreversible cardiotoxicity is significantly reduced. In a limited investigation with a limited group of patients, PEGylated is also known as long-circulating liposomes that were found to accumulate extensively in Kaposi's sarcoma and head and neck tumors, with lung cancer showing intermediate accumulation and breast cancer showing less accumulation.

For transdermal, parenteral, oral, and ophthalmic administration, niosomes have been proved to be excellent controlled drug delivery systems. They can incorporate anti-infective, anticancer, anti-inflammatory, and, more recently, vaccine adjuvants. Niosomes have the potential to be used as diagnostic imaging agents by allowing them to target specific parts of mammalian animals. When it comes to stability, toxicity, and cost-effectiveness, niosomes outperform other carriers. Although numerous unique approaches have been developed to address the issue of drug loading, it is still critical to increase encapsulation efficiencies to maintain the biological potential of formulations. Surfactants with a greater phase transition should be employed because they have better permeability and toxicity profiles and have the largest influence on vesicle formation, toxicity, and stability. Niosomal applications can be delivered via transdermal, peroral, parenteral, and ocular methods. Recently, the use of niosomes as vaccines and radiodiagnostic agents has been evaluated and shown to be a promising application area. Because niosomes can encapsulate both hydrophobic and hydrophilic medicines, selecting an appropriate niosome delivery medication should consider this.

References

- Mozafari MR. A new technique for the preparation of non-toxic liposomes and nanoliposomes: the heating method. In: *Nanoliposomes: from fundamentals to recent developments*. Trafford Publishing; 2005. p. 91–8.
- 2. Visser CC, Stevanović S, Voorwinden LH, van Bloois L, Gaillard PJ, Danhof M, Crommelin DJ, de Boer AG. Targeting liposomes with protein drugs to the blood-brain barrier in vitro. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2005;25(2–3):299–305.
- López-Pinto JM, González-Rodríguez ML, Rabasco AM. Effect of cholesterol and ethanol on dermal delivery from DPPC liposomes. Int J Pharm. 2005;298(1):1–12.
- Leibiger B, Leibiger I, Sarrach D, Zühlke H. Expression of exogenous DNA in rat liver cells after liposome-mediated transfection in vivo. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1991;174(3):1223–31.
- Cirli OO, Hasirci V. Uv-induced drug release from photoactive REV sensitized by suprofen. J Control Release. 2004;96(1):85–96.
- Kunisawa J, Masuda T, Katayama K, Yoshikawa T, Tsutsumi Y, Akashi M, Mayumi T, Nakagawa S. Fusogenic liposome delivers encapsulated nanoparticles for cytosolic controlled gene release. J Control Release. 2005;105(3):344–53.
- Fuentes P, Cooper PD, Barnadas R, Sabés M, Osterhoff C, Martínez P. Use of gammainulin/liposomes/vitamin E adjuvant combination in contraceptive vaccines. Int J Pharm. 2003;257(1–2):85–95.
- Vierling P, Santaella C, Greiner J. Highly fluorinated amphiphiles as drug and gene carrier and delivery systems. J Fluor Chem. 2001;107(2):337–54.
- 9. El Maghraby GM, Williams AC, Barry BW. Interactions of surfactants (edge activators) and skin penetration enhancers with liposomes. Int J Pharm. 2004;276(1–2):143–61.
- Simard P, Hoarau D, Khalid MN, Roux E, Leroux JC. Preparation and in vivo evaluation of PEGylated spherulite formulations. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005;1715(1):37–48.
- 11. Koynova R, MacDonald RC. Lipid transfer between cationic vesicles and lipid-DNA Lipoplexes: effect of serum. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005;1714(1):63–70.
- 12. Foco A, Gasperlin M, Kristl J. Investigation of liposomes as carriers of sodium ascorbyl phosphate for cutaneous photoprotection. Int J Pharm. 2005;291(1–2):21–9.
- Sinico C, Manconi M, Peppi M, Lai F, Valenti D, Fadda AM. Liposomes as carriers for dermal delivery of tretinoin: in vitro evaluation of drug permeation and vesicle-skin interaction. J Control Release. 2005;103(1):123–36.
- Arčon I, Kodre A, Abra RM, Huang A, Vallner JJ, Lasič DD. Exafs study of liposomeencapsulated cisplatin. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2004;33(3):199–204.
- Akbarzadeh A, Rezaei-Sadabady R, Davaran S, Joo SW, Zarghami N, Hanifehpour Y, Samiei M, Kouhi M, Nejati-Koshki K. Liposome: classification, preparation, and applications. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2013;8(1):102.
- Rudokas M, Najlah M, Alhnan MA, Elhissi A. Liposome delivery systems for inhalation: a critical review highlighting formulation issues and anticancer applications. Med Princ Pract. 2016;25(Suppl 2):60–72.
- Dwivedi C, Verma S. Review on preparation and characterization of liposomes with application. Int J Sci Innov Res. 2013;2:486–508.

- Barenholz Y. Doxil®--the first FDA-approved nano-drug: lessons learned. J Control Release. 2012;160(2):117–34.
- 19. Eliaz RE, Szoka FC Jr. Liposome-encapsulated doxorubicin targeted to CD44: a strategy to kill CD44-overexpressing tumor cells. Cancer Res. 2001;61(6):2592–601.
- Gabizon A, Shmeeda H, Horowitz AT, Zalipsky S. Tumor cell targeting of liposomeentrapped drugs with phospholipid-anchored folic acid-peg conjugates. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2004;56(8):1177–92.
- Song S, Liu D, Peng J, Sun Y, Li Z, Gu JR, Xu Y. Peptide ligand-mediated liposome distribution and targeting to EGFR expressing tumor in vivo. Int J Pharm. 2008;363(1–2):155–61.
- Kang H, O'Donoghue MB, Liu H, Tan W. A liposome-based nanostructure for aptamer directed delivery. Chem Commun (Camb). 2010;46(2):249–51.
- Xing H, Li J, Xu W, Hwang K, Wu P, Yin Q, Li Z, Cheng J, Lu Y. The effects of spacer length and composition on aptamer-mediated cell-specific targeting with nanoscale PEGylated liposomal doxorubicin. Chembiochem. 2016;17(12):1111–7.
- 24. Zhu L, Kate P, Torchilin VP. Matrix metalloprotease 2-responsive multifunctional liposomal nanocarrier for enhanced tumor targeting. ACS Nano. 2012;6(4):3491–8.
- 25. Peiris PM, Bauer L, Toy R, Tran E, Pansky J, Doolittle E, Schmidt E, Hayden E, Mayer A, Keri RA, Griswold MA, Karathanasis E. Enhanced delivery of chemotherapy to tumors using a multicomponent nanochain with radio-frequency-tunable drug release. ACS Nano. 2012;6(5):4157–68.
- Obonyo M, Zhang L, Thamphiwatana S, Pornpattananangkul D, Fu V, Zhang L. Antibacterial activities of liposomal linolenic acids against antibiotic-resistant Helicobacter pylori. Mol Pharm. 2012;9(9):2677–85.
- Rodriguez AE, Zamorano P, Wilkowsky S, Torrá F, Ferreri L, Dominguez M, Florin-Christensen M. Delivery of recombinant vaccines against bovine herpesvirus type 1 gD and Babesia bovis MSA-2c to mice using liposomes derived from egg yolk lipids. Vet J. 2013;196(3):550–1.
- Liu J, Wu J, Wang B, Zeng S, Qi F, Lu C, Kimura Y, Liu B. Oral vaccination with a liposomeencapsulated influenza DNA vaccine protects mice against respiratory challenge infection. J Med Virol. 2014;86(5):886–94.
- Ribeiro AM, Souza AC, Amaral AC, Vasconcelos NM, Jeronimo MS, Carneiro FP, Faccioli LH, Felipe MS, Silva CL, Bocca AL. Nanobiotechnological approaches to delivery of DNA vaccine against fungal infection. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2013;9(2):221–30.
- Amidi M, de Raad M, Crommelin DJ, Hennink WE, Mastrobattista E. Antigen-expressing immunostimulatory liposomes as a genetically programmable synthetic vaccine. Syst Synth Biol. 2011;5(1–2):21–31.
- Taneichi M, Tanaka Y, Kakiuchi T, Uchida T. Liposome-coupled peptides induce long-lived memory CD8 T cells without CD4 T cells. PLoS One. 2010;5(11):e15091.
- 32. Ichihashi T, Satoh T, Sugimoto C, Kajino K. Emulsified phosphatidylserine, simple and effective peptide carrier for induction of potent epitope-specific T cell responses. PLoS One. 2013;8(3):e60068.
- Nagill R, Kaur T, Joshi J, Kaur S. Immunogenicity and efficacy of recombinant 78 kDa antigen of Leishmania donovani formulated in various adjuvants against murine visceral leishmaniasis. Asian Pac J Trop Med. 2015;8(7):513–9.
- 34. Bal SM, Hortensius S, Ding Z, Jiskoot W, Bouwstra JA. Co-encapsulation of antigen and toll-like receptor ligand in cationic liposomes affects the quality of the immune response in mice after intradermal vaccination. Vaccine. 2011;29(5):1045–52.
- 35. Gupta PN, Vyas SP. Investigation of lectinized liposomes as M-cell targeted carrier-adjuvant for mucosal immunization. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2011;82(1):118–25.
- Figueiredo L, Cadete A, Gonçalves LM, Corvo ML, Almeida AJ. Intranasal immunisation of mice against Streptococcus Equi using positively charged nanoparticulate carrier systems. Vaccine. 2012;30(46):6551–8.

- Ding Q, Chen J, Wei X, Sun W, Mai J, Yang Y, Xu Y. RAFTsomes containing epitope-MHC-II complexes mediated Cd4+ T cell activation and antigen-specific immune responses. Pharm Res. 2013;30(1):60–9.
- Shirota H, Klinman DM. Recent progress concerning CpG DNA and its use as a vaccine adjuvant. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2014;13(2):299–312.
- Krishnamachari Y, Salem AK. Innovative strategies for co-delivering antigens and CpG oligonucleotides. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2009;61(3):205–17.
- Erikçi E, Gursel M, Gürsel I. Differential immune activation following encapsulation of immunostimulatory CpG oligodeoxynucleotide in nanoliposomes. Biomaterials. 2011;32(6):1715–23.
- 41. Shargh VH, Jaafari MR, Khamesipour A, Jaafari I, Jalali SA, Abbasi A, Badiee A. Liposomal SLA co-incorporated with PO CpG ODNs or PS CpG ODNs induce the same protection against the murine model of leishmaniasis. Vaccine. 2012;30(26):3957–64.
- 42. Puangpetch A, Anderson R, Huang YY, Sermswan RW, Chaicumpa W, Sirisinha S, Wongratanacheewin S. Cationic liposomes extend the immunostimulatory effect of CpG oligodeoxynucleotide against Burkholderia pseudomallei infection in BALB/C mice. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2012;19(5):675–83.
- 43. Korsholm KS, Andersen PL, Christensen D. Cationic liposomal vaccine adjuvants in animal challenge models: overview and current clinical status. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2012;11(5):561–77.
- Lonez C, Vandenbranden M, Ruysschaert JM. Cationic lipids activate intracellular signaling pathways. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012;64(15):1749–58.
- 45. Gowen BB, Fairman J, Dow S, Troyer R, Wong MH, Jung KH, Melby PC, Morrey JD. Prophylaxis with cationic liposome-DNA complexes protects hamsters from phleboviral disease: importance of liposomal delivery and CpG motifs. Antivir Res. 2009;81(1):37–46.
- 46. Fairman J, Moore J, Lemieux M, Van Rompay K, Geng Y, Warner J, Abel K. Enhanced in vivo immunogenicity of SIV vaccine candidates with cationic liposome-DNA complexes in a rhesus macaque pilot study. Hum Vaccin. 2009;5(3):141–50.
- Hong DK, Chang S, Botham CM, Giffon TD, Fairman J, Lewis DB. Cationic lipid/DNA complex-adjuvanted influenza a virus vaccination induces robust cross-protective immunity. J Virol. 2010;84(24):12691–702.
- 48. Jones A, Bosio C, Duffy A, Goodyear A, Schriefer M, Dow S. Protection against pneumonic plague following oral immunization with a non-replicating vaccine. Vaccine. 2010;28(36):5924–9.
- Sullivan SM, Doukas J, Hartikka J, Smith L, Rolland A. Vaxfectin: a versatile adjuvant for plasmid DNA- and protein-based vaccines. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2010;7(12):1433–46.
- 50. van Dissel JT, Joosten SA, Hoff ST, Soonawala D, Prins C, Hokey DA, O'Dee DM, Graves A, Thierry-Carstensen B, Andreasen LV, Ruhwald M, de Visser AW, Agger EM, Ottenhoff TH, Kromann I, Andersen P. A novel liposomal adjuvant system, CAF01, promotes long-lived Mycobacterium tuberculosis-specific T-cell responses in human. Vaccine. 2014;32(52):7098–107.
- 51. Zolla-Pazner S, Alving C, Belshe R, Berman P, Burda S, Chigurupati P, Clements ML, Duliege A-M, Excler J-L, Hioe C, Kahn J, Juliana McElrath M, Sharpe S, Sinangil F, Steimer K, Walker MC, Wassef N, Xu S. Neutralization of a clade B primary isolate by sera from human immunodeficiency virus-uninfected recipients of candidate aids vaccines. J Infect Dis. 1997;175(4):764–74.
- Baldwin SL, Reese V, Granger B, Orr MT, Ireton GC, Coler RN, Reed SG. The ID93 tuberculosis vaccine candidate does not induce sensitivity to purified protein derivative. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2014;21(9):1309–13.
- Even-Or O, Samira S, Rochlin E, Balasingam S, Mann AJ, Lambkin-Williams R, Spira J, Goldwaser I, Ellis R, Barenholz Y. Immunogenicity, protective efficacy and mechanism of novel CCS adjuvanted influenza vaccine. Vaccine. 2010;28(39):6527–41.

- 54. Lay M, Callejo B, Chang S, Hong DK, Lewis DB, Carroll TD, Matzinger S, Fritts L, Miller CJ, Warner JF, Liang L, Fairman J. Cationic lipid/DNA complexes (JVRS-100) combined with influenza vaccine (Fluzone®) increases antibody response, cellular immunity, and anti-genically drifted protection. Vaccine. 2009;27(29):3811–20.
- 55. Olotu A, Fegan G, Wambua J, Nyangweso G, Leach A, Lievens M, Kaslow DC, Njuguna P, Marsh K, Bejon P. Seven-year efficacy of RTS, S/AS01 malaria vaccine among young African children. N Engl J Med. 2016;374(26):2519–29.
- 56. Sundar S, Pandey K, Thakur CP, Jha TK, Das VN, Verma N, Lal CS, Verma D, Alam S, Das P. Efficacy and safety of amphotericin B emulsion versus liposomal formulation in Indian patients with visceral leishmaniasis: a randomized, open-label study. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. 2014;8(9):e3169.
- 57. Sentjurc M, Vrhovnik K, Kristl J. Liposomes as a topical delivery system: the role of size on transport studied by the EPR imaging method. J Control Release. 1999;59(1):87–97.
- Junyaprasert VB, Singhsa P, Suksiriworapong J, Chantasart D. Physicochemical properties and skin permeation of Span 60/Tween 60 niosomes of ellagic acid. Int J Pharm. 2012;423(2):303–11.
- 59. Zhang Y, Zhang K, Wu Z, Guo T, Ye B, Lu M, Zhao J, Zhu C, Feng N. Evaluation of transdermal salidroside delivery using niosomes via in vitro cellular uptake. Int J Pharm. 2015;478(1):138–46.
- Mohawed OAM, El-Ashmoony MM, Elgazayerly ON. Niosome-encapsulated clomipramine for transdermal controlled delivery. Int J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2014;6(9):567–75.
- Manosroi A, Khanrin P, Lohcharoenkal W, Werner RG, Götz F, Manosroi W, Manosroi J. Transdermal absorption enhancement through rat skin of gallidermin loaded in niosomes. Int J Pharm. 2010;392(1–2):304–10.
- 62. Gupta NK, Dixit VK. Development and evaluation of vesicular system for curcumin delivery. Arch Dermatol Res. 2011;303(2):89–101.
- Florence AT, Cable C. Non-ionic surfactant vesicles (niosomes) as vehicles for doxorubicin delivery. In: Florence AT, Gregoriadis G, Patel HM, editors. Liposomes in drug delivery. Routledge; 2017. p. 239–53.
- 64. Uchegbu IF, Duncan R. Niosomes containing N-(2-hydroxypropyl) methacrylamide copolymer-doxorubicin (Pk1): effect of method of preparation and choice of surfactant on niosome characteristics and a preliminary study of body distribution. Int J Pharm. 1997;155(1):7–17.
- Uchegbu IF, Vyas SP. Non-ionic surfactant based vesicles (niosomes) in drug delivery. Int J Pharm. 1998;172(1):33–70.
- 66. Uchegbu IF, McCarthy D, Schätzlein A, Florence AT. Phase transitions in aqueous dispersions of the hexadecyl diglycerol ether (C16G2) non-ionic surfactant, cholesterol and cholesteryl poly-24-oxyethylene ether: vesicles, tubules, discomes and micelles. STP Pharma Sci. 1996;6(1):33–43.
- 67. Azmin MN, Florence AT, Handjani-Vila RM, Stuart JF, Vanlerberghe G, Whittaker JS. The effect of non-ionic surfactant vesicle (niosome) entrapment on the absorption and distribution of methotrexate in mice. J Pharm Pharmacol. 1985;37(4):237–42.
- Rentel CO, Bouwstra JA, Naisbett B, Junginger HE. Niosomes as a novel peroral vaccine delivery system. Int J Pharm. 1999;186(2):161–7.
- 69. Bouwstra JA, Jooss A, Borchard G, Junginger HE. Peroral vaccine delivery systems based on non-ionic surfactant vesicles. Eur J Pharm Sci. 1996;4(1):S138.
- Akhter S, Kushwaha S, Warsi MH, Anwar M, Ahmad MZ, Ahmad I, Talegaonkar S, Khan ZI, Khar RK, Ahmad FJ. Development and evaluation of nanosized niosomal dispersion for oral delivery of Ganciclovir. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 2012;38(1):84–92.
- Abdelkader H, Ismail S, Kamal A, Alany RG. Design and evaluation of controlledrelease niosomes and discomes for naltrexone hydrochloride ocular delivery. J Pharm Sci. 2011;100(5):1833–46.

- Aggarwal D, Garg A, Kaur IP. Development of a topical niosomal preparation of acetazolamide: preparation and evaluation. J Pharm Pharmacol. 2004;56(12):1509–17.
- 73. Li Q, Li Z, Zeng W, Ge S, Lu H, Wu C, Ge L, Liang D, Xu Y. Proniosome-derived niosomes for tacrolimus topical ocular delivery: in vitro cornea permeation, ocular irritation, and in vivo anti-allograft rejection. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2014;62:115–23.
- 74. Zubairu Y, Negi LM, Iqbal Z, Talegaonkar S. Design and development of novel bioadhesive niosomal formulation for the transcorneal delivery of anti-infective agent: in-vitro and exvivo investigations. Asian J Pharm Sci. 2015;10(4):322–30.
- Saettone MF, Perini G, Carafa M, Santucci E, Alhaique F. Non-ionic surfactant vesicles as ophthalmic carriers for cyclopentolate: a preliminary evaluation. STP Pharma Sci. 1996;6(1):94–8.
- Jatav VS, Singh SK, Khatri P, Sharma AK, Singh R. Formulation and in-vitro evaluation of rifampicin-loaded niosomes. J Chem Pharm Res. 2011;3(2):199–203.
- Moazeni E, Gilani K, Sotoudegan F, Pardakhty A, Najafabadi AR, Ghalandari R, Fazeli MR, Jamalifar H. Formulation and in vitro evaluation of ciprofloxacin containing niosomes for pulmonary delivery. J Microencapsul. 2010;27(7):618–27.
- Elhissi A, Hidayat K, Phoenix DA, Mwesigwa E, Crean S, Ahmed W, Faheem A, Taylor KM. Air-jet and vibrating-mesh nebulization of niosomes generated using a particulate-based proniosome technology. Int J Pharm. 2013;444(1–2):193–9.
- Bayindir ZS, Yuksel N. Characterization of niosomes prepared with various nonionic surfactants for paclitaxel oral delivery. J Pharm Sci. 2010;99(4):2049–60.
- Gude RP, Jadhav MG, Rao SG, Jagtap AG. Effects of niosomal cisplatin and combination of the same with theophylline and with activated macrophages in murine B16F10 melanoma model. Cancer Biother Radiopharm. 2002;17(2):183–92.
- Udupa N, Chandraprakash KS, Umadevi P, Pillai GK. Formulation and evaluation of methotrexate niosomes. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 1993;19(11):1331–42.
- Paolino D, Cosco D, Muzzalupo R, Trapasso E, Picci N, Fresta M. Innovative bola-surfactant niosomes as topical delivery systems of 5-fluorouracil for the treatment of skin cancer. Int J Pharm. 2008;353(1–2):233–42.
- Rogerson A, Cummings J, Willmott N, Florence AT. The distribution of doxorubicin in mice following administration in niosomes. J Pharm Pharmacol. 1988;40(5):337–42.
- 84. Tavano L, Aiello R, Ioele G, Picci N, Muzzalupo R. Niosomes from glucuronic acid-based surfactant as new carriers for cancer therapy: preparation, characterization and biological properties. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2014;118:7–13.
- Tavano L, Vivacqua M, Carito V, Muzzalupo R, Caroleo MC, Nicoletta F. Doxorubicin loaded magneto-niosomes for targeted drug delivery. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2013;102:803–7.
- Shaker DS, Shaker MA, Hanafy MS. Cellular uptake, cytotoxicity and in-vivo evaluation of Tamoxifen citrate loaded niosomes. Int J Pharm. 2015;493(1–2):285–94.
- Brewer JM, Alexander J. The adjuvant activity of non-ionic surfactant vesicles (niosomes) on the BALB/C humoral response to bovine serum albumin. Immunology. 1992;75(4):570–5.
- Vyas SP, Singh RP, Jain S, Mishra V, Mahor S, Singh P, Gupta PN, Rawat A, Dubey P. Nonionic surfactant based vesicles (niosomes) for non-invasive topical genetic immunization against hepatitis B. Int J Pharm. 2005;296(1–2):80–6.
- Pardakhty A, Shakibaie M, Daneshvar H, Khamesipour A, Mohammadi-Khorsand T, Forootanfar H. Preparation and evaluation of niosomes containing autoclaved Leishmania major: a preliminary study. J Microencapsul. 2012;29(3):219–24.
- Liu T, Guo R, Hua W, Qiu J. Structure behaviors of hemoglobin in PEG 6000/Tween 80/Span 80/H20 niosome system. Colloids Surf A Physicochem Eng Asp. 2007;293(1–3):255–61.
- Pardakhty A, Moazeni E, Varshosaz J, Hajhashemi V, Rouholamini Najafabadi A. Pharmacokinetic study of niosome-loaded insulin in diabetic rats. Daru. 2011;19(6):404–11.
- 92. Erdogan S, Asuman O, Ercan MT, Erylmaz M, Hincal AA. In vivo studies on iopromide radiopaque niosomes. STP Pharma Sci. 1996;6:87–93.

- Korkmaz M, Özer AY, Hincal AA. DTPA niosomes in diagnostic imaging. In: Uchegbu LF, editor. Synthetic surfactant vesicles. CRC Press; 2000. p. 263–78.
- Muller D, Foulon M, Bonnemain B, Vandamme TF. Niosomes as carriers of radiopaque contrast agents for X-ray imaging. J Microencapsul. 2000;17(2):227–43.
- Luciani A, Olivier JC, Clement O, Siauve N, Brillet PY, Bessoud B, Gazeau F, Uchegbu IF, Kahn E, Frija G, Cuenod CA. Glucose-receptor MR imaging of tumors: study in mice with PEGylated paramagnetic niosomes. Radiology. 2004;231(1):135–42.
- 96. Huang YZ, Han G, Wang H, Liang WQ. Cationic niosomes as gene carriers: preparation and cellular uptake in vitro. Pharmazie. 2005;60(6):473–4.
- Meyer O, Kirpotin D, Hong K, Sternberg B, Park JW, Woodle MC, Papahadjopoulos D. Cationic liposomes coated with polyethylene glycol as carriers for oligonucleotides. J Biol Chem. 1998;273(25):15621–7.
- Huang Y, Chen J, Chen X, Gao J, Liang W. Pegylated synthetic surfactant vesicles (niosomes): novel carriers for oligonucleotides. J Mater Sci Mater Med. 2008;19(2):607–14.
- 99. Manosroi A, Thathang K, Werner RG, Schubert R, Manosroi J. Stability of luciferase plasmid entrapped in cationic bilayer vesicles. Int J Pharm. 2008;356(1–2):291–9.
- 100. Manosroi A, Khositsuntiwong N, Götz F, Werner RG, Manosroi J. Transdermal enhancement through rat skin of luciferase plasmid DNA loaded in elastic nanovesicles. J Liposome Res. 2009;19(2):91–8.
- 101. Manosroi J, Khositsuntiwong N, Manosroi W, Götz F, Werner RG, Manosroi A. Enhancement of transdermal absorption, gene expression and stability of tyrosinase plasmid (pMEL34)loaded elastic cationic niosomes: potential application in vitiligo treatment. J Pharm Sci. 2010;99(8):3533–41.
- 102. Khositsuntiwong N, Manosroi A, Götz F, Werner RG, Manosroi W, Manosroi J. Enhancement of gene expression and melanin production of human tyrosinase gene loaded in elastic cationic niosomes. J Pharm Pharmacol. 2012;64(10):1376–85.
- Obrenovic MM, Perrie Y, Gregoriadis G. Entrapment of plasmid DNA into niosomes: characterization studies. J Pharm Pharmacol. 2011;50(Supplement_9):155.
- 104. Hassan Y, Brewer JM, Alexander J, Jennings R. Immune responses in mice induced by HSV-1 glycoproteins presented with ISCOMs or NISV delivery systems. Vaccine. 1996;14(17–18):1581–9.
- Yoshioka T, Skalko N, Gursel M, Gregoriadis G, Florence AT. A non-ionic surfactant vesiclein-water-in-oil (V/W/O) system: potential uses in drug and vaccine delivery. J Drug Target. 1995;2(6):533–9.
- 106. Murdan S, Gregoriadis G, Florence AT. Sorbitan monostearate/polysorbate 20 organogels containing niosomes: a delivery vehicle for antigens? Eur J Pharm Sci. 1999;8(3):177–86.
- 107. Chambers MA, Wright DC, Brisker J, Williams A, Hatch G, Gavier-Widén D, Hall G, Marsh PD, Glyn Hewinson R. A single dose of killed Mycobacterium bovis BCG in a novel class of adjuvant (Novasome) protects guinea pigs from lethal tuberculosis. Vaccine. 2004;22(8):1063–71.
- 108. Vangala A, Bramwell VW, McNeil S, Christensen D, Agger EM, Perrie Y. Comparison of vesicle based antigen delivery systems for delivery of hepatitis B surface antigen. J Control Release. 2007;119(1):102–10.
- 109. Mahor S, Gupta PN, Rawat A, Vyas SP. A needle-free approach for topical immunization: antigen delivery via vesicular carrier system(S). Curr Med Chem. 2007;14(27):2898–910.
- 110. Perrie Y, Barralet JE, McNeil S, Vangala A. Surfactant vesicle-mediated delivery of DNA vaccines via the subcutaneous route. Int J Pharm. 2004;284(1–2):31–41.
- 111. Jain S, Singh P, Mishra V, Vyas SP. Mannosylated niosomes as adjuvant-carrier system for oral genetic immunization against hepatitis B. Immunol Lett. 2005;101(1):41–9.

Dendrimers as Targeted Systems for Selective Gene and Drug Delivery



Brenda Gibbens-Bandala, Maydelid Trujillo-Nolasco, Pedro Cruz-Nova, Liliana Aranda-Lara, and Blanca Ocampo-García

1 Introduction

Dendrimers are considered as novel drug delivery systems. For the last 15 years, this type of branched architectural nanosystems has been studied and mainly focuses on design parameters such as shape, architecture, size, elemental composition, surface chemistry, and flexibility [1]. Dendrimers have been proposed as a platform for vaccines, for delivering drugs or genes.

In the field of therapeutics, these three-dimensional polymers have demonstrated potential as intratumoral or intracellular delivery vectors. They have also been widely studied as targeted and controlled systems for delivering anticancer agents, nucleic acids, or antiviral drugs. Drugs encapsulated in dendrimers include antiinflammatory, antiviral, nonsteroidal, or antimicrobial compounds. The most studied dendrimers are poly(amidoamine) (PAMAM) and poly(propylene imine) (PPI)-based.

In dendrimer chemistry, click and orthogonal chemistries have been useful tools for their synthesis. Although dendrimers have been used to contain drugs inside, many approaches fail to fulfill their specific function or their response is very limited since only part of them reaches the site of interest. Effective targeted drug delivery systems require the following properties: drug *retention*, immune system *evasion*, specific *targeting*, and selective cargo *release*. The most explored

B. Gibbens-Bandala · M. Trujillo-Nolasco · P. Cruz-Nova · B. Ocampo-García (🖂)

Departamento de Materiales Radiactivos, Instituto Nacional de Investigaciones Nucleares, Ocoyoacac, Estado de México, Mexico

e-mail: blanca.ocampo@inin.gob.mx

L. Aranda-Lara

Facultad de Medicina, Universidad Autónoma del Estado de México, Toluca, Estado de México, Mexico

application of dendrimers is targeted cancer therapy, particularly in the use of combined therapies, where dendrimers' multifunctional properties can potentially improve therapeutic responses [2].

Dendrimer-based nanoapproaches are also promising for clinical translation. However, enabling them more functionalities implies more challenges for their chemical and/or biological characterization.

Since dendrimers exemplify one of the most studied scaffolds for anticancer drugs, this chapter focuses on reviewing dendrimer-based systems developed for modalities that combine controlled and sustained drug or gene delivery for biomedical applications in anticancer therapies.

2 Chemical Properties

Dendrimers are highly branched three-dimensional polymers, similar to a tree arrangement. These are monodispersed, with nanometric size (1–100 nm) and well-defined structure and molecular weight [3]. The general architecture of dendrimers (Fig. 1) shows three main components: (a) inner core, composed of a central atom or group of atoms, (b) inner layers, consisting of repeating branching units, and (c) multiple external moieties attached to the branches, which play a determining role in their physicochemical and biological properties. Their shape, size, and surface charge can be modified by the chemical nature and level of the repeating units.

The functional entity of the dendrimer is called "dendron" and multiple molecules can be attached to their surface or trapped on its branches.



Fig. 1 Schematic representation of dendrimers

As the size of the dendrimers increases, they adopt a spheroidal structure to minimize repulsion between their branches. The dendrimer properties differ from their linear analog and are influenced by the exterior functional group. The superficial groups can be selected or modified to impart distinct characteristics to the dendrimer structure, such as solubility, lipophilic or hydrophilic properties, miscibility, and acidity [4].

In general, there are two main strategies for dendrimer synthesis: divergent and convergent. The synthesis in the divergent method begins from the central core to the periphery. This growth process starts with nucleus activation and the first monomeric unit linkage; subsequently, growth depends on the repetition of two essential steps, namely, (a) activation of the monomer end group and (b) coupling of new monomers, until the acquisition of the desired dendrimer. The addition of a new generation of branches requires that each step of the reaction be fully completed allowing the synthesis of highly symmetric dendrimer molecules. This method is not a limitation to search for dendrimers with different types of peripheral groups. The divergent process allows symmetric internal branches but is possible to incorporate heterogeneous terminal monomers for better applications [5, 6].

On the other hand, the convergent approach does not start from the core but from what will make up the external structure of the dendrimer. It also requires repetitive steps of activation and incorporation of new structures. The growth process starts when the peripheral groups bind a monomer unit. Posteriorly, this fragment is activated and the reaction with other monomers is promoted to produce the initial dendron. The activation reaction and monomer addition can be repeated until reaching specific dendrons and, finally, coupling with the inner core, to provide the expected dendrimer structure [6].

Compared to the divergent method, the convergent method yields dendrimers of higher purity due to fewer coupling reactions at each growth step. However, steric hindrance makes it difficult for the dendrimer arms to react with the inner core. Synthesis of symmetric and asymmetric dendrimers is possible because of the capability of controlling the addition of homogeneous or heterogeneous dendrons, providing several active sites and versatile dendrimers for different applications.

In both methods, specific and successive reaction steps allow the incorporation of new branches, and the number of repeated steps or a new level of branches is called dendrimer generation (G). Normally, the first dendrimer-core activation and modification is called generation 0, and there are intermediate generations, beginning with G0.5, until achieving the most common generations, such as G1 to G10.

An increase in G produces an increase in dendrimer volume and confers greater density and the number of terminal groups. For example, lower-generation dendrimers possess more open structures and, occasionally, an asymmetric shape. However, as the dendrimer generation increases, the dendrimers become globular and densely packed structures. When hyperbranching becomes critical, dendrimers cannot grow uniformly because of steric impediments.

The physicochemical properties such as solubility, miscibility, glass transition temperature, and chemical reactivity are mainly influenced by the features of the peripheral chemical motifs and not by their core or branches. Dendrimer solubility



Fig. 2 Representation of possible ways of loading molecules in the dendrimer. (a) encapsulation in internal cavities, (b) electrostatic interactions, and (c) covalent bonding

also varies with the change of superficial groups. Hydrophilic superficial groups allow high solubility in polar solvents, whereas the hydrophobic groups are responsible for the solubility in nonpolar solvents. Additionally, dendrimers show some improved physicochemical properties compared to analogous linear polymers. For example, dendrimer solutions have a lower viscosity than the corresponding linear polymer [6].

Dendrimers exhibit cytotoxicity dependent on generation, charge, and concentration. In general, toxicity increases in high generations, and cationic structures exhibit high toxicity levels compared to neutral or anionic dendrimers. To reduce the toxicity levels, the selection of neutral or anionic biocompatible dendrimers and their surface modification with more biocompatible groups have been explored [7].

Therefore, the specific control over dendrimer architectures, such as shape, the presence of internal cavities, and specific peripheral groups, makes dendrimers an ideal pharmaceutical per se, or as ideal carriers of drugs, metals, and imaging moieties, among others, for biomedical application [6, 8]. Dendrimers can load and store diverse molecules by encapsulation of molecules into their cavities, absorption on the surface by electrostatic interactions, or conjugation (through covalent bonding) with the surface groups (Fig. 2).

Among the most-studied dendrimer families, there are the poly(amidoamine) (PAMAM, the first synthesized dendrimers), poly(propylene imine) (PPI), polyether-copolyester (PEPE), poly-L-lysine (PLL), polyester, triazine, polyether, citric acid, phosphorous, peptide dendrimers, and PEGylated dendrimers, which garner a wide interest for their innumerable potential applications in the medical field [9].

3 Biological Properties and Uptake Mechanisms

Dendrimers have proven to be molecules with good biocompatibility that can be used as therapeutic agent carriers so that they represent promising vectors for different biological and pharmaceutical applications. Thus, the dendrimers must be non-toxic and must not activate the immune system [10].

3.1 Cytotoxicity

The factors that determine the cytotoxicity of dendrimers depend on their generation, charge, and type of functional groups on their exterior. Toxicity levels increase as dendrimer along with the generation. The amine type and substitution level give them different peripheral charges (positive, negative, or neutral charges) that interact differently with the biological membrane. Positively charged dendrimers show higher toxicity when compared with that neutral or anionic dendrimers, and this is because the positive charges interact with the lipid bilayer, weakening membrane integrity, and increased permeability, with the consequent cell lysis. Different studies have shown that dendrimers possessing surface amine groups such as PAMAM and PPI are characterized by higher toxicity (generation- and concentrationdependent) in contrast with grafted carbosilane-poly(ethylene oxide) dendrimers and other dendrimers with anionic or neutral surface groups [9, 10]. PAMAM dendrimers with amino groups on the surface have lower cytotoxicity compared to the linear amino-terminated polymer, causing hemolysis, due to the cationic superficial groups on the PAMAM [10, 11]. Similar to PAMAM with amino-terminal groups, PPI dendrimers show hemolytic effects and generation-dependent cytotoxicity [12].

One way to improve dendrimers' biocompatibility and reduce toxicity is through surface modification of the conjugated dendrimer with functional moieties such as targeting ligands, imaging agents, drugs, and radionuclides. Generally, PAMAM, PPI, and PEI (polyethyleneimine) dendrimers possess modified positively charged groups on their surface with anionic or neutral residues to reduce their toxicity and hepatic accumulation. This is why PAMAM dendrimers show differences in toxicity when functionalized with hydrophobic end groups, polyethylene glycol (PEG), OH, and pyrrolidine [13, 14].

3.2 Cellular Internalization and Action on the Mononuclear Phagocyte System

Like cytotoxicity, dendrimer cellular uptake mechanisms vary considerably due to generation, functionalization, surface charge, concentration, and cell type. Dendrimers can pass through the cell membrane via an energy-independent process, but the main internalization mechanism is endocytosis, an energy-dependent process [13, 14]. There are different endocytosis mechanisms; the main is shown in Fig. 3.

Phagocytosis is the uptake of particulate with a size range of micrometer by vesicles inside the cell, and it is a mechanism rarely used by dendrimers. Pinocytosis consists of the uptake of fluids by vesicles smaller than those present in phagocytosis. This internalization mechanism is classified into macropinocytosis and receptor-mediated endocytosis.



Fig. 3 Endocytosis mechanisms. Macropinocytosis, clathrin-mediated endocytosis (CME), and caveolin-mediated endocytosis (CVME) are the main receptor-mediated endocytosis (RME) mechanisms

- Macropinocytosis involves the uptake by vacuoles called macropinosomes. After the internalization of macropinosomes, there is a decrease in pH, and endosomal markers appear. Finally, macropinosomes can fuse with late endosomes, with lysosomes, or recycle their cargo to the membrane [15].
- Receptor-mediated endocytosis, the most frequent pathway for nanoparticle internalization, can be through the following:
 - Clathrin-mediated endocytosis (CME) occurs in regions where clathrin is recruited in the plasma membrane. First, clathrin-coated endocytic vesicles (70–150 nm) are formed, as a response to the interaction of an agonist with its receptor. Then, the internalized vesicle loses its clathrin coat and fuses with other vesicles to form an early endosome, which becomes a late endosome that eventually fuses with a lysosome [16].
 - Caveolin-mediated endocytosis consists of invaginations (60–80 nm) of the plasma membrane, which incorporate extracellular fluid content. Proteins like caveolin-1 bind to cholesterol in lipid rafts, which do not dissociate from the vesicles after uptake. Caveolin vesicles are formed and fused with other caveolin vesicles, giving rise to multicaveolar structures called caveosomes, which fuse with early endosomes [17].

Dendrimer	Endocytic pathway	Generation	Charge	Ref
PAMAM-NH ₂	CME CME and CVME	G4 (5–150 nm) G2	Positive Positive	[20-23]
PAMAM-OH	CVME	G4	Positive	[24]
PAMAM-COOH	CVME CME	G3.5 G1.5	Negative Negative	[24, 25]
PAMAM	CME- and CVME-independent	G4	Neutral	[24]

 Table 1
 Main endocytic pathways of PAMAM dendrimers considering factors such as size and charge

The pathway by which dendrimers enter the cell is broad and dependent on the type of cell and dendrimer. Concerning size, dendrimer internalization is greater in nonphagocytic cells with a size around 50 nm, while for a size between 150 and up to 200 nm, internalization has been observed mainly through CME or CVME, and above 250 nm and up to 3 μ m showed better in vitro uptake through phagocytosis and macropinocytosis [18].

Regarding the generation of PAMAM dendrimers, it has been reported that dendrimers higher than the fourth generation show the highest internalization rate, due to their ability to form pores and eliminate lipids from the membranes, while dendrimers <G-5 are intercalated or adsorbed onto the membrane surface. The charge has also a large impact, as this behavior is governed by electrostatic interactions between charged dendrimeric structures and the lipidic membranes, which give rise to greater membrane disruption compared to uncharged dendrimers [13, 14].

• Chemical modification can influence the uptake pathway. Authors have reported that amino-ended PAMAM dendrimers (cationic) stimulate effective cellular uptake by endocytosis and through membrane pore formation [13, 14, 17, 19] (Table 1).

4 Dendrimers for Imaging

Molecular imaging has provided the opportunity for obtaining high-resolution physiological information. Molecular imaging modalities comprise positron emission tomography (PET), single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT), optical tomography imaging, computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) [26].

Molecular images are acquired from fluorescent molecules, γ -emitting radionuclides, or metal oxides. Radiolabeled imaging probes allow their noninvasive in vivo biodistribution and pharmacokinetics monitoring by the PET or SPECT nuclear modalities [27]. Dendrimers can be radiolabeled with diagnostic, therapeutic, or theranostic isotopes through several strategies, for example, using bifunctional chelating agents [28]. Technetium-99 m (^{99m}Tc) and Indium-111 (¹¹¹In) are the most

common SPECT radionuclides employed for this aim, while for PET applications, Gallium-68 (⁶⁸Ga) and Copper-64 (⁶⁴Cu) are the most-studied radionuclides [29].

4.1 Dendrimers for PET Imaging

Targeted dendrimers have been synthesized and successfully labeled with ⁶⁴Cu to obtain PET images of tumors overexpressing receptors (Fig. 4). G5 PAMAM dendrimers conjugated to folic acid (FA) and labeled with ⁶⁴Cu-DOTA show specific recognition of cancer cells and tumor xenografts that overexpress folate receptors. Since the DOTA chelator is suitable for radioactive labeling with other radiometals, these dendrimers can also be employed for SPECT nuclear imaging and radiotherapy with yttrium-90 or lutetium-177 [30]. Furthermore, dendrimers can penetrate the tumor via the enhanced permeability and retention (EPR) effect, due to dysfunctional vascularization and lymphatic drainage in the tumors. The EPR also called the "passive effect of the tumor target" enables the imaging agent for increasing its concentration in the tumor, improving in this way the resolution and sensitivity of the image [31]. Another example of an imaging system based on dendrimers is the triazine dendrimer functionalized with DOTA, which presents the characteristic of reacting with the urea-based ligand (DUPA). DUPA has an affinity for the prostatespecific membrane antigen (PSMA). Targeted uptake of ⁶⁴Cu-labeled dendrimers, G1-(DUPA)64 and G5-(DUPA)64, was systematically assessed using positive PSMA PC3-PIP and negative PSMA PC3-FLU cell lines. From these studies, the G1-(DUPA)64 showed the highest uptake for PC3-PIP, while G5-(DUPA)64 exhibited the highest affinity for PSMA. PET studies showed that nontargeted uptake increased as a function of the size, despite the good multivalence of larger dendrimers [32].

4.2 Dendrimers for SPECT Imaging

To acquire SPECT images, G5 PAMAM dendrimers, terminated by an amine (G5 NH₂), have been modified using 3-(4'-hydroxyphenyl)propionic-OSu acid and folic acid (FA), coupled to polyethyleneglycol. Additionally, these dendrimers were modified through acetylation of the remaining surface amine motifs and radiolabeled with iodine-131 (¹³¹I). Multifunctional NHAc-HPAO-PEG-FA G-5 dendrimers radiolabeled with ¹³¹I were also reported as effective approaches for targeted SPECT imaging and concomitant therapy of a xenograft tumor model overexpressing folate receptors [33]. In addition to being excellent platforms for SPECT images, dendrimers are also used for SPECT-CT imaging applied to post-chemotherapy evaluation on cancer cell apoptosis. These platforms are PAMAM dendrimers (G-5) loaded with gold nanoparticles, conjugated to DOTA, PEG-duramycin, fluorescein isothiocyanate, and radiolabeled with ^{99m}Tc. In vivo micro-CT imaging data



Fig. 4 Examples of dendrimer-based nanosystems for imaging. (**a**) G5 PAMAM dendrimers conjugated to folic acid (FA) and labeled with ⁶⁴Cu-DOTA for PET imaging. (**b**) G5 PAMAM dendrimers, terminated by an amine (G5 NH₂) modified with 3-(4' hydroxyphenyl)propionic-OSu acid (HPAO) and FA, coupled to PEG, modified by acetylation of the remaining dendrimer surface amines and labeled with radioactive iodine-131 for SPECT. (**c**) Folate receptor (FR)-targeted dendrimer, PEG-G3-(gadolinium-DTPA)11-(folate)5 for magnetic resonance imaging

indicates that these dendrimers can be used to obtain specific CT images of the premature tumor reaction to treatment [34]. The ^{99m}Tc-PAMAM-Tyr³-Octreotide multimeric nanosystem was designed for neuroendocrine tumor imaging. The [Tyr³-Lys(Boc)⁵]-octreotide was conjugated to the $-COO^-$ motifs on the surface of PAMAM dendrimer (G3.5). The radioactivity distribution on tissue 2 h after ^{99m}Tc-PAMAM-Tyr³-Octreotide administration showed specific tumor uptake of $4.12 \pm 0.57\%$ ID/g and high pancreas uptake which overexpresses high density of somatostatin receptors. The dendrimer peptide displayed suitable features to be used as a target imaging agent for tumors overexpressing somatostatin receptors [35].

4.3 Dendrimers for CT Imaging

Dendrimers are an essential and stable nanoparticle system for developing contrast agents for X-ray medical imaging [36]. Gold nanoparticles, encapsulated in dendrimers, are an example of contrast agents since gold nanoparticles exhibit high X-ray attenuation in comparison with conventional contrast agents based on molecular iodine [37]. For improvement of CT imaging, dendrimers with gold nanoparticles and conjugated to an iodinated small molecule can be prepared. These two radio-dense gold and iodine components enhance the sensitivity of CT images [38]. Moreover, to provide specificity to contrast agents based on nanoparticles, ligands (e.g., FA, Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) sequence, and lactobionic acid) can bind covalently to a dendrimeric structure. For example, FA has been bound to the surface of dennanoparticles, with entrapped gold through а 1-ethyl-3-(3drimers. dimethylaminepropyl) carbodiimide hydrochloride coupling reaction for CT imaging of human cancers that overexpress folate receptor [39]. Moreover, for dual CT and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) multifunctional tecto dendrimers, encapsulating gold nanoparticles, have been designed. Gold nanoparticles are encapsulated in β-cyclodextrin-modified G5 PAMAM dendrimers to obtain a dual probe. Dendrimers were sequentially modified with RGD peptide via a PEG spacer, gadolinium chelator, and 1,2-propane sultone, followed by chelation of Gd (III) ions. These dual systems, based on dendrimers, show suitable colloidal stability, high X-ray attenuation, relaxivity, suitable anti-fouling properties, and good cytocompatibility. In addition, these nanoparticles target cancer cells that overexpress the integrin $\alpha \nu \beta 3$, due to their functionalization with RGD [40].

4.4 Dendrimers for Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Dendrimers have been shown to significantly affect magnetic resonance relaxivities and physiological properties of magnetic nanoparticles. Therefore, dendrimer magnetic nanoparticle agents are desired to supply sharper images with physiologically relevant contrast, longer retention times in blood, and specific organ uptake. Finetuning the size and functionalities of the final group of dendrimers supply an additional advantage in this regard (Fig. 4) [41]. For developed injectable contrast agents in MRI, dendrimers have been used to incorporate gadolinium chelates, including paramagnetic iron oxide particles (*magneto-dendrimers*), to label and track cells [42]. Dendrimers act as a central platform for the transport of small molecules such as Gd ions or Gd (III) chelates for magnetic resonance contrast. Such molecules must be on the dendrimer surface to allow them to interact freely with water molecules. PEGylated dendrimers exhibit a much higher Gd(III) concentration in blood than other dendrimer formulations [43]. These dendrimers have been modified with folate or antibodies, poly-L-lysine, and PEG to improve the in vivo circulation time [42–44].

5 Targeted Drug Delivery Based on Dendrimers

Although dendrimers have been used to transport drugs, to increase their bioavailability and their active fraction, it has been shown that functionalization with biomolecules is the best strategy to improve the delivery to the tissues of interest. Dendrimers without functionalization are likely to be insufficient to produce significant clinical benefits. Therefore, special emphasis has been directed toward delivering cytotoxic drugs used as chemotherapeutic agents for cancer treatment [2]. Targeted drug delivery involves the transport of a therapeutic agent to a specific tissue without affecting healthy tissues in the body.

Effective targeted drug delivery systems need to be retained, evade healthy organs or tissues, target specific tissues, and be released in the selected regions [2]. The most-explored use of dendrimers is the targeted therapy of cancers. Besides, dendrimers have the capability of being grafted with two or more targeting biomolecules to enhance selectivity.

The targeted delivery of therapeutic agents can be systemic, through blood circulation and extravasation (ligand-receptor mediated), or intracellular (by selftriggered cargo delivery) [2]. Regarding the size of nanoparticles, their accumulation occurs faster when compared to larger molecules; larger molecules are retained longer inside the tumor but can also be diffused back into the systemic vascular bed.

Active targeting is generally achieved through biomolecules which improve the accumulation in cancer cells, and intracellular organelles, within the tumor or a tumor-bearing organ [45]. Retention, evasion, targeting, and release features should be considered when designing effective targeted drug delivery nanosystems [46].

Targeting cell-surface receptors enable nanoparticles to be internalized at the cell surface or into the microenvironment. When nanoparticles are decorated with tumor-targeting biomolecules, these nanoparticles can target cancer-specific receptors or the tumor microenvironment with great specificity. In this context, several approaches have shown synergistic effects when targeted drug delivery systems, based on dendrimers, are used. The drug inside dendrimers can be achieved through

encapsulation or conjugation of drugs by covalent bonds. Drugs encapsulated in dendrimers include nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and antiviral or antimicrobial compounds; however, the most-explored targeted drug delivery systems are for anticancer therapy. Several receptors are overexpressed in cancer. Therefore, anticancer drugs can be concentrated in target sites by encapsulation or conjugation of drugs to the dendrimer surface with biomolecules that possess affinity toward these receptors.

Different types of targeting biomolecules, such as RGD, FA, aptamers, and other biomolecules, have been used to functionalize dendrimers encapsulating or bound to cytotoxic agents, against several cancer types.

The camptothecin SN38 (7-ethyl-10-hydroxy-camptothecin), a replication and transcription inhibitor, was encapsulated in PAMAM dendrimers functionalized with BR2 and CyLoP1 cell-penetrating peptides. A family of synthesized derivatives was evaluated and demonstrated a significant tumor growth inhibition when they were compared against their commercial counterparts, on colon carcinoma cells [47].

For colon cancer, PAMAM dendrimers were functionalized to target laminin receptors through the YIGSR sequence peptide, and gemcitabine was encapsulated within these [48]. After exposure to treatment, the targeted nanoapproach was internalized to the cytoplasm and the nucleus of the HCT-116 cell line. The gemcitabine-loaded dendrimer showed greater mortality at 24 h when compared to normal fibroblasts.

Also, natural compounds like curcumin have been encapsulated within dendrimer structures to provide mitochondrial anticancer therapy for hepatocellular carcinoma through TPP (triphenylphosphonium) to target the mitochondria [49]. In this specific case, the curcumin and TPP were conjugated to the PAMAM structure. As a result, selective toxicity against cancer cells was observed.

5.1 Folate Receptors

The presence of FA on the dendrimer surface has demonstrated improvement of the specific therapeutic response. FA has been attached to PPI dendrimers, as carriers for methotrexate (MTX). The MTX was covalently bound to the dendrimer surface, by EDC activation, and in vitro and in vivo characterization was carried out [50].

Doxorubicin has been conjugated to PAMAM dendrimers (G.5) and functionalized with FA. The nanosystem was conjugated to fluorescein isothiocyanate for fluorescence microscopic imaging. This approach did not exhibit important toxicity. The NAHAc-FI-FA-DOX (G-5) demonstrated stability and showed a sustainedrelease profile. The nanosystem specifically targets folate receptors on KB cells, with the consequent high toxicity toward this cell line [51]. Recent nanoapproaches based on triazine dendrimers grafted with a photoluminescent FA derivative, which showed a pH-dependent DOX release, were proposed as a suitable photoluminescent nanoapproach antineoplastic drug delivery [52]. The stability of FA dendrimers G3 and G4 was increased along with the size, and the loading efficacy was higher for doxorubicin when compared to tetracycline and tamoxifen [53].

Also, to monitor cells positive for folate receptors via imaging techniques, radionuclides have been attached too. These nanoapproaches will be studied in the "Imaging" section.

MTX has been encapsulated by or conjugated to PPI dendrimers targeted at folate receptors and evaluated at the preclinical stage in the MCF-7 breast cancer cell line [50].

Some reports have demonstrated that PEG formulations also exhibit enhanced responses against cancer cells when loaded with 5-fluoroacyl (5-FU) [54]; FA-conjugated PEG dendrimers loaded with 5-FU (31% encapsulation) showed important uptake with a sustained drug release profile and high uptake when compared to a non-PEGylated approach [55]. ^{99m}Tc was bound to PEG-PAMAM-FA, loaded with 5-FU, to provide specific therapy on MDA-MB-231 cells [56].

Molecular dynamics simulations have demonstrated that increasing the degree of PEGylation produces an improvement over the total 5-fluoroacyl loading capacity, while a 25% PEGylated system was proposed as the best choice for drug delivery procedures [46]. In the case of MTX release, the simulations suggest that a high PEGylation ratio limits MTX diffusion toward inner cavities, with the consequent decrease of MTX release [57].

5.2 Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR)

To target EGFR, the specific sequence peptide ARSHVGYTGAR was conjugated to poly-lysine dendritic nanoplatforms, to deliver MTX for preclinical evaluation. The preliminary studies showed a suitable in vivo therapeutic efficacy [54]. EBP-1 (EGFR-binding peptide 1) was also used to functionalize PAMAM dendrimers loaded with DOX, which improved the antiproliferation effect of DOX in breast cancer cells [58]. Gefitinib and hematoporphyrin were encapsulated within a fluorinated dendrimer functionalized with an aptamer, to recognize EGFR-positive cells in non-small cell lung cancer [59].

5.3 Integrin Receptors

Integrin receptors overexpressed in neovasculature have also been targeted via RGD-functionalized PAMAM G-5 dendrimers and modified with fluorescein isothiocyanate and PEG, which were loaded with approximately six molecules of DOX each [60, 61].

Chemotherapy in gliomas represents a big challenge due to the low penetration through the blood-brain and blood-tumor barriers. Thus, a PEGylated PAMAM dendrimer (G-5) was loaded with arsenic trioxide (As_2O_3 , ATO) to produce

RGDyC-mPEG-PAMAM/ATO, as a promising nanosystem for the treatment of gliomas. Results showed specific targeted drug delivery, with long circulation time and an improved antitumor efficacy (by RGD), when compared to As₂O₃ alone [62].

A recent study demonstrated that functionalization with RGD improves the internalization of the synthesized nanosystem in resistant cells, allowing the efficient delivery of paclitaxel within KB CHR8–5 cells, thus improving apoptotic mechanisms [63].

Another kind of therapy incorporates targeted radio- or photodynamic therapy, for example, by using PAMAM-DOTA-cRGDfK, which was prepared and radiolabeled with lutetium-177, to produce targeted integrin $\alpha\nu\beta3$ radiotherapy [64]. Multiple chorine e6 molecules were covalently bound to a PAMAM dendrimer (G-7) to produce specific cell death in cells positive for integrins, at nanomolar concentrations, under photo-irradiation [65].

5.4 CXCR4 Receptors

CXCR4 is a chemokine receptor involved in the progression and metastatic process of cancers. They are highly expressed in several cancer types [9, 10]. The efficacy of dendrimers functionalized with the LFC131 (Tyr-Arg-Arg-Nal-Gly) peptide sequence, covalently bound and loaded with DOX, significantly improved binding when compared to dendrimer-DOX (without targeting moiety) and presented enhanced cytotoxicity, with regard to BT-549-Luc and T47D, attributed to the binding of the LFC131 peptide to the CXCR4 receptor [55].

5.5 Somatostatin Receptors

PAMAM dendrimers have also been designed and synthesized for somatostatin receptor binding and MTX delivery in MCF7 cells and demonstrated enhanced cytotoxicity when compared to free MTX [56].

6 Dendrimers for Gene Therapies

Gene therapy is an emerging therapeutic strategy that consists in modifying the target gene expression through nucleic acids release into the cell, such as antisense oligonucleotides (AO), small interfering RNA (siRNA), microRNA (miRNA), or short hairpin RNA (shRNA) [66–68]. These nucleic acids present diverse modes of action to achieve their therapeutic effect (Table 2).

The nucleic acids can be ex vivo or in vivo delivered to the target cell. In the ex vivo method, the stem cells removed from the patient are transfected with the

Therapeutic nucleic acid	Description	Biological mechanism
Antisense oligonucleotides (AO)	AO are short 15–30-base (~4–10 kDa) long DNA or RNA molecules designed to selectively bind to target RNA (pre-mRNA and mRNA) through Watson-Crick base-pairing [69, 70].	AO binding to target DNA or RNA induces the downregulation of the target gene by different mechanisms, including RNase-H- mediated mRNA cleavage, inhibition of polyadenylation, inhibition of 5' cap formation, steric hindrance of ribosomal activity, and modulation of the pre-mRNA splicing [69, 71, 72]
Small interfering RNA (siRNA)	A non-coding RNA containing 21–23 nucleotides (~14 kDa) hybridized to each other, so that the two bases at the 3' end of each strand are single-stranded [73, 74]	siRNA executes its function when its antisense strand is completely base-paired to the target messenger RNA (mRNA). This process occurs in an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC), which degrades the corresponding mRNA, resulting in gene silencing [73, 74]
MicroRNAs (miRNAs)	They are non-encoding RNAs containing around 22 (~600–10,000 kDa) [74, 75]. miRNA structure has internal mismatches, called <i>bulges</i> , in the secondary structure [76]	miRNA interacts through base paring with the 3' untranslated region of its target mRNAs to suppress expression. miRNA can also interact with 5' UTR, coding sequences, and gene promoters. The gene silencing initiates with the formation of a miRNA-induced silencing complex (miRISC) followed by the miRISC: target mRNA interaction. Next, PAN2/3 initiates deadenylation while CCR4-NOT concludes the process, giving rise to the removal of the m7G cap on the target mRNA. Decapped mRNA may then undergo 5'-3' degradation via the exoribonuclease XRN1 [75]
Short hairpin RNA (shRNA)	shRNA is composed of a sense and antisense sequence connected by a loop of unpaired nucleotides with 19–22 bp. <i>shRNA structure</i> has completed internal base- pairing and no bulging, a difference with regard to miRNA [76]	shRNA expression in cells is obtained by plasmid or viral delivery. Once the vector has integrated into the host genome, the shRNA is then transcribed in the nucleus. shRNA is transported to the cytoplasm by Exportin 5 and recognized by Dicer, which processes the shRNA into the siRNA duplexes [76–78]

 Table 2
 Therapeutic nucleic acids used in dendrimers for gene therapy applications

therapeutic gene in vitro. The genetically modified cells are introduced into the patient, where the stem cells can differentiate and the gene can be expressed. In contrast, with the in vivo method, a therapeutic gene is directly administered to the patient via systemic or localized injection [79, 80]. The latter is less efficient in reaching the target site, due to multiple factors, such as enzymatic degradation, immune activation, undesired protein interactions, and limited cellular uptake [80, 81]. To counteract and increase the probability of delivery of the genetic material



Fig. 5 Schematic representation of several nucleic acids transported by dendrimers

into the target cell, different transport systems, based on organic nanoparticles, have been evaluated [67, 70, 81-88]. Dendrimers represent an efficient nucleic acid delivery strategy (Fig. 5). PAMAM dendrimers are currently the most studied. These dendrimers form stable complexes with RNA or DNA employing electrostatic interactions, giving rise to *dendriplexes* [83, 89]. Dendrimers also protect nucleic acids from enzymatic degradation and facilitate endosomal escape [87, 88]. Endosomal escape occurs when tertiary amines in dendrimer structures get protonated within endosomes. This induces the flux of negatively charged ions (Cl⁻), which disrupts the endosome membrane, with the consequent release of nucleic acids [88]. Pedziwiatr-Werbicka et al. (2011) mention that the nature of the dendriplexes depends on the concentration and stoichiometry of the DNA phosphates and dendrimer-amines, as well as on the solvent properties (salt concentration, pH, buffer strength) and even the dynamics of the mixing process [90]. The dendrimers' clinical applications are still restricted, due to their biocompatibility and cytotoxicity. To counteract the above, chemical modifications on the surface or in the core of the dendrimers have led to the development of dendriplexes with a greater capacity to transport and release nucleic acids into target cells. Particularly, PAMAM, PPI, PLL, phosphoric, and carbosilane dendrimers are the most-used cationic dendrimers for the release of DNA or RNA [87].

Since amine-ended PAMAM is positively charged at physiological pH, complex formation with nucleic acids is favored [89, 91]. There is evidence that PAMAM

transfection efficiency increases with the increase in dendrimer generation [87]. Low-generation PAMAM dendrimers, such as G1 and/or G2 dendrimers, have few primary surface amines (i.e., low positively charge density), which limits nucleic acid complexation and transfection [88, 92]. The most efficient transfection is seen with intermediate and high PAMAM generations, including G3–G10, which is associated with the high density of surface primary amines [88, 89, 92]. However, these dendrimers have more rigid structures and are highly toxic. PAMAM toxicity is related to nanohole formation in cell membranes, by the effect of the interaction with positively charged primary amines [88, 89]. Chemical modifications of PAMAM dendrimer surfaces and core are a strategy for reducing cytotoxicity and promoting gene delivery [87, 92–95].

The partial acetylation or PEGylation of the surface groups is recommended to increase the biocompatibility of PAMAM dendrimers [89, 96, 97]. As a result of these reactions, a charge density reduction is produced. Fant et al. (2010) found that acetylation and PEGylation of G4 and G5 PAMAM dendrimers reduce cytotoxicity. However, the transfection efficiency is lower than that of the nonmodified dendrimer [89]. Shakbazau et al. (2010) proposed that decrease in transfection efficiency in acetylated G4 dendrimers is due to an increase in hydrophobicity [97]. Froehlkish (2011) examined DNA interactions with mPEG-PAMAM (G-3), mPEG-PAMAM (G-4), and PAMAM (G-4), keeping DNA concentration constant. The structural analysis demonstrated a strong dendrimer-DNA interaction via major and minor grooves and the backbone phosphate group with binding constants of K_{mPEG} (G-3) = $1.5 \pm 0.5 \times 10^3$ M⁻¹, K_{mPEG} (G-4) = $3.4 \pm 0.8 \times 10^3$ M⁻¹, and K_{mPAMAM} (G-4) = $8.2 \pm 0.9 \times 10^3$ M⁻¹. The reported dendrimer-DNA complexation stability was PAMAM (G-4) > mPEG (G-4) > mPEG (G-3); this effect was associated with the neutralization of charges [98].

The conjugation of bromoalkylcarboxylates (of different chain lengths) with different percentages of primary amines of dendrimers is another strategy that has been used for the modification of the drug delivery efficiency in terms of drug solubility, release profile, and cytotoxicity [99, 100]. Alkylated PAMAM dendrimers were synthesized for targeted siRNA release to lung blood vessels, to treat chronic asthma and obstructive pulmonary disease. Using a combinatorial approach, the free amines on PAMAM dendrimers (of increasing generations) were substituted for alkyl epoxides of various carbon chain lengths. Such modifications improved the avidity of dendrimers for Tier2-positive endothelial cells in the lung [100].

Studies have shown that peptide functionalization in PAMAM dendrimers improves cell-penetrating ability, useful for targeted gene delivery. For example, a siRNA delivery system, based on a G4 PAMAM dendrimer, was conjugated to cell-penetrating peptides, oligo-arginine, and a transactivator of transcription, through a PEG crosslinker. The siRNA in this dendrimer carried out effective gene silencing of AT1R in cardiomyocytes [101].

Arima et al. (2011) prepared siRNA complexes employing a G3 PAMAM conjugate loaded with α -cyclodextrin and studied the intracellular distribution and in vitro RNAi effects on endogenous gene expression. Cyclodextrins interact with cholesterol and phospholipids of the cell membrane, resulting in augmented membrane permeability of hydrophilic compounds (i.e., siRNA). The dendrimer delivered fluorophore-labeled siRNA only into the cytoplasm and showed the efficient gene silencing of Lamin A/C and Fas expression after transfection [102]. Recently, Hersh et al. (2021) modified a G5 PAMAM dendrimer-DNA complex with a skeletal muscle-targeting peptide, a DLC8-binding peptide for enhancement of intracellular transport, and a nuclear localization signaling peptide for nuclear uptake complexed to plasmid DNA (containing the microdystrophin gene). This nanocarrier was able to induce microdystrophin protein expression, with the potential to be a therapeutic agent for Duchenne muscular dystrophy [83].

To obtain more flexible dendriplexes, some PAMAM dendrimers have been designed with an ethylenediamine [87] or triethanolamine (TEA) core [103]. The branching units in TEA core-based dendrimers are characterized by being less-densely packed, allowing optimal interaction with siRNA and increasing release properties. The TEA core can effectively protect siRNA from degradation and facilitate cellular uptake of siRNA via micropinocytosis [103].

Several strategies to inhibit the expression of target genes, at the mRNA level, have become popular recently. For example, mRNA or pre-mRNA containing specific nucleotide sequences allows the design of antisense oligonucleotides specific to target genes [69]. The first in vivo applications of AO showed limited clinical potential because of unfavorable properties such as rapid degradation by nucleases, poor uptake through cell membranes, and suboptimal binding affinity for complementary sequences [72, 81, 104]. Such characteristics increased the possibilities for using dendrimers as nanocarriers for therapeutic antisense oligonucleotides. Table 3 shows some examples of PAMAM dendrimers for the delivery of antisense oligonucleotides.

PPI dendrimers, composed of a 1,4-diaminobutane nucleus and branching units of propylene imine monomers, comprise only tertiary amine groups in the inner structure and primary amines on the surface. Ethylenediamine and other molecules

PAMAM dendrimer	Therapeutic antisense	Ref
Cholesteryl G5 PAMAM dendrimer	Phosphorothioate 2'-O-methyl oligonucleotide (5'-CCUCUUACCUCAGUUACA-3')	[105]
G5 PAMAM dendrimer grafted with Oregon green 488	Phosphorothioate 2'-O-methyl oligonucleotide (5'-CCUCUUACCUCAGUUACA-3')	[106]
G5-PAMAM conjugated to cationic TAT peptide and BODIPY fluorophore	Phosphorothioate 5995 antisense, targeting AUG start codon of the MDRI gene and siRNA	[107]
G5 PAMAM dendrimer conjugated to FA	Antisense oligodeoxynucleotide 5'-GTC-CAC-TCT- TGT-CCT-CAA-TG-3' corresponding to the rat EGFR	[108]
G5 PAMAM dendrimer	c-Src antisense oligodeoxynucleotide (5'-GGG-CTT-GCT-CTT-GCT-GCT-CCCCAT-3')	[109, 110]
G4 PAMAM-NH ₂ G4 PAMAM-OH	Oligonucleotide sequence 5'-TGT-GCTATT-CTG-TGA- ATT-3' targeting the protein Survivin	[111]

Table 3 Examples of PAMAM dendrimers for the delivery of antisense oligonucleotides

can also be used as a dendrimer core [95, 112, 113]. The presence of alkyl chains in their branching units provides a more hydrophobic interior compared to PAMAM dendrimers [112]. Similar to PAMAM dendrimers, chemical modifications on the surface of PPI have been carried out to reduce toxicity and increase colloidal stability and uptake by target cells. The addition of hydrophobic moieties and/or crosslinker fragments containing dithiol, followed by PEG coating of PPI dendrimers, has led to enhanced DNA or RNA transfection [95, 112]. For example, Hashemi et al. (2015) evaluated the effect of the conjugation of bromoalkanoic acids with different side chains lengths (6, 10, and 16 carbons) and three different substitution degrees of substitution (10%, 30%, and 50% of surface amines) onto G5 PPI dendrimers, for DNA transfection. The hydrophobic modifications improved transfection activity, exhibiting higher DNA delivery for 30% and 50% grafting with decanoate moieties when compared to native G5 PPI [112]. For targeted dendriplexes, tyrosine modification of PPI shows high efficacy of gene knockdown with regard to EGFP activity mediated by siRNA [94]. Jugel et al. (2021) have reported the targeted delivery of a therapeutic siRNA specific for BIRC5/Survivin in tumor cells expressing the prostate stem cell antigen (PSCA). The single-chain antibody fragments (specific for PSCA) were conjugated to siRNA/maltose-modified PPI dendriplexes; these targeted polyplexes induced the knockdown of firefly luciferase and Survivin expression in prostate cancer cells and PC3/PSCA xenograft-bearing mice with significant anticancer effects [114]. Other modifications on PPI dendrimer surfaces, for enhancement in the accumulation of therapeutic nucleic acids in target cells, have also been made using the anti-CD44 antibody [115], maltose/ anti-EGFRVIII single-chain antibody [116], folate [117], and luteinizing hormonereleasing peptide [94, 118]. Table 4 shows some examples of PPI dendrimers for gene delivery.

PPI dendrimers	Application	Ref
G2 and G3 PPI dendrimers with antisense oligonucleotides, targeting the EGFR	Potential evaluation of PPI dendrimers (G-2 and G-3) for antisense oligonucleotides targeting EGFR cellular delivery	[113]
Multifunctional siRNA delivery system based on G5 PPI dendrimer with superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles and incorporation of PEG coating and luteinizing hormone-releasing peptide	For enhancement of in vivo antitumor activity of cisplatin	[118]
siRNA delivery system based on PPI dendrimer conjugated to anticancer drug paclitaxel and synthetic analog of luteinizing hormone-releasing peptide	For delivery of paclitaxel and siRNA targeted to CD44 mRNA (specifically, to metastatic ovarian cancer cells)	[119]
shRNA-encoding plasmid DNA delivery system based on G3 PPI dendrimer conjugated to anti-CD44 antibody and Pluronic P123	To resensitize doxorubicin-resistant breast cancer cells to the anticancer agent through the selective inhibition of P-GP	[115]

Table 4 Examples of PPI dendrimers for gene delivery

PLL dendrimers are a type of peptide dendrimer, whose core and branching units are composed mainly composed of lysines linked via peptide bonds [88, 120]. The surface lysine of PLL dendrimers has two primary amines that are frequently modified to allow transfection and the cytotoxic effect of nucleic acids [120]. The use of different amino acids as replacements for lysine residues can change the distribution and flexibility of charged groups, allowing additional interactions with nucleic acids. The addition of charged aliphatic amino acids, such as Arg, between inner Lys branching units, confers more charge and more hydrophilic character inside the dendrimer, increasing the affinity for DNA phosphate groups. For example, Gorzkiewicz et al. (2020) studied the formation of three types of G-3 PLL dendrimers with siRNA molecules; the G3 PLL dendrimers were modified, at the same points, with two lysine, histidine, or arginine residues between each pair of neighboring branching points of the standard PLL dendrimer. Such modifications changed binding stoichiometry and strength of dendrimer-siRNA interactions, electrostatic surface potential, and size, as well as cytotoxicity. For example, the low zeta potential of PLL dendrimers with His-His residues suggests a lower tendency to interact with the cell membrane and, thus, lower transfection efficiency, when compared to Lys-Lys or Arg-Arg modified dendriplexes [120]. Dendrigraft poly-L-lysine (DGL) polymers are a type of dendritic PLL derivative without tertiary amine groups, which have presented characteristics suitable for gene delivery (e.g., high density of amine groups on the surface) [121]. Li Ye et al. (2022) evaluated the potential of G2 y G5 DGL dendrimers for gene delivery. These dendriplexes were prepared with different siRNAs: fluorescein amidite (FAM)-siRNA, anti-polo-like kinase 1 (PLK1), siRNA (siPLK1), and anti-EGFR siRNA (siEGFR) for the evaluation of gene transfection, cellular uptake, endosomal escape of polyplexes, cytotoxicity and gene silencing efficacy in vitro, as well as treatment with polyplexes in vivo. These results provide an effective approach for improving the endosomal escape and transfection effectiveness of dendrimers.

Carbosilane dendrimer architecture includes silicon-carbon (Si-C), siliconsilicon (Si-Si), carbon-carbon triple (Si-C \equiv C-), and siloxane (Si-O) bonds. These bonds can be added to the surface or core of dendrimers [85, 122]. Carbosilane dendrimers are divided into two types: cationic and anionic dendrimers; there is evidence that cationic carbosilane dendrimers show high toxicity in comparison with anionic dendrimers. To decrease the cationic dendrimer cytotoxicity, surface modifications with negatively charged or neutral moieties and PEG modifications are recommended [82, 123, 124]. For example, to enhance the release of genetic material in target cells and reduce the cytotoxic effect, dendrimers with high water solubility, such as azide-terminated carbosilane dendrimers with two different propargyl amines, were applied [125]. Additionally, different degrees of PEGylation on cationic dendrimers loaded with miRNAs have shown to be successful, particularly in therapy against HIV/AIDS [82]. A study demonstrated that carbosilane and PAMAM dendrimers preserved anticancer siRNA cocktails better than phosphorous dendrimers [126]. Functionalization of cationic carbosilane dendrimers to nano-emulsions, through the carbodiimide reaction, favored the electrostatic

attachment of antisense oligonucleotides to the surface of the nanoparticles, as well as the gene-silencing effect [127]. A nanosystem based on mesoporous silica nanoparticles, covered with carbosilane dendrimers, is an excellent transport of single-stranded oligonucleotides into the cells [128]. A nanosystem based on gold nanoparticles, conjugated to cationic carbosilane dendrimers (G1-G3) and loaded with siRNA, penetrated the target cells more efficiently with an increase in the generation of the dendrimers [129].

7 Dendrimers for Combined Therapies

The excellent capability of dendrimers to carry both individual molecules (drugs as antineoplastic agents, anti-inflammatory drugs, antibiotics, antibodies, genes, metal ions, metal nanoparticles, or radionuclides) and combined molecules, to a specific target, offers a broad spectrum to conventional therapy, radiotherapy, or combined therapy, with several medicinal and practical applications [130]. Specifically, in the anticancer medical research field, combined therapy has been reported in the use of carbosilane ruthenium dendrimers complexed with conventional anticancer drugs (methotrexate and doxorubicin), evaluated with human leukemic cells. The presence of ruthenium within the structure expands the anticancer properties of nanosystems containing antineoplastic compounds and reduces the viability of leukemia with regard to 1301 and HL-600 cancer cells [131].

On the other hand, G3 dendrimers bearing conjugated copper(II) on their surface have been reported to have antiproliferative activity related to their capacity to activate Bax translocation. The activity of multivalent Cu-conjugated dendrimers with different chemotherapeutic agents has been evaluated, showing an additive effect with taxanes, such as paclitaxel and the proteasome inhibitor MG132, and synergy with the topo II inhibitor doxorubicin [132].

Another application of combined therapy has been reported with the synthesis of multifunctional nanocarriers based on PAMAM dendrimers (G5), fixed to polydopamine (PDA)-coated magnetite nanoparticles (Fe₃O₄), allowing applied chemo-(doxorubicin) and photothermal therapy of liver cancer cells in vitro [133].

PAMAM-based dendrimers have been widely used to simultaneously carry both therapeutic molecules as radionuclides for dual therapy. G4 PAMAM dendrimers, modified in their surface with targeting ligands for the tumor microenvironment (e.g., bombesin, CXCR4, folate), have been radiolabeled with lutetium-177, a predilected radionuclide. These dendrimer structures combine radiotherapeutic effects with chemotherapy (paclitaxel), small molecules (C19), and metallic structures (gold nanoparticles), which produce a better cytotoxic effect in comparison with elements alone [8, 134, 135].

8 Radiolabeled Dendrimers as Theranostic Approaches

Dendrimers represent favorable choices as diagnostic, therapeutic, or theranostic probes. The variety in core materials and surface modification, as well as several targeting and radiolabeling strategies, have allowed dendrimers to be used as multifunctional platforms for multimodal imaging and therapeutics [27].

8.1 Radiolabeling

There are different strategies for radiolabeling, among them, the formation of complexes through chelating agents, the direct incorporation of radionuclides (via electrostatic interactions, adsorption or covalent bonds), or confinement strategies (trapping or encapsulation) [136]. The advantages and selection of these strategies will depend on the physiological environment and/or radiochemical parameters, such as radiolabeling efficacy, specific activity, and radiochemical purity. In general, they can be classified into *direct* and *indirect* radiolabeling techniques, which are described below [136, 137].

Indirect Radiolabeling The selection of a bifunctional chelator agent (BFC) has the highest priority since the in vivo stability of the radiolabeling is highly dependent on the coordination chemistry between the radionuclide and the BFC. In indirect radiolabeling methods, a bifunctional chelating agent is used to conjugate dendrimers with a radionuclide through chemical linkers. A disadvantage of the addition of bifunctional groups to the dendrimer surface is that it can negatively affect its particle size, charge, and solubility [138]. The impact on the in vivo behavior is that it can cause dissociation of the radionuclide from the dendrimer, and this can result in erroneous image output and unwanted side effects [136]. Therefore, for indirect radiolabeling to be successful, the selection of a BFC with high in vivo stability is paramount.

BFCs consist of a metal-chelating unit and a reactive functionality; the former binds to metal radionuclides, and the latter is covalently conjugated to the surface of the dendrimers. Conjugation of BFCs with the dendrimer generally requires surface modification of the dendrimer. The chelator selection depends on the radionuclide chosen and the desired physicochemical properties [136, 139].

Figure 6 shows the structures of some chelators, such as diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid (DTPA), 6-hydrazinonicotinyl, tetraazacyclododecanetetraacetic acid (DOTA), and 2,2'-(7-(2-((2,5-dioxopyrrolidin-1-yl)oxy)-2-oxoethyl)-1,4,7triazonane-1,4-diyl)diacetic (NOTE) and derivatives that can be conjugated on the surface of PAMAM dendrimers to label with radionuclides such as ^{99m}Tc and ⁶⁴Cu for SPECT and PET images, respectively. To label with other radionuclides such as iodine-131(¹³¹I), the phenol groups of 3-(4'-hydroxyphenyl)propionic acidOSu (HPAO) are employed to modify the surface of the PAMAM dendrimer and can be used for SPECT image-guided RT of tumors [140].



Fig. 6 Chemical structure of some chelating agents used for the radiolabeling of PAMAM dendrimers

Direct Radiolabeling One of the advantages of this technique is that in vivo dissociation of radiolabeled dendrimers can be minimized; however, some technical issues need to be addressed, such as radiation exposure of personnel during synthesis and reproducibility of radiolabeling. Surface modifications of radiolabeled dendrimers, using various polymer coatings, are commonly used to minimize interactions in vivo [136].

To prepare multifunctional dendrimers, the most common method is to covalently modify its surface and subsequently, several BFCs and different radionuclides can be attached to it. Some PAMAM structures have been radiolabeled through this technique, for example, ¹³¹I can be successfully attached to the surface of G5 PAMAM dendrimers prefunctionalized with HPAO (3-(4'-hydroxyphenyl) propionic acid-OSu) via phenol groups, using the chloramine T (tosylchloramide sodium) method [140]. Complexation of paramagnetic metal ions such as Mn(II) and Gd(III) has also been achieved through preconjugated chelators at the periphery of the dendrimer [141]; ^{99m}Tc or ⁶⁴Cu radionuclides can also be linked to the dendrimer surface by chelation, for SPECT [142] or PET imaging applications [143]. To achieve dual-mode SPECT/MR imaging applications, Luo et al. placed Mn(II) and ^{99m}Tc onto the surface of G5 dendrimers via DOTA chelation [141].

Another radiolabeling technique used for dendrimers is *interior trapping*, in which the highly branched molecular structure of PAMAM dendrimers, with sufficient interior cavities to trap radiometallic NPs such as Au NPs, is exploited, exhibiting a superior X-ray attenuation property when compared to commercial iodinated contrast agents for CT.

8.2 Radionuclides

Depending on their medical applications, radionuclides can be classified as *diagnostic* or *therapeutic*. Diagnostic radionuclides used for SPECT imaging are gamma-emitters (energy range: 75–360 keV), while for PET imaging are positron-emitter radionuclides, which generate two 511 keV photons, via annihilation, for PET imaging [27]. Therefore, the selection of radionuclide depends on the intrinsic characteristics of each radionuclide. A variety of radionuclides, such as ⁶⁷Ga, ¹²³I, ¹³¹I, ¹¹¹In, and ²⁰¹TI, are suitable for SPECT imaging applications. In the case of ^{99m}Tc, it has been used for different applications, such as SPECT/optical, SPECT/ MR, and SPECT/CT imaging (based on dendrimers) [27, 139] (Table 5).

9 Limitations of Dendrimers in Biomedical Applications

Liposomes, micelles, and dendrimers are cationic macromolecules with a positive charge on the surface, which tends to destabilize cell membranes and promote cell death [144]. The cytotoxicity of dendrimers relies on their charge, generation, and concentration. Positively charged products show increased toxicity compared to their negatively charged or neutral counterparts, while cytotoxicity increases with increasing generation and concentration [145]. The cytotoxicity of cationic dendrimers is due to the interaction between their positively charged dendrimer amines and negatively charged cell membrane compounds. This interaction promotes structural damage to the cell membrane via the formation of nanopores and the following leakage of cell content leading to cell death [12].

Another critical limitation of dendrimers for their biomedical application is their retention by the reticuloendothelial system. The administration of macromolecular anticancer drugs mainly depends on the permeable nature of the tumor's vasculature, compared to the healthy vessels of normal organs. When administered

Technique	Radionuclide	Dendrimer	Strategy of radiolabeling
SPECT	^{99m} Tc	PPI	Direct, with SnCl ₂
		PAMAM	Indirect, nicotinic acid as coligand
			Indirect, EDDA as coligand
		-	Indirect, tricine as coligand
	¹¹¹ In		Direct, via [99mTc-(CO)3(H2O)3]+
			Indirect, with DTPA
			Indirect, with DOTA
			Indirect, with Lys(DTPA)
PET	⁶⁴ Cu		DOTA
	⁶⁸ Ga		DOTA
	⁷⁶ Br		Tyrosine moieties

 Table 5
 Radiolabeling strategies of dendrimers [136, 139]

intravenously, dendrimers tend to circulate for long periods, unless they are sufficiently small to be excreted by the kidney or stealthy enough to evade the phagocytic system of macrophages (reticuloendothelial system) [146]. Dendrimers can treat cancer because they can get trapped and accumulate in tumors. This EPR effect has explained the reason why macromolecules and nanoparticles are found in higher proportions in tumors than in healthy tissues. Although tumor accumulation is observed, cell uptake and intracellular release of encapsulated drugs in dendrimers have been questioned because PEG is employed for protecting dendrimers from the reticuloendothelial system uptake but prevents also the cell absorption and, as a consequence, the intracellular drug release [147]. Another limitation of dendrimer platforms is their use for the controlled release of drugs, due to the diversity of release mechanisms and the spectrum of release kinetics. For example, dendrimerencapsulated drugs are quickly released, discharging their payload prematurely before the dendrimers reach a target location. In contrast, the release of drugs from functionalized dendrimers depends mainly on the bond character between the drug and the dendrimer periphery [148].

Nanoparticles as carriers of cancer drugs represent one of the fastest-growing areas of medical research and are considered one of the most favorable strategies to treat cancer. Liposomes and polymer conjugates were the first nanoparticles approved by the FDA. However, there are only five commercial formulations based on liposomes [149]. Due to the narrow emerging success in clinical translation, the FDA and the Nanotechnology Characterization Laboratory (NCL) stimulate a regulatory review of nanopharmaceuticals. The European Technology Platform on Nanomedicine created the European Nanocharacterization Laboratory in the framework of the Horizon 2020 project. Moreover, the FDA emitted the Industry Guide ("Pharmaceuticals, including biological products, containing nanomaterials") to contribute providing legal certainty to this field [150].

10 Prospects for Clinical Translation

The goal of nanomedicine is to address specific clinical problems via the development of accurate diagnostic and therapeutic nanosystems. Several targeted and nontargeted nanosystems have emerged as strategies for delivering recombinant proteins, aptamers, therapeutic nucleic acid (siRNA, miRNA, or shRNA), and traditional cytotoxic drugs [14, 31, 84, 86, 107, 151, 152]. These nanosystems display excellent features such as high stability, biocompatibility, and efficient therapeutic effects, making them suitable as drug delivery scaffolds with high translational potential [14, 31]. Although many dendrimer formulations have been designed and evaluated over the years, there has been little done in clinical trials (Table 6) [14, 31, 84, 153]. Most of these nanosystems are based on fifth-generation PEGylated polylysine dendrimers conjugated with chemotherapeutic agents: docetaxel (DEP[®]docetaxel), cabazitaxel (DEP[®]-cabazitaxel), or irinotecan (DEP[®]-irinotecan). For example, DEP[®]-docetaxel is found in phase II, in which the administration in

Gene therapy	Description	Clinical trial
Dendrimer- enhanced product (DEP®) 1. DEP®- docetaxel 2. DEP®- cabazitaxel 3. DEP®- irinotecan	It is a nanosystem based on G5 PEGylated poly-l-lysin dendrimers conjugated with chemotherapeutic agents	DEP®-docetaxel is in Phase II [154] DEP®-cabazitaxel is in Phase II [155] DEP®-irinotecan is in the recruitment stage for phase II [162]
DEP [®] -Bcl2/xL conjugates (AZD0466)	It is a Bcl2/xL inhibitor based on poly-l-lysin dendrimers	It is currently in a Phase I clinical trial [156]
VivaGel®	It is a G4-poly(L-lysine) polyanionic dendron with 32 naphthalene disulfonate groups on its surface	Phase III trials for the treatment of bacterial vaginosis (SPL7013 Gel, astodrimer sodium) [153]
OP-101	It is a fourth-generation hydroxyl PAMAM dendrimer, linked to N-acetyl cysteine (NAC) via a disulfide bond [14, 158]	Phase I of clinical trials [14, 158]
ImDendrim	It is a platform based on poly-l-lysin dendrimers with a ¹⁸⁸ Rh ligand (nitro imidazole-methyl-1,2,3-triazol-methyl-di- [2-pycolyl]amine) [159]	An interventional study involving ten patients with inoperable liver cancer, resistant to chemotherapy [161]

 Table 6
 A summary of the clinical status of dendrimers

patients with pancreatic, oesophageal, and gastric cancer has shown tumor reduction and prolonged stable disease, as well as notable lack of bone marrow toxicity and reduction of other common side effects (e.g., hair loss, mouth ulcers, anaphylaxis) [154]. DEP[®]-cabazitaxel is in Phase II with substantial tumor biomarker reductions (e.g., prostate-specific antigen) in prostate cancers [155]. In 2019, Starpharma in association with AstraZeneca announced that DEP®-Bcl2/xL started Phase 1 clinical trials. DEP[®]-Bcl2/xL is a dendrimer formulation conjugated to the AZD0466 inhibitor, which is a dual Bcl2 and Bcl/xL inhibitor, with excellent anticancer activity [156]. Another dendrimer in clinical trials is VivaGel[®]; it is a G4-PLL polyanionic dendrimer with 32 naphthalene disulfonate groups on its surface. It has potent topical vaginal microbicidal activity and is currently in Phase III, for the treatment of bacterial vaginosis (SPL7013 gel; astodrimer sodium) [153]. This same dendrimer showed a potent antiviral agent against the respiratory syncytial virus before and/or after exposure, using nasal spray technology [157]. Recently, the SPL7013 gel has also been shown to inactivate >99.9% of SARSCoV-2 within 1 min [157]. OP-101 is a G4 hydroxyl PAMAM dendrimer linked to N-acetyl cysteine (NAC) via a disulfide bond. NAC is released in the cell via cleavage of the disulfide bond by interaction with glutation [14, 158]. OP-101 is in Phase I of clinical trials. The safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics of OP-101 were evaluated after intravenous administration in healthy volunteers [158]. ImDendrim is an adendrimer in clinical trials composed of a 5G PLL dendrimer, combined with nitro imidazole-methyl-1,2,3-triazol-methyl-di-[2-pycolyl]amine and labeled with ¹⁸⁸Rh [159]. ¹⁸⁸Rh is beta emitter with a physical half-life of 16.9 h, $E_{\beta max}$ of 2.12 MeV, $E\gamma$ of 155 keV (15%), and mean tissue penetration of approximately11 mm; these properties make it suitable for theranostic applications [159, 160]. ImDendrim initiated a Phase I clinical trial in 2017, for the treatment of nonresponsive and inoperable liver cancers. Currently, there is no information concerning the status [161].

With regard to dendrimers that show potential to be used as prospects for clinical translation, there are targeted dendrimers for therapy and/or diagnosis. The advantage of these systems over nontargeted dendrimers is that solubility, bioavailability, and pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic (PK/PD) profile of the drugs (e.g., chemotherapeutic agents) can be improved. At the same time, these dendrimers can recognize specific sites on target cells, with high affinity, reducing side effects in healthy tissues. Low polydispersity and biocompatibility are two properties that must also be considered for the use of dendrimers in human trials. Several investigations highlight the in vitro and in vivo studies of dendrimers. Table 7 shows examples of prospects of dendrimers conjugated or complexed with targeting agents. An interesting study was performed by Huang et al. (2011), who developed a PEGylated PAMAM dendrimer conjugated to angiopep-2 (PAMAM-PEG-Angiopep) and complexed with DNA plasmid, to deliver tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligands (TRAIL) to glioma cells and brain tumors. Angiopep-2 is a ligand for lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 and TRAIL. It is a cytokine that activates apoptosis through binding to death receptors 4 (TRAILR1) and 5 (TRAIL-R2/ KILLER). PAMAM-PEG-Angiopep/DNA, complexed with TRAIL DNA plasmid, displayed excellent blood-brain barrier penetration ability and a favorable biodistribution and pharmacodynamic profile in vivo, thus emerging as a promising dendrimer for targeted therapies [163]. Another prospect, as far as dendrimers go, is the PEG-cored PAMAM dendrimer conjugated to the Flt-1 antibody and loaded with gemcitabine; Flt-1 is a receptor for vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). This system has shown enhanced cytotoxicity of gemcitabine and increased the accumulation of the chemotherapeutic agent with satisfactory in vivo anticancer efficacy [151].

The G2-S16 water-soluble polyanionic carbosilane dendrimer (G2-S16 PCD) is another prospect for clinical translation. This is a polyanionic carbosilane dendrimer that has shown great potential as an antiviral agent to prevent HIV-1 sexual transmission, by blocking gp120/CD4/CCR5 interaction and providing a barrier against infection for long periods. The dendrimer has the capability to inhibit cell-to-cell HIV-1 transmission and is active against exposed mock and semen [164].

Dendrimers, in addition to being used for therapy, have been prepared as contrast agents for imaging techniques such as magnetic resonance, CT, and SPECT or PET [31]. In MRI, dendrimers have been used as carriers for the delivery of gadolinium ions. For example, biodistribution studies of PAMAM dendrimers conjugated to FA and dithylenetriamine pentaacetic acid (DTPA)-gadolinium have shown strong MRI signals in tumors, with negligible toxic effect [165].

11 Conclusion

Dendrimers have demonstrated their excellent capability to transport a broad variety of medically relevant molecules. For this reason, the current research focuses on modifying and improving dendrimeric structures to obtain new and innovative

	Target/ targeting			
Dendrimer prospect	agent	In vitro assays	In vivo assays	Ref
PEG-PAMAM dendrimer conjugated to angiopep-2 and complexed with DNA plasmid to deliver tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL)	Lipoprotein receptor- related protein 1 (LRP1)/ angiopep-2	The cellular uptake mechanism showed that the DNA of PAMAM-PEG- Angiopep/DNA entered into nuclei through the endosome/lysosome pathway	Excellent blood- brain barrier penetration ability Favorable biodistribution and pharmacodynamic profile in vivo	[163]
PAMAM dendrimers conjugated to PSMA specific aptamer	PSMA/PSMA specific aptamer	High uptake and cytotoxicity in target cells	Tumor shrinkage	[152]
Dendrimers conjugated to MUC1, AS1411, and ATP aptamers and loaded with epirubicin	MUC1, AS1411 and ATP specific aptamers	High delivery of epirubicin after 72 h in lysosomal pH High cytotoxicity and internalization in target cells	Tumor growth blockage	[166]
Dendrimers entrapping AuNP, conjugated to PEG and loaded with miR-21 and gemcitabine	miR-21	High therapeutic effect and induction of apoptosis	Inhibition of tumor growth	[167]
PAMAM-grafted halloysite nanotubes loaded with siRNA-VEGF	siRNA-VEGF	High cellular uptake knockdown of cellular VEGF mRNA Induction of apoptosis	Enhancement of anticancer efficacy Negligible toxic effect	[168]
PEG-cored PAMAM dendrimer with PEG2000 surface modification. PAMAM was conjugated with Flt-1 antibody and loaded with gemcitabine	Flt-1 antibody /Flt-1 receptor	Anti-Flt-1 increased the intracellular accumulation of dendrimers in cells with high Flt-1 surface expression	Tumor size reduction Improvement of the anticancer efficacy of gemcitabine	[151]
PAMAM dendrimer conjugated to FA and diethylenetriamine pentaacetic acid (DTPA)-gadolinium	FA/folate receptor	High specificity for cancer cells positive to folate receptor	Increase MRI signal of the tumor – negligible toxic effect	[165]

 Table 7 Examples of prospects of dendrimers conjugated or complexed with targeting agents

therapeutic alternatives in personalized medicine. Improved knowledge of the properties of dendrimers as drug- and gene-carrying macromolecules could lead, in the medium term, to clinical trials to introduce multifunctional drug delivery dendrimeric systems, leading to improved therapeutic efficacy over drugs alone. However, to a more considerable number of molecules in the functionalized dendrimers, there is a greater challenge to accurately assess their physicochemical and biological properties.

Acknowledgments The authors acknowledge the Mexican National Council of Science and Technology for the CONACYT-CB-A1S38087 and CF-2019-263379 Grants.

References

- Chauhan A, Krynicka D, Singh MK. Therapeutic dendrimers. In: Chauhan A, Kulhari H, editors. Pharmaceutical applications of dendrimers. Elsevier; 2020. p. 275–87.
- Bae YH, Park K. Targeted drug delivery to tumors: myths, reality and possibility. J Control Release. 2011;153(3):198–205.
- 3. Mittal P, Saharan A, Verma R, Altalbawy FMA, Alfaidi MA, Batiha GES, et al. Dendrimers: a new race of pharmaceutical nanocarriers. Biomed Res Int. 2021;2021;8844030.
- 4. Chaniotakis N, Thermos K, Kalomiraki M. Dendrimers as tunable vectors of drug delivery systems and biomedical and ocular applications. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;11:1.
- Postupalenko V, Einfalt T, Lomora M, Dinu IA, Palivan CG. Bionanoreactors: from confined reaction spaces to artificial organelles. In: Organic nanoreactors. Elsevier; 2016. p. 341–71.
- Santos A, Veiga F, Figueiras A. Dendrimers as pharmaceutical excipients: synthesis, properties, toxicity and biomedical applications. Materials. 2020;13(1):65.
- Kesharwani P, Amin MCIM, Giri N, Jain A, Gajbhiye V. Dendrimers in targeting and delivery of drugs. In: Nanotechnology-based approaches for targeting and delivery of drugs and genes. Elsevier; 2017. p. 363–88.
- Gibbens-Bandala B, Morales-Avila E, Ferro-Flores G, Santos-Cuevas C, Luna-Gutiérrez M, Ramírez-Nava G, et al. Synthesis and evaluation of ¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTA-DN(PTX)-BN for selective and concomitant radio and drug-therapeutic effect on breast cancer cells. Polymers (Basel). 2019;11(10):1572.
- Wu LP, Ficker M, Christensen JB, Trohopoulos PN, Moghimi SM. Dendrimers in medicine: therapeutic concepts and pharmaceutical challenges. Bioconjug Chem. 2015;26(7):1198–211.
- Sherje AP, Jadhav M, Dravyakar BR, Kadam D. Dendrimers: a versatile nanocarrier for drug delivery and targeting. Int J Pharm. 2018;548(1):707–20.
- Kharwade R, More S, Warokar A, Agrawal P, Mahajan N. Starburst pamam dendrimers: synthetic approaches, surface modifications, and biomedical applications. Arab J Chem. Elsevier B.V. 2020;13:6009–39.
- Janaszewska A, Lazniewska J, Trzepiński P, Marcinkowska M, Klajnert-Maculewicz B. Cytotoxicity of dendrimers. Biomolecules. 2019;9(8):330.
- Fox LJ, Richardson RM, Briscoe WH. PAMAM dendrimer cell membrane interactions. Adv Colloid Interface Sci. Elsevier B.V. 2018;257:1–18.
- 14. Dias AP, da Silva SS, da Silva JV, Parise-Filho R, Igne Ferreira E, Seoud O, et al. Dendrimers in the context of nanomedicine. Int J Pharm. Elsevier B.V. 2020;573:118814.
- 15. Mercer J, Helenius A. Gulping rather than sipping: macropinocytosis as a way of virus entry. Curr Opin Microbiol. 2012;15(4):490–9.
- Zhang J, Liu D, Zhang M, Sun Y, Zhang X, Guan G, et al. The cellular uptake mechanism, intracellular transportation, and exocytosis of polyamidoamine dendrimers in multidrugresistant breast cancer cells. Int J Nanomedicine. 2016;11:3677–90.
- Manzanares D, Ceña V. Endocytosis: the nanoparticle and submicron nanocompounds gateway into the cell. Pharmaceutics. MDPI AG. 2020;12:371.
- Foroozandeh P, Aziz AA. Insight into cellular uptake and intracellular trafficking of nanoparticles. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2018;13(1):339.
- Kheraldine H, Rachid O, Habib AM, Al Moustafa AE, Benter IF, Akhtar S. Emerging innate biological properties of nano-drug delivery systems: a focus on PAMAM dendrimers and their clinical potential. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. Elsevier B.V. 2021;178:113908.
- Forte M, Iachetta G, Tussellino M, Carotenuto R, Prisco M, de Falco M, et al. Polystyrene nanoparticles internalization in human gastric adenocarcinoma cells. Toxicol In Vitro. 2016;31:126–36.
- Song Y, Shi Y, Zhang L, Hu H, Zhang C, Yin M, et al. Synthesis of CSK-DEX-PLGA nanoparticles for the oral delivery of exenatide to improve its mucus penetration and intestinal absorption. Mol Pharm. 2019;16(2):518–32.
- 22. Thakur NS, Patel G, Kushwah V, Jain S, Banerjee UC. Facile development of biodegradable polymer-based nanotheranostics: hydrophobic photosensitizers delivery, fluorescence imaging and photodynamic therapy. J Photochem Photobiol B Biol. 2019;193:39–50.
- Seib FP, Jones AT, Duncan R. Comparison of the endocytic properties of linear and branched PEIs, and cationic PAMAM dendrimers in B16f10 melanoma cells. J Control Release. 2007;117(3):291–300.
- 24. Perumal OP, Inapagolla R, Kannan S, Kannan RM. The effect of surface functionality on cellular trafficking of dendrimers. Biomaterials. 2008;29(24–25):3469–76.
- Kitchens KM, Foraker AB, Kolhatkar RB, Swaan PW, Ghandehari H. Endocytosis and interaction of poly (amidoamine) dendrimers with Caco-2 cells. Pharm Res. 2007;24(11):2138–45.
- Li K, Wen S, Larson AC, Zhang Z, Chen Q, et al. Multifunctional dendrimer-based nanoparticles for in vivo MR/CT dual-modal molecular imaging of breast cancer. Int J Nanomed. 2013;8:2589.
- 27. Zhao L, Shi X, Zhao J. Dendrimer-based contrast agents for PET imaging. Drug Deliv. 2017;24(2):81–93.
- Trujillo-Nolasco M, Morales-Avila E, Cruz-Nova P, Katti KV, Ocampo-García B. Nanoradiopharmaceuticals based on alpha emitters: recent developments for medical applications. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(8):1123.
- Zhao L, Zhu M, Li Y, Xing Y, Zhao J. Radiolabeled dendrimers for nuclear medicine applications. Molecules. 2017;22(9):1350.
- Ma W, Fu F, Zhu J, Huang R, Zhu Y, Liu Z, et al. ⁶⁴Cu-Labeled multifunctional dendrimers for targeted tumor PET imaging. Nanoscale. 2018;10(13):6113–6124.
- Chis AA, Dobrea C, Morgovan C, Arseniu AM, Rus LL, Butuca A, et al. Applications and limitations of dendrimers in biomedicine. Molecules. 2020;25(17):3982.
- 32. Lim J, Guan B, Nham K, Hao G, Sun X, Simanek EE. Tumor uptake of triazine dendrimers decorated with four, sixteen, and sixty-four PSMA-targeted ligands: passive versus active tumor targeting. Biomol Ther. 2019;9(9):421.
- Zhu J, Zhao L, Cheng Y, Xiong Z, Tang Y, Shen M, et al. Radionuclide ¹³¹ I-labeled multifunctional dendrimers for targeted SPECT imaging and radiotherapy of tumors. Nanoscale. 2015;7(43):18169–78.
- 34. Xing Y, Zhu J, Zhao L, Xiong Z, Li Y, Wu S, et al. SPECT/CT imaging of chemotherapyinduced tumor apoptosis using ^{99m} Tc-labeled dendrimer-entrapped gold nanoparticles. Drug Deliv. 2018;25(1):1384–93.
- Orocio-Rodríguez E, Ferro-Flores G, Santos-Cuevas CL, Ramírez FDM, Ocampo-García BE, Azorín-Vega E, et al. Two novel nanosized radiolabeled analogues of somatostatin for neuroendocrine tumor imaging. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2015;15(6):4159–69.

- Zhang P, Ma X, Guo R, Ye Z, Fu H, Fu N, et al. Organic nanoplatforms for iodinated contrast media in CT imaging. Molecules. 2021;26(23):7063.
- Avila-Salas F, González RI, Ríos PL, Araya-Durán I, Camarada MB. Effect of the generation of PAMAM dendrimers on the stabilization of gold nanoparticles. J Chem Inf Model. 2020;60(6):2966–76.
- Li D, Wen S, Shi X. Dendrimer-entrapped metal colloids as imaging agents. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2015;7(5):678–90.
- 39. Xiao Y, Shi X. Improved tumor imaging using dendrimer-based nanoplatforms. Nanomedicine. 2019;14(19):2515–8.
- 40. Liu R, Guo H, Ouyang Z, Fan Y, Cao X, Xia J, et al. Multifunctional core–shell tecto dendrimers incorporated with gold nanoparticles for targeted dual mode CT/MR imaging of tumors. ACS Appl Bio Mater. 2021;4(2):1803–12.
- 41. Chandra S, Nigam S, Bahadur D. Combining unique properties of dendrimers and magnetic nanoparticles towards cancer theranostics. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2014;10(1):32–49.
- 42. Barrett T, Ravizzini G, Choyke P, Kobayashi H. Dendrimers in medical nanotechnology. IEEE Eng Med Biol Mag. 2009;28(1):12–22.
- Luo K, Liu G, She W, Wang Q, Wang G, He B, et al. Gadolinium-labeled peptide dendrimers with controlled structures as potential magnetic resonance imaging contrast agents. Biomaterials. 2011;32(31):7951–60.
- Liu Y, Zhang N. Gadolinium loaded nanoparticles in theranostic magnetic resonance imaging. Biomaterials. 2012;33(21):5363–75.
- Fahmy TM, Fong PM, Goyal A, Saltzman WM. Targeted for drug delivery. Mater Today. 2005;8(8):18–26.
- 46. Barraza LF, Jiménez VA, Alderete JB. Effect of PEGylation on the structure and drug loading capacity of PAMAM-G4 dendrimers: a molecular modeling approach on the complexation of 5-fluorouracil with native and PEGylated PAMAM-G4. Macromol Chem Phys. 2015;216(16):1689–701.
- Mahmoudi A, Jaafari MR, Ramezanian N, Gholami L, Malaekeh-Nikouei B. BR2 and CyLoP1 enhance in-vivo SN38 delivery using pegylated PAMAM dendrimers. Int J Pharm. 2019;564:77–89.
- Carvalho MR, Carvalho CR, Maia FR, Caballero D, Kundu SC, Reis RL, et al. Peptidemodified dendrimer nanoparticles for targeted therapy of colorectal cancer. Adv Ther. 2019;2(11):1900132.
- 49. Kianamiri S, Dinari A, Sadeghizadeh M, Rezaei M, Daraei B, Bahsoun NEH, et al. Mitochondria-targeted polyamidoamine dendrimer–curcumin construct for hepatocellular cancer treatment. Mol Pharm. 2020;17(12):4483–98.
- Kaur A, Jain K, Mehra NK, Jain NK. Development and characterization of surface engineered PPI dendrimers for targeted drug delivery. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2017;45(3):414–25.
- 51. Wang Y, Cao X, Guo R, Shen M, Zhang M, Zhu M, et al. Targeted delivery of doxorubicin into cancer cells using a folic acid–dendrimer conjugate. Polym Chem. 2011;2(8):1754.
- Karimi S, Namazi H. A photoluminescent folic acid-derived carbon dot functionalized magnetic dendrimer as a pH-responsive carrier for targeted doxorubicin delivery. New J Chem. 2021;45(14):6397–405.
- Chanphai P, Thomas TJ, Tajmir-Riahi HA. Application and biomolecular study of functionalized folic acid-dendrimer nanoparticles in drug delivery. J Biomol Struct Dyn. 2021;39(3):787–94.
- Narmani A, Mohammadnejad J, Yavari K. Synthesis and evaluation of polyethylene glycoland folic acid-conjugated polyamidoamine G4 dendrimer as nanocarrier. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2019;50:278–86.
- 55. Singh P, Gupta U, Asthana A, Jain NK. Folate and folate-PEG-PAMAM dendrimers: synthesis, characterization, and targeted anticancer drug delivery potential in tumor bearing mice. Bioconjug Chem. 2008;19(11):2239–52.

- 56. Narmani A, Arani MAA, Mohammadnejad J, Vaziri AZ, Solymani S, Yavari K, et al. Breast tumor targeting with PAMAM-PEG-5FU-99mTc as a new therapeutic nanocomplex: in invitro and in-vivo studies. Biomed Microdevices. 2020;22(2):31.
- Barraza LF, Jiménez VA, Alderete JB. Methotrexate complexation with native and PEGylated PAMAM-G4: effect of the PEGylation degree on the drug loading capacity and release kinetics. Macromol Chem Phys. 2016;217(4):605–13.
- Liu C, Gao H, Zhao Z, Rostami I, Wang C, Zhu L, et al. Improved tumor targeting and penetration by a dual-functional poly(amidoamine) dendrimer for the therapy of triple-negative breast cancer. J Mater Chem B. 2019;7(23):3724–36.
- 59. Zhu F, Xu L, Li X, Li Z, Wang J, Chen H, et al. Co-delivery of gefitinib and hematoporphyrin by aptamer-modified fluorinated dendrimer for hypoxia alleviation and enhanced synergistic chemo-photodynamic therapy of NSCLC. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2021;167:106004.
- 60. He X, Alves CS, Oliveira N, Rodrigues J, Zhu J, Bányai I, et al. RGD peptide-modified multifunctional dendrimer platform for drug encapsulation and targeted inhibition of cancer cells. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2015;125:82–9.
- Sheikh A, Md S, Kesharwani P. RGD engineered dendrimer nanotherapeutic as an emerging targeted approach in cancer therapy. J Control Release. 2021;340:221–42.
- 62. Lu Y, Han S, Zheng H, Ma R, Ping Y, Zou J, et al. A novel RGDyC/PEG co-modified PAMAM dendrimer-loaded arsenic trioxide of glioma targeting delivery system. Int J Nanomedicine. 2018;13:5937–52.
- 63. Anbazhagan R, Muthusamy G, Krishnamoorthi R, Kumaresan S, Rajendra Prasad N, Lai J, et al. PAMAM G4.5 dendrimers for targeted delivery of ferulic acid and paclitaxel to overcome P-glycoprotein-mediated multidrug resistance. Biotechnol Bioeng. 2021;118(3):1213–23.
- Vats K, Sharma R, Sharma AK, Sarma HD, Satpati D. Assessment of ¹⁷⁷ Lu-labeled carboxylterminated polyamidoamine (PAMAM) dendrimer-RGD peptide conjugate. J Pept Sci. 2022;28(2):e3366.
- 65. Yuan A, Yang B, Wu J, Hu Y, Ming X. Dendritic nanoconjugates of photosensitizer for targeted photodynamic therapy. Acta Biomater. 2015;21:63–73.
- 66. Nour S, Bolandi B, Imani R. In: Razavi M, editor. Chapter 4 Nanotechnology in gene therapy for musculoskeletal regeneration. Academic Press; 2020. p. 105–36.
- 67. Goswami R, Subramanian G, Silayeva L, Newkirk I, Doctor D, Chawla K, et al. Gene therapy leaves a vicious cycle. Front Oncol. 2019;9:297.
- 68. Papanikolaou E, Bosio A. The promise and the hope of gene therapy. Front Genome Ed. 2021;3:4.
- Raguraman P, Balachandran AA, Chen S, Diermeier SD, Veedu RN. Antisense oligonucleotide-mediated splice switching: potential therapeutic approach for cancer mitigation. Cancers (Basel). 2021;13(21):5555.
- Montaño-Samaniego M, Bravo-Estupiñan DM, Méndez-Guerrero O, Alarcón-Hernández E, Ibáñez-Hernández M. Strategies for targeting gene therapy in cancer cells with tumorspecific promoters. Front Oncol. 2020;10:605380.
- Di Fusco D, Dinallo V, Marafini I, Figliuzzi MM, Romano B, Monteleone G. Antisense oligonucleotide: basic concepts and therapeutic application in inflammatory bowel disease. Front Pharmacol. 2019;10:305.
- Rinaldi C, Wood MJA. Antisense oligonucleotides: the next frontier for treatment of neurological disorders. Nat Rev Neurol. 2018;14(1):9–21.
- 73. Lenz G. The RNA interference revolution. Braz J Med Biol Res. 2005;38(12):1749-57.
- 74. Hu B, Zhong L, Weng Y, Peng L, Huang Y, Zhao Y, et al. Therapeutic siRNA: state of the art. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2020;5(1):101.
- 75. O'Brien J, Hayder H, Zayed Y, Peng C. Overview of microRNA biogenesis, mechanisms of actions, and circulation. Front Endocrinol. 2018;9:402.
- Lambeth LS, Smith CA. Short hairpin RNA-mediated gene silencing. In: Methods in molecular biology (Clifton, NJ); 2013. p. 205–32.

- Nelson NG, Skeie JM, Muradov H, Rowell HA, Seo S, Mahajan VB. CAPN5 gene silencing by short hairpin RNA interference. BMC Res Notes. 2014;7:642.
- Moore CB, Guthrie EH, Huang MTH, Taxman DJ. Short hairpin RNA (shRNA): design, delivery, and assessment of gene knockdown. Methods Mol Biol. 2010;629:141–58.
- Wu H, Chaudhary AK, Mahato RI. Gene therapy. In: Crommelin DJA, Sindelar RD, Meibohm B, editors. Pharmaceutical biotechnology. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2019. p. 323–55.
- Nour S, Bolandi B, Imani R. Nanotechnology in gene therapy for musculoskeletal regeneration. In: Razavi M, editor. Nanoengineering in musculoskeletal regeneration. Elsevier; 2020. p. 105–36.
- Kulkarni JA, Witzigmann D, Thomson SB, Chen S, Leavitt BR, Cullis PR, et al. The current landscape of nucleic acid therapeutics. Nat Nanotechnol. 2021;16(6):630–43.
- 82. Royo-Rubio E, Rodríguez-Izquierdo I, Moreno-Domene M, Lozano-Cruz T, de la Mata FJ, Gómez R, et al. Promising PEGylated cationic dendrimers for delivery of miRNAs as a possible therapy against HIV-1 infection. J Nanobiotechnol. 2021;19(1):158.
- 83. Hersh J, Condor Capcha JM, Iansen Irion C, Lambert G, Noguera M, Singh M, et al. Peptide-functionalized dendrimer nanocarriers for targeted microdystrophin gene delivery. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(12):2159.
- 84. Surekha B, Kommana NS, Dubey SK, Kumar AVP, Shukla R, Kesharwani P. PAMAM dendrimer as a talented multifunctional biomimetic nanocarrier for cancer diagnosis and therapy. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2021;204:111837.
- Rabiee N, Ahmadvand S, Ahmadi S, Fatahi Y, Dinarvand R, Bagherzadeh M, et al. Carbosilane dendrimers: drug and gene delivery applications. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2020;59:101879.
- Wang Y, Ye M, Xie R, Gong S. Enhancing the in vitro and in vivo stabilities of polymeric nucleic acid delivery nanosystems. Bioconjug Chem. 2019;30(2):325–37.
- Dzmitruk V, Apartsin E, Ihnatsyeu-Kachan A, Abashkin V, Shcharbin D, Bryszewska M. Dendrimers show promise for siRNA and microRNA therapeutics. Pharmaceutics. 2018;10(3):126.
- Palmerston Mendes L, Pan J, Torchilin V. Dendrimers as nanocarriers for nucleic acid and drug delivery in cancer therapy. Molecules. 2017;22(9):1401.
- Fant K, Esbjörner EK, Jenkins A, Grossel MC, Lincoln P, Nordén B. Effects of PEGylation and acetylation of PAMAM dendrimers on DNA binding, cytotoxicity and in vitro transfection efficiency. Mol Pharm. 2010;7(5):1734–46.
- Pedziwiatr-Werbicka E, Ferenc M, Zaborski M, Gabara B, Klajnert B, Bryszewska M. Characterization of complexes formed by polypropylene imine dendrimers and anti-HIV oligonucleotides. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2011;83(2):360–6.
- Froehlich E, Mandeville JS, Kreplak L, Tajmir-Riahi HA. Aggregation and particle formation of tRNA by dendrimers. Biomacromolecules. 2011;12(7):2780–7.
- 92. Cao Y, Liu X, Peng L. Molecular engineering of dendrimer nanovectors for siRNA delivery and gene silencing. Front Chem Sci Eng. 2017;11(4):663–75.
- Dehshahri A, Sadeghpour H. Surface decorations of poly(amidoamine) dendrimer by various pendant moieties for improved delivery of nucleic acid materials. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2015;132:85–102.
- Noske S, Karimov M, Aigner A, Ewe A. Tyrosine-modification of polypropylenimine (PPI) and polyethylenimine (PEI) strongly improves efficacy of siRNA-mediated gene knockdown. Nano. 2020;10(9):1809.
- Taratula O, Garbuzenko OB, Kirkpatrick P, Pandya I, Savla R, Pozharov VP, et al. Surfaceengineered targeted PPI dendrimer for efficient intracellular and intratumoral siRNA delivery. J Control Release. 2009;140(3):284–93.
- 96. Luong D, Kesharwani P, Deshmukh R, Mohd Amin MCI, Gupta U, Greish K, et al. PEGylated PAMAM dendrimers: enhancing efficacy and mitigating toxicity for effective anticancer drug and gene delivery. Acta Biomater. 2016;43:14–29.

- Shakhbazau A, Isayenka I, Kartel N, Goncharova N, Seviaryn I, Kosmacheva S, et al. Transfection efficiencies of PAMAM dendrimers correlate inversely with their hydrophobicity. Int J Pharm. 2010;383(1–2):228–35.
- Froehlich E, Mandeville JS, Weinert CM, Kreplak L, Tajmir-Riahi HA. Bundling and aggregation of DNA by cationic dendrimers. Biomacromolecules. 2011;12(2):511–7.
- 99. Soltani F, Ramezani M, Amel Farzad S, Mokhtarzadeh A, Hashemi M. Comparison study of the effect of alkyl-modified and unmodified PAMAM and PPI dendrimers on solubility and antitumor activity of crocetin. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2017;45(7):1356–62.
- Khan OF, Zaia EW, Jhunjhunwala S, Xue W, Cai W, Yun DS, et al. Dendrimer-inspired nanomaterials for the in vivo delivery of siRNA to lung vasculature. Nano Lett. 2015;15(5):3008–16.
- 101. Liu J, Gu C, Cabigas EB, Pendergrass KD, Brown ME, Luo Y, et al. Functionalized dendrimerbased delivery of angiotensin type 1 receptor siRNA for preserving cardiac function following infarction. Biomaterials. 2013;34(14):3729–36.
- 102. Arima H, Tsutsumi T, Yoshimatsu A, Ikeda H, Motoyama K, Higashi T, et al. Inhibitory effect of siRNA complexes with polyamidoamine dendrimer/α-cyclodextrin conjugate (generation 3, G3) on endogenous gene expression. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2011;44(3):375–84.
- Liu X, Liu C, Catapano CV, Peng L, Zhou J, Rocchi P. Structurally flexible triethanolaminecore poly(amidoamine) dendrimers as effective nanovectors to deliver RNAi-based therapeutics. Biotechnol Adv. 2014;32(4):844–52.
- Shen X, Corey DR. Chemistry, mechanism and clinical status of antisense oligonucleotides and duplex RNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 2018;46(4):1584–600.
- Dung TH, Kim JS, Juliano RL, Yoo H. Preparation and evaluation of cholesteryl PAMAM dendrimers as nano delivery agents for antisense oligonucleotides. Colloids Surf A Physicochem Eng Asp. 2008;313–314:273–7.
- 106. Yoo H, Juliano RL. Enhanced delivery of antisense oligonucleotides with fluorophoreconjugated PAMAM dendrimers. Nucleic Acids Res. 2000;28(21):4225–31.
- 107. Kang H, DeLong R, Fisher MH, Juliano RL. Tat-conjugated PAMAM dendrimers as delivery agents for antisense and siRNA oligonucleotides. Pharm Res. 2005;22(12):2099–106.
- 108. Kang C, Yuan X, Li F, Pu P, Yu S, Shen C, et al. Evaluation of folate-PAMAM for the delivery of antisense oligonucleotides to rat C6 glioma cells in vitro and in vivo. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2010;93(2):585–94.
- 109. Nourazarian AR, Pashaei-Asl R, Omidi Y, Najar AG. c-Src antisense complexed with PAMAM denderimes decreases of c-Src expression and EGFR-dependent downstream genes in the human HT-29 colon cancer cell line. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2012;13(5):2235–40.
- 110. Nourazarian AR, Najar AG, Farajnia S, Khosroushahi AY, Pashaei-Asl R, Omidi Y. Combined EGFR and c-Src antisense oligodeoxynucleotides encapsulated with PAMAM Denderimers inhibit HT-29 colon cancer cell proliferation. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2012;13(9):4751–6.
- 111. Márquez-Miranda V, Peñaloza JP, Araya-Durán I, Reyes R, Vidaurre S, Romero V, et al. Effect of terminal groups of dendrimers in the complexation with antisense oligonucleotides and cell uptake. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2016;11(1):66.
- 112. Hashemi M, Parhiz H, Mokhtarzadeh A, Tabatabai SM, Farzad SA, Shirvan HR, et al. Preparation of effective and safe gene carriers by grafting alkyl chains to generation 5 poly-propyleneimine. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2015;16(5):1002–12.
- 113. Hollins AJ, Benboubetra M, Omidi Y, Zinselmeyer BH, Schatzlein AG, Uchegbu IF, et al. Evaluation of generation 2 and 3 poly(propylenimine) dendrimers for the potential cellular delivery of antisense oligonucleotides targeting the epidermal growth factor receptor. Pharm Res. 2004;21(3):458–66.
- 114. Jugel W, Aigner A, Michen S, Hagstotz A, Ewe A, Appelhans D, et al. Targeted RNAi of BIRC5/survivin using antibody-conjugated poly(propylene imine)-based polyplexes inhibits growth of PSCA-positive tumors. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(5):676.
- 115. Gu J, Fang X, Hao J, Sha X. Reversal of P-glycoprotein-mediated multidrug resistance by CD44 antibody-targeted nanocomplexes for short hairpin RNA-encoding plasmid DNA delivery. Biomaterials. 2015;45:99–114.

- 116. Tietze S, Schau I, Michen S, Ennen F, Janke A, Schackert G, et al. A poly(propyleneimine) dendrimer-based polyplex-system for single-chain antibody-mediated targeted delivery and cellular uptake of SiRNA. Small. 2017;13(27):1700072.
- 117. Sideratou Z, Kontoyianni C, Drossopoulou GI, Paleos CM. Synthesis of a folate functionalized PEGylated poly(propylene imine) dendrimer as prospective targeted drug delivery system. Bioorg Med Chem Lett. 2010;20(22):6513–7.
- 118. Taratula O, Garbuzenko O, Savla R, Wang YA, He H, Minko T. Multifunctional nanomedicine platform for cancer specific delivery of siRNA by superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles-dendrimer complexes. Curr Drug Deliv. 2011;8(1):59–69.
- 119. Shah V, Taratula O, Garbuzenko OB, Taratula OR, Rodriguez-Rodriguez L, Minko T. Targeted nanomedicine for suppression of CD44 and simultaneous cell death induction in ovarian cancer: an optimal delivery of siRNA and anticancer drug. Clin Cancer Res. 2013;19(22):6193–204.
- 120. Gorzkiewicz M, Kopec OK, Janaszewska A, Konopka M, Zbieta P, Edziwiatr-Werbicka E, Tarasenko II, et al. Poly(lysine) dendrimers form complexes with siRNA and provide its efficient uptake by myeloid cells: model studies for therapeutic nucleic acid delivery. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21:3138.
- 121. Ye L, Liu H, Fei X, Ma D, He X, Tang Q, et al. Enhanced endosomal escape of dendrigraft poly-L-lysine polymers for the efficient gene therapy of breast cancer. Nano Res. 2022;15(2):1135–44.
- 122. Kim C, Hong J. Carbosilane and carbosiloxane dendrimers. Molecules. 2009;14(9):3719-30.
- 123. Sánchez-Nieves J, Fransen P, Pulido D, Lorente R, Muñoz-Fernández MÁ, Albericio F, et al. Amphiphilic cationic carbosilane–PEG dendrimers: synthesis and applications in gene therapy. Eur J Med Chem. 2014;76:43–52.
- 124. Krasheninina OA, Apartsin EK, Fuentes E, Szulc A, Ionov M, Venyaminova AG, et al. Complexes of pro-apoptotic siRNAs and carbosilane dendrimers: formation and effect on cancer cells. Pharmaceutics. 2019;11(1):25.
- 125. Arnáiz E, Doucede LI, García-Gallego S, Urbiola K, Gómez R, Tros de Ilarduya C, et al. Synthesis of cationic carbosilane dendrimers via click chemistry and their use as effective carriers for DNA transfection into cancerous cells. Mol Pharm. 2012;9(3):433–47.
- 126. Ionov M, Lazniewska J, Dzmitruk V, Halets I, Loznikova S, Novopashina D, et al. Anticancer siRNA cocktails as a novel tool to treat cancer cells. Part (A). Mechanisms of interaction. Int J Pharm. 2015;485(1–2):261–9.
- 127. Fornaguera C, Grijalvo S, Galán M, Fuentes-Paniagua E, de la Mata FJ, Gómez R, et al. Novel non-viral gene delivery systems composed of carbosilane dendron functionalized nanoparticles prepared from nano-emulsions as non-viral carriers for antisense oligonucleotides. Int J Pharm. 2015;478(1):113–23.
- 128. Martínez Á, Fuentes-Paniagua E, Baeza A, Sánchez-Nieves J, Cicuéndez M, Gómez R, et al. Mesoporous silica nanoparticles decorated with carbosilane dendrons as new non-viral oligonucleotide delivery carriers. Chem Eur J. 2015;21(44):15651–66.
- 129. Abashkin V, Pędziwiatr-Werbicka E, Gómez R, de la Mata FJ, Dzmitruk V, Shcharbin D, et al. Prospects of cationic carbosilane dendronized gold nanoparticles as non-viral vectors for delivery of anticancer siRNAs siBCL-xL and siMCL-1. Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(10):1549.
- 130. Tekade RK, Dutta T, Gajbhiye V, Jain NK. Exploring dendrimer towards dual drug delivery: pH responsive simultaneous drug-release kinetics. J Microencapsul. 2009;26(4):287–96.
- 131. Michlewska S, Maroto M, Hołota M, Kubczak M, Sanz del Olmo N, Ortega P, et al. Combined therapy of ruthenium dendrimers and anti-cancer drugs against human leukemic cells. Dalton Trans. 2021;50(27):9500–11.
- 132. Mignani S, el Brahmi N, Cresteil T, Majoral JP. First-in-class combination therapy of a copper(II) metallo-phosphorus dendrimer with cytotoxic agents. Oncology (Switzerland). 2018;94(5):324–8.

- 133. Jędrzak A, Grześkowiak BF, Coy E, Wojnarowicz J, Szutkowski K, Jurga S, et al. Dendrimer based theranostic nanostructures for combined chemo- and photothermal therapy of liver cancer cells in vitro. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2019;173:698–708.
- 134. Trujillo-Nolasco M, Cruz-Nova P, Ferro-Flores G, Gibbens-Bandala B, Morales-Avila E, Aranda-Lara L, et al. Development of ¹⁷⁷ Lu-DN(C19)-CXCR4 ligand nanosystem for combinatorial therapy in pancreatic cancer. J Biomed Nanotechnol. 2021;17(2):263–78.
- 135. Mendoza-Nava H, Ferro-Flores G, Ramírez FDM, Ocampo-García B, Santos-Cuevas C, Aranda-Lara L, et al. ¹⁷⁷Lu-dendrimer conjugated to folate and bombesin with gold nanoparticles in the dendritic cavity: a potential theranostic radiopharmaceutical. J Nanomater. 2016;2016:1–11.
- 136. Ranjbar Bahadori S, Mulgaonkar A, Hart R, Wu C, Zhang D, Pillai A, et al. Radiolabeling strategies and pharmacokinetic studies for metal based nanotheranostics. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2021;13:e1671.
- 137. Brechbiel MW. Bifunctional chelates for metal nuclides. Q J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2008;52(2):166–73.
- Enrique MA, Mariana OR, Mirshojaei SF, Ahmadi A. Multifunctional radiolabeled nanoparticles: strategies and novel classification of radiopharmaceuticals for cancer treatment. J Drug Target. 2015;23(3):191–201.
- Aranda-Lara L, García BEO, Isaac-Olivé K, Ferro-Flores G, Meléndez-Alafort L, Morales-Avila E. Drug delivery systems-based dendrimers and polymer micelles for nuclear diagnosis and therapy. Macromol Biosci. 2021;21(3):2000362.
- Xiao T, Li D, Shi X, Shen M. PAMAM Dendrimer-based nanodevices for nuclear medicine applications. Macromol Biosci. 2020;20(2):1900282.
- 141. Luo Y, Zhao L, Li X, Yang J, Guo L, Zhang G, Shen M, Zhao J, Shi X. The design of a multifunctional dendrimer-based nanoplatform for targeted dual mode SPECT/MR imaging of tumors. J Mater Chem B. 2016;4:7220–7225.
- 142. Criscione JM, Dobrucki LW, Zhuang ZW, Papademetris X, Simons M, Sinusas AJ, et al. Development and application of a multimodal contrast agent for SPECT/CT hybrid imaging. Bioconjug Chem. 2011;22(9):1784–92.
- 143. Li ZB, Cai W, Cao Q, Chen K, Wu Z, He L, et al. 64Cu-labeled tetrameric and octameric RGD peptides for small-animal PET of tumor $\alpha\nu\beta3$ integrin expression. J Nucl Med. 2007;48(7):1162–71.
- 144. SVENSON S, TOMALIA D. Dendrimers in biomedical applications—reflections on the field. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2005;57(15):2106–29.
- 145. Araújo R, Santos S, Igne Ferreira E, Giarolla J. New advances in general biomedical applications of PAMAM dendrimers. Molecules. 2018;23(11):2849.
- 146. Kobayashi H, Turkbey B, Watanabe R, Choyke PL. Cancer drug delivery: considerations in the rational design of nanosized bioconjugates. Bioconjug Chem. 2014;25(12):2093–100.
- 147. Wang M, Thanou M. Targeting nanoparticles to cancer. Pharmacol Res. 2010;62(2):90-9.
- 148. Wolinsky J, Grinstaff M. Therapeutic and diagnostic applications of dendrimers for cancer treatment. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2008;60(9):1037–55.
- 149. Saha AK, Zhen MYS, Erogbogbo F, Ramasubramanian AK. Design considerations and assays for hemocompatibility of FDA-approved nanoparticles. Semin Thromb Hemost. 2020;46(05):637–52.
- 150. Franiak-Pietryga I, Ziemba B, Messmer B, Skowronska-Krawczyk D. Dendrimers as drug nanocarriers: the future of gene therapy and targeted therapies in cancer. In: Dendrimers fundamentals and applications. InTech; 2018.
- 151. Öztürk K, Esendağlı G, Gürbüz MU, Tülü M, Çalış S. Effective targeting of gemcitabine to pancreatic cancer through PEG-cored Flt-1 antibody-conjugated dendrimers. Int J Pharm. 2017;517(1):157–67.
- 152. Lee IH, An S, Yu MK, Kwon HK, Im SH, Jon S. Targeted chemoimmunotherapy using drugloaded aptamer–dendrimer bioconjugates. J Control Release. 2011;155(3):435–41.

- 153. Mignani S, Shi X, Rodrigues J, Roy R, Muñoz-Fernández Á, Ceña V, et al. Dendrimers toward translational nanotherapeutics: concise key step analysis. Bioconjug Chem. 2020;31(9):2060–71.
- 154. Starpharma-DEP®-Docetaxel. Starpharma commences phase 2 DEP® docetaxel trialstarpharma. 2022. Available online: https://starpharma.com/drug_delivery/dep_docetaxel. Accessed on 10 Feb 2022.
- 155. Starpharma-DEP®Cabazitaxel. Starpharma to commence DEP®cabazitaxel phase 1/2 trial—starpharma. 2022. Available online: https://starpharma.com/drug_delivery/dep_cabazitaxel. Accessed on 10 Feb 2022.
- 156. Starpharma-Partnered-DEP® Products. Partnered-DEP® products AZD0466_Starpharma. 2022. Available online: https://starpharma.com/drug_delivery/dep-azd0466. Accessed on 10 Feb 2022.
- Mignani S, Shi X, Guidolin K, Zheng G, Karpus A, Majoral JP. Clinical diagonal translation of nanoparticles: case studies in dendrimer nanomedicine. J Control Release. 2021;337:356–70.
- 158. ClinicalTrials.gov. A study to evaluate the safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics of OP-101 after intravenous administration in healthy volunteer. 2022. Available online: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03500627?term=dendrimer. Accessed on 12 Feb 2022.
- 159. Yang G, Sadeg N, Tahar HB. New potential in situ anticancer agent derived from [188Re]rhenium nitro-imidazole ligand loaded 5th generation poly-L-lysine dendrimer for treatment of transplanted human liver carcinoma in nude mice. Drug Des Open Access. 2017;06(01):1–7.
- 160. Lepareur N, Lacœuille F, Bouvry C, Hindré F, Garcion E, Chérel M, et al. Rhenium-188 labeled radiopharmaceuticals: current clinical applications in oncology and promising perspectives. Front Med. 2019;6:132.
- 161. ClinicalTrials.gov. Treatment of non-responding to conventional therapy inoperable liver cancers by in situ introduction of ImDendrim (ImDendrim). Study NCT03255343 [Internet]. 2017. Available from: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/history/NCT03255343?V_1=View.
- 162. Starpharma-DEP® Irinotecan. Starpharma commences phase 2 DEP® irinotecan trialstarpharma. 2022. Available online: https://starpharma.com/drug_delivery/dep_irinotecan. Accessed on 10 Feb 2022.
- 163. Huang S, Li J, Han L, Liu S, Ma H, Huang R, et al. Dual targeting effect of Angiopep-2modified, DNA-loaded nanoparticles for glioma. Biomaterials. 2011;32(28):6832–8.
- 164. Relaño-Rodríguez I, Muñoz-Fernández MÁ. Emergence of nanotechnology to fight HIV sexual transmission: the trip of G2-S16 polyanionic carbosilane dendrimer to possible preclinical trials. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(24):9403.
- 165. Cheng Z, Thorek DLJ, Tsourkas A. Gadolinium-conjugated dendrimer nanoclusters as a tumor-targeted T1 magnetic resonance imaging contrast agent. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2010;49(2):346–50.
- 166. Taghdisi SM, Danesh NM, Ramezani M, Lavaee P, Jalalian SH, Robati RY, et al. Double targeting and aptamer-assisted controlled release delivery of epirubicin to cancer cells by aptamers-based dendrimer in vitro and in vivo. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2016;102:152–8.
- 167. Lin L, Fan Y, Gao F, Jin L, Li D, Sun W, et al. UTMD-promoted co-delivery of gemcitabine and miR-21 inhibitor by dendrimer-entrapped gold nanoparticles for pancreatic cancer therapy. Theranostics. 2018;8(7):1923–39.
- 168. Long Z, Wu YP, Gao HY, Li YF, He RR, Liu M. Functionalization of halloysite nanotubes via grafting of dendrimer for efficient intracellular delivery of siRNA. Bioconjug Chem. 2018;29(8):2606–18.

Polymersomes for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems



Rita Y. P. da Silva, Larissa C. G. da Silva, Maria F. C. S. Ricardo, and Ádley A. N. de Lima

1 Introduction

With the development of nanotechnology in the last decades, several structures have been used as candidates to improve drug and gene delivery systems, mainly in the correct targeting of these molecules to a target compartment. Among these innovations are polymersomes, defined as self-assembling polymeric vesicles widely used as nanocarriers due to their high colloidal stability and long circulation time in the blood [1-3]. The assembly process of these vesicles involves the use of amphiphilic copolymers, which, when organized into triblocks, give them a morphological arrangement similar to a lipid bilayer enclosed by an aqueous center, allowing the transport of hydrophilic or hydrophobic molecules, or both, depending on whether inserted into the center or peripheral bilayer [4]. For the drug or gene carried to be delivered on a specific substrate, the polymersome structure must be planned, using copolymers and other specific elements, to disaggregate from stimuli, such as variations in pH, redox action, temperature, luminosity, and magnetic field, among others [5]. Thus, the specificity for delivery of the defined carrier molecule gives polymersomes an important space in the study of new polymeric systems for the delivery of drugs and genes, which can optimize the treatment of pathological situations and the implementation of gene therapies. In addition, the amphiphilic copolymer blocks used in the production of polymersomes can have varying lengths and molecular weights [6], interfering with the stability of vesicles and, consequently, their ability to trap drugs, for example. Thus, the choice of copolymers to be used in the assembly of the polymeric vesicle must also consider the physicochemical characteristics of the molecule to be loaded. Discher et al. reported the encapsulation of

R. Y. P. da Silva · L. C. G. da Silva · Maria F. C. S. Ricardo · Á. A. N. de Lima (⊠) Department of Pharmacy, Federal University of Rio Grande do Norte (UFRN), Natal, RN, Brazil

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022

H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_14

drugs, as well as nucleic acids and vaccines, in polymersomes to improve their targeting to predetermined sites and reduce the effects caused by the interaction of these substances with the living organism, reiterating the importance of a system polymeric for delivery of molecules destined for distinct therapeutic targets [7]. The main characteristics of this polymeric system, specifically in relation to the use of polymersomes as carriers, include biocompatibility, biodegradability, low aggregation rate, extensive circulation half-life, and greater uptake in target cells when compared to normal cells [8], which favors the good performance of polymersomes when associated with pharmacological and genetic systems. A relevant application is the use of polymeric vesicles for the transport of nucleic acids, since, in this case, the blocks of copolymers protect the molecules during their journey through the body, directing the delivery and preventing the loss of genetic material [9, 10]. In addition, part of the approaches involving polymersomes also refers to the use of these structures as carriers of antineoplastics, which are mainly characterized by a high incidence of side effects. In this perspective, Ahmed et al. [11] reported that multiple loading of doxorubicin (DOX) and Taxol (TAX) in polymeric vesicles resulted in intense apoptosis of tumor cells, confirmed in just 1 day of treatment through immunofluorescence assays. In addition, it was found that this apoptotic rate was twice as high as that measured for the free drug, that is, without the polymeric transport mechanism, proving the effectiveness of polymersomes in optimizing the cancer treatment, as well as the need for to broaden the notions about the development, characterization, and application of these structures in therapeutic systems, with emphasis on the delivery of drugs and genes, which will be the main points addressed in this chapter.

Figure 1 illustrates, on the left, the morphological constitution of a polymersome from an amphiphilic copolymer, which has a hydrophilic and a hydrophobic portion, enabling the transport of molecules of both chemical natures. On the right, the structure of a polymersome, in which it is possible to visualize a hydrophilic center,



Fig. 1 Amphiphilic copolymer (left) and polymersome carrying hydrophobic and hydrophilic drugs (right). (Created with BioRender.com)

capable of carrying molecules (in this example, of drugs) that are also hydrophilic, as well as a peripheral and hydrophobic membrane, where drugs whose nature is similar are inserted.

2 Self-Assembling of Block Copolymers and Polymersomes

Most polymersome preparation methods have been adapted from liposome preparation, such as mass hydration, film rehydration, electroforming, and precipitation techniques [12]. Polymerization methods, such as radical atom transfer polymerization (ATRP), reversible fragment-chain transfer (RAFT), and ring-opening polymerization, allow controlled polymerization to generate polymersomes with specific properties, such as controlled molecular weight [13]. Block properties, such as molecular weight, and hydrophobic-hydrophilic moiety ratio are important in the applicability of polymersomes, and, to increase their versatility, other components can be attached to the blocks, such as low molecular weight biomolecules (peptides, phospholipids, proteins). These are targeting portions, used especially to change permeability, which is an important feature since the hydrophobic part of the membrane makes it difficult to release compounds encapsulated in the hydrophilic core. To control permeability, specific approaches must be adopted in the assembly of polymersomes [14, 15]. A limited number of polymersomes have good permeability intrinsically, as is the case with polystyrene-b-poly(isocyanoalanine(2-thiophene-3yl-ethyl)amide) (PS-b-PIAT), as the packaging of the molecules that form the coating promotes this characteristic, allowing small molecules to diffuse into the structure and poly(ethylene glycol)-b-poly(2-hydroxypropyl methacrylate) (PEGb-PHPMA) [16]. Blackman et al. [17] produced PEG-b-PHPMA vesicles using self-assembly induced by visible light polymerization (photo-PISA). The hydration of these membranes is what allows the selective passage of molecules. A fluorescent protein was encapsulated and fluorescence was used to calculate its loading efficiency. The results showed that the protein was stored in pockets within the core of the polymersomes and that the empty vesicles did not fluoresce. Furthermore, horseradish peroxidase (HRP) was encapsulated; its catalytic activity, for converting 3,3'-dimethoxybenzidine (DMB) to a colored dimer product, was evaluated; the enzyme activity was maintained even after entrapment; and no activity was observed for the empty vesicles. Another enzyme, glucose oxidase (GOx), was encapsulated and its interaction with HRP, through a catalytic cascade reaction, was evaluated. The permeability of the membrane allowed that even being in the nuclei of different vesicles the reaction occurred, as the substrates and products could pass from one compartment to another. Another strategy to modulate low permeability is the insertion of channel proteins into the membrane to selectively transport molecules into and out of the cell. Langowska et al. [18] developed polymersomes loaded with the enzyme penicillin acylase, used as a catalyst to synthesize an antibacterial compound, cephalexin, in situ. To the vesicular membranes, bacterial porin outer membrane protein F (OmpF) was added. Free and encapsulated acylase penicillin was

tested in the presence of protein denaturers, to ensure that the catalyzing enzyme was protected in the vesicles, and the conversion to cephalexin only occurred in the encapsulated form, due to the presence of OmpF that allowed the entry of substrates. Polymersomes with encapsulated enzyme but no membrane proteins were also tested and no activity was observed. In addition, the polymersome with protein added to the membrane was also the only one to present antibacterial activity, which shows the effectiveness of membrane proteins in enabling the conversion of sub-strate into antibiotic by promoting membrane permeability, also promoting the therapeutic effect. Figure 2 shows an example of membrane-coupled channel proteins. The studies demonstrate the importance of adapting the characteristics of the membrane during assembly to the characteristics of the compound to be encapsulated. The increase in membrane permeability, for example, allows the selective passage of components from one medium to another without substances subject to degradation suffering this action in the external environment.

2.1 Techniques Applied in Obtaining Polymersomes

Obtaining polymersomes can be associated with several methodologies, depending on the copolymers used and the type of therapeutic activity to be performed by these structures. The main techniques applied in the preparation of polymeric vesicles involve film rehydration, solid rehydration, electroformation, and nanoprecipitation [19], whose viability can be analyzed from preclinical and clinical studies that require the preparation of vesicles on a reproducible scale, as well as the use of



Fig. 2 Channel protein coupled to the copolymer block structure allowing substances to cross the membrane. (Created with BioRender.com)

adequate amounts of organic solvents and degradation products [20]. From this perspective, the main methods for obtaining polymersomes, together with their basic characteristics, will be described below.

2.1.1 Film Rehydration

In this method of obtaining, an amphiphilic film is prepared on a solid surface, which can be a glass bottle or a rough Teflon. This procedure is done, initially, from the dissolution of amphiphilic copolymers in a mixture of organic solvents or in the isolated solvent. Then, the liquid fraction is evaporated and, as a result, a thin film is obtained, which will later be hydrated by a buffer solution, allowing the formation of vesicles on the glass or Teflon vial and dispersion in the solution [21].

2.1.2 Solid Rehydration

The method of obtaining polymersomes by solid rehydration presents operations similar to that of film rehydration, especially in relation to the use of amphiphilic copolymers. However, one of the differences between the techniques is that, in solid rehydration, the hydration of the copolymer does not occur as a film on a solid surface but from an energetic process of strong and prolonged agitation [22]. Thus, initially, the amphiphilic copolymer undergoes a dissolution process in tetrahydrofuran (THF) at 1 wt% to obtain a polymeric solution with a concentration in the range of 0.5-1%. Then, a specific amount of this solution is sucked through a pipette and transferred to a glass container, where the solvent evaporates. Finally, the remaining solid is rehydrated with deionized water and bubbling nitrogen for 1 h [19].

2.1.3 Electroformation

Electroforming represents another way to prepare polymersomes, mainly characterized by the dissolution of amphiphilic copolymers in a 20 mg/L chloroform solution. The result of this mixture can be poured onto indium tin oxide (ITO) sheets, where the drying process will take place under a vacuum or nitrogen. In addition, to create a solution reservoir, a silicone gasket is attached to one of these two blades. Subsequently, the electrodes are immersed in a buffer solution employing a spaced Teflon, while the silicone gasket previously fixed between the blades is glued between the electrodes, which are connected to a generator with specific voltage and frequencies for the formation of the polymeric vesicles. The voltage defined as optimal for obtaining the polymersomes was 5 V [23].

2.1.4 Nanoprecipitation

Nanoprecipitation, also known as the solvent-switch method, is the main technique used for the preparation of polymersomes, whose methodology is based on the dissolution of amphiphilic copolymers in a solvent or mixture of organic solvents. An example is N, N-dimethylformamide (DMF), which is widely used because of its affinity for both hydrophobic and hydrophilic components. Thus, initially, the copolymers can be dissolved in DMF, forming a first solution (DMF + copolymers). Then, to this solution, deionized water is added, which is a solvent intended only for the hydrophilic components, by stirring. This procedure makes it possible to reduce the proportion of solvent to the hydrophobic block, which forms aggregates among themselves and provides turbidity to the solution. The addition continues until a concentration of 25 wt% is reached, giving it a colloidal appearance. Finally, this solution is subjected to a dialysis process in deionized water to remove DMF [22].

3 Biomedical Applications of Polymersomes

Polymersomes are vesicles with structural similarity to liposomes that are capable of self-assembly but differ in that they are made up of amphiphilic copolymers made of covalently connected homopolymers. Polymersomes can be used for medical applications, and the following reasoning should be followed to obtain them: synthesis of the amphiphilic copolymer block, assembly of the copolymer blocks to form the vesicle, targeting of the vesicles by conjugation of specifically binding moieties, and strategies to control the release [24]. As they present a structure with properties similar to those of cell membranes of viruses and capsids, chemical versatility to adjust the properties and functionalities of the membrane, response to physical and biological stimuli, and drug delivery on demand with controlled doses, these structures proved to be extremely attractive for biomedical applications such as drug delivery and diagnostic imaging [25]. It is very common to find in the literature the application of polymersomes for cancer treatment. A great example is a study carried out by Pang et al. [26], where polymersomes have shown promise for DOX delivery across the blood-brain barrier for the treatment of brain tumors, especially after the incorporation of the transferrin antibody on the surface of the polysome, which enhances drug delivery to the brain. In another study also carried out by Pang et al., it was noted that the use of lactoferrin antibody on the surface of the polymersome achieves results similar to those of the use of transferrin antibody, with the outcome being the inhibition of glioma growth and prolonging the life of mice carrying the glioma [27]. Other applications can be used for the delivery of drugs made by polymersomes, such as the transport of antibiotics into infected cells, serving as an alternative to the usual treatment with antimicrobials that can result in resistance by bacteria, making the ineffective treatments. According to the study carried out by Fenaroli et al. [28], PMPC-PDPA polymersomes can be supplemented with small peptides (vancomycin), organic quinolones with low aqueous

solubility (rifampicin), glycols (gentamicin), and several other examples to treat intracellular pathogens causing infection with a lower dose of the drug and in a shorter treatment time to result in the death of the bacteria, being more effective than the drug used freely for *S. aureus*, BCG, *M. tuberculosis*, and *M. marinum* both in in vitro and in vivo tests.

The PMPC-PDPA-type polymersome was also often cited by Lomas et al. [29] in studies with DNA encapsulation. This polymersome is stable at neutral pH and can dissolve completely at cytosolic pH, and the study evaluates the delivery of DNA into cells by analyzing the concentration of plasmid DNA encoding the green fluorescent protein (GFP), as it is only expressed when a DNA sequence has been successfully incorporated into the cell nucleus. In the tests carried out, it was noted that among the various DNA delivery attempts, the ones that had the highest amount of GFP were those that used the polymersome as their carrier.

4 Characteristics of Responsive Polymers

For the construction of a drug carrier, the characteristics of the drug to be transported and the means through which it will pass must be taken into account. The carrier properties should be directed to increase its interaction with the environment, promoting a greater stimulus for the release of the active ingredient and, consequently, reducing adverse effects and increasing its bioavailability. This is how stimuli-sensitive polymersomes work. Because they are designed to respond to a specific type of stimulus, they can release the drug to the specific target, through the conformational modification caused in the nanostructure by the stimulus in the microenvironment [30]. The type of stimulus can be classified as physical, chemical, biological, internal, or external [31]. Internal stimuli are usually physiological differences that occur between healthy and diseased tissues. These differences can be pH, temperature, redox, enzymatic, and glucose concentration, among others. External factors can be light, ultrasound, magnetic field, or mechanical stimuli. Furthermore, polymersomes can also respond to two different stimuli [5]. Figure 3 exemplifies the main types of polymersomes, according to their responsiveness, which will be addressed in this chapter, showing the wide spectrum of possibilities to modulate the transport and release capacity of molecules upon specific stimuli.

4.1 pH-Responsive Polymersomes

Responsiveness to pH is one of the features incorporated into polymersomes by the insertion of specific bonds in their structure. In response, they acquire a chemical affinity for pathophysiological regions whose pH differs from that found in the human organism in ideal situations [26–28]. Therefore, this adaptation directs the polymersomes to selected sites, enabling a better efficiency in the release of



Fig. 3 Main types of responsive polymersomes and their triggers. (Created with BioRender.com)

molecules, as well as in pharmacological or genetic treatments [32, 36]. One of the main methodologies adopted in the synthesis of these polymeric vesicles is the incorporation of acid-cleavable bonds [33, 35, 36]. Historically, the first pHresponsive polymersomes were synthesized from polylactic acid (PLA) and polycaprolactone (PCL) as hydrophobic building blocks [37, 38] as the presence of ester bonds susceptible to hydrolysis at acidic pH in the copolymers allowed the vesicle to break down and release the material inside it [33, 39]. Chen et al. [40] synthesized polymersomes using polyethylene glycol (PEG) and polycarbonate of 2,4,6-trimeth oxybenzylidenepentaerythritol (PTMBPEC), which contained hydrolyzable bonds in acidic medium, allowing the disassembly of the vesicle at sensitive sites in this pH range. Therefore, the use of copolymers with pH-responsive bonds in the selfassembly of the polymersome proved to be a relevant alternative for the improvement of drug and gene delivery systems, as well as the insertion of ionizable groups in copolymer blocks [41, 42] and the formation of polyionic complexes [37, 38], described below. pH-sensitive polymersomes with ionizable groups generally contain weak acids and/or bases with primary, secondary, or tertiary amines. The sensitivity of these bonds comes from ionization, which promotes changes in solubility or conformation in response to environmental pH [43–45]. When there is a variation in the pH of the external environment to that in which the polymersome was programmed to respond, hydrogen bonds and hydrophobic interactions break, forming permeable channels in small and large molecules [40, 46]. Massignani et al. [47] showed that polymersomes with tertiary amines in their composition, such as those produced from poly(2-(diisopropylamino)-ethyl methacrylate) (PDPA), are stable at physiological pH. When these groups ionize, the vesicle is dissolved, which is normally hydrophobic and becomes hydrophilic in an acidic medium. This system also proved to be effective for the delivery of the antineoplastic drug doxorubicin (DOX) proposed by Yassin et al. [48]. Koide et al. [49] developed polymersomes through the formation of polyionic complexes. Copolymer blocks were mixed with opposite charges containing PEG blockers, and an ionic block was prepared with aniomers and catiomers in an aqueous medium. These polymersomes proved to be more advantageous when compared to traditional ones, as they did not require an organic solvent and were able to easily encapsulate hydrophilic macromolecules [50]. Furthermore, according to Kokuryo et al. [51], when these polyionic complexes have encapsulated contrast agents inside, they can detect and diagnose small tumors in vivo.

4.2 Redox-Responsive Polymersomes

Redox-responsive polymersomes have been widely used to increase the efficiency of delivery systems for molecules at specific sites, mainly through the insertion of disulfide bonds in the structure of these vesicles [52]. Such bonds are sensitive to reducing agents, such as the tripeptide glutathione (GSH), which breaks them down into two thiols, allowing the disassembly of the polymersome and the release of the material trapped inside [32, 53-55]. Therefore, responsiveness to redox action constitutes an important driving mechanism for the delivery of drugs and genes in therapeutic systems. GSH is present at low concentrations in plasma and normal tissues, differing from the cytosol, nucleus, and tumor cells, where the concentration of this reducing agent is typically higher [25]. This enables the release of drugs, for example, in regions affected by tumors, whose GSH concentrations differ from those found in non-neoplastic tissues. Therefore, the disaggregation of the disulfide bonds contained in the polymeric vesicles enables greater efficiency and targeting of pharmacological treatments. Cerritelli et al. [53] developed polymersomes sensitive to reducing environments associating PEG, disulfide bonds, and propylene sulfide (PPS). The main results found reported the disassembly of the polymersomes through the cysteine concentrations inside the cells, resulting in the release of the encapsulated content in about 10 minutes after exposure to the reducing environment. Ren et al. [56] synthesized polymeric vesicles containing PEG and poly(ebenzyloxycarbonyl-l-lysine) (PzLL) associated with disulfide bonds and loaded with DOX. In this case, the cleavage of the bonds was mediated by the high concentration of GSH in the tumor cells, providing the release of the drug inside the affected cells. In addition, the authors showed that DOX-carrying vesicles showed greater nuclear accumulation after incubation with cells affected by cervical cancer, being extremely useful to reverse drug resistance processes. The incorporation of disulfide bonds into the polymersome structure can also occur through crosslinking. In this perspective, Xu et al. [32] developed a polymersome from a triblock of copolymers associated with crosslinks using cysteine. The main findings of the experiment pointed to greater ease of dissociation in reducing environments, resulting, consequently, in the release of the inoculated content in the polymeric vesicle. As for oxidizing agents, it is important to mention reactive oxygen species (ROS), which, although they arise from endogenous processes and are important for physiological roles, such as apoptosis, immune response, and cell proliferation [57], in excess can be indicative of oxidative stress present in various physiological conditions such as inflammation, diabetes, infection, cardiovascular disease, and cancer [58, 59].

In this perspective, Hubbell et al. (2004) [60] used, for the first time, oxidation to destabilize polymersomes, more specifically with the triblock synthesis of copolymers capable of vesicular self-assembly in the presence of aqueous solutions. This system was later used when evaluating the delivery of antigens inserted into a copolymer of PEG-b-PPS to analyze the immune response induced by the oxidation and release of these antigens. Boronic esters were also responsive to H_2O_2 , leading to the self-assembly of copolymers into spherical nanoparticles and polymersomes in an aqueous environment [61]. Additionally, Yu et al. [62] reported the existence of hypoxia-responsive and hypoxia- and H_2O_2 -sensitive vesicles. In the latter system, the synergistic action resulted in a better release of the contents of the interior of these polymersomes, thus favoring the transport of drugs and genes.

4.3 Temperature-Responsive Polymersomes

For the construction of temperature-responsive polymersomes, polymers capable of modifying their morphology as the temperature varies and thus releasing the encapsulated molecules are used. Upon reaching a certain temperature, these polymers become destabilized and a phase transition occurs, which leads to changes in the polymeric conformation, solubility, and hydrophilic-hydrophobic balance. They can be classified as higher solution critical temperature (UCST), which are those that become more soluble after heating; lower solution critical temperature (LCST), which are those that become less soluble with increasing temperature; or both [4, 24]. The polymers most commonly employed for this purpose include PNIPAAm (poly(N-isopropylacrylamide), poly(methyl vinyl ether), N,N-diethylacrylamide, poly(N-vinylcaprolactam), and poly(N-ethyloxazoline), [24] with PNIPAAm the most commonly used polymer to assemble temperature-sensitive polymersomes as it can vary between hydrophilic and hydrophobic when the temperature is changed around its LCST which is 32 °C and is just below body temperature. When it is applied as part hydrophobic of a system, it can self-assemble forming stable polymers at 37 °C (body temperature), as the structure dehydrates, which becomes insoluble, while at 32 °C it disassembles and releases the encapsulated molecules, as the polymer chains are hydrated and solubilize in an aqueous medium [30, 63]. The temperature stimulus, which causes the polymers to destabilize and release the encapsulated compound, can be internal or external stimulus [4]. As an internal release stimulus, solid tumors can be highlighted, where the local temperature is slightly (2–5 °C) higher than the body temperature, allowing the release system to accumulate in the tumor, thus providing a more targeted therapeutic alternative for the treatment of cancer. When the decrease in temperature applied to the tissue comes from the external environment, it can come from focused ultrasound or hyperthermia, for example [64]. Kozlovskaya et al. developed thermosensitive polymersomes that self-assemble in water at temperatures around 20 °C, using copolymers composed of amphiphilic diblock of poly(3-methyl-Nvinylcaprolactam)-b-PVPONn (where n is the number of blocks, which were 20. 65, and 98). The copolymers aimed to store the drug promoting its release in situ, i.e., only in the tumor, when there was a change of temperature, to reduce the cardiotoxic effects of doxorubicin. After 30 days of dialysis at room temperature, the concentration of the drug in the solution was <5%. Quantity is considered low when compared to conventional liposomes, which present high leakage in vitro and blood at the same temperature. Structural stability was also observed in serum, and there was no change in size or aggregation in vitro. In the in vivo assay, a dose of 15 mg/ kg of the free drug caused 100% mortality, while with the same dose of drug loaded in liposomes (Lipo-DOX) and polymersomes (Poly-DOX), all mice survived. For the Lipo-DOX system, however, gravimetric analyses showed atrophic toxicity, with a reduction in body weight in comparison with the group that received Poly-DOX and saline solution, in addition to a reduction in lung and splenic masses. The results demonstrate the efficacy of the polymeric system in storing the drug and releasing it at a specific site, reducing toxicity [65].

4.4 Light-Responsive Polymersomes

Light responsiveness is a particularly attractive feature to be added to polymersomes, as it is an external stimulus that does not require modification of the environment through the addition of reagents, such as acids or bases. Besides the responsiveness that can be induced in a specific location, the specific moment can also be elected by exposure to certain wavelengths, which can be in the visible, ultraviolet (UV), or near-infrared (NIR) light range, and is given by the addition of photosensitive groups incorporated to the polymers that suffer degradation under the action of light. The release profile of this type of vesicle may be adjusted by modifying the wavelength of light, exposure time, and intensity [31, 66]. A photolabile chromophore group must be added to the amphiphilic polymers for light responsiveness, such as azobenzene and spironane, which are groups that react by photoisomerization, and nitrobenzyl and coumarin derivatives, which react by cleavage [5]. Responsiveness can also be classified as reversible or irreversible, depending on the chromophore used [67]. Regarding the wavelength used, the light in the UV range has presented limitations because it has low penetration due to the large dispersion in tissues. The light in the near-infrared range (650-900 nm) has been of greater interest for biomedical applications because it presents low absorption by the skin and tissues, promoting better penetration [5, 68]. Zhou et al. [69] developed a light-responsive polymersome, named C12NB, with o-nitrobenzyl acting as the chromophore group and hydrophobic portion. The light sensitivity was confirmed by the UV-vis absorption spectrum, where changes in absorption were observed after light irradiation. Hydrophobic and hydrophilic model drugs were used to test the release from the vesicles. In the assays, the substances showed little or no release when kept in the dark and significant release when exposed to radiation. The exposure time was directly proportional to the amount released. Doxorubicin hydrochloride (DOX-HCl) was also tested, and its effect on cancer cells and the effect was compared with the free drug. After incubation, the PC12NB + DOX complex decreased cell viability better than the free drug, probably due to targeting provided by the polymersome system. PC12NB alone showed no cytotoxic effect, showing that there was no influence of copolymers on the cytotoxic effect. The PC12NB + DOX + folic acid system was also tested, like folic acid (FA) which showed to increase cellular uptake of substances in cancer cells, which further reduced cell viability, as FA produced active targeting. Overall, polymersome PC12NB exerted satisfactory targeting, which in practice culminates in a less adverse reaction and increased the effect of the drug, showing to be a good candidate for the delivery of drugs to specific sites dependent on light stimulation.

4.5 Magnetic Field-Responsive Polymersomes

Magnetic field-responsive polymersomes are generally hydrophobic superparamagnetic nanoparticles included in hydrophobic polymersome membranes during their formation [24]. These polymersomes are attracted to specific sites due to their properties and can also be useful as contrast agents for imaging and used in diagnosis due to their noninvasive and easily controlled nature [70]. The polymersome can be deformed and transformed by the incorporation of these magnetic particles upon application of an external magnetic field, which results in the transient opening of the polymersome bilayer and release of the contents contained within the capsule [71]. Lecommandoux et al. [70] studied on magnetic field-triggered drug release and also the deformation that occurs in vesicle membranes by hyperthermia during magnetic field application, and they used self-assembled polymersomes of poly(trimethylene carbonate)-b-poly(L-glutamic acid) copolymer block (PTMC-b-PGA) with ultra-small superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles and the antineoplastic drug Dox inside. In another work, they also carried out the use of amphiphilic polybutadiene-b-poly(glutamic acid) diblock copolymers (PBD-b PGA) for the preparation of micelles and vesicles. Sanson et al. [71], on the other hand, prepared multifunctional SPIO/Dox polymer vesicles for the investigation of their potential use in targeted therapy in cancer and also for imaging. Yang et al. [72] prepared polymers loaded with Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles present in the bilayer membrane at the hydrophobic-hydrophilic interface, and the formation of a bilayer bridge and oligoand multilamellar vesicles occurs. Although most magnetic field-responsive systems are magnetic nanoparticles encapsulated inside polymersomes, some studies such as those by Rikken et al. [73] have demonstrated that amphiphilic copolymer blocks for magnetic manipulation can be effective by using PEG-b-PS amphiphilic copolymer blocks and regulating their shape in a restricted manner. These blocks can have their aperture reversibly changed due to high anisotropic magnetic susceptibility, and these controlled apertures are under study for possible future applications.

4.6 Glucose-Responsive Polymersomes

Glucose-responsive systems have received great attention for their potential in insulin transport and delivery used to treat diabetes mellitus. Three glucose-responsive portions are widely used to structure the polymersomes and control the release rate of the encapsulated compound, glucose oxidase (GOx), glucose-binding proteins, and boronic acids. The encapsulation of insulin in polymeric vesicles for oral administration has been one of the focuses, as it can mimic the biodistribution of endogenous insulin and respond to the glucose concentration gradient, being released only when glucose levels are high, avoiding hypoglycemia pictures [68, 74]. Wang et al. [74] produced glucose-responsive polymersomes to transport insulin, using GOx as the glucose concentration-sensitive portion, which is orally administered and accumulates in the liver. Insulin release profiles were tested using a medium with varying glucose concentrations, and release was shown to be directly proportional to concentration. Size and morphology remained largely unchanged at low glucose concentrations, whereas at higher concentrations variation in size was observed. The vesicles were stable at pH 1.2 and 6.8, with insulin release of less than 10%, allowing the conclusion that they would remain stable in the stomach environment. In vivo studies with diabetic rats were performed, and the formulation was able to maintain postprandial glucose levels similar to those of healthy rats. Accumulation in the liver was desired so that the encapsulated insulin would make the same pathway as endogenous insulin and was estimated by fluorescence. The results showed high fluorescence intensity in the rat hepatocytes, indicating accumulation of polymeric vesicles. The rate of insulin release was measured and rapid response of the polymersomes was observed when the glucose concentration was increased. Yang et al. [75] manufactured glucose-responsive polymersomes from the complexation of the copolymers glucosamine (GA) PEG45-bP(Asp-co-AspGA) and PEG114-bP-(Asp-co-AspPBA), PBA being phenylboronic acid, using the α -inclusion complex cyclodextrin/PEG45 as a model structure, where the α -CD was later removed. The glucose response was evaluated employing dynamic light scattering (DLS) evaluating the light scattering intensity (LSI), which was stable for the vesicles in the absence of glucose. In the presence of glucose, the LSI increased rapidly, and this increase was faster as the amount of glucose increased. The hydrodynamic diameter (Dh) was also measured and increased according to the glucose concentration, probably because, in the presence of the trigger, the degree of crosslinking of the vesicular membrane decreases. Vancomycin was chosen as the model drug to be encapsulated, and it showed rapid release in the first 3 h in a glucose medium. In the medium with fructose, the release was even faster, probably because of its interaction with PBA, which is higher. In the medium without added sugar, there was little leakage of drug from inside the vesicles, which only occurred after

	Stimulus		
Copolymer	type	Preparation method	References
Poly(2-methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine)-poly(2- (diisopropylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (PMPC-PDPA)	рН	Atom-transfer radical polymerization (ATRP)	[76]
Poly(ethylene oxide)- <i>b</i> -poly(2-((((5-methyl- 2-(2,4,6-trimethoxyphenyl)-1,3-dioxan-5-yl) methoxy)carbonyl)amino)ethyl methacrylate) (PEO- <i>b</i> -PTTAMA)	рН	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[33]
Poly(ethylene oxide)- <i>b</i> -poly(glycerol monomethacrylate)	Redox	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[77]
Poly(ethylene glycol)-polylactic acid- poly(ethylene glycol)	Redox	Nanoprecipitation	[78]
Poly(ethylene oxide)- <i>b</i> -poly(acrylic acid)- <i>b</i> -poly(<i>N</i> -isopropylacrylamide) (PEO-PAA-PNIPAM)	Temperature	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[32]
Poly(trimethylene carbonate)- <i>b</i> -poly(L-glutamic acid)	Temperature	Nanoprecipitation	[79]
Poly(pentafluorophenyl methacrylate)	Light	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[80]
Poly(methyl caprolactone- <i>ONB</i> -poly(acrylic acid) (PMCL- <i>ONB</i> -PAA)	Light	Co-solvent	[81]
Poly(trimethylene carbonate)- <i>block</i> -poly(L- glutamic acid) (PTMC- <i>b</i> -PGA)	Magnetic field	Nanoprecipitation	[70]
Poly(trimethylene carbonate)- <i>b</i> -(L-glutamic acid)	Magnetic field	Nanoprecipitation	[71]
Benzoboroxolo (<i>o</i> -hydroxymethylphenylboronic acid)	Glucose	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[82]
Poly(ethylene glycol)- <i>block</i> -poly(2- hydroxypropyl methacrylate)	Glucose	Reversible addition- fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT)	[83]

 $\label{eq:table_$

14 h of incubation. Vancomycin is a drug with a short half-life, and its encapsulation in controlled release systems can reduce the number of administrations required and reduce adverse effects (Table 1).

5 Polymersomes in Therapeutics Systems

Some drugs formed by macromolecules have shown to be very promising in the therapy for achieving excellent clinical results and becoming a viable alternative for the treatment of the most diverse diseases. Some examples of these macromolecules

are antibodies, peptides, proteins, and nucleic acids, which, compared to drugs composed of small molecules, have the advantage of having a greater specificity for the disease in the question of greater therapeutic activity due to their complex structural composition [84]. The major problem in the use of these macromolecules is precisely due to their structural complexity, which makes their delivery challenging. Studies have shown that macromolecules have poor in vitro stability due to the chemical and physical degradation they can undergo, in addition to activating the immune system and having a short blood half-life, as well as not being able to easily cross cell membranes [12]. A solution to these obstacles was the use of nanostructures for the delivery of these macromolecular drugs, since these structures offer greater protection, prolonged control, targeted delivery, and a longer blood half-life for these macromolecular drugs, thus being alternatives that promote greater efficacy and safety in therapy [85]. Polymersomes are structures composed of synthetic polymeric vesicles analogous to intracellular organelles that aim to mimic cellular structures and their functions [86, 87], whereas intracellular organelles are natural compartments that protect, isolate, and organize macromolecules within them [88]. The polymersomes are composed of amphiphilic copolymer blocks with an aqueous interior and a lipid bilayer that allows greater mechanical and physical stability when compared to other carrier nanostructures. Polymersomes can carry drugs both in their aqueous interior and in their lipid membranes, being an alternative with greater application potential when compared to other carriers [7, 89]. Polymersomes also have the advantage of colloidal stability and adjustable membrane permeability, thus making them an excellent alternative for macromolecular drug delivery [68]. These copolymer blocks can also be carriers for genes to enter the interior of cells, thus being an effective therapeutic alternative for genetic diseases. The biggest problem is that genes are structures sensitive to changes in pH and temperature, in addition to not being able to resist metabolism for a long time when administered without a carrier and being excreted or attacked by cells of the immune system before they can enter cells (which is also not possible without a carrier). Thus, it is of great importance to study the incorporation of polymersomes in therapy, always to improve available treatments by optimizing the incredible properties of macromolecules. Figure 4 shows the key macromolecules that can be incorporated into polymersomes for optimized cellular delivery. Note the location of hydrophobic drugs (stored in the lipid bilayer), while hydrophilic drugs are stored in the aqueous interior of the polymersome, as are peptides, genes, and proteins.

5.1 Polymersomes in Drug Delivery Systems

New technological perspectives for the creation and improvement of drug delivery systems have been described as important tools that contribute to the optimization of pharmacological treatments. Within this context, polymersomes stand out due to their morphological modulation capacity, which consequently reflects on the chemical properties and functionalities presented by these structures, whose



Fig. 4 Main types of macromolecules and their respective locations in polymersomes. (Created with BioRender.com)

characteristics allow the disaggregation of the polymeric vesicle and release of the drug encapsulated inside through internal or external stimuli [90]. In addition, when compared to liposomes, polymersomes have greater stability and the ability to protect sensitive materials inside, making them structures capable of carrying drugs [91]. Drug release by polymeric systems is triggered by changes in the balance of the hydrophobic and hydrophilic portions contained in the copolymer blocks used in the synthesis of polymersomes. Some examples are polyacrylic acid and polyethylene glycol (PEG), which are hydrophilic in nature, as well as polystyrene (PS) and polycaprolactone (PCL), which are hydrophobic in nature. Therefore, the presence of these copolymers allows the dissociation of the vesicle in specific environments through responsiveness to stimuli capable of promoting structural changes in the vesicles and their subsequent degradation [24]. Thus, the encapsulation of drugs within the polymersomes provides better targeting of these molecules to their release site, as well as the reduction of adverse effects in pharmacological treatments, enhancing the pharmacokinetics and biodistribution of drugs in the body. Figure 5 illustrates the endocytosis process undergone by a polymersome when in contact with the plasma membrane of living cells. In this example, we have a pHresponsive polymeric vesicle, which can be acidic or alkaline depending on the physiological characteristics of the site where the molecule (in this case, a hydrophilic drug) will be released. As illustrated in the Fig. 5, when the polymersome enters the cell and undergoes the action of a specific pH, its structure is dismantled and, consequently, the drug is released to exert its therapeutic function in the target compartment, conferring greater specificity in the drug delivery process.

However, for a polymeric drug release system to be efficient, some points need to be evaluated before its design, mainly in terms of solubility, both of the drug and the polymer. Hydrophilic drugs, for example, capture water to the system, promoting a greater degradation of the polymersome and, consequently, the release of the substance to a target site [92]. Other important aspects concern the molecular weight of the drug and the miscibility in the polymeric matrix because these parameters



Fig. 5 Endocytosis, disassembly and release of a drug encapsulated in the hydrophilic core of a polymersome. (Created with BioRender.com)

directly influence the concentration profile of the drug and its distribution throughout the system, and the same drug may present different diffusivity and concentration rates depending on the composition and structure of the polymer used [4]. The molecular weight, for example, has great relevance in the kinetics of polymersome release. Generally, when the polymeric systems are structured from polymers with low molecular weight, they present a process of disaggregation and, consequently, drug release, faster, because this factor favors the structural disintegration of the polymers [93]. In addition, Massignani et al. reiterate that the structural organization of polymeric vesicles favors the carriage of hydrophobic, hydrophilic, or amphiphilic compounds because they can be incorporated either into the aqueous core (hydrophilic) or the lipid bilayer (hydrophobic) [94]. These attributes further favor the use of polymersomes in drug delivery systems, given that different molecules, in physicochemical terms, can be incorporated into polymeric vesicles using this mechanism. This occurs mainly by dissolving or dispersing the blocks of copolymers that make up the membrane in an organic solvent, followed by the addition of water or another aqueous solution to the solution or dispersion obtained [11, 40]. Thus, it is possible to visualize how the characteristics of the polymer and the drug used can interfere in the polymeric delivery system and, consequently, how the possibility of molding and organizing them, according to their physicochemical characteristics, can optimize the delivery of drugs in specific locations, corroborating the application of polymersomes in various therapeutic systems.

5.1.1 Hydrophobic Drug Carriers

The use of polymersomes as carriers for hydrophobic drugs has aided the targeted delivery of these molecules in various pathological situations. Paclitaxel (PTX), for example, is a drug used in the treatment of neoplasms, mainly breast and ovarian cancer [95]. However, it presents high lipophilicity, which hinders its solubilization in aqueous fluids, interfering with the absorption process by the organism and in the efficacy of the pharmacological treatment directed to cancer. Moreover,

adverse effects such as nephrotoxicity, neurotoxicity, and hypersensitivity have been reported for the commercial form of PTX, Taxol, which uses Cremophor EL as a solvent, responsible for most of these effects [96]. In this sense, the use of polymersomes as polymeric systems for the delivery of PTX presents itself as an important tool for optimization of its pharmacological activities and reduction of the adverse effects inherent to the administration of the drug for the treatment of cancer. Simón-Gracia et al. synthesized polymersomes using a copolymer diblock composed of poly(oligoethylene glycol methacrylate) (POEGMA) and poly(2-(diisopropylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (PDPA) to evaluate PTX release in intraperitoneal cancer cases [97]. POEGMA is a hydrophilic block composed of polyethylene oxide, which presents the capacity of protecting polymersomes from immune system attack, prolonging the half-life of these structures inside the living organism [98]. The PDPA, on the other hand, does not present solubility in water but attributes to the polymersomes the capacity to respond to a slightly acid pH, allowing the disaggregation of the polymeric vesicle by the protonation of amines of the copolymer and the subsequent release of PTX in this specific environment [44]. The main results of this study showed that PTX-loaded polymersomes decreased about 50% of cell viability, besides presenting toxic activity directed to cancer cells, allowing a lower occurrence of adverse effects. Similarly, Bleul et al. [99] prepared polymersomes through a copolymer triblock (Pluronic L-121), carrying the antineoplastic drug camptothecin (CPT), cytotoxic and lipophilic, along with magnetic nanoparticles. The hydrophilic portion of Pluronic L-121, represented by the copolymer poly(ethylene oxide) (PEO), prevents the absorption of the polymeric vesicle by macrophages, having a protective function against the immune system [100]. On the other hand, the hydrophobic portion, constituted by the copolymer poly-(propylene oxide) (PPO), can be used to incorporate hydrophobic drugs [101], such as CPT. Moreover, the addition of magnetic nanoparticles in the structure of polymersomes enables the guided transport, through the magnetic field, of the drug to the cancer cells, avoiding adverse effects in adjacent tissues. The main findings of the study developed by the authors showed that the polymersomes loaded with CPT in its hydrophobic membrane reduced the viability of cells affected with prostate cancer from 40% to 20%, besides allowing a ten times higher dose of the drug, which is limited in free form by its low aqueous solubility. Therefore, the use of polymersomes as carriers of CPT, as well as PTX, discussed in this topic, has great relevance in the controlled release of these drugs and, especially, in reducing adverse effects caused by the targeting of drugs to undesired sites.

5.1.2 Hydrophilic Drug Carriers

Hydrophilic drugs, whose chemical structure is easily solubilized in aqueous fluids, can be carried in polymersomes through active or passive strategies. In the passive carriage, they are introduced inside the aqueous center of the vesicle, which presents similar polarity to the drug, allowing a better interaction in physicochemical terms. The active carrier method, on the other hand, is generally used in ionizable substrates with ease of diffusion, based on a pH transmembrane gradient. Thus, the species devoid of electrical charge can permeate the membrane, by diffusion, and, from there, are directed to the core of the vesicle, which has a hydrophilic character [102]. In this sense, many hydrophilic drugs, with different therapeutic effects, can be carried in polymersomes as a way to enhance the biodistribution of these molecules in the body. An example, described by Broz et al. [103], is the pravastatin, a drug used in the treatment of atherosclerosis and in the prevention of cardiac effects, which was encapsulated in polymersomes produced poly(2-methyl-2-oxazoline) from copolymers (PMOXA) the and poly(dimethylsiloxane) (PDMS), constituting the PMOXA-PDMS-PMOXA triblock. The polymeric structures, associated with a sequence of oligonucleotides (polyG), were tested in muscular cells of rats and did not present toxic effects to the animals at the moment the drug was released in the target cells, showing to be useful, also, in the protection of the encapsulated molecule against macrophages. Usually, for these effects to be achieved with the administration of the free drug, a higher dose of the drug is required, increasing the possibility of adverse reactions, which, in this sense, can be avoided by directing pravastatin only to the diseased cells. Du et al. [44] encapsulated DOX, an equally hydrophilic drug, in pH-responsive polymersomes using the copolymers poly(2-(methacryloyloxy) ethyl-phosphorylcholine) (PMPC) and poly(2-(diisopropylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (PDPA), forming the diblock PMPC-PDPA. The vesicles were spontaneously structured employing adjustments in the pH of the solution, which went from 2 to a value higher than 6, and the hydrophobic chains, constituted by the PDPA copolymer, composed the walls of the polymersomes. From this, the authors evidenced high efficiency in the delivery of DOX to the target cells and, consequently, a decrease in the side effects caused by the drug. However, further studies regarding the biodegradability and cytotoxicity of polymersomes, in this case, are necessary to confirm the feasibility of using this type of carrier for the drug under analysis. Another study, developed by Qin et al. [104], reports the possibility of DOX carriage in temperature-responsive polymersomes, synthesized from poly(ethylene oxide) (PEO) and poly(N-isopropylacrylamide) (PNIPAm) copolymers. The synthesized vesicles showed stability when submitted to body temperature (37 °C), which allows the disintegration of the polymeric vesicle and the subsequent controlled release of the drug by the presence of a specific temperature gradient. Moreover, the vesicles produced allows the carriage of both hydrophilic drugs, such as DOX, and hydrophobic ones, expanding the spectrum of possibilities for the use of polymersomes in various pathological situations. Therefore, the results presented above for the transport of the drugs pravastatin and DOX collaborate with positive notes regarding the use of polymersomes and their therapeutic efficacy in the cases studied.

5.2 Polymersomes in Gene Delivery

Nucleic acids play vital roles in all living organisms. Diseases that occur at the genetic level are considered to be of relative importance and complexity and were previously considered untreatable. Gene therapy is now a new, powerful, and specific model of therapy for these diseases. Due to their structural complexity, genes need systems with specific characteristics to transport them, since they are molecules that are sensitive to environmental conditions, subject to physical and chemical degradation, with low absorption, and are rapidly metabolized by the body. Their free circulation can lead to the activation of immune cells, and they have low permeability in the cell membrane. Due to these characteristics, a carrier for this type of molecule should offer protection and efficient delivery, in specific locations, to avoid the genetic material suffering, among other factors, from enzymatic degradation by nuclease action, because the gene does not present directed intracellular traffic. It should ideally have low cellular toxicity, deliver the molecules in their active conformation, and be biocompatible. Polymersomes are carriers with modulatable characteristics and can adapt to the needs demanded by the genetic material [12, 105, 106].

Polymersomes have proven to be a good alternative for gene transport because they retain the content safely and have good stability [105]. Their membranes can be up to 10 times thicker than other vesicle carriers, such as liposomes, increasing, consequently, their robustness and stability. This last characteristic is directly linked to the molecular weight of the polymers used, that is, the higher the molecular weight, the greater the resistance to factors that may damage their structural integrity, such as erosion. As they can be constructed to be stimulus-responsive, they present, thus, greater specificity regarding the site of release of the material carried, preventing the degradation of the genetic material and taking it to the cell nucleus [4]. Because most of them are hydrophilic in nature, macromolecules such as proteins, peptides, immunoglobulins, and genes are favorably encapsulated in the aqueous nucleus of polymersomes. Laskar et al. [107] developed cationic, pH-responsive polymersomes by spontaneous formation using the copolymers poly-[(2-(dimethylamino)ethyl methacrylate)x-co-methoxy poly(ethylene glycol) methacrylate)y] and poly[DMAEMx-co-mPEGy], DMAEM being N,N-(dimethylamino) ethyl methacrylate. The mPEG monomers of DMAEM were joined in different proportions by random polymerization. Among several features, the self-assembly behavior of the cationic polymers and their potential for gene transfection by condensation and transfection of plasmid DNA (pDNA) inside the cell were evaluated. The cytotoxicity of the pure polymer and the polymer after complexation were evaluated and both systems showed low toxicity. The positively charged surface at pH 7 is a favorable factor for gene transport, and to evaluate the stability of the polymers in the presence of pDNA, high-resolution transmission electron microscopy (HRTEM) was used and sets of vesicles were observed, which proves the robustness and stability of the polymeric system. The transfection assay was performed on the breast cancer cell line MDAMA-231 and the results were output in fluorescence. High fluorescence intensity in the cells indicates expression of the transfected gene and thus high transfection efficiency. This efficiency was higher for the complexes that had higher polymer to pDNA ratios and hence higher molecular weight. The results show the efficiency of polymersome vesicles in protecting and transporting genetic material.

5.3 Use of Polymersomes in Diseases

The self-assembly and modulation capacity of polymersomes enable the use of these structures under varied biomedical perspectives, especially through the controlled release of drugs at predetermined sites, optimizing their pharmacokinetics and biodistribution in the organism [108, 109]. The insertion of ligands on the surface of polymeric vesicles can improve the uptake of anticancer molecules from the targeted interaction with receptors expressed on tumor cells [110, 111]. In view of this, many studies reported the encapsulation of drugs in polymersomes in the treatment of cancers to improve the therapeutic effect of drug actions and prevent the spread of pharmacologically active substances to nontarget sites. In this perspective, Alibolandi et al. [112] developed folic acid (FA) nanopolymersomes conjugated with PEG and PGLA to carry DOX and *quantum dot* in therapy against breast cancer. The use of FA in this polymeric preparation was justified by the existence of receptors for folate in tumor cells, allowing the disaggregation of the polymersome and the release of the drug in the desired neoplastic site. Moreover, in vivo experiments showed that animals treated with these nanopolymersomes showed no histopathological and physiological changes in the long term, reiterating the effectiveness of polymersomes in therapy against breast cancer. Similarly, Fang et al. [113] synthesized polymersomes loaded with DOX and the peptide GE11 to target the encounter with epidermal growth factor (EGFR), whose overexpression is evidenced in mice affected with pancreatic cancer. Therefore, in this experiment, GE11 functioned as a signaling agent for DOX release by interacting with EGFR specifically in diseased cells, without compromising adjacent body sites, corroborating Alibolandi et al. [112] on the effectiveness of polymersomes to improve drug targeting in both breast and pancreatic cancer. Besides its relevance in the treatment of several types of cancer, there is evidence of the use of polymersomes in the treatment of bacterial infections. Fenaroli et al. [28] reported the efficacy and enhanced bactericidal and bacteriostatic power of using pH-responsive polv(2ethyl-phosphorylcholine)-co-poly(2-(diisopropylamino)ethyl (methacryloyloxy) methacrylate) (PMPC-PDPA) copolymer blocks for the delivery of antibiotics such as gentamicin, vancomycin, rifampicin, and isoniazid into macrophages (in vitro) and into zebrafish embryos (in vivo) against Mycobacterium bovis, Mycobacterium tuberculosis, and Staphylococcus aureus. The ability of polymersomes to penetrate difficult-to-reach environments, such as granulomas tissues, to effectively eradicate and decrease the proliferation of intracellular bacteria was also verified. Another study, conducted by Porges et al. [114], used a copolymer block composed of poly(ethylene oxide)-polycaprolactone for the delivery of antibiotics, in an intracellular manner, against *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, the etiological agent of melioidosis, obtaining the bacteriostatic result. Tuberculosis, whose etiological agent is *M. tuberculosis*, is difficult to treat with several antibiotics and has a high rate of bacterial resistance. Therefore, there is a need for the use of therapeutic alternatives, such as the PMPC-PDPA polymersomes, because the PMPC presents affinity for the scavenger B1 receptor, which results in specificity for nonprofessional phagocytic cells [115]. Furthermore, the pH-sensitive PDPA causes optimal drug delivery to the cytosol and endosome, as well as its internalization [26, 105, 116, 117]. In the in vivo study performed by Fenaroli et al. [28], infected zebrafish embryos were used, and it was found that the antibiotic activity was higher when compared to these drugs used freely both in vitro and in vivo, thus resulting in a faster eradication of microorganisms with lower doses and a lower risk of bacterial resistance.

5.4 Other Applications for Polymersomes

Polymersomes can be used for other therapeutic applications, as reported by Quer et al. [118] when using pH-sensitive polymersomes constructed with the polymer poly[oligo(ethylene glycol) methacrylate]-b-poly(2diblock methyl (diisopropylamino)ethyl methacrylate) (POEGMA-b-PDPA) and Angiopep-2 (A-EP) on its surface to cross the CNS and deliver IgG macromolecules into its cells and parenchyma. It was observed that the polymersomes were able to cross the endothelium of the BHE in the in vitro studies by active transport, while in the in vivo studies it was reported that the polymersomes were able to prevent the systemic degradation of IgG and allow its proper penetration into the parenchyma and neurons and glial cells. In a study by Tai et al. [119], polymersomes were used for subcutaneous insulin delivery. The team used the PEG-based copolymer diblock and ketal-modified polyserine (PEG poly-Ser-Ketal) with insulin inside and reported that the polymersomes led to easier normalization of blood glucose levels to a normoglycemic state (levels less than 200 mg/dL) for up to 5 days. Kelly et al. [120] used the pH-responsive PEG-b-PLA polymersome with apolipoprotein E (Apo E) on its surface to perform β-galactosidase (βgal) delivery for lysosomal storage disease via enzyme-based therapy to the brain. These polymersomes demonstrated greater release at the pH of 4.8 characteristics of the lysosome and were able to restore ßgal activity in GM1 gangliosidosis cells to normal levels. In vivo studies are being carried out in cats with GM1 gangliosidosis. Chen et al. [121] used polymeric vesicles based on amphiphilic graft copolymer for the delivery of bioactive vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) since angiogenic factors when released in a controlled manner can lead to tissue regeneration. Poly(L-lysine)-g-poly(lysine-(arachidic acid)) copolymer was used to properly encapsulate and condense the VEFG without damaging the size and surface charge of the polymers. In the same study, the use of polymers grafted with arachidonic acid was compared with those not grafted for the release of VEGF, and the results show that those grafted resulted in greater release of VEGF (2.23 mg/mL), in addition to resulting in more efficient transfection and with fewer toxicity, thanks to the nature of the vesicular peptides. Finally, Liu et al. [122] made the use of theranostic vesicles for the application of magnetic resonance and also for the administration of antineoplastic drugs. In a study by Hao et al. [123], the amphiphilic diblock copolymer PEG-b-PLGA was used to encapsulate BSA-gadolinium (BSA-Gd) complexes. In vitro and in vivo results showed excellent T1-weighted magnetic resonance imaging, while the delivery of the antineoplastic DOX when administered together with BSA-Gd led to slower drug release when compared to BSA complexes, probably due to electrostatic and hydrophobic interactions between DOX and protein.

6 Conclusion

Polymersomes have emerged as a new tool to aid delivery systems for molecules, which, as elucidated in this chapter, include drugs, genes, proteins, and peptides. As described in this chapter, they are structures that bring the perspective of promising advances within nanobiotechnology, due to their intrinsic characteristics, applications, and abilities to potentiate pharmacological and genetic treatments through responsiveness to stimuli, such as luminosity, temperature, magnetic field, and pH variations, among others. With the notes presented, it was verified in several studies that polymersomes have the ability to minimize adverse effects in pharmacological treatments, which are very relevant events in contemporary society, as well as to enable the safe delivery of sensitive molecules, such as acids nucleic acids. As a result, these polymeric vesicles can be used in different functional systems, given their ability to morphologically modulate from the insertion of copolymers and other molecules capable of conferring distinct characteristics to the polymersomes, corroborating their broad spectrum of therapeutic targets.

References

- 1. Ahmed F, Photos PJ, Discher DE. Polymersomes as viral capsid mimics. Drug Dev Res. 2006;67(1):4–14.
- Bermudez H, Brannan AK, Hammer DA, Bates FS, Discher DE. Molecular weight dependence of polymersome membrane structure, elasticity, and stability. Macromolecules. 2002;35(21):8203–8.
- 3. Discher DE, Eisenberg A. Polymer vesicles. Science. 2002;297(5583):967-73.
- Onaca O, Enea R, Hughes DW, Meier W. Stimuli-responsive polymersomes as nanocarriers for drug and gene delivery. Macromol Biosci. 2009;9(2):129–39.
- Kauscher U, Holme MN, Björnmalm M, Stevens MM. Physical stimuli-responsive vesicles in drug delivery: beyond liposomes and polymersomes. In: Advanced drug delivery reviews, Elsevier B.V; 2019;138: 259–75.
- Messager L, Gaitzsch J, Chierico L, Battaglia G. Novel aspects of encapsulation and delivery using polymersomes. Curr Opin Pharmacol. 2014;18:104–11.

- Discher DE, Ortiz V, Srinivas G, Klein ML, Kim Y, Christian D, et al. Emerging applications of polymersomes in delivery: from molecular dynamics to shrinkage of tumors. Prog Polym Sci. 2007;32(8–9):838–57.
- Peer D, Karp JM, Hong S, Farokhzad OC, Margalit R, Langer R. 84 Nat nanotech 2007 R Langer nanocarriers as an emerging platform for cancer therapy.pdf. Nat Nanotechnol. 2007;2:751–60.
- 9. Pack DW, Hoffman AS, Pun S, Stayton PS. Design and development of polymers for gene delivery. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2005;4(7):581–93.
- Xu L, Anchordoquy TJ. Drug delivery trends in clinical trails and translational medicine: challenges and opportunities in the delivery of nucleic acid-based therapeutics. J Pharm Sci. 2011;100(1):38–52.
- Ahmed F, Pakunlu RI, Brannan A, Bates F, Minko T, Discher DE. Biodegradable polymersomes loaded with both paclitaxel and doxorubicin permeate and shrink tumors, inducing apoptosis in proportion to accumulated drug. J Control Release. 2006;116(2 SPEC. ISS.):150–8.
- Iqbal S, Blenner M, Alexander-Bryant A, Larsen J. Polymersomes for therapeutic delivery of protein and nucleic acid macromolecules: from design to therapeutic applications. Biomacromolecules. 2020;21(4):1327–50.
- Che H, van Hest JCM. Stimuli-responsive polymersomes and nanoreactors. J Mater Chem B. 2016;4(27):4632–47.
- 14. Che H, van Hest JCM. Adaptive polymersome nanoreactors. ChemNanoMat. 2019;5(9):1092–109.
- Stimuli-responsive polymersomes for cancer therapy, In Woodhead Publishing Series in Biomaterials, Stimuli Responsive Polymeric Nanocarriers for Drug Delivery Applications, Woodhead Publishing, 2019, Pages 413-438, ISBN 9780081019955, https://doi.org/10.1016/ B978-0-08-101995-5.00016-7.
- Nayanathara U, Kermaniyan SS, Such GK. Multicompartment polymeric nanocarriers for biomedical applications. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2020;41(18):1–10.
- Blackman LD, Varlas S, Arno MC, Fayter A, Gibson MI, O'Reilly RK. Permeable proteinloaded polymersome cascade nanoreactors by polymerization-induced self-assembly. ACS Macro Lett. 2017;6(11):1263–7.
- Langowska K, Palivan CG, Meier W. Polymer nanoreactors shown to produce and release antibiotics locally. Chem Commun. 2013;49(2):128–30.
- Hu, Y., Qiu, L. (2019). Polymersomes: Preparation and Characterization. In: Weissig, V., Elbayoumi, T. (eds) Pharmaceutical Nanotechnology. Methods in Molecular Biology, vol 2000. Humana, New York, NY. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-9516-5_17.
- Matoori S, Leroux JC. Twenty-five years of polymersomes: lost in translation? Mater Horiz. 2020;7(5):1297–309.
- Lee James CM, Bermudez H, Discher BM, Sheehan MA, Won YY, Bates FS, et al. Preparation, stability, and in vitro performance of vesicles made with diblock copolymers. Biotechnol Bioeng. 2001;73(2):135–45.
- 22. Dionzou M, Morère A, Roux C, Lonetti B, Marty J-D, Mingotaud C, et al. Comparison of methods for the fabrication and the characterization of polymer self-assemblies: what are the important parameters? Soft Matter. 2016;12(7):2166–76.
- Theogarajan L, Desai S, Baldo M, Scholz C. Versatile synthesis of self-assembling ABA triblock copolymers with polymethyloxazoline A-blocks and a polysiloxane B-block decorated with supramolecular receptors. Polym Int. 2008;57(4):660–7.
- Meerovich I, Dash AK. Polymersomes for drug delivery and other biomedical applications. In: Materials for biomedical engineering. Elsevier; 2019. p. 269–309.
- Hu X, Zhang Y, Xie Z, Jing X, Bellotti A, Gu Z. Stimuli-responsive polymersomes for biomedical applications. Biomacromolecules. 2017;18(3):649–73.

- Pang Z, Gao H, Yu Y, Guo L, Chen J, Pan S, et al. Enhanced intracellular delivery and chemotherapy for glioma rats by transferrin-conjugated biodegradable polymersomes loaded with doxorubicin. Bioconjug Chem. 2011;22(6):1171–80.
- Gao H, Pang Z, Fan L, Hu K, Wu B, Jiang X. Effect of lactoferrin- and transferrin-conjugated polymersomes in brain targeting: in vitro and in vivo evaluations. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2010;31(2):237–43.
- 28. Fenaroli F, Robertson JD, Scarpa E, Gouveia VM, di Guglielmo C, de Pace C, et al. Polymersomes eradicating intracellular bacteria. ACS Nano. 2020;14(7):8287–98.
- Lomas H, Canton I, MacNeil S, Du J, Armes SP, Ryan AJ, et al. Biomimetic pH sensitive polymersomes for efficient DNA encapsulation and delivery. Adv Mater. 2007;19(23):4238–43.
- Meng F, Zhong Z, Feijen J. Stimuli-responsive polymersomes for programmed drug delivery. Biomacromolecules. 2009;10(2):197–209.
- Thambi T, Lee DS. Stimuli-responsive polymersomes for cancer therapy. In: Stimuli responsive polymeric nanocarriers for drug delivery applications: volume 2: advanced nanocarriers for therapeutics. Elsevier Ltd.; 2018. p. 413–38.
- Xu H, Meng F, Zhong Z. Reversibly crosslinked temperature-responsive nano-sized polymersomes: synthesis and triggered drug release. J Mater Chem. 2009;19(24):4183–90.
- Wang L, Liu G, Wang X, Hu J, Zhang G, Liu S. Acid-disintegratable polymersomes of pHresponsive amphiphilic diblock copolymers for intracellular drug delivery. Macromolecules. 2015;48(19):7262–72.
- Felber AE, Dufresne M-H, Leroux J-C. pH-sensitive vesicles, polymeric micelles, and nanospheres prepared with polycarboxylates. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012;64(11):979–92.
- 35. Du Y, Chen W, Zheng M, Meng F, Zhong Z. pH-sensitive degradable chimaeric polymersomes for the intracellular release of doxorubicin hydrochloride. Biomaterials. 2012;33(29):7291–9.
- Zhan F, Chen W, Wang Z, Lu W, Cheng R, Deng C, et al. Acid-activatable prodrug nanogels for efficient intracellular doxorubicin release. Biomacromolecules. 2011;12(10):3612–20.
- Meng F, Hiemstra C, Engbers GHM, Feijen J. Biodegradable polymersomes. Macromolecules [Internet]. 2003;36(9):3004–6. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1021/ma034040+.
- Ghoroghchian PP, Li G, Levine DH, Davis KP, Bates FS, Hammer DA, et al. Bioresorbable vesicles formed through spontaneous self-assembly of amphiphilic poly(ethylene oxide)*block* -polycaprolactone. Macromolecules. 2006;39(5):1673–5.
- 39. Sharma AK, Prasher P, Aljabali AA, Mishra V, Gandhi H, Kumar S, et al. Emerging era of "somes": polymersomes as versatile drug delivery carrier for cancer diagnostics and therapy. Drug Deliv Transl Res. 2020;10(5):1171–90.
- Chen W, Meng F, Cheng R, Zhong Z. pH-sensitive degradable polymersomes for triggered release of anticancer drugs: a comparative study with micelles. J Control Release. 2010;142(1):40–6.
- 41. Li S, Meng F, Wang Z, Zhong Y, Zheng M, Liu H, et al. Biodegradable polymersomes with an ionizable membrane: facile preparation, superior protein loading, and endosomal pH-responsive protein release. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2012;82(1):103–11.
- Qiao Z-Y, Cheng J, Ji R, Du F-S, Liang D-H, Ji S-P, et al. Biocompatible acid-labile polymersomes from PEO-b-PVA derived amphiphilic block copolymers. RSC Adv. 2013;3(46):24345.
- Rodríguez-Hernández J, Lecommandoux S. Reversible inside-out micellization of pHresponsive and water-soluble vesicles based on polypeptide diblock copolymers. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127(7):2026–7.
- Du J, Tang Y, Lewis AL, Armes SP. pH-sensitive vesicles based on a biocompatible zwitterionic diblock copolymer. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127(51):17982–3.
- 45. Zhang L, Eisenberg A. Multiple morphologies of "crew-cut" aggregates of polystyrene- *b* -poly(acrylic acid) block copolymers. Science. 1995;268(5218):1728–31.
- 46. Chiu H-C, Lin Y-W, Huang Y-F, Chuang C-K, Chern C-S. Polymer vesicles containing small vesicles within interior aqueous compartments and pH-responsive transmembrane channels. Angew Chem. 2008;120(10):1901–4.

- 47. Massignani M, Canton I, Sun T, Hearnden V, MacNeil S, Blanazs A, et al. Enhanced fluorescence imaging of live cells by effective cytosolic delivery of probes. PLoS One. 2010;5(5):e10459.
- Yassin MA, Appelhans D, Mendes RG, Rümmeli MH, Voit B. pH-dependent release of doxorubicin from fast photo-cross-linkable polymersomes based on benzophenone units. Chem Eur J. 2012;18(39):12227–31.
- 49. Koide A, Kishimura A, Osada K, Jang W-D, Yamasaki Y, Kataoka K. Semipermeable polymer vesicle (PICsome) self-assembled in aqueous medium from a pair of oppositely charged block copolymers: physiologically stable micro-/nanocontainers of water-soluble macromolecules. J Am Chem Soc. 2006;128(18):5988–9.
- Dong W-F, Kishimura A, Anraku Y, Chuanoi S, Kataoka K. Monodispersed polymeric nanocapsules: spontaneous evolution and morphology transition from reducible hetero-PEG PICmicelles by controlled degradation. J Am Chem Soc. 2009;131(11):3804–5.
- Kokuryo D, Anraku Y, Kishimura A, Tanaka S, Kano MR, Kershaw J, et al. SPIO-PICsome: development of a highly sensitive and stealth-capable MRI nano-agent for tumor detection using SPIO-loaded unilamellar polyion complex vesicles (PICsomes). J Control Release. 2013;169(3):220–7.
- 52. Kumar A, Lale SV, Mahajan S, Choudhary V, Koul V. ROP and ATRP fabricated dual targeted redox sensitive polymersomes based on pPEGMA-PCL-ss-PCL-pPEGMA triblock copolymers for breast cancer therapeutics. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2015;7(17):9211–27.
- Cerritelli S, Velluto D, Hubbell JA. PEG-SS-PPS: reduction-sensitive disulfide block copolymer vesicles for intracellular drug delivery. Biomacromolecules. 2007;8(6):1966–72.
- van Hell AJ, Crommelin DJA, Hennink WE, Mastrobattista E. Stabilization of peptide vesicles by introducing inter-peptide disulfide bonds. Pharm Res. 2009;26(9):2186–93.
- Park KM, Lee D-W, Sarkar B, Jung H, Kim J, Ko YH, et al. Reduction-sensitive, robust vesicles with a non-covalently modifiable surface as a multifunctional drug-delivery platform. Small. 2010;6(13):1430–41.
- Ren T, Wu W, Jia M, Dong H, Li Y, Ou Z. Reduction-cleavable polymeric vesicles with efficient glutathione-mediated drug release behavior for reversing drug resistance. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2013;5(21):10721–30.
- Lee SH, Gupta MK, Bang JB, Bae H, Sung H-J. Current progress in reactive oxygen species (ROS)-responsive materials for biomedical applications. Adv Healthc Mater. 2013;2(6):908–15.
- 58. Gupta SC, Hevia D, Patchva S, Park B, Koh W, Aggarwal BB. Upsides and downsides of reactive oxygen species for cancer: the roles of reactive oxygen species in tumorigenesis, prevention, and therapy. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2012;16(11):1295–322.
- 59. Coussens LM, Werb Z. Inflammation and cancer. Nature. 2002;420(6917):860-7.
- Vasdekis AE, Scott EA, O'Neil CP, Psaltis D, Hubbell Jeffrey A. Precision intracellular delivery based on optofluidic polymersome rupture. ACS Nano. 2012;6(9):7850–7.
- 61. Deng Z, Qian Y, Yu Y, Liu G, Hu J, Zhang G, et al. Engineering intracellular delivery nanocarriers and nanoreactors from oxidation-responsive polymersomes via synchronized bilayer cross-linking and permeabilizing inside live cells. J Am Chem Soc. 2016;138(33):10452–66.
- 62. Yu J, Zhang Y, Ye Y, DiSanto R, Sun W, Ranson D, et al. Microneedle-array patches loaded with hypoxia-sensitive vesicles provide fast glucose-responsive insulin delivery. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2015;112(27):8260–5.
- 63. Najafi M, Habibi M, Fokkink R, Hennink WE, Vermonden T. LCST polymers with UCST behavior. Soft Matter. 2021;17(8):2132–41.
- Liu F, Kozlovskaya V, Medipelli S, Xue B, Ahmad F, Saeed M, et al. Temperature-sensitive polymersomes for controlled delivery of anticancer drugs. Chem Mater. 2015;27(23):7945–56.
- 65. Kozlovskaya V, Liu F, Yang Y, Ingle K, Qian S, Halade GV, et al. Temperature-responsive polymersomes of poly(3-methyl- N-vinylcaprolactam)- block-poly(N-vinylpyrrolidone) to decrease doxorubicin-induced cardiotoxicity. Biomacromolecules. 2019;20(10):3989–4000.

- Feng A, Yuan J. Smart nanocontainers: progress on novel stimuli-responsive polymer vesicles. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2014;35(8):767–79.
- 67. Hou W, Liu R, Bi S, He Q, Wang H, Gu J. Photo-responsive polymersomes as drug delivery system for potential medical applications. Molecules. 2020;25(21):5147.
- Mónica Cristina García, 13 Stimuli-responsive polymersomes for drug delivery applications, In Woodhead Publishing Series in Biomaterials, Stimuli Responsive Polymeric Nanocarriers for Drug Delivery Applications, Woodhead Publishing, 2019, Pages 345-392, ISBN 9780081019955, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-101995-5.00019-2.
- 69. Zhou Y, Chen R, Yang H, Bao C, Fan J, Wang C, et al. Light-responsive polymersomes with a charge-switch for targeted drug delivery. J Mater Chem B. 2020;8(4):727–35.
- Oliveira H, Pérez-Andrés E, Thevenot J, Sandre O, Berra E, Lecommandoux S. Magnetic field triggered drug release from polymersomes for cancer therapeutics. J Control Release. 2013;169(3):165–70.
- Sanson C, Diou O, Thévenot J, Ibarboure E, Soum A, Brûlet A, et al. Doxorubicin loaded magnetic polymersomes: theranostic nanocarriers for MR imaging and magneto-chemotherapy. ACS Nano. 2011;5(2):1122–40.
- 72. Yang X, Grailer JJ, Rowland IJ, Javadi A, Hurley SA, Steeber DA, et al. Multifunctional SPIO/ DOX-loaded wormlike polymer vesicles for cancer therapy and MR imaging. Biomaterials. 2010;31(34):9065–73.
- Rikken RSM, Kerkenaar HHM, Nolte RJM, Maan JC, van Hest JCM, Christianen PCM, et al. Probing morphological changes in polymersomes with magnetic birefringence. Chem Commun. 2014;50(40):5394–6.
- 74. Wang A, Fan W, Yang T, He S, Yang Y, Yu M, et al. Liver-target and glucose-responsive polymersomes toward mimicking endogenous insulin secretion with improved hepatic glucose utilization. Adv Funct Mater. 2020;30(13):1–15.
- Yang H, Zhang C, Li C, Liu Y, An Y, Ma R, et al. Glucose-responsive polymer vesicles templated by α-CD/PEG inclusion complex. Biomacromolecules. 2015;16(4):1372–81.
- 76. Gouveia VM, Rizzello L, Nunes C, Poma A, Ruiz-Perez L, Oliveira A, et al. Macrophage targeting pH responsive polymersomes for glucocorticoid therapy. Pharmaceutics. 2019;11(11):1–15.
- Tan J, Deng Z, Liu G, Hu J, Liu S. Anti-inflammatory polymersomes of redox-responsive polyprodrug amphiphiles with inflammation-triggered indomethacin release characteristics. Biomaterials. 2018;178:608–19.
- Lale SV, Kumar A, Prasad S, Bharti AC, Koul V. Folic acid and trastuzumab functionalized redox responsive polymersomes for intracellular doxorubicin delivery in breast cancer. Biomacromolecules. 2015;16(6):1736–52.
- Sanson C, Le Meins JF, Schatz C, Soum A, Lecommandoux S. Temperature responsive poly(trimethylene carbonate)-block-poly(l-glutamic acid) copolymer: polymersomes fusion and fission. Soft Matter. 2010;6(8):1722–30.
- Rifaie-Graham O, Ulrich S, Galensowske NFB, Balog S, Chami M, Rentsch D, et al. Wavelength-selective light-responsive DASA-functionalized polymersome nanoreactors. J Am Chem Soc. 2018;140(25):8027–36.
- Cabane E, Malinova V, Menon S, Palivan CG, Meier W. Photoresponsive polymersomes as smart, triggerable nanocarriers. Soft Matter. 2011;7(19):9167–76.
- Kim H, Kang YJ, Jeong ES, Kang S, Kim KT. Glucose-responsive disassembly of polymersomes of sequence-specific boroxole-containing block copolymers under physiologically relevant conditions. ACS Macro Lett. 2012;1(10):1194–8.
- Blackman LD, Oo ZY, Qu Y, Gunatillake PA, Cass P, Locock KES. Antimicrobial honeyinspired glucose-responsive nanoreactors by polymerization-induced self-assembly. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2020;12(10):11353–62.
- Mitragotri S, Burke PA, Langer R. Overcoming the challenges in administering biopharmaceuticals: formulation and delivery strategies. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2014;13(9):655–72.

- Cheng L, Yang L, Meng F, Zhong Z. Protein nanotherapeutics as an emerging modality for cancer therapy. Adv Healthc Mater. 2018;7(20):1800685.
- 86. Marguet M, Bonduelle C, Lecommandoux S. Multicompartmentalized polymeric systems: towards biomimetic cellular structure and function. Chem Soc Rev. 2013;42(2):512–29.
- Marguet M, Edembe L, Lecommandoux S. Polymersomes in polymersomes: multiple loading and permeability control. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2012;51(5):1173–6.
- Ahmed F, Discher DE. Self-porating polymersomes of PEG–PLA and PEG–PCL: hydrolysistriggered controlled release vesicles. J Control Release. 2004;96(1):37–53.
- Christian DA, Cai S, Bowen DM, Kim Y, Pajerowski JD, Discher DE. Polymersome carriers: from self-assembly to siRNA and protein therapeutics. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2009;71(3):463–74.
- Lalatsa A, Schätzlein AG, Mazza M, Le TBH, Uchegbu IF. Amphiphilic poly(l-amino acids) — new materials for drug delivery. J Control Release. 2012;161(2):523–36.
- 91. Levine DH, Ghoroghchian PP, Freudenberg J, Zhang G, Therien MJ, Greene MI, et al. Polymersomes: a new multi-functional tool for cancer diagnosis and therapy. Methods. 2008;46(1):25–32.
- 92. Liu J, Lee H, Allen C. Formulation of drugs in block copolymer micelles: drug loading and release. Curr Pharm Des. 2006;12(36):4685–701.
- Song C, Labhasetwar V, Cui X, Underwood T, Levy RJ. Arterial uptake of biodegradable nanoparticles for intravascular local drug delivery: results with an acute dog model. J Control Release. 1998;54(2):201–11.
- 94. Massignani M, Lomas H, Battaglia G. Polymersomes: a synthetic biological approach to encapsulation and delivery. In: Caruso F, editor. Modern techniques for nano- and microreactors/-reactions. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2010. p. 115–54.
- 95. Panchagnula R. Pharmaceutical aspects of paclitaxel. Int J Pharm. 1998;172(1-2):1-15.
- 96. Singla AK, Garg A, Aggarwal D. Paclitaxel and its formulations. Int J Pharm. 2002;235(1-2):179-92.
- Simón-Gracia L, Hunt H, Scodeller PD, Gaitzsch J, Braun GB, Willmore AMA, et al. Paclitaxel-loaded polymersomes for enhanced intraperitoneal chemotherapy. Mol Cancer Ther. 2016;15(4):670–9.
- 98. Veronese FM, Pasut G. PEGylation, successful approach to drug delivery. Drug Discov Today. 2005;10(21):1451–8.
- Bleul R, Thiermann R, Marten GU, House MJ, Pierre TGS, Häfeli UO, et al. Continuously manufactured magnetic polymersomes-a versatile tool (not only) for targeted cancer therapy. Nanoscale. 2013;5(23):11385–93.
- Photos PJ, Bacakova L, Discher B, Bates FS, Discher DE. Polymer vesicles in vivo: correlations with PEG molecular weight. J Control Release. 2003;90(3):323–34.
- 101. Li F, De Haan LHJ, Marcelis ATM, Leermakers FAM, Cohen Stuart MA, Sudhölter EJR. Pluronic polymersomes stabilized by core cross-linked polymer micelles. Soft Matter. 2009;5(20):4042–6.
- 102. Mayer LD, Bally MB, Cullis PR. Uptake of adriamycin into large unilamellar vesicles in response to a pH gradient. Biochim Biophys Acta Biomembr. 1986;857(1):123–6.
- 103. Broz P, Ben-Haim N, Grzelakowski M, Marsch S, Meier W, Hunziker P. Inhibition of macrophage phagocytotic activity by a receptor-targeted polymer vesicle-based drug delivery formulation of pravastatin. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2008;51(3):246–52.
- 104. Qin S, Geng Y, Discher DE, Yang S. Temperature-controlled assembly and release from polymer vesicles of poly(ethylene oxide)-block-poly(N-isopropylacrylamide). Adv Mater. 2006;18(21):2905–9.
- 105. LoPresti C, Lomas H, Massignani M, Smart T, Battaglia G. Polymersomes: nature inspired nanometer sized compartments. J Mater Chem. 2009;19(22):3576–90.
- 106. Wang F, Gao J, Xiao J, Du J. Dually gated polymersomes for gene delivery. Nano Lett. 2018;18(9):5562–8.
- 107. Laskar P, Dey J, Banik P, Mandal M, Ghosh SK. In vitro drug and gene delivery using random cationic copolymers forming stable and pH-sensitive polymersomes. Macromol Biosci. 2017;17(4):1–14.
- Egli S, Schlaad H, Bruns N, Meier W. Functionalization of block copolymer vesicle surfaces. Polymers. 2011;3(1):252–80.
- 109. Egli S, Nussbaumer MG, Balasubramanian V, Chami M, Bruns N, Palivan C, et al. Biocompatible functionalization of polymersome surfaces: a new approach to surface immobilization and cell targeting using polymersomes. J Am Chem Soc. 2011;133(12):4476–83.
- 110. Yoo J, Park C, Yi G, Lee D, Koo H. Active targeting strategies using biological ligands for nanoparticle drug delivery systems. Cancers. 2019;11(5):640.
- 111. Mona Alibolandi, Mahsa Shahriari, Mohammad Ramezani, Chapter 16 Smart Polymersomes as Intelligent Nanomedicines in Cancer Treatment, Polymeric Nanoparticles as a Promising Tool for Anti-cancer Therapeutics, Academic Press, 2019, Pages 343-371, ISBN 9780128169636, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-816963-6.00016-9.
- 112. Alibolandi M, Abnous K, Sadeghi F, Hosseinkhani H, Ramezani M, Hadizadeh F. Folate receptor-targeted multimodal polymersomes for delivery of quantum dots and doxorubicin to breast adenocarcinoma: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. Int J Pharm. 2016;500(1–2):162–78.
- 113. Fang Y, Yang W, Cheng L, Meng F, Zhang J, Zhong Z. EGFR-targeted multifunctional polymersomal doxorubicin induces selective and potent suppression of orthotopic human liver cancer in vivo. Acta Biomater. 2017;64:323–33.
- 114. Porges E, Jenner D, Taylor AW, Harrison JSP, de Grazia A, Hailes AR, et al. Antibioticloaded polymersomes for clearance of intracellular *Burkholderia thailandensis*. ACS Nano. 2021;15(12):19284–97.
- 115. Colley HE, Hearnden V, Avila-Olias M, Cecchin D, Canton I, Madsen J, et al. Polymersomemediated delivery of combination anticancer therapy to head and neck cancer cells: 2D and 3D *in vitro* evaluation. Mol Pharm. 2014;11(4):1176–88.
- 116. Wang L, Chierico L, Little D, Patikarnmonthon N, Yang Z, Azzouz M, et al. Encapsulation of biomacromolecules within polymersomes by electroporation. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2012;51(44):11122–5.
- 117. Luo M, Wang H, Wang Z, Cai H, Lu Z, Li Y, et al. A STING-activating nanovaccine for cancer immunotherapy. Nat Nanotechnol. 2017;12(7):648–54.
- Barnier Quer C, Robson Marsden H, Romeijn S, Zope H, Kros A, Jiskoot W. Polymersomes enhance the immunogenicity of influenza subunit vaccine. Polym Chem. 2011;2(7):1482.
- 119. Tai W, Mo R, Di J, Subramanian V, Gu X, Buse JB, et al. Bio-inspired synthetic nanovesicles for glucose-responsive release of insulin. Biomacromolecules. 2014;15(10):3495–502.
- Kelly JM, Gross AL, Martin DR, Byrne ME. Polyethylene glycol-b-poly(lactic acid) polymersomes as vehicles for enzyme replacement therapy. Nanomedicine. 2017;12(23):2591–606.
- 121. Chen P-C, Prasannan A, Huang C-C, Tang S-F, Tsai HC. Fabrication of self-assembled vesicle nanoparticles of poly(1 -lysine)–arachidic acid conjugates for a vascular endothelial growth factor carrier. Mater Sci Eng C. 2017;78:756–62.
- 122. Liu Q, Zhu H, Qin J, Dong H, Du J. Theranostic vesicles based on bovine serum albumin and poly(ethylene glycol)- *block* -poly(<scp>-lactic- *co* -glycolic acid) for magnetic resonance imaging and anticancer drug delivery. Biomacromolecules. 2014;15(5):1586–92.
- 123. Hao H, Ma Q, Huang C, He F, Yao P. Preparation, characterization, and in vivo evaluation of doxorubicin loaded BSA nanoparticles with folic acid modified dextran surface. Int J Pharm. 2013;444(1–2):77–84.

Quantum Dot-Based Nanomaterials for Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications



Songul Ulag and Oguzhan Gunduz

1 Introduction

Nanotechnology covers understanding and managing materials in the 1–100 nm range. Over the past two decades, there have been many improved nanomaterials for diagnostic and therapeutic fields [1]. The area of nanomaterials for diagnostic/therapeutic purposes is vast. Using nanomaterials, drug delivery and imaging take advantage of anatomical changes combined with pathophysiological statements in the pathologic area. Nanomaterials usually accumulate in higher amounts than drugs used in the diseased area. This improved drug targeting causes reduced toxicity and successful delivery [2]. Nanomaterials can be named zero-dimensional such as nanoparticles (NPs), one-dimensional such as nanotubes and nanorods, and two-dimensional, such as nanofilms, graphene, or nanosheets [3]. Since nanomaterials have outstanding chemical, physical, and mechanical properties, new-generation computer chips, reliable insulators, low-cost flat-panel spectacles, solar cells, more complicated cutting devices, elimination of dyes and contaminants, high-power magnetic materials, high-energy batteries, high-sensitivity biosensors, long-lived satellites and biomedical materials [3].

S. Ulag \cdot O. Gunduz (\boxtimes)

Department of Metallurgical and Materials Engineering, Faculty of Technology, Marmara University, Istanbul, Turkey e-mail: ucemogu@ucl.ac.uk

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_15

Center for Nanotechnology & Biomaterials Application and Research (NBUAM), Marmara University, Istanbul, Turkey

2 Role of Nanomaterials in Therapeutic and Diagnostic Applications

Diagnostic nanoparticles are used to visualize pathologies and understand different diseases and treatment methods for these diseases. Clinical nanodiagnostics is helpful in limited conditions due to their pharmacokinetic properties. For this reason, many of the nanoparticle formulations preferred in clinics are used for treatment. These particles used are therapeutic nanoparticles. Their task in the pathological area is to enhance the accumulation and release of active agents, increase therapeutic efficacy, and minimize damage to healthy tissue. Diagnostic and therapeutic agents that can be integrated into nanoparticle combinations provide significant advantages for therapeutic purposes such as target site monitoring, quantification, and visual inspection of drug release [4].

Recently, there are broad sorts of NPs under investigation and study for biomedical usability in cancer therapy, with particular notice being drawn to nano-drug agents and nanoparticle-based antioxidant agents for multidrug-resistant microbes (Fig. 1). In particular, in addition to highly preferred nanoparticles such as gold and silver, recently Fe₂O₃ nanoparticles, carbon nanotubes, metal oxides, quantum dots, and polymeric-based nanoparticles have received significant attention due to their diagnostic and therapeutic activities [5]. Bifunctional nanoparticles, which can be used for diagnosis and treatment, are preferred as a suitable carrier for different drugs. They are used to reduce the therapeutic drug's toxicity or control the pHaccelerated drug release [6, 7].

2.1 Types of Therapeutic Nanomaterials

One of the principal objects of nanomedicine is the advancement of safe and effective therapeutic nanoparticles. These nanoparticles are an approach to disease therapy based on the controlled release of targeted therapeutic agents over a long period. The diagnostic/therapeutic nanomaterial range is extensive. These nanoparticles provide the advantage of drug delivery and imaging by taking advantage of the anatomical changes in the damaged area. Nanomaterials generally accumulate in the diseased area in higher concentrations than conventional drugs [2].

Nanoparticles are divided into groups themselves. Nanogels, dendrimers, protein-based nanoparticles, and drug-containing nanoparticles belong to the polymer-based group. On the other hand, metallic nanoparticles, silica-based nanoparticles, nanodiamonds, and quantum dots constitute the non-polymer nanoparticle group. Solid lipid nanoparticles and liposomes belong to the group of lipid-based nanoparticles [8].



Fig. 1 The commonly used nanoparticles for therapeutic and diagnostic applications

2.1.1 Polymer-Based Particles

Dendrimers

Highly branched polymers primarily used in the clinical field are called dendrimers (Fig. 1). Since the number of branches in these polymers can be controlled, they can be produced in tiny sizes (1–5 nm). In creating these polymers, the creation of cavities inside the dendrimer molecule is provided through spherical polymerization. These high-generation dendrimers contain more than 64 surface groups that resemble small dendrimers and are utilized to deliver therapeutic agents. Another advantage of dendrimers is that they have free end groups that can be simply replaced or used to conjugate biocompatible compounds [9, 10].

Nanoparticles

Synthetic or natural polymer-based nanoparticles are frequently used in therapeutic applications. These nanoparticles are preferred because of their biocompatibility, nontoxicity, biodegradation over time, and non-immunogenicity (Fig. 1). Polycaprolactone (PCL) and polylactic acid (PLA) are examples of synthetic polymers. Polyester forms are utilized to reduce the toxicity of synthetic polymers. Gelatin, chitosan, and alginate, which are natural polymers, have high biocompatibility values and are preferred. Nanocapsule and nanosphere forms have been developed depending on the composition of the polymeric particles. The nanocapsules are surrounded by a membrane that covers the therapeutic agents. In nanospheres, agents are dispersed in spheres [11].

Micelles

Polymeric micelles are one of the polymers used in the controlled release of therapeutic agents which are not dissolved in water (Fig. 1). Micelles are smaller than 100 nm in dimension and form clusters in blends. The hydrophilic surfaces of the micelles help protect them from nonspecific intake by the reticuloendothelial system. The hydrophobic shell of polymeric micelles can hold hydrophobic therapeutics [12].

Nanogels

Gels, defined as polymeric or colloidal structures, enlarge when getting in touch with liquid. A nanogel is regarded as a gel particle less than 100 nm in diameter. Nanogels with high water content and swelling feature consist of a combination of natural or synthetic polymers that are physically or chemically crosslinked. The developed first nanogel is provided by physical crosslinking of amphiphilic polysaccharides, in which cholesterol-bearing pullulans self-assemble into nanogels in water. The most studied applications of nanogels are vaccines, nucleic acids, nasal vaccines, and cytokines [13, 14].

Protein Nanoparticles

Virus-like particles (VLP) are morphologically similar to viruses but are nanocarrier structures that do not comprise genetic material. On the other hand, caged proteins (CP) morphologically resemble viruses but are self-assembled proteins independent of viruses. In developing cancer vaccines, VLPs and CPs induce antigen-directed immune reactions against cancer cells. Therefore, their applications in cancer vaccines have innovative potential [15–17].

Drug Conjugates

Polymer-drug conjugate solutions, known as transmitters with good dissolubility and stability, support the effect of EPR in cancer cells (Fig. 1). By using pH-sensitive chemical bonds, pH-sensible polymeric drug conjugates are created between the polymer and the drug. This is the control of drug delivery in the tumor region due to the pH sensibility of the nanoparticle and its acidic environment. Polymeric drug conjugates are also known to enhance the bioavailability of the drug demonstrated by combination therapy, for example, paclitaxel and doxorubicin [18].

2.1.2 Nanoparticles Without Polymeric Structures

Carbon Nanotubes

Carbon nanotubes are carbon-based systems with a size of 1 nm and 1–100 nm. Carbon nanotubes are formed by wrapping a single sheet of graphite in a continuous cylinder. They are divided into three single-walled carbon nanotubes (SWNT), C60 fullerenes, and multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWNT). Carbon nanotubes are attractive for therapeutic agents due to their steady geometric shape. Carbon nanotubes with an inner diameter of 1–2 nm, equal to nearly half of the mean DNA helix size, are C60 fullerenes and SWNT. The ability to penetrate the cell via endocytosis or cell membrane belongs to the SWCNT and MWCNTs. The properties that provide this advantage are their sizes [19].

Nanodiamonds

One of the carbon-based nanomaterials with a size small than 100 nm and two kinds of various faces with different properties is nanodiamonds (ND). The oldest and most common method of producing ND is to create a well-controlled displosion on carbon-carrying precursors in a closed reservoir. NDs are remarkable in biomedical applications, including their surface electrostatic properties, low toxicity, and low light bleaching with the combination of nitrogen deficiencies. Nanodiamonds can also be functionalized by immobilizing various types of biomolecules [20–22].

Metallic Nanoparticles

Metallic nanoparticles are nanoparticles with dimensions of 1–100 nm. They are generally composed of iron, cobalt, nickel, and gold elements and oxides such as magnetite, maghemite, cobalt ferrite, and chromium dioxide (Fig. 1). By adding biological molecules such as therapeutic agents, proteins, peptides, and DNA to metallic nanoparticles, they can be formed with versatile, functional chemical groups [23, 24].

Quantum Dots

Semiconductor crystals with 2–10 nm diameter are called quantum dots (QDs) (Fig. 2). The shell is composed of aqueous organic structures such as ZnS, and the core is semiconductor inorganic structures such as CdSe. Quantum dots are capable of producing distinctive fluorescent colors that are the result of high surface-to-volume ratios. The diffuse color is decided by the core configuration, while the outer aqueous shell is utilized to conjugate biomolecules like peptides, DNA, or protein [25, 26].

Silica-Based Nanoparticles

Silica-based nanoparticles have significant profits in nanotechnology due to the cost-effectiveness of designing complex systems. The attractive tools of quantum dots in therapeutic applications are due to their characteristic surface properties, porosity, and functional capability. Silica nanoparticles with a large surface area enclosed with polar silanol groups are suitable for water adsorption and increase the stability of therapeutic agents. Moreover, they can form an interaction between the nucleic acids and are an excellent tool for controlled release [27].



Fig. 2 The schematic illustration of the quantum dots

2.1.3 Lipid-Based Nanoparticles

Liposomes

Liposomes consist of a double lipid layer covering a hollow core with diameters of 50–1000 nm, and vesicles synthesized throughout the hydration of dry phospholipids are known as liposomes. Lipid nanoparticles are produced in different structures, sizes, compositions, and flexibility with surface modifications. The essential profits of liposomes are their skills to unite with the cell membrane and deliver their contents into the cytoplasm. This forms liposomes controlled release systems for targeted release [28].

Exosomes

Exosomes are endosome-derived extracellular vesicles, 30–150 nm in size, which happened in various body liquids like saliva, urine, blood, and breast milk. They are produced naturally and secreted by other cell types. They are cell membrane-like lipid bilayer vesicles containing different matters, including RNA, DNA, proteins, and glycolipids. These vesicles provide intracellular communication by carrying out numerous compounds in physiological systems like immune response, neural transmission, and antigen content in cancer, cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, and inflammation [29, 30].

Solid Lipid Nanoparticles (SLNs)

The solid lipid nanoparticles are aqueous colloidal distributions consisting of a solid lipid matrix at body and room temperatures. Surface-active agents increase their stability, while lipid selection affects drug release properties. The diameter of SLNs changes between 10 and 1000 nm, relying on the fabrication procedure. As a subcategory of lipid transporters, SLNs can involve very high quantities of lipophilic/ hydrophilic drugs and nucleic acids, building them various drug delivery carriers. They are effective carriers for cancer, pulmonary, and oral administration aims [31, 32].

Nanocrystalline Particles

Nanocrystalline particles or known as nanocrystals are drug particles with a crystallite dimension of just a few nanometer scales. Nanocrystalline preparations are extensively fabricated for low-cost, water-soluble drugs with restricted active effects which are called bioavailability and absorption. In general, a bulk reduction is an appropriate choice to increase the bioavailability of substances. The crystal configuration leads to a raised total surface area, thereby increasing the dissolution rate. This property rises solubility, mainly when the therapeutic index of the substance is restricted due to absorption difficulties. Nanocrystalline particles with fast dissolution features provide rapid absorption of therapeutic agents. The nanocrystalline surface can be modified to provide an extended or controlled release, permitting the use of small amounts of therapeutic agents and reducing side effects [33].

2.2 Types of Diagnostic Nanomaterials

Contrary to the therapeutic applications of nanoparticles, diagnostic fields are not yet sufficient. Although nanoparticles are often suggested as diagnostic agents, only one formulation of nanoparticles, called iron oxide nanoparticles, is used in clinical practice. However, recently even ferucarbotran has been withdrawn from the market. Instead, ferumoxytol, a therapeutic iron oxide nanoparticle formulation for the treatment of anemia, is used off-label by many radiologists [34, 35].

Despite progress in synthesizing diagnostic nanoparticle formulations, different limiting elements hinder the clinical translation of diagnostic nanoparticles. The significant difference between nanodiagnostics and nanotherapeutics is their specified pharmacological behavior. Nanotherapeutics should have pharmacological activity, while nanodiagnostics should not produce pathophysiological effects. Moreover, nanotherapeutics should be tested by long blood diffusion. Their primary aim is to discriminate drug accumulation in tissues tested by enhanced permeability and retention (EPR), such as tumors. In this respect, therapeutic nanoparticle preparations are advantageous over standard low molecular weight drugs, as their renal excretion is reduced, resulting in prolonged circulation times and reduced volume of distribution [36, 37]. Because of their short circulation times and rapid biodegradation in nanodiagnostics, they are preferred to be eliminated without pharmacological and toxicological activity. Diagnostic nanoparticles should have a good and efficient release at the target site and display high specific binding and internalization abilities [37].

3 Novel Properties of the QDs

Zero-dimensional nanostructures, one of the semiconductor nanocrystals, are called quantum dots. These nanostructures are of enormous attraction because these materials have characteristic optical possessions like high absorption amplitude, strong fluorescence, and high resistance to photobleaching. Due to these properties, it is widely employed as a fluorescent agent in vitro and in vivo bioimaging fields. They are also used in the production of multifunctional theranostic nanomaterials. Especially in recent years, organic dyes and quantum dots produced with heavy metals are preferred in cell imaging due to their environmental friendliness, less toxicity, and more stable fluorescence properties (Fig. 3) [38]. Quantum dots have



Fig. 3 Types of the quantum dots

many advantages over currently used fluorescent dyes and proteins. The first is that they are brighter and thousands of times more photostable.

Other advantages are wide excitation spectra, narrow symmetric emission spectra, and significant stock shifts. Quantum dots are the most suitable probes for multicolor imaging due to their unique spectral properties. In these materials, nanocrystals of different colors can be excited from a single source at once, and the emission peaks can be separated with high resolution. Due to their high absorption coefficients and quantum efficiencies, quantum dots do not require intense photon beams for excitation. This feature also prevents light damage to the biological material during analysis [39]. Depending on their composition and core size, the spectral properties of quantum dots can be tuned, providing a vast optical fluorescence range from near-ultraviolet to near-infrared. Quantum dots emitted in the infrared region are preferred for in vivo and in vitro deep tissue imaging [40, 41]. The functionalization of quantum dots with biomolecules such as peptides, proteins, antibodies, and drugs requires their use in biomedical applications. Many solutions have been presented for modifying the surface properties of quantum dots. One of them is to obtain stable bioactive tags by binding quantum dots to specific targets. Although quantum dots have unique photophysical properties in biomedical applications, they have some difficulties in use due to their relatively large size and complex surface properties. However, the main obstacles to clinical applications are their toxicity and biodegradability [42, 43].

3.1 Semiconductor QDs

One of the quantum dot types that has attracted attention in recent years is semiconductor quantum dots. Semiconductor quantum dots are also nanoscale clusters of 102–105 atoms. Semiconductor quantum dots are unique structures since the energies, and wave functions of quantum bounded states can be adapted by controlling the size, composition, and shape [44]. Semiconductor quantum dots are produced by chemical synthesis or epitaxial growth. Of these synthesis methods, chemical production is cheaper, but the epitaxial growth method provides high optical quality. This feature is also valuable for manufacturing electrical and optical devices using epitaxial heterostructure technology. In addition, the semiconductor quantum dots produced by this method provide the possibility of direct integration into the highquality crystal matrix [45]. Epitaxial InAs quantum dots synthesized by Stranski-Krastanov growth on GaAs surfaces are one of the most widely investigated epithelial semiconductor quantum dot types [46]. InAs/GaAs quantum dots have proven helpful model systems for broad-spectrum experimental quantum mechanics applications [47]. Semiconductor quantum dots can be synthesized in both aqueous and organic hydrophobic solvents. Fabrication in nonpolar solvents and hydrophobic ligands reveals semiconductor QDs with the best optoelectronic properties. Although the quantum dots produced by these methods have extraordinary photoluminescent properties, their tendency to aggregate and precipitate in aqueous solutions is one of their negative aspects. Therefore, surface modification of QDs needs to be performed to protect their surface with molecules that provide good colloidal stability to QDs in an aqueous medium, presenting hydrophilic groups to the medium [48].

3.2 Metal-Doped QDs

The improvement of hybrid nanoparticles that integrate the exciting dimension and shape-related possessions of semiconductor quantum dots with longtime phosphorescence-type emission has been enhanced by advances in the logical pattern of nanomaterials. New types of quantum dots promising in bioanalytical applications are formed by incorporating appropriate atoms or ions into host cages. Main cages containing transition metals and lanthanide ions (mostly ZnS, ZnSe, ZnO, CdS, CdSe quantum dots and elements such as Mn⁺², Co⁺², Cu⁺², Pb⁺², Eu⁺³) are used as agents. The presence of these elements and lanthanide ions forms luminescent quantum dots with new properties. Among these, ZnO and ZnS host cages are the most widely used. The features that make them attractive can be listed as follows. They do not comprise toxic metals and they are tested by a more significant energy bandgap as they are suitable for incorporating more doping agents [49]. The added dopant agents extend the lifetime of quantum dots. In addition, these dopants remove the fluorescence background that commonly occurs in bioimaging and biosensing applications. The result is a phosphorescence-like emission that gets over the restrictions of fluorescent nanoparticles or dyes [50].

3.3 Carbon QDs

Carbon-based nanoparticles such as carbon quantum dots (C-QDs) and graphene quantum dots (G-QDs) are inorganic semiconductor quantum dots that have been mainly studied as luminescent nanomaterials in bioanalytical applications. The reasons for these materials to become alternative materials are their high photoluminescence quantum yields, low light-bleaching impacts, low toxicity, high biocompatibility, and not containing commonly available heavy metals [51]. Due to the small size of these materials, they offer colloidal stability in aqueous environments, because the aggregation that may occur between them with the Brownian motion is prevented [52]. Moreover, the excitation wavelength-dependent fluorescent emissions make C-dots the most exciting materials in optical imaging. Currently, investigations into the origin of the fluorescent emission of C-dots are ongoing, so the principle of such characteristic emission has not been fully clarified. C-dots are obtained by synthetic means or different precursors and exhibit other optical behaviors. This shows that carbon-based quantum dots are highly complex [53].

Graphite is used as the carbon matrix to synthesize dots, and surface passivation of carbon dots is required to provide better fluorescent properties. On the other hand, when natural precursors are used to synthesize carbon dots and with costeffective, environmentally friendly syntheses, there is no need for any surface modification of the produced C-dots. This provides high photoluminescence in aqueous media [54]. The diagnostic application areas of carbon dots have been extended by the metal doping of nanoparticles with N and lanthanide. As a result, they are codoped nanomaterials that show both strong fluorescence and high magnetic resonance and computed tomography contrast capabilities [55]. There are two types of techniques for the synthesis of carbon-based quantum dots. These are known as bottom-up and top-down techniques. These techniques are done through chemical, electrochemical, or physical systems. The top-down process provides a decomposition of carbon material into carbon nanotubes. Examples of bottom-up processes are pyrolytic treatment, template strategy, hydrothermal and aqueous methods, microwave-assisted strategy, material oxidation, and assisted synthetic technique [56].

4 Application Areas of the QDs

They have emerged as alternative materials to conventional organic dyes in diagnostic analyses with their nano-sized properties, extraordinary photochemical and photophysical properties, bright and fluorescent crystal semiconductor structures, invariant photostability, unique materials, and multiplexing abilities in conjunction with their fundamental narrow and symmetric emission bands. With the new methods developed, quantum dots can be dissolved in solution and labeled with biological molecules. These features have led to the opening and growth of quantum dots in biomedical application areas [57]. Figure 4 illustrates the common application areas of the ODs. The studies on the use of ODs show that they can be used as a suitable probe in DNA hybridization, receptor-mediated endocytosis, control of parasite metabolism, and real-time visualization of tissue and cellular forms. They have been utilized as fluorophores in an in vivo study, but there aren't certain results about their safety, yet. Another study has proven that in the early stages of the embryonic development of *Xenopus* embryos, quantum dots are stable, nontoxic, and resistant to photobleaching when injected. This result paved the way for investigating the effect of cellular distinction that occurs during the period of the formation and development of an embryo. QDs used as fluorophores are an essential agent in real-time tumor recognition. Research using quantum dots have demonstrated that these particles are promising due to their sensitivity in detecting cancerous tumors and in vivo models. Zinc-based QDs, which are heavy metal-free QDs, are more promising in terms of use. To interpret the disease process and develop new treatment modalities, it is essential to introduce cells tagged with QDs into little animals and trace a specific path through their fluorescent properties [58, 59].

4.1 Role of QDs in Disorder Diagnosis

QDs, when labeled with particular antibodies against particular tumor markers, have an important place in cancer detection because of their size resemblance to special biomolecules when used with tissue, human serum, and other body liquids. Many methods are used to diagnose cancer, including chemotherapy, surgery,



Fig. 4 The common application areas of the quantum dots

immunotherapy, medical visualization, enzyme-linked immunosorbent test which uses the absorption of antibodies by insoluble preparations of antigens, and tissue biopsy. These techniques can only be employed for less sensitive spotting of cancer at the early stage. QDs are preferred over conventional fluorophores such as fluorescent proteins and organic dyes due to their broad emission spectra, limited absorption range, and short fluorescent lifespans. The emission and absorption wavelengths of QDs can be adjusted according to the particle dimension. The QDs are preferred for both in vivo and in vitro fluorophores in numerous medical and biological fields like tissue visualization, detection, and treatment of multiple disorders, involving cancer [60].

4.2 The Role of Quantum Dots in Immuno-Based Searches

Although toxicity concerns about QDs have been addressed by using suitable surface coatings, they are still not considered a standard fluorophore for diagnostic fields [61]. In another study, they performed a fluoroimmunoassay to mark prostate-specific antigen (PSA). This test uses 107 nm streptavidin-covered QDs with B-diketones that sequester N30,000 europium molecules. Detection limits for bioti-nylated PSA were set at 0.38 ng/L. PSA spot was carried out at both solid and liquid stages. Specific PSA was imaged with a fluorescent microscope [62].

4.3 Potential of QDs in Biomarking and Bioimaging

Modification of QDs with biomolecules is an important parameter that enables QDs to identify and adhere to cognate biomolecular objects. Several methods have been developed to map biomolecules to the surface of QD that are defined as covalent and noncovalent conjugation. Covalent conjugation includes amine, carboxyl, thiol, etc. The bonding method, which includes electrostatic interaction, biotin-avidin binding, and metal chelation, is called noncovalent conjugation. By electrostatic interaction, protein particles or nucleic acids which are charged negatively can adhere to positively charged QDs. Those that bind directly to the QD surface are proteins/ peptides that have powerful metal ion chelating parts. Due to the strong binding property of histidine which consists of most protein remainders with zinc and nickel ions when combined with polyhistidine protein molecules, it acts as a good binder to combine proteins to the surface of QDs. In addition, these DNA and protein molecules act as ligands in synthesizing biofunctionalized QDs. Biotin-avidin conjugation is a different solution for binding biomolecules to the surface of QDs [63, 64].

Once functionalized with appropriate biomolecules, QDs are suitable for cell labeling and imaging. Thanks to their strong photoluminescence and outstanding photostability possessions, QDs give concentrated and persistent signs. This QD-based strategy also contributes to the single-particle trailing of cells and improves multicolor visualization.

QDs now have great use in cell surface receptor labeling, intracellular spotting, sensing of biomolecules, and organelle marking. Various sorts of biomoleculederived ligands have been used for special identification in the functionalization of QDs. Proteins, antibodies, peptides, aptamers, and other nonessential biomolecules are the most used ligands. These ligands are often used to label proteins on cellular surfaces and overproduced receptors such as PSA and epidermal growth factor (EGFR). They are overproduced in numerous cancer cell lines and can be labeled with biofunctionalized QDs, thus enabling diagnoses for different types of cancer.

Highly specific nucleic acid aptamers are collected from an excellent RNA/DNA memory, either by in vitro selection with surface cellular proteins or with cells as pure targets. Compared to antibodies, these aptamers are steady and simple to control and manufacture [65].

The potential usability of organic fluorophores like indocyanine green in NIR fluorescence visualization is limited due to the small quantum yield and destructive photostability. In the case of highly luminescent NIR QDs, in vivo visualization of blood vessels, mapping of lymph nodes, tumor marking, etc., application areas have been significantly increased. NIR light is chosen over visible light in deep tissue, thanks to superior tissue attachment and detection down to 1 cm. QDs are becoming current in vivo cancer-sensing markers utilizing xeno-implanted tumor models of little animals. Some other in vivo usage of QDs is to assist in real-time visualizing of lymph nodes of SLNs located at a depth of 1 cm due to the tissue permeability properties of NIR QDs. This supplies surgeons with uninterrupted graphical supervision during the SLN mapping process, reducing unneeded incisions [66].

4.4 QDs in the Field of Biodetection and Biosensors

The potential of QDs to be versatile biosensors has been demonstrated to detect a large number of molecules like metal ions, nucleic acids, large proteins, and other tiny molecules. QDs can oversee changes in pH, temperature, and oxygen parameters. QDs were used as fluoro-marks for the spotting of proteins. The basic procedure which contained protein detection with the support of QDs resembles conventional immunoassay procedures. Recently, several new detection procedures for proteins have been found. These advances comprise DNA-linked protein detection, double-aptamer protein detection, protein separation QD-based multidimensional detection, ratiometric QD protein sensor, and electrochemically luminescent immunosensor [67].

Protease, a vital biomarker employed in many disorders, is upregulated in various conditions. It can be noticed with the help of QD-contained biosensors. The FRET acceptor binds to QDs via a peptide linker. The peptide binder is hit when treated with a particular protease, and the FRET signal is blocked. FRET-contained QD biosensors are preferred because of their protease activity. A set of FRET acceptors is used to map FRET to QDs. The organic fluorophores, fluorescent proteins, gold nanoparticles, and quenching dyes are examples of these FRET acceptors. Multicolor QD-based biosensors have also been used for the multiplex spotting of various proteases. For example, FRET and BRET have also been employed to detect protease activity, wherein bioluminescent proteins acted as BRET donors, while QDs were used as BRET acceptors [68].

Based on biosensors, QD has been frequently used to detect various tiny biomolecules like amino acids, nucleotides, ascorbic acid, glucose, and dopamine. Electrochemistry and FRET-based fluorescence microscopy are the widely utilized techniques for detecting biomolecules with the support of QD biosensors [61]. With its multicolor properties, photoluminescence makes QDs an essential agent for the multiple detections of several DNA targets. One of the best-familiar techniques for DNA detection is the FRET strategy. Enzymes are used to enlarge the target to increase detection sensibility. Detection outside of FRET can be performed with a DNA-focused QD-tagged DNA probe and a magnetic nanoparticle-labeled DNA probe throughout hybridization [69].

4.5 Q-Dots in the Pharmaceutical Field

Theranostics refers to types of formulations that assist both diagnostic and therapeutic purposes. Recently, nanotherapeutic systems combined with targeted therapeutic moiety delivery have attracted interest in clinical oncology. This concern has caused manipulations in nanotechnology to use multiple functions. The use of QDs as image contrast agents is of interest in improving the in vitro and in vivo evaluation of tumors compared with the conventional fluorophores [70]. To be suitable for theranostic use, QDs require functionality either by drug ligand conjugate or by crosslinking with both drug and ligand. Biomolecules such as antibodies, aptamers, or chemical ligands specific to receptors at the targeting site are ligands for targeting [71, 72].

With recent advances in surface functionalization techniques, complex nanomedicine with QDs as drug carriers has advanced. QDs coated with hydrophilic stabilizers such as mercaptoacetic acid, mercaptoethylamine, and polyethylene glycol have chemical interactions, covalent bonds, electrostatic interaction, and amide bonds between stabilizers. It readily forms conjugates with active drugs [73].

Recently, many inorganic nanoparticles with antimicrobial efficiency have been examined. These are various metals and their combinations of silver, titanium dioxide, and zinc oxide nanoparticles. QDs also have advantages such as supported optical properties and are identified to create free radicals found by the core of the semiconductor on irradiation. It is known that these radicals are toxic to microbes and free heavy metal ions released during the irradiation process are also toxic to bacteria [74].

5 QDs' Role in Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications

5.1 QD Aqueous Strategies

Traditional superior-quality fluorescent QDs are usually fabricated in organic solvents at elevated temperatures. On the other hand, QDs used in bioanalytical applications must be made compatible with water while maintaining their optoelectronic properties. For this cause, surface adjustment of QDs after synthesis is essential. In addition, QDs should have practicable classes on their surface for further association with biomolecules (Fig. 5) [75].

With proper QD surface passivation, crystalline NPs can simply make surface failures that satisfy the fluorescent possessions of bare QDs. Furthermore, bare QDs can be damaged by surface oxidization, photochemical degeneration, and leaching of metal ions from the NP core after exposure to ionic or biological environments that affect the optoelectronic properties of QDs and produce undesirable cytotoxicity. Therefore, alteration of the QD surface with suitable ligands is important to stabilize NPs in physiological environments and reduce nanocrystalline surface defects by minimizing the reactivity and toxicity of QDs. Significant advances have been made in the synthesis of QDs. Despite these advances, the biological uses of QDs necessitate the conversion of such nanoparticles into biocompatible probes. Hydrophilization of QDs is achieved by three fundamental strategies [76].

The first strategy is based upon ligand exchange of the original surface hydrophobic coating of the QD, which is taken off and modified by bifunctional



Fig. 5 Quantum dots' stabilization strategies

molecules that bind to the surface of QDs. Hydrophilic functional groups like carboxyl or sulfonic acids provide adequate NP solubility in polar and aqueous environments and can be used for further bioconjugation. Dithiothreitol (DTT) or dihydrolipoic acid (DHLA) are bidentate ligands such as oligomeric phosphines, crosslinked dendrons, and peptides. These ligands are preferred to obtain stable and aqueous QDs [77].

The second strategy involves silica used for inorganic encapsulation in the hydrophilic structures of QDs by forming a silica shell surrounding the NP surface. It is an interesting strategy for water stabilization of QDs since the silica surface is nontoxic, transparent enough in terms of optical properties, and chemically inert. In this strategy, a precursor molecule such as mercaptopropyltrimethoxysilane (MPTMOS) is added. The thiol groups of MPTMOS react with the inorganic surface of the QDs. Methoxysilane groups, which form a strongly crosslinked protective shell around the QDs, polymerize by forming siloxane bonds. As a result of this approach, it was observed that the biocompatibility rate of silica was high. It is easy to give function to its surface with suitable (bio)analyte recognition biomolecules. This type of approach makes QDs encapsulated in the silica layer, making it ideal for other bioanalytical areas [78].

Similar to liposomes, encapsulation of hydrophobic QDs in hydrophilic agents belongs to the third stabilization procedure. One of the suitable carriers for hydrophobic QDs is liposomes. Liposomes can be used as suitable carriers, thanks to their core-shell structure and high loading capacity. In addition to these properties, liposomes minimize the nonspecific interactions between the QDs, which have both water-soluble and water-insoluble properties, and the surface material. In addition, the surfaces of liposomes can be simply adjusted with functional groups to permit simple conjugation with protein [79].

5.2 QD Bioconjugation Strategies

The main challenge for using QDs in biomedical applications is the robust binding of the suitable target recognition molecule on the NP surface. This vital parameter directly affects their application in biological habitats.

The property of having a surface-to-volume ratio applies to all NPs. These properties are determined by their chemical structure and the layer of cap molecules called ligands. These ligands can bind to QD surface metals. Thus, ligands can prevent aggregation of particles, resist nonspecific adsorption of bordering molecules, and supply a conjugation point to useful biomolecules. The synthetical process used to organize QDs settles their shape, size, and chemical makeup and the ligands that seal the surface. These ligands are preferred because they manage the shape, size, and polydispersity of the QDs in the fabrication step, and their uniform mixture in the solvent is required after preparation [80].

The main points to be considered during the bioconjugation process are as follows: (1) There can be control over the desired ratio variable, the biomolecule/QD ratio, with the sort of practice. QDs are generally larger than BMs, except perhaps for some large proteins. (2) Control of BM over its orientation on the QD while maintaining the optimal activity of both QD and BM has (3) an impact on the separation between QD and BM and (4) an impact on the strength of the QD-BM bond. The simplest form of attaching a biomolecule to a QD interface is adsorption in which the binding of BM is relatively weak and protected by hydrogen bonding, London dispersion, and weak interactions such as Coulomb forces and lone pair electrons. Proteins found in the human body have shown a tendency to bind nonspecifically to the surface of QDs, something to be avoided. The electrostatic connections between BM and QD are closely related. Although this functionalization procedure is usually fast and straightforward, it suffers from serious disadvantages such as simple adsorption, electrostatic interaction instability, and lack of orientation control on biomolecule and BM/QD ratio [81].

Bioconjugation occurs in four different ways. These are the direct union of BM, BM bonded to a ligand, BM bonded to an encapsulating shell, and BM bonded through biotin/Streptavidin. In the direct association of BM, peptides, proteins, and nucleic acids can bind to the surface metal particles of QDs via (cysteine) thiols and (histidine) imidazole groups. Histidine and thiol patterns can be combined with "native" biomolecules, creating thiol groups that reduce peripheral S-S bonds. In some cases, biomolecules bind directly to QD in their synthesis process.

The second strategy involves covalently binding the biomolecule to a ligand previously connected to the QD surface. Graphene QDs (GQDs) usually contain hydroxyl, carboxyl, carbonyl, and outer deposit groups. It is known that CODs can selectively have amine, carboxyl, or other groups on their surface. With some exceptions that can be prepared in water, natural semiconductor QDs do not have suitable ligands that can bind to the BM in a steady state. Bidentate or monodentate molecules such as dihydrolipoic acid (DHLA) and 3-mercaptopropionic acid (MPA) form new ligands. Free terminal carboxylic groups can be found to bind to BM, and they can bind to the QD surface, thanks to their thiol groups [77]. Problems with ligand exchange, such as poor bonding between the thiol group and the metal surface of the QDs, and diminished photoluminescent quantum yield are the problems that can be seen in BM connected to an encapsulating shell. Silanization (production of the silica outer sphere) raises the stability and solubility of QDs. In addition, silanization retains many of its emission possessions. Encapsulation of the semiconductor OD with the amphiphilic copolymer is achieved due to the capacity of its big hydrophobic tails to intertwine and interact with the robust QD ligands. In addition, the hydrophilic and functionalized parts get in touch with the water molecules of the dissolving agent [82]. The powerful interaction of biotin-avidin with a decomposition constant of 10-15 M is a commonly used strategy to assemble biomolecules onto the QD surface. The protein found in egg white is avidin. Each avidin is a single biotin-binding site. Vitamin H is known as biotin. Thanks to the different biotin derivatives, the biotinylation of QDs and biomolecules is facilitated. In addition, BM and QDs can be functionalized with the avidin protein. On the other hand, it should be noted that one or more of the biotin-binding sites present will likely be hidden by the binding of the avidin protein to the QD during the initial modification.

QDs functionalized with avidin can then bind to biotinylated biomolecules. On the other hand, QDs functionalized with biotin are useful in assembling biomolecules functionalized with avidin [83].

6 Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications Involving QDs

6.1 Therapeutic and Diagnostic Applications Involving QDs

With the increase in the incidence of deadly diseases such as cancer, the need for the efficacy of therapeutic agents and definitive diagnostic methods is increasing. Therapeutic nanoparticles are of great importance in protecting healthy tissues, controlling the delivery of active agents in the pathological region, increasing therapeutic efficaciousness, and reducing the effectiveness of side outcomes.

In a study by Sriparna De et al., graphene oxide quantum dot (GOQD) was combined with folic acid-functionalized chitosan (FA-CH) to improve a drug-release nanocarrier (FA-CHGOQD) to treat cancer. The drug doxorubicin (DOX) was chosen for encapsulation to confirm the efficacy of FA-CH GOQD as nanocarriers. The in vitro release model of DOX has been tested at different pH ranges. According to the results, the drug release rate in the tumor cell microenvironment with a pH value of 5.5 was higher than in physiological environments with pH values of 7.4 and 6.5. It was carried out to determine the cytotoxic properties of GOQD and FA-CH-GOQD/DOX by MTT analysis. Cytomorphological micrographs of A549 cells showed different morphological rearrangements that were subject to cell apoptosis. The results of cellular uptake studies showed that FA-CH-GOQD could deliver DOX within a cancerous cell [84].

In a study by Ghorai, oxidative functionalization following acid-free and oxon oxidant-assisted solvothermal synthesis of graphene quantum dots from coal was performed first. This method of oxidative functionalization of coal was accomplished through heat treatment of nitric acid followed by acid recovery. Due to the synergistic synthesis technique, the developed GQDs exhibited solid blue photoluminescence (PL) property with a significantly high quantum yield (~14.42%). High-resolution transmission electron microscopy (HRTEM) has proven that nanocrystalline GQDs have smooth and narrow particle sizes in the 2.5–5 nm range. RITC-labeled GQDs demonstrated cellular incorporation in breast cancer cells [85].

In a study by Shivaji et al., a green, biogenic synthesis route was used to make CdS QDs with a particle size of 2–5 nm which were developed utilizing tea leaf extract (*Camellia sinensis*) as a nontoxic stabilizing agent. CdS proved that QDs efficaciously inhibited bacterial growth and exhibited cytotoxicity against A549 cancer cells [86].

In a study by Kholikov et al., GQDs were magnified by focusing nanosecond laser pulses on benzene and combined with methylene blue (MB). These GQDs have been used to act on *Escherichia coli* and *Micrococcus luteus*. MB-GQD singlet

oxygen production was observed by calculating the photobleaching rate of 9,10-anthracenediyl-bis(methylene)dimalonic acid. The formation of singlet oxygen has occurred with GQDs and MB. The MB-GQD combination successfully destroyed the bacteria. MTT test was used to examine whether GQDs cause human cellular side impacts in dark conditions and affect cancer-noncancer cellular viability. As a result of this analysis, viability was not changed under dark conditions, even at high GQD concentrations. This indicates that the MB-GQD combination is a good form of photodynamic therapy [87].

In another study performed by Justin et al., biodegradable chitosan-magnetic graphene quantum dot (MGQD) nanocomposites were used to observe release mechanisms between the large and small molecular weight (MWt) therapeutics from biodegradable microneedles. The existence of MGQDs in chitosan raised the degradation rate and electrical conductivity of chitosan, also preserving its mechanical properties. Poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) was chosen as the microneedle material. The PEG ring did not block microneedle capacity with its mechanical qualifications and low MWt lidocaine hydrochloride drug release behavior nearly the same as ringless microneedle arrays. The chitosan-MGQD microneedles were electrically conductive and permitted electrically stimulated delivery of big MWt therapeutics without the PEG ring [88].

Daou et al. used commercial ITK705 amino QDs coated with methoxy-terminated poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) of different chain lengths. After that, long-term stable homogeneous QD solutions were fabricated. The effect of particle coating on in vivo behavior after tail IV injection was visualized with a fluorescent microscope. The rate of first-pass extraction of coated QDs toward the liver reduced with PEG length. On the other hand, it increased with the hydrodynamic diameter of the particles [89].

In a study by Erogbogbo et al., steady dilute suspensions of Si QDs were produced utilizing phospholipid micelles. Si QDs used in the study are luminescent labels for pancreatic cancer cells. As a result of the study, it has been proven that silicon quantum dots can be applied as potential probes in diagnosis [90].

In a study by Roy, a new method was developed using plant leaf-derived graphene quantum dots (GQDsremodeleded with annexin V antibody (AbA5) to generate (AbA5)-remodeled GQDs (AbA5-GQDs). GQDs were used to screen the human cervical cancer cell line (HeLa cells), human breast adenocarcinoma cell line (MCF-7 cells), and normal human breast epithelial cell line (MCF-10A). In addition, the biotoxicity of GQDs was evaluated and shown to have little toxicity at concentrations <2.0 mg/mL. According to the result, GQDs were low toxicity [91].

7 Conclusions

QDs have a significant role in cell labeling imaging, diagnosis, and drug release. Many studies have shown that QD is an excellent imaging agent and can assist in the structure of theranostic devices. According to current studies, QDs could be modified to be more benign biologically and environmentally. QDs can be successfully incorporated into release systems. The properties of these hybrid substances are determined based on the respective release system for in vitro and in vivo practices. Although QDs offer significant advantages, more systems should be developed, and in vivo studies should be increased to evaluate the practicability of QD-based devices for clinical uses.

References

- 1. Das S, Mitra S, Khurana SMP, Debnath N. Nanomaterials for biomedical applications. Front Life Sci. 2013;7(3–4):90–8.
- 2. Nazir S, Hussain T, Ayub A, Rashid U, MacRobert AJ. Nanomaterials in combating cancer: therapeutic applications and developments. Nanomedicine. 2014;10:19–34.
- Abd Elkodous M, El-Sayyad GS, Abdelrahman IY, El-Bastawisy HS, Mohamed AE, Mosallam FM, Nassere HA, Gobara M, Baraka A, Elsayed MA, El-Batal AI. Therapeutic and diagnostic potential of nanomaterials for enhanced biomedical applications. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2019;180:411–28.
- Baetke SC, Lammers T, Kiessling F. Applications of nanoparticles for diagnosis and therapy of cancer. Br J Radiol. 2015;88:20150207.
- Rudramurthy GR, Swamy MK, Sinniah UR, Ghasemzadeh A. Nanoparticles: alternatives against drug-resistant pathogenic microbes. Molecules. 2016;21:836.
- Maier-Hauff K, Ulrich F, Nestler D, Niehoff H, Wust P, Thiesen B, Thiesen H, Budach V, Jordan A. Efficacy and safety of intratumoral thermotherapy using magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles combined with external beam radiotherapy on patients with recurrent glioblastoma multiforme. J Neuro-Oncol. 2011;103:317–24.
- Robertson CA, Evans DH, Abrahamse H. Photodynamic therapy (PDT): a short review on cellular mechanisms and cancer research applications for PDT. J Photochem Photobiol B. 2009;96:1–8.
- Yetisgin AA, Cetinel S, Zuvin M, Kosar A, Kutlu O. Therapeutic nanoparticles and their targeted delivery applications. Molecules. 2020;25:2193.
- 9. Hsu HJ, Bugno J, Lee SR, Hong S. Dendrimer-based nanocarriers: a versatile platform for drug delivery. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2017;9:1–21.
- 10. Mendes P, Pan J, Torchilin VP. Dendrimers as nanocarriers for nucleic acid and drug delivery in cancer therapy. Molecules. 2017;22:1401.
- Letchford K, Liggins R, Wasan KM, Burt H. In vitro, human plasma distribution of nanoparticulate paclitaxel is dependent on the physicochemical properties of poly(ethylene glycol)block-poly(caprolactone) nanoparticles. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2009;71:196–206.
- Ahmad Z, Shah A, Siddiq M, Kraatz HB. Polymeric micelles as drug delivery vehicles. RSC Adv. 2014;4:17028–38.
- Tahara Y, Akiyoshi K. Current advances in self-assembled nanogel delivery systems for immunotherapy. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2015;95:65–76.
- Neamtu I, Rusu AG, Diaconu A, Nita LE, Chiriac AP. Basic concepts and recent advances in nanogels as carriers for medical applications. Drug Deliv. 2017;24:539–57.
- Yang R, Mondal G, Wen D, Mahato RI. Combination therapy of paclitaxel and cyclopamine polymer-drug conjugates to treat advanced prostate cancer. Nanomedicine. 2017;13:391–401.
- Chen Z, Zhang P, Cheetham AG, Moon JH, Moxley JW, Lin YA, Cui H. Controlled release of free doxorubicin from peptide-drug conjugates by drug loading. J Control Release. 2014;191:123–30.
- Tu Y, Zhu L. Enhancing cancer targeting and anticancer activity by a stimulus-sensitive multifunctional polymer-drug conjugate. J Control Release. 2015;212:94–102.

- Pang X, Jiang Y, Xiao Q, Leung AW, Hua H, Xu C. pH-responsive polymer-drug conjugates: design and progress. J Control Release. 2016;222:116–29.
- Mroz P, Pawlak A, Satti M, Lee H, Wharton T, Gali H, Sarna T, Hamblin MR. Functionalized fullerenes mediate photodynamic killing of cancer cells: type I versus type II photochemical mechanism. Free Radic Biol Med. 2007;43:711–9.
- Sangiao ET, Holban AM, Gestal MC. Applications of nanodiamonds in the detection and therapy of infectious diseases. Materials (Basel). 2019;12:1639.
- 21. Man HB, Ho D. Nanodiamonds as platforms for biology and medicine. J Lab Autom. 2013;18:12-8.
- 22. Ho D, Wang CH, Chow EK. Nanodiamonds: the intersection of nanotechnology, drug development, and personalized medicine. Sci Adv. 2015;1:e1500439.
- Andocs G, Renner H, Balogh L, Fonyad L, Jakab C, Szasz A. The strong synergy of heat and modulated electromagnetic field in tumor cell killing. Strahlenther Onkol. 2009;185:120–6.
- Pandey B, Shetake N, Balla MS, Kumar A. Magnetic hyperthermia therapy: an emerging modality of cancer treatment in combination with radiotherapy. J Radiat Cancer Res. 2016;7:13.
- Matea CT, Mocan T, Tabaran F, Pop T, Mosteanu O, Puia C, Iancu C, Mocan L. Quantum dots in imaging, drug delivery and sensor applications. Int J Nanomedicine. 2017;12:5421–31.
- Bailey RE, Smith AM, Nie S. Quantum dots in biology and medicine. Physica E Low Dimens Syst Nanostruct. 2004;25:1–12.
- Mura S, Nicolas J, Couvreur P. Stimuli-responsive nanocarriers for drug delivery. Nat Mater. 2013;12:991–1003.
- Daraee H, Etemadi A, Kouhi M, Alimirzalu S, Akbarzadeh A. Application of liposomes in medicine and drug delivery. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2016;44:381–91.
- Familtseva A, Jeremic N, Tyagi SC. Exosomes: cell-created drug delivery systems. Mol Cell Biochem. 2019;459:1–6.
- Wu P, Zhang B, Shi H, Qian H, Xu W. MSC-exosome: a novel cell-free therapy for cutaneous regeneration. Cytotherapy. 2018;20:291–301.
- Weber S, Zimmer A, Pardeike J. Solid Lipid Nanoparticles (SLN) and Nanostructured Lipid Carriers (NLC) for pulmonary application: a review of the state of the art. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2014;86:7–22.
- Luo Y, Teng Z, Li Y, Wang Q. Solid lipid nanoparticles for oral drug delivery: chitosan coating improves stability, controlled delivery, mucoadhesion and cellular uptake. Carbohydr Polym. 2015;122:221–9.
- Junyaprasert VB, Morakul B. Nanocrystals for enhancement of oral bioavailability of poorly water-soluble drugs. Asian J Pharm Sci. 2015;10:13–23.
- Azzawi M, Seifalian A, Ahmed W. Nanotechnology for the diagnosis and treatment of diseases. Nanomedicine (Lond). 2016;11(16):2025–7.
- Bashir MR, Bhatti L, Marin D, Nelson RC. Emerging applications for ferumoxytol as a contrast agent in MRI. J Magn Reson Imaging. 2015;41:884–98.
- Kiessling F, Mertens ME, Grimm J, Lammers T. Nanoparticles for imaging: top or flop? Radiology. 2014;273:10–28.
- Rizzo LY, Theek B, Storm G, Kiessling F, Lammers T. Recent progress in nanomedicine: therapeutic, diagnostic and theranostic applications. Curr Opin Biotechnol. 2013;24:1159–66.
- Khaledian S, Nalaini F, Mehrbakhsh M, Abdoli M, Zahabi SS. Applications of novel quantum dots derived from layered materials in cancer cell imaging. FlatChem. 2021;27:100246.
- Bilan R, Nabiev I, Sukhanova A. Quantum dot-based nanotools for bioimaging, diagnostics, and drug delivery. Chembiochem. 2016;17:2103–14.
- 40. Li C, Zhang Y, Wang M, Zhang Y, Chen G, Li L, Wu D, Wang Q. In vivo real-time visualization of tissue blood flow and angiogenesis using Ag2S quantum dots in the NIR-II window. Biomaterials. 2014;35:393–400.

- Rizvi SB, Rouhi S, Taniguchi S, Yang SY, Green M, Keshtgar M, Seifalian AM. Near-infrared quantum dots for HER2 localization and imaging of cancer cells. Int J Nanomedicine. 2014;9:1323–37.
- Chinnathambi S, Chen S, Ganesan S, Hanagata N. Silicon quantum dots for biological applications. Adv Healthc Mater. 2014;3:10–29.
- 43. Yang ST, Wang X, Wang H, Lu F, Luo PG, Cao L, Meziani MJ, Liu JH, Liu Y, Chen M, Huang Y, Sun YP. Carbon dots as nontoxic and high-performance fluorescence imaging agents. J Phys Chem C. 2009;113:18110–4.
- 44. Hakkarainen T, Schramm A, Viheriala J, Guina M. Site-controlled epitaxy of InAs quantum dots on nanoimprint lithography patterns. In: Molecular beam epitaxy. 2nd ed. From research to mass production. United Kingdom: Elsevier; 2018. p. 277–92.
- 45. Leonard D, Krishnamurthy M, Fafard S, Merz JL, Petroff PM. Molecular-beam epitaxy growth of quantum dots from strained coherent uniform islands of InGaAs on GaAs. J Vac Sci Technol. 1994;B12:1063.
- 46. Moison JM, Houzay F, Barthe F, Leprince L, Andre E, Vatel O. Self-organized growth of regular nanometer-scale InAs dots on GaAs. Appl Phys Lett. 1994;64:196.
- 47. Dory C, Fisher KA, Müller K, Lagoudakis KG, Sarmiento J, Rundquist A, Zhang JL, Kelaita Y, Vučković J. Complete coherent control of a quantum dot strongly coupled to a nanocavity. Sci Rep. 2016;6:25172.
- Alivisatos AP. Perspectives on the physical chemistry of semiconductor nanocrystals. J Phys Chem. 1996;100:13226–39.
- 49. Wu P, Yan XP. Doped quantum dots for chemo/biosensing and bioimaging. Chem Soc Rev. 2013;42:5489–521.
- Suarez PL, García-Cortés M, Fernández-Argüelles MT, Encinar JR, Valledor M, Ferrero FJ, Campo JC, Costa-Fernandez JM. Functionalized phosphorescent nanoparticles in (bio)chemical sensing and imaging – a review. Anal Chim Acta. 2019;1046:16–31.
- Mohapatra S, Rout SR, Das RK, Nayak S, Ghosh SK. Highly hydrophilic luminescent magnetic mesoporous carbon nanospheres for controlled release of anticancer drug and multimodal imaging. Langmuir. 2016;32:1611–20.
- 52. Wang J, Zhang Z, Zha S, Zhu Y, Wu P, Ehrenberg B, Chen JY. Carbon nanodots featuring efficient FRET for two-photon photodynamic cancer therapy with a low fs laser power density. Biomaterials. 2014;35:9372–81.
- Righetto M, Privitera A, Fortunati I, Mosconi D, Zerbetto M, Curri ML, Corricelli M, Moretto A, Agnoli S, Franco L, Bozio R, Ferrante C. Spectroscopic insights into carbon dot systems. J Phys Chem Lett. 2017;8:2236–42.
- 54. Dong Y, Wang R, Li G, Chen C, Chi Y, Chen G. Polyamine-functionalized carbon quantum dots as fluorescent probes for selective and sensitive detection of copper ions. Anal Chem. 2012;84:6220–4.
- 55. Bouzas-Ramos D, Cigales-Canga J, Mayo JC, Sainz RM, Encinar JR, Costa-Fernandez JM. Carbon quantum dots codoped with nitrogen and lanthanides for multimodal imaging. Adv Funct Mater. 2019;29:1903884.
- 56. Wang YF, Hu A. Carbon quantum dots: synthesis, properties and applications. J Mater Chem C. 2014;2:6921–39.
- Tope S, Saudagar S, Kale N, Khambayat S, Bhise K. Review: therapeutic application of quantum dots (QD). Pharm Innov. 2016;2(2):86–105.
- Gao J, Chen K, Xie R, Xie J, Lee S, Cheng Z, Peng X, Chen X. Ultrasmall near infrared noncadmium quantum dots for in vivo tumor imaging. Small. 2010;6(2):256–61.
- Cai W, Shin DW, Chen K, Gheysens O, Cao Q, Wang SX, Gambhir SS, Chen X. Peptidelabeled near infrared quantum dots for imaging tumor vasculature in living subjects. Nano Lett. 2006;6:669–76.
- 60. Vashist SA, Tewari R, Bajpai RP, Bharadwaj LM, Raiteri R. Review of quantum dot technologies for cancer detection and treatment. J Nanotechnol. 2006;2:1–24.

- Pawar RS, Upadhaya GP, Patravale VB. Quantum dots: novel realm in biomedical and pharmaceutical industry. In: Handbook of nanomaterials for industrial applications. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2018. p. 621–37.
- 62. Harma H, Soukka T, Lovgren T. Europium nanoparticles and time resolved fluorescence for ultrasensitive detection of prostate-specific antigen. Clin Chem. 2001;47:561–8.
- 63. Schroedter A, Weller H, Eritja R, Ford WE, Wessels JM. Biofunctionalization of silica-coated CdTe and gold nanocrystals. Nano Lett. 2002;2(12):1363–7.
- 64. Mazumder S, Dey R, Mitra MK, Mukherjee S, Das GC. Review: biofunctionalized quantum dots in biology and medicine. J Nanomater. 2009; Article ID 815734, 1–17.
- 65. Schieber C, Bestetti A, Lim JP, Ryan AD, Nguyen T, Eldridge R, White AR, Gleesan PA, Donnelly PS, Williams SJ, Mulvaney P. Conjugation of transferrin to azide-modified CdSe/ ZnS core-shell quantum dots using cyclooctyne click chemistry. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2012;51:10523–7.
- 66. Kim B, Jiang W, Oreopoulos J, Yip CM, Rutka JT, Chan W. Biodegradable quantum dot nanocomposites enable live cell labeling and imaging of cytoplasmic targets. Nano Lett. 2008;8(11):3887–92.
- 67. Chi CW, Lao YH, Li YS, Chen LC. A quantum dot-aptamer beacon using a DNA intercalating dye as the FRET reporter: application to label-free thrombin detection. Biosens Bioelectron. 2011;26:3346–52.
- Yao H, Zhang Y, Xiao F, Xia Z, Rao J. Quantum dots/bioluminescence resonance energy transfer based highly sensitive detection of protease. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2007;46:4346–9.
- Han M, Gao X, Su JZ, Nie S. Quantum-dot-tagged microbeads for multiplexed optical coding of biomolecules. Nat Biotechnol. 2001;19:631–5.
- Bwatanglang IB, Mohammad F, Yusof NA, Abdullah J, Hussein MZ, Alitheen NB, Abu N. Folic acid targeted Mn:ZnS quantum dots for theranostic applications of cancer cell imaging and therapy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2016;11:413–28.
- Shi LF, Rosenzweig N, Rosenzweig Z. Luminescent quantum dots fluorescence resonance energy transfer-based probes for enzymatic activity and enzyme inhibitors. Anal Chem. 2007;79:208–14.
- 72. Zhang TT, Stilwell JL, Gerion D, Ding LH, Elboudwarej O, Cooke PA, Gray JW, Alivisatos AP, Frank F. Cellular effects of high doses of silica-coated quantum dot profiled with high throughput gene expression analysis and high content cellomics measurements. Nano Lett. 2006;6:800–8.
- Lu Z, Li CM, Bao H, Qiao Y, Toh Y, Xu Y. Mechanism of antimicrobial activity of CdTe quantum dots. Langmuir. 2008;24:5445–52.
- Wei C, Lin WY, Zainal Z, Williams NE, Zhu K, Kruzic AP, Smith RL, Rajeshwar K. Bactericidal activity of TiO2 photocatalyst in aqueous media: toward a solar-assisted water disinfection system. Environ Sci Technol. 1994;28:934–8.
- Manna L, Scher EC, Li LS, Alivisatos AP. Epitaxial growth and photochemical annealing of graded CdS/ZnS shells on colloidal CdSe nanorods. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124:7136–45.
- Chan WC, Nie S. Quantum dot bioconjugates for ultrasensitive nonisotopic detection. Science. 1998;281:2016–8.
- 77. Wu ZY, Zhao YL, Qiu FP, Li YP, Wang SW, Yang BH, Chen L, Sun JH, Wang JY. Forming water-soluble CdSe/ZnS QDs using amphiphilic polymers, stearyl methacrylate/methylacrylate copolymers with different hydrophobic moiety ratios and their optical properties and stability. Colloids Surf A. 2009;350:121–9.
- Aubert T, Soenen SJ, Wassmuth D, Cirillo M, Van Deun R, Braeckmans K, Hens Z. Bright and stable CdSe/CdS@SiO(2) nanoparticles suitable for long-term cell labelling. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2014;6:11714–23.
- 79. Kim MW, Jeong HY, Kang SJ, Choi MJ, You YM, Im CS, Lee TS, Song IH, Lee CG, Rhee KJ, Lee YK, Park YS. Cancer-targeted nucleic acid delivery and quantum dot imaging using EGF receptor aptamer-conjugated lipid nanoparticles. Sci Rep. 2017;7:9474.

- Howes PD, Chandrawati R, Stevens MM. Colloidal nanoparticles as advanced biological sensors. Science. 2014;346:1247390.
- Foubert A, Beloglazova NV, Rajkovic A, Sas B, Madder A, Goryacheva IY, De Saeger S. Bioconjugation of quantum dots: review & impact on future application. Trends Anal Chem. 2016;83:31–48.
- Fernandez-Arguelles MT, Costa-Fernandez JM, Pereiro R, Sanz-Medel A. Simple bioconjugation of polymer-coated quantum dots with antibodies for fluorescence-based immunoassays. Analyst. 2008;133:444–7.
- Zhang F, Lees E, Amin F, Rivera-Gil P, Yang F. Polymer-coated nanoparticles: a universal tool for biolabelling experiments. Small. 2011;7(3):113–3127.
- 84. De S, Patra K, Ghosh D, Dutta K, Dey A, Sarkar G, Maiti J, Basu A, Rana D, Chattopadhyay D. Tailoring the efficacy of multifunctional biopolymeric-graphene oxide quantum dot based nanomaterial as nanocargo in cancer therapeutic application. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2018;4(2):514–31.
- Ghorai S, Roy I, De S, Dash PS, Basu A, Chattopadhyay D. Exploration of the potential efficacy of natural resource derived blue emitting graphene quantum dots in cancer therapeutic application. New J Chem. 2020;44:5366–76.
- 86. Shivaji K, Mani S, Ponmurugan P, De Castro CS, Davies ML, Balasubramanian MG, Pitchaimuthu S. Green-synthesis-derived CdS quantum dots using tea leaf extract: antimicrobial, bioimaging, and therapeutic applications in lung cancer cells. ACS Appl Nano Mater. 2018;1:1683–93.
- 87. Kholikov K, Ilhom S, Sajjad M, Smith ME, Monroe JD, San O, Er AO. Improved singlet oxygen generation and antimicrobial activity of sulphur-doped graphene quantum dots coupled with methylene blue for photodynamic therapy applications. Photodiagn Photodyn Ther. 2018;24:7–14.
- Justin R, Chen B. Multifunctional chitosan –magnetic graphene quantum dot nanocomposites for the release of therapeutics from detachable and non-detachable biodegradable microneedle arrays. Interface Focus. 2018;8:20170055.
- 89. Daou TJ, Li L, Reiss P, Josserand V, Texier I. Effect of poly(ethylene glycol) length on the in vivo behavior of coated quantum dots. Langmuir. 2009;25:3040–4.
- Erogbogbo F, Yong KT, Roy I, Xu G, Prasad PN, Swihart MT. Biocompatible luminescent silicon quantum dots for imaging of cancer cells. ACS Nano. 2008;2(5):873–8.
- Roy P, Periasamy AP, Lin CY, Her GM, Chiu WJ, Li CL, Shu CL, Huang CC, Liang CT, Chang HT. Photoluminescent graphene quantum dots for in vivo imaging of apoptotic cells. Nanoscale. 2015;7:2504.

Carbon-Based Nanomaterials for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems



Tendai Makwikwi, Govindarajan Venkat Kumar, Amanda-Lee Ezra Manicum, Saravanan Sekaran, and David Katerere

1 Introduction

Nanomaterials have several medical applications, including novel applications, for instance, vectors for vaccine development, genetic material and drug distribution of curative substances to the immune system, photothermal therapy, and tissue engineering, as illustrated in Fig. 1 [1]. Furthermore, various diseases, including cancer, can now be detected and treated simultaneously with carbon nanomaterials. Current treatment methodologies have many shortcomings, including the incapability to eradicate all cancerous cells; with that said, chemotherapy and radiotherapy possess severe poisonous adverse reactions. Furthermore, the use of carbon nanomaterials (CNs) within the medical field centers around the controlled delivery of anticancer treatments and the careful demolition of cancerous cells [2–4]. The size of carbon nanomaterials ranging between approximately 0.5 and 100 is ideal for use in both in vitro and in vivo natural structures. This is due to their size analogous to

T. Makwikwi · D. Katerere

G. V. Kumar VSB Engineering College, Department of Biotechnology, Karur, Tamil Nadu, India

A.-L. E. Manicum (⊠) Tshwane University of Technology, Department of Chemistry, Arcadia Campus, Pretoria, South Africa e-mail: ManicumAE@tut.ac.za

S. Sekaran

Tshwane University of Technology, Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Arcadia Campus, Pretoria, South Africa

Department of Pharmacology, Basic Medical Sciences, Saveetha Dental College and Hospitals, Saveetha Institute of Medical and Technical Sciences, Chennai, India



Fig. 1 Graphical illustration of the applications of carbon-based nanoparticles in medicine. (Reproduced with copyrights permission from [1])

biological molecules like DNA plasmids, enzymes, proteins, etc. [5, 6]. They are also easily transported across a cell membrane, most likely via endocytosis [7].

Additionally, the ability of carbon-based nanomaterials, namely, graphene, fullerenes, carbon nanotubes (CNTs), and nanodiamonds, to easily cross cell membranes makes them excellent vehicles for small molecules and biopharmaceuticals [8]. Carbon nanomaterials benefit morbid regions like tumors because they are small in size. In addition, nanomaterials accumulate selectively inside tumorous material at considerably greater concentrations than in the surrounding and nearby healthy materials. The preceding fact is abnormal leaky blood vessels and reduced lymphatic drainage related to tumorous material. The above dynamics cause the improved permeation and retention effect (EPR) that permits nanomaterials to accumulate carefully in carcinogenic tissue [9, 10]. By using carbon nanomaterials specifically created for tumor uptake, photothermal therapy (PTT) can be utilized to selectively destroy cancerous bodies through the use of near-infrared light ablation and the activation of photosensitizing agents that yield singlet oxygen and responsive oxygen molecules that destroy the neighboring tumor cells. The applications mentioned above are a few of the possible utilization of carbon-based nanomaterials (CBNs). This chapter addresses targeted drug and gene delivery systems that are carbon-based.



Fig. 2 Illustration of the different CBNs and their hybridization states

2 Classification of Carbon-Based Nanomaterials (CBNs)

Initially discovered in 1985, carbon-based nanomaterials (CBNs) are, as the name implies, fundamentally composed of carbon atoms [11, 12]. Moreover, the existence of CBNs such as fullerenes (C60, C70, and C84) was predicted in 1970 [13], and as already mentioned, they were discovered only in 1985. Besides, fullerenes (i.e., C60) characteristically have a sphere-like shape, even though oblong shapes (i.e., C70) are also possible. In 1991, the discovery of carbon nanotubes accelerated the research into carbon-related nanomaterials [14]. According to Fig. 2, CBNs are classified according to their geometrical structure and are found in various forms (tubes, spheres, ellipsoids) with two crystalline allotropes (graphite and diamonds). The carbon element is therefore distinct and diverse, and CBNs can be three-dimensional (diamond and graphite), two-dimensional (graphite sheets), one-dimensional (nanotubes), or zero-dimensional (fullerene) [15, 16]. Furthermore, its structural configuration and hybridization state greatly influences CBNs' chemical behavior and physical properties. The carbon element with its six electrons has a ground state configuration of $1s^22s^22p^2$.

A small energy gap in the 2s and 2p orbitals facilitates electron transition, allowing hybridization into sp, sp², or sp³. For sp² and sp³ hybridization, the covalent bonds with neighboring atoms at higher energy levels provide energy to accommodate this configuration, as for sp, sp², or sp³ hybridization. In unhybrid orbitals, the concept of π -bonding is considered. The unhybrid p-orbitals contemplate π -bonding among themselves [17]. Therefore, if one studies organic compounds, they mainly differ in their hybridization states. Depending on its configuration, a significant variation in carbon's bulk can be observed. For example, when high temperatures and pressures are applied to diamonds, a trigonometric sp³ arrangement is apparent. In the absence of heat, the planar form interlayer sp² configuration supplements to provide a layered sheet that is singular in the structure, having a single π -bond and three sigma covalent bonds. Conversely, weak interplanar forces caused by shear, chemical, and physical separation cause the graphene sheets to slip [18].

Furthermore, research into CBNs in several fields has been done: computerized devices and semiconductors, data-storing applications, biosensors and regular sensors, energy storage research, and nano-based biomedicine. The subsequent section describes the physical properties of the following CBNs in this order: graphene, fullerenes, nanotubes, and nanodiamonds.

2.1 Graphene

Graphene, including graphite sheets, is a CBN with higher-ranking properties. CBNs of this type are two-dimensional nanomaterials, with honeycomb crystal lattices made from carbon atoms with sp² hybridization [19]. In addition, graphene molecules are the building blocks of other graphitic structures, namely, zerodimensional (0D) fullerenes, one-dimensional (1D) carbon nanotubes, and threedimensional (3D) graphites. In addition to being wrapped up in buckyballs (0D), graphene can also be rolled up into nanotubes (1D) and stacked into graphite (3D), as illustrated in Fig. 3 [20]. It is due to this fact that graphene is the mother of all graphene-like structures.

Furthermore, graphite sheets are more steady than 3D structured molecules at the nanoscale [21]. Graphene's strange electronic behavior allows for several relativistic phenomena of quantum electrodynamics. It also possesses extraordinary conductivity properties that enable the relativistic effects in quantum electrodynamics [22]. This makes it highly useful in various fields, including optical research, electronic investigations, spintronic studies, composites, and hydrogen storage [15]. In addition, the unique planar structure of graphene, its outstanding electronic, optical, magnetism, thermal, and electrochemical properties, has its advantages. Moreover, its easy biofunctionalization makes graphene a versatile material that has been applied in various biological applications. These applications include drug delivery, diagnostic uses for terminal illnesses, tissue altering, fluorescence quenched by graphene, graphene-improved differentiation, and graphene-supported laser desorption [23, 24]. In addition to its excellent surface area (2630 m².g⁻¹), exceptional Young's modulus (1.0TPa), outstanding thermal conductivity (5000Wm⁻¹.K⁻¹), high optical transmittance (97.7%), and excellent electrical conductivity, graphene has many other distinctive properties, i.e., physical, chemical, and mechanical [25-27].

There are four leading derivatives of graphene, namely, (i) graphene oxide (GO), (ii) reduced graphene oxide (RGO), (iii) graphene quantum dots (GQDs), and (iv)



Fig. 3 Illustration of the various types of graphene: 0D is fullerene, 1D is carbon nanotubes, 2D is graphene, and 3D is graphite. (The picture is reproduced with permission from [20])

graphene nanosheets (GNs). Additional derivates are graphene nano-onions (GNOs), graphene nano-ribbons (GNRs), graphene nanoplatelets (GNPs), ultrathin graphite, monolayer graphene, and few-layer graphene. However, graphene's most important derivative is graphene oxide (GO).

2.2 Fullerenes

Carbon nanomaterials that take the form of ellipsoids or spheres are known as fullerene (0D), buckminsterfullerenes, or buckyballs, and these types of CBNs retain unique chemical and physical properties [28]. Fullerenes have a hexagonal ground structure because of the sp² bonding. This makes fullerenes stand out from other materials. In theory, a micro-sized graphene sheet is rolled cylindrically in the nanometer range, and then, it is topped up with a fullerene sphere. There are 120 symmetry operations in the molecular structure of fullerenes, including rotation

about an axis and reflection, making fullerenes the most symmetrical cage-like molecule of all CBNs [29]. A large amount of fullerene in a synthesized sample is C60 (creating a round shape with 60 vertices). It contains 60 carbon atoms involving C5–C5 single bonds, which equate to 12 pentagonal rings, and C5 = C6 double bonds equating to 20 hexagonal rings [30, 31]. Fullerene comprising 2n + 20 carbon atoms has "n" hexagons; it is solid and can withstand pressures as excellent as 3 000 atm (at which it still holds its original shape). Concentrations of C60 and C70 are highest at 1000 °C and increase with pulsation interval [31]. The fullerene structure has nonlinear optical responses when π -electrons are delocalized. Fullerene molecules may contain 30-980 carbon atoms to formulate altered forms with various properties suitable for multiple uses. When the hexagons in the C60 molecule are altered (i.e., added or removed), the particle can lose its soccer ball-like appearance. When having 70 carbon atoms and 25 hexagonal units, C70 forms a rugby ball-like structure. A pentagonal shape is more giant fullerenes, while asteroids are smaller fullerenes. There are 1.65 grams of fullerene in a cubic centimeter, which is less than the 3.51 grams of diamond in a cubic centimeter [18]. Because of the possible twofold performance of C60 among reactive oxygen species (ROS), this nanoparticle can behave contrarily within altered conditions. As C60 produces oxygen species when exposed to visible light, it is a contender for photodynamic therapy (PDT) and biological applications [32–34].

2.3 Nanotubes

The spherical or ellipsoidal form of nanomaterials is called fullerene, while the cylindrical shape is called carbon nanotubes (CNTs). These materials are hexagonal 1D sp² hybridized carbon sheets that possess unique properties, and the nanostructure of CNTs is illustrated in Fig. 3. Due to the CNTs' graphene sidewalls, which have sp³ bonding properties, CNTs are less susceptible to chemical alterations than fullerenes. In carbon nanotubes, the nano-diameter is coupled with a length in cm, creating an unusual structural aspect ratio. As a result of noncovalent interactions, CNTs interact with organic molecules via electrostatic, van der Waals [35, 36], hydrogen bonding, or hydrophobic forces. Because of their higher strength, rigidity, conductivity, and elasticity, they are potentially functional materials in a range of applications.

Furthermore, to synthesize CNTs, various methods may be used (e.g., laser ablation, arc discharge, and chemical vapor deposition (CVD)), and three types of CNT structures exist, namely, single-walled carbon nanotubes (SWCNTs), double-walled (DWCNT), and multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWCNTs). The classification of CNTs is based on how many graphene layers there are in the cylindrical tube [15]. An SWCNT is typically 0.4 to 2.5 nm, whereas an MWCNT is usually a few nanometers to 100 nm. By combining 2D crystals with different electrical, optical, and mechanical properties, multilayer CNTs can provide other physical phenomena and device functionalities [37]. Depending on the orientation of the hexagonal lattice, SWNTs exhibit metallic or semimetallic properties and are semiconducting. DWNTs and MWNTs can be considered "carbon onions" in one dimension. Both MWNTs and bulk SWNTs have similar characteristics, and the coupling between layers is feeble in these two NTs. As opposed to SWNTs, MWNTs have a semiconducting behavior rather than a metallic character [18].

2.4 Nanodiamond

In the 1960s, diamond nanoparticles were first created by the explosion in the Soviet Union and were largely unknown to the rest of the world for many years [38, 39]. Scientists have been fascinated for decades by nanodiamonds (NDs); these are diamonds with a size range between 4 and 10 nm. Particles of nanodiamonds containing small monocrystalline-sized particles of around 4 nm are termed detonated nanodiamonds. In 1933, adamantane was first discovered in crude oil. It has the chemical formula C10H16, and then tetra-C22H28 becomes adamantine. Nanocrystalline carbon atoms are connected tetrahedrally in nanodiamonds, forming a three-dimensional cubic lattice. This makes NDs look like diamonds, and they possess the physical properties of the onion-like-shaped carbonaceous shell with coverings of functional groups [40-43]. Because NDs have extremely flexible sp²/ sp³ ratio bonds, their stretched faces may function as graphene planes, while puckered surfaces act as diamond surfaces. NDs are fascinating because of their intrinsic properties, and the smaller they are, the better their properties [44–46]. NDs vary in size and properties depending on synthesized [47, 48]. In addition to functionalizing NDs, they are nontoxic and functionalized with various ligand molecules. Medicinal compounds, chemical compounds, and biological molecules can be conjugated using these different ligands [49, 50]. Moreover, despite their high surface areas and tunable surface arrangements, nanodiamonds devise excellent mechanical and optical properties.

3 Biomedical Application of Carbon-Based Nanomaterials

Carbon-based nanomaterials (CNs) with exceptional characteristics are progressively being used in numerous scientific and industrial suits. The diverse carbonderived nanomaterial family has been widely used in biomedical applications, namely, bioimaging, biosensing, diagnostics, drug and gene delivery, regenerative medicine, tissue engineering, and phototherapy due to its unique properties. We hope to provide an overview of CNs in this chapter, focusing on intrinsic structural, electrical, and chemical features. The properties and characteristics of CNs and their derivatives, such as carbon nanotubes (CNTs), graphene, carbon dots, nanodiamonds, fullerene, and mesoporous carbon nanomaterials, are summarized in depth in this section.

3.1 Bioimaging

Carbon nanomaterials are attracting immense interest for their unique optical properties and potential applications in imaging due to their small size and low cost. In many imaging applications, carbon-based materials have been studied for numerous years. Fluorescence imaging, Raman imaging, multimodal imaging, magnetic resonance imaging, computerized tomography, photoacoustic imaging, and computed positron emission tomography are only a few examples [51]. Nanomaterials based on carbon quantum dots have gained much attention in bioimaging. Carbon quantum dots outperform traditional organic fluorophores and contemporary inorganic semiconductor quantum dots in photobleaching resistance, chemical inertness, and ease of surface functionalization, among other things [52]. Carbon quantum dots, for example, have minimal cytotoxicity, excellent aqueous solubility, and a high emission quantum yield, making them ideal for use in biomedical research, particularly in in vivo and in vitro bioimaging [53]. Karakoçak et al. demonstrated the usage of hyaluronan-conjugated nitrogen-doped carbon quantum dots (HA-nCQDs) for bioimaging of tumor cells. In addition, they showed how they might be used as drug carriers. Their findings suggest that HA-nCQDs could be employed to image CD44-specific tumors in preclinical human cancer models and could also be used as carriers for directed medication distribution into CD44-rich cells [54].

3.2 Biosensors

Carbon nanotubes, grapheme, grapheme oxide, carbon nanowires, and graphene quantum dots have excellent physical, chemical, and electrical properties. They have a high surface-to-volume ratio, so most surfaces are exposed, allowing them to bind many sensors [55]. Furthermore, the exceptional surface-to-volume ratio and the sp² hybridization structure guarantee surface alteration by detecting elements and signal transformation [56]. In transistor-type sensors, carbon nanotubes and graphene, for example, function as electrical channels, while chemiresistor-type sensors use them as sensitive elements with specialized detecting probes to detect molecules with high sensitivity and selectivity. Since glucose is an essential molecule in diagnosing diabetes and fermentation technology, using enzyme-carbon nanotube electrodes for glucose detection is the most widely used analyte. Immobilization of enzymes for glucose determination employs various techniques [57]. Gokoglan et al., for example, developed a new flexible glucose biosensor that measures the glucose content of multiple beverages utilizing vertically allied carbon nanotubes and conjugated polymers. They claimed that the novel biosensor has more significant kinetic limits, including excellent detecting capability and sensitivity [58]. In another study, Maity et al. produced a screen-printed carbon electrode modified using amine terminated multiwalled carbon nanotubes/polyaniline/ reduced graphene oxide/gold nanoparticles with glucose oxidase (GOx) immobilized on SPCE. They reported that the fabricated glucose biosensor shows extraordinary sensitivity, a wide linearity range, and the lowest micromole detection range. The researchers also emphasized that the biosensor is cost-effective, reproducible, repeatable, and stable [59].

3.3 Drug Delivery

Carbon nanomaterials have attracted researchers with their unique properties, enormous surface area, significant cellular internalization, superior tumor accrual, and ease of surface functionalization, allowing nanomaterials to carry chemotherapeutic agents, especially to tumor locations and decreasing drug toxic side effects [60]. Carbon nanomaterials can be modified to deliver bioactive peptides, nucleic acids, proteins, and medicines to cells and organs. Because functionalized carbon nanomaterials are non-immunogenic and have minimal toxicity [61]. Garriga and his co-researchers tested the in vitro toxicity of carbon nanomaterials such as carbon nanotubes, carbon nanohorns, carbon nanoplatelets, nanodiamonds, graphene oxide, and reduced graphene oxide in human epithelial colorectal adenocarcinoma (Caco-2) cells and human breast adenocarcinoma (MCF-7) cells. They reported that nanodiamonds have the most negligible toxicity, followed by grapheme oxide and carbon nanotubes. In contrast, carbon nanoplatelets have high toxicity, producing an elevated level of reactive oxygen species. Further, they emphasized that the anticancer drug-loaded carbon nanomaterials show improved anticancer activity compared with the free drug. This efficiency largely depends on carbon nanomaterial hydrophobicity and surface chemistry [62]. Similarly, many researchers have reported that surface functionalized carbon nanotubes are target-specific, non-immunogenic, and low toxic, have controlled drug release, and are efficient in killing cancer cells [62–64].

3.4 Gene Delivery

Zhao and his co-researcher prepared gene delivery systems using fluorine-doped cationic carbon dots. Their study showed that fluorine-doped cationic carbon dots are highly efficient in delivering low DNA doses to high serum concentrations. However, despite having high gene delivery efficiency and biocompatibility in vitro, its in vivo application is limited because it lacks a degradable chemical structure [65]. However, surface functionalization and chemical modification of carbon nanomaterial will reduce the cytotoxicity in in vivo conditions. Because of carbon nanotubes' unique properties, including high surface-to-volume ratios, optical properties, increased conductivity and strength, ease of surface functionalization, and biocompatibility, they have been considered gene carriers [66]. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) regulate gene expression post-transcriptionally, making them a promising

therapeutic target for various disorders. A study proved that functionalizing CNTs with two different polymers like polyethyleneimine and polyamidoamine, followed by miR-503 oligonucleotides, regulated the target genes, cell proliferation, and angiogenic budding [67]. Golshadi and his co-researchers developed an array of aligned hollow carbon nanotubes for rapid, high-efficiency transfer of DNA. They reported that plasmid DNA delivery through the developed nanofabrication was 84% with low cytotoxicity. Further, they emphasized that carbon nanotube utilization for gene delivery will overcome the molecular weight limits, and it could be modified to transport genes with added drugs or proteins [68].

3.5 Regenerative Medicine

Bones are connective matter that provides the structure of an entity and act by way of a hinge for the movement of muscles by providing a position of attachment. Bone tissues can self-heal, but multifaceted fractures and bone defects can lead to nonunions. The scaffolds are essential for bone regeneration, and they provide a site for new bone tissue formation and proliferation. CNTs are a great alternative to titanium or ceramic bone scaffolds since they are robust, rigid, and flexible [69]. In addition to the in vitro studies on ectopic bone formation using human mesenchymal stem cells derived from adipose tissue, Li's research paper evaluates the use of carbon nanotubes to induce osteogenic differentiation in mice models. Their results indicated that the CNTs cause osteogenic gene expression and ectopic bone construction in the dorsal musculature of the mice model. According to their report, CNTs induce inductive bone by concentrating more proteins in cells located in bone tissues [70]. Similarly, Das et al. tested canine mesenchymal stem cell proliferation and differentiation characteristics using functionalized carbon nanotube scaffolds. They reported that the COOH-functionalized CNTs promoted chondrogenesis and neural differentiation. As CNTs have electrical conductivity properties, Kunisaki et al. reported that the CNT yarns promote peripheral nerve regeneration in peripheral neural defeats. These reports suggest that the CNTs are a promising scaffold for treating bone and neuron regeneration [71].

3.6 Tissue Engineering

The treatment of human bone abnormalities, such as those caused by tumor excision, trauma, and aberrant bone formation, has significant limits. There is little evidence that current therapies like autografts, allographs, and metal prostheses promote bone regeneration. Instead, they use an artificial material to replace the missing bone [72]. It is preferred that CNTs be used for bone tissue engineering due to their biocompatibility, rigidity, ability to mimic natural tissue nanofibers, ability to stimulate the adhesion and proliferation of cells, and ability to form solid 3D
structures [73]. Osteocytes and bone cells have been demonstrated to be completely biocompatible with CNTs [74]. Uzui et al. found that multiwalled CNTs adjacent to bone cause slight local inflammation, show high bone-tissue similarity, play a role in bone repair, integrate into the new-fangled bone, and accelerate bone development when stimulated by transgenic human bone morphogenetic protein-2. This research establishes a preliminary exploratory foundation for CNTs in biomaterials utilized next to the bone, such as those used to promote bone regeneration [75]. Through a dual in situ method of producing CNTs in hydroxyapatite powders by chemical vapor deposition, Li and his co-researchers manufactured CNT-reinforced hydroxyapatite compounds. They reported that the composites are suitable biocompatible and drastically stimulated the propagation of fibroblasts and osteoblast in in vitro conditions. Similarly, Mukerji et al. observed soft callous growth on the implant surface after the CNTs-hydroxyapatite composites were placed in an in vivo study. They reported that the CNTs and hydroxyapatite composites improved the host-graft and bone-implant interfaces [76].

3.7 Phototherapy

Carbon nanotubes and graphene, which have properties like colossal surface areas, thermal conductivity, and electrical properties, have attracted consideration in photo the rapy due to their unique properties. Phototherapy is a hopeful next-generation healing approach for many current medical diseases, including cancer diagnoses, targeting, and therapy [77]. Commonly used phototherapy agents are photosensitizers, which absorb light sources and produce reactive oxygen species in the cells [78]. There are different types of phototherapy, such as (i) photobiomodulation (PBM), (ii) photodynamic therapy (PDT), and (iii) photothermal therapy (PTT). In PBM, a light-emitting diode or laser is used at a specific wavelength level to cure various illnesses. The PDT therapeutic method uses light at a particular wavelength to activate photosensitizers to kill tumors. In contrast, photothermal therapy (PTT) involves exposing the photosensitizer to a light source and activating the PS molecule to generate heat energy. These phototherapy methods treat acute and chronic pain, rheumatoid arthritis, scleroderma, dental surgery, neurological disorders, colon cancer, wound healing, Parkinson's disease, and musculoskeletal syndrome [79]. Nanoparticles of graphene quantum dots (GQDs) possess unique electronic properties, such as solid and tunable photoluminescence, which can be used for bioimaging and biosensing [80].

4 The Impact of Physical and Chemical Properties of CBNs in the Delivery of Drugs and Genes

CBNs are becoming promising and attractive nanomaterials. CBNs have a wide range of applications, including biomedical applications. The wide range of applications is due to organic π - π stacking characteristics and semiconducting properties. CBNs are rapidly becoming more popular and more and more mass-produced. They exist in diverse allotropes of carbon. Intensive research has been done on the nature of CBNs. CBNs have been the most used type of nanoparticles over the past two decades. CBNs for biomedical uses have captivated much focus owing to their inherent properties. They are extensively used in various products, including drug and gene transporters. The unique physicochemical properties of CBNs include optical, electrical, mechanical, thermal, electrochemical, structural diversity, and electrical properties. The elucidation of the structures of CBNs and the characterization of their physicochemical properties is vital to ensure product excellence (i.e., increased purity, determination of shortcomings, chemical species on surfaces, etc.) and to understand their structure. These properties provide flexibility, electrical conductivity, and superior strength toward drugs and genes. In addition, CBNs can effectively interact with biomolecules. The widespread application of CBNs increases the possibility of them entering the environment. Spectroscopic methods are used to elucidate the chemical and physical properties of the CBNs. The most used methods are atomic force microscopy, electron microscopy, and Raman spectroscopy. The physicochemical property nature of the CBNs makes them inert, stable, and difficult to degrade. The CBNs have demonstrated distinct biological interaction due to their diversified physical properties and nanosized nature. The different physicochemical properties have been discussed in detail in this subsection.

4.1 Degradation by Enzymes and Microbes

In the therapeutic use of CBNs, the enzyme degradation of these compounds is critical to immune-competent cells since they assist in a superior instance of biological interactions. Various CBNs are associated with a wide assortment of enzymes, leading to the mechanism by which enzymes degrade. Degradation by enzymes is defined as a heterogeneous process involving adsorption and hydrolysis. Furthermore, biodegradation reduces the number of atoms in a molecule through a specific type of biological transformation. Therefore, the biodegradation of CBNs by enzymes from microbes is of utmost significance. This reduces their harmfulness to existing organisms and removes them from the environment. However, the number of microbes and enzymes involved in the biodegradation of CBNs remains limited.

Further studies are needed to characterize the enzymes and microbes involved in biodegradation. CBNs may be degraded more effectively if microbes and enzymes

are enhanced. Microorganisms excrete enzymes that decompose the CBNs found in plant litter—the degradation of CBNs by microbes important for immune-competent cells. Single-walled carbon-based nanotubes (SWCNTs) degrade relatively quickly, and their biodegradation occurs naturally via microbes and enzymes catalysis [81]. This was revealed from previous studies. The degradation of SWCNTs was increased in a low concentration of hydrogen peroxide and horseradish peroxidase. MWCNTs degrade differently than SWCNTs.

The degradation of MWCNTs is unlike SWCNTs since MWCNTs have multiple layers, so they may affect HRP secretion. Multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWCNTs) are degraded layer-by-layer [82, 83]. The functionalization of MWCNTs changed the rate of degradation. The time of oxidative acid action was dependent on the degree of carboxylation. The hydrophilic interaction among horseradish peroxidases and oxygen concentration caused the degradation and oxidation of CNTs. SWCNTs degrade in a shorter time than MWCNTs. This is because MWCNTs are more resilient to degradation by horseradish peroxidase. The degradation of SWCNTs was influenced by myeloperoxidase in a separate study. The degradation was enhanced by the addition of sodium bromide and hydrogen peroxide. Myeloperoxidase (MPO)-mediated degradation and cellular-mediated degradation of SWCNTs work the same way the body's immune systems offend nanomaterials and microorganisms. SWCNTs are also completely degraded when MPO, hypochlorite, and H₂O₂ are present in in vitro cultures of human neutrophils. Human neutrophils can degrade SWCNTs with MPO, but macrophages cannot entirely degrade SWCNTs. CNTs are susceptible to degradation under acidic conditions since hypochlorite and free radical intermediates are present in MPO [84].

Furthermore, the free radicals will also facilitate the breakdown of the CNTs. SWCNTs are also susceptible to degradation under certain in vitro conditions, in addition to in vivo. Also, like other enzymes, peroxidases such as eosinophil peroxidase (EPO) usually catalyze redox reactions involving two electrons, using H_2O_2 to oxidize halides into their hypohalous acids producing reactive radical intermediates.

4.2 Biocompatibility and Biological Interactions

CBNs have various physical and chemical properties of interest. These properties increase their demand in various fields of biomedical science. CBNs have drawn remarkable attention, including CNTs, graphene, fullerenes, and nanodiamond [85, 86]. However, the CBNs are not compatible with biological systems, causing potential toxicity. This incompatibility of limits their wider spectrum acceptance. The assessment of the biocompatibility of CBNs is therefore highly ideal [87]. Designing nanoparticles for biomedical applications requires surface modification. The surface modification of nanoparticles can influence biological reactions, particle uptake, and biodistribution. Surface modification has made the CBNs more compatible and susceptible to degradation by enzymes and microbes [88].

Furthermore, CBNs (like superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles, SPION) can be used to regulate the immune system's behavior differently, as illustrated in Fig. 4 [89]. For instance, the SPIONs used in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are not labeled, resulting in macrophages taking up the particles [90]. Whereas, if SPION is PEGylated or sized less than 20 nanometers, macrophages are less likely to take them up, and the circulation time is longer [91]. CBNs can associate with a diversity of mammalian cells and enter mammalian cells. For instance, the existence of CNTs in the blood allows the interaction of CNTs with leukocytes in the blood. The exchange is through antigen-presenting cells.

The activation of leukocyte markers allows understanding of the direct and indirect interaction between blood and the immune reaction. The CDs have minimum impact on the serum albumin and gamma-globulins. CDs possess good tolerance and higher cell viability with serum compared with polyethyleneimine. Different CBN subclasses have other physical and chemical properties [83]. A thorough



Fig. 4 Graphical illustration of effect of surface coating on nano-immuno-interactions. (Reprinted with copyrights permission from [89])

assessment of biological interaction is a prerequisite to exploring the biomedical application of the CBNs. The innate immune system is comprised of soluble mediators like cytokines and chemokines, as well as inflammatory cells like all phagocytic cells and macrophages. Inflammatory cells and monocytes are two different sets of cells. Monocytes are solely responsible for producing cytokines, presentation of antigens, and phagocytosis. The soluble mediators include complement factors, chemokines, and cytokines [92]. The metabolic activity of macrophages is affected by interference with materials from graphene. The interaction damages the mitochondrial membrane, thereby increasing the levels of reactive oxygen species. CBNs may lead to damage to DNA and lipids. This damage is followed by cell death via the excitation of reactive oxygen species when uptake by cancer cells [13]. The mechanism of entry into cells by CBNs is still unclear. Passive diffusion takes place on the cell membrane via the phospholipid bilayer. Active uptake occurs through the attachment of CBNs to the external the cell membrane. The addition of the CBNs to the exterior surface results in absorption. Diffusion is used to internalize small CBNs of up to 400 nm in length. In addition, endocytosis is responsible for the internalization of some small CBNs. CBNs with enhanced biofunction enhance drug and gene delivery efficacy by reducing clearance and increasing retention.

4.3 Bio-corona

Biomedical researchers face a significant challenge in nanoparticle investigations, such as developing safe and active bio-corona formation on nanoparticle surfaces. Much of the research on nanoparticles and bio-coronas has been qualitative, posing a critical drawback. In part, this is due to the emerging nature of the field and the need to develop more quantitative study designs and technologies [93]. An environment containing bio-corona molecules refers to an adsorbate layer of molecules that resides on the surface of a nanoparticle. Nanoparticles can form complex coatings when biomolecules absorb them in a physiological environment [94, 95]. The coating changes the nanomaterial's physical properties, cellular viability, and immune responses.

In a bio-corona particle, the CBNs are coated with biomolecules like lipids and proteins. The CBNs present themselves with new biological identities soon after the coating. The new form that is acquired is called bio-corona. Bio-corona is valid for various toxicological and biological interactions with the CBNs in biological systems. Bio-corona coated with albumin is effectively adsorbed on the SWCNT surface. Albumin-coated bio-coronas helped macrophages take up nutrients from the environment. The scavenger receptors interacted with the damaged albumin. The albumin is then eliminated from systemic circulation [96]. Studies of the interaction of SWCNTs with major serum proteins were analyzed [97]. The uncoated SWCNTs produce high toxicity than serum protein-coated SWCNTs in leukemia cells and human umbilical vein endothelial cells. As demonstrated by a cell line study,

SWCNTs bind to serum, changing cellular interaction pathways. The π - π interaction between the aromatic residue and SWCNTs plays a critical role in tissue binding. The cell membrane was damaged due to the cytotoxicity of graphene oxide (GO). GO was coated with bovine serum albumin (BSA) to reduce cytotoxicity toward A549 cell lines. Bio-corona is dominant in the gastrointestinal tract, lung, and other organs. The environment determined the formation of different types of bio-corona.

The pharyngeal aspiration of SWCNTs in mice models led to the absorption of proteins, lipids, and lung surfactants. Phosphatidylcholines and phosphatidylglycerol are highly absorbed on the surface of SWCNTs with varying binding affinities. Alkyl chains of hydrophobic phospholipids adsorbed on the surface of coated SWCNTs. The uptake of SWCNTs by cells was increased by surface coating. Conformational changes and orientation may be changed by bio-corona. This alteration could result in an immune response via the cell surface receptors. The activity of enzymes may be inhibited by the adsorption of proteins on the CBNs. For example, CYP3A4 isoenzymes may be inhibited by SWCNTs and GO. When CBNs are coated with BSA, the efficiency of inhibition decreases significantly.

4.4 Toxicity

CBNs have unwanted toxic effects on biological systems, which has become a significant concern. CBN exposure poses potential hazards, but information on these hazards is rare and still under investigation [98, 99]. Fiber-like materials are biopersistent because of the toxicity of CBNs. Because carbon nanotubes are structurally similar to asbestos, they may cause asbestos-like toxic effects. Furthermore, a person's lungs may develop asbestosis (a progressive fibrotic disease), lung cancer, or malignant mesothelioma from asbestos inhalation [100]. Several factors contribute to the toxicity observed in CBNs [97]. Remarkable toxicity on cells is due to metal impurities during synthesis. Substantial influence on toxicity is due to the length of the CBNs through cellular internalization. Fibrosis is caused by CNTs which initiate inflammation [101]. A higher diameter of CNTs elicits substantial toxicity. Altered toxicity on cells is shown by chemical surface variation in size and structure between SWCNT and MWCNT [102]. The introduction of functionalization has managed the problem of toxicity. The biocompatibility of CNTs is increased by surface modification.

MWCNTs treated with acid and MWCNTs functionalized by taurine detected cellular apoptosis and cellular phagocytosis. Altered macrophages respond differently to MWCNTs. The different types of macrophages are dependent on the concentration of MWCNTs. In an investigation by Tabei et al. (2019), they reported the toxicity of MWCNTs. The research group found that the MWCNTs have elevated phagocytic activity toward undifferentiated HL-60 cells [103].

Furthermore, they showed that the MWCNTs have some cytotoxicity for already differentiated HL-60 cells. Moreover, as well as being genotoxic, MWCNTs will affect DNA repair mechanisms. MWCNTs induce apoptosis of murine bone marrow at a fixed concentration range [96]. MWCNTs produced no cytotoxic effects on mammalian cell lines at a specific concentration. A lower cytotoxic effect of fullerenes against macrophages was observed. The cytotoxic effect has been shown in alveolar macrophages in an in vitro analysis [104]. CBNs' influence on cell death was investigated in a separate study. The exposure of alveolar macrophages and RAW264.7 was characterized by the cell membrane rupture, enlargement of the cell, leakage of lactate dehydrogenase, and activation of caspase-1 [105]. In vitro toxicity on standard mouse fibroblasts was conducted. The results showed no abnormality in the morphology of the cell; intracellular trafficking and cell cycle were detected. CDs are in high demand as promising materials for biomedical applications. Pristine-CDs produced higher oxidative stress without entering the nucleus. Severe toxicity at low concentrations can be caused by polyethyleneimine-coated dots entering the nucleus [106]. Photo-induced toxicity and the effect of CDs' degree of carbonization on cytotoxicity were observed in cells. A significantly higher quantum yield was shown in negatively charged CDs smaller than 5 nm. Enzymes and microbes degrade most of the materials under the CBNs. Long-term toxicity studies are critical in analyzing the potentially harmful effects of CBNs.

5 Considerations for Target-Specific Delivery of Drugs and Genes

The specific delivery of therapeutics (i.e., drugs and genes) to their target sites has certain factors to be considered. Targeted delivery of drugs and genes is a system of specifying the therapeutic moiety directly into its targeted body area. The targeted body areas include organs and cellular or subcellular levels of a specific tissue. The system is there to overcome the specific toxic effect of conventional therapeutic delivery, reducing the dug or gene required for therapeutic efficacy. The targeted delivery of nanoparticles is currently widely studied in cancer treatment. The therapeutics must successfully move and accumulate within a desirable site in targeted delivery. For the process of targeted drug delivery to be efficient, the agent-loaded system should be in the physiological system for the preferable time. The agentloaded system must target specific cells or tissues. Furthermore, the agent-loaded system must evade the immune system and release the drug or gene to the site. Conditions of diseases are managed by improving the novel formulation of targeted therapeutics. The section will explore the disease targets, effective therapeutics, and cargo carriers to transport therapeutics. Before stepping forward to novel CBNs for targeted drug and gene delivery, the following points need to be considered.

5.1 Mechanism of Targeting Drugs and Genes

Targeted therapeutic delivery enables the delivery of a therapeutic that enhances the concentration of that medicine in particular parts of the body relative to others. Therapeutic targeting refers to the ability of the therapeutic agent to accumulate in the target site selectively, independent of the sites and methods of administration. The mechanism by which a drug or gene is targeted can be broadly divided into two types. The two types of targeting are passive targeting and active targeting. These types operate by two different mechanisms. The importance of therapeutic targeting approaches has been understood since the early clinical trials. Targeted therapeutic delivery is also called smart therapeutic delivery. The nanoparticles would be loaded with therapeutics and targeted to specific body parts where there is solely diseased tissue. During the process, interaction with healthy tissue is avoided. Targeted therapeutic delivery systems have been developed to optimize regenerative techniques. The efficacy of a therapeutic can be impacted significantly by how the therapeutic is delivered. It is possible to maximize the performance of a therapeutic inside the body. Therapeutics can be introduced into the body via several different routes. Targeted therapeutic delivery approaches are of great importance. These enable concentrated delivery of a therapeutic to its desired target-increasing efficacy and reducing off-target effects. The unique feature of CNTs is the ability to interact with a wide variety of therapeutics, higher stability, and large expanded surface area. The therapeutics include drugs, therapeutic antibodies, DNA, and enzymes. CNTs can release the loaded therapeutics to their target sites. The CBNs carry the therapeutics by two mechanisms, namely, the CNTs can load them into the matrix or attach them to their surface. The method of internalization is generally recommended for effective attachment to the surface. The microenvironment of the cell matrix destructs the binding after the entry of therapeutics into cells. Therefore, the therapeutics can be released before entering the cell. However, there are different types of attachment to the surface. In one method, the drug is released before entering the cells. Several ways are used to move the CBNs into cells. The methods involved include insertion, diffusion, and endocytosis [107].

5.2 Fabrication of Drug and Gene-Laden Nanocarriers

There are many different methods of fabrication of nanomaterials. Some of the methods are coprecipitation, hydrothermal synthesis, inert gas condensation, etc. Various synthesis methods prepare therapeutic-laden nanocarriers. The best suitable method is nano-encapsulation. Other synthetic methods include emulsion polymerization, the continuous phase method, and the continuous aqueous phase method. Numerous factors affect therapeutic loading capacity apart from synthesis methods and reaction conditions. A nanocarrier can be designed by fabricating the nanosystem with optimum clearance characteristics. Computational modeling is often

used to develop new nanoparticles and better understand the existing ones. The three delivery methods are passive targeting, active targeting, and physical targeting. CNTs have several challenges before being considered effective methods for delivering genes and drugs. CNTs are restricted in their vast application in the delivery of drugs and genes by rapid release and low loading profile. The therapeuticloading capacity must be improved. Therapeutics can be loaded by solvent evaporation, melting, and adsorption equilibrium. The therapeutics used depends on the efficiency of loading. Melting serves as an approach for loading therapeutics. Therapeutics are unable to enter into pores. However, therapeutics are distributed throughout the carrier by melting technique. Therapeutics are unstable in this form. The drugs and genes do not bind with carbon materials to crystalline states. CBNs are dipped into a solution of therapeutics. The therapeutics enter and arrange themselves until they reach equilibrium. Centrifugation is used to separate the solution from therapeutic-laden CBNs. The solvent has to evaporate after adsorption. The method has higher efficiency of loading than the melting method. An inhibition effect was observed when cisplatin was loaded into MWCNTs. Furthermore, a significant increase in loading efficiency was observed. The CNT-based hydrogel was fabricated using biodegradable hydrogel and DWCNTs [108], increasing electrical conductivity and mechanical properties. Several drugs reported exceptional therapeutic loading efficiency of CNOs. Examples of these drugs include 5-fluorouracil, ibuprofen, and paracetamol. Therapeutic loading efficiency can be increased by porosity, drug-CBN interaction, surface area, and attachment with polymer matrix. Carbon dots can improve drug loading capacity. For example, the loading capacity of doxorubicin is increased by the hollow structure of the CBNs [109].

5.3 Uptake of Carbon-Based Nanotubes by Cells

CNTs have long been regarded as promising carriers in biomedicine. CNTs are uniquely equipped to carry therapeutic molecules across biological membranes due to their high surface area and needle-like structure. This results in CNTs widely researched for use in theranostic applications. CNTs can carry many molecules; hence, they have been used to design nanotube-based delivery systems. To tailor nanotube function, therapeutic molecules can be added to functionalized CNT (F-CNT) side walls. F-CNTs can be filled to keep the surface available for further modifications by taking advantage of their inner cavity. The F-CNTs are supposed to have a high propensity to cross cell membranes. F-CNTs are taken up by the cells through passive diffusion and endocytosis. Cells do not show any impact on the permeability of the cell in the presence of inhibitors of endocytosis. This impact was observed after incubation at low temperatures. Labeled CNTs would be helpful to internalize and track within the cytoplasm of fibroblasts. The tracking can be done by fluorescence or microscopy. Cells detected oxidized CNTs that were conjugated with fluorescent and streptavidin. The acid resulted in the oxidation of the sidewalls of SWCNTs. Noncovalent binding was observed. Moreover, nonspecific conjugation of protein and nanotube was observed. The protein migrated inside the mammalian cells. Nanotubes acted through the endocytic pathway as transporters.

The conjugated materials successfully entered the cytoplasm and initiated biological activity within the cells. A wild-type functionalized nanotube was able to enter the membrane. The insertion required hydrophobic-hydrophilic matching. Nanotube fluorescence spectra were used to analyze pristine SWCNTs' uptake into macrophages [110]. Fluorescence intensity was directly proportional to incubation time and concentration of the CBNs. The uptake of the nanotube occurred via phagocytosis. The cytotoxicity and apoptosis of cells increased by functionalized carbon spheres that were loaded with verapamil and doxorubicin. The study highlighted a relationship between high anticancer activity and low systemic toxicity [111]. CDs have been observed to be present in plasma. The metabolism of food is believed to be the primary source of high anticancer activity associated with low systemic toxicity. The activities and health conditions are regulated by the shape, size, and concentration of CBNs [112].

5.4 Ways to Augment the Solubility of Therapeutics

Solubility is essential for achieving the desired therapeutic concentration in systemic circulation for the desired pharmacological response. The solubility of the therapeutic depends on the solvent used, temperature, and pressure. Solubility is a significant challenge for formulation scientists. Any therapeutic to be absorbed must be present in the solution at the absorption site. Various methods are used for the enhancement of poorly soluble therapeutics. The selection of solubility improving approach depends on a variety of factors. The solubility by covalent or noncovalent bonding is enhanced by surface modification. Surface modification is possible between functionalized CNTs and therapeutics. Covalent and noncovalent modifications have advantages and limitations. Stable CNTs are produced by the drug gene-loaded CNTs bonded using covalent bonding. The bonding takes place in both intracellular and extracellular compartments. The covalently bonded CNT retards the release of therapeutics within a cell. Therefore, CBNs must be purified and solubilized in biological fluid. This activity must be done before use as therapeutics in nanomedicine. The most commonly used method for purification is oxidative acid treatment. The method includes refluxing or sonicating the CBNs with concentrated nitric acid or sulfuric acid. Covalent and noncovalent methods may improve biocompatibility and solubility [113]. Functionalization by covalent bonding is superior as it forms a strong bond between the CBNs and the biomolecules. Covalent functionalization grafts chemically reactive molecules onto the surface carbon. Materials have been lost during the acid-oxidation process, but the issue is less concerned with therapeutics delivery. The performance of the material is improved by surface functionalization. Doxorubicin was incorporated to evaluate it biomedically. The decoration of sidewalls of CNTs with oxygenated functional groups has been introduced. The oxygenated functional groups include carbonyl, carboxyl, and hydroxyl groups. The carboxyl group is commonly used in functionalization. The amine site of biomolecules binds with CNTs using the carboxyl group. Several agents activate carboxylic acids. These cross-linking agents include esters, oxalyl chloride, or carbo-di-imides. Several other functionalization approaches are available for the functionalization of the sidewalls of CNTs. These approaches include ozonolysis, radical additions, electrophilic reactions, and hydrogenation. Covalent functionalization ruptures the sp² bonding, whereas noncovalent functionalization does not damage the sp² bonding.

5.5 Penetration of Blood-Brain Barrier by CBNs

Permeation facilitates the efficient delivery of therapeutics to target sites. The bloodbrain barrier (BBB) is concrete for drug molecules. Endothelial cells are dominant cells in the blood-brain barrier. It is quite hard to penetrate the blood-brain barrier for different sizes of therapeutics. This barrier is a highly selective semipermeable border. The blood-brain barrier prevents circulating solutes from freely crossing into the central nervous system. The central nervous system is highly protected as it contains neurons. Different invasive methods (i.e., injections and even surgery) administer therapeutics to the brain cells. However, infection and edema may result from these invasive techniques [114]. Therefore, there is a need to precisely transport therapeutics to the brain, using vehicles that can cross the BBB [115]. Intracranial drug delivery might be a promising approach to overcome this difficulty, which shows promise to overcome the blood-brain barrier crossing, as indicated in Fig. 5. A transcytosis is an approach that can be used to cross the BBB, and it can be achieved in three different ways: via adsorptive-mediated transcytosis, transporter-mediated transcytosis, and receptor-mediated transcytosis [116, 117]. When the nanoparticles are inside the brain, they should be able to reach the target, i.e., tumor cells, neurons, or even fibrils, associated with many neurological diseases.

Additionally, researchers in the biomedical and pharmaceutical fields have been interested in functionalized multiwalled carbon nanotubes (fMWCNTs) for various applications [118]. These include neural prostheses and the delivery of therapeutic complexes to the brain [119, 120]. For example, MWCNTs with angiopep-2 PEGylated have been shown in vivo to target and decrease the proliferation of brain cancer cells [121, 122]. In addition, functionalized single- and multiwalled carbon nanotubes have value-added results in murine strokes and excitotoxic situations [123]. In addition, fullerenes possess additional activities like anti-aggregation and antioxidants. Therefore, fullerenes may be used to generate novel therapeutics for neurodegenerative disease.

Furthermore, graphene quantum dots and fullerene demonstrated anti-amyloid action. This could open a new avenue in the management of neurodegenerative disorders. The carbon nanostructures include CNTs, carbon dots, and nanodiamonds. The biological molecules include proteins and amyloid molecules. The biological



Fig. 5 An illustration of how nanoparticles cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB). (Reproduced with copyrights permission from Ref. [155])

molecules can cross the blood-brain barrier. Moreover, these biological molecules are tiny and can repair worn-out neurons [124].

6 Functionalization of Carbon-Based Nanomaterials for Drug and Gene Delivery

6.1 Functionalization of Carbon Dots

Surface functional groups can modify carbon dots' characteristics. The most common groups found in carbon dots are amino, carboxy, and hydroxy, which can be added via covalent and noncovalent modification [125]. The capacity to adjust carbon dots' size, shape, and physical properties through covalent modification is desirable. A covalent bond enables the covalent bonding of functional groups to carbon dots, increasing electron cloud density, improving conjugate arrangement, and changing the fluorescence spectrum of carbon dots. In addition, it acts as a link between nanoparticles and biological systems, or it can be further conjugated with other molecules to give perfect carbon dots new capabilities [126].

Moreover, carbon dots and modified molecules interact electrostatically to form the noncovalent modification. As a result, the carbon dots will lose their structure. New functional groups will target the molecules or metal nanoparticles on the surface, allowing a more efficient bonding between nanoparticles and biological surfaces. The most apparent benefit of noncovalent modification is its structural integrity, created by the carbon dots' diverse functional groups and structure properties [127]. Havrdova et al. studied the cytotoxicity consequence of carbon dot surface functionalized with carboxylic groups, polyethylene glycol, and polyethyleneimine. Their result showed that the polyethylene glycol didn't induce any abnormalities in the cell morphology at the 300 μ gml⁻¹ concentration, whereas the carboxyl and polyethyleneimine-modified carbon dots showed toxicity at 100 µgml⁻¹ concentration [107]. Park and his co-researchers synthesized multifunctional carbon-based nanodots using atmospheric plasma treatments involving O₂ and N₂. They used polyethylene glycol as a precursor. They tested the synthesized multifunctional carbon-based nanodots in different cell lines and reported that the materials are biocompatible. Further, an antibacterial study showed that it inhibits the growth of Escherichia coli and Acinetobacter baumannii [128].

6.2 Carbon Nanotubes

Carbon nanotubes' vast surface area, high aspect ratio, and unique material properties like mechanical strength, drug-loading capability, pH-dependent healing delivery ability, and thermal and electrical conductivity make carbon nanotubes ideal for next-generation fabrication composite materials. Despite their appealing characteristics, they clump together due to their chemical nature, which confines their application. Surface functionalization is necessary to overcome agglomeration and promote dispersibility, resulting in improved functionalized carbon nanotube interactions with polymer materials. Carbon nanotubes can be classified into singlewalled (SWCNT) and multiwalled (MWCNT) based on their wall structure. Carbon atoms in SWCNTs are arranged in three ways based on their basic arrangements: armchair arrangement, zigzag arrangement, and chiral or helical arrangement. An MWNT is made up of a series of concentric graphene cylinders. Three to five sheets of SWCNTs are rolled on top of one another to create a multilayered structure. MWCNTs come in various shapes and sizes, depending on how the graphitic sheets are arranged [124]. Haddon et al. used chemically modified CNTs as a substrate for the progression of neurons. They reported that neural processes' extension and branching pattern could be modulated by altering the charge carried by different functional groups of functionalized CNTs [129]. Kaur et al. developed and evaluated the 5-FU-loaded FA-PEG bis amine/MWCNTs formulation in vitro, ex vivo, and in vivo. Their results showed that surface-functionalized CNT has potential tumor targeting. The pharmacokinetics study result showed that the drug was

released in a controlled manner at the targeted site. CNT advancements have resulted in "smart bio-nanotubes," and these next-generation nanomaterials have supramolecular characteristics compared to regular nanotubes. A microtubular protein covered with a lipid bilayer, namely, tubulin, creates these tri-layered structures. The thicknesses of protein-lipid and protein coatings are crucial formulation variables that control the drug release rate from such bio-nanotubes. Several pharmaceutical formulations of carbon nanotubes have recently been created for various controlled drug delivery uses [130].

6.3 Graphene

Graphene usage in the delivery of pharmaceuticals is based on its unique features. This results from the high surface-to-volume ratio, polyaromatic arrangement, and flexibility of different functionalization options. This structure is capable of loading, transporting, and targeting cargo. In addition, the combination of hydrophobic and hydrophilic regions of the graphene family of nanomaterial flakes ensures their solubility in aqueous solutions and their consequent interaction with lipids in cell membranes [131]. Zhi and his team studied the immune toxicity of graphene oxides and the effects of PVP coating. The group reported good immunological biocompatibility and immune-enhancement effect in in vitro conditions. They emphasized using surface-functionalized graphene oxides as immune-adjuvant in the future [132]. The graphene oxide nanocarrier demonstrated by Zhang et al. helped deliver two anticancer drugs with controlled loading and targeting. In this study, graphene oxide was functionalized with sulfonic acid groups followed by covalent binding of folic acid and then targeted with folic acid receptors, leading to the growth of human breast cancer cells. In addition, a controlled loading of two anticancer drugs (doxorubicin and camptothecin) was performed onto the surface-functionalized graphene oxides via noncovalent bonding. Their result showed that the combined usage of the two drugs' therapeutic efficacy was more efficient [133]. Chen and his co-researchers conjugated polyethylenimine-graphene oxide (PEI-GO) through covalent bonding. They found that PEI-GO could successfully transfect cells with plasmid DNA when evaluated for transfection efficiency [134].

6.4 Mesoporous Carbon Nanoparticles

Mesoporous carbon nanoparticles' (MCNs) carbonaceous framework is usually generated by high-temperature calcination or hydrothermal treatment [135]. MCNs were designed to be highly hydrophobic in the initial stage. The oxidation of MCNs with a strong concentrated acid improves their hydrophilicity. It produces functional groups, a regularly used approach to attain a hydrophilic surface and make surface modification conceivable [136]. Alternatively, in a diluted H2SO4 solution

containing ammonium persulfate, MCNs can also be oxidized. On the surface of MCNs, this acid oxidization procedure can produce a lot of functional groups (mostly carboxyl groups). The oxidized MCNs could then be modified for PEGylation, stimuli-responsive grafting, polymer coating, targeting, and diagnostic imaging, among other things [137]. Miguel and his colleagues investigated two types of MCNs with varying shape, size, and pore structures as drug nanocarriers after functionalizing them with a self-simulative polymer sensitive to pH variations. They reported that a small amount of drug was released at the physiological pH of 7.0 and acidic pH of 5.0 significantly fewer drugs. Further cytotoxicity tests revealed that when loaded with the anticancer drug doxorubicin, the hybrid nanocarriers are less cytotoxic and impede cell growth [138].

6.5 Fullerenes

Fullerene is proving to be promising in widening the horizons in nanomedicine owing to its inertness surface tailoring ability to be used for biomedical applications [139]. Several attempts are made to exploit fullerenes' controlled and targeted drug delivery potential. Non-immunological properties, high efficacy, and low production cost have lifted fullerenes to be a promising agent for nucleic acid delivery [140]. The major disadvantage of fullerene is its hydrophobicity, and therefore several approaches are employed to promote its hydrophilicity [141]. Hydrophilic, cationic tetra-amino fullerene, and siRNA formed nanocomplexes suitable for lung tumor targeting. The complexes agglutinate with plasma proteins, thereby clogging lung capillaries and rapidly releasing siRNA into cells silencing cancer gene expression [29]. In another study, modified (functionalized) fullerene C60-Dex-NH2 formed aggregates resembling micelles in water and guarded siRNA against ROS destruction. This system also enhanced gene silencing efficiency to 53% MDA-MB-231-EGFP in vitro and 69% in tumor-bearing mice by promoting lysosomal escape through controlled ROS generation and lysosomal membrane destruction upon exposure to visible light [142]. For instance, an amine-functionalized C60-PEI-FA/DTX drug delivery system enhanced DTX uptake in tumor cells and was safe for normal cells in vivo [143]. Molecular docking studies of fullerenes functionalized with sulfasalazine, naproxen, and curcumin indicate that functionalized Ca-decorated C20 fullerenes could effectively inhibit pro-inflammatory cytokines compared to naïve drugs [144]. Apart from nucleic acid delivery, its structure enables it to be explored for drug delivery applications. Fullerenes can be explored for drug delivery by assisting as noncovalent carrier of various drugs and facilitate covalent attached of drugs to its derivatized structure [145].

6.6 Nanodiamonds

Nanodiamonds (NDs) can carry high payload capacity and release cargos sustainably, depicting its promising nature in targeted drug delivery-controlled release [146]. NDs' size influences cellular uptake of drug-loaded ND. For instance, DOX conjugated ND of 45.8 nm displayed an increased cellular uptake than larger ones [147]. Employing ND for targeting cancer cells was achieved by folic acid ligand conjugation to generate the ND-PEG-FA complex [49]. Selective targeting of tumor cells and minimizing off-targeted effects on normal cells were achieved by developing PEGylated NDs loaded with DOX and pH-responsive release behavior [148]. Alendronate conjugated with NDs was a promising bone disease due to its selective uptake by osteoblast cells in vitro and in vivo [64]. Amine modified ND poly(1-Omethacryloyl-2,3:4,5 di-O-isopropylidene-β-fructopyranose) with carboxyl groups conjugated to the polymer chains were found to exhibit quick and pH-dependent release of DOX [149]. In addition to this, it was found to exhibit less toxicity over free DOX. pH-sensitive drug release behavior was also observed in NDs conjugated with periodic mesoporous organosilica nanoparticles [150]. PEGylated NDs controlled the low premature release of DOX in the tumor microenvironment [151]. Apart from anticancer therapies, PEI-modified NDs loaded with amoxicillin were effective against urinary tract infections [152]. Amine and carboxy groups modified NDs exhibited controlled release of loaded drugs vancomycin and tetracycline [153]. NDs can also co-deliver drugs such as DOX and malaridine under physiological conditions. Peptide vector and PEGylated polyglutamic acid grafted on NDs enhanced melittin (peptide drug) binding and effectiveness against breast cancer cells [154]. The studies mentioned above are few among several kinds of literature on the drug delivery property of NDs. They possess a wide range of drug release applications in various tumors. One may appreciate that multiple surface modifications are adopted to enhance the biocompatibility, dispersibility, stability, and drug release properties of ND. It is expected that NDs-based nano-drug carriers will revolutionize the drug delivery approaches in the near future.

7 Conclusion

Nanotechnology continues to push technological boundaries as nanoscience and materials make tremendous advances at an incredible rate. In nanoscience and nanotechnology, nanomaterials are crucial. Among the many accomplishments of nanomaterials in the modern era are applications in anticancer studies, neurodegenerative illnesses, antimycobacterial investigations, anti-inflammatory uses, topical agents, biomolecules, etc. Moreover, CBNs are viewed as a groundbreaking prototype for drug distribution as they allow for enhanced transfer of drugs in both systemic and topical applications. Additionally, they allow for control over stability, solubility, and drug loading capabilities. The scope of this chapter included an outline of the classification, biomedical applications, the impact of the physical and chemical properties in drug and gene delivery, and, finally, the functionalization of carbon-based nanomaterials for drug and gene delivery. Nanomaterials derived from organic molecules, namely, carbon nanotubes, fullerenes, graphene, and nanotubes, were discussed. The use of organic nanomaterials in drug delivery systems is stable and controlled. Concerning the toxicity of CNMs, it is still causing concern, which can impact the in vivo application thereof. In addition to decreasing the biological toxicity effects of CNMs, the degradation investigations (which primarily depend on enzymes and microbes) aim to enable their application in biomedicine. Even though toxic effects in biological systems are still a concern, numerous chemical modification strategies have successfully addressed their toxic effects. These strategies include altering the effects on the delivery of drugs, tissue engineering, recognition of biomolecules, and cancer treatment. This chapter describes some accomplishments in the request of CBNs in biomedicine. In conclusion, the advent of nanotherapeutics and nanoformulations in due course offers pharmacological experts with means that, if technologically advanced, can modernize drug distribution studies, and CBNs are anticipated to be a fundamental component of it.

References

- Mahor A, Singh PP, Bharadwaj P, Sharma N, Yadav S, Rosenholm JM, et al. Carbon-based nanomaterials for delivery of biologicals and therapeutics: a cutting-edge technology. C. 2021;7(1):19.
- Barreto JA, O'Malley W, Kubeil M, Graham B, Stephan H, Spiccia L. Nanomaterials: applications in cancer imaging and therapy. Adv Mater (Deerfield Beach, Fla). 2011;23(12):H18–40.
- Nazir S, Hussain T, Ayub A, Rashid U, MacRobert AJ. Nanomaterials in combating cancer: therapeutic applications and developments. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2014;10(1):19–34.
- Mudshinge SR, Deore AB, Patil S, Bhalgat CM. Nanoparticles: emerging carriers for drug delivery. Saudi Pharm J. 2011;19(3):129–41.
- 5. Maiti D, Tong X, Mou X, Yang K. Carbon-based nanomaterials for biomedical applications: a recent study. Front Pharmacol. 2019;9:1401.
- Gupta TK, Budarapu PR, Chappidi SR, Y BS, Paggi M, Bordas SP. Advances in carbon based nanomaterials for bio-medical applications. Curr Med Chem. 2019;26(38):6851–77.
- Manzanares D, Ceña V. Endocytosis: the nanoparticle and submicron Nanocompounds gateway into the cell. Pharmaceutics. 2020;12(4):371.
- Gaur M, Misra C, Yadav AB, Swaroop S, Maolmhuaidh FÓ, Bechelany M, et al. Biomedical applications of carbon nanomaterials: fullerenes, quantum dots, nanotubes, nanofibers, and graphene. Materials. 2021;14(20):5978.
- 9. Liu Z, Tabakman S, Welsher K, Dai H. Carbon nanotubes in biology and medicine: in vitro and in vivo detection, imaging and drug delivery. Nano Res. 2009;2(2):85–120.
- 10. Whitesides GM. The 'right' size in nanobiotechnology. Nat Biotechnol. 2003;21(10):1161–5.
- Kroto HW, Heath JR, O'Brien SC, Curl RF, Smalley RE. C60: Buckminsterfullerene. Nature. 1985;318(6042):162–3.
- 12. Zaytseva O, Neumann G. Carbon nanomaterials: production, impact on plant development, agricultural and environmental applications. Chem Biol Technol Agric. 2016;3(1):17.

- Patel KD, Singh RK, Kim H-W. Carbon-based nanomaterials as an emerging platform for theranostics. Materials Horizons. 2019;6(3):434–69.
- 14. Iijima S. Helical microtubules of graphitic carbon. Nature. 1991;354(6348):56-8.
- Makhlouf ASH, Barhoum A. Emerging applications of nanoparticles and architectural nanostructures: current prospects and future trends. William Andrew; 2018.
- Georgakilas V, Perman JA, Tucek J, Zboril R. Broad family of carbon Nanoallotropes: classification, chemistry, and applications of fullerenes, carbon dots, nanotubes, graphene, Nanodiamonds, and combined superstructures. Chem Rev. 2015;115(11):4744–822.
- 17. Kurita R, Nakamoto K, Sato Y, Kamata T, Ueda A, Kato D, et al. An sp2 and sp3 hybrid nanocrystalline carbon film electrode for anodic stripping voltammetry and its application for electrochemical immunoassay. Anal Sci Int J Japan Soc Anal Chem. 2012;28(1):13–20.
- Mauter MS, Elimelech M. Environmental applications of carbon-based nanomaterials. Environ Sci Technol. 2008;42(16):5843–59.
- Meyer JC, Kisielowski C, Erni R, Rossell MD, Crommie MF, Zettl A. Direct imaging of lattice atoms and topological defects in graphene membranes. Nano Lett. 2008;8(11):3582–6.
- Wan X, Huang Y, Chen Y. Focusing on energy and optoelectronic applications: a journey for graphene and graphene oxide at large scale. Acc Chem Res. 2012;45(4):598–607.
- Zhong H, Wang T, Mo Y, Li D, Zheng C, Chen Y. Three-dimensional stacked graphite sheets with exposed edge-defects as Pt-based catalyst support. Electrochim Acta. 2022;404:139602.
- Rizwan M, Shoukat A, Ayub A, Razzaq B, Tahir MB. Chapter 3 Types and classification of nanomaterials. In: Tahir MB, Sagir M, Asiri AM, editors. Nanomaterials: synthesis, characterization, hazards and safety. Elsevier; 2021. p. 31–54.
- Feng T, Ai X, An G, Yang P, Zhao Y. Charge-convertible carbon dots for imaging-guided drug delivery with enhanced in vivo cancer therapeutic efficiency. ACS Nano. 2016;10(4):4410–20.
- Feng T, Ai X, Ong H, Zhao Y. Dual-responsive carbon dots for tumor extracellular microenvironment triggered targeting and enhanced anticancer drug delivery. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2016;8(29):18732–40.
- 25. Muthoosamy K, Bai GR, Manickam S. Graphene and graphene oxide as a Docking Station for modern drug delivery system. Curr Drug Deliv. 2014;11(6):701–18.
- 26. Geim AK. Graphene: status and prospects. Science. 2009;324(5934):1530-4.
- 27. Wang Y, Li Z, Wang J, Li J, Lin Y. Graphene and graphene oxide: biofunctionalization and applications in biotechnology. Trends Biotechnol. 2011;29(5):205–12.
- Roursgaard M, Poulsen SS, Kepley CL, Hammer M, Nielsen GD, Larsen ST. Polyhydroxylated C60 fullerene (fullerenol) attenuates neutrophilic lung inflammation in mice. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 2008;103(4):386–8.
- 29. Goodarzi S, Da Ros T, Conde J, Sefat F, Mozafari M. Fullerene: biomedical engineers get to revisit an old friend. Mater Today. 2017;20(8):460–80.
- Sun X-H, Li C-P, Wong N-B, Lee C-S, Lee S-T, Teo B-K. Templating effect of hydrogenpassivated silicon nanowires in the production of hydrocarbon nanotubes and Nanoonions via Sonochemical reactions with common organic solvents under ambient conditions. J Am Chem Soc. 2002;124(50):14856–7.
- Alani BMA, Alalousi MA. Structural, morphological, and Spectroscopical properties of fullerenes (C60) thin film prepared via electrospray deposition. J Phys Conf Ser. 2021;1829(1):012018.
- Du Z, Gao N, Wang X, Ren J, Qu X. Near-infrared switchable fullerene-based synergy therapy for Alzheimer's disease. Small. 2018:e1801852.
- Zhu X, Sollogoub M, Zhang Y. Biological applications of hydrophilic C60 derivatives (hC60s)- a structural perspective. Eur J Med Chem. 2016;115:438–52.
- Iohara D. Preparation and evaluation of fullerene based Nanomedicine. Yakugaku Zasshi. 2019;139(12):1539–46.
- 35. Wichmann MHG, Sumfleth J, Fiedler B, Gojny FH, Schulte K. Multiwall carbon nanotube/epoxy composites produced by a masterbatch process. Mech Compos Mater. 2006;42(5):395–406.

- Zhbanov AI, Pogorelov EG, Chang YC. Van der Waals interaction between two crossed carbon nanotubes. ACS Nano. 2010;4(10):5937–45.
- 37. Khan M, Sood AK, Mohanty SK, Gupta PK, Arabale GV, Vijaymohanan K, et al. Optical trapping and transportation of carbon nanotubes made easy by decorating with palladium. Opt Express. 2006;14(1):424–9.
- Danilenko VV. On the history of the discovery of nanodiamond synthesis. Phys Solid State. 2004;46(4):595–9.
- 39. Greiner NR, Phillips DS, Johnson JD, Volk F. Diamonds in detonation soot. Nature. 1988;333(6172):440–2.
- 40. Gao X, Huang K, Tan Z, Wang B, Song Q, Chen Q, et al. Formation of nanodiamond by pulsed discharge of carbon fiber wires. Appl Phys Lett. 2020;117(8):081902.
- Terada D, Genjo T, Segawa TF, Igarashi R, Shirakawa M. Nanodiamonds for bioapplications-specific targeting strategies. Biochimica et biophysica acta General subjects. 2020;1864(2):129354.
- 42. Tinwala H, Wairkar S. Production, surface modification and biomedical applications of nanodiamonds: a sparkling tool for theranostics. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl. 2019;97:913–31.
- 43. Kaur R, Badea I. Nanodiamonds as novel nanomaterials for biomedical applications: drug delivery and imaging systems. Int J Nanomedicine. 2013;8:203–20.
- Petrone A, Goings JJ, Li X. Quantum confinement effects on optical transitions in nanodiamonds containing nitrogen vacancies. Phys Rev B. 2016;94(16):165402.
- Mochalin VN, Shenderova O, Ho D, Gogotsi Y. The properties and applications of nanodiamonds. Nat Nanotechnol. 2011;7(1):11–23.
- Perevedentseva E, Lin YC, Jani M, Cheng CL. Biomedical applications of nanodiamonds in imaging and therapy. Nanomedicine (Lond). 2013;8(12):2041–60.
- Bradac C, Gaebel T, Naidoo N, Sellars MJ, Twamley J, Brown LJ, et al. Observation and control of blinking nitrogen-vacancy centres in discrete nanodiamonds. Nat Nanotechnol. 2010;5(5):345–9.
- Nagl A, Hemelaar SR, Schirhagl R. Improving surface and defect center chemistry of fluorescent nanodiamonds for imaging purposes--a review. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2015;407(25):7521–36.
- Dong Y, Cao R, Li Y, Wang Z, Li L, Tian L. Folate-conjugated nanodiamond for tumortargeted drug delivery. RSC Adv. 2015;5(101):82711–6.
- Ho D, Wang C-HK, Chow EK-H. Nanodiamonds: the intersection of nanotechnology, drug development, and personalized medicine. Sci Adv. 2015;1(7):e1500439.
- Lin J, Chen X, Huang P. Graphene-based nanomaterials for bioimaging. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;105(Pt B):242–54.
- 52. Lim SY, Shen W, Gao Z. Carbon quantum dots and their applications. Chem Soc Rev. 2015;44(1):362–81.
- 53. Wang R, Lu K-Q, Tang Z-R, Xu Y-J. Recent progress in carbon quantum dots: synthesis, properties and applications in photocatalysis. J Mater Chem A. 2017;5(8):3717–34.
- Karakoçak BB, Laradji A, Primeau T, Berezin MY, Li S, Ravi N. Hyaluronan-conjugated carbon quantum dots for bioimaging use. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2021;13(1):277–86.
- Kour R, Arya S, Young S-J, Gupta V, Bandhoria P, Khosla A. Review—recent advances in carbon nanomaterials as electrochemical biosensors. J Electrochem Soc. 2020;167(3):037555.
- 56. Yang W, Ratinac KR, Ringer SP, Thordarson P, Gooding JJ, Braet F. Carbon nanomaterials in biosensors: should you use nanotubes or graphene? Angew Chem Int Ed. 2010;49(12):2114–38.
- Lin Z, Wu G, Zhao L, Lai KWC. Carbon nanomaterial-based biosensors: a review of design and applications. IEEE Nanotechnol Mag. 2019;13(5):4–14.
- Gokoglan TC, Soylemez S, Kesik M, Dogru IB, Turel O, Yuksel R, et al. A novel approach for the fabrication of a flexible glucose biosensor: the combination of vertically aligned CNTs and a conjugated polymer. Food Chem. 2017;220:299–305.

- Maity D. C RM, R TR. Glucose oxidase immobilized amine terminated multiwall carbon nanotubes/reduced graphene oxide/polyaniline/gold nanoparticles modified screen-printed carbon electrode for highly sensitive amperometric glucose detection. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl. 2019;105:110075.
- 60. He B, Shi Y, Liang Y, Yang A, Fan Z, Yuan L, et al. Single-walled carbon-nanohorns improve biocompatibility over nanotubes by triggering less protein-initiated pyroptosis and apoptosis in macrophages. Nat Commun. 2018;9(1):2393.
- 61. Hwang Y, Park S-H, Lee JW. Applications of functionalized carbon nanotubes for the therapy and diagnosis of cancer. Polymers. 2017;9(1):13.
- 62. Garriga R, Herrero-Continente T, Palos M, Cebolla VL, Osada J, Muñoz E, et al. Toxicity of carbon nanomaterials and their potential application as drug delivery systems: in vitro studies in Caco-2 and MCF-7 cell lines. Nanomaterials (Basel, Switzerland). 2020;10(8):1617–38.
- Li J, Zhu Y, Li W, Zhang X, Peng Y, Huang Q. Nanodiamonds as intracellular transporters of chemotherapeutic drug. Biomaterials. 2010;31(32):8410–8.
- 64. Zhang Q, Wu Z, Li N, Pu Y, Wang B, Zhang T, et al. Advanced review of graphene-based nanomaterials in drug delivery systems: synthesis, modification, toxicity and application. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl. 2017;77:1363–75.
- Zuo G, Xie A, Pan X, Su T, Li J, Dong W. Fluorine-doped cationic carbon dots for efficient gene delivery. ACS Applied Nano Materials. 2018;1(5):2376–85.
- 66. Zare H, Ahmadi S, Ghasemi A, Ghanbari M, Rabiee N, Bagherzadeh M, et al. Carbon nanotubes: smart drug/gene delivery carriers. Int J Nanomedicine. 2021;16:1681–706.
- 67. Masotti A, Miller MR, Celluzzi A, Rose L, Micciulla F, Hadoke PWF, et al. Regulation of angiogenesis through the efficient delivery of microRNAs into endothelial cells using polyamine-coated carbon nanotubes. Nanomed nanotechnol Biol Med. 2016;12(6):1511–22.
- Golshadi M, Wright LK, Dickerson IM, Schrlau MG. High-efficiency gene transfection of cells through carbon nanotube arrays. Small. 2016;12(22):3014–20.
- 69. Tanaka M, Aoki K, Haniu H, Kamanaka T, Takizawa T, Sobajima A, et al. Applications of carbon nanotubes in bone regenerative medicine. Nanomaterials (Basel, Switzerland). 2020;10(4):659.
- 70. Li X, Liu H, Niu X, Yu B, Fan Y, Feng Q, et al. The use of carbon nanotubes to induce osteogenic differentiation of human adipose-derived MSCs in vitro and ectopic bone formation in vivo. Biomaterials. 2012;33(19):4818–27.
- Kunisaki A, Kodama A, Ishikawa M, Ueda T, Lima MD, Kondo T, et al. Carbon-nanotube yarns induce axonal regeneration in peripheral nerve defect. Sci Rep. 2021;11(1):19562.
- 72. Bosi S, Ballerini L, Prato M. Carbon nanotubes in tissue engineering. Top Curr Chem. 2014;348:181–204.
- Zanello LP, Zhao B, Hu H, Haddon RC. Bone cell proliferation on carbon nanotubes. Nano Lett. 2006;6(3):562–7.
- 74. Pei B, Wang W, Dunne N, Li X. Applications of carbon nanotubes in bone tissue regeneration and engineering: superiority, concerns, current advancements, and prospects. Nanomaterials (Basel, Switzerland). 2019;9(10):1501.
- Usui Y, Aoki K, Narita N, Murakami N, Nakamura I, Nakamura K, et al. Carbon nanotubes with high bone-tissue compatibility and bone-formation acceleration effects. Small. 2008;4(2):240–6.
- Mukherjee S, Nandi SK, Kundu B, Chanda A, Sen S, Das PK. Enhanced bone regeneration with carbon nanotube reinforced hydroxyapatite in animal model. J Mech Behav Biomed Mater. 2016;60:243–55.
- 77. Sundaram P, Abrahamse H. Phototherapy combined with carbon nanomaterials (1D and 2D) and their applications in cancer therapy. Materials (Basel). 2020;13(21):4830.
- Chung S, Revia RA, Zhang M. Graphene quantum dots and their applications in bioimaging, biosensing, and therapy. Adv Mater (Deerfield Beach, Fla). 2021;33(22):e1904362.

- 79. Jiang BP, Zhou B, Lin Z, Liang H, Shen XC. Recent advances in carbon nanomaterials for cancer phototherapy. Chemistry (Weinheim an der Bergstrasse, Germany). 2019;25(16):3993–4004.
- 80. Chitgupi U, Qin Y, Lovell JF. Targeted nanomaterials for phototherapy. Nano. 2017;1(1):38-58.
- Allen BL, Kichambare PD, Gou P, Vlasova II, Kapralov AA, Konduru N, et al. Biodegradation of single-walled carbon nanotubes through enzymatic catalysis. Nano Lett. 2008;8(11):3899–903.
- Zhao Y, Allen BL, Star A. Enzymatic degradation of multiwalled carbon nanotubes. J Phys Chem A. 2011;115(34):9536–44.
- Bhattacharya K, Mukherjee SP, Gallud A, Burkert SC, Bistarelli S, Bellucci S, et al. Biological interactions of carbon-based nanomaterials: from coronation to degradation. Nanomed Nanotechnol Biol Med. 2016;12(2):333–51.
- 84. Peng Z, Liu X, Zhang W, Zeng Z, Liu Z, Zhang C, et al. Advances in the application, toxicity and degradation of carbon nanomaterials in environment: a review. Environ Int. 2020;134:105298.
- Farokhzad OC, Langer R. Impact of nanotechnology on drug delivery. ACS Nano. 2009;3(1):16–20.
- Riehemann K, Schneider SW, Luger TA, Godin B, Ferrari M, Fuchs H. Nanomedicine-challenge and perspectives. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2009;48(5):872–97.
- Fadeel B, Garcia-Bennett AE. Better safe than sorry: understanding the toxicological properties of inorganic nanoparticles manufactured for biomedical applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2010;62(3):362–74.
- Jiang W, Kim BYS, Rutka JT, Chan WCW. Nanoparticle-mediated cellular response is sizedependent. Nat Nanotechnol. 2008;3(3):145–50.
- Kunzmann A, Andersson B, Thurnherr T, Krug H, Scheynius A, Fadeel B. Toxicology of engineered nanomaterials: focus on biocompatibility, biodistribution and biodegradation. Biochim Biophys Acta Gen Subj. 2011;1810(3):361–73.
- Hamm B, Staks T, Taupitz M, Maibauer R, Speidel A, Huppertz A, et al. Contrast-enhanced MR imaging of liver and spleen: first experience in humans with a new superparamagnetic iron oxide. J Magn Reson Imaging. 1994;4(5):659–68.
- Park J-H, von Maltzahn G, Zhang L, Derfus AM, Simberg D, Harris TJ, et al. Systematic surface engineering of magnetic Nanoworms for in vivo tumor targeting. Small. 2009;5(6):694–700.
- Bhattacharya K, Andón FT, El-Sayed R, Fadeel B. Mechanisms of carbon nanotube-induced toxicity: focus on pulmonary inflammation. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2013;65(15):2087–97.
- 93. Podila R, Chen R, Ke PC, Brown JM, Rao AM. Effects of surface functional groups on the formation of nanoparticle-protein corona. Appl Phys Lett. 2012;101(26):263701.
- 94. Walkey CD, Chan WC. Understanding and controlling the interaction of nanomaterials with proteins in a physiological environment. Chem Soc Rev. 2012;41(7):2780–99.
- O'Connell DJ, Bombelli FB, Pitek AS, Monopoli MP, Cahill DJ, Dawson KA. Characterization of the bionano interface and mapping extrinsic interactions of the corona of nanomaterials. Nanoscale. 2015;7(37):15268–76.
- Dutta D, Sundaram SK, Teeguarden JG, Riley BJ, Fifield LS, Jacobs JM, et al. Adsorbed proteins influence the biological activity and molecular targeting of nanomaterials. Toxicol Sci. 2007;100(1):303–15.
- 97. Ge C, Du J, Zhao L, Wang L, Liu Y, Li D, et al. Binding of blood proteins to carbon nanotubes reduces cytotoxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(41):16968–73.
- Sayes CM, Fortner JD, Guo W, Lyon D, Boyd AM, Ausman KD, et al. The differential cytotoxicity of water-soluble fullerenes. Nano Lett. 2004;4(10):1881–7.
- 99. Shvedova AA, Castranova V, Kisin ER, Schwegler-Berry D, Murray AR, Gandelsman VZ, et al. Exposure to carbon nanotube material: assessment of nanotube cytotoxicity using human keratinocyte cells. J Toxicol Environ Health A. 2003;66(20):1909–26.
- 100. LaDou J. The asbestos cancer epidemic. Environ Health Perspect. 2004;112(3):285-90.

- 101. Aldieri E, Fenoglio I, Cesano F, Gazzano E, Gulino G, Scarano D, et al. The role of iron impurities in the toxic effects exerted by short multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWCNT) in murine alveolar macrophages. J Toxicol Environ Health A. 2013;76(18):1056–71.
- 102. Murphy FA, Poland CA, Duffin R, Al-Jamal KT, Ali-Boucetta H, Nunes A, et al. Lengthdependent retention of carbon nanotubes in the pleural space of mice initiates sustained inflammation and progressive fibrosis on the parietal pleura. Am J Pathol. 2011;178(6):2587–600.
- 103. Tabei Y, Fukui H, Nishioka A, Hagiwara Y, Sato K, Yoneda T, et al. Effect of iron overload from multi walled carbon nanotubes on neutrophil-like differentiated HL-60 cells. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):2224.
- 104. Di Giorgio ML, Di Bucchianico S, Ragnelli AM, Aimola P, Santucci S, Poma A. Effects of single and multi walled carbon nanotubes on macrophages: cyto and genotoxicity and electron microscopy. Mutat Res. 2011;722(1):20–31.
- 105. Yuan X, Zhang X, Sun L, Wei Y, Wei X. Cellular toxicity and immunological effects of carbon-based nanomaterials. Part Fibre Toxicol. 2019;16(1):18.
- 106. Reisetter AC, Stebounova LV, Baltrusaitis J, Powers L, Gupta A, Grassian VH, et al. Induction of inflammasome-dependent pyroptosis by carbon black nanoparticles. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(24):21844–52.
- 107. Havrdova M, Hola K, Skopalik J, Tomankova K, Petr M, Cepe K, et al. Toxicity of carbon dots – effect of surface functionalization on the cell viability, reactive oxygen species generation and cell cycle. Carbon. 2016;99:238–48.
- Rajakumar G, Zhang X-H, Gomathi T, Wang S-F, Azam Ansari M, Mydhili G, et al. Current use of carbon-based materials for biomedical applications—a prospective and review. PRO. 2020;8(3):355.
- 109. Guillet JF, Flahaut E, Golzio M. A hydrogel/carbon-nanotube needle-free device for Electrostimulated skin drug delivery. Chemphyschem Eur J Chem Phys Phys Chem. 2017;18(19):2715–23.
- 110. Zhang Z, Lei Y, Yang X, Shi N, Geng L, Wang S, et al. High drug-loading system of hollow carbon dots–doxorubicin: preparation, in vitro release and pH-targeted research. J Mater Chem B. 2019;7(13):2130–7.
- 111. Cherukuri P, Bachilo SM, Litovsky SH, Weisman RB. Near-infrared fluorescence microscopy of single-walled carbon nanotubes in phagocytic cells. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126(48):15638–9.
- 112. Wan L, Jiao J, Cui Y, Guo J, Han N, Di D, et al. Hyaluronic acid modified mesoporous carbon nanoparticles for targeted drug delivery to CD44-overexpressing cancer cells. Nanotechnology. 2016;27(13):135102.
- 113. Mandal SM, Sinha TK, Katiyar AK, Das S, Mandal M, Ghosh S. Existence of carbon Nanodots in human blood. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2019;19(11):6961–4.
- 114. Tan JM, Arulselvan P, Fakurazi S, Ithnin H, Hussein MZ. A review on characterizations and biocompatibility of functionalized carbon nanotubes in drug delivery design. J Nanomater. 2014;2014:917024.
- 115. Tsou Y-H, Zhang X-Q, Zhu H, Syed S, Xu X. Drug delivery to the brain across the bloodbrain barrier using nanomaterials. Small. 2017;13(43):1701921.
- Abbott NJ, Rönnbäck L, Hansson E. Astrocyte–endothelial interactions at the blood–brain barrier. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2006;7(1):41–53.
- 117. Chen Y, Liu L. Modern methods for delivery of drugs across the blood–brain barrier. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012;64(7):640–65.
- 118. Bates K, Kostarelos K. Carbon nanotubes as vectors for gene therapy: past achievements, present challenges and future goals. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2013;65(15):2023–33.
- 119. Volder MFLD, Tawfick SH, Baughman RH, Hart AJ. Carbon nanotubes: present and future commercial applications. Science. 2013;339(6119):535–9.
- 120. Costa PM, Wang JT-W, Morfin J-F, Khanum T, To W, Sosabowski J, et al. Functionalised carbon nanotubes enhance brain delivery of amyloid-targeting Pittsburgh compound B (PiB)derived ligands. Nano. 2018;2(2):168–83.

- 121. Ren J, Shen S, Wang D, Xi Z, Guo L, Pang Z, et al. The targeted delivery of anticancer drugs to brain glioma by PEGylated oxidized multi-walled carbon nanotubes modified with angiopep-2. Biomaterials. 2012;33(11):3324–33.
- 122. Al-Jamal KT, Gherardini L, Bardi G, Nunes A, Guo C, Bussy C, et al. Functional motor recovery from brain ischemic insult by carbon nanotube-mediated siRNA silencing. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2011;108(27):10952–7.
- 123. Yang Z, Zhang Y, Yang Y, Sun L, Han D, Li H, et al. Pharmacological and toxicological target organelles and safe use of single-walled carbon nanotubes as drug carriers in treating Alzheimer disease. Nanomedicine. 2010;6(3):427–41.
- 124. Guo Q, Shen X-t, Li Y-Y, Xu S-Q. Carbon nanotubes-based drug delivery to cancer and brain. Current. Med Sci. 2017;37(5):635–41.
- 125. Yan F, Jiang Y, Sun X, Bai Z, Zhang Y, Zhou X. Surface modification and chemical functionalization of carbon dots: a review. Mikrochim Acta. 2018;185(9):424.
- 126. Ma H, Liu X, Wang X, Li X, Yang C, Iqbal A, et al. Sensitive fluorescent light-up probe for enzymatic determination of glucose using carbon dots modified with MnO2 nanosheets. Microchim Acta. 2017;184(1):177–85.
- 127. Georgakilas V, Tiwari JN, Kemp KC, Perman JA, Bourlinos AB, Kim KS, et al. Noncovalent functionalization of graphene and graphene oxide for energy materials, biosensing, catalytic, and biomedical applications. Chem Rev. 2016;116(9):5464–519.
- Park SY, Lee CY, An H-R, Kim H, Lee Y-C, Park EC, et al. Advanced carbon dots via plasmainduced surface functionalization for fluorescent and bio-medical applications. Nanoscale. 2017;9(26):9210–7.
- 129. Hu H, Ni Y, Montana V, Haddon RC, Parpura V. Chemically functionalized carbon nanotubes as substrates for neuronal growth. Nano Lett. 2004;4(3):507–11.
- 130. Jha R, Singh A, Sharma PK, Fuloria NK. Smart carbon nanotubes for drug delivery system: a comprehensive study. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2020;58:101811.
- 131. Khalil AME, Memon FA, Tabish TA, Salmon D, Zhang S, Butler D. Nanostructured porous graphene for efficient removal of emerging contaminants (pharmaceuticals) from water. Chem Eng J. 2020;398:125440.
- 132. Zhi X, Fang H, Bao C, Shen G, Zhang J, Wang K, et al. The immunotoxicity of graphene oxides and the effect of PVP-coating. Biomaterials. 2013;34(21):5254–61.
- 133. Zhang L, Xia J, Zhao Q, Liu L, Zhang Z. Functional graphene oxide as a nanocarrier for controlled loading and targeted delivery of mixed anticancer drugs. Small. 2010;6(4):537–44.
- 134. Chen B, Liu M, Zhang L, Huang J, Yao J, Zhang Z. Polyethylenimine-functionalized graphene oxide as an efficient gene delivery vector. J Mater Chem. 2011;21(21):7736–41.
- 135. Fang Y, Gu D, Zou Y, Wu Z, Li F, Che R, et al. A low-concentration hydrothermal synthesis of biocompatible ordered mesoporous carbon nanospheres with tunable and uniform size. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2010;49(43):7987–91.
- 136. Schuster J, He G, Mandlmeier B, Yim T, Lee KT, Bein T, et al. Spherical ordered mesoporous carbon nanoparticles with high porosity for lithium–sulfur batteries. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2012;51(15):3591–5.
- 137. Zhao Q, Lin Y, Han N, Li X, Geng H, Wang X, et al. Mesoporous carbon nanomaterials in drug delivery and biomedical application. Drug Deliv. 2017;24(sup1):94–107.
- 138. Gisbert-Garzarán M, Berkmann JC, Giasafaki D, Lozano D, Spyrou K, Manzano M, et al. Engineered pH-responsive mesoporous carbon nanoparticles for drug delivery. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2020;12(13):14946–57.
- 139. KumarA. Fullerenes for biomedical applications. J Environ Appl Biosearch. 2015;3(4):175–91.
- 140. Wang J, Xie L, Wang T, Wu F, Meng J, Liu J, et al. Visible light-switched cytosol release of siRNA by amphiphilic fullerene derivative to enhance RNAi efficacy in vitro and in vivo. Acta Biomater. 2017;59:158–69.
- 141. Kazemzadeh H, Mozafari M. Fullerene-based delivery systems. Drug Discov Today. 2019;24(3):898–905.

- 142. Youn YS, Kwag DS, Lee ES. Multifunctional nano-sized fullerenes for advanced tumor therapy. J Pharm Investig. 2017;47(1):1–10.
- 143. Shi J, Zhang H, Wang L, Li L, Wang H, Wang Z, et al. PEI-derivatized fullerene drug delivery using folate as a homing device targeting to tumor. Biomaterials. 2013;34(1):251–61.
- 144. Boness HVM, de Oliveira MS, Batista CSC, Almeida LS, Boffo EF, Villarreal CF, et al. Antiinflammatory and antinociceptive properties of Kielmeyerone A, a Chromenone isolated from the roots of Kielmeyera reticulata. J Nat Prod. 2021;84(8):2157–64.
- 145. Bibi S, Urrehman S, Khalid L, Yaseen M, Khan AQ, Jia R. Metal doped fullerene complexes as promising drug delivery materials against COVID-19. Chem Pap. 2021;75(12):6487–97.
- 146. Kaur R, Badea I. Nanodiamonds as novel nanomaterials for biomedical applications: drug delivery and imaging systems. Int J Nanomed. 2013;8:203–20.
- Ryu T-K, Lee G-J, Rhee C-K, Choi S-W. Cellular uptake behavior of doxorubicin-conjugated Nanodiamond clusters for efficient cancer therapy. Macromol Biosci. 2015;15(10):1469–75.
- 148. Li L, Tian L, Zhao W, Cheng F, Li Y, Yang B. pH-sensitive nanomedicine based on PEGylated nanodiamond for enhanced tumor therapy. RSC Adv. 2016;6(43):36407–17.
- 149. Zhao J, Lai H, Lu H, Barner-Kowollik C, Stenzel MH, Xiao P. Fructose-coated Nanodiamonds: promising platforms for treatment of human breast cancer. Biomacromolecules. 2016;17(9):2946–55.
- 150. Jimenez CM, Knezevic NZ, Rubio YG, Szunerits S, Boukherroub R, Teodorescu F, et al. Nanodiamond–PMO for two-photon PDT and drug delivery. J Mater Chem B. 2016;4(35):5803–8.
- 151. Ficai D, Ficai A, Melinescu A, Andronescu E. Nanotechnology: a challenge in hard tissue engineering with emphasis on bone cancer therapy; 2017. p. 513–39.
- 152. Rouhani P, Govindaraju N, Iyer JK, Kaul R, Kaul A, Singh RN. Purification and functionalization of nanodiamond to serve as a platform for amoxicillin delivery. Mater Sci Eng C. 2016;63:323–32.
- Giammarco J, Mochalin VN, Haeckel J, Gogotsi Y. The adsorption of tetracycline and vancomycin onto nanodiamond with controlled release. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2016;468:253–61.
- 154. Zhu H, Wang Y, Hussain A, Zhang Z, Shen Y, Guo S. Nanodiamond mediated co-delivery of doxorubicin and malaridine to maximize synergistic anti-tumor effects on multi-drug resistant MCF-7/ADR cells. J Mater Chem B. 2017;5(19):3531–40.
- 155. Pinheiro RGR, Coutinho AJ, Pinheiro M, Neves AR. Nanoparticles for targeted brain drug delivery: what do we know? Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(21):11654.

Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials for Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications



Nefeli Lagopati, Efstathios P. Efstathopoulos, Dimitris Veroutis, Hector Katifelis, George Theocharous, Pavlos Pantelis, Konstantinos Evangelou, Vassilis G. Gorgoulis, and Maria Gazouli

N. Lagopati · D. Veroutis

Molecular Carcinogenesis Group, Department of Histology-Embryology, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

Biomedical Research Foundation of the Academy of Athens, Athens, Greece

E. P. Efstathopoulos Department of Radiology, Medical School, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

H. Katifelis

Department of Biology, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

G. Theocharous · P. Pantelis · K. Evangelou

Molecular Carcinogenesis Group, Department of Histology-Embryology, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

V. G. Gorgoulis Molecular Carcinogenesis Group, Department of Histology-Embryology, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

Biomedical Research Foundation of the Academy of Athens, Athens, Greece

Division of Cancer Sciences, Faculty of Biology, Medicine and Health, Manchester Academic Health Science Centre, Manchester Cancer Research Centre, NIHR Manchester Biomedical Research Centre, University of Manchester, Manchester, UK

Center for New Biotechnologies and Precision Medicine, Medical School, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Surrey, Surrey, UK

M. Gazouli (🖂) Department of Radiology, Medical School, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

Department of Biology, School of Medicine, National and Kapodistrian University of Athens, Athens, Greece

e-mail: mgazouli@med.uoa.gr

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_17

1 Introduction

The development of nanoscience and molecular biology, in the last decades, inevitably led to spectacular progress in the bio-nano interface. This scientific evolution is also obvious in material science. Thus, great effort has been devoted to the exploration of the possible clinical applications of the innovative nanotechnology achievements [1, 2], particularly in the detection, diagnosis, and treatment of various diseases [3].

A variety of nanomaterials with interesting properties is now available, and a continuously increasing number of new nanomaterials is reported, with sizes that range from a few to several hundred nanometers [4]. Some of the nanoscale materials have been proven promising in biomedical applications, for a wide range of purposes, such as for drug delivery, cancer treatment, and diagnosis [5], since they allow high pharmaceutical loadings, controlled size, charge, crystallinity [6–8], release manipulation [9], biocompatibility improvement, and precise targeting and accumulation in the area of interest [10]. Thus, these materials present numerous opportunities, improving particularly the current anticancer approach and minimizing the undesirable side effects of the conventional diagnosis and treatment.

A hybridism in nanomaterials synthesis is consequently observed. Hence, the previous well-known categorization of two classes of nanoparticles, the organic and the inorganic ones, has enriched with a third category, the so-called hybrid nanomaterials [11]. Hybrid nanomaterials are designed with both inorganic and organic components. Various strategies can be applied to prepare hybrid nanomaterials. Moreover, many combinations of different materials can be chosen to develop hybrid complexes [12]. For instance, gold nanoparticles can be mixed with natural polysaccharides, or metal oxides with polymers, leading to advanced composites with specific properties. Actually, researchers often choose to mimic complex natural materials, while sometimes they create artificial materials with hybrid composition and structure [13].

Recently, hybrid materials have attracted significant attention, since not only they retain the beneficial properties of all their ingredients, but also, they show additional synergistic performance, such as target specificity or biodegradability, improving the outcome of many biomedical procedures [14]. Therefore, it is reasonable that these nanomaterials are exploited in various applications, particularly in nanomedicine.

Hybrid nanomaterials can be utilized in diagnostics, as imaging and contrast agents, enabling precise visualization at a molecular level, exploiting the potential of a various novel or multimodal imaging techniques, and reducing any adverse effect in healthy tissues. Active targeting enhancements have been incorporated into the nanoparticles to create multifunctional formulations [5]. These materials allow the improvement of the implementation of well-known effective imaging techniques, such as MRI (magnetic resonance imaging), PET (positron emission tomography), CT (computed tomography), etc. [15, 16].

Hybrid nanomaterials can also be used in therapeutic applications and modalities, particularly in anticancer therapy, such as photodynamic and photothermal therapy, hyperthermia and radiotherapy, neutron capture therapy, magnetic therapeutic approaches, drug delivery, and gene therapies [17].

Furthermore, hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials can be incorporated with several components that can be used for simultaneous diagnostics and therapeutics (theranostics), allowing real-time monitoring of an efficient treatment process, leading to more personalized healthcare systems [18]. The new field of theranostics is referred to as a treatment strategy that monitors the response to treatment, increasing the efficacy of a drug and permitting the concurrent detection of the target area throughout the treatment process [19]. Limitations and safety issues are still under consideration before the clinical routine finally incorporates nanotheranostics.

Thus, the synthesis of advanced hybrid nanomaterials for targeted and ondemand theranostics can be considered a state-of-the-art topic in nanomedicine, and for this reason, these applications will be discussed in this chapter.

2 Nanomaterials

Engineered nanostructured materials are among the most impressive materials and unveil distinctive chemical, physical, and/or biological characteristics. Various nanostructured materials (NSMs) have been developed, in the last decades, so the need for their classification was early presented [4]. Several attempts of categorization have been reported. The most systematic classification was achieved by Pokropivny and Skorokhod [20] that was based mainly on the number of dimensions of a nanomaterial that are not considered on nanoscale. Thus, according to this scheme, there are zero-dimensional (0-D) (e.g., nanoparticles, nanocapsules nanospheres, composite nanoparticles, etc.), one-dimensional (1-D) (e.g., nanotubes, nanowires, etc.), two-dimensional (2-D) (e.g., nanoplates, nanobelts, graphene, etc.), and three-dimensional (3-D) nanomaterials (3-D electrodes, fullerene, etc.) (Fig. 1).

The group of nanoparticles is a very important class of nanomaterials, possessing specific properties that differentiate them from their bulk materials. Among the most characteristic properties, it is worth mentioning their controlled particle size, stability, bioactivity, bioavailability, and the fact that they include large active surfaces and easily controllable surface chemistry that allows binding to small molecular drugs, imaging labels, and several ligands [21, 22] (e.g., antibodies, peptides, and nucleic acids). Their interesting characteristics make them the materials of choice for various applications, particularly in biomedicine. Their small size allows for exclusive intracellular and extracellular interactions, such as extravasation via endothelial cells and increased permeability and retention in tumor tissues. Due to their capacity to enter cells, tissues, and organs than macro particles so, conquer the poor bio-accessibility and high toxicity of present pharmaceutics, their potential for medication delivery can be considered as incredible [23].



Fig. 1 The common classification of the nanomaterials is mainly based on the number of dimensions of a nanomaterial that are not considered in nanoscale

Thus, focusing on the category of 0-D nanomaterials and particularly on nanoparticles, two main classes can be traditionally detected: the inorganic (e.g., metallic and semiconductor nanoparticles, quantum dots, magnetic nanoparticles, etc.) and the organic nanoparticles (e.g., liposomes, dendrimers, micelles, etc.) [24]. The inorganic nanoparticles typically are biocompatible and less cytotoxic than organic ones. They provide novel electrical and optical characteristics which can be adjusted during assembling [4]. Gold, silver, iron oxide, silica, and titanium dioxide are among the characteristic nanoparticles of this group. The organic nanoparticles are commonly used as nanocarriers, loading several types of pharmaceuticals. There is also one more class, that of hybrid nanoparticles which is a mixture of nanoparticles from the two previously mentioned categories (Fig. 2).

2.1 Hybrid Nanomaterials

The progressing demand for innovative materials with tailored physicochemical properties has led to the development of hybrid materials with remarkable properties and multifunctional nature [25]. Hybrid nanostructured materials (HNMs) are formed by two or more components of nanoscale dimensions. HNMs are also defined as a mixture of organic and inorganic compounds. These materials can be either homogeneous or heterogeneous systems including domains of each organic or inorganic component that range from a few angstroms to a few tens of nanometers [26]. The nature, structure, and contents of the organic and inorganic components of a hybrid nanomaterial affect its properties and determine its behavior.



Fig. 2 The main categories of nanoparticles are three, the inorganic (e.g., metallic nanoparticles, quantum dots, magnetic nanoparticles, etc.), the organic nanoparticles (e.g., liposomes, dendrimers, micelles, etc.), and the hybrid nanoparticles (a mixture of organic and inorganic components)

Various studies suggest several strategies for the preparation of hybrid nanomaterials. Moreover, many combinations of different materials can be chosen to develop hybrid ones [12]. Metal oxides are commonly mixed with natural polysaccharides or polymers. Also, liposomes can encapsulate many types of nanoparticles. The combination of different nanomaterials leads to the development of advanced composites with specific properties [4, 21]. Recently, based on the physicochemical properties of hybrid materials, they have attracted significant attention, since not only they retain the beneficial intrinsic properties of all their individual ingredients, but also, they show additional synergistic performance [25]. Hence, the properties of the HNMs can be tuned by modifying their structure and morphology leading to advanced materials with improved performance characteristics, such as target specificity or biodegradability, electron conductivity, high thermal stability, mechanical strength, etc. improving the outcome of many biomedical procedures [14, 27]. The wide spectrum of their accessible properties allows the exploitation in significantly diverse fields (microelectronics, optics, energy, environment, catalysis, etc.) [28]. It is reasonable that hybridism in material science is considered as a burgeoning and highly interdisciplinary research field. Consequently, it is logical that these nanomaterials can be exploited in various biomedical applications, in the frame of nanomedicine.

2.2 Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials

Mono-functional nanoparticles typically provide a single function, while multifunctional nanoparticles can participate in a series of different processes. The functionality of a nanoparticle can be modulated by several strategies, such as surface modification, to fit some specific and targeted applications [29]. Stabilization of the nanoparticles in a solution for the development of a controlled growth system; incorporation of functional groups at the surface for enhanced performance or additional capabilities; improvement of the solubilization in various solvents to extend the application spectrum; changes in optical, spectroscopic, mechanical, chemical, optical, and magnetic properties; and modification of the toxicity are among the main goals of a functionality modification [24, 29]. Thus, multifunctional nanomaterials have gradually attracted scientific interest due to their ability to combine numerous properties [29]. Multifunctional nanomaterials are smart and highly functional materials which gather all the desirable characteristics of their components and sometimes possess some modified properties, quite different from those of the individual conventional materials [30]. Thus, multifunctionality gives them the ability to perform various goals such as co-delivery of contrast agents, targeted treatment, and surface modification in order to attach different ligands.

Great achievements are reported in biomedicine, regarding diagnosis, treatment, and prevention. However, worldwide, the highly prevalent diseases (cardiovascular diseases, cancer disease, neurodegenerative diseases, etc.) are still leading death causes or quality of life reduction factors [31]. Therefore, the development of new nanotechnological tools for relevant application in biomedicine is still an ongoing research goal addressed by different methodological approaches. In this context, the specific targeting of disease-related pathways and molecules, mostly proteins, is a promising strategy [32].

Hybrid nanomaterials can be utilized in diagnostics, as imaging and contrast agents, enabling accurate visualization at a molecular level, and exploiting the potential of several innovative or multimodal imaging techniques. In parallel, these materials can reduce any adverse effects on healthy tissues [33]. The main advantage is that they can allow the improvement of the implementation of well-known effective imaging techniques. Hybrid nanomaterials can also be used in therapeutic approaches, or palliative treatment, particularly in anticancer therapy [17]. Hybrid nanomaterials can also be used for the prevention of various diseases through their use in nanovaccines or point-of-care applications, such as rapid diagnostic tests and lab-on-chip approaches [34]. Furthermore, hybrid nanomaterials are used in tissue engineering for the development of scaffolds. Hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials can be used for simultaneous diagnostics and therapeutics (theranostics), allowing real-time monitoring of an efficient treatment process, leading to more personalized healthcare systems [18]. Hence, there is a great variety of applications of hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials in biomedicine (Fig. 3).



Fig. 3 The applications of hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials in biomedicine



Fig. 4 Top-down and bottom-up synthesis methods for nanomaterials synthesis

3 Synthesis of Nanomaterials

Top-down and bottom-up approaches are used for the synthesis process of nanomaterials [35]. Figure 4 shows the most common methods of synthesis.

3.1 Top-Down Methods

Applying top-down methods, bulk materials can be transformed into small nanoparticles. These techniques are quite simple to use, but are not efficient for applications with advanced requirements, regarding difficult geometric shapes and very small sizes of nanoparticles [4]. Laser ablation, electrospinning, sputtering, etching, mechanical milling, and thermal evaporation are among the most common topdown methods of synthesis [4, 35].

3.1.1 Laser Ablation

Laser ablation is a straightforward process of nanoparticle synthesis from various solvents [36]. A pulsed laser is used to remove molecules from a surface, creating micro- and nanostructures. Ablation occurs when the surface area absorbs enough energy to melt or evaporate [37]. This method has numerous applications in ceramics, glasses, metals, as well as polymers.

3.1.2 Electrospinning

This is a very simple method, generally used for nanofiber production. Coaxial electrospinning is among the most famous techniques. The required equipment includes two coaxial capillaries including viscous liquids. It is also common to use a viscous liquid as the shell and a non-viscous liquid as the core, if the producing material is core-shell structured [38].

3.1.3 Sputtering

During sputtering, high-energy particles, such as plasma or gas, target solid surfaces. The sputtering gas is added to an evacuated chamber, and a high voltage is applied, and free electrons-gas collisions lead to the production of gas ions. The positively charged ions continuously hit, due to the acceleration in the electric field of the cathode. This fact results in the ejection of atoms from the target area. Thin films are usually produced through this method [39].

3.1.4 Etching (Lithography)

Two main types of lithography are distinguished, masked and maskless lithography. Masked lithography applies a mask or template, and nanopatterns are transferred over a surface area. Photolithography, nanoimprint lithography, and soft lithography are among the most famous processes. Maskless lithography-free nanopatterns are created without the use of a template. Scanning probe lithography, electron beam lithography, and focused ion beam lithography are the most common methods of maskless lithography [40].

3.1.5 Mechanical Milling

Mechanical milling allows the production of nanoparticles by attrition. Kinetic energy from the grinding medium is transferred to the material that is reduced. Metal alloys and various nanoparticles can be produced via this method [41].

3.1.6 Thermal Evaporation

Thermal evaporation is an endothermic method. During this process, heat causes chemical breakdown. Stable monodisperse suspensions, several inorganic nanoparticles, and thin films are often produced through this method [42].

3.2 Bottom-Up Methods

The bottom-up approach is based on the exact opposite fundamentals, compared to the top-down approach. Atoms and molecules are used as structural units, and through the growth and self-assembly of them, chemical development of nanomaterials is achievable. Hence, it is considered as a constructive approach [43]. Sol-gel process, hydrothermal method, chemical vapor deposition, co-precipitation, and green synthesis soft and hard templating methods are among the most famous bot-tom-up approaches.

3.2.1 Sol-Gel Process

Sol-gel method is a simple wet chemical technique and, for this reason, is widely applied. The term sol-gel is derived from the combination of sol and gel. Sol is a colloidal solution that is produced when solid particles are suspended in a liquid medium. Gel is a solid macromolecule which dissolves in a liquid. During this method, the liquid precursor is transformed into a sol [44]. The sol is finally converted into a jelly network structure that is called gel. Actually, sol-gel method is a five-step procedure. Hydrolysis, polycondensation, aging, drying, and calcination are the aforementioned steps. A great variety of nanomaterials, including thin films, nanoparticles, glasses, and ceramics, can be produced through this method.

3.2.2 Hydrothermal Method

The hydrothermal process is a well-known and extensively used method to produce nanomaterials. Nanostructured materials are attained through a heterogeneous reaction carried out in an aqueous medium at high pressure and temperature around the critical point in a sealed vessel. Nanowires, nanorods, nanosheets, and nanospheres are usually produced hydrothermally [38].

3.2.3 Chemical Vapor Deposition

Carbon-based nanomaterials are commonly developed via chemical vapor deposition (CVD). A thin film is created on the heated substrate surface as a result of a chemical reaction of vapor-phase precursor compounds. At high temperatures, the decomposition of the gas leads to the release of carbon atoms. These carbon atoms can recombine, forming carbon nanotubes on the substrate. Thus, the production of one- or two-dimensional nanomaterials is achievable through CVD [45].

3.2.4 Co-precipitation

Co-precipitation is a wet chemical technique, which is considered as basic and is widely used. The method refers to the use of a precipitation reaction to consistently compose two or more cations in a homogeneous solution. Then, this solution is combined directly or dropwise with another solution which contains dissolved precipitation agents. To obtain nanostructured material with desired crystal structures and morphologies, post-treatment such as annealing, sintering, or calcination is also applied [46].

3.2.5 Green Synthesis

The biogenic synthesis (green synthesis) of nanomaterials requires the use of nontoxic chemical substances (solvents, reducing and stabilizing agents, etc.) and generally utilizes plants and microorganisms. It is an eco-friendly approach with several applications [47].

3.2.6 Soft and Hard Templating Methods

Nanoporous materials are typically produced via soft and hard template methods. These methods are generally easy and allow a great range of morphologies and sizes. Soft templates like block copolymers, flexible organic molecules, and anionic, cationic, and non-ionic surfactants are used in soft templating methods. Interactions between the precursors and the templates are based on electrostatic forces, hydrogen bonding, and van der Waals forces. Nano-casting or hard templating method uses solid templates, whose pores are filled with precursor molecules [38].

3.3 Synthesis of Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials

The design and development of advanced multifunctional hybrid nanomaterials is a challenging procedure. The synthesis methods that are commonly applied are already mentioned. Additional methods to produce liposomes and dendrimers and generally several nanocarriers and drug vehicles are also needed to be mentioned as well as some methods improving the functionality, such as chemical surface modification and doping and standard methods for conjugation between the separate parts of the hybrid nanomaterials [24].

3.3.1 Liposomes Preparation and Drug Loading

The common methods that are used to prepare liposomes involve the following steps: drying lipids obtained from organic solvents, dispersing the lipids in aquatic solutions, purifying, and analyzing the produced material. Furthermore, as far as drug loading to liposomes, two approaches are distinguished, the active and the passive one [48].

3.3.2 Dendrimers Preparation and Drug Loading

Dendrimers lie at the interface between the polymer and molecular chemistry. The controlled synthesis based on specific steps is related to molecular chemistry procedures, and the structure which is consisted of monomers is associated with polymer chemistry techniques. Dendrimers are commonly prepared through a divergent or a convergent method. A multifunctional core molecule reacts with monomers including reactive groups and gradually leads to the first-generation dendrimer which is enriched with more monomers. The interactions between dendrimers and drugs can be categorized into two categories, physical and chemical bonding [49].

3.3.3 Functionalization of Nanoparticles and Conjugation Strategies

To modify the nanoparticles to achieve different properties, a variety of ligands can be incorporated into them, allowing them to be used in drug delivery systems, diagnosis, treatment, and sensoring [50].

Green fluorescent protein (GFP) has been electrostatically complexed with nanoparticles in many studies, for the accurate detection of healthy and cancer cells [51]. Other studies give an effort to functionalize nanoparticles with ligands

exhibiting differential affinity toward proteins. Thus, various cell surface molecules are employed for their identification [52]. Also, several studies focus on the modification of the surface charge, the hydrophobicity to optimize their performance in sensors.

Moreover, coating with polymers (e.g., polyethylene glycol (PEG)) can facilitate passive targeting of tumor areas exploiting the enhanced permeability and retention effect (EPR effect). Furthermore, coating with biomolecules leads to specific attributes, such as improved efficacy of drug delivery and minimal toxicity [50].

Various conjugation techniques are applied to produce hybrid multifunctional materials. Arginine-glycine-aspartate (RGD) and folate (FA) can be used as the functional targeted ligands for the conjugation of polydopamine (PDA) functionalized nanoparticles [53]. Biotin-streptavidin binding is also a widely used technique to conjugate two or more parts of a hybrid material [54].

3.3.4 Surface Modification

The modification of the surface of nanoparticles, to change physical, chemical, or biological characteristics, is called surface modification. It is usually applied to solid materials. Reactivity, biocompatibility, surface charge, hydrophilicity, roughness, and photocatalytic properties are among the characteristic that is commonly improved through surface modification [55].

3.3.5 Doping, Dye Sensitization, Coupling

The electrical, optical, and biological properties of the nanoparticles can be modified through the doping process. Light-sensitive dyes are used in dye sensitization methods to increase the light absorption of the nano-photocatalysts. Coupling with metals leads to the improvement of the semiconductivity, due to the enhanced charge separation and the increased light absorption [56].

3.4 Characterization of Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials

Various characterization techniques are used to study the physical and chemical properties as well as the morphology of the synthesized nanomaterials. Hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials are typically characterized through the same techniques that are going to be presented concisely.

Dynamic Light Scattering (DLS)

Dynamic light scattering is utilized to estimate the size (hydrodynamic radius) and the zeta potential of the produced nanoparticles. Particles' size can influence the
medication discharge. Particles with a small size typically provide a bigger surface area. Zeta potential can give a sense of the surface charge [57].

X-Ray Diffraction (XRD) Analysis

The crystallinity and the crystallite size can be estimated through the XRD method [58].

Raman Spectroscopy

Raman spectroscopy can clarify the complexity of the structure of the nanomaterials, detecting different crystal forms [59].

Fourier-Transform Infrared (FT-IR) Spectroscopy

FT-IR spectroscopy is used to obtain an infrared spectrum of absorption or emission of a solid, liquid, or gas identifying the composition of the produced material, compared to standard databases [60].

Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy

NMR solid-state spectra can confirm the data obtained by FTIR analysis, providing further information on the structure of the material network and its condensation rate [44].

Ultraviolet-to-Visible (UV-Vis) Spectroscopy

UV-Vis spectrometer allows diffuse reflectance measurements for the determination of the band gap (Eg). It is also used for the quantitative determination of different analytes in a compound [61].

X-Ray Photoelectron (XPS) Spectroscopy

XPS can identify the elements existing within a material (elemental composition) or are covering its surface, as well as their chemical state, and the electronic structure and density of the electronic states in the material [62].

Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM)

SEM allows morphological observation with direct perception. This technique is tedious, costly, and frequently needs reciprocal insights about estimating dispersion, but it is considered among the most reliable methods of characterization [63].

Transmission Electron Microscopy (TEM)

The transmission electron microscope is mainly utilized for recognizable proof of the morphology of the produced nanoparticles [64].

Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM)

AFM images are used to determine the surface topography and roughness profiles of nanoparticles [65].

Surface Hydrophobicity

Surface hydrophobicity is determined by numerous techniques along with hydrophobic interplay chromatography, biphasic partitioning, and adsorption of probes [66].

Drug Release

Drug release assays are used to investigate the drug release mechanism. Drug loading assays are widely used [67].

Stability

The conventional methods to check the stability of the produced nanomaterials include TEM, DLS, UV-Vis spectroscopy, and zeta potentiometer [68].

4 Hybrid Nanomaterials for Diagnostic Applications and Population Screening

Nanoscale materials are designated to allow the implementation of highly effective imaging techniques. The majority of the imaging applications include both inorganic materials, such as quantum dots, gold nanoparticles, iron oxides, etc., and organic ones, like dendrimers, liposomes, micelles, and polymeric nanohydrogels. A significant increase in the use of nanomaterials in bioassays and biosensors has been seen in the last decades [24]. New strategies for surface functionalization to create versatile recognition agents allow the development of innovative biodiagnostic assays and sensors, allowing precise and robust detection of a wide range of compounds. Hybrid stimuli-responsive nanomaterials can be used to transduce molecular interactions into biomedical signals [69]. These signals are recorded by standard equipment or optical observation. Several biosensors can provide reliable and fast monitoring with high sensitivity and specificity. Sometimes it is crucial to detect even incredibly low levels of a marker for a particular disease. Thus, the optimization of the materials that are used is of crucial importance for early diagnosis and population screening [70, 71].

Gold nanoparticles have been thoroughly studied for bioassay applications and particularly for biosensors and molecular diagnostics. Their optical properties as well as the well-established synthesis methods allow their wide use. Gold nanoparticles can form stable suspensions in aquatic solutions. Hence, they allow simple conjunction with biomolecules [72]. In combination with various synthetic materials such as fluorescence dyes, oligonucleotides, polymers, and quantum dots, graphene oxides can form gold-based hybrid nanomaterials providing multifunctionality in molecular detection. Due to the localized surface plasmon resonance (LSPR) phenomenon, which is observed in gold nanoparticles suspensions, the development of a large number of colorimetric bioassays, exploiting the color shift, detected when the aggregation or redispersion of the nanoparticles is induced by the presence of an analyte [73]. Various bioassays based on gold nanoparticles have been utilized. One of the first attempts was testing cerebrospinal fluid from patients with syphilis. In pathogenic samples, gold nanoparticles aggregated, while they remained dispersed in normal samples. Also, antibody-functionalized gold nanoparticles have found extensive commercial applications. The pregnancy test and SARS-CoV-2 rapid antigen test are representative examples of their wide use. DNA-conjugated gold nanoparticles are used for colorimetric detection of non-nucleotide analytes (metal ions, growth factors, narcotics, etc.). Real-time screening of endonuclease inhibitors is allowed through the use of DNA-crosslinked gold nanoparticles that can be disassembled by endonucleases, cleaving the double-stranded DNA in a site-specific manner [72, 74]. Functional peptide-gold-based hybrid nanoparticles have also been proposed as promising candidates in the field of molecular imaging (biosensing/diagnostics and cell targeting/imaging) [75].

Magnetic nanoparticles, quantum dots (QDs), and plasmonic noble metal nanoparticles are among the most common nanoparticles that are used in biomedical applications intended for diagnostics, due to their unique physical and chemical characteristics, their small size, and their large surface to volume ratio [29]. These groups of nanoparticles are utilized in various applications in vivo and in vitro. In cases of non-transparent, colored, or turbid biological solutions (blood, serum, etc.), gold nanoparticles are not suitable. However, magnetic nanoparticles, composed of iron oxides, metallic iron, and copper, are advantageous. Their response is detected through modalities that are based on magnetic resonance [76].

QDs are crystalline semiconductors with sizes ranging between 2 and 10 nm in diameter. They are a great alternative to organic dyes, due to their optical properties (broad-spectrum, narrow emission profile) and their chemical stability. PbS, CdSe, and InP are among the most common combinations for QDs [77]. The combination of magnetic nanoparticles and QDs improves the sensitivity in the detection of proteins and nucleic acids even at very low levels (bio-barcode assays), avoiding the conventional drawbacks, such as photobleaching, broad bands, etc. that are observed in other bioassays using fluorescent dyes [29].

Recent progress in the production of polypeptide-based hybrid nanomaterials that transduce molecular interactions, exploiting their magnetic and optical properties, leads to their utilization in bioanalytical applications, instead of the conventional biomolecular receptors, such as antibodies [78].

Also, nanomaterials that are constructed through metal-ligand coordination bonds are commonly used in diagnostic applications. Nanoscale metal-organic frameworks (NMOFs) and nanoscale coordination polymers (NCPs) are among those that are widely used as imaging and contrast agents. Complementary enhanced techniques might enable the multiple functionalities of those materials to be used also in therapeutics [1].

4.1 Imaging Modalities

Precise diagnosis of tumors requires detailed image information. Conventional imaging cannot provide comprehensive data. Nanomedicine has received extensive attention to cover this gap. A single injection of a nanostructures contrast agent might provide complementary information. The imaging modalities that have been studied for the possible incorporation of nanopharmaceuticals include positron emission tomography (PET), single-photon emission computed tomography

(SPECT), computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), optical imaging, and ultrasound imaging [79].

4.1.1 Positron Emission Tomography (PET) Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

Whole-body imaging is allowed through PET scans, routinely. PET is utilized in nuclear medicine for various organ imaging, using β^+ -emitting radionuclides such as ¹¹C, ¹³N, ¹⁵O, ¹⁸F, ⁶⁴Cu, ⁶⁸Ga, ⁸²Rb, and ¹²⁴I. PET sensitivity is higher than conventional, single-photon nuclear imaging [80]. Nanoparticles might improve the biodistribution, targeting, accumulation, and contrast capabilities of the conventional radiopharmaceuticals, acting as amplifiers. Nanocarriers can contribute to the maximization of the efficacy of the radiopharmaceutical in each injection. Typically, five radiolabeling strategies are applied (Fig. 5), chelator-mediated labeling, specific trapping, ion-exchange method, hot and cold precursor labeling, and activation via proton beam.

PEGylated liposome-based ¹⁸F [81], solid lipid nanoparticles-based ⁶⁴Cu [82], polyaspartic acid (PASP)-coated iron oxide (IO)-⁶⁴Cu, ⁶⁴Cu-CuInS/ZnS nanoparticles, and [⁶⁴Cu]CuInS/ZnS QDs are among the studied hybrid nanomaterials that are used in PET modalities, offering bifunctional imaging probes, to perform several diagnostic functions simultaneously. Particularly, iron oxide nanoparticles (IONPs) can be used in tandem for both MRI and PET or hybrid, synergistic multimodal systems (PET/MRI). Silica (SiO₂)-based core-shell nanoparticles have been studied in patients with melanoma. ¹²⁴I-Cy5 dye(organic fluorophore)-PEG-SiO₂ have also been tried for PET imaging for the detection of integrin-expressing lesions [83]. Amorphous dense silica nanoparticles have also served as general substrates for chelator-free radiolabeling of ²²Na,⁶⁸Ga, and ⁶⁴Cu [84]. In nuclear medicine, both single-walled (SWNTs) and multi-walled (MWNTs) carbon nanotubes have been studied for in vivo use in PET or SPECT, using ¹²⁵I, [85], ¹¹¹I [86], and ^{99m}Tc [87] offering rapid clearance from blood circulation.

4.1.2 Single-Photon Emission Computed Tomography (SPECT) Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

SPECT is routinely utilized in nuclear medicine for various organ imaging [80]. It commonly uses γ-emitters, such as ^{99m}Tc, ¹²³I, ⁶⁷Ga, ¹¹¹In, and ²⁰¹Tl [88]. SPECT can be used for monitoring biodistribution, pharmacokinetics, and target site accumulation because of its penetration depth and sensitivity [79]. SPECT is often used in parallel with CT or MRI. Nanocarriers have been used in SPECT imaging, forming nano-probes. Liposomes conjugated with ^{99m}Tc [89], ¹¹¹In-radiolabeled pluronic nanocarriers [90], Cy5-Gd₂O₃ cores within a polysiloxane shell [91], ^{99m}Tc-Annexin V-gold nanoparticles for SPECT/CT imaging of atherosclerosis plaques [92], ^{99m}Tc-bevacizumab-loaded human serum albumin pegylated nanoparticles [93],



Fig. 5 The common strategies for radiolabeling nanomaterials

Gd-nanopartices labeled with ¹¹¹In [94], ^{99m}Tc-labeled multifunctional polyethyleneimine-entrapped gold nanoparticles for SPECT/CT imaging [95], 99mTc- folated- γ -glutamic acid, and 99mTc-chitosan [96, 97] are among the promising attempts in molecular imaging based on SPECT.

4.1.3 Computed Tomography (CT) Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

Computed tomography is one of the most common X-ray tomographic techniques. Generally, CT provides high-contrast images due to the inherent distinctions in X-ray absorption and attenuation by different organs and tissues of the body. Soft tissues with similar texture cannot be imaged clearly, and for this reason, several contrast agents are used (iodine, platinum, gold, tantalum, bismuth, etc.) [79]. High Z-nanoparticles have been studied for their performance as contrast agents for CT, providing extended circulation lifetime and accumulation in the regions of interest. Gold nanoparticles are among the most famous nanostructures for CT and hybrid modalities (PET/CT, CT/MRI, etc.) due to their high X-ray attenuation coefficient and their biocompatibility. Bismuth sulfide nanoparticles coated with bovine serum albumin for multimodal imaging and liposome-coated metallic core nanoparticles are among the common agent choices for CT imaging [98].

4.1.4 Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

MRI is an imaging method, based on nuclear magnetic resonance and provides details images with high contrast, and spatial resolution for this reason, and is widely used in clinical diagnosis. Early diagnosis of tiny tumors is still a challenge even for this advanced technique. Magnetic nanoparticles might be used to enhance MRI detection accuracy. Manganese (Mn²⁺), iron (Fe³⁺), and gadolinium (Gd³⁺) are among those ions that are used as contrast agents. Superparamagnetic nanostructured iron oxide has been used in MRI due to its effect on the reticuloendothelial system and its biocompatibility [79]. Gd-embedded iron oxide nanoparticles acquire T1 (positive) and T2 (negative) contrast agents to enhance the contrast in the regions of interest, improving the diagnostic results that are obtained. Metal-chelating lipids can conjugate to Gd³⁺, ⁶⁴Cu²⁺, or ¹¹¹In³⁺. Liposomes can be rendered T1 MRI active by the conjugation with the bilayer of Gd (Gd–DTPA). Superparamagnetic liposomes, the so-called magnetoliposomes, can be used as T2 contrast agents. Thus, various nanoparticles and complexes have been studied as MRI contrast agents, and fortunately several of them have been approved for clinical use [15].

4.1.5 Optical Imaging Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

Optical imaging gathers various advantages and, for this reason, is commonly used. Its simplicity, and the fact that it allows multiple marker detection and observation of a wide range of tissues as well as subcellular structures, makes optical imaging an integral tool in clinical routine [99]. Biological experiments, histopathology, fluorescence-guided surgeries, and endoscopy are some of the main applications of optical imaging.

Nanomaterials enhance optical imaging, due to their properties. Quantum dots have been regarded as innovative optical biomedical probes. Magnetic nanoparticles conjugated with quantum dots are also an interesting combination for optical imaging [77]. Poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) is applied as a template to bind quantum dots and iron oxide for multifunctional optical imaging, since the quantum dots can enable optical imaging, while iron oxide is used for magnetic targeting, allowing optical imaging in parallel with MRI [100]. Upconverting nanoparticles have also been considered as promising agents for optical imaging since they emit higher-energy visible light when excited by NIR light [101]. Also, if upconverting nanoparticles conjugate to Gd³⁺ and ¹⁸F can also be used for MRI and PET and if it binds to lanthanides, then it becomes a CT contrast agent.

4.1.6 Ultrasound (US) Imaging Multimodalities Based on Nanomedicine

The US is a widely used technique that is based on the difference in the ultrasound impedance through tissues and allows real-time and safe imaging. It lacks sensitivity, resolution, and penetration capability [79]. Nano-emulsions (liquid-liquid, gas-liquid), as well as solid nanoparticles, can enhance the contrast of a US image. PLGA has been used to encapsulate nanoparticles for US imaging or hybrid modalities (US/MRI). The core-shell choice seems also efficient. The shell, consisting of surfactants, polymers, or proteins, allows stability and durability, whereas the core (usually SF₆ or C_3F_8) determines solubility as well as acoustic properties [102]. Focused ultrasound (FUS)-mediated drug delivery, using thermosensitive

liposomes, is another promising technique [103]. Thus, nanosized ultrasound contrast agents have gained great scientific interest.

5 Hybrid Nanomaterials for Therapeutic Applications

Nanoparticles can deliver single or multiple therapeutic agents to tumor tissues and thus improve cancer treatment efficacy. The design and development of those nanomaterials focus on the improvement of the therapeutic processes [100]. Photodynamic therapy, photothermal therapy, immunotherapy, gene therapy, drug delivery systems, and applications related to regenerative medicine and tissue engineering are the main therapeutic fields that have incorporated nanotechnological achievements [104].

5.1 Therapeutic Applications

5.1.1 Photodynamic Therapy

Photodynamic therapy (PDT) is also known as photoradiation therapy, phototherapy, or photochemotherapy [105]. PDT is widely used in dermatology, treating precancerous cells, sun-damaged skin, acne, rosacea, onychomycosis, as well as other inflammatory disorders and cutaneous infections. It is also used in various neoplastic diseases, such as squamous cell carcinoma, actinic keratoses, basal cell carcinoma, and cutaneous T cell lymphoma [106].

A photosensitizer, a light source, and oxygen are the three required components of a PDT (Fig. 6). The photosensitizer localizes to the target tissue and is activated upon irradiation with light in the presence of oxygen [107]. Then, the photosensitizer changes from the "ground state" into the "excited state," and returning to the initial condition, an amount of energy is released, generating reactive oxygen species (ROS). ROS can oxidize essential cellular components, causing apoptosis or necrosis [108]. The phototoxic effects typically occur through intracellular localization of the photosensitizer, which consequently triggers surrounding immunologic effects, including the production of interleukin 1-beta, interleukin 2, tumor necrosis factor-alpha, granulocyte colony-stimulating factor, and others [105].

Many types of photosensitizers are commercially available, allowing topical, oral, or intravenous administration. Porphyrin is one of the common photosensitizing agents, leading abnormal cells to apoptosis [109]. Nanotechnology-based drug delivery systems can improve PDT, providing accurate targeting of the region of interest and minimizing the accumulation in healthy tissues [110]. Encapsulation of photosensitizers in nanomaterials, such as poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid (PLGA) or PEG-b-poly(aspartate) (PEG-b-PAsp), has been studied. Also, lanthanide ion-doped upconverting nanoparticles (UCNPs) have received attention as a means of

controlling the limitations of conventional PDT [111]. Furthermore, pH-sensitive smart photodynamic nanomaterials, which consisted of self-assembled photosensitizers grafted to pH-responsive polymeric ligands (PLLs) and UCNPs, demonstrated a great killing effect in the target area. Cyanoacrylic nanospheres (~100–200 nm) or nanocapsules (15–400 nm) have been synthesized developing an oil-in-water emulsion incorporating phthalocyanine or naphthalocyanine [112]. Biopolyesters, natural biocompatible polymers (e.g., poly(hydroxyalkanoates) (PHAs)), and synthetic polymers (e.g., poly(orthoesters), PLGA, etc.) are usually used for micelles preparation, acting as nanocarriers [113]. PEGylated PLGA nanoparticles have been shown to have enhanced circulation time, remaining in the blood for an extended period. The famous liposomal Visudyne was a great choice in the 2000s for patients suffering from age-related macular degeneration or subfoveal choroidal neovascularization secondary to pathological myopia [114]. Dendrimerbased nanoparticles, natural macromolecule-based nanoparticles (chitosan, gelatin, etc.), magnetic nanoparticles, and fullerenes are among the common nanomaterials that are used for PDT. Moreover, silica, titanium dioxide, and zinc oxide are used as photosensitizers due to their photocatalytic potential. Gold nanoparticles, CdS quantum dots, and hybrid porphyrin-decorated quantum dots have been thoroughly studied [115]. Polymeric nanovesicle poly(ethylene glycol)-block-poly(D,L-lactic acid) [PEG-PDLLA] loaded with doxorubicin and lipophilic PS hematoporphyrin monomethyl ether (HMME) allowed combined PDT and chemotherapy in HepG2 human hepatocellular carcinoma cells [116]. Hence, hybrid nanomaterials can surely contribute to the improvement of the conventional PDT.

5.1.2 Photothermal Therapy

Photothermal therapy (PTT) refers to efforts to use electromagnetic radiation (NIR near-infrared) for the treatment of various diseases. The heat-shock response that is induced by hyperthermia (\leq 43 °C) is significant and can kill cancer cells since they



are more vulnerable to hyperthermal damage than normal ones [117]. Nanoparticlemediated hyperthermia can actively target the tumor, enhancing the tumor-tonormal tissue nanoparticle accumulation ratio. Gold nanorods, gold nanoshells, metallic ultrasmall nanoparticles, graphene and graphene oxide, iron oxide, and conjugated polymers (e.g., polyaniline (PANI), polypyrrole (PPy), polythiophene (PTh), polydopamine (PDA)) are among the available choices for the development of hybrid nanosystems for PTT [26].

5.1.3 Immunotherapy

Nanoparticles have served as vehicles, transferring immunostimulants that induce the generation of endogenous cancer antigens, eliciting an adaptive immune response. Hybrid nanosystems improve the antitumor immune responses (e.g., Tand B-cell response) compared to conventional antigens and adjuvants [118]. Gold nanoparticle-based vaccines seem to stimulate CD8+ T-cell responses through antigen delivery to lymph nodes [119]. Other studies focus on the parallel synergistic action of immunotherapy and magnetic hyperthermia, applying iron nanoparticles conjugated with anti-cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4 (anti-CTLA4) checkpoint inhibitor to enhance the therapeutic effect [120]. Encouragingly, nanotherapeutic strategies can transform cold into hot tumors, in tandem with PDT. Nanosized metal-organic frameworks (MOFs) allow this approach. Tumor hypoxia can suppress antitumor immunity, promoting tumor development and recurrence. Alleviating hypoxia might lead to the improvement of the efficacy of PDT-driven immunotherapy. Hemoglobin, catalase (CAT), manganese dioxide nanoparticles, and gold nanocages are among the common choices to develop efficient hybrid systems for cancer immunotherapy, based on nanomedicine [104]. pH-responsive copolymer (PDPA) conjugated to PDPA, and PD-1-PD-L1 interaction inhibitor (siRNA), is a nanosystem that has been studied with encouraging results. GSHresponsive heterodimers, mesoporous silica nanoparticles, micelles, and liposomes can be used as parts of hybrid nanocomplexes for immunotherapy [120].

5.1.4 Gene Editing/Gene Therapy

Editing technology of the genome is based on the general fundamental of induction of controlled double-strand breaks and the modifications, replacement, or insertion of genes with desired characteristics in the selected sequence. Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) and CRISPR-associated (Cas) proteins, as a part of the bacterial adaptive immune system, are considered an efficient gene-editing tool [121]. The CRISPR/Cas9 system can contribute to the knock-out of disease-related genes and edit genetic defects in abnormal cells. Nano-based CRISPR/Cas9 using cationic arginine gold nanoparticles was proven to increase the efficiency of the whole system to be delivered in the targeted area [122]. Several

similar attempts show the significant positive effect of nanotechnology in biomedicine.

5.1.5 Drug Delivery Systems

The development of delivery systems that can provide therapeutic agents to a targeted area is a field of research and development in nanomedicine [123]. Nanobased drug delivery systems focus on improving properties like solubility, immunogenicity release profiles, diffusivity, and bioavailability of the conventional delivery systems. Hence, smart hybrid drug delivery systems allow spatial-temporal release control, convenient administration routes [124], low toxicity, extended drug life cycle, and better biodistribution. In this way, they can maximize the efficacy of a drug in the region of interest, minimizing the side effects. Various bionanomaterials can be used as nanocarriers in drug delivery systems, such as chitosan, alginate, xanthan gum, cellulose, liposomes, polymeric micelles, and dendrimers. Inorganic nanoparticles (iron oxide and silica nanoparticles, etc.), nanocrystals, metallic nanoparticles, natural extracts, oligonucleotides, peptides, pharmaceuticals, and radioisotopes are among the vast variety of the available candidate for the development of hybrid nano-based drug delivery systems [24].

5.1.6 Regenerative Medicine/Tissue Engineering

Nanocomposite materials can be utilized in biomedical applications related to scaffolds for tissue engineering, medical devices, vascular stents, and dental materials. The development of nanocomposite scaffolds can minimize the limitations of the conventional polymer scaffolds, mimicking the physical and chemical properties of normal tissues [125]. Silicate-based, carbon-based, and metal/metal oxide nanoparticles can be combined with synthetic or natural polymers, creating advanced materials with great properties, allowing better interaction between cell and matrix, controlled migration, cell growth and proliferation, and cell differentiation. Artificial vascular stents coated with surface-modified Mg(OH)₂ nanoparticles and heart valves, hip and knee joints, and dental implants are those applications that have incorporated nanotechnology, in the last decades with significantly better performance than the conventional biomaterials.

6 Hybrid Nanomaterials for Health Prevention

Nanovaccines and sensors for rapid screening of the general population for a wide range of diseases are the two main aspects of the applications of nanomedicine for the needs of health prevention. Vaccination is perhaps the most effective tool that we can use to control the disperse of infections, and nowadays it is more reasonable than ever before, due to the pandemic of COVID-19 [126]. Nanoparticle (NP)-based carriers, such as micro/ nanoemulsions, liposomes, micelles, dendrimers, virosomes, and nanogels, offer improved efficacy compared to the traditional vaccine adjuvants. Nanovaccines allow targeted delivery, stimulation of the body's innate immunity, and strong T-cell response [127, 128].

Biosensors, as is already mentioned, offer accurate and rapid detection of a wide range of diseases at the very early stages. Breath analysis is also among those promising tools for detecting important biomarkers for various disease types [129].

7 Hybrid Multifunctional Nanomaterials for Theranostics

Theranostics is a promising field that combines therapeutic and diagnostic applications, by exploiting the properties of multifunctional systems and devices. Nanomedicine can improve the field of theranostics since it allows precise molecular imaging and targeted and individualized treatment [130]. Cytotoxicity, immunotoxicity, and genotoxicity issues are still among the limitations that need to be improved before nanotheranostics become a part of the everyday clinical routine [5]. Thus, functionalized nanomaterials have been highly investigated as promising platforms for disease diagnosis and therapy or palliative treatment (Fig. 7).

The commonly applied imaging modalities of the theranostic procedures include magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), computed tomography (CT), optical imaging (fluorescence and bioluminescence), and radionuclide imaging (PET and SPECT), while the widely used therapeutic approaches include photodynamic therapy, photothermal therapy, and gene therapy [19]. Various organic and inorganic nanoparticles can be used in theranostic systems (e.g., proteins, antibodies, polymers, lipids, dendrimers, gold, and iron oxides). The size of the whole system does not exceed 150 nm. High stability and homogeneity are the main characteristics of the theranostics and also their ability to be further functionalized for direct binding and optimized efficacy, as well as the controlled, slow, and often stimuli-responsive release on the target area. Hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials are very promising for the development of advanced theranostic systems [5, 24, 131].

8 Conclusion and Future Perspectives

The evolution in the field of nanomedicine has led to the development of hybrid multifunctional nanomaterials that gather the benefits of all their components, providing also optimized characteristics, regarding their performance in biomedical procedures. Hybrid nanomaterials are designed and synthesized to include both inorganic and organic components. These materials are utilized in diagnostics, as imaging and contrast agents, enabling precise visualization at a molecular level, exploiting the potential of various imaging techniques, and reducing any side effect in healthy tissues. Moreover, they are used in therapeutics, particularly in anticancer therapy, such as photodynamic and photothermal therapy, hyperthermia and radiotherapy, drug delivery, and gene therapies. Furthermore, hybrid nanomaterials can be incorporated with several components that can be used for simultaneous diagnostics and therapeutics (theranostics), and thus they can be considered as multifunctional nanomaterials. It is expected that in the near nanomedicine will attract scientific interest and if some of the present limitations can be controlled, then it will be part of the clinical routine.



Fig. 7 Schematic representation of a typical theranostic system

References

- He C, Liu D, Lin W. Nanomedicine applications of hybrid nanomaterials built from metalligand coordination bonds: nanoscale metal-organic frameworks and nanoscale coordination polymers. Chem Rev. 2015;115(19):11079–108.
- Lagopati N, Evangelou K, Falaras P, Tsilibary EC, Vasileiou PVS, Havaki S, Angelopoulou A, Pavlatou EA, Gorgoulis VG. Nanomedicine: photo-activated nanostructured titanium dioxide, as a promising anticancer agent. Pharmacol Ther. 2021;222:107795.
- Dobbelstein M, Moll U. Targeting tumour-supportive cellular machineries in anticancer drug development. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2014;13:179–96.
- Jeevanandam J, Barhoum A, Chan YS, Dufresne A, Danquah MK. Review on nanoparticles and nanostructured materials: history, sources, toxicity and regulations. Beilstein J Nanotechnol. 2018;9:1050–74.
- Cole JT, Holland NB. Multifunctional nanoparticles for use in theranostic applications. Drug Deliv Transl Res. 2015;5(3):295–309.
- Lagopati N, Kitsiou P, Kontos A, Venieratos P, Kotsopoulou E, Kontos A, et al. Photo-induced treatment of breast epithelial cancer cells using nanostructured titanium dioxide solution. J Photochem Photobiol A Chem. 2010;214(2–3):215–23.
- Lagopati N, Tsilibary EP, Falaras P, Papazafiri P, Pavlatou EA, Kotsopoulou E, Kitsiou P. Effect of nanostructured TiO₂ crystal phase on photoinduced apoptosis of breast cancer epithelial cells. Int J Nanomedicine. 2014;9:3219–30.
- Lagopati N, Kotsinas A, Veroutis D, Evangelou K, Papaspyropoulos A, Arfanis M, Falaras P, Kitsiou PV, Pateras I, Bergonzini A, Frisan T, Kyriazis S, Tsoukleris DS, Tsilibary EC, Gazouli M, Pavlatou EA, Gorgoulis VG. Biological effect of silver-modified nanostructured titanium dioxide in cancer. Cancer Genomics Proteomics. 2021;18(3 Suppl):425–39.
- 9. Galata E, Georgakopoulou EA, Kassalia ME, Papadopoulou-Fermeli N, Pavlatou EA. Development of smart composites based on doped-TiO₂ nanoparticles with visible light anticancer properties. Materials (Basel). 2019;12(16):2589.
- Kim CS, Duncan B, Creran B, Rotello VM. Triggered nanoparticles as therapeutics. Nano Today. 2013;8:439–47.
- 11. Ananikov VP. Organic-inorganic hybrid nanomaterials. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2019;9(9):1197.
- Macchione MA, Biglione C, Strumia M. Design, synthesis and architectures of hybrid nanomaterials for therapy and diagnosis applications. Polymers (Basel). 2018;10(5):527.
- Nguyen PQ, Courchesne ND, Duraj-Thatte A, Praveschotinunt P, Joshi NS. Engineered living materials: prospects and challenges for using biological systems to direct the assembly of smart materials. Adv Mater. 2018;30(19):e1704847.
- Mikušová V, Mikuš P. Advances in chitosan-based nanoparticles for drug delivery. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(17):9652.
- Estelrich J, Sánchez-Martín MJ, Busquets MA. Nanoparticles in magnetic resonance imaging: from simple to dual contrast agents. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10:1727–41.
- 16. Kim J, Lee N, Hyeon T. Recent development of nanoparticles for molecular imaging. Philos Trans Math Phys Eng Sci. 2017;375(2107):20170022.
- 17. Gurunathan S, Kang MH, Qasim M, Kim JH. Nanoparticle-mediated combination therapy: two-in-one approach for cancer. Int J Mol Sci. 2018;19(10):3264.
- Ladju RB, Ulhaq ZS, Soraya GV. Nanotheranostics: A powerful next-generation solution to tackle hepatocellular carcinoma. World J Gastroenterol. 2022;28(2):176–87. https://doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v28.i2.176.
- Zavaleta C, Ho D, Chung EJ. Theranostic nanoparticles for tracking and monitoring disease state. SLAS Technol. 2018;23(3):281–93.
- Pokropivny VV, Skorokhod VV. Classification of nanostructures by dimensionality and concept of surface forms engineering in nanomaterial science. Mater Sci Eng C. 2007;27(5–8):990–3.

- Soares S, Sousa J, Pais A, Vitorino C. Nanomedicine: principles, properties, and regulatory issues. Front Chem. 2018;6:360.
- Bai DP, Lin XY, Huang YF, Zhang XF. Theranostics aspects of various nanoparticles in veterinary medicine. Int J Mol Sci. 2018;19(11):3299.
- Nakamura Y, Mochida A, Choyke PL, Kobayashi H. Nanodrug delivery: is the enhanced permeability and retention effect sufficient for curing cancer? Bioconjug Chem. 2016;27(10):2225–38.
- 24. Patra JK, Das G, Fraceto LF, Campos E, Rodriguez-Torres M, Acosta-Torres LS, Diaz-Torres LA, Grillo R, Swamy MK, Sharma S, Habtemariam S, Shin HS. Nano based drug delivery systems: recent developments and future prospects. J Nanobiotechnol. 2018;16(1):71.
- Meroni D, Ardizzone S. Preparation and application of hybrid nanomaterials. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2018;8(11):891.
- Park W, Shin H, Choi B, Rhim W-K, Na K, Keun Han D. Advanced hybrid nanomaterials for biomedical applications. Prog Mater Sci. 2020;114:100686.
- Hayami R, Wada K, Nishikawa I, Sagawa T, Yamamoto K, Tsukada S, Gunji T. Preparation and properties of organic–inorganic hybrid materials using titanium phosphonate cluster. Polym J. 2017;49:665–9.
- Diaz U, Corma A. Organic-inorganic hybrid materials: multi-functional solids for multi-step reaction processes. Chem Eur J. 2018;24:3944–58.
- 29. de Dios AS, Díaz-García ME. Multifunctional nanoparticles: analytical prospects. Anal Chim Acta. 2010;666(1–2):1–22.
- Aflori M. Smart nanomaterials for biomedical applications-a review. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2021;11(2):396.
- 31. Booth FW, Roberts CK, Laye MJ. Lack of exercise is a major cause of chronic diseases. Compr Physiol. 2012;2(2):1143–211.
- 32. Ahmad J, Akhter S, Rizwanullah M, Khan MA, Pigeon L, Addo RT, Greig NH, Midoux P, Pichon C, Kamal MA. Nanotechnology based theranostic approaches in Alzheimer's disease management: current status and future perspective. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2017;14(11):1164–81.
- Paluszkiewicz P, Martuszewski A, Zareba N, Wala K, Banasik M, Kepinska M. The application of nanoparticles in diagnosis and treatment of kidney diseases. Int J Mol Sci. 2022;23:131.
- 34. Saleem H, Zaidi SJ, Alnuaimi NA. Recent advancements in the nanomaterial application in concrete and its ecological impact. Materials (Basel). 2021;14(21):6387.
- 35. Abid N, Khan AM, Shujait S, Chaudhary K, Ikram M, Imran M, Haider J, Khan M, Khan Q, Maqbool M. Synthesis of nanomaterials using various top-down and bottom-up approaches, influencing factors, advantages, and disadvantages: a review. Adv Colloid Interf Sci. 2022;300:102597.
- 36. Ijaz I, Gilani E, Nazir A, Bukhari A. Detail review on chemical, physical and green synthesis, classification, characterizations and applications of nanoparticles. Green Chem Lett Rev. 2020;13(3):59–81.
- Ravi-Kumar S, Lies B, Zhang X, Lyu H, Qin H. Laser ablation of polymers: a review. Polym Int. 2019;68:1391–401.
- Baig N, Kammakakam I, Falath W. Nanomaterials: a review of synthesis methods, properties, recent progress, and challenge. Mater Adv. 2021;2:1821–71.
- Sergievskaya A, Chauvin A, Konstantinidis S. Sputtering onto liquids: a critical review. Beilstein J Nanotechnol. 2022;13:10–53.
- 40. Guo X, Liu L, Zhuang Z, Chen X, Ni M, Li Y, Cui Y, Zhan P, Yuan C, Ge H, Wang Z, Chen Y. A new strategy of lithography based on phase separation of polymer blends. Sci Rep. 2015;5:15947.
- El-Eskandarany MS, Al-Hazza A, Al-Hajji LA, Ali N, Al-Duweesh AA, Banyan M, Al-Ajmi F. Mechanical milling: a superior nanotechnological tool for fabrication of nanocrystalline and nanocomposite materials. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2021;11(10):2484.

- 42. Kołodziejczak-Radzimska A, Jesionowski T. Zinc oxide-from synthesis to application: a review. Materials (Basel). 2014;7(4):2833–81.
- Wang L, Sun Y, Li Z, Wu A, Wei G. Bottom-up synthesis and sensor applications of biomimetic nanostructures. Materials (Basel). 2016;9(1):53.
- 44. Catauro M, Ciprioti SV. Characterization of hybrid materials prepared by sol-gel method for biomedical implementations. A critical review. Materials (Basel). 2021;14(7):1788.
- 45. Manawi YM, Ihsanullah, Samara A, Al-Ansari T, Atieh MA. A review of carbon nanomaterials' synthesis via the chemical vapor deposition (CVD) method. Materials (Basel). 2018;11(5):822.
- 46. Mascolo MC, Pei Y, Ring TA. Room temperature co-precipitation synthesis of magnetite nanoparticles in a large pH window with different bases. Materials (Basel). 2013;6(12):5549–67.
- Lagopati N, Gatou MA, Tsoukleris DS, Pavlatou EA. Biogenic synthesis of silver nanoparticles with antimicrobial properties. Nanomed Nanotechnol Open Access. 2020;5(1):1–12.
- Akbarzadeh A, Rezaei-Sadabady R, Davaran S, Joo SW, Zarghami N, Hanifehpour Y, Samiei M, Kouhi M, Nejati-Koshki K. Liposome: classification, preparation, and applications. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2013;8(1):102.
- 49. Abbasi E, Aval SF, Akbarzadeh A, Milani M, Nasrabadi HT, Joo SW, Hanifehpour Y, Nejati-Koshki K, Pashaei-Asl R. Dendrimers: synthesis, applications, and properties. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2014;9(1):247.
- 50. Mout R, Moyano DF, Rana S, Rotello VM. Surface functionalization of nanoparticles for nanomedicine. Chem Soc Rev. 2012;41(7):2539–44.
- Bajaj A, Rana S, Miranda OR, Yawe JC, Jerry DJ, Bunz UHF, Rotello VM. Cell surfacebased differentiation of cell types and cancer states using a gold nanoparticle-GFP based sensing array. Chem Sci. 2010;1:134–8.
- Saha K, Bajaj A, Duncan B, Rotello VM. Beauty is skin deep: a surface monolayer perspective on nanoparticle interactions with cells and biomacromolecules. Small. 2011;7:1903–18.
- Bi D, Zhao L, Yu R, Li H, Guo Y, Wang X, Han M. Surface modification of doxorubicinloaded nanoparticles based on polydopamine with pH-sensitive property for tumor targeting therapy. Drug Deliv. 2018;25(1):564–75.
- Gazouli M, Lyberopoulou A, Pericleous P, Rizos S, Aravantinos G, Nikiteas N, Anagnou NP, Efstathopoulos EP. Development of a quantum-dot-labelled magnetic immunoassay method for circulating colorectal cancer cell detection. World J Gastroenterol. 2012;18(32):4419–26.
- 55. Sanità G, Carrese B, Lamberti A. Nanoparticle surface functionalization: how to improve biocompatibility and cellular internalization. Front Mol Biosci. 2020;7:587012.
- Fu YS, Li J, Li J. Metal/semiconductor nanocomposites for photocatalysis: fundamentals, structures, applications and properties. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2019;9(3):359.
- Stetefeld J, McKenna SA, Patel TR. Dynamic light scattering: a practical guide and applications in biomedical sciences. Biophys Rev. 2016;8(4):409–27.
- 58. Londoño-Restrepo SM, Jeronimo-Cruz R, Millán-Malo BM, Rivera-Muñoz EM, Rodriguez-García ME. Effect of the nano crystal size on the x-ray diffraction patterns of biogenic hydroxyapatite from human, bovine, and porcine bones. Sci Rep. 2019;9(1):5915.
- Jones RR, Hooper DC, Zhang L, Wolverson D, Valev VK. Raman techniques: fundamentals and frontiers. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2019;14(1):231.
- Moraes LG, Rocha RS, Menegazzo LM, de Araújo EB, Yukimito K, Moraes JC. Infrared spectroscopy: a tool for determination of the degree of conversion in dental composites. J Appl Oral Sci. 2008;16(2):145–9.
- 61. Kobielusz M, Nitta A, Macyk W, Ohtani B. Combined spectroscopic methods of determination of density of electronic states: comparative analysis of diffuse reflectance spectroelectrochemistry and reversed double-beam photoacoustic spectroscopy. J Phys Chem Lett. 2021;12(11):3019–25.

- Son D, Cho S, Nam J, Lee H, Kim M. X-ray-based spectroscopic techniques for characterization of polymer nanocomposite materials at a molecular level. Polymers (Basel). 2020;12(5):1053.
- Asano N, Lu J, Asahina S, Takami S. Direct observation techniques using scanning electron microscope for hydrothermally synthesized nanocrystals and nanoclusters. Nanomaterials (Basel). 2021;11(4):908.
- Malatesta M. Transmission electron microscopy for nanomedicine: novel applications for long-established techniques. Euro J Histochem: EJH. 2016;60(4):2751.
- 65. Marrese M, Guarino V, Ambrosio L. Atomic force microscopy: a powerful tool to address scaffold design in tissue engineering. J Funct Biomater. 2017;8(1):7.
- Youssef FS, El-Banna HA, Elzorba HY, Galal AM. Application of some nanoparticles in the field of veterinary medicine. Int J Vet Sci Med. 2019;7(1):78–93.
- Vigata M, Meinert C, Hutmacher DW, Bock N. Hydrogels as drug delivery systems: a review of current characterization and evaluation techniques. Pharmaceutics. 2020;12(12):1188.
- Selvamani V. Chapter 15 Stability studies on nanomaterials used in drugs. In: Mohapatra SS, Ranjan S, Dasgupta N, Mishra RK, Thomas S, editors. Micro and nano technologies, characterization and biology of nanomaterials for drug delivery. Elsevier; 2019. p. 425–44.
- 69. Shah RA, Frazar EM, Hilt JZ. Recent developments in stimuli responsive nanomaterials and their bionanotechnology applications. Curr Opin Chem Eng. 2020;30:103–11.
- Aili D, Stevens MM. Bioresponsive peptide–inorganic hybrid nanomaterials. Chem Soc Rev. 2010;39:3358–70.
- Bhalla N, Jolly P, Formisano N, Estrela P. Introduction to biosensors. Essays Biochem. 2016;60(1):1–8. https://doi.org/10.1042/EBC20150001.
- Kim JE, Choi JH, Colas M, Kim DH, Lee H. Gold-based hybrid nanomaterials for biosensing and molecular diagnostic applications. Biosens Bioelectron. 2016;80:543–59.
- Mauriz E. Clinical applications of visual plasmonic colorimetric sensing. Sensors (Basel). 2020;20(21):6214.
- Dykman LA, Khlebtsov NG. Gold nanoparticles in biology and medicine: recent advances and prospects. Acta Nat. 2011;3(2):34–55.
- 75. Liu X, Zhang Q, Knoll W, Liedberg B, Wang Y. Rational design of functional peptide-gold hybrid nanomaterials for molecular interactions. Adv Mater. 2020;32(37):e2000866.
- Ali A, Shah T, Ullah R, Zhou P, Guo M, Ovais M, Tan Z, Rui Y. Review on recent progress in magnetic nanoparticles: synthesis, characterization, and diverse applications. Front Chem. 2021;9:629054.
- Wagner AM, Knipe JM, Orive G, Peppas NA. Quantum dots in biomedical applications. Acta Biomater. 2019;94:44–63.
- Naresh V, Lee N. A review on biosensors and recent development of nanostructured materialsenabled biosensors. Sensors (Basel). 2021;21(4):1109.
- Li X, Zhang XN, Li XD, Chang J. Multimodality imaging in nanomedicine and nanotheranostics. Cancer Biol Med. 2016;13(3):339–48.
- Lagopati N. Chapter 3: Nuclear medicine imaging essentials. In: Lyra-Georgousopoulou M, editor. Clinical nuclear medicine physics with MATLAB®: a problem solving approach. CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group; 2022. p. 108–10.
- Marik J, Tartis MS, Zhang H, Fung JY, Kheirolomoom A, Sutcliffe JL, Ferrara KW. Longcirculating liposomes radiolabeled with [18F]fluorodipalmitin ([18F]FDP). Nucl Med Biol. 2007;34(2):165–71.
- Andreozzi E, Seo JW, Ferrara K, Louie A. Novel method to label solid lipid nanoparticles with 64Cu for positron emission tomography imaging. J Mater Eng Perform. 2011;22:808–58.
- Goel S, England CG, Chen F, Cai W. Positron emission tomography and nanotechnology: a dynamic duo for cancer theranostics. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;113:157–76.
- 84. Al Faraj A, Alotaibi B, Shaik AP, Shamma KZ, Al Jammaz I, Gerl J. Sodium-22-radiolabeled silica nanoparticles as new radiotracer for biomedical applications: in vivo positron

emission tomography imaging, biodistribution, and biocompatibility. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10:6293–302.

- 85. Wang H, Wang J, Deng X, Sun H, Shi Z, Gu Z, Liu Y, Zhao Y. Biodistribution of carbon single-wall carbon nanotubes in mice. J Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2004;4:1019–24.
- 86. Singh R, Pantarotto D, Lacerda L, Pastorin G, Klumpp C, Prato M, Bianco A, Kostarelos K. Tissue biodistribution and blood clearance rates of intravenously administered carbon nanotube radiotracers. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2006;103:3357–62.
- Guo J, Zhang X, Li Q, Li W. Biodistribution of functionalized multiwall carbon nanotubes in mice. Nucl Med Biol. 2007;34:579–83.
- Vamvakas I, Lagopati N, Andreou M, Sotiropoulos M, Gatzis A, Limouris G, Antypas C, Lyra M. Patient specific computer automated dosimetry calculations during therapy with 111In Octreotide. Eur J Radiography. 2009;1(4):180–3.
- Head HW, Dodd GD 3rd, Bao A, Soundararajan A, Garcia-Rojas X, Prihoda TJ, McManus LM, Goins BA, Santoyo CA, Phillips WT. Combination radiofrequency ablation and intravenous radiolabeled liposomal Doxorubicin: imaging and quantification of increased drug delivery to tumors. Radiology. 2010;255(2):405–14.
- Arranja A, Ivashchenko O, Denkova AG, Morawska K, van Vlierberghe S, Dubruel P, Waton G, Beekman FJ, Schosseler F, Mendes E. SPECT/CT imaging of pluronic nanocarriers with varying poly(ethylene oxide) block length and aggregation state. Mol Pharm. 2016;13(3):1158–65.
- Kryza D, Taleb J, Janier M, Marmuse L, Miladi I, Bonazza P, Louis C, Perriat P, Roux S, Tillement O, Billotey C. Biodistribution study of nanometric hybrid gadolinium oxide particles as a multimodal SPECT/MR/optical imaging and theragnostic agent. Bioconjug Chem. 2011;22:1145–52.
- 92. Belhocine TZ, Blankenberg FG, Kartachova MS, Stitt LW, Vanderheyden JL, Hoebers FJ, Van de Wiele C. (99m)Tc-Annexin A5 quantification of apoptotic tumor response: a systematic review and meta-analysis of clinical imaging trials. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(13):2083–97.
- Ramos-Membrive R, Erhard Á, de Redín IL, Quincoces G, Collantes M, Ecay M, Irache JM, Peñuelas I. In vivo SPECT-CT imaging and characterization of technetium-99m-labeled bevacizumab-loaded human serum albumin pegylated nanoparticles. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol. 2021;64:101809.
- Kochebina O, Halty A, Taleb J, Kryza D, Janier M, Sadr AB, Baudier T, Rit S, Sarrut D. In vivo gadolinium nanoparticle quantification with SPECT/CT. EJNMMI Phys. 2019;6(1):9.
- Zhao L, Wen S, Zhu M, Li D, Xing Y, Shen M, Shi X, Zhao J. 99mTc-labelled multifunctional polyethylenimine-entrapped gold nanoparticles for dual mode SPECT and CT imaging, artificial cells. Nanomed Biotechnol. 2018;46(sup1):488–98.
- 96. Lagopati N. Chapter 13: Nanotechnology in nuclear medicine/MATLAB use. In: Lyra-Georgousopoulou M, editor. Clinical nuclear medicine physics with MATLAB®: a problem solving approach. CRC Press/Taylor & Francis Group; 2022. p. 330–2.
- Peng SF, Yang MJ, Su CJ, Chen HL, Lee PW, Wei MC, Sung HW. Effects of incorporation of poly(gamma-glutamic acid) in chitosan/DNA complex nanoparticles on cellular uptake and transfection efficiency. Biomaterials. 2009;30(9):1797–808.
- 98. Cormode DP, Naha PC, Fayad ZA. Nanoparticle contrast agents for computed tomography: a focus on micelles. Contrast Media Mol Imaging. 2014;9(1):37–52.
- Burns SA, Elsner AE, Sapoznik KA, Warner RL, Gast TJ. Adaptive optics imaging of the human retina. Prog Retin Eye Res. 2019;68:1–30.
- 100. Chenthamara D, Subramaniam S, Ramakrishnan SG, Krishnaswamy S, Essa MM, Lin FH, Qoronfleh MW. Therapeutic efficacy of nanoparticles and routes of administration. Biomater Res. 2019;23:20.
- Mahata MK, De R, Lee KT. Near-infrared-triggered upconverting nanoparticles for biomedicine applications. Biomedicine. 2021;9(7):756.

- Zeng F, Du M, Chen Z. Nanosized contrast agents in ultrasound molecular imaging. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2021;9:758084.
- Man F, Lammers T, de Rosales RTM. Imaging nanomedicine-based drug delivery: a review of clinical studies. Mol Imaging Biol. 2018;20(5):683–95.
- 104. Ji B, Wei M, Yang B. Recent advances in nanomedicines for photodynamic therapy (PDT)driven cancer immunotherapy. Theranostics. 2022;12(1):434–58.
- Wan MT, Lin JY. Current evidence and applications of photodynamic therapy in dermatology. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol. 2014;7:145–63.
- 106. Borgia F, Giuffrida R, Caradonna E, Vaccaro M, Guarneri F, Cannavò SP. Early and late onset side effects of photodynamic therapy. Biomedicine. 2018;6(1):12.
- 107. Yoon I, Li JZ, Shim YK. Advance in photosensitizers and light delivery for photodynamic therapy. Clin Endosc. 2013;46(1):7–23.
- Tripathy BC, Oelmüller R. Reactive oxygen species generation and signaling in plants. Plant Signal Behav. 2012;7(12):1621–33.
- 109. Mroz P, Yaroslavsky A, Kharkwal GB, Hamblin MR. Cell death pathways in photodynamic therapy of cancer. Cancers. 2011;3(2):2516–39.
- 110. Kruger CA, Abrahamse H. Utilisation of targeted nanoparticle photosensitiser drug delivery systems for the enhancement of photodynamic therapy. Molecules. 2018;23(10):2628.
- 111. Wang C, Cheng L, Liu Y, Wang X, Ma X, Deng Z, Li Y, Liu Z. Imaging-guided pH-sensitive photodynamic therapy using charge reversible upconversion nanoparticles under nearinfrared light. Adv Funct Mater. 2013;23(24):3077–86.
- 112. Labib A, Lenaerts V, Chouinard F, Leroux JC, Ouellet R, van Lier J. Biodegradable nanospheres containing phthalocyanines and naphthalocyanines for targeted photodynamic tumor therapy. Pharm Res. 1991;8:1027.
- Thorat Gadgil BS, Killi N, Rathna GVN. Polyhydroxyalkanoates as biomaterials. Medchemcomm. 2017;8(9):1774–87.
- 114. Keam SJ, Scott LJ, Curran MP. Verteporfin: a review of its use in the management of subfoveal choroidal neovascularisation. Drugs. 2003;63(22):2521–54.
- 115. Lucky SS, Soo KC, Zhang Y. Nanoparticles in photodynamic therapy. Chem Rev. 2015;115(4):1990–2042.
- 116. Xiang GH, Hong GB, Wang Y, Cheng D, Zhou JX, Shuai XT. Effect of PEG-PDLLA polymeric nanovesicles loaded with doxorubicin and hematoporphyrin monomethyl ether on human hepatocellular carcinoma HepG2 cells in vitro. Int J Nanomedicine. 2013;8:4613–22.
- 117. Liu HJ, Wang M, Hu X, Shi S, Xu P. Enhanced photothermal therapy through the in situ activation of a temperature and redox dual-sensitive nanoreservoir of triptolide. Small. 2020;16(38):e2003398.
- 118. Shao K, Singha S, Clemente-Casares X, Tsai S, Yang Y, Santamaria P. Nanoparticle-based immunotherapy for cancer. ACS Nano. 2014;9(1):16–30.
- Kang S, Ahn S, Lee J, Kim JY, Choi M, Gujrati V, Kim H, Kim J, Shin EC, Jon S. Effects of gold nanoparticle-based vaccine size on lymph node delivery and cytotoxic T-lymphocyte responses. J Control Release. 2017;256:56–67.
- 120. Li Z, Deng J, Sun J, Ma Y. Hyperthermia targeting the tumor microenvironment facilitates immune checkpoint inhibitors. Front Immunol. 2020;11:595207.
- 121. Zampetidis CP, Galanos P, Angelopoulou A, Zhu Y, Polyzou A, Karamitros T, Kotsinas A, Lagopati N, Mourkioti I, Mirzazadeh R, Polyzos A, Garnerone S, Mizi A, Gusmao EG, Sofiadis K, Gál Z, Larsen DH, Pefani DE, Demaria M, Tsirigos A, Crosetto N, Maya-Mendoza A, Papaspyropoulos A, Evangelou K, Bartek J, Papantonis A, Gorgoulis VG. A recurrent chromosomal inversion suffices for driving escape from oncogene-induced senes-cence via subTAD reorganization. Mol Cell. 2021;81(23):4907–23.
- 122. Mout R, Ray M, Yesilbag Tonga G, Lee YW, Tay T, Sasaki K, Rotello VM. Direct cytosolic delivery of CRISPR/Cas9-ribonucleoprotein for efficient gene editing. ACS Nano. 2017;11(3):2452–8.

- 123. Tiwari G, Tiwari R, Sriwastawa B, Bhati L, Pandey S, Pandey P, Bannerjee SK. Drug delivery systems: an updated review. Int J Pharm Investig. 2012;2(1):2–11.
- 124. Despotopoulou D, Lagopati N, Pispas S, Gazouli M, Demetzos C, Pippa N. The technology of transdermal delivery nanosystems: from design and development to preclinical studies. Int J Pharm. 2022;611:121290.
- 125. Velu R, Calais T, Jayakumar A, Raspall F. A comprehensive review on bio-nanomaterials for medical implants and feasibility studies on fabrication of such implants by additive manufacturing technique. Materials (Basel). 2019;13(1):92.
- 126. Vahedifard F, Chakravarthy K. Nanomedicine for COVID-19: the role of nanotechnology in the treatment and diagnosis of COVID-19. Emerg Mater. 2021;4(1):75–99.
- Thakur A, Foged C. Nanoparticles for mucosal vaccine delivery. In: Nanoengineered biomaterials for advanced drug delivery. Elsevier; 2020. p. 603–46.
- 128. DasA,AliN.Nanovaccine: an emerging strategy. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2021;20(10):1273–90. https://doi.org/10.1080/14760584.2021.1984890. Epub 2021 Sep 29.
- Kaloumenou M, Skotadis E, Lagopati N, Efstathopoulos E, Tsoukalas D. Breath analysis: a promising tool for disease diagnosis-the role of sensors. Sensors (Basel). 2022;22(3):1238.
- 130. d'Angelo M, Castelli V, Benedetti E, Antonosante A, Catanesi M, Dominguez-Benot R, Pitari G, Ippoliti R, Cimini A. Theranostic nanomedicine for malignant gliomas [published correction appears in Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2020 Jan 30;7:468]. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2019;7:325.
- 131. Taubert A, Leroux F, Rabu P, de Zea Bermudez V. Advanced hybrid nanomaterials. Beilstein J Nanotechnol. 2019;10:2563–7.

Polymeric Micelles for Targeted Drug Delivery Systems



Olga I. Guliy, Alexander S. Fomin, Elena G. Zhnichkova, Sergey V. Kozlov, Sergey A. Staroverov, and Lev A. Dykman

Abbreviations

ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
AuNPs	Gold nanoparticles
CDs	Cyclodextrins
CMC	Critical micelle concentration
DDS	Drug delivery system
DOX	Doxorubicin
PBLG	Poly(γ-benzyl L-glutamate)
PEG	Polyethylene glycol
PEG-PLA	Polyethylene glycol-polylactide
RES	Reticuloendothelial system

S. A. Staroverov

O. I. Guliy (🖂) · A. S. Fomin · L. A. Dykman

Institute of Biochemistry and Physiology of Plants and Microorganisms – Subdivision of the Federal State Budgetary Research Institution Saratov Federal Scientific Centre of the Russian Academy of Sciences (IBPPM RAS), Saratov, Russia

E. G. Zhnichkova · S. V. Kozlov Saratov State Vavilov Agrarian University, Saratov, Russia

Institute of Biochemistry and Physiology of Plants and Microorganisms – Subdivision of the Federal State Budgetary Research Institution Saratov Federal Scientific Centre of the Russian Academy of Sciences (IBPPM RAS), Saratov, Russia

Saratov State Vavilov Agrarian University, Saratov, Russia

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_18

1 Introduction

In current medicine and pharmacology, targeted drug delivery has gained importance as a method that enables one to increase the concentration of delivered drugs in a certain place and block or strongly limit their accumulation in healthy organs and tissues. Targeted delivery makes it possible not only to increase the duration and efficacy of drug action but also to largely reduce side effects. Nanotechnology and nanoproducts play a special role in this regard. The interest in the development of delivery systems is due to many reasons, above all to the enormous potential benefits, both medical and economic.

After a "normal" drug is injected or administered orally, it enters the bloodstream, which distributes the drug molecules more or less evenly to all organs and tissues of the body. A small portion of the drug (0.001–0.01%) enters the lesion site, whereas the bulk of it is eliminated from the body and also causes toxicity. Targeted delivery implies a different scheme, in which the carrier with the drug enters the bloodstream, circulates in the body, and accumulates only in the lesion site. However, so that this scheme could be implemented, the following requirements must be satisfied (Fig. 1).

2 Stages in the Preparation of Drug Delivery Systems

The postulate that a drug (agent), for its effect to take place, must first bind to the corresponding receptors in the cells of the pathological focus (target) was formulated by John Langley in 1878 [1]. The idea of targeted delivery of drugs (the so-called magic bullet) belongs to the German scientist Paul Ehrlich, who put it forward in 1906. In his opinion, the "magic bullet" is an ideal medicine "capable of independently finding the source of disease or the focus of disease and striking them without affecting healthy organs and tissues of the body" [2].

The "target agent" concept is based on the fact that a drug, to implement its effect, must first bind to the corresponding receptors located on the target cells. The selectivity of the drug action is determined by its pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics and by its metabolism and excretion from the body. There are four levels of drug action:

- (a) Molecular level, at which protein molecules are direct targets for most drugs.
- (b) Cellular level, at which biochemical and other components of the cell participate in transduction (generating a biological response to a certain external action).
- (c) Tissue level, at which changes occur in the functions of the heart, skin, lungs, etc.
- (d) Systemic level, at which changes occur in the functions of the cardiovascular and nervous systems, the gastrointestinal tract, etc.



Fig. 1 Basic requirements for targeted drug delivery

The first drugs based on lipid emulsions were proposed in December 1932 by J. Johnson, when a British patent was registered on behalf of the I.G. Farbenindustrie Aktiengesellschaft. The patent stated that "pharmaceutical preparations for subcutaneous and intramuscular injections may be obtained by combining drugs with liquids such as fats or oils, if necessary together with waxes or wax-like substances, with water or other fluids, and a dispersing agent." These pharmaceutical preparations can rightfully be considered prototype drug delivery systems [3].

Lipid molecules are capable of forming two types of structures in an aqueous medium: liposomes and micelles. Usually, the terms "liposomes" and "lipid vesicles" are used synonymously. However, liposomes were first described as particles formed by the mechanical dispersion of a suspension of swollen phospholipids in water.

Liposomes are closed bubbles formed by one or more lipid bilayers, inside which there is a space, usually filled with water with substances dissolved in it. In fact, liposomes are spherical vesicles with one or more lipid bilayers. They are formed in mixtures of phospholipids with water. The inside of the liposomes contains water or a solution in which ultrasound treatment was done (Fig. 2).

Micelles (a diminutive from Latin *mica* "particle, grain") are aggregates of surfactants in a colloidal solution (sol), consisting of a large number of amphiphilic molecules. Figure 3 shows a schematic representation of a phospholipid micelle in an aqueous solution.



Fig. 2 Lipid bilayer and its closure, forming a liposome (https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/ index.php?curid=9035720)



Fig. 3 Scheme for a phospholipid micelle in an aqueous solution (https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Micelle)

The first idea of the target polymer–drug conjugate was proposed by G. Ringsdorf in 1975 [4]. In 1976, English researcher Gregory Gregoriadis suggested placing drugs inside liposomes to promote their penetration into the body. This can be considered the beginning of the use of nanocontainers.

The widespread use of liposomes with encapsulated drugs led to an increase in their concentration in the pathological focus, increasing the time of drug action and facilitating the release of the drug in a particular location. In the case of local administration of liposomal drugs, no specific delivery of liposomes is required; they act by slowly releasing the drug into the environment. Therefore, these cosmetic products based on liposomes were introduced to the market: in particular, as cosmetic products by Christian Dior, L'Oreal, Procter & Gamble, Johnson & Johnson, Avon, etc. [5].

At the beginning of the twenty-first century, synthesized conjugates are being actively tested in preclinical and clinical trials. Many liposomal preparations successfully pass clinical tests and reach the market [6].

In particular, during the COVID-19 pandemic, Pfizer/BioNTech, and Moderna mRNA vaccines were developed, consisting of nucleoside-modified mRNA encoding the SARS-CoV-2 spike protein, which is encapsulated in lipid nanoparticles [7, 8].

3 Approaches to Making Targeted Drug Delivery Systems

The agent in a targeted drug delivery system can be a drug that binds to a target through a pharmacophore. A target is a specific molecular structure that is the aim of targeted drug delivery. Molecular targets include hormone and neurotransmitter receptors, enzymes, ion channels, transporter molecules, and nucleic acids. The receptor is that part of the target where the binding to the drug occurs, which is followed by activation of specific biochemical processes.

3.1 Active and Passive Transport

It is known that cellular metabolism, bioenergetic processes, the formation of biopotentials, the generation of a nerve impulse, and other processes are related to the transfer of substances through the membranes. In many cases, therapeutic therapy requires drug delivery through the cell membranes. The effectiveness of a drug depends largely on how permeable the membrane is to it.

Targeted delivery can be subdivided into passive and active transport. Transport by simple and facilitated diffusion is called passive; in it, substances are delivered along the concentration gradient. Under nonequilibrium conditions, the directional movement of particles is initiated by various mechanisms. The existence of an artificially maintained concentration gradient or the presence of stationary external forces of various natures leads to the stationary drift of particles. It is this drift that is considered the main mechanism of particle movement through biological membranes and is called passive transport [9, 10].

Passive diffusion across cell membranes plays a large part in the delivery of many pharmaceutical agents to intracellular targets. For measurements, biomimetic systems have been combined with advanced methods; so, attention is paid to time-resolved fluorescence, surface plasmon resonance, light scattering, etc. [11].

Active transport is possible only in conjunction with the hydrolysis of adenosine triphosphoric acid. Concentration, electric potential, pressure, and other gradients, which support life processes, are generated owing to active transport [11, 12].

Advances in drug delivery have prompted researchers to consider two important strategies in the development of new multifunctional liposomal particles: passive and active targeting strategies. In passive targeting, owing to the physical properties of the nanocontainer, the liposome-encapsulated substance accumulates in a certain affected body area and interacts selectively with the anatomical structures of the target tissue vessels while producing its pharmacological effect. Another drug delivery variant is the use of a guiding vector—for example, monoclonal antibodies, receptor ligands, enzymes, or glycoproteins [12–14].

3.2 Vector Use in Drug Delivery Systems

A vector is a compound that ensures drug delivery to the pharmacological target. After the vector is attached to the nanocarrier–drug conjugate, the resulting structure must be stable and nontoxic, and the ability to recognize the target and the efficiency of nanocarrier loading must be preserved. Specific proteins (transferrin, the peptide hormone gonadoliberin), radiolabeled monoclonal antibodies, viruses, and folic acid all can be used as vectors.

An experiment using a vector as a delivery system was first done in 1958. For targeting a drug (methotrexate), conjugation to an antibody was done. However, the term "vector" did not exist at that time; it appeared only in the 1970s. In 1975, immunologists S. Milstein and G. Koeller developed a method for generating hybrid somatic cells for antibody production. This opened up the possibility of wide application of antibodies in various fields of biology and medicine.

The first vectors used for targeted delivery were antibodies bound to liposomes. The method of their attachment was relatively simple and allowed the grafting of a sufficient amount of antibodies onto the liposome surface without violating the liposome integrity or changing the affinity and specificity of the antibodies.

Viruses such as the adenovirus, the vesicular stomatitis virus, the cytomegalovirus, the lentivirus, and the retrovirus are widely used vectors because they ensure highly contagious, efficient delivery [15–17]. However, viral vectors have several limitations, such as toxicity, immunogenicity, carcinogenicity, high cost, and difficulty of large-scale production in clinical practice [18–20]. Consequently, increasing scientific attention has been given to the development of nonviral vectors and carriers [21–23]. Recent studies have shown that nonviral vectors have the following advantages: low immunogenicity, biodegradability, easy synthesis, low production cost, and absence of restrictions on the size of injected molecules [24–28]. The most widely studied nonviral vectors are polymers, liposomes, and inorganic nanoparticles [29–33]. The main vectors used as drug delivery systems are listed in Table 1.

Nonviral vectors can prevent premature degradation of nucleic acids, proteins, or drugs and can prolong the therapeutic effect and reduce side effects. Biomedical applications place high demands on the physicochemical properties of vectors. Meanwhile, the residual toxic effects of catalysts, solvents, and other substances in the synthetic process cannot be ignored. Therefore, it is necessary to standardize toxicological tests and determine safe exposure limits. Despite these difficulties, the widespread use of nonviral vectors to improve the efficiency of drug delivery and gene therapy is expected in the near future.

The key role of vectors can be understood as increasing drug pharmacokinetics to improve therapy. The growing number of gene therapy and vaccine vectors and drug delivery carriers has been extensively investigated because of their ease of use, targeting ability, high bioavailability, and good biocompatibility [35–37].

For example, a system was described that delivers doxorubicin (DOX) to the lungs and is based on the macrophages of active [38] and inactive cells [39]. Efficient and minimally invasive drug delivery systems have been developed for the treatment of persistent human diseases. These are based on chimeric vector systems combining at least two different vector systems. For example, chimeric drug delivery systems combining viral and nonviral features have been developed. Fusigenic nonviral particles have been constructed by conferring viral fusion proteins onto nonviral vectors. HVJ (hemagglutinating virus of Japan; Sendai virus) liposomes were constructed by combining HVJ envelope vector efficiently and rapidly introduced plasmid DNA into both cultured cells in vitro and organs in vivo. In addition, proteins, synthetic oligonucleotides, and drugs were also efficiently introduced into cells with the HVJ envelope vector. The authors have shown that the HVJ envelope vector is a promising tool for gene therapy experiments both ex vivo and in vivo [40].

Vector	Characteristics
Polymers	Easy to synthesize, cheap, biodegradable, nonimmunogenic, can be extensively modified
Liposomes	Low-toxic, has good biocompatibility and improved pharmacokinetics, easy to synthesize
Gold nanoparticles	Stable and biocompatible, has a high surface-area-to-volume ratio, easy to modify
Mesoporous silica nanoparticles	Has a substantial surface area, a large pore size, low density, adsorption ability, and tunable pore size, easy to modify, highly biocompatible
Carbon nanotubes	Has a good adsorption ability, excellent chemical stability, high tensile strength, and significant electrical and thermal conductivity

Table 1 Characteristics of several nonviral vectors and methods used to make them

Adapted from open access article under the Creative Commons Attribution license [34]

3.3 Cellular Penetration of Delivery Systems and Release of Drugs

Separate attention should be paid to the release of the drug and its penetration into the cell when the delivery system enters the pathological focus. This process depends largely on the nature of the interaction between the carrier (e.g., liposomes) and the cell membrane. The following kinds of the interaction of the carrier with the cell membrane can be distinguished (Fig. 4) [41]:

- (a) Liposomes are adsorbed (attached) on the cell surface.
- (b) The drug goes directly into the cell through the uptake of liposomes by the cell (endocytosis).
- (c) Liposome membranes may fuse with cell membranes and become part of them, in which case the properties of the cell membranes may change. This includes an increase in the cell membrane permeability owing to the formation of additional membrane channels.
- (d) Sometimes the cell membrane and the liposome exchange lipids.
- (e) Liposomes may fuse with cell membranes and become part of them. The properties of the cell membranes, such as their viscosity and permeability and the amount of electric charge, may change. The number of channels crossing the membranes may also increase or decrease.



Fig. 4 Ways of penetration of the liposome contents into the cell. (Reprinted under the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY SA 3.0) [41])

Thus, liposomes have paved the way for a new method of cell targeting, which can be called "membrane engineering." A multiscale diffusion model was developed incorporating chemical properties of material and geometry of microstructure, which is especially useful in predicting mass release from drug vectors. Owing to this model, it is possible to predict mass distribution in a flow similar to the one found in capillaries [42].

3.4 Development of Liposomal Drugs for Targeted Delivery

Liposomal drug delivery systems have proven breakthroughs and are innovative in the treatment of many diseases [43]. The main factors behind the development of liposome-based drug delivery systems were the use of three key methods.

The first method is the coating of liposomes with polyethylene glycol (PEG). This coating makes liposomes better protected from the reticuloendothelial system by reducing their recognition by macrophages, which allows liposome elimination from the body to be slowed down.

PEG also generates increased osmotic pressure around the liposome, preventing the approach of other cells. As a result, PEGylated liposomes circulate longer in blood and accumulate in tumor tissues in larger amounts than conventional liposomes.

The second method is the use of antibodies as vectors, which ensures the possibility of targeted drug delivery owing to the interaction of the antibody attached to the particle with the cell membrane receptor.

The third method is related to the fact that the endothelial cells of tumor vessels proliferate 30–40 times faster than do the endothelial cells of normal tissue vessels, so tumor capillaries are characterized by larger pores. These pores are used for the passive delivery of liposomal drugs to the tumor.

The drug inclusion in liposomes enhances patient tolerability of the encapsulated drug and enables the drug therapeutic index (ratio between therapeutic effect and toxicity) to be increased. The reduction in systemic toxicity is based on the preferential accumulation of medium-sized (50–200-nm) particles in tumor tissue owing to enhanced permeability and retention (increased capillary permeability and impaired lymphatic drainage in tumor tissue) [44, 45]. To be well transported to tumor tissue, liposomes can be equipped with carbohydrate ligands of the sialyl Lewis family, which are specific to selectins—carbohydrate-binding lectins involved in the primary interaction of blood leukocytes with endothelial cells and thus involved in various inflammatory and metastatic processes. Selectins are promising targets for the delivery of therapeutic agents to the vessels of tumor tissue [46].

The liposome membrane is usually formed from the same phospholipids that are part of the biological membrane: phosphatidylcholine, phosphatidylethanolamine, and phosphatidylserine. Depending on the method of liposome preparation, the liposome size may range from a few microns to tens of nanometers (nanosomes). If an aqueous drug solution is used in the production of liposomes, part of this solution is closed inside the liposomal container and is introduced into the human body in just such form of dosage. This is important when a toxic compound, such as an anticancer agent, is used or when the drug substance needs to be protected from degradation until it is delivered to the target. The attachment of PEG molecules protects the liposomes themselves from capture by the immune system cells and thus increases the time for which the liposomes remain in the bloodstream. Liposomes deliver the drug to the cells either by fusion with their membrane or by endocytosis. On the basis of different targeting strategies, liposomes are classified into passive, active, physicochemically targeting, and multifunctional. The manufacturing technology of drug liposomes is mature and consists of film dispersion, reverse-phase evaporation, chemical gradient loading, and other methods such as the following:

- (a) Heating to produce empty liposomes by hydration of phospholipids in an aqueous solution containing 3% glycerol by increasing the temperature to 60 °C or 120 °C
- (b) Lyophilization of a monophasic solution for the encapsulation of heat-sensitive drugs such as DNA [47]

Liposomal drug delivery systems are believed promising in the treatment of cancer and other diseases. Owing to the development of pharmaceutical technologies, a new type of liposome, the double functional liposome, has been proposed. The advantage of these new liposomes is their expanded function, which enables the elimination of drug-resistant cancer, destruction of cancer stem cells and mitochondria, induction of apoptosis, regulation of autophagy by using the microenvironment, and suppression of resistant cancer genes [48].

A targeted liposome is a drug delivery system that selectively localizes the drug in the target tissue, organ, cell, or intracellular structure through local or systemic administration. Homobifunctional and heterobifunctional cross-linking approaches are used to prepare antibody–drug conjugates and antibody-mediated targeted liposomes. For the preparation of antibody-mediated liposomes, antibodies are conjugated directly to the distal end of PEG, which is already bound to the liposome membrane [47, 49].

For the preparation of ligand-mediated liposomes, a chemical targeting ligand is often used. Such a ligand forms a complex with a specific protein on cells or organelles to reach a target; for example, dequalinium is used to deliver drugs to mitochondria [49, 50].

3.5 Drug Release from the Delivery System

Targeted drug delivery leads to the preferential accumulation of the drug in the target area, which does not depend on the method and route of drug administration. On the other hand, targeted therapy or targeted medicine means a specific interaction between a drug and its receptor at the molecular level. Effective targeted drug delivery systems imply four basic requirements: preservation of the therapeutic dose, avoidance of prior drug degradation, targeting, and release of the encapsulated drug.

Three controlled release technologies are currently available including (a) periodic release (a constant amount of the drug is released at a constant interval); (b) feedback release (the drug is released on command from a physical signal); and (c) continuous release (the drug is released at a constant rate) [51-56].

The methods of drug release from the polymer are divided into physical and chemical. In the physical method, the release is controlled by diffusion of the drug/ solvent or penetration of the drug through the membrane [57]. The drug is placed in a container with a membrane wall. The rate of its release from diffusion-controlled systems depends strongly on the physical properties and size of the drug molecules and the loading level. The surface area of the membrane and the length of the diffusion pathway are also important. The chemical method consists in the hydrolytic or enzymatic cleavage of the main chain or the detachment of a side chain from a biodegradable polymer. The drug release from the delivery system is controlled by diffusion control. Functionalization of the surface of the drug delivery system and selection of the correct membrane material is crucial for the kinetics of drug release.

The controlled-release frame/membrane material should be nonimmunogenic, nontoxic, and biocompatible, have reduced tensile strength, retain large drug amounts, and, most importantly, allow controlled release of the drug. Typically, nanoparticles with a specific drug are loaded into the reservoir, and then the reservoir surface is coated with a programmable-rate membrane, which can be further engineered to control the drug release behavior.

The release of a particular drug from the drug delivery system (DDS) can be modulated by external or internal stimuli. The rationale behind activation-modulated drug delivery systems is that different organs have different biological environments (physical, chemical, electrical, and biochemical). For example, different organs/parts of the body have different pH values, such as blood (pH 7.4), tumor tissues (pH 6.5–7.2), lysosomes (pH 4.5–5.0), and the gastrointestinal tract (pH 6.2–7.9). Therefore, a pH-sensitive delivery system releases the drug only in its target area. Thus, the pH becomes an intrinsic stimulus for the targeted delivery of therapeutic agents [58–60].

The reduced cell cytosolic environment, as compared to body fluids, becomes a stimulus for redox-sensitive drug delivery systems to release active agents only in the cytosol and not in body fluids [61]. Tumor tissue suffers from hypoxia owing to impaired metabolism, and hypoxia-sensitive drug delivery systems serve as excellent modulated activation (in this case, hypoxia) of targeted drug delivery systems [62]. Magnetic nanoparticles loaded with therapeutic agents can be directed by an external magnetic field to a specific organ and can be stimulated to release the drug only at that location—an ideal example of an externally controlled/modulated drug delivery system [63].

Recent advances in microfabrication have made it possible to develop controlledrelease systems for drug delivery. Two types of delivery devices are most popular: microvessels and micro-/nanofluidic ones. Much promise is held by controlled-release chip-based drug delivery systems [64].

4 Selection of Carriers for Delivery Systems

Most low-molecular-weight drugs used in clinical practice have high hydrophobicity and low bioavailability. Therefore, nanotechnology development can increase drug bioavailability.

Nanoscale systems, depending on the material from which they are made, can be divided into lipid, polymeric, inorganic, peptide, and viruslike [65]. Lipid-based formulations include liposomes, self-assembled colloidal structures consisting of lipid bilayers surrounding an aqueous core, and solid lipid nanoparticles. Among polymeric nanosystems designed by using natural or synthetic polymers, one can find several structures used in pharmaceuticals and medicine (e.g., nanoparticles, nanocapsules, micelles, and dendrimers), whereas inorganic nanocarriers such as gold, silica, and silver are used in both imaging and therapy [66, 67]. Figure 5 shows structures composed of a core material containing both a hydrophobic and a hydrophilic region, surface modifiers (biocompatibility modifiers and targeting moieties), and a therapeutic payload [68].



Fig. 5 Generalized nanomedicine carrier. Structure composed of a core material containing both a hydrophobic and a hydrophilic region, surface modifiers (biocompatibility modifiers and targeting moieties), and a therapeutic payload [68]

Nanocomposites include polymers or lipid-based systems to form bubbles and physically or chemically trap the drug in them. Nanocomposites solubilize drugs and impart stability to them, increasing their circulation in the bloodstream and accumulation in the target organs [65].

In the selection of nanocarriers, a key part is played by drug optimization through the improvement of the water solubility of hydrophobic drugs [69, 70] and the stabilization of easily degradable compounds [71, 72]. In addition, one should consider the role of nanosystems in ensuring drug retention in tissues, protection of drugs from enzymatic degradation, and enhancement of cellular absorption and highprecision delivery [73]. All aspects have a substantial impact on treatment efficacy [74].

4.1 Carriers: Their Advantages and Disadvantages

The use of a carrier is extremely important to ensure drug efficacy and safety. Some substances cannot withstand the journey through the digestive or circulatory system and will be inactive by the time they reach the disease area. Others can be hazardous to healthy tissues, so their potential must be unlocked at the disease site. Solid dosage forms (tablets, capsules, etc.) account for up to 90% of medications used as research objects and are the most popular and convenient dosage forms. The choice of a carrier for dosage forms containing high-molecular-weight components as an active pharmaceutical substance or an additive requires a comprehensive approach, with account taken of the effect of the carrier on the physicochemical and adsorptive properties of the active material. The following requirements are imposed on carriers:

- (a) They should not interact with the drugs.
- (b) They should ensure drug stability for the required period and contain the required amount of the dispersed phase in the dispersion medium.
- (c) They should be nontoxic.
- (d) They should ensure the optimal therapeutic effect of the drug [75].

All carriers can be divided into three types: artificial, natural (biological), and hybrid. They can also be divided into three generations on the basis of their chronological appearance and physical size:

- (a) First-generation drug carriers (microcapsules, microspheres; size, 1–2 microns), produced as various dosage forms: powders, tablets, capsules, suspensions, emulsions, and so on. In pharmaceutical technology, microencapsulation began to be used in the late 1950s–early 1960s.
- (b) Second-generation drug carriers (nanocapsules, nanoparticles, nanotubes, dendimers, liposomes, polymer conjugates, etc.; size, <1 micron), which are collectively called colloidal carriers. Nanocapsules are intended for parenteral administration near a specific organ or tissue. The size is less than 100 nm [76].

(c) Third-generation drug carriers, involving the use of nanotechnology, biotechnology, genetic engineering, and other fields. These include antibodies [77–80], glycoproteins [81, 82], cellular markers and receptors [3, 83–86], viruses and oncolytic viruses [87, 88], and other materials. Third-generation carriers open new possibilities for high levels of selective action and targeted drug delivery. Different types of stimuli-responsive nanocarriers are shown in Fig. 6 [89].

Nanoscale drug delivery agents (1–250 nm) can change the therapy of various diseases, owing first of all to the increased ability to overcome biological barriers, increased half-life, and targeted drug delivery. Currently, several nanotechnological platforms are used for targeted drug delivery that differ in their physical and chemical structure. These include polymersomes, nanoshells, dendrimers, polymer micelles, and polymer-drug conjugates [55, 90, 91]. Liposomes as a dosage form have numerous advantages. The most significant of them include (a) the unique ability to deliver drugs into cells, biocompatibility; (b) the absence or the minimal possibility of allergic reactions (invisible liposomes for the immune system-stealth liposomes); (c) protection of drugs from degradation in the body; (d) improving the pharmacokinetic profile of drugs and increasing their therapeutic efficacy; and (e) reduction of the general toxic effect on the body, versatility and the ability to modify the liposome structure so as to achieve specific properties [92, 93]. The main difficulty with liposome design is related to their in vitro and in vivo stability, which varies with nanoparticle size, surface charge, lipid composition, number of lamellae, and surface modifications (with ligands or polymers). All these factors make liposomes difficult to manufacture and use [94]. Liposomes can hardly penetrate tissues with severe microcirculation disorders; they can block pulmonary capillaries (leading to microvascular embolism), can cause an increase in blood glucose levels, and lead to impaired blood clotting and cholesterol metabolism. Nanosized polymer particles (nanocontainers, nanospheres, dendrimers) are loaded with drugs either by drug absorption or by conjugation with side acid groups and end of groups. For example, OH groups of polyethylene glycol are associated with vector molecules.



Fig. 6 Different types of stimuli-responsive nanocaries [89]

Among various drug nanocarriers, carbon carriers such as fullerenes, graphene and its oxide, carbon nanotubes, and detonation nanodiamonds are considered very promising. The prospects for the use of these carriers are due to their physicochemical characteristics, the possibility of targeted modification of the surface, and variation in particle size. Two main approaches have been adopted for modifying the surface of carriers: adsorption and covalent grafting.

For DDS as a carrier, it was proposed to use not graphene itself but its oxide. This is due to the possibility of chemical modification of its surface. Because anticancer drugs are usually water-insoluble, graphene oxide overcomes this disadvantage. It has been proposed as a platform for doxorubicin, camptothecin, cisplatin, etc. Graphene oxide can be used to track tumor angiogenesis. However, when graphene toxicity studies were carried out, it turned out that graphene and its derivatives can be dangerous to biological systems. Therefore, the use of graphene and its oxide as a carrier for delivery systems requires additional toxicological studies. There are two known ways of using carbon nanotubes as a carrier including (a) the attachment of drug molecules to the outer surface of the tube; (b) the placement of drug molecules inside the tube, after which it acts as a container.

Carbon nanotubes, like other pure carbon materials, have an inert hydrophobic surface, as a result of which they are poorly dispersed in water, stick together, and form very large aggregates. However, data on the toxicity of carbon nanotubes themselves have been obtained, and their further application requires additional studies. Inorganic materials such as gold, iron, and silicon dioxide are used in nanoparticle synthesis that has various applications in biology and medicine. The synthesis of inorganic nanoparticles makes it possible to control the size, structure, and geometric shape of the final product. Colloidal gold nanoparticles are also considered a promising platform for making drug delivery systems. They are easily synthesized and biocompatible, and their surface can be functionalized. For example, gold nanoparticles (AuNPs), which are the most studied, are used in various forms such as nanospheres, nanorods, nanostars, nanoshells, and nanocells [95]. In addition, inorganic nanoparticles have unique physical, electrical, magnetic, and optical properties owing to the properties of the base material itself. For example, AuNPs have free electrons on their surface that continuously vibrate at a frequency that depends on their size and shape, which gives them photothermal properties [96]. AuNPs are also easily functionalized, which makes it possible to give them additional properties and delivery capabilities [95]. Iron oxide is another widely studied material for the synthesis of inorganic nanoparticles, and the resulting nanoparticles based on it make up the majority of FDA-approved inorganic nanomedicines [97]. Other common inorganic nanoparticles include calcium phosphate and mesoporous silica nanoparticles, which have been successfully used for gene and drug delivery [98, 99]. Owing to their unique properties, inorganic nanoparticles have good biocompatibility and stability and fill a niche where properties are required that are unattainable for organic materials. However, their clinical use is limited because of their low solubility and toxicity, especially in formulations containing heavy metals [100].

Polymeric nanoparticles can be synthesized from natural or synthetic materials, as well as from monomers or preformed polymers, providing a wide range of possible structures and characteristics. When choosing polymers as drug carriers, investigators rely on their physical properties, which determine the release rate of drugs. Thus, it is preferable to use hydrophobic polymers that decompose to small water-soluble molecules, which ensures their rapid clearance. When hydrophilic biodegradable polymers are used, owing to their high affinity for water, when chemical bonds are broken, rather large molecules pass into the environment, which complicates their participation in metabolism. The most common polymers used as platforms for building delivery systems are polyesters. They are biodegradable, biocompatible, and easily degraded owing to the hydrolysis of the ester bond. Typically, polyglycolic, polylactic acids, and copolymers of lactic and glycolic acids are used.

Despite being biocompatible and biodegradable in vivo, polymers have disadvantages such as lack of stability, sterilization difficulties, and scaling up problems. One of the modern variants of polymeric nanocarriers is dendrimers. The most commonly used are polyamidoamine dendrimers. The unique properties of dendrimers are due to the radial symmetry of their molecules, highly ordered structure, and tree-like branching. They have sizes of 1.1 nm and above, depending on the number of stages of synthesis, and a strictly fixed molecular weight.

The drug is encapsulated inside the dendrimer molecules (Fig. 7), which increases its solubility and stability under physiological conditions. In addition, drugs can be grafted to the surface of dendrimers. This makes the use of dendrimers as carriers for targeted transport promising.

From many types of nanosized particles and materials studied, cyclodextrins (CDs), natural cyclic oligosaccharides, and molecular nanocontainers have attracted researchers' attention. CDs were discovered in 1891 by M.-A. Villiers, and the first



DENDRIMER

DENDRON

Fig. 7 Schematic representation of the internal cavities of a drug-filled dendrimer (https://en. wikipedia.org/wiki/Dendrimer)

detailed description of their preparation from starch was given in 1903. F. Kramer in 1954 was the first to show that CDs can form molecular inclusion complexes with a wide range of substrates of the "guest-host" type, in which CD molecules with their internal hydrophobic cavity play the role of hosts. The formation of inclusion complexes by CDs can radically change the physicochemical and biological properties of the included molecules, which has led to their demand as an object of modern chemical and pharmaceutical technologies. CDs can increase the solubility of poorly soluble drugs in water, as well as enhance the penetration of drugs through biological membranes [101]. CDs are of great interest because they are non-toxic [102, 103].

The disadvantage of many drugs based on CDs is a rapid decrease in their concentration in plasma blood owing to metabolic destruction in the body itself, which necessitates an increase in dose loads and, accordingly, increases the likelihood of side effects. Cases of damage to the auditory nerve have been described [104], and nephrotoxic effects have been observed after CD application [105–107].

Special attention should be paid to the direction in which natural containers are used as carriers—blood cells of humans or animals. They have the following advantages: a wide range of delivery targets, a decrease in immunogenicity and an increase in drug circulation time in vivo, biocompatibility, and controlled release of drugs. In addition, owing to the specific receptors on the membrane surface, they can be used in targeted delivery. Delivery systems based on blood cells are divided into systems using erythrocytes, platelets, and leukocytes.

The disadvantage of erythrocytes as carriers in delivery systems is their large volume (90 μ m³). Because of this, the erythrocyte cannot penetrate the tissues, and the area of its delivery is limited only to the affected foci accessible to the bloodstream.

Platelets have a short lifespan (7–10 days), but despite this, they are also considered promising drug carriers. Platelets specifically target the sites of damage and contain many biologically active proteins, and during pathological processes, these proteins are released from platelets by exocytosis. Owing to this feature, drugs are released locally at the sites of platelet activation.

Leukocytes, unlike other blood cells, have adhesive properties. In inflammatory conditions, leukocytes can adhere to the endothelium, which contains the protein E-selectin, which is synthesized in response to inflammation. Thus, leukocytes can be used in antitumor therapy owing to their similarity in adhesive properties to tumor cells. Leukocytes are used as carriers for the targeted transport of antibiotics to the site of inflammation owing to the slow release of the drug from cells in the vascular bed.

The most common forms of polymer nanoparticles are nanocapsules (cavities surrounded by a polymer membrane or shell) and nanospheres (solid matrix systems). Within these two broad categories, nanoparticles are divided into polymersomes, micelles, and dendrimers.

In general, polymeric nanoparticles are ideal candidates for drug delivery, because they are biodegradable, water-soluble, biocompatible, biomimetic, and storage stable. Their surfaces can easily be modified for additional targeting [104],
which allows them to deliver drugs, proteins, and genetic material to target tissues, making them useful in oncological medicine, gene therapy, and diagnostics. However, the disadvantages of polymer nanoparticles include an increased risk of particle aggregation and toxicity [108].

5 Polymer Carrier Micelles in Delivery Systems

Polymeric nanoparticles are nanosized drug delivery systems characterized by a core-shell structure that results from the self-assembly of amphiphilic block copolymers in an aqueous solution. In a dilute aqueous solution, the amphiphilic molecules exist separately, and the amphiphiles act as surfactants, lowering the surface tension at the air-water interface. If more chains are added to the system, adsorption at the interface becomes higher until unimer aggregation occurs owing to the saturation of the solution volume. At this stage, the critical micelle concentration (CMC) is reached. Thus, this variable is defined as the minimum concentration of polymers in solution leading to the formation of micelles. According to this, micelles are stable at a concentration of polymer chains higher than the CMC, whereas disassembly of the system is observed after dilution below the CMC [109, 110].

Owing to the presence of various functional groups (hydroxyl, carboxyl, and amino groups) in their molecular chains, micelles can be chemically altered and modified with side chains. The incorporation of hydrophobic drugs into the micellar core can further enhance the stability of the micelles. This is an important feature for injectable biomedical applications.

Polymeric micelles are of interest for drug delivery, because the hydrophobic drug loaded into the micelle core is protected by an external hydrophilic corona. This corona hinders micelle removal by the mononuclear phagocytic system. Because of this system, the stability of the active substance is increased, and its circulation time in vivo is extended.

The driving force behind the formation of micelles is a decrease in the free energy of the system owing to the removal of hydrophobic segments from the aqueous medium with the formation of a micellar core. An important factor in drug delivery is the relative thermodynamic (possibility of disassembly) and kinetic (disassembly rate) stability of the substance. The relatively small size of micelles allows them to accumulate passively in neovascularized or poorly vascularized tumors, which may lead to reduced systemic toxicity [111, 112].

Structural features of polymeric micelles (hydrophilic shell) help to avoid unexpected loss of drugs from serum components and prevent rapid elimination of drugs from systemic circulation [113, 114]. Ideal polymeric micelles are expected to reduce the toxicity of therapeutic compounds.

5.1 Brief History of Obtaining Polymer Micelles

The term "micelle" was first introduced by McBain in 1913. According to modern concepts, micelles are aggregates of long-chain amphiphilic molecules or surfactant ions that spontaneously appear in their solutions at a certain concentration. The last property essentially depends on the nature of the polar group and, especially, on the length of the molecular chain [115].

In the past decade, polymer micelles have been studied in nanotechnologies, biotechnologies [116], biomedical engineering [117], and environmental technologies [118]. In biomedicine, especially in the detection and treatment of cancer, polymer-based micellar systems have been widely studied owing to their success at the clinical level. In 1984, polymer micelles (~200 nm) were first used by Bader et al. [119] to deliver anti-cancer molecules.

The term "micellar nanoparticles" has been mentioned in publications since the mid-1990s [120], especially in transdermal therapy [121]. Micellar nanoparticles are used in veterinary medicine; for example, Scott-Moncrieff et al. [122] showed that whereas insulin in combination with mixed micelles is completely absorbed in dogs, its bioavailability is much lower than in similar studies in rats. It has been shown [123] that the rate of insulin release from micelles can be controlled by changing the concentration of glucose.

Comparative studies of the biodynamic parameters of the aqueous form of diminazene and diminazene enclosed in water-dispersed micelles in ram erythrocytes and sheep blood plasma showed that surfactants improve the intracellular penetration of the active substance owing to the interaction with the cell membrane [124, 125].

Vail et al. [126] found the efficacy and safety of water-soluble micellar paclitaxel (Pascal Vet), as compared with free lomustine, for the treatment of inoperable grade 2 and 3 mast cell tumors in dogs.

Oral intake of natural vitamin E, contained in micelles in racehorses, effectively increased the concentration of α -tocopherol in blood plasma, as compared with the control [127]. Another study by the same authors in adult and weaned piglets showed that oral administration of micellized natural vitamin E to sows (75 mg/day) and piglets (1.7 mg/day) altered the fatty acid profile in piglet tissues and improved their oxidative status [128]. Micelles were also used for the oral delivery of vitamin B12 [129].

The bioavailability and pharmacokinetic parameters of tilmicosin (a semisynthetic antimicrobial agent) were studied in broiler chickens by oral administration by using various micellar nanoparticles (solid lipid nanoparticles, nanostructured lipid carriers, and lipid core nanocapsules). Al-Qushawi et al. [130] showed that lipid nanoparticles improved the bioavailability and pharmacokinetic parameters of tilmicosin in broiler chickens. Troncarelli et al. [131] described the importance of various nanoparticles as antimicrobial agents in veterinary medicine.

Micellar nanoparticles have a greater loading capacity and excellent stability and can be considered safer for parenteral administration.

5.2 Basic Principles for the Preparation of Polymer Micelles

Drugs may be encapsulated depending on the preparation method and the drug physicochemical characteristics. The simplest preparation method is direct dissolution. Other methods include dialysis, evaporation of the emulsion with a solvent (or co-solvent), and pouring of the solution, followed by hydration of the film. The choice of method depends on the polymer characteristics and the drug, as described in [132, 133].

Because the properties of micelles (such as polarity and degree of hydration) are not uniform inside the carrier, a drug, depending on its properties, can be placed either close to the surface or in the inner core [134]. Typically, hydrophobic drugs are loaded and placed in the inner core. In certain cases, a drug may also be covalently linked to a polymer (polymer–drug conjugate).

The hydrophilic part usually consists of PEG, but other polymers can be used: poly(vinylpyrrolidone), poly(acryloylmorpholine), or poly(trimethylene carbonate). The hydrophobic segment may consist of poly (propylene oxide) or polyesters (poly (ɛ-caprolactone) or polymers and copolymers of glycolic and lactic acids [109].

Most examples of clinically approved polymer micellar drugs or polymer micellar drugs in clinical development are in the field of cancer therapy. There have been reports of preclinical studies using small molecule drugs in polymeric micelles for the treatment of autoimmune, cardiovascular, skin, and eye diseases; dementia; microbial infections; pulmonary arterial hypertension; and spinal cord injury and wound healing. Polymer micelles significantly improve drug solubility, stability, and bioavailability.

5.3 Stability of Polymer Micelles

Drug release from polymeric micelles can occur either by drug diffusion from intact micelles or by disassembly of micelles. Micelles must have a good thermodynamic and kinetic stability to avoid uncontrolled drug release [135–137]. Therefore, several physicochemical strategies have been proposed to stabilize the encapsulated drug in the micellar core to avoid the rapid disaggregation of the system [138].

It is known that the CMC can be decreased by increasing the length of the hydrophobic part of the unimer [135, 139]. Block copolymers conjugated with lipid molecules were synthesized. Other strategies include hydrophobic block functionalization, cross-linking of the micelle core, or formation of a conjugate between the polymer and the drug [140].

The structural stability of micelles should be investigated under relevant conditions, because proteins of plasma or intracellular fluids can be absorbed on the surface of micelles, which leads to the formation of the so-called protein corona. Such a corona partially masks the functional groups of the outer shell, modifying the physiological response of the nanocarriers [141, 142]. Serum proteins play a key role in the stability of micelles by promoting their degradation or aggregation [143]. Micellar disaggregation can be observed as a result of interaction with mucus, epithelium, lipids of the stratum corneum, and sebum [144, 145].

The use of hydrophilic blocks with "anti-fouling" properties reduces the binding of serum components (serum proteins and the complement system) and protects the encapsulated drug from loss of cargo in the circulatory system. Polymer micelles should be designed in such a way as to resist their excretion from the body owing to the adsorption of plasma proteins and/or activation by the reticuloendothelial system (RES) [146]. For imparting "anti-fouling" properties to polymer micelles, several hydrophilic blocks were added to the structure of block copolymers, as described in [147]. It has been established that the physicochemical properties of hydrophilic polymers (molecular weight and surface density) are closely related to the stability, system circulation time, and biodistribution of polymer micelles in vivo [148].

The possibility of regulating drug release depending on the pH medium or under the influence of ultrasound, magnetic field, or temperature changes has been shown [149].

The amount of drugs loaded into micelles also can affect the stability, morphology, and size of micelles in an aqueous solution. Hydrophobic interactions between drugs and the hydrophobic block of amphiphilic block copolymers are some of the main factors of drug solubilization in polymer micelles. Additional molecular interactions that exist in the core, such as hydrogen bonds, are no less significant, because they can enhance the molecular interactions between the polymer and the drug in the core.

5.4 Polymeric Micelles and Questions of Kinetics and Biodynamics of Drugs

The purpose of studying micelle pharmacokinetics is to quantitatively characterize micelle absorption, distribution, and elimination (metabolism and excretion). Pharmacokinetic data are needed to establish a relationship that "concentration effect" is less than a "dose effect." The results of pharmacokinetics help to choose an approximate dosing regimen.

As mentioned above, micelles are nanosized colloidal particles with a hydrophobic interior (core) and a hydrophilic surface (shell). The polymer micelle consists of two separate regions: an inner hydrophobic region of the polymer chain (central region) and an outer region of well-solvated hydrophilic polymer chains (crown or shell region), which imparts colloidal stability to the system [150, 151]. Drugs and contrast agents can either be placed into the micelle lipid core or covalently bond to its surface. Micelles are somewhat smaller (about 50 nm) than liposomes. To ensure the long-term circulation of micelles in the bloodstream, various modifications of their shells have been proposed, making them thermodynamically stable and biocompatible [152]. The kinetics of drug release from polymer micelles is highly dependent on many factors: the size of the micelles, the length, crystallinity, and polarity of the hydrophobic block, as well as the compatibility between the micelle core and the drug molecules. The larger the micelles, the slower is the release of the drug [153]. Long hydrophobic blocks cause a slow drug release rate, and the closer is the temperature to room temperature, the higher is the viscosity of the medium and the slower is the release [154]. A larger core diameter may result in higher core crystallinity, which slows drug release [155]. In [156, 157], it has been established that the greater is the poly(γ -benzyl L-glutamate (PBLG) content in the copolymer, the larger is the micelle is not significant in measuring the release rate. Also, the higher is the hydrophobicity, the slower is the release rate [158, 159]. The rate of drug release from micelles decreases with increasing drug/polymer ratio at a constant copolymer concentration [160].

Drug release is highly dependent on where the drug molecules are located [161]. If the drug is located predominantly in the crown, then the length of the core of the forming block, the micelle size, and the molecular volume of the drug are less important for determining the release rate [162]. The amount of drug loaded into the micelle core is the determining factor for its release rate. Gref et al. [163] observed a faster release of lidocaine if it was dispersed in the micelle cores. In [156, 157], it was shown that the release of adriamycin and clonazepam from micelles was slower at higher concentrations of the respective drugs in the micelle core. At high loads of lidocaine, crystallization of the drug in micelles is observed [153]. Drug release is possible only after the drug dissolves and diffuses into the external solution, so crystallization slows down drug release [164]. So far, there has been no clear picture of how the drug is released from micelles and freely diffuses from the core of an intact micelle, or release is observed after rupturing of the micelle. Some researchers have reported a biphasic release profile [111, 155]. Studies to analyze the release of drugs in vitro in an environment that mimics physiological conditions have been conducted [153, 154, 156, 165–167]. The decisive factors influencing the kinetics of drug release from a polymeric micelle include (a) the stability of micelles; (b) their compatibility with the main drug; (c) the molar volume of drugs; and (d) physiological conditions. Mechanical forces acting on polymer micelles in veins and small capillaries can also have a strong effect on drug release rates [111].

5.5 Preclinical and Clinical Trials Using Polymeric Micelles

Preclinical studies are mandatory for all micellar medicinal products, regardless of whether the original or known pharmacological substance is used to make them [168, 169]. When combining several pharmacological substances in one dosage form, the toxicity of the combination as a whole and of each ingredient separately is studied, if it has not been previously approved for use in medical practice [169,

170]. The strategy for the preclinical testing of micellar medicinal products should be a three-tiered approach, which includes (a) physicochemical characteristics of the micellar drug; (b) interaction of medicinal substances in micellar form at the cellular level in vitro (rate of cellular uptake and intercellular persistence); and (c) safety assessment of a micellar medicinal product in laboratory animals [171].

The manifestation of the toxic properties of polymer micelles largely depends on the route of their entry into the body [172–174]. Therefore, the acute toxicity of polymer micelles can be judged only from the results of studies using the route of administration that is supposed to be used in clinical trials. On the first day after polymer micelles with the drug are administered, animals should be under continuous observation. The total duration of acute toxicity observation should be at least 30 days. The cumulative properties of pharmacological substances contained in polymer micelles are evaluated in chronic toxicity studies. Three doses of polymer micelles are used in chronic toxicity experiments. Doses are calculated by the amount of active substance in the composition of the dosage form. The route of administration is similar to the clinical one. If multiple routes of administration are recommended, then all routes used should be evaluated [169, 171, 174–176]. Tests to assess the functional state of phagocytes, antioxidant system, expression of inflammatory markers, level of oxidative processes, and related damages are also used [177]. Siegrist et al. [171] recommend the following parameters for assessing the damaging effect of potential drugs contained in polymer micelles: complement activation, platelet aggregation, hemolysis, oxidative stress, cell viability, phagocytosis, inflammation, and DNA damage. Mandatory assessment of the damaging effect should be subject to the structure and function of the nervous system, kidneys, and liver as possible main targets of the toxic action of polymer micelles [178]. For the first phase of clinical trials in humans or target animals, on the basis of preclinical studies, the maximum recommended starting dose is calculated [177, 178].

5.6 Prospects for the Use of Micelles in Diseases, Including Cancer

Polymeric micelles are of interest as carriers of hydrophobic drugs. In particular, micelles can be used for the parenteral administration of drugs such as amphotericin B, propofol, and paclitaxel [179]. Like liposomes, micelles can be used for targeted drug delivery to target cells. This is achieved by attaching pH-sensitive elements to the surface of micelles.

Compared to other nanocarriers, polymer micelles are smaller, have a simple sterilization preparation process, and have a good solubilization property. The latter, unfortunately, is associated with lower stability in biological fluids. Especially difficult is the study of micelle interaction with the biological environment, which is necessary to predict the drug behavior after administration in vivo. The use of nanoplatforms can lead to both therapy and diagnostics, hence the term "theranostics" [180]. The polymer micellar base was first used for anti-cancer drugs by Professor Kataoka in the late 1980s or early 1990s to increase the accumulation of drugs in tumor tissues. The size of micelles can be adjusted in the diameter range of 20–100 nm, ensuring that they do not pass through the walls of the vessels, so a reduction in the incidence of side effects can be expected [181].

The successful development of theranostic nanoplatforms requires the concomitant development of quantitative imaging techniques that will enable early disease detection and measure therapeutic response. Depending on the ratio of phospholipids and hydrophobic compounds, the micelle core can be adapted to accommodate several single hydrophobic molecules/nanoparticles. In [180], the encapsulated drug showed sustained release from the micellar core for 7 days. The biocompatibility of the micellar system was confirmed by cell viability analysis. The great potential of these theranostic micelles has been established for the imaging and therapy of various diseases, including cancer. Three widely studied classes of block copolymers are characterized by the presence of hydrophobic blocks and are poly(propylene oxide), poly(L-amino acids), and polyesters. These classes of block copolymers have been applied to some complex molecules in the pharmaceutical industry. Polymeric micelles can reduce toxicity, improve delivery to desired biological sites, and improve the therapeutic efficacy of active pharmaceutical ingredients [182].

Numerous types of biodegradable and synthetic block copolymers with different architectures (diblock, triblock, and graft copolymers) and physical properties (charged and neutral) are used to obtain various nanostructures such as vesicles [183–185] and spherical and rod-shaped micelles for targeted drug delivery [111].

Most polymeric micelles are designed to deliver hydrophobic anticancer drugs, which often have to be infused with surfactants and organic solvents. When administered systemically, such low-molecular-weight antitumor agents are distributed throughout the body, reducing the effective dose in target tissues and causing intoxication. In addition, the rapid clearance of anticancer drugs from the body leads to repeated administration of an effective drug concentration, which increases chronic toxicity and leads to acquired drug resistance. Thus, polymer micelles are much more beneficial for stabilizing drugs under aqueous conditions, protecting these agents inside their core from the external environment, circulating stably in the bloodstream, and selectively accumulating in tumors, where they can release drugs in a programmed manner [186].

Polymeric micelles can be designed to respond to specific stimuli to achieve spatiotemporal control over their functions, such as reporting on the conditions of their environment, releasing their cargo, and exerting therapeutic effects. Such signals may be endogenously present in the body and enhanced in affected tissues. For example, compared to healthy tissues, the tumor microenvironment provides unique stimuli for selective micelle activation, including acidic pH between 6.5 and 7.2 through aerobic glycolysis and lactate production and an altered redox potential. Moreover, endosomal/lysosomal pH (pH 6.5–4.5), enzymes, adenosine

triphosphate (ATP), intracellular ROS, and redox potential can additionally be used to control the action of micelles inside cells [186].

The promising therapeutic potential of micelles loaded with oligonucleotides, especially for cancer therapy (particularly for RNAi-based cancer therapy), has been described in [187]. Shen et al. [188] developed an oligonucleotide delivery system using pH-sensitive polymeric micelle-like nanoparticles and showed that this system effectively delivers oligonucleotides of various lengths (20,100 bp) into cells and has significant potential for cancer treatment.

Micellar forms have been proposed to create new forms of drugs:

1. Anticancer drug Doxorubicin [89] Paclitaxel [189] Camptothecin [68] Carboplatin [68] Docetaxel [190] Cisplatin [191] Methotrexate [192] Ethaselen [193] 5-fluorouracil [194] Indisulam [195] Disulfiram [196] Amifostine [197] Cyclosporine [198] Gemcitabine [199] 2. Hormones Estradiol [190] Dexamethasone [200] 3. Anti-infective (antiviral, antibacterial, antifungal, antiparasitic) drugs Adamantane [201] Ciprofloxacin [202] Amphotericin B [203] Ivermectin [204]

Also, small organic molecules, siRNA, aptamers, peptides, carbohydrates, and antibodies have been proposed [64].

5.7 Current Status and Prediction

Among the nanoparticles used in pharmaceuticals, polymer micelles have clear advantages, because they contain amphiphilic polymers that self-assemble in an aqueous medium. These amphiphilic polymers are built with different polymer blocks. These blocks can be selected depending on the stability of the hydrophobic/ lipophilic balance, size, ability to use the drug, the ability of micellization, and stability in the systemic circulation. The nano-size of micelles allows more efficient exit through the vasculature, as compared with other drug delivery systems. Hydrophilic polymer coating will remain unrecognized by the reticuloendothelial system during circulation [205]. Therefore, micelle-based nanoparticles can be considered a system with unique characteristics, as compared with other nanocarriers. These characteristics include their smaller size, which allows passive targeting of target organs (even poorly permeable ones) [206] and more efficient cell internalization [141]; good solubilizing properties of the hydrophobic compounds assimilated into the lipophilic core; and increased circulation time in blood [207, 208]. Micelles are characterized by simple preparation and high scalability, as compared with polymeric nanoparticles and liposomes requiring complex, time-consuming, and costly manufacturing procedures [141, 208]. Despite the disagreement among scientists about the degree of accumulation of nanodrugs in tumors [209], it is important to point out that several clinically successful drugs, such as doxil and abraxane, are used to provide therapeutic assistance and effectively deliver a sufficient amount of active drugs to target tissues [210].

In the past few decades, polymer micelles have emerged as one of the most promising nanodelivery systems for cancer treatment. Micelles on PEG–PLA are well studied owing to their excellent biodegradability and biocompatibility. Genexol-PM is already approved for the treatment of breast cancer in South Korea [211]. With the progressive development of cancer therapies, the PEG–PLA micelles are increasingly used in combination with photodynamic, photothermal, gene, and immune therapy. The controlled delivery of therapeutic agents is an actively developing field and depends on the uniqueness of the tumor, the microenvironment around the tumor, and the combination with different therapeutic loads.

Nevertheless, the safety of new concepts being developed should not be forgotten, because there are data that are related not only to the toxicity of micelles [212] but also to their ability to cause neuroendocrine disorders [213]. Thus, polymeric micelles still need to be carefully studied in animal models before they can be recommended for human treatment.

6 Conclusion

More than 100 years have passed since the date of the emergence of the idea of targeted drug transport. Today, in pharmacy chains in different countries, we can buy drugs with targeted delivery ability. Such drugs are still few, but there is no doubt that their number will constantly grow. Most of the drugs that have reached the pharmaceutical market are made by using liposomal technology or CDs. An even greater number of drugs are at the stages of preclinical and clinical trials. The main trends in the development of research in the field of targeted drug transport are as follows:

(a) Development of effective vectors.

- (b) Development of non-liposomal carriers with low toxicity. For example, the use of blood cells is attractive but requires the establishment of special units in medical institutions, because each patient needs an individual remedy.
- (c) Determination of the optimum between the loaded amount of drug carrier and the necessary therapeutic minimum.
- (d) Optimization of drug release methods.
- (e) A significant increase in the stability of drugs and an increase in their shelf life.
- (f) Cheaper drug production.
- (g) Development of legislative norms for the regulation, certification, and production of directed transport systems.

As already mentioned, there is considerable interest in the development of polymeric micelles capable of acting as true delivery vehicles for various potent drugs that are not found in therapeutic formulations owing to their water-insoluble, hydrophobic nature. Micelles have advantages as nanocarriers for drug delivery and treatments owing to their excellent physicochemical properties, drug loading and release capacities, facile preparation methods, biocompatibility, and tumor targetability.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by the Russian Science Foundation [Projects Nos. 22-24-00417 (O. I. Guliy), and 19-14-00077-II (S. A. Staroverov, A. S. Fomin, L. A. Dykman)].

Conflict of Interest There are no conflicts of interests in this chapter.

References

- Maehle AH. "Receptive substances": John Newport Langley (1852–1925) and his path to a receptor theory of drug action. Med Hist. 2004;48(2):153–74. https://doi.org/10.1017/ s0025727300000090.
- Bosch F, Rosich L. The contributions of Paul Ehrlich to pharmacology: a tribute on the occasion of the centenary of his Nobel Prize. Pharmacology. 2008;82(3):171–9. https://doi. org/10.1159/000149583.
- Tiwari G, Tiwari R, Sriwastawa B, Bhati L, Pandey S, Pandey P, Bannerjee SK. Drug delivery systems: an updated review. Int J Pharm Investig. 2012;2(1):2–11. https://doi.org/10.410 3/2230-973X.96920.
- Elvira C, Gallardo A, Roman JS, Cifuentes A. Covalent polymer-drug conjugates. Molecules (Basel, Switzerland). 2005;10(1):114–25. https://doi.org/10.3390/10010114.
- Ferraris C, Rimicci C, Garelli S, Ugazio E, Battaglia L. Nanosystems in cosmetic products: a brief overview of functional, market. Regul Saf Concerns Pharm. 2021;13:1408. https://doi. org/10.3390/pharmaceutics13091408.
- Zhu M, Whittaker AK, Han FY, Smith MT. Journey to the market: the evolution of biodegradable drug delivery systems. Appl Sci. 2022;12:935. https://doi.org/10.3390/app12020935.
- Walsh EE, Frenck RW Jr, Falsey AR, Kitchin N, Absalon J, Gurtman A, Lockhart S, et al. Safety and immunogenicity of two RNA-based Covid-19 vaccine candidates. N Engl J Med. 2020;383:2439–50. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2027906.
- Baden LR, El Sahly HM, Essink B, Kotloff K, Frey S, Novak R, Diemert D, et al. Efficacy and safety of the mRNA-1273 SARS-CoV-2 vaccine. N Engl J Med. 2021;384:403–16. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa2035389.

- Leung SSF, Mijalkovic J, Borrelli K, Jacobson MP. Testing physical models of passive membrane permeation. J Chem Inf Model. 2012;52(6):1621–36. https://doi.org/10.1021/ ci200583t.
- Leung SSF, Sindhikara D, Jacobson MP. Simple predictive models of passive membrane permeability incorporating size-dependent membrane-water partition. J Chem Inf Model. 2016;56(5):924–9. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jcim.6b00005.
- Sharifian GM. Recent experimental developments in studying passive membrane transportof drug molecules. Mol Pharm. 2021;18(6):2122–41. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs. molpharmaceut.1c0.
- Marsh D. Lateral pressure profile, spontaneous curvature frustration, and the incorporation and conformation of proteins in membranes. Biophys J. 2007;93(11):3884–99. https://doi. org/10.1529/biophysj.107.107938.
- Gullingsrud J, Schulten K. Lipid bilayer pressure profiles and mechanosensitive channel gating. Biophys J. 2004;86(6):3496–509.
- 14. Lindahl E, Edholm O. Spatial and energetic-entropic decomposition of surface tension in lipid bilayers from molecular dynamics simulations. J Chem Phys. 2000;113:3882–93.
- Yu W, Mookherjee S, Chaitankar V, Hiriyanna S, Kim JW, Brooks M, Ataeijannati Y, Sun X, Dong L, Li T, et al. Nrl knockdown by AAV-delivered CRISPR/Cas9 prevents retinal degeneration in mice. Nat Commun. 2017;8:14716. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms14716.
- Shalem O, Sanjana NE, Hartenian E, Shi X, Scott DA, Mikkelson T, Heckl D, Ebert BL, Root DE, Doench JG, et al. Genome-scale CRISPR-Cas9 knockout screening in human cells. Science. 2014;343:84–7. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1247005.
- 17. Humphreys IR, Sebastian S. Novel viral vectors in infectious diseases. Immunology. 2018;153:1–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/imm.12829.
- Lehrman S. Virus treatment questioned after gene therapy death. Nature. 1999;401:517–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/43977.
- Thomas CE, Ehrhardt A, Kay MA. Progress and problems with the use of viral vectors for gene therapy. Nat Rev Genet. 2003;4:346–58. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg1066.
- Ahi YS, Bangari DS, Mittal SK. Adenoviral vector immunity: its implications and circumvention strategies. Curr Gene Ther. 2011;11(4):307–20. https://doi. org/10.2174/156652311796150372.
- Li L, Hu S, Chen X. Non-viral delivery systems for CRISPR/Cas9-based genome editing: challenges and opportunities. Biomaterials. 2018;171:207–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2018.04.031.
- 22. Zhang Y, Ren T, Gou J, Zhang L, Tao X, Tian B, Tian P, Yu D, Song J, Liu X, et al. Strategies for improving the payload of small molecular drugs in polymeric micelles. J Control Release. 2017;261:352–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2017.01.047.
- Sung Y, Kim S. Recent advances in the development of gene delivery systems. Biomater Res. 2019;23:8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40824-019-0156-z.
- Li L, He ZY, Wei XW, Gao GP, Wei YQ. Challenges in CRISPR/CAS9 delivery: potential roles of nonviral vectors. Hum Gene Ther. 2015;26(7):452–62. https://doi.org/10.1089/ hum.2015.069.
- Wang M, Cheng Y. The effect of fluorination on the transfection efficacy of surfaceengineered dendrimers. Biomaterials. 2014;35(24):6603–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2014.04.065.
- Zinchenko A. DNA conformational behavior and compaction in biomimetic systems: toward better understanding of DNA packaging in cell. Adv Colloid Interf Sci. 2016;232:70–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cis.2016.02.005.
- Jeong GW, Nah JW. Evaluation of disulfide bond-conjugated LMWSC-g-bPEI as non-viral vector for low cytotoxicity and efficient gene delivery. Carbohydr Polym. 2017;178:322–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2017.09.048.
- Vijayanathan V, Agostinelli E, Thomas T, Thomas TJ. Innovative approaches to the use of polyamines for DNA nanoparticle preparation for gene therapy. Amino Acids. 2014;46(3):499–509. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00726-013-1549-2.

- Takahashi Y, Chen Q, Rajala RVS, Ma JX. MicroRNA-184 modulates canonical Wnt signaling through the regulation of frizzled-7 expression in the retina with ischemiainduced neovascularization. FEBS Lett. 2015;589(10):1143–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. febslet.2015.03.010.
- 30. Sahay G, Querbes W, Alabi C, Eltoukhy A, Sarkar S, Zurenko C, Karagiannis E, Love K, Chen D, Zoncu R, Buganim Y, Schroeder A, Langer R, Anderson DG. Efficiency of siRNA delivery by lipid nanoparticles is limited by endocytic recycling. Nat Biotechnol. 2013;31(7):653–8. https://doi.org/10.1038/nbt.2614.
- Zhi D, Bai Y, Yang J, Cui S, Zhao Y, Chen H, Zhang S. A review on cationic lipids with different linkers for gene delivery. Adv Colloid Interf Sci. 2018;253:117–40. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cis.2017.12.006.
- Hong SJ, Ahn MH, Sangshetti J, Choung PH, Arote RB. Sugar-based gene delivery systems: current knowledge and new perspectives. Carbohydr Polym. 2018;181:1180–93. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2017.11.105.
- Wang P, Lin L, Guo Z, Chen J, Tian H, Chen X, Yang H. Highly fluorescent gene carrier based on Ag-Au alloy nanoclusters. Macromol Biosci. 2016;16:160–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/ mabi.201500235.
- Ren S, Wang M, Wang C, Wang Y, Sun C, Zeng Z, Cui H, Zhao X. Application of non-viral vectors in drug delivery and gene therapy. Polymers. 2021;13:3307. https://doi.org/10.3390/ polym13193307.
- Ashfaq UA, Riaz M, Yasmeen E, Yousaf MZ. Recent advances in nanoparticlebased targeted drug-delivery systems against cancer and role of tumor microenvironment. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 2017;34:317–53. https://doi.org/10.1615/ CritRevTherDrugCarrierSyst.2017017845.
- Liyanage PY, Hettiarachchi SD, Zhou Y, Ouhtit A, Seven ES, Oztan CY, Celik E, Leblanc RM. Nanoparticle-mediated targeted drug delivery for breast cancer treatment. Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer. 2019;1871:419–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbcan.2019.04.006.
- De Jong WH, Borm PJ. Drug delivery and nanoparticles: applications and hazards. Int J Nanomedicine. 2008;3:133–49. https://doi.org/10.2147/ijn.s596.
- Fu J, Wang D, Mei D, Zhang H, Wang Z, He B, Dai W, Zhang H, Wang X, Zhang Q. Macrophage mediated biomimetic delivery system for the treatment of lung metastasis of breast cancer. J Control Release. 2015;204:11–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2015.01.039.
- 39. Evangelopoulos M, Yazdi IK, Acciardo S, Palomba R, Giordano F, Pasto A, Sushnitha M, Martinez JO, Basu N, Torres A, Hmaidan S, Parodi A, Tasciotti E. Biomimetic cellular vectors for enhancing drug delivery to the lungs. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):172. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-55909-x.
- Kaneda Y. New vector innovation for drug delivery: development of fusigenic non-viral particles. Curr Drug Targets. 2003;4(8):599–602. https://doi.org/10.2174/1389450033490740.
- 41. Shirinsky VP. Liposome. In: Glossary of nanotechnology and related terms. http://thesaurus. rusnano.com/wiki/article1075.
- 42. Norvaisas P, Kojic M, Milosevic M, Ziemys A. Prediction and analysis of drug delivery systems: from drug-vector compatibility to release kinetics. Scientifically speaking September 2013. Conference: CRS Newsletter for 41st annual meeting & exposition of the Controlled Release Society. At: 14–15, vol. 30(5).
- Allen TM, Cullis PR. Drug delivery systems: entering the mainstream. Science. 2004;303(5665):1818–22. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1095833.
- Duncan R, Gaspar R. Nanomedicine(s) under the microscope. Mol Pharm. 2011;8(6):2101–41. https://doi.org/10.1021/mp200394t.
- 45. Fang J, Nakamura H, Maeda H. The EPR effect: unique features of tumor blood vessels for drug delivery, factors involved, and limitations and augmentation of the effect. Adv Drug Del Rev. 2011;63(3):136–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2010.04.009.

- Jubeli E, Moine L, Vergnaud-Gauduchon J, Barratt G. E-selectin as a target for drug delivery and molecular imaging. J Control Release. 2012;158(2):194–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jconrel.2011.09.084.
- Maruyama K, Takizawa T, Yuda T, Kennel SJ, Huang L, Iwatsuru M. Targetability of novel immunoliposomes modified with amphipathic poly(ethylene glycol)s conjugated at their distal terminals to monoclonal antibodies. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1995;1234(1):74–80. https:// doi.org/10.1016/0005-2736(94)00263-o.
- Mu LM, Ju RJ, Liu R, Bu YZ, Zhang JY, Li XQ, Zeng F, Lu WL. Dual-functional drug liposomes in treatment of resistant cancers. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;115:46–56. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.addr.2017.04.006.
- Chen M, Ma Q-R, Lu W-L. Coupling methods of antibodies and ligands for liposomes. Biomaterial engineering. In: Liposome-based drug delivery systems. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2021. p. 143–66.
- 50. Yu Y, Wang ZH, Zhang L, Yao HJ, Zhang Y, Li RJ, Ju RJ, Wang XX, Zhou J, Li N, Lu WL. Mitochondrial targeting topotecan-loaded liposomes for treating drug-resistant breast cancer and inhibiting invasive metastases of melanoma. Biomaterials. 2012;33(6):1808–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2011.10.085.
- Farokhzad OC, Langer R. Impact of nanotechnology on drug delivery. ACS Nano. 2009;3(1):16–20. https://doi.org/10.1021/nn900002m.
- 52. Bae YH, Park K. Targeted drug delivery to tumors: myths, reality and possibility. J Control Release. 2011;153(3):198–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2011.06.001.
- Grobmyer SR, Moudgil BM, Grobmyer SR, Moudgil BM. Cancer nanotechnology: methods and protocols. Methods in molecular biology, vol. 624. Totowa: Humana Press; 2010.
- 54. Prokop A. Intracellular delivery: fundamentals and applications: fundamental biomedical technologies, vol. 5. Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands; 2011.
- De Villiers MM, Aramwit P, Kwon GS. Nanotechnology in drug delivery. New York: Springer New York; 2009.
- Torchilin VP, de Villiers MM, Aramwit P, Kwon GS. Nanotechnology for intracellular delivery and targeting. Nanotechnology in drug delivery. Springer New York: New York; 2009.
- Rukkumani R, Jatinder V, Yakhmi. Chapter 8: Nanotechnological approaches toward cancer chemotherapy. In: Ficai A, Grumezescu AM, editors. Micro and nano technologies, nanostructures for cancer therapy. Elsevier; 2017. p. 211–40.
- Beloqui A, Coco R, Memvanga PB, Ucakar B, des Rieux A, Préat V. pH-sensitive nanoparticles for colonic delivery of curcumin in inflammatory bowel disease. Int J Pharm. 2014;473(1–2):203–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2014.07.009. (a)
- Beloqui A, Solinís MÁ, des Rieux A, Préat V, Rodríguez-Gascón A. Dextran-protamine coated nanostructured lipid carriers as mucus-penetrating nanoparticles for lipophilic drugs. Int J Pharm. 2014;468(1–2):105–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2014.04.027. (b)
- Beloqui A, Solinís MÁ, Rodríguez-Gascón A, Almeida AJ, Préat V. Nanostructured lipid carriers: promising drug delivery systems for future clinics. Nanomedicine. 2016;12(1):143–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nano.2015.09.004.
- 61. Duan C, Gao J, Zhang D, Jia L, Liu Y, Zheng D, Liu G, Tian X, Wang F, Zhang Q. Galactose-decorated pH-responsive nanogels for hepatoma-targeted delivery of oridonin. Biomacromolecules. 2011;12(12):4335–43. https://doi.org/10.1021/bm201270m.
- Jin C, Bai L, Wu H, Song W, Guo G, Dou K. Cytotoxicity of paclitaxel incorporated in PLGA nanoparticles on hypoxic human tumor cells. Pharm Res. 2009;26(7):1776–84. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11095-009-9889-z.
- Schleich N, Po S, Jacobs D, Ucakar B, Gallez B, Danhier F, Préat V. Comparison of active, passive and magnetic targeting to tumors of multifunctional paclitaxel/SPIO-loaded nanoparticles for tumor imaging and therapy. J Control Release. 2014;194:82–91. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2014.07.059.

- 64. Gao Y, Xie J, Chen H, Gu S, Zhao R, Shao J, Jia L. Nanotechnology-based intelligent drug design for cancer metastasis treatment. Biotechnol Adv. 2014;32:761–77. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2013.10.013.
- Torchilin V. Tumor delivery of macromolecular drugs based on the EPR effect. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2011;63:131–5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2010.03.011.
- 66. Gadekar V, Borade Y, Kannaujia S, Rajpoot K, Anup N, Tambe V, Kalia K, Tekade RK. Nanomedicines accessible in the market for clinical interventions. J Control Release. 2021;330:372–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2020.12.034.
- Crommelin DJA, van Hoogevest P, Storm G. The role of liposomes in clinical nanomedicine development. What now? Now what? J Control Release. 2020;318:256–63. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2019.12.023.
- Webster DM, Sundaram P, Byrne ME. Injectable nanomaterials for drug delivery: carriers, targeting moieties, and therapeutics. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2013;84:1–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpb.2012.12.009.
- 69. Chen Z. Small-molecule delivery by nanoparticles for anticancer therapy. Trends Mol Med. 2010;16:594–602. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2010.08.001.
- Salehi B, Calina D, Docea AO, Koirala N, Aryal S, Lombardo D, Pasqua L, Taheri Y, Castillo CMS, Martorell M, Martins N, Iriti M, Suleria HAR, Sharifi-Rad J. Curcumin's nanomedicine formulations for therapeutic application in neurological diseases. J Clin Med. 2020;9(2):430. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9020430.
- Caddeo C, Manconi M, Fadda AM, Lai F, Lampis S, Diez-Sales O, Sinico C. Nanocarriers for antioxidant resveratrol: formulation approach, vesicle self- assembly and stability evaluation. Colloids Surf B: Biointerfaces. 2013;111:327–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. colsurfb.2013.06.016.
- Kumar A, Ahuja A, Ali J, Baboota S. Curcumin-loaded lipid nanocarrier for improving bioavailability, stability and cytotoxicity against malignant glioma cells. Drug Deliv. 2016;23(1):214–29. https://doi.org/10.3109/10717544.2014.909906.
- Irvine DJ, Dane EL. Enhancing cancer immunotherapy with nanomedicine. Nat Rev Immunol. 2020;20:321–34. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41577-019-0269-6.
- Patra JK, Das G, Fraceto LF, Campos EVR, Rodriguez-Torres MDP, Acosta-Torres LS, Diaz-Torres LA, Grillo R, Swamy MK, Sharma S, Habtemariam S, Shin H-S. Nano based drug delivery systems: recent developments and future prospects. J Nanobiotechnol. 2018;16:71. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12951-018-0392-8.
- Makarov VG, Makarova MN, Trofimets EI, Makarova MN, Katelnikova AE, Kryshen KL. Endotracheal administration to laboratory animals. Lab Anim Sci. 2020;2:76–81. https:// doi.org/10.29296/2618723X-2020-02-09.
- Trineeva OV, Halahakoon AJ, Slivkin AI. Cell carriers as systems of delivery of antitumor drugs. Drug Dev Reg. 2019;8(1):43–57. https://doi.org/10.33380/2305-20 66-2019-8-1-43-57.
- 77. Tolcher AW, Berlin JD, Cosaert J, Kauh J, Chan E, Piha-Paul SA, Amaya A, Tang S, Driscoll K, Kimbung R, Kambhampati SR, Gueorguieva I, Hong DS. A phase 1 study of anti-TGFβ receptor type-II monoclonal antibody LY3022859 in patients with advanced solid tumors. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2017;79(4):673–80. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-017-3245-5.
- 78. Shimizu T, Seto T, Hirai F, Takenoyama M, Nosaki K, Tsurutani J, Kaneda H, Iwasa T, Kawakami H, Noguchi K, Shimamoto T, Nakagawa K. Phase 1 study of pembrolizumab (MK-3475; anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody) in Japanese patients with advanced solid tumors. Investig New Drugs. 2016;34(3):347–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10637-016-0347-6.
- Terheyden P, Becker JC. New developments in the biology and the treatment of metastatic Merkel cell carcinoma. Curr Opin Oncol. 2017;29:221–6. https://doi.org/10.1097/ CCO.000000000000363.
- Torchilin VP. Recent advances with liposomes as pharmaceutical carriers. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2005;4(2):145–60. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd1632.

- Camacho KM, Menegatti S, Mitragotri S. Low-molecular-weight polymer-drug conjugates for synergistic anticancer activity of camptothecin and doxorubicin combinations. Nanomedicine. 2016;11(9):1139–51. https://doi.org/10.2217/nnm.16.33.
- He R, Yin C. Trimethyl chitosan based conjugates for oral and intravenous delivery of paclitaxel. Acta Biomater. 2017:355–6. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio.2017.02.012.
- Park JW, Hong K, Kirpotin DB, Colbern G, Shalaby R, Baselga J, Shao Y, Nielsen UB, Marks JD, Moore D, Papahadjopoulos D, Benz CC. Anti-HER2 immunoliposomes: enhanced efficacy attributable to targeted delivery. Clin Cancer Res. 2002;8(4):1172–81.
- 84. Yang T, Choi MK, Cui FD, Lee SJ, Chung SJ, Shim CK, Kim DD. Antitumor effect of paclitaxel-loaded PEGylated immunoliposomes against human breast cancer cells. Pharm Res. 2007;24(12):2402–11. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-007-9425-y.
- Onishi H, Suyama K, Yamasaki A, Oyama Y, Fujimura A, Kawamoto M, Imaizumi A. CD24 modulates chemosensitivity of MCF-7 breast cancer cells. Anticancer Res. 2017;37(2):561–5. https://doi.org/10.21873/anticanres.11349.
- Weissferdt A, Fujimoto J, Kalhor N, Rodriguez J, Bassett R, Wistuba II, Moran C. Expression of PD-1 and PD-L1 in thymic epithelial neoplasms. Mod Pathol. 2017;30:826–33. https://doi. org/10.1038/modpathol.2017.6.
- Gardeck AM, Sheehan J, Low WC. Immune and viral therapies for malignant primary brain tumors. Expert Opin Biol Ther. 2017;17(4):457–74. https://doi.org/10.1080/14712598.201 7.1296132.
- Foreman PM, Friedman GK, Cassady KA, Markert JM. Oncolytic virotherapy for the treatment of malignant glioma. Neurotherapeutics. 2017;14(2):333–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13311-017-0516-0.
- Ganta S, Devalapally H, Shahiwala A, Amiji M. A review of stimuli-responsive nanocarriers for drug and gene delivery. J Control Release. 2008;126:187–204. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jconrel.2007.12.017.
- Alexis F, Pridgen E, Molnar LK, Farokhzad OC. Factors affecting the clearance and biodistribution of polymeric nanoparticles. Mol Pharm. 2008;5(4):505–15. https://doi.org/10.1021/ mp800051m.
- Riggio C, Pagni E, Raffa V, Cuschieri A. Nano-oncology: clinical application for cancer therapy and future perspectives. J Nanomater. 2011;2011:1–10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/164506.
- 92. Sarfraz M, et al. Development of dual drug loaded nanosized liposomal formulation by a reengineered ethanolic injection method and its pre- clinical pharmacokinetic studies. Pharmaceutics. 2018;10:1–22. https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics10030151.
- Alyautdin R, Khalin I, Nafeeza MI, Haron MH, Kuznetsov D. Nanoscale drug delivery systems and the blood-brain barrier. Int J Nanomedicine. 2014;9:795–811. https://doi. org/10.2147/IJN.S52236.
- 94. Sedighi M, Sieber S, Rahimi F, Shahbazi MA, Rezayan AH, Huwyler J, Witzigmann D. Rapid optimization of liposome characteristics using a combined microfluidics and design-ofexperiment approach. Drug Deliv Transl Res. 2019;9(1):404–13. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13346-018-0587-4.
- 95. Yang W, Liang H, Ma S, Wang D, Huang J. Gold nanoparticle based photothermal therapy: development and application for effective cancer treatment. Sustain Mater Technol. 2019;22:e00109. https://doi.org/10.3389/fchem.2019.00167.
- Wang J, Potocny AM, Rosenthal J, Day ES. Gold nanoshell-linear tetrapyrrole conjugates for near infrared-activated dual photodynamic and photothermal therapies. ACS Omega. 2020;5:926–40. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsomega.9b04150.
- Bobo D, Robinson KJ, Islam J, Thurecht KJ, Corrie SR. Nanoparticle- based medicines: a review of FDA-approved materials and clinical trials to date. Pharm Res. 2016;33:2373–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-016-1958-5.
- 98. Huang KW, Hsu FF, Qiu JT, Chern GJ, Lee YA, Chang CC, Huang YT, Sung YC, Chiang CC, Huang RL, Lin CC, Dinh TK, Huang HC, Shih YC, Alson D, Lin CY, Lin YC, Chang PC, Lin SY, Chen Y. Highly efficient and tumor-selective nanoparticles for dual-targeted immu-

nogene therapy against cancer. Sci Adv. 2020;6(3):eaax5032. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv. aax5032.

- Xu C, Nam J, Hong H, Xu Y, Moon JJ. Positron emission tomography guided photodynamic therapy with biodegradable mesoporous silica nanoparticles for personalized cancer immunotherapy. ACS Nano. 2019;13:12148–61. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsnano.9b06691.
- Arias LS, Pessan JP, Vieira APM, Lima TMT, Delbem ACB, Monteiro DR. Iron oxide nanoparticles for biomedical applications: a perspective on synthesis, drugs, antimicrobial activity, and toxicity. Antibiotics (Basel). 2018;7(2):46. https://doi.org/10.3390/antibiotics7020046.
- Morrison PW, Connon CJ, Khutoryanskiy VV. Cyclodextrin-mediated enhancement of riboflavin solubility and corneal permeability. Mol Pharm. 2013;10(2):756–62. https://doi. org/10.1021/mp3005963.
- 102. Wimmer T. Cyclodextrins. In: Ullmann's encyclopedia of industrial chemistry. Wiley-VCH; 2012.
- 103. Oconnor MS, Clemens D, Anderson A, Dinh D, Sadrerafi K. Cyclodextrin dimers: a pharmaceutical engineering approach to the therapeutic extraction of toxic oxysterols. Atherosclerosis. 2021;331:e130–1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2021.06.390.
- 104. Valcourt DM, Dang MN, Scully MA, Day ES. Nanoparticle-mediated co-delivery of Notch-1antibodies and ABT-737 as a potent treatment strategy for triple-negative breast cancer. ACS Nano. 2020;14:3378–88. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsnano.9b09263.
- 105. Zimmer S, Grebe A, Bakke SS, Latz E. Cyclodextrin promotes atherosclerosis regression via macrophage reprogramming. Sci Transl Med. 2016;8:333ra50. https://doi.org/10.1126/ scitranslmed.aad6100.
- Mahjoubin-Tehran M, Kovanen PT, Xu S, Jamialahmadi T, Sahebkar A. Cyclodextrins: potential therapeutics against atherosclerosis. Pharm Ther. 2020:107620. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. pharmthera.2020.107620.
- 107. Gaspar J, Mathieu J, Alvarez P. 2-Hydroxypropyl-beta-cyclodextrin (HPβCD) reduces age-related lipofuscin accumulation through a cholesterol-associated pathway. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):2197. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-02387-8.
- Mitchell MJ, Billingsley MM, Haley RM, Wechsler ME, Peppas NA, Langer R. Engineering precision nanoparticles for drug delivery. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2021;20(2):101–24. https:// doi.org/10.1038/s41573-020-0090-8.
- 109. Yadav HKS, Almokdad AA, Shaluf SIM, Debe MS. Chapter 17: Polymer-based nanomaterials for drug-delivery carriers. In: Mohapatra SS, Ranjan S, Dasgupta N, Mishra RK, Thomas S, editors. Nanocarriers for drug delivery. Elsevier; 2019.
- 110. Fluksman A, Ofra B. A robust method for critical micelle concentration determination using coumarin-6 as a fluorescent probe. Anal Methods. 2019;11:3810–8. https://doi.org/10.1039/ C9AY00577C.
- 111. Hussein YHA, Youssry M. Polymeric micelles of biodegradable diblock copolymers: enhanced encapsulation of hydrophobic drugs. Materials (Basel). 2018;11(5):688. https:// doi.org/10.3390/ma11050688.
- Atanase LI, Riess G. Self-assembly of block and graft copolymers in organic solvents: an overview of recent advances. Polymers. 2018;10:62. https://doi.org/10.3390/polym10010062.
- Owens DE 3rd, Peppas NA. Opsonization, biodistribution, and pharmacokinetics of polymeric nanoparticles. Int J Pharm. 2006;307(1):93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijpharm.2005.10.010.
- 114. Photos PJ, Bacakova L, Discher B, Bates FS, Discher DE. Polymer vesicles in vivo: correlations with PEG molecular weight. J Control Release. 2003;90:323–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-3659(03)00201-3.
- 115. Osborne DW, Ward AJ, O'Neill KJ. Microemulsions as topical drug delivery vehicles: in-vitro transdermal studies of a model hydrophilic drug. J Pharm Pharmacol. 1991;43(6):450–4.
- Nath N, Hyun J, Ma H, Chilkoti A. Surface engineering strategies for control of protein and cell interactions. Surf Sci. 2004;4570:98–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.susc.2004.06.182.
- 117. Wang S, Lu L, Gruetzmacher JA, Currier BL, Yaszemski MJ. Synthesis and characterizations of biodegradable and crosslink able poly(ε-caprolactone fumarate), poly(ethylene gly-

col fumarate), and their amphiphilic copolymer. Biomaterials. 2006;27:832–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2005.07.013.

- 118. Kim J-Y, Shim S-B, Shim J-K. Comparison of amphiphilic polyurethane nanoparticles to nonionic surfactants for flushing phenanthrene from soil. J Hazard Mater. 2004;116:205–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2004.08.031.
- 119. Bader H, Ringsdorf H, Schmidt B. Water soluble polymers in medicine. Angew Macromol Chem. 1984;123:457–85. https://doi.org/10.1002/apmc.1984.051230121.
- 120. Simon JA. Estradiol in micellar nanoparticles: the efficacy and safety of a novel transdermal drug-delivery technology in the management of moderate to severe vasomotor symptoms. Menopause. 2006;13:222–31. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.gme.0000174096.56652.4f.
- 121. Lee AL, Wang Y, Pervaiz S, Fan W, Yang YY. Synergistic anticancer effects achieved by co-delivery of TRAIL and paclitaxel using cationic polymeric micelles. Macromol Biosci. 2011;11:296–307. https://doi.org/10.1002/mabi.201000332.
- Scott-Moncrieff JC, Shao Z, Mitra AK. Enhancement of intestinal insulin absorption by bile salt-fatty acid mixed micelles in dogs. J Pharm Sci. 1994;83:1465–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/ jps.2600831020.
- 123. Wang B, Ma R, Liu G, Li Y, Liu X, An Y, Shi L. Glucose-responsive micelles from selfassembly of poly(ethylene glycol)-b-poly(acrylic acid-co-acrylamidophenylboronic acid) and the controlled release of insulin. Langmuir. 2009;25:12522–8.
- 124. Staroverov SA, Pristensky DV, Yermilov DN, Gabalov KP, Zhemerichkin DA, Sidorkin VA, Shcherbakov AA, Shchyogolev SY, Dykman LA. The effectivity analysis of accumulation of liposomal, micellar, and water-soluble forms of diminazene in cells and in organs. Drug Deliv. 2006;13:351–5. https://doi.org/10.1080/10717540500459084.
- 125. Staroverov SA, Sidorkin VA, Fomin AS, Shchyogolev SY, Dykman LA. Biodynamic parameters of micellar diminazene in sheep erythrocytes and blood plasma. J Vet Sci. 2011;12:303–7. https://doi.org/10.4142/jvs.2011.12.4.303.
- 126. Vail DM, Von Euler H, Rusk AW, Barber L, Clifford C, Elmslie R, Fulton L, Hirschberger J, Klein M, London C, et al. A randomized trial investigating the efficacy and safety of water soluble micellar paclitaxel (Paccal Vet) for treatment of nonresectable grade 2 or 3 mast cell tumors in dogs. J Vet Intern Med. 2012;26:598–607. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1939-16 76.2012.00897.x.
- 127. Rey AI, Segura J, Arandilla E, López-Bote CJ. Short- and long-term effect of oral administration of micellized natural vitamin E (D-α-tocopherol) on oxidative status in race horses under intense training. J Anim Sci. 2013;91:1277–84. https://doi.org/10.2527/jas.2012-5125.
- 128. Rey A, Amazan D, Cordero G, Olivares A, López-Bote CJ. Lower oral doses of micellized α -tocopherol compared to α -tocopheryl acetate in feed modify fatty acid profiles and improve oxidative status in pigs. Int J Vitam Nutr Res. 2014;84:229–43. https://doi.org/10.1024/0300-9831/a000209.
- Francis MF, Cristea M, Winnik FM. Exploiting the vitamin B12 pathway to enhance oral drug delivery via polymeric micelles. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:2462–7. https://doi. org/10.1021/bm0503165.
- 130. Al-Qushawi A, Rassouli A, Atyabi F, Peighambari SM, Esfandyari-Manesh M, Shams GR, Yazdani A. Preparation and characterization of three tilmicosin-loaded lipid nanoparticles: physicochemical properties and in-vitro antibacterial activities. Iran J Pharm Res. 2016;15:663–76.
- 131. Troncarelli MZ, Brandão HM, Gern JC, Guimarães AS, Langoni H. Nanotechnology and antimicrobials in veterinary medicine. Badajoz: Formatex; 2013.
- 132. Thipparaboina R, Chavan RB, Kumar D, Modugula S, Shastri NR. Micellar carriers for the delivery of multiple therapeutic agents. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2015;135:291–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfb.2015.07.046.
- 133. Makhmalzade BS, Chavoshy F. Polymeric micelles as cutaneous drug delivery system in normal skin and dermatological disorders. J Adv Pharm Technol Res. 2018;9(1):2–8. https:// doi.org/10.4103/japtr.JAPTR_314_17.
- 134. Shaw DJ. Introduction to colloid and surface chemistry. Elsevier; 2013.

- 135. Trivedi R, Kompella UB. Nanomicellar formulations for sustained drug delivery: strategies and underlying principles. Nanomedicine. 2010;5:485–505. https://doi.org/10.2217/ nnm.10.10.
- 136. Imran M, Shah MR, Shafiullah. Chapter 10: Amphiphilic block copolymers-based micelles for drug delivery. In: Grumezescu AM, editor. Design and development of new nanocarriers. William Andrew Publishing; 2018. p. 365–400.
- 137. Ahmad Z, Shah A, Siddiq M, Kraatz H-B. Polymeric micelles as drug delivery vehicles. RSC Adv. 2014;4:17028–38. https://doi.org/10.1039/C3RA47370H.
- Shi Y, Lammers T, Storm G, Hennink WE. Physico-chemical strategies to enhance stability and drug retention of polymeric micelles for tumor-targeted drug delivery. Macromol Biosci. 2017;17:1600160. https://doi.org/10.1002/mabi.201600160.
- 139. Owen SC, Chan DPY, Shoichet MS. Polymeric micelle stability. Nano Today. 2012;7:53–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nantod.2012.01.002.
- 140. Lee J, Cho EC, Cho K. Incorporation and release behavior of hydrophobic drug in functionalized poly(d,l-lactide)-block-poly(ethylene oxide) micelles. J Control Release. 2004;94:323–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2003.10.012.
- 141. Lu Y, Zhang E, Yang J, Cao Z. Strategies to improve micelle stability for drug delivery. Nano Res. 2018;11:4985–98. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12274-018-2152-3.
- 142. Zeng L, Gao J, Liu Y, Gao J, Yao L, Yang X, Liu X, He B, Hu L, Shi J, Song M, Qu G, Jiang G. Role of protein corona in the biological effect of nanomaterials: investigating methods. TrAC Trends Anal Chem. 2019;118:303–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trac.2019.05.039.
- 143. Zhu Y, Meng T, Tan Y, Yang X, Liu Y, Liu X, Yu F, Wen L, Dai S, Yuan H, Hu F. Negative surface shielded polymeric micelles with colloidal stability for intracellular endosomal/lysosomal escape. Mol Pharm. 2018;15:5374–86. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs. molpharmaceut.8b00842.
- 144. Pepić I, Lovrić J, Filipović-Grčić J. How do polymeric micelles cross epithelial barriers? Eur J Pharm Sci. 2013;50:42–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejps.2013.04.012.
- 145. Grimaudo MA, Pescina S, Padula C, Santi P, Concheiro A, Alvarez-Lorenzo C, Nicoli S. Topical application of polymeric nanomicelles in ophthalmology: a review on research efforts for the noninvasive delivery of ocular therapeutics. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2019;16:397–413. https://doi.org/10.1080/17425247.2019.1597848.
- 146. Xiao K, Li Y, Luo J, Lee JS, Xiao W, Gonik AM, Agarwal RG, Lam KS. The effect of surface charge on in vivo biodistribution of PEG-oligocholic acid based micellar nanoparticles. Biomaterials. 2011;32:3435–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2011.01.021.
- 147. Logie J, Owen SC, McLaughlin CK, Shoichet MS. PEG-graft density controls polymeric nanoparticle micelle stability. Chem Mater. 2014;26:2847–55. https://doi.org/10.1021/ cm500448x.
- 148. Shiraishi K, Sanada Y, Mochizuki S, Kawano K, Maitani Y, Sakurai K, Yokoyama M. Determination of polymeric micelles' structural characteristics, and effect of the characteristics on pharmacokinetic behaviours. J Control Release. 2015;203:77–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2015.02.017.
- Zhou Q, Zhang L, Yang T, Wu H. Stimuli-responsive polymeric micelles for drug delivery and cancer therapy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2018;13:2921–42. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN.S158696.
- Moffitt M, Khougaz K, Eisenberg A. Micellization of ionic block copolymers. Acc Chem Res. 1996;29:95–102. https://doi.org/10.1021/ar940080+.
- 151. Zhang L, Eisenberg A. Formation of crew-cut aggregates of various morphologies from amphiphilic block copolymers in solution. Polym Adv Technol. 1998;9:677–99.
- 152. Gaucher G, Dufresne MH, Sant VP, Kang N, Maysinger D, Leroux JC. Block copolymer micelles: preparation, characterization and application in drug delivery. J Control Release. 2005;109(1–3):169–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2005.09.034.
- 153. Görner T, Gref R, Michenot D, Sommer F, Tran MN, Dellacherie E. Lidocaine-loaded biodegradable nanospheres. I. Optimization of the drug incorporation into the polymer matrix. J Control Release. 1999;57:259–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-3659(98)00121-7.

- 154. Lee H, Zeng F, Dunne M, Allen C. Methoxy poly(ethylene glycol)-block-poly(δ-valerolactone) copolymer micelles for formulation of hydrophobic drugs. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6:3119–28. https://doi.org/10.1021/bm050451h.
- 155. Soo PL, Lovric J, Davidson P, Maysinger D, Eisenberg A. Polycaprolactone-blockpoly(ethylene oxide) micelles: A nanodelivery system for 17β-estradiol. Mol Pharm. 2005;2:519–27. https://doi.org/10.1021/mp050049h.
- 156. Jeong Y-I, Cheon J-B, Kim S-H, Nah J-W, Lee Y-M, Sung Y-K, Akaike T, Cho C-S. Clonazepam release from core-shell type nanoparticles in vitro. J Control Release. 1998;51:169–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0168-3659(97)00163-6.
- 157. Jeong Y-I, Nah J-W, Lee H-C, Kim S-H, Cho C-S. Adriamycin release from flower-type polymeric micelle based on star-block copolymer composed of poly(γ-benzyl l-glutamate) as the hydrophobic part and poly(ethylene oxide) as the hydrophilic part. Int J Pharm. 1999;188:49–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-5173(99)00202-1.
- Huh KM, Lee SC, Cho YW, Lee J, Jeong JH, Park K. Hydrotropic polymer micelle system for delivery of paclitaxel. J Control Release. 2005;101:59–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jconrel.2004.07.003.
- Huh KM, Min HS, Lee SC, Lee HJ, Kim S, Park K. A new hydrotropic block copolymer micelle system for aqueous solubilization of paclitaxel. J Control Release. 2008;126:122–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2007.11.008.
- 160. Allen C, Eisenberg A, Mrsic J, Maysinger D. PCL-b-PEO micelles as a delivery vehicle for FK506: assessment of a functional recovery of crushed peripheral nerve. Drug Deliv. 2000;7:139–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/10717540050120179.
- 161. De Jaeghere F, Allémann E, Leroux JC, Stevels W, Feijen J, Doelker E, Gurny R. Formulation and lyoprotection of poly(lactic acid-co-ethylene oxide) nanoparticles: influence on physical stability and in vitro cell uptake. Pharm Res. 1999;16(6):859–66. https://doi.org/10.102 3/a:1018826103261.
- 162. Gorshkova MY, Stotskaya LL. Micelle-like macromolecular systems for controlled release of daunomycin. Polym Adv Technol. 1998;9:362–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-1581 (199806)9:6<362::AID-PAT793>3.0.CO;2-I.
- Gref R, Minamitake Y, Peracchia M, Trubetskoy V, Torchilin V, Langer R. Biodegradable long-circulating polymeric nanospheres. Science. 1994;263:1600–3. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.8128245.
- 164. Soo PL, Luo L, Maysinger D, Eisenberg A. Incorporation and release of hydrophobic probes in biocompatible polycaprolactone-block-poly(ethylene oxide) micelles: implications for drug delivery. Langmuir. 2002;18:9996–10004. https://doi.org/10.1021/la026339b.
- 165. La SB, Okano T, Kataoka K. Preparation and characterization of the micelle-forming polymeric drug indomethacin-incorporated poly(ethylene oxide)–poly(β-benzyl L-aspartate) block copolymer micelles. J Pharm Sci. 1996;85:85–90. https://doi.org/10.1021/js950204r.
- 166. Satoh T, Higuchi Y, Kawakami S, Hashida M, Kagechika H, Shudo K, Yokoyama M. Encapsulation of the synthetic retinoids Am80 and LE540 into polymeric micelles and the retinoids' release control. J Control Release. 2009;136:187–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2009.02.024.
- Shuai X, Merdan T, Schaper AK, Xi F, Kissel T. Core-cross-linked polymeric micelles as paclitaxel carriers. Bioconjug Chem. 2004;15(3):441–8. https://doi.org/10.1021/bc034113u.
- 168. Arora S, Rajwade JM, Paknikar KM. Nanotoxicology and in vitro studies: the need of the hour. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2012;258(2):151–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2011.11.010.
- 169. Patel P, Shah J. Safety and toxicological considerations of nanomedicines: the future directions. Curr Clin Pharmacol. 2017;12(2):73–82. https://doi.org/10.217 4/1574884712666170509161252.
- 170. Hock SC, Ying YM, Wah CL. A review of the current scientific and regulatory status of nanomedicines and the challenges ahead. PDA J Pharm Sci Technol. 2011;65(2):177–95.
- 171. Siegrist S, Cörek E, Detampel P, Sandström J, Wick P, Huwyler J. Preclinical hazard evaluation strategy for nanomedicines. Nanotoxicology. 2019;13(1):73–99. https://doi.org/10.108 0/17435390.2018.1505000.

- 172. Freireich EJ, Gehan EA, Rall DP, Schmidt LH, Skipper HE. Quantitative comparison of toxicity of anticancer agents in mouse, rat, hamster, dog, monkey, and man. Cancer Chemother Rep. 1966;50(4):219–44.
- 173. Mandal A, Bisht R, Rupenthal ID, Mitra AK. Polymeric micelles for ocular drug delivery: from structural frameworks to recent preclinical studies. J Control Release. 2017;248:96–116. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2017.01.012.
- 174. Shiraishi K, Yokoyama M. Toxicity and immunogenicity concerns related to PEGylatedmicelle carrier systems: a review. Sci Technol Adv Mater. 2019;20(1):324–36. https://doi. org/10.1080/14686996.2019.1590126.
- 175. Lekshmi UM, Reddy PN. Preliminary toxicological report of metformin hydrochloride loaded polymeric nanoparticles. Toxicol Int. 2012;19(3):267–72. https://doi. org/10.4103/0971-6580.103667.
- Talkar S, Dhoble S, Majumdar A, Patravale V. Transmucosal nanoparticles: toxicological overview. Adv Exp Med Biol. 2018;1048:37–57. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72041-8_3.
- 177. Đorđević S, Gonzalez MM, Conejos-Sánchez I, Carreira B, Pozzi S, Acúrcio RC, Satchi-Fainaro R, Florindo HF, Vicent MJ. Current hurdles to the translation of nanomedicines from bench to the clinic. Drug Deliv Transl Res. 2022;12(3):500–25. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13346-021-01024-2.
- 178. Yokoyama M. Polymeric micelles as a new drug carrier system and their required considerations for clinical trials. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2010;7(2):145–58. https://doi. org/10.1517/17425240903436479.
- 179. Kwon GS. Polymeric micelles for delivery of poorly water-soluble compounds. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 2003;20(5):357–403. https://doi.org/10.1615/critrevtherdrugcarriersyst.v20.i5.20.
- Kumar R, Kulkarni A, Nagesha DK, Sridhar S. In vitro evaluation of theranostic polymeric micelles for imaging and drug delivery in cancer. Theranostics. 2012;2(7):714–22. https:// doi.org/10.7150/thno.3927.
- Matsumura Y. Polymeric micellar delivery systems in oncology. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 2008;38(12):793–802. https://doi.org/10.1093/jjco/hyn116.
- 182. Croy SR, Kwon GS. Polymeric micelles for drug delivery. Curr Pharm Des. 2006;12(36):4669–84. https://doi.org/10.2174/138161206779026245.
- Soo PL, Eisenberg A. Preparation of block copolymer vesicles in solution. J Polym Sci B. 2004;42:923–38.
- Lecommandoux S, Sandre O, Chécot F, Rodriguez-Hernandez J, Perzynski R. Magnetic nanocomposite, micelles and vesicles. Adv Mater. 2005;17:712–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/ adma.200400599.
- 185. Zhu Y, Yang B, Chen S, Du J. Polymer vesicles: mechanism, preparation, application, and responsive behavior. Prog Polym Sci. 2017;64:1–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. progpolymsci.2015.05.001.
- Cabral H, Miyata K, Osada K, Kataoka K. Block copolymer micelles in nanomedicine applications. Chem Rev. 2018;118:6844–92. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.chemrev.8b00199.
- 187. Tabernero J, Shapiro GI, LoRusso PM, Cervantes A, Schwartz GK, Weiss GJ, Paz-Ares L, Cho DC, Infante JR, Alsina M, et al. First-in-humans trial of an RNA interference therapeutic targeting VEGF and KSP in cancer patients. Cancer Discov. 2013;3:406–17. https://doi. org/10.1158/2159-8290.CD-12-0429.
- 188. Shen Y, Zhang J, Hao W, Wang T, Liu J, Xie Y, Xu S, Liu H. Copolymer micelles function as pH-responsive nanocarriers to enhance the cytotoxicity of a HER2 aptamer in HER2-positive breast cancer cells. Int J Nanomedicine. 2018;2018(13):537–53. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN. S149942.
- Sutton D, Nasongkla N, Blanco E, Gao J. Functionalized micellar systems for cancer targeted drug delivery. Pharm Res. 2007;24:1029–46. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-006-9223-y.
- Castillo PM, Jimenez-Ruiz A, Carnerero JM, Prado-Gotor R. Exploring factors for the design of nanoparticles as drug delivery vectors. ChemPhysChem. 2018;19:2810–28. https://doi. org/10.1002/cphc.201800388.

- 191. Xu P, Van Kirk EA, Li S, Murdoch WJ, Ren J, Hussain MD, Radosza M, Shen Y. Highly stable core-surface-crosslinked nanoparticles as cisplatin carriers for cancer chemotherapy. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2006;48:50–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfb.2006.01.004.
- 192. Ren J, Fang Z, Yao L, Dahmani FZ, Yin L, Zhou J, Yao J. A micelle–like structure of poloxamer–methotrexate conjugates as nanocarrier for methotrexate delivery. Int J Pharm. 2015;487:177–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2015.04.014.
- 193. Li X, Yang Z, Yang K, Zhou Y, Chen X, Zhang Y, Wang F, Liu Y, Ren L. Self-assembled polymeric micellar nanoparticles as nanocarriers for poorly soluble anticancer drug ethaselen. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2009;4:1502–15. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11671-009-9427-2.
- Bhadra D, Bhadra S, Jain S, Jain NK. A PEGylated dendritic nanoparticulate carrier of fluorouracil. Int J Pharm. 2003;257:111–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-5173(03)00132-7.
- Cesur H, Rubinstein I, Pai A, Onyuksel H. Self-associated indisulam in phospholipid-based nanomicelles: a potential nanomedicine for cancer. Nanomedicine. 2009;5:178–83. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.nano.2008.09.001.
- 196. Duan X, Xiao J, Yin Q, Zhang Z, Yu H, Mao S, Li Y. Smart pH-sensitive and temporalcontrolled polymeric micelles for effective combination therapy of doxorubicin and disulfiram. ACS Nano. 2013;7:5858–69. https://doi.org/10.1021/nn4010796.
- 197. Tagami T, Ozeki T. Recent trends in clinical trials related to carrier-based drugs. J Pharm Sci. 2017;106:2219–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xphs.2017.02.026.
- 198. Bu HZ, Gukasyan HJ, Goulet L, Lou XJ, Xiang C, Koudriakova T. Ocular disposition, pharmacokinetics, efficacy, and safety of nanoparticle-formulated ophthalmic drugs. Curr Drug Metab. 2007;8:91–107. https://doi.org/10.2174/138920007779815977.
- 199. Norouzi P, Amini M, Dinarvand R, Arefian E, Seyedjafari E, Atyabi F. Co-delivery of gemcitabine prodrug along with anti NF-κB siRNA by tri-layer micelles can increase cytotoxicity, uptake and accumulation of the system in the cancers. Mater Sci Eng C. 2020;116:111161. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2020.111161.
- Chopra P, Hao J, Li SK. Sustained release micellar carrier systems for iontophoretic transport of dexamethasone across human sclera. J Control Release. 2012;160:96–104. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jconrel.2012.01.032.
- 201. Ren S, Chen D, Jiang M. Noncovalently connected micelles based on a β-cyclodextrin containing polymer and adamantane end-capped poly(ε-caprolactone) via host-guest interactions. J Polym Sci A. 2009;47:4267–78. https://doi.org/10.1002/pola.23479.
- 202. Liu LH, Venkatraman SS, Yang YY, Guo K, Lu J, He BP, Moochhala S, Kan LJ. Polymeric micelles anchored with TAT for delivery of antibiotics across the blood-brain barrier. Biopolymers. 2008;90:617–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/bip.20998.
- Weissig V, Pettinger TK, Murdock N. Nanopharmaceuticals (part 1): products on the market. Int J Nanomedicine. 2014;9:4357–73. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN.S46900.
- 204. Pristensky DV, Staroverov SA, Ermilov DN, Shchyogolev SY, Dykman LA. Analysis of effectiveness of intracellular penetration of ivermectin immobilized onto corpuscular carriers. Biochem Moscow Suppl Ser B. 2007;1:249–53.
- 205. Sawant RR, Torchilin VP. Multifunctionality of lipid-core micelles for drug delivery and tumour targeting. Mol Membr Biol. 2010;27:232–46. https://doi.org/10.3109/0968768 8.2010.516276.
- 206. Zhang Y, Huang Y, Li S. Polymeric micelles: nanocarriers for cancer-targeted drug delivery. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2014;15:862–71. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-014-0113-z.
- 207. Yousefpour MM, Yari KA. Polymeric micelles as mighty nanocarriers for cancer gene therapy: a review. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 2017;79(4):637–49. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00280-017-3273-1.
- Paliwal R, Babu RJ, Palakurthi S. Nanomedicine scale-up technologies: feasibilities and challenges. AAPS PharmSciTech. 2014;15:1527–34. https://doi.org/10.1208/ s12249-014-0177-9.

- Wilhelm S, Tavares AJ, Dai Q, Ohta S, Audet J, Dvorak HF, Chan WCW. Analysis of nanoparticle delivery to tumours. Nat Rev Mater. 2016;1:16014. https://doi.org/10.1038/ natrevmats.2016.14.
- 210. van der Meel R, Lammers T, Hennink WE. Cancer nanomedicines: oversold or underappreciated? Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2017;14(1):1–5. https://doi.org/10.1080/17425247.201 7.1262346.
- 211. Wang J, Li S, Han Y, Guan J, Chung S, Wang C, Li D. Poly(ethylene glycol)–polylactide micelles for cancer therapy. Front Pharmacol. 2018;9:202. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fphar.2018.00202.
- 212. Rollerova E, Jurcovicova J, Mlynarcikova A, Sadlonova I, Bilanicova D, Wsolova L, et al. Delayed adverse effects of neonatal exposure to polymeric nanoparticle poly (ethylene glycol)-block-polylactide methyl ether on hypothalamic–pituitary–ovarian axis development and function in Wistar rats. Reprod Toxicol. 2015;57:165–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. reprotox.2015.07.072.
- 213. Scsukova S, Mlynarcikova A, Kiss A, Rollerova E. Effect of polymeric nanoparticle poly (ethylene glycol)-block-poly (lactic acid) (PEG-bPLA) on in vitro luteinizing hormone release from anterior pituitary cells of infantile and adult female rats. Neuro Endocrinol Lett. 2015;36:88–94.

Polymeric Nanoparticles for Targeted Drug and Gene Delivery Systems



Alazne Moreno-Lanceta, Mireia Medrano-Bosch, Elazer R. Edelman, and Pedro Melgar-Lesmes

1 Introduction: Ideals of Nanoparticle Drug Delivery Systems

Polymeric nanoparticles (NPs) are nanostructured materials ranging from 1 to 1000 nm in diameter [1]. They have been used in a multitude of areas including agricultural and environmental applications [2–4], electronics and photonics [5–8], bioimaging [9–12], chemical catalyst formation [13], and nanomedicine [14]. Polymeric NPs were first proposed for medical applications in the 1970s [15–17]

A. Moreno-Lanceta

Department of Biomedicine, School of Medicine, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics Service, Hospital Clínic Universitari, IDIBAPS, CIBERehd, Barcelona, Spain

M. Medrano-Bosch Department of Biomedicine, School of Medicine, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

E. R. Edelman Institute for Medical Engineering and Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, USA

Cardiovascular Division, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

P. Melgar-Lesmes (⊠) Department of Biomedicine, School of Medicine, University of Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics Service, Hospital Clínic Universitari, IDIBAPS, CIBERehd, Barcelona, Spain

Institute for Medical Engineering and Science, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, USA e-mail: pmelgar@ub.edu with growing interest given their potential for targeted delivery of drugs to cells and tissues across a range of pathophysiologic opportunities. Polymeric NPs can be loaded with therapeutic compounds to act either as drug delivery systems [18, 19] or targeted gene therapy [20, 21]. Polymeric NPs can take two morphologic forms – nanocapsules with the drug dissolved and retained in an inner core surrounded by a polymeric shell [1, 18–22] and nanospheres which appear as a continuous and homogenous polymeric matrix in which drugs can be adsorbed, trapped, or cross-linked (Fig. 1).

Polymeric NPs present many characteristics that make them ideal candidates for medical applications. These NPs display high kinetic stability and rigid morphology. They can incorporate hydrophilic or hydrophobic drugs [18, 19, 23, 24] and nucleic acids [20, 21] to protect their payloads from undesired degradation [25, 26]. Their heterogeneous chemical surface offers multiple possibilities for functionalization and structural versatility [1, 14, 18] enabling site-specific targeting to minimize both immune response and side effects.

Polymeric NPs comprise an extensive family. In this chapter, we will focus mainly on the most common polymer-based NPs used for targeted drug and gene delivery to date. We will discuss the general and ideal forms of drug and gene-encapsulated polymeric NPs, the main preparation methods, and biomedical applications for the more commonly used materials: poly(lactic acid) and poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid), polyurethane, poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate), polycaprolactone and poly(β -amino ester) NPs, and polymeric NPs derived from natural compounds. Other materials such as polyethyleneimine, poly(acrylamidoethylamine), poly(aspartic acid), poly(N-isopropylacrylamide), and poly(propylene sulfide) have been proposed and may well appear more often in the future [27].



Fig. 1 Schematic representation of polymeric NPs for targeted drug and gene delivery. Polymeric NPs are divided into two large groups considering their morphology. Nanocapsules act as reservoir systems where the active compound is contained in the inner core surrounded by a polymeric shell. Nanospheres result from active compounds included within polymeric matrices. Abbreviations: NPs nanoparticles

2 Poly(Lactic-Co-Glycolic Acid) and Poly(Lactic Acid) Nanoparticles

Poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) and poly(lactic acid) (PLA) are biodegradable and biocompatible synthetic polymers that have the approval of the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) [28]. These materials have been employed as surgical sutures since the 1960s, and their initial success led to their use as polymeric biomaterials for other applications [29]. They have the license for human use (e.g., surgical sutures, bone implants, screws, and drug-eluting targeted implants) and specifically for the synthesis of polymeric NPs for drug delivery [28, 30]. These polymeric NPs have proved extraordinary properties for the targeted delivery of hydrophilic/hydrophobic drugs, proteins, peptides, vaccines, and nucleic acids [30, 31]. Moreover, they have shown wide applicability to oral delivery, subcutaneous injection, and sustained delivery of drugs [32].

PLGA/PLA NP synthesis can be divided into the bottom-up and top-down techniques [33]. The bottom-up techniques employ a monomer as a starting point, whereas the top-down employ a pre-formed polymer. PLA formation requires the polymerization of lactic acid, and PLGA is synthesized by copolymerization of two different monomers: glycolic and lactic acid [30, 34]. The forms of the PLGA are identified by the monomer ratio; thus PLGA 50:50 identifies a copolymer whose composition is 50% lactic acid and 50% glycolic acid [35]. The monomer ratio in the polymer chain, the molecular weight of the polymer, the degree of crystallinity, and the glass transition temperature (Tg) of the polymer are factors that influence the biodegradation rate and the characteristics of the synthesized NP [29, 36].

Owing to their subcellular and submicron size, PLGA NP delivery systems have distinct advantages for drug delivery, such as reducing the dosage, ensuring the pharmaceutical effects, minimizing side effects, protecting drugs from degradation, and enhancing drug stability [35]. Surface modifications, the preparation method, particle size, molecular weight of the drug, and the monomers' ratios are parameters influencing the drug release profile and the effective response of NPs [37].

2.1 Characteristics that Awarded the Approval of the US Food and Drug Administration

PLA and PLGA have been approved by the FDA for human use in sutures, bone implants, and screws, in formulations for sustained drug delivery and in vaccine formulations [38]. More than 20 PLGA-based drug products have received regulatory approval to date, with the first PLGA-based product approval occurring in January 1989 [39]. The first FDA-approved implant system of PLGA microparticles was the Lupron® Depot that releases human growth hormone for a month [40].

The characteristics of these materials that approved drug delivery were their biodegradability, biocompatibility, mechanical properties, and controlled and sustained release [35]. These polymeric NPs are biodegradable because they are easily degraded by hydrolysis into nontoxic products [35, 41]. PLA polymers are hydrolyzed into lactic acid monomers and PLGA copolymers into lactic acid and glycolic acid [42] (Fig. 2a). These monomers are by-products of various metabolic pathways, so they can be easily metabolized by the body via the Krebs cycle and eliminated in the form of carbon dioxide and water (Fig. 2a) minimizing systemic toxicity [30, 43]. PLA and PLGA are considered biocompatible because they do not elicit any immunological reactions or inflammatory responses [44]. However, some toxicological studies with PLGA particles suggest that local mild tissue reaction at the side of application may occur [42]. Furthermore, their mechanical and physical properties can be engineered via a selection of polymer molecular weight, monomer ratio, and functionalization to suit multiple applications [38]. Indeed, they can be easily modified to optimize their targeting characteristics [45].

PLGA polymers have also been used to sustain the release of drugs in various long-acting controlled delivery systems approved by the FDA [39]. Some advantages of sustained-release are reduced dosing frequency, decrease of the incidence of side effects, maintenance of stable plasma concentrations, and better patient compliance [39]. PLGA NPs enter cells via endocytosis and can escape the endolysosomal compartment if modifications in the polymer structure are incorporated to change the surface charge in the acidic milieu [46]. In the cytoplasm, PLGA NPs



Fig. 2 PLGA NP synthesis and application. (**a**) PLGA copolymers are hydrolyzed into lactic acid and glycolic acid in aqueous conditions. These monomers are then metabolized via the Krebs cycle to carbon dioxide and water. (**b**) In this illustration, it is described how PLGA NP-based vaccines can provide a humoral and cytotoxic immune response simultaneously. PLGA NPs are internalized by antigen-presenting cells, and the antigen is processed to be presented by MHC-II. MHC-II activates CD4+ T lymphocytes that provide help for the humoral immune response by stimulating B lymphocytes. PLGA NPs can also release the entrapped antigens into the cytosol and allow the cross-presentation by MHC I and the stimulation of CD8+ T lymphocytes. Abbreviations: PLGA Poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid, NPs nanoparticles, ER endoplasmic reticulum, MHC major histocompatibility complex

undergo degradation by hydrolysis and deliver their cargo following a biphasic curve pattern [42, 47]. They often exhibit an initial burst release, followed by a very slow and prolonged release that leads to a sustained therapeutic effect [48].

2.2 Basic Principles of Preparation

Many methods are available to synthesize PLGA NPs [33]. Each has its advantages and disadvantages, but the choice of method depends on the chemical characteristics of the active component and its interactions with the organic solvents, polymer, and surfactant, as well as the final use of the NPs [28, 35, 43].

PLA and PLGA NP preparation is dictated by the solubility of the incorporated drug. Emulsion solvent evaporation is the most common technique used to encapsulate hydrophobic drugs (soluble in a water-immiscible solvent) [28, 30, 35, 43]. In this technique, the polymer and the drug are mixed in a water-immiscible organic solvent. Then, a large volume of water containing a surfactant is added to create an emulsion of oil-in-water (O/W), and the polymeric NPs are formed by homogenization or sonication. The solvent is then evaporated and the NPs collected after centrifugation. Nanoprecipitation is used to encapsulate hydrophobic drugs soluble in a water-miscible solvent [49, 50]. Here, the polymer and the drug are dissolved in a water-miscible solvent [28, 32, 33]. The organic solvent is injected in a controlled manner into the aqueous phase, and the particles are immediately formed. Then, they can be collected via removal of the solvent by evaporation or dialysis [28, 50]. Other techniques such as diafiltration or salting-out can be also applied. In the salting-out process, the polymer and the drug are mixed in a water-miscible organic solvent [33, 51]. Then, an emulsion of the organic phase in an aqueous phase containing a stabilizer and a highly concentrated electrolyte is obtained. The rapid addition of pure water to the O/W emulsion, under mild stirring, induces the formation of NPs. In contrast, the double emulsification solvent evaporation technique is used to encapsulate hydrophilic drugs such as peptides, proteins, and nucleic acids [30]. In this technique, an aqueous solution containing the drug is added to an organic solution of the polymer to create an O/W emulsion [52]. Then, the emulsion is added to a large volume of water with an emulsifier to create a water-in-oil-in-water (W/O/W) emulsion. The NPs are obtained by centrifugation after the solvent has been removed by evaporation. Other techniques have been described for the efficient entrapment of hydrophilic drugs such as spray-drying [30, 33]. Polymer concentration, polymer molecular mass, the organic solvent, the ratio of the organic and aqueous phase, the surfactant characteristics, homogenizer and agitation speed, and thermodynamic parameters are some factors that dictate NP size and characteristics [33, 53].

2.3 Main Applications in Medicine and Biomedicine

PLA and PLGA NPs have been used to deliver a wide range of hydrophilic/hydrophobic drugs, proteins, peptides, vaccines, and nucleic acids [30]. Functionalization of these NPs with ligands with high affinity for cell surface receptors can enhance the targeted cargo delivery [54]. Size, shape, surface charge, hydrophobicity, and hydrophilicity can be also manipulated on PLGA NPs to modify the uptake of NPs by antigen-presenting cells (APC) [36].

PLGA NPs are the most used polymeric NPs for vaccine delivery [55, 56]. PLGA NPs have already been successfully used for the delivery of a broad range of antigens including hepatitis-B virus antigens [57], *Bacillus anthracis* antigen [48], tetanus toxoid [58], and ovalbumin [59]. These NPs can provide continuous in vitro release of entrapped antigens for long periods and optimize the desired immune response by improving antigen uptake via selective targeting of antigen-presenting cells [60]. These NP-based vaccines provide a humoral and cytotoxic immune response and immunological memory [59, 61] (Fig. 2b). In this scenario, polymeric NPs provide a viable alternative to single-dose vaccines [62]. Furthermore, several studies focus on the treatment of bacterial infections by the development of antibiotic-loaded PLGA NPs [63–65].

PLGA NPs are also good candidates for cancer immunotherapy. They can encapsulate tumor-associated antigens alone [66] or associated with adjuvants [67] to induce long-lasting anti-tumor cytotoxic responses. They can also encapsulate signal transducers, transcription factors, or their inhibitors to restore immunosuppression in the tumor environment [43, 68]. PLGA NPs can be used in cancer chemotherapy as well. They can encapsulate anticancer drugs such as doxorubicin or paclitaxel and target the tumor to produce a cytotoxic effect and decrease tumor growth [69–73]. In the past years, PLGA NPs have also been used in gene therapy as carriers of plasmids or small interfering ribonucleic acid (siRNA) therapeutics against cancer-associated targets, among others [43].

Oral administration or injection of PLGA NPs has demonstrated good therapeutic results to treat inflammatory diseases such as inflammatory bowel disease, rheumatoid arthritis, and inflammatory lung disease, among others [74, 75]. PLGA NPs have been designed to encapsulate siRNA against pro-inflammatory cytokines [76] or chemokine receptors responsible for monocyte recruitment [77]. PLGA NPs have also been used to treat diabetes and have been proposed as potential carriers for the oral delivery of insulin because they help avoid degradation and improve its intestinal absorption [78].

3 Polyurethane Nanoparticles

Polyurethane (PU) was first synthetized in Germany by Otto Bayer and coworkers in 1937 [79]. Since then, this polymer has been industrially exploited in foams, varnishes, adhesives, thermal insulation, and more recently in biomedical devices.

For example, this polymer has been included in biologically compatible tissue adhesives, scaffolds for tissue regeneration, or foam dressings to facilitate wound healing and prevent future complications after an injury or surgery [80]. There is a growing interest in this polymeric material for the design and functionalization of PU-based NPs as drug delivery systems to specifically recognize target organs, tissues, or cells [81] due to the PU synthetic versatility and excellent mechanical properties [82, 83].

PU polymers are typically composed of organic units linked by carbamate (urethane) bonds, which are formed by chemical reaction (nucleophilic attack) between the carbonyl groups of diisocyanate monomers and hydroxyl, amine, polyols, or polyamine groups [84, 85] (Fig. 3a). Diisocyanates may also react with other polymers such as poly(*e*-caprolactone) or polysaccharides to achieve diverse biocompatible polymeric NPs [86]. Most PU NPs present favorable biocompatibility, an acceptable half-life, and nontoxic degradation products gradually cleared from the body [84, 87]. Apart from PU potential to encapsulate drugs, they can also encapsulate RNA and DNA oligonucleotides with preserved bioactivity and efficient targeted delivery to specific cells, for example, to HEK293T kidney cells [88]. This highlights PU potential for gene therapy applications.

3.1 Monomers and Polymers: A Versatile Chemistry for Drug Delivery Systems

PU polymers are formed of diisocyanates and polyols or polyamines joined by urethane or carbamate bonds (—NH—CO—) (Fig. 3b). Diisocyanate monomers are a family of molecules with high reactivity and a vast variety of tailored structures (radicals). This high chemical reactivity can be explained in part by the resonance structure in the isocyanate group (—N=C=O). Isocyanate monomers are usually toxic but lead to biodegradable and biocompatible polymers when they polymerize. Diisocyanates that are frequently used for the synthesis of PU for biomedical applications include isophorone diisocyanate (IPDI), 2,4- and 2,6-toluene diisocyanate (TDI), 4,4'-methylenediphenyl diisocyanate (MDI), lysine- diisocyanate (LDI), 1,6-hexamethylene diisocyanate (HDI), and 4,4'-methylene bis (cyclohexylisocyanate) (HMDI) [81]. Monomers of diisocyanates, polyols, and polyamines should be chosen according to the final physicochemical characteristics of PU NPs that are pursued [81, 89]. PU NPs are generally obtained from polyaddition or polycondensation reactions from polyol or polyamine and diisocyanate monomers [84, 90].

The enormous array of combinatory reactions between different polyols, amines, and diisocyanates using different natural or synthetic molecules highlights the synthetic versatility and customization possibilities of PU-based NPs for a multitude of applications. Indeed, the word "versatile" has been strongly associated with PU [89]. PU polymers are characterized by distinct domain structures, including soft and hard segments, which are responsible for the typical PU properties such as flex-ibility and stiffness (Fig. 3b). Polyol long chains are the macromolecule elements



Fig. 3 Basic chemistry, synthesis from nano-emulsions, and applications in endothelial cell targeting of PU NPs. (a) Nucleophilic attack of the carbonyl groups of diisocyanate monomers and hydroxyl or amine groups. (b) PU polymer distinct domain structures, soft and hard segments, responsible for PU properties such as flexibility and stiffness. (c) Schematized synthesis of PU NPs from nano-emulsions. (d) Functionalization with VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 antibodies and specific targeting of multifunctional PU NPs loading an antiangiogenic drug, CBO-P11, on inflamed endothelial cells. (Adapted with permission from Ref. [112]). Abbreviations: PU polyurethane, NP nanoparticle, PIT phase inversion temperature, PIC phase inversion composition, Ab antibody, VCAM-1 vascular cell adhesion protein-1, ICAM-1 intercellular adhesion molecule-1, VEGFR vascular endothelial growth factor receptor

that define the soft segments and flexible properties. Isocyanates and chain extenders are the elements that define the hard segments. Isocyanates are short molecules that exhibit high crystallization capabilities. Hard segments are responsible for the mechanical strength of the final macromolecule. The combination of soft and hard segments explains part of the high versatility of PU to obtain products with an extremely wide range of elasticity [81, 91]. Several PU-based NPs for biomedical applications have been synthesized using the polymerization of diisocvanates and polyols or polyamines. However, there is a growing interest in non-isocyanate PU-based polymers for the synthesis of PU NPs [92–94] explained in part by the non-selective side reactions that may occur during PU polymerization using isocyanates [93]. The isocyanate can avidly interact with the solvent (water molecules) and disturb the main reaction [93]. The synthesis of PU polymers through nonisocyanate polymerization is based on thermally stable transcarbamovlation reactions, such as the polymerization between diamines and pentafluorophenyl dicarbonates [92]. For example, non-isocyanate PU-based polymeric NPs have been used for targeted drug release to the mitochondrial matrix [94]. Therefore, nonisocyanate chemistry reveals new possibilities for PU-based NP synthesis.

3.2 Synthesis of the Polymeric Shell from Nano-Emulsions

Nano-emulsions are emulsions with droplet size on the nanometric scale, usually between 20 and 200 nm. They are formed by two immiscible liquids, one of which is uniformly dispersed in the other, with an appropriate surfactant [95, 96]. Nano-emulsions are transparent or translucent to the eye [97]. They are classified as oil-in-water (O/W), if the internal oil phase is dispersed in an aqueous solution, or water-in-oil (W/O) if the internal aqueous phase solution is dispersed in an external oil phase [95]. Nano-emulsions present high kinetic stability and offer the possibil-ity to obtain NPs with a very large surface area, which is ideal for drug solubilization [98]. This points to nano-emulsions as an attractive and ideal colloidal system for the synthesis of drug and gene delivery systems. Indeed, the synthesis of nano-emulsions is one of the most common approaches to the synthesis of PU-based NPs for biomedical applications [84].

PU nanocapsule synthesis is usually carried out by interfacial polymerization in droplets. Interfacial polymerization/polyaddition reactions allow the polymerization of PU monomers with different molecules to offer a variety of functionalities to PU NPs [99]. Both hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs can be encapsulated into the droplets depending on the internal phase and composition. The polymeric shell in nano-emulsions is formed by step-growth polymerization at the interface between two immiscible phases. Nano-emulsions are thermodynamically unstable, and they require an energy input for their formation. Thus, typical methods used to synthesize PU NPs from nano-emulsions by interfacial polymerization are generally classified as high-energy emulsification methods (ultrasonication [90, 100–102], high shear agitation [103, 104], or high-pressure homogenization [104]) and low-energy

emulsification methods. Low-energy emulsification methods allow the formation of nano-emulsions with smaller and more uniform droplet sizes rather than highenergy methods. Low-energy emulsification methods include phase inversion temperature (PIT) and phase inversion composition (PIC) approaches. In PIT, a phase transition occurs when the system is speedily cooled and heated in a constant composition. In PIC, the temperature is maintained constant, and phase transitions occur when the nano-emulsion composition is modified [99, 105, 106]. The NP synthesis method is tuned to the desired properties of the therapeutic nanosystems since the emulsification process may affect drugs or bioactive compounds (Fig. 3c).

3.3 Applications for Targeted Drug and Gene Therapy in Endothelial and Cancer Cells

PU has been widely used as a biocompatible scaffold for vascular grafts and as a platform to stimulate neovascularization, inhibit platelet adhesion, and enhance cell adhesion and proliferation [107–110]. During the last decades, PU has also been employed in the synthesis of PU NPs for drug and gene delivery systems to target and treat cells and tissues in a variety of diseases. For example, some reports have investigated the use of PU NPs to target endothelial cells (ECs) [111-113]. ECs play critical roles in inflammation through the recruitment of leukocytes via synthesis and exposition of cell surface adhesion molecules. The bioadhesion properties of biotin-modified PU NPs have been demonstrated in porcine and human endothelial cells and porcine aorta [113]. Furthermore, ECs contribute to the progression of multiple human cancers since they are closely involved in the promotion of angiogenesis, suppression of apoptosis, invasion, and metastasis. Accordingly, streptavidin-coated PU NPs have been designed to target ECs to inhibit the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) signaling pathway [112]. These NPs incorporated CBO-P11, which is a VEGF receptor inhibitor. Biotinylated antibodies against vascular cell adhesion protein-1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) were attached to the surface of the polymeric matrix to achieve selective targeting of the inflamed ECs (Fig. 3d). CBO-P11 delivery through streptavidincoated PU NPs efficiently inhibited the activation of VEGF receptors and proliferation of inflamed ECs [112]. This report highlights the potential of PU NP for the design of nanotherapies to arrest the vascular network in tumor tissue. PU NPs have also been extensively investigated as drug and gene delivery systems to target and treat cancer cells [113–125]. PU NPs improve the pharmacokinetics of some encapsulated chemotherapeutic agents such as doxorubicin or cisplatin, among others [117, 118, 120]. Biotinylated PU NPs linked to a DNA plasmid encoding green fluorescent protein and two anticancer drugs, phenoxodiol and sunitinib, have been designed for the treatment of liver cancer cells [121]. Biotinylated PU NPs reduced the viability of hepatoma cells with high specificity and simultaneously allowed the identification of cancer cells, thereby acting as a theranostic (therapy and diagnostic) tool. In another study, black phosphorus quantum dots (BPQDs) were encapsulated into PU NPs to improve their stability and dispersibility [122]. PU NPs improved the photothermal and photodynamic efficiency of BPQDs and increased the cellular growth arrest of HeLa, MCF7, and HepG2 cancer cells through reactive oxygen species formation. In conclusion, PU NPs have demonstrated interesting properties for the targeted delivery of drugs and nucleic acids to treat ECs and cancer cells.

4 Poly(Alkyl Cyanoacrylate) Nanoparticles

Alkyl cyanoacrylates are monomers with high reactivity and excellent adhesive properties [126]. In fact, alkyl cyanoacrylates are the well-known "superglue." Manufactured by Henkel company, "superglue" has been widely employed as an adhesive for do-it-yourself activities [126]. In medicine, some of the alkyl cyanoacrylate monomers have FDA approval as surgical glues in humans [127–129]. Alkyl cyanoacrylate monomers and polymers were first reported in 1949, but it was not until 1979 that Couvreur and colleagues first designed matrix-structured NPs for drug delivery using these polymers [17]. Since then, poly(alkyl cyanoacrylates) (PACA) have been investigated for the design of nanotherapies to increase the efficiency of drug delivery to target organs [126]. PACA NPs have been synthetized to deliver cytotoxic compounds to solid tumors [130] and encapsulate brain-targeted drugs able to cross the blood-brain barrier [131–133]. Many bioactive compounds have been loaded on PACA NPs, such as chemotherapeutic agents, antibiotics, bioactive peptides, antiviral drugs, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, anti-fungal drugs, nucleic acids, etc. To date, there are many in vitro and in vivo preclinical studies and few clinical trials using PACA nanocarriers, but its use as drug delivery NPs has not yet been approved for humans [134]. Even so, the functionalization of PACA NPs with different compounds continues to be studied to obtain liganddecorated NPs with improved cellular uptake, low opsonization by the mononuclear phagocytic system, and enhanced tissue-targeted drug release capabilities.

4.1 The Glue for Nanocarriers: Advantages and Disadvantages

PACAs are synthetized by a wide range of monomers. PACA monomers are clear and colorless liquids with a distinguished strong and irritating odor. They rapidly polymerize in the presence of humidity or trace anions [135]. The addition of polymerization inhibitors may be necessary to maintain stability, and, consequently, the physicochemical properties of the resulting polymers may be modified [126]. Alkyl cyanoacrylates produce vapors in a dry atmosphere (with 50% relative humidity) that may produce harmful respiratory effects and eye irritation. Prolonged exposure to high concentrations of these vapors could lead to the appearance of allergic reactions. Nonetheless, PACA monomers are not considered to be toxic due to their rapid polymerization rates [136].

PACA monomers have been used since the early 1960s for diverse biomedical applications due to their excellent adhesive properties. PACA can strongly bind to different substrates including living tissues and skin [126]. Thus, long-chain PACA monomers have been used as surgical glue for the treatment of skin wounds and in sutures during endovascular surgeries [127]. PACAs are biodegradable and biocompatible polymers that have also been extensively studied to synthesize nanocarriers for the encapsulation and the controlled release of drugs [126]. For example, site-specific butyl- and isobutylcyanoacrylate-based NPs have been synthetized to avoid opsonization with promising results in the treatment of various diseases [126, 135].

One of the main disadvantages of intravenous administration of colloidal systems for controlled drug release is their rapid elimination by the action of the mononuclear phagocytic system. Nanocapsules have been functionalized with poly(ethylene glycol) (PEG) to reduce the interactions of PACA NPs with opsonins and phagocytosis [135]. This process is known as PEGylation. For example, sterically stabilized copolymeric NPs (PACA-PEG) have been used as nanocarriers to encapsulate drugs and avoid premature drug elimination [126, 137]. The synthesis of these nanomaterials involved the direct incorporation of PEG into the emulsion. The final formulation is obtained by a process of nanoprecipitation or solvent evaporation. Nanospheres and nanocapsules of PEG-PACA-co-hexadecyl cyanoacrylate synthetized with this method have been employed for the delivery of the antitumor agent tamoxifen [138]. Butylcyanoacrylate NPs coated with polysorbate 80 have also been suggested to deliver dalargin to the brain via intravenous administration. Polysorbate 80 interacts with low-density lipoprotein (LDL) receptors to stimulate the uptake in endothelial cells [139] and interferes with the action of the mononuclear phagocytic system.

4.2 Polymeric Reactions and Synthesis

Knoevenagel condensation reaction between an alkyl acetate and formaldehyde is the most common procedure to obtain PACA monomers with different alkyl side chains [126] (Fig. 4a). PACA polymers are obtained from the polymerization of these monomers through three different mechanisms: free radical polymerization, anionic polymerization, and zwitterionic polymerization. Anionic and zwitterionic polymerizations (Fig. 4b) are the most common PACA synthesis methods since they can be rapidly triggered at room temperature [126]. In anionic polymerization, the reaction is initiated by basic chemical species present in the polymerization media. Usually, OH⁻ ions from the dissociation of water molecules react with the electrophilic carbon of the alkyl cyanoacrylate monomer (nucleophilic attack). The formed PACA monomer radicals react with other monomer molecules to originate first oligomers and then polymers [126]. Other basic compounds and surfactants rather than water molecules can also act as catalysts of the polymerization reaction. In zwitterionic polymerization, a nucleophilic species serves as the reaction initiator. The resulting polymer will present equivalent positively and negatively charged groups (zwitterionic material) [126, 140].

PACA NPs are composed of homopolymers or copolymers depending on the presence of one or two types of monomers [126]. Most of the formation processes of PACA NPs described in the literature are based on the polymerization of a wide array of monomers [135, 141–143]. Both nanosphere and nanocapsules can be obtained using PACAs. Several PACA nanospheres are synthetized by emulsion polymerization. Couvreur et al. described for the first time in 1979 the synthesis of PACA NPs with a matrix structure designed for drug delivery. They were obtained through the polymerization of alkyl cyanoacrylates from emulsions [17]. The reaction was initiated by OH⁻ ions in the polymerization media, and the polymeric chain was elongated by anionic polymerization. The size of the obtained nanospheres with this method varied between 50 and 300 nm [135].

PACA nanocapsules are formed by interfacial polymerization in O/W or W/O emulsions, microemulsions, and nano-emulsions. Synthetized nanocapsules present a vesicular structure and are suitable for the entrapment of active compounds of both hydrophobic and hydrophilic nature. Moreover, the surface of PACA nanocapsules obtained by "in situ" polymerization can be functionalized with specific molecules that react with PACA monomers. These functional groups include polysaccharides, PEG, and methoxymethyl-PEG [137].

4.3 Main Biomedical Applications

One of the main biomedical applications of PACA polymers is the synthesis of NPs that are designed to encapsulate active compounds for the treatment of various diseases. The main active compounds that have been incorporated into PACA NPs include siRNA molecules for gene therapy [144, 145], peptides [146-149], and chemotherapeutic drugs for cancer treatment [150–157] (Table 1). siRNAs are usually incorporated into PACA NPs by surface adsorption in the final steps of the synthesis [145]. Surface adsorption of these nucleic acids in NPs allows intravenous administration of chemically unmodified targeted siRNA. siRNA release from PACA NPs has been investigated primarily for gene therapy in cancer cell lines [145]. Another therapeutic strategy has been the incorporation of bioactive peptides. Low molecular weight hydrophilic peptides are typically poorly encapsulated in PACA NPs prepared from emulsions. The entrapment of these peptides in NPs could be increased using acryloyl functionalization [149]. Examples of peptides that have been encapsulated in PACA NPs include insulin for oral administration [146], longacting somatostatin analogue [147], selegiline to treat symptoms related to Parkinson's disease [148], and dalargin [139] (Fig. 4c).

PACA NPs have mostly been investigated as drug delivery systems for chemotherapeutic agents. Chemotherapy has been widely used in cancer treatment, but conventional administration to patients presents different limitations and problems.



Fig. 4 PACA monomers, polymerization reactions, and applications for brain-targeted drug delivery. (a) Monomers used for biomedical applications with different side chains. (b) Anionic and

(continued)
zwitterionic polymerization reactions for PACA synthesis. In anionic polymerization, basic compounds act as reaction initiators, whereas reaction initiators in zwitterionic polymerization are nucleophiles. (c) Schematic representation of polysorbate 80 (P80)-coated PACA NPs used for bioactive peptide drug delivery to cross the blood-brain barrier. P80 is hypothesized to interact with LDL receptors in endothelial cells to permit the internalization of NPs to the brain from blood capillaries. Abbreviations: IBCA isobutyl cyanoacrylate, MePEGCA methoxypoly(ethylene glycol) cyanoacrylate, HDCA hexadecyl cyanoacrylate, *n*BCA butyl cyanoacrylate, IHCA isohexyl cyanoacrylate, EBCA 2-ethylbutyl cyanoacrylate, OCA octyl cyanoacrylate, PACA poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate), PBCA poly(butyl cyanoacrylate), P80 polysorbate 80, BBB blood-brain barrier, LDL low-density lipoprotein

These problems include high-dose requirements, non-specific targeting, poor bioavailability, development of multiple drug resistance, and harmful side effects [158]. PACA NPs have been suggested as chemotherapeutic drug delivery systems to successfully address the delivery-related problems. For example, cabazitaxel, a semisynthetic derivative of a natural taxoid, has been incorporated into PACA NPs to obtain efficient delivery to cancer tissue and cells [150–152]. Cabazitaxel encapsulated in poly(2-ethylbutyl cyanoacrylate) NPs showed better efficacy compared to similar concentrations of free drug in breast cancer basal-like xenografts [152]. The drug was incorporated into the oil phase during emulsion synthesis [152]. Drug encapsulation in PEGylated PACA NPs enhanced pharmacokinetics to allow two times higher drug concentrations in tumor tissue 96 hours after injection and approximately three times higher concentrations 24 hours afterward [152]. Doxorubicin has also been incorporated into PACA NPs for the treatment of glioblastoma [153, 154] and breast cancer [156]. Entrapment of this cytostatic drug into PACA polymeric nanocapsules significantly reduces the drug clearance in mice [157]. In conclusion, all these studies demonstrate that chemotherapeutic drug encapsulation into PACA NPs can effectively overcome the limitations of chemotherapy selectivity and the poor bioavailability of some chemotherapeutic agents.

5 Polycaprolactone Nanoparticles

Polycaprolactone (PCL) polymer was first synthesized by Van Natta et al. in the early 1930s using a ring-opening ε -caprolactone polymerization method [159]. PCL is a thermoelastic polymer with good stability under ambient conditions and easy processability [160, 161]. In fact, it is one of the easiest synthetic polymers to manipulate and process into a wide range of sizes and shapes since it shows a low melting temperature and very good viscoelastic properties [160]. Since its discovery, PCL has been extensively studied in the biomedical field due to its excellent physicochemical properties. Particularly, it has been considered for the synthesis of biocompatible scaffolds for tissue engineering and the synthesis of nanocarriers for drug delivery [160]. For example, PCL polymers have been successfully incorporated in implantable tissue scaffolds for cardiovascular [162, 163], nerve regeneration [164], bone [165], cartilage [166], and skin tissue engineering [167]. Some of

		Bioactivity evaluation in cells,				
PACA NPs	Incorporated peptide	tissue, or animal models	References			
Bioactive peptides						
PIBCA nanospheres	Insulin	For oral administration in diabetic rats	[146]			
PIBCA nanocapsules	Octreotide (long- acting somatostatin analogue)	For subcutaneous and oral administration to rats	[147]			
Copolymeric PMePEGCA and PHDCA	Seleginile	Interaction with amyloid-β peptide 1–42 for Alzheimer's disease treatment	[148]			
Polysorbate-80- coated PBCA	Antinociceptive opioid peptide dalargin	Human and bovine brain capillary endothelial cells, rat astrocytes, and healthy ICR mice	[139]			
siRNA		^				
Copolymeric chitosan-coated PIBCA and PIHCA	siRNA oriented toward RET/PTC1 junction oncogene	Papillary thyroid carcinoma bearing mice	[145]			
Chemotherapeutic drugs						
PBCA, PEBCA, and POCA	Cabazitaxel	Breast (MDA-MB-231), colon (HCT116), and prostate cancer (PC3) cells	[150]			
PEBCA	Cabazitaxel	MDA-MB-231, MDA-MB-468, and MCF-7 breast cancer cell lines and basal-like patient-derived xenograft	[151]			
PBCA coated with poloxamer 188 and polysorbate 80	Doxorubicin	Intracranial glioblastoma in rats	[153]			
Cyclosporin A loaded PIBCA	Doxorubicin	P388 leukemia-resistant cell line	[154]			
РВСА	Doxorubicin	GS-9 L, F-98, and RG-2 rat glioma cell lines	[155]			
PBCA	Doxorubicin	MCF-7 human breast tumor cell lines, E0771 mouse cancer cells, and immunocompetent C57BL/6 mice	[156]			
РІНСА	Doxorubicin	Evaluation of distribution pattern in mouse tissues after intravenous administration	[157]			

 Table 1
 Bioactive peptides, siRNA, and chemotherapeutic drugs included in PACA NPs for the treatment of diverse diseases

Abbreviations: siRNA small interference ribonucleic acid, *NPs* nanoparticles, *PIBCA* poly(isobutyl cyanoacrylate), *PMePEGCA* poly[methoxypoly(ethylene glycol) cyanoacrylate], *PHDCA* poly(hexadecyl cyanoacrylate), *PBCA* poly(butyl cyanoacrylate), *PIHCA* poly(isobexyl cyanoacrylate), *PEBCA* poly(2-ethylbutyl cyanoacrylate), *POCA* poly(octyl cyanoacrylate)

the PCL-based formulations are approved by FDA and have been widely included in medical products such as sutures and bone screws. The use of PCL to design polymeric NPs has also been employed for decades. However, NP synthesis from PCL homopolymers is hampered by polymer hydrophobicity [160, 168, 169]. Hydrophobic PCL confers poor stability to NPs in water and may undergo rapid elimination from the organism. Surface modifications and functionalization of PCL NPs are necessary to address these stability issues. For example, PEGylation has been proposed to obtain more efficient PCL NPs for drug delivery [170, 171].

5.1 Brief Description of Polymer Features

PCL is a linear, aliphatic, and partially crystalline polyester [160, 161]. It is characterized by a very low melting point temperature of around 60 °C and a glass transition temperature of around -60 °C [172]. PCL is chemically composed of a sequence of methylene units and ester groups with the common molecular formulation (C₆H₁₀O₂)_n. It is usually obtained from the polymerization of ε -caprolactone monomers, although its polymerization from methylene-1,3-dioxepane (MDO) and 6-hydroxycaproic acid has also been described [173–175]. PCL is hydrophobic, biodegradable, and bioabsorbable. It has been widely used in medicine to construct scaffolds for tissue engineering and NPs for controlled drug release [160]. Indeed, PCL-based NPs are permeable to a wide range of drugs that are uniformly distributed into the polymeric matrix. For this reason, the synthesis of polymeric NPs from PCL has received great interest in recent years.

The physicochemical properties of PCL mainly depend on the molecular weight of the polymer and the degree of crystallization. These features will also determine the degradability of the polymer (hydrolysis of ester bonds) under physiological conditions [160]. PCL degrades into fatty acids and releases nontoxic products such as succinic acid, caproic acid, butyric acid, and valeric acid [176]. Interestingly, the PCL degradation rate can be modified via modification of the molecular weight, the degree of crystallization, or the chemical structure with hydrophilic polymers such as PEG, PLA, or poly (glycolic acid) (PGA) [177]. Indeed, the degradation kinetics of PCL has been extensively studied to synthesize NPs with different degradation rates. PCL modification by copolymerization with other polymers has been suggested as one of the major mechanisms to modulate the kinetics degradation of PCL, especially for pharmaceutical applications [174]. PCL by itself is characterized by a very slow degradation rate (between 2 and 4 years) depending on the molecular weight of the starting polymer. The degradation of PCL is slower compared to other polymers that are used to synthesize NPs for drug release. This fact allows the design of pharmaceutical formulations based on NPs for long-term drug release (up to several months). Polymers with higher hydrophilicity can be used to modify PCL chemical structure. For example, higher degradation rates are obtained when hydrophilic poly(ethyleneoxide) (PEO) is attached to PCL to form PEO-PCL copolymers [178]. Longer segments of PEO increase the rate of degradation of the

copolymer [174, 178]. PLA has also been suggested as one interesting component to copolymerize with PCL to increase its degradation rate [179]. In conclusion, PCL NPs should be functionalized with hydrophilic polymers to obtain NPs with a selected biodegradation and drug release rate.

5.2 Chemical Options for the Synthesis

PCL polymers are synthetized through different chemical reactions and from different starting monomers. *e*-Caprolactone ring-opening polymerization (ROP) was the first synthetic method used to obtain PCLs [159]. Since then, ROP has become one of the most employed procedures for the synthesis of these polymers. ε -Caprolactone ROP is obtained by three main different mechanisms: anionic, cationic, and coordination-insertion ROP [173, 174] (Fig. 5a). Anionic ROP is based on the reaction between anionic species and the carbonyl group of ε -caprolactone. The ringopening reaction induces the formation of a growing alkoxide [173]. In cationic ROP, a cationic group reacts with ε -caprolactone to synthesize positively charged molecules. Positively charged monomers will then react with another ε -caprolactone monomer to induce the ring-opening of the initial ε -caprolactone [173]. In coordination-insertion ROP, the formation of PCL is obtained through the coordination of ε -caprolactone with a metal-based catalyst. The PCL chain interacts with the metal catalyst via an alkoxide bond during the polymerization [173]. There are different types of metal complexes reported for coordination-insertion ROP in PCL synthesis such as aluminum isopropoxide and stannous octoate [173, 174]. Stannous octoate has been widely used as a reaction catalyst for the ROP of ε -caprolactone in biomedical applications due to its low toxicity and high efficiency [174]. Some authors have also suggested an alternative ε -caprolactone ROP mechanism based on enzymatic catalysis (eROP) with lipases. In this mechanism, ε -caprolactone monomers react with lipase to form a lipase-activated caprolactone complex. The activated complex then reacts with alcohol groups to obtain PCL chain elongation [173].

Most of the PCLs NPs reported in the literature are synthetized from the polymerization of ε -caprolactone through different mechanisms. However, other monomers have also been employed to obtain PCLs. For example, MDO radical ROP or the condensation of 6-hydroxycaproic acid has been used to synthesize PCL polymeric chains [173, 175] (Fig. 5b).

5.3 Main Applications in the Biomedical Field

PCLs have been widely used in tissue engineering [162–164, 166, 167] and for the synthesis of NPs for drug delivery due to the extraordinary biodegradable and biocompatibility attributes of these polymers. PCL NPs have been designed to improve the pharmacokinetics of multiple drugs for the treatment of a wide variety of



Fig. 5 Options of PCL polymer synthesis and applications of PCL NPs for long-term drug release. (a) Anionic (R⁻), cationic (R⁺), and metal (M) coordination-insertion ROP from ε -caprolactone. (b) Options of PCL polymer chain synthesis from different starting monomers such as ε -caprolactone, 2-methylene-1-3-dioxepane, or 6-hydroxycaproic acid. (c) Schematic representation of noninvasive and sustained drug release from PCL NPs incorporated in contact lenses or cotton transdermal patches. Abbreviations: ROP ring-opening polymerization, PCL polycaprolactone, NP nanoparticle

diseases, such as cancer [180–184], glaucoma [185, 186], schizophrenia [187], ulcerative colitis [188], or the encapsulation of immunosuppressive drugs [189]. PCLs have been broadly tailored with other polymers (diblock, triblock, or even pentablock) [190] to reduce hydrophobicity and improve polymer degradation. PCLs have variable degradation rates depending on their molecular structure. This offers the opportunity to exploit these properties for the design of pharmaceutical forms with variable degradation rates. Indeed, long-term degradation PCLs have been used in prolonged drug release strategies. For example, PCL nanocapsules have been employed for the long-term delivery of pilocarpine in the treatment of glaucoma [186]. The intracameral administration of PCL nanocapsules in rabbits demonstrated an effective drug release for up to 42 days [186]. Contact lenses embedded with PCL NPs have also been designed to improve topical ocular loteprednol administration [191]. PCL NP-embedded contact lenses released loteprednol up to 12 days after their incubation with rabbit corneal epithelial cells [191] (Fig. 5c). PCL NPs are also useful to encapsulate drugs such as indomethacin for topical administration and sustained drug release. Indomethacin-PCL NPs showed sustained drug release in freshly excised abdominal human skin [192] (Fig. 5c). Melatonin has also been incorporated into PCL NPs in transdermal patches to obtain a noninvasive and sustained drug release formulation [193].

Copolymerization with other types of polymers has been suggested as an alternative for the modulation of PCL degradation and the enhancement of hydrophilic properties of NPs. Some of the amphiphilic copolymers obtained from PCL chemical modifications are poly-ε-(D,L-lactide-co-caprolactone) [194], PCL-PEOpolylactide [195], PEG-PCL-LDI [196], and poly(N-isopropylacrylamide)-PCL [197]. In particular, PEGylation of PCL chains has been widely used for the design of polymer-based nanocarriers for numerous applications [195, 196, 198–200]. For example, PEG-PCL NPs have been used for the encapsulation and release of doxorubicin in breast tumor-bearing mice [200]. These NPs were linked to collagenase IV by carbodiimide bonds to promote tumor extracellular matrix degradation and more efficient drug release [200]. Doxorubicin-loaded PCL NPs have also been modified with dextran to increase the nanosystem hydrophilic properties [201].

In conclusion, PCLs offer plenty of possibilities to synthesize long-term drug delivery systems for the encapsulation of a wide range of hydrophobic drugs. Overall, researchers have been investigating for decades the optimal synthesis methods and chemical modifications to obtain biodegradable and stable PCL NPs for an effective, targeted, and long-term treatment of different diseases.

6 Poly(β-Amino Ester) Nanoparticles

Poly(β -amino ester)s (P β AEs) are cationic biodegradable polymers that were firstly described by Chiellini in 1983 [202] and some years later applied to gene delivery by Lynn and Langer [203]. P β AEs are promising non-viral gene delivery systems due to their distinctive physicochemical properties: straightforward chemical

functionalization, low size, and positive surface charge. These special features allow $P\beta AEs$ the condensation of DNA into small and stable NPs, the protection from non-specific degradation, and the improvement of cellular uptake and endosomal escape [204]. Therefore, these polymers are mainly used to successfully deliver nucleic acids [205]. They are a feasible alternative to viral gene delivery systems due to their biological safety, cost-effectiveness, low immunogenicity, and larger genetic cargo [206]. $P\beta AEs$ have also been applied in other biomedical areas: delivery of drugs and proteins, magnetic resonance imaging agents [207, 208], or scaffolds for tissue engineering [209].

The biocompatibility and biodegradability of P β AEs is the main benefit of these compounds compared to other available positively charged polymers (poly-cations). For example, poly-Lysine and polyethyleneimine [205] show potential cytotoxicity caused by cellular apoptosis and necrosis [210, 211]. P β AEs are easily synthetized by conjugation of amines and diacrylates, and additional amines can be incorporated to improve transfection efficiency. The presence of pH-sensitive amine groups in their structure allows buffering of acidic environments and facilitates endosomal escape through the proton sponge effect [205, 212]. Large libraries of P β AEs have been developed by the combination of different monomers [204, 213]. These libraries allow the selection of the most effective P β AEs with precise physicochemical characteristics for a specific application.

6.1 Polymer Characteristics

P β AEs are biodegradable polymers that present low cytotoxicity and good biocompatibility. P β AEs are easily degraded in aqueous conditions via hydrolysis of their backbone ester bonds to small molecular weight bis(β -amino acid) and diol products, which are nontoxic [203, 205, 209]. Their degradation rate is dependent on the hydrophilicity of the polymer at physiological pH; the more hydrophilic they are, the faster they degrade. This is because the ester bonds are more exposed and distended in an aqueous solvent [209, 214].

P β AEs interact electrostatically with the negatively charged cell membrane due to the polymer positive surface charge and this facilitates their uptake [215]. P β AEbased polyplexes can be internalized via energy-dependent endocytosis or adsorbed onto the cell membrane via physical binding [215]. P β AE-based polyplexes that are internalized via caveolae-mediated uptake do not experience endolysosomal degradation. This contrasts with the polyplexes adsorbed via physical binding [215]. P β AEs display endosomal escape via protonation at the lower pH of the endosomal compartment. This increases osmotic pressure that causes endosomal physical rupture and the subsequent release into the cytoplasm [204, 206, 216] (Fig. 6a). Screening of P β AEs libraries has shown that the increased number of secondary and tertiary amines improves the buffering capacity at low pH and facilitates endosomal escape [204, 206, 217]. The polymer pKb, given by the protonatable amines in the structure, can be tuned to influence their endosomal escape [218–220]. P β AEs are pH-responsive polymers in a wide pH region from 3.5 to 7.2 due to the presence of ionizable moieties in the tertiary amine groups [210, 220, 221]. The P β AEs pH sensitivity is greatly affected by their solubility [220]. An increase in the hydrophobicity of the polymer backbone at physiological pH decreases pKaH in such a way that P β AE NPs dissociate in pH values under 6.5 [210, 220]. Indeed, the protonation of the tertiary amino group is essential to understand the polymer hydrophilia [221]. In conclusion, the polymer physicochemical properties affect both the pKa value and the pH sensitivity [222].

P β AEs contain many functional groups that can be chemically modified to overcome certain limitations of traditional P β AE structures. It has been demonstrated that changes in the chemical composition of P β AEs have a deep impact on transfection [219]. In fact, P β AE NPs can be functionalized with different types of ligands to target membrane receptors for cell-specific therapies [206]. The incorporation of these ligands has been accomplished by covalent attachment during polymer synthesis [223] or by the addition of the ligand after NP formation via electrostatic or hydrophobic interactions [224].

6.2 Preparation Methods

PβAEs are easily synthesized by Michael addition reaction without the generation of by-products and, therefore, without the need for further purification steps [205]. Linear PBAE polymerization occurs via the conjugate addition of amines or secondary diamines to diacrylates [209, 210, 225] (Fig. 6b). Branched PBAEs are synthesized via the conjugate addition of amines or secondary diamines to triacrylates and diacrylates [206, 217]. Their synthesis can be carried out in the absence of solvents or anhydrous solvents [203, 209]. The most common solvents used are dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), chloroform, and dichloromethane [209]. The main advantage of these solvents is the prevention of hydrolysis phenomena during the synthesis. In contrast, solvent-free polymerization provides other benefits such as the increase in the reaction rate and the lack of a solvent removal step [226]. The preparation of PBAEs using solvents is the most common approach worldwide. PBAEs synthetized with solvents are precipitated after polymerization in cold diethyl ether, hexane, ether, or ethyl ether and dried under vacuum [209]. Numerous types of acrylates and amines can be combined differently to prepare PBAE libraries [206, 210]. PBAEs can present different physicochemical properties including variable molecular weights, polydispersity index (PDI), hydrophobicity, surface charge, responsiveness, and tunability depending on the monomers used in the polymerization [210, 227]. Namely, PBAE transfection and toxicity properties can be adjusted by the addition of end-cap chemical groups [206] (Fig. 6b). The addition of end-cap amine groups can increase the cationic charge of PBAEs and therefore the affinity for negatively charged nucleic acids promoting enhanced cell uptake and transfection efficacy [210]. Branched PβAEs have the advantage that multiple end-groups may be chemically modified to amplify their functionality [206].



Fig. 6 P β AE NP synthesis and applications. (**a**) P β AE/nucleic acid nanoparticles self-assemble by electrostatic interactions. P β AEs escape from the endosomal cell compartment because they undergo protonation due to the acidic pH leading to osmotic pressure buildup, endosomal rupture, and release into the cytoplasm. (**b**) Example of the synthesis of linear P β AEs by conjugation of a primary amine to a diacrylate with the addition of an amine end-group. (**c**) P β AEs NPs can be used to encapsulate pDNA and achieve gene therapy in stem cells that are used for tissue engineering. (**d**) P β AEs NPs can be used to deliver a pDNA encoding herpes simplex virus type 1 thymidine kinase (HSVtk) to kill cancer cells via conversion of ganciclovir into a toxic product that induces cancer cell death. Abbreviations: P β AEs Poly(β -amino ester)s, NPs Nanoparticles, pDNA plasmid DNA, HSVtk herpes simplex virus type 1 thymidine kinase

The formation of NPs is driven by electrostatic interactions between the positive polymer chains and the negatively charged biomolecules without any chemical modification [210]. For example, the formation of P β AE/nucleic acid NPs is based on self-assembly between cationic P β AEs and the anionic nucleic acid [206]. It has been demonstrated that polymer molecular weight, polymer structure, polymer chain end-group, and polymer/DNA ratio affect gene delivery efficacy [226]. Furthermore, other methods such as solvent displacement have also been used to efficiently synthesize P β AE NPs [228].

6.3 Applications in Targeted Cell Delivery of Nucleic Acids

 $P\beta AE$ NPs have been used as gene, drug, and protein delivery systems and as magnetic resonance imaging agents [207, 208] (Table 2).

PβAE NPs have been used for gene therapy in stem cells to generate customized cell implants useful for tissue engineering and regenerative medicine (Fig. 6c). For example, mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) have been transfected with PBAE NPs that encapsulated a plasmid DNA encoding and expressing VEGF [229]. Scaffolds seeded with these engineered MSC promoted angiogenesis in a mouse ischemic model. Other authors used PBAE NPs to induce CXCR4 expression with a plasmid DNA in stem cells resulting in improved tissue regeneration and angiogenesis in a mouse hindlimb ischemia model [230]. In other studies, PBAE NPs were used to modify stem cells to promote bone regeneration [231, 232]. These investigations showed that implants of adipose-derived stromal cells modified with plasmid PBAE NPs increased the levels of platelet-derived growth factor-BB and stimulated robust osteogenic effects [231]. Other groups have described the use of PBAE NPs to modify gene expression profiles in stem cells to treat cancer [233]. Interestingly, PβAEs can also be used for cell reprogramming. Primary human astrocytes transfected with PBAE NPs containing pDNA-Sox2 or pDNA-Olig2 have shown full conversion to neurons or oligodendrocyte progenitors, respectively [234]. Another group reprogrammed induced pluripotent stem cells from human fibroblasts using PBAE NPs containing a DNA plasmid expressing the Yamanaka factors [235]. Apart from pDNA delivery, other studies have also shown the effectiveness of PBAE NPs to condense siRNA [236, 237].

PβAE NPs have also been used as delivery systems for antineoplastic drugs. Potineni et al. synthesized a pH-sensitive hydrophobic PEO-modified poly-1 PβAE NPs to deliver paclitaxel to tumors [228]. These NPs were pH-sensitive and effectively released the drug into the low pH environment of the solid tumor. Tang and coworkers developed a pH-sensitive amphiphilic PβAE NPs for co-delivery of chemotherapeutic drugs and genes to treat drug-resistant breast cancer with high efficiency [238]. The chemotherapeutic agent doxorubicin was encapsulated in the hydrophobic core that was pH-sensitive. Short-hairpin RNA (shRNA) targeting the survivin gene (shSur) was incorporated within the hydrophilic shell forming a codelivery NP to inhibit tumor growth. Another approach to treat cancer was tested by Mangraviti [239]. They designed PβAE-based NPs to deliver the suicidal gene

Application	Payload	Cells or animal models	Outcome	Reference
Gene therapy of stem cells	VEGF pDNA	Mouse ischemic model	Angiogenesis	[229]
	CXCR4 pDNA	Mouse hindlimb ischemia model	Tissue regeneration	[230]
	PDGF-BB pDNA	Murine calvarial defect model	Bone regeneration	[231]
Cell reprogramming	Sox2 pDNA	Primary human astrocytes	Conversion of astrocytes into neurons	[234]
	Olig2 pDNA	Primary human astrocytes	Conversion of astrocytes into oligodendrocytes	[234]
	pDNA of Yamanaka factors	Human fibroblasts	Reprogramming of iPS cells from human fibroblasts	[235]
Cancer	Doxorubicin + shSur	Mice model	Inhibition of tumor growth	[238]
	HSV-tk pDNA	Malignant glioma model	Death of cancer cells in vitro and increased survival in treated animals	[239]
	HSV-tk pDNA	Small lung cancer cells	Death of cancer cells	[240]
	p53 protein pDNA	Rat brain tumor models	Increased survival in treated animals	[241]

Table 2 Applications of PβAE-based NPs

Abbreviations: VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor, *pDNA* plasmid DNA, *CXCR4* C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 4, *PDGF-BB* platelet-derived growth factor BB, *siRNA* small interference RNA, *iPS* induced pluripotent stem cells, *Sh* short-hairpin, *Sur* survivin gene, *HSV-tk* herpes simplex virus thymidine kinase

herpes simplex virus thymidine kinase (HSV-tk) in a malignant glioma model. These NPs induced death in cancer cells in vitro in combination with the prodrug ganciclovir and, indeed, increased survival in treated animals (Fig. 6d). The same strategy was also used by Kim and colleagues in small cell lung cancer cells [240], and the same results were obtained by another group that used PEG-P β AE NPs to deliver pDNA encoding the tumor suppressor p53 in malignant brain tumors models [241].

7 Polymeric Nanoparticles from Natural Compounds

Polymeric materials can be classified into natural or synthetic by their origin. In this section, we will focus on natural polymers as a great alternative to synthetic polymers because they are easily obtained, renewable, and biosafe. Natural polymers are abundant in nature and can be obtained from animals, plants, bacteria, or fungi

[242]. They present unique characteristics such as biocompatibility, biodegradability, low immunogenicity, tunable properties, and straightforward preparation methods [243]. They can be classified as polysaccharides and protein-based polymers [242]. Polysaccharides are long chains of polymeric carbohydrates composed of monosaccharide repeating units linked by glycosidic bonds [244]. Polysaccharides can be obtained from plants (guar gum, pectins, and cellulose derivatives [245]), animals (chitosan, chondroitin, and hyaluronic acid (HA)), algae (alginate), and microorganisms (dextran and xanthan gum) [244]. The main polysaccharides used for the synthesis of drug delivery systems are chitosan, dextran, alginates, and hyaluronic acid. Protein-based polymers are constituted by amino acids linked via peptide bonds [246] and can have two origins: animals (collagen, gelatin, albumin, silk protein, keratin) or plants (zein, gliadin, soy protein) [247].

The main characteristics of natural polymers highlight the extraordinary potential of these compounds to be valuable candidates for NP formation. Natural NPs present different physicochemical properties depending on the chemical structure [248]. For example, polysaccharides and protein functional groups can be easily chemically modified resulting in a wide array of derivatives with interesting properties [244]. Natural polymeric NPs have been widely applied in agriculture, food processing, and the biomedical sector [243]. One natural polymeric NP called Abraxane has been approved by the FDA [249]. Abraxane is an albumin NP that encapsulates and delivers paclitaxel to treat cancer [249–252]. No other natural polymers have been approved by the FDA up to date although some of them such as chitosan, zein, and gelatin are identified by the FDA as Generally Recognized as Safe (GRAS) polymers [242, 253].

7.1 From Food and Biological Components to Drug Delivery Systems

Polysaccharides are used for the synthesis of drug delivery systems due to their biological safety, biodegradability, biocompatibility, and good stability [244]. Some of them also present mucoadhesive properties that permit their adherence to the mucus layer of epithelial surfaces thereby enhancing the drug bioavailability [254, 255]. In addition, positively charged polysaccharides such as chitosan can open the tight junctions between epithelial cells and increase the paracellular permeability and drug uptake [256, 257]. Chitosan is a linear cationic polysaccharide obtained by alkaline deacetylation of chitin, which is mainly extracted from the exoskeleton of crustaceans [258–260]. Their cationic nature is of great interest for the delivery of nucleic acids [248], and their amino groups provide pH sensitivity [261]. Alginate is a hydrophilic polymer extracted from marine brown algae or soil bacteria [262]. Alginates can form gels by reaction with divalent cations to encapsulate biomolecules [263, 264] and have pH sensitivity at alkaline conditions opposite to chitosan [265]. Dextran is a water-soluble polysaccharide composed of a linear chain of D-glucose and synthesized by either lactic acid bacteria or enzymatically [266].

Other polysaccharides such as hyaluronic acid have natural cancer cell targeting properties and are easily degraded by hyaluronidases [242]. Hyaluronic acid is a linear anionic glycosaminoglycan that is the main component of the connective tissue and synovial fluids of all vertebrates [267].

Protein-based polymers are biocompatible and biodegradable and have tunable properties for the design of polymeric NPs [246]. Most proteins are amphoteric. Their charged functional groups can become cationic or anionic depending on the pH and the protein isoelectric point (pI) [253]. Keratin proteins are negatively charged and are mainly used for the delivery of positively charged molecules. They are pH-sensitive proteins due to a large number of carboxyl groups [246, 268]. Elastin is obtained from tropoelastin. Elastin NPs display interesting thermoresponsive properties for bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) release [269, 270]. Gliadin shows mucoadhesive properties that facilitate adherence to the mucus membranes and enhance NP absorption [271]. Albumin has great properties as a drug carrier and transport of protein-derived NPs [272]. Gelatin shows great versatility and simple synthesis through collagen hydrolysis [273]. Two types of gelatins can be produced based on collagen hydrolysis resulting in proteins with different pI, molecular weight, amino acid composition, and viscosity [253, 274]. Type A gelatin is positively charged and extracted through an acidic process whereas type B gelatin is negatively charged and is processed under alkaline conditions [275]. This means that different gelatin NPs can be synthesized to encapsulate either positive or negative biomolecules. Other proteins such as zein and silk fibroin also show great properties and are great candidates for the synthesis of NPs [246, 276].

7.2 Synthesis of Nanoparticles from Natural Compounds

Polysaccharide-based NPs are mainly prepared by four mechanisms: covalent cross-linking, ionic cross-linking, polyelectrolyte complexation, and self-assembly [244, 277] (Fig. 7a). Ionic cross-linking consists of the interaction between charged polysaccharides and oppositely charged ions or polymers (polyanions and polycations) [278, 279]. Ionic cross-linking is a procedure simpler than covalent crosslinking, but it is limited to charged polysaccharides. In contrast, covalent cross-linking can be applied to neutral polysaccharides but requires complex conjugation chemistry and vigorous reaction conditions [244, 280]. To date, the most widely used ionic cross-linkers are divalent calcium ions and polyanion tripolyphosphate [278, 279]. Some covalent cross-linkers are glutaraldehyde [281, 282] and di- or tricarboxylic acids [280, 283]. Another method used to synthesize polysaccharide-based NPs is polyelectrolyte complexation. In this technique, polysaccharides with opposite charges can interact electrostatically and form polyelectrolyte complexes (PEC) [280, 284]. Most PEC NPs have been prepared using positively charged chitosan and negatively charged HA and alginate [280, 285]. A different method includes polysaccharide modifications by hydrophobic molecules (lipophilic molecules, fatty acids, cholesterol, bile acids, and oligomers) to synthesize amphiphilic polysaccharides that can self-assemble to constitute NPs [244, 277, 286]. Other studies have also demonstrated that polysaccharide-based NPs can also be prepared by different multi-step methods of emulsification and subsequent NP formation [287].

Protein-based NPs can be synthesized using different approaches: desolvation, simple and complex coacervation, emulsification, and spray-drying [243, 246, 253]. In the desolvation process, a desolvating agent like alcohol or acetone is added to an aqueous solution of protein under stirring leading to protein dehydration and aggregation [288]. In the method of simple coacervation, environmental factors such as ionic strength, pH, and temperature are modified to reduce the protein solubility and



Fig. 7 Natural polymeric NP synthesis. (a) Schematic illustration of different strategies employed to prepare polysaccharide-based nanoparticles: covalent cross-linking, ionic cross-linking, polyelectrolyte complexion, and self-assembly. (b) Preparation of protein nanoparticles by coacervation. (c) Preparation of protein nanoparticles by complex coacervation method. Abbreviations: pI isoelectric point

promote phase separation [243, 246, 247] (Fig. 7b). In both techniques, NPs are ultimately synthesized by cross-linking. Complex coacervation is a method ideally suited for DNA entrapment. In this method, the pH is adjusted below the pI of the protein to promote the protonation and positive charge in the protein to interact electrostatically with other polyelectrolytes or DNA [253, 274] (Fig. 7c). Protein NPs can also be prepared by emulsification [253] or spray-drying. In this latter technique, a protein solution is sprayed out of a nozzle, and the contact with a hot drying gas induces moisture evaporation and NP formation [289, 290].

7.3 Commercial Formulations and Use in Medicine

Polysaccharide-based NPs are potential candidates for several biomedical applications. Chitosan NPs (CSNPs) have received increasing attention as gene delivery vehicles due to their cationic charge. CSNPs have been widely used as pDNA [291] and siRNA delivery vehicles [292]. CSNPs have been mainly used to treat cancer [293], inflammatory diseases [294–296], cerebral diseases [297–299], and infectious diseases [300, 301]. Chitosan can also be used in combination with alginate to create polyelectrolyte complexes [302]. Indeed, chitosan-alginate NPs (CANPs) have demonstrated great potential as candidates for DNA delivery [284, 303, 304], encapsulation of chemotherapeutics [305, 306], and insulin [307], among other drugs [308, 309]. Other polysaccharide-based NPs such as HA-NPs have been reported to selectively target tumor cells because many cancer cells overexpress HA-binding receptors such as the cluster of differentiation (CD) protein CD44, lymphatic vessel endothelial (LYVE)-1 receptors, and receptors for HA-mediated motility (RHAMM) [310]. Therefore, HA-functionalized nanocarriers have been mainly used in drug delivery [311, 312], gene delivery [313, 314], and diagnostic agents [310, 315] in cancer therapy. HA-NPs loaded with both doxorubicin and siMDR-1 can sensitize drug-resistant tumor cells and suppress tumor growth in vivo [316]. Finally, dextran NPs are stimuli-responsive and have been used to deliver siRNA [317], doxorubicin [318, 319], or insulin [320], among others [321].

Protein-based NPs offer a wide range of applications in medicine as both drug delivery vehicles and bioimaging carriers [322, 323]. Abraxane is an albumin NP that encapsulates and delivers paclitaxel and has been officially approved by the FDA [249–252]. Paclitaxel has also been effectively delivered to treat cancer by gelatin NPs [324]. Other antineoplastic drugs such as doxorubicin have been successfully delivered by silk fibroin [325], elastin [326], and keratin [327] NPs to cancer cells. Zein NPs have been used to simultaneously transport antineoplastic drugs and diagnostic agents [328]. Protein-based NPs have also been used to deliver bioactive molecules such as VEGF [276], antibiotics [329], antifungals [330], insulin [331], and nucleic acids. They have also been employed as plasmid DNA delivery vehicles [332–334] or more recently as a novel siRNA delivery system to treat cancer [335]. Furthermore, protein-based NPs have unique chemical properties for enhanced local delivery upon physical or chemical stimulation. Silk fibroin [325]

and keratin [327] NPs have been reported to present a pH-sensitive delivery of doxorubicin. Elastin NPs have shown thermoresponsive properties that allow the delivery of cytokines such as BMP-2 and BMP-14 [270]. Finally, gliadin NPs have been used as a bioadhesive delivery system for oral drug administration [336, 337].

8 Status and Prospects on the Use of Polymeric Nanoparticles in Medicine

Polymeric NPs are biocompatible and biodegradable colloidal systems that can be synthesized using different methodologies to obtain a wide array of chemical structures. The surface of these NPs may be functionalized to confer targeted drug and gene delivery properties using bioactive molecules or other polymers. The main advantages obtained via functionalization of polymeric NPs for targeted drug or gene delivery can be summarized as follows: reduction of adverse side effects; efficient drug and acid nucleic protection from degradation; and escape from the mononuclear phagocytic system. This chemical versatility and the many possibilities of functionalization allow the development of a wide catalogue of pharmaceutical formulations. The profound complexity of polymeric NPs emphasizes the need for an interdisciplinary team of scientists including biologists, physicians, and chemists to further elucidate optimal designs.

The administration of polymeric NPs has been mainly studied in intravenous or oral pharmaceutical formulations. However, other formulations that contain polymeric NPs have been designed in recent years to allow controlled drug release, such as nasal sprays, contact lens hydrogels, or dermal patches. In the future, we foresee drugs also incorporated into polymeric NPs for sustained release from medical devices such as stents, subcutaneous implants, or orthopedics. This scenario opens a window in medicine toward a much more precise and personalized therapy.

Since their first use in the 1970s, polymeric NPs have been extensively studied in vitro, in vivo, and ex vivo for many applications related to site-specific delivery, and yet, only PLGA NPs have been approved by FDA for drug delivery. Other polymer materials have been approved by FDA for other applications such as sutures, surgical glues, or tissue scaffolds. It is therefore expected and necessary that more polymers are accepted by FDA in the forthcoming future to apply novel drug delivery systems in clinics. The expansion of the use of these NPs may represent a deep impact on the management of a multitude of diseases, potentially becoming key components of drug and acid nucleic delivery in the future.

9 Conclusions

In this chapter, we described the general characteristics, main synthesis methods, and principal applications of the most common polymeric NPs used to encapsulate drugs and nucleic acids in the biomedical field. PLGA is the only group of polymers approved by the FDA for human use in formulations for sustained drug release and has been studied for vaccine delivery. PU NPs have great synthetic versatility and have demonstrated excellent fulfillment to target and treat endothelial and cancer cells. PACA NPs are particularly efficient for the encapsulation of chemotherapeutic agents and bioactive peptides to cross the blood-brain barrier. PCL NPs have been used for long-term drug delivery. PBAE NPs display great synthetic versatility and are mainly used for gene delivery. Natural compound-derived polymeric NPs are a good alternative to synthetic polymers since they are renewable and easily obtained from nature (animals, plants, bacteria, or fungi). All of the polymeric NPs described here display high biocompatibility and biodegradability and can be easily combined with other biomolecules or polymers for targeted drug or gene therapies. Indeed, polymeric NPs offer extraordinary advantages over other NPs in terms of the potential chemical modifications and the vast number of applications (targeted therapies, controlled drug release, tissue engineering, medical devices) that can be exploited in different fields of medicine.

Acknowledgments We acknowledge the support from the Ministerio de Ciencia, Innovación y Universidades (RTI2018-094734-B-C21) co-funded by the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) "A way to make Europe" to P.M-L. P.M-L. was additionally supported by the Ramon y Cajal Program (RYC2018-0Z23971-I) from the Spanish Ministerio de Ciencia, Innovación y Universidades. A.M.-L. had a Formación de Personal Investigador (FPI) grant from Ministerio de Ciencia, Innovación y Universidades (Reference: PRE2019-088097). M.M.-B. had a Formación de Profesorado Universitario (FPU) grant from Ministerio de Ciencia, Innovación y Universidades (Reference: FPE19/03323). E.R.E was supported by the NIH (R01 GM 49039). The Centro de Investigación Biomédica en Red de Enfermedades Hepáticas y Digestivas (CIBERehd) is funded by the Instituto de Salud Carlos III.

References

- Zielinska A, Carreiró F, Oliveira AM, Neves A, Pires B, Venkatesh DN, Durazzo A, Lucarini M, Eder P, Silva AM, Santini ASE. Polymeric nanoparticles. Molecules. 2020;25:3731.
- Iavicoli I, Leso V, Beezhold DH, Shvedova AA. Nanotechnology in agriculture: opportunities, toxicological implications, and occupational risks. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2017;329:96–111.
- Campos EVR, De Oliveira JL, Da Silva CMG, Pascoli M, Pasquoto T, Lima R, et al. Polymeric and solid lipid nanoparticles for sustained release of carbendazim and tebuconazole in agricultural applications. Sci Rep. 2015;5:1–14.
- Pereira AES, Grillo R, Mello NFS, Rosa AH, Fraceto LF. Application of poly(epsiloncaprolactone) nanoparticles containing atrazine herbicide as an alternative technique to control weeds and reduce damage to the environment. J Hazard Mater. 2014;268:207–15.

- Zhao P, Wu Y, Feng C, Wang L, Ding YHA. Conjugated polymer nanoparticles based fluorescent electronic nose for the identification of volatile compounds. Anal Chem. 2018;90(7):4815–22.
- Venditti I, Fratoddi I, Palazzesi C, Prosposito P, Casalboni M, Cametti C, et al. Self-assembled nanoparticles of functional copolymers for photonic applications. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2010;348(2):424–30.
- Liu X, Yang Y, Urban MW. Stimuli-responsive polymeric nanoparticles. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2017;201700030:1–20.
- De Angelis R, Venditti I, Fratoddi I, De Matteis F, Prosposito P, Cacciotti I, et al. From nanospheres to microribbons: self-assembled Eosin Y doped PMMA nanoparticles as photonic crystals. J Colloid Interface Sci. 2014;414:24–32.
- Ong SY, Zhang C, Dong XYS. Recent advances in polymeric nanoparticles for enhanced fluorescence and photoacoustic imaging. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl. 2021;60(33):17797–809.
- Cao Q-Y, Jiang R, Liu M, Wan Q, Xu D, Tian J, et al. Preparation of AIE-active fluorescent polymeric nanoparticles through a catalyst-free thiol-yne click reaction for bioimaging applications. Mater Sci Eng C. 2017;80:411–6.
- Li K, Liu B. Polymer encapsulated conjugated polymer nanoparticles for fluorescence bioimaging. J Mater Chem. 2012;22(4):1257–64.
- Lin Z, Wang H, Yu M, Guo X, Zhang C, Deng H, et al. Photoswitchable ultrahigh-brightness red fluorescent polymeric nanoparticles for information encryption, anti-counterfeiting and bioimaging. J Mater Chem C. 2019;7(37):11515–21.
- Liu Y, Pujals S, Stals PJM, Paulöhrl T, Presolski SI, Meijer EW, et al. Catalytically active single-chain polymeric nanoparticles: exploring their functions in complex biological media. J Am Chem Soc. 2018;140(9):3423–33.
- Banik BL, Fattahi P, Brown JL. Polymeric nanoparticles: the future of nanomedicine. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2016;8(2):271–99.
- 15. Kreuter J. Nanoparticles and nanocapsules-new dosage forms in the nanometer size range. Pharm Acta Helv. 1978;53(2):33–9.
- Birrenbach G, Speiser PP. Polymerized micelles and their use as adjuvants in immunology. J Pharm Sci. 1976;65(12):1763–6.
- Couvreur P, Kante B, Roland M, Guiot P, BAuduin P, Speiser P. Polycyanoacrylate nanocapsules as potential lysosomotropic carriers: preparation, morphological and sorptive properties. J Pharm Pharmacol. 1979;31(1):331–2.
- El-Say KM, El-Sawy HS. Polymeric nanoparticles: promising platform for drug delivery. Int J Pharm. 2017;528(1–2):675–91.
- Begines B, Ortiz T, Pérez-Aranda M, Martínez G, Merinero M, Argüelles-Arias F, et al. Polymeric nanoparticles for drug delivery: recent developments and future prospects. Nano. 2020;10(7):1–41.
- 20. Kim J, Wilson DR, Zamboni CG, Green JJ. Targeted polymeric nanoparticles for cancer gene therapy. J Drug Target. 2015;23(7–8):627–41.
- Rai R, Alwani S, Badea I. Polymeric nanoparticles in gene therapy: new avenues of design and optimization for delivery applications. Polymers (Basel). 2019;11(4)
- Deng S, Gigliobianco MR, Censi R, Di Martino P. Polymeric nanocapsules as nanotechnological alternative for drug delivery system: current status, challenges and opportunities. Nano. 2020;10(5)
- Markwalter CE, Pagels RF, Wilson BK, Ristroph KD, Prud'homme RK. Flash nanoprecipitation for the encapsulation of hydrophobic and hydrophilic compounds in polymeric nanoparticles. J Vis Exp. 2019;2019(143):1–13.
- Valo H, Peltonen L, Vehviläinen S, Karjalainen M, Kostiainen R, Laaksonen T, et al. Electrospray encapsulation of hydrophilic and hydrophobic drugs in poly(L-lactic acid) nanoparticles. Small. 2009;5(15):1791–8.
- 25. Li Y, Thambi T, Lee DS. Co-delivery of drugs and genes using polymeric nanoparticles for synergistic cancer therapeutic effects. Adv Healthc Mater. 2018;7(1)

- 26. Karlsson J, Vaughan HJ, Green JJ. Biodegradable polymeric nanoparticles for therapeutic cancer treatments. Annu Rev Chem Biomol Eng. 2018;9:105–27.
- Elsabahy M, Wooley K. Design of polymeric nanoparticles for biomedical delivery applications. Chem Soc Rev. 2012;41:2545–61.
- Pavot V, Berthet M, Rességuier J, Legaz S, Handké N, Gilbert SC, et al. Poly(lactic acid) and poly(lactic- co -glycolic acid) particles as versatile carrier platforms for vaccine delivery. Nanomedicine. 2014;9(17):2703–18.
- Hines DJ, Kaplan DL. Poly(lactic-co-glycolic) acid-controlled-release systems: experimental and modeling insights. Crit Rev Ther Drug Carrier Syst. 2013;30(3):257–76.
- Kumar A, Kumar A. Poly(lactic acid) and poly(lactic-co-glycolic) acid nanoparticles: versatility in biomedical applications. In: Materials for biomedical engineering: absorbable polymers. Elsevier; 2019. p. 199–216.
- Souto EB. Patenting nanomedicines. In: Souto EB, editor. Angewandte Chemie International Edition, vol. 6(11). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2012. p. 951–2; 2013–2015.
- Barichello JM, Morishita M, Takayama K, Nagai T. Encapsulation of hydrophilic and lipophilic drugs in PLGA nanoparticles by the nanoprecipitation method. Drug Dev Ind Pharm. 1999;25(4):471–6.
- Astete CE, Sabliov CM. Synthesis and characterization of PLGA nanoparticles. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed. 2006;17(3):247–89.
- Madhavan Nampoothiri K, Nair NR, John RP. An overview of the recent developments in polylactide (PLA) research. Bioresour Technol. 2010;101(22):8493–501.
- 35. Lü J-M, Wang X, Marin-Muller C, Wang H, Lin PH, Yao Q, et al. Current advances in research and clinical applications of PLGA-based nanotechnology. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2009;9(4):325–41.
- Jain RA. The manufacturing techniques of various drug loaded biodegradable poly(lactideco-glycolide) (PLGA) devices. Biomaterials. 2000;21(23):2475–90.
- Mittal G, Sahana DK, Bhardwaj V, Ravi Kumar MNV. Estradiol loaded PLGA nanoparticles for oral administration: effect of polymer molecular weight and copolymer composition on release behavior in vitro and in vivo. J Control Release. 2007;119(1):77–85.
- Tyler B, Gullotti D, Mangraviti A, Utsuki T, Brem H. Polylactic acid (PLA) controlled delivery carriers for biomedical applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;107:163–75.
- 39. Wang Y, Qin B, Xia G, Choi SH. FDA's poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) research program and regulatory outcomes. AAPS J. 2021;23(4):1–7.
- Choi JS, Seo K, Yoo JW. Recent advances in PLGA particulate systems for drug delivery. J Pharm Investig. 2012;42(3):155–63.
- Blasi P. Poly(lactic acid)/poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid)-based microparticles: an overview. J Pharm Investig. 2019;49(4):337–46.
- 42. Hirenkumar M, Steven S. Poly lactic-co-glycolic acid (PLGA) as biodegradable controlled drug delivery carrier. Polymers (Basel). 2012;3(3):1–19.
- 43. Danhier F, Ansorena E, Silva JM, Coco R, Le Breton A, Préat V. PLGA-based nanoparticles: an overview of biomedical applications. J Control Release. 2012;161(2):505–22.
- 44. Anderson JM, Shive MS. Biodegradation and biocompatibility of PLA and PLGA microspheres. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2012;64:72–82.
- 45. Essa D, Kondiah PPD, Choonara YE, Pillay V. The design of poly(lactide-co-glycolide) nanocarriers for medical applications. Front Bioeng Biotechnol. 2020;8:1–20.
- 46. Panyam J, Zhou W, Prabha S, Sahoo SK, Labhasetwar V. Rapid endo-lysosomal escape of poly(DL-lactide- co glycolide) nanoparticles: implications for drug and gene delivery. FASEB J. 2002;16(10):1217–26.
- Ding D, Zhu Q. Recent advances of PLGA micro/nanoparticles for the delivery of biomacromolecular therapeutics. Mater Sci Eng C. 2018;92:1041–60.

- Manish M, Rahi A, Kaur M, Bhatnagar R, Singh S. A single-dose PLGA encapsulated protective antigen domain 4 nanoformulation protects mice against *Bacillus* anthracis spore challenge. PLoS One. 2013;8(4)
- Fessi H, Puisieux F, Devissaguet JP, Ammoury N, Benita S. Nanocapsule formation by interfacial polymer deposition following solvent displacement. Int J Pharm. 1989;55(1):1–4.
- Hans M, Lowman A. Biodegradable nanoparticles for drug delivery and targeting. Curr Opin Solid State Mater Sci. 2002;6(4):319–27.
- 51. Ibrahim H, Bindschaedler C, Doelker E, Buri P, Gurny R. Aqueous nanodispersions prepared by a salting-out process. Int J Pharm. 1992;87(1–3):239–46.
- 52. Zambaux MF, Bonneaux F, Gref R, Maincent P, Dellacherie E, Alonso MJ, et al. Influence of experimental parameters on the characteristics of poly(lactic acid) nanoparticles prepared by a double emulsion method. J Control Release. 1998;50(1–3):31–40.
- Legrand P, Lesieur S, Bochot A, Gref R, Raatjes W, Barratt G, et al. Influence of polymer behaviour in organic solution on the production of polylactide nanoparticles by nanoprecipitation. Int J Pharm. 2007;344(1–2):33–43.
- Alexis F, Pridgen E, Molnar LK, Farokhzad OC. Factors affecting the clearance and biodistribution of polymeric nanoparticles. Mol Pharm. 2008;5(4):505–15.
- 55. Pati R, Shevtsov M, Sonawane A. Nanoparticle vaccines against infectious diseases. Front Immunol. 2018;9
- Gutjahr A, Phelip C, Coolen AL, Monge C, Boisgard AS, Paul S, et al. Biodegradable polymeric nanoparticles-based vaccine adjuvants for lymph nodes targeting. Vaccine. 2016;4(4):1–16.
- 57. Thomas C, Rawat A, Hope-Weeks L, Ahsan F. Aerosolized PLA and PLGA nanoparticles enhance humoral, mucosal and cytokine responses to hepatitis B vaccine. Mol Pharm. 2011;8(2):405–15.
- 58. Diwan M, Tafaghodi M, Samuel J. Enhancement of immune responses by co-delivery of a CpG oligodeoxynucleotide and tetanus toxoid in biodegradable nanospheres. J Control Release. 2002;85(1–3):247–62.
- Demento SL, Cui W, Criscione JM, Stern E, Tulipan J, Kaech SM, et al. Role of sustained antigen release from nanoparticle vaccines in shaping the T cell memory phenotype. Biomaterials. 2012;33(19):4957–64.
- Jiang W, Gupta RK, Deshpande MC, Schwendeman SP. Biodegradable poly(lactic-coglycolic acid) microparticles for injectable delivery of vaccine antigens. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2005;57:391–410.
- 61. Pippa N, Gazouli M, Pispas S. Recent advances and future perspectives in polymer-based nanovaccines. Vaccine. 2021;9(6):1–20.
- Cleland JL. Single-administration vaccines: controlled-release technology to mimic repeated immunizations. Trends Biotechnol. 1999;17(1):25–9.
- Toti US, Guru BR, Hali M, McPharlin CM, Wykes SM, Panyam J, et al. Targeted delivery of antibiotics to intracellular chlamydial infections using PLGA nanoparticles. Biomaterials. 2011;32(27):6606–13.
- Pillai RR, Somayaji SN, Rabinovich M, Hudson MC, Gonsalves KE. Nafcillin-loaded PLGA nanoparticles for treatment of osteomyelitis. Biomed Mater. 2008;3(3)
- 65. Gupta H, Aqil M, Khar RK, Ali A, Bhatnagar A, Mittal G. Sparfloxacin-loaded PLGA nanoparticles for sustained ocular drug delivery. Nanomedicine. 2010;6(2):324–33.
- 66. Zhang Z, Tongchusak S, Mizukami Y, Kang YJ, Ioji T, Touma M, et al. Induction of antitumor cytotoxic T cell responses through PLGA-nanoparticle mediated antigen delivery. Biomaterials. 2011;32(14):3666–78.
- Hamdy S, Molavi O, Ma Z, Haddadi A, Alshamsan A, Gobti Z, et al. Co-delivery of cancerassociated antigen and Toll-like receptor 4 ligand in PLGA nanoparticles induces potent CD8+ T cell-mediated anti-tumor immunity. Vaccine. 2008;26(39):5046–57.

- 68. Molavi O, Mahmud A, Hamdy S, Hung RW, Lai R, Samuel J, et al. Development of a poly(D,L-lactic-co-glycolic acid) nanoparticle formulation of STAT3 inhibitor JSI-124: implication for cancer immunotherapy. Mol Pharm. 2010;7(2):364–74.
- Zhang Z, Huey Lee S, Feng SS. Folate-decorated poly(lactide-co-glycolide)-vitamin E TPGS nanoparticles for targeted drug delivery. Biomaterials. 2007;28(10):1889–99.
- Park J, Fong PM, Lu J, Russell KS, Booth CJ, Saltzman WM, et al. PEGylated PLGA nanoparticles for the improved delivery of doxorubicin. Nanomedicine. 2009;5(4):410–8.
- Liang C, Yang Y, Ling Y, Huang Y, Li T, Li X. Improved therapeutic effect of folatedecorated PLGA-PEG nanoparticles for endometrial carcinoma. Bioorganic Med Chem. 2011;19(13):4057–66.
- Danhier F, Lecouturier N, Vroman B, Jérôme C, Marchand-Brynaert J, Feron O, et al. Paclitaxel-loaded PEGylated PLGA-based nanoparticles: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. J Control Release. 2009;133(1):11–7.
- Maksimenko O, Malinovskaya J, Shipulo E, Osipova N, Razzhivina V, Arantseva D, et al. Doxorubicin-loaded PLGA nanoparticles for the chemotherapy of glioblastoma: towards the pharmaceutical development. Int J Pharm. 2019;572:118733.
- Ulbrich W, Lamprecht A. Targeted drug-delivery approaches by nanoparticulate carriers in the therapy of inflammatory diseases. J R Soc Interface. 2010;7:s55–66.
- 75. Medrano-Bosch M, Moreno-Lanceta A, Melgar-Lesmes P. Nanoparticles to target and treat macrophages: the ockham's concept? Pharmaceutics. 2021;13(9):1–27.
- 76. Huang Y, Guo J, Gui S. Orally targeted galactosylated chitosan poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) nanoparticles loaded with TNF-α siRNA provide a novel strategy for the experimental treatment of ulcerative colitis. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2018;125:232–43.
- 77. Wu Z, Chen C, Luo J, Davis JRJ, Zhang B, Tang L, et al. EGFP-EGF1-conjugated poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) nanoparticles as a carrier for the delivery of CCR2– shRNA to atherosclerotic macrophage in vitro. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1–9.
- 78. Malathi S, Nandhakumar P, Pandiyan V, Webster TJ, Balasubramanian S. Novel PLGA-based nanoparticles for the oral delivery of insulin. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10:2207–18.
- 79. Bayer O. Das di-Isocyanat-polyadditionsverfahren (polyurethane). Angew Chem. 1947;59(9):257–72.
- Wendels S, Avérous L. Biobased polyurethanes for biomedical applications. Bioact Mater. 2021;6(4):1083–106.
- Yuh J, Yi T, Fen M, Talsma H, Hennink WE. Polyurethane-based drug delivery systems. Int J Pharm. 2013;450:145–62.
- Nair LS, Laurencin CT. Biodegradable polymers as biomaterials. Prog Polym Sci. 2007;32(8–9):762–98.
- Rusu LC, Ardelean LC, Jitariu AA, Miu CA, Streian CG. An insight into the structural diversity and clinical applicability of polyurethanes in biomedicine. Polymers (Basel). 2020;12(5):1–22.
- Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Polyurethane nanoparticles, a new tool for biomedical applications? In: Advances in polyurethane biomaterials. Elsevier; 2016. p. 195–216.
- Cherng JY, Hou TY, Shih MF, Talsma HHW. Polyurethane-based drug delivery systems. Int J Pharm. 2013;450(1–2):145–62.
- Li G, Li D, Niu Y, He T, Chen KCXK. Alternating block polyurethanes based on PCL and PEG as potential nerve regeneration materials. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2014;102(3):685–97.
- 87. Santerre JP, Woodhouse K, Laroche GLR. Understanding the biodegradation of polyurethanes: from classical implants to tissue engineering materials. Biomaterials. 2005;26:7457–70.
- Shrestha S, McFadden MJ, Teng ACT, Chang PDM, Deng J, Wong TWY, et al. Self-assembled oligo-urethane nanoparticles: their characterization and use for the delivery of active biomolecules into mammalian cells. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2021;13(49):58352–68.
- Das A, Mahanwar P. A brief discussion on advances in polyurethane applications. Adv Ind Eng Polym Res. 2020;3(3):93–101.

- Crespy D, Landfester K. Miniemulsion polymerization as a versatile tool for the synthesis of functionalized polymers. Beilstein J Org Chem. 2010;6:1132–48.
- 91. Riehle N, Athanasopulu K, Kutuzova L, Götz T, Kandelbauer A, Tovar GEM, et al. Influence of hard segment content and diisocyanate structure on the transparency and mechanical properties of poly(Dimethylsiloxane)-based urea elastomers for biomedical applications. Polymers (Basel). 2021;13(2):1–38.
- 92. Delebecq E, Pascault J, Boutevin B, De Lyon U. On the versatility of urethane/urea bonds: reversibility. Blocked Chem Rev. 2013;113:80–118.
- Bossion A, Jones GO, Taton D, Mecerreyes D, Hedrick JL, Ong ZY, et al. Non-isocyanate polyurethane soft nanoparticles obtained by surfactant-assisted interfacial polymerization. Langmuir. 2017;33(8):1959–68.
- Pramanik SK, Sreedharan S, Singh H, Khan M, Tiwari K, Shiras A, et al. Mitochondria targeting non-isocyanate-based polyurethane nanocapsules for enzyme-triggered drug release. Bioconjug Chem. 2018;29(11):3532–43.
- Jaiswal M, Dudhe R, Sharma PK. Nanoemulsion: an advanced mode of drug delivery system. 3 Biotech. 2015;5(2):123–7.
- Gupta A, Eral HB, Hatton TA, Doyle PS. Nanoemulsions: formation, properties and applications. Soft Matter. 2016;12(11):2826–41.
- Solans C, Izquierdo P, Nolla J, Azemar N, Garcia-Celma MJ. Nano-emulsions. Curr Opin Colloid Interface Sci. 2005;10(3–4):102–10.
- Anton N, Benoit JP, Saulnier P. Design and production of nanoparticles formulated from nano-emulsion templates-a review. J Control Release. 2008;128(3):185–99.
- Morral-Ruíz G, Solans C, García ML, García-Celma MJ. Formation of pegylated polyurethane and lysine-coated polyurea nanoparticles obtained from O/W nano-emulsions. Langmuir. 2012;28(15):6256–64.
- Tiarks F, Landfester K, Antonietti M. One-step preparation of polyurethane dispersions by miniemulsion polyaddition. J Polym Sci Part A Polym Chem. 2001;39(14):2520–4.
- Gaudin F, Sintes-Zydowicz N. Core-shell biocompatible polyurethane nanocapsules obtained by interfacial step polymerisation in miniemulsion. Colloids Surfaces A Physicochem Eng Asp. 2008;331(1–2):133–42.
- Torini L, Argillier JF, Zydowicz N. Interfacial polycondensation encapsulation in miniemulsion. Macromolecules. 2005;38(8):3225–36.
- Zanetti-Ramos BG, Lemos-Senna E, Soldi V, Borsali R, Cloutet E, Cramail H. Polyurethane nanoparticles from a natural polyol via miniemulsion technique. Polymer (Guildf). 2006;47(24):8080–7.
- Johnsen H, Schmid RB. Preparation of polyurethane nanocapsules by miniemulsion polyaddition. J Microencapsul. 2007;24(8):731–42.
- Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, García ML, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Design of biocompatible surface-modified polyurethane and polyurea nanoparticles. Polymer (Guildf). 2012;53(26):6072–80.
- 106. Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, García ML, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Polyurethane and polyurea nanoparticles based on polyoxyethylene castor oil derivative surfactant suitable for endovascular applications. Int J Pharm. 2014;461(1–2):1–13.
- 107. Subramaniam R, Mani MP, Jaganathan SK. Fabrication and testing of electrospun polyurethane blended with chitosan nanoparticles for vascular graft applications. Cardiovasc Eng Technol. 2018;9(3):503–13.
- 108. Zhu H, Fu L, He L, Zhang J, Zhang L, Yang L, et al. Polyurethane-cardiolipin nanoparticlemodified decellularized scaffold-based vascular patches for tissue engineering applications. ACS Appl Bio Mater. 2019;2(4):1696–702.
- Lee TH, Yen CT, Hsu SH. Preparation of polyurethane-graphene nanocomposite and evaluation of neurovascular regeneration. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2020;6(1):597–609.

- 110. Zhang J, Wang Y, Liu C, Feng F, Wang D, Mo H, et al. Polyurethane/polyurethane nanoparticle-modified expanded poly(tetrafluoroethylene) vascular patches promote endo-thelialization. J Biomed Mater Res Part A. 2018;106(8):2131–40.
- 111. Hung HS, Wu CC, Chien S, Hsu S-h. The behavior of endothelial cells on polyurethane nanocomposites and the associated signaling pathways. Biomaterials. 2009;30(8):1502–11.
- 112. Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Multifunctional polyurethaneurea nanoparticles to target and arrest inflamed vascular environment: a potential tool for cancer therapy and diagnosis. J Control Release. 2013;171(2):163–71.
- 113. Melgar-Lesmes P, Morral-Ruíz G, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Quantifying the bioadhesive properties of surface-modified polyurethane-urea nanoparticles in the vascular network. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2014;118:280–8.
- 114. Gajbhiye KR, Chaudhari BP, Pokharkar VB, Pawar A, Gajbhiye V. Stimuli-responsive biodegradable polyurethane nano-constructs as a potential triggered drug delivery vehicle for cancer therapy. Int J Pharm. 2020;588(May):119781.
- 115. Rocas P, Fernández Y, García-Aranda N, Foradada L, Calvo P, Avilés P, et al. Improved pharmacokinetic profile of lipophilic anti-cancer drugs using ανβ3-targeted polyurethanepolyurea nanoparticles. Nanomedicine. 2018;14(2):257–67.
- 116. Joshi DC, Saxena S, Jayakannan M. Development of 1 -lysine based biodegradable polyurethanes and their dual-responsive amphiphilic nanocarriers for drug delivery to cancer cells. ACS Appl Polym Mater. 2019;1(7):1866–80.
- 117. Yu S, Ding J, He C, Cao Y, Xu W, Chen X. Disulfide cross-linked polyurethane micelles as a reduction-triggered drug delivery system for cancer therapy. Adv Healthc Mater. 2014;3(5):752–60.
- 118. Iyer R, Nguyen T, Padanilam D, Xu C, Saha D, Nguyen KT, et al. Glutathione-responsive biodegradable polyurethane nanoparticles for lung cancer treatment. J Control Release. 2020;321:363–71.
- 119. Ajorlou E, Khosroushahi AY, Yeganeh H. Novel water-borne polyurethane nanomicelles for cancer chemotherapy: higher efficiency of folate receptors than TRAIL receptors in a cancerous Balb/C mouse model. Pharm Res. 2016;33(6):1426–39.
- 120. Wang A, Gao H, Sun Y, Sun YL, Yang YW, Wu G, et al. Temperature- and pH-responsive nanoparticles of biocompatible polyurethanes for doxorubicin delivery. Int J Pharm. 2013;441(1–2):30–9.
- 121. Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, López-Vicente A, Solans C, García-Celma MJ. Biotinylated polyurethane-urea nanoparticles for targeted theranostics in human hepatocellular carcinoma. Nano Res. 2015;8(5):1729–45.
- 122. Lu F, Li Z, Kang Y, Su Z, Yu R, Zhang S. Black phosphorus quantum dots encapsulated in anionic waterborne polyurethane nanoparticles for enhancing stability and reactive oxygen species generation for cancer PDT/PTT therapy. J Mater Chem B. 2020;8(46):10650–61.
- 123. Jabbarzadegan M, Rajayi H, Mofazzal Jahromi MA, Yeganeh H, Yousefi M, Muhammad Hassan Z, et al. Application of arteether-loaded polyurethane nanomicelles to induce immune response in breast cancer model. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2017;45(4):808–16.
- 124. Lou B, Jin R, Cheng J, Wen X, Zhao P, Lin C. A hierarchical assembly strategy to engineer dextran-enveloped polyurethane nanopolyplexes for robust ovarian cancer gene therapy. Acta Biomater. 2018;78:260–73.
- 125. Ding M, Song N, He X, Li J, Zhou L, Tan H, et al. Toward the next-generation nanomedicines: design of multifunctional multiblock polyurethanes for effective cancer treatment. ACS Nano. 2013;7(3):1918–28.
- Nicolas J, Couvreur P. Synthesis of poly (alkyl cyanoacrylate) -based colloidal nanomedicines. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2009:111–27.
- Singer AJ, Thode HC. A review of the literature on octylcyanoacrylate tissue adhesive. Am J Surg. 2004;187(2):238–48.
- Oowaki H, Matsuda S, Sakai N, Ohta T, Iwata H, Sadato A, et al. Non-adhesive cyanoacrylate as an embolic material for endovascular neurosurgery. Biomaterials. 2000;21(10):1039–46.

- 129. Moschos M, Droutsas D, Boussalis P, Tsioulias G. Clinical experience with cyanoacrylate tissue adhesive. Doc Ophthalmol. 1997;93(3):237–45.
- Vauthier C, Dubernet C, Chauvierre C, Brigger I, Couvreur P. Drug delivery to resistant tumors: the potential of poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles. J Control Release. 2003;93(2):151–60.
- 131. Brambilla D, Nicolas J, Le Droumaguet B, Andrieux K, Marsaud V, Couraud PO, et al. Design of fluorescently tagged poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles for human brain endothelial cell imaging. Chem Commun. 2010;46(15):2602–4.
- Jahansooz F, Hosseinzade BE, Hatamian A. Dopamine-loaded poly (butyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles reverse behavioral deficits in Parkinson's animal models. Ther Deliv. 2020;11:387–99.
- Andrieux K, Couvreur P. Polyalkylcyanoacrylate nanoparticles for delivery of drugs across the blood – brain barrier. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2009;1:463–74.
- Couvreur P. (Poly-cyanoacrylate) nanomedicines for cancer and beyond: lessons learned. J Control Release. 2021;334:318–26.
- 135. Vauthier C, Dubernet C, Fattal E, Pinto-Alphandary H, Couvreur P. Poly(alkylcyanoacrylates) as biodegradable materials for biomedical applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2003;55(4):519–48.
- 136. Sulheim E, Iversen TG, Nakstad VT, Klinkenberg G, Sletta H, Schmid R, et al. Cytotoxicity of poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(11)
- 137. Vauthier C, Labarre D, Ponchel G. Design aspects of poly(alkylcyanoacrylate) nanoparticles for drug delivery. J Drug Target. 2007;15(10):641–63.
- Brigger I, Chaminade P, Marsaud V, Appel M, Besnard M, Gurny R, et al. Tamoxifen encapsulation within polyethylene glycol-coated nanospheres. A new antiestrogen formulation. Int J Pharm. 2001;214(1–2):37–42.
- 139. Kreuter J, Ramge P, Petrov V, Hamm S, Gelperina SE, Engelhardt B, Alyautdin B, von Briesen H, Begley DJ. Direct evidence that polysorbate-80-coated poly(butylcyanoacrylate) nanoparticles deliver drugs to the CNS via specific mechanisms requiring prior binding of drug to the nanoparticles. Pharm Res. 2003;2(3):409–16.
- Pepper DC. Kinetics and mechanisms of zwitterionic polymerizations of alkyl cyanoacrylates. Polym J. 1980;12(9):629–37.
- 141. Couvreur P, Vauthier C. Polyalkylcyanoacrylate nanoparticles as drug carrier: present state and perspectives. J Control Release. 1991;17(2):187–98.
- 142. Krauel K, Davies NM, Hook S, Rades T. Using different structure types of microemulsions for the preparation of poly(alkylcyanoacrylate) nanoparticles by interfacial polymerization. J Control Release. 2005;106(1–2):76–87.
- 143. Arias JL, Ruiz MA, López-Viota M, Delgado ÁV. Poly(alkylcyanoacrylate) colloidal particles as vehicles for antitumour drug delivery: a comparative study. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2008;62(1):64–70.
- 144. de Martimprey H, Vauthier C, Malvy C, Couvreur P. Polymer nanocarriers for the delivery of small fragments of nucleic acids: oligonucleotides and siRNA. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2009;71(3):490–504.
- 145. De Martimprey H, Bertrand JR, Malvy C, Couvreur P, Vauthier C. New core-shell nanoparticules for the intravenous delivery of sirna to experimental thyroid papillary carcinoma. Pharm Res. 2010;27(3):498–509.
- Damgé C, Vranckx H, Balschmidt P, Couvreur P. Poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanospheres for oral administration of insulin. J Pharm Sci. 1997;86(12):1403–9.
- 147. Damgé C, Vonderscher J, Marbach P, Pinget M. Poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanocapsules as a delivery system in the rat for octreotide, a long-acting somatostatin analogue. J Pharm Pharmacol. 1997;49(10):949–54.
- 148. Le Droumaguet B, Souguir H, Brambilla D, Verpillot R, Nicolas J, Taverna M, et al. Selegilinefunctionalized, PEGylated poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles: investigation of interaction with amyloid-β peptide and surface reorganization. Int J Pharm. 2011;416(2):453–60.

- Liang M, Davies NM, Toth I. Increasing entrapment of peptides within poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles prepared from water-in-oil microemulsions by copolymerization. Int J Pharm. 2008;362(1–2):141–6.
- 150. Øverbye A, Torgersen ML, Sønstevold T, Iversen TG, Mørch Y, Skotland TSK. Cabazitaxelloaded poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles: toxicity and changes in the proteome of breast, colon and prostate cancer cells. Nanotoxicology. 2021;15(7):865–84.
- 151. Fusser M, Øverbye A, Pandya AD, Mørch Ý, Borgos SE, Kildal W, et al. Cabazitaxel-loaded poly(2-ethylbutyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles improve treatment efficacy in a patient derived breast cancer xenograft. J Control Release. 2019;293:183–92.
- 152. Pandya AD, Iversen T-G, Moestue S, Grinde MT, Mørch Ý, Snipstad S, et al. Biodistribution of poly(alkyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles in mice and effect on tumor infiltration of macrophages into a patient-derived breast cancer xenograft. Nano. 2021;11(5):1140.
- 153. Petri B, Bootz A, Khalansky A, Hekmatara T, Müller R, Uhl R, et al. Chemotherapy of brain tumour using doxorubicin bound to surfactant-coated poly(butyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles: revisiting the role of surfactants. J Control Release. 2007;117(1):51–8.
- 154. Emilienne Soma C, Dubernet C, Bentolila D, Benita S, Couvreur P. Reversion of multidrug resistance by co-encapsulation of doxorubicin and cyclosporin a in polyalkylcyanoacrylate nanoparticles. Biomaterials. 2000;21(1):1–7.
- 155. Sanchez De Juan B, Von Briesen H, Gelperina SE, Kreuter J. Cytotoxicity of doxorubicin bound to poly(butyl cyanoacrylate) nanoparticles in rat glioma cell lines using different assays. J Drug Target. 2006;14(9):614–22.
- 156. Cabeza L, Ortiz R, Arias JL, Prados J, Martínez MAR, Entrena JM, et al. Enhanced antitumor activity of doxorubicin in breast cancer through the use of poly(Butylcyanoacrylate) nanoparticles. Int J Nanomedicine. 2015;10:1291–306.
- Verdun C, Brasseur F, Vranckx H, Couvreur P, Roland M. Tissue distribution of doxorubicin associated with polyisohexylcyanoacrylate nanoparticles. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol. 1990;26(1):13–8.
- 158. Senapati S, Mahanta AK, Kumar S, Maiti P. Controlled drug delivery vehicles for cancer treatment and their performance. Signal Transduct Target Ther. 2018;3(1):1–19.
- 159. Van Natta FJ, Hill JWCW. Studies of polymerization and ring formation. XXIII. ε-caprolactone and its polymers. J Am Chem Soc. 1934;56(2):455–7.
- 160. Mondal D, Griffith M, Venkatraman SS. Polycaprolactone-based biomaterials for tissue engineering and drug delivery: current scenario and challenges. Int J Polym Mater Polym Biomater. 2016;65(5):255–65.
- Chen T, Cai T, Jin Q, Ji J. Design and fabrication of functional polycaprolactone. E-Polymers. 2015;15(1):3–13.
- 162. Tillman BW, Yazdani SK, Lee SJ, Geary RL, Atala A, Yoo JJ. The in vivo stability of electrospun polycaprolactone-collagen scaffolds in vascular reconstruction. Biomaterials. 2009;30(4):583–8.
- 163. Jin J, Jeong SI, Shin YM, Lim KS, Shin HS, Lee YM, et al. Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells within a poly(lactide-co-ε- caprolactone) scaffold improves cardiac function in a rat myocardial infarction model. Eur J Heart Fail. 2009;11(2):147–53.
- 164. Wang TY, Forsythe JS, Nisbet DR, Parish CL. Promoting engraftment of transplanted neural stem cells/progenitors using biofunctionalised electrospun scaffolds. Biomaterials. 2012;33(36):9188–97.
- 165. Sadiasa A, Nguyen TH, Lee BT. In vitro and in vivo evaluation of porous PCL-PLLA 3D polymer scaffolds fabricated via salt leaching method for bone tissue engineering applications. J Biomater Sci Polym Ed. 2014;25(2):150–67.
- 166. Wise JK, Yarin AL, Megaridis CM, Cho M. Chondrogenic differentiation of human mesenchymal stem cells on oriented nanofibrous scaffolds: engineering the superficial zone of articular cartilage. Tissue Eng Part A. 2009;15(4):913–21.

- 167. Zhang Y, Ouyang H, Chwee TL, Ramakrishna S, Huang ZM. Electrospinning of gelatin fibers and gelatin/PCL composite fibrous scaffolds. J Biomed Mater Res Part B Appl Biomater. 2005;72(1):156–65.
- 168. Jiao YP, Cui FZ. Surface modification of polyester biomaterials for tissue engineering. Biomed Mater. 2007;2(4)
- 169. Xu FJ, Wang ZH, Yang WT. Surface functionalization of polycaprolactone films via surfaceinitiated atom transfer radical polymerization for covalently coupling cell-adhesive biomolecules. Biomaterials. 2010;31(12):3139–47.
- 170. Li J, Du Y, Su H, Cheng S, Zhou Y, Jin Y, et al. Interfacial properties and micellization of triblock poly(ethylene glycol)-poly(ε-caprolactone)-polyethyleneimine copolymers. Acta Pharm Sin B. 2020;10(6):1122–33.
- 171. Mei JH, Ma LG, Qian ZY, Dai M, Xing YL, Cao M, et al. One-step preparation of poly(ε-caprolactone)-poly(ethylene glycol)-poly(ε-caprolactone) nanoparticles for plasmid DNA delivery. J Biomed Mater Res Part A. 2008;86(4):979–86.
- 172. Pal J, Kankariya N, Sanwaria S, Nandan B, Srivastava RK. Control on molecular weight reduction of poly(ε-caprolactone) during melt spinning a way to produce high strength biodegradable fibers. Mater Sci Eng C. 2013;33(7):4213–20.
- 173. Labet M, Thielemans W. Synthesis of polycaprolactone: a review. Chem Soc Rev. 2009;38(12):3484–504.
- 174. Guarino V, Gentile G, Sorrentino L, Ambrosio L. Polycaprolactone: synthesis, properties, and applications. In: Encyclopedia of polymer science and technology; 2017. p. 1–36.
- 175. Kwon S, Lee K, Bae W, Kim H. Precipitation polymerization of 2-methylene-1,3-dioxepane in supercritical carbon dioxide. Polym J. 2008;40(4):332–8.
- 176. Bliley JM, Marra KG. Polymeric biomaterials as tissue scaffolds. In: Stem cell biology and tissue engineering in dental sciences. Elsevier; 2015. p. 149–61.
- 177. Magazzini L, Grilli S, Fenni SE, Donetti A, Cavallo D, Monticelli O. The blending of poly(glycolic acid) with polycaprolactone and poly(l-lactide): promising combinations. Polymers (Basel). 2021;13(16)
- 178. Cohn D, Stern T, González MFEJ. Biodegradable poly(ethylene oxide)/poly(epsiloncaprolactone) multiblock copolymers. J Biomed Mater Res. 2002;59(2):273-81.
- Cohn D, Hotovely SA. Designing biodegradable multiblock PCL/PLA thermoplastic elastomers. Biomaterials. 2005;26(15):2297–305.
- 180. de Oliveira Junior ER, Nascimento TL, Salomão MA, da Silva ACG, Valadares MC, Lima EM. Increased nose-to-brain delivery of melatonin mediated by polycaprolactone nanoparticles for the treatment of glioblastoma. Pharm Res. 2019;36(9)
- 181. Pan Q, Tian J, Zhu H, Hong L, Mao Z, Oliveira JM, et al. Tumor-targeting polycaprolactone nanoparticles with codelivery of paclitaxel and IR780 for combinational therapy of drugresistant ovarian cancer. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2020;6(4):2175–85.
- 182. Karthik S, Jana A, Selvakumar M, Venkatesh Y, Paul A, Shah SS, et al. Coumarin polycaprolactone polymeric nanoparticles: light and tumor microenvironment activated cocktail drug delivery. J Mater Chem B. 2017;5(9):1734–41.
- 183. Kumar A, Sawant K. Encapsulation of exemestane in polycaprolactone nanoparticles: optimization, characterization, and release kinetics. Cancer Nanotechnol. 2013;4(4–5):57–71.
- 184. Khan S, Aamir MN, Madni A, Jan N, Khan A, Jabar A, et al. Lipid poly (ε-caprolactone) hybrid nanoparticles of 5-fluorouracil for sustained release and enhanced anticancer efficacy. Life Sci. 2021;284
- 185. Shahab MS, Rizwanullah M, Alshehri S, Imam SS. Optimization to development of chitosan decorated polycaprolactone nanoparticles for improved ocular delivery of dorzolamide: in vitro, ex vivo and toxicity assessments. Int J Biol Macromol. 2020;163:2392–404.
- Lee CH, Li YJ, Huang CC, Lai JY. Poly(ε-caprolactone) nanocapsule carriers with sustained drug release: single dose for long-term glaucoma treatment. Nanoscale. 2017;9(32):11754–64.
- 187. Sawant K, Pandey A, Patel S. Aripiprazole loaded poly(caprolactone) nanoparticles: optimization and in vivo pharmacokinetics. Mater Sci Eng C. 2016;66:230–43.

- 188. Ahmad A, Ansari MM, Kumar A, Bishnoi M, Raza SSKR. Aminocellulose grafted polycaprolactone-coated core-shell nanoparticles alleviate the severity of ulcerative colitis: a novel adjuvant therapeutic approach. Biomater Sci. 2021;9(17):5868–83.
- 189. Carmen Varela M, Guzmán M, Molpeceres J, Del Rosario AM, Rodríguez-Puyol D, Rodríguez-Puyol M. Cyclosporine-loaded polycaprolactone nanoparticles: immunosuppression and nephrotoxicity in rats. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2001;12(4):471–8.
- 190. Tamboli V, Mishra GP, Mitra AK. Novel pentablock copolymer (PLA-PCL-PEG-PCL-PLA)based nanoparticles for controlled drug delivery: effect of copolymer compositions on the crystallinity of copolymers and in vitro drug release profile from nanoparticles. Colloid Polym Sci. 2013;291(5):1235–45.
- 191. Nasr FH, Khoee S, Dehghan MM, Chaleshtori SS, Shafiee A. Preparation and evaluation of contact lenses embedded with polycaprolactone-based nanoparticles for ocular drug delivery. Biomacromolecules. 2016;17(2):485–95.
- 192. Badri W, Miladi K, Robin S, Viennet C, Nazari QA, Agusti G, et al. Polycaprolactone based nanoparticles loaded with indomethacin for anti-inflammatory therapy: from preparation to ex vivo study. Pharm Res. 2017;34(9):1773–83.
- 193. Massella D, Leone F, Peila R, Barresi AA, Ferri A. Functionalization of cotton fabrics with polycaprolactone nanoparticles for transdermal release of melatonin. J Funct Biomater. 2018;9(1):1–15.
- 194. Ammar HO, Ghorab MM, Mahmoud AA, Higazy IM. Lamotrigine loaded poly-ε-(D,L-lactide-co-caprolactone) nanoparticles as brain delivery system. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2018;115:77–87.
- 195. Hu Y, Jiang X, Ding Y, Zhang L, Yang C, Zhang J, et al. Preparation and drug release behaviors of nimodipine-loaded poly(caprolactone)-poly(ethylene oxide)-polylactide amphiphilic copolymer nanoparticles. Biomaterials. 2003;24(13):2395–404.
- 196. Zhang Y, Zhuo RX. Synthesis and in vitro drug release behavior of amphiphilic triblock copolymer nanoparticles based on poly (ethylene glycol) and polycaprolactone. Biomaterials. 2005;26(33):6736–42.
- 197. Choi C, Chae SY, Nah JW. Thermosensitive poly(N-isopropylacrylamide)-b-poly(ε{lunate}caprolactone) nanoparticles for efficient drug delivery system. Polymer (Guildf). 2006;47(13):4571–80.
- Varan C, Bilensoy E. Cationic PEGylated polycaprolactone nanoparticles carrying postoperation docetaxel for glioma treatment. Beilstein J Nanotechnol. 2017;8(1):1446–56.
- 199. Chen D, Han S, Zhu Y, Hu F, Wei Y, Wang G. Kidney-targeted drug delivery via rhein-loaded polyethyleneglycol-co-polycaprolactone-co-polyethylenimine nanoparticles for diabetic nephropathy therapy. Int J Nanomedicine. 2018;13:3507–27.
- 200. Huang HY, Chen LQ, Sun W, Du HH, Dong S, Ahmed AMQ, et al. Collagenase IV and clusterin-modified polycaprolactone-polyethylene glycol nanoparticles for penetrating dense tumor tissues. Theranostics. 2020;11(2):906–24.
- 201. Li B, Wang Q, Wang X, Wang C, Jiang X. Preparation, drug release and cellular uptake of doxorubicin-loaded dextran-b-poly(ε-caprolactone) nanoparticles. Carbohydr Polym. 2013;93(2):430–7.
- 202. Galli G, Laus M, Angeloni AS, Ferruti P, Chiellini E. Thermotropic poly(β-aminoester)s containing azoxy groups. Makromol Chem Rapid Commun. 1983;4(10):681–6.
- 203. Lynn DM, Langer R. Degradable poly(β-amino esters): synthesis, characterization, and selfassembly with plasmid DNA. J Am Chem Soc. 2000;122(44):10761–8.
- Green JJ, Langer R, Anderson DG. A combinatorial polymer library approach yields insight into nonviral gene delivery. Acc Chem Res. 2008;41(6):749–59.
- Perni S, Prokopovich P. Poly-beta-amino-esters nano-vehicles based drug delivery system for cartilage. Nanomedicine. 2017;13(2):539–48.
- 206. Karlsson J, Rhodes KR, Green JJ, Tzeng SY. Poly(beta-amino ester)s as gene delivery vehicles: challenges and opportunities. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2020;17(10):1395–410.

- 207. Viger ML, Sankaranarayanan J, De Gracia LC, Chan M, Almutairi A. Collective activation of MRI agents via encapsulation and disease-triggered release. J Am Chem Soc. 2013;135(21):7847–50.
- 208. Gao G, Heo H, Lee J, Lee D. An acidic pH-triggered polymeric micelle for dual-modality MR and optical imaging. J Mater Chem. 2010;20(26):5454–61.
- 209. Cordeiro RA, Serra A, Coelho JFJ, Faneca H. Poly(β-amino ester)-based gene delivery systems: from discovery to therapeutic applications. J Control Release. 2019;310(August):155–87.
- Liu Y, Li Y, Keskin D, Shi L. Poly(β-amino esters): synthesis, formulations, and their biomedical applications. Adv Healthc Mater. 2019;8(2):1–24.
- 211. Putnam D, Gentry CA, Pack DW, Langer R. Polymer-based gene delivery with low cytotoxicity by a unique balance of side-chain termini. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(3):1200–5.
- 212. Sunshine JC, Peng DY, Green JJ. Uptake and transfection with polymeric nanoparticles are dependent on polymer end-group structure, but largely independent of nanoparticle physical and chemical properties. Mol Pharm. 2012;9(11):3375–83.
- Anderson DG, Lynn DM, Langer R. Semi-automated synthesis and screening of a large library of degradable cationic polymers for gene delivery. Angew Chem Int Ed. 2003;42(27):3153–8.
- 214. Zhong Z, Song Y, Engbersen JFJ, Lok MC, Hennink WE, Feijen J. A versatile family of degradable non-viral gene carriers based on hyperbranched poly(ester amine)s. J Control Release. 2005;109(1–3):317–29.
- 215. Deng X, Zheng N, Song Z, Yin L, Cheng J. Trigger-responsive, fast-degradable poly(βamino ester)s for enhanced DNA unpackaging and reduced toxicity. Biomaterials. 2014;35(18):5006–15.
- Akinc A, Lynn DM, Anderson DG, Langer R. Parallel synthesis and biophysical characterization of a degradable polymer library for gene delivery. J Am Chem Soc. 2003;125(18):5316–23.
- 217. Wilson DR, Rui Y, Siddiq K, Routkevitch D, Green JJ. Differentially branched ester amine quadpolymers with amphiphilic and pH-sensitive properties for efficient plasmid DNA delivery. Mol Pharm. 2019;16(2):655–68.
- 218. Routkevitch D, Sudhakar D, Conge M, Varanasi M, Tzeng SY, Wilson DR, et al. Efficiency of cytosolic delivery with poly(β-amino ester) nanoparticles is dependent on the effective p K a of the polymer. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2020;6(6):3411–21.
- Segovia N, Dosta P, Cascante A, Ramos V, Borrós S. Oligopeptide-terminated poly(βamino ester)s for highly efficient gene delivery and intracellular localization. Acta Biomater. 2014;10(5):2147–58.
- 220. Song W, Tang Z, Li M, Lv S, Yu H, Ma L, et al. Tunable pH-sensitive poly(β-amino ester)s synthesized from primary amines and diacrylates for intracellular drug delivery. Macromol Biosci. 2012;12(10):1375–83.
- 221. Gao YJ, Qiao ZY, Wang H. Polymers with tertiary amine groups for drug delivery and bioimaging. Sci China Chem. 2016;59(8):991–1002.
- 222. Min SK, Doo SL, Choi EK, Park HJ, Kim JS. Modulation of poly(β-amino ester) pH-sensitive polymers by molecular weight control. Macromol Res. 2005;13(2):147–51.
- 223. Jones CH, Chen M, Ravikrishnan A, Reddinger R, Zhang G, Hakansson AP, et al. Mannosylated poly(beta-amino esters) for targeted antigen presenting cell immune modulation. Biomaterials. 2015;37:333–44.
- Green JJ, Chiu E, Leshchiner ES, Shi J, Langer R, Anderson DG. Electrostatic ligand coatings of nanoparticles enable ligand-specific gene delivery to human primary cells. Nano Lett. 2007;7(4):874–9.
- 225. Lynn DM, Anderson DG, Putnam D, Langer R. Accelerated discovery of synthetic transfection vectors: parallel synthesis and screening of a degradable polymer library. J Am Chem Soc. 2001;123(33):8155–6.
- 226. Akinc A, Anderson DG, Lynn DM, Langer R. Synthesis of poly(β-amino ester)s optimized for highly effective gene delivery. Bioconjug Chem. 2003;14(5):979–88.
- 227. Anderson DG, Akinc A, Hossain N, Langer R. Structure/property studies of polymeric gene delivery using a library of poly(β-amino esters). Mol Ther. 2005;11(3):426–34.

- 228. Potineni A, Lynn DM, Langer R, Amiji MM. Poly(ethylene oxide)-modified poly(β-amino ester) nanoparticles as a pH-sensitive biodegradable system for paclitaxel delivery. J Control Release. 2003;86(2–3, 223):–34.
- 229. Yang F, Cho SW, Son SM, Bogatyrev SR, Singh D, Green JJ, et al. Genetic engineering of human stem cells for enhanced angiogenesis using biodegradable polymeric nanoparticles. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107(8):3317–22.
- 230. Deveza L, Choi J, Lee J, Huang N, Cooke J, Yang F. Polymer-DNA nanoparticle-induced CXCR4 overexpression improves stem cell engraftment and tissue regeneration in a mouse hindlimb ischemia model. Theranostics. 2016;6(8):1176–89.
- 231. Hung BP, Hutton DL, Kozielski KL, Bishop CJ, Naved B, Green JJ, et al. Platelet-derived growth factor BB enhances osteogenesis of adipose-derived but not bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal/stem cells. Stem Cells. 2015;33(9):2773–84.
- 232. Tzeng SY, Hung BP, Grayson WL, Green JJ. Cystamine-terminated poly(beta-amino ester) s for siRNA delivery to human mesenchymal stem cells and enhancement of osteogenic differentiation. Biomaterials. 2012;33(32):8142–51.
- 233. Mangraviti A, Tzeng SY, Gullotti D, Kozielski KL, Kim JE, Seng M, et al. Non-virally engineered human adipose mesenchymal stem cells produce BMP4, target brain tumors, and extend survival. Biomaterials. 2016;100:53–66.
- 234. Li X, Kozielski K, Cheng YH, Liu H, Zamboni CG, Green J, et al. Nanoparticle-mediated conversion of primary human astrocytes into neurons and oligodendrocytes. Biomater Sci. 2016;4(7):1100–12.
- 235. Montserrat N, Garreta E, González F, Gutiérrez J, Eguizábal C, Ramos V, et al. Simple generation of human induced pluripotent stem cells using poly-β-amino esters as the non-viral gene delivery system. J Biol Chem. 2011;286(14):12417–28.
- 236. Dosta P, Segovia N, Cascante A, Ramos V, Borrós S. Surface charge tunability as a powerful strategy to control electrostatic interaction for high efficiency silencing, using tailored oligopeptide-modified poly(beta-amino ester)s (PBAEs). Acta Biomater. 2015;20:82–93.
- 237. Dosta P, Ramos V, Borrós S. Stable and efficient generation of poly(β-amino ester)s for RNAi delivery. Mol Syst Des Eng. 2018;3(4):677–89.
- 238. Tang S, Yin Q, Zhang Z, Gu W, Chen L, Yu H, et al. Co-delivery of doxorubicin and RNA using pH-sensitive poly (β-amino ester) nanoparticles for reversal of multidrug resistance of breast cancer. Biomaterials. 2014;35(23):6047–59.
- Mangraviti A, Tzeng SY, Kozielski KL, Wang Y, Jin Y, Gullotti D, et al. Polymeric nanoparticles for nonviral gene therapy extend brain tumor survival in vivo. ACS Nano. 2015;9(2):1236–49.
- 240. Kim J, Kang Y, Tzeng SY, Green JJ. Synthesis and application of poly(ethylene glycol)co-poly(β-amino ester) copolymers for small cell lung cancer gene therapy. Acta Biomater. 2016;41:293–301.
- 241. Mastorakos P, Zhang C, Song E, Kim YE, Park HW, Berry S, et al. Biodegradable brainpenetrating DNA nanocomplexes and their use to treat malignant brain tumors. J Control Release. 2017;262:37–46.
- 242. Wong KH, Lu A, Chen X, Yang Z. Natural ingredient-based polymeric nanoparticles for cancer treatment. Molecules. 2020;25(16):3620.
- 243. Verma ML, Dhanya BS, Sukriti, Rani V, Thakur M, Jeslin J, et al. Carbohydrate and protein based biopolymeric nanoparticles: current status and biotechnological applications. Int J Biol Macromol. 2020;154:390–412.
- Liu Z, Jiao Y, Wang Y, Zhou C, Zhang Z. Polysaccharides-based nanoparticles as drug delivery systems. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2008;60(15):1650–62.
- 245. Leitner S, Solans C, García-Celma MJ, Morral-Ruíz G, Melgar-Lesmes P, Calderó G. Ethylcellulose nanoparticles prepared from nano-emulsion templates as new folate binding haemocompatible platforms. Mater Sci Eng C. 2021;120
- 246. De Frates K, Markiewicz T, Gallo P, Rack A, Weyhmiller A, Jarmusik B, et al. Protein polymerbased nanoparticles: fabrication and medical applications. Int J Mol Sci. 2018;19(6):1–20.

- 247. Tarhini M, Greige-Gerges H, Elaissari A. Protein-based nanoparticles: from preparation to encapsulation of active molecules. Int J Pharm. 2017;522(1–2, 172):–97.
- 248. Huh MS, Lee EJ, Koo H, Yhee JY, Oh KS, Son S, et al. Polysaccharide-based nanoparticles for gene delivery. Top Curr Chem. 2017;375(2):1–19.
- Bobo D, Robinson KJ, Islam J, Thurecht KJ, Corrie SR. Nanoparticle-based medicines: a review of FDA-approved materials and clinical trials to date. Pharm Res. 2016;33(10):2373–87.
- 250. Yuan H, Guo H, Luan X, He M, Li F, Burnett J, et al. Albumin nanoparticle of paclitaxel (abraxane) decreases while taxol increases breast cancer stem cells in treatment of triple negative breast cancer. Mol Pharm. 2020;17(7):2275–86.
- 251. Yardley DA. Nab-paclitaxel mechanisms of action and delivery. J Control Release. 2013;170(3):365–72.
- 252. Elsadek B, Kratz F. Impact of albumin on drug delivery new applications on the horizon. J Control Release. 2012;157(1):4–28.
- 253. Lohcharoenkal W, Wang L, Chen YC, Rojanasakul Y. Protein nanoparticles as drug delivery carriers for cancer therapy. Biomed Res Int. 2014;2014
- 254. Mokhtarzadeh A, Alibakhshi A, Yaghoobi H, Hashemi M, Hejazi M, Ramezani M. Recent advances on biocompatible and biodegradable nanoparticles as gene carriers. Expert Opin Biol Ther. 2016;16(6):771–85.
- 255. Makhlof A, Werle M, Tozuka Y, Takeuchi H. A mucoadhesive nanoparticulate system for the simultaneous delivery of macromolecules and permeation enhancers to the intestinal mucosa. J Control Release. 2011;149(1):81–8.
- 256. Schipper NGM, Vårum KM, Stenberg P, Ocklind G, Lennernäs H, Artursson P. Chitosans as absorption enhancers of poorly absorbable drugs. 3: Influence of mucus on absorption enhancement. Eur J Pharm Sci. 1999;8(4):335–43.
- 257. Thanou M, Verhoef J, Junginger H. Oral drug absorption enhancement by chitosan and its derivatives. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2001 Nov;52(2):117–26.
- 258. Shepherd R, Reader S, Falshaw A. Chitosan functional properties. Glycoconj J. 1997;14(4):535–42.
- 259. Rinaudo M. Chitin and chitosan: properties and applications. Prog Polym Sci. 2006;31(7):603–32.
- 260. Prabaharan M, Mano JF. Chitosan-based particles as controlled drug delivery systems. Drug Deliv J Deliv Target Ther Agents. 2005;12(1):41–57.
- 261. Zeng Y, Xiang Y, Sheng R, Tomás H, Rodrigues J, Gu Z, et al. Polysaccharide-based nanomedicines for cancer immunotherapy: a review. Bioact Mater. 2021;6(10):3358–82.
- 262. George M, Abraham TE. Polyionic hydrocolloids for the intestinal delivery of protein drugs: alginate and chitosan a review. J Control Release. 2006;114(1):1–14.
- 263. Partap S, Muthutantri A, Rehman IU, Davis GR, Darr JA. Preparation and characterisation of controlled porosity alginate hydrogels made via a simultaneous micelle templating and internal gelation process. J Mater Sci. 2007;42(10):3502–7.
- Poncelet D, Lencki R, Beaulieu C, Halle JP, Neufeld RJ, Fournier A. Production of alginate beads by emulsification/internal gelation. I. Methodology. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol. 1992;38(1):39–45.
- Chen SC, Wu YC, Mi FL, Lin YH, Yu LC, Sung HW. A novel pH-sensitive hydrogel composed of N,O-carboxymethyl chitosan and alginate cross-linked by genipin for protein drug delivery. J Control Release. 2004;96(2):285–300.
- 266. Díaz-Montes E. Dextran: sources, structures, and properties. Polysaccharides. 2021;2(3):554–65.
- 267. Lei C, Liu XR, Chen QB, Li Y, Zhou JL, Zhou LY, et al. Hyaluronic acid and albumin based nanoparticles for drug delivery. J Control Release. 2021;331:416–33.
- Zhi X, Wang Y, Li P, Yuan J, Shen J. Preparation of keratin/chlorhexidine complex nanoparticles for long-term and dual stimuli-responsive release. RSC Adv. 2015;5(100):82334–41.
- Urry DW. Physical chemistry of biological free energy transduction as demonstrated by elastic protein-based polymers. J Phys Chem B. 1997;101(51):11007–28.

- 270. Bessa PC, Machado R, Nürnberger S, Dopler D, Banerjee A, Cunha AM, et al. Thermoresponsive self-assembled elastin-based nanoparticles for delivery of BMPs. J Control Release. 2010;142(3):312–8.
- 271. Arangoa MA, Ponchel G, Orecchioni AM, Renedo MJ, Duchêne D, Irache JM. Bioadhesive potential of gliadin nanoparticulate systems. Eur J Pharm Sci. 2000;11(4):333–41.
- 272. Elzoghby AO, Samy WM, Elgindy NA. Albumin-based nanoparticles as potential controlled release drug delivery systems. J Control Release. 2012;157(2):168–82.
- Selestina G, Vanja K, Rosario P. Collagen- vs. gelatine-based biomaterials and their biocompatibility: review and perspectives, biomaterials applications for nanomedicine. IntechOpen; 2011. p. 1–36.
- 274. Yasmin R, Shah M, Khan SA, Ali R. Gelatin nanoparticles: a potential candidate for medical applications. Nanotechnol Rev. 2017;6(2):191–207.
- 275. Ratanavaraporn J, Rangkupan R, Jeeratawatchai H, Kanokpanont S, Damrongsakkul S. Influences of physical and chemical crosslinking techniques on electrospun type A and B gelatin fiber mats. Int J Biol Macromol. 2010;47(4):431–8.
- Kundu J, Chung Y II, Kim YH, Tae G, Kundu SC. Silk fibroin nanoparticles for cellular uptake and control release. Int J Pharm. 2010;388(1–2):242–50.
- 277. Swierczewska M, Han HS, Kim K, Park JH, Lee S. Polysaccharide-based nanoparticles for theranostic nanomedicine. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2016;99:70–84.
- Racoviță Ş, Vasiliu S, Popa M, Luca C. Polysaccharides based on micro- and nanoparticles obtained by ionic gelation and their applications as drug delivery systems. Rev Roum Chim. 2009;54(9):709–18.
- Csaba N, Köping-Höggård M, Alonso MJ. Ionically crosslinked chitosan/tripolyphosphate nanoparticles for oligonucleotide and plasmid DNA delivery. Int J Pharm. 2009;382(1–2):205–14.
- 280. Saravanakumar G, Jo D-G, H. Park J. Polysaccharide-based nanoparticles: a versatile platform for drug delivery and biomedical imaging. Curr Med Chem. 2012;19(19):3212–29.
- Banerjee T, Mitra S, Kumar Singh A, Kumar Sharma R, Maitra A. Preparation, characterization and biodistribution of ultrafine chitosan nanoparticles. Int J Pharm. 2002;243(1–2):93–105.
- Liu H, Chen B, Mao Z, Gao C. Chitosan nanoparticles for loading of toothpaste actives and adhesion on tooth analogs. J Appl Polym Sci. 2007;106(6):4248–56.
- Bodnar M, Hartmann JF, Borbely J. Preparation and characterization of chitosan-based nanoparticles. Biomacromolecules. 2005;6(5):2521–7.
- Hamman JH. Chitosan based polyelectrolyte complexes as potential carrier materials in drug delivery systems. Mar Drugs. 2010;8(4):1305–22.
- 285. Motwani SK, Chopra S, Talegaonkar S, Kohli K, Ahmad FJ, Khar RK. Chitosan-sodium alginate nanoparticles as submicroscopic reservoirs for ocular delivery: formulation, optimisation and in vitro characterisation. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2008;68(3):513–25.
- 286. Choi KY, Chung H, Min KH, Yoon HY, Kim K, Park JH, et al. Self-assembled hyaluronic acid nanoparticles for active tumor targeting. Biomaterials. 2010;31(1):106–14.
- 287. Venkatesan J, Anil S, Kim SK, Shim MS. Seaweed polysaccharide-based nanoparticles: preparation and applications for drug delivery. Polymers (Basel). 2016;8(2):1–25.
- Elzoghby AO, Elgohary MM, Kamel NM. Implications of protein- and peptide-based nanoparticles as potential vehicles for anticancer drugs. In: Advances in protein chemistry and structural biology, vol. 98. 1st ed. Elsevier; 2015. p. 169–221.
- Lee SH, Heng D, Ng WK, Chan HK, Tan RBH. Nano spray drying: a novel method for preparing protein nanoparticles for protein therapy. Int J Pharm. 2011;403(1–2, 192):–200.
- 290. Haggag YA, Faheem AM. Evaluation of nano spray drying as a method for drying and formulation of therapeutic peptides and proteins. Front Pharmacol. 2015;6:1–5.
- 291. Mao HQ, Roy K, Troung-Le VL, Janes KA, Lin KY, Wang Y, et al. Chitosan-DNA nanoparticles as gene carriers: synthesis, characterization and transfection efficiency. J Control Release. 2001;70(3):399–421.

- 292. Howard KA, Rahbek UL, Liu X, Damgaard CK, Glud SZ, Andersen M, et al. RNA interference in vitro and in vivo using a novel chitosan/siRNA nanoparticle system. Mol Ther. 2006;14(4):476–84.
- 293. Alinejad V, Hossein Somi M, Baradaran B, Akbarzadeh P, Atyabi F, Kazerooni H, et al. Co-delivery of IL17RB siRNA and doxorubicin by chitosan-based nanoparticles for enhanced anticancer efficacy in breast cancer cells. Biomed Pharmacother. 2016;83:229–40.
- 294. Yuan X, Yang X, Cai D, Mao D, Wu J, Zong L, et al. Intranasal immunization with chitosan/ pCETP nanoparticles inhibits atherosclerosis in a rabbit model of atherosclerosis. Vaccine. 2008;26(29–30):3727–34.
- 295. Kumar V, Leekha A, Tyagi A, Kaul A, Mishra AK, Verma AK. Preparation and evaluation of biopolymeric nanoparticles as drug delivery system in effective treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Pharm Res. 2017;34(3):654–67.
- Meissner Y, Lamprecht A. Alternative drug delivery approaches for the therapy of inflammatory bowel disease. J Pharm Sci. 2008;97(8):2878–91.
- 297. Elnaggar YSR, Etman SM, Abdelmonsif DA, Abdallah OY. Intranasal piperine-loaded chitosan nanoparticles as brain-targeted therapy in Alzheimer's disease: optimization, biological efficacy, and potential toxicity. J Pharm Sci. 2015;104(10):3544–56.
- 298. Ahmad N, Ahmad R, Naqvi AA, Alam MA, Ashafaq M, Samim M, et al. Rutin-encapsulated chitosan nanoparticles targeted to the brain in the treatment of Cerebral Ischemia. Int J Biol Macromol. 2016;91:640–55.
- 299. Bhavna, Md S, Ali M, Bhatnagar A, Baboota S, Sahni JK, et al. Design, development, optimization and characterization of donepezil loaded chitosan nanoparticles for brain targeting to treat Alzheimer's disease. Sci Adv Mater. 2014;6(4):720–35.
- 300. Maya S, Indulekha S, Sukhithasri V, Smitha KT, Nair SV, Jayakumar R, et al. Efficacy of tetracycline encapsulated O-carboxymethyl chitosan nanoparticles against intracellular infections of Staphylococcus aureus. Int J Biol Macromol. 2012;51(4):392–9.
- 301. Chhonker YS, Prasad YD, Chandasana H, Vishvkarma A, Mitra K, Shukla PK, et al. Amphotericin-B entrapped lecithin/chitosan nanoparticles for prolonged ocular application. Int J Biol Macromol. 2015;72:1451–8.
- 302. Niculescu AG, Grumezescu AM. Applications of chitosan-alginate-based nanoparticles— an up-to-date review. In: Nanomaterials, vol. 12; 2022. p. 186.
- 303. Yang S-J, Chang S-M, Tsai K-C, Chen W-S, Lin F-H, Shieh M-J. Effect of chitosan-alginate nanoparticles and ultrasound on the efficiency of gene transfection of human cancer cells. J Gene Med. 2009;14(1)
- 304. Gazori T, Khoshayand MR, Azizi E, Yazdizade P, Nomani A, Haririan I. Evaluation of Alginate/Chitosan nanoparticles as antisense delivery vector: formulation, optimization and in vitro characterization. Carbohydr Polym. 2009;77(3):599–606.
- 305. Sorasitthiyanukarn FN, Muangnoi C, Ratnatilaka Na Bhuket P, Rojsitthisak P, Rojsitthisak P. Chitosan/alginate nanoparticles as a promising approach for oral delivery of curcumin diglutaric acid for cancer treatment. Mater Sci Eng C. 2018;93:178–90.
- Yoncheva K, Merino M, Shenol A, Daskalov NT, Petkov PS, Vayssilov GN, et al. Optimization and in-vitro/in-vivo evaluation of doxorubicin-loaded chitosan-alginate nanoparticles using a melanoma mouse model. Int J Pharm. 2019;556:1–8.
- Chen T, Li S, Zhu W, Liang Z, Zeng Q. Self-assembly pH-sensitive chitosan/alginate coated polyelectrolyte complexes for oral delivery of insulin. J Microencapsul. 2019;36(1):96–107.
- Scolari IR, Páez PL, Musri MM, Petiti JP, Torres A, Granero GE. Rifampicin loaded in alginate/chitosan nanoparticles as a promising pulmonary carrier against Staphylococcus aureus. Drug Deliv Transl Res. 2020;10(5):1403–17.
- 309. Al-Gethami W, Al-Qasmi N. Antimicrobial activity of ca-alginate/chitosan nanocomposite loaded with camptothecin. Polymers (Basel). 2021;13(20):3559.
- Cai Z, Zhang H, Wei Y, Cong F. Hyaluronan-inorganic nanohybrid materials for biomedical applications. Biomacromolecules. 2017;18(6):1677–96.

- 311. Thomas RG, Moon MJ, Lee SJ, Jeong YY. Paclitaxel loaded hyaluronic acid nanoparticles for targeted cancer therapy: in vitro and in vivo analysis. Int J Biol Macromol. 2014;72:510–8.
- 312. Han HS, Lee J, Kim HR, Chae SY, Kim M, Saravanakumar G, et al. Robust PEGylated hyaluronic acid nanoparticles as the carrier of doxorubicin: mineralization and its effect on tumor targetability in vivo. J Control Release. 2013;168(2):105–14.
- 313. Yang X, Iyer AK, Singh A, Milane L, Choy E, Hornicek FJ, et al. Cluster of differentiation 44 targeted hyaluronic acid based nanoparticles for MDR1 siRNA delivery to overcome drug resistance in ovarian cancer. Pharm Res. 2015;32(6):2097–109.
- 314. Deng X, Cao M, Zhang J, Hu K, Yin Z, Zhou Z, et al. Hyaluronic acid-chitosan nanoparticles for co-delivery of MiR-34a and doxorubicin in therapy against triple negative breast cancer. Biomaterials. 2014;35(14):4333–44.
- 315. Lee T, Lim EK, Lee J, Kang B, Choi J, Park HS, et al. Efficient CD44-targeted magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of breast cancer cells using hyaluronic acid (HA)-modified MnFe2O4 nanocrystals. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2013;8(1):1–9.
- 316. Zhang X, Pan J, Yao M, Palmerston Mendes L, Sarisozen C, Mao S, et al. Charge reversible hyaluronic acid-modified dendrimer-based nanoparticles for siMDR-1 and doxorubicin codelivery. Eur J Pharm Biopharm. 2020;154:43–9.
- 317. Raemdonck K, Naeye B, Høgset A, Demeester J, De Smedt SC. Prolonged gene silencing by combining siRNA nanogels and photochemical internalization. J Control Release. 2010;145(3):281–8.
- 318. Fang Y, Wang H, Dou HJ, Fan X, Fei XC, Wang L, et al. Doxorubicin-loaded dextran-based nano-carriers for highly efficient inhibition of lymphoma cell growth and synchronous reduction of cardiac toxicity. Int J Nanomedicine. 2018;13:5673–83.
- Liu L, Bao Y, Zhang Y, Xiao C, Chen L. Acid-responsive dextran-based therapeutic nanoplatforms for photodynamic-chemotherapy against multidrug resistance. Int J Biol Macromol. 2020;155:233–40.
- 320. Jamwal S, Ram B, Ranote S, Dharela R, Chauhan GS. New glucose oxidase-immobilized stimuli-responsive dextran nanoparticles for insulin delivery. Int J Biol Macromol. 2019;123:968–78.
- 321. Hu Q, Lu Y, Luo Y. Recent advances in dextran-based drug delivery systems: from fabrication strategies to applications. Carbohydr Polym. 2021;264:117999.
- 322. Khalid A, Mitropoulos AN, Marelli B, Simpson DA, Tran PA, Omenetto FG, et al. Fluorescent nanodiamond silk fibroin spheres: advanced nanoscale bioimaging tool. ACS Biomater Sci Eng. 2015;1(11):1104–13.
- 323. Byrne SJ, Williams Y, Davies A, Corr SA, Rakovich A, Gun'ko YK, et al. "Jelly dots": synthesis and cytotoxicity studies of CdTe quantum dot-gelatin nanocomposites. Small. 2007;3(7):1152–6.
- 324. Lu Z, Yeh TK, Tsai M, Au JLS, Wientjes MG. Paclitaxel-loaded gelatin nanoparticles for intravesical bladder cancer therapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2004;10(22):7677–84.
- 325. Seib FP, Jones GT, Rnjak-Kovacina J, Lin Y, Kaplan DL. pH-dependent anticancer drug release from silk nanoparticles. Adv Healthc Mater. 2013;2(12):1606–11.
- 326. Wu Y, Mackay JA, Mcdaniel JR, Chilkoti A, Clark RL. Fabrication of elastin-like polypeptide nanoparticles for drug delivery by electrospraying. Biomacromolecules. 2009;10(1):19–24.
- 327. Li Y, Zhi X, Lin J, You X, Yuan J. Preparation and characterization of DOX loaded keratin nanoparticles for pH/GSH dual responsive release. Mater Sci Eng C. 2017;73:189–97.
- 328. Aswathy RG, Sivakumar B, Brahatheeswaran D, Fukuda T, Yoshida Y, Maekawa T, et al. Biocompatible fluorescent zein nanoparticles for simultaneous bioimaging and drug delivery application. Adv Nat Sci Nanosci Nanotechnol. 2012;3(2)
- 329. Sharma S, Bano S, Ghosh AS, Mandal M, Kim HW, Dey T, et al. Silk fibroin nanoparticles support in vitro sustained antibiotic release and osteogenesis on titanium surface. Nanomedicine. 2016;12(5):1193–204.

- 330. Khatik R, Dwivedi P, Khare P, Kansal S, Dube A, Mishra PR, et al. Development of targeted 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phospho-l-serine-coated gelatin nanoparticles loaded with amphotericin B for improved in vitro and in vivo effect in leishmaniasis. Expert Opin Drug Deliv. 2014;11(5):633–46.
- Yan HB, Zhang YQ, Ma YL, Zhou LX. Biosynthesis of insulin-silk fibroin nanoparticles conjugates and in vitro evaluation of a drug delivery system. J Nanopart Res. 2009;11(8):1937–46.
- 332. Numata K, Mieszawska-Czajkowska AJ, Kvenvold LA, Kaplan DL. Silk-based nanocomplexes with tumor-homing peptides for tumor-specific gene delivery. Macromol Biosci. 2012;12(1):75–82.
- 333. Xu J, Singh A, Amiji MM. Redox-responsive targeted gelatin nanoparticles for delivery of combination wt-p53 expressing plasmid DNA and gemcitabine in the treatment of pancreatic cancer. BMC Cancer. 2014;14(1):1–12.
- 334. Sabet S, George MA, El-Shorbagy HM, Bassiony H, Farroh KY, Youssef T, et al. Gelatin nanoparticles enhance delivery of hepatitis C virus recombinant NS2 gene. PLoS One. 2017;12(7):1–15.
- 335. Han J, Wang Q, Zhang Z, Gong T, Sun X. Cationic bovine serum albumin based selfassembled nanoparticles as siRNA delivery vector for treating lung metastatic cancer. Small. 2014;10(3):524–35.
- 336. Arangoa MA, Campanero MA, Renedo MJ, Ponchel G, Irache JM. Gliadin nanoparticles as carriers for the oral administration of lipophilic drugs. Relationships between bioadhesion and pharmacokinetics. Pharm Res. 2001;18(11):1521–7.
- 337. Ramteke S, Jain N. Clarithromycin- and omeprazole-containing gliadin nanoparticles for the treatment of helicobacter pylori. J Drug Target. 2008;16(1):65–72.

Magnetic Nanoparticles for Diagnostic and Therapeutic Applications



Parameswaran Kiruthika Lakshmi, Chockaiyan Usha, Selvaraj Meenakshi, and Muthupandian Saravanan

1 Introduction

Nanobiotechnology is an evolving tool for the development of eco-friendly and reliable methodology for the fabrication of nanoscale materials. Nanoparticles attract increased attention due to their usage in diverse areas of medical science and technology. The interaction between nanoparticles and biological structures is the most exciting component of research. Designing an eco-friendly process for the fabrication of nanoparticles is one of the key steps in the area of nanotechnology research [1].

Magnetic nanoparticles (MNPs) have been found to be the most fascinated area due to their unique magnetic properties [2]. The MNPs have developed as an effective tool in biomedical arena due to its unique potentials. MNPs are also employed in medical diagnosis in magnetic resonance imaging as agents for enhancing contrast.

MNPs have unique properties such as uniformity, size, increased surface area and biocompatibility [3], superparamagnetism, and magnetic moment that can be customized for application in varied fields [4]. These outstanding properties make MNPs suitable to be used in the separation of biomedical components, hyperthermia, catalysis, imaging, magnetic target drug delivery diagnosis, and biosensing (Fig. 1).

P. K. Lakshmi (🖂)

C. Usha

Department of Zoology and Microbiology, Thiagarajar College, Madurai, Tamil Nadu, India

S. Meenakshi

Faculty in Biology, VMJ Institution, Madurai, Tamil Nadu, India

M. Saravanan

AMR and Nanomedicine Laboratory, Department of Pharmacology, Saveetha Dental College, Saveetha Institute of Medical and Technical Sciences (SIMATS), Chennai, India

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 H. Barabadi et al. (eds.), *Pharmaceutical Nanobiotechnology for Targeted Therapy*, Nanotechnology in the Life Sciences, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-12658-1_20

Department of Microbiology, The Madura College, Madurai, Tamil Nadu, India



Fig. 1 Biomedical applications of MNPs

To employ MNPs for biomedical applications, parameters such as stability, size less than 100 nm, superparamagnetic behavior, and magnetic saturation should be considered. Further, MNPs must be layered with a protective coating which must be safe and biocompatible. The layer on the surface of MNPs will aid in avoiding accumulation, deposition, and biodegradation of MNPs, to confirm steadiness [5]. Modification of MNPs is reliant on specific diagnostic and biomedical applications.

MNPs are intended for the specific distribution of drugs in the incidence of the magnetic field [6]. MNPs exhibit increased magnetic sensitivity and superparamagnetic behavior in the absence of a magnetic field [7]. Several metals (Fe, Ni, Co, Au, and Ti) and metal oxides are used to synthesize MNPs [8]. Among them, magnetite is extensively used for therapeutic applications [9]. MNPs are used as a tool for diagnosis in medicine. MNPs are attached to a specific molecule of interest that results in the generation of magnetic signals which can be sensed in the incidence of magnetic field using a magnetometer.

Researchers investigated and reported the superparamagnetic property, zero coercivity and colloidal stability of maghemite nanoparticles [10]. Nanotubes and nanorods are also under research for applications in drug delivery. Among the various types of nanorods, iron oxide nanorods have fascinated consideration owing to their superparamagnetic property [11] with controlled release of nanoparticles and biocompatibility [12]. Nanotubes are widely used in the loading of large amounts of bioactive compounds in the inner cavities, while the outer surface is functionalized with the target molecule of interest [13].
Nanotubes of magnetic nature associate the magnetic properties allowing a differentialfunctionalization of inner and outer surfaces, which was reported to have potential applications in drug delivery and bioimaging [14]. Iron oxide nanotubes act as carriers in the designing of anticancer drugs and are also reported to be internalized in human cancer cell lines [15]. In the context of the current drive, this chapter describes ways of synthesizing MNPs and the usage of MNPs in the biomedical arena.

2 Designing MNPs

MNPs display a positive response to the magnetic field. In this context, many researchers proposed various types of MNPs with diverse chemical configurations for biomedical applications. To improve physical and magnetic properties, various parameters such as size, morphology, composition, and surface chemistry can be custom-made [5].

MNPs should be stable at pH 7 in a physiological environment to be used in therapeutic and medical diagnosis. Further, the stability of colloids will depend on the surface chemistry and charge resulting in steric and coulomb repulsions [16]. Generally, to use NPs in therapeutic use, they must be layered with a biologically compatible polymer to hurdle biodegradation and accumulation while they are subjected to the magnetic field. The medicine will adsorb to the NPs [17].

The two major properties of MNPs used for therapeutic purposes are nontoxicity and non-immunogenicity. Further, MNPs must be very small to sustain blood circulation and travel through the capillary system. To regulate the movement of MNPs in the blood vessels, the MNPs should have increased magnetization with an external magnetic field [18]. The fabrication method of MNPs can describe the size, shape, and the chemistry of the surface of the NPs [19].

Properties of Magnetic Nanoparticles

The performance of substances under an effect of an external magnetic field is evaluated in terms of susceptibility and permeability. Susceptibility designates the magnetization level of MNPs in the incidence of the magnetic arena. The permeability specifies the magnetic orientation persuaded by the magnetic arena. The particles with increased permeability expose a decreased confrontation in reaction to the magnetic arena [20]. Particles are categorized into diamagnetic, paramagnetic, and ferromagnetic based on their vulnerability to the magnetic arena.

Diamagnetic particles in the incidence of external magnetic arena induce weak magnetic moment. When the external arena is detached, the spins return to the original site with very few magnetic features. The key property of the diamagnetic material is that they are filled with subshells of electrons [21]. Paramagnetic particles have a weak magnetic arena analogous to the applied external arena. The vulnerability of the paramagnetic substances was found to be positive in the range of $(10^{-5} \text{ to} 10^3)$ [22]. Ferromagnetic particles are also known as magnets. Magnets have a

huge and positive vulnerability. The vulnerabilities of ferromagnetic particles are evaluated by the external arena, temperature, and atomic structures. Unlike the diamagnetic and paramagnetic particles, the magnetic properties of ferromagnetic particles are determined to even after the exclusion of the magnetic arena. When the magnitude of the magnetic arena is decreased, the reduction of total magnetization occurs due to the recurring spins to their initial directions [23].

2.1 Iron-Based MNPs

Iron oxide NPs have been extensively used by researchers as it is a ferromagnetic substance and retains magnetization property even after the removal of the magnetic field. Iron oxide NPs (Fe_3O_4 , Fe_2O_3) have been extensively used in in vitro diagnostic and therapeutic applications. Various procedures are available to synthesize magnetic NPs like nanorods, nanowires, and nanocubes that are fabricated by various synthesis methods such as "bottom-up" approaches.

Iron oxide NPs range from 1 to 100 nanometers. Iron oxide NPs have gained significance due to their magnetic properties; unique physical, chemical, thermal, and mechanical properties; and usage in the biomedical field. Magnetite is one of the most common iron oxide materials used in therapeutic applications. Magnetite NPs have been employed in many biological applications due to their biocompatibility and less toxicity to the human system [24]. Magnetite NPs are employed as vehicles in drug delivery and immunoassays.

In the magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) technique, iron oxide NPs are used in cell imaging to distinguish between healthy and abnormal cells [25]. In drug delivery, iron oxide NPs are used as vehicles. The drugs stand on the surface of the NPs. In an applied external magnetic arena, the NPs are motivated to the chosen region in the human system, and the drug-coated on the NPs gets released. This process permits the saving of the wastage of drugs as it is site-specific [26].

Magnetic iron oxide NPs are used in hyperthermia. Superparamagnetic NPs can be used to heat cancer cells to 41–45 °C under the influence of a magnetic arena. The injury to normal cells is reversible, but the injury to tumor cells is irreversible [27]. Magnetic iron oxide NPs with polymer overlays are also used in the separation of cells and the purification of protein molecules.

2.2 Cobalt-Based MNPs

Cobalt-based NPs (CoB NPs) are with high paramagnetic properties and appeal as hard magnets. Naturally, cobalt is a ferromagnetic metal, when the particle size is minimized to the nanometer range, cobalt acts as a superparamagnetic material [28]. Another distinguishing property of CoB NPs is that it confers "smart" qualities and hence it is widely used in various biomedical approaches. CoB NPs are also

under examination for the prospect of gaining multiple signals through functionalization with fluorescent dyes. Apart from the superparamagnetic signal, high sensitivity emission signals were also detected, and hence CoB NPs are been used in imaging techniques [29]. Research conducted in rats revealed that paramagnetic signals emanated from CoB NPs can be enhanced by functionalizing the CoB NPs with Ga⁶⁸ and luciferase [30].

2.3 Nickel-Based MNPs

Nickel-based MNPs are used in various arenas such as solar cells, tissue engineering, and medical applications [31]. Nickel- and copper-based MNPs are stable and biocompatible and display magnetic properties [32]. The nickel ferrite (NiFe₂O₄) is a well-known spinel magnetic material prepared by solid-state reactions in which the solid reactant is heated to produce a new solid composition [33]. Nickel ferrite NPs possess appealing properties such as low Curie temperature as the particle size decreases, high electrical resistivity, and low eddy currents losses which make them suitable in the field of medicine [34].

Researchers [35] analyzed the magnetic characteristic and cytotoxic properties of NiCu NPs. Further, the researchers also evaluated the cytotoxic and magnetic properties of NiCu NPs fabricated by the mechanical milling method. Another research group [36] examined the antibacterial activity of Cu, Ni, and NiCu MNPs for possible use in the dentistry field. The antibacterial activity of NiCu NPs was assessed on the human pathogens *Staphylococcus aureus* (gram-negative) and *Escherichia coli* (gram-positive), as well as in *Streptococcus mutans* (dental pathogen). NiCu NPs have increased potential to be used in cancer therapy and are also carriers for anticancer drugs. Such collective treatments have boundless application in cancer therapy.

3 Synthesis of MNPs

Various noteworthy efforts have been devoted to the synthesis of state-of-the-art and constant methods for the fabrication of MNPs. Accuracy in fabrication and functionalization of the MNPs is perilous as it disturbs the physicochemical characteristics and stability [7]. Generally, the fabrication of MNPs is classified into (a) physical methods, (b) chemical methods, and (c) biological methods [37]. The physical methods consist of a top-down approach in which fabrication starts from bulk and reduces to synthesize NPs. Whereas, chemical and biological methods follow a bottom-up approach, where the particles are accumulated to produce NPs.

A comparative representation of physical, chemical, and biological methods for the fabrication of various kinds of NPs is depicted in Fig. 2. When compared to physical methods, the chemical method of synthesis is reported to be appropriate as



Fig. 2 Comparative representation of the synthesis of nanoparticles

they have extensive application. Nevertheless, numerous contrary imprints of the chemical methods of NP synthesis have been described, as lethal materials might get adsorbed on the surface of NPs [38]. Major disadvantages of the physical and chemical method of NP synthesis include the high rate and use of hazardous chemicals which are hazardous to the environment and humans. Furthermore, owing to technical developments, these methods (physical and chemical) are not much favored. Hence research is engrossed in the green synthesis methods of NPs.

Green synthesis methods are more preferred as they are biological/natural, for instance, the reducing agent in the chemical method is a synthetic solution [39]. Henceforth, there is a pressing necessity to advance the fabrication of NPs through gentle ways with the environment, in which lethal chemicals are not used and hence it gains significance owing to their eco-friendly features (Fig. 3) [40].

Physical Method

Ball milling is a lucrative, consistent, reproducible method used to fabricate nanoparticles. This method holds many pros such as low cost, simple procedure, and consistency. However, disadvantages such as contamination and making of asymmetrical-shaped NPs are associated with this method.

The ball milling technique is used to make powders into fine atoms [41]. In general, a ball mill comprises a container that interchanges around the axis and balls of a ball mill. The powder is treated by the interaction and friction of the balls with the walls of the container. The ball milling procedure relies on the energy released from



Fig. 3 Pros and cons of the various methods of synthesis of nanoparticles

the impact of balls and the powder. Finally, it results in the production of fine particles. Based on the collision of the balls and interaction with the container of the ball mill, the process is classified as vibration mill, planetary mill, and magneto-ball mill. Among these methods, the planetary mill is the common one because it is used to reduce the size of the particle. The gas-phase deposition is another physical method used for the synthesis of nanoparticles. The gas-phase deposition process comprises a catalyst-assisted chemical vapor method of molecular forerunners on a matrix comprising alumina and gold leading to the formation of nanostructure [7]. Many researchers have used the gas-phase synthesis method for the fabrication of MNPs [42].

Chemical Method

In spray pyrolysis, the fabrication of NPs is completed by the addition of chemicals onto the reactors for evaporation of the solvent. The solute is reduced inside the aerosol prospered by interruption of the particles at high temperatures [43]. Earlier findings have reported that the magnetization of MNPs gets increased by the spray pyrolysis process [44]. The laser pyrolysis process includes the use of heat through carbon dioxide laser on gases for the start and nourishment of chemical reactions. This method encourages the heating and freezing outcome of the precursors to influence reactions [45]. This process progresses the biological and morphologic features such as increased surface area, crystalline particle, stability and electrical conductivity [46], and magnetic saturation attaining up to 70 emu/g [47]. The coprecipitation method is known to be the utmost precise way of fabricating SPIONs (superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles) which have an average diameter of <50 nm. This method involves a chemical process happening in an aqueous monophasic liquid medium [48]. The annealing temperature plays a vital role in the process of magnetization of the MNPs [49].

Biological Method

The biological method of fabrication of NPs is gaining attention as it is eco-friendly and could be scaled up for further studies. The restoration of the environment to its natural and pristine state over the use of green technology has expanded rapid impetus. Microorganisms and plants propose innumerable habits for the fabrication of MNPs due to their diversity in genes [50]. In general, microorganisms yield intra-/ extracellular inorganic products, which are mostly in nano sizes and have clear morphologic features [51]. Besides, the use of parts of the plants such as leaves, stems, and flowers has developed as a real substitute for the fabrication of metal NPs [52]. These processes are mostly preferred as they offer increased yield, better reproducibility, and an increased degree of control over the required nano size and features of the synthesized NPs [53].

4 Physicochemical Characterization of MNPs

The nanoscale dimension of the MNPs determines their physical and chemical characteristics which makes them highly efficient and beneficial for a broad range of biomedical applications. Physicochemical properties of MNPs like shape, size, thermal, optical, magnetic, and electrical properties are the key factors influencing the suitability of MNPs for biomedical applications [54]. The superparamagnetic behavior of MNPs is size-dependent. Hence, tuning of MNPs within the size limit is essential for preserving their characteristics. For instance, the optimal size for intravenous administration of therapeutic MNPs ranged between 10 and 100 nm [37]. The geometric structure of MNPs has been reported to affect the characteristics and efficiency of MNPs. The architecture and composition of nanocomposites have a direct influence on saturation, magnetization, and structural deformity. MNPs can be synthesized in various forms like rods, spheres, wires, disks, triangles, gels, cubes, cages, polyhedrons, etc. Reduction in the dimension of MNPs offers a high surface-to-volume ratio [55]. A higher aspect ratio is needed for surface functionalization and cellular internalization of MNPs. The higher the ratio, the greater will be the surface area and extended half-life in the bloodstream.

The magnetic property of the MNPs is directly influenced by the shape and composition of the MNPs like Au-MnO flower-shaped nanoparticles, cobalt disks, ferrite cubes, Ni-Fe wires, and maghemite rods [56]. The variations in the magnetic moments are because of the shape anisotropy of the MNPs. It also leads to magnetization reversal by thermal fluctuation and influences the heating efficacy of MNPs [57]. The optical characteristics of the MNPs can be changed by tuning the size and geometry of the fabricated MNPs. It plays a critical role in biomedical applications of MNPs, particularly in the field of MRI-optical imaging systems. Strong resonance stemming caused by the transition of electrons in the monovalent metals like gold and silver is widely used to enhance the contrast in optical imaging systems [58]. The magnetic and optical characteristics can be enhanced by hybridizing metals with metal oxide NPs [55] and by adding fluorophores [59]. The surface charge of the MNP influences the electrical property of MNPs and their performance in drug delivery, imaging, cellular uptake, and localization [60]. For varying biomedical applications, the surface charge of the MNPs can be altered by coating the MNPs with suitable agents like dextran (DEX-neutral charged), carboxymethyl-dextran (CMD-negatively charged), and diethyldiaminoethyl-dextran (DEAE-positively charged) [61].

5 Surface Coating of Synthesized MNPs

Surface coating of MNPs is mandatory under in vivo conditions, to protect them from the adverse effects caused by reactive oxygen species, bioactive compounds, and dissolved oxygen. Generally, chemically stable and compact shells like gold film or silica shells are used to coat the core nanoparticles. However, for preventing nonspecific adsorption of other biomolecules, functionalization of the shell material should be considered before coating. For biomedical purposes, hydrophilic polymers are used to coat the therapeutic MNPs. This type of coating is essential to avoid the agglomeration of MNPs in a highly functional environment. The coated MNPs should have a neutral charge with limited hydrophobic and zwitter ionic properties. Different functional groups like carboxyl group, amine group, etc. are generally added to the coatings of MNPs for immobilizing the targeted ligands, drugs, fluorescent particles, adjuvants, and other agents that can enhance the biocompatibility [62]. Compounds like chitosan, polyethylene glycol, proteins, and lipids are conjugated to the MNPs to increase their stability and biocompatibility under in vivo conditions [9]. Metals, metal oxides of inorganic origin, bioactive components, organic surfactants, and polymers are the materials generally used to coat and modify the surface chemistry of MNPs for its successful application in nanomedicine.

5.1 Organic Coating of MNPs

MNPs synthesized by using organic solvents exhibited high magnetic moments because of their monodispersed and single-crystalline property. Hence additional surface coating is necessary to prevent hydrophobicity [63]. Organic coating of MNPs involves two different techniques such as absorption and covalent bonding [64]. The hydrophobic surfactants found on the surface of MNPs are replaced with hydrophilic ligands. Organic polymer like polyethylene glycol is widely used for altering the ligand on MNPs as they are biologically compatible and help to prevent the nonspecific interaction of cellular proteins with MNPs [65]. For instance, researchers [66] fabricated monodispersed iron oxide nanoparticle of size 9 nm and functionalized it by adding dopamine-terminated polyethylene glycol. DPA was first conjugated with the PEG as it contains a higher affinity toward the iron oxide

nanoparticles. Oleate and oleyamine found on the surface of the nanoparticle are then replaced by incorporating this DPA-PEG conjugate. Coating of MNPs with PEG not only prevents the agglomeration of MNPs in the physiological environment but also increases the stability and biocompatibility of MNPs so that they could be detected by the host immune response. This property of PEG-coated MNPs makes them a highly suitable candidate for targeted drug delivery.

Other organic molecules like dextran's [67], polyethylene oxides [68], and dendrimers [69] have also been applied for exchanging the ligands. Because of the smaller size and having a greater affinity to the membrane surface of MNPs, researchers [70] incorporated DPA directly on the surface of MNPs for exchanging ligands. Even though PEG played an efficient role in preventing the nonspecific binding of proteins with MNPs, it has a high propensity for oxidative degradation. To overcome this limitation, scientists [65] developed a neutrally charged polyzwitterion made of repeating units of zwitterion moieties. These zwitterions found in the cell membrane extend the half-life of circulating MNPs and reduce the cytotoxicity imposed by the MNPs on normal cells. A team of researchers [71] succeeded in the functionalization of MNPs by coating them with polydehydroalanine. It can also be performed by incorporating polyzwitterions during the synthesis of magnetic nanoparticles. Encapsulation of MNPs in a shell is yet another technique widely used to increase the hydrophilicity and biocompatibility of MNPs. Another group of researchers [72] tuned the size of MNPs by embedding the MNPs in a polymer matrix and by changing the polymer concentration, solvent type, and solvent-water ratio. They revealed the interrelationship between the concentration of polymer and the size of the synthesized MNPs. Their findings paved the way for other nanotechnologists to synthesize MNPs of varying sizes to meet the requirements in biological applications.

5.2 Inorganic Coating of MNPs

Inorganic materials like silica can also be used to coat the surface of MNPs to prevent its aggregation under in vivo conditions and for enhancing the stability of nanosuspensions under extreme environments. Silica is the widely used inorganic material for coating MNPs as they are highly biocompatible [73]. It also permits subsequent functionalization of MNPs by alkoxysilanes. Scientists [74] reported that the coating of FePt NPs using a silica shell of 17 nm thickness inhibits its cytotoxicity in the physiological environment. He also stated that the internalization of FePT NPs by tumor cells is also feasible as they are strong T2 agents. His findings on silica-coated FePT NPs made them a potential candidate for fabricating diagnostic and therapeutic MNPs for treating hyperthermic tumor ablation. Silica coating of MNPs also demonstrated its potential in magnetic resonance and cellular imaging. Silica-coated MNPs also exhibited a better control of magnetic properties even during hyperthermic therapy. Another research team [75] reported that the silica coating of MNPs by 32% under room temperature when

exposed to a magnetic field of 1 kOe because of the existence of diamagnetic shells. Interaction between silica and MNPs also reduced the Curie temperature by 7%. Hence, the magnetic properties and biological stability should be taken into consideration before coating the MNPs using silica.

Generally, for hyperthermia treatment, inorganic coating materials are preferred in comparison with organic materials, as the metallic coatings permit heat under the influence of a magnetic field. Gold is widely used for metallic coating of MNPs as it can be incorporated easily with biological macromolecules like DNA and proteins [76]. Gold coating of MNPs also facilitates the functionalization of nanoparticles, prevents the MNPs from oxidation, and alters the magnetic properties of nanoparticles. Scientists [77] investigated and optimized the number of gold coatings on the surface of FePT nanoparticles synthesized from the high-temperature solution phase. When exposed to a lower temperature, gold coating on FePT NPs decreases the coercivity of nanoparticles up to threefold when compared with uncoated nanoparticles. It also reduces the blocking temperature up to 50% because of the reduction of surface anisotropy contributed by interaction among gold atoms and FePT nanoparticles.

6 Assessment of Surface Chemistry, Stability, and Biocompatibility of MNPs

Some of the key parameters considered in the description of NPs are size and shape. It is possible to measure size, aggregation degree, surface charge, surface area, and surface chemistry. Size and ligands present on the exterior of the NPs disturb the possessions and applications of NPs.

X-ray diffraction (XRD) is the most broadly used method for the description of NPs. Typically, XRD offers details concerning the structure of crystallines, phase nature, parameters of lattice, and grain size of crystals. X-ray absorption spectroscopic technique (XAS) provides details about the absorption coefficient of x-rays of NPs as a function of energy. Fourier-transformed infrared spectroscopy (FTIR) is most extensively used for the measurement of electromagnetic radiation absorption with wavelengths in the mid-infrared region (4000–400 cm⁻¹). The nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopic technique (NMR) provides information regarding the structure of nanomaterials. The method is based on the NMR principle displayed by nuclei that have a nonzero spin in the magnetic arena. The Brunauer-Emmett-Teller (BET) method is used for the description of nanomaterials. It is based on the phenomenon of adsorption of a gas on a solid surface. It is widely used in analyzing the surface area of NPs [78].

The photoluminescence spectroscopic technique (PL) monitors the light released from atoms that have captivated photons. PL is useful as the description technique for fluorescent NPs, such as quantum dots and metal nanoclusters. Mass spectrometry (MS) offers vital elemental and molecular details on the composition, structure, and chemical state of NPs and their conjugation to target molecules. MNPs should be compatible with the biological systems, nontoxic and stable for in vivo usage. These characteristic structures are measured by altering the size and by coating the surface of NPs [79]. It is been reported that magnetic molecules such as iron, nickel, and cobalt are toxic due to oxidation. Hence, the MNPs have to be coated [80]. For therapeutic applications, MNPs must have the capability to leak from the endothelial system to grasp the site. Upon supervision of NPs into blood, opsonization happens. In this method, NPs are covered with plasma proteins and get removed by phagocytic cells and finally will not be able to reach the target cells [81]. To circumvent this process, NPs are layered with organic layers. This extra layer increases the time of circulation and stability of colloids of MNPs [82].

The stability of magnetic suspension outcomes from the equilibrium among magnetic dipole-dipole, van der Waals, and electrostatic, steric forces [83]. The strength of these forces is the significant property of intricate MNPs with stability. Further, to steady these MNPs in aqueous solutions, various types of polymers can be coated on MNPs by end-grafting or by encapsulation [5].

7 Functionalization of Magnetic Nanosystems

MNPs must be functionalized by conjugating them with functional groups to make use of the fabricated NPs in therapeutics. In general, the surface coating permits a base for the attachment of functional groups to MNPs. Commonly molecules like antibodies, peptides/protein molecules, and polysaccharides permit precise recognition of cells; thereby it binds to a specific receptor on the cell surface. Linker molecules such as 1-ethyl-3-(3 dimethylaminopropyl) carbodi-mide hydrochloride, N-succinimidyl 3-(2-pyridyldithio) propionate, N-hydroxysuccinimide, or N, N'-methylene bis acrylamide are also used to confer the primary hydrophilic layered molecules to the targets [5].

In preparation for MNPs, points should be considered in such a way that the targeted cell population is recognized with increased specificity. The efficacy of biomedical applications relies on cell-nanoparticle interactions. Scientists have reported that cell membranes play a vibrant part in cell-nanoparticle interactions.

8 Theragnostic Applications of MNPs

Synchronization of diagnosis and therapy offers a highly effective means of treating diseased parts without harming other healthy sites. Personalized and advanced treatment has become possible with the advent of such theragnostic approaches. MNPs play an inevitable role in theragnostic as they can be directed and functionalized within the biological system by applying a magnetic field externally. An additional advantage of MNPs is that they drop their magnetism instantly after their detachment from the magnetic field [84]. Researchers are focusing on fabricating

multilayer coating of MNPs to facilitate the controlled release of therapeutic nanoparticles to the target site specifically. Currently, these sophisticated, functionalized, multicoated MNPs are highly useful in delivering a gene to the specific target site [85], MRI [86], tissue replacement therapy [87], etc. Biomedical application of MNPs in magnetic hyperthermia treatment, magnetic resonance imaging, sensing diseased site, separating biomolecules, delivering drug and gene to the diseased site, tissue engineering and replacement, transfection, detection, and chelation of iron moieties are discussed below (Fig. 4).

8.1 MNP-Mediated Hyperthermia

Hyperthermia is a therapy used to induce apoptosis in cancerous cells by applying high temperatures to the diseased site. Generally for hyperthermia treatment, the cancer cells are exposed to a temperature exceeding 43 °C for 30 minutes [88]. MNPs when subjected to altering magnetic fields generate heat by converting magnetic energy into thermal energy [89]. The type of nanoparticle used and the strength of the magnetic field influence the amount of heat generated during hyperthermia [5]. Functionalization and coating of MPNs with silicone increases the specificity of hyperthermic treatment [90]. For instance, antibodies specific to cancer antigens when combined with MNPs enhanced their uptake at a specific target site during hyperthermia therapy [91]. However, the possibility of overheating remains a great challenge in the applicability of magnetic hyperthermia treatment. To overcome this issue and reduce the dosage, magnetic oxide nanoparticles have been designed with



Fig. 4 Theragnostic applications of MNPs

improved heating potential and temperature controller to regulate the heat generation by itself [92]. For facilitating the retention of nanoparticles at a specific tumor site and to minimize the diffusion of nanoparticles to surrounding normal tissues, temperature-responsive agents like lipids, heat-sensitive polymers, and hydrogels were incorporated with MNPs before hyperthermia treatments [93].

During clinical trials, the combined effect of iron oxide nanoparticles and low dosage radiotherapy enhanced the survival of the cancer patients without any significant side effects, suggesting the importance of MNPs in triggering the efficacy of other cancer therapies [94]. Similarly, another group of scientists [95] reported the increased efficiency of magnetic hyperthermia when used in conjugation with gene therapy, involving tumor necrosis factor- α and GADD 153 stress-inducible promoter, in controlling the growth of the tumor. The most prominent advantages of magnetic hyperthermia over other conventional therapies are its deep penetration potential and low tissue damage. Researchers [96] documented the synergistic effect of hyperthermia and chemotherapy in the successful suppression of tumor growth. In this investigation, a nanocarrier system was fabricated using hollow porous magnetic carbon nanoparticles, and polyglutamic acid was used to cover the pores found in the shell to prevent the leakage of a chemotherapeutic agent to other unaffected sites during distribution. This type of sealed nanoparticle delivery system will help prevent the development of drug resistance.

8.2 MNP-Based Magnetic Resonance Imaging

MNP-based magnetic resonance imaging is the most advanced technique used in the diagnosis of cancer during the past few decades. In comparison with computed tomography (CT) and conventional magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), MNPbased magnetic resonance imaging does not involve any radiation and is noninvasive. In this technique, MNP-based formulations are being used as contrast agents for taking images with a high level of temporal and spatial resolutions [97]. Particularly, iron oxide nanoparticles (IONPs) and super paramagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles (SPIONs) contributed to a tremendous improvement in imagingbased cancer diagnosis worldwide. Several types of IONPs have been produced and assessed for their applicability as a contrast agent in MRI. The specificity of these IONPs has been enhanced by adding ligands that can bind specifically to target cells or on the surface biomarker of cancerous cells. For instance, antibodies, peptide molecules, and fragments of antibodies that can bind to tumor-specific receptors like EGFR, MUC-1, HER2/neu, αvβ3 integrin, and uPAR were incorporated into the surface of IONS. These conjugated IONPs facilitated the detection of tumor sites by exhibiting tissue-specific accumulation of nanoparticles and its enhanced retention in the target site [98].

The coating of MNPs with biologically compatible materials can increase the image intensity and contrast and helps in the accurate diagnosis of diseases. Various dextran-coated nanoparticles like ferucarbotran, ferumoxtran, and ferumoxides

have got approval for clinical applications as MRI contrast agents [99]. The MNPbased MRI is highly useful in the detection of lymph node metastasis from the tumor sites and to delineate solid tumors from metastases. Recently, multi-modal imaging agents received considerable attention in the field of a cancer diagnosis. For instance, pH-sensitive ligands were conjugated with magnetic IONPs for detecting small-sized tumors having a diameter below 3 mm. These magnetic nanogrenades get activated under an acidic environment in tumor sites and produce strong signals, resulting in an earlier diagnosis of tumor [100]. However, the size, shape, and toxicity of the MNPs should be considered before their utility as contrast agents. The toxicity of MNPs will be determined not only based on their surface coating but also based on the cell type. MNPs of size 10–100 nm are considered to be efficient in MRI systems, as they possess a longer half-life period and can easily penetrate through blood capillaries as well [101].

8.3 MNPs for Separation of Biomolecules

Magnetophoresis is a process of separating colloids and magnetic nanoparticles by applying magnetic field gradients. It is a widely used approach in the field of engineering and biomedicine. A modified form of magnetophoresis, namely, low-gradient magnetic separation (LGMS), can also be used for the separation of biomolecules, which works under the influence of a weak magnetic field formed by using high-power permanent magnets. The migration of magnetic particles depends on the strength of the magnetic field imposed on them as well as on the influence of suspension fluids [102]. In recent years, the magnetophoretic separation technique has become more popular among the scientific communities particularly because of the invention of magnetic nanoparticles for various applications like removal of heavy metals from contaminated water bodies, drug delivery, removing toxic algae from water resources, detection, sorting of cells, etc. [103]. Other than this, MNPs in combination with monoclonal antibodies help remove infectious pathogens from the blood [104].

Magnetic nanoparticles are considered to be efficient in the biomedical separation technique as the user can remotely control the migration of MNPs toward a particular target or to extract and separate them from the fluid by altering the external magnetic field [105]. Various types of MNPs have been used in the differentiation, detection, and separation of body cells and other analytes. For instance, magnetic nanobeads coated with streptavidin are widely applied in the in vitro selection and sorting of sensory neurons [106], stem cells [107], and other types of body cells. In the case of blood tumors or during metastases, tumor cells will be circulating in the blood and other body fluids and may result in the spreading of the tumor to other vital organs. Capturing such circulating tumor cells (CTC) is essential for primary diagnosis and treatment. For separating the CTC by magnetophoresis, the CTCs are labeled with magnetic beads. Additionally, a team of researchers [108] fabricated a microfluidic device for the separation of spiked cancer cells, endothelial progenitor cells, and hematopoietic stem cells from the blood samples. It offers a rapid, efficient, and highly robust technique for sorting cells directly from a patient's blood. Similar to the microfluidic device, another device that can capture cancer cells like SKBR3 and COLO205 with capture efficiency of 86% and 90%, respectively, was developed by a team of researchers [109]. Another research group reported a magnetophoretic separator for the separation and detection of breast cancer cells.

8.4 Role of MNPs as Biosensors

Disease diagnosis during the early stage of onset is important for successfully providing treatment. Nanoparticle-based electrochemical and optical sensors offer a highly sensitive approach to early diagnosis of cancer. But, these sensors require preprocessing or pretreatment of the biological sample to avoid unnecessary interference by other macromolecules in the system [110]. When compared to other biosensors, magnetic nanoparticle-based sensors are highly useful in the immunological assay as the biological specimen exhibits very low susceptibility to the magnetic field, resulting in the highly sensitive detection of diseases even from unprocessed or minimally processed samples [110]. For sensing applications, MNPs with diameters ranging from 10 to 100 nm are usually embedded in a matrix made of the polymer [111].

Magenetophoretic efficiency of biomolecules under the influence of magnetic field forms the basis for the development of integrated biosensors. For instance, MNPs conjugated with antibodies are used as ultrasensitive barcodes for the detection of protein analytes as well as for removing the tagged oligonucleotide molecules [112]. The high sensitivity and specificity of MNPs make them a suitable candidate for fabricating biosensors for clinical applications. The MNP-based biosensors are majorly classified into two types. Firstly, giant magnetoresistive biosensors are made up of alternating layers of non-magnetic metal and ferromagnetic layers, which on exposure to an external magnetic field change the orientation of the ferromagnetic layer and resulted in the development of resistance in the tool [113]. The second type of biosensors is the magnetic tunnel junction biosensors which are widely used in the detection of immunological disorders. This sensor contains a thin insulating barrier packed in between two ferromagnetic layers.

Scientists [114] proposed that the synergistic approach involving magnetic beadbased cell labeling, PCR amplification-based hybridization, and inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry (ICP-MS)-based detection could be used for differentiation and enumeration of cancer cells. Another team [115] proposed an immunomagnetic flow system for the identification of circulating tumor cells and other cancer markers simultaneously. Similarly, a research team [116] applied MNPs for highly sensitive detection and counting of cancer cells such as human lung carcinoma cells and human hepatocellular carcinoma cells. Currently, MNPbased biosensors have been utilized for the detection of food pathogens [117], DNA [118], and viruses [119]. However, in some cases these sensors may exhibit changes in their resistance in the absence of MNPs, resulting in the generation of false-positive signals. Hence, before the sample analysis, a strong pre-magnetizing field will be applied to the system to reduce the noise level [120].

8.5 MNPs as Vehicles for Targeted Drug Delivery

MNPs have been widely used as vehicles for delivering drugs as well as genes to the specific target site. In this technique, the MNPs are incorporated with the drug molecules and injected intravenously into the patient. Then by using an external magnetic field, these particles are channelized to the specific target site and allowed to hold for their activity and finally removed [121]. MNPs can be loaded with a high dosage of drugs to ensure effective concentration of drugs at the target site and for avoiding adverse side effects caused by dispersion of drugs to the surrounding normal tissues [122]. While developing a nano-delivery vehicle, parameters such as stability, size, coating, physiological characteristics, and biocompatibility of the MNPs should be taken into consideration [123]. For acting as an efficient carrier system, the MNPs have to be in the size below 100 nm, and they should retain their hydrophilicity under in vivo conditions [124]. Scientists [125] suggested that the hydrogels, micelles, and polymeric microspheres are highly efficient in protecting the drug from biochemical degradation, lowering systemic toxicity, increasing absorption rate, and enhancing the specificity of the drug. In addition, dendrimers and biodegradable polymers, because of their structure and size, can also act as suitable vehicles for delivering drugs [126].

The biocompatibility and stability of MNPs can be improved by the functionalization of nanoparticles using chemical or biological agents. The gold film, polyethylene glycol, carboxydextran, poly-L-lysine, and silica gel have been used as coating materials for the functionalization of MNPs [127]. The driving of the drug to the target site is influenced by various factors like temperature, pH, osmolality, etc. [128]. Factors like magnetic field strength, size of MNPs, magnetic properties, drug-loading efficiency, flow rate, and location of the target site can also affect the drug delivery system [129]. The same factors have to be considered for delivering the gene to the target site in which an oligonucleotide is incorporated with MNPs instead of drug molecules. The carrier molecule has to release the drug or gene at the specific site based on the local environment, viz., pH, GSH, etc., or by the influence of external stimuli like X-ray, heat wave, light impulse, etc. [130]. Instead of all these challenges, MNP-based drug carrier systems including methotrexate, doxorubicin, and paclitaxel have reached clinical trials for cancer treatment [124].

8.6 MNPs in Magnetic Transfections

Scientists all over the world are in the surge of finding a non-viral transfection agent for delivering genes to the target molecules. Biocompatible magnetic nanoparticles exhibited their efficacy to serve as a promising tool for transfection under in vivo and in vitro conditions. Magnetofection is the term used to describe the gene transfection mediated by MNPs under the influence of a magnetic field [5]. In this technique, the reporter genes or therapeutic genes are incorporated into the magnetic nanoparticles and are guided to reach the target site by applying a varying magnetic field. Coating of MNPs with magnetic polycation polyethyleneimine and particular gene vectors enhanced the transfection efficiency of MNPs in non-permissible and permissible cells [131]. Such a type of magnetofection enhanced the activity of enzymes like luciferase in endothelial cells and provided a suitable means of transferring antisense RNA under in vitro and in vivo conditions [132]. Scientists [133] developed a standard protocol for transferring genes using a non-viral transfection system. The protocol starts with the synthesis of MNPs, followed by the incorporation of DNA to the MNP core, fabrication of magnetic polyplexes and lipoplexes, magnetofection, and post-transfer data analysis.

Very few in vivo studies authenticated the successful delivery of macromolecules to the tumor sites. For instance, nanocarrier-based delivery of BIRC5 siRNA to human breast cancer xenografts and survivin siRNA to colorectal cancer xenografts have been reported in mice models [134]. The incorporation of antibody EGFRVIII with MNPs enhanced the rate of survival of rats with glioma [135]. A team of researchers [136] documented the successful delivery of chlorotoxin-MNP conjugate in treating brain tumors in mice. Another research group [137] applied MNPs incorporated to dendrimers and anti-EGFRVIII siRNA for silencing genes involved in brain tumor formation in mice.

8.7 Applicability of MNPs in Tissue Engineering

Tissue engineering (TE) is a scientific discipline that aims to produce, replace, and repair damaged tissues and cells and retain their physiological functions. Unavailability of suitable biomaterials, insufficient cell growth, lack of growth factors, inability to stimulate communication at the cellular level, and lack of control over the properties and cellular functions act as a barrier to the advancement of the TE techniques. Nanoparticles because of their size-dependent characteristics aid to overcome various pitfalls faced by the TE approach nowadays. Advantages of utilizing nanoparticles in TE are their large surface-to-volume ratio and their ability to diffuse across the membrane when compared to other small proteins and peptides. Moreover, the researcher can customize the size and surface characteristics of the synthetic nanoparticles. Various nanoparticles in TE for enhancing biological and mechanical performances [138]. Selecting appropriate nanoparticle for TE can augment the electrical, mechanical, and biological properties of scaffolds and helps in the proper functioning of the system [139].

Magnetic nanoparticles have shown promise in controlling the cellular patterns, delivering genes, and constructing solid 3D tissues and in the field of mechanotransduction. The mechanical strength of hydrogel microfibers increased when synthesized with MNPs [140]. Researchers [141] embedded the MNPs along with gold and silver nanoparticles in the scaffolds for enhancing the scaffold mechanics. Details about cellular functions and differentiation can be obtained by integrating MNPs. For instance, a research team [142] utilized MNPs for inducing apoptosis in cell lines, while another group of scientists [143] applied MNPs for increasing calcium levels intracellularly. PEG-modified MNPs coated with aminosilane (PEG-Mags) were used for investigating cell patterns in TE [144]. He also found that the incorporation of MNPs in tissue constructs on exposure to magnetic force improved the development of skeletal tissues. The MNPs also support the thermal fluctuation at room temperature [145]. Iron oxide MNPs are widely utilized in stem cell replacement therapy for various purposes like cell sorting, engraftment, and labeling of cells [87]. MNPs have a wide range of applications in welding the tissue surfaces which involves denaturation of proteins and repolymerization of neighboring peptides [146]. Scientists [91] utilized magnetic nanoparticles for constructing multilayered keratinocyte sheet-like 3D constructs. Researchers also [147] reported the applicability of magnetic nanowire arrays in tissue engineering.

8.8 MNPs for Detection and Chelation of Iron in Biological Systems

Deposition of excessive metals may lead to various neurodegenerative diseases like multiple sclerosis, Friedreich's ataxia, Alzheimer's, Huntington's, and Parkinson's diseases [148]. Accumulation of iron in substantia nigra pars compacta confers the neurodegenerative disorder called Parkinson's disease. The severity of the disease can lead to loss of dopaminergic neurons, enhanced production of reactive oxygen species, and failure of motor control [149]. Cytotoxicity and short circulation time under in vivo conditions hindered the application of conventional iron chelators [150]. To overcome this situation, iron oxide nanoparticles with supramagnetic properties have been utilized as they are biocompatible and nontoxic in nature. Osmotin, a plant protein obtained from the tobacco plant with the potential to prevent neurodegeneration, was incorporated with dextran-coated Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles. The nanoconjugate is then injected and channelized to the brain of A β 1–42-treated mice by applying a magnetic field [151]. The MNP-based conjugate exhibited only a minimal accumulation in other tissues, reached the brain within a few minutes, and reversed the brain damage significantly in the mouse model.

Controlled release of drugs from the nanoparticles was also achieved by utilizing the acidic pH condition in the brain of patients with Alzheimer's disease, which was neutral in the case of healthy persons [152]. Scientists [153] reported the applicability of oleic acid modified iron oxide nanoparticles conjugated with shRNA, nerve growth factor, and N-isopropyl acrylamide derivative in reversing the brain damage caused by Parkinson's disease. Iron oxide nanoparticles play an important role in the non-radioactive imaging-based diagnosis of neurodegenerative disorders. The iron-chelating potential of such MNPs can also be utilized for therapeutic

applications [154]. Further research on iron-chelating potential of MNPs could be explored to develop an efficient nanotheranostics platform for simultaneous detection and treatment of neurodegenerative diseases.

9 Biodistribution, Clearance, and Toxicity of MNPs

Therapeutic nanoparticles administered into the bloodstream of the individuals will reach the target site by a passive transport mechanism. Hence, it is foremost important to determine the pharmacokinetic properties of the synthesized nanoparticles (Fig. 5). Hydrodynamic size and surface characteristics of the MNPs are the two important features that play a vital role in pharmacokinetics [155]. The relationship between the therapeutic MNPs and the reticuloendothelial system (RES) decides the plasma lifetime of administered MNPs. During clearance by RES, the opsonin proteins circulating in the blood get adsorbed to the surface of MNPs and facilitated its recognition and removal of MNPs by tissue macrophages. The strong interaction of MPNs with the cellular surfaces and components circulating in the blood plasma may lead to a short plasma lifetime for the cationic MNPs [156]. MNPs of diameter ranging between 10 and 100 nm are considered to be highly suitable for in vivo applications as they are pharmacokinetically active in nature [157]. MNPs with a diameter greater than 100 nm can be easily opsonized and cleared from the bloodstream by the RES. Whereas, the smaller MNPs with a diameter lesser than 10 nm are generally cleared by extravasation of the tissues and by the renal system.



Fig. 5 Pharmacokinetic evaluation of MNPs

Surface modification and coating of MNPs can reduce the rate of clearance by resisting its interaction with RES. Particularly, coating of MNPs with polyethylene glycol provides resistance to the MNPs against opsonization by tissue macrophages and is useful for extending the plasma lifetime of MNPs [158]. Research teams [159] reported that the PEG-modification of MNPs with a hydrodynamic diameter of 170 nm resulted in the increase of MNP half-life up to 12 hours in a rat model, and it could be detected by MRI even after 24 hours in the tumor site. Such MNPs with extended circulation half-life are known to possess better therapeutic efficacy.

Assessing the biodistribution of MNPs in a living system is of utmost importance for achieving success in treatment with minimal side effects [160]. Most of the MNPs administered into the body will get distributed in the liver and spleen. Kupffer macrophages found on the sinusoids are responsible for the uptake of MNPs in the liver, while mechanical filtration and tissue macrophages regulate the distribution of MNPs in the spleen [146]. Such a type of non-target distribution of MNPs has raised the concern about cellular toxicity. However, the type and charge of MNPs, method of synthesis, characteristics of MNPs, coating materials used, dose and purity of MNPs, route of administration, and biological distribution determines the toxicity of MNPs in tissues [161]. All these factors necessitate a thorough toxicological evaluation of any MNP formulation before its administration in the living system. The toxicity evaluation of MNPs should be carried out in animal models before human trials. In vivo toxicological assessment of MNPs includes histological evaluation, cytokine detection, blood counts, lipid hydroperoxide estimation, and liver functionality tests [162]. Coated core-shell-MNPs are biocompatible and nontoxic in nature, and the toxicological characteristics are independent of the administration route. A team of researchers [163] investigated the cytotoxicity of MNPs by altering the coating materials and concluded that the coating of iron oxide nanoparticles with biocompatible poly-L-lysine hindered the uptake of IONPs by macrophages and thereby reduces the ROS production and apoptosismediated cytotoxicity.

10 Potentialities and Challenges in the Clinical Application of MNPs

Advancements in the field of nanotheragnostics provide a novel approach to treating complex diseases like cancer, neoplasia, and neurodegenerative disorders. Specifically, MNPs are widely applied for performing various tasks like medical imaging, drug delivery, hyperthermic therapy, gene therapy, etc. The ability of MNPs to respond to external magnetic stimuli makes them highly preferable to other nanoparticles in providing site-specific treatment and mitigating the toxic effects of drugs on other healthy tissues. Surface functionalization of MNPs aided them to get deposited in the tumor site and releasing the chemotherapeutic drug for destructing target cells. Imaging techniques with the high spatial and temporal resolution for diagnosis and grading of cancer became possible only after the advent of the MNP-based MRI system. Coating of MNPs with carbon, silica, and gold enhances the stability and biocompatibility of MNPs in living systems.

However, the biomedical applications of MNPs consist of a few technical gaps which hinder their movement from bench to bedside. The main disadvantage in the applicability of MNPs for hyperthermic treatment includes its weak magnetic property and the requirement for large-sized MNPs (more than 250 nm). After treatment, the retrieval of such large-sized MNPs from the body is relatively difficult [164]. Hence, the development of small-sized super paramagnetic nanoparticles (about 2 nm) with high magnetic properties will be helpful in hyperthermia, magnetic particle imaging, and its subsequent clearance by the renal system.

Advancements in magnetic particle imaging techniques are needed for scanning the whole body which will be useful for detecting the tumorigenesis, monitoring medical interventions, and providing proper treatment. Further research on the development of high-power microfluidic systems is essential for detecting the circulating tumor cells, cancer biomarkers, cell sorting, and highly efficient monitoring of cancer therapy. Extensive research on biosensors and microfluidic array devices is needed for rapid detection and subsequent removal of circulating tumor cells.

As of now, targeting of MNPs is found to be effective only for treating superficial tumor-like skin cancer and is not efficient in treating tumors of deeper tissues. Limitations in the homogenous penetration of MNPs also suppress its therapeutic outcomes [165]. Other than this, approval of MNPs for human treatments requires extensive toxicological analysis. Successful translation of MNP-based treatment requires the involvement and cooperation of scientists from various fields. Scientists with chemistry and material science background are needed for the synthesis and functionalization of MNPs. Expertise in physics is required for determining the appropriate magnetic field gradient. In vitro and in vivo assessment for pharmaco-kinetics properties, evaluation of drug efficacy, biodistribution, and toxicity analysis necessitates the involvement of pharmaceutical scientists. For planning and execution of human trials, clinicians are essential.

Successful translation of MNP- based imaging techniques offers hope for the therapeutic translation of MNP-based technology in the near future. An increase in the number of in vivo studies using animal models and subsequent evaluation by clinical trials will translate MNP-based theragnostic approach, a practically feasible one. More interdisciplinary research is needed to address the technical gaps in the clinical translation of MNPs.

11 Conclusions and Future Prospects

During the past few decades, extensive research has been carried out for synthesizing MNPs with desired physicochemical properties for its utility in biomedical applications. There has been technological progress in terms of stability, quality, and applications of MNPs in imaging, diagnosis, and therapeutic platforms. Currently, many nanoparticle formulations are commercially available in the market for performing highly sensitive diagnoses of diseases.

Although researchers succeeded in active targeting tumors using functionalized MNPs such as nanoformulated paclitaxel and anthracyclines under in vivo conditions (in albino rats and mice), still several key issues regarding the biocompatibility of MNPs need to be addressed before its translation into clinical trials. Other investigations related to the theragnostic applications of MNPs are still found in the preclinical stage. Particularly, issues related to the regulatory clearance of MNPs are highly dependent on their toxicological properties. Even though there are several hurdles in the clinical translation of MNPs, still they are a strong candidate for elongating the life expectancy of patients, reducing pain during treatment, and increasing the success rate of a cancer diagnosis as well as treatment. Nevertheless, interdisciplinary research involving the active collaboration of expertise from chemistry, physics, structure engineering, medicine, and pharmacy can revolutionize the field of medicine by developing advanced nanodevices and nanoformulations with biocompatibility.

Despite the abovementioned applications, MNPs can also be used to fabricate a nano-biopsy system for collecting samples for biopsy from tumors found in remote, critical parts and from those which are not easily accessible by physical methods. This nano-biopsy system will also help design specific treatments and improving therapeutic outcomes. Cancer immunotherapy is yet another area attracting the attention of scientific communities worldwide. Current strategies based on subcutaneous injection of trained cells from the patient and commercial vaccines are of least importance as they may cause several complications. Applications of MNPs as delivery vehicles for the target-specific delivery of vaccines are highly reliable as they can be removed from the site at any time point. It can be predicted well ahead of that the MNPs will revolutionize the medical field by their influence on an imaging-based diagnosis, target-specific drug delivery, gene therapy, and the development of ultrasensitive sensors and arrays for disease diagnosis.

References

- Usha C, Saishree M, Gladys ARD. Green synthesis of silver nanoparticles using Achyranthes bidentata leaf extract and its Larvicidal activity. Int J Sci Res. 2014;3(10):662–5.
- 2. Dobson J. Magnetic nanoparticles for drug delivery. Drug Dev Res. 2006;67(1):55-60.
- Malhotra N, Lee JS, Liman RAD, Ruallo JMS, Villaflores OB, Ger TR, Hsiao CD. Potential toxicity of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles: a review. Molecules. 2020;25(14):3159.
- 4. Rivera-Rodriguez A, Rinaldi-Ramos CM. Emerging biomedical applications based on the response of magnetic nanoparticles to time-varying magnetic fields. Ann Rev Chem Biomol Eng. 2021;12:163–85.
- Gupta AK, Gupta M. Synthesis and surface engineering of iron oxide nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Rev Biomater. 2005;26(18):3995–4021.
- Cardoso VF, Francesko A, Ribeiro C, Bañobre-López M, Martins P, Lanceros-Mendez S. Advances in magnetic nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Adv Healthc Mater. 2018;7(5):1700845.

- Reddy LH, Arias JL, Nicolas J, Courevur P. Magnetic nanoparticles: design and characterization, toxicity and biocompatibility, pharmaceutical and biomedical applications. Chem Rev. 2012;112(11):5818–78.
- Ali A, Hira Zafar MZ, ul Haq I, Phull AR, Ali JS, Hussain A. Synthesis, characterization, applications, and challenges of iron oxide nanoparticles. Nanotechnol Sci Appl. 2016;9:49.
- Li X, Wei J, Aifantis KE, Fan Y, Feng Q, Cui FZ, Watari F. Current investigations into magnetic nanoparticles for biomedical applications. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2016 May;104(5):1285–96.
- Kralj S, Makovec D. Magnetic assembly of superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticle clusters into nanochains and nanobundles. ACS Nano. 2015;9(10):9700–7.
- Nath S, Kaittanis C, Ramachandran V, Dalal N, Perez J. Synthesis, magnetic characterization, and sensing applications of novel dextran-coated iron oxide Nanorods. Chem Mater. 2009;21(8):1761–7.
- Wu PC, Wang WS, Huang YT, Sheu HS, Lo YW, Tsai TL, Shieh DB, Yeh CS. Porous iron oxide based nanorods developed as delivery nanocapsules. Chem–A Eur J. 2007;13(14):3878–85.
- Son S, Bai X, Nan A, Ghandehari H, Lee S. Template synthesis of multifunctional nanotubes for controlled release. J Control Release. 2006;114(2):143–52.
- Son S, Reichel J, He B, Schuchman M, Lee S. Magnetic nanotubes for magnetic-field-assisted bioseparation, biointeraction, and drug delivery. J Am Chem Soc. 2005;127(20):7316–7.
- Yue ZG, Wei W, You ZX, Yang QZ, Yue H, Su ZG, Ma GH. Iron oxide nanotubes for magnetically guided delivery and pH-activated release of insoluble anticancer drugs. Adv Funct Mater. 2011;21(18):3446–53.
- Thakral C, Alhariri J, Abraham JL. Long-term retention of gadolinium in tissues from nephrogenic systemic fibrosis patient after multiple gadolinium-enhanced MRI scans: case report and implications. Contrast Media Mol Imaging. 2007;2(4):199–205.
- Sosnovik DE, Nahrendorf M, Weissleder R. Molecular magnetic resonance imaging in cardiovascular medicine. Circulation. 2007;115(15):2076–86.
- Thorek DLJ, Chen AK, Czupryna J, Tsourkas A. Superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticle probes for molecular imaging. Ann Biomed Eng. 2006;34(1):23–38.
- Lee Y, Lee J, Bae CJ, Park JG, Noh HJ, Park JH, Hyeon T. Large-scale synthesis of uniform and crystalline magnetite nanoparticles using reverse micelles as nanoreactors under reflux conditions. Adv Funct Mater. 2005;15(3):503–9.
- Marinin A. Synthesis and characterization of superparamagnetic iron oxide nanoparticles coated with silica. School of Information and Communication Technology. Royal Institute of Technology. Master Thesis Stockholm. 2012; 1–50.
- Hyeon T, Lee SS, Park J, Chung Y, Na HB. Synthesis of highly crystalline and monodisperse maghemite nanocrystallites without a size-selection process. J Am Chem Soc. 2001;123(51):12798–801.
- 22. Sun S, Zeng H, Robinson DB, Raoux S, Rice PM, Wang SX, Li G. Monodisperse mfe2o4 (m= fe, co, mn) nanoparticles. J Am Chem Soc. 2004;126(1):273–9.
- 23. Weissleder R, Mahmood U. Molecular Imaging 1. Radiology. 2001;219(2):316-33.
- 24. Majewski P, Thierry B. Functionalized magnetite nanoparticles synthesis, properties, and bio-application. Crit Rev Solid State Mater Sci. 2007;32(3–4):203–15.
- Jonson GA, Benveniste H, Black RD, Hedlund LW, Maronpot RR, Smith BR. Histology by magnetic resonance microscopy. J Magn Reson. 1993;9(1):1–30.
- 26. Lübbe AS, Bergemann C, Riess H, Schriever F, Reichardt P, Possinger K, Matthias M, Dörken B, Herrmann F, Gürtler R, Hohenberger P. Clinical experiences with magnetic drug targeting: a phase I study with 4'-epidoxorubicin in 14 patients with advanced solid tumors. Cancer Res. 1996;56(20):4686–93.
- Neuberger T, Schöpf B, Hofmann H, Hofmann M, Von Rechenberg B. Superparamagnetic nanoparticles for biomedical applications: possibilities and limitations of a new drug delivery system. J Magn Magn Mater. 2005;293(1):483–96.
- Qiao R, Zhang XL, Qiu R, Li Y, Kang YS. Fabrication of superparamagnetic cobalt nanoparticles- embedded block copolymer microcapsules. J Phys Chem C. 2007;111(6):2426–9.

- Bouchard LS, Anwar MS, Liu GL, Hann B, Xie ZH, Gray JW, Wang X, Pines A, Chen FF. Picomolar sensitivity MRI and photoacoustic imaging of cobalt nanoparticles. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2009;106(11):4085–9.
- Hwang DW, Song IC, Lee DS, Kim S. Smart magnetic fluorescent nanoparticle imaging probes to monitor microRNAs. Small. 2010;6(1):81–8.
- Ban I, Stergar J, Drofenik M, Ferk G, Makovec D. Synthesis of copper-nickel nanoparticles prepared by mechanical milling for use in magnetic hyperthermia. J Magn Magn Mater. 2011;323(17):2254–8.
- 32. Songping W, Jing N, Li J, Zhenou Z. Preparation of ultra-fine copper–nickel bimetallic powders with hydrothermal–reduction method. Mater Chem Phys. 2007;105(1):71–5.
- De Melo Costa ACF, Gama L, Morelli MR, Ruth Herta GAK. Nickel ferrite: combustion synthesis, characterization and magnetic properties. Mater Sci Forum. 2005;498:618–23.
- 34. Ajinkya N, Yu X, Kaithal P, Luo H, Somani P, Ramakrishna S. Magnetic iron oxide nanoparticle (IONP) synthesis to applications: present and future. Materials. 2020;13(20):4644.
- Amrollahi P, Ataie A, Nozari A, Seyedjafari E, Shafiee A. Cytotoxicity evaluation and magnetic characteristics of mechano-thermally synthesized CuNi nanoparticles for hyperthermia. J Mater Eng Perform. 2015;24(3):1220–5.
- 36. Argueta-Figueroa L, Morales-Luckie RA, Scougall-Vilchis RJ, Olea-Mejía OF. Synthesis, characterization and antibacterial activity of copper, nickel and bimetallic Cu–Ni nanoparticles for potential use in dental materials. Prog Nat Sci: Mater Int. 2014;24(4):321–8.
- 37. Kudr J, Haddad Y, Richtera L, Heger Z, Cernak M, Adam V, Zitka O. Magnetic nanoparticles: from design and synthesis to real world applications. Nano. 2017 Sep;7(9):243.
- Parashar M, Shukla VK, Singh R. Metal oxides nanoparticles via sol–gel method: a review on synthesis, characterization and applications. J Mater Sci Mater Electron. 2020;31(2):3729–49.
- Ali I, Peng C, Naz I, Khan ZM, Sultan M, Islam T, Abbasi IA. Phytogenic magnetic nanoparticles for wastewater treatment: a review. RSC Adv. 2017;7(64):40158–78.
- 40. Varma RS. Greener approach to nanomaterials and their sustainable applications. Curr Opin Chem Eng. 2012;1(2):123–8.
- Moosakazemi F, Mohammadi MT, Mohseni M, Karamoozian M, Zakeri M. Effect of design and operational parameters on particle morphology in ball mills. Int J Miner Process. 2017;165:41–9.
- 42. Kato S, Ohyama J, Machida M, Satsuma A. Gas-phase synthesis of morphology-controlled Pt nanoparticles and their impact on cinnamaldehyde hydrogenation. Cat Sci Technol. 2019;9(9):2097–102.
- Majidi S, Zeinali Sehrig F, Farkhani SM, Goloujeh MS, Akbarzadeh A. Current methods for synthesis of magnetic nanoparticles. Artif Cells Nanomed Biotechnol. 2016;44(2):722–34.
- 44. Kaya EE, Kaya O, Alkan G, Gürmen S, Stopic S, Friedrich B. New proposal for size and size-distribution evaluation of nanoparticles synthesized via ultrasonic spray pyrolysis using search algorithm based on image-processing technique. Materials. 2019;13(1):38.
- Alonso J, Barquin LF, Barandiarán JM, Arribas AG. Chapter 1. Magnetic nanoparticles, synthesis, properties, and applications. In: Magnetic nanostructured materials. 1st ed; 2018. p. 1–40.
- 46. Siddiqui MT, Nizamuddin S, Baloch HA, Mubarak NM, Dumbre DK, Asiri AM, Bhutto AW, Srinivasan M, Griffin GJ. Synthesis of magnetic carbon nanocomposites by hydrothermal carbonization and pyrolysis. Environ Chem Lett. 2018;16(3):821–44.
- 47. Dumitrache F, Morjan I, Fleaca C, Badoi A, Manda G, Pop S, Marta DS, Huminic G, Huminic A, Vekas L, Daia C. Highly magnetic Fe2O3 nanoparticles synthesized by laser pyrolysis used for biological and heat transfer applications. Appl Surf Sci. 2015;336:297–303.
- Darwesh OM, Matter IA, Eida MF. Development of peroxidase enzyme immobilized magnetic nanoparticles for bioremediation of textile wastewater dye. J Environ Chem Eng. 2019;7(1):102805.
- Albalah MA, Alsabah YA, Mustafa DE. Characteristics of co-precipitation synthesized cobalt nanoferrites and their potential in industrial wastewater treatment. SN Appl Sci. 2020;2(5):1–9.

- Dave S, Dave S, Mathur A, Das J. Biological synthesis of magnetic nanoparticles. In: Nanobiotechnology. Elsevier; 2021. p. 225–34.
- Joshi N, Filip J, Coker VS, Sadhukhan J, Safarik I, Bagshaw H, Lloyd JR. Microbial reduction of natural Fe (III) minerals; toward the sustainable production of functional magnetic nanoparticles. Front Environ Sci. 2018;127
- Singh P, Kim YJ, Zhang D, Yang DC. Biological synthesis of nanoparticles from plants and microorganisms. Trends Biotechnol. 2016;34(7):588–99.
- Ahmadi S, Fazilati M, Nazem K, Mousavi SM. Green synthesis of magnetic nanoparticles using satureja hortensis essential oil toward superior antibacterial/fungal and anticancer performance. Biomed Res Int. 2021;2021:1–14.
- 54. Cortajarena AL, Ortega D, Ocampo SM, Gonzalez-García A, Couleaud P, Miranda R, Belda-Iniesta C, Ayuso-Sacido A. Engineering iron oxide nanoparticles for clinical settings. Nano. 2014;1(Godište 2014):1–2.
- 55. Arias JL, editor. Nanotechnology and drug delivery, volume one: Nanoplatforms in drug delivery. 1st ed. Abingdon/Boca Raton: Taylor & Francis Inc/CRC Press Inc; 2014.
- Palihawadana-Arachchige M, Naik VM, Vaishnava PP, Jena BP, Naik R. Gd-doped superparamagnetic magnetic nanoparticles for potential cancer Theranostics. Nanostructured materials—fabrication to application. In: Seehra MS, editor. School of Environmental Sciences. Rijeka, Croatia: InTech; 2017. p. 79–109.
- 57. Ferrando R. Magnetism in nanoalloys. Front Nanosci. 2016;10:245-66.
- Kreibig U, Vollmer M. Optical properties of metal clusters. In: Springer series in materials science, vol. 25. 1st ed. Berlin/Heidelberg: Springer; 1995. p. 535.
- 59. Foy SP, Manthe RL, Foy ST, Dimitrijevic S, Krishnamurthy N, et al. Optical imaging and magnetic field targeting of magnetic nanoparticles in tumors. ACS Nano. 2010;4:5217–24.
- Fröhlich E. The role of surface charge in cellular uptake and cytotoxicity of medical nanoparticles. Int J Nanomedicine. 2012;7:5577–91.
- 61. Weidner A, Gräfe C, von der Lühe M, Remmer H, Clement JH, Eberbeck D, Ludwig F, Müller R, Schacher FH, Dutz S. Preparation of core-shell hybrid materials by producing a protein corona around magnetic nanoparticles. Nanoscale Res Lett. 2015;10(1):1–1.
- 62. Fang C, Zhang M. Multifunctional magnetic nanoparticles for medical imaging applications. J Mater Chem. 2009;19:6258–66.
- Kohler N, Sun C, Fichtenholtz A, Gunn J, Fang C, Zhang M. Methotrexate-immobilized poly (ethylene glycol) magnetic nanoparticles for MR imaging and drug delivery. Small. 2006;2(6):785–92.
- 64. Biehl P, von der Luhe M, Dutz S, Schacher FH. Synthesis, characterization, and applications of magnetic nanoparticles featuring Polyzwitterionic coatings. Polymers. 2018;10(1):91.
- Torchilin VP, Trubetskoy VS. Which polymers can make nanoparticulate drug carriers longcirculating? Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 1995;16(2–3):141–55.
- Xie J, Xu C, Kohler N, Hou Y, Sun S. Controlled PEGylation of monodisperse Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles for reduced non-specific uptake by macrophage cells[†]. Adv Mater. 2007;19(20):3163–6.
- Lacava LM, Lacava ZG, Da Silva MF, Silva O, Chaves SB, Azevedo RB, Pelegrini F, Gansau C, Buske N, Sabolovic D, Morais PC. Magnetic resonance of a dextran-coated magnetic fluid intravenously administered in mice. Biophys J. 2001;80(5):2483–6.
- 68. Quaglia F, Ostacolo L, Nese G, Canciello M, De Rosa G, Ungaro F, Palumbo R, La Rotonda MI, Maglio G. Micelles based on amphiphilic PCL-PEO triblock and star-shaped diblock copolymers: potential in drug delivery applications. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2008;87(3):563–74.
- 69. Strable E, Bulte JWM, Moskowitz B, Vivekanandan K, Allen M. Synthesis and characterization of soluble iron oxide–Dendrimer composites. Chem Mater. 2001;13(6):2201–9.
- Liu Y, Chen T, Wu C, Qiu L, Hu R, Li J, Cansiz S, Zhang L, Cui C, Zhu G, You M. Facile surface functionalization of hydrophobic magnetic nanoparticles. J Am Chem Soc. 2014;136(36):12552–5.
- Mincheva R, Stoilova O, Penchev H, Ruskov T, Spirov I, Manolova N, Rashkov I. Synthesis of polymer-stabilized magnetic nanoparticles and fabrication of nanocomposite fibers thereof using electrospinning. Eur Polym J. 2008;44(3):615–27.

- Cheng J, Teply BA, Sherifi I, Sung J, Luther G, Gu FX, Levy-Nissenbaum E, Radovic-Moreno AF, Langer R, Farokhzad OC. Formulation of functionalized PLGA–PEG nanoparticles for in vivo targeted drug delivery. Biomaterials. 2007;28(5):869–76.
- Crespo P, De la Presa P, Marin P, Multigner M, Alonso JM, Rivero G, Yndurain F, González-Calbet JM, Hernando A. Magnetism in nanoparticles: tuning properties with coatings. J Phys Condens Matter. 2013;25(48):484006.
- 74. Chen S, Wang L, Duce SL, Brown S, Lee S, Melzer A, Cuschieri SA, André P. Engineered biocompatible nanoparticles for in vivo imaging applications. J Am Chem Soc. 2010;132(42):15022–9.
- 75. Villanueva A, De La Presa P, Alonso JM, Rueda T, Martinez A, Crespo P, Morales MP, Gonzalez-Fernandez MA, Valdes J, Rivero G. Hyperthermia HeLa cell treatment with silicacoated manganese oxide nanoparticles. J Phys Chem C. 2010;114(5):1976–81.
- Kumar C, Mohammad F. Magnetic nanomaterials for hyperthermia-based therapy and controlled drug delivery. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2011;63(9):789–808.
- 77. De La Presa P, Multigner M, Morales MP, Rueda T, Fernandez-Pinel E, Hernando A. Synthesis and characterization of FePt/Au core-shell nanoparticles. J Magn Magn Mater. 2007;316(2):e753–5.
- Lu LT. Ph.D. thesis: Water-dispersible magnetic NPs for biomedical applications: synthesis and characterisation. University of Liverpool; 2011.
- Bulte JWM, Kraitchman DL. Iron oxide MR contrast agents for molecular and cellular imaging. NMR Biomed. 2004;17(7):484–99.
- Fischer D, Li Y, Ahlemeyer B, Krieglstein J, Kissel T. In vitro cytotoxicity testing of polycations: influence of polymer structure on cell viability and hemolysis. Biomaterials. 2003;24(7):1121–31.
- Shenoy DB, Amiji MM. Poly (ethylene oxide)-modified poly (epsilon-caprolactone) nanoparticles for targeted delivery of tamoxifen in breast cancer. Int J Pharm. 2005;293(1–2):261–70.
- Roberts M, Bentley M, Harris J. Chemistry for peptide and protein PEGylation. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2002;54(4):459–76.
- Sharifi I, Shokrollahi H, Amiri S. Ferrite-based magnetic Nanofluids used in hyperthermia applications. J Magn Magn Mater. 2012;324(6):903–15.
- Tartaj P, Morales MDP, Veintemillas-Verdaguer S, González-Carreño S, Serna CJ. The preparation of magnetic nanoparticles for applications in biomedicine. J Phys D-Appl Phys. 2003;36(13):R182–97.
- 85. Weissleder R, Moore A, Mahmood U, Bhorade R, Benveniste H, Chiocca EA, Basilion JP. In vivo magnetic resonance imaging of transgene expression. Nat Med. 2000;6(3):351–4.
- Kircher MF, Allport JR, Graves EE, Love V, Josephson L, Lichtman AH, Weissleder R. In vivo high resolution three-dimensional imaging of antigen-specific cytotoxic T-lymphocyte trafficking to tumors. Cancer Res. 2003;63(20):6838–46.
- Bulte JW, Douglas T, Witwer B, Zhang SC, Strable E, Lewis BK, Zywicke H, Miller B, Van Gelderen P, Moskowitz BM, Duncan ID. Magnetodendrimers allow endosomal magnetic labeling and in vivo tracking of stem cells. Nat Biotechnol. 2001;19(12):1141–7.
- Pankhurst QA, Connolly J, Jones SK, Dobson J. Applications of magnetic nanoparticles in biomedicine. J Phys D-Appl Phys. 2003;36(13):R167–81.
- Huber DL. Synthesis, properties, and applications of iron nanoparticles. Small Nano Micro. 2005;1(5):482–501.
- Jordan A, Scholz R, Wust P, Schirra H, Schiestel T, Schmidt H, Felix R. Endocytosis of dextran and silan-coated magnetite nanoparticles and the effect of intracellular hyperthermia on human mammary carcinoma cells in vitro. J Magn Magn Mater. 1999;194(1–3):185–96.
- 91. Ito A, Shinkai M, Honda H, Kobayashi T. Medical application of functionalized magnetic nanoparticles. J Biosci Bioeng. 2005;100(1):1–11.
- 92. Pollert E, Veverka P, Veverka M, Kaman O, Závěta K, Vasseur S, Epherre R, Goglio G, Duguet E. Search of new core materials for magnetic fluid hyperthermia: preliminary chemical and physical issues. Prog Solid State Chem. 2009;37(1):1–4.

- 93. Le Renard PE, Jordan O, Faes A, Petri-Fink A, Hofmann H, Ruefenacht D, Bosman F, Buchegger F, Doelker E. The in vivo performance of magnetic particle-loaded injectable, in situ gelling, carriers for the delivery of local hyperthermia. Biomaterials. 2010;31(4):691–705.
- 94. Maier-Hauff K, Ulrich F, Nestler D, Niehoff H, Wust P, Thiesen B, Orawa H, Budach V, Jordan A. Efficacy and safety of intratumoral thermotherapy using magnetic iron-oxide nanoparticles combined with external beam radiotherapy on patients with recurrent glioblastoma multiforme. J Neuro-Oncol. 2011;103(2):317–24.
- Ito A, Shinkai M, Honda H, Kobayashi T. Heat-inducible TNF-alpha gene therapy combined with hyperthermia using magnetic nanoparticles as a novel tumor-targeted therapy. Cancer Gene Ther. 2001;8(9):649–54.
- 96. Wu F, Zhang M, Lu H, Liang D, Huang Y, Xia Y, Hu Y, Hu S, Wang J, Yi X, Zhang J. Triple stimuli-responsive magnetic hollow porous carbon-based nanodrug delivery system for magnetic resonance imaging-guided synergistic photothermal/chemotherapy of cancer. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2018;10(26):21939–49.
- Gleich B, Weizenecker J. Tomographic imaging using the nonlinear response of magnetic particles. Nature. 2005;435:1214–7.
- Byrne JD, Betancourt T, Brannon-Peppas L. Active targeting schemes for nanoparticle systems in cancer therapeutics. Adv Drug Deliver Rev. 2008;60(15):1615–26.
- 99. Arbab AS, Liu W, Frank JA. Cellular magnetic resonance imaging: current status and future prospects. Expert Rev Med Devices. 2006;3(4):427–39.
- 100. Ling D, Park W, Park SJ, Lu Y, Kim KS, Hackett MJ, Kim BH, Yim H, Jeon YS, Na K, Hyeon T. Multifunctional tumor pH-sensitive self-assembled nanoparticles for bimodal imaging and treatment of resistant heterogeneous tumors. J Am Chem Soc. 2014;136(15):5647–55.
- 101. Xu X, Yadav NN, Song X, McMahon MT, Jerschow A, Van Zijl PC, Xu J. Screening CEST contrast agents using ultrafast CEST imaging. J Magn Reson. 2016;265:224–9.
- Zborowski M, Sun L, Moore LR, Stephen Williams P, Chalmers JJ. Continuous cell separation using novel magnetic quadrupole flow sorter. J Magn Magn Mater. 1999;194(1):224–30.
- 103. Kim EJ, Lee CS, Chang YY, Chang YS. Hierarchically structured manganese oxide-coated magnetic nanocomposites for the efficient removal of heavy metal ions from aqueous systems. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces. 2013;5(19):9628–34.
- 104. Weber C, Falkenhagen D. Specific blood purification by means of antibody-conjugated magnetic microspheres. Scientific and clinical applications of magnetic carriers. New York: Plenum Press; 1997. p. 371–8.
- 105. Leong SS, Yeap SP, Lim JK. Working principle and application of magnetic separation for biomedical diagnostic at high-and low-field gradients. Interface Focus. 2016;6(6):20160048.
- 106. Tucker BA, Rahimtula M, Mearow KM. A procedure for selecting and culturing subpopulations of neurons from rat dorsal root ganglia using magnetic beads. Brain Res Brain Res Protoc. 2005;16(1–3):50–7.
- 107. Maxwell DJ, Bonde J, Hess DA, Hohm SA, Lahey R, Zhou P, Creer MH, Piwnica-Worms D, Nolta JA. Fluorophore-conjugated iron oxide nanoparticle labeling and analysis of engrafting human hematopoietic stem cells. Stem Cells. 2008;26(2):517–24.
- 108. Plouffe BD, Mahalanabis M, Lewis LH, Klapperich CM, Murthy SK. Clinically relevant microfluidic magnetophoretic isolation of rare-cell populations for diagnostic and therapeutic monitoring applications. Anal Chem. 2012;84(3):1336–44.
- Hoshino K, Huang YY, Lane N, Huebschman M, Uhr WJ. Microchip-based immunomagnetic detection of circulating tumor cells. Lab Chip. 2011;11:3449–57.
- Zhang Y, Yang H, Zhou Z, Huang K, Yang S, Han G. Recent advances on magnetic relaxation switching assay-based nanosensors. Bioconjug Chem. 2017;28(4):869–79.
- 111. Liang YC, Chang L, Qiu WL, Kolhatkar AG, Vu B. Ultrasensitive magnetic nanoparticle detector for biosensor applications. Sensors. 2017;17(6):1296.
- 112. Nam JM, Thaxton CS, Mirkin CA. Nanoparticle-based bio-bar codes for the ultrasensitive detection of proteins. Science. 2003;301(5641):1884–6.

- 113. Feng Y, Liu J, Klein T, Wu K, Wang JP. Localized detection of reversal nucleation generated by high moment magnetic nanoparticles using a large-area magnetic sensor. J Appl Phys. 2017;122(12):123901.
- 114. He Y, Chen S, Huang L, Wang Z, Wu Y, Fu F. Combination of magnetic-beads-based multiple metal nanoparticles labeling with hybridization chain reaction amplification for simultaneous detection of multiple cancer cells with inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Anal Chem. 2018;91(1):1171–7.
- 115. Huang W, Chang CL, Chan BD, Jalal SI, Matei DE, Low PS, Savran CA. Concurrent detection of cellular and molecular cancer markers using an immunomagnetic flow system. Anal Chem. 2015;87(20):10205–12.
- 116. Kolosnjaj-Tabi J, Wilhelm C, Clement O, Gazeau F. Cell labeling with magnetic nanoparticles: opportunity for magnetic cell imaging and cell manipulation. J Nanobiotechnol. 2013;11:S1–7.
- 117. Krishna VD, Wu K, Su D, Cheeran MC, Wang JP, Perez A. Nanotechnology: review of concepts and potential application of sensing platforms in food safety. Food Microbiol. 2018;75:47–54.
- 118. Rizzi G, Lee JR, Dahl C, Guldberg P, Dufva M, Wang SX, Hansen MF. Simultaneous profiling of DNA mutation and methylation by melting analysis using magnetoresistive biosensor array. ACS Nano. 2017;11(9):8864–70.
- 119. Wu K, Klein T, Krishna VD, Su D, Perez AM, Wang JP. Portable GMR handheld platform for the detection of influenza a virus. ACS Sensors. 2017;2(11):1594–601.
- Giouroudi I, Hristoforou E. Perspective: Magnetoresistive sensors for biomedicine. J Appl Phys. 2018;124:030902.
- Awwad AM, Salem NM, Abdeen AO. Green synthesis of silver nanoparticles using carob leaf extract and its antibacterial activity. Int J Ind Chem. 2013;4(29):1–6.
- 122. Langer R. New methods of drug delivery. Science. 1990;249(4976):1527-33.
- 123. Mody VV, Cox A, Shah S, Singh A, Bevins W. Magnetic nanoparticle drug delivery systems for targeting tumor. Appl Nanosci. 2014;4:385–92.
- 124. Duguet E, Vasseur S, Mornet S, Devoisselle JM. Magnetic nanoparticles and their applications in medicine. Nanomed. 2006;1(2):157–68.
- 125. Anselmo AC, Mitragotri S. Impact of particle elasticity on particle-based drug delivery systems. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2017;1(108):51–67.
- 126. Yu W, Sun TW, Ding Z, Qi C, Zhao H, Chen F, Shi Z, Zhu YJ, Chen D, He Y. Copper-doped mesoporous hydroxyapatite microspheres synthesized by a microwave-hydrothermal method using creatine phosphate as an organic phosphorus source: application in drug delivery and enhanced bone regeneration. J Mater Chem B. 2017;5(5):1039–52.
- 127. Zhang Y, Shang M. Self-assembled coatings on individual monodisperse magnetite nanoparticles for efficient intracellular uptake. Biomed Microdev. 2004;6(1):33–40.
- 128. Veiseh O, Gunn JW, Zhang M. Design and fabrication of magnetic nanoparticles for targeted drug delivery and imaging. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2010;62:284–304.
- 129. Funke C, Szeri AJ. Osmolarity as a contributing factor in topical drug delivery. In: APS division of fluid dynamics meeting abstracts. Vancouver; 2016.
- 130. Kamaly N, Yameen B, Wu J, Farokhzad OC. Degradable controlled release polymers and polymeric nanoparticles: mechanisms of controlling drug release. Chem Rev. 2016;116(4):2602–63.
- 131. Scherer F, Anton M, Schillinger U, Henke J, Bergemann C, Krüger A, Gänsbacher B, Plank C. Magnetofection: enhancing and targeting gene delivery by magnetic force in vitro and in vivo. Gene Ther. 2002 Jan;9(2):102–9.
- 132. Krötz F, De Wit C, Sohn HY, Zahler S, Gloe T, Pohl U, Plank C. Magnetofection—a highly efficient tool for antisense oligonucleotide delivery in vitro and in vivo. Mol Ther. 2003;7(5):700–10.
- 133. Mykhaylyk O, Antequera YS, Vlaskou D, Plank C. Generation of magnetic nonviral gene transfer agents and magnetofection in vitro. Nat Protoc. 2007;2(10):2391–411.

- 134. Medarova Z, Pham W, Farrar C, Petkova V, Moore A. In vivo imaging of siRNA delivery and silencing in tumors. Nat Med. 2007;13(3):372–7.
- 135. Hadjipanayis CG, Machaidze R, Kaluzova M, Wang L, Schuette AJ, Chen H, Wu X, Mao H. EGFRvIII antibody–conjugated iron oxide nanoparticles for magnetic resonance imaging–guided convection-enhanced delivery and targeted therapy of glioblastoma. Cancer Res. 2010;70(15):6303–12.
- 136. Veiseh O, Sun C, Fang C, Bhattarai N, Gunn J, Kievit F, Du K, Pullar B, Lee D, Ellenbogen RG, Olson J. Specific targeting of brain tumors with an optical/magnetic resonance imaging nanoprobe across the blood-brain barrier. Cancer Res. 2009;69(15):6200–7.
- 137. Agrawal A, Min DH, Singh N, Zhu H, Birjiniuk A, Von Maltzahn G, Harris TJ, Xing D, Woolfenden SD, Sharp PA, Charest A. Functional delivery of siRNA in mice using dendriworms. ACS Nano. 2009;3(9):2495–504.
- Sensenig R, Sapir Y, MacDonald C, Cohen S, Polyak B. Magnetic nanoparticle-based approaches to locally target therapy and enhance tissue regeneration in vivo. Nanomedicine (Lond). 2012;7(9):1425–42.
- 139. Memic A, Alhadrami HA, Hussain MA, Aldhahri M, Al Nowaiser F, Al-Hazmi F, Oklu R, Khademhosseini A. Hydrogels 2.0: improved properties with nanomaterial composites for biomedical applications. Biomed Mater. 2015;11(1):014104.
- 140. Lim D, Lee E, Kim H, Park S, Baek S, Yoon J. Multi stimuli-responsive hydrogel microfibers containing magnetite nanoparticles prepared using microcapillary devices. Soft Matter. 2015;11(8):1606–13.
- 141. Luderer F, Begerow I, Schmidt W, Martin H, Grabow N, Bünger CM, Schareck W, Schmitz KP, Sternberg K. Enhanced visualization of biodegradable polymeric vascular scaffolds by incorporation of gold, silver and magnetite nanoparticles. J Biomater Appl. 2013;28(2):219–31.
- 142. Gopinath P, Gogoi SK, Sanpui P, Paul A, Chattopadhyay A, Ghosh SS. Signaling gene cascade in silver nanoparticle induced apoptosis. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2010;77(2):240–5.
- 143. Mannix RJ, Kumar S, Cassiola F, Montoya-Zavala M, Feinstein E, Prentiss M, Ingber DE. Nanomagnetic actuation of receptor-mediated signal transduction. Nat Nanotechnol. 2008;3(1):36–40.
- 144. Akiyama H, Ito A, Kawabe Y, Kamihira M. Cell-patterning using poly (ethylene glycol)modified magnetite nanoparticles. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2010;92(3):1123–30.
- 145. Xu C, Sun S. New forms of superparamagnetic nanoparticles for biomedical applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2013;65(5):732–43.
- 146. Gupta AK, Naregalkar RR, Vaidya VD, Gupta M. Recent advances on surface engineering of magnetic iron oxide nanoparticles and their biomedical applications. Nanomed. 2007;2(1):23–39.
- 147. Liu M, Lagdani J, Imrane H, Pettiford C, Lou J, Yoon S, Harris VG, Vittoria C, Sun NX. Selfassembled magnetic nanowire arrays. Appl Phys Lett. 2007;90(10):103105.
- 148. Doraiswamy PM, Finefrock AE. Metals in our minds: therapeutic implications for neurodegenerative disorders. Lancet Neurol. 2004;3(7):431–4.
- 149. Chan CS, Gertler TS, Surmeier DJ. A molecular basis for the increased vulnerability of substantia nigra dopamine neurons in aging and Parkinson's disease. Suppl Mov Disord. 2010;25:1863–70.
- 150. Xu Q, Kanthasamy AG, Reddy MB. Neuroprotective effect of the natural iron chelator, phytic acid in a cell culture model of Parkinson's disease. Toxicology. 2008;245(1–2):101–8.
- 151. Amin FU, Hoshiar AK, Do TD, Noh Y, Shah SA, Khan MS, Yoon J, Kim MO. Osmotinloaded magnetic nanoparticles with electromagnetic guidance for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Nanoscale. 2017;9(30):10619–32.
- 152. Kopecek J. Polymer-drug conjugates: origins, progress to date and future directions. Adv Drug Deliv Rev. 2013;65(1):49–59.
- 153. Niu S, Zhang LK, Zhang L, Zhuang S, Zhan X, Chen WY, Du S, Yin L, You R, Li CH, Guan YQ. Inhibition by multifunctional magnetic nanoparticles loaded with alpha-synuclein RNAi plasmid in a Parkinson's disease model. Theranostics. 2017;7(2):344.

- 154. Liu G, Men P, Harris PLR, Rolston RK, Perry G, Smith MA. Nanoparticle iron chelators: a new therapeutic approach in Alzheimer disease and other neurologic disorders associated with trace metal imbalance. Neurosci Lett. 2006;406(3):189–93.
- 155. Yoo JW, Chambers E, Mitragotri S. Factors that control the circulation time of nanoparticles in blood: challenges, solutions and future prospects. Curr Pharm Des. 2010;16:2298–307.
- 156. Chertok B, Cole AJ, David AE, Yang VC. Comparison of electron spin resonance spectroscopy and inductively-coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy for biodistribution analysis of iron-oxide nanoparticles. Mol Pharm. 2010;7:375–85.
- 157. Gupta AK, Wells S. Surface-modified superparamagnetic nanoparticles for drug delivery: preparation, characterization, and cytotoxicity studies. NanoBiosci IEEE Transact. 2004;3:66–73.
- 158. Kumagai M, Sarma TK, Cabral H, Kaida S, Sekino M, Herlambang N, Osada K, Kano MR, Nishiyama N, Kataoka N. Enhanced in vivo magnetic resonance imaging of tumors by PEGylated iron- oxide-gold core-shell nanoparticles with prolonged blood circulation properties. Macromol Rapid Commun. 2010;31:1521–8.
- Cole AJ, David AE, Wang J, Galban CJ, Hill HL, Yang VC. Polyethylene glycol modified, cross-linked starch-coated iron oxide nanoparticles for enhanced magnetic tumor targeting. Biomaterials. 2011;32:2183–93.
- 160. Chertok B, David AE, Yang VC. Polyethyleneimine-modified iron oxide nanoparticles for brain tumor drug delivery using magnetic targeting and intra-carotid administration. Biomaterials. 2010;31:6317–24.
- Tran N, Webster TJ. Magnetic nanoparticles: biomedical applications and challenges. J Mater Chem. 2010;20:8760–7.
- Jain TK, Reddy MK, Morales MA, Pelecky DLL, Labhasetwar V. Biodistribution, clearance, and biocompatibility of iron oxide magnetic nanoparticles in rats. Mol Pharm. 2008;5:316–27.
- 163. Feng AL, You ML, Tian L, Singamaneni S, Liu M, Duan Z, Lu TJ, Xu F, Lin M. Distancedependent Plasmon-enhanced fluorescence of upconversion nanoparticles using PolyelectrolyteMultilayers as Tunable spacers. Sci Rep. 2015;5:7779.
- 164. Carrey J, Mehdaoui B, Respaud M. Simple models for dynamic hysteresis loop calculations of magnetic single-domain nanoparticles: application to magnetic hyperthermia optimization. J Appl Phys. 2011;109:083921.
- Soenen SJH, De Cuyper M. Assessing iron oxide nanoparticle toxicity in vitro: current status and future prospects. Nanomedicine. 2010;5:1261–75.